

UNCLASSIFIED SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE (When Data Entered) READ INSTRUCTIONS REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE BEFORE COMPLETING FORM 2. GOVT ACCESSION NO. 3. RECIPIENT'S CATALOG NUMBER RI/RD79-165 . / 5. TYPE OF REPORT & PERIOD COVERED TITLE (and Sublitie) Final Report, 1 April 1970 INORGANIC HALOGEN OXIDIZER RESEARCH? through 31 December 1978 FINAL REPORT A05 013 PERFORMING ORG. REPORT NUMBER 6. RI/RD79-165 AUTHOR(a) CONTRACT OR GRANT NUMBER(s) 8. K. O. Christe NQQQ14-7Q-C-Q294 9. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME AND ADDRESS PROGRAM ELEMENT, PROJECT, TASK AREA & WORK UNIT NUMBERS Rocketdyne Division, Rockwell International 6633 Canoga Avenue 199 Canoga Park, California 91304 11. CONTROLLING OFFICE NAME AND ADDRESS Office of Naval Research Power Branch 16 Feb**yuary 19**79 Code 473 -----Arlington, VA 22217 706 MONITORING AGENCY NAME & ADDRESS(IL dillerent from Controlling Office) 15. SECURITY CLASS. (of this report) Unclassified inal rept. 1 Apr 78-31 2 Dec 78, 15. DECLASSIFICATION/DOWNGRADING SCHEDULE 16. DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT (of this Report) Reproduction in whole or in part is permitted for any purpose of the United States Government This document has been approved for public relation and sales in 17. DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT (of the abstract entered in Elock 20, 11 different from Report) 18. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES 19. KEY WORDS (Continue on reverse side if necessary and identify by block number) Synthesis, Novel Oxidizers, Solid-Propellant Fluorine Gas Generators, Perfluoroammonium Salts, Trifluorodiazonium Salts, Fluorine Purification, Trifluoroammonium Radical Cation, Hexafluorcbismuthates, Hexafluoroantimonates, Hexafluoroarsenates, Oxytetrafluorohalates, Oxonium Salts, Pentafluorohydrazinium Salts, Electropositive Chlorine Compounds, Fluorocarbons, Tetrafluorooxohalate D. ABSTRACT (Cr. linus on reverse side if necessary and identify by block number) A basic rejearch program was carried out in the sea of inorganic halogen oxidizers. The program resulted in 91 papers published in major technical journals, 23 papers presented at international and national meetings, and 14 issued and 4 pending U.S. patents. Major efforts included studies in the areas of nitrogen fluorides, halogen fluorides and oxyfluorides, perchlorates, novel onium salts and sulfur fluorides. In the area of nitrogen fluorides, the most significant. DD 1 JAN 73 1473 EDITION OF 1 NOV 65 IS OBSOLETE UNCLASSIFIED SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE (Mon Data Entered)

UNCLASSIFIED

SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE(When Date Entered)

19. (Continued)

(V) Anions, Bromyl Fluoride, Bromine Trifluoride Oxide, Chlorine Trifluoride Dioxide, Metal Perchlorates, Nitryl Perchlorate, Vibrational Spectra, Force Constants, NMR and ESR Spectroscopy, Sulfur Tetrafluoride, Peroxonium Salts, Fluorine Perchlorate, Fluorocarbon Perchlorates, Epoxidation, Sulfonium Salts, Difluoroammonium Salts, Hexafluoronickelates, Thionyl Tetrafluoride, Pentafluoroand Hexafluoro-stannates, Chlorine Oxyfluorides, Hexafluorotitanates, Poly(perfluoro)titanates, Sulfur Pentafluoride Bromide, Chlorine Fluoride Cations, Titanium Tetraperchlorate, Chromyl Perchlorate, Xenon Pentafluoride Cation, Low-Temperature uv-Photolysis, Hexafluoro- and Pentafluoro-germanate, Dioxygenyl Pentafluorogermanate, Bis(difluorobromonium (III) hexafluorogermanate, transdihydrotetrafluorophosphate anion, Platinum hexafluoride, Xenon Oxytetrafluoride, Trifluoromethoxide Anion, Nitrosyl Hypofluorite, nitryl Hypofluorite, Y-Irradiation, Chloryl Fluoride, Hexafluorohalogen (VII) Cations, Halogen Perchlorate, Halogen Nitrates, Trifluoromethyl Perchlorate, Halogen Fluorides, Ozone Reactions, Bis(trifluoromethyl) nitroxide reactions, Molybdenum Hexafluoride, Tungsten Hexafluoride, Bis(perchlorato) bromate (I) Anion, Trifluoromethyl Perchlorate, Halogen Pentafluoride-Lewis Acid Adducts, Iodine Trifluoroacetates, Chlorine Monofluoride, Chlorine Perchlorate, Bromine Perchlorate, Chlorine Fluorosulfate, Hexafluorochlorine (VII) Cation, Difluoroperchloryl Cation, Pentafluorosulfoxide Anion, Tetrafluoroiodate (III) Anion, Chlorine Fluoride Cations, Difluorooxychloronium (V) Cation, Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide, Tetrafluorooxychlorate (V) Anion, Iodine Trisperchlorate, Tetrakis (perchlorato) iodate (III) Anion, Pentafluorosulfate (IV) Anion, Pentafluorotellurate (IV) Anion, Hexafluoroiodate (V) Anion, Selenium Pentafluoride Chloride, Tetrafluorobromate (V) Cation, Difluorochlorate (V) Anion, Fluorodiaziumium Cation, Bromine Trifluoride, Chlorine Pentafluoride.

20. (Continued) breakthrough was achieved in NF salts and synthetic methods developed under this program have resulted in NF_{4}^{+} based solid propellant NF₃-F₂ gas generators for chemical HF-DF lasers. The most energetic NF₄ salt prepared was (NF₄)₂NiF₆ which contains 12% more usable fluorine per volume unit than liquid fluorine at its boiling point. In the area of halogen fluorides and oxyfluorides, the outstanding achievements were the discovery and characterization of the novel ClF_30 and $C1F_30_2$ molecules and of the $C1F_6^+$, $C1F_20_2^+$, $C1F_20^+$ and $C1F_40^-$ ions. In the area of perchlorates, the novel class of fluorocarbon perchlorates and new anhydrous metal perchlorates were discovered. In the area of novel onium compounds, stable salts were synthesized containing $0H_3^+$, SH_3^+ , $NH_2F_2^+$, and $H_3O_2^+$ cations. The complete results of the work under this contract were summarized in 105 technical papers and patents, and are reproduced in Appendix A.

UNCLASSIFIED

SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE(When Data Entered)



「などのない」を

1

No. No.

and said the

s #

ŝ

Rockwell International

Rocketdyne Division 6633 Canoga Avenue Canoga Park, California 91304

RI/RD79-165

INORGANIC HALOGEN OXIDIZER RESEARCH (1 April 1970 through 31 December 1978)

> FINAL REPORT 16 February 1979

Contract N00014-70-C-0294 G.O. 09263

Office of Naval Research Power Branch Code 429

PREPARED BY

Exploratory and Laser Reactant Chemisty

Laser Programs

APPROVED BY L O. (

K. O. Christe Program Engineer

Approved for public release; distribution unlimited. Reproduction in whole or in part is permitted for any purpose of the United States Government.

FOREWORD

The research reported herein was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, Code 473, with Drs. R. S. Miller and R. Roberts and Messrs. R. Jackel and R. Hanson as Scientific Officers. This report covers the period 1 April 1970 through 31 December 1978. The program has been directed by Dr. K. O. Christe and, in its early stages, by Dr. D. Pilipovich. The scientific effort was carried out mainly by Drs. K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack and Mr. R. D. Wilson with contributions from Drs. E. C. Curtis, W. W. Wilson, I. B. Goldberg, D. Pilipovich, R. I. Wagner, J. F. Hon, C. B. Lindahl, H. H. Rogers, M. D. Lind, A. E. Axworthy, and H. R. Crowe (all at Rockwell International). Other contributors to these research efforts, at no cost to the contract were: W. Sawodny and W. Kuhlmann (University of Ulm, Germany), R. Bougon (French Atomic Energy Commission), A. Roland (University of California, Berkeley), E. Jacob (M.A.N., Munich, Germany), P. Pulay (Hungarian Academy of Sciences), S. J. Cyvin and J. Brunvoll (University Trondheim, Norway), A. J. Edwards (University of Birmingham, England), D. Naumann and H. Willner (University of Dortmund, Germany), and S. P. Mishra and M. C. R. Symmons (University of Leicester, England). The program was administered by Drs. L. R. Grant, B. Tuffly, and E. A. Lawton.



iii/iv

CONTENTS

「なった」

7条わらい むい

2-----

Ġ

×.. *†3

\$ \$

C

.

1.te

Introduction	• •		• •	• •	•	•	•	•	1
Publications and Patents Generated	Under	This Prog	gram .	•••	•	•	•	•	2
Papers in Press	• •		• •		•	•	•	•	8
Papers Presented at Meetings .	• •				•	•	•	•	8
Patents Issued			• •	• •	•	•	•	•	11
Patents Pending	• •		• •		•	•	•	•	12
Results and Discussion	• •	• • •	• •	• •	•	•	•	•	13
Nitrogen Fluoride Chemistry	• •		• •		•	•	•	•	13
Halogen Fluorides and Oxyfluorid	es .				•	•	•	•	17
Perchlorates	• •		• •		•	•	•	•	18
Novel Onium Salts	• •	• • •		• •	•	•	•	•	19
Sulfur Fluorides	• •	• • •	• •	• •	•	•	•	•	20
Miscellaneous		• • •	• •		•	•		•	20
Conclusion		• • •	• •		•	•	•	•	20
References	•••		• •		•	•	•	•	21
Appendix A									
Technical Papers and Patents	• •				•			•	23
Appendix B									
Distribution List			• •		•	•	•	•	703

v/vi

2.15

۰.

i and the second se

Callerin Call

INTRODUCTION

This is the final report of a research program carried out at Rocketdyne between 1 April 1970 and 31 December 1978. The purpose of this program was to explore the synthesis and properties of energetic inorganic halogen oxidizers. Although the program was directed toward basic research, applications of the results were continuously considered. Whereas at the onset of the program, the emphasis was mainly on energetic ingredients for propellant applications, in the later stages it shifted more toward chemical lasers. A typical example for the usefulness of such goal-oriented basic research is the application of the NF⁺₄ salt chemistry developed under this program. These NF⁺₄ salts have become the principal ingredients in solid propellant NF₃-F₂ gas generators for chemical HF-DF lasers.

Only completed items of research, which have been summarized in manuscript form, are included in this report. A total of 82 technical papers were published and 4 papers are in press in major scientific journals. In additon, 23 papers were presented at international and national conferences. A further testimony to the creativity of this program is the fact that it resulted in 14 U.S. patents issued and 4 pending.

The complete results of the work under this contract were summerized in 105 technical papers and patents, and are reproduced in Appendix A. PUBLICATIONS AND PATENTS GENERATED UNDER THIS PROGRAM

- "Matrix Isolation Study of ClF₅, by K. O. Christe, <u>Septtrochim. Acta</u>, <u>27A</u>, 631 (1971).
- "Bromine Perchlorate," by C. J. Schack, K. O. Christe, D. Pilipovich, and R. D. Wilson, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>10</u>, 1078 (1971).
- "Vibrational Spectrum of BrF₃," by K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and
 D. Pilipovich, <u>Spectrochim. Acta</u>, <u>27A</u>, 931 (1971).
- "The Vibrational Spectrum of the N₂F⁺ Cation," by K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and W. Sawodny, <u>J. Mol. Structure</u>, 8, 245 (1971).
- "Halogen Perchlorates. Vibrational Spectra," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>10</u>, 1589 (1871).
- 6. "Laser Raman Spectrum of NF₄⁺ AsF₆⁻," by K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, <u>Inorg. Chem., 10</u>, 2803 (1971).
- 7. "The ClO₂F₂ Anion," by K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 35 (1972).
- "Selenium Chloride Pentafluoride," by C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and J. F. Hon, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, 11, 208 (1972).
- 9. "The Crystal Structure of $\left[\text{BrF}_{4}^{+}\right]\left[\text{Sb}_{2}\text{F}_{11}^{-}\right]$," by M. D. Lind and K. O. Christe Inorg. Chem., 11, 608 (1972).
- "SeF₅Cl. Vibrational Spectrum, Force Constants, and Thermodynamic Properties," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 583 (1972).
- "Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide. I. Preparation and Properties," by
 D. Pilipovich, C. B. Lindahl, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2189 (1972).
- 12. "Chlorine Triflurode Oxide. II. Photochemical Synthesis," by D. Pilipovich,
 H. H. Rogers, and R. D. Wilson, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 2192 (1972).
- "Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide, III. Vibrational Spectrum, Force Constants, and Thermodynamic Properties," by K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, <u>Inorg.</u> <u>Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 2196 (1972).

- 14. "Chlorin: Trifluoride Oxide. IV. Reaction Chemistry," by C. J. Schack,
 C. B. Lindahl, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 2201 (1972).
- "Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide. V. Complex Formation With Lewis Acids and Bases," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 2205 (1972).
- "Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide. VI. The ClF₄O⁻ Anion. Vibrational Spectra and Force Constants," by K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 2209 (1972).
- 17. "Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide, VII. The ClF₂0⁺ Cation. Vibrational Spectrum and Force Constants," by K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and C. J. Schack, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 2212 (1972).
- "The Cl0₂F₂⁺ Cation," by K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters</u>, <u>8</u>, 453 (1972).
- "Chlorine Trifluoride Dioxide, ClF₃O₂," by K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Nucl. Chem.</u> <u>Letters</u>, 8, 457 (1972).
- 20. "The CLF₆⁺ Cation," by K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters</u>, <u>8</u>, 741 (1972).
- "On the Reactions of Chlorine Fluorides With Hydroxyl Compounds," by K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 1220 (1972).
- 22. "Iodine Trisperchlorate and Cesium Tetraperchlorato Iodate (III)," by
 K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 1682 (1972).
- "On Alkali Metal Fluoride IF₅ Adducts," by K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 1215 (1972).
- 24. "Vibrational Spectra and Force Constants of the Square Pyramidal Anions, SF₅, SeF₅, and TeF₅," by K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 1679 (1972).
- 25. "The Tetrafluoroiodate (JII) Avion, IF₄," by K. O. Christe and D. Naumann, Inorg. Chem. 12, 59 (1973).

З

- 26. "A ¹⁹Fnmr Study of Chlorine Fluoride Cations," by K. O. Christe, J. F. Hon, and D. Pilipovich, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>12</u>, 84 (1973).
- 27. "Vibrational Spectrum and Force Constants of the SF₅0 Anion," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, E. C. Curtis, D. Pilipovich, and W. Sawodny, <u>Inorg.</u> <u>Chem.</u>, <u>12</u>, 620 (1973).
- 28. "The Preparation of Chlorine Monofluoride," by C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, Synthesis Inorg. Metal-Org. Chem., 3, 393 (1973).
- 29. "Halogen Perchlorates: Additions to Perhaloolefins," by C. J. Schack,
 D. Pilipovich, and J. F. Hon, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>12</u>, 897 (1973).
- 30. "The Hexafluorochlorine (VII) Cation, ClF₆⁺, Synthesis and Vibrational Spectrum," by K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>12</u>, 1580 (1973).
- "Chlorine Triflurode Dioxide, ClF₃O₂, Synthesis and Properties," by
 K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>12</u>, 1356 (1973).
- 32. "The Difluoroperchloryl Cation, ClO₂F₂⁺," K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson and E. C. Curtis, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>12</u>, 1358 (1973).
- 33. "On the Reaction of Cl₂F⁺AsF₆ With Xenon," by K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, <u>Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters</u>, <u>9</u>, 845 (1973).
- "Vibrational Spectra of Trifluoroacetates," by K. O. Christe and D. Naumann, Spectrochim. Acta, 29A, 2017 (1973).
- 35. "Chlorine Trifluoride Dioxide. Vibrational Spectrum, Force Constants, and Thermodynamic Properties," by K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>12</u>, 2245 (1973).
- 36. "A New Synthesis of NF₄⁺ Salts and Its Mechanistic Interpretation Involving a New and Exceptionally Powerful Oxidizing Species," by K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and A. E. Axworthy, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>12</u>, 2478 (1973).
- 37. "On Halogen Pentafluoride-Lewis Acid Adducts," by K. O. Christe and
 W. Sawodny, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>12</u>, 2879 (1973).
- "Virbrational Assignment of SF₄," by K. O. Christe, W. Sawodny, and P. Pulay, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 21, 158 (1974).

- "Halogen Fluorides," by K. O. Christe, <u>International Union of Pure and</u> <u>Applied Chemistry, Proceedings of XXIVth Internat. Congress</u>, <u>4</u>, 115 (1974).
- 40. "Cesium Bis(perchlorato)bromate (I), Cs⁺ [Br(0C10₃)₂]⁻," by K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>13</u>, 1452 (1974).
- 41. "Reactions of the (CF₃)₂NO Radial With Strong Oxidizers," by K. O. Christe,
 C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and D. Pilipovich, <u>J. Fluor. Chem.</u>, <u>4</u>, 423 (1974).
- 42. "Trifluoromethyl Perchlorate-Preparation and Properties," by C. J. Schack,
 D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett.</u>, <u>10</u>, 449 (1974).
- "Trifluoromethyl Perchlorate, Infrared and Raman Spectra," by C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>13</u>, 2374 (1974).
- 44. "Halogen Nitrates," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, <u>Inorg.</u> <u>Chem.</u>, <u>13</u>, 2811 (1974).
- "Reactions of Ozone With Covalent Hypohalites," by C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>13</u>, 2378 (1974).
- 46. "Halogen Perchlorates. Reactions With Fluorocarbon Halides," by C. J. Schack,D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 14, 145 (1975).
- 47. "An Improved Synthesis of FC10₂," by K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, <u>Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett.</u>, <u>11</u>, 161 (1975).
- 48. "Esr Study of 02" Salts. Influence of Crystal Field Effects and Relaxation," by I. B. Goldberg and K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>14</u>, 152 (1975).
- 49. "The NF₃⁺ Radical Cation. ESR Studies of Radiation Effects in NF₄⁺ Salts," by S. P. Mishra, M. C. R. Symons, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and R. I. Wagner, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>14</u>, 1103 (1975).
- 50. "The BrF₆⁺ Cation. Infrared Spectrum and Force Field," by K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>14</u>, 694 (1975).
- 51. "On the Existence of Several New ONF Compounds," by K. O. Christe, <u>7. Anorg.</u> <u>Allgem. Chem.</u>, <u>413</u>, 177 (1975).
- 52. "The CF₃O⁻ Anion. Vibrational Spectrum of an Unusual CF₃ Compound," by
 K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and C. J. Schack, <u>Spectrochim. Acta</u>, <u>31A</u>,
 1035 (1975).

- 53. "Novel Onium Salts. Synthesis and Characterization of OH₃⁺SbF₆⁻ and OH₃⁺AsF₆⁻," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>14</u>, 2224 (1975).
- 54. "Novel Onium Salts. Synthesis and Cahracterization of SH₃⁺SbF₆⁻," by K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>14</u>, 2230 (1975).
- 55. "Nove, Onium Salts. Synthesis and Characterization of the Difluoroammonium Cation, $NH_2F_2^+$," by K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>14</u>, 2821 (1975).
- 56. "On the PtF₆-XeOF₄ Reaction System," K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, <u>J. Fluor.</u> Chem., 7, 356 (1976).
- 57. "Chlorine Oxyfluorides," by K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, <u>Advanc. Inorg.</u> <u>Chem. Radiochem.</u>, 18, 319 (1976).
- 58. "Some Observations on the Reaction Chemistry of Dioxygenyl Salts and on the Blue and Purple Compounds Believed to be ClF₃O₂," K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson and I. B. Goldberg, <u>J. Fluor. Chem.</u>, <u>7</u>, 543 (1976).
- 59. "Titanium Tetraperchlorate and Chromyl Perchlorate," C. J. Schack,
 D. Pilipovich and K. O. Christe, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., Supplem., 207 (1976).
- 60. "Low-Temperature Ultraviolet Photolysis and Its Application to the Synthesis of Novel and Known NF⁺₄ Salts," K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>15</u>, 1275 (1976).
- 61. "Vibrational Spectra of the Frigonal Bipyramidal Tetrafluorides SF₄ and ClF₄⁺,"
 K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis and C. J. Schack, <u>Spectrochim. Acta</u>, <u>32A</u>, 1141 (1976).
- 62. "Dioxygenyl Pentafluorogermanate (IV), 0⁺₂GeF₅," K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson and I. B. Goldberg, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>15</u>, 1271 (1976).
- 63. "Vibrational Spectrum and Force Constants of the XeF₅⁺ Cation," K. O. Christe,
 E. C. Curtis and R. D. Wilson, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., Supplem., 159 (1976).
- 64. "Fluoride Crystal Structures. Part XXVI. Bis[difluorobromonium (III)]
 Hexafluorogermanate (IV)," A. J. Edwards and K. O. Christe, <u>J. Chem. Soc.</u>
 <u>Dalton</u>, 175 (1976).

- 65. "trans-Dihydridotetrafluorophosphate (V) Anion, trans-H₂PF⁻," K. O. Christe,
 C. J. Schack and E. C. Curtis, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>15</u>, 843 (1976).
- "Improved Syntheses of NF4^{3F}4 and NF4^{SbF}6," K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, <u>J. Fluor. Chem.</u>, <u>8</u>, 541 (1976).
- 67. "On the Synthesis and Characterization of N⁻₄BiF₆ and Some Properties of NF₄SbF₆," by K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>16</u>, 937 (1977).
- 68. "Synthesis and Characterization of (NF₄)₂SnF₆ and NF₄SnF₅," by K. O. Christe,
 C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>16</u>, 849 (1977).
- 69. "Vibrational Spectrum and Normal Corodinate Analysis of SF₅Br," by K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and A. Roland, <u>Spectrochim. Acta.</u>, <u>33A</u>, 69 (1977).
- 70. "Synthesis and Characterization of (NF₄)₂TiF₆ and of Higher NF₄⁺ and Cs⁺ Polyperfluorotitanate (IV) Salts," by K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>16</u>, 353 (1977).
- 71. "7ibrational Spectra of Thionyl Tetrafluoride, SF₄O," by K. O. Christe,
 C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta, 33A, 323 (1977).
- 72. "A Simple Method for the Purification of Fluorine," by E. Jacob and K. O. Christe, <u>J. Fluor. Chem.</u>, <u>10</u>, 169 (1977).
- 73. "Synthesis and Characterization of (NF₄)₂NiF₆," by K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg.</u> <u>Chem.</u>, <u>16</u>, 2238 (1977).
- 74. "On the Syntheses and Properties of Some Hexafluorobismuthate (V) Salts and Their Use in the Metathetical Synthesis of NF₄⁺ Salts," by K. O. Christe, W. W. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, <u>J. Fluor. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 71 (1978).
- 75. "On the Synthesis of the N₂F₅⁺ Cation. A Critical Comment on the Paper by Toy and Stringham," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, <u>J. Fluor. Chem.</u>, <u>11</u>, 183 (1978).
- 76. "ESR Evidence for the Formation of the NF₃⁺ Radical Cation as Intermediate in the Synthesis of NF₄⁺ Salts by Low-Temperature Ultraviolet Photolysis," by K. O. Christe and I. B. Goldberg, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>17</u>, 759 (1978).

(-

- 77. "Vibrational Spectra and Force Fields of the Tetrafluoro-oxohalate (V) Anions, ClF₄O, BrF₄O, and IF₄O," by K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, E. C. Curtis, W. Kuhlmann, and W. Sawodny, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>17</u>, 533 (1978).
- 78. "Bromine Trifluoride Oxide. Vibrational Spectrum, Force Constants, and Thermodynamic Properties," by K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and R. Bougon, <u>Inorg. Chem., 17</u>, 1533 (1978).
- 79. "Reaction of Electropositive Chlorine Compounds With Fluorocarbons," by
 C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, Israel J. Chem., 17, 20 (1978).
- "Bromyl Fluoride. Vibrational Spectra, Force Field, and Thermodynamic Properties," by K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and E. Jacob, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, 17, 2744 (1978).
- "Chemistry and Structure of N₂F₃⁺ Salts," by K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, <u>Inorg. Chem., 17</u>, 2749 (1978).
- 82. "ESR Spectra of the ¹⁴NF₃⁺ and ¹⁵NF₃⁺ Radical Cations," by I. B. Goldberg, H. R. Crowe, and K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, <u>17</u>, 3189 (1978).

PAPERS IN PRESS

- 83. "On the Formation and Decomposition Mechanism of NF₄⁺ Salts," by K. O. Christe,
 R. D. Tilson, and I. B. Goldberg, Inorg. Chem.
- 84. "Sulfur Tetrafluoride. Assignment of Vibrational Spectra and Force Field," by K. O. Christe, H. Willner, and W. Sawodny, <u>Spectrochim. Acta</u>.
- 85. "Novel Onium Salts. The Peroxonium Cation," by K. O. Christe and W. W. Wilson, Inorg. Chem.
- 86. "Reactions of Fluorine Perchlorate with Fluorocarbons," byC. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem</u>.

PAPERS PRESENTED AT MEETINGS

87. "Halogen and Chalcogen Fluorides," by K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis,
D. Pilipovich, C. J. Schack, and W. Sawodny, 6th International Fluorine
Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, Durham, England (July 1971).

- "Structrual Studies on Ionic Adducts," by K. O. Christe, First Winter Fluorine Conference, St. Petersburg, Florida (January 1972).
- "Haloalkyl Perchlorates: Preparation and Properties," by C. J. Schack, First Winter Fluorine Conference, St. Petersburg, Florida (January 1972).
- 90. "Novel Heptavalent Chlorine Fluorides," by K. O. Christe, First Winter Florine Conference, Sc. Petersburg, Florida (January 1972).
- 91. "Chlorine (VII) Fluorides: Preparation, Characterization, and Properties," by K. O. Christe, D. Pilipovich, and R. D. Wilson, 4th European Symposium on Florine Chemistry, Ljubljana, Yugoslavia (August 1972).
- 92. "The Synthesis of Fluorocarbon Perchlorates From Fluorocarbon Halides," by
 C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, 7th Internat. Symp. Fluorine Chem., Santa
 Cruz, California (July 1973).
- 93. "Chlorine Oxyfluorides," by K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and R. D. Wilson, 7th Internat. Symp. Fluorine Chem., Santa Cruz, California (July 1973).
- 94. "New Synthesis of NF₄⁺ Salts," by K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and A. E. Axworthy, 7th Internat. Symp. Fluorine Chem., Santa Cruz, California (July 1973).
- 95. "Halogen Fluorides," by K. O. Christe, Main Lecture at 24th Congress of the Internat. Union of Pure and Appl. Chem., Hamburg, Germany (September 1973).
- 96. "The CF₃O⁻ and BrF₆⁺ Ions and Novel Onium Salts," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and E. C. Curtis, 5th European Fluorine Symposium, Aviemore, Scotland (September 1974).
- 97. "Novel Reactions of Chlorine Perchlorate," by C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, 30th Annual Northwest Regional ACS Meeting, Honolulu (June 1975).
- 98. "Novel Onium Salts," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, 30th Annual Northwest Regional ACS Meeting, Honolulu (June 1975).
- 99. "Chlorine Perchlorate as a Synthetic Reagent," by C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, 1975 Pacific Conference on Chemistry and Spectroscopy, North Hollywood, California (October 1975).

- 100. "Low Temperature UV-Photolysis and Its Application to the Synthesis of the Novel Salts 02⁺GeF₅, NF₄⁺GeF₅, (NF₄⁺)2^{GeF₆}, and NF₄⁺PF₆," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, First Chemical Congress of the North American Continent, Mexico City (December 1975).
- 101. "NF₄⁺ Chemistry," K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, 8th International Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, Kyoto, Japan (August 1976).
- 102. "Recent Progress in the Chemistry of NF₄⁺ Salts," C. J. Schack, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson and R. I. Wagner, 172nd ACS National Meeting, San Francisco (August 1976).
- 103. "NF₄⁺ Chewistry," by K. O. Christe, 3rd Winter Fluorine Conference, St. Petersburg, Florida (January 1977).
- 104. "Reactions of Electropositive Chlorine With Fluorocarbons," by C. J. Schack, 3rd Winter Fluorine Conference, St. Petersburg, Florida (January 1977).
- 105. "Recent Progress in NF₄⁺ Chemistry," by K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and I. B. Goldberg, 6th European Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, Dortmund, West Germany (April 1977).
- 106. "Reactions of Chlorine Fluorosulfate With Fluorocarbons," by C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, 175th National ACS Meeting, Anaheim, California (March 1978).
- 107. "Bromine Trifluoride Oxide. Vibrational Spectra and Force Constants," by
 K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and R. Bougon, 6th Internat. Conference on
 Raman Spectroscopy, Bangalore, India (September 1978).
- 108. "Novel Onium Salts. Synthesis and Characterization of the Peroxonium Cation, H₃O₂⁺," by K. O. Christe and W. W. Wilson, 176th ACS National Meeting, Miami Beach, Florida (September 1978).
- 109. "On the Mechanism of the Formation and Decomposition of NF₄⁺ Salts," by
 K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and I. B. Goldberg, 4th Winter Fluorine Conference, Daytona Beach, Florida (January 1979).

110. Invited seminars on various aspects of our work were given by K. O. Christe at UCLA, University of California, Berkely; University of Ulm, Germany; MIT; USC; University of Stuttgart, Germany; University of California, Riverside; Harvard; California State University, Los Angeles; University of Arizona, Tucson.

PATENTS ISSUED

(______

3

Ż

ļļ

Longital Science

The second

- 111. "Synthesis of Chlorine and Bromine Perchlorate," by C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and R. D. Wilson, U.S. 3,694,172 (September 1972).
- 112. "Synthesis of Chlorine Fluorosulfate and Bromine Fluorosulfate," by C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, U.S. 3,780,165 (December 1973).
- 113. "Process for Preparing Stable Chlorine Trifluoride Dioxide, by K. O. Christe, U.S. 3,873,676 (March 1975).
- 114. "Iodine Perchlorates," by K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, U.S. 3,873,677 (March 1975).
- 115. "High Energy Oxidizers and Method of Synthesizing Same," by K. O. Christe, U.S. 3,879,526 (April 1975).
- 116. "Iodine Perchlorates," by K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, U.S. 3,922,336 (November 1975).
- 117. "Stable Unsubstituted Sulfonium Salts," by K. O. Christe, U.S. 3,987,152 (October 1976).
- 118. "Synthesis of Anhydrous Metal Perchlorates," by C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, U.S. 4,012,492 (March 1977).
- 119. "Synthesis of Nitryl Perchlorate," by C. J. Schack, U.S. 4,026,996 (May 1977).
- 120. "Stable Chlorine Trifluoride Dioxide," by K. O. Christe, U.S. 4,038,374 (July 1977).
- 121. "Production of OH₃⁺ Salts," by K. O. Christe, U.S. 4,101,640 (July 1978).

- 122. "Photolysis Method for Producing NF4"F6," by K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, U.S. 4,102,984 (July 1978).
- 123. "Method for Producing NF₄BF₄," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, U.S. 4,107,275 (August 1978).
- 124. "(NF₄)₂NiF₆ High Energy Solid Propellant Oxidizer and Method of Producing the Same," by K. O. Christe, U.S. 4,108,965 (August 1978).

PATENTS PENDING

語言語学校論

- 125. "Novel NF₄⁺ Compositions Suitable for Self-Clinkering NF₃-F₂ Gas Generators," by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson.
- 126. "Novel High Detonation Pressure Explosives," by K. O. Christe.
- 127. "N₂F₃⁺SbF₆⁻," by C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe.
- 128. "Self-Clinkering Burning Rate Modifier for Solid Propellant NF_3-F_2 Gas Generators," by K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

In view of the very large amount of data generated under this program and their highly diversified nature, we will restrict ourselves to highlight only those areas that are most important and in which our efforts were most heavily concentrated.

NITROGEN FLUORIDE CHEMISTRY

For a long time, nitrogen fluorides have been of great interest as advanced oxidizers for rocket propulsion. Of these, nitrogen trifluoride is the most important compound because it combines a high fluorine and energy content with a remarkable inertness. Its only major drawback is its low boiling point of -129 C. Therefore, the conversion of NF₃ into stable storable solids without significant loss in energy was highly desirable. The first step in this direction was undertaken in 1965 when one of us, under ONR sponsorship at Stauffer Chemical (Ref. 1), discovered the existence of the stable NF⁺₄AsF⁻₆ salt. However, it was not until 1971 when, with the advent of chemical HF-DF lasers, the interest in storable NF₃-F₂ sources was renewed.

It became rapidly obvious that NF_4^+ salts are the most promising oxidizers for solid propellant $NF_3^-F_2$ gas generators. The concept of such a gas generator was conceived (Ref. 2) and, to a large extent (Ref. 3 through 9), developed at Rocketdyne. It offers significant logistics and safety advantages over cryogenic or storable liquid oxidizers.

In a chemical HF-DF laser, F atoms are generated by burning F_2 in a precombustor with a fuel, such as hydrogen:

F₂ + H ---- HF + F.

1.0

The F atoms are subsequently reacted with a cavity fuel, such as D_2 , to produce vibrationally excited DF as the active lasing species:

 $F \cdot + D_2 \longrightarrow DF \star + D$

In the original solid F atom generator concept (Ref. 2), the F atoms were directly generated by burning the solid propellant grain, thus eliminating the need of a precombustor. This concept is demonstrated for NF_4BF_4 with a small percentage of Teflon serving both as a fuel and a binder. The heat of reaction (Q) is sufficient to dissociate most of the NF_3 and F_2 to F atoms and N_2 :

$$NF_4BF_4 + (CF_2)_n \longrightarrow CF_4 + BF_3 + NF_3 + Q$$

2NF₂ + Q ------ N₂ + 6F.

From a practical point of view, however, such a direct generation of F atoms is not desirable, since it does not allow the necessary flow controls and flexibility required for operation. Consequently, the concept was modified to that of an NF_3-F_2 molecule generator, using a gas catch tank. Further modification of this concept became necessary, when system analysis data revealed that gaseous byproducts of high molecular weight and low C_p/C_v significantly degrade the performance of a laser. Consequently, an NF_3-F_2 gas generator was desired that would produce no gases other than NF_3 and F_2 . The latter objective can be achieved by a so-called clinker system in which the BF_3 byproduct is converted by an alkali metal fluoride to a nonvolatile BF_4 salt:

 $NF_4BF_4 + KF \xrightarrow{+Q} KBF_4 + NF_3 + F_2$

Whereas the feasibility of such a clinker system approach has been well demonstrated, the addition of KF lowers the NF_3-F_2 yield per pound of solid propellant and the possibility always exists of having incomplete clinkering.

14

()

Realizing these limitations, we have searched for novel NF_4^+ salts containing anions that will yield a nonvolatile fluoride, such as SnF_4 (boiling point = 705 C), after thermal decomposition. No such salts had previously been known, owing to the fact that nonvolatile fluorides are highly polymeric and, therefore, do not behave like strong Lewis acids. This makes the direct synthesis of such salts from NF_3 , F_2 , and the Lewis acid extremely difficult. We found, however, that $(NF_4)_2 SnF_6$ can be prepared (pub. 68) by the following metathetical reaction in HF solution:

$$Cs_2SnF_6 + 2NF_4SbF_6 \xrightarrow{HF sol} 2CsSbF_6 + (NF_4)_2SnF_6$$

Further improvements were made by synthesizing novel NF_4^+ salts derived from TiF_4 (pub. 70). Although the usable fluorine content of $(NF_4)_2 TiF_6$ (Table 1) is considerably higher than that of $(NF_4)_2 SnF_6$, TiF_4 (sublimation pressure of 760 mm at 284 C) is more volatile than SnF_4 (boiling point = 705 C) and may require alkali metal fluoride based clinkering.

		Usable F, wt %				
Rank	System	Before	After Burning			
1	(NF ₄) ₂ NiF ₆	64.6	58.6			
2	(NF _h) ₂ TIF ₆ *	55.6	49.6			
3	$(NF_{4})_{2}SnF_{6}$	46.0	40.0			
4	(NF ₄) ₂ TiF ₆ •2.4KF	39.5	33.5			
5	$NF_{h}BF_{h} + 1.2KF$	38.5	32.5			
6	$(NF_{l_{1}})_{3}GeF_{6} \cdot 2.4KF$	37.6	31.6			
7	NF _h SnF _E	31.3	25.3			
8	NFLPF6 1.2KF	31.2	25.2			
9	NF _h GeF _E •1.2KF	29.0	23.0			
10	NFLASF6 • 1.2KF	27.3	21.3			
11	NFLSbF6 .1.2KF	24.0	18.0			
12	NF4BIF6+1.2KF	19.7	13.7			
$(NF_4)_2$ TiF6 might require clinkering with KF which would drop its fluorine yield below that of $(NF_4)_2$ SnF6						

TABLE 1. COMPARISON OF THE FLUORINE YIELDS OF PRESENTLY KNOWN NF_3-F_2 GAS GENERATOR SYSTEMS

Ū

The usable fluorine content was further increased by synthesizing a NF_4^+ salt of an oxidizing anion. This salt is $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ (pub. 73, 124)). It has the advantages of containing a doubly charged anion which is "self-clinkering," and an oxidizing anion, thus boosting its usable fluorine content to 64.6 wt % (Table 1). Its potential as an oxidizer and an ingredient for a solid propellant NF_3-F_2 gas generator for chemical HF-DF lasers becomes evident from the following comparison. On thermal decomposition, 1 cm³ of solid $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ is capable of producing 12% more useful fluorine values, i.e., in the form of F_2 and NF_3 , than liquid F_2 at -187 C. Furthermore, $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ is a stable solid at ambient temperature that can be safely stored without requiring cryogenic cooling. However, its thermal stability is marginal, which may limit its potential applications.

Since all of the top ranked NF_4^+ salts are prepared by metathetical processes, this process was studied in more detail and was significantly improved. A major breakthrough in the process development was chieved by demonstrating that essentially pure NF_4BF_4 can be produced by metathesis. Furthermore, the synthesis of the NF_4SbF_6 starting material was improved and a novel alternate starting material, i.e., NF_4BiF_6 , was synthesized and characterized (pub. 66, 74, 123).

In addition to the above work, a novel uv-photolysis process was developed for the production of NF_4^+ salts (pub. 36, 60). This process provided several novel and some known NF_4^+ salts of extremely high purity which were used (pub. 60) for their thorough characterization. In connection with an on-going ARO program (Ref. 10), the mechanism of the formation and decomposition of NF_4^+ salt was studied and clarified (pub. 83). It was shown that this highly unusual reaction involves the following four equilibria:

$$F_{2} \xrightarrow{\Delta E} 2F \cdot$$

$$F \cdot + NF_{3} \xrightarrow{} NF_{4}^{*}$$

$$NF_{4}^{*} + MF_{5} \xrightarrow{} NF_{3}^{*} MF_{6}^{-}$$

$$NF_{3}^{*} MF_{6}^{-} + F \cdot \underbrace{} NF_{4}^{*} MF_{6}^{-}$$

In the course of this study, the interesting novel NF_3^+ radical cation was prepared and identified (pub. 49, 76, 82).

The possibility of synthesizing NF_4^+ salts in a simple one-step process by direct fluorination of NF_4^+ salts in anhydrous HF solution was also studied. It was found (pub. 55) that the hitherto unknown $NH_2F_2^+$ cation is stable in HF solution, but that the NF_3H^+ cation does not exist, thus explaining the termination of the fluorination reaction at the NF_3 +HF stage.

In addition to the above work on NF_4^+ salts, we have also studied the closely related N_2F^+ (pub. 4) and $N_2F_3^+$ (pub. 81) salts and refuted (pub. 51, 75) claims for $N_2F_5^+$ (Ref. 11) and several novel nitrogen oxyfluorides (Ref. 12).

In summary, the work under this contract has laid the ground work necessary for the development of NF_4^+ salts from exotic laboratory curiosities to extremely useful oxidizers that can be produced on large scale. These salts are useful for solid propellant NF_3 - F_2 gas generators for chemical lasers and for high-detonation pressure explosives (pub. 126).

HALOGEN FLUORIDES AND OXYFLUORIDES

ł

Halogen fluorides and oxyfluorides are of great interest as storable liquid rocket propellants. Therefore, it is not surprising that a large percentage of our effort, as shown by 34 publications, was aimed in this direction. The most significant achievements were the discovery and complete characterization of ClF_3O (pub. 11-17) and ClF_3O_2 (pub. 19, 31, 35, 113, 120). Theoretical performance calculations with MMH as fuel (Table 2) show that these oxidizers offer a significant improvement over ClF_3 or $FClO_3$.

We have also studied, in detail, the syntheses and properties of ionic solids derived from chlorine fluorides and oxyfluorides. The two most interesting ions discovered were the ClF_6^+ (pub. 20, 30) and the ClO_2F_2^+ cation (pub. 18, 32, 115). Other ions prepared and studied included ClO_2F_2^- (pub. 7), BrF_4^+ (pub. 9), IF_6^-

$(P_c = 1000, P_e = 14.7 \text{ psia},$	Shifting Composition, Fuel MMH)			
Oxidizer	Specific impulse, seconds			
CIF3	283			
FCIO,	288			
FC103	292			
CIF30	299			
CIFS	301			
C1F302ª	304			
[CIF ₅ 0] ^{a,b}	314			
a. Assuming ∆Hf ClF ₃ 0 ₂ = - kcal/mol based on the k	32 kcal/mol and $\Delta H \hat{f} ClF_5 0 = -55.6$ nown values of other chlorine			
fluorides and oxyfluorides and the extrapolations given				
in Ref. 13				
b. Hypothetical compound				

TABLE 2. PERFORMANCE CALCULATIONS OF LIQUID ROCKET PROPELLANTS

(pub. 23), IF_4^- (pub. 25), chlorine fluoride cations (pub. 26, 37, 61), BrF_6^+ (pub. 50), BrF_2^+ (pub. 64), and BrF_4^- (pub. 77). Vibrational spectroscopy and force field computations were used to elucidate the structures and bonding in these ions and in the following molecules: ClF_5 (pub. 1), BrF_3 (pub. 3), BrF_3^- (pub. 78) and $FBrO_2$ (pub. 80). In addition, improved syntheses were discovered for ClF (pub. 28) and $FClO_2$ (pub. 47), and the reaction chemistry of chlorine fluorides with hydroxyl compounds (pub. 21) and of Cl_2F^+ with xenon (pub. 33) was investigated. All these studies significantly contributed to the understanding of halogen fluorides, and reviews on halogen fluorides (pub. 39) and chlorine oxyfluorides (pub. 57) were written.

PERCHLORATES

Based on its high energy content and unusual kinetic stability, the perchlorato group is an extremely important ingredient in energetic oxidizers. With the

discovery of chlorine perchlorate and bromine perchlorate under this contract (pub. 111), two very useful synthetic reagents became available for the introduction of perchlorato groups into molecules. The potential of these new reagents was thoroughly investigated and is demonstrated by the fact that 22 publications and patents were generated in this area. Among the novel compounds prepared in this manner are the fluorocarbon perchlorates (pub. 29, 42, 43, 46, 79, 86, 89, 92, 97, 99, 104), anhydrous metal perchlorates (pub. 59, 118), and halogen perchlorates (22, 40, 114, 116). The fluorocarbon perchlorates have potential as energetic ingredients in solid propellants, and the anhydrous metal perchlorates show promise for high detonation pressure explosives (pub. 126). In addition, an improved process for the production of NO $\frac{1}{2}$ ClO $\frac{1}{4}$ was discovered (pub. 119), based on the reaction of ozone with chlorine nitrate.

NOVEL ONIUM SALTS

Protonation studies in anhydrous super acids, such as $HF-SbF_5$, led to the discovery of numerous novel solid onium salts. These salts include the following onium cations: OH_3^+ (pub. 53, 121), SH_3^+ (pub. 54, 117), $NH_2F_2^+$ (pub. 55), and H_2OOH^+ (pub. 85, 108). The OH_3^+ salts are of significant interest. They are the most stable onium salts presently known and are solid super acids. They are extremely powerful Friedel Craft type catalysts, capable of rapidly polymerizing epoxides and resulting in high crosslinking (Ref. 14). Furthermore, the formation of OH_3^+ salts offers an excellent method for removal of water from HF (pub. 53, 74). The fact that OH_3^+ salts are stable solid super acids is also of significance because it allows their safe transportation and storage without the corrosivity and potential danger of spills associated with conventional liquid acids.

Other onium salts discovered include $SH_3^+SbF_6^-$, the first known example of a stable unsubstituted sulfonium salt (pub. 54, 117). In view of the fact that the corresponding ammonium (NH_4^+) salts had been known for many centuries, it was very surprising that these simple sulfonium salts had not been discovered sooner. Other interesting onium ions include $NH_2F_2^+$ and H_200H^+ . Both cations are of significant

interest for laser-related applications. The former can undergo a highly exothermic HF elimination to give excited NF₂ and the latter might react with halogens to give excited molecular oxygen.

SULFUR FLUORIDES

Sulfur fluorides are of interest not only because they serve as excellent model compounds for the isoelectronic chlorine fluorides but, also, because they are good energetic oxidizers. For example, characterization of SF_50^- (pub. 27) and SF_40 (pub. 71) was important to allow the prediction of the spectroscopic properties of the yet unknown isoelectronic ClF_50 and ClF_40^+ species. The SF_5Br molecule (pub. 69) is of interest as a model compound for laser-induced sulfur isotope separation. In addition to these sulfur fluorides, we have characterized SF_5^- (pub. 24) and SF_4 (pub. 38, 61, 84). The vibrational assignment of the latter were unusually challenging and serve as a model for those in related pseudo-trigonal bipyramidal molecules.

MISCELLANEOUS

In addition to the above main areas of interest, the following miscellaneous studies were undertaken. A simple process for the purification of fluorine was discovered (pub. 72) and the new SeF₅Cl molecule was prepared (pub. 8) and characterized (pub. 10). The oxidation of $(CF_3)_2NO$ (pub. 41) and XeOF₄ (pub. 56) with oxidizers, such as PtF₆, was investigated. Known and novel O_2^+ salts (pub. 48, 62) were prepared and characterized, and the structures of XeF₅⁺ (pub. 63), PH₂F₄^- (pub. 65) and CF₃O⁻ (pub. 52) were determined.

CONCLUSION

The results from this contract have demonstrated that the field of inorganic halogen oxidizers is an extremely promising and rewarding area of research. There are many potential uses for novel energetic compounds in traditional and new applications, such as rocket propellants, explosives and chemical lasers, and continuing efforts in this direction are definitely warranted. Furthermore, the production of this program proves the feasibility and benefits that can be expected from well-planned, goal-oriented basic research and program continuity.

REFERENCES

1.	Christe, K. O., J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, U.S. Patent, 3,503,719 (1970).
2.	Pilipovich, D., U.S. Patent 3,963,542 (1976).
3.	Solid-Propellant Laser Fuel Generator, Air Force Contract AFWL-TR-73-195, Rocketdyne Division, Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California.
4.	Fluorine Generator Solid Ingredient Development, Air Force Contract F04611-74-C-0035, Rocketdyne.
5.	Solid-Propellant Fluorine Generator Study, U.S. Army Missile Command, Contract DAAH01-75-C-1222, Rocketdyne.
6.	Solid-Propellant Fluorine Generator, U.S. Army Missile Command, Contract DAAH01-76-C-0779, Rocketdyne.
7.	Solid Reactant Fluorine Generator, Naval Surface Weapons Center, Contract N60921-77-C-0038, Rocketdyne.
8.	Solid Reactant Fluorine Generator, U.S. Army Missile Command, Contract DAAK40-77-C-0287, Rocketdyne.
9.	Solid Reactant Fluorine Generator, U.S. Army Missile Command, Contract DAAK40-78-0103, Rocketdyne.
10.	Basic Research Studies in NF4 Salts, U.S. Army Research Office, Contract DAAG29-77-C-007, Rocketdyne.
11.	Toy, M.S. and R. S. Stringham, <u>J. Fluor. Chem</u> ., <u>7</u> , 229 (1976), and Paper 74 presented at the 172nd ACS National Meeting, San Francisco, CA (September 1976).
12.	Sicre, J. E. and H. J. Schumacher, Z. anorg. allg. Chem., 385, 131 (1971).
13.	Barberi, P., Ph.D. Thesis, Universite´ de Provence, Aix-en-Provence, Marseille, France (1974).
14.	Experiments carried out by A. Huni and F. A. Jenny of Ciba-Geigy, Basel, Switzerland.
	21/22

í

C

•

-

•• • •

- 7

î

,

•

.

APPENDIX A

TECHNICAL PAPERS/PATENTS

Spectrochimics Acta, Vol. 27A, pp. 631 to 635. Pergamon Press 1971. Printed in Northern Ireland

1

je

4

ALL STREAM BARRIES. INTERPORT

Ĺ

Matrix isolation study of ClF₅

(Received 18 May 1970)

Abstract—The infrared spectra of ClF_5 have been recorded in argon and nitrogen matrices. The previously suggested and very unusual triple coincidence of two deformational and one stretching mode at about 480 cm⁻¹ has been experimentally confirmed. The observed Cl^{15} – Cl^{37} isotope splittings permit assignment of the bands to the individual modes. Spectroscopic evidence is presented for association of ClF_5 in the pure solid and in Ar matrix at low dilution ratios.

The vibrational spectrum of ClF_5 has been reported by BEGUN *et al.* [1]. A square-pyramidal structure of symmetry G_{4v} was assigned to ClF_5 by comparison with the spectra of BrF_5 , IF_5 , and NeOF_4 . However, the spectrum of ClF_5 exhibited in the range of the fundamental vibrations two bands less than the number observed for the remaining square-pyramidal molecules of this series. A triple coincidence of one stretching (ν_4) and two deformational $(\nu_3 \text{ and } \nu_6)$ modes at about 480 cm⁻¹ and a double coincidence of ν_1 and ν_7 in the infrared spectrum at about 730 cm⁻¹ were suggested [1] to obtain the proper number of fundamental vibrations for symmetry G_{4v} . Since the occurrence of stretching and deformational modes in the same frequency range is quite unusual and since the assignment of BEGUN *et al.* [1] results in an unexpectedly low intensity for ν_2 in the Raman spectrum, additional experimental data on the vibrational spectrum of ClF_5 .

EXPERIMENTAL

Chlorine pentafluoride (from North American Rockwell) was purified by treatment with anhydrous CsF followed by fractional condensation through traps kept at -111 and -126° . The material retained in the -126° trap was used. It was handled in a well passivated 304 stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Toflon FEP U-traps and 316 stainless steel bellowseal valves (Hoke Inc., 425 1F 4Y). The apparatus used for the low-temperature matrix isolation studies has been described elsewhere[2] and was directly connected to the metal vacuum system. The ClF₅-inert gas mixtures were propared in different mole ratios by standard manometric techniques using research grade Ar (99.9995% min.) or prepurified N₂ (99.997% min.) from The Matheson Co. The infrared spectra of matrix isolated and pure ClF₅ were recorded at 4°K on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹ using CsI windows. In addition the spectrum of solid ClF₈ was taken on a Perkin-Elmer Model 337 spectrometer using a conventional Pyrex-glass low-temperature infrared coll equipped with an internal AgCl window cooled with liquid nitrogen. The infrared instruments were calibrated by comparison with standard calibration points [3].

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Figure 1 depicts the infrared spectra of matrix isolated ClF_{5} . Traces A and B show 2:36 and 22 µmole of $(\text{HF}_{5}$ in argon matrix at a mole ratio of 1:400. Trace C shows 0.7 µmole of ClF_{5} in argon at a MR of 1:10000. Trace D was recorded after subjecting the sample of C to a controlled warm up to 37°K followed by recooling to 4°K. Trace E shows 0.7 µmole of ClF_{5} in

[1] G. M. BEAUN, W. H. FLETCHER and D. F. SMITH, J. Chem. Phys. 42, 2236 (1965).

[2] K. O. CHRISTE and D. PHAPOVICH, J. Am. Chem. Soc. in press.

[3] E. K. PLYLER, A. DANTI, L. R. BLAINE and E. D. TIDWELL, JR., J. Ros. Natl Bur. Stand. 64, 841 (1960).

Research notes





Û

 N_2 at a MR of 1:10000 and F depicts the same sample after being subjected to controlled diffusion at 33°K. Figure 2 shows the individual bands at 10-fold scale expansion under higher resolution conditions to demonstrate the band splittings. The observed frequencies together with the observed and computed isotope splittings are listed in Table 1. Figures 3 and 4 depict the infrared spectra of pure CIF₅ at different concentrations recorded at 4 and 77°K, respectively.

As can be seen from Figs. I and 2, the structure of the bands at about 720 cm⁻¹ depends strongly upon the nature of the matrix material, the dilution ratio, and temperature cycling. The simplest spectrum was obtained for ClF_5 in N₂ at a MR of 1:10000 (trace E) and, hence, is assumed to be characteristic for monomeric ClF_5 . The bands at about 480 cm⁻¹ show no detectable dependence upon these effects and, therefore, will be discussed first. Based on the assignments proviously suggested by BECOM et al. [1] a triple coincidence is expected at 480 cm⁻¹. However, $v_4(B_1)$ is only active in the Raman spectrum and, hence, the 480 cm⁻¹ band should split in the infrared spectrum into two components, $v_3(A_1)$ and $v_8(E)$. Furthermore, both bands are expected to be split into two components each owing to the Cl³⁵ and Cl³⁷ isotopes. The Cl³⁵-Cl³⁷ ratio should be 3:1. Assuming the normal modes to be 100% characteristic (which is a somewhat crude approximation), the isotope splittings should be 9.9 and 3.7 cm⁻¹ for $v_3(A_1)$

Research notes

633



×,

Ē

 \mathbf{O}

Fig. 2. Infrared spectra from Fig. 1 recorded at 10-fold scale expansion under high resolution conditions.



Fig. 3. Infrared spectrum of pure, solid CiF₅ at 4°K at three different concentrations.

and $v_{1}(E)$, respectively. Indeed, two band pairs were observed (see Fig. 2) exhibiting a 3:1 intensity ratio and an isotope splitting of 10 and 3.3 cm⁻¹, respectively. Consequently, the 493 and 482 cm⁻¹ bands are assigned to the Cl³⁶ isotope components of $v_{1}(A_{1})$ and $v_{2}(E)$, respectively. The observed combination bands (see Table 1) suggest for $v_{4}(B_{1})$ a frequency of about 486 cm⁻¹, a value close to that observed in the Raman spectrum of liquid ClF₈ [1] thus confirming the triple coincidence.



Fig. 4. Infrared spectrum of pure, solid CIF₅ at 77°K at two different concentrations.

Obs. frequency	Assignment	Clar-Clas Ope	Isotope splitting Cale.
1444 vv=	$\nu_1 + \nu_2(E);$ gives $\nu_1 = 718$		
1265 w	$v_{1} + v_{2}(E) = 1205$		
1210 w	v. + v. (E); gives v. = 484		
984 vw	2v. (A.) == 986		
975 w	$\nu_{1} + \nu_{2}(E) = 975$		
840 vw	$v_1 + v_2(E) = 838$		
790 mw	$v_{0} + v_{0} = 792$		
786 w, sh	$\nu_A + \nu_A(E)$; gives $\nu_A = 487$		
782 vw. sh	$v_{1} + v_{2}(A_{1} + B_{1} + B_{2}) = 781$		
726 va	y, (E) Clas		
713 M	$y_{\gamma}(E) \operatorname{Cl}^{\gamma\gamma}$	12.8	12.8
722 w, sh	y, (A,) Cl ³⁴ ?		
530 w	v ₀ (A ₁)		0
493 mw	ε ₃ (A ₃) Cl ³⁴		
483 sh, w	$y_{2}(A_{1}) Cl^{37}$	10	9.9
482 m	V4 (K) C134		
479 mw	$v_{\bullet}(E) \operatorname{Cl}^{27}$	3.3	3.7
299 mw	$\Psi_{\bullet}(E) \subset \{2^{k}\}$		
206 sh, w	$v_{\bullet}(E) Clar f$	2.5	4.4

Table 1. Infrared spectrum of matrix isolated CIF.

For the 720 cm⁻¹ infrared region two band pairs, $\nu_7(E)$ and $\nu_1(A_1)$, are expected with an isotope splitting of 12.8 and 7.2 cm⁻¹, respectively. Of these two fundamentals, $\nu_7(E)$ is of considerably higher relative intensity in the infrared, whereas $\nu_1(A_1)$ appears as a strong, polarized Raman band [1]. As can be seen from Fig. 2, trace E, two bands were observed in the 720 cm⁻¹ region exhibiting a 3:1 intensity ratio and a frequency difference of 12.8 cm⁻¹. Consequently, both bands should be assigned to the two isotopic bands of $\nu_7(E)$. The higher frequency band shows a weak shoulder at 722 cm⁻¹ which might represent $\nu_1(A_1)$ Cl³⁵. This frequency value is close to the value of 718 cm⁻¹ estimated for $\nu_1(A_1)$ from the combination band, $\nu_1 + \nu_7$. However, no conclusive assignment of the 722 cm⁻¹ shoulder to $\nu_1(A_1)$ can be made since the corresponding Cl³⁷ isotope band would be masked by the much more intense $\nu_7(E)$ Cl³⁷ band. Since the frequency of $\nu_1(A_1)$ is well established by the Raman spectrum [1] no further effort was made to unequivocally locato $\nu_1(A_1)$ in the infrared spectrum. However, the shape of the $\nu_7(E)$ bands shows an interesting dependence upon various effects. Thus, in

26

`)

Research notes

argon matrix at an MR of 1:10000 (trace C) both bands are split by about $2\cdot 3 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ into two components.

In addition to this matrix site splitting, a concentration dependence was found. At a MR of 1:400 in argon matrix (traces A and B) additional bands appeared between 740 and 700 cm⁻¹ which are most likely due to associated ClF_g molecules. This effect was also demonstrated by carrying out two controlled diffusion experiments on CIF, isolated at high dilution ratios (1:10000) in argon and in nitrogen matrices. In both cases new bands appeared after temperature cycling (traces D and F) with frequencies similar to those observed at low dilution ratios. The effect of association was further domonstrated by recording the spectrum of pure, solid CIF_z (Fig. 3). Again, $v_7(E)$ showed considerable band broadening and frequency shifts, whereas the remaining bands exhibited almost no change. Even for solid, pure CIF, some variation of the band shape has been observed. The spectrum of a sample condensed on an AgCl window cooled with liquid N₂ showed two prominent bands at about 725 and 742 cm⁻¹ (see Fig. 4). It was demonstrated that this change is not due to a simple temperature effect by allowing the sample depicted in Fig. 3 to slowly warm up from 4 to 77°K while continuously recording its spectrum. No changes in the spectrum could be detected. Hence, the difference in hand shapes might be due to different deposition techniques resulting in various degrees of association or crystal ordering effects.

In addition to $v_1(E)$, $v_2(A_1)$, and $v_2(E)$, the following fundamentals were observed in good agreement with the proviously published spectrum [1]: $v_2(A_1)$ at 539 and $v_2(E)$ at 299 cm⁻¹. The spectrum of CIF₅ in argon matrix at MR 1:400 (trace B) shows two weak bands at 383 and 330 cm⁻¹. These are close to the values of 375 and 346 cm⁻¹ previously assigned [1] to $v_4(B_2)$ and $v_5(B_1)$, respectively. These should be only Raman active but may have become infrared active owing to the above mentioned association effects.

In summary, the assignments and in particular the unusual triple coincidence of two deformation and one stretching mode at 480 cm⁻¹, previously suggested by BEGUN *et al.* [1] for $\operatorname{ClF}_{\mathfrak{s}}$, have been confirmed experimentally. For $\mathfrak{r}_7(E)$ interesting association and matrix effects were observed.

Acknowledgment—I am indebted to Drs. E. C. CURTIS and D. PILIPOVICH for helpful discussions This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

KARL O. CHRISTE

Rocketdyne, A Division of North American Rockwell Canoga Park, California 91304

27/28

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 10, 1078 (1971).] Copyright 1971 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, A Division of North American Pockwell, Canoga Park, California 91304

Bromine Perchlorate

By C. J. Schace, \bullet K. O. Christe, D. Philpovich, and K. D. Wilson

Received May 28, 1970

and optimized by the first of the second second

ş

(

Recently we reported the synthesis of a novel chlorine oxide, chlorine perchlorate.¹ This preparation was

(1) C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1387 (1970).

accomplished by the reaction

MCIO₄ + CISO₄F ---->

 $MSO_{3}F + CIOCIO_{3}$ (M = NO₅, C₈) (1)

It has now been found that the related bromine compound bromine perchlorate can be prepared by this method using bromine(I) fluorosulfate.

$$MClO_4 + BrSO_5F \xrightarrow{-20^{\circ}} MSO_5F + BrOClO_6 \qquad (2)$$

In addition, a second method involving the oxidation of elemental bromine with chlorine perchlorate was discovered

$$Br_{1} + 2ClOClO_{2} \xrightarrow{-45^{\circ}} Cl_{2} + 2BrOClO_{3}$$
(3)

INFRARED SPECTRA OF BrOCIO3 AND RELATED COMPOUNDS						
HOCIOA	FOCIO	req, cm ⁻¹ , and rel ClOClOs ^e	inteneBr	0010	Anignment is:	Approx description
Gas	Gas	Gas	Ges	Matrix	point group C.	of mode
			2300 w		$\nu_{1} + \nu_{2} (A'') = 2299$	
1326 s 1263 vs	1298 vs	1282 vs	1275 vs	{1279 vs {1262 vs 1253 m	ν ₁ (A ') ν _θ (A '')	Valym(ClO ₁)
1050 s	1049 =	1041 s	1039 s	1037 s	₽ ₂ (A')	$\nu_{\rm sym}(\rm ClO_{\rm S})$
3560 s	885 m	752 w	6834 m	686 m	¥1 (A')	и(О-Х)
725 s	666 s	652 s	648 s	651 vs (¥4 (A')	⊮(ClO)
579 s		561 ms	570 ms	572 mw 566 m	»5 (A') M6 (A'')	$\delta_{\text{mins}}(\text{ClO}_3)$ $\delta_{\text{maxm}}(\text{ClO}_3)$
519 w		511 w	509 m	516 m	μ ₆ (A')	dumbrells(ClO ₃)
430 w				387 w	n (A'')	Samias (ClOs)

TABLE I

• Reference 3. • Only four bands reported.* • Reference 1. • A comparable band has been observed at 690 cm⁻¹ in the spectrum of BrONOs: C. J. Schack, unpublished results.

This reaction proceeded quantitatively and yielded a purer product than the fluorosulfate reactions.

Bromine perchlorate is a red liquid which freezes below -78° . It is unstable at ambient temperature and decomposes slowly at approximately -20° . A reproducible, measurable vapor pressure of 5 mm was obtained at -23° . The instability of the compound precluded reliable measurements at higher temperatures. The formulation as BrOClO₂ is based on the quantitative synthesis according to eq 3, its elemental analysis, and the infrared spectrum. Further support for this formulation was obtained from the quantitative reaction with HBr to form Br2 and HClO4 and the qualitative reaction with AgCl to form Br2, Cl2, and AgClO4.

Figure 1 shows the replotted infrared spectrum of



Figure 1.-Infrared spectra of BrOClOs: trace A, 2.5 µmol of sample in Ar matrix (mixture ratio 400) at 4°K; trace B, gas at 20 mm pressure in a cell of 5-cm path length.

gaseous and matrix-isolated BrOClO₁. Good-quality spectra were difficult to obtain owing to the thermal instability of the compound. The vibrational spectrum of BrOClO, is very comparable to that of other covalent perchlorates-ClOClO₃,¹ FOClO₃,² and HOClO₄.⁸ From the vibrational spectrum a structure of symmetry C_i (i.e., the only symmetry element is a symmetry plane in the plane of the paper) can be derived for BrOClO₁

2 S



(2) H. H. Ambigian, A. P. Gray, and G. D. Viekars, Can. J. Chem., 40, 157 (1962)(3) F A. Giguere and R. Savole, ibid., 40, 495 (1962).

This structure is analogous to those of the related molecules ClOClO₂, FOClO₂, and HOClO₂. Table I lists the observed frequencies together with their assignment for symmetry C_s and the values for comparable bands in similar compounds. The decreasing thermal stability of the halogen perchlorates in the order $FOClO_2 >$ $ClOClO_1 > BrOClO_2$ might be related by the increasing polarizability of the terminal balogen atoms.

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus .- All materials were handled in a well-passivated (with CIPs followed by covalent perchlorates) 304 stainlesss steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel bellow-seal valves (Hoke Inc., 4251F4Y). Outside of the vacuum line materials were manipu-lated in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box. The apparatus used for the low-temperature matrix-isolat on study has been described elsewhere⁴ and was directly connected to a metal-Teflon FEP vacuum system. The BrOClOn-Ar mixtures were prepared in a mole ratio of 1:400 by standard manometric techniques using research grade Ar (99.9995% minimum purity from The Matheson Co.). Owing to the thermal instability of BrO-ClO₃, preparation of the gas mixture and its deposition on the cold (4°K) CsI window was done in less than 2 min. The infrared spectra of gases were taken in stainless steel cells of 5-cm path length equipped with AgCl windows. All spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹. The instrument was calibrated by comparison with standard calibration points.5

Preparation of BrOClO₁. Method A .- Prepassivated 30-ml stainless steel cylinders were loaded with weighed amounts of either NOrClOs or CsClOs in the drybox. A less than equimolar amount of BrSO₁F was then condensed into the cyli. der from the vacuum line and the reaction was allowed to proceed a -20° for 5 days or longer. On cooling the cylinder to -196° , varying small amounts of noncondensable gases were observed The volatile products were separated by fractional condensation in U traps cooled to -45, -64, and -196°. Unreacted BrSOsF, if present, was retained at -45° while the trap cooled to -196° contained only small amounts of the by-products FCIOs and FClO₂. Bromine perchlorate was trapped at -64°

Method B .-- A prepassivated 30-ml stainless steel cylinder was loaded at -196° with Br₁ (1.36 mmol) that had been dried over PrOs followed by ClOClOs (2.76 mmol). The cylinder was left -45° for 5 days. After recooling first to -78° and later at at -64° the material volatile at those temperatures was pumped out and trapped at -78, -112, and -196°. This consisted of Cla (1.38 mmol), CiOClO₂ (0.04 mmol), and BrClO₄ (0.1 mmol) as indicated by their vapor pressure and/or infrared spectra. Based on one Cl₁ molecule from each Br₁ reacted, the Cl₂ yield was quantitative within experimental error. The product BrOClO, (0.469 g, 2.61 mmol) was decomposed by heating at 50° for 3 The evolved O₂ was identified by its vapor pressure at days. -196* and by mass spectroscopy. The halogens were separated

⁽⁴⁾ K. O. C. wists and D. Pilipovich, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 89, 51 (1971). (5) E. K. Plyler, A. Danti, L. R. Blaine, and E. D. Tidwell, J. Res. Net. Bur. Stand., 64, 841 (1960).

by fractional condensation after the small amount of BrC1 present was thermally decomposed at reduced pressure. Recovered Br: (1.30 mmol), Cl₃ (1.32 mmol), and O₅ (5.14 mmol) gave an ob-served mole ratio of 1.00:1.02:3.95 (theory 1:1:4). Anal. Calcd for BrClO4: Br, 44.55; Cl, 19.76; O, 35.68. Found: Br, 44.3; Cl, 20.0; O, 86.1.

Bromine Perchlorate Reactions .- The reaction of BrOClOs and AgCl was examined only qualitatively. Thus, samples of BrOClO₃ were allowed to stand in infrared cells with AgCl windows for several hours. Bands due to BrOClO₃ gradually disappeared and those of the ClO₄⁻⁻ ion⁴ grew and were accompanied by the bands of ClO₂ which was formed in minor amounts. In addition, Brs, Cls, and small quantities of gases not condensable at -196° were generated.

A sample of BrOCIO₂ (2.2 nimol) contained in a 30-ml cylinder was allowed to react with HBr (3.21 mmol) for 1 hr at -78° . Vacuum fractionation of the volatile products at -30, -78, and -196° gave unreacted HBr (1.02 mmol), identified by its infrared spectrum, and Brs (2.18 mmol), identified by its vapor pressure. The least volatile fraction was a nearly colorless liquid of low volatility, identified as HClOs by its infrared spectrum⁸ and vapor pressure." No unreacted BrOClO₂ was observed.

Acknowledgment.-We are pleased to acknowledge support of this work by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

(6) K. Nakamoto, "Infrared Spectra of Inorganic and Coordination Com-pounds," Wiley, New York, N. Y., 1963, p 107.
 (7) S. J. Tauber and A. M. Eastman, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 39, 4888 (1960).

Ipestrothimien Acia, Vol. 27A, pp. 981 to 986. Pergamon Press 1971. Printed in Morthern Ireland

Vibrational spectrum of bromine trifluoride

(Received 21 July 1970)

Abstract—The infrared spectrum of matrix isolated BrF_8 has been recorded. All six fundamental vibrations expected for a \mathscr{U} -shaped molecule of symmetry C_{30} were observed. A modified valence force field and some thermodynamic properties have been computed for BrF_8 .

RECENTLY, SELIG and coworkers [1] have reported the complete vibrational spectrum of gaseous BrF₈. It is difficult to obtain the vibrational spectrum of monomeric BrF₈ owing to its low vapor pressure at ambient temperature, its tendency to disproportionate at elevated temperature, its association in the liquid phase, and its corrosiveness. In this note, we wish to report the results of an independent study of the vibrational spectrum of solid BrF₈. In our study these difficulties were circumvented by the use of low-temperature, matrix-isolation techniques.

EXPERIMENTAL

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Figure 1 depicts the infrared spectrum of BrF_{g} in argon matrix at $4^{\circ}K$. Since BrF_{g} even in the gas phase shows a tendency to associate [5], the spectrum was recorded at the following argon to BrF_{g} mole ratios (MR): 100, 200, 400, 800, and 1600. The relative intensity of some of the bands decreased with increasing MR. Therefore, the spectre of only the two samples with the lowest and highest MR value are shown in Fig. 1.

- [1] H. SELIG, H. N. CLAABERS and J. H. HOLLOWAY, J. Ohem. Phys. 52, 3817 (1970).
- [2] K. O. CHEMPTH and D. PILIPOVICH, J. Am. Ohom. Soc., 98, 51 (1971).
- [3] E. K. PLYLES, A. DANTI, L. R. BLAINS and E. D. TROWELL, J. Res. Natl Bur. Stand. 64, 841 (1960).
- [4] E. L. GARNER and H. H. CLAASSENT, Inorg. Ohom. 6, 1987 (1967).

-

[5] For a review of the literature on BrF₂ until 1965, see L. STERT, Halogen Chemistry (Edited by V. GUTMANN), Vol. 1, Chapter 3. Academic Press (1967).
In all spectra the two characteristic absorptions of SiF_4 , i.e. r_3 and r_4 at about 1030 and 390 cm⁻¹, respectively [5], were observed. The formation of SiF_4 was due to interaction of BrF_3 with sections of the metal vacuum line, and extensive passivation of the line with CiF_3 and BrF_3 was required to keep the SiF_4 concentration at an acceptably low level. At high SiF_4 levels, an additional band at 660 cm⁻¹ appeared in some of the spectra. Based on its relative intensity in different spectra, this band does not appear to be related to any other band. Hence, it is assigned to the discomic molecule BrF for which a frequency of about 670 cm⁻¹ was reported based on band spectra [7] and low resolution infrared spectra of Br_3 -BrF₃ mixtures [8]. Thus, it appears that small amounts of silicon, present in the steel, can reduce BrF_3 to BrF with SiF_4 being the by-product.

The Raman spectrum of liquid BrF_2 (which always shows a yellow color) has been redetermined with the green 5145 Å argon line. This avoids the problems associated with the use of the blue mercury lines. It agrees well with that previously reported [9] and hence is not depicted. This indicates that the broad, unresolved absorption between 400 and 600 cm⁻¹ is likely to be due to association in the liquid phase.

The frequencies observed for matrix isolated ErFs are listed in Table 1 together with those recently reported [1] for the gas. The agreement between the two sets of data is excellent. The six fundamentals expected for a T-shaped BrF₂ melecule of symmetry C_{2*} [10] were assigned as previously suggested [1, 9]. The coincidence of $r_s(A_1)$ and $r_s(B_3)$ at 242 cm⁻¹ in the gas phase is confirmed by the observation of two bands in the spectrum of the matrix isolated solid. In addition to r_{4} of SiF₄ at 385 cm⁻¹, there are two bands of variable relative intensity at 578 and 502 cm⁻¹. Since their relative intensity decreases with increasing MR, they cannot be due to BrF₂ itself and are tentatively assigned to di- or polymeric species. This tendency of BrF₂ to associate is also demonstrated by the Raman spectrum of the liquid. It shows a strong, polarized band at 673 cm⁻¹ which is in good agreement with the values observed for $r_1(A_1)$ in the gas and the matrix-isolated solid. Furthermore, it exhibits three weak bands at 337, 268, and 233 cm⁻¹. respectively, having frequencies similar to those assigned to the three deformational modes. The fact that the symmetric F-Br-F stretching mode, $v_s(A_1)$, is the most intense band in t_{-1}^{1} Roman apportum of BrFs gas [1] but does not appear as a strong, distinct band in the Remen spectrum of the liquid, indicates strong association in the liquid phase through formation of fluorine bridges involving the two axial and not the equatorial fluorine atom (the terms axial and equatorial refer to a trigonal bipyramidal structure assuming the two localized free electron pairs of the bromine atom to occupy two equatorial positions).

In the infrared spectrum of matrix-isolated BrF_3 , a number of weak bands were observed above 700 cm⁻¹ (see Table 1) which obviously cannot be attributed to fundamental vibrations. Most of them can be assigned to overtones and combination bands of BrF_3 , thus lending additional support to the given assignment.

The infrared spectrum of non-matrix-isolated, solid BrF₃ has previously been reported [11, 12]. Two different spectra were obtained depending on whether the solid had a glassy or crystalline appearance [12]. Both types of spectra showed two prominent absorptions at about 670 and 600 cm⁻¹ but showed additional strong absorptions in the range 400-500 cm⁻¹, indicating association similar to that in the liquid phase. In addition, the infrared spectrum of crystalline BrF₃ showed a decrease in the relative intensity of the 600 cm⁻¹ band coupled with the appearance of a new, intense, sharp band at 558 cm⁻¹. Judging from the overall appearance of the two types of spectra, that of the glassy solid was simpler and more closely resembled that of matrix-isolated BrF₃. In no case did the spectrum of solid BrF₃ [12] show the bands chartoteristic for BrF₃⁺ [13]

- [10] D. W. MAGNUHON, ibid. 27, 223 (1957).
- [11] D. H. BROWN, K. R. DIXON and D. W. A. SHARP, Chem. Commun. 654 (1966).
- [12] K. O. CHRISTE and C. J. SCHACE, Inorg. Chem. 9, 2901 (1970).

932

「「「「「「「「」」」」」

^[6] J. HEIOKLEN and V. KNIGHI, Spectrochim. Acta 20, 205 , 1964).

^[7] P. H. BRODERSON and J. E. SIGRE, Z. Phys. 141, 515 (1955).

^[8] L. STEIN, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 81, 1273 (1959).

^[9] H. H. CLAASSEN, B. WEINSTOL. and J. G. MALM, J. Chem. Phys. 23, 285 (1958).

.

5

3

And a state of the state of the

 \mathbf{O}

....





Gan		Matrix isolated	
Roman . [1]	IR [1, 9]	solid IR	Assignment in point group C_{3s}
675 s, p	675 =	672 .	$v_1(A_1) v_{Br-F'}$
612 vvw	614 vs	59 2 vs	$\Psi_4(B_1) = \Psi_{aa} \Psi_{-Bf-T}$
552 vs, p	652 w	54 5 mw	$\mathbf{v}_{2}(A_1) = \mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{a},\mathbf{F}-\mathbf{B}\mathbf{r}-\mathbf{F}}$
-	350 vw	346 mw	$v_{s}(B_{1}) \delta_{ss}$ in-plane
	242 •	250 m	$v_{\rm s}(B_{\rm s})$ δ out-of-plane
	242 a	235 mw	$\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{g}}(A_1) \delta_{\mathbf{g}} \text{ in-plane}$
	1340 vw	1345 vw	$2r_1 = 1344$
	1287 vw	1265 mw	$v_1 + v_4 = 1264$
		1227 w	$v_1 + v_2 = 1217$
	1162 w	1170 mw	$2v_4 = 1184$
		1138 mw	$v_2 + v_4 = 1137$
		1062 mw	
		977 mw	1
	•	920]w , br	$v_1 + v_2 = 922, v_1 + v_2 = 905$
		895	$v_2 + v_5 = 891$
		820 w	$v_{\rm A} + v_{\rm B} = 827$
		795 vw, ah	$v_{a} + v_{a} = 795$

Table 1. Vibrational spectrum of BrF₃

35

933

and BrF_4^{-} [13] indicating that solid BrF_3 does not exist in the ionic form, $BrF_3^+BrF_4^-$, but prefers association through covalent fluorine bridges. This finding is in good agreement with the results from a crystallographic study on solid BrF_3 [14].

Vibrational force constants

Vibrational force constants were computed for BrF_3 assuming the simplest possible modified valence force field. The kinetic and potential energy metrics were computed by a standard machine method [15] using the geometry determined by microwave spectroscopy [10]. The force constants given in Table 2 were found by trial and error with a time sharing computer. The computed frequencies agreed exactly with the observed values since there were as many force constants as frequencies. The deformation coordinates were weighted by unit distance (1Å). The force constant designations follow those used for the square-pyramidal interhalogens [16] with f_R for both BrF_3 and BrF_5 referring to the unique fluorine and f_β to the deformation of the angle between that fluorine and the equivalent fluorines.

For comparison, we also report the force constants computed for BrF_5 , $ClF_5[17]$ and $ClF_5[18]$ assuming a similar force field. Table 2 shows similar trends between BrF_5 and BrF_5 and ClF_5 and ClF_5 , although it should be noted that the force constants of ClF_5 are not very certain, since a relatively large interaction force constant is required to fit the frequencies. It is not certain whether this should be $f_{r\beta}$, $f_{R\beta}$, orf_{Rr} . The value for f_a reported for BrF_5 was computed to permit comparison with the similar motion in BrF_5 , the E block α deformation. Definition of f_a requires placing fictitious atoms to give BrF_5 the same geometry as BrF_5 . These fictitious atoms serve no purpose other than to define f_a and contribute nothing to the molecular motion or force constant [19]. The similarity of f_a for the tri- and penta-fluorides is noteworthy.

The modynamic properties

The thermodynamic properties were computed for BrF_8 using the rigid-rotor harmonicoscillator approximation [20]. The moments of inertia were taken from the microwave data [10] and the vibrational frequencies from this work. The results are given in Table 3.

	BrF ₃	BrF ₅ [17]	CIF ₃ [18]	CIF ₅ [17]
f_R	4.07	4.01	3.88	3.66
ſ.	3 ·10	3.26	2.74	2.75
Ĵ.	1.39	2.32	1.97	2.80
Ĵ.	0.78	0.84	1.03	1.09
J.	0.31	0.26	0.38	0.18
Jep'	0.08	0.56	0.17	0.28

Table 2. Comparison of the force constants of BrFs, BrFs, CIFs, and CIFs

Units of the stretching constants are mJyn/Å and of the bending constants mdyn/Å rad⁻³.

[14] R. D. BURBANK and F. N. BENSEY, JE., J. Chem. Phys. 27, 982 (1957).

- [15] E. C. CURTIS, Rockstdyns Rep. RR6768 October (1966).
- [16] G. M. BEGUN, W. H. FLETCHER, and D. F. SMITH, J. Chem. Phys. 42, 3236 (1965).
- [17] E. C. CURTIS, Spectrochim. Acta, in press.

[18] E. C. CURTIS, unpublished results.

[19] This could be done formally in a fashion similar to that reported earlier for NF₂ [E. C. CURTIS and J. S. MUIRHEAD, J. Phys. Chem. 70, 3330 (1966)], but is not needed here since the wagging motion is in its own symmetry block.

^[13] K. O. CHRISTE and C. J. SCHACE, ibid. 9, 1852 (1970).

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		•		
	0,•	$H^{\bullet} - H_{\bullet}^{\bullet}$	$-(I^{\bullet}-H_{\bullet}^{\bullet})/T$	S ₇ •
0	0	0	0	0
100	9.948	0.847	48.095	56.561
200	13.751	2.041	54.483	64.690
298.15	16.117	3.518	58.866	70.865
\$00	16.150	3.548	58.939	70.765
400	17.477	5.236	62.523	75.611
50 0	18.232	7,034	65.551	79.600
600	18.688	8.875	58.180	82.267
700	18.981	10.757	70.502	85.873
800	19.179	12.665	72.588	88.420
900	19.319	14,591	74.476	90.688
1000	19.420	16.523	76,201	92.729
1100	19.497	18.474	77.789	94.583
1200	19.555	20.427	79.360	\$6.382
1300	19.601	22.385	80.531	97.850
1400	19.638	24.347	81.913	99.304
1500	19.668	\$6.312	83.118	100.659
1600	19.8.3	25.280	84.255	101.930
1700	19.713	30.250	85.330	103.124
1800	19.730	32.222	\$8.350	104.251
1900	19.744	34,196	87.321	105.318
2000	19.757	36.171	\$8.246	106.332

Table 3. Thermodynamic properties of BrF_a assuming an ideal gas at 1 atm. pressure

Units for O_P^{ϕ} , S^{ϕ} , and $-(I^{\phi}-H_{\phi}^{\phi})/I^{e}$ are Calories per mole \cdot degree and H^{ϕ} is kilocalories per mole.

Acknowledgments—We are indebted to Dr. J. P. MoTAGUE of the Science Center of North American Rockwell Corporation for the use of the Raman spectrophotometer. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research Power Branch and by the Air Force Office of Scientific Research, Office of Aerospace Research, United States Air Force under Contract AF49(638)-1734.

Rocketdyne, A Division of North American Rockwell Corporation Canoga Park, California 91304

-

33 • •

()

 KARL O. CHRISTE E. C. CURTIS DONALD PILIPOVICH

935

[20] J. E. MAYER and M. G. MAYER, Statistical Mechanics. John Wiley (1940).

37/38

Journal of Molecular Structure Elsevier Publishing Company, Amsterdam. Printed in the Netherlands

THE VIBRATIONAL SPECTRUM OF THE N₂F⁺ CATION

K. O. CHRISTE, R. D. WILSON AND W. SAWODNY

Rocketdyne, A Division of North American Rockwell, Canoga Park, Calif. 91304 (U.S.A.) and Universität Ulm (Germany)

(Received August 11th, 1970) -

ABSTRACT

111

The infrared and Raman spectra are reported for $N_2F^+AsF_6^-$ and $N_2F_2 \cdot 1.3$ SbF₅. Previous assignments of the two stretching modes for N_2F^+ are confirmed, but the deformational mode occurs at 390 and not at 803 cm⁻¹. Force constants were calculated for N_2F^+ and are compared to those of a series of iso-electronic molecules and ions.

INTRODUCTION

The existence of solid adducts of N_2F_2 and Lewis acids, such as AsF_5 and SbF_5 , is well known¹⁻⁴. In all cases an infrared band at about 1060 cm⁻¹ was observed which was attributed to the N-F stretching vibration of the N_2F^+ cation. Recently, Shamir and Binenboym reported⁵ the Raman spectrum of $N_2F^+AsF_6^-$ and assigned bands at 2370 and 803 cm⁻¹ to the two remaining fundamentals of N_2F^+ . In this paper we wish to report the infrared and Raman spectra of $N_2F^+AsF_6^-$ and $N_2F_2 \cdot 1.3$ SbF₅ showing that the deformational mode of N_2F^+ occurs at 390 and not at 803 cm⁻¹.

EXPERIMENTAL

The sample of $N_2F^+AsF_6^-$ was prepared as previously described¹. Its 1:1 composition was ascertained by quantitative synthesis. The sample of $N_2F_2 \cdot x \, SbF_5$ was prepared in a passivated (with CiF₃) 80 ml Kel-F ampoule equipped with a stainless steel valve. Distilled SbF_5 (12.35 mmoles) was transferred into the Kel-F ampoule in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box. The ampoule \cdots connected to a stainless steel-Teflon FEP vacuum system and about 20 ml of electrolytically dried⁶, liquid HF was added. The SbF₅ was dissolved in

J. Mol. Structure, 8 (1971) 245-253

K. O. CHRISTE, R. D. WILSON, W. SAWODNY

the HF at ambient temperature, the ampoule cooled to -196° , and a mixture of cis- and trans-N₂F₂ (total = 25.5 mmoles) containing a small amount of N₂F₄ as impurity was added. The mixture was allowed to warm up to -80° for 3-4 hours and then to ambient temperature for two days under autogenous pressure. Unreacted material (HF and trans-N₂F₂) was removed in vacuo at 0°. The material balance and weight increase of the solid residue indicated that SbF₅ had combined with N₂F₂ in a mole ratio of 1.3:1.

The infrared spectra of the solids were recorded on a Perkin Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer as dry powdersibetween AgBr or AgCl plates or by placing the powder between two single crystal platelets of AgBr and pressing them in a micro pellet press to a disk. The AgBr windows were eventually attacked by the samples with the evolution of bromine. However, useful spectra could be obtained by fast scanning before noticeable attack on the windows occurred. The Raman spectra of the solids were recorded with a Spex Model 1400 spectrophotometer. The green (5145 Å) line of a Coherent Radiation Laboratory Model 52 argon ion laser was used as the exciting line. Glass melting point capillaries or Pyrex glass tubes of 7 mm o.d. with a hollow inside glass cone for variable sample thicknesses were used as sample containers. The former were employed in the transverse viewing-transverse excitation and the latter in the axial viewing-transverse excitation mode.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

(1) Synthesis

The synthesis of the $N_2F_2 \cdot xSbF_5$ adduct deserves some comment. Three different groups have reported the preparation of an adduct of N_2F_2 with SbF_5 but their data disagree. Ruff obtained² a 1:2 adduct, $N_2F_2 \cdot 2SbF_5$, by reacting SbF_5 with excess of either *cis*- or *trans*- N_2F_2 at 40-50°. Roesky et al. reported³ that only the *cis* isomer of N_2F_2 is capable of forming an adduct with SbF_5 resulting in a 1:1 adduct, $N_2F_2 \cdot SbF_5$. Pankratov and Savenkova prepared⁴ a 1:1 adduct, $N_2F_2 \cdot SbF_5$, from mixtures of *cis*- and *trans*- N_2F_2 and SbF_5 at -5 to 10° using excess N_2F_2 and pressures of up to 15 atm. Since, according to Pankratov and Sokolov⁷, *trans*- N_2F_2 , *trans*- N_2F_2 should also be capable of forming an SbF_5 adduct by continuous removal of *cis*- N_2F_2 from the equilibrium in the form of solid $N_2F_2 \cdot SbF_5$.

In the present study we have not attempted to resolve these conflicting reports on either the composition (1:1 versus 2:1) of the adduct or on the ability of *trans*-N₂F₂ to produce an SbF₅ adduct. Our main interest was to determine the vibrational spectrum of N₂F⁺. However, in our study several interesting observa-

J. Mol. Structure, 8 (1971) 245-253

40

THE VIBRATIONAL SPECTRUM OF THE N_2F^+ CATION

tions were made. The composition of our adduct, $N_2F_2 \cdot 1.3SbF_5$, would seem to indicate that both 1:1 and 1:2 complexes, and mixtures thereof, can be formed. The unreacted N_2F_2 consisted exclusively of the *trans* isomer. Owing to the apparent nonreactivity of the *trans* isomer with Lewis acids and the failure of the *trans* isomer to equilibrate to the *cis* isomer under our reaction conditions, the 1:1.3 composition of our adduct may have been due to the limited amount of *cis*- N_2F_2 present in the mixture. We had chosen HF as a reaction medium to suppress the formation of polymeric anions. Previously, this approach had been successfully applied^{8,9} in the synthesis of ClF_4 *SbF₆⁻ and NF₂O *SbF₆⁻, and in the case of N_2F_2 and SbF₅ it should also result in a well-defined 1:1 adduct provided a large enough excess of *cis*- N_2F_4 is present.

(2) Vibrational spectra

Figs. 1-3 show the infrared and Raman spectra of $N_2F^+AsF_6^-$ and $N_2F_2 \cdot 1.3SbF_5$. The observed frequencies are listed in Table 1. The Raman spectrum of $N_2F^+AsF_6^-$ is in good agreement with that previously reported⁵ by Shamir and Binenboym except for the absence of the 803 cm⁻¹ band in our spec-



Fig. 1. Infrared spectrum of solid N₂F⁺AsF₆⁻ and N₃F₂ · 1.3SbF₈ in an AgBr pellet.



Fig. 2. Raman spectrum of solid N₂F⁺AsF₆⁻. C indicates spectral alit width.

J. Mol. Structure, 8 (1971) 245-253

247





Fig. 3. Raman spectrum of solid N₂F₂ · 1.3SbF₂. C indicates spectral slit width.

TABLE 1

VIBRATIONAL SPECTRA OF $N_2F^+AsF_6^-$ and $N_2F_2 + 1.3SbF_5$ compared with that of FCN

Observed freq	wency			Assignment (point group)	
N2F2 · 1.3Shi	F ₈	N.F+ AsF6-		FCN*	FXN (Cor)	AsFs ?)
IR	RA	IR	RA	IR		
2373 w	2373 (0.3)		2371 (0.5)	2323	ν _λ (Σ ⁺)	
1059 806	1059 (2.3)	1058 ms 830 vw	1057 (3.1)	1069.4	$v_1(\Sigma^+)$	$v_2 + v_4 (F_{10} + F_{20})$
	781 (0+)		780 (0+)		$2\nu_2(\Sigma^+)$	
640 720 ···· 1	j 589 (2.5)	698 vs, br				¥3(F10)
040-720 VS,	^{or} (661 (10)		689 (10)			¥1(A18)
60 0 w, sh	604 (0.6)					
	582 (0.5)					
	568 (1.0)		576 (1.8)			¥2(E3)
520 mw, sh						
478 ms						
388 ms	389 (1.6)	391 s	391 (0.7)	451.3	¥2(A)	$v_4(F_{iu})$
260300 s	285 (2.7)		376 (3.2)			¥5(F24)
	231 (0.7)					-
	127)		100			Lattice
	9 9j		100			vibrations

* Refs. 10 and 11.

trum. Consequently, we prefer to assign the distinct band of medium intensity at 391 cm⁻¹ to the deformational mode, $v_2(\pi)$, of N₂F⁺. This band at 391 cm⁻¹ was also observed⁵ by Shamir and Binenboym but they offered no explanation or assignment for this band. Since the 391 cm⁻¹ band in N₂F⁺AsF₆⁻ occurs in the range of the AsF₆⁻ deformational modes and since breakdown of the selection rules for O_h symmetry has been observed for several AsF₆⁻-containing salts^{12, 13},

J. Mol. Structure, 8 (1971) 245-253

THE VIBRATIONAL SPECTRUM OF THE N_2F^+ CATION

日本の法が見たる とうとうとなる 日本

ŧ.,

the 391 cm⁻¹ band in the AsF₆⁻ salt cannot unambiguously be assigned to $v_2(\pi)$ of N₂F⁺. However, if the band at 391 cm⁻¹ is indeed due to $v_2(\pi)$ of N₂F⁺, it should also be observed in the spectra of other N₂F⁺ salts containing anions not absorbing in this region. Since for SbF₆⁻ and Sb₂F₁₁⁻ no vibrations occur^{2,14} in the range 300-450 cm⁻¹, we have prepared a sample of N₂F₂ · xSbF₅ and recorded its vibrational spectrum. As can be seen from Figs. 1 and 3, both the infrared and Raman spectrum of N₂F₂ · 1.3SbF₅ show a prominent absorption at about 390 cm⁻¹ but none at 803 cm⁻¹. Consequently, the band at 390 cm⁻¹ may with confidence be assigned to $v_2(\pi)$ of N₂F⁺.

The spectrum of N_2F^+ was previously compared⁵ to that of the isoelectronic N_2O molecule. However, based on bond order and electronegativity considerations, we prefer to compare the spectrum of N_2F^+ with that of the isoelectronic FCN. As can be seen from Table 1, the two stretching modes of N_2F^+ are close to those^{30,11} of FCN and, hence, one might expect this analogy to hold also for the deformational mode which in FCN occurs at about 450 cm⁻¹. Based on this comparison a frequency value of 390 cm⁻¹ appears more plausible for $v_2(\pi)$ of N_2F^+ than that of 803 cm⁻¹ previously suggested⁵.

The assignments for the remaining bands of $N_2F^+A_5F_6^-$ present no difficulties and are listed in Table 1. The observed frequencies and intensities agree well with those predicted for a linear, asymmetric $[N \equiv N-F]^+$ cation of symmetry C_{mv} and for an octahedral AsF₆⁻ anion^{5,9}. For N₂F₂ · 1.3SbF₅ three additional bands of low relative intensity were observed at 1300, 1124, and 926 cm⁻¹ which can be assigned^{2,14} to small amounts of $N_2F_3^+$ present in our sample as an impurity. Infrared spectra, recorded after N2F2 · 1.3SbF5 had attacked the AgBr window material, showed the complete absence of the bands assigned to N₂F⁺, whereas the bands due to $N_2F_3^+$ had not decreased in intensity. This confirms the previous observation² that the N_2F^+ salts are more reactive than the corresponding $N_2F_3^+$ salts. It is interesting to note that for $N_2F_2 \cdot 1.3SbF_5$ the N=N stretching mode of N_2F^+ was also observed in the infrared spectrum. However, this band is quite weak and is not easily observed. Since the combining ratio of our $N_2F_2 \cdot xSbF_5$ adduct is intermediate between 1:1 and 1:2, no attempt is made to assign the Sb-F vibrations to individual modes but their frequencies and relative intensities are similar to those previously reported^{2,14} for SbF_6^- and $Sb_2F_{11}^-$. Whereas the Raman spectra of $N_2F^+AsF_6^-$ and $N_2F_2 \cdot 1.3SbF_5$ did not show any evidence for a band at 803 cm⁻¹ (the frequency previously assigned⁵ to v_2 of N_2F^+), both show a weak band at 780 cm⁻¹. This band appears to belong to the N_2F^+ cation, but its relative intensity is quite low. Further, it does not have a counterpart in the infrared spectrum and its frequency is exactly twice that of the 390 cm⁻¹ band. Consequently, it is assigned to the first overtone of v_2 of N_2F^+ .

43

J. Neol. Structure, & (1971) 245-253

(3) Force constants

For a linear, asymmetric ion of symmetry $C_{\infty v}$, such as N_2F^+ , a general valence force field contains four force constants. Since only three frequency values are available, the problem is underdetermined and simplification must be made. Shamir and Binenboym⁵ used a modified valence force field for their computation assuming the off-diagonal constant, f_{rR} , to equal zero. However, this assumption is not valid for most of the known force fields of linear XYZ molecules since the influence of f_{rR} upon the diagonal force constants cannot usually be neglected. Therefore, f_{rR} was assumed to have a fixed value, and the N-N and N-F stretching force constants (f_r and f_R , respectively) were computed as a function of f_{rR} (Table 2). The value of f_{rR} was varied over the most probable range (-0.5 to 2.0 mdyne/Å) and computations were made at 0.5 mdyne/Å intervals. A closer estimate of the stretching force constants might be obtained provided one could further narrow the range of possible f_{rR} values.

TABLE 2

strutching force constants of N_2F^\star as a function of the assumed value of the interaction constant

(All values in mdyne/Å)

ſ.ı	f,	f _R	
-0.5	19.66	8.82	
0	20.48	8.46	
0.5	21.23	8.17	
1.0	21.92	7.95	
1.5	22.57	7.78	
2.0	23.19	7.65	

A theoretical interpretation of the stretch-stretch interaction force constant as a measure for resonance effects between the two bonds has previously been given by Coulson, Duchesne and Manneback¹⁹ and is in good agreement with the experimental observations. Thus, linear XYZ molecules might be classified into three different groups: (i) molecules with one single and one multiple bond, but without the possibility of resonance, e.g. HCN¹⁶ and HCP¹⁵ for which f_{rR} is negative; (ii) molecules with one single and one multiple bond, where some resonance is possible, e.g. Hal-C=N, for which f_{rR} was found¹⁷ to be 0.4 ± 0.1 mdyne/Å (but it is not unreasonable to extend the possible range to 0.5 ± 0.5 mdyne/Å); and (iii) molecules with two multiple bonds and stronger resonance, e.g. N₂O and NCO⁻,¹⁸ with $f_{rR} > 1$ mdyne/Å. The symmetric molecules and ions, CO₂, NO₂⁺, N₃⁻,¹⁸ might be included here.

44

J. Mol. Structure, 8 (1971) 245-253

THE VIBRATIONAL SPECTRUM OF THE N₂F⁺ CATION

For N₂F⁺ the N-N stretching force constant has a value similar to, or slightly lower than, that found for N_2 (22.39 mdyne/Å)¹⁸ throughout the range of probable fre values. On the other hand, the N-F stretching force constant is the highest one obtained so far for any N-F bond^{5,20}; the lowest value possible for N_2F^+ based upon the observed frequencies is 7.45 mdyne/Å. Comparison of this value with those obtained for NF_4^+ (6.22)²¹ and NF_2O^+ (6.46 mdyne/Å)²⁰ indicates that the marked increase cannot be due exclusively to a change in hybridization (i.e. increasing s-character of the N-F bond), but strongly suggests partial double bond character. Consequently, N2F⁺ should belong to group (ii) for which f_{rg} might be rectricted to the range 0-1 mdyne/Å. Assuming $f_{rg} = 0.5 \pm 0.5$ the stretching force constants become $f_{NN} = 21.23 \pm 0.75$ and $f_{NF} = 8.16 \pm 0.29$ mdyne/Å. Further support for the assumption, $f_{rg} < 1$ mdyne/Å, was obtained by computing a set of force constants for N_2F^+ by the eigenvector method^{22,23}. This computation yielded a value of 1.33 mdyne/Å for $f_{r,R}$ of N₂F⁺. However, for seventeen different linear XYZ molecules the eigenvector method always resulted²⁴ in f_{rg} values considerably larger than those of the GVFF. Therefore, one might expect f_{rR} of N₂F⁺ to be considerably smaller than 1.33 mdyne/Å.

The deformation constant, f_e , of N₂F⁺ can be uniquely determined provided the two bond lengths are known. For N₂F⁺ this is not the case but, assuming r_{NN}

TABLE 3

1

Frequencies and force constants of $N_2 F^+$ compared to those of isoelectronic molecules and ions

	Species	Frequen	Frequency (cm ⁻¹)			Force constants (mdyne/Å)			
		۳3 .	¥1	¥2	ſ,	ſĸ	f.z	f _a	
	(H-C≡P*	3216.9	1278.4	674.7	8.95	5.59	-0.20	0.15	
(1)	H-C=N*	3438.3	2131.8	726.6	18.77	6.23	-0.21	0.21	
	/[N≡N-F]*	2372	1058	390	21.23	8.17	0.5	0.20	
	N=C-F	2323	1069.4	451,3	17.81	8.54	0.39	0.26	
(ii)	N=C-CI	2215.6	744.2	378.4	17.50	5.21	0.44	0.18	
	N=C-Br	2198.3	586.6	341.7	17.51	4.17	0.41	0.15	
	NBC-I	2189.5	485.8	304.5	17.87	3.08	0.50	0.11	
	(N=N=04.4	2224	1285	589	17.7	11.4	1.2	0.50	
	[N=C=0]- **	2165	(1302 (1207	632	15.9	11.0	1.4	0.51	
(iii)	[0-N-0]+ 4	2360	1396	570	17	.17	1.19	0.47	
	0-0-04	2349	(1286 (1388	667	15	.61	1.43	0.57	
	[[N-N-N]- *	2036	1344	647	13	.15	1.75	0.58	

* Ref. 15. * Ref. 16. * Ref. 17. * Ref. 18.

• The broken lines indicate partial bonds due to appreciable contribution from other mesomeric structures.

J. Mol. Structure, 8 (1971) 245-253

K. O. CHRISTE, R. D. WILSON, W. SAWODNY

to be the same as that in N₂ $(1.10 \text{ Å})^{18}$ and $r_{\rm NF}$ to be 1.37 Å $(r_{\rm NF}$ in trans-N₂F₂ = 1.398 and in NF₃ = 1.371 Å)²⁵ one obtains for f_{e} of N₂F⁺ a value of 0.202 mdyne/Å or 0.304 mdyne \cdot Å \cdot rad⁻¹. Using the frequency value of 803 cm⁻¹, previously suggested⁵ for v_2 of N₂F⁺, f_{e} would become 0.856 mdyne/Å. Comparison of the frequencies and force constants of N₂F⁺ with those of a series of isoelectronic molecules and ions (Table 3) shows that a value of 0.86 mdyne/Å for f_{e} of N₂F⁺ would be out of line. Table 3 also demonstrates that f_{e} appears to be quite useful for distinguishing single bonds from multiple bonds, especially in cases where no additional experimental data are available to uniquely determine f_{rR} . Thomas et al.²⁶ have recently published a relation having the form $f_{r} = 37.3/r^{5.71}$ between the valence force constant and bond length of N-N bonds. This relation might be used to crosscheck our estimate of $r_{\rm NN}$ used for the computation of f_{e} . Assuming $f_{r} = 21.23$ mdyne/Å, $r_{\rm NN}$ becomes 1.10 Å which is identical with our estimated value.

The conclusions reached by Shamir and Binenboym⁵, that N_2F^+ is linear and asymmetric and that the N-N bond has triple bond character, are certainly correct. Based on the force constant values, contributions of the mesomeric structure (II) to the bonding in N_2F^+ are noticeable,



but must be relatively small contrary to the situation in N_2O where (II) strongly contributes.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are indebted to Mr. M. Warner for making a sample of $N_2F^+AsF_6^$ available to us and to Dr. I. Silvera for the use of the Raman spectrometer. Helpful discussions with Drs. E. C. Curtis, D. Pilipovic¹, and C. J. Schack were greatly appreciated. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

REFERENCES

1 D. MOY AND A. R. YOUNG, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 87 (1965) 1889.

2 J. K. RUFF, Inerg. Chem., 5 (1966) 1791.

3 H. W. ROBSKY, O. GLEMMER AND D. BORMANN, Chem. Ber., 99 (1966) 1589.

J. Mol. Structure, 8 (1971) 245-253

252

THE VIBRATIONAL SPECTRUM OF THE N_2F^+ CATION

4 A. V. PANKRATOV AND N. I. SAVENKOVA, Zhur. Neorg. Khim., 13 (1968) 2610.

5 J. SHAMIR AND J. BINENBOYM, J. Mol. Structure, 4 (1969) 100.

6 H. H. ROGERS, S. EVANS AND J. H. JOHNSON, J. Electrochem. Soc., 6 (1967) 1937.

7 A. V. PANKRATOV AND O. M. SOKOLOV, Zhur. Neorg. Khim., 11 (1966) 1761.

8 K. O. CHRISTE AND D. PILIPOVICH, Imorg. Chem., 8 (1969) 391.

9 K. O. CHRISTE AND W. MAYA, Inorg. Chem., 8 (1969) 1253.

10 A. R. H. COLE, L. I. ISAACSON AND R. C. LORD, J. Mol. Spectry., 23 (1967) 86.

11 W. J. LAFFERTY AND D. R. LIDE, JR., J. Mol. Spectry., 23 (1967) 94.

12 R. J. GILLEEPIE AND M. J. MORTON, Imorg. Chem., 9 (1970) \$11.

13 K. O. CHRISTE AND C. J. SCHACK, Inorg. Chem., 9 (1970) 2296.

14 A. M. QURESHI AND F. AUBKE, Canad. J. Chem., in press.

15 A. RUOFF AND W. SAWODNY, J. Mol. Spectry., 33 (1970) 556.

16 J. SUZUKI, M. A. PARISEAU AND J. OVEREND, J. Chem. Phys., 44 (1966) 3561.

17 A. RUOFF, Spectrochim. Acta, 26A (1970) 545.

18 H. SIEBERT, Anwendungen der Schwingungsspektroskopie in der Anorganischen Chemie, Springer Verlag, Beslin, 1966.

19 C. A. COULSON, J. DUCHESNE AND C. MANNEBACK, Vol. Commem. V. Henri, Desoer, Liège, 1948.

20 W. SAWODNY, Habilitationuschrift, Universität Stuttgart, 1969.

21 K. O. CHRISTE, Inorg. Chem., in press.

Ł

22 W. SAWODNY, A. FADINI AND K. BALLEIN, Spectrochim. Acta, 21 (1965) 995.

23 H. J. BECHER AND R. MATTES, Spectrochim. Acta, 23A (1967) 2449.

24 W. SAWODNY, unpublished results.

25 J. K. RUFF, Chem. Rev., 67 (1967) 665.

26 T. H. THOMAS, J. A. LADD, V. I. P. JONES AND W. J. ORVILLE-THOMAS, J. Mol. Structure, 3 (1969) 49.

J. Mol. Structure, 8 (1971) 245-253

253

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 10, 1589 (1971).] Copyright 1971 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETOVNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL CORPORATION, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91304

Halogen Perchlorates. Vibrational Spectra

BY KARL O. CHRISTE,* CARL J. SCHACK, AND E. C. CURTIS

Received November 17, 1970

The infrared spectra of gaseous, solid, and matrix-isolated ClOClOs and the Raman spectrum of liquid ClOClOs have been measured. All 12 fundamentals expected for symmetry C, were observed and assigned. The infrared spectra of gaseous and matrix-isolated BrOClOs have also been recorded. Some vibrational force constants and the thermodynamic properties have been computed.

Introduction

Recently, the existence of the two novel halogen oxides, $ClOClO_2$ and $BrOClO_2$, has been discovered.^{1,2} Their chemical and physical properties^{1,3} were in ac-

(1) C. J. Schuck and D. Pilipovich, Integ. Chem., 9, 1387 (1970).
 (2) C. J. Schuck, K. O. Christe, D. Pilipovich, and R. D. Wilson, *ibid.*, 19, 1078 (1971).

cordance with covalent halogen perchlorate structures. In this paper we wish to present spectroscopic data supporting these suggested structures.

Experimental Section

The preparation, purification, and handling of ClOClO₂ and BrOClO₂ have been reported elsewhere.^{1,2} The apparatus used



Figure 1.-Infrared spectrum of ClOClOs at 180 and 8 mm pressure (5-cm path length).

for the low-temperature matrix isolation and infrared spectroscopic studies has previously been described.^{2,4} The low-temperature infrared spectrum of solid ClOClO₄ was recorded by condensing the sample on the cold (-196°) internal AgCl window of a conventional low-temperature cell. The Raman spectra of liquid ClOClO₄ were obtained using KeI-F or Teflon FEP capillaries in the transverse viewing-transverse excitation mode. The capillaries were cooled $(-20 \text{ to } -80^\circ)$ by a stream of cold gaseous N₄. The intense light from the exciting laser beam (1.3 W at 5145 Å) tended partially to decompose the sample causing gas evolution, thus rendering the recording of spectra difficult. However, reproducible spectra could be obtained by rapidly scanning the spectrum by hand. Under these conditions no lines could be detected due to $Cl_0O_7^{4,4}$ which is the major decomposition product in the photolysis of ClOClO₆.¹ The Raman instrument used in this study has previously been described.⁴

Results and Discussion

Caution! Halogen perchlorates are shock sensitive¹ and should be handled with proper safety precautions.

Figure 1 shows the infrared spectrum of gaseous $ClOClO_3$. The infrared spectra of solid and matrixisolated $ClOClO_3$ are given in Figure 2. Since chlorine



Figure 2.—Infrared spectrum of solid ClOClO₂: trace A, 8.2μ mol of sample in Ar matrix (mole ratio = 800) at 4°K; trace B, crystalline solid.

has two natural isotopes (⁴⁰Cl and ⁴⁷Cl in a 3:1 mole ratio), the spectra of matrix-isolated species were recorded at 10-fold scale expansion under high-resolution conditions (see Figure 3) to determine the isotopic shifts. Figure 4 shows the Raman spectrum of liquid ClOClO₂. Figure 5 shows the infrared spectrum of

(4) R. Savoie and P. Giguére, Can. J. Chem., 40, 891 (1962).

(5) J. D. Will and R. M. Hammaker, Chem. Commun., 667 (1970), and private communication.

(6) K. O. Christe, Spectrochim. Acts , Sect. A, 27, 403 (1971).



Figure 3.—Infrared spectra of matrix-isolated ClOClO₃ and BrOClO₃ at 4°K under high-resolution conditions and tenfold scale expansion (1 scale unit = 5 cm⁻¹): trace A, ClOClO₃ sample of Figure 2A; trace B, 4.6 μ mol of ClOClO₃ in Ar matrix (mole ratio = 400); trace C, 2.5 μ mol of BrOClO₃ in Ar matrix (mole ratio = 400).



Figure 4.—Raman spectrum of liquid ClOClO₁ at -40° . Traces A and B scanned manually; trace C automatically: traces B ond C, incident polarization perpendicular; trace A, incident polarization parallel; D, spectral slit width.

gaseous and matrix-isolated BrOClO₂. The observed frequencies are listed in Table I.

The recording of the vibrational spectra of ClOClO₃ and BrOClO₂ presented several experimental challenges since these two halogen perchlorates are shock and light sensitive, thermally unstable (they decompose at or below ambient temperature), and highly reactive^{1,2} (they attack infrared windows such as AgCl causing formation of AgClO₄ and Cl₂). onsequently, numer-

⁽³⁾ K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 38, 51 (1971).

HALOGEN PERCHLORATES

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 10, No. 8, 1971 1591

TABLE I VIBRATIONAL SPECIERA OF CIOCIO; AND BEOCIO;

	Obed freq, cm ⁻¹				Assignment in	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Clocic	Ji	Reman		frared	Axing unress (a
Gas	Matrix	Solid	Liquid	Gas	Matrix	
2570 vw						2 v i
2322 w		2290 w		2300 w		ri + riz, riz + riz
2090 vw		2070 vw				2 m
1934 vw						n + n
1500 vw					·	241
	(1289 sh)				(1280 sh	B#
	1287 vs				1278.5 vs	$\nu_{1}(^{4}C1)(A')$
	1278 m				1270.5 m	C.
	1274 sh				1265 sh	Bu
	{1272 sh }				1263 sh	ν ₁ (^η Cl) (Α')
1283 vs	1271 vs	1278 sh	1280 mw	1275 vs	(1262 vs	»₃(*Cl) (A'')
	1264 mw	1259 vs			1256 sh	Cu
	1258 sh	1239 sh			1252 m	D
	(1256 m)				1246 mw	*•("Cl) (A'')
					(1240 w	
	(1044 m)				1041 m	
1040 s, PQR	10 39 s	1031 vs	1036 vs, p	1039 s	(1037 s)	$\nu_{2}(\mathbf{A'})$ and $2\nu_{5}$
	1036.5 m				(1033 m)	
	(1029 m)					
749 mw, PQR	746 m					
	742 mw	7 4 3 m	744 ms, p	683 m	686 m	»2 (A')
646 vs	∫647 vs ∖	825 mg	642 ms n	648 s	(651 vs)	
	(638.5 vs)	000 43	ong ma, p	010	643 \$	¥4 (Å')
58 0 sh	∫582 m _ \	590 m	589 m n)		(57º mw	w: (A')
	\579.5 mw ∫	000 m	002 m, p	570 ms	}	
561 m	∫561 ms ∖	559	561 w do	010 1113	566 m	No. (A'')
	\558.5 m ∫	000 113	001 W, up)		(000 m	
511 mw, PQR	∫513 m (510	518 c D	509 m	516 m	Ma (A')
	(512 sh∫	012 111	010 5, p		0.0	
	382 w	384 vw	38 2 w, dp		387 vw	⊮u (A'')
	355 vw	360 vw	353 vs, p			m (A')
			198 ms, p			P4 (A')
			92 w, dp			₽11 (A'')



Figure 5.—Infrared spectrum of BrOClO₂: trace A, 2.5 μ mol of sample in Ar matrix (mole ratio = 400) at 4°K; trace B, gas at 20 mm pressure (5-cm path length).

ous spectra had to be recorded under varying experimental conditions to be able to eliminate bands due to decomposition products.

For a chlorine oxide, having the empirical formula Cl_2O_4 , many possible structures can be written. However, the number of observed fundamentals (eight polarized and four depolarized ones), the resemblance between the spectrum of Cl_2O_4 and those of BrClO₄, HOClO₂,⁷ O₂ClOClO₃,^{4,3} FClO₃,⁸ FOClO₄,⁹ and ClO-SO₂F¹⁰ (see Table II), and its chemical and physical

(7) P. A. Giguere and R. Savole, Can. J. Chem., 40, 495 (1962).

(8) H. H. Classen and R. H. Appelman, Inorg. Chem., 9, 622 (1970).

(9) H. Agabigian, A. P. Gray and G. D. Vickors, Can. J. Chem., 40, 157 (1963).

(10) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schnek, and R. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta, Soct. A, 56, 2367 (1970).

properties¹ can only be explained in terms of the following covalent perchlorate structure of symmetry C_*



For a six-atom molecule of symmetry C_n , a total of 12 fundamentals is expected. Of these, 8 belong to species A' and should be polarized, and 4 belong to species A'' and should be depolarized. Indeed, three lines (at 561, 382, and 92 cm⁻¹) appear to be depolarized and a fourth one (at 1280 cm⁻¹) may contain a depolarized component. Hence, these four fundamentals are assigned to the four A'' modes. Of these four, the highest and lowest frequency bands can be madily assigned to the antisymmetric ClO₂ stretch and the -O-Cl torsion, respectively. Since the antisymmetric ClO₃ deformation mode should be of higher frequency and infrared intensity than the ClO₂ torsional mode, it is assigned to the 561-cm⁻¹ band.

Of the 8 A' modes, the antisymmetric and symmetric ClO₂ stretches should have the highest frequencies since they involve double bonds. Consequently they are assigned to the bands at 1287 and 1040 cm⁻¹, respectively. The coincidence of the A' and A'' antisymmetric ClO₂ stretching modes at about 1280 cm⁻¹ is supported by the splitting of this band into two intense components in the spectrum of matrix-isolated ClOClO₃. Furthermore, the computation of the frequencies of the fundamentals from estimated force constants results in almost identical frequency values for ν_1 and ν_2 . The observed ³⁰Cl and ⁴⁰Cl isotope

۲)

		دري الميت المتية	-Obsd freq, c	m !- · · ·		·	Assignment in	Approx description of
CIOSO ₄ F*	FOCIO"	CIOCIO	BrOClOr	HOCION	OPCIOCION	FCIO	point group Cx	vibration for YOXO ₁ Z
1248	1298	1287	1279	1263	1313, 1300	1314	Α' νι	vaa(XO ₂ Z)
855	1049	1040	1039	1050	1060, 1024	1062	V2	¥s(XOzZ)
703	885	749	683	3560)	000 704		د ۲	⊮(O-Y)
831	666	646	648	725)	098,704	716	P 4	и(X-O)
572		580	572	563	598, 571	573	2 5	Sacias (XO2)
486		511	509	519	521, 512	549	26	$\delta_{umbrells}(XO_2Z)$
364		355	[278]7	402	283, 272	414	74	8 rock
<250		198	[159]7	1200	154		¥1	ð(XOY)
1481	1298	1271	1262	1326	1300	1314	A'' »,	Pas(XO ₃ Z)
532		561	566	. 579	567	573	¥10	3as(XOrZ)
390		382	387	430	495, 283	414	P11	Torsion XO1
<250		92		310			¥13	Torsion O-Y

TABLE II

FUNDAMENTAL VIBRATIONS OF HALOGEN PERCHLORAL 75 COMPARED TO THOSE OF SIMILAR MOLECULES

* K. O. Christe, C. J. Schaek, etc. E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta, Sect. A, 26, 2367 (1970). * H. Agahigian, A. P. Gray, and G. D. Vickers, Can. J. Chem., 40, 157 (1962). * P. A. Giguere and R. Savoie, *ibid.*, 40, 495 (1962). * J. D. Witt and R. M. Hammaker, Chem. Commun., 667 (1970), and private communication. * H. H. Claassen and E. H. Appelman, Inorg. Chem., 9, 622 (1970). / Computed values.

splittings (see below) confirm these assignments. The complexity of the bands in the 1280- and 1040-cm⁻¹ region renders the assignment to individual bands somewhat uncertain. However, in the matrix spectra of both CIOCIO₂ and BrOCIO₂ a similar pattern of band pairs was observed. The splitting of each pair is about 15 cm⁻¹ and the components have a relative intensity of approximately 3:1. The two most intense pairs were chosen to be due to ν_1 and ν_2 , respectively. The remaining band pairs (marked by B D in Table I) might be caused by possible Fermi resonance of p_1 and ν_2 with $2\nu_0$, respectively, and/or matrix site splittings. The bands at 749 and 646 cm⁻¹ should represent the two remaining stretching modes of species A'. Comparison between the spectra of ClOClO₃ and BrOClO₃ shows that the 749-cm⁻¹ band is shifted to 683 cm⁻¹ in BrOCIO₃ whereas the 646-cm⁻⁺¹ band exhibits practically no frequency shift. Consequently, the 749 cm⁻¹ must be due to the -O Hal stretching mode and 646 cm⁻¹ represents the O₂Cl O stretch

There are four frequencies (580, 511, 355, and 198 cm⁻¹) left for assignment to the four deformational modes in species A'. Of these, the Cl O Cl deformation should have the lowest, and the rocking mode, the second lowest frequency. Consequently, they are assigned to 198 and 355 cm⁻¹, respectively. The two remaining frequencies belong to the ClO₂ scissoring and the ClO₁ umbrella deformational modes. Of these two, the umbrella mode should have the higher relative intensity in the Raman spectrum. Furthermore, force constant arguments (see below) favor a higher frequency value for the scissoring mode. This is due to the fact that the scissoring mode involves mainly an angle charge between two double bonds, whereas the umbrella mode involves also a change of the angle between the single and double bonds. Consequently, the 580-cm⁻¹ band is assigned to the scissoring, and the 511-cm⁻¹ band, to the umbrella mode. This assignment agrees well with that made for FClO₂.^{8,11}

Additional support for the above given assignments can be obtained from the observed band contours of gaseous ClOClO₃ (see Figure 1). Thus, the bands at 1040, 749, and 511 cm⁻¹, assigned to the A' modes, ν_2 , ν_2 , and ν_4 , respectively, exhibit a PQR structure close to that expected for parallel bands of an almost symmetric-top molecule. The vibrational spectrum of BrOClO₃ is not as complete as that of ClOClO₃ owing to the lack of Raman data. However, nine out of the expected twelve fundamentals were observed. Eight out of the nine observed fundamentals of BrOClO₃ show frequencies almost identical with those of ClOClO₃ and, hence, were assigned by analogy. The ninth mode exhibits a shift to a lower frequency and is assigned to the O-Br stretching vibration. The magnitude of the shift agrees well with that predicted assuming the O-Br bond strength to be comparable to that of the O-Cl bond and taking the different mass into consideration. Comparison of the vibrational spectra of ClOClO₃ and BrOClO₃ with those of HOClO₄.⁷ O₃ClOClO₃.^{4,5} FClO₅.⁸ FOClO₅.⁹ and ClOSO₂F¹⁰ (see Table II) shows excellent agreement.

Normal-Coordinated Analysis. The potential and kinetic energy metrics for chlorine and bromine perchlorates were evaluated by a machine method.¹² An assumed geometry was used, with the perchlorate group taken the same as in perchloric acid.^{13,14} The remaining parameters, the O-Cl and O-Br bond lengths and the Cl-O-Hal bond angle, were taken to be 1.63 and 1.85 Å and 110°, respectively, based on a comparison with related molecules.¹⁶

The force constants were adjusted by trial and error with the aid of a time-sharing computer to give a reasonably close fit between the computed frequencies and those reported in Table II. The results obtained for the force constants are $f_{CI=0} = 8.8$, $f_{CI=0} = f_{O-CI} =$ $f_{O-Br} = 2.65, f_{O-Cl-O} = 1.9, f_{Cl-O-Cl} = 1.4$, and $f_{O-CI-O} = 1.1$, with the units for the stretching constants being millidynes per ängström and for the bending constants being millidynes per angström per square radian. The bending coordinates were weighted by unit (1 Å) distance. The only significant interactions found were $f_{CI=0,0=CI=0}$, which has a value about 0.2 mdyn/(Å radian), and $f_{Cl=0,0=Cl} = f_{Cl=0,0=Br} = 0.35$ mdyn/Å. The isotope shifts were computed using these force constants and are reported in Table III. A somewhat better frequency fit was obtained with slightly different force constants and additional interaction constants with small numerical values, but they were not used here because they are underdetermined

(12) R. C. Curtis, Rocketdyne Report R6768, Oct 1966.

(13) A. H. Clark, B. Bengley, and D. W. J. Czuickshauk, Chem. Commun., 14 (1968).

(14) A. H. Ciark, B. Beagley, D. W. J. Cruickshank, and T. G. Hewitt, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1613 (1970).
 (15) L. B. Sutton, Chem. Soc., Spec. Publ., No. 15 (1965)

(11) D. R. Lide and D. E. Mann, J. Chem. Phys., 36, 1128 (1959).

Normal	Isotopic shif	t (cm ° l) and rel ab	und
mode	Calcd-		Obsd
A' »,	0, 16.2	3:1	0, 15•.•
11	0,4.8	3:1	0,4.6
*3	0, 0.5, 3.1, 3.6	9:3:3:1	0,3.8
24	0, 0. 5, 4. 5, 4. 9	9:3:3:1	0,8.5
25	0, 1,8	3:1	0, 2.1
24	0,0.3,3.0,3.3	9:3:3:1	<1.5*
74	0, 1, 0, 2, 8, 3, 9	9:3:3:1	Not obset
28	0, 0.3, 2.5, 2.8	9:3:3:1	Not obsd
A" *9	0, 15.8	3:1	(), 15 ^{.,.}
¥10	0, 1.7	3:1	0, 2.5.*
PH.	0,0.9	3:1	<1

wand not particularly transferable between the two perchlorates. The computed potential energy distribution for chlorine perchlorate is given in Table IV.

TABLE IV

POTENTIAL ENERGY DISTRIBUTION FOR CHLORINE PERCHLORATE⁴

A	¥1	1287	0.91fci=0
	29	1040	0.94/c1=0
	23	749	$0.58f_{0-c1'} + 0.20f_{c10-0-c1'} + 0.15f_{0-c1-0}$
	¥4	646	$0.78f_{CI=0} + 0.18f_{O=CI'} - 0.10f_{CI=O_1O=CI=0} +$
			$0.10 f_{0-c_{1-0}} - 0.10 f_{c_{1-0},0-c_{1}}$
	25	580	$0.92 f_{0=Cl=0}$
	26	511	$0.44f_{0=01=0} + 0.33f_{0=01=0} + 0.10f_{01=0=01}$
	P7	355	$0.60 f_{0-c_{1-0}} + 0.21 f_{0-c_{1'}}$
	28	198	$0.60f_{c1-u-c1'} + 0.25f_{u-c1-u}$
A'	44	1271	$0.94f_{c1=0}$
	¥10	561	0.99/o_c1_o
	P11	382	1.05fo_c1=0

[.] The results do not add up to unity since the less important terms are not shown.

The results for bromine perchlorate were very similar.

Further attempts to refine the force constants using both the usual least-squares methods and the reparameterization method¹⁶ were unsuccessful. This appears to be due to mixing of ν_7 and ν_8 . The problem was investigated at some length by varying the interaction constants with the time-sharing computer until we became convinced that any reasonable set of harmonic force constants that fit the other frequencies in the A'block could not fit ν_7 . The same problem occurred with two other molecules with similar geometry, CF₃OF¹⁷ and ClOSO₂F.¹⁰

The failure of the force constants to duplicate the observed ³⁶Cl-³⁷Cl isotope splittings for all modes suggests that the chosen valence force field might be too simple. In particular, the frequency shift of 8.5 cm⁻¹ observed for ν_4 is about twice that calculated. Since v_1 is the only mode in the A' block having an isotope splitting larger than 5 cm⁻¹, mixing between ν_1 and ν_4 is indicated, though difficult to rationalize due to the great dissimilarity of the force constants involved.

Thermodynamic Properties .-- The thermodynamic properties for chlorine and bromine perchlorate were computed for the ideal gas using the rigid-rotor harmonic oscillator approximation.18,19 The vibrational

(18) B. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta, Sect. A, in press.

(17) P. M. Wilt, Ph.D. Dissertation, Vanderbilt University, 1967; Diss. Abstr., B. 28, 5427 (1968).

(18) J. E. Mayer and M. G. Mayer, "Statistical Mechanics," Wiley, New York, N. Y., 1940.

(19) J. D. Witt (private communication) computed that the barrier to internal rotation is 3.6 keal based on the assignment given for Pis. plies that at temperatures below 2000°K internal rotation contributes little to the internal partition function.

frequencies used were those of Table II. The rotational constants computed from the geometry assumed above were A = 5636, B = 1821, and C = 1808 Mc for chlorine perchlorate and A = 5626, B = 1155, and C =1150 Mc for bromine perchlorate. The reduced moment of inertia19 was 24 Gc for chlorine perchlorate and 18 Gc for bromine perchlorate. The thermodynamic properties are given in Tables V and VI.

TABLE V COMPUTED THERMODYNAMIC PROPERTIES FOR CIOCIO,

	<i>C</i> ,₽°,	H° - H°•,	$-(F^{o} - H^{o}_{0})/T,$	cal deg ~1
Т, ° К	calder -1 mol-1	kcal mol ⁻¹	cal deg =1 mol =1	mol~1
0	0	0	0	0
100	11.451	0.938	51.985	61.362
200	16.471	2.333	59.166	70.829
298.15	20.563	4.161	64.256	78.211
300	20.628	4.199	64.343	78.339
4(X)	23.572	6.418	68.658	84.701
500	25.623	8.883	72.428	90.195
600	27.058	11.522	75.799	95.001
700	28.077	14.281	78.852	99.253
800	28.816	17.128	81,643	103.053
800	29.363	20.038	84.216	106.481
1000	29.778	22.996	86.601	109.597
1100	30.097	25.991	88.823	112.450
1200	30.348	29.013	90.903	115.080
1300	30.549	32.059	92.857	117.518
1400	30.711	35.122	94.701	119.788
1500	30.844	38,200	96.445	121.911
1600	30.954	41.290	98.099	123,905
1700	31.046	44.390	99.673	125.785
1800	31.124	47.498	101.174	127.502
1900	31.191	50.614	102.607	129,246
2000	31.248	53.736	103.980	130,848

TABLE VI

COMPUTED THERMODYNAMIC PROPERTIES FOR BrOCIO,*

T	Cp°, caldeg ~t mol ~t	H° − H° kcal mol ⁻ⁱ	$-(F^{\circ} - H^{\circ}_{\circ})/T$, cal deg ⁻¹ mol ⁻¹	Ss, caideg~i mol ⁻¹
0	0	0	0	0
100	12.042	0.972	53.975	63.692
200	16,926	2,420	61,434	73.533
298.15	20,898	4.286	66,697	81.073
300	20,961	4.325	66.786	81.202
400	23,819	6.572	71.217	87.649
500	25,809	9.060	75.071	93,191
600	27.202	11.715	78.503	98.027
700	28.190	14.487	81.603	102.299
800	28.907	17.344	84.433	106,112
900	29.438	20.262	87.036	109,549
1000	29,840	23.227	89.446	112,672
1100	30,149	26.227	91.689	115.532
1200	30.393	29.254	93.787	118.166
1300	30.587	32.304	95.757	120,606
1400	30.744	35.371	97.614	122,879
1500	30,873	38.452	99.370	125,005
1600	30,980	41.545	101.035	127.001
1700	31,069	44.647	102.619	128.882
1800	31.145	47.758	104.128	130,660
1900	31,209	50.876	105.569	132,345
2000	31.265	54,000	106.948	133.948

· Units are identical with those of Table V.

Acknowledgment.---We are indebted to Dr. D. Pilipovich for continuous encouragement, to Dr J. Silvera for the use of the Raman spectrometer, to Dr. J. D. Witt for the computation of the thermodynamic properties, and to Drs. J. D. Witt and R. M. Hammaker for making their results on Cl2O7 available to us prior to publication. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 10, 2803 (1971).] Copyright 1971 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyrightowner.

CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKRTDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91304

Laser Raman Spectrum of Tetrafluoronitrogen(V) Hexafluoroarsenate(V)

By K. O. CHRISTE* AND D. PILIPOVICH

Received February 1, 1971

1

The preparation¹⁻⁴ and the vibrational spectrum⁵ of $NF_4^+AsF_6^-$ have previously been reported. It was shown that the NF_4^+ cation is tetrahedral.¹⁻⁵ Out of the four fundamental vibrations of NF_4^+ , the A_1 and the E mode can be observed only in the Raman spectrum. At the time of the previous spectroscopic study,⁵ only a very small amount of material and no laser Raman spectrometer were available to us. The observed infrared spectrum was of very good quality; however, owing to a low signal to noise ratio in the Raman spectrum, only tentative assignments could be made at that time for the A_1 and the E mode.

In this note, we wish to report the laser Raman spectrum of NF₄+AsF₄⁻ (see Figure 1, trace A). It is shown that ν_1 (A₁) and ν_2 (E) of NF₄+ occur at 847 and 445 cm⁻¹, respectively. The value of 847 cm⁻¹ for ν_1 (A₁) is close to these of 844 and 836 cm⁻¹ deduced from the infrared-active⁵ combination bands ($\nu_1 + \nu_4$) and ($\nu_1 + \nu_2$), respectively. The symmetry force constants computed with these revised Raman frequencies are $F_{11} = 8.03$ and $F_{22} = 0.74$ mdyn/Å. Adopting for the F₂ block the previously reported values,⁵ the internal force constants of NF₄+ can be calculated (see Table I). These force constants are not

(5) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, A. E. Pavlath, and W. Sawodny, *ibid.*, 6, 533 (1907).

	TABLE	I	
FORCE CONST	ANTS OF THE	SOBLECTRONIC	SERIES
NF	⁷ 4 ⁺ , CF4, BF4	- (MDYN/Å)	
	NF4+	CF.	BF4 - 4
f,	6.22	6.93 `	4.87
fm	0.60	0.77	0.62
fa — faa'	0.98	1.02	0.72
faan - faan'	0.12	0.16	0.13
$f_{r\alpha} = f_{r\alpha}$	0.77	0.57	0. 43

" H. Siebert, "Anwendungen der Schwingungsspektroskopie in der anorganischen Chemie," Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1966, p 69.

unique since in the F_r block, three force constants had to be computed from two vibrational frequencies using the approximating method of Fadini.⁴ For the isoelectronic species, CF₄ and BF₄⁻⁷, this method has yielded values close to those of the general valence force fie¹d and, hence, may also be a good approximation for NF₄⁺. A detailed discussion of the trends observed within this isoelectronic series has previously been given.⁵

The sample used for the present investigation was prepared by the high pressure-temperature method.4 However, contrary to previous reports,4 the reaction product was not homogeneous. At the bottom of the Monel reactor, a white, loose solid had accumulated which, according to its elemental analysis, had the approximate composition (in mol %) 93.2 NF.+AsF.-, 5.8 Ni(AsF₆)₂, and 1.0 Cu(AsF₆)₂. Its vibrational spectrum is depicted by traces A in Figures 1 and 2 and shows the bands expected for the tetrahedral NF₄+ and the approximately octahedral AsFs⁻ ion. About an equal amount of solid product was uniformly distributed over the walls of the reactor. It was pale yellow and, according to its elemer al analysis, showed a substantially increased Ni and Cu content. Furthermore, its infrared and Raman spectra (traces B in Figures 1 and 2) show that the bands which in traces A could not be accounted for in terms of octahedral AsF₆- and tetrahedral NF4+ have strongly increased in relative intensity. Therefore, these additional bands must be at-

(6) W. Sawodny, A. Fadini, and K. Ballein, Spectrochim. Acta, **21**, 995 (1965).

K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. B. Pavlath, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., \$, 83 (1906).
 W. B. Tolberg, R. T. Rewlek, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, *ibid.*, \$,

^{79 (1966).} (3) J. P. Guertin, K. O. Christe, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1921

^{(1966).} (4) W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Kewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. B. Hill, ibid., 6, 1156 (1967).



Figure 1.- Replotted Raman spectra of solid NF4*AsF4 containing smaller (sample I, trace A) and larger (sample II, trace B) amounts of metal salts. C indicates spectral slit width.



Figure 2.- Infrared spectra of solid NF4*AsF4*. Samples of traces A (AgBr pellet) and B (dry powder between AgCl plates) are identical with those of Figure 1.

tributed to the presence of the metal salts.7 Furthermore, the previous reports⁴ on the hydrolysis of NF4⁺ were confirmed in that NF_1 and O_2 were quantitatively ミ !

) Ĺ

evolved in a 2:1 mole ratio, and no evidence for the formation of nitrogen oxides or oxyfluorides¹ was found.

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus .- The materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with CIF2) 304 stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel bellows-seal valves (Hoke Inc., 425 IF4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise-Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm \pm 0.1%). Nitrogen trifluoride (Air Products) and AsF. (Ozark Mahoning Co.) were purified by fractional condensation. Prior to its use, fluorine (Rocketdyne) was passed through a NaF trap to remove HF impurities. Because of their hygroscopic nature, materials were handled outside of the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box. The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer as dry powders between AgCl or AgBr windows or in the form of pressed AgBr disks. The Raman spectra were recorded using a Coherent Radiation Laboratories Model 52 Ar laser as a source of 1.3 W of exciting light at 5145 Å. The scattered light was analyzed with a Spex Model 1400 double monochromator, a photomultiplier cooled to -25° , and a de ammeter. Pyrex-glass tubes (7-mm o.d.) with a hollow inside glass cone for variable sample thicknesses or melting point capillaries were used as sample containers.

Preparation of NF4 AsF4 . Nitrogen trifluoride (180 mmol), AsF4 (180 mmol), and F2 (360 mmol) were heated in a passivated 150-ml Monel cylinder under autogenous pressure to 125° for 20 days. After removal of unreacted starting materials, the cylinder was opened in the glove box and contained about 2.88 g of a solid. About half of the solid had accumulated as a loose white powder (1) at the bottom of the reactor, the rest being distributed in the form of a yellowish layer (11) over the walls of the reactor. Anal. Caled for 93.2 mol % of NF₄AsF₆, 5.8 mol % of Ni(AsFa)2, and 1.0 mol % of Cu(AsFa)2: N, 4.50; Ni, 1.21; Cu, 0.22; As, 27.50; total F, 66.59; hydrolyzable F, 6.11; NF₄:O₂ mole ratio, 2.0:1. Found for I: N, 4.64; Ni, 1.21; Cu, 0.23; As, 28.9; total F, 65; hydrolyzable F, 6.2; NF₂:O₄, 2.0:1. Found for II: N, 2.14; Ni, 2.95; Cu, 2.37; As, 28.0; NF₄ O₄, 2.02; 1.

Elemental Analysis. For N, Ni, Cu, As, and hydrolyzable F analyses, a weighted sample was hydrolyzed in a Teflon FEF U trap. The total amount of gas $(NF_2 + O_2)$ was measured volumetrically; then NF2 was separated from O2 by fractional condensation at -210° , measured, and identified by infrared spectroscopy. The aqueous solution was analyzed for Ni, Cu, and As by atomic absorption, for As by X-ray fluorescence spectroscopy, and for hydrolyzable F both by Th(NO2)4 titration and by means of a fluoride electrode. For the total fluoride determination, the sample was fused prior to the 12" analysis using the Parr bomb technique (Na₂O₂ + starch).

Acknowledgment. The author wishes to express his gratitude to Dr. I. Silvera of the Science Center of NAR for the use of the Raman spectrophotometer. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

⁽⁷⁾ Since the elemental analysis of the Ni- and Cu-rich sample showed an As content somewhat higher than that expected on the basis of the found N. Ni, and Cu values, we have explored the possible presence of a stable $As_2F_{\rm H}$ anion in more detail. Solutions of the salt in HF showed only the DF nmr lines characteristic for NF4+, AsF4+, and HF, but no evidence for those previously reported (P. A. W. Dean, R. J. Gillespie, and R. Hulme, Chem. Commun., 900 (1969)) for AspPir. When ChiCN was used as a solvent, interaction with NTE 4 commun. interaction with NF4* occurred, resulting in a disappearance of the NF4* signals but in a preservation of the AsFs" lines. Again no evidence for the AsiFit - lines was obtained. Attempts to prepare Cs 'AsiFit under conditions similar to those used in the NFe+AsFe+ synthesis, i.e., elevated (amperature and pressure, produced exclusively Cs+AsFe*. On the basis of these findings and the previously reported instability of $As_{\rm F} P_{\rm H}$ " saits (P. A. W. Dean, et al., Chem. Commun., 990 (1969)), the presence of a stable AspFil salt in our sample appears unlikely.

[Reprinted from Ivorganic Chemistry, 11, 35 (1972).] Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, & DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91804

The Diffuorochlorate(V) Anion, ClO₂F₂-. Vibrational Spectrum and Force Constants

BY KARL O. CHRISTE* AND E. C. CURTIS

Received May 3, 1971

()

The infrared and the Raman spectra of solid $CsP \cdot ClO_3P$ have been recorded. They are consistent with a ClO_4P_5 - anion of symmetry C_{be} . The structure can be derived from a trigonal bipyramid, where the two P atoms occupy the axia! and the two O atoms and the lone electron pair occupy the equatorial positions. A modified valence force field has been computed for $ClO_4P_5^-$, indicating double-bond character for the ClO bonds and rather weak ClP bonds with high ionic contributions.

Introduction

Huggins and Fox have recently reported¹ the existence of $CsClO_2F_2$. However, they did not succeed in obtaining any spectroscopic or structural data on this interesting compound. In this paper, we report the vibrational spectrum and the results of a force-field computation for CsClO₂F₂.

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus.-The materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with CiFs) 304 stainless

(1) D. K. Huggins and W. B. Fox, Iwarg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 6, 337 (1970).

steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel bellows-seal valves (Hoke Inc., 425 IF4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm $\pm 0.1\%$). Chloryl fluoride (prepared in this laboratory from KCiO, and F₃¹) was purified by fractional condensation. Its purity was determined by measuring its vapor pressure and infrared spectrum. Cesium fluoride was fused in a platinum crucible and powdered in a drybox prior to use. Because of their hygroscopicity, materials were handled outside of the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

The infrared spectra were recorded on Perkin-Rimer Model 337 and 457 spectrophotometers in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹.

⁽²⁾ A. Enguibrecht, Angew. Chem., 00, 443 (1954).

36 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 11, No. 1, 1972

•

KARL O. CHRISTE AND E. C. CURTIS

L'ABLE I	
----------	--

VIBRATIONAL SPECTRUM OF Cs+CIO₂F1⁻ and Its Assignment Compared to Those of Similar Molecules and Ions

CatClore						Amignment for XOP in					
Ir	Raman	lr	Raman	C101-+	CIO	ClO ₁ + *	CIONPI	CIF."	CIF:-/	point group Ca.	of vibration
1225)											
)vs	1221 (0.8)	905 s	902 w	844	1111	1296	1271			₽8(B2)	Pm(XO ₂)
1191											
•	(1076 (10)										
1070 s	{1064	848 ms	845 vs	786	945	1044	1106			$\mathbf{y}_1(\mathbf{A}_1)$	₽₀(XO₂)
	1055										
855 vw	•									$\nu_1 + \nu_2(B_1)$?	
559 m	559 (1.2)	328 ms, sh	333 ms	402	445	521	547			P2(A1)	δ₀(XO₂)
510 vs, br		585 vs	578 w					702	635	$r_6(\mathbf{B_i})$	×w(XF)
•	480 (1), br									#6(As) ?	v
	(363 (10)		49 0 s					529	475	$\nu_3(\mathbf{A}_1)$	Vo(XF2)
330-370 m	{										
	337 (8)	(324 s	010							//> \ /m \	
	•	317 ms	313 ms							P 7(351), P8(250)	Grank, Sung
	198 (0.7)	•	198 w					328		m(A4)	$\mathbf{s}_{\mathbf{s}}(\mathbf{XF}_{\mathbf{s}})$

• H. H. Claassen, et al., J. Chem. Phys., 49, 2531 (1968). • H. Siebert, "Anwendungen der Schwingungsspektroskopie in der anorgan-ischen Cuemie," Springer-Verlag, West Berlin, 1966. • K. O. Christe, et al., Inorg. Chem., 8, 2489 (1968). • D. F. Smith, et al., Spectro-chim. Acta, 20, 1763 (1964). • H. Selig, H. H. Claassen, and J. H. Holloway, J. Chem. Phys., 52, 5517 (1970). • K. O. Christe, et al., Inorg. Chem., 6, 1159 (1967). • The relative intensities of the Raman bands have not been corrected for the variation of instrument sensitivity with frequency.

The spectra of gases were obtained using 304 stainles, steel cells of 5-cm path length fitted with AgCl windows. Screw-cap metal cells with AgCl or AgBr windows and Teflon FEP gaskets were used for obtaining the spectra of solids as dry powders at ambient temperature. The quality of the infrared spectra could be somewhat improved by pressing two small single-crystal platelets of either AgCl or AgBr to a disk in a pellet press. The powdered sample was placed between the platelets before starting the pressing operation.

The Raman spectra were recorded using a Coherent Radiation Laboratories Model 52 Ar ion laser as a source of 1.3 W of exciting light at 5145 Å. The scattered light was analyzed with a Spex Model 1400 double monochromator, a photomultiplier cooled to $\sim -25^\circ$, and a dc ammeter. Pyrex-glass tubes (7-mm o.d.) with a hollow inside glass cone for variable sample thicknesses or Pyrex or clear Kel-F capillaries were used as sample containers. For the capillaries the transverse viewing-transverse excitation technique and for the conical tube the axial viewingtransverse excitation technique were used.

Preparation of CoClO₂F₂.-Dry CsF (7.64 mmol) was placed into a 10-ml prepassivated (with CIF2) 316 stainless steel cylinder and CIOsF (22.50 mmol) was added at -195°. The cylinder was kept at -25° for 24 hr and subsequently placed on a mechanical shaker for 24 hr at 25°. Unreacted ClO₂F (16.89 mmol) was removed in vacuo at 25°, indicating that 73.4% of the CsF had been converted to CsClO₂F₁.

Results and Discussion

Synthesis and Properties .-- The synthesis and properties of CsClO₂F₂ were in good agreement with those previously reported.¹ The hydrolysis of CsClO₂F₂ was studied by exposing a sample of CsClO₂F₂ between AgCl plates to atmospheric moisture and by monitoring the changes in its infrared spectrum. It was shown that the decrease of the relative intensity of the bands characteristic for ClO₂F₂⁻ (see below) was accompanied by the appearance of the bands characteristic^{4,4} for the ClO₂- and HF₂- anions. This indicates the hydrolysis reaction $ClO_{2}F_{1}^{-} + H_{2}O \rightarrow ClO_{2}^{-} + 2HF$.

Vibrational Spectra.-Figures 1 and 2 show the infrared and Raman spectra, respectively, of solid CsClO₂F₂. Weak absorptions owing to ClO_3 ⁻ (960, 940, 620, and 480 cm⁻¹) and HF₂⁻ (1420 and 1230 cm⁻¹) were almost always observed in the infrared spectrum. The appearance of the ClO_2^- and HF_2^- bands in the infra-



Figure 1.-Infrared spectrum of solid Cs+ClO₃F₈" as dry powder in an AgBr disk.

red spectrum is due to the pronounced hygroscopicity of CsClO₂F₂ and to the small sample size used for infrared spectroscopy. The observed frequencies are listed in Table I, together with their assignment.

Numerous structural models can be written for ClO₂- F_2^- . However, their number can be restricted since the chlorine central atom possesses a free electron pair which should be sterically active. Consequently, this chlorine atom should be pentacoordinated, thus resulting in a pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal structure for ClO₂F₂⁻. For this structural type, five different arrangements of the ligands are possible. Comparison with the known structures of related molecules, such as substituted phosphorus pentafluorides,⁵⁻¹⁰ XeO₂F₂,¹¹ or IO₂F₂^{-,15} shows that the two axial positions are always occupied by the two most electronegative ligands.18 Theoretical explanations for this behavior have previously been given.13-14 Therefore, the most plausible structure for ClO_1F_2 is

- (5) J. R. Beattie, K. M. S. Livingston, and D. J. Reynolds, ibid., \$1, 4369 (1969).
- (6) R. R. Holmes, ibid., 46, 3730 (1967), and references cited the (7) J. A. Salthouse and T. C. Waddington, Specirochim. Acia, Pari A, 28,
- 1069 (1967). (8) J. B. Griffiths, J. Chem. Phys., 49, 1307 (1968).
- (9) J. Goubsau, R. Baumgartner, and H. Weiss, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 345, 286 (1966).
- (10) A. J. Dowas and R. Schmutzler, Specirochim. Acia, Pari A, 33, 481 (1967).
- (11) H. H. Claassen, B. L. Gasner, H. Kim, and J. L. Huston, J. Chem. Phys., 49, 255 (1968).
- (12) L. Heimhuls and M. T. Rogers, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 68, 1837 (1940).
- (13) R. F. Hudson, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl., 6, 749 (1967).
 (14) R. J. Gillespie, ibid., 6, 519 (1967).
- (15) P. C. Van Der Vorm and R. S. Drago, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 46, 3355 (1966)
- (16) L. S. Bartell, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1635 (1966).

⁽³⁾ J. L. Hollenberg and D. A. Dows, Spectrochim. Acia, 16, 1155 (1960). (4) J. A. Sulthouse and T. C. Waddiugton, J. Chem. Phys., 48, 5274 (1968).

クアンはたいに見たいのであると

L.



Figure 2.--Raman spectrum of solid Cs+ClOsFs-; sample container, glass capillary; C indicates spectral alit width.

This type of structure has also been suggested¹¹ for Xe- O_2F_2 which is isoelectronic with $ClO_2F_2^{-1}$.

The correctness of the proposed model can be tested by inspection of the observed vibrational spectrum. Spectroscopically, this model should contain the elements of the ClO_2^+ cation and the ClF_2^- anion, both of which have recently been characterized. 17-20 The ClO₂+ cation is preferred over the ClO₂ radical and ClO₂⁻ anion because ClO_2^+ and $ClO_2F_2^-$ contain a chlorine of the same oxidation state (+V). Furthermore, in $ClO_2F_2^-$, the electron-withdrawing effect of the two highly electronegative fluorine ligands is expected partially to compensate for the bond weakening influence of the formal negative charge. On the other hand, one should expect the two CIF bonds to be rather weak for the following reasons. Generally, in chlorine fluorides, replacement of two fluorine atoms by one doubly bonded oxygen atom significantly weakens the remaining CIF bond.²¹ Furthermore, the formal negative charge in anions always decreases the CIF bond strength by increasing the ionic contribution to these bonds. This can be easily understood since the formal negative charge will not be concentrated at the central atom but will be distributed mainly over the highly electronegative fluorine ligands. Since ClO₂F₂⁻ contains two doubly bonded oxygen atoms and a formal negative charge, the CIF bonds in ClO2F2⁻ should be at least as weak as or weaker than in ClFt⁻. A closer inspection of Table I immediately reveals that the above predictions are indeed correct. The three fundamentals involving only a motion of the ClO₂ part of the ion exhibit frequencies very close to those of ClO₂+ 17 and ClO₂F.²² The bands assignable to the three corresponding CIF: motions show frequencies somewhat lower than those²⁰ observed for CIF1-.

All nine fundamentals expected for XO₂F₂ of symmetry C_2 , (these are classified as $4 A_1 + A_2 + 2 B_1 + 2 B_2$) were observed if a coincidence of $\nu_7(B_1)$ and $\nu_8(B_2)$ at 337 cm⁻¹ is assumed. This double coincidence might

(21) K. O. Christe, uspublished results.

337-cm⁻¹ Raman band and has also been observed¹¹ for isoelectronic XeO₂F₂. The assignment of the observed bands to the individual modes is straightforward and was made by comparison with the known spectra of the related molecules listed in Table I. Comparison between the corresponding XF modes in XeO₂F₂¹¹ and ClO₂F₂⁻ shows that the deformational modes have similar frequencies but that the XeF stretching frequencies are considerably higher than the CIF ones. This is not surprising since CI and Xe do not belong to the same period of the periodic system. Generally, by going to the next higher period, the electronegativity of the central atom decreases and its size increases, thus resulting in an increase of the XF stretching and a decrease of the XF deformation force constants, respectively. This effect causes the stretching and deformation frequencies to move further apart with increasing mass number and has been observed for several series of related molecules and ions, such as ClF₄, BrF₄, 1F₆;³⁴ SF₆⁻, SeF₆⁻, TeFs-;34 CIF2+, BrF2+;24 or CIF4-, BrF4-.* The assignment of the weak and broad Raman band at 480 cm⁻¹ to $\nu_{\delta}(A_2)$ should be considered tentative. This band may contain some contribution from $w_0(B_1)$; however, its band center at 480 cm⁻¹ differs by 30 cm^{-1} from the band center observed for u_i in the infrared spectrum (510 cm⁻¹) and, hence, should belong to a different mode. In addition to the bands assigned to fundamental vibrations, a weak band was observed at 855 cm⁻¹ in the infrared spectrum of ClO₂F₂⁻. This band cannot be due to a fundamental vibration and, hence, is assigned to the combination band, n + $v_i(B_i)$. The splitting of $v_i(A_i)$ into three components in the Raman spectrum and of $\nu_{0}(B_{2})$ into two components in the infrared spectrum is too large to be due to the two different chlorine isotopes. One would expect the isotope splittings in ClO₂F₂⁻ to be similar to those found for ClO₂+ 17 and ClO₂F.²² Since the ClO₂F₂spectra were recorded for crystalline samples, other effects, such as site symmetry splittings, are possible.

account for the surprisingly high relative intensity of the

In summary, the observed number of bands, their frequencies, and relative intensities in both the infrared and Raman spectra are consistent with the predicted pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal structure of symmetry C_{11} . The agreement between the spectrum of $ClO_3F_5^-$ and those of related molecules is excellent.

Force Constants.—A normal-coordinate analysis was carried out to aid in the spectral assignment. The

- (25) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, ibid., 9, 2366 (1970).
- (26) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, ibid., 9, 1882 (1970).
- 59

⁽¹⁷⁾ K. O. Christe, C. J. Schnek, D. Pillpuvicís, and W. Sawoday, Inorg. Chem., 8, 2489 (1989).

⁽¹⁸⁾ H. A. Carter, W. M. Johnson, and F. Aubke, Can. J. Chem., 47, 4819 (1969).

 ⁽¹⁹⁾ A. J. Karolin, K. Nikitina, Yu. Ya. Khavitonov, and V. Ya.
 Rosslovskii, Russ. J. Imorg. Chem., 15, 941 (1970).
 (30) K. O. Christe, W. Sawoday, and J. P. Guertin, Imorg. Chem., 6, 1159 (1987).

⁽²³⁾ D. F. Smith, G. M. Bagun, and W. H. Flatcher, Spectrockim. Acta, 20, 1762 (1984).

⁽²³⁾ G. M. Begun, W. H. Fletcher, and D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., 40, 2239 (1968).

⁽²⁴⁾ K. O. Christe, C. J. Schnek, B. C. Curtis, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chim. in press.

kinetic and potential energy metrics were computed by a machine method,³⁷ assuming the following geometry: $r_{CIF} = 1.79$ Å, $R_{CIO} = 1.43$ Å, $\alpha = \angle OCIO = 120^{\circ}$, $\beta = \angle OCIF = 90^{\circ}$, and $\angle FCIF = 180^{\circ}$. The CIF distance was taken as somewhat larger than those³⁸ of the two longer bonds in CIF₃ due to the uncommonly low stretching frequencies in ClO₂F₂⁻. The ClO distance was estimated from the bond length-frequency correlation of Robinson.³⁹ The bond angles were assumed to be those of an ideal trigonal bipyramid, although they might be slightly reduced due to repulsion by the lone pair in accord with the Gillespie-Nyholm theory.³⁰

The force constants were calculated by trial and error with the aid of a time-sharing computer to get exact agreement between the observed and computed frequencies using the simplest possible modified valence force field, i.e., keeping the number of nonzero off-diagonal interaction terms at a minimum. Owing to the underdetermined nature of the problem (17 force constants from 9 vibrational frequencies), unique force constants could not be computed. However, numerical experiments established that some of the principal force constants are quite independent of the chosen interaction constants and, hence, should approach those of a general valence force field. The computed values are $f_R = 8.3$, $f_{BR} =$ 0.1, $f_r = 1.6$, and $f_{rr} = -0.1 \text{ mdyn/A}$; $f_{sr} = 1.95$, $f_{\beta} = 1.95$ 1.2, $f_{BB}' = 0.57$, and $f_{BB} = 0.1$ mdyn/Å radian²; and $f_{rB} - f_{rB}' = 0.3$ mdyn/Å radian. The deformation coordinates were weighted by unit (1 Å) distance.

The force constants of greatest interest are the stretching force constants since they are a direct measure for the strength of the various bonds. Comparison with the values obtained for a number of related molecules and ions (see Table II) indicates for $ClO_2F_2^-$ double-

TABLE II

STRETCHING FORCE CONSTANTS (MDYN/Å) OF CIO₂F₂ - COMPARED TO THOSE OF RELATED MOLECULES AND IONS CIONFIT CIONT CIONF CIONF CIONF CIFIT CIFIT CIFIT A 8.1 8.96 7.02 4.36 9.07 1. 188 0.1 -0.45 -0.17 0.11 -0.12 1.6 2.53 2.35 2,11 4.36 4.74 -0.1 0.17 0.23 0.14 1 ... • Reference 17. • M. G. Krishna Pillai and R. F. Curl, Jr., J. Chem. Phys., 37, 2921 (1962). 'H. Siebert, "Anwendungen der Schwingungsspektroskopie in der anorganischen Chemie," Springer-Verlag, West Berlin, 1966. ⁴ Reference 22. ⁴ Reference 20. / K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 374, 308 (1970). A. H. Nielsen and E. A. Jones, J. Chem. Phys., 19, 1117 (1951). * Reference 25.

bond character for the two chlorine- oxygen bonds and unusually weak CIF bonds. The value of the Cl=O stretching force constant, f_R , is slightly lower than those in ClO₂+ ¹³ and ClO₂F.¹⁶ This slight decrease might be explained by factors such as the influence of the formal negative charge, change in hybridization due to the altered coordination number of the central atom, and different physical states (solid vs. gas). Hence, no attempt will be made to evaluate the relative contributions from each effect.

(30) R. J. Gillespie and R. S. Nyholm, Quart. Rev., Chem. Soc., 11, 330 (1957).

Ŀ

ì

Whereas the ClO bonds in $ClO_2F_3^-$ exhibit doublebond character, the value of the ClF stretching force constant, f_r , of 1.6 mdyn/Å is unusually low. In addition to the reasons discussed above, *i.e.*, oxygen substitution and formal negative charge, weak ClF bonds might be expected since $ClO_2F_3^-$ has a pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal structure. As pointed out previously,³¹ this type of structure appears to be energetically unfavorable as also indicated by the low thermal stability of the CsF·Cl-O₂F adduct.

Comparison of the stretching force constant of Cl- $F_2O_2^-$ with that²⁰ of ClF₂⁻ is particularly interesting owing to their close structural relationship. Both anions can be derived from a pseudo trigonal bipyramid. In ClO₂F₂⁻, two of the three free electron pairs on the Cl in ClF₂⁻ have been replaced by two doubly bonded oxygen atoms without significantly changing the geometry of the rest of the ion, *i.e.*



Hence, a pronounced decrease of the CIF stretching force constant from ClF_2^- (2.35 mdyn/Å)²⁰ to $ClF_2^ O_2^-$ (1.6 mdyn/Å) should truly reflect the influence of the doubly bonded oxygen ligands. Comparison of the related pair



shows that the decrease of f_r (see Table II) from ClF to ClO₂F is even larger than for the pair ClF₂⁻, ClO₂F₃⁻. The same trend has been found for a number of other molecules³¹ and, hence, appears to be quite general.

The small negative value of the CIF stretch-stretch interaction constant, f_{rr} , is comparable to that found³³ for KrF₂ for which an explanation was given by Coulson.³³ The values found for the OCIF and OCIO deformation constants are as expected. The large values found for the interaction constant f_{AB} and the stretchbend interaction term, f_{rB} , are in accord with those obtained for the halogen pentafluoride molecules.³³

From the above discussion of the stretching force constants, it became obvious that the Cl=O bonds are predominantly covalent, whereas the ClF bonds contain strong contributions from ionic bonds. This finding confirms the previous predictions³⁴ postulating the following bond model for a trigonal-bipyramidal type moiety with a free electron pair on the central atom. The two most electronegative ligands, *i.e.*, fluorine atoms, occupy the axial positions and the two oxygen atoms and the free electron pair the three equatorial positions of the trigonal bipyramid. The equatorial bonds should have mainly sp³ character (ignoring the doublebond contributions), whereas the axial bonds involve

(33) C. A. Coulson, ibid., 44, 468 (1956).

(34) K. O. Christe, paper presented at the Fourth International Financise Symposium, Retes Park, Colo., July 1967.

⁽²⁸⁾ D. P. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., 21, 609 (1953).

⁽²⁹⁾ E. A. Robinson, Ces. J. Chem., 41, 3021 (1963).

⁽³¹⁾ N. Bartlett and F. O. Sladky, J. Amer. Chom. Soc., 90, 8316 (1968).

⁽³²⁾ H. H. Claassen, G. L. Goodman, J. G. Malm, and F. Schreiner, J. Chem. Phys., 48, 1330 (1965).

CHLORODIFLUOROPHOSPHINE

mainly a delocalized p-electron pair of the chlorine central atom for the formation of a semiionic three-center four-electron p-o bond pair."."" For an ideal semiionic three-center four-electron bond, one should therefore expect f, to have a value about half that of a covalent CIF bond. The low value of 1.6 mdyn/Å obtained

(35) G. C. Pimontal, J. Chem. Phys., 19, 446 (1951).

(36) G. C. Finnenten, J. C. Men. Phys., 29, 949 (1993).
(36) R. J. Hach and R. E. Rundle, J. A mer. Chem. Soc., 73, 4321 (1951).
(37) R. R. Rundle, *ibid.*, 46, 112 (1963).
(28) E. H. Wiebengn, E. E. Havinge, and K. H. Boswijk, Advan. Inorg. Chem. Radiochem., 8, 156 (1961).

for ClO₂F₁⁻ obviously fulfills these requirements (covalent CIF bonds show stretching force constants ranging from about 3.5 to 4.7 mdyn/Å) and supports the above bond model.

Acknowledgment.-The authors wish to express their gratitude to Drs. D. Pilipovich and C. J. Schack of Rocketdyne for helpful discussions and to Dr. I. Silvera of the Science Center of North American Rockwell for the use of the Raman spectrophotometer. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

61/62

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 11, 208 (1972).] Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91304

Selenium Chloride Pentafluoride

By C. J. SCHACE, * R. D. WILSON, AND J. F. HON

Received May 34, 1971

i

The existence of SF₆Cl has been known¹ for some time, while TeF₆Cl has been reported more recently. However, no report concerning the preparation of the intermediate member of the S-Se-Te triad, SeF₆Cl, has appeared. Since the best synthetic routes⁴ to SF₆Cl involve chlorination of sulfur fluoride substrates and since this reaction had been found to be enhanced by added alkali metal fluorides,⁴ this technique was applied to the formation of SeF₆Cl. We wish now to report the synthesis and characterization of this new compound.

Experimental Section

Apparatus and Materials.—The equipment used in this work has been described^a and was supplemented with a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 Infracord and a 10-cm, stainless steel infrared cell fitted with AgBr windows. Details concerning the preparation or treatment of CIF, CISO₃F, and CaF have been given.⁶ Additional materials were purchased and used as received.

SeF..—Selenium tetrafluoride was first prepared from Se powder and CIF according to Pitts and Jacke.⁴ Later it was determined that CIF₄ performed equally well in this reaction, thereby circumventing the need to prepare CIF. Typically, a prepassivated 30-ml stainless steel cylinder was loaded with Se powder (14.2 g-atoms) in the drybox. Chlorine trifluoride (20.3 mmol) was added at -196° from a vacuum line and the cylinder allowed to warm slowly to ambient temperature where it was maintained for 1 day or until needed. Vacuum fractionation through U traps cooled to -30, -78, and -196° furnished SeF. (12.3 mmol) in the highest temperature trap. The purity and identity of the SeF. were verified by its vapor pressure⁴ and infrared spectrum.⁷ Based on the equation 3Se + 4CIFs

(1) H. L. Roberts and N. H. Ray, J. Chem. Soc., 665 (1980).

- (2) G. W. Fraser, R. D. Pescock, and P. M. Watkins, Chem. Commun., 1257 (1968).
- F. Nyman, H. L. Roberts and T. Seaton, Incrg. Syn., 8, 160 (1968).
 C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and M. G. Warner, Chem. Commun., 1110
- (4) C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and M. G. Warner, Chem. Commun., 1110 (1960).
 - (5) C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 9, 311 (1970).

(6) J. J. Pitts and A. W. Jacke, ibid., 7, 1661 (1968).

(7) E. B. Aynaicy, R. B. Dodd, and R. Little, Spectrochim. Acis, 18, 1005 (1963). \rightarrow 3SeF₄ + 2Ci₂, the yield was 87%, a value comparable to that found for CIF reactions.

SeF₈Cl.—Selenium chloride pentafluoride was prepared by first forming the solid complex CsSeF₈ from CaF and SeF₆.³ Weighed samples of the complex were placed in prepassivated cylinders and ClSO₈F was added at -196° . After warming to room temperature for several hours or more, the volatile products were separated by fractional condensation at -95, -112, and -196° . Unreacted ClSO₈F was retained at -95° while byproducts and impurities such as ClF, FClO₈, and Cl₈ passed into the trap cooled to -196° . Pure SeF₈Cl was found in the -112° fraction. From 4.50 mmol of CsSeF₈, 4.13 mmol of SeF₈Cl was obtained, corresponding to a yield of 91.7% for the equation CaSeF₈ + ClSO₈F \rightarrow CsSO₈F + SeF₈Cl. The presence of uncomplexed CsF in the salt does not inhibit the formation of SeF₈Cl directly but does result in the loss of some ClSO₈F by reaction to form ClF.⁴

Because the system CsF-SF4-ClF was very effective⁴ in producing SFsCl, it was expected that CsF-SeFs-CiF would behave similarly. Such was not the case and unreacted CIF was always fully recoverable after 1 day or several weeks in contact with CsSeFs. However, in the course of preparing SeFs from Se and CIF or CIFs, it was found that excesses of the chlorine fluorides gave detectable yields of SeFsCi. To determine the extent of this reaction, 4.19 mmol of SeF4 and 4.21 mmol of CIF were placed in a 10-ml stainless steel cylinder and kept at ambient temperature for 8 days. Separation of the products by fractional condensation led to the recovery of unreacted SeF4 and CIF (1.45 mmol of each), as well as trace amounts of SeF, and Cl₂. The main product was SeF,Cl (2.62 mmol), representing a 95% yield based on the SeF4 that had reacted. With CIF4, up to 10% yields of SeFiCl were obtained but always accompanied by much greater amounts of SeF4. Thus the direct reaction of SeF4 and CIF affords an alternate, albeit less efficient, route to SeF,Cl.

Properties of SeF,Cl.—Selenium chloride pentafluoride is colorless as a gas, liquid, or solid. It is stable at ambient temperature when stored in clean, dry, passivated stainless steel cylinders. However, contact with glass always resulted in significant decomposition. Even glassware suitably dry and otherwise prepared for the manipulation of CIF, did not serve for handling SeFaCl. It seems likely that this property hindered the earlier discovery of this compound.

Analysis.—A 0.2001-g sample of SeF₄C was hydrolyzed with excess standardized NaOH solution in a glass ampoule fitted with a Teflon Fischer-Porter valve. Fluoride, selenium, and base consumption were determined as reported by Smith and Cady.⁹ Fluoride was also determined by the usual thorium nitrate titration. The amount of base consumed was calculated, assuming the hydrolysis equation SeF₄Cl + 80H⁻ + SeO₄² + 4H₇O + SF⁻ + Cl⁻. Anal. Calcd for SeF₄Cl; Se, 37.71; F, 45.37; OH⁻ consumed, 8.00 equiv/mol. Found: Se, 37.98; F, 45.18; OH⁻ consumed, 7.82 equiv/mol.

Molecular Weight.—The molecular weight of the compound as determined by vapor density, assuming ideal gas behavior, was 208 (calcd 209.5).

Vapor Pressure, Boiling Point, and Meiting Point.—The vapor (sublimation) pressures of SeF₆Cl over the temperature range -79 to $+3^{\circ}$ are as follows $[T (^{\circ}C), P (mm)]$: -78.7, 6; -64.4, 19; -45.3, 66; -32.2, 142; -23.0, 220; 0.0, 630; 3.5, 729. The pressure-temperature relationship is described by the equation log $P_{mm} = 7.779 - 1369/T^{\circ}K$. The normal boiling point calculated from the equation is 4.5° , with a heat of vaporization of 6.22 kcal/mol and a Trouton constant of 22.4. Under its own vapor, the compound melts at -10° . Since part of the pressure-temperature data given are below the melting point, it is actually a sublimation pressure and not a vapor pres-

sure. However, pressure values obtained above and below the melting point were nearly on the same line, indicating little difference in the heats of sublimation and vaporization and consequently a very low heat of fusion.

Infrared Spectrum.—The infrared spectrum of SeF₈Cl in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹ shows several absorptions with the most prominent ones occurring at 745 (vvs), 440 (vs), 420 (s), 385 (w), and 335 cm⁻¹ (m). The two highest frequencies and the strongest bands noted are comparable to those of bands of similar intensity and position in related hexacoordinate selenium fluorides. Thus, the two strongest bands for SeF₈⁴⁰ occur at 780 and 430 cm⁻¹ and for SeF₈OF¹¹ at 750 and 422 cm⁻¹. That these bands are typical of the SeF₈ group is shown by their presence in a series of substituted SeF₈ compounds.³¹ A detailed analysis of the vibrational spectrum of SeF₈Cl is in progress.¹³

Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Spectrum.—The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of SeF₃Cl is shown in Figure 1. It is an AB₄ spectrum and



Figure 1.-The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of SeF₄Cl.

resembles that of SF₃Cl¹³ so closely as to be virtually identical. The reported¹³ chemical shifts for SF₃Cl when converted to a CFCl₃ reference point are -62.3 and -125.6 ppm, respectively, for the axial and equatorial fluorines. For SeF₃Cl, the corresponding values taken from Figure 1 are -71.3 and -132.0 ppm. The only part of the spectrum of SeF₃Cl not identical with the SF₃Cl 'example is the appearance of the small satellite lines due to "Se-"F coupling. The observed coupling constant of 629 Hz is furthermore comparable to selenium-fluorine coupling in compounds which contain a chlorine bonded to the selenium central atom as in SeOFCl, where a value of 647 Hz was reported.¹⁴

Acknowledgment.—The authors gratefully acknowledge support for this work by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. We are also indebted to Drs. D. Pilipovich and K. O. Christe for helpful discussion.

(10) J. Gaunt, Trans. Faraday Soc., 40, 1123 (1958).

(11) J. B. Smith and G. H. Cady, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1442 (1970).

(12) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schnek, and B. C. Curtis, to be submitted for publication.
(13) C. I. Merrill, S. M. Williamson, G. H. Cady, and D. F. Eggers,

(bid., 1, 218 (1963).

(14) T. Birchall, R. J. Gillespie, and S. L. Vekris, Cou. J. Chem., 43, 1673 (1995).

⁽⁸⁾ B. B. Ayneley, R. D. Pencock, and P. L. Robinson, J. Chem. Soc., 1221 (1982).

⁽⁹⁾ J. E. Smith and G. H. Cady, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1293 (1970).

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 11, 608 (1972).] Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

CONTRIBUTION FROM THE NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL SCIENCE CENTER, THOUSAND OAKS, CALIFORNIA 91380, AND ROCKETOVNE DIVISION, NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL CORPORATION, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91304

The Crystal Structure of [BrF₄⁺][Sb₂F₁₁⁻]

BY M. D. LIND* AND K. O. CHRISTE

Received June 7, 1971

()

Crystals of the 1:2 adduct formed by BrF_{4} and SbF_{4} consist of infinite chains of discrete BrF_{4}^{+} and $Sb_{2}F_{11}^{-}$ ions coupled by relatively weak fluorine bridges and, accordingly, should be formulated as $[BrF_4^+][Sb_1F_{11}^-]$. This is the first direct evidence for the existence of the BrF₄⁺ ion. The crystals are monoclinic with the most probable space group P2₁/a, lattice constants $a = 14.19 \pm 0.03$, $b = 14.50 \pm 0.03$, $c = 5.27 \pm 0.01$ Å, $\beta = 90.6 \pm 0.1^{\circ}$, and four formula units per unit cell; the calculated density is 3.72 g cm⁻¹. The structural parameters were refined by the method of least-squares with visually estimated Weissenberg photographic intensity data. The final value of the conventional agreement index R was 0.14 for 773 reflections having $|F_o|$ greater than $\sigma(|F_o|)$.

Introduction

Previous investigations of solid halogen fluoride adducts have provided evidence that some are predominantly ionic1-4 and others are predominantly cova-* Address correspondence to this author at the North American Rockwell Science Center.

(1) A. J. Rdwards and G. R. Jones, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1407 (1969); Chem. Commun., 1304 (1967)

(2) V. M. McRae, R. D. Pencock, and D. R. Russell, ibid., 62 (1969).

فقات بالمحاف والا

lent.⁵⁻⁷ Infrared and Raman spectroscopic studies⁴ of the 1:2 adduct^a formed by BrF_a and SbF_a yielded

(3) A. J. Edwards and G. R. Jones, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1936 (1969).

(4) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, to be submitted for publication.
(5) F. O. Sladky and N. Bartlett, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2128 (1969).
(6) H. Moinert and G. Kauschka, Z. Chem., 9, 35 (1960).

(7) A. V. Nikolnev, A. A. Opslovskii, A. S. Nazarov, and G. V. Tret'yakov, Dok! Akad. Nauk SSSR, 180, 1025 (1969).

(8) M. Schmeimer and H. Pammer, Augew. Chem., 60, 781 (1957).

65

S- ----

equivocal results concerning the nature of this compound because of the large number of possible fundamental vibrations and the low symmetry of the bromine and antimony environments. For the same reasons, the arguments recently presented by Meinert and Gross⁹ in favor of the ionic structure are not convincing. To resolve the ambiguity, we have determined the structure from single-crystal X-ray diffraction data. Our investigation was complicated by the marginal stability of the adduct and its tendency to decompose on contact with atmospheric moisture and with glcss.

Experimental Section

Preparation of Crystals.—The metal-Teflon FEP vacuum system used and the preparation of BrF_{1} ·2SbF, have been described elsewhere.⁴ The single crystals were grown by slow sublimation at 30° in dry N₂. In a dry N₂ glove box, they were transferred to Teflon FEP capillaries, which were subsequently sealed with high melting point Halocarbon wax. A powder X-ray diffraction photograph of crushed single crystals was identical with that of the polycrystalline material from which the single crystals were grown and for which the composition was established by quantitative synthesis.⁴

Crystallographic Data.—Oscillation, Weissenberg, and Buerger precession photographs were obtained with Zr-filtered Mo Ka (λ 0.7107 Å) radiation. These data showed that the crystals have monoclinic symmetry. From the systematic extinctions, k0l with k odd and 0k0 with k odd, the most probable space group was determined to be $P2_1/a$. The lattice constants, measured from Buerger precession photographs taken at 23°, are $a = 14.19 \pm 0.03$, $b = 14.50 \pm 0.03$, $c = 5.27 \pm 0.01$ Å, $\beta = 90.6 \pm 0.1^{\circ}$, and V = 1085 Å³. Assuming that the unit cell contains four empirical formula units BrSb₁F₁, of formula weight 608.4, the calculated density is 3.72 g cm⁻³. The density of the crystals has not been measured, but the calculated volume per fluorine atom, 18.1 Å³, is very nearly the value expected for approximately close-packed fluorine atoms.^{1,10} For Mo Ka radiation the linear absorption coefficient of the crystals is 9.15 mm⁻¹.

Intensity Data.—The X-ray diffraction intensities were determined from Zr-filtered Mo K α multiple-film equiinclination Weissenberg photographs by visual comparison with an intensity scale. The specimen was approximately $0.15 \times 0.2 \times 0.4$ mm in dimension with the longest direction nearly parallel to the capillary axis. The axis of rotation was the crystallographic *a* axis, because it was the axis most nearly aligned with the capillary axis. In each of the reciprocal lattice levels k = 0-13, intensities were measured in the range $(\sin \theta)/\lambda \leq 0.65$. A total of 892 independent reflections having intensities above background was measured. Omitted from the intensity measurements were several reflections too intense to be measured with the intenrity scale employed. Within the range of the measurements, there were a large number of reflections too weak to be observed.

After the set of Weissenberg photographs was complete, the k = 0 level Weissenberg was repeated to verify that there had been no appreciable decomposition of the crystal. Later, however, the crystal did decompose, and, unfortunately, this happened before its precise shape and dimensions had been recorded; therefore, accurate absorption corrections were impossible, and none was made. We estimate that the eriors in intensities caused by absorption are no greater than 8%.

The intensities were reduced to a set of relative structure amplitudes $|F_o(kkt)|$ by application of the appropriate Lorentz-polarization factors and extraction of the square roots.

Determination of the Structure

The four bromine, eight antimony, and sixty fluorine atoms per unit cell are all in the fourfold general positions of space group $P2_1/a$, the equivalent positions of which are x, y, s; -x, -y, -s; 1/2 + x, 1/1 - y, s; 1/3 - x, 1/2 + y, -s. The asymmetric unit of the structure consists of one BrSb₂F₁₈ formula unit or eighteen atoms.

The arrangement of the atoms was deduced from the threedimensional Patterson function and from the three-dimensional Fourier electron density function calculated with phases de-

(9) H. Meinert and U. Gross, Z. Chem., 10, 226 (1970).

termined by the bromine and antimony contributions to the structure factors.

The positional parameters were refined by the method of least squares.¹¹ The function minimized was $\Sigma w (|F_0| - k_h|F_d|)^3$. A modification of the Hughes¹³ weighting procedure was used: for $|F_0| > 100, w = 100/|F_0|^3$; for $100 \ge |F_0| > 25, w = 1/100$; for $|F_0| \le 25, w = 1/625$. Separate scale factors k_h were used for each of the Weissenberg levels. Scattering factors were those for the neutral atoms given by Cromer and Waber.¹³ The real parts of the anomalous dispersion corrections for bromine and antimony given by Cromer¹⁴ were applied, but the imaginary parts were neglected.

The thermal parameters were kept isotropic until the agreement index $R = \Sigma ||F_0| - |F_0||/\Sigma |F_0|$ had decreased to about 0.20, after which the thermal parameters of the bromine and antimony atoms were allowed to become anisotropic. With anisotropic thermal parameters it was necessary to hold at least one scale factor constant; therefore, the scale factors for levels k = 0-2were alternately held constant in successive least-squares cycles. Anisotropic thermal parameters of the fluctine atoms were not determined because of the large number of variable parameters this would entail.

The final values of the parameters are given in Table I. In

TABLE I

Positional and Thermal Parameters and Their Estimated Standard Breors⁴

	10 ⁴ x (10 ⁴ #2)	104y (104wy)	104s (104 <i>+</i> ,) B((##), Å=
Br	219	(4)	1478 (5)	3015 (10) 2.8	54
Sb(1)	1510	(4)	6492 (5)	932 (7)	4.2	9 4
Sb(2)	3149	(4)	8532 (3)	3945 (9)	3.3	0+
F(1)	997	(30)	613 (28)	4069 (63) 5.0	6 (1.05)
F(2)	4293	(33)	674 (30)	47 (65	5.5	0 (1.14)
F(3)	2837	(34)	1482 (37)	1562 (66	6.5	5 (1.22)
F(4)	4191	(31)	2414 (26)	654 (54	ý 4.7	0 (1.01)
F(5)	1171	(23)	2525 (19)	4841 (49) 3.2	1 (0.74)
F(6)	2708	(27)	3450 (26)	3530 (51) 4. 1	5 (0.88)
F(7)	997	(44)	4405 (41)	4796 (92	ý 7.8	9 (1.69)
F(8)	4435	(22)	4285 (18)	1386 (43) 2.8	1 (0.70)
F(9)	2245	(33)	5733 (28)	2641 (68	5.7	3 (1.19)
F(10)	806	(53)	6322 (52)	3657 (99) 9.4	2 (2.17)
F(11)	4049	(34)	6454 (38)	4 (75	6.5	5 (1.24)
F(12)	2355	(33)	7615 (27)	2330 (62	5.0	7 (1.18)
F(13)	541	(33)	8389 (29)	4292 (62	5.4	7 (1.17)
F(14)	3988	(36)	8298 (29)	959 (67) 6.1	3 (1.36)
F(15)	2480	(26)	9409 (24)	1989 (54	ý 3 .9	0 (0.85)
	104 # 11	10%#	104 <i>/</i> Jan	104611	104 6 11	10 48 m
Br	33 (8)	20 (2)	535 (23)	-1 (3)	-42 (6)	-2 (10
Sb(1)	78 (9)	38 (2)	366 (13)	-2 (3)	-24 (5)	-3 (7)
Sb(2)	32 (8)	25 (2)	655 (16)	4 (4)	39 (4)	-3 (9)

• The β_{ij} are for the expression $\exp[-(\beta_{i1}k^2 + \beta_{22}k^2 + \beta_{32}k^2 + 2\beta_{12}kk + 2\beta_{12}kl + 2\beta_{32}kl]$. • The isotropic thermal parameters were calculated as $B = 4[V^2 \det(\beta_{ij})]^{1/2}$.

the final refinement cycle, the largest parameter change was 18% of the estimated standard error in that parameter value and most were much smaller. After convergence, the agreement index $R_{\rm e}$ defined above, was 0.14 for the 773 reflections having $|F_{\rm e}|$ observable but less than σ , the index R was 0.15. For the full set of 892 data, the weighted agreement index $R_{\rm w}$ was 0.17, and the standard deviation of an observation of unit weight SIG1 was 1.2. Table II compares the $|F_{\rm e}|$ values with the $F_{\rm e}$ calculated from the final parameter values.¹⁶ $F_{\rm e}$'s were calculated for the reflections too weak to be observed and were found to be satisfactorily small.

(11) Using the computer program of W. R. Busing, K. O. Martin, and H. A. Levy, Report ORNL-TM-305, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, Tenn., 1963.

- (12) B. W. Hughes, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 68, 1737 (1941).
- (13) D. T. Cromer and J. T. Waber, Acis Crystallogr., 18, 104 (1965).
- (14) D. T. Cromer, ibid., 18, 17 (1965).

(15) Table II will appear following these pages in the microfilm edition of this volume of the journal. Single copies may be obtained from the Business Operations Office, Books and Journals Division, American Chemical Society, 1155 Stateenth St., N.W., Washington, D. C. 20036, by reforing to author, title of article, volume, and page number. Remit check or money order for \$3.00 for photocopy or \$3.00 for microfiche.

TABLE III	
INTERATOMIC DISTANCES (Å) AND BOND ANGLES	(DEG)

			(a) Br Env	vironment		
Br-F(1)		1.76 ± 0.12	F(1)-F(8)	2.62 ± 0.15	F(1)-Br-F(8)	95.5 ± 5.0
Br-F(8)		1.78 ± 0.09	F(1)-F(13)	2.76 ± 0.18	F(1)-Br-F(18)	101.9 ± 5.5
Br-F(13)		1.80 ± 0.12	F(1)-F(11)	2.47 ± 0.17	F(1) - Br - F(11)	84.6 ± 5.9
Br-F(11)		1.91 ± 0.13	F(8)-F(13)	2.62 ± 0.12	F(8)-Br-F(13)	96.0 ± 4.9
	Av	1.8!	F(8)-F(11)	2.52 ± 0.17	F(8)-Br-F(11)	85.9 ± 5.3
	•••		F(1)-F(5)	2.81 ± 0.14	F(1)-Br-F(5)	88.5 ± 4.5
Br-F(5)		2.24 ± 0.10	- (-, - (-, Av	2.60		Av 92.4
Br-F(4)		2.49 ± 0.11				
			F(8)-F(4)	2.76 ± 0.14	F(8)-Br-F(4)	78.5 ± 3.9
			F(13)-F(5)	2.81 ± 0.17	F(13)-Br-F(5)	87.3 ± 4.7
			F(13)-F(4)	3.04 ± 0.14	F(13)-BrF(4)	88.4 ± 4.8
$\mathbf{F}(1)$ -Br- $\mathbf{F}(4)$		168.5 ± 4.2	F(11)-F(3)	3.00 ± 0.16	F(11)-Br-F(5)	92.2 ± 5.1
F(8)-Br-F(5)		175.4 ± 3.5	F(11)-F(4)	3.01 ± 0.20	F(11)-Br-F(4)	85.2 ± 5.3
F(11)-Br-F(13)		173.5 ± 6.1	F(5)-F(4)	3.56 ± 0.14	F(5)-Br-F(4)	97.2 ± 3.7
,,						Av 88.2
			(b) $Sb(1) E_{2}$	nvironment		
Sb(1)-F(3)		1.62 ± 0.12	F(3)-F(2)	2.51 ± 0.20	F(3)-Sb(1)-F(2)	97.7 ± 6.6
Sb(1)-F(2)		1.72 ± 0.14	F(3)-F(9)	2.47 ± 0.16	F(3)-Sb(1)-F(9)	93.9 ± 6.5
Sb(1) - F(9)		1.76 ± 0.13	F(3)-F(4)	2.40 ± 0.19	F(3)-Sb(1)-F(4)	87.1 ± 6.2
Sb(1) - F(10)	•	1.77 ± 0.18	F(3) - F(12)	2.64 ± 0.16	F(3)-Sb(1)-F(12)	87.9 ± 6.2
Sb(1) - F(4)		1.86 ± 0.11	F(2)-F(9)	2.59 ± 0.20	F(2)-Sb(1)-F(9)	96.3 ± 6.5
Sb(1) - F(12)	•	2.15 ± 0.12	F(2) - F(10)	2.17 ± 0.22	F(2)-Sb(1)-F(10)	76.8 ± 8.1
	Av	1.81	F(2) - F(4)	2.55 ± 0.16	F(2)-Sb(1)-F(4)	90.7 ± 5.5
			F(9)-F(10)	2.28 ± 0.25	F(9)-Sb(1)-F(10)	80.5 ± 8.0
			F(9)-F(12)	2.74 ± 0.18	F(9)-Sb(1)-F(12)	88.4 ± 5.4
F(2)-Sb(1)-F(12)		172.4 ± 6.1	F(10) - F(4)	2.77 ± 0.20	F(10)-Sb(1)-F(4)	99.2 ± 7.8
F(3)-Sb(1)-F(10)		171.5 ± 10.2	F(10) - F(12)	2.98 ± 0.25	F(10) - Sb(1) - F(12)	98.3 ± 7.7
F(9)-Sb(1)-F(4)		172.7 ± 5.8	F(4)-F(12)	2.70 ± 0.20	F(4)-Sb(1)-F(12)	84.5 ± 6.3
			Av	2.57		Av 90.1
			(c) ახ(2) ნ	nvironment		
Sb(2) - F(6)		1.81 ± 0.10	F(6) - F(5)	2.65 ± 0.14	F(6) - Sb(2) - F(5)	92.5 ± 4.3
Sb(2) - F(5)		1.86 ± 0.09	F(6) - F(7)	2.88 ± 0.22	F(6)-Sb(2)-F(7)	102.7 ± 8.0
Sb(2) - F(7)		1.87 ± 0.18	F(6)-F(15)	2.76 ± 0.13	F(6)-Sb(2)-F(15)	96.3 ± 4.8
Sb(2)-F(15)		1.89 ± 0.10	F(6) - F(12)	2.50 ± 0.13	F(6)-Sb(2)-F(12)	83.5 ± 4.7
Sb(2) - F(12)		1.94 ± 0.12	F(5) - F(7)	2.74 ± 0.18	F(5)-SU(2)-F(7)	94.4 ± 5.9
Sb(2)-F(14)		2.01 ± 0.13	F(5) - F(12)	2.56 ± 0.17	F(5)-Sb(2)-F(12)	84.8 ± 5.1
, , ,	Av	1.90	F(5)-F(14)	2.49 ± 0.13	F(5)-Sb(2)-F(14)	80.1 ± 4.5
			F(7)-F(15)	2.73 ± 0.18	F(7)-Sb(2)-F(15)	93.3 ± 5.8
			F(7)-F(14)	2.75 ± 0.20	F(7)-Sb(2)-F(14)	90.3 ± 6.4
F(5)-Sb(2)-F(15)		166.7 ± 4.0	F(15)-F(12)	2.61 ± 0.14	F(15)-Sb(2)-F(12)	86.3 ± 4.4
F(6)-Sb(2)-F(14)		165.6 ± 5.2	F(15)-F(14)	2.74 ± 0.18	F(15)-Sb(2)-F(14)	89.1 ± 4.9
F(7)-Sb(2)-F(12)		173.8 ± 6.3	F(12) - F(14)	2.63 ± 0.19	F(12)-Sb(2)-F(14)	83.5 ± 5.2
			Av	2.67	,,	Av 89.7
			(d) Bridge H	Bond Angles		
Br-F(4)-Sb(1)		174 1 + 6 4	Br = F(5) = Sb(2)	170 8 + 5 0	Sh(1) = F(12) = Sh(2)	173 0 + 6 4
~~~ ^ */~\JV\ k/		111.6 de U.T	and a (U/~\)U(6/		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	10.0 E U.4
			(e) Nonbonded In	trachain Distances		
F(1)-F(9)		$3.03 \pm 0.16$	F(2)-F(7)	$3.47 \pm 0.20$	F(8)-F(15)	$3.24 \pm 0.14$

• The limits of error are 3 times the computed estimated standard errors.

# Discussion of the Structure

Our results show that the crystals consist of infinite chains of discrete  $BrF_4^+$  and  $Sb_2F_{11}^-$  ions coupled by relatively weak fluorine bridges. Accordingly the compound should be formulated as  $[BrF_4^+][Sb_2F_{11}^-]$ . This conclusion is based on the interatomic distances¹⁶ in the structure, which are given in Figure 1 and Table III. The two fluorine atoms F(4) and F(5) involved in the Sb-F---Br bridges are bonded strongly to the antimony atoms and only weakly to the bromine atoms. The Sb(1)-F(4) and Sb(2)-F(5) distances are both equal to the average Sb-F bond distance in this structure, 1.86 Å. The Br---F(4) and Br---F(5) distances, 2.49 and 2.24 Å, are very long and indicative of rela-(16) Computed with the grogram of W. B. Busing, K. O. Martin, and

(16) Computed with the program of W. R. Busing, K. O. Martin, and H. A. Levy, Report ORNL-TM-306, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, Team., 1964.



Figure 1.--View in perspective of a segment of the chain structure of  $[BrF_4^+][Sb_7F_{11}^-]$  crystals (prepared by the computer program of C. K. Johnston, Report ORNL-3794, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge, Tenn., 1955).

67



Figure 2.—Stereoscopic view to show the packing arrangement in [BrF₄+][Sb₁Fn⁻] crystals (prepared by the computer program of C. K. Johnston, Report ORNL-3794, Oak Ridge Na‡ional Laboratory, Oak Ridge, Tenn., 1965). The viewing direction is normal to the 001 planes.

tively weak bonding compared with the other four Br-F bond distances, which average 1.81 Å; this difference is substantially greater than the limits of error in the distances, which are given in Table III. The results rule out the alternative possibility of an essentially covalent structure with strong fluorine bridges.

The bromine atom has four strongly bonded fluorine ligands, F(1), F(8), F(11), and F(13). Including the free electron pair on the bromine atom, the BrF4+ structure might be described as a distorted trigonal bipyramid with F(1), F(8), and the free pair occupying the three equatorial positions. Part of the cause for the distortion from an ideal trigonal bipyramid appears to be the presence of the two additional, more remote fluorine ligands, F(4) and F(5), which belong to two neighboring Sb₂F₁₁⁻ groups. This results in a coordination number of 7 for the bromine atom. For this coordination number, the most likely structures are either a puckered pentagonal bipyramid or an octahedron distorted by having the seventh ligand (the free electron pair) above one of the triangular octahedral faces. As can be seen from Figures 1 and 2 and Table III, the face is that formed by F(4), F(5), and F(11). This results in F(11) being bent toward F(1) and F(8). The free electron pair of the bromine atom is probably not directed at the center of the octahedral face but is probably much closer to the  $F(4) \cdot F(5)$  edge because of its greater distance from the bromine atom; thus, the coordination polyhedron approaches a puckered pentagonal bipyramid. This pseudoheptacoordinate structure of  $BrF_4$ + closely resembles that found by Edwards and Jones¹⁷ for SeF₂⁺ in [SeF₂⁺][Nb₂F₁₁⁻].

The geometry found for  $BrF_4^+$  is in good agreement with that reported for the isoelectronic  $SeF_4.^{18}$  Gaseous  $SeF_4$  Las bond angles of 169 and 100° for the axial and equatorial bonds, respectively, compared to 173 and 96° for  $BrF_4^+$ . The deviation of the bond angles of  $SeF_4$  from those of an ideal trigonal bipyramid is due to the nonbonded electron pair being more diffuse than the bonded one, cai sing an increased repulsion. The equatorial and axial bonds of  $BrF_4^+$  and  $SeF_4$  show a similar difference in average length (0.085 vs. 0.089 Å, respectively), although the experimental  $BrF_4^+$  values are statistically rather insignificant because of the relatively large error limits. As expected, the bond dis-

(17) A. J. Edwards and G. R. Jones, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1491 (1970); Chem. Commun., 346 (1968).

(18) I. C. Bowater, R. D. Brown, and F. R. Burden, J. McJ. Spectrosc., 13, 454 (1968).

tances in  $BrF_4^+$  are somewhat smaller than those found³ for the  $BrF_4^-$  anion, 1.89 Å.

The Sb₂F₁₁⁻ ion has the expected fluorine-bridged structure in which each antimony atom is surrounded by an irregular octahedral array of fluorine atoms with one fluorine atom shared by the two antimony atoms. However, the structure of the  $Sb_2F_{11}$  – ion reported here differs somewhat from that reported previously for this ion.⁴ The essential difference is the pronounced asymmetry of the Sb---F-Sb bridge in the present case. The Sb(1)---F(12) distance of 2.15 Å indicates a relatively weak bond compared with the other Sb-F bonds in the structure; the difference is well outside the limits of error in the distances. Consistent with the long Sb(1)---F(12) distance, the other Sb(1)-F distances, on the average, are considerably shorter than the Sb(2)-F distances; the former average 1.75 Å, while the latter average 1.90 Å. For comparison, in [XeF+][Sb₂F₁₁-] the two Sb-F bridge bonds were found to differ by less than twice the estimated standard error, and the average Sb-F bond distances of the two antimony atoms were found to be very nearly the same.² Our results suggest that the Sb₂F₁₁ ion consists of an SbF₆ ion and an SbFs molecule coupled by a moderately strong fluorine bridge. This view is also supported by the finding¹⁹ that, with excess of SbF₆, SbF₆⁻ forms not only Sb₂F₁₁⁻ but also higher polymeric anions [Sb_nF_{5n+1}⁻⁻] and that the additional SbF₅ molecules can be removed stepwise by controlled pyrolysis.*

The fluorine bridges which couple the  $BrF_4^+$  and  $Sb_2F_{11}^-$  ions are formed by cis fluorine atoms F(4), F(5), and F(12). Neglecting the differences in bond distances described above, the cis-fluorine-bridged chain structure of  $[BrF_4^+][Sb_2F_{11}^-]$  crystals resembles that proposed^{10,21} for liquid  $SbF_5$  and for  $[Sb_8F_{58}+1^-]$  ions in solutions. The nature of the fluorine bridges in the  $[BrF_4^+][Sb_2F_{11}^-]$  crystals appears to be very similar to that described for  $[BrF_2^+][SbF_6^-]$  crystals, which were found to consist of infinite chains of discrete  $BrF_2^+$  and  $SbF_6^-$  ions coupled by weak cis fluorine bridges.¹ In  $[BrF_4^+][Sb_2F_{11}^-]$  the Br--F-Sb and Sb--F-Sb bond angles are considerably nearer 180° than are the analogous bridge bond angles in  $[BrF_3^+][SbF_6^-]$  and

⁽¹⁹⁾ J. Pacon, P. A. W. Dean, and R. J. Gillespie, Can. J. Chem., 48, 3413 (1970).

⁽²⁰⁾ W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringkam, and M. B. Hill, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1156 (1967). (21) C. Hem., B. 11 (1997).

⁽²¹⁾ C. J. Hoffman, B. E. Holder, and W. L. Jolly, J. Phys. Chem., 62, 364 (1988).

## 612 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 11, No. 3, 1972

[XeF⁺][Sb₁F₁₁⁻]. In [BrF₄⁺][Sb₁F₁₁⁻] the atoms Br, Sb(1), Sb(2), F(1), F(2), F(4), F(5), F(7), F(8), F(9), F(12), and F(15) are all within 0.3 Å of being coplanar; their common plane is very nearly parallel to the 201 planes. This near coplanarity extends the whole length of any given chain. The planes of adjacent chains (see Figure 2) are parallel but are spaced c/2 or c apart along the c direction. The closest approaches of fluorine atoms bonded to different bromine and antimony atoms within the chains are 3.03, 3.24, and 3.47 Å, all of which are substantially greater than twice the van der Waals radius of fluorine.

The chains are approximately close packed. There is no bridging between chains. The minimum interchain F---F separation is 2.72 Å, which is approximately

( )

# LAWTON, ROHRBAUGH, AND KOKOTAILO

twice the van der Waals radius of fluorine. The minimum interchain Br---F and Sb---F distance is 3.56 Å, which is approximately the value expected for the sums of the van der Waals radii of the atom pairs.

In summary, this is the first direct evidence for the existence of the  $BrF_4$  cation. Although the present experimental data do not allow very precise determinations of bond lengths and angles, valuable information about the structure of this interesting adduct was obtained.

Ackno. rledgments.—We thank S. Geller for helpful discussions of this work. The contributions of K. O. C. were in part supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 11, 583 (1972).] Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91304

# Selenium Pentafluoride Chloride, SeF₆Cl. Vibrational Spectrum, Force Constants, and Thermodynamic Properties

BY K. O. CHRISTE,* C. J. SCHACK, AND E. C. CURTIS

Received May 26, 1971

The infrared spectrum of gaseous and the Raman spectrum of liquid SeF₃Cl are reported. The observed spectrum is consistent with symmetry  $C_{4\nu}$ . The structure of SeF₃Cl can be derived from an octahedron with one chlorine and five fluorine atoms occupying the six corners. A modified valence force field and thermodynamic properties in the range 0-2000°K were computed for SeF₃Cl.

## Introduction

The existence of the novel selenium fluoride chloride, SeF₅Cl, has recently been discovered.¹ In this paper, we wish to report its vibrational spectrum, force constants, and thermodynamic properties.

## Experimental Section

The preparation, purification, physical properties, and handling of SeF₄Cl are described elsewhere.¹ The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range of 4000-250 cm⁻¹. The instrument was calibrated by comparison with standard calibration points.¹ Stainless steel cells of 5- or 10-cm path length fitted with AgCl or AgBr windows were med as sample containers. The Raman spectrum of liquid SeF₄Cl was recorded using a Coherent Radiation Laboratories Model 52 Ar laser as a source of 1.3 W of exciting light at 5145 Å. The scattered light was analyzed with a Spex Model 1400 double monochromator, a photomultiplier cooled to  $\sim -25^{\circ}$ , and a dc ammeter. Polarization measurements were carried out using a Model 310 polarization rotator from Spectra-Physics. Clear Kel-F tubes ( $\sim 2$ -mm i.d.) were used as sample containers in the transverse viewing-transverse excitation technique.

## **Results and Discussion**

Vibrational Spectrum.—Figures 1 and 2 show the infrared spectrum of gaseous SeF₄Cl and the Raman spectrum of liquid SeF₄Cl, respectively. The observed frequencies are listed in Table I.

Since SeF₈Cl can be considered as a monosubstituted derivative of octahedral SeF₆, it should belong to point group  $C_{40}$ . The 11 normal modes of SeF₈Cl of symmetry  $C_{40}$  can be classified as  $4 a_1 + 2 b_1 + b_2 + 4 e$ .

(i) C. J. Schnek, R. D. Wilson, and J. F. Hon, Inorg. Chem., 11, 208 (1972).

(2) B. K. Plyler, A. Danti, L. R. Blaine, and B. D. Tidwell, J. F.es. Nat. Bur. Stand , 64, 841 (1960). Of these, all 11 modes will be Raman active, whereas only the  $a_1$  and e modes will be infrared active. Of the Raman lines, the four a₁ modes should be polarized, the rest being depolarized. The assignment of the observed bands to individual modes (Table I) is based on the following arguments. There are four clearly polarized Raman lines at 721, 656, 443, and 385 cm⁻¹. As predicted by theory, these have counterparts in the infrared spectrum. Hence, these four bands must belong to species a₁. The two higher frequency lines are within the range expected for stretching modes of mainly covalent Se-F bonds. They are assigned, respectively, to the SeF and the symmetric SeF, stretching vibrations on the basis of their relative Raman intensities.³ Similarly, the SeCl stretching mode should be of higher Raman intensity than the SeF, umbrella deformation.⁴ Therefore, the 443-cm⁻¹ band is assigned to the SeF, deformation. This assignment is further supported by the fact that in the infrared spectra of both SeF4(OF)2 and SeF5OF4 very strong infrared bands were observed at about 430 cm⁻¹.

Of the remaining six depolarized Raman bands, the 745-, 424-, and 336-cm⁻¹ lines have counterparts in the infrared region and, consequently, belong to species e. The very intense infrared band at 745 cm⁻¹ obviously represents the antisymmetric SeF₄ stretching vibration. For SeF₄(OF)₂ and SeF₄OF, this mode was observed⁴ at 743 and 750 cm⁻¹ respectively. By analogy with the known spectrum³ of the SF₄Cl molecule, one might

(3) J. E. Griffiths, Spectrochim. Acts, Part A, 33, 2145 (1967).

 ⁽⁴⁾ J. E. Smith and G. H. Cudy, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1293 (1970).
 (5) L. H. Cross, H. L. Roberts, P. Goggia, and L. A. Woodward, Trans. Faraday Soc., 86, 945 (1960).

TABLE I

	I ADLA I	
Vie	BRATIONAL SPECTRUN	4 OF SeFsCl
Obsd f	req, cm - i	Assignment for point
Infrared, gas	Raman, liquid	group C _{4r}
1449 vw		$2\nu_1 = 1442 (A_1)$
1380 w		$\nu_b + \nu_s = 1381 (E)$
865 vw		$\nu_3 + \nu_9 = 861 (E)$
821 w		$\nu_3 + \nu_4 = 824 (A_1)$
745 vvs	745 (0.3) dp	¥6(e)
729 ms, sh	721 (1.8) p	¥1(Q1)
654 w	656 (10) p	$\nu_{\mathbf{x}}(\mathbf{a}_1)$
· • ·	636 (0.6) dp	ν _δ (b ₁ )
587 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_{11} = 593 (E)$
529 w		
468 w, sh		
440 vs	443 (2.2) p	¥3(21)
421 s	424 (0.4) dp	¥9(C)
384 niw	3°5 (8.5) p	¥4(a1) C1 ²⁴
	380 dp	$\nu_7(b_2) + \nu_4(a_1) \operatorname{Cl}^{37}$
334 m	336 (1.2) dp	v10(e)
	213 (1.4) dp	vii(e)



3500 3000 2500 2000 1600 1600 1600 1200 1000 1600 600 600 600 400  $\mathrm{cm}^3$ Figure 1. Infrared spectrum of gaseous SeFaCl at 434 (A), 40 (B), 10 (C), 2 (D), and 1.5 mm (E) pressure in a 10-cm cell; window material AgBr.



Figure 2.—Raman spectrum of liquid SeF₄Cl: traces A, B, and D, incident polarization perpendicular: traces C and E, incident polarization parallel. Traces A and B were recorded at different recorder voltages; traces D and E, under higher resolution. Experimental conditions were identical for A and C and for D and E, except for change of direction of polarization. F indicates spectral slit width.

expect the F-SeF₄ wagging to have the highest and the ClSeF₄ wagging mode to have the lowest frequency of the three remaining e modes, with the antisymmetric in-plast SeF₄ deformation being intermediate. Con-

sequently, the bands at 424 and 336 cm⁻¹ are assigned to the F-Se-F₄ wagging and the antisymmetric in plane SeF₄ deformation modes, respectively. Since the infrared spectrum was not recorded below 250 cm⁻¹, it is not known if the 213-cm⁻¹ Raman band has indeed a counterpart in the infrared spectrum. However, the assignment of the 213-cm⁻¹ Raman line to the fourth e mode, the Cl-SeF₄ wagging mode, appears very plausible for the following reasons. The SeCl stretching mode,  $\nu_4$ , occurs at a frequency (385 cm⁻¹) considerably lower than those of the three SeF₄ stretching modes. Hence, the Cl-SeF₄ deformation frequency should be lower than 300 cm⁻¹ and must be assigned to 213 and not to 380 cm⁻¹, i.e only remaining alternative.

TABLE II		
FUNDAMENTAL FREQUENCIES O	F SeFiCI AND	SF ₄ Ci ^a
	SFICI	SeF _i Cl
$\mathbf{a}_{i} \mathbf{\nu}_{i} \mathbf{\nu}(\mathbf{XF}')$	855	729
$\nu_2 \nu_{sym}(XF_4)$	707	654
▶1 å _{sym} (XF4) out of plane	602	440
$\nu_{\rm c} \nu({\rm XCl})$	402	384
b _i v _i v _{sym} (XF ₄ ) out of phase	625	636
$\nu_{\delta} \delta_{as}(XF_{\ell})$ out of plane		
b ₂ ν ₇ δ _{sym} (XF ₄ ) in plane	505	380
$e \nu_{\rm H} \nu_{\rm an}(\rm XF_{\rm i})$	909	745
νg δ(FXF4)	579	421
νış δ _{as} (XF ₄ ) in plane	441	334
$\nu_{11} \delta(\text{CIXF}_4)$	287	213

* Frequency values taken from ref 3.

For the assignment of the remaining three (2 b₁ and  $b_2$ ) modes, we are left with only two Raman lines. The unobserved Raman line is assumed to be the antisymmetric out-of-plane SeF₄ deformation mode,  $\nu_6$ . The fact that this mode has not been observed is not surprising. For the structurally similar halogen penta-fluorides (CIF₅, BrF₆, and IF₅) and for SF₅⁻ and TeF₅^{-,6} all belonging to point group  $C_{4*}$ , this mode was not observed. Of the two available Raman lines (636 and 380 cm⁻¹), the higher frequency value obviously belongs to the symmetric out-of-phase SeF₄ stretching mode, leaving the 380-cm⁻¹ band to be assigned to the SeF₄ scissoring mode.

In the infrared spectrum of the gas, several bands of very low relative intensity were observed which cannot be attributed to fundamental vibrations. Most of them can satisfactorily be assigned to overtones and combination bands (see Table I).

The above given assignments rest mainly on the Raman lines, the polarization measurements, relative intensities, and the presence or absence of counterparts in the infrared spectrum. It appears interesting to examine to what extent the infrared band contours agree with theoretical predictions. It should be kept in mind, however, that band contours are sometimes subject to unpredictable changes and, hence, do not always agree with the predictions. Ideally, the a1 modes should show PQR structure as expected for parallel bands of a symmetric-top molecule with  $I_A$  and  $I_B$  being similar to  $I_{\rm C}$ . Indeed,  $\nu_{3}$  and  $\nu_{4}$  show the expected band shape. The band shape of  $v_1$  is not clear-cut; however, its band shape may have been influenced by Coriolis interaction with  $\nu_{s}(\mathbf{e})$ , which occurs at almost the same frequency. The band contour of v₁ does not show a sherp POR structure. This was also the case for  $\nu_2$  of SF₆Cl.^{3,3}

(6) K. O. Christe, B. C. Curtis, C. J. Schnek, and D. Pilipovich, Incrg. Chem., in press.

## SELENIUM PENTAFLUORIDE CHLORIDE

The band contour of  $\nu_0(e)$  agrees with that expected for a perpendicular band, but that of  $\nu_{10}$  closely resembles that of the parallel bands. It is interesting to note that  $\nu_{10}(e)$  of SF₆Cl³ and the corresponding  $\nu_0(e)$  mode of ClF₆⁷ also showed a PQR structure different from those of the remaining perpendicular bands in species e. The fact that the band contour of the lowest perpendicular band resembles those of the parallel bands has been observed for a number of symmetric-top molecules and can be attributed to first-order Coriolis perturbations.⁸ In summary, the band contours of SeF₆Cl agree well with those³ observed for SF₆Cl, even though differing somewhat from those predicted on the basis of the rigid-rotor, harmonic-oscillator approximation.

Comparison between the vibrational spectra of SF₆Cl^{3,6} and SeF₆Cl shows good agreement. However, the SeF₃Cl data and results from force constant calculations⁹ indicate that for SF₆Cl, the original assignment of the S-Cl wagging mode,  $\nu_{11}(e)$ , to the 287-cm⁻¹ band by Cross, et al.,⁵ should be retained. The revision of this assignment by Griffiths³ was based on the fact that he observed an infrared counterpart for the 396-cm⁻¹ Raman band. The latter, however, might equally well be interpreted as the "Cl isotope band of the S-Cl stretching mode, v4, at 402 cm⁻¹, the splitting and relative intensity being in good agreement with predictions. Furthermore, the infrared spectrum of SF₆Cl showed³ a broad band at about 280 cm⁻¹ which might represent the counterpart to the Raman band at 271 cm⁻¹. Hence, the original assignment' for  $\nu_{11}$  does not violate the selection rules and results in a more reasonable frequency value. The high relative intensity of the 396cm⁻¹ band in the Raman spectrum of SF₅Cl and its infrared activity also argue against its proposed assignment^b to v₀ since for all the remaining related molecules, it either has not been observed or has been of very low intensity. Consequently, we propose that for SF₅Cl, ve either has not been observed or is hidden underneath the intense  $\nu_4$  band. In summary, the vibrational spectrum of SeF₃Cl is consistent with symmetry  $C_{4e}$ Ten out of eleven fundamentals were observed and assigned in agreement with the selection rules for  $C_{4r}$ .

Force Constants. A normal-coordinate analysis was carried out to aid the spectral assignment. The kinetic and potential energy metrics were computed by a machine method," assuming the following geometry and coordinate definitions:  $R_{\text{SeF}'} = 1.68 \text{ Å}$ ,  $D_{\text{SeCl}} = 2.14 \text{ Å}$ ,  $r_{\text{SeF}} = 1.68 \text{ Å}$ ,  $\alpha = \angle \text{FSeF} = 90^\circ$ ,  $\beta = \angle \text{F'SeF} = 90^\circ$ , and  $\delta = \angle \text{CISeF} = 90^\circ$ , where F' refers to the axial (unique) fluorine ligand. The deformation coordinates were weighted by unit (1 Å) distance. The bond lengths were estimated using the Schomaker-Stevenson rule.¹⁰

The force constants were calculated by trial and error with the aid of a time-sharing computer to get exact agreement between the observed and computed frequencies using the simplest possible modified valence force field. Unique force constants could not be computed since the general valence field has 38 constants and there are only ten observed frequencies. How-

(7) G. M. Begun, W. H. Fletcher, and D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., 43, 2236 (1965).

 (8) R. E. Moynihan, Ph.D. Dissertation, Purdue University, 1951, University Microfilms, Ann Arbor, Mich., Publication 9881.
 (9) K. C. Curtis, Rucketdyne Report R-6768, Oct 1966.

(10) L. Pauling, "Nature of the Chemical Bond," 3rd ed, Cornell University Press, Ithaca, N. Y., 1960, p 229 ever, numerical experiments showed that some of the principal force constants are quite independent of the chosen interaction constants and, hence, should approach those of a general valence force field. The computed values are  $f_R = 4.42$ ,  $f_D = 2.75$ ,  $f_r = 4.31$ ,  $f_{rr} = 0.07$ , and  $f_{rr'} = 0.35 \text{ mdyn/Å}$ ;  $f_{\alpha} = 1.26$ ,  $f_{\beta} = 1.92$ ,  $f_{4} = 1.16$ ,  $f_{\beta\beta'} = 0.30$ , and  $f_{44'} = 0.18 \text{ mdyn/Å}$  radian⁵; and  $f_{44'} = 0.28 \text{ mdyn/Å}$  radian. The two interactions  $f_{\beta\beta'}$  and  $f_{44'}$  were determined from only one symmetry force constant value making the assumption  $f_{\beta\beta'}/f_{44'} = f_{\beta}/f_{4}$ .

The values of the stretching force constants  $f_R \, 2\pi d$  $f_r$  of SeF₆Cl are not significantly different indicating similar bonding for both the axial and the equatorial fluorine ligands. Furthermore, their magnitude (4.3– 4.4 mdyn/Å) approximates those obtained for other mainly covalent, hexavalent selenium compounds such as SeF₄ (5.01 mdyn/Å),¹¹ SeO₂F₂ (4.44 mdyn/Å),¹² or SeO₂F⁻ (4.23 mdyn/Å)¹² with bond orders¹²⁻¹⁴ close to 1. The slight decrease of the stretching force constant values from SeF₆¹¹ toward SeF₆Cl parallels that found for the analogous pair SF₆¹⁵ and SF₆Cl¹² (see Table III).

		TABLE	111	
STRET	rening ]	FORCE CONST	ANTS (IN MDYN $'{f \dot A}$ )	OF
ScF4 AND	SeF,CI	COMPARED TO	THOSE OF SF. ANI	5 SF4CI
	SF4ª	SFiCI	SeF. ^c	SePiCI
ĸ		4.83		4.42
	5.26		5.01	
f.		4.52		4.31
Reference	15. 11	Ceference 12.	Reference 11.	

It can be explained by the substitution of one fluorine atom in XF₆ by a less electronegative ligand, such as Cl. This causes an increased polarity  $(S^{4+}-F^{4-})$  of the remaining SF bonds. Since stretching force constants reflect only the contributions from covalent bonding,^{12,14} their value should correspondingly decrease. The interaction constants are in accord with our experience with similar molecules.⁶ The value given for  $f_{D4}$  was determined from  $\sqrt{2}(f_{D4} - f_{D6}) \approx 0.4$ , which was required to fit  $\nu_2$  and  $\nu_4$ . This is not too surprising considering the mixing of the two modes (see Table IV).

			TABLE IV
	Po	TENTIAL	ENERGY DISTRIBUTION FOR SeF4CIª
81	₽1	729	0.88f _R
	¥2	654	0.90fr
	*3	44()	$0.41f_D + 0.36f_B + 0.21f_b + 0.11f_R$
	24	384	$0.58f_D + 0.15f_{\beta} + 0.15f_{\delta}$
$\mathbf{b}_1$	**	636	0.95fr
	26	(336)	$0.54f_{B} + 0.33f_{\bullet}$
br	¥1	380	$1.10f_{a} = 0.10f_{aa'}$
e	25	745	1.00fr
	**	421	1.04fp - 0.16fpp'
	P18	334	0.79fa
	<b>P</b> [1	213	$1 \ 02f_{\bullet} = 0.16f_{\bullet\bullet}'$

Contributions of less than 0.10 are not listed.

No evidence was found for the similar terms  $f_{RB}$ ,  $f_{rB}$ , and  $f_{rB}$  being nonzero, although this cannot be ruled out and might be expected from our experience with similar molecules⁶ or from orbital following arguments.

(11) S. Aoramowitz and I. W. Levin, Inorg. Chem., 6, 538 (1967).

- (12) W. Sawodny, Hubilitationsschrift, University of Stuttgart, Stuttgart, Germany, 1969.
- (13) H. Siebert, Z. Anorg, Allg. Chem., \$78, 170 (1953).
- (14) J. Goubeau, Angew. Chem., 78, 585 (1986).
- (15) A. Ruoff, J. Mol. Struct , 4, 332 (1969).

COMPUTED THERMODYNAMIC PROPERTIES OF SeFaCI					
T, *K	C,•	$H^{*} - H^{*}_{4}$	$-(F^{\bullet} - H^{\bullet}_{\bullet})/T$	5*	
0	0	0	0	0	
100	12.035	0.895	51.149	60.103	
200	21.720	2.604	58.534	71.554	
298.15	27.800	5.062	64.494	81.472	
300	27.885	5.113	64.600	81.644	
400	31.338	8.091	69.959	90.186	
500	33.331	11.333	74 746	97.412	
600	34.548	14.732	79.053	103.605	
700	35.336	18.228	82 954	108.994	
800	35.870	21.790	86 512	113.750	
900	36.248	25.397	89 778	117.998	
1000	36.524	29.037	92.795	121.832	
1100	36.731	32.700	95.596	125.323	
1200	36.891	36.381	98 208	128.526	
1300	37.016	40.077	100.656	131.484	
1400	37.116	43.784	102 957	134.231	
1500	37.197	47.499	105 128	136.795	
1600	37.264	51 223	107 183	139 198	
1700	37.320	54.952	109 134	141 458	
1800	37.367	58.686	110 989	143.593	
1900	37.406	62 425	112 7 <b>50</b>	145.614	
2000	37 440	66 167	114 450	147.534	

TABLE V

• Units for  $C_p^{\circ}$ ,  $S^{\circ}$ , and  $F^{\circ}$  are calories, moles, and degrees Kelvin; for  $H^{\circ}$  units are kilocalories and moles.

Coriolis coupling coefficients were computed for SeF₄Cl in the belief that the e-block band contours could support the assignment. The computed values using the above given force constants were  $\zeta_4 = 0.5$ ,  $\zeta_9 = 0.5$ ,  $\zeta_{10} = -0.4$ , and  $\zeta_{11} = 0.7$ . However, the values of the moments of inertia are such that these values for

ĽУ.

 $\zeta$  do not result in very distinctive band shapes.⁶ The band shapes are further complicated by the natural chlorine and selenium isotopes and by hot bands. Although the observed band shapes are not inconsistent with those predicted, the contours could not be used to verify the computed  $\zeta$ 's.

The potential energy distribution was computed using the above force constants and is shown in Table IV. The assignment listed in Table I is supported by these values. The mixing of  $\nu_2$  and  $\nu_4$  is large, so that, strictly, one is not a stretching and one a deformational mode, but rather a symmetric and antisymmetric combination of the two motions.

**Thermodynamic Properties.**—The thermodynamic properties were computed for this molecule using the rigid-rotor, harmonic-oscillator¹⁶ approximation. The results are given in Table V. The frequencies used were those of Table II, assuming a computed value of 336 cm⁻¹ for  $v_0$ . The moments of inertia used were  $I_x = I_y = 312$  and  $I_z = 214$  amu Å³ computed from the geometry assumed above, with a symmetry factor of 4.

Acknowledgment.—We are indebted to Dr. D. Pilipovich for continuous encouragement and to Dr. J. Cape for the use of the Raman spectrometer. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

(16) J. E. Mayer and M. G. Mayer, "Statistical Mechanics," Wiley, New York, N. Y., 1940.
[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 11, 2189 (1972).] Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL CORPORATION, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91304

## Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide. I. Preparation and Properties

BY D. PILIPOVICH. C. B. LINDAHL, C. J. SCHACK, R. D. WILSON, AND K. O. CHRISTE

Received September 8, 1971

Chlorine trifluoride oxide, CIF1O, has been prepared by either direct fluorination of Cl2O, NaClO1, or ClONO1, or by glow discharge of F₉ in the presence of solid Cl₂O. A number of physical properties are reported as well as the ¹⁰F nmr spectrum and the mass cracking pattern.

#### Introduction

Chlorine trifluoride oxide, ClF₁O, was prepared and characterized at Rocketdyne in 1965.¹ However, these results were not reported in the open literature. Recently, Bougon, Isabey, and Plurien have independently discovered² ClF₂O. In this paper, we report several synthetic routes and some physical and spectroscopic properties for CIF₁O.

(1) D. Pilipovich and R. D. Wilson, U. S. Patent, to be issued, 1972. (2) R. Bongos, J. Isabey, and P. Plurien, C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C. 871, 1366 (1970).

#### **Experimental Section**

Materials and Apparatus .--- Chlorine nitrate, CIONO, was prepared by the method of Schack.⁴ Dichlorine oxide, CleO, was generated as required from a Cla-HgO mixture as reported⁴ by Schack and Lindahl. Mercuric oxide was prepared by the method of Cady." Sodium chlorite was purchased from Mathe-son Coleman and Bell. Alkali metal fluorides were obtained from American Potash and Chemical Co. Prior to their use, they

 C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1938 (1967).
 C. J. Schack and C. B. Lindahl, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 387 (1967).

(8) G. H. Cady, Inorg. Syn., 8, 186 (1987).

were fused, allowed to cool in the glove box, and subsequently ground.⁴ Fluorine of  $90 + \frac{7}{6}$  purity was produced at Rocketdyne. Metal teactors were either Monel or 304 stainless steel Hoke cylinders equipped with high-pressure Hoke V3002H needle valves. All manipulations were carried out either in wellpassivate J (with CIF₃) metal-Teflon FEP vacuum systems or in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box, except for the glow discharge reaction which was run in a Pyrex glass vessel with copper electrodes.

Infrared spectra were taken on a Beckman 1R7 fitted with Cs1 and NaCl interchange and a Perkin-Elmer Model 337 grating spectrophotometer. The infrared cell used was constructed of nickel and fitted with AgCl windows or Cs1 windows protected by Teflon FEP film. The ¹⁰F nmr spectra were recorded using a Varian high-resolution nmr spectrometer operating at 56.4 Mc. The samples were sealed in Teflon FEP tubes. Mass spectra were obtained with a CEC Model 21-103 C mass spectrometer using an ionizing voltage of 70 eV and a high-range magnet current of 0.60 mA.

Fluorination of Dichlorine Oxide.— Caution! Owing to the shock sensitivity of chlorine oxides, proper precautions (i.e., shielding, etc.) must be taken. One explosion was encountered in the course of this work during the purification of about 5 g of Cl₁O.

In a typical experiment, powdered CsF was loaded into a passivated 300-ml 304 stainless steel cylinder in a glove box. The cylinder was then attached to a vacuum line, and after evacuation 246 cm³ (11 mmol) of Cl₃O was condensed into the cylinder at  $-196^{\circ}$ . The cylinder was warmed to  $-78^{\circ}$  to permit the Cl₃O to liquefy and contact the CsF. After recooling to  $-196^{\circ}$ , 24. of F₄ was added and the cylinder was then maintained at  $-78^{\circ}$  for 6 days. The unreacted F₂ was removed by pumping at  $-196^{\circ}$ . The cylinder contents was then warmed to ambient temperature and fractionated through traj maintained at  $-95^{\circ}$ and  $-196^{\circ}$ . The chlorine trifluoride oxide (8.9 mmol) was trapped at  $-95^{\circ}$  and corresponded to a yield of 75 mol %/mol of Cl₃O used. The  $-196^{\circ}$  trap contained ClF₄, ClF, and some ClO₄F.

Fluorination of Ci₂O Absorbed on Mercuric Salts.--Yellow HgO and Cl₂ were allowed to interact at  $-80^{\circ}$  for 24 hr in a 304 stainless steel cylinder. Fluorine was added at  $-196^{\circ}$  and the reaction was allowed to proceed for several days at  $-80^{\circ}$ . The reaction products were separated by fractional condensation and consisted of mostly ClF₃ and ClO₂F. In addition, ClF₃ and ClF₄O were obtained in low yields.

Glow-Discharge Fluorination of Solid Cl₂O — Dichlorine oxide was deposited at  $-196^{\circ}$  as a solid on the walls of a U-shaped Pyrex glass discharge vessel. During discharge, gaseous fluorine at 20 mm pressure was circulated over the solid in a closed-loop system. After consumption of 5 mol of F₁ mel of Cl₂O, the unreacted F₁ was removed at  $-196^{\circ}$  and the products were separated by fractional condensation in a metal-Teflon FEP vacuum system. The main products were ClF₅ ( $\sim$ 45 mol Cl₆) and ClO₂F. In addition, the products contained some ClF₄ and 1 to 2% of ClF₄O.

Fluorination of NaClO₁.-Sodium chlorite (33 mmol) was placed in a 300-ml 304 stainless steel cylinder. Fluorine (45 mmol) was added at  $-196^{\circ}$ . The mixture was allowed to warm to  $-80^{\circ}$  and was kept at this temperature for 16 hr. The reaction products consisted of mostly ClO₂F, ClF₂, ClF₂ and Cl₂, but contained also a small amount of ClF₂O.

Fluorination of Chlorine Nitrate.—Chlorine nitrate (29.7 mmol) and F₁ (110 mmol) were condensed into a passivated 75-ml 304 stainless steel cylinder cooled to  $-196^{\circ}$ . The cylinder was then maintained at  $-35^{\circ}$ , resulting in an initial pressure of 480 psi. After 4 hr, the reactor was cooled to  $-196^{\circ}$  and the non-condensables were removed. The products were separated by fractional condensation using cold traps at -95, -142, and  $-196^{\circ}$ . The  $-95^{\circ}$  fraction contained 19.3 mmol of ClF₃O, representing a 65% yield based on ClONO₁. The  $-142^{\circ}$  fraction contained ClO₃F and Cl₃ while FNO₅ was trapped at  $-196^{\circ}$ .

ž

**Purification of CIF.O.**—An alternate method of purifying CIF.O may be used when significant amounts of CIF, are present and repeated fractionations of larger quantities of materials are

#### PTLIPOVICH, LINDAHL, SCHACK, WILSON, AND CHRISTE

not practical. Chlorine trifluoride oxide contaminated with substantial quantities of ClF₂ and ClO₂F was condensed onto KF (at  $-196^{\circ}$ ) and then maintained at ambient temperature for 24 hr. The cylinder was cooled to 0° and the ClO₂F, which does not form a stable adduct with KF, was removed by pumping. Pure ClF₂O was removed in vacuo at 50-70°, while ClF₃ remained complexed.

**Elemental Analysis.**—Chlorine and fluorine were determined by potentiometric titration with  $A_gNO_3$  solution and by Th- $(NO_3)_4$ -alizarin titration, respectively, after the combustion of a sample of ClF₃O with anhydrous NH₃ in a metal-Teflon FEP ampoule. (Caution!)

Oxygen was directly determined by reaction of CIF4O with NaClaccording to

#### $3NaCl + ClF_2O \longrightarrow 3NaF + \frac{1}{2}O_2 + 2Cl_2$

The technique involved condensing a measured quantity of Cl-F₂O onto reagent grade NaCl contained in a passivated cylinder. The cylinder was then heated to 100° to ensure complete reaction. After cooling to  $-196^{\circ}$ , the noncondensables were measured using a Toepler pump. The gas was identified as 0₈ by mass spectrometry. Anal. Calcd for ClF₃O: Cl, 32.7; F, 52.5; O, 14.7. Found: Cl, 32.6; F, 52.5; O, 13.1.

#### **Results and Discussion**

Synthesis. The synthesis of ClF₄O is readily carried out through the fluorination of an inorganic, covalent hypochlorite. Those that have received the most attention in this study were dichlorine oxide, Cl₂O, and chlorine nitrate, ClONO₂. The fluorination of the dangerous⁷ Cl₂O proceeds according to the following equations.

$$2F_2 + CI_1O \longrightarrow CIF_1O + CIF$$
  
 $3F_2 + CI_2O \longrightarrow CIF_1O + CIF_1$ 

When no catalyst is used or if KF and NaF are present as catalysts, CIF is the main by-product. When the more basic alkali metal fluorides, RbF and CsF, are used, CIF₄ is the favorel coproduct. The formation of CIF₄ rather than CIF is presamably associated with the more ready formation of CIF₂⁻⁻ intermediates with RbF and CsF. A similar catalytic effect has been noted⁵ in the preparation of CIF₄ from CIF₄ in the presence of alkali metal fluorides.

Yields of ClF₄O from Cl₄O are rather variable and may be affected by the particular alkali fluoride present. Yields of over 40% have been consistently obtained and have reached over 80% using either NaF or CsF. Since NaF does not form⁹ an adduct with Cl-F₄O, stabilization of the product by complex formation does not seem to strongly influence the ClF₄O yields.

Owing to unpredictable explosions experienced⁷ with liquid Cl₂O, attempts were made to circumvent the Cl₂O isolation step. For this purpose, the crude Cl₂O, still absorbed on the mercuric salts, was directly fluorinated. Again, ClF₃O was formed, but its yield was too low to make this synthetic route attractive.

The fluorination of solid Cl₂O to ClF₄O proceeded at temperatures as low as  $-196^{\circ}$  provided the fluorine was suitably activated by methods such as glow discharge. Unactivated fluorine does not interact with Cl₂O at  $-196^{\circ}$ , and after completion of the discharge unreacted F₂ was removed at  $-196^{\circ}$ . Consequently, the observed ClF₄O could not have formed by fluorina-

}

(9) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schuck, and D. Pilipovich, ibid., 11, 2205 (1972).

⁽⁶⁾ We are indebte: to Mr. M. G. Warner of our laboratories for devising this technique of preparing active aikali metal fluorides. The method produces saits of activity comparable to the precipitation method used by C. T. Ratcliffe and J. M. Shreeve, *Chem. Commun.*, 674 (1965), but is more convenient

⁽⁷⁾ Extreme caution should be used in handling ChO. We have found that the material is readily exploded during adiabatic compression in a U tube, and even inexplicably during routine handling.

⁽⁸⁾ D. Pilipovick, W. Maya, E. A. Lawton, H. F. Bauer, D. F. Sheekan, N. N. Ogimachi, R. D. Wilson, F. C. Gunderlay, Jr., and V. G. Bodwell, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 1918 (1907).

The low-temperature fluorination of NaClO₂ produced ClF₃O in low yields. However, the low yields and poor reproducibility make this route unattractive.

The fluorination of chlorine nitrate, ClONO₂, proceeds according to

#### $2F_1 + CIONO_2 \longrightarrow CIF_2O + FNO_2$

This reaction offers the most convenient route to ClF₃O for several reasons: (1) less fluorine is required than in the fluorination reactions of Cl₂O yielding ClF₃ as a coproduct, (2) the great difference in the volatilities of the products FNO₂ and CIF₃O ( $\Delta T_{\rm bp} \sim 100^\circ$ ) permits an easy separation by fractional condensation, and (3) chlorine nitrate can be made more conveniently and, most importantly, does not appear to be hazardous in its handling. The yields of CIF₂O using ClONO₂ as a starting material are somewhat higher than those from Cl₂O.

In the fluorination of both Cl₂O and ClONO₂, side reactions compete with the actual fluorination step. These are caused by the thermal decomposition of the starting materials due to inefficient removal of the heat of reaction. Hence, the rate of the competing reactions is markedly affected by the reaction temperature. At reaction temperatures near or above ambient, the decomposition of the hypochlorite appears to be favored and little or no CIF₃O is formed, resulting in rapid, rather uncontrolled reactions. Apparently, thermal decomposition preceding the fluorination step yields only intermediates incapable of producing CIF₂O. Thus, in order to maximize the desired fluorination reaction, long reaction times at low temperature  $(T < 0^{\circ})$ are indicated.

**Properties.** — Pure CIF₂O is colorless as a gas or liquid and white in the solid state. It boils at 29° and freezes at  $-42^{\circ}$ . Vapor pressures were measured over the range -23 to  $31^{\circ}$  and the data were fitted to the equation log  $P_{\rm mm} = 8.433 - 1680/T(^{\circ}{\rm K})$ . Measured vapor pressures at the noted temperatures are  $[T (^{\circ}C), P$ (mm)]: -23.0, 54.5; -12.4, 98; 0, 200; 5.9, 253;15.6, 410; 21.0, 525; 25.0, 635, and 31.9, 822. The latent heat of vaporization is 7.7 kcal/mol and the derived Trouton constant is 25.4, indicating some association in the liquid phase. The density at 20° of 1.865 g/ml is similar to those observed for ClF₁¹⁰ and ClF₅.⁸ The molecular weight was determined from the vapor density and found to be 106.0 (caled for CIF₃O, 108.5). The good agreement indicates little or no association in the gas phase at the pressures used (P < 1 atm). A complete elemental analysis was carried out for CIF₁O and confirms its composition. The physical properties reported in this paper agree well with those reported² by Bougon, et al.

Chlorine trifluoride oxide resembles most chlorine fluorides in its corrosive and oxidizing properties. However, it appears to be somewhat more corrosive than either CIF₄ or CIF₅. Care must be taken to pas-

(10) A. A. Banks and A. J. Rudge, J. Chem. Soc., 2779 (1955).

sivate all equipment with CIF: (or preferably CIF:O) prior to manipulating ClF₂O. Just as do ClF₂¹¹ and ClF₅,⁸ ClF₂O forms chloryl fluoride upon contact with a number of hydroxylic reagents. The gas reacts rapidly with flamed-out quartz even at low pressures.

Mass Spectrum .- A stable mass cracking pattern for ClF₃O has been obtained. Observed ions¹² (excluding m/c due to ³⁷Cl isotopes) were [m/c, ion, abundance $\binom{9}{0}$ ]: 89, CIF₂O⁺, 80.6; 70, CIFO⁺, 100.0; 54, CIF⁺, 21.23; 51, ClO⁺, 14.78; 35, Cl⁺, 29.35; 19, F⁺, 27.29; and 16, O⁺, 13.19. Several features of the mass cracking pattern are noteworthy. A comparison with the spectrum of IOF₅,¹³ for example, shows that IOF₅ gives a significant parent peak (32%) while ClF₂O has no detectable peak at the same ionizing voltage. Also the ions ClF2O+ and ClFO+ have a very high intensity which precludes an extensive thermal rupture of the ClO bond prior to electron bombardment.

Infrared Spectrum.--The infrared spectrum of CIF₃O has been recorded over the range 4000-240 cm⁻¹, showing the following absorptions (cm⁻¹, intensity): 1220, s; 678, vs; 667, vs; 490, ms (broad); 413, w; 319, m; and 245, mw. A detailed study of the vibrational spectrum of the gas and the liquid will be given in a separate paper.14

"F Nmr Spectrum. The "F nuclear magnetic resonance spectrum of CIF2O has been investigated in both the liquid and gaseous state. A single broad line is observed for the neat liquid at -262 ppm relative to the external standard CFCl_a. Similarly, only a single line ascribable to CIF₃O has been found in the gas-phase spectrum at -327 ppm relative to the same standard. This significant shift to a lower field, when going from the liquid to the gas, lends further support to the association in the liquid phase derived from the vapor pressure measurement and the Raman spectrum of the liquid.14 Attempts to observe a splitting of the "F resonance line by cooling of either neat CIF₃O or solutions in CIF₃ were unsuccessful. This indicates a rapid exchange in the liquid phase and line broadening in the liquid and gas phase due to interaction with the large chlorine quadrupole moment. This line broadening is sufficient to obscure any information concerning chemical shift differences and spin-spin coupling between the nonequivalent fluorines even in the gas phase.

Pyrolysis. It was of interest to determine whether the thermal decomposition of CIF₄O would result in the elimination of F2, as do ClF3¹⁵ and ClF6,¹⁶ or O2, as do IOF₅¹⁷ and FClO₂.¹⁸ When ClF₂O was heated to 280° in Monel, for 16 hr, 70% of the ClF3O was decomposed to CIF; and oxygen, while in stainless steel decomposition was already complete at 200°. Under dynamic conditions at  $T > 350^\circ$ , ClF₄O decomposed again according to

# $CIF_sO \xrightarrow{\Delta} CIF_s + \frac{1}{3}O_t$

(11) R. Bougon, M. Catles, and J. Aubert, C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C, 968, 179 (1987).

- (14) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 3196 (1972).
- (15) H. Schmitz and H. J. Schumacher, Z. Naturforsch. A, 2, 362 (1947).
   (16) H. F. Bauer and D. F. Sheehan, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1736 (1907).
- (17) C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, unpublished results, this laboratory (18) H. J. Heras, P. J. Aymonino, and H. J. Schumacher, Z. Phys. Chem. (Frankfurl am Main), 22, 161 (1959).

⁽¹²⁾ This pattern is corrected for SiPs, ClOsP, Clr. ClO2, COFs, Os, and HF, all of which were generated through reaction with the inlet system of the mass spectrometer

⁽¹³⁾ C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, S. N. Colis, and D. P. Sheehan, J. Phys. Chem. 73, 4697 (1968)

and not to the unknown chlorosyl fluoride, ClFO, and F₂. Its thermal stability thus appears to be intermediate between that of  $ClF_3^{15}$  and  $ClF_4^{.16}$ . The reaction chemistry of  $ClF_4O$  will be described in a separate paper.¹⁹

(19) C. J. Schack, C. B. Lindahl, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, Imorg. Chem., 11, 2201 (1972).

ĺ.

Acknowledgment.—We are pleased to acknowledge support for this work by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. We wish to thank Mr. S. Cohz for the mass-spectral work, Drs. J. S. Muirhead and J. D. Ray for the ¹⁹F nmr measurements, and J. Quaglino for the density measurement. We are also indebted to Dr. E. A. Lawton for his help and encouragement. [Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 11, 2192 (1972).] Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMBRICAN ROCKWELL CORPORATION, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91304

## Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide. II. Photochemical Synthesis

BY D. PILIPOVICH, * H. H. ROGERS, AND R. D. WILSON

Received September 8, 1971

Chlorine trifluoride oxide, ClF₁O, was synthesized from several gaseous reaction systems using uv activation. The fluorination of both ClO₂F and ClO₃F, using ClF₁ or F₂ as fluorinating agents, gave excellent yields of ClF₁O. In addition, the direct photochemical synthesis of ClF₁O from the elements Cl₂, F₂, and O₂ was successfully achieved. Other systems yielding ClF₁O were ClF₁-O₂ and ClF-1F₁O. Attempts were unsuccessful to photochemically prepare either BrF₃O from BrF₃ and O₂ or BrF₁ from BrF₄ + F₁.

#### Introduction

Halogen fluorides can be readily synthesized by direct fluorination of the corresponding halogens at appropriate temperatures and pressures.¹ Consequently, little attention has been devoted to their photochemical synthesis. When the novel chlorine oxyfluoride, CIF₂O, was discovered^{2,3} in 1965, its original synthesis involved handling of the treacherous³ starting material, ChO. Therefore, alternate approaches, such as photochemical reactions, were studied which might yield CIF₂O. Of initial interest to us was the use of uv irradiation to achieve the "deoxygenation" of either  $ClO_2 F$  or ClO₂F. One of these, ClO₂F, had previously been shown⁴ to degrade thermally to give CIF and O₂. A stepwise deoxygenation of these oxyfluorides via the intermediate (and unknown) chlorosyl fluoride, CIOF, might in the presence of F₂ yield ClF₂O. In addition, the alternate approach, *i.e.*, the photochemical addition of oxygen to various chlorine fluorides, was investigated. Of particular interest was whether CIF₁ could combine with oxygen to form CIF₃O and the direct synthesis of ClF2O from the elements, Cl2, F2, and O2. After the successful completion of our study, Bougon, Isabey, and Plurien independently discovered^b the formation of ClF₂O when exposing a mixture of ClF₂ and OF₂ to uv irradiation. In this paper, we report the results of our original photochemical studies.

#### **Experimental Section**

Materials and Apparatus.—Perchloryl fluoride was purchased from Pennsalt Chemical Co. and used as received after verifying its purity through its infrared spectrum and vapor tension at  $-80^{\circ}$ . Chloryl fluoride was synthesized by a modification of

で、ためのないのない

Woolf's procedure⁶ and involved the fluorination of NaClO₂ with CIF₃. Fluorine was produced at Rocketdyne and Cl₈ and ClF₃ were obtained from the Matheson Co. The ClF₃ was purified by complexing with KF, removing volatiles at ambient temperature, and subsequently pumping off ClF₃ at temperatures above 140°. Chlorine pentafluoride was prepared according to the method of Pilipovich, et al.,⁷ while chlorine monofluoride was synthesized from ClF₃ and Cl₈.⁶ Bromine pentafluoride (Matheson) was treated with F₃ at ambient temperature until the material was colorless. It was purified by fractional condensation through traps kept at -64 and -95°. The BrF₂ was retained in the -95° trap and showed no detectable impurities. The preparation and purification of IF₂O⁶ and ClF₃O⁵ have previously been described.

All the results listed in this paper was obtained with a Hanovia high-pressure Hg lamp, No. 679-A-36 (power input 450 W). The spectral energy distribution of radiated Hg lines for the lamp includes (Å, W): 2067, 4.3; 2652, 4.0; 2537, 5.8; 2482, 2.3; 2380, 2.3; and 2224, 3.7, according to the manufacturer's specifications. In addition, this lamp emits lines of shorter wavelength down to about 1700 Å (quartz limit). The distance between the lamp and the cell window was about 2 in.

The photolyses were carried out in a cell consisting of a stainless steel cylindrical body (3 in. long, 3 in. i.d., and 388 cm³ volume). One end of the cell was sealed with a welded plate. The other end was a machined flange onto which a 4-in- diameter optical grade sapphire window was clamped. A vacuum seal was obtained by using Teflon O-rings. Provision was made to condense materials into the cell via a stainless steel coldfinger (3 in. long, 3/s in. o.d.) appended to the main cell body. An outlet was provided which was connected to a stainless steel-Teflon FEP vacuum line for product work-up. Cooling coils were brazed onto the outside of the cell body, and cold methanol was circulated to provide the cooling. The cell wall temperature was automatically controlled to within 3° of a preset temperature over the range -60° to ambient temperature. A removable metal lamphousing was positioned over the sapphire window and dry N₁ was passed over the window to cool the window, prevent condensation prior to the irradiation, and exclude atmospheric oxygen which might act as a filter for short wavelength uv radiation.

⁽¹⁾ L. Stein in "Halogen Chemistry," Vol. I, V. Gutmann, Ed., Academic Prass, New York, N. Y., 1967, Chapter 3.

⁽²⁾ D. Pilipovich and R. D. Wilson, U. S. Patent, to be insued, 1972.

⁽³⁾ D. Pilipovich, C. B. Lindahl, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and K. O. Christe, Juorg. Chem., 11, 2180 (1972)

⁽⁴⁾ M. J. Herss, P. J. Aymonino, and H. J. Schumacher, Z. Phys. Chem. (Frankfurt am Main), 32, 161 (1959).

⁽⁵⁾ R. Bougon, J. Isabey, and P. Plurien, C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C, 371, 1366 (1970).

⁽⁶⁾ A. A. Woulf, J. Chem. Soc., 4113 (1954).

⁽⁷⁾ D. Pillpovich, W. Maya, B. A. Lawton, H. F. Bauer, D. F. Skeehan, R. D. Wilson, N. N. Ogimachi, F. C. Gunderloy, Jr., and V. G. Hedwell, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1918 (1967).

⁽⁸⁾ H. Schmitz and H. J. Schumacher, Z. Naturforsch. A, 8, 362 (1947).

⁽⁹⁾ C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, S. N. Cokz, and D. F. Sheehan, J. Phys. Chem., 73, 4697 (1988).

Brpt no.	Reaction time, min	Temp, *C	Reactants, ^b cm ³	Products, ^b cm [‡]	Yield of ClF2O, %
1	60	15	ClF ₄ , 56.3; ClO ₂ F, 56.9	CiF ₄ ; ClO ₂ F; ClF ₄ (trace)	0
2	60	40	ClF ₁ , 55.6; ClO ₂ F, 55.6	C1F1O, 26; C1F1 60	47
3	60	-40	ClF ₈ , 57.2; ClO ₈ F, 61.8	C1F ₁ O, 29; C1F ₁ 50; C1O ₂ F, 25	79
4	60	- 60	F ₁ , 65.9; ClO ₄ F, 61.3	CIF ₄ O, 18; CIF ₃ , 10; CIO ₄ F, 33	64
5ª	120	-60	ClO ₃ F, 120.5	ClO ₁ F, 50; ClF, 43; ClO ₂ F, 8; O ₂	0
6•	60	60	ClF, 67.5; Oz, 67	CIF, 51; CIF ₂ , 9; CIO ₂ F (trace); Cl ₂	0
7•	60	-40	ClF ₃ O, 69.4	CIF ₂ O, 49.6; CIF ₂ ; O ₂	
8•	60	-60	ClF ₄ O, 61.7	CIF ₁ O, 56.8	
9+	180	-60	ClF ₁ , 31.5	ClF ₁ , 21.1; ClF, 10.2; F ₁ , 10.2	0
10	15	- 60	CIF, 101.0; IF,O, 51.4	CIF ₁ O, 5; CIF, 69 3; Cl ₂ ; IF ₁	10
11	60	- 60	CIF, 95.0; IF,O, 57.0	CIF ₂ O, 15; 79.5; Cl ₂ ; ClO ₂ F, IF ₃	26

TABLE I PHOTOCHEMICAL FORMATION OF CIF4O FROM HALOGEN OXYFLUORIDES

* Control experiments. * All gas volumes in this paper are cm³ at STP. * Based on moles of oxyfluoride reacted.



Figure 1.--Ultraviolet absorption spectra for CIF, CIF₄, CIF₄O, CIO₄F, CIO₄F, and BrF₄.

Photochemical Synthesis .--- With the cell at ambient temperature and the condensing tube at  $-196^{\circ}$ , the condensable reactants were loaded into the cell, followed by the addition of F₁ and/or O₂. The amount of each reactant introduced was determined by volumetric measurements made in the vacuum system external to the cell. The flow of N₁ was started over the cell window and the methanol cell-coolant flow was started. The condensing tube was allowed to reach the cell-body temperature, and after the reactants had mixed, the lamp was turned on. A shutter between the lamp and cell window was only removed when the lamp current had reached its full operating level. After the desired period of irradiation, the cell was warmed to ambient temperature and its contents fractionated in the vacuum line. The CIF₁O was trapped at  $-95^{\circ}$ , measured volumetrically, and identified by its ir spectrum.¹⁰ The other reaction products were similarly separated and identified by infrared spectroscopy, vapor pressure, and gas density measurements.

Absorption Spectra.—Uv spectra were obtained with a Cary Model 14 recording spectrophotometer. The cells were of 10 - mpath length and constructed from 1-in. o.d. nickel tubing. Ultraviolet grade Linde sapphire windows were held in place with flanges and Teflon O-rings. Hoke M482m Monel bellows valves were used as cell closures. Prior to the introduction of the sample, the cell was passivated with F₃ and ClF₄.

#### Results

Uv Absorption Spectra.—The absorption spectra of some of the starting materials were recorded to obtain insight into the uv activation processes. These spectra are shown in Figure 1. The results for ClF₃ extend the work of Gatti, et al.,¹¹ to wavelengths shorter than 2640

(10) K. O. Christe and B. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2196 (1972). (11) R. Gatti, R. L. Krieger, J. E. Sicre, and H. J. Schumacher, J. Inorg Nucl. Chem., 38, 685 (1966).

AND INCOMENTS OF A DESCRIPTION OF A DESC

A. Likewise, the ClF spectrum extends that reported by Schmitz and Schumacher.¹² Schmitz and Schumacher have also reported¹³ the uv spectrum of ClF₃.

Synthesis of ClF₃O from Halogen Oxyfluorides.— The results of the reactions of F₂, ClF, and ClF₃ with ClO₂F, ClO₃F, or IF₄O are given in Table I. The reaction temperatures employed ranged from +15 to  $-60^{\circ}$ . The yield of ClF₃O at 15° was zero while at  $-60^{\circ}$ yields as high as 79% were observed (based on 1 null of ClF₄O from each mole of oxyfluoride reacted). Control experiments to determine the rate of decomposition of ClO₄F and ClF₄O were carried out. After 1 hr at -40and  $-60^{\circ}$ , ClF₄O had decomposed to the extent of 28.5 and 8.0%, respectively. Surprisingly, ClO₄F decomposed at a rate of about 29%/hr at  $-60^{\circ}$ . Furthermore, the control experiment (expt 6, Table I) showed a low level of oxygenation of ClF to ClO₂F.

Synthesis of CIF₂O from the Elements.—The results for the synthesis of CIF₂O from the elements, Cl₂, F₂, and O₂, at  $-60^{\circ}$  are shown in Table II. The conver-

TABLE II Photochemical Formation of CIF₆O from the Elements⁴ at -60°

Expt	Reaction	Pro	iducts, ^k en	% Cit converted to		
110.	time, min	CIFIO	CIE	CIOIF	CIFIO	CIF
1	15	Trace	45.2		Trace	84
2	30	1.3	50.5	0.8	2.3	93
3	60	73	38-3	1.8	13 3	70
4	90	97	46.8	0.4	16.7	80
5	180	15.9	$32_{-}9$	$2^{9}$	29 7	61
6	240	21.4	31.9		39.0	58
7	360	25.0	29 4	0.4	44 6	52
81	60	0	37 7	3.9	0	71
0	60	0	49-3	0.8	0	88
10•	180	75	40-1	4.9	13.2	71

• The ratio of  $Cl_2: F_2: O_2$  in all experiments was 1:3:10 with the total amount of gas being about 400 cm³ and the total pressure being about 780 mm (i.e., approximately 28 cm³ of  $Cl_2$ , 85 cm³ of  $F_2$ , and 285 cm³ of  $O_2$ ). • Remainder of products were CIF,  $F_2$ , and  $O_2$ . These were not measured. • Pyrex filter used. • Vycor filter used. • Oxygen filter used.

sions to  $ClF_4O$  increased with increasing reaction time ranging from a trace after 15 min to 44.6% after 360 min. Most of the  $Cl_2$  and  $F_4$  were converted to  $ClF_4$ during the first 15 min of irradiation (expt 1). The effective irradiation wavelengths for the reaction were established through the use of different filters. No  $ClF_4O$  was formed using either a Pyrex or Vycor filter

(12) H. Schmitz and H. J. Schumacher, An. Asoc. Quim. Argent., 30, 61 (1950).

(13) H. Schmitz and H. J. Schumacher, ibid., 30, 363 (1950).

80

and the yield of  $ClF_{4}O$  was drastically reduced by using a crude oxygen filter (*i.e.*, flowing oxygen rather than nitrogen for cooling the cell window).

Synthesis of CIF₁O from CIF₁ and  $O_2$ .—The results for the synthesis of CIF₁O from CIF₁ and  $O_2$  at  $-60^\circ$ are shown in Table III. Here again the conversions

	TABLE III Photochemical Formation of CIF ₄ O prom CIF ₄ and O ₄ ^a at $-60^{\circ}$						
xpt Bo.	Reaction time, min	Produc CIF10	ts, ^b cm ¹ ClFa	% CIFs converted to CIFsO	% CIFs recovered as CIFs		
1	60	0	29 4	0	98		
2	90	1.3	32.5	3.9	97		
3	180	3.2	29.1	9.6	87		
4	360	6.6	25.3	20.8	79		

•  $ClF_3: O_2$  ratios of about 1:10 were used in all experiments with the total amount of gas being about 340 cm³ and the total pressure being about 670 mm (*i.e.*, approximately 31 cm³ of ClF₁ and 310 cm³ of O₂). • Remainder of products were ClF, F₂, and O₂. These were not measured.

to ClF₂O increase with increasing reaction time with about 21% ClF₂O formed after 360 min. The amounts of ClF₂O formed from ClF₂-O₂ mixtures and from the elements are compared in Figure 2 as a function of the



Figure 2.—Photochemical conversion as a function of irradiation time at  $-60^{\circ}$ .

irradiation time. It may be seen that even though the elements are rapidly converted to a  $ClF_3-O_2$  mixture, a much longer induction period occurs when starting with a  $ClF_3-O_2$  mixture and about four times more  $ClF_3O$  forms from the elements during a 6-br experiment.

Attempted Synthesis of BrF₅O. --Mixtures of BrF₅ and O₂ (mole ratio of 1:9), after exposure to uv irradiation for 1 to 3 hr at -40 to  $-60^{\circ}$ , consisted exclusively of the unchanged starting materials. Similarly, the photolysis of BrF₅-F₂ mixtures (mole ratio of 1:9) did not result in the formation of any novel compound, such as BrF₇. The unreacted BrF₅ was quantitatively recovered after completion of the experiment.

#### Discussion

The results obtained in this study demonstrate that uv photolysis constitutes a convenient high-yield synthesis for CIF₄O. The starting materials used for the photolysis reactions are quite different from those used in the chemical syntheses.³ They are more readily available and safer to handle than ClONO₂ or the shock-sensitive³ Cl₄O.

A wide choice of starting materials exists for the photochemical synthesis of  $ClF_3O$ . It appears that the photolysis of almost any system capable of producing active oxygen and either ClF. ClF₃, or ClF₃ will produce ClF₄O. Thus, ClF₃O has been prepared from any

**(** )

## PILIPOVICH, ROGERS, AND WILSON

of the following reaction systems: Cl2-F2-O2, ClF2-O2, ClO₂F-ClF₅, ClO₄F-ClF₅, ClO₄F-F₂, and ClF-IF₅O. It may be seen from the data in Tables I, II, and III that starting with the elements or the CIF1-O2 mixture results in better yields of CIF₂O but the halogen oxyfluorides give much faster rates of formation of ClF₈O (in cm²/hr). The failure to observe ClF₂O in the CIF-O₂ system (expt 6, Table I) is most likely due to the short reaction time (60 min). Thus, a 1-hr initiation period was required for the ClF₂-O₂ system (expt 1, Table III) before any ClF₂O could be detected in the products. The number of possible reaction systems has recently been further extended by the independent work of Bougon, et al.⁵ The latter authors reported the preparation of CIF₁O by photolysis of the CIF₁-OF₂ system.

When considering the results obtained in the present investigation, it should be noted that some of the reactants and products were present in quantities which caused their partial condensation on the reactor walls. The vapor pressure data presented in Table IV indicate

TABLE IV VAPOR PRESSURE AND CALCULATED MAXIMUM VOLUME OF VAPOR IN REACTOR

	-Vapor pre-	- 60°	-Vapor volum - 40°	e, cm ¹ at STP [/] - CO ⁰		
CIF104	22	5	13.1	3.3		
21.0	>400	>100	>230	>65		
CIF	220	72	131	47		
CIF.	47	10	28	7		
CIF	>760	>760	>490	>450		
CIO	1000	398	597	260		
CIO F	143	37	91	23		
-						

Reference 3. ^b D. R. Stull, Ind. Eng. Chem., 39, 517 (1947).
 ^c Reference 7. ^d R. L. Jurry, J. Phys. Chem., 61, 498 (1957).
 ^e H. Schmitz and H. J. Schumacher, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 249, 238 (1942). ^f In 388-cm³ reactor, assuming ideal vapor pressure.

the amount of each species which will remain uncondensed at -40 and  $-60^{\circ}$  and thus can participate in the photochemical reaction. It can be seen, for example, that at  $-60^{\circ}$  most of the ClF₂O condenses and, hence, is not subject to decomposition by the irradiation. These vapor pressure considerations might also explain why ClF₂O photolyzes more rapidly at -40 than at  $-60^{\circ}$  (expt 7 and 8 of Table I) and why ClO₂F photolyzes faster than ClF₂O (expt 5 and 8 of Table I).

The most convenient and practical reaction system for the photochemical synthesis of CIF₃O is obviously the one starting from the elements  $Cl_2$ ,  $F_2$ , and  $O_2$ . As can be seen from Table II and Figure 2, the synthesis of ClF10 from the elements produces ClF1 at a rapid rate during the first half-hour with yields around 90%. This implies that the synthesis of ClF₃O from the elements is closely related to that starting from CIF₂ and O₂, although the different rates and the existence of a 1-hr initiation period for the ClF2-O2 system are unexpected. The purpose of the present study was not to study the kinetics of any particular reaction, but rather to screen different reaction systems for their potential as a practical synthesis of CIF₁O. An independent, detailed kinetic study of these systems is in progress in our laboratory and will be published at a later time.¹⁴ Consequently, the discussion of the possi-

(14) A. Azworthy and K. Mueller, unpublished results.

ble reaction mechanisms will be limited in this paper to the most apparent aspects.

The selection of reaction temperatures below  $-25^{\circ}$  is beneficial for the synthesis of ClF₃O. At reaction temperatures of  $-40^{\circ}$  and below, the vapor pressure of ClF₃O is quite low, thus minimizing its photolytic decomposition according to

$$CIF_1O \xrightarrow{A_F} CIF_1 + \frac{1}{2}O_2$$

This decomposition path has been noted also during its pyrolysis and is consistent with the observation (expt 1, Table I) that at  $15^{\circ}$  no ClF₃O is formed from a system capable of producing it at a lower temperature.

The photolysis of either  $ClO_2F$  or  $ClO_3F$  in the presence of  $F_2$  or  $ClF_5$  gave  $ClF_3O$  in high yields. The observed (expt 5, Table I) degradation of  $ClO_3F$  to ClF,  $ClO_2F$ , and  $O_2$  indicates a stepwise decomposition of  $ClO_3F$ , according to

$$ClO_{4}F \longrightarrow ClO_{5}F + \frac{1}{4}O_{4}$$
  
$$ClO_{4}F \longrightarrow ClOF + \frac{1}{4}O_{4}$$
  
$$ClOF \longrightarrow ClF + \frac{1}{4}O_{4}$$

The following data support this assumption. The decomposition of  $ClO_4F$  yields a substantial amount of  $ClO_4F$ , while the oxygenation of ClF to  $ClO_2F$  (expt 6, Table I) is very inefficient. Thus, the product of the first decomposition step of  $ClO_4F$  should be  $ClO_4F$ .

Some indications concerning the nature of the key intermediates were obtained from experiments involving the use of various filters during uv irradiation (Table II). The insertion of a Vycor filter (10% transmittance at 2250 Å) precluded the formation of ClF₄O from the elements. This result suggested the importance of oxygen activation in the "fixation" step. This assumption was substantiated by passing O₂ between the lamp and the cell, which vastly decreased the ClF₄O yield (compare expt 5 and 10, Table II).

Having thus established the importance of oxygen activation, it would be tempting to propose the combination of  $ClF_1$  with an oxygen atom to form  $ClF_2O$ . This, however, appears unlikely since the rate of for-

mation of ClF₃O from ClF₃ and O₂ is much slower, particularly during the initial stages of the reaction, than the rate of formation from Cl₂,  $F_{2}$ , and O₂ (see Figure 2). It has been noted (expt 9, Table I) that ClF₃ slowly generates ClF upon uv irradiation and it is possible that ClF, and not ClF₄, combines with O. The suggested reaction sequence would be

$$ClF_{2} \xrightarrow{} ClF + F_{2}$$

$$\frac{1}{2}O_{2} \xrightarrow{} O$$

$$ClF + O \xrightarrow{} ClOF$$

$$ClOF + F_{2} \xrightarrow{} ClF_{2}O$$

The unknown compound, ClOF, would be a plausible intermediate for both the oxygenation of  $ClF_3$  and the deoxygenation of  $ClO_3F$  or  $ClO_3F$  (see above).

In the ClO₂F- and ClO₂F-containing systems, the postulated ClOF intermediate might be formed in two different ways: (1) by direct deoxygenation of ClO₂F or ClO₂F, and (2) by recombination of ClF with atomic oxygen. If (2) were the preferred reaction path, the rate of CIF₄O formation should be comparable for both the ClF₃-O₂ and the ClO₃F-F₂ systems, since both ClO₃F and ClF₃, upon photolysis, yield ClF at comparable rates (expt 5 and 9, Table I). However, this is not the case. The rate of CIF₃O formation for the  $ClO_3F - F_2$  system is much higher than that found for the  $C1F_3$ -O₂ system. Therefore, it appears that at least some of the unstable ClOF intermediate must be fixed by fluorine during the deoxygenation of ClOF or ClO₂F. Attempts were unsuccessful to extend the above described technique toward the syntheses of the yet unknown molecules, BrF4O and BrF7.

Acknowledgment. We wish to acknowledge support for this work by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. We are grateful to Drs. A. Axworthy and S. A. Golden for their help in correlating the data and for suggesting that the formation of CIF from CIF₂ might account for the induction period in the CIF₂-O₂ system, and to Drs. C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe for their helpful suggestions. [Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 11, 2196 (1972).] Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rocketdyne, A Division of North American Rockwell Corporation, Canoga Park, California 91304

# Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide. III. Vibrational Spectrum, Force Constants, and Thermodynamic Properties

BY KARL O. CHRISTE* AND E. C. CURTIS

#### Received September 8, 1971

The infrared spectra of gaseous, solid, and matrix isolated ClF₄O and the Raman spectra of gaseous and liquid ClF₄O are reported. Nine fundamental vibrations were observed, consistent with symmetry  $C_{e}$ . The vibrational spectrum of ClF₄O are reported with a trigonal-bipyramidal model with two fluorine atoms at the apexes and one fluorine atom, one oxygen atom, and one localized free electron pair at the remaining corners. A modified valence force field was computed for ClF₄O. These data indicated that the axial ClF bonds ( $f_e = 2.34 \text{ mdyn/Å}$ ) are considerably weaker than the equatorial one ( $f_R = 3.16 \text{ mdyn/Å}$ ) and that the bond order of the ClO bond is close to two ( $f_D = 9.37 \text{ mdyn/Å}$ ). The Raman spectrum of the liquid and the infrared spectrum of the solid indicate association through the axial fluorine atoms. Thermodynamic properties were computed for ClF₄O in the tange 0-2000°K.

#### Introduction

As part of our extensive study¹⁻⁵ of the novel chlorine  $\alpha$ xyfluoride, ClF₄O, we have investigated the vibrational spectra of the molecule. In their recent paper, Bougon, *et al.*, have proposed⁶ a structure of symmetry C_{3*} for ClF₂O on the basis of infrared and Raman spectra. In this paper, we report the complete vibrational spectrum, force constants, and thermodynamic properties of ClF₃O. The vibrational spectra, force constants, and structure of the two ions, ClF₂O⁺ and ClF₄O⁻, derived from ClF₃O are discussed elscwhere.^{7,8}

#### **Experimental Section**

The preparation of CIF3O and its purification and handling have previously been described.2.3 The CIF1O samples used in this investigation had a purity of better than 99.8% and our spectra did not reveal any impurities. The infrared spectra were recorded either on a Beckman Model IR-7 spectrophotometer with NaCl and CsI interchange in the range 4000-200 cm⁻¹ or a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000 250 cm⁻¹. The instruments were calibrated by comparison with standard gas calibration points.9 The gas cells were made of 304 stainless steel and had a path length of 5 cm. Silver chloride and CsI windows were used in the ranges 4000-450 and 450-200 cm-1, respectively. The inside of the CsI windows was protected against chemical attack by Tellon FEP sheet (1-mil thickness). To ensure close contact between the CsI window and the Teflon sheet, a thin film of Halocarbon grease (high-temperature grade from Halocarbon Products) was put on the Csl window prior to attaching the Teflon sheet. The Teflon sheet did not come loose or show blisters even upon evacuation of the cell provided all gas pockets between the CsI window and the thin Tefion sheet were carefully eliminated before assembling the cell. Compensation for hands due to the window material was achieved by placing an empty cell into the reference beam.

The apparatus, materials, and technique used for the matrix isolation study have previously been described.^{10,11} Raman

(2) D. Pilipovich, C. B. Lindahl, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2189 (1972)

(3) D. Pilipovich, H. H. Rogers, and R. D. Wilson, *ibid.*, **11**, 2192 (1972)
(4) C. J. Schack, C. B. Lindahl, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, *ibid.*, **11**, 2201 (1972)

(5) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, *ibid.*, 11, 2205 (1972).
 (6) R. Bougon, J. Isabey, and P. Plutien, C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C, 371, 1366 (1970).

(7) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and C. J. Schnek, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2212 (1972).

(8) K. O. Christe and B. C. Curtis, ibid., 11, 2209 (1972).

(9) B. K. Plyler, A. Danti, L. R. Blaine, and E. D. Tidwell, J. Res. Nat. Bur. Stand., 66, 841 (1960).

(10) K. O. Christe and D. Pillpavich, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 83, 51 (1971). (11) K. O. Christe, Spectrochim. Acts, Part A, 27, 631 (1971) spectra were recorded using a Coherent Radiation Laboratories Model 52 Ar laser as a source of  $\sim 1.3$  W of exciting light at 5145 Å. The scattered light was analyzed with a Spex Model 1400 double monochromator a obtomultiplier, and a dc ammeter. Polarization measurements were carried out using a Model 310 polarization rotator from Spectra-Physics. A stainless steel cell with Teflon O-rings and sapphire windows was used for obtaining the spectra of gases and liquids. The design of this cell was similar to that of a cell described previously.¹⁰

## **Results and Discussion**

Vibrational Spectra. Figure 1 shows the infrared spectrum of gaseous CIF₃O recorded at various sample pressures. Figures 2 and 3 how the Raman spectra of gaseous and liquid CIF₃O, respectively. Figure 4 shows the infrared spectra of pure and N₂-matrix isolated CIF₂O at  $4^{\circ}$ K. Figure 5 shows the most intense infrared bands of matrix isolated CIF₃O under high resolution conditions allowing the determination of the ³⁴Cl ³⁷Cl isotopic shifts. Table 4 lists the observed frequencies which can be attributed to fundamental vibrations. Table 11 lists the infrared frequencies at tributed te overtones and combination bands

In ClF₂O, the chlorine central atom possesses a nonbonding valence-electron pair. In related molecules (e.g., SF₄ and ClF₅), such an electron pair appears to be sterically active, and similar behavior is anticipated here. The resulting structure can best be described as a trigonal bipyramid. In this type of structure, the apical positions are always occupied by the most electronegative ligands ¹³. Hence, structure 1 of symmetry



 $C_i$  (possessing one symmetry plane as the only symmetry element) might be expected for ClF₃O. The arrangement of the axial FClF group may not be exactly linear owing to the different degrees of repulsion expected from the three equatorial ligands. However, possible deviations from 180° should be relatively small and symmetry  $C_i$  would be retained. A second structure of symmetry  $C_i$  (II) can be written for ClF₃O in which one fluorine and one oxygen atom occupy the axial positions. However, comparison with related

(12) B. L. Ganner and H. H. Clanssen, Inorg. Chem., 8, 1937 (1967).
 (13) R. F. Hudson, Angres Chem., Int. Ed. Bugl., 6, 719 (1967).

⁽¹⁾ D. Pilipovich, R. D. Wilson, and H. F. Bauer, U. S. Patent, to be issued, 1972.



1





Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 11, No. 9, 1972 2197



Figure 2.—Raman spectrum of gaseous CIF₄O at a sample pressure of 490 mm. The inserts show the three most intense bands at higher resolution and scale expansion. C indicates equivalent slit width



Figure 3.—Raman spectrum of liquid ClF₈O. C indicates equivalent slit width.



Figure 4.—Infrared spectra of solid CiF₁O at 4°K: (A) 1.0  $\mu$ mol of CiF₁O in 10,000  $\mu$ mol of N₅; (B) 10  $\mu$ mol of CiF₁O in 10,000  $\mu$ mol of N₅ after controlled diffurion at 27°K; (C and D) pure CiF₁O at two different concentrations.



molecules and the observed ¹⁴Cl-¹⁷Cl isotopic shifts (see below) eliminate this model. If the free electron pair of the chlorine atom in ClF₂O would not be sterically active, a tetrahedral molecule of symmetry  $C_{2v}$ would result, as proposed⁴ by Bougon, *et al.* 

For structures I and II, one would expect nine fun-



Figure 5.—Infrared spectra of ClF₂O in N₂ matrix at 4°K recoraed at tenfold scale expansion under high resolution conditions: (A) 2.9  $\mu$ mol of ClF₂O (matrix ratio (mr) 1:1000); (B) 2.0  $\mu$ mol (mr 1:10,000); (C) 0.24  $\mu$ mol (mr 1:10,000); (D) 10  $\mu$ mol (mr 1:1060).

TABLE II OVERTONES AND COMBINATION BANDS OBSERVED IN THE INFRARED SPECTRUM OF CIF4O GAS

Obed	Caled	Amigument
800 vvw, Er	475 + 318 = 793	(×a + ×s)
839 vw	408 + 491 = 899	$(\mu_4 + \mu_3)$ of $(\mu_4 + \mu_3)$
980 w	$2 \times 491 - 982$	24 or 24 or (4 + 4)
1161 mw	491 + 680 = 1171	$(\mu_1 + \mu_7)$ or $(\mu_1 + \mu_7)$
1372 mw	$2 \times 680 = 1360$	2+1
1899 vw	680 + 1221 - 1901	$(\nu_{7} + \nu_{1})$
2436 w	$2 \times 1221 = 2442$	2.



damental vibrations active in both the infrared and Raman spectrum. For structure III, one would expect only six fundamental vibrations, again, active in both the infrared and Raman spectrum. Since nine fundamental vibrations were unambiguously observed for CIF₁O (see Table I), structure III can be ruled out. Consequently, assignments for CIF, O were made in point group C, (see Table I) contrary to the conclusions⁴ reached by Bougon, et al., on the basis of incomplete experimental data. Further evidence against symmetry  $C_{1}$ , is based on the band shapes observed for the infrared spectrum of the gas she sing that CIF.O cannot be a symmetric top molecul For example, in the case of  $C_{10}$ , the Cl==0 stretching mode at about 1220 cm⁻¹ should show well-separated POR branches. Since the geometry of CIF₂O of symmetry C, can be estimated (see below), the three principal moments of inertia were computed for structure I resulting in A =0.216, B = 0.129, and C = 0.0934 cm⁻¹. Based on these values, the infrared band contours were estimated for CiF₂O, according to the method of Ueda and Shimanouchi.14 The observed band contours were consistent with those predicted. However, they cannot be used to distinguish structures I and II due to the interference by the "Cl isotope bands, the double and triple coincidences of bands in the infrared spectrum occurring at about 680 and 490 cm⁻¹, respectively, and the fact that most bands are blends of the A, B, and Ctype.

The assignments (see Table I) for  $ClF_3O$  in point group  $C_s$  (structure I) are based on the following argu-

(14) T. Ueda and T. Shimanouchi, J. Mol. Spedrosc., 28, 350 (1968).

ments. The band at about 1220 cm⁻¹ occurs at a frequency much too high for any Cl--F fundamental vibration and, hence, must be assigned to the stretching vibration involving the Cl=O double bond. Comparison with related Cl-F containing compounds¹⁵⁻¹⁸ indicates that of the three CI-F stretching vibrations. at least two should show a frequency higher than 600 cm⁻¹ (see Table I). Indeed two bands were observed at about 690 and 650 cm⁻¹. These were assigned to the equatorial CI-F and the antisymmetric axial FCIF stretching vibrations, respectively. These assignments were made on the basis of the observed "Cl-"Cl isotopic shifts (see below), the relative infrared and Raman intensities, and the Raman polarization measurements. The fourth stretching vibration, i.e., the symmetric FCIF mode, should be polarized and of the highest relative intensity in the Raman spectrum. Furthermore, it should be relatively weak in the infrared spectrum and show no detectable Cl isotopic shift if the F-Cl-F group is approximately linear. Hence, this mode must be assigned to the band at about  $480 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ .

The remaining five bands must be assigned to deformation modes. Of these, three involve a motion of the doubly bonded oxygen atom and, consequently, should occur at higher frequencies. The two lowest frequency bands are assigned to the two F -- Cl--F bending modes, vs and vs, by analogy with ClF3.15 Of the remaining modes, the torsional motion should result in a band of very low intensity in both the infrared and the Raman spectrum. Obviously, only the 414-cm⁻¹ band fulfills these requirements. The two highest frequency bands should belong to the F'-Cl=O scissoring and the rocking mode. On the basis of the observed and computed (see below) Cl isotopic shifts, we prefer to assign the scissoring mode,  $\nu_a(A')$ , to the 480-cm⁻¹ band and the rocking mode.  $\nu_{\rm H}({\rm A}^{\prime\prime})$ , to 500 cm⁻¹. These assignments are supported by simple valence force field arguments and by comparison with the vibrational spectra of the related species, CIF₂,¹⁶ CIF₂-,¹⁶ CIF₂O₂-,¹⁷ and ClO₂F¹⁸ (see Table I).

Force Constants and Bonding.—The potential and kinetic energy metrics for chlorine trifluoride oxide were computed by a machine method.¹⁹ The geometry assumed for this computation was D(ClO) = 1.42 Å, R(ClF') = 1.62 Å, r(ClF) = 1.72 Å,  $\alpha(OClF') = 120^{\circ}$ ,  $\beta(OClF) = \gamma(FClF') = 90^{\circ}$ , based on the observed geometry for  $ClF_{12}^{20}$  and a correlation between ClO bond length and stretching frequency.²¹ In the absence of structural data, we assumed the oxygen atom, the fluorine atom, and the lone pair to require about the same space and, hence, to be about  $120^{\circ}$  apart. H zuever, comparison with the known geometry of the trigonal-bipyramid type molecules  $SF_{1}^{21}$  and  $SF_{4}O^{21}$ indicates that the repulsion from a double bonded

- (20) D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., 21, 609 (1953).
- (21) E. A. Robiuson, Can. J. Ckem., 61, 3021 (1963).
- (22) K. Kimura and S. H. Bauer, J. Chem. Phys., 39, 3172 (1963).
- (23) J. L. Hencher, D. W. Cruickehank, and S. H. Eauer, ibid., 48, 518 (1968).



oxygen atom should be intermediate between that of a free electron pair and that of a fluorine ligand. Consequently, the true structure of ClF₄O might be expected to deviate somewhat from that used for our computations.

The symmetry coordinates used for CIF₁O are given in Table III. The bending coordinates were weighted

		TABLE III
	SYMMET	RY COORDINATES FOR CIF.O
Λ'	$S_1$	D(CIO)
	S1	R(C1F')
	S.	a(OCIF')
	5.	$(1/\sqrt{2})[r_1(CIF) + r_2(CIF)]$
	5.	$(1/\sqrt{2})[\beta_i(\text{OCIF}) + \beta_i(\text{OCIF})]$
	Se	$(1', 2)[\gamma_1(\mathbf{FCIF'}) + \gamma_2(\mathbf{FCIF'})]$
A″	.57	$(1/\sqrt{2})[r_1(CIF) - r_2(CIF)]$
	.S ₆	$(1/\sqrt{2})[\beta_1(\text{OCIF}) - \beta_2(\text{OCIF})]$
	<b>S</b> ,	$(1/\sqrt{2})[\gamma_1(\text{FCIF}') - \gamma_1(\text{FCIF}')]$

by unit (1Å) distance so the stretching force constants have mats of mdyn/Å, the deformation force constants units of mdyn Å/radian³, and the stretch-bend interaction constants mdyn/radian. The G matrix and Z transformation were found by the computer and, hence, are not given here.

The force constants were adjusted by trial and error with the aid of a computer to give an exact fit between the observed and computed frequencies. The computed force constants are given in Table IV. An un-

TABLE IV

INTERNAL FORCE CONSTANTS OF CIF40 ^o						
fu	9.37	fr,	0.26			
JR -	3.16	f ø ø	0.11			
fr -	2.34	fry	0.13			
Sm -	1.84	$f_{rB} = -f_{cB}$	0.25			
fø –	1.69	$f \theta_{\gamma} = f \theta_{\gamma'}$	0.22			
fr -	1.87					

• Stretching constants in  $mdyn/\dot{A}$ , deformation constants in  $mdyn/\dot{A}/radian^3$ , and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/radian.

certainty estimate is difficult to make. However, numerical experiments with this and similar molecules indicate the uncertainties in the valence force constants to be 0.2 to 0.3 for Cl=O and 0.2 mdyn/Å for Cl-F. The force constants of greatest interest are the stretching force constants since they are a direct meatre for the strength and covalent character of the varyous bonds. The value of 9.37 mdyn/Å obtained for  $f_{CI=0}$  is similar to those computed for ClO₂F (9.07) mdyn/Å)¹⁵ and ClO₂+ (8.96 mdyn/Å)²⁴ indicating double bond character. The value of 2.34 mdyn/A computed for the axial CI-F stretching force constant  $f_r$  is almost identical with that of 2.34 mdyn/Å, previously calculated16 for CIF2-. The corresponding interaction constant,  $f_m$ , is also very similar for both species. The relatively low value of  $f_r$  in  $ClF_2$  has previously been interpreted16 in terms of semiionic three-center four-electron bonds. The same rea-

(24) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schuck, D. Plipovich, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 8, 2489 (1969).

86

⁽¹⁵⁾ H. Selig, H. H. Classen, and J. H. Holloway, J. Chem. Phys., 53, 3517 (1970).

⁽¹⁶⁾ K. O. Christe, W. Sawodzy, and J. P. Guertin, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1159 (1967).

⁽¹⁷⁾ K. O. Christe and B. C. Curtis, ibid., 11, 35 (1972).

⁽¹⁸⁾ D. F. Smith, G. M. Begun, and W. H. Fletcher, spectrochim. Acts, 50, 1763 (1964).

^{(19) &#}x27;S. C. Curtis, Spectrochim, Acts, Part A, \$7, 1989 (1971).

soning¹⁶ holds for the axial CIF bonds of CIF₀O and, hence, will not be repeated here. It should be pointed out, however, that in CIFrO, enhancement of the ionic character of the axial CIF bonds is due to oxygen substitution, whereas in  $ClF_2^-$  it is due to the formal negative charge. Since the influence of oxygen substitution on the remaining CIF bonds has previously been discussed¹¹ at length for ClO₂F₂⁻, it will not be reiterated. The value of 3.16 mdyn/Å computed for the equatorial CIF bond of CIF₁O is considerably larger than that of the axial bonds indicating¹⁶ predominantly covalent bonding. In summary, the results from the force constant analysis are in excellent agreement with a generalized bonding scheme previously discussed³⁶ for a large number of halogen fluorides and suggest that the overall bonding in CIF₁O might be described by the following approximation. The bonding of the three equatorial ligands (including the free electron pair on Cl as a ligand and ignoring the second bond of the C1-=O double bond) is mainly due to a sp¹ hybrid, whereas the bonding of the two axial CIF bonds involves mainly one delocalized p-electron pair of the chlorine atom for the formation of a semiionic threecenter four-electron po bond.

The deformation force constants computed for ClF₃O are as expected. The values for interacticol constants cannot be unique; those not given in Table 1V were assumed zero. The values for  $f_{rr}$ ,  $f_{\beta\beta}$ ,  $f_{\gamma\gamma}$ , and  $f_{r\beta}$  are in accord with those for similar molecules.²⁶ Fitting  $\nu_5$  and  $\nu_6$  required nonzero values for  $f_{\beta\gamma}$  and  $f_{\beta\gamma'}$ . Similarly,  $\nu_7$  and  $\nu_6$  required nonzero values for  $f_{r\beta}$  and  $f_{r\beta'}$ . While these four interaction constants are strictly indeterminant, numerical experiments showed that the observed frequencies could not be fitted with significantly different values.

The computed potential energy distribution is given in Table V. The results were normalized, but the sums

т

ABLE	V –
------	-----

	Por	BNTIAL E	ENERGY DISTRIBUTION FOR CIF.O
		Frequency	Notantial energy distribution
VHILAD	ITICOL	cus .	Lotentint cherty maritontion
A'	¥1	1223	0.96fp
	¥1	694	$0.76f_R + 0.16f_a$
	P2	490	$0.76f_{m} + 0.17f_{r}$
	P4	482	$0.90f_r + 0.10f_{rr}$
	¥4	319	$= 0.61 f_{\gamma} + 0.53 f_{\beta} = 0.14 (f_{\beta\gamma} + f_{\beta\gamma})$
	Pe	227	$-0.41f_{\theta} + 0.30f_{\gamma} + 0.09(f_{\theta\gamma} + f_{\theta\gamma})$
A''	¥1	652	$0.89f_r + 0.14f_t - 0.09(f_{r\beta} + f_{r\beta})$
	¥3	500	0.97fs
	**	414	$0.80f_{\gamma}$

do not add up to 1.0 since the less important terms are not listed. As can be seen from Table V, most vibrations are highly characteristic except for  $\nu_6$  and  $\nu_6$ , which are almost an equal mixture of the symmetry coordinates,  $S_6$  and  $S_6$ . The  $\nu_6$  and  $\nu_6$  modes can be visualized as a symmetric bending motion of the two axial fluorine atoms in a plane perpendicular to the direction of the lone pair, and  $\nu_6$  as a symmetric bending motion in the plane containing the lone pair.

The ⁴⁴Cl⁻⁴⁷Cl isotopic shifts computed for ClF₄O from the above force constants are listed in Table VI.

(23) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 387, 125-(1988).

|--|

OBSERVED AND COMPUTED "CI-"CI ISOTOPIC SHIFTS FOR CIF'SO

		Isotapic shift, cm		
Normal	mode	Computed	Obed	
A'	n	11.8	10.9	
	P2	9.0	8.8	
	P1	2.7	2.0	
	P4	0	0	
	26	1.4		
	**	0.8		
A''	*1	11.2	11.2	
	26	0.5	1.2 or less	
		0		

As can be seen, the agreement between the observed and computed shifts is good and lends further support to the assignments suggested above. Thus, the possibility of assigning the bands at 686, 652, and  $478 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ to  $\nu_{sym}(\text{CIF}_2(\text{eq}))$ ,  $\nu_{asym}(\text{CIF}_3(\text{eq}))$ , and  $\nu(\text{CIF}(ax))$ , respectively, of structure II can be ruled out based upon the lack of observing any  ${}^{44}\text{C1}{}^{-m}\text{C1}$  isotopic splitting for the  $478 \text{ cm}^{-1}$  band.

Association in the Liquid and Pure Solid .- The relatively high boiling point and Trouton constant² of CIF₁O imply its association in the liquid phase. More specific evidence about the nature of this association can be obtained from the vibrational spectra recorded for the liquid and the solid and from a controlled diffusion experiment carried out for matrix isolated CIF₁O. Principally, association could involve either oxygen or fluorine bridges. In the case of fluorine bridges, distinction might be made between equatorial and axial fluorine bridges. The stretching frequencies of the bonds involved in the bridging should decrease when going from the gas or matrix isolated solid to the liquid or pure solid. On the other hand, the bonds not involved in the bridging should show no decrease or possibly a very small increase in frequency. Comparison between the infrared spectra of matrix isolated (trace A, Figure 4) and pure solid ClF₂O (trace C, Figure 4) reveals that the Cl==O stretching mode frequency increases by about 10 cm⁻¹, that the equatorial CIF stretching mode shows no detectable change, but that the antisymmetric axial FCIF stretching frequency decreases by about 50 cm⁻¹. Similarly, the controlled diffusion experiment carried out for matrix isolated CIF₁O (trace B, Figure 4) shows the appearance of new bands on the high-frequency side of  $\nu(Cl=0)$  and  $\nu$ -(C1--F') and on the low frequency side of  $\nu_{as}$ (FCIF). Furthermore, a weak band observed at 468 cm⁻¹ in the infrared spectrum of matrix isolated ClF₁O must be due to associated CIF₁O owing to its strong increase in relative intensity upon controlled diffusion. In addition, the Raman spectrum of the liquid (Figure 3) shows a pronounced frequency decrease only for v_{sym}(FClF). Consequently, association appears to involve exclusively the axial fluorine atoms. This finding agrees with the association proposed" by Frey, Redington, and Aljibury for the structurally related, trigonal-bipyramidal molecules SF4 and CIF3.

A decrease of the volatility of ClF₃O due to extensive sc -ionization (*i.e.*, 2ClF₃O  $\rightleftharpoons$  ClF₃O +ClF₄O⁻) in the liquid or solid phase can be ruled out since it should result in more dramatic changes in the spectra upon phase change. Furthermore, no evidence for the presence of

(27) R. A. Frey, R. L. Redington, and A. L. K. Aljibury, J. Chem. Phys., 54, 344 (1971).

⁽²⁵⁾ K. O. Christe, paper presented at the Fourth International Fluorine Symposium, Estes Park, Colo., July 1967.

TABLE VII THERMODYNAMIC PROPERTIES FOR CIF₈O

			-(F• -	
	C _p •,	$H^{\bullet} = H_{i}^{\bullet}$ ,	H4*)/T,	S*, cal/
T, *K	cal/mol	kcal/mol	cal/(moi deg)	(moi deg)
0	0	0	0	0
100	₩.721	0.837	49.255	57.624
200	14.932	2.072	55.613	65.971
298.15	18.593	3.782	60.159	72.675
300	18.646	3.768	60.237	<b>72.79</b> 0
400	20.875	5.751	64.108	78.486
500	22.260	7.913	67.478	83.305
600	23.160	10.187	70.470	87.448
700	23.771	12.536	73.159	91.067
800	24.200	14.936	75 02	94.271
900	24.512	17.372	77.838	97.141
1000	24 744	19.835	79.900	99.736
100	24.921	22.319	81.813	102.103
200	25.059	24.818	83.595	104.277
1300	25.168	27.330	85 235	106.288
400	25.256	29.851	86 834	108.156
1800	25.328	32.880	88.314	109.901
1600	25.387	34.916	89.715	111.538
1700	25.437	37.458	91.044	113.078
1800	25.479	40.003	92.309	114.533
1900	25.514	42.553	93.516	115.912
2000	25.545	45.106	94.668	117.221

1.7

ſ

the bands characteristic for  $ClF_2O^{+7}$  and  $ClF_4O^{-3}$  could be detected in the spectra of liquid or solid ClF₂O.

Thermodynamic Properties.—The thermodynamic properties were computed with the molecular geometry and vibrational frequencies given above assuming an ideal gas at 1 atm pressure and using the harmonicoscillator rigid-rotor approximation.³⁶ These properties are given for the range 0-2000°K in Table VII.

Acknowledgmant.—The authors wish to express their gratitude to Dr. D. Pilipsvich for continuous encouragement of this work and stimulating discussions, and to Mr. R. D. Wilson for his help in the preparation of some of the samples. We are indebted to Dr. J. Cape of the Science Center of North American Rockwell Corporation for the use of the Raman spectrophotometer. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, and by the Air Force Office of Scientific Research, Office of Aerospace Research, U. S. Air Force, under Contract AF 49(638)-1734.

(28) J. E. Mayer, and M. G. Mayer, "Statistical Mechanics," Wiley, New York, N. Y., 1940 [Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 11, 2201 (1972).] Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL CORPORATION, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91804

## Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide. IV. Reaction Chemistry

BY C. J. SCHACK, * C. B. LINDAHL, D. PILIPOVICH, AND K. O. CHRISTE

Received September 8, 1971

ι.

Reactions of chlorine trifluoride oxide, ClF₃O, with Cl₂, Cl₂O, ClOSO₂F, N₂F₆, HNF₂, and NF₂CFO are reported. In these reactions, ClF₃O either fluorinates, oxygenates, or both oxygenates and fluorinates the substrates. The interaction of ClF₃O with PtF₆ is also described. In this reaction, ClF₃O liberates F₂ and forms the new complex, ClF₂O +PtF₆⁻. Characterising data for the complex are given.

#### Introduction

In the preceding papers,  $1^{-3}$  we reported the preparation and properties of the new chlorine oxyfluoride, ClF.O. Since ClF₄ is a powerful oxidative fluorinating agent, it was anticipated that ClF₄O would be similarly reactive as a fluorinating, as well as an oxygenating agent. This paper describes some of the reaction chemistry of ClF₄O.

#### **Experimental Section**

Apparatus.—Experimental techniques used in these studies were essentially the same as those described elsewhere.¹⁻⁴ Debye-Scherrer powder patterns were taken using a Philips Norelco instrument, Type No. 12046, with copper Ka radiation and a nickel filter. Samples were scaled in quartz capillaries (~0.5 mm o.d.). Cas chromatographic analyses were performed using the method of Dayan and Neale.⁴ A Hanovia utility lamp (catalog no. 30620) was used for the photolyses.

Materials .- The preparation and purification of CIFsO, Ci2O,

ClOSO₂F, HNF₂, and NF₂CFO are described elsewhere.^{1,4-0} Chlorine (Matheson Co.), tetrafluorohydrazine (Allied Chamical Corp.), and platinum hexafluoride (Ozark Mahoning Co.) were purchased and purified by fractional condensations.

**Reactions of Chlorine Trifluoride Oride.** With Chlorins.—At room temperature, chlorine and ClF₈O do not interact. An equimolar mixture (100 cm³, 4.46 mmol each) of the two when heated at 200° for 16 hr in a 30-ml stainless steel cylinder did result in complete consumption of the ClF₈O. The products were separated by fractional condensation at -142 and  $-196^{\circ}$  and analyzed by infrared spectroscopy and gas chromatography. Chlorine monofluoride was the principal product (262 cm³, 11.7 mmol) with only a small amount of ClO₈F (6.7 cm³, 0.3 mmol) and unreacted Cl₈ (15.7 cm³, 0.7 mmol) being observed. Noncondensables (O₈) were also produced. When kept at 100° for 2 days, ClF₈O reacted with Cl₈ only partially (~30%) to give ClF₈, ClF, and ClO₈F as the major reaction products.

With Dichlorine Monoxide.—Chlorine trifluoride oxide (76.5 cm², 3.42 mmol) and an equal quantity of Cl₂O were separately condensed at  $-196^{\circ}$  into a Kel-F reactor fitted with a Teflon valve. (Previous experiments in stainless steel cylinders resulted in extensive decomposition of the Cl₂O, apparently due to

⁽¹⁾ D. Pillpovich, C. B. Lindahl, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2159 (1972).

⁽²⁾ D. Pilipovich, R. H. H. Rogers, and D. Wilson, ibid., 11, 2192 (1972).

 ⁽³⁾ K. O. Christe and B. C. Curtis, *ibid.*, 11, S196 (1972).
 (4) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, *ibid.*, 21, 3205 (1972).

 ⁽b) V. H. Dayan and B. C. Neale, Advan. Chrm. Ser., No. 44, 223 (1968).

 ⁽⁶⁾ C. J. Schack and B. C. Lindahl, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 387 (1987).
 (7) C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 9, 311 (1970).

⁽⁸⁾ B. A. Lawton, E. F. C. Cain, D. F. Sheehan, and M. G. Warmer, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 17, 188 (1961).

⁽⁹⁾ G. W. Fraser and J. M. Shreeve, Inorg. Chem., 4, 1497 (1965).

reaction with the fluorinated metal surface.) The reactor was allowed to warm slowly to ambient temperature. After a total reaction period of 15 hr, the sample was separated by fractional condensation at -95, -112, -142, and  $-196^\circ$ . Unreacted Cl₈O and ClF₉O were recovered (134 cm³, 5.98 mmol total), together with ClF (17.5 cm³, 0.78 mmol) and ClO₉F (10.3 cm³, 0.46 mmol).

With Chlorins Fluorosulfate.—Equimolar amounts  $(34.2 \text{ cm}^3, 1.53 \text{ mmol})$  of ClF₃O and ClOSO₃F were separately condensed into a prepassivated 10-ml stainless steel cylinder at  $-196^\circ$ . The cylinder was allowed to warm to ambient temperature and to stand for 5 days. The reaction products were separated by several fractional condensations in a series of U traps cooled to  $-80, -95, -142, \text{ and } -196^\circ$ . Some unreacted ClF₃O was found, but all the ClOSO₃F had been consumed. The materials formed were SO₃F₃ (13.0 cm³, 0.58 mmol), S₂O₃F₃ (9.17 cm³, 0.43 mmol), ClF (26.8 cm³, 1.20 mmol), and ClO₃F (24.0 cm³, 1.07 mmol).

With Tetrafluorohydrazine.—At ambient temperature, chlorine trifluoride oxide and N₃F₄ do not react. An equimolar mixture of the two (99.4 cm³, 4.44 mmol each) was heated in a stainless steel cylinder at 130° for 65 hr before separating the products by fractional condensation. No unreacted N₃F₄ was recovered, but 45.7 cm⁴ of ClF₄O (2.04 mmol) remained. The principal nitrogen containing product was NF₄ (120 cm³, 5.35 mmol), some of which may have been lost by incomplete condensation in the trap cooled to  $-100^\circ$ . Nitrosyl fluoride (62.6 cm³, 2.80 mmol) and ClF (53.8 cm³, 2.40 mmol) were also obtained along with trace amounts of FNO₅, NF₄O, and ClO₅F. At 100° for 24 hr, ClF₄O and N₃F₄ reacted in the same fashion but somewhat less than half the N₃F₄ was consumed.

Photolysis with Tetrafluorohydrazine .-- Measured amounts of ClF2O (85.6 cm², 3.82 mmol) and N₂F₄ (48.0 cm², 2.14 mmol) were condensed into a stainless steel cylinder cooled to -106°. The cylinder was equipped at its upper end with a uv grade sapphire window (5-in diameter). After warming to ambien' temperature, the contents of the cylinder was irradiated for 2 hr with a Hanovia utility lamp before separating the products. Multiple fractional condensations through U-traps cooled to -78, -95, -142, and -196° were used for this purpose. Considerable amounts of unreacted ClF₄O (60.2 cm³, 2.69 mmol) were recovered, but all the N₂F₄ had been consumed. The products were NF₂ (08.5 cm³, 3.06 mmol), FNO + FNO₂ (15.5 cm³, 0.69 mmol), CIF (23.2 cm³, 1.04 mmol), and CIF₄ (2.3 cm³, 0.10 mmol) The chlorine trifluoride was isolated with an equivalent amount of FNO owing to the formation of the NO+ClF₆⁻ complex^w in the trap cooled to -78°. The discrepancy in the nitrogen material balance for the reaction is ascribed to the incomplete condensation of NF1 at -196° since no solid residues were observed in the reactor. Mixtures of CIF₄O and N₂F₄ were also irradiated in a cylinder with a 1-in. diameter sapphire window. In these experiments, very littly reaction occurred even with prolonged irradiation (2 days) and approximately 90% of the reactants was recovered. The products were NF10, NF1, WNO, CIF2, and CIF.

With Diffuoramine (Contion!)" and Diffuoraminocarbonyl Fluoride.--A Kel-F reactor fitted with a Teflon valve was used to avoid the incompatibility problems of CIF,O (and generated HF) with glass and HNF; with metal. From the glass line, HNF; (61.0 cm², 2.72 mrsol) was loaded at -142°, and after attachment of the container to the metal line, ClF1O (35.9 cm³, 1.60 mmol) was condenred in at the same temperature. The closed reactor was warmed to -78° for 15 min before functionation in the metal line was started through U traps cooled to -78, -95. -142, and -196°. The two warmest traps contained HF (not measured) and ClF₃O (8.1 cm², 0.36 mmol). The -162° fraction was an approximately equisionar mixture of ClO₂F and Cl₂ (total 6.2 cm³, 0.28 mmol) with a trace of ClFs. The -108° fraction consisted of NF3O (19.5 cm², 0.87 minol), NF3Cl (19.4 cm², 0.87 mmol), and N₁F₄ (10.0 cm², 0.46 mmol). No unreacted HNF, was observed, althoug'. the  $N_1F_4$  may have arisen in part from the decomposition of  $HNP_2$  in the metal system during workup.

(10) R. D. Whitney, R. O. MucLaren, T. J. Murloy, and C. R. Pogle, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 63, 4340 (1964).

(11) Cantion! Diffuorevalue should not be cooled below  $\sim 142^{\circ}$  because of its pronounced tendency to explode  $x(4-\gamma)$  being in the solid state. In addition, chlorine fluorides or oxyfluorides must be free from chlorine oxide impurities for reactions with diffuoramine since such impurities often cause explosive defineration.

A REAL PROPERTY AND A REAL

A similar reaction was observed between excess  $ClF_8O$  and  $NF_8CFO$  (46 cm⁴, 2.05 mmol). However, in this case, the predominant N-F product was  $N_8F_4$  (18 cm⁴, 0.8 mmol) and COF₈ (46 cm³, 2.05 mmol), with much less  $NF_8O$  and  $NF_6Cl$  (~5 cm⁴ each).

With Platinum Hexafluoride.—Platinum hexafluoride (\$2.2 cm³, 1.44 mmol) and ClF₃O (48.4 cm⁴, 2.16 mmol) were combined at -196° in a prepassivated 10-ml Monel cylinder. The contents of the cylinder was allowed to warm up slowly to room temperature and was kept at this temperature for 15 hr. Subsequently, the cylinder was cooled to -196° and 14.8 cm² (0.66 mmol) of material volatile at -196° was removed. The volatile material was identified as F₁ by its vapor pressure at -- 196° and mass spectrum. The contents of the cylinder was allowed to warm to ambient temperature, and 14.8 cm³ (0.66 mmol) of volatile material was removed at this temperature which consisted, according to its infrared spectrum, of CIF₃O. The cylinder was opened in the glove box and contained 0.57 g of a bright yellow solid, which was identified by vibrational spectroscopy as-ClF1O+PtF1-, Therefore, PtF1 (1.44 mmol) had reacted with ClF₂O (1.50 mmol) in a mole ratio of 1:1.04, producing F₂ (0.66 mmol) and the solid complex, ClFrO+PtF6-.

#### **Results and Discussion**

Chlorine trifluoride oxide reacts with numerous materials causing oxidation through both fluorination and oxygenation. With hydrogen-containing species, these reactions may occur at quite low temperature and with hydrocarbon-type compounds are generally explosive. However, many chlorine, fluorine, or oxygen substituted compounds, even with lower valent central atoms, react only slo-ly at ambient temperature, or not at all. Thus, no reaction was observed at room temperature between ClF₄O and chlorine, chlorine fluorides, chlorine oxyfluorides, and the nitrogen fluorides, FNO, FNO₂, NF₄, and N₂F₄. However, elevated temperatures or uv photolysis have resulted in appreciable reaction of all compounds examined.

Reactions of chlorine and ClF₁O were carried out as a means of assessing the possible courses by which the oxyfluoride might undergo reduction. Basically, this could occur through fluorination or oxygenation of the Cl₂ starting material. A controllable fluorination reaction would be particularly desirable since it might yield the unknown compound, FC10. Whereas at 25°, no interaction was detected, at 200° the following reaction occurred

$$CIF_{1}O + CI_{1} \longrightarrow 3CIF + 0.5O_{1}$$

It is tempting to interpret this equation in terms of direct oxygen elimination from ClF₄O, followed by equilibration¹² of ClF₄ and Cl₄ to ClF. However, the following evidence suggests the participation of chlorine in the initial reduction step: (1) ClF₄O alone does not undergo substantial thermal degradation under these conditions;¹ and (2) experiments at lower temperature showed ClF₄, ClF, and ClO₂F as major reaction products. These results might be rationalized by assuming the following reaction sequence involving FClO as an unstable intermediate.

$$2CIF_{4}O + 2CI_{5} \longrightarrow 2[FCIO] + 4CIF$$

$$2[FCIO] \longrightarrow CIO_{3}F + CIF$$

$$CIO_{3}F \longrightarrow CIF + O_{3}$$

$$2CIF_{4}O + 2CI_{5} \longrightarrow 6CIE + O_{5}$$

The thermal decomposition of ClO2F in quartz to ClF

(12) H. Schmitz and H. J. Schumacher, Z. Naturforsch. A, 8, 359 (1947).

90

聯合

and  $O_2$  has previously¹³ been demonstrated. The fact that this reaction appears to proceed in our experiments at lower temperature might be explained by the catalytic influence¹⁴ of metal fluorides. As an alternative, the decomposition of the unstable FCIO may vary with reaction temperature. Thus, at lower temperature, FCIO might decompose to CIO₂F and CIF, whereas at higher temperature it might yield directly CIF and O₂. The assumption of an unstable FCIO intermediate is reasonable. Numerous chlorine fluoride reaction systems, such as CIF₂-H₂O,¹⁴ CIF₂-HONO₂,¹⁶ or CIF₂O-Cl₂O (see below), are best interpreted by assuming the formation of an unstable FCIO intermediate. In addition, our repeated efforts to synthesize and isolate a stable FCIO moiety¹⁶ have been unsuccessful.

Chlorine monoxide and  $ClF_{1}O$  reacted slowly at room temperature. The use of an inert material for the reactor (Kcl-F) allowed the course of the reaction to be determined without extensive, interfering side reactions.

$$CIF_{10} + CI_{10} \longrightarrow 2CIF + CIO_{1}F$$

Again, the fluorination of a chlorine atom (of  $Cl_2O$ ) appears to be a plausible first reaction step, followed by the formation and decomposition of an unstable FCIO intermediate (see above). This reaction of  $Cl_2O$  and  $ClF_4O$  may also account, at least in part, for the less than theoretical yields of  $ClF_4O$  in its synthesis from  $Cl_2O$ .¹

Chlorine fluorosulfate and ClF₁O reacted at ambient temperature forming the products described by the following equations

$$CIF_{2}O + 2CIOSO_{1}F \longrightarrow S_{2}O_{3}F_{1} + CIO_{1}F + CIF$$
$$CIF_{1}O + CIOSO_{1}F \longrightarrow SO_{1}F_{1} + CIO_{3}F + CIF$$

which account for 60 and 40%, respectively, of the ClOSO₂F consumed. The formation of S₂O₄F₂ obviously involves a complex process, including at some point the abstraction of oxygen from the SO₄F group. Indeed, the failure to find either S2O4F2 or SO3F2 as products suggests that SO₂F radicals are not involved in the reaction. Further, it appears that the overall process may be quite similar to that noted1 in the preparation of CIF1O from CI-O-X species (where X is any other radical, such as Cl, NO2, or SO2F). Namely, fluorination of the chlorine atom of the hypochlorite group facilitates O-X bond rupture in preference to the Cl-O bond-breaking process. Such a mechanism would yield SO₂F radicals which can either be fluorinated o SO₂F₂ or can react with additional ClOSO₂F to gr e S₁O₄F₂. However, direct fluorination at the sulfur of CIOSO₂F cannot be excluded as an alternate route to SO₂F₁. The chlorine compounds produced, ClF and CiO₃F, are again the same as those generally obtained from ClF1O on reaction with Cl-O-containing compounds as expected for an unstable FCIO intermediate.

Tetrafluorohydrazine and ClF₂O reacted at an appreciable rate only above 100°. Nitrogen trifluoride and nitrosyl fluoride were obtained in fair agreement with the stoichiometry shown.

 $CIF_{1}O + 2N_{1}F_{4} \longrightarrow 3NF_{3} + FNO + CIF$ 

(13) M. J. Heras, P. J. Aymonino, and H. J. Schumacher, Z. Phys. Chem. (Frankfurl am Main), 23, 161 (1959).

(14) R. Bougon, M. Carles, and J. Aubert, C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C. 265, 179 (1967).

(15) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1220 (1972).

The nitrogen fluoride products are the result of oxygenation and fluorination by CIF₁O. Overall, the reaction is quite similar to that reported¹⁶ for N₂F₄ and OF₂ which also yielded NF₂ and FNO in a 3:1 ratio. Only a trace of the more highly oxidized nitrogen fluoride, NF₁O, was observed. However, this indicated that alternate conditions might more fully take advantage of the ability of CIF₄O to fluorinate and oxygenate. To this end, ultraviolet irradiations of N₂F₄-ClF₄O mixtures were carried out. It was found that limitation of the intensity of the uv irradiation (through the use of a small reactor window, 1-in. diam) allowed greater amounts of NF₂O to be formed than in the thermal reaction. But these quantities were still small, about 5 mol %/mol of N₂F₄. Increasing the window area (and hence the admitted light) by a large factor led to complete conversion of the N₂F₄ to NF₃, FNO, and FNO2. No attempts were made to maximize couditions for oxidizing N₂F₄ to NF₂O using ClF₃O.

Chlorine trifluoride oxide and difluoramine underwent smooth, fast reaction at temperatures where pure ClF₄O is a solid. Three N-F-containing compounds, NF₄O, ClNF₂, and N₂F₄, were formed and the first two of these were always produced in nearly equimolar amounts. Thus, the major reactions may be

$$CIF_{i}O + 2HNF_{i} \longrightarrow [FCIO] + 2HF + 2NF_{i}$$
$$2NF_{i} + [FCIO] \longrightarrow NF_{i}CI + NF_{i}O$$
$$CIF_{i}O + 2HNF_{i} \longrightarrow NF_{i}CI + NF_{i}O + 2HF$$

accompanied by the following competing reactions

 $2NF_{1} \longrightarrow N_{1}F_{4}$   $2[FCIO] \longrightarrow CIO_{2}F + CIF$   $CIF + HNF_{1} \longrightarrow HF + NF_{2}CI$   $2[FCIO] + HNF_{2} \longrightarrow CIO_{2}F + NF_{1}CI + HF$ 

The high yield of NF₃O (70% based on ClF₃O consumed) noted here is remarkable when compared to previously reported^{17,18} and unreported^{19,30} yields obtained under a variety of conditions.

The reaction between difluoraminocarbonyl fluoride,  $F_1NCFO$ , and  $ClF_1O$  yielded again  $NF_1O$  and  $ClNF_1$  in nearly equimolar amounts. However, the yields were much lower (20% based on  $ClF_1O$  consumed) with  $N_1F_4$ being the main N-F containing product. By analogy with the  $HNF_2$ - $ClF_1O$  reaction (see above), the following reaction sequence might be proposed

 $CIF_{s}O + 2F_{s}NCFO \longrightarrow 2COF_{s} + [FCIO] + 2NF_{s}$   $2NF_{s} + [FCIO] \longrightarrow NF_{s}CI + NF_{s}O$   $CIF_{s}O + 2F_{s}NCFO \longrightarrow NF_{s}CI + NF_{s}O + 2COF_{s}$ 

with the competing reactions being identical with those written for the ClF₂O-HNF₂ reaction.

The formation of the  $ClF_2O^+$  cation by the reaction

(16) M. Rubinstein, J. B. Siere, and H. J. Schumacher, Z. Phys. Chem. (Frankfurt om Main), 48, 51 (1964).

(17) (a) N. Bartlett, J. Passmore, and B. J. Wells, Chem. Commun., 213 (1966), (b) N. Bartlett and S. P. Beaton, *ibid.*, 167 (1966); (c) N. Bartlett, S. P. Beaton, and N. K. Iha, *ibid.*, 168 (1966).

(18) W. B. Fox, et al., J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 88, 2604 (1966).

(19) E. A. Lawton and D. Pilipovich, U. S. Patent 3,505,015 (April 7, 1970); British Patent 1,104,711 (Feb 15, 1965).

(20) Just as Bartlett and coworkers showed that PtFs or OsFs reacts with PNO to give low or trace amounts of NFsO, so also ClFs and FNO have been noted to form slight amounts of NFsO: D. PHpovich and H. F. Bauer, unpublished results. 2204 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 11, No. 9, 1972



Figure 1.-Infrared spectrum of solid CIF10 +PtF6 - as AgCl disk.



Figure 2.-Raman spectrum of solid CIF1O+PtF6 at three different recorder voltages: exciting line 6471 Å; spectral slit width for curves A and B 8 cm⁻¹; for curve C 2 cm⁻¹,

of CIF1O with strong Lewis acids is reported elsewhere.^{4,21} The same cation was found to result from the interaction of platinum hexafluoride and CIF₃O, according to

 $CIF_{1}O + PtF_{6} \longrightarrow CIF_{1}O^{+}PtF_{6}^{-} + 0.5F_{2}$ 

While all the reactions described earlier in this report showed CIFrO functioning as an oxidizing agent, here it can be seen that platinum hexafiuoride is the more powerful oxidizing agent. However, the oxidation is confined to one of the fluorine ligands of CIF1O and does not affect the oxidation state of the chlorine central atom which would result in the most interesting CIF,O molecule. All the PtFs reacted and excess ClF1O was recovered unchanged.

The bright yellow, crystalline solid, ClF₂O⁺PtF₄⁻, was characterized by vibrational spectroscopy. Figures 1 and 2 show the infrared and Raman spectrum, respectively, of the solid. Table I lists the observed frequencies together with their assignment. All bands expected for CIF2O+21 have been observed with proper frequencies and intensities. In addition to the  $ClF_3O^+$ bands, the vibrational spectrum shows the bands characteristic¹¹ for PtFe⁻. Consequently, the solid obtained from the ClF₃O-PtF₄ reaction has the ionic composition CIF1O+PtF6-.

The X-ray powder diffraction pattern of CIF2O+-PtF₆⁻ is listed in Table II. The observed lines were

## SCHACK, LINDAHL, PILIPOVICH, AND CHRISTE

TABLE I VIBRATIONAL SPECTRUM OF CIPSO *PtFs - AND ITS ASSIGNMENT COMPARED TO THAT OF CLF10+A1F1 - .

	Annigument			
-CIF#	0*FtFt	CIF:0	*Asife	(for ClipO+
Ir	Raman	Ir	Raman	in Ca)
1326 ms	1324 (0.6)*	1331 ms	1333 (2)*	»1(A') *Cl
1313 mw	1311 (0.2)	1319 mw	1320 (1)	n(A') TCI
737 🔹	737 (2.7)	750 br. s	757 br (3)	m(A')
705 🛚	705 (0.8)	695 vs	696 (1)	Ps(A")
643 vs	658 (4.2))	595 vs	)	
<b>63</b> 0 sh	630 (10) 575 sh	675 sh, w	674 (10)	XF ₆ -
564 s	564 (2.9)	561 ms	563 (3)	
508 a	506 (0.5)	509 ms	511 (2)	Pa(Å')
401 ms	401 (0.7)	407 s	406 (2)	P4(A'')
		388 #	•••	XF
386 ms	386 (0.2)	378 sh	378 sh	24(A')
	280 (0.3)		371 (4)	XF
	239 (7.9)			•
	140(0.3)			
	115 (0.2) 58 (1.0)			Lattice modes

*K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2212 (1972). * Uncorrected Raman intensities.

	1	CABLK	11		
X-Ray	Powder	DATA	FOR	CIF ₁ O	+PtF6~

1.			
• ••	Caled	Intensity	<b>h</b> hi
	7.43	131W	110
	5.50	m	111
	4.97	шw	200
	4.26	VS	201
	4.10	8	002
	3 70	1115	030
	3.60	vw	112
	3.37	w	031
	3.31	s	300
	3.17	m	310
	3.04	w	212
	2.99	1115	231
	2.85	w	320
	2.78	m	040
	2.57	111	302
	2.49	111	400
	2.34	121W	322
	2.20	2218	223
	2.15	vw	051
	2.07	vw	313
	2.03	111	250
	1.99	111W	500
	1.93	1118	501

indexed on the basis of an orthorhombic unit cell with a = 9.94, b = 11.12, and c = 8.21 Å. Assuming that the volume of the oxygen atoms will be comparable to that of the fluorine atoms, and neglecting contributions from the highly charged central atoms to the volume (as suggested by Zachariasen^{21,24}), an average volume of 17-18 Å⁴ can be expected for each fluorine or oxygen atom in ClF2O+PtF6-. Thus, values of 17.8 and 17.0 Å² have been reported for IF₆+AsF₆-²⁵ and NF₄+-AsF, * respectively. Based on this assumption, one can deduce six molecules per unit cell for ClFsO+PtFs-, resulting in an average volume of 16.81 Å¹ per F or O atom. The powder pattern of ClF₁O+PtF₁⁻ is similar

⁽²¹⁾ K. O. Christe, B. C. Cur*is, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 31, 2212 (1972).

⁽²²⁾ N. Bartiett, Angew. Chem., Int. Bd. Engl., 7, 438 (1968); N. Bartlett and S. P. Beaton, Chem. Commun., 167 (1966).

⁽²³⁾ W. H. Zacharlasou, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 79, 2147 (1948).

⁽²⁴⁾ F. H. Rülinger and W. H. Zachariasen, J. Phys. Chem., 58, 405 (1954).

⁽²⁵⁾ K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 4, 1783 (1967).

⁽²⁶⁾ K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. H. Pavinth, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lal., 3, 83 (1966).

()

to that observed¹⁹ for  $ClO_2^+AsF_6^-$ . The latter has a tetragonal unit cell with a = 10.39 and c = 8.03 Å. The unit cell of  $ClF_2O^+PtF_6^-$  might be derived from the  $ClO_2^+AsF_6^-$  cell by assuming orthorhombic distortion due to the lower symmetry of the  $ClF_2O^+$  cation. Further evidence for the formulation of the solid as  $ClF_2O^+$ -

(27) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 8, 2489 (1969). Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 11, No. 9, 1972 2205

 $PtF_6^-$  can be deduced from the fact that the X-ray powder diffraction patterns of  $ClF_2O^+AsF_6^{-4}$  and  $ClF_2O^+PtF_6^-$  are almost identical.

Acknowledgment.—We are pleased to acknowledge support for this work by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. We are indebted to R. B. Cook of Cary Instruments for recording the Raman spectrum. [Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 11, 2205 (1972).] Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL CORPORATION, CANOGA PAR CALIFORNIA 91304

## Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide. V. Complex Formation with Lewis Acids and Bases

BY KARL O. CHRISTE,* CARL J. SCHACK, AND DONALD PILIPOVICH

Received September 8, 1971

「大 かい」を向きし

Chlorine trifluoride oxide, CIF₃O, exhibits amphoteric character. With the strong Lewis bases CsF, RbF, and KF it forms the stable, white, crystalline adducts, CsF CIF₃O, RbF CIF₃O, and KF CIF₃O, respectively. With the weaker base FNO it neither forms a complex nor chemically interacts at temperatures as low as  $-95^{\circ}$ . With the Lewis acids SbF₃, AsF₃, and BF₃ it forms white, crystalline 1:1 adducts, whereas with SiF₄ it forms a 2:1 adduct. The thermal stability of these adducts decreases in the order: CIF₃O·SbF₃ > CIF₃O·AsF₃ > CIF₃O·BF₃ > (CIF₃O)₃·SiF₄. The dissociation pressuretemperature relation has been measured and thermodynamic data are calculated for the process (CIF₃O)₃·SiF₄(a)  $\approx$  2CiF₃O(g) + SiF₄(g). The rendencies of adduct formation are compared for CIF₃O, CIF₃, CIO₃F, CIF₃, and CIF and are correlated with the stractural stability of the halogen fluorides and their corresponding ions.

#### Introduction

Halogen fluorides and oxyfluorides generally exhibit amphoteric character.¹ Consequently, we considered that ClF₄O might also form complexes with strong Lewis acids and bases. In this paper we report on the syntheses and some of the properties of a number of adducts derived from ClF₄O.

#### **Experimental Section**

Matorials and Apparatus.—Experimental techniques used in these studies were essentially the same as those described elsewhere.³⁻⁶ The preparation and purification of CIF₄O and FNO are described elswhere.^{3,7} The alkali metal fluorides were fused in r platinum crucible and powdered in a drybox prior to use. Arzenic pentafluoride (from Ozark Mahoning Co.), BF₃, and SiF₄ (both from the Matheson Co.) were purified by fractional condensation. Antimony pentafluoride (from Ozark Mahoning Co.) was purified by vacuum distillation at ambient temperature. The purity of the volatile starting materials was determined by measurements of their vapor pressures and infrared spectra.

**Preparation of Alkali Metal Fluoride-CIF,O Adducts.**—Dry CsF (66.0 mmol) was placed into a 90-ml prepassivated Monel cylinder, and purified CIF₈O (106.4 mmol) was added at  $-196^{\circ}$ . The cylinder was kept at ambient temperature for 30 days. Unreacted CIF₈O (40.5 mmol) was removed in *waswa* and identified by its infrared spectrum. The cylinder was opened in the glove box and contained 17.1 g of a stable, white, crystalline solid (weight calculated for Cs⁺CIF₈O⁻, 17.18 g). Therefore, CsF (66.0 mmol) had reacted with CIF₉O (65.9 mmol) in a mole ratio of 1:0.998 producing the complex Cs⁺CIF₄O⁻.

Similarly, RbF (92.0 mmol), when combined with ClF₈O (93.5 mmol) at -196° and shaken at ambient temperature for 2 days,

(2) D. Phipovich, C. B. Lindahl, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and K. O. Christe, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 2189 (1972).

(3) D. Pilipovich, H. H. Rogers, and R. D. Wilson, *ibid.*, 11, 2192 (1972).
 (4) K. O. Christe and B. C. Curtis, *ibid.*, 11, 2196 (1972).

(5) C. J. Schack, C. B. Lindshl, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, ibid., 11, 2201 (1972).

(6) D. Pilipovich, R. D. Wilson, and H. F. Bauer, U. S. Patent, to be issued, 1972.

(7) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1220 (1972).

reacted with ClF₄O (67.15 mmol) producing the complex Rb⁺⁻ ClF₄O⁻⁻0.28RbF.

Pure ClF₄O (purity 99+%) was loaded into a 316 stainless steel cylinder containing a large excess of dry KF. After the contents of the cylinder was kept at ambient temperature for 30 days, practically all of the ClF₄O had complexed with KF.

The FNO-ClF₃O System.—Nitrosyl fluoride (25.6 mmol) and ClF₃O (12.8 mmol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$  in a Teflon FEP U trap. The mixture was allowed to warm to  $-79^{\circ}$  and was kept at this temperature for 24 hr. It remained at all times a water-clear liquid and no sign of solid formation could be observed. The vapor pressure above the liquid was about 115 mm. The contents of the trap was cooled to  $-95^{\circ}$ , and FNO (25.5 mmol) was removed by vacuum distillation. The residue (12.7 mmol) was shown by its infrared spectrum to be essentially pure ClF₃O. Hence, ClF₃O and FNO do not form a stable complex at  $-95^{\circ}$ .

Preparation of CIF₃O Lewis Acid Adducts.—Boron trifluoride (4.00 mmol) and CIF₃O (3.22 mmol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$  in a Teflon FEP container. The mixture was allowed to warm up slowly to ambient temperature and was kept at this temperature for 12 hr. Unreacted BF₃ (0.74 mmol) was removed in success 20° and identified by its infrared spectrum. The white, crystalline residue had no dete 'able dissociation pressure at 20°. Therefore, CIF₃O (3.22 mmol) had reacted with BF₄ (3.20 mmol) in a mole ratio of 1:1.01, producing the complex CIF₃O·BF₃.

Similarly, AsF₁ (16.4 mmol) and ClF₃O (13.2 mmol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$ . After keeping the mixture at 20° for 2 hr, unreacted AsF₅ (2.8 mmol) was removed in vacuo at 20°. Therefore, ClF₃O (13.2 mmol) had reacted with AsF₅ (13.6 mmol) in a mole ratio of 1:1.03 producing the white, crystalline, stable complex, ClF₄O AsF₅.

Silicon tetrafluoride (3.79 mmol) was combined with CIF₈O (5.02 mmol) at  $-196^{\circ}$ . When the mixture was allowed to warm up to about  $-80^{\circ}$ , complex formation occurred. Unreacted SiF₄ (1.21 mmol) was removed in vacuo at  $-64^{\circ}$  and identified by its infrared spectrum. Therefore, CIF₈O (5.02 mmol) had reacted with SiF₄ (2.58 mmol) in a mole ratio of 2:1.03, producing the white, crystalline complex (CiF₈O)₈. SiF₄.

Antimony pentafluoride (104 mmol) and ClF₂O (20.9 mmol) were combined in a 150-ml prepassivated Monel cylinder at  $-196^{\circ}$ . The contents of the cylinder was kept in an electrically heated oven at 135° for 6 days under autogenous pressure. Unreacted SbF₄ was removed by vacuum distillation at 130°.

⁽¹⁾ L. Stein in "Halogen Chemistry," Vol. 1, V. Gutmann, Ed., Academic Press, New York, N. Y., 1967, Chapter 3.

The cylinder was opened in the glove box and contained 7.8 g of a white, crystallice solid (calculated weight for 20.9 mmol of ClF₄O·SbF₄, 6.8 g; for 20.9 mmol of ClF₄O·2SbF₄, 11.3 g). Therefore, ClF₄O had reacted with SbF₄ in a mole ratio of 1:1.22.

Dissociation Pressure Measurements.—The (ClF₄O): SiF₄ complex was prepared in a Teflon FEP container directly connected to a Heise, Bourdon-tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm  $\pm 0.1\%$ ). The temperature of the cooling bath was determined with a copper-constants thermocouple. To be certain that an equilibrium existed at each temperature reading, a sample of the gas above the solid complex was pumped off and a constant pressure was reestablished. True equilibrium existed at a given temperature if the pressures, before and after the pumping off procedure, were identical. Equilibrium pressures were always approached from below a given temperature. The following temperature (°C)-vapor pressure (15.7) relation was observed: -30.9, 4: -24.5, 8: 0.9, 72; 6.0, 124; 15.7, 257; and 20.8, 380. The best fit of log P vs.  $T^{-1}$  (in °K) was obtained by the method of least squares.

X-Ray Powder Data.— Debeye-Scherrer powder patterns were taken as previously described.⁶

#### Results and Discussion

Synthesis. -- Chlorine trifluoride oxide and the alkali metal fluorides, CsF, RbF, and KF, when combined at ambient temperature, produced the 1:1 complexes, CsF+ClF₂O, RbF+ClF₂O, and KF+ClF₂O, respectively. For CsF a practically quantitative conversion to CsF. CIF₃O was achieved, whereas for RbF the conversion to RbF+ClF₃O was only 78%. In the case of RbF, however, a considerably shorter reaction time and a nearly stoichiometric amount of starting materials were employed in the synthesis. Hence, the conversion of RbF to RbF · ClF₁O could almost certainly be increased by using an excess of CIF₂O, a longer reaction time, and a slightly increased reaction temperature. The fact that a high conversion to the corresponding alkali metal salt becomes increasingly difficult with decreasing atomic weight of the alkali metal has also been observed in the case of the CIF₂ and CIF₄ salts.^{8,9} This might be due to various effects such as changes in lattice energy, solubility in the excess halogen fluoride or oxyfluoride, and stability of the adducts.

No indication for the formation of a stable complex between FNs) and ClF₂O was found at temperatures as low as  $-95^\circ$ . The fact that only a liquid phase was observed at relatively low temperatures where pure ClF₂O (mp,  $-42^\circ$ ) is a solid indicates high miscibility or solubility of ClF₄O in FNO. The vapor pressure of ~115 mm observed at  $-78.8^\circ$  above the liquid phase is only slightly lower than the value of 137 mm calculated for an ideal 1:2 mixture from Raoult's law.

Chlorine trifluoride oxide forms stable 1:1 adducts with the Lewis acids  $AsF_{4}$  and  $BF_{2}$ . In spite of the excess Lewis acid employed in the syntheses, no evidence for the formation of di- or polymeric anions, such as  $B_{2}F_{7}^{-10-12}$  or  $As_{2}F_{11}^{-,12,13}$  was obtained. However, in the case of  $SbF_{5}$ , a product having the composition (according to its infrared spectrum and the material balance) of  $ClF_{2}O+SbF_{5}^{-}$ . 0.28 $ClF_{2}O+Sb_{2}F_{11}^{-}$  was obtained. The formation of some  $Sb_{2}F_{11}^{-}$  salt¹⁴⁻¹⁶ is not

the state water the transfer of the state of the

No. of Concession, Name of

surprising since a large excess of SbF, was used in the synthesis. No attempts were made to optimize the reaction conditions for the synthesis of  $ClF_1O+SbF_6^-$ . However, using a large excess of  $ClF_1O$ , decreasing the reaction temperature, and adding the SbF, (preferably in a solvent such as  $HF^{12}$ ) slowly to the excess  $ClF_1O$  should result in a better defined 1:1 adduct.

The difunctional Lewis acid SiF₄, when combined with ClF₂O at about  $-80^{\circ}$ , forms the expected 1:2 complex. The lower temperature required for the synthesis of (ClF₃O)₂·SiF₄ is due to the decreased thermal stability of the adduct.

**Properties.** The 1:1 adducts of ClF₂O with SbF₄. AsF₄, and BF₃ are white, crystalline solids showing no measurable dissociation pressure at ambient temperature. The thermal stability of the Lewis acid adducts decreases in the order ClF₂O·SbF₄ > ClF₃O·AsF₄ > ClF₂O·BF₄ > (ClF₄O)₂·SiF₄. Thus, ClF₃O·SbF₄ is stable at 130° in vacuo, whereas (ClF₃O)₂·SiF₄ reaches a dissociation pressure of 760 mm at 31°. Based on the observed dissociation pressure-temperature data, a plot of log  $P_{mm}$  v₅.  $T^{-1}$  (in °K) for the heterogeneous equilibrium

#### $(ClF_aO)_a$ SiF₄(s) = $2ClF_aO(g)$ + SiF₄(g)

is a straight line. The equation log  $P_{\rm mm} = 11.8018 - 2712.3/T$  represents these data in the temperature range -30.9 to  $20.8^\circ$ . The standard error of the estimate of log P was 0.008 which corresponds to 2% deviation in pressure. The index of correlation ( $\rho$ ) is 0.909938.

By extrapolation, a dissociation pressure of 1 atm was obtained at 30.9°. At 25° the dissociation pressure amounts to 408 mm. From the slope of the log  $P_{\rm mm}$  vs.  $T^{-1}$  curve,  $\Delta H_{\rm d}^{\circ} = 37.24$  kcal mol⁻¹ was found.¹⁷ From  $\Delta F_{T}^{o} = -RT \ln K p_{atm}$ , a free energy change,  $\Delta F_{246}^{\circ} = 1.846$  kcal mol⁻⁴, and from  $\Delta S_{r}^{\circ} =$  $(\Delta H^{\circ} - \Delta F^{\circ}_{T})T^{-1}$ , an entropy change,  $\Delta S^{\circ}_{2W} =$ 118.7 cal deg⁻¹ mol⁻¹, were found for the dissociation process at 25°. A heat of formation of (CIF₁O)₂. SiF₁(s),  $\Delta H_1^{\circ}_{198} = 488.4 \pm 6$  kcal mol⁻¹, was calculated based upon  $\Delta H_1^{\circ}_{298}[\text{SiF}_4(g)]^{tx} = 385.980 \text{ kcal mol}^{-4}$ and  $\Delta H_1^{\circ}_{298} [ClF_2O(g)]^{19} = -32.6 \pm 3 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1}$ . The uncertainty in the heat of formation value is mainly due to the uncertainty in the value of the heat of formation of aqueous HF²⁰ used for calculating  $\Delta H_1^{\circ}_{296}$  of CIF₂O The heat of dissociation,¹⁹ 37.24 kcal mol⁻¹, obtained for (CIF₂O⁺)₂SiF₆² is of the same order of magnitude as the value obtained for the similar ionic 2:1 adduct FCl₂ (AsF₆ - (32.8 keal mol⁻¹).²⁴

The Lewis base adducts  $Cs^+ClF_4O_-$ ,  $Rb^+ClF_4O^-$ , and  $K^+ClF_4O^-$  show no measurable dissociation pressure at ambient temperature. However, the least stable of these adducts *i.e.*,  $K^+ClF_4O^-$ , can be slowly dissociated *in vacuo* at ambient temperature. The increasing stability of the salts with increasing size of the 1

(19) O. Kaiman, unpublished results.

(20) J. D. Cox and D. Harrop, Trens. Furnday Soc., 61, 1328 (1965).

⁽⁸⁾ K. O. Christe and J. P. Guertin, Inorg. Chem., 4, 1785 (1965).

⁽⁹⁾ B. D. Whitney, R. O. MacLaren, C. B. Fogle, and T. J. Hurley, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 36, 2583 (1964).

⁽¹⁰⁾ S. Brownstein and J. Passivista, Can. J. Chem., 43, 1645 (1965).

⁽¹¹⁾ J. J. Havris, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1627 (1966).

⁽¹²⁾ K. O. Christe and W. Maya, ibid., 8, 1253 (1969).

⁽¹³⁾ P. A. W. Dean, R. J. Gillespie, and R. Hulme, Chem. Commun., 990 (1969).

⁽¹⁴⁾ J. K. Ruff, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1971 (1966).

⁽¹⁵⁾ J. Weidlein and K. Dehnicke, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 846, 278 (1966).

⁽¹⁶⁾ K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 8, 212 (1969).

⁽¹⁷⁾ It is not strictly correct to infer that the measured heat of reaction for the dissociation process equals the thermodynamic heat of dissociation. This would only be appropriate if the complex were in the gas phase or if the heat of sublimation of the complex were zero. However, for convenience,  $\Delta H_d^{\circ}$  will be used throughout the text to mean the heat of reaction of a complete dissociation process of the type complex(s) = gas + gas. (18) "JANAF Interim Thermochemical Tables," The Dow Chemical

^{(18) &}quot;JANAF Interim Thermochemical Tables," The Dow Chemical Co., Midhand, Mich., 1961.

⁽²¹⁾ K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 8, 212 (1969).

alkali metal cation is similar to that found for the corresponding  $ClF_2^-$  and  $ClF_4^-$  salts.^{8,9}

All of the described  $ClF_3O$  adducts are hygroscopic solids. They react violently with water and organic materials. The stable materials were stored in closed Teflon FEP containers at ambient temperature for several years without any signs of decomposition.

Structure of the Adducts. -X-Ray powder diffraction patterns were obtained for ClF₂O+AsF₆⁻, ClF₂O+BF₆⁻, and Cs+ClF₄O⁻. Table I lists the calculated and

TABLE 1						
X-RAY POWDER	DATA FOR	CIFsO+AsFe ⁻	and $C1F_1O + BF_4 -$			

,		*AsF4		-CIFIO*	BF		
d,	A	¥		/	A	1-1	
Oold	Caled	Tafeas	446	0.00	1 00		11/1/1
7.42	7 41	nı	110	0.03	0 03	ms	200
5.47	5.46	m	111	4.82	4 82	m	002
4.98	4 97	niw	200	4 53	4 03	w.	102
4 73	4 73	w	120	4 29	4.29	5	130
4 48	4.50	w	021	4 0.9	4 10	S	031
4 25	4 25	VS	201	3 75	3.74	w	230
4 09	4 09	S	121,002	3 64	3 69	w	320
3.77	3 77	vw	102	3.40	3.40	VS	040
3.67	3.66	8	220	3 31	3.31	m	400
3 56	3 56	vw	112	3 03	3 03	w	240
3 37	3 37	VW	130	2 87	2 88	w	241
3.30	3 30	8	300,031	2 81	2 82	w	213
3.15	3 15	w	202	2 67	2.67	m	150
2.96	2.96	ra	311	2.61	2.62	w	051
2.92	2.92	w	230	2 50	2.59	w	510
2.73	2.73	m.w	003, 222	2 56	2.57	W	151
2.60	2.60	vw	140	244	2 44	mw	251
2.55	2.55	w	113	$2^{-}33$	2.33	m	114
2.49	2.49	w	400	$2^{-}20$	2 20	m	600
2 34	2.34	vw	331	2.15	2.15	m	601
2.18	2.18	mw	421	2.06	2.06	W	- 343
2.14	2 14	mw	402	2 04	2.04	VW:	-621
2.08	2.08	vw	412	1.922	1.926	mw	-170
2.02	$2^{-}02$	ъw	341	1 894		mw	
1.957	1 957	w	510, 323	1.840		w	
1.913	1 907	m	052	1 791		w	
1 883	1.885	w	143	1 750		W.	
1 838	1.834	mw	403	1 714		vw	
1 762	1 764	vw	512	1 694		mw	
1 717	1 718	vw	314	1 572		w	
1 649		vw		1 544		vw	
1 504		m		1 520		vw:	
1.585		w		1 503		w	
1.531		w		1 467		w	
1 486		w		1 446		w	
1 433		vw		1 410		naw	
1 418		vw		1 337		w	
1 35.7		w		1.314		w	
1 377		w		1 286		w	
1 358		vw		1.267		w	
1 334		VW		1.228		w	
1 318		w		1.131		w	
1 301		vw		1,106		¥/	
1 285		v w		1 079		w	
1 280				1 065		w	
1 941		~					
1 914							
1 104		v <del>w</del>					
1 177							

observed spacings for ClF₂O+AsF₆⁻ and ClF₂O+BF₆⁻. The patterns of both compounds were tentatively indexed in the orthorhombic system. The unit cell dimensions calculated for these data for ClF₂O+AsF₆⁻ are a = 9.94, b = 10.78, and c = 8.16 Å. These values are very similar to those obtained for ClF₂O+PtF₆⁻ (a = 9.94, b = 11.12, and c = 8.21 Å).⁵ By analogy with ClO₂+AsF₆⁻²² and ClF₂O+PtF₆^{-c} one can deduce six molecules per unit cell for ClF₂O+AsF₆⁻⁷. This results in a reasonable^{23,24} value of 16.2 Å³ for the average volume per F or O atom neglecting contributions from the highly charged central atoms. For ClF₂O+BF₄⁻⁷ the unit cell dimensions are a = 13.21, b = 13.62, and c = 9.63 Å. These unit cell dimensions compare favorably with those of orthorhombic Cs+BF₄⁻⁷ (a = 5.83, b = 7.65, and c = 9.43 Å),²³ assuming the ClF₂O+BF₆⁻⁷ unit cell to be four times larger than that of Cs+BF₄⁻⁷. Therefore, the unit cell of ClF₂O+BF₄⁻⁷ should contain 16 molecules resulting in a plausible^{12,24} value of 15.5 Å³ for the average volume per F or O atom. The diffraction pattern of Cs+ClF₄O⁻⁷ was rather faint and contained too many lines to allow its indexing.

The vibrational spectra were recorded for  $Rb^+$ -ClF₄O⁻, Cs⁺ClF₄O⁻, ClF₂O⁺BF₄⁻, ClF₂O⁺AsF₅⁻, and ClF₂O⁺SbF₆⁻ and are entirely consistent with ionic structures. A detailed discussion of the spectra and their assignment together with force constant calculations and bond-order considerations are published in separate papers.^{26,77}

General Considerations. —In the past the self-ionization of halogen fluorides has been overemphasized.¹ This was mainly due to the ease with which most of the reaction chemistry of the amphoteric halogen fluorides could be explained by it. However, except for BrF₂, little or no evidence has been found supporting this postulated self-ionization. Furthermore, no attempts have been made to rationalize and correlate the available data on the tendency of various halogen fluorides to form adducts with Lewis acids or bases. Since reliable data are now available on the complex formation of pentavalent ClF₃.¹⁶ ClF₃O, and ClO₂F,^{26,29} of trivalent ClF₄,^{9,20-24} and of monovalent ClF,^{4,21,37,46} a meaningful comparison can be made.

A priori, the following trends might be expected within this series. (i) Compounds showing a strong tendency to form stable adducts with Lewis acids (and, hence, having considerable base character) should show a decreased tendency to form adducts with Lewis bases, and vice versa. (ii) The fluoride donor (*i.e.*, Lewis base) properties of a halogen fluoride should increase with increasing electron density on the fluoride ligands. Consequently, replacement of two fluorine ligands by one less electronegative oxygen ligand without changing the oxidation state of the central

(22) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 8, 2489 (1969).

(23) W. H. Zachariasen, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 70, 2147 (1948).

- (24) F. H. Bilinger and W. H. Zachariasen, J. Phys. Chem., 88, 405 (1984).
- (25) I. G. Ryse, "The Chemistry of Fluorine and its Inorganic Compounds," ABC Translation 3927, U. S. Atomic Energy Commission, Tech-

nical Information Service Extension, Oak Ridge, Tenn., 1960, p 529.
 (26) K. O. Christe, B. C. Curtis, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2212

- (1972).
  - (27) K. O. Christe and B. C. Curtis, *ibid.*, 11, 2209 (1972).
     (28) D. K. Huggins and W. B. Fox, *Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett.*, 6, 337
- (20) D. R. Huggins and W. D. For, they, they there of 1970).

(29) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 35 (1972).

- (30) F. Seel and O. Detmer, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 301, 113 (1959).
- (31) N. Bartlett and D. H. Lohmann, J. Chem. Soc., 5253 (1962).
- (32) H. Selig and J. Shamir, Inorg. Chem., 3, 294 (1964).
- (33) K. O. Christe and A. E. Pavlath, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 885, 210 (1965).
- (34) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, 313 (1967).
- (35) K. O. Chuste and J. P. Guertin, ibid., 5, 473 (1966).
- (36) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 357, 125 (1968).
- (37) K. O. Christe and J. P. Guertin, Inorg. Chem., 4, 905 (1965).

(38) K. O. Christe, W. Sawodny, and J. P. Guertin, ibid., 6, 1159 (1967).



Figure 1.--Relative acid-base strength of various amphoteric halogen fluorides derived from their tendency to form adducts with strong Lewis acids and bases. Compounds of marginal stability are in larger type with the numbers indicating the temperature (*C) at which the dissociation pressure above the solid equals "50 mm.

atom (*i.e.*,  $ClF_b \rightarrow ClF_0 \rightarrow ClFO_2$ ) or replacement of two fluorine ligands by one free electron pair with change of the oxidation state of the central atom (*i.e.*,  $CiF_b \rightarrow ClF_3 \rightarrow ClF$ ) should increase the basicity of a halogen fluoride molecule. Hence, one would expect  $ClF_b$  to have more acid character than either  $ClO_2F$  or  $ClF_5$  Turthermore, one would expect these trends to be continuous

Figure 1 shows the observed data. The size of the arrows indicates the tendency to form adducts. As can be seen both predictions made a priori cannot be the dominating factors. There is no continuous trend from CIFs toward either ClO₂F or CIF. Furthermore, CIF₃O and CIF₃ show a pronounced tendency to form adducts with both Lewis acids and Lewis bases. Consequently, the tendency to form adducts cannot depend strongly on the acid strength of the parent molecule. However, there seems to be a correlation between the tendency to form adducts and the structures of the parent molecule and the resulting ions. If, for example, the structure of the parent molecule is derived from the energetically less favorable trigonal bipyramid¹⁷ and if the resulting ions belong to the energetically more favorable octahedral of tetrahedral type, we observe a strong tendency toward adduct formation. This explains the surprising fact that CIF₄O and CIF₄ tend to form stable adducts with both Lewis acids and Lewis bases. The converse should also hold; i.e., octahedral or tetrahedral molecules should show a weak tendency to form ions belonging to the trigonal-bi-

Ę

ŧ

State State

pyramid type. This has been noted for  $IOF_3$  which does not form an adduct with  $SbF_3^{10}$  and for  $ClO_7F$ which forms only a marginally stable adduct with  $CsF^{12,22}$  Chlorine pentafluoride and ClF deserve special mention for the following reasons. ClF₄ does not form any adducts with strong Lewis bases.¹⁶ This is most likely due¹⁶ to a limitation of the coordination number of pentavalent chlorine to six (counting the free, sterically active electron pair as a ligand). Chlorine monofluoride forms with Lewis acids only 2:1 adducts ²¹ This can be explained by the instability of a hypothetical Cl⁺ cation which would possess only an electron sextet The relatively high stability of the  $ClF_2^-$  anion in spite of its trigonal-bipyramid type structure may be due to its high symmetry.^{37,34}

In summary, it is difficult to understand and predict relative acid base properties of amphoteric halogen fluorides on the basis of the properties of the molecule itself. However, comparison of the structural stability of the parent molecule with that of the corresponding ions allows a qualitative interpretation. A method of predicting the structure of unknown halogen fluoride ions and molecules has previously been discussed⁴⁰ and should be particularly useful here.

Acknowledgment. - The authors are pleased to acknowledge support for this work by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

 (39) N. Bartlett and F. O. Sladky, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 10, 5316 (1968).
 (40) K. O. Christe, paper presented at the Fourth International Fluorine Symposium, Bates Park, Colo., July 1967.

· 98

Contribution from Rocketdyne, A Division of North American Rockwell Corporation, Canoga Park, California 91304

# Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide. VI. The Tetrafluorooxychlorate(V) Anion, $ClF_4O^-$ . Vibrational Spectra and Force Constants

BY KARL O. CHRISTE* AND E. C. CURTIS

Received September 8, 1971

7

The infrared and Raman spectra of Cs⁺ClF₄O⁻ and Rb⁺ClF₄O⁻ have been recorded. Nine fundamental vibrations have been observed consistent with a  $C_4$ , structure analogous to that of XeF₄O and ClF₄. An assignment of the fundamental vibrations is proposed and a modified valence force field has been calculated. The bonding in ClF₄O⁻ is best described by a mainly covalent Cl=O double bond and two semiionic three-center, four-electron p-p  $\sigma$  Cl-F bond pairs.

#### Introduction

 $ClF_4O$  forms adducts¹ with strong Lewis acids and bases. In this paper, we present proof for the structure of the  $ClF_4O$ -Lewis base complexes.

#### **Experimental Section**

The materials, apparatus, and the preparation of Rb*ClF4O and Cs*ClF4O⁻ have previously been described.¹ The infrared and Raman spectra were recorded as previously reported.³

#### **Results and Discussion**

**Vibrational Spectra.** Figures 1 and 2 show the vibrational spectra of solid  $Rb^+ClF_4O^-$  and  $Cs^+Cl-F_4O^-$ , respectively. Table I lists the observed trequencies. For comparison, the values reported for  $ClF_4^{-3}$  and  $ClF_4^{-3}$  are included. Since  $ClF_4O^-$  and  $ClF_4^{-3}$  are  $_{12}$  endo-isoelectronic with XeOF₄ and XeF₄, respectively, the values reported for the latter two molecules^{4,6} are also listed.

Comparison with the known structures of isoelectronic CIF₄⁴ and pseudo-isoelectronic XeOF₄⁴ suggests for CIF₄O⁻ symmetry C₄. For this point group, the nine normal modes of vibration are classified as  $(3A_1 +$  $2B_1 + B_2 + 3E$ ). Of these, all nine modes are Raman active, while only the three  $A_1$  and the three E modes are infrared active. However, for the related compounds listed in Table 1, the antisymmetric XF4 out-ofplane deformation mode is either inactive for point group  $D_{in}$  or of such low intensity for point group  $C_{in}$ that it has not been observed. Further complications might be expected due to the fact that we are not dealing with the isolated  $ClF_4O$  ion but with a solid in which the ClF₄O⁻ ions might occupy lattice sites having a symmetry lower than  $C_{4n}$ . This site symmetry lowering might particularly influence the doubly degenerate E modes and cause their splitting into two components. The observation of seven or eight Raman bands (assuming two of the three E modes to split into their degenerate components), with two of them having none and one of them having only a very weak counterpart in the infrared spectrum, is consistent with the above considerations.

The assignments for CIF4O- were made by com-

- (3) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 374, 306 (1970). 387, 125 (1968).
- (4) G. M. Begun, W. H. Fletcher, and D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., 43, 2236 (1965).

(b) K. O. Christe, Speciroc'sim. Acta, Part A, 27, 631 (1971).

(8) H. H. Cianssen, C. L. Chernick, and J. G. Maizz, J. Awer. Chem. Soc., 55, 1927 (1963).

parison with the known spectra of CiF4-,* CiFE,4,8  $XeF_{4}^{4,7}$  and  $XeOF_{4}^{4}$ . The band at about 1200 cm⁻¹ occurs at a frequency much too high for any CI-F fundamental vibration and, hence, is assigned to the Cl-O stretching vibration,  $\nu_1(A_1)$ . The shoulder on the lower frequency side of the 1200-cm⁻¹ band is due to the "Cl isotope. The strongest Raman band, at about 460 cm⁻¹, should belong to the totally symmetric ClF₄ stretching vibration,  $P_2(A_1)$ . Similarly, the strongest infrared band at about 580 cm⁻¹ should be due to the antisymmetric CIF₄ stretching vibration,  $\nu_7(E)$ , which is split into its two degenerate components. The second strongest Raman band at about 350 cm⁻¹ obviously should represent the symmetric out-of-phase CIF, stretching mode  $\nu_4(B_1)$ . The frequencies and relative intensities of  $\nu_2(A_1)$  and  $\nu_4(B_1)$  of CIF₄O⁻⁻ are in good agreement with those reported¹ for  $ClF_4^-$ .

.....

The remaining five modes are deformation modes. The  $O = ClF_4$  deformation mode,  $\nu_8(E)$ , involves mainly a motion of the double-bonded oxygen and, hence, should have the highest frequency. It is assigned to the band at about 400 cm⁻¹, assuming again a splitting into its degenerate components. By analogy with the related molecules listed in Table I, the antisymmetric in-plane CIF₁ deformation mode should have the lowest frequency and is therefore assigned to the band at about 210 cm⁻¹ For the remaining three modes, we are left with only two frequencies. Since the antisymmetric out-of-plane XF4 deformation mode, v_b(B₁), has not been observed for any of the compounds given in Table I, it is assumed to be the unobserved mode. There are two frequencies at about 340 and 280 cm⁻¹ left for assignment to the ClF₄ umbrella deformation,  $\nu_{3}(A_{1})$ , and the C1F₄ scissoring mode,  $\nu_6(B_2)$ . These two modes can easily be distinguished based upon their relative infrared intensities. The va mode should be of high intensity, whereas  $\nu_6$  should ideally be only Raman active. Consequently, the bands at 340 and 280 cm⁻¹ are assigned to  $\nu_1(A_1)$  and  $\nu_6(B_2)$ , respectively. The frequencies of  $\nu_1(A_1)$  and  $\nu_4(B_1)$  almost coincide. The possibility that for Rb+ClF₄O- the 339-cm⁻¹ infrared band is the counterpart of the 350-cm⁻¹ Raman band is not likely owing to its high relative intensity and the relatively large frequency difference of 11 cm⁻¹. Comparison of the CIF, - frequencies with those of CIF, Oand CIF₅ involving only the approximately squareplanar CIF, part reveals the following trend. The  $CIF_4O^-$  anion has the lowest frequencies,  $CIF_4^-$  is inter-

(7) B. Weinstock, E. E. Weaver, and C. P. Knop, Inorg. Chem., 5, 2189 (1966).

⁽¹⁾ K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2205 (1972).

⁽²⁾ K. O. Christe and E. C. Cu: tis, ibid., 11, 2196 (1972).

Assign.

TABLE I VIBRATIONAL SPECTRA OF Rb+CIF4O⁻ and Cs+CIF4O⁻ and Their Assignment Compared with Those of CIF4⁻, CIF5, XeOF4, and XeF4

Rb	CIF.0	Cs+(	Observed CIF+O	l frequenci	es, cm ⁻¹ ,	and rela	tive intensi	tiesX	eOF1 ^b	x	eFi ^{c,d}	for XZF. in point group	
11	Raman	11	Kaman	11	Raman	,τ	Raman	11,	Raman	Ir	Raman	Civ	Type of vibration
1216 5	1211 (0.6)	1201 s	1203 (0.6)			722 m	709 (3)	926 s	920 (2)			A Pi	• X2
462 w	461 (10)	457 w	456 (10)		505 (10)	541 m	538 (1)	576 m	567 (10)		543 (10)	¥2	Paym in-phase XF4
339 s	[350]*	339 s	[345]*	425 m		493 s	480 (10)	294 s	285 (0+)	291 s		*1	Savm Out-of-plane XF4
	350 (4.3)		345 (4)		417 (10)		480 (10)		527 (4)		502 (8)	Bi va	Farm Out-of-phase XFa
							[346]*		[230]				deaver out-of-plane XF4
283 vw	285 (0.4)	280 vw	283 (0.4)		288 (1)		375 (1)		233 (1)		235 (0+)	B1 P4	Save in-Diane X Fa
600	599 (0.1)	600)	593 (0.2)	500-680		732 vs		608 vs		586 vs		E #7	Kaaym XF4
550∫ ^{VI}	557 (0.4)	560∫ ^{V8}	564 (0.3)	vs, br									
415 304 8	416 (1.4) 205 (0.1)	415 206 s	416 (1.4)	-		482 s	[480]	361 s	365 (2)			~.	8 ZXF
004)	213 (0.4)	000)	204 (0.1)			209 -	200 (0 4)		141 (0 1 )	(950)			
	are (4.0)		201 (0.7)			004 5	480 (0.4)		101 (0+)	[200]		P1	easym in-plane XF4

• Reference 3. • References 4 and 5. • Reference 6. • Reference 7. • Frequency values listed in brackets were not observed directly. They were either obscured by stronger bands in the same region or estimated from combination bands or force constant calculations.



Figure 1.—Vibrational spectrum of solid Rb+CiF₄O⁻: (A) infrared spectrum as AgBr disk; (B) Raman spectrum at two different recorder voltages, exciting line 4880 Å; C indicates spectral slit width.



Figure 2. --Vibrational spectrum of solid Cs+ClF O⁻: (A) infrared spectrum as AgBr disk; (B) Raman spectrum, exciting line 4880 Å; C indicates spectral slit width

mediate, and  $ClF_{\delta}$  exhibits the highest frequencies. This is not surprising, since  $ClF_4O^-$  possesses, in addition to a bond-weakening formal negative charge, an oxygen ligand. The pronounced weakening effect on ClF bonds upon oxygen substitution has previously been dircussed in detail for  $ClO_2F_2^{-8}$  and, hence, will not be reiterated.

The difference in the vibrational spectra of ClF₄O⁻ and isoelectronic XeOF, can be rationalized in the following way. The two symmetric XF4 stretching modes do not involve a motion of the central atom. Hence, no mass effect of the central atom is expected, and XeOF, with the stronger X-F bond shows the higher frequencies for these two modes. For the antisymmetric XF₄ stretching mode, the frequencies become similar for XeOF4 and ClF4O⁻ due to a pronounced mass effect. The deformation modes of XeOF₄ all show lower frequencies than the corresponding modes of  $CIF_{4}O^{-}$ . This is due to the increased size of the central atom in XeOF, which facilitates angle deformations. For ClF4O-, an overlap of the range of stretching and deformation vibrations occurs. This unusual overlap has previously been recognized and discussed³ for the structurally related  $ClF_4$  anion and requires relatively weak Cl-F bonds and a small central atom. Furthermore, a comparison between the pairs ClF4O--ClF4- and XeOF4-XeF4 shows for the chlorine fluoride stretching modes a frequency decrease from CIF₄⁻ toward CIF₄O⁻, whereas for the xenon fluorides the trend is reversed. This is due to the difference in the electronegativity of the central atoms. In the case of the xenon compounds, the addition of an oxygen ligand (which is more electronegative than xenon) to xenon results in a slight further electrondensity withdrawal from xenon. This increases the effective electronegativity of xenon and makes it more similar to that of fluorine, thus increasing the contribution of covalent bonding to the Xe-F bond. In the case of chlorine fluorides, the multivalent chlorine atom is more electronegative than oxygen. Hence, oxygen addition lowers the effective electronegativity of chlorine, thus causing an increase in the polarity of the Cl-F bond. This effect of oxygen substitution has been observed for the following related pairs:

(8) K. O. Christe and B. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 35 (1972).

100

Sec.

*)#2***..........

2.0

CIF2-CIF2O,² CIF2- CIF2O,⁸ CIF-CIFO,⁸ and CIF2+-CIF₂O⁺,⁹ and, hence, appears to be quite general. This interpretation assuming a reversed polarity of the X==0 bond in chlorine oxyfluorides and XeOF, is further supported by the observed ¹⁹F nmr shifts. Thus, the fluorine ligands in XeF, are more shielded than those in  $XeOF_4$ , whereas the fluorine ligand in FClO₂ is less shielded than that in FClO₃.¹⁰

Force Constants and Bonding .-- The potential and kinetic energy metrics for the tetrafluorooxychlorate anion were computed by a machine method.¹¹ The geometry was assumed to be that of an ideal squarepyramid with D(Cl-O) = 1.42 Å, based on a correlation between stretching frequency and bond length,12 and with r(Cl-F) = 1.75 Å, which is somewhat longer than the long bonds in  $ClF_{3.13}$  The bond angles,  $\alpha$ and  $\beta$ , are defined as  $\angle O$ -Cl-F and  $\angle F$ -Cl-F, respectively, and were assumed to be  $90^{\circ}$ .

The force constants were found by trial and error with the aid of a computer, requiring exact fit between the observed and computed frequencies. The results are given in Table II. The values shown for the inter-

#### TABLE II

FORCE CONSTANTS OF CIF4O ⁻ ^a						
f R	9.13					
f,	1.79	f'aa	0.29			
fβ	1.33	f'aa	0.08			
fα	0.61	frø	0.15			
fre	0.25	$f^{\prime\prime}{}_{i\beta}$	-0.15			
f'rr	0.04					

• Stretching force constants in mdyn/Å and deformation force constants in mdyn Å/radian^a.

action constants, while not unique, were the simplest set that would give an exact fit. Since the force constants are underdetermined, a statistically meaningful uncertainty estimate cannot be made. Numerical experiments showed that assuming different interaction constants, and constraining them to plausible values, would result in valence force constants differing from these shown by less than 0.2. These estimated uncertainties are felt to be conservative. The potential energy distribution for this force field is shown in Table III.

The two constants of greatest interest are the stretching force constants. The value of 9.13 mdyn/Å found for the Cl=O stretching force constant,  $f_R$ , is within the range expected for a covalent Cl=O double bond. For example, values of 9.37, 9.07, and 8.3 mdyn/Å were found for the chlorine oxyfluorides, ClF₂O,² ClO₂F,¹⁴ and ClO₂F₂^{-,8} respectively. The fact that the value of  $f_R$  in ClF₄O⁻ is slightly lower than than in CIF₁O can be explained by the negative charge

(9) K. O. Christe, B. C. Curtis, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2212 (1972).

(10) C. H. Dungan and J. R. van Waser, "Compilation of Reported ¹⁹F nmr Chemical Shifts," Wiley-Interscience, New York, N. Y., 1970.

(11) B. C. Curtis, Specirochins. Acta, Part A, 27, 1989 (1971).

(12) E. A. Robinson, Can. J. Chem., 41, 3021 (1963).
(13) D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., \$1, 609 (1953).

(14) D. F. Smith, G. M. Begun, and W. H. Fletcher, Specirochim. Acta, 20, 1763 (1964).

	TABLE I	11						
POTENTIAL ENERGY DISTRIBUTION [®] FOR CIF ₄ O ⁻								
Assignment	Frequency, cm ⁻¹	Potential energy distribution						
A ₁ <i>v</i> ₁	1203	$0.98 f_R$						
¥2	456	$0.77f_r + 0.21f_{rr}$						
¥1	339	$0.80f_{\theta} + 0.17f'_{\theta\theta}$						
B1 24	345	$1.34f_r - 0.37f_{rr}$						
P6	(218) ⁶	$0.82f_{\beta} + 0.17f'_{\beta\beta}$						
B1 26	283	$0.89f_{a} + 0.11f'_{aa}$						
E VI	578	$0.97f_r + 0.17f_B$						
۲2	406	1.11f _B						
¥9	204	$1.04f_{\alpha} - 0.13f'_{\alpha\alpha}$						

• Only the more important terms are given. • Computed frequency.

on the central atom in CIF4O⁻. The low value of 1.78 mdyn/Å obtained for the Cl-F valence force constant,  $f_r$ , is similar to that of 1.6 mdyn/Å obtained for ClO₂F₂^{-.8} These low values are due to the formal negative charge and oxygen substitution (see above). The negligible change in the CI-O order (when compared with normal Cl=O double bonds), coupled with a pronounced decrease in the Cl-F bond order, implies that the negative charge in CIF₄O⁻ is, to a large extent, located on the fluorine ligands and not on the chlorine central atom or oxygen atom.



The pseudo-octahedral  $C_{4}$ , structure of ClF₄O⁻ could be explained by two different bond models: (1) an sp³d² hybridization of the valence electrons of chlorine resulting in mainly covalent Cl-F bonds and (2) a model¹⁵⁻¹⁸ involving mainly two delocalized p-electron pairs of the chlorine atom for the formation of two semi-ionic three-center, four-electron  $p-p \sigma$  bonds with the four fluorine atoms. Mainly covalent sp hybridization is assumed for the Cl-O  $\sigma$  bond and the free electron pair. For model 1, we would expect for the Cl-F valence force constant a value in the range 2.8-3.6 mdyn/Å. For model 2,  $f_r$  should be between 1.6 and 2.5 mdyn/Å. The value of 1.78 Å observed for the Cl-F stretching force constant in ClF₄O⁻ strongly favors model 2.

Acknowledgment.-The authors wish to express their gratitude to Drs. D. Pilipovich and C. J. Schack for their help in this work and to Dr. J. McTague of the Science Center of North American Rockwell Corp. for the use of the Raman spectrophotometer. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, and by the Air Force Office of Scientific Research, Office of Aerospace Research, U. S. Air Force, under Contract AF49(638)-1734.

(15) G. C. Pimentel, J. Chem. Phys., 19, 446 (1951).

(16) R. J. Hach and R. B. Rundle, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 78, 4321 (1951).
 (17) R. E. Rundle, *ibid.*, 85, 112 (1963).

(18) E. H. Wiebengs, B. R. Havings, and K. H. Boswijk, Advan. Inorg.

Chem. Radiochem., 8, 158 (1961).

### 101/102

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 11, 2212 (1972).]

Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL CORPORATION, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91304

# Chlorine Trifluoride Oxide. VII. The Difluorooxychloronium(V) Cation, $ClF_2O^+$ . Vibrational Spectrum and Force Constants

BY KARL O. CHRISTE,* E. C. CURTIS, AND CARL J. SCHACK

Received Septumber 8, 1971

The vibrational spectra have been recorded for the solid 1:1 adducts,  $ClF_3O \cdot BF_3$ ,  $ClF_3O \cdot AsF_5$ , and  $ClF_3O \cdot SbF_5$ , and for  $ClF_3O \cdot BF_3$  in HF solution. These spectra are entirely consistent with the ionic structures,  $ClF_3O + BF_6^-$ ,  $ClF_2O + AsF_6^-$ , and  $ClF_3O + SbF_6^-$ , respectively. Six fundamental vibrations have been observed for  $ClF_2O +$ , consistent with symmetry  $C_s$ . The structure of  $ClF_3O + can be derived from a tetrahedron with the chlorine atom located at the center and with two fluorine atoms, one oxygen atom, and one free electron pair at the four corners. The vibrational spectrum and structure of <math>ClF_2O + closely$  resemble those of isoelectronic SOF_5. An assignment of the fundamental vibrations is proposed for  $ClF_3O +$ , and  $TlF_3O + closely$  resemble those of isoelectronic SOF_5. An assignment of the fundamental vibrations is proposed for  $ClF_3O +$ , and modified valence force field has been calculated. A mainly covalent bond model is considered most likely for  $ClF_3O +$ .

#### Introduction

Chlorine trifluoride oxide possesses amphoteric character and forms adducts with BF₃, AsF₅, SbF₅, and SiF₄.¹ In this paper, we report the vibrational spectra and a structural study of some of these adducts.

#### **Experimental** Section

The preparation of the  $CH^2_2O^+$  containing salts, the apparatus, handling procedures, and the techniques used for recording the vibrational spectra have previously been described.¹⁻²

#### **Results and Discussion**

Vibrational Spectra.-Figures 1 and 2 show the infrared and Raman spectra of solid ClF₂O+BF₄⁻ and ClF₂O+AsF₆⁻⁻, respectively. Figure 3 shows the Raman spectrum of  $ClF_2O+BF_4$  in HF solution. The observed frequencies are listed in Table I and are compared with those reported for isoelectronic SOF2.4 The vibrational spectrum of the 1:1.2 ClF₃O-SbF₅ adduct was also recorded. The infrared spectrum of a dry powder sample showed, in the range 4000-400  $cm^{-1}$ , absorptions at the following wave numbers: 1339 sh, w, 1331 s, 1319 m, 740 s, 710 vs, 658 vs, 600 s, 559 mw, 510 ms, and 401 mw. The Raman spectrum of the solid showed bands at the following wave numbers (relative intensity): 1329 (4), 1316 (2), 741 (5), 686 (1), 670 (5), 637 (10), 590 (1), 554 (2), 504(3), 397(3), 377(0+), and 282 br (4).

The adducts between  $ClF_3O$  and Lewis acids could be either ionic or fluorine bridged coordination complexes. The simplicity of the observed spectra, the shift of the Cl=O stretching vibration to higher frequencies when compared to that in  $ClF_3O$ ,⁵ and the occurrence of all bands characteristic for the corresponding anion suggest that solid  $ClF_3O \cdot AsF_5$  and  $ClF_3O \cdot BF_3$  have the ionic structures  $ClF_2O \cdot AsF_5^-$  and  $ClF_2O \cdot BF_3^-$ , respectively. The Raman spectrum of  $ClF_2O + BF_4^-$ , in HF solution closely resembles that of the solid, indicating the presence of discrete ions in both the solid state and HF solution. Table I shows the observed vibrational spectra, together with their assignment. The vibrational spectra of  $AsF_6^-$  and  $BF_4^-$ ,

(1) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2205 (1972).

(3) K. O. Christe, ibid., 0, 2801 (1970).

( )

- (4) E. L. Pace and H. V. Samuelson, J. Chem. Phys., 44, 3682 (1966).
- (5) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2196 (1972).

respectively, are well known and hence will be discussed first.

An octahedral ion, such as  $AsF_{6}^{-}$ , has  $O_{h}$  symmetry. The six normal modes of vibration are classified as  $A_{1g} + E_g + 2F_{1u} + F_{2g} + F_{2u}$ . Of these, only the two  $F_{1u}$  modes will be infrared active, while only the  $A_{1g}$  $E_{g}$ , and  $F_{2g}$  modes will be Raman active, assuming that the selection rules are valid and that the octahedron is not distorted. The remaining  $F_{2u}$  mode is inactive in both the infrared and Raman spectrum. For CIF₃O. AsF5, all five active modes belonging to AsF6- were observed, the observed frequencies and intensities being similar to those of other AsF6⁻ containing complexes, such as ClF2+AsF6-,6 NF4+AsF6-,7 NF2O+-AsF6-,8 IF6+AsF6-,9 and ClO2+AsF6-.10 Several deviations from the selection rules for  $O_h$  were observed. The  $\nu_2(E_g)$  mode should be Raman active only but was also observed in the infrared spectrum. Furthermore, the two triply degenerate modes,  $\nu_2$  and  $\nu_4$ , in species  $F_{1u}$  show shoulders in the infrared spectrum. This breakdown of the selection rules has also been observed for the infrared spectra of most of the other AsF₆containing salts.⁶⁻¹⁰ It could be due to site symmetry lowering, slight distortion of the AsF6⁻ octahedron, or weak fluorine bridges.

A tetrahedral ion, such as  $BF_4^-$ , has  $T_d$  symmetry. The four normal modes of vibration are classified as  $A_1 + E + 2F_2$ . Of these, all four modes are expected to be Raman active, whereas only the two  $F_2$  modes should be infrared active. However, crystal-field effects or slight distortion of the  $BF_4^-$  tetrahedron can result in the  $A_1$  mode also becoming infrared active. For  $ClF_4O \cdot BF_3$ , all four modes belonging to  $BF_4^$ were observed and assigned by analogy with the known spectra of  $K^+BF_4^{-,11-14}$   $ClF_2^+BF_4^{-,6}$   $ClO_2^+BF_4^{-,10}$ and  $FCl_2^+BF_4^{-,16,16}$ 

- (6) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, ibid., 6, 313 (1967).
- (7) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, A. E. Pavlath, and W. Sawodny, *ibid.*, 6, 533 (1967).
  - (8) K. O. Christe and W. Maya, ibid., 8, 1253 (1969).
- (9) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, ibid., 6, 1783 (1967)
- (10) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and W. Sawodny, *ibid.*, 8, 2489 (1969).
- (11) J. Goubeau and W. Bues, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 268, 221 (1952).
- (12) N. N. Greenwood, J. Chem. Soc., 3811 (1959).
- (13) J. A. A. Ketalaar and R. L. Fulton, Z. Elektrochem., 64, 641 (1960). (14) H. A. Bonadeo and B. Silberman, Specifochim. Acta, Part A, 26,
- 2337 (1970).
  - (15) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 8, 212 (1969).
     (16) R. J. Gillespie and M. J. Morton, *ibid.*, 9, 811 (1970).

⁽²⁾ K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, ibid., 11, 2209 (1972).

TABLE I VIERATIONAL SPECTRA OF CIF₂O⁺ SALTS COMPARED WITH THAT OF SOF₃ Network frequencies cm⁻¹, and relative intensities

				Teledite Intend		-SOF14				
Rai	ngs			*AsFs	Raman	Raman	Ir		Assignmen	t
HF soln	Solid	Ir	Raman	Ir	(gas)	(iiq)	(gas)	$OXF_1(C_0)$	$AsF_6 - (O_b)$	$BF_4 = (T_d)$
$1333 (3.5) \\ 1323 \text{ sb} $	1333 (4) 1321 sh (2)	1334 s 1322 m	$1333 (2) \\ 1320 (1) $	1331 ms 1319 mw	$1339 \\ 1329 $ (10)	1308 (10)	1341) 1331) #	ri( <b>A'</b> )		
•	,	1295 m	•	•						$m + m(P_1)$
	1020 (0+·), br	990-1150 vs								**(F2)
				820 sh					$n + n(P_{N})$	
77 .), P .	771 (3)	772 w								и(Aı)
741 (10), P	731 (10)	734 m	757 br (3)	750 br. s	808 (10)	804 (6)	808 5	ы(A')		
710 sh, dp	695 (5)	694 s	696 (1)	695 v=	747 (4)	716 (6)	747 vs	m(A'')		
				695 vs					rs(Fig)	
			674 (10)	675 sh, w					и( <b>А</b> і <b>д</b> )	
			563 (3)	561 ms					r1(E_)	
	530 sh (1)	532 w							-	14(F1)B10
	519 (2)	521 sh								14(F1)B11
512 (2.5), P	513 (3)	514 s	511 (2)	509 ms	530 (8)	528 (8)	530 w	m(A')		
402 (1.9)	404 (4)	405 m	408 (2)	407 sh	390 (4)	399 (7)	393 w	n(A'')		
• •				383 s					24(Fig)	
383 (1)	384 (2)	383 m	378 sh (1)	378 sh	390 (4)	380 (5)	378 vw	×(A')	-	
	• •		371 (4)						≥4 (F2g)	
355 (0+)	356 (1)	356 mw							-	21(E)
• See ref 4.										



Figure 1.—Vibrational spectrum of solid  $ClF_4O + BF_4^-$ : (A) infrared spectrum recorded as a AgCl disk; (B) Raman spectrum, exciting line 4880 Å. C indicates spectral slit width.



Figure 2.---Vibrational spectrum of solid ClF2O+ArF6-.



Figure 3.—Raman spectrum of  $ClF_1O^+BF_4^-$  in HF solution: traces A and B, incident polarization perpendicular and parallel, respectively. C indicates spectral slit sidth.

The six remaining bands observed in the spectra of both ClF₂O+AsF₆⁻ and ClF₂O+BF₄⁻ complexes should be due to  $ClF_2O^+$ . A four-atom ion of the type  $ZXY_2$ , such as  $ClF_2O^+$ , could have  $C_{2v}$  or  $C_s$  symmetry. Distinction between symmetry  $C_{2}$ , and  $C_{*}$  should be possible by means of polarization measurements on the Raman bands. For symmetry  $C_{2\nu}$ , we would expect three polarized Raman bands, whereas for  $C_i$ , four of them should be polarized. The Raman spectrum of ClF₂O+BF₄- in HF solution (Figure 3) shows that of the bands assigned to  $ClF_2O^+$ , three bands (1333, 741, and 512 cm⁻¹) are clearly polarized and one (710 cm⁻¹) is depolarized. It is difficult to determine the polarization state of the remaining two lines at 404 and 384 cm⁻¹, respectively. However, polarization measurements⁴ for isoelectronic SOF₂, which has a Raman spectrum very similar to that of CIF₁O+, indicate that the less intense lower frequency mode is weakly polarized, and, hence, should be assigned to  $\nu_i(A')$ . Intuitively, however, one might expect the  $\nu_4(A')$  mode to result in a more intense Raman line than  $\nu_0(A'')$ . Unfortunately, Figure 3 does not allow a clear-cut distinction between the two possible assignments. Consequently, assignments for CIF₁O⁺ were made by complete analogy with SOF2, which was shown¹⁷ to

(17) R. C. Perguson, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 76, 850 (1954).

104



Figure 4.---Correlation between the vibrational frequencies of ClF₁O ⁺ and those of SF₂O.

have symmetry  $C_{\bullet}$ . A plot of the vibrational frequencies of ClF₂O⁺ against those of SOF₂ (see Figure 4) shows an approximately linear correlation. This linearity, together with relative band intensity considerations and the results from the force constant calculations (see below), supports the assignments given in Table I, although a possible reversal of the assignments of  $\nu_4(A')$  and  $\nu_6(A'')$  cannot entirely be excluded.

The spectra of both  $ClF_2O^+$  and  $SOF_2$  species show a frequency splitting of  $\nu_1(A')$ . Whereas for  $SOF_2$ the splitting is due to Fermi resonance⁴ between  $\nu_1(A')$ and  $\nu_2 + \nu_3(A')$ , the splitting for  $ClF_2O^+$  is due to the ³⁵Cl and ³⁷Cl isotopes. In  $ClF_2O^+$ , the combination band  $\nu_2 + \nu_3$  has too low a frequency to account for the splitting of the band at about 1330 cm⁻¹. Furthermore, the frequency splitting of 12.5 cm⁻¹, observed under high resolution conditions, agrees well with the value of 12.6 cm⁻¹ calculated for  $^{35}ClF_2O^+$ and  $^{37}ClF_2O^+$ .

The vibrational spectrum obtained for the adduct  $ClF_3O \cdot 1.22SbF_6$  clearly shows the bands characteristic for the  $ClF_2O^+$  cation at 1331, 1319, 740, ~700, 510, 401, and 377 cm⁻¹. The remaining bands can be attributed to either  $SbF_6^-$  or polymeric anions such as  $Sb_2F_{11}^{-.18-20}$  Consequently, the formulation of the adduct as  $ClF_2O^+SbF_6^-$  (containing some  $ClF_2O^+$ .  $Sb_2F_{11}^{-.1}$ ) appears to be appropriate. Similarly, the 1:1 adduct²¹ obtained in the reaction between  $ClF_3O$  and  $PtF_6$  contains the  $ClF_2O^+$  cation and, hence, is best described as  $ClF_2O^+PtF_6^-$ . The infrared spectrum²¹ of  $ClF_2O^+PtF_6^-$  shows, in the range 520–350 cm⁻¹, no absorptions due to the anion and, hence, proves that the three  $ClF_2O^+$  deformation modes occur at about 500, 400, and 380 cm⁻¹.

Force Constants.—Two sets of force constants were computed for ClF₂O⁺, assuming  $\nu_6 > \nu_4$  (set I) and  $\nu_4 > \nu_6$  (set II). Since SOF₂ and SeOF₂ are isoelectronic and have similar vibrational frequencies,⁴ their force constants were reevaluated by the same method for comparison. The potential and kinetic energy metrics were computed with a machine method²² using the geometries shown in Table II. The ClO and ClF

	Тан	.e II	
BOND DIST	ANCES (Å) AN	ID BOND ANGLES	(DEG)
Assumi	ed for CIF ₁ O	+, SOF1, AND Se	OF:
	CIF:O + ·	SOFt	34U2 ² 3 ⁶
R(X=0)	1.41	1.412	1.576
r(X - F)	1.62	1.585	1.7255
$\beta(O=X-F)$	108	106.82	104.82
$\alpha(F - X - F)$	93	92.82	92.22
Estimated. ^b R	leference 17.	· I. C. Bowater	R. D. Brow

and F R. Burden, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 28, 461 (1968).

bond lengths for  $ClF_2O^+$  were estimated by comparison with similar molecules. The correlation noted by Robinson²³ between stretching frequencies and bond lengths predicts a value of 1.39 Å for the ClO bond length, which is only slightly shorter than that accepted here. The bond angles in  $ClF_2O^+$  were estimated to be slightly larger than those in SOF₂, assuming that the mutual repulsion between the ligands will increase with decreasing ionic radius of the central atom.

The force constants were computed by trial and error with the aid of a computer, requiring exact fit between the observed and computed frequencies. The results are given in Table III where the force constants

Vів	rational Foi	TABLE III RCE CONSTANT AND ScOF1	s of CIF10+	SOF ₁ ,
	CII	?20 '		
	<b>26</b> > 26	24 > 26	SOF ₂	SeOF:
R	11.21	11.20	10.84	7.87
	3.44	3.44	4.03	3.57
้ล	1.72	1.65	1.73	1.28
a	1.59	1.78	1.52	1.04
fBB	0.32	0.21	0.43	0.23
ĺ,	0.25	0.39	0.42	0.37

^a Stretching constants in mdyn/Å and deformation constants in mydn Å/radian^a.

not shown were assumed to be zero. The values shown for the interaction constants, while not unique, were the simplest set that would give an exact fit. Since the force constants are underdetermined, a statistically meaningful uncertainty estimate cannot be made. Numerical experiments show that assuming different interaction constants, constrained to plausible values, resulted in valence force constants differing from those shown in Table III by less than 0.2. These uncertainties are estimates and are felt to be conservative. Of the two sets of force constants obtained for ClF₁O+, set I ( $\nu_6 > \nu_i$ ) is more plausible since it results in  $f_B$  $(\angle O = Cl - F)$  being larger than  $f_{\alpha}$  ( $\angle F - Cl - F$ ). The good agreement between the force constants of the three species, ClF₂O⁺ SOF₂, and SeOF₂, adds further credibility to our assignments for CIF2O+. Table IV shows the potential energy distribution for set I of  $ClF_2O^+$ . For set II, the results were similar, except for an appreciably larger contribution from  $f_{BB}$  to  $\nu_8$ . The potential energy distribution for SOF₅ and SeOF₂ was quite similar to that of  $ClF_2O^+$ . Only the

(22) B. C. Curtis, Specirockim. Acta, Pari A, 27, 1989 (1971).

(23) E. A. Robinson, Can. J. Chem., 41, 3021 (1963).

⁽¹⁸⁾ J. K. Ruff, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1791 (1966).

 ⁽¹⁹⁾ J. Weidlein and K. Dehnicke, Z. Aworg, Allg. Chem., 343, 278 (1966).
 (20) F. O. Sladky, P. A. Builiner, and N. Bartlett, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2179 (1969).

⁽²¹⁾ C. J. Schack, C. B. Lindahl, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2201 (1972).

# TAB.E IV

	1.0	TRUITAL EN	ERGY DISTRIBUTION FOR CIT-10.
Assiant		Frequency,	Potential energy distribution
VPHRAT	neur	CHI -	totencist energy distribution
A'.	٧1	1333	0.97f _R
3	2	731	$0.80f_r + 0.07f_{\alpha} + 0.06f_{\beta} + 0.08f_{rr}$
1	23	513	$0.76f_{\beta} + 0.14f_{\beta\beta} + 0.05f_{\tau}$
4	24	384	$0.91f_{\alpha}$ , + $0.08f_{r}$
- A'' a	¥3	695	$0.96f_r + 0.14f_{\beta} - 0.07f_{rr}$
4	46	404	$1.09f_{\beta} = 0.20f_{\beta\beta} + 0.11f_{r}$

more important terms are given in Table IV. The data show that the normal modes assigned to the observed vibrational frequencies are a good representation of the group vibrations described by the symmetry coordinates.

Force constants have previously been computed for both SOF₂ and SeOF₂. Our values for SeOF₂ are very similar to those reported by Paetzold.²⁴ For SOF₂, however, our results do not agree with those computed by Cotton and Horrocks.²⁵ The largest discrepancy was found for  $f_{\alpha}^{20}$  for which Cotton and Horrocks²⁶ report an abnormally high value of 3.47 mdyn Å/radian². This value appears much too high for this type of deformation vibration and cannot be explained by the slightly higher frequency value of 410 cm⁻¹ assumed for  $\nu_4$  by Cotton and Horrocks.²⁶

The two constants of greatest interest are the two stretching force constants. Table V, showing a com-

TABLE V
CI-O VALENCE FORCE CONSTANTS AS A FUNCTION
OF THE OXIDATION NUMBER AND FORMAL
ELECTRICAL CHARGE OF THE CENTRAL ATOM

Species	fr. mdyn/ <b>k</b>	Oxidation state of the central atom	Formal electrical charge on the central atom
CIF ₂ O+	11.21	+ V	Positive
ClO ₃ F"	9.41	+/.11	
ClF ₂ O ⁶	9.37	+ \'	
CIF4O- 6	9.13	+/.	Negative
ClO ₂ F ⁴	9.07	+ \'	
ClO ₂ + •	8.96	+\'	Positive

• W. Sawodny, A. Padini, and K. Ballein, Spectrochim. Acta, 21, 995 (1965). • Reference 5. * Reference 2. * D. F. Smith, G. M. Begun, and W. H. Fletcher, Spectrochim. Acta, 20, 1763 (1964). * Reference 10.

parison of the Cl—O valence force constants of similar molecules and ions, reveals th.  $f_R$  in ClF₂O⁺ is larger by about 1.8 mdyn/Å than the largest value known for any other Cl=O containing compound. Whereas the formal positive charge on the central atom in ClF₂O⁺ will certainly contribute to the high  $f_R$  value,

(24) R. Paetzold, Z. Chem., 4, 272 (1964).

(25) F. A. Cotton and W. D. Horrocks, Jr., Spectrochim. Acta, 18, 353 (1960).

(26) It should be pointed out that the definition of the angles  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  in our work and that of ref 23 is reversed. Furthermore, the value of  $f_{\alpha}$  in ref 23 was normalized for distance to allow a better comparison.

it cannot account for it solely. Contributions from the resonance structures below could explain the high



 $f_R$  value in ClF₂O⁺. The following observation seems noteworthy. In ClF₄O⁻, the Cl-O valence force constant value² is about the same as those in similar compounds, but the Cl F valence force constant decreases dramatically. In ClF₂O⁺, it is the ClO valence force constant which increases significantly, whereas the ClF valence force constant is within the usual range. This seems to indicate that the effective electronegativity of pentavalent chlorine is intermediate between those of oxygen and fluorine. Hence, in ClF₂O⁺ the positive charge is partially located on the oxygen atom, whereas in ClF₄O⁻ the negative charge is mainly located on the fluorine ligands.

The relatively high values obtained for both the ClO and ClF valence force constants in ClF₂O⁺ indicate that the bonding in ClF₂O⁺ is best described by a mainly covalent bond model employing sp³ hybridized orbitals of the chlorine atom for the two Cl-F bonds, the Cl O  $\sigma$  bond, and the free electron pair. Bond models involving semiionic three-center, four electron p p  $\sigma$  bonds³⁷⁻³⁰ are not possible owing to the geometry of ClF₂O⁺ (absence of linear F-Cl-F groups) and would result in a considerably lower value for the Cl-F valence force constants.

In summary, the ClF₂O-Lewis adducts investigated in this study are ionic and contain the ClF₂O⁺ cation. The structure and bonding of this cation strongly resemble those of isoelectronic SOF₂. The close correlation between the two isoelectronic couples, ClF₂O⁺-SOF₂ and ClF₄O⁻ XeOF₄, respectively, demonstrates that the analogy between halogen fluorides and isoelectronic chalcogen or noble gas fluorides is likely to hold also for the oxyfluorides.

Acknowledgment. The authors wish to express their gratitude to Dr. D. Pilipovich for his help in this work and to Dr. J. McTague of the Science Center of North American Rockwell and to Dr. D. Lawson of the Jet Propulsion Laboratory for the use of the Raman spectrophotometers. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, and by the Air Force Office of Scientific Research, Office of Aerospace Research, U. S. Air Force, under Contract AF49-(638)-1734.

(27) G. C. Pimentel, J. Chem. Phys., 10, 446 (1951).

(28) R. J. Hach and R. E. Rundle, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 78, 4321 (1951).

(29) R. B. Rundle, ibid., 85, 112 (1963).

(30) B. H. Wiebenga, B. B. Havinga, and K. H. Boswijk, Adsan. Inorg. chem. Radiochem., 3, 158 (1961). INORG, NUCL. CHEM. LETTERS Vol. 8, pp. 453-455, 1972. Pergamon Press. Printed in Great Britain,

THE DIFLUOROPERCHLORYL CATION, Clopfy

Karl O. Christe Rocketdyne, A Division of North American Rockwell Corporation, Canoga Park, California 91304

(Received 13 January 1972)

Cations containing a +V chlorine central atom are well known. Thus,  $Cl0_2^+$ (1-3),  $ClF_20^+$  (4,5), and  $ClF_2^+$  (6,7) have been prepared and characterized. However, to our knowledge, no reports have been published on the existence of a cation derived from heptavalent chlorine. In this paper, we wish to report the successful synthesis of a +VII chlorine containing cation,  $Cl0_9F_9^+$ .

The difluoroperchloryl cation,  $\text{Gl0}_2\text{F}_2^+$ , was prepared in the form of its  $\text{PtF}_6^$ salt by reacting  $\text{FCl0}_2$  with  $\text{PtF}_6$  in a sapphire reactor at 25°. The following competing reactions were observed:

 $2FC10_2 + 2PtF_6 \longrightarrow C10_2^+ PtF_6^- + C10_2 F_2^+ PtF_6^-$ 

and

$$2FC10_2 + 2PtF_6 \longrightarrow 2C10_2^+ PtF_6^- + F_2$$

Based on the weight increase observed for the nonvolatile reaction product and the amount of  $F_2$  evolved, the yield of  $\text{ClO}_2F_2^+$  salt was found to be about 10%. The infrared spectrum of the stable, yellow solid recorded as an AgCJ disk showed the bands listed in Table I in addition to those characteristic for  $\text{ClO}_2^+$  (1) and  $\text{PtF}_6^-$  (8). Their assignment to  $\text{ClO}_2F_2^+$  is supported by comparison with the spectrum of isoelectronic  $\text{SO}_2F_2$  (9), the pronounced shifts of the  $\text{ClO}_2$ 

## THE DIFLUOROPERCHLORYL CATION, CI02F2+

stretching modes to higher frequencies, and the observed  ${}^{35}\text{Cl}{}^{-37}\text{Cl}$  isotopic shifts (see Table I). Comparison of the observed isotopic shifts with those computed (assuming for  $\text{Cl}_2\text{F}_2^+$  symmetry  $\text{C}_{2\text{v}}$ , tetrahedral bond angles and 100% characteristic modes) shows an excellent agreement. Additional evidence for the formation of  $\text{ClF}_2\text{C}_2^+$  was obtained from its reaction with FNO, yielding  $\text{ClF}_3\text{O}_2$ (10).

## TABLE I

Infrared Stretching Vibrations  $(cm^{-1})$  of  $Clo_2F_2^{+}$  and  $So_2F_2$  and Their Assignment in Point Group  $C_{2v}$  Together with Observed and Computed  ${}^{35}Cl^{-37}Cl$  Isotopic Shifts

	C10 ₂ F ₂	+		so ₂	F ₂	Assignment
Frequency	Intensity	۵vobs.	^{∆∨} calcd.	Frequency	Intensity	
1484	VS	16.5	15.1	1502	Va	$v_{6}(B_{1}), wall_{2}$
1249		8.5	8.0	1269		$v_1$ (A ₁ ), vsymX0 ₂
829	Vs	10	9.4	885	VB	$v_8$ (B ₂ ), weakF ₂
757		< 7	5.5	848	×	$v_2(A_1)$ , $v_{sym}XF_2$

#### Acknowledgement

This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. I am indebted to D. Pilipovich, C. J. Schack, and B. D. Wilson for helpful support.

## References

 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem. 8, 2489 (1969) and references cited therein.

140×1234

- A. I. Karelin, Z. K. Nikitina, Yu. Ya. Kharitonov, and V. Ya. Rozolovskii, Buss. J. Inorg. Chem., <u>15</u>, 480 (1970).
- 3. H. A. Carter and F. Aubke, Canad. J. Chem., <u>48</u>, 3456 (1970).
- K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and E. C. Curtis, Paper B5 presented at the 6th International Symposium of Fluorine Chemistry, Durbass, England (July 1971).
- 5. R. Bougon, J. Isabey, and P. Plurien, C. R., in press.
- 6. K. O. Christe and D. Pilirovich, Inorg. Chem., 8, 391 (1969).
- 7. K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, to be published.
- 8. N. Bartlett, Angew. Chem., Internat. Ed. Engl., 7, 433 (1968).
- D. B. Lide, Jr., D. E. Mann, and J. J. Comeford, Spectrochim. Acta, <u>21</u>, 497 (1965).

109/110

10. K. O. Christe, to be published.

ı

Val. 8, No. 5

INORG. NUCL. CHEM. LETTERS Vol. 8, pp. 457-459, 1972. Pergamon Press. Printed in Great Britain.

## CHLORINE TELFLUORIDE DIOXIDE, CIF 30,

Karl 0. Christe Rocketdyne, A Division of North American Rockwell Corporation, Canoga Park, California 91304

#### (Received 10 February 1972)

The existence of  $\operatorname{Cl0}_{2}F_{2}^{+}$ , a cation containing a +VII chlorine central atom, has recently been discovered (1). This cation had been prepared in low to moderate yields by the fluorination of  $\operatorname{FCl0}_{2}$  with the powerful fluorinating agent,  $\operatorname{PtF}_{6}$ (2). Since the  $\operatorname{Cl0}_{2}F_{2}^{+}$  salt can be considered as an adduct between  $\operatorname{ClF}_{3}O_{2}$  and a strong Lewis base, it appeared possible to prepare the parent compound,  $\operatorname{ClF}_{3}O_{2}$ , by reacting  $\operatorname{ClF}_{2}O_{2}^{+}\operatorname{PtF}_{6}^{-}$  with a strong Lewis base.

A sample of  $\text{ClO}_2^+\text{PtF}_6^-$  containing about 10% of  $\text{ClF}_20_2^+\text{PtF}_6^-$  was treated at  $-78^\circ$ in a sapphire reactor with a large excess of FNO for several days. No material noncondensible at  $-196^\circ$  (i.e.  $F_2$ ) was observed. The products, volatile at  $25^\circ$ , were removed and separated by fractional condensation through a series of traps kept at -126, -132, -142, and  $-196^\circ$ . The  $-142^\circ$  fraction contained a novel compound which was identified by its infrared spectrum as  $\text{ClF}_30_2$ . The observed frequencies and band contours are listed in Table I and are in excellent agreement with those expected for a trigonal bipyramidal structure of symmetry  $C_{2\gamma}$ .



111

#### CHLORINE TRIFLUORIDE DIOXIDE, CIF10,

## 454

# TABLE I

	Infrared	Spectrum	of	ClF_0	and	its	Assignmen
--	----------	----------	----	-------	-----	-----	-----------

Frequency (cm ⁻¹ )	Intensity	Observed Band Contour	Assignment for Point Group C.
1334		B-type	$v_{10}$ (B ₂ ), wescho ₂
1096	4	C	$v_1(A_1)$ , $v_{sym}Clo_2$
899	¥\$	A, POR	$v_7$ (B ₁ ), vasClF ₂ ax
687	¥.	C	$v_2(A_1)$ , vClFeq
601	34	▲, PQR	$v_8$ (B ₁ ), $\delta$ wagCl0 ₂
~ 530	2647	C	$v_3(A_1)$ , secimeCl0 ₂

The solid residue obtained from the FNO displacement reaction showed the correct weight change expected for conversion into  $N0^+PtF_6^-$ . Its identity as  $N0^+PtF_6^-$  was confirmed by infrared spectroscopy.

Chlorine trifluoride diaxide is white as a solid and colorless as a liquid. It appears to be stable at  $25^{\circ}$ . Its volatility is intermediate between that of  $\text{ClF}_5$  and  $\text{FClO}_3$  as expected on the basis of the molecular weights. Thus,  $\text{ClF}_5$  is completely condensed at  $-126^{\circ}$ ,  $\text{ClF}_3O_2$  passes through a trap kept at  $-132^{\circ}$ , whereas  $\text{FClO}_3$  passes through a trap kept at  $-142^{\circ}$ . The observed stability and lack of color demonstrate that our product cannot be identical with the previously reported violet and unstable  $\text{ClF} \cdot O_2 F_2$  (3) and  $\text{ClF}_3 \cdot O_2$  (4) addition compounds supposedly having the empirical composition  $\text{ClF}_3O_2$ .

## Acknowledgement

This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. 1 am indebted to D. Pilipowich, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson for helpful support. ٢

(

# CHLORINE TRIFLUORIDE DIOXIDE, CIF302

## References

1. K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters, in press.

2. N. Bartlett, Angew. Chem., Internat. Ed. Engl. 7, 433 (1968).

3. A. G. Streng, Chem. Rev. <u>63</u>, 607 (1963).

4. A. V. Grosse and A. G. Streng, U. S. Pat., 3,285,842 (1966).

# 113/114
INORG. NUCL. CHEM. LETTERS Vol. 8, pp. 741-745, 1972. Pergamon Press. Printed in Great Britain.

# THE HEXAFLUCROCHLORINE (VII) CATION, CIF6+

Karl O. Christe Rocketdyne, A Division of North American Rockwell Corporation, Canoga Park, California 91304

# (Received 10 April 1972)

It was recently shown (1) by Christe that  $PtF_6$  can oxidatively fluorinate FC10₂ to form the novel  $C10_2F_2^+$  cation according to:

$$2FC10_2 + 2PtF_6 \xrightarrow{25^{\circ}} C10_2^+ PtF_6^- + C10_2 F_2^+ PtF_6^-$$

The infrared spectrum of the solid reaction product exhibited, in addition to the bands characteristic of the  $\operatorname{Clo}_2 \operatorname{F_2}^+$ ,  $\operatorname{Clo}_2^+$ , and  $\operatorname{PtF_6^-}$  ions, a new band of medium intensity at 890 cm⁻¹. This band could not be assigned to any known species. The yield of  $\operatorname{Clo}_2 \operatorname{F_2^+}^+$  obtained from the  $\operatorname{PtF_6}$  fluorination reaction at 25° was relatively low, owing to the following competing reaction:

$$2FC10_{2} + 2PtF_{6} \longrightarrow 2C10_{2}^{+}PtF_{6}^{-} + F_{2}$$

In order to suppress this competing reaction, we have studied the  $FC10_2$ -PtF₆ system at -78°. When PtF₆ was exposed for 48 hours to an excess of  $PC10_2$ at -78°, the following unexpected reaction occurred:

$$4FC10_2 + 6PtF_6 - -78^{\circ} + 5C10_2^{+}PtF_6 + C1F_6^{+}PtF_6 + 0_2$$

The observed  $FCl0_2$ -PtF₆ combining ratio, weight gain, and  $0_2$  evolution deviated by less than 3% from those calculated for the above equation. The infrared spectrum of the solid reaction product showed  $Cl0_2^+PtP_6^-$  as the

### HEXAFLUOROCIILORINE (VII) CATION

Vol. 8, No. 8

main product, a trace of  $\text{Cl0}_2\text{F}_2^+$ , and a strong 890 cm⁻¹ absorption. The identity of the novel, stable species having an 890 cm⁻¹ infrared absorption as  $\text{ClF}_6^+$  was unambiguously established by ¹⁹F nmr and vibrational spectroscopy, and its reaction chemistry. The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of the product dissolved in HF contains two sets of quadruplets at -391 ppm relative to CFCl₃ (external standard). The observed splitting is due to chlorine-fluorine spin spin coupling and the two naturally occurring Cl isotopes. The coupling constants are J ³⁵ClF = 337 and J ³⁷ClF = 281 cps and are the first reported examples of well resolved chlorine-fluorine spin spin coupling. The pronounced down-field shift and the ineffectiveness of chlorine quadrupole relaxation are convincing evidence for the presence of an octahedral  $\text{ClF}_6^+$ cation.

The vibrational spectrum of  $\operatorname{ClF}_6^+$  is given in Table I and is compared to that of isoelectronic  $\operatorname{SF}_6$  (2,3).

# TABLE I

Vibrational Spectrum of  $\operatorname{ClF}_6^+$  and its Assignment

	Frequency (cm	y	Assignment for	
ClF	C1F_6 ⁺		-6	Point Group O
IR	RA	IR	RA	
	679 va		769 vs	$v_1 (A_{1g})$
	580 <b>m</b>		640 m	∨ ₂ (E _g )
890 <b>vs</b>		948 vs		$v_3 (\mathbf{F}_{1u})$
582 m		615 m		v ₄ (F _{1u} )
	513 m		522 <b>m</b>	v ₅ (F _{2g} )

### HEXAFLUOROCHLORINE (VII) CATION

As can be seen, the observed spectrum closely resembles that of SF₆ and confirms the estabedral structure of  $\text{ClF}_6^+$ . The 890 cm⁻¹ infrared band shows a  ${}^{35}\text{Cl}_{-}{}^{37}\text{Cl}$  isotopic splitting. The observed value of about 13 cm⁻¹ is in excellent agreement with the value of 12.5 cm⁻¹ computed for octabedral  $\text{ClF}_6^+$ , assuming 100% characteristic modes.

A displacement reaction between  $\operatorname{ClF}_6^+\operatorname{PtF}_6^-$  and FNO was carried out under conditions similar to those which had successfully been used for the synthesis of  $\operatorname{ClF}_3O_2$  from  $\operatorname{ClO}_2F_2^+\operatorname{PtF}_6^-$  and FNO (4). Since  $\operatorname{ClF}_6^+$  can be considered as a Lewis acid adduct of  $\operatorname{ClF}_7$ , the products from the FNO displacement reaction should allow some conclusions concerning the stability of the hypothetical compound  $\operatorname{ClF}_7$ . The following results were obtained for the displacement⁺ reaction:

$$ClF_6^+PtF_6^- + PN0 \xrightarrow{-78^\circ} N0^+PtF_6^- + ClF_5^- + F_2$$

This indicates that  $ClF_7$  under the given reaction conditions is unstable at temperatures as low as  $-78^{\circ}$  towards decomposition into  $ClF_5$  and  $F_2$ .

Both cations,  $\operatorname{ClO}_{2}^{\mathbb{F}_{2}^{+}}(1)$  and  $\operatorname{ClF}_{6}^{+}$ , are now well characterized. This suggested the possible synthesis of the intermediate  $\operatorname{ClF}_{4}^{0^{+}}$  cation from  $\operatorname{ClF}_{0}^{0}$  and  $\operatorname{PtF}_{6}^{-}$ . At 25°, the main reaction was:

$$2C1F_{3}0 + 2PtF_{6} - 25^{\circ} \rightarrow 2C1F_{2}0^{+}PtF_{6}^{-} + F_{2}$$

In addition, small amounts of  $FClo_2$  and  $ClF_5$  were observed among the volatile reaction products. When the reaction temperature was lowered to  $-45^{\circ}$ , the main products were again  $CiF_20^{+}PtF_6^{-}$  and  $F_2$ . However, small amounts of  $Clo_2F_2^{+}$  and  $ClF_6^{+}PtF_6^{-}$  bad also formed. No evidence for the presence of any  $ClF_40^{+}$  could be obtained. This suggests that tetrahedral

117

Vol. 8, No. 8

l î

 $\operatorname{ClF}_{20_2}^+$  and octabedral  $\operatorname{ClF}_{6}^+$  are more favorable products than the pseudo trigonal bipyramidal  $\operatorname{ClF}_{40}^+$ .

In the low-temperature reaction between  $FClo_2$  and  $PtF_3$ , the yield of  $ClF_6^+$ can be at best 1/6 based on  $PtF_6$ . Since Roberto had previously obtained (5) for the  $ClF_5$ -PtF₆ system a solid showing a strong 890 cm⁻¹ infrared absorption, we have also studied this system in order to increase the possible yield of  $ClF_6^+$  to 50% and to verify that the products from both systems contain the same species,  $ClF_6^+$ . Two reactions were carried out at 25° with uv irradiation. When unfiltered uv irradiation was used, the reaction was complete in several hours:

$$2ClF_5 + 2PtF_6 - \frac{unfiltered}{uv} \Rightarrow ClF_2^+ PtF_6^- + ClF_6^+ PtF_6^- + F_2$$

Using a Pyrex-water filter, a reaction time of two weeks was required with the products being:

$$2ClF_5 + 2PtF_6 \xrightarrow{Pyrex filter} ClF_4 + PtF_6 + ClF_6 + PtF_6$$

Since unfiltered uv light can decompose  $ClF_5$  into  $ClF_3 + F_2$  (6) and since  $ClF_2^+$  salts are more stable than  $ClF_4^+$  salts (7), the observed displacement of  $ClF_4^+$  by  $ClF_3$  is not surprising. The results from our vibrational spectroscopic study confirm that the products obtained from the reactions of  $PtF_6$  with either  $FClO_2$ ,  $ClF_3O$ , or  $ClF_5$  contain indeed the identical new species,  $ClF_6^+$ .

Vol. 8, No. 8

t –

#### HEXAFLUOROCHLORINE (VII) CATION

# Acknowledgement

This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. I am indebted to E. D. Wilson for his help in some of the experiments, to J. F. Hon for recording the ¹⁹F nur spectrum, to D. Pilipovich, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis for helpful discussions, to B. Cook of Cary Instruments for recording the Baman spectra, and to F. Q. Roberto for the exchange of unpublished information.

# References

- (1) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters, in press.
- (2) H. Brunet and M. Perez, J. Mol. Spectry., 29, 472 (1969).
- (3) C. W. Gullikson, J. B. Nielsen, and A. T. Stair, Jr., J. Mol. Spectry., <u>1</u>, 151 (1957).
- (4) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters, in press.
- (5) F. Q. Roberto, private communication.
- (6) A. E. Arworthy, private communication.
- (7) K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., <u>8</u>, 391 (1969).

# 119/120

CONTRIBUTION FROM RECKETDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91304

# On the Reactions of Chlorine Fluorides with Hydroxyl Compounds

# BY KARL O. CHRISTE

#### Received October 5, 1971

A systematic study was carried out of the reactions of CIF, CIF₄, CIF₄, and ClO₂F with a monofunctional (HONO₂) and a bifunctional (HOH) hydroxyl compound. The nature of the observed reaction products depends upon which reagent is used in excess but can be rationalized for both hydroxyl compounds on a common basis. The observed analogies and additional experimental data allow some generalizations concerning the nature of some of the intermediate reaction products.

#### Introduction

Most of the studies dealing with chlorine fluorides have been concentrated on three aspects: their syntheses and physical properties, their use as fluorinating agents, and their ability to form adducts. Their reaction chemistry, in particular that involving hydroxyl compounds, has been largely neglected. This may have been partially due to the violent nature of most of the reactions and the great experimental difficulties encountered in working with most of these systems. Thus, only the reactions of CIF, CIF2, and ClO2F with H₂O,^{1,2} of CIF with an excess of HONO₂,² and of an excess of ClFs with H2O4 have been reported. In this paper, we wish to report the results of a systematic study of CIF, CIF2, CIF5, and ClO2F with monofunctiona! (HONO₂) and bifunctional (HOH) hydroxyl compounds with either reagent in excess.

#### Experimental Section

*Caution* Most of these reactions are extremely vigorous and can produce shock-sensitive materials. They should be carried out on a small scale only with appropriate shielding and safety precautions.

Materials and Apparatus .-- The materials used in this work were manipulated in a Monel vacuum line equipped with Teflou FEP U traps. For reactions involving an excess of halogen fluoride, the line was well passivated with CIF₁. Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm  $\pm$ 0.1%). Chlorine monoflucride was prepared by heating an equimolar mixture of  $Cl_2$  and  $ClF_2$  to  $150^\circ$  for several hours in a stainless steel cylinder. Chlorine trifluoride (The Matheson Co.) and CIFs (Rocketdyne) were commercial materials. The preparation of CIF₃+AsF₄⁻⁻ has previously been described.⁶ Chloryl fluoride was prepared from KClO₃ and F₂ by the method⁶ of Woolf and Cl2O was prepared from HgO and Cl2 by the method7 of Schack. Nominally anhydrous HONO2 was prepared from fuming nitric acid by distillation from concentrated H₂SO₄. All volatile materials were purified prior to use by fractional condensation. Their purities were determined by measurements of their vapor pressures and infrared spectra. Infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 337 spectrophotometer in the range 4000-400 cm⁻¹ using a 5-cm stainless steel cell fitted with AgCl windows. Mass spectra were recorded on a quadrupole mass spectrometer (Electronic Associates Inc. Model Quad 300) using a stainless steel-Teflon FEP inlet manifold.

(1) R. Bougon, M. Carles, and J. Aubert, C. R. Aced. Sci., 365, 179 (1967).

(2) J. Aubert, R. Bougon, and M. Carles, Rapport R3282 de Commissariat de l'Energie Atomique, Documentation Française, Secrétariat Général du Gouvernament, Direction de la Documentation, Paris VII ème, 1967.
(3) C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1938 (1967).

(4) D. Pilipovich, W. Mays, B. A. Lawton, H. F. Bauer, D. F. Sheehan, N. N. Ogimachi, R. D. Wilson, F. C. Gunderloy, and V. B. Bedwell, *Isorg. Chem.*, 6, 1918 (1967).

(5) K. O. Christe and A. E. Pavlath, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 335, 210 (1965).

(5) A. A. Woolf, J. Chem. Soc., 4113 (1954).

(7) C. J. Schnek and C. B. Lindahl, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lat., 8, 387 (1967).

بوهداد دردها بلاغا فالحار الألار الكار

Reaction of Excess CIF with HONO2 .- Anhydrous HONO1 was condensed into one U of a double-U Teflon FEP trap, weighed (5.70 mmol), and cooled to  $-196^\circ$ . Chlorine monofluoride (12.8 mmol) was condensed at -196° into the second U of the trap. The U containing HONO2 was allowed to warm up to the melting point  $(-42^\circ)$  of HONO₂. Then, the temperature of the U containing CIF was gradually increased and both compounds were allowed to interact slowly. First, a brownish color developed. The contents of both U's were combined in one U and kept at  $-78^{\circ}$  for 10 min. The formation of a white solid was observed. The mixture was allowed to warm up to 23° and was kept at this temperature for 30 min. It was cooled again to -196°, at which temperature no noncondensable material was observed and was then during warm up subjected to fractional condensation. The individual fractions were measured by volume and/or weight and identified by their vapor pressures and infrared and mass spectra. The reaction products consisted of ClONO₃ (5.7 mmol), HF, and unreacted ClF (7.0 mmol).

Reactions of CIF with Excess HOH.—Chlorine monofluoride (2.34 mmol) and HOH (1.17 mmol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$  in a Teflon FEP ampoule. Upon warming of the ampoule from -196 to  $-78^{\circ}$ , melting of the mixture occurred and a dark brown liquid was formed. After keeping the mixture at  $-78^{\circ}$  for 20 hr, the reaction products were separated and consisted of Cl₂O (0.65 mmol), Cl₂ (0.42 mmol), ClO₂ (0.21 mmol), HF, and O₅.

A second reaction carried out at  $25^{\circ}$  showed as the only products ClO₂, Cl₂, and O₂ in a mole ratio of 1:2:0.25 and HF.

**Reaction of CIF with Cl₂O.**—Chlorine monofluoride (2.33 mmol) and Cl₂O (1.63 mmol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$  in a Teflon FEP U trap. The mixture was allowed to warm to  $-78^{\circ}$  and was kept at this temperature for 15 hr. The color of the liquid reaction mixture had changed after this period from an original dark brown to yellow. The products were separated and consisted of ClO₂F (0.81 mmol), Cl₂ (1.65 mmol), and unreacted ClF (1.50 mmol).

Reaction of HONO2 with Excess CIF2 .- In order to establish the stoichiometry of the reaction, HONO₁ (8.60 mmol) was combined with a large excess of ClF₂ (18.5 mmol) at -196°. Upon warm up, a violent reaction occurred which required moderation by cooling and a brownish color developed. After completion of the reaction at  $-78^\circ$ , the products were separated and shown to consist of NO₁F, ClO₂F, ClF, EF, and 10 mmol of unreacted CIF; as expected for a 1:1 reaction. Since CIF; forms an adduct with NO₂F which complicates the separation of the reaction products, subsequent experiments were carried out with ratios of the starting materials close to 1:1. Typically, ClF2 (10.5 mmol) was slowly admitted into a Teflon FEP U trap containing HONO₂ (10.5 mmol) at a temperature slightly above the melting point of HONO₂. Initially, an orange color (indicating the presence of ClO₂) developed, followed by solidification of the mixture. When no further ClF, uptake took place at  $-78^\circ$ , the remaining  $CIF_9$  was added at  $-196^\circ$ . The reaction was completed by temperature cycling between -78 and -198° and no noncondensable material was observed at -196°. Fractional condensation of the reaction products showed NO₁F (10 mmol), HF (9 mmol), ClO₁I^e (5.9 mmol), and ClF (4.4 mmol).

Reaction of CIF₂ with Excess HONO₅.--Nominally anhydrous HONO₅ (10.4 mmol) and CIF₃ (3.45 mmol) were combined at  $-78^{\circ}$  in a Teffon FEP U trap. The CIF₃ was added in increments, and after each addition, the mixture was allowed gradually to warm up until reaction occurred. During the CIF₃ additions, the reaction mixture turned orange, indicating the formation of CIO₄. After completion of the CIF₃ addition, the mix-

#### **REACTIONS OF CHLORINE FLUORIDES**

ure was kept for 8 hr at  $-78^{\circ}$ . The reaction mixture consisted of ClO₂ (1.7 mmol), ClONO₂ (1.7 mmol), HF (10 mmol), N₂O₄, and O₂. No unreacted ClF₂ was recovered.

Reaction of Excess CIF, with HONO₂.—Chlorine pentafluoride (4.0 mmol) and HONO₅ (3.36 mmol) were condensed at  $-196^{\circ}$  into the separate bends of a double-U Teflon FEP trap. The HONO₂ was warmed to its melting point and CIF₃ vapor was allowed to contact the liquid HONO₂ phase. A vigorous reaction took place. At first, a brown color developed, and upon addition of all the CIF₆, two liquid layers formed. The upper one containing most of the material was colorless, whereas the lower one was brown. The mixture was allowed to interact for several minutes at  $-78^{\circ}$  and was then allowed to warm to ambient temperature, at which point the brown color disappeared. Recooling of the mixture to  $-196^{\circ}$  showed the absence of noncondensable material. The reaction products consisted of ClO₄F (1.66 mmol), ClF₆ (2.4 mmol), NO₂F (3.3 mmol), and HF.

Reaction of CIF, with Excess HONO₂.--Chlorine pentafluoride (1.39 mmol) and HONO₂ (6.76 mmol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$  in a Teflon FEP U trap. A vigorous reaction took place upon melting, which was moderated by intermittent cooling with liquid N₂. After completion of the reaction, the brown liquid product was kept at 23° for 10 min and then recooled to  $-196^{\circ}$ . The reaction products consisted of O₂ (0.42 mmol), ClO₂F (0.55 mmol), ClONO₂ (0.29 mmol), ClO₄ (0.36 mmol), N₂O₅, and HF.

Reaction of CIF₆ with Excess HOH.—Chlorine pentafuoride (2.00 mmol) and HOH (5.00 mmol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$  in a Teflon FEP U trap. A vigorous reaction started upon melting of the CIF₆, which was controlled by intermittent cooling with liquid N₂. The yellow to orange mixture was kept at 23° for 3 hr before being recooled to  $-196^{\circ}$ . The products consisted of CIO₈ (1.35 mmol), CIO₄F (0.35 mmol), CiO₄F (0.18 mmol), O₂ (<0.5 mmol), and HF.

Reaction of ClO₂F with Excess HONO₂.— Chioryl fluoride (2.35 mmol) and HONO₂ (2.16 mmol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$  in a Teflon FEP U trap. The mixture was allowed to warm up and to react. The resulting homogeneous brown solution was kept for 30 min at 23°, at which temperature gas evolution was kept for 30 min at 23°, at which temperature gas evolution was be served. The reaction products were O₂ (0.25 mmol), ClO₂ (0.48 mmol), ClO₂F (1.86 mmol), N₂O₆, HONO₅, and HF. Since only 0.49 mmol of ClO₂F reacted, the amount of HONO₂ available (2.16 mmol) presented a true excess. Hydrolysis of ClF₂+AsF₆⁻ in HF Solution.—To a mixture of

Hydrolysis of  $ClF_2^+AsF_6^-$  in HF Solution.—To a mixture of  $ClF_3^+AsF_6^-$  (21.7 mmol) and anhydrous HF (5 ml liquid), wet HF (5 ml containing 20.6 mmol of H₂O) was slowly added at  $-78^\circ$ . At first a brownish red color developed which gradually changed to yellow. After keeping the mixture at  $-78^\circ$  for 1 hr, the volatiles were removed in vacuo. The solid residue was shown by infrared spectroscopy to consist of  $ClO_2^+AsF_6^-$  and  $ClF_2^+AsF_6^-$ .

#### **Results and Discussion**

The following reaction systems were studied: excess  $CIF + HONO_2$ , excess  $CIF_2 + HONO_2$ , excess  $CIF_3 +$  $HONO_2$ ,  $CIF_3 + excess HONO_2$ ,  $CIF_3 + excess HONO_2$ ,  $ClO_2F$  + excess HONO₂, and  $ClF_5$  + excess HOH. The reactions between excess ClF, and HOH, between CIF and excess HONO₂,⁴ and between CIF, CIF₄, or ClO₂F and HOH with either reagent in excess^{1,3} have previously been reported. In order to establish the nature of some of the intermediate products, the CIF-Cl₂O system, the low-temperature reaction of CIF with an excess of water, and the hydrolysis of ClF2+AsF5⁻ in HF solution were also studied. Consequently, complete experimental data are now available for a systematic evaluation of the reactions between chlorine fluorides and mono- and bifunctional hydroxyl compounds. The following equations (some of them expressed in multiples for easier comparison) summarize the observed reactions:

excess CIF + HOX

$$4ClF + 4HONO_{2} \longrightarrow 4HF + 4ClONO_{2} \qquad (1)$$
  
$$5ClF + 2HOH \longrightarrow 4HF + ClO_{2}F + 2Cl_{2} \qquad (2)^{1,3}$$

# Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 11, No. 6, 1972 1221

CIF + excess HOX

$4CIF + 4HONO_2 \longrightarrow 4HF + 4CIONO_2$	(3)*
$4ClF + 2HOH \longrightarrow 4HF + 2Cl_3 + O_3$	(4)1.3
$4ClF + 2HOH \xrightarrow{low temp} 4HF + 2Cl_sO$	(4a)

 $10CIF + 5HOH \xrightarrow{20^{-1}} 10HF + 2CIO_2 + 4CI_3 + \frac{1}{2}O_2 \quad (4b)$ excess CIF₂ + HOX

$$CIF_1 + 2HONO_2 \longrightarrow 2HF + CIO_1F + CIF + 2NO_1F$$

 $2CIF_{3} + 2HOH \longrightarrow 4HF + CIO_{2}F + CIF \quad (6)^{1,2}$ 

 $ClF_3 + excess HOX$ 

$$4ClF_{3} + 12HONO_{2} \longrightarrow 12HF + 2ClO_{2} + 2ClONO_{2} + 5N_{3}O_{3} + \frac{1}{3}O_{2}$$
 (7)

 $4ClF_{2} + 6HOH \longrightarrow 12HF + 2Cl_{2} + 3O_{2} \qquad (8)^{1.3}$ 

 $[=2ClO_3 + ClOCl + 1/_1O_2]$  (8a)

excess  $ClF_{\delta} + HOX$ 

 $CIF_{\bullet} + 2HONO_{\bullet} \longrightarrow 2HF + CIO_{\bullet}F + 2NO_{\bullet}F$ (9)

 $CIF_{4} + 2HOH \longrightarrow 4HF + CIO_{2}F$  (10)⁴

 $ClF_i + excess HOX$ 

 $2ClF_{\bullet} + 8HONO_{\bullet} \longrightarrow 8HF + 4N_{\bullet}O_{\bullet} + 2ClO_{\bullet}F \quad (11)$ 

 $2CIO_2F + 2HONO_2 \longrightarrow 2HF + N_2O_4 + 2CIO_2 + \frac{1}{2}O_2$  (11a)

 $2ClF_{4} + 10HONO_{2} \longrightarrow 10HF + 4N_{2}O_{4} + 2ClONO_{2} + 2O_{3}$ (11b)  $2ClF_{4} + 5HOH \longrightarrow 10HF + 2ClO_{2} + \frac{1}{2}O_{3}$ (12)

 $ClO_{2}F + excess HOX$ 

 $2ClO_2F + 2HONO_2 \longrightarrow 2HF + 2ClO_2 + N_2O_5 + \frac{1}{2}O_2 \quad (13)$ 

 $2\mathrm{ClO}_{\mathbf{t}}\mathbf{F} + \mathrm{HOH} \longrightarrow 2\mathrm{HF} + 2\mathrm{ClO}_{\mathbf{t}} + \frac{1}{2}\mathrm{O}_{\mathbf{t}} \quad (14)^{1/2}$ 

Cl₂O + excess ClF

$$2Cl_{1O} + ClF \longrightarrow ClO_{1F} + 2Cl_{1}$$
(15)

Several reactions require some specific comments. According to ref 1 and 2 eq 6 can be followed by additional more or less slow reactions resulting in the formation of some Cl₂ and O₂ and of traces of ClO₂F. Equation 8 might be rewritten by substituting the observed amounts of Cl₂ and O₂ by the appropriate chlorine oxides (eq 8a). This assumption is supported by the fact that in the CIF-H₂O system, depending upon the reaction conditions, either Cl₂ and O₂ (eq 4) or ClO₂, Cl₂, and O₂ (eq 4b) or Cl₂O (eq 4a) can be obtained as the principal products. The reaction products observed for the reaction of CIF, with excess HONO, can be rationalized by assuming that ClO₂F is formed as the primary product (eq 11) which reacts only slowly with additional HONO₂, according to (eq 11a), thus leaving an appreciable amount of ClO₃F unconverted. This assumption was confirmed by reaction 13, which showed that this reaction is indeed slow. In addition, a side reaction generating ClONO₂ and oxygen occurs (eq 11b). For reaction 12, substantial amounts of ClOsF and ClO₂F were found in the reaction product. The observation of some ClO₂F is not surprising since it has previously been shown' that the hydrolysis of ClO₂F is quite slow. The hydrolysis of some of the ClO₂F produces nascent oxygen, which, in turn, can rapidly

ы of

()

とい

(5)

oxidize  $ClO_2F$  to  $ClO_2F$ . Since  $ClO_2F$  is resistant to hydrolysis,⁸ it will build up as a product.

A general comparison between the reactions of HONO₂ and those of HOH shows an excellent agreement. The reaction products and the changes in the oxidation states of Cl are analogous for each equation pair. The only exceptions are reactions 1 and 2. The difference is due to the fact that ClONO₂, under the given conditions, does not interact with CIF, whereas Cl₂O even at -78° does, yielding ClO₂F and Cl₂ (eq 15). The fact that the products differ depending upon which reagent is used in excess is not surprising. If an excess of the fluorinating agent is used, ClO₂F is always one or often the only chlorine-containing reaction product independent of the oxidation state of the chlorine fluoride starting material. The only exception is again reaction 1 for the above-mentioned reason, i.e., inability of CIF to fluorinate ClONO2 under the given conditions. If an excess of the hydroxyl compound is used, the main reaction products are chlorine oxides (most frequently ClO₂) and chlorine nitrate. In the case of excess HONO2, any NO2F present will form N₂O₅ and HF. In the case of CIF the formation of several intermediates was experimentally confirmed suggesting for the low-temperature reaction of CIF with HOH the sequence

$$CIF + HOH \longrightarrow HF + HOCI$$
(16)

$$HOCI + CIF \longrightarrow HF + CIOCI$$
(17)

In the presence of an excess of ClF, fluorination of Cl₂O can occur according to eq 15. This reaction was shown to be quantitative at temperatures as low as  $-78^{\circ}$ . In the presence of an excess of water at  $-78^{\circ}$ , Cl₂O is the principal product. In addition to Cl₂O formation, reaction 4b also occurs at  $-78^{\circ}$  and becomes at 25° the dominant reaction. Under the reaction conditions of ref 1 and 2, ClO₂ can decompose further to Cl₂ and O₂ (eq 4). The fact that pure Cl₂O does not readily disproportionate at temperatures between -78 and 25° to ClO₂ and Cl₂ suggests the participation of less stable intermediates such as possibly HOCl or ClO radicals in the ClO₂ formation step.

In the case of ClF₂ and ClF₃ the first reaction should be again the elimination of HF. This reaction is extremely fast and exothermic and often proceeds explosively, even at low temperature

$$CIF_n + HOX \longrightarrow CIF_{n-1}OX + HF$$
 (18)

The next steps could involve either the reaction of  $ClF_{n-1}OX$  with additional HOX

 $ClF_{n-1}OX + HOX \longrightarrow ClF_{n-2}(OX)_{2} + HF$  (19)

or an intramolecular fluorination, i.e., XF elimination

$$ClF_{n-1}OX \longrightarrow ClF_{n-1}O + XF$$
 (20)

(8) A. Eagelbrecht and H. Atzwanger, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 2, 348 (1956).

Reaction 19 should also be followed by steps such as (20) or by X₂O elimination if there are no or only relatively unreactive fluorine atoms left in the molecule

$$ClF_{n-2}(OX)_2 \longrightarrow ClF_{n-2}O + X_2O \qquad (21)$$

Thus, by either sequence, one might expect to obtain FCIO as a intermediate in the reactions of ClF₃. However, the following facts indicate that this intermediate would be quite unstable. The photochemical synthesis⁹ and reaction chemistry¹⁰ of ClF₃O are best interpreted in terms of an unstable FCIO intermediate. In addition, an attempt was made to prepare and isolate FCIO, according to

$$ClF_{4}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-} + HOH \xrightarrow{HF soln} ClO^{+}AsF_{6}^{-} + 2HF$$
 (22)

$$ClO^+AsF_6^- + FNO \longrightarrow NO^+AsF_6^- + FClO$$
 (23)

However, instead of ClO+AsF₆⁻, only ClO₂+AsF₆⁻ and unreacted ClF₂+AsF₆⁻ were found for (22).

Similarly, one might have expected to observe CIF₂O, which is known to be stable,^{11,12} as an intermediate in the reactions of HOX with an excess of CIF₅. The fact that it was not observed either suggests an alternate sequence such as

$$CIF_4 + 2HOX \longrightarrow CIF_4(OX)_2 + 2HF$$
 (24)

$$\operatorname{ClF}_{i}(\operatorname{OX})_{i} \longrightarrow \operatorname{ClO}_{i}F + 2XF$$
 (25)

or indicates that  $ClF_4O$  is much more reactive toward HOX than is  $ClF_5$ .

In many of these systems, the final products show that the Cl-containing starting material has disproportionated in the course of the reaction. Suitable intermediates which could readily disproportionate might be ClO, HOCi, HOClO, and FClO.

In summary, it appears that the reactions of chlorine fluorides with a monofunctional  $(HONO_2)$  and a bifunctional (HOH) hydroxyl compound can be rationalized on a common basis. The observed reaction patterns should be very useful for predicting the products of the reactions of chlorine fluorides with other hydroxyl compounds. The partial hydrolysis of chlorine fluorides does not offer a synthetic route toward chlorine oxyfluorides, except for ClO₂F.

Acknowledgment.—I am indebted to Drs. D. Pilipovich and C. J. Schack for stimulating discussions. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

- (9) D. Pilipovich, H. H. Rogers, and R. D. Wilson, to be submitted for publication.
- (10) C. J. Schsck, C. B. Lindahl, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, to be submitted for publication.

(11) D. Pilipovich, C. B. Lindahl, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and K. O. Christe, to be submitted for publication.

(12) R. Bougon, J. Isabey, and P. Plurien, C. R. Acad. Sci., 171, 1366 (1970).

# 123/124

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 11, 1682 (1972).] Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL, CANOGA PARE, CALIFORNIA 91304

# Iodine Tris(perchlorate) and Cesium Tetrakis(perchlorato)iodate(III)

BY KARL O. CHRISTE* AND CARL J. SCHACK

Received September 20, 1971

\$

5 ....

The syntheses and some properties of the novel iodine perchlorates  $I(OCIO_3)_3$  and  $Cs^+I(OCIO_3)_4^-$  are reported. Their vibrational spectra were recorded and confirm their formulation as covalent perchlorates. A square-planar configuration is proposed for the  $I(OCIO_3)_4^-$  anion, whereas  $I(OCIO_3)_3$  appears to be polymeric.

#### Introduction

The preparation of iodine tris(perchlorate) from iodine, ozone, and anhydrous HClO₄ is described in ref 1. However, a cross-check with the original publication,² from which the preparation was abstracted,

M. Schmeimer in "Handbook of Preparative Inorganic Chemistry,"
 Vol. 1, G. Brauer, Ed., Aondemic Press, New York, N. Y., 1963, p 330.
 F. Fichter and H. Kappeler, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 91, 134 (1915).

reveals that the original paper deals only with a compound having the empirical composition  $I(ClO_4)_1 \cdot 2H_2O$ . Numerous attempts have been reported to prepare iodine perchlorates in organic solvents from I₂ and AgClO₄. Whereas the experimental data were consistent with the formation of iodine perchlorates as unstable intermediates, all attempts to isolate and characterize these compounds were unsuccessful, owing

# I(OClO₃): AND CsI(OClO₂).

to their incompatibility with the solvent. In this paper, we report the successful preparation and isolation of  $I(OClO_3)_3$  and  $Cs^+I(OClO_3)_4^-$ .

#### Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus.—Volatile materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with ClF₈) stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel bellows-seal valves (Hoke, Inc., 425 1F4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm  $\pm$  0.1%). Iodine (reagent grade, Mallinckrodt) was resublimed before use. Anhydrous CsI (ROC/RIC, 99.9% minimum purity) was used without further purification. Chlorine perchlorate and CsIBr₂ were prepared and purified by the methods of Schack and Pilipovich³ and Cremer and Duncan,⁴ respectively. The purity of the volatile starting materials was determined by measurements of their vapor pressures and infrared spectre. Solid products were handled in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000–250 cm⁻¹. The spectra of gases were obtained using 304 stainless steel cells of 5-cm path length fitted with AgCl windows. Screw-cap metal cells with AgCl, AgBr, or BaF₃ windows and Teflon FEP gaskets were used for obtaining the spectra of solids as dry powders at ambient temperature. The quality of the infrared spectra could be somewhat improved by pressing two small single-crystal platelets of either AgCl or AgBr to a disk in a pellet press. The powdered sample was placed between the platelets before starting the pressing operation.

The Raman spectra were recorded using a Coherent Radiation Laboratories Model 52 Ar laser as a source of 1.3 W of exciting light at 5145 Å. The scattered light was analyzed with a Spex Model 1400 double monochromator, a photomultiplier cooled to  $\sim -25^{\circ}$ , and a dc ammeter. Glass melting point or Kel-F capillaries were used as sample containers in the transverse viewing-transverse excitation technique. The low-temperature spectra were recorded by the method of Miller and Harney.⁴

**Preparation of I(OCIO₂)**₂.--Iodine (0.915 mmol) was loaded into a 10-ml prepassivated Teflon FEP ampoule closed off by a Hoke 316 stainless steel valve (425 1F4Y). Chlorine perchlorate (8.18 mmol) was added at --196°. The ampoule was kept at -50° for 70 hr. At this point, the dark iodine color had disappeared and a pale yellow (due to the presence of Cl₂) solid had formed. Upon cooling to -196°, the ampoule did not contain any noncondensable reaction products. The ampoule was slowly warmed to -45°. The volatile products were separated by fractional condensation and identified by infrared spectroscopy and their vapor pressure. They consisted of Cl₂ (2.70 mmol) and ClOClO₃ (2.74 mmol). The white, solid residue weighed 776 mg, in excellent agreement with the weight (777 mg) calculated for a complete conversion to I(OClO₂)₂.

A sample of  $I(OCIO_4)_8$  (775 mg, 1.82 mmol) was allowed to warm up from -45 to 23°. Close to 23°, it formed a brownish paste. Recooling of the sample to -196° showed no noncondensables. The sample was warmed up again to 23° and kept at this temperature for 12 hr while the volatile products were pumped off and separated by fractional condensation. The volatile material consisted of Cl₂O₇ (1.9 mmol) and smaller amounts of Cl₂O₄ and lower chlorine oxides. The pale yellow, nonvolatile residue had the following composition: ClO₄-, 21.7%; total iodine, 61.0%; iodometric titration assuming an oxidation state of +5, I = 62.0%. The infrared spectrum of the solid showed the presence of the ClO₄- anion. Additional Cl₂O₇ could be removed from the solid by heating it for several hours to 60° in vacuo. The infrared spectrum still showed the presence of ClO₄-. The weight of the solid had decreased to 366

Attempted Preparation of  $IOClO_3$ .—Iodine (1.25 mmol) and  $ClOClO_3$  (2.50 mmol) were allowed to react as described for  $I(OClO_3)_3$ . The iodine color had completely disappeared; however, no products volatile at  $-45^{\circ}$  had formed. The nonvolatile residue was a white solid showing orange and gray-green spots. Upon slight warm-up, the sample turned black and decomposed. Preparation of Ca⁺I(OClO₃)₄.—A 10-ml prepassivated stain-

less steel cylinder was loaded with powdered CsI (1.15 mmol), followed by ClOClO₃ (6.10 mmol) at  $-196^{\circ}$ . The reaction was allowed to proceed by warming the cylinder to  $-45^{\circ}$ , where it was maintained for 5 weeks. On recooling to  $-196^{\circ}$ , no noncondensable gases were observed. Volatile products were pumped from the reactor for several hours while and after it had warmed to ambient temperature. Separation of these species was effected by fractional condensation and identification by infrared and vapor pressure measurements. They consisted of Cl₂ (2.34 mmol) and unreacted ClOClO₃ (1.45 mmol). The solid product was pale yellow and weighed 749 mg, indicating a 99% conversion of the CsI to Cs⁺I(OClO₃)₄⁻ had occurred.

Attempted Preparation of  $Cs^+I(OClO_1)_1^-$ .—Chlorine perchlorate (6.27 mmol) was allowed to react with  $CsIBr_1$  (2.76 mmol) at  $-45^\circ$ . No unreacted ClOClO₂ was recovered and the volatile products consisted of  $Cl_1$ ,  $Br_1$ , and BrCl only. The solid reaction product was inhomogeneous. The infrared spectra of the upper layers showed the presence of perchiorato groups, whereas for the lower layers these were absent.

Elemental Analysis.—Weighed samples were hydrolyzed in water. The amounts of total iodine and perchlorate were determined by X-ray fluoresecence spectroscopy and by a specific iou electrode (Orion Model 92-17), respectively. The oxidation state of iodine was found by iodometric titration.

# **Results and Discussion**

Caution! Chlorine perchlorate is shock sensitive³ and samples of both  $I(OClO_3)_3$  and  $Cs+I(OClO_3)_4^$ have exploded even at low temperature while recording their laser Raman spectra. Proper safety precautions must be taken when working with these compounds.

Syntheses and Properties .- The novel compound iodine tris(perchlorate) was prepared by the lowtemperature reaction of iodine with an excess of ClO-ClO₃. Its composition was established by quantitative synthesis:  $I_2 + 6ClOClO_3 \rightarrow 2I(OClO_2)_2 + 3Cl_2$ , with the material balance for all components being 99+%. The compound is a white solid, stable at  $-45^{\circ}$ . During its synthesis, no explosions were encountered; however, when exposed to a laser beam, explosive decomposition occurred even at low temperatures. It decomposes upon warming to ambient temperature. Depending upon the warm-up conditions (i.e., warm-up rate and pressure) differences in the decomposition behavior were observed. Thus, the melting to a brownish paste was not observed in all cases, and in some instances, the appearance of orange and brown colors was observed, which might be ascribed to the formation of ClO2 and lower chlorine oxides, respectively. The following observations were made for the decomposition process: (1) the volatile decomposition products consisted mainly of CLO7 but also contained smaller amounts of Cl₂O₆ and lower chlorine oxides; (2) the solid residue contained only iodine in the +5 oxidation state and its infrared spectrum showed the presence of the ClO₁⁻ anion;⁴ (3) upon pyrelysis or longer exposure to the laser beam, the Raman spectrum of the solid is identical with that previously reported⁷ for 1₂O₅ (see Figure 1, trace B); (4) the elemental analysis and material balance of the solid are in fair agreement with those calculated for a mixture of 62.4 mol % IO1CIO4 and 37.6 mol % I1Or. Upon extended pyrolysis, the percentage of IrO, increases. These observations are best interpreted in terms of an initial Cl₂O₇ elimination,  $I(OClO_2)_2 \rightarrow [OIOClO_2] +$ ClsO7, followed by an internal redox reaction yielding

(7) P. M. A. Sharwood and J. J. Turner, Spectrochim. Acis, Pari A, 30, 1975 (1970).

in the second second

⁽³⁾ C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1387 (1970).

 ⁽⁴⁾ H. W. Cremer and D. R. Duncan, J. Chem. Soc., 1860 (1931).
 (5) F. A. Miller and B. M. Harney, private communication.

⁽⁶⁾ J. W. Nebgen, A. D. McElroy, and H. F. Klodowski, Inorg. Chem., 4, 1796 (1965).

+5 iodine, lower chlorine oxides,  $IO_3ClO_4$ , and  $I_2O_4$ . It is not surprising that mainly  $Cl_3O_7$  and some chlorine oxides of low oxidation state were observed and not  $Cl_3O_6$  as might be expected according to  $I(OClO_1)_2 \rightarrow$  $IO_3ClO_4 + Cl_3O_6$ . It is well known that the perchiorate ion does not oxidize CsI whereas  $ClO_3^-$  or  $ClO_3^-$  does. Hence,  $Cl_2O_7$  might also be a less effective oxidizing agent than  $Cl_2O_6$  or the lower chlorine oxides.

Attempts to prepare iodine monoperchlorate from stoichiometric amounts of iodine and ClOClO, failed. Apparently, ClOClO, oxidizes iodine rapidly to oxidation states higher than +1. The resulting mixed iodine chloride perchlorate with a formal oxidation state of +2 would be expected to be highly unstable and susceptible to disproportionation and decomposition.

The salt  $Cs^{+}I(OClO_{2})_{4}^{-}$  was prepared according to  $Cs^{+}I^{-} + 4ClOClO_{2} \rightarrow Cs^{+}I(OClO_{2})_{4}^{-} + 2Cl_{2}$ . Its composition was again ascertained by quantitative synthesis. It is a pale yellow solid and is stable at ambient temperature. Its decomposition has been studied less extensively than that of  $I(OClO_{2})_{2}$ . However, the Raman spectra (Figure 1, trace A, and Figure 2, traces B and C) demonstrate the formation of a commun intermediate decomposition product which is not  $I_{2}O_{5}$  and does not contain the  $ClO_{4}^{-}$  anion. The formation of this intermediate might be favored by the laser light.

Attempts to prepare  $Cs^+I(OClO_3)_2^-$  according to  $Cs^+IBr_2^- + 2ClCClO_3 \rightarrow Cs^+I(OClO_3)_2^- + 2BrCl$  were unsuccessful. Part of the product was converted to +3 iodine salts while some of the  $Cs^+IBr_2^-$  starting material was recovered unchanged.

Considering the low thermal stability and high reactivity of  $I(OCIO_2)_{23}$ , it is not surprising that previous attempts⁵⁻¹¹ had failed to prepare and isolate these compounds from organic solvents. From the properties of  $I(OCIO_2)_{23}$ , it also appears unlikely that the product obtained³ by Fichter and Kappeler was indeed a dihydrate of  $I(OCIO_2)_{23}$ . Other possible structures such as  $IO_2CIO_4 \cdot 2HOCIO_2$  might be written for their product which approach the reported³ composition.

Vibrational Spectra.-Figures 1 and 2 show the Raman spectra of  $I(OCIO_3)_3$  and  $Cs^+I(OCIO_3)_4^-$ , respectively. The spectra of both compounds had to be recorded at low temperature to avoid (explosive) decomposition in the laser beam. For  $Cs^+I(OClO_2)_4^-$ , which is the more stable of the two compounds, a spectrum was obtained which was essentially free of decomposition product bands (trace A, Figure 2). Traces B and C show the same sample at various stages of decomposition and allow the identification of the bands belonging to the decomposition products. It was not possible to obtain a spectrum of I(OClO₃)_a free of decomposition products. However, the decomposition product was identical with that observed for Cs+I(OClO₄)₄- (trace C, Figure 2). Therefore, the bands due to I(OClO₂)₂ itself can be readily identified. The spectrum of the product obtained by vacuum pyrolysis of I(OClO₂), at 80° is shown as trace B in Figure 1. It is distinct from that in the low-temperature decomposition and is identical with

(b) M. Gumberg, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 48, 398 (1929).

( )

(9) L. Birckenbach and J. Goubeau, Ber., 68, 395 (1932).

(10) R. N. Hasseldize and A. G. Sharpe, J. Chem. Soc., 998 (1953).

(11) N. W. Alcock and T. C. Waddington, ibid., 2810 (1983).

KARL O. CHRISTE AND CARL J. SCHACE



7 igure 1.—Raman spectra of  $I(OClO_5)_6$ , recorded at -60° (trace A), and of its decomposition product (trace B) obtained by vacuum pyrolysis at 60°. D indicates spectral slit width.



Figure 2.—Raman spectra of Cs⁺I(OClO₃)₄⁻, recorded at  $-70^{\circ}$  (trace A), and of its decomposition products (traces B and C).



Figure 3.—Infrared spectra of Cs⁺I(OClO₈)₆⁻ (trace A) and of the I(OClO₈)₈ decomposition product (trace B) as AgBr disks.

127

# I(OCIO₁); AND CsI(OCIO₁);

	4 ADH			
VIBRATIONAL SPECTRUM OF	Cs+I(OClO ₃ ) ₄ - Con	MPARED TO THOSE	OF CIOCIO	AND BrOCLO

		-Obid freq, cm -4, and	intent		
CIG	0C10*	BrOCIO ₆ •	/CI*I(U	(101),	
Ir	Paman	Ir	Ir	Raman	Approx description of mode
1283 vs	1280 mw	1275 vs	1230 vs	1243 w, sh 1207 mw	Antisym ClO _a str
1040 s	1036 vs	1039 s	1015 vs	1038 s 1016 vw	Sym ClO ₂ str
646 vs	643 ms	648 s	630 vs	630 s	O-Cl str
580 sh	<b>58</b> 2 m)		570-650 vs	607 mwl	CIO, solisson & CIO,
561 m	561 w (	570 ms		ſ	Ciol scissor, vi ciol
511 mw	516 s	509 m	485 s 430 vw	489 s 430 mw	s umbreile ClOs
				261 vs	≠ sym in-phase IO ₄
				240 s	» sym out-of-phase IO ₄
				131 ms) 106 ms	IOCl def

### • Reference 13.

that reported⁷ for  $I_2O_5$ . Figure 3 shows the infrared spectrum of  $Cs^+I(OCIO_3)_4^-$  and that of the  $I(OCIO_3)_3$ decomposition product. The latter shows strong absorptions characteristic for the  $CIO_4^-$  ion.⁶ Since covalent perchlorates generally attack silver halide windows with  $CIO_4^-$  formation, the spectrum was also recorded using  $BaF_2$  windows. It was identical with that shown in Figure 3.

The spectrum of Cs+I(OClO₃)₄- will be discussed first due to its simplicity. Comparison with the known spectrum of other covalent helogen perchlorates3,12,13 reveals that the compound contains exclusively covalent, monodentate perchlorato groups. A listing of the observed frequencies together with a tentative assignment is given in Table I. The slight frequency decrease of some of the perchlorato bands on going from halogen mono(perchlorates) to the tetrakis(perchlorato)iodate(III) anion may be explained by the formal negative charge in the latter. A similar decrease has also been observed for the corresponding halogen fluorosulfates.¹⁴⁻¹⁸ The vibrational spectrum of  $I(OClO_3)_4^-$  is analogous to that¹⁵ of  $I(OSO_3\bar{F})_4^-$  and suggests a similar structure for both anions. In agreement with Carter, Jones, and Aubke,15 we suggest a square-planar configuration for the IO4 skeleton by analogy with that found for the corresponding tetrafluorohalogenate(III) anions, ClF4⁻ and BrF4^{-,17,18} For the IO₄ skeletal stretching modes, we propose an assignment different from that made previously¹⁶ for

- (13) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis, *ibid.*, 10, 1889 (1971). (14) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis, *Specirockim. Acta*, *Part A.* 26, 2367 (1970).
- (15) H. A. Carter, S. P. L. Jones, and F. Aubke, Inorg. Chem., 0, 2485 (1970).
- (16) A. M. Qureshi, L. B. Levchuk, and F. Aubke, Can. J. Chem., 49, 2544
   (1971).
   (17) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Z. Anorg. Alig. Chem., 376, 308
- (1970). (18) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1852 (1970).

 $I(OSO_2F)_4^{-1}$ . The two symmetric IO₄ stretching modes should both be of very high intensity in the Raman spectrum and be separated by less than 100 cm^{-1, 17, 18} Furthermore, they should be observed for both ions,  $I(OCIO_3)_4^{-1}$  and  $I(OSO_2F)_4^{-1}$ . Therefore, the assignment of the bands at 261 and 240 cm⁻¹ to the symmetric in-phase and symmetric out-of-phase IO₄ stretching modes, respectively, appears more plausible than that previously suggested.¹⁸ On the basis of the available data, it cannot be decided whether or not the chlorine atoms are coplanar with the IO₄ group.

For I(OClO₃)₂, the Raman spectrum (Figure 1, trace A) is rather complex in the 1100-1300-cm⁻¹ region. By analogy with the halogen trifluorides and halogen tris(fluorosulfates),16 these features might be explained in terms of two nonequivalent types of perchlorato groups. The substantial shift to lower frequencies of two of these bands (1203 and 1126 cm⁻¹) indicates strong bridging as expected for a polymeric structure. The bands occurring in the following regions are tentatively assigned to the following type of vibrations: 1100-1300 cm⁻¹, antisymmetric ClO₂ stretch; 920-1040 cm⁻¹, symmetric ClO₂ stretch; 600-690 cm⁻¹, scissoring deformation of ClO₂; 440-500 cm⁻¹, umbrella deformation of ClO₂ and IO stretch; 270-300 cm⁻¹, IO₂ stretching modes; 100-200 cm⁻¹, I-O-Cl bending modes. Again, the bands assigned to the IO_x stretching modes have almost identical counterparts in the I(OSO₂F)₂ spectrum,¹⁶ indicating the close structural relationship between these halogen perchlorates and the corresponding fluorosulfates.

Acknowledgment.—The authors are indebted to Dr. Don Pilipovich for stimulating discussions and continuous encouragement, to Mr. R. Kessler for the iodine and  $ClO_4$ —analyses, and to Dr. J. Cape of the Science Center of NAR for the use of the Raman spectrometer. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

128

المراجعين والمحمور ومحمورها ومحارب والمحاجر والمحمور والمحمور والمحمول المراجع والمحمور والمحمو

⁽¹²⁾ C. J. Schack, K. O. Christe, D. Pilipovich, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 16, 1078 (1971).

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 11, 1215 (1972).] Copyright 1972 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL, CANOGA PARK, CALIFORNIA 91304

# On Alkali Metal Fluoride-Iodine Pentafluoride Adducts

# By KARL O. CHRISTE

Received August 30, 1971

The syntheses and properties of novel 1:3 adducts between alkali metal fluorides and IF₅ are described. Infrared and Raman spectra are reported for CsF·3IF₅, CsIF₆, RbIF₆, KIF₆, and a mixture of RbIF₆ with RbF·3IF₅. The previously reported discrepancies in the vibrational spectra of IF₆⁻ salts can be rationalized by assuming mixtures of 1:1 and 1:3 adducts. Powder diffraction X-ray data are given for KIF₆, RbIF₆, and CsIF₆. Partial pyrolysis, vibrational spectroscopy, and differential thermal analyses show no evidence for the existence of distinct 1:2 adducts as intermediate products from the decomposition of the 1:3 adducts. The previous conclusions are confirmed that IF₆⁻ is not octahedral and does not have a symmetry higher than  $C_{10}$ . The FNO-IF₆ and FNO-BrF₈ systems were briefly studied. Whereas BrF₃ does not form an FNO adduct, IF₈ combines with FNO to form a white, crystalline 1:1 adduct having a dissociation pressure of about 30 mm at 21⁶.

#### Introduction

The vibrational spectra of the alkali metal fluorideiodine pentafluoride adducts were previously studied by at least four different research groups.¹⁻⁴ All four groups reached the same conclusion that the IF₆⁻ anion is not octahedral. This conclusion was also supported by the results of a recent Mössbauer study.⁴ However, the vibrational spectra reported by the four groups for IF₆⁻

X. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 7, 626 (1968).
 S. P. Benton, D. W. A. Sharp, A. J. Perkins, J. Sheft, H. H. Hyman,

 (a) S. F. BWRIDS, D. W. A. SUBIP, A. J. FERRINS, F. SUBIL, H. H. HYMRE, and K. O. Christe, *ibid.*, 7, 2174 (1968).
 (3) H. Klenzzz, N. Moisport, P. Reich, and K. Witks, Z. Chem., 8, 393

(3) H. Xisham, N. Mendert, P. Reich, and K. Willer, Z. Carm., 8, 393 (1968).

(4) H. Klamm, H. Meinert, P. Reich, and K. Witke, ibid., 3, 469 (1968).
(5) S. Bukahpan, J. Soriano, and J. Shamir, Chem. Phys. Lett., 4, 241 (1969).

differed strongly and no plausible explanation could be offered for these discrepancies. Recently, Klamm and Meinert reported⁶ the formation of IF₄Cl by treating CsCl with IF₅. Their failure to isolate and characterize this novel, yellow, volatile compound was attributed⁶ to rapid reaction with the glass container. Our attempts to duplicate Klamm and Meinert's observations⁶ in an inert metal-Teflon reaction system were unsuccessful. The most volatile yellow reaction product was, as expected, Cl₂. However, from the material balance, it became obvious that the solid residue was not the expected Cs⁺IF₆⁻ but the novel CsF⁺3IF₅ adduct. Furthermore, the vibrational spectra of CsF⁺ 3IF₅ showed bands previously attributed^{1,2} to (0) H. Klamm and H. Meinert, Z. Chem., 19, 270 (1970). ちというないたちになっていたい

CsIF₆, indicating that most of the discrepancies in the previously reported date may have been due to varying mixtures of Cs⁺IF₆⁻ and CsF·3IF₅. Consequently, a systematic study of the alkali metal fluoride-iodine pentafluoride system was carried out, the results of which are reported in this paper. The existence of the CsF·3IF₅ adduct has also been discovered in an independent study by Hyde⁷ but has not been published.

### Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus.—The materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with  $ClF_3$ ) 304 stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel bellows-seal valves (Hoke Inc., 425 1F4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (O-1500 mm  $\pm 0.1\%$ ). Nitrosyl fluoride vas prepared from NO and  $F_2$  at  $-196^\circ$ . Iodine pentafluoride (Allied Chemical) and BrF₆ (Matheson) were treated with  $F_2$  until colorless. All materials were purified prior to use by fractional condensation. The alkali metal fluorides were fused in a platinum crucible and powdered in a drybox prior to use. Because of their hygroscopicity, materials were handled outside of the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

The infrared spectra were recorded on Perkin-Elmer Models 337 and 457 spectrophotometers in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹. The spectra of gases were obtained using 304 stainless steel cells of 5-cm path length fitted with AgCl windows. Screw-cap metal cells with AgCl or AgBr windows and Teflon FEP gaskets were used for obtaining the spectra of solids as dry powders at ambient temperature. The quality of the infrared spectra could be somewhat improved by pressing two small single-crystal platelets of either AgCl or AgBr to a disk in a pellet press. The powdered sample was placed between the platelets before starting the pressing operation.

The Raman spectra were recorded using a Coherent Radiation Laboratories Mouel 52 Ar laser as a source of 1.3 W of exciting light at 5145 Å. The scattered light was analyzed with a Spex Model 1400 double monochromator, a photomultiplier cooled to  $\sim -25^{\circ}$ , and a dc ammeter. Pyrex-glass tubes (7mm o.d.) with hollow inside glass cones for variable sample thicknesses or Pyrex or clear Kel-F capillaries were used as sample containers. For the capillaries, the transverse viewingtransverse excitation technique and for the conical tubes, the axial viewing-transverse excitation technique were used.

X-Ray powder diffraction patterns were taken using a Phillips Norelco instrument, Type No. 12046, with copper K $\alpha$  radiation and a nickel filter. Samples were sealed in quartz capillaries (~0.5-mm o.d.). The densities were measured by the displacement method using a perfluorinated amine (FC 43, 3M Co.) to fill the pycnometer.

A Perkin-Elmer differential scanning calorimeter, Model DSC-1B, was used to obtain the dta data. The samples were sealed in aluminum pans, and heating rates of  $10^{\circ}$ /min in N₂ were used.

**Preparation** of the Adducts.—Dry CsF (19.02 mmol) was placed into a 30-ml prepassivated 316 stainless steel cylinder and purified IF₆ (80.08 mmol) was added at  $-196^{\circ}$ . The cylinder was placed on a shaker at 60° for 2 days. Unreacted IF₆ was removed at 25° by pumping for 3 hr. The cylinder contained 15.370 g of a stable, white, crystalline solid (weight calculated for CsF·3IF₆ 15.551 g). Therefore, CsF (19.02 mmol) had reacted with IF₆ (56.24 mmol) in a mole ratio of 1:2.96 producing the adduct CsF·3IF₆.

Finely powdered CsF·3IF₆ (10.81 mmol) when heated in vacuo to 90° for 12 hr lost IF₆ (21.63 mmol) forming the salt Cs⁺IF₆⁻.

Similarly, RbF (21.06 mmol) was combined with IF₆ (161.34 mmol) in a 150-ml prepassivated Monel cylinder and shaken at 60° for 144 hr. Unreacted IF₆ (114.59 mmol) was removed at 20° by pumping for 5 hr. Therefore, RbF (21.06 mmol) had reacted with IF₅ (46.75 mmole) in a nole ratio of 1:2.22 corresponding to a 73.98% conversion of RbF to RbF·3IF₅. More IF₆ (11.47 mmol) was slowly removed by an additional 15 hr of pumping at 25°. At this point the RbF·1F₅ ratio corresponded to 1:1.73.

Finely powdered RbF  $\cdot$  1.73 IF_b (5.775 g) when heated in

(7) Hyde, G. A. Olin Corp., private communication.

vacuo to 95° for 14 hr lost IF₅ (2.630 g, 11.85 mmol). A white, crystalline, stable solid resulted which according to the material balance had the composition RbF+0.731F₅ or 27 mol % RbF  $\pm$  73 mol % RbIF₆.

Potassium fluoride (37.87 mmol) was combined with  $IF_b$ (101.21 mmol) in a 30-ml stainless stell cylinder. The cylinder was shaken for 50 hr at 60°. Unreacted  $IF_b$  (17.61 mmol) was removed at 20° by pumping for 3 hr. Therefore, KF (37.87 mmol) had reacted with  $IF_b$  (83.60 mmol) in a mole ratio of 1:2.21. Upon continued pumping at 25°, the solid kept losing additional amounts of  $IF_b$ . Pyrolysis at 60° *in vacuo* for 14 hr resulted in a white, stable, crystalline product having the composition KF+0.95IF₅.

Sodium fluoride, when heated to  $60^{\circ}$  for 50 hr on a shaker in the presence of a large excess of IF₅, did not combine with the latter to form a stable adduct.

Gaseous FNO was added in increments at 25° to liquid IF₅ (15.96 mmol) contained in a Teflon FEP U trap. Upon FNO addition, the mixture turned yellow and a slightly exothermic reaction occurred. After addition of 5.32 mmol of FNO (corresponding to FNO·31F₅), the mixture was still liquid. The addition of an additional 5.32 mmol of FNO resulted in partial solidification. A total of 18.98 mmol of FNO was added and the temperature of the mixture was cycled several times between -196 and  $+25^{\circ}$ . Unreacted FNO (2.89 mmol) was removed in vacuo at  $-14^{\circ}$ . Hence, FNO (16.09 mmol) had reacted with IF₅ (15.96 mmol) in a mole ratio of 1:0.99 to form a white, crystalline solid. This solid had a dissociation pressure of about 30 mm at 21°. The vapor phase above the solid was shown by infrared spectroscopy to consist of equimolar amounts of FNO and IF₅.

Bromine pentafluoride (4.20 mmol) and FNO (8.40 mmol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$  in a Teflon FEP U trap. Upon warmup, the mixture melted forming a yellowish liquid. The mixture remained liquid at  $-64^{\circ}$  and could be completely removed *in vacuo* at this temperature, not yielding a solid at any time. Hence, no stable solid adduct is formed at temperatures as low as  $-64^{\circ}$ .

#### **Results and Discussion**

Syntheses and Properties .-- The formation of distinct 1:3 and 1:1 adducts for the alkali metal fluoride-iodine pentafluoride systems was established by syntheses. Thus, KF, RbF, and CsF, can combine with more than an equimolar amount of IF₅. For CsF an almost theoretical conversion to a stable 1:3 adduct was achieved. This 1:3 adduct can be pyrolyzed under vacuum at  $90^{\circ}$  to form the known 1:1 adduct. When CsF  $\cdot$  31F₅ was slowly heated in a sealed glass capillary under 1 atm of N₂, the material became pasty at 105-110° and partial melting started at about 123°. At 140-1.0°, IF_b started to distil off the solid, and the glass container was attacked. A sample of CsIFs started to attack the glass container at  $\sim 160^\circ$ , the temperature at which partial melting began. The dta data are in fair agreement with these observations. Thus, CsF.3IF_b showed a gradual, continuous endotherm starting at about 153° indicating the loss of IF5. The slight temperature difference might be due to the faster heating rate used for the dta study. No evidence for a stepwise decomposition, i.e., for the formation of a distinct, intermediate 1:2 adduct was obtained. The dta curve of CsIF₆ showed an endotherm from 223 to 227°

The isolation of clearly defined  $RbF \cdot 3IF_b$  and  $KI \cdot 3IF_b$  adducts is more difficult owing to their marginal stability at 25° and the relatively low volatility of  $IF_b$  which must be used in excess for their syntheses. Furthermore, the conversion of RbF to an IF_b adduct was found to be slow. After 2 days the conversion to  $RbF \cdot 3IF_b$  was only 45% and after 6 days only 74%. It is unlikely that at this point the product consisted mainly of  $RbIF_b$  and some  $RbF \cdot 3IF_b$  since a mixture of

والدائمة مرود فبالا وتمتر الممالة متمامين منامي والمتعادين والالان

130

المستحدين والالتفاسير بيهيها الدرافات الارد

ALKALI METAL FLUORIDE-IODINE PENTAFLUORIDE ADDUCTS

KIF				Rb	IF	CalRe					
	, <b>Å</b>			d	, <b>λ</b>			~ <b></b> d,	Å		
Obsd	Calcd	Intens	<b>h</b> ki	Chad	Calcd	Intens	h k l	Obsd	Calcd	Inteas	hki
7.82	7.86	mw	110	7.10	6.91	w	200	7.39	7.23	w	200
8.94	6.80	m	200	6.57	6.57	w	111	6.80	6.78	w	111
6.36	6.39	m	111	4.63	4.61	w	300				
4.53	4.53	VS	300	3.99	3.99	VS	220	4.13	4.13	VS	220
3.92	3.93	vs	220	3.76	3.78	mw	221	3.90	3.90	<b>51</b>	221
3.77	3.78	w	310	3.50	3.49	m	{113 \ <b>40</b> 0	3.61	3.58	5	400
3.68	3.68	m	<b>∫003</b> )221	3.27	3.29	w	222	3.39	3.39	mw	222
3 50	3.50	w	302	3.13	3.11	m	213	3.26	3.28	m	320
3.41	3.40	m	400	2.97	2.97	m	∫ <b>4</b> 02	3.07	3.07	m	40
9 01	2 00		000	0 <b>42</b>	9.94	-	104	9 09	9 01		10
0.21	0ئى، ق 11 ت	w	210	2.00	0.77		<b>K</b> 00	0 0E	0 0A		= = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =
3.09 2.92	2.89	m	<b>4</b> 02	2.49	2.49	w	∫ <b>510</b>	2.57	2.57	w	50
0 77	0.75		004	0 41	0.40		(002	0 47	0 AB		40
2.77	2.75	m	(5004	2.41	2.42	mw	002	2.47	2,40	щ	44
2.71	2.71	w	322	2.21	2.21	m, b	) 203 (520	2.26	2.26	m	(52)
2.58	2.58	vw	{114 \420	2.06	2.07	m, b	522	2.12	2.13	m	30
2.55	2.55	vw	331 204	1.994	1.996	mw, b	<b>44</b> 0	2.05	2.05	w	}61: \60:
2.35	2.35	w	304	1,937	1.937	m	006	1.992	1.992	mw	∫ <b>42</b> ∖62
2 16	2.17	w	105	1.897	1.893	mw	621	1.955	1,955	mw	62
2 14	2.14	w	521								(70
2.02	2 02	m	414	1.870	1.870	mw	702	1.932	1.932	mw	111
1.947	1.945	w	530	1.838	1.838	m	415	1.886	1.886	mw	) <u>41</u> )62
1.901	1.901	m	/315 )33↓	1.784	1.784	w	306	1.833	1.833	w	<b>54</b>
1.861	1.861	w	621	1.746	1.746	w	712	1.787	1.787	w	<b>80</b>
1.835	1.835	m	006	1.605	1.603	w	}811 ∖525	1.657	1.658	mw	81
1.796	1.799	m	325	1.535	1.535	w	<b>/900</b> 1:227				
1.745	1.7 <b>43</b>	w	540	1.493	1.493	mw	)813 )634				
1,707	1.709	w	524	1.467	1,469	w	643				
1.574	1.570	w	007			••	(108				
1,481	1.477	w	732	1.442	1.443	mw	733				
1.461	1.461	mw	(902 (227 (813				(·				
1.401	1.401	mw	813								

 TABLE I

 X-RAY POWDER DATA FOR KIF, RDIF, AND CSIF.

73% RbIF, and 27% RbF was obtained upon pyrolysis of the product at a temperature at which RbIF6 is stable. To obtain mainly the 3:1 adducts of IF5 with either RbF or KF, removal of unreacted IF_b must be stopped as soon as the IF_a removal rate decreases sharply. Otherwise, the products will contain larger amounts of RbIF6 and KIF6, respectively. A mixture of RbF (27%), RbIFs (23%), and RbF·3IFs (50%), having the empirical composition RbF-1.73IFs when heated in a sealed glass capillary, did not show a sharp melting point but started to become cloudy at 130-140° and to decompose slowly with IFs evolution. A sample of RbF (27%) and RbIF. (73%) started to become cloudy at  $\sim 170^{\circ}$  with attack of the glass container. The dta curve for the RbF-RbIF-RbF-3IFs sample showed the onset of an endotherm at 137° which reached its maximum at 162°. The RbF-RbIF. sample showed only a large exotherm starting at 249° which is ascribed to attack on the aluminum container. A sample of KIF, containing  $\sim 5$  mol % KF when heated in a sealed glass tube started to give off some IFs at  $\sim 130^{\circ}$ . Its dta curve showed the onset of a

large endotherm at  $\sim 180^{\circ}$  followed by a second endotherm centered at about 240°. Sodium fluoride did not form any adduct with IF₆ under reaction conditions similar to those used for the remaining alkali metal fluoride adducts.

The fact that CsF and RbF form well-defined 1:3 adducts with IF₅ and are not just CsIF₆ or RbIF₆ containing varying amounts of loosely attached IF₅ is supported by the following arguments. A well-defined, stable 1:3 adduct was isolated for CsF. This CsF·3IF₆ adduct shows a distinct vibrational spectrum and X-ray powder diffraction pattern (see below). The partially pyrolyzed RbF·3IF₅ adduct of the empirical composition RbF·1.73IF₅ showed only the bands characteristic of the 1:1 and the 1:3 adducts.

Nitrosyl fluoride does not form a solid 1:3 adduct with IF₅. However, it forms a solid 1:1 adduct which has a dissociation pressure of about 30 mm at 21°. This is in contrast to previous reports by Seel and coworkers,^{5,5} who reported FNO·IF₅ to be a liquid com-

(8) F. Seel and N. Massat, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 230, 186 (1955).
 (9) F. Seel and W. Birzkraut, Angew. Chem., 78, 531 (1961).

131

ĉ

plex. No adduct formation was observed between  $BrF_{\delta}$  and FNO at temperatures as low as  $-64^{\circ}$ .

X-Ray Powder Data .-- Table I lists calculated and observed X-ray powder diffraction data for KIF, RbIF, and CsIF, indexed in the hexagonal system. From these data the following unit cell dimensions lowing densities: KIF₄,  $d^{24} = 3.55$  g cm⁻³; CsIF₆,  $d^{14} = 4.05 \text{ g cm}^{-1}$ . These density values indicate 18 "molecules" of MeLE₆ per unit cell (KIF₆,  $d_{calod} = 3.55$ g cm⁻³; CsIF₆,  $d_{ealed} = 3.98$  g cm⁻³). Bougon, Charpin, and Soriano recently reported¹⁰ rhombohedral unit cells for the related adducts, KBrFe, RbBrFe, and CsBrF₄. Since these rhombohedral unit cells can be referred to hexagonal ones,10 the possibility of indexing the MeIF₆ patterns in the rhombohedral system was examined. However, some of the observed reflections do not belong to one of the following two categories: -h + k + l = 3n and h - k + l = 3n. Hence, the possibility of rhomLohedral unit cells must be ruled out for the IFs- salts. The fact that the MeIFs unit cells contain 6 times as many molecules as the MeBrFs ones agrees well with the lower symmetry suggested for IF. on the basis of the observed vibrational spectra.^{1-4,10,11} The powder pattern of CsF 31Fs was distinct from that of CsIF, but could not be indexed. The density of CsF-3IF₄ was measured and found to be  $d^{24} = 3.42$  g  $cm^{-3}$ .

Vibrational Spectra.—Figure 1 shows the infrared spectra of KIF₆, RbIF₆, CsIF₆, CsF·3IF₅, and



Figure 1.—Infrared spectra of the IFs adducts as dry powders in AgBr disks.

 $RbF \cdot 1.7IF_6$ . Figures 2 and 3 show the corresponding Raman spectra. The observed frequencies are listed in Table II. As can be seen, the spectra of the 1:1 and 1:3 adducts show a marked difference. Furthermore, the spectrum of partially pyrolyzed  $RbF \cdot 3IF_6$  shows only bands due to  $RbIF_6$  and  $RbF \cdot 3IF_6$ . This is evi-

(10) R. Bougon, P. Charpin, and J. Soriano, C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C. 278, 565 (1971).

(11) J. Shamir and I. Yarosiavsky, Isr. J. Chem., V, 495 (1969).



Figure 2.—Raman spectra of KIFe, RbIFe, and CsIFe. C indicates spectral slit width.



Figure 3.-Raman spectra of CsF-3IFs and RbF-1.73IFs.

dence for the nonexistence of a distinct 1:2 adduct as an intermediate decomposition product.

The large number of bands observed for MeIF₆ (at least 12 or 13) rules out symmetries higher than  $C_{20}$  for IF₆⁻. Distinction between eclipsed or staggered models (differing by one infrared-active stretching mode⁴) cannot be made due to the unresolved band shape of the 520-cm⁻¹ infrared band. In addition, the large number of "molecules" (18) per unit cell can be expected to cause the spectra to deviate somewhat from that of the free ion. Hence, conclusions based on such subtle spectral differences would be purely speculative.

Similarly, it is difficult to interpret the vibrational spectrum of  $CsF \cdot 3IF_s$ . The spectrum is not a simple composite of those of  $CsIF_s$  and free IF_s as one might expect for an ideal molecular adduct. An example of such an ideal molecular adduct of IF_s was found¹⁸ by Sladky and Bartlett for XeF_s · IF_s. However, some of the bands of CsF · 3IF_s have frequencies somewhal: sim-

(12) F. O. Sindky and N. Bartlett, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2183 (1560).

ALKALI METAL FLUORIDE-IODINE PENTAFLUORIDE ADDUCTS

	KIP	R	bIF.		SIFe	CsP	•31F.	RbF	·1.7KF
Ir	Raman	Ir	Kaman	Ir	Kaman	lr	Ramau	Ir	Raman
						677 s	674 (10)	677 s	674 (10)
						635 sh)	635 (0+)		
625 sh	628 (10)	620 sh	622 (10)	620 sh	620 (10)				622 (3)
609 s	607 sh	599 s	598 sh	599 s	599 sh			610 vs	
							593 (5.3)		594 (5)
						584 ( ^{vs}	585 sn	584 ms	585 sh
						569	568(0+)		565 (0.4)
	(554 (2)		(562 (2)		(554 sh	552	557 (0+)	550 s	557 sh
570500	1	570-500	j · · ·	570-500	j	545 sh	543 (3.0)		541 (3)
vs. b	528 (2.4)	vs, b	528 (2)	vs, b	527 (2)				530 sh
	501 (0+)		501(0+)	-	502 sh				
	450 (0.3)		447 (0+)		451 (0.3)				
393 ms	392 (0.6)	391 ms	391 (0.5)	390 ms	391 (0.5)			391 s	388 (0.5)
					•••••	385 m	382(0.5)		
						369 m	367 (0.3)	370 mw	367 (0.2)
	342(0+)		348(0+)		347(0+)				
341 ms	(- ( )	337 ms		335 ms				335 sh	
						<b>3</b> 20 s	319 (0.4)	318 4	322(0.1)
290 w	293 (1.0)	288 sh	292 (0.7)				(•• -,	285 sh	292 sh
268 ms	268 ah	260 ms	270 sh	260 ms	275 (0.8)	271 m	271 (0.9)	260	276 (0.5)
							231(0,2)		234 (0.2)
	209 (1.5)		208(1,1)		199 (1.1)				203)
	183 sh				(/		186 (0.2)		186 (0.6)
							157 (1 5)		163 (1)

#### TABLE II VIBRATIONAL/SPECTRA OF KIF₆, RbIF₆, CsIF₆, CsF+3IF₁, and RbF+1.7KF₆ [Observed Frequency (cm⁻¹), Intensity]

ilar to those^{13,14} of IF₅. Hence, the possibility of a nonideal molecular adduct cannot be ruled out. The increased deviation of the spectrum from that of free IF₅ might be explained by the ionic lattice (Cs⁺ and IF₆⁻ ions) polarizing the soft IF₅ molecule and thereby distorting it. We have observed that single crystals of CsF·3IF₅ can be obtained from IF₅ solutions, and, therefore, the exact structure of this interesting adduct could be studied by X-ray diffraction.

Comparison of the results of this study with those reported earlier¹⁻⁴ resolves the previously unexplainable discrepancies. The two sets of Raman data reported² by Christe were due to the 1:1 and 1:3 adducts, respectively. The data reported² by the Argonne group were due to the 1:3 adduct, whereas the Glasgow group worked with a 1:1 adduct showing several additional unexplainable bands. Klamm, et al., reported² the best set of data for KIF₄ and CsIF₄. They are in good agreement with those found in the present study for the 1:1 adducts. The fact that a number of experienced investigators mistook the 1:3 adducts for 1:1 adducts demonstrates that quantitative syntheses and elemental analyses may in some rare instances be insufficient for characterizing new adducts. For the MeF + IF, reaction, incomplete conversion of MeF to MeF-3IFs resulted in material balances and elemental analyses closely corresponding to those expected for pure MeIF.

The  $BrF_6^-$  and  $IF_6^-$  anions present a very interesting structural problem. Vibrational spectra indicate that  $IF_6^-$  is of low symmetry, whereas  $BrF_6^-$  appears to be of higher symmetry and possibly to have a symmetry center.¹⁰ This dissimilarity might be due to the different size of the central atom resulting for  $BrF_6^-$  in a maximum coordination number of 6 and, consequently, a sterically inactive free electron pair. For the larger

(13) G. M. Bagun, W. H. Fletcher, and D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., 63, 2236 (1965).
 (14) H. Selig and H. Holaman, Jsr. J. Chem., 7, 417 (1969).

iodine atom, the maximum coordination number is 7 and the free electron pair should become sterically active. Hence, a determination of the exact structure of both ions, which are isoelectronic with XeFa, is very desirable. Since the size of the central atom in XeFe should be intermediate between those of Br and I in  $BrF_c$  and  $IF_{0-}$ , respectively, one might expect the structure of XeFs to contain contributions from both the BrF₄⁻ and IF₄⁻ structures, possibly giving rise to a dynamic pseudo Jahn-Teller effect.^{10,16} Consequently, the existence of a stable 1:1 adduct between FNO and IFs was examined. In the case of a stable adduct, single crystals could be grown by sublimation and studied by X-ray diffraction techniques. However, the appreciable dissociation pressure of FNO-IFs and the relatively low volatility of IFs prevented the successful growth of suitable single crystals. In this context, the possibility of synthesizing NO+BrF6- was also examined.

The vibrational spectrum of  $IF_4^-$ , recently reported¹¹ by Shamir and Yaroslavsky, strongly resembles those of the  $IF_6^-$  salts. The following facts cast some doubt on the conclusions reached by Shamir and Yaroslavsky for  $IF_4^-$ : (i) their  $IF_4^-$  salt was prepared from CsI and  $IF_8$  which under slightly different reaction conditions yield  $CsIF_6$ ;¹⁷ (ii)  $CsC1 + IF_6$  yield  $CsIF_6$ ; (iii) the spectrum resembles that of  $IF_6^-$ ; (iv) a  $C_{10}$  structure is completely unexpected for  $IF_6^-$ .

Acknowledgment.—The author wishes to express his gratitude to Drs. D. Pilipovich and C. J. Schack for helpful discussions, to Dr. W. V. Johnston for recording the dta curves, and to Dr. J. Cape of the Science Center of North American Rockwell for the use of the Raman spectrophotometer. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

(15) L. S. Burtell, J. Chem. Phys., 48, 4530 (1967).

- (16) R. D. Burbank and N. Bartlett, Chem. Commun., 645 (1968).
- (17) G. B. Hargrenves and R. D. Peacock, J. Chem. Soc., 2373 (1960).

133/134

CONTRIBUTION FROM ROCKETDYNE, A DIVISION OF NORTH AMERICAN ROCKWELL CORPORATION. CANOGA PARE, CALIFORNIA 91804

# Vibrational Spectra and Force Constants of the Square-Pyramidal Anions SF₁⁻, SeF₁⁻, and TeF₅⁻

BY KARL O. CHRISTE,* E. C. CUPTIS, CARL J. SCHACK, AND D. PILIPOVICH

Received March 15, 1971

The adducts of CsF with SeF4 and SF4 have been prepared and characterized by vibrational spectroscopy. The observed spectra closely resemble those of BrFs and ClFs, respectively, indicating ionic structures with square-pyramidal anions of symmetry Civ. Force constants have been computed for the series SF, , SeF, , and TeF, and are compared to those of the incelectronic CIFs, BrFs, and IFs molecules, respectively.

# Introduction

The chalcogen tetrafluorides SF4, SeF4, and TeF4 are known to be amphoteric and to fo n adducts with Lewis acids and bases. Whereas numerous papers dealing with the vibrational spectra and structure of their Lewis acid adducts have been published,1-6 of their Lewis base adducts only the complexes of TeF4 have been studied⁷⁻⁹ in detail. These TeF. (Lewis base) adducts were shown⁷⁻⁹ to contain a TeF₅⁻ anion of symmetry  $C_{4*}$ . The existence of 1:1 adducts between SeF, and alkali metal fluorides was reported¹⁰ in 1952 by Aynsley, Peacock, and Robinson. However, their adducts were only characterized by elemental analyses. Whereas Bartlett and Robinson⁴ and Tunder and Siegel¹¹ reported that alkali metal fluorides, such as CsF, do not form adducts with SF4, Tullock, Coffman, and Muetterties12 successfully prepared a stable CsF. SF4 adduct. Furthermore, Tunder and Siegel obtained¹¹ evidence for a (CH₂),NF·SF4 adduct of marginal stability at ambient temperature. No further information has been published on either the SF4 or SeF4 adducts.¹²⁶ In this paper, we wish to report the vibrational spectra of the SeF₅⁻ and SF₅⁻ anions and their force constants. Since the vibrational spectra of the series of square-pyramidal molecules ClF5, BrF5, and IF₅ are known,¹³⁻¹⁵ it appeared particularly

F. Seel and O. Detmer, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 301, 113 (1959).
 J. A. Bvans and D. A. Long, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1688 (1968).

(3) M. Assem, R. J. Gillespie, and M. Brownstein, Can. J. Chem., 47, 4161 (1969).

(4) N. Bartlett and P. Robinson, J. Chem. Soc., 3417 (1961).

(5) A. J. Bdwards and G. R. Jones, Chem. Commun., 346 (1968); J. Chem. Soc. A, 1491 (1970).

(6) R. J. Gillespie and A. Whitis, Can. J. Chem., 48, 657 (1970).

(7) N. N. Greenwood, A. C. Sarma, and B. P. Straughan, J. Chem. Soc. A. 1446 (1936).

(8) A. J. Edwards and M. A. Mouty, ibid., 703 (1969).

(9) S. H. Mastin, R. R. Ryan, and L. B. Asprey, Inorg. Chem., 9, 2100 (1970)

(10) E. E. Aynaley, R. D. Peacock, and P. L. Robinson, J. Chem. Soc., 1231 (1952).

(11) R. Tunder and B. Siegel, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 25, 1097 (1963). (12) C. W. Tullock, D. D. Coffman, and E. L. Muetterties, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 86, 357 (1964).

(13a) NOTE ADDED IN PROOF .-- After submission of this paper for publication, L. P. Drullinger and J. E. Griffiths [Spectrochim. Acle, Parl A, 27, 1793 (1971)] reported the vibrational spectrum of the SFs - anion. Their spectrum, assignment, and conclusions concerning the structure of SFs- agree with those of this study except for the assignment of m(E). In related molecules and ions this mode is of appreciable intensity and we did not observe the weak infrared band at 258 cm -1 assigned by Drullinger and Griffiths to rs. Consequently, we prefer to assume a double coincidence between  $m_i$  and  $m_i$  as in the case of isoelectronic CIF₀.

(13) G. M. Bagus, W. H. Fletcher, and D. F. Smith. J. Chem. Phys., 42, 2236 (1965).

(14) H. Solig and H. Holaman, Isr. J. Chem., 7, 417 (1969)

(15) K. O. Christe, Specirochim. Acts, Part A, 27, 631 (1971).

interesting to compare them with those of the isoelectronic series SF1-, SeF1-, and TeF1-.

#### **Experimental Section**

Materials and Apparatus.---Volatile materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with ClF₁) stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel bellows-seal valves (Hoke, Inc., 425 1F4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm  $\pm 0.1\%$ ). Selenium tetrafluoride was prepared by the method¹⁴ of Pitts and Jache from selenium powder and CIF and was purified by fractional condensation. Cesium fluoride was fused in a platinum crucible and powdered in a drybox prior to use. The purity of the volatile starting materials was determined by measurements of their vapor pressures and infared spectra. Solid products were handled in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹. The spectra of gases were obtained using 304 stainless steel cells of 5-cm path length fitted with AgCl windows. Screw-cap metal cells with AgCl or AgBr windows and Teflon FEP gaskets were used for obtaining the spectra of solids as dry powders at ambient temperature. The quality of the infrared spectra could be somewhat improved by pressing two small single-crystal platelets of either AgCl or AgBr to a disk in a pellet press. The powdered sample was placed between the platelets before starting the pressing operation. The low-temperature infrared spectra of dry powders were obtained by attaching the AgCl windows to a coulable copper block of a conventional, low-temperature Pyrex cell.

The Raman spectra were recorded using a Coherent Radiation Laboratories Model 52 Ar laser as a source of 1.3 W of exciting light at 5145 Å. The scattered light was analyzed with a Spex Model 1400 double monochromator, a photomultiplier cooled to  $\sim$ 25°, and a dc ammeter. Pyrex-glass tubes (7-mm o.d.) with a hollow inside glass cone for variable sample thicknesses or melting point capillaries were used as sample containers. For the conical tubes, the axial viewing-transverse excitation technique and, for the capillaries, the transverse viewing-transverse excitation technique were used.

Preparation of the Adducts. Cs+SFs-.-A 30-ml prepassivated stainless steel cylinder was loaded with powdered CaF (36.2 mmol) and SF4 (46.9 mmol). The adduct was formed by shaking the cylinder at room temperature for several days, followed by heating to 125° for several more days. On cooling to room temperature, the unreacted SF, was removed by pumping. The white solid product that remained in the cylinder was a single fused mass which was chipped from the cylinder. The weight of the solid (7.41 g) indicated that approximately half the CsF charged (5.50 g) had been converted to the adduct. This was confirmed by pyrolyzing in vacuo a portion of the adduct at 150° and trapping the evolved gas at  $-198^{\circ}$ . From 0.82 g of the adduct, 1.88 mmol of pure SF4 was obtained, indicating a mixture of 48 mol % Cs+SFs- and 52 mol % CsF.

Cs+SeF.-.-Powdered CsF (13.1 mmol) was loaded into a pro passivated 30-ml stainless steel cylinder followed by SeF4 (8.04 mmol). The cylinder was allowed to stand at room temperature overnight. Pumping on the cylinder revealed that all the SeF4 had reacted since no volatile product was recovered. The weight

(16) J. J. Pitts and A. W. Jacks, Inorg. Chem., V, 1661 (1998).

1680 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 11, No. 7, 1972



Figure 1.-Raman spectrum of solid Cs+SeP, -. The sample container was a glass capillary. C indicates spectral slit width







Figure 3.-Raman spectrum of solid Cs +Sr3,-. The sample container was a glass capillary.



Figure 4.--Infrared spectrum of solid Cs +3Fs -, recorded as an AgBr disk at ambient temperature (trace A) and a dry powder between AgBr plates at -196° (trace B).

of the white solid adduct (3.25 g) obtained was in agreement with this observation. Therefore, the product was a mixture of 61 mol  $(:, Cs^+SeFs^- and 30 mol \% CsF.$ 

# **Results and Discussion**

Synthesis and Properties.-The reaction conditions used for the synthesis of  $Cs+SeF_s$  were sincilar to those used by Aynsley, Peacock, and Robinson. Since the presence of some unreacted CsF was not expected to interfere with the spectroscopic investigation, no attempt was made to achieve complete conversion of CsF to CsSeFs. Our product appeared to be completely stable in pacuo at ambient temperature contrary to the claim of Aynsley, et al., who reported 10 slight decomposition under similar conditions.

<u><u></u></u> in pha Approx escription of Hb 1 mil ğ ii (MX) E Amign Beat in Point group F ക്ക ¥\$, Ę * F 710 5. Ħ ₽ 516 20 Š É 840 48 872 H 710 505) 318.1 ÷ ÷ **5**70 (10) 35 (10) 85 (2) 85 BrF SA FE L15 m • 88 09 (3) Cill¹ 5 68 rel inten H 5 8 88 22 38 cm -1, and ₩ 8 5 ġ Cetter. Pago Pago F Σ SH X Ê 88 片 E 618 \$ 8 5 \$ 8 Raman SeF Z × i : £ 33 175 88 2 Raman છં 8 8 Cr'ST'-Ê-3 :

VIREATIONAL SPECTRA OF CS+SR1-, CS+SSR0-, AND CS+TER, - AND TREIR ASSIGNMENTS COMPARED TO TROOR OF ISORIRCTNONIC CIP,, BFR, AND IR,

TABLE I



٤,

( 1

レン

#### SQUARE-PYRAMIDAL ANIONS

ſ

The CsF·SF₄ adduct was prepared by the method¹³ of Tullock, *et al.*, confirming the existence of a stable complex. Again, no attempt was made to achieve complete conversion of CsF to Cs+SF₆⁻.

Vibrational Spectra.—Figures 1 and 2 show the Raman and infrared spectra, respectively, of the solid CsF·SeF₄ adduct. Figures 3 and 4 show the corresponding spectra of solid CsF·SF₄. The observed frequencies are listed in Table I. The Raman spectra are of better quality than the infrared spectra as is generally the case for this type of compound. Consequently, assignments will be based mainly on the Raman spectra. The absorption between 300 and 240 cm⁻¹ in the infrared spectra is mainly due to the AgBr window material.

Since the chalcogen tetrafluoride-Lewis acid adducts¹⁻⁶ and CsF·TeF₄⁷⁻⁰ were shown to be ionic, the same might be expected for the CsF adducts of SF₄ and SeF₄. In the pentafluorochalcogenate(IV) anions, the central atoms possess a free electron pair which should be sterically active. Hence, these anions should have a square-pyramidal structure of symmetry  $C_{4*}$  similar to that of the isoelectronic halogen pentafluoride series.¹³

For a pentafluorochalcogenate(IV) anion,  $XF_b$ , of symmetry C₄, nine fundamental vibrations should be observed. These are classified as  $3 A_1 + 2 B_1 + B_2 +$ 3 E. All nine modes should be Raman active whereas only the  $A_1$  and E modes should be infrared active. Table I lists the vibrational frequencies of the two isoelectronic series SF₄⁻, SeF₄⁻, TeF₄⁻ and ClF₄, BrF₄, IF_s. As can be seen from Table I, the vibrational frequencies of the two series are very similar. In particular, the Raman spectra of SF₅⁻ and SeF₅⁻ strongly resemble those of CIFs and BrFs, respectively,12 considering the expected frequency decreases when going from the neutral molecules to the anions. Since the assignments for the halogen pentafluorides are well established,¹⁸⁻¹⁶ the spectra of SF₅⁻ and SeF₅⁻ can be assigned (see Table I) by complete analogy. For TeF₁⁻⁻, the previously reported⁷ assignments have been slightly revised to fit the overall intensity and frequency patterns. Greenwood, et al., assigned⁷ the symmetric out-of-phase stretching vibration  $\nu_i$  to a weak Raman band at 572 cm⁻¹ and the antisymmetric stretching vibration 17 to a strong Raman band at 472 cm⁻¹. This assignment results in  $\nu_4$  having a higher frequency than  $\nu_2$  which was not observed for any other member in this series. It appears more satisfactory to assign the strong Raman line at 472 cm⁻¹ to  $\nu_4$  and to assume that the low-intensity Raman counterpart of the intense infrared band at 466  $cm^{-1}$  is hidden under the 472- $cm^{-1}$ band.

Comparison of the vibrational spectra of the XF₄series with those of the isoelectronic XF₄ molecules¹³⁻¹⁴ reveals several interesting features. The Raman spectra of the corresponding members of each series are very similar. The frequency trends within each series are consistent. Thus, the stretching modes  $\nu_2$  and  $\nu_4$ , involving very little motion of the central atom, show frequency values reflecting the expected change in bond strength, whereas the stretching modes  $\nu_1$  and  $\nu_7$ , involving a motion of the central atom, exhibit an additional mass effect. The deformational modes show, as expected, a pronounced frequency increase with decreasing size of the central atom.

An unexpected, but explicable, feature in the spectra of SeF_s⁻ and TeF_s⁻ is the unusual occurrence of the antisymmetric XF₄ stretching mode,  $\nu_7(E)$ , at a frequency lower than that of the totally symmetric XF. stretching mode,  $\nu_2(A_1)$ . In SF₈⁻ the frequency value of  $\nu_7$  is only 68 cm⁻¹ higher than that of  $\nu_2$ . Since the mass of the central atom increases from SP,- toward TeF₅⁻ and since only the frequency of  $r_1$  is mass dependent, for  $SeF_5^-$  and  $TeF_5^-$  this frequency becomes lower than that of m. A similar unusual occurrence of the symmetric out-of-phase stretching mode,  $\nu_1(\mathbf{E}_n)$ , at a frequency higher than that of the totally symmetric  $\nu_2(A_{1e})$  mode was recently established for the octahedral IF4⁺ ion.¹⁷ These two cases demonstrate the possibilities for incorrect assignments7.18 when ignoring relative intensities of bands and frequency trends in related molecules.

In summary, the vibrational spectra of  $SF_{5}^{-}$ ,  $SeF_{5}^{-}$ , and  $TeF_{5}^{-}$  show that these anions are isostructural with  $CIF_{5}$ ,  $BrF_{5}$ , and  $IF_{5}$ . Consequently, the following square-pyramidal structure of symmetry  $C_{4}$ , can be assigned to these anions



Force Constants.—Force constants were computed for the three isoelectronic pairs  $SF_5$ — $ClF_5$ ,  $SeF_5$ — $BrF_5$ , and  $TeF_5$ — $IF_5$ . The required potential and kinetic energy metrics were computed with a machine method¹⁹ adopting the geometries given in Table II.

		1	TABLE II			
Assum	ED MOLECU	LAR PAR	AMETERS	FOR SQU	ARE-PYEA	MIDAL
	Pentai	LUORIDE	IONS AND	MOLEC	ULES	
	SF *	CIFI	SeF1 - *	BrFsf	TeFs - 4	ĭ₽₁⁴
R. Å	1.62	1.62	1.68	1.68	1.86	1.83
- 1	1 79	1 79	1 79	1 78	1 05	1 97

β, deg 90 90 84.5 84.5 79.0 82
Assumed values. Values assumed in ref 13. • R. D. Burbank and F. N. Bensey, Jr., J. Chem. Phys., 27, 982 (1957).
⁴ Reference 9. • Unpublished electron diffraction data by T. G. Hewitt, A. G. Robiette, and G. M. Sheldrick referred to by S. J. Cyvin, J. Brunvoll, and A. G. Robiette, J. Mol. Struct., 3, 259 (1969).

The force constant definitions used are those of Begun, Smith, and Fletcher,13 except that the deformation coordinates are weighted by unit (1 Å) distance. The force constants were adjusted by trial and error, assuming the simplest possible modified valence force field, to give an exact fit between the observed and computed frequencies. Since an excellent transferability of interaction force constants was noted for the pairs SeFs--BrFs and TeFs--IFs, the interaction constants were assumed precisely equal and all force constants were adjusted for a best fit by the reparameterization method.¹⁹ The results are given in Table III. For the pair  $SF_{4}$ --ClF₄, the transferability was not quite so good. Hence, Table III gives different interaction constants for this pair. The similarity of the interaction constants reported for these molecules is remarkable.

(17) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 9, 3001 (1970).

(18) J. L. Hardwick and G. R. Lerol, ibid., Y, 1683 (1968).

⁽¹⁹⁾ E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acts, Parl A, 27, 1980 (1971).

TABLE III	
FORCE CONSTANTS" FOR SOME XF, MOIRTIES COMPUTED FO	DR
BrFSeF AND IPTeF PORCING TRANSFERABILITY OF	
INTERACTION TERMS AND FOR CIF, AND SF, BY	

		regorers	G A PERF	ECT PIT		
	CIP.	8 <b>F</b>	BrF.	SeP ₆ -	1P.	TeF
fn -	3.47	4.12	4.03	3.82	4.82	3.56
Ĵ.	2.67	2.06	3.24	2.41	3.82	2.27
Ĵø –	2.86	2.26	2.23	1.95	2.10	1.86
Ĵ.	1.14	0.86	0.82	0.63	0.72	0.54
Ju.	0.24	0.52	0.	27	0.	.36
faa-	0.75	0.55	Û.	32	0.	43
Just	0.01	0.11	0.	04	0.	.04
fw .	0.16	0.23	0.	15	0.	.06
faa -	0.4	0.25				
frø	0.15	0.15				
1-8"	-0.15	-0.15				
f./fa	0.77	0.50	0.82	0.63	0.79	0.64

* Stretching constants in mdyn/Å, deformation constants in mdyn/Å radian³, and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/Å radian. * For SF₅-,  $f_{ab}$  was also computed and has a value of 0.20 mdyn/Å radian^a.

The values reported for  $f_{R\beta}$ ,  $f_{r\beta}$ , and  $f_{r\beta''}$  for the pair ClF₈-SF₈⁻ can be accounted for by orbital-following arguments. Numerical experiments indicated no need to assume other interaction constants and convincingly showed that the observed frequencies could not be fitted unless values were accepted near those shown.

Comparison of the general trends within XF5 and  $XF_{1}$  - series shows a remarkable difference. Whereas the deformation force constants in each series have comparable values and follow the same trends, the valence force constants  $f_{\mathbf{z}}$  and  $f_{\mathbf{z}}$  show reverse trends. Thus, for the  $XF_5$  group, the lightest member,  $ClF_5$ , shows the lowest stretching force constant values, but for XF₅⁻ the heaviest member, TeF₅⁻, exhibits the lowest  $f_R$  value. However, a closer inspection of the trends of the valence force constants of fluorides throughout the periodic system²⁰ reveals a general reversal of the direction of that trend either within or close to the sixth main group. Furthermore, increasing stretching force constant values from chlorine to the

(20) W. Sawoday, Habilitation Thesis, Technical University, Stuttgart, Germany, 1969.

corresponding bromine fluorides were also found for the CIF, and BrF, molecules²¹ and the CIF, - and BrF, anions. \$3, 23

The usefulness of stretching force constants for the distinction between mainly covalent and semiionic three-center four-electron (3c-4e) bonds has previously been demonstrated for numerous halogen fluorides. \$3,54 The square-pyramidal pentafluorides of the present study contain two types (i.e., axial and equatorial) of fluorine ligands and a comparison of their stretching force constants should permit some conclusions concerning the nature of their bonds. Since ionic bonds do not contribute to the stretching force constants. semiionic bonds ideally should exhibit values half as large as those of covalent bonds. As can be seen from Table III, the  $f_r/f_B$  ratios of the pentafluorochalcogenate anions range from 0.50 for SF, - to 0.64 for TeF, -. This indicates strong contributions from semiionic 3c-4e p-po bonds26-28 to the bonding of the four equatorial fluorine ligands and mainly covalent character for the single axial fluorine bond. This finding agrees with a model involving an sp hybrid of the central atom for the sterically active, free-electron pair and the single, axial fluorine atom while two p electrons of the central atom form two semiionic 3c-4e bond pairs with the remaining four equatorial fluorine atoms.

Acknowledgment .--- We are indebted to Dr. I. Silvera of the Science Center of NAR for the use of the Raman spectrometer. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, and by the Air Force Office of Scientific Research under Contract AF49(638)-1734.

(21) K. O. Christe, B. C. Curtis, and D. Pilipovich, Specirochim. Acta, Part A. 27, 931 (1971).

(22) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodhy, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 376, 306 (1970).

- (23) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1852 (1970).
- (24) K. O. Christe, W. Sawodny, and J. P. Guertin, *ibid.*, 6, 1159 (1967).
   (25) G. C. Pimentel, J. Chem. Phys., 19, 445 (1951).
- (26) R. J. Hach and R. B. Rundle, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 78, 4321 (1951).
- (27) R. B. Rundle, ibid., 88, 112 (1963).
- (28) B. H. Wiebengs, E. B. Hawings, and K. H. Boswijk, Advan. Inorg. Chem. Radiochem., 3, 158 (1961).

138

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 12, 59 (1973).] Copyright 1973 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of North American Rockwell Corporation, Canoga Park. California 91304, and the Lehrstuhl fuez Ano gunische Chemie, Universitat, Dortmund, Germany

# The Tetrafluoroiodate(III) Anion, IF₄

# **KARL O. CHRISTE* and DIETER NAUMANN**

#### Received May 22, 1972

t,

The salts CsIF₄ and Cs₃IF₄ were prepared and characterized by infrared and Raman spectroscopy. The vibrational spectra observed for IF₄ are consistent with a square-planar structure of symmetry  $D_{4h}$ . The Raman spectrum previously reported for IF, and interpreted in terms of a nonplanar structure of symmetry C20 can be attributed to IF. Force constants were computed for IF4" and are compared to those of BrF4", CIF4", and XeF4.

#### Introduction

)

The existence of salts containing the IF₄⁻ anion was first reported¹ in 1960 by Hargreaves and Peacock. When studying the reaction between CsI and IFs, they obtained depending upon the reaction conditions different products. At elevated temperature the solid product was reported¹ to be CslF₆ whereas at ambient temperature it was believed to be CslF₄. In 1961, Asprey, Margrave, and Silverthorn reported² the syntheses of IF₄⁻ salts by direct fluorination of iodides. In 1969, Shamir and Yaroslavsky published³ the Raman spectrum of "CsIF4" prepared by the method¹ of Hargreaves. They observed nine bands and concluded³ that IF4 is not square planar (1) but possesses structure II. These results were quite unexpected since the related CIF4 and BrF4⁻ anions and the isoelectronic XeF4 molecule are all square planar.⁴⁻⁷ Recently, Christe pointed out[#] that

nce to this author at Rockstdyne. hi contembor

G. B. Hargreeves and R. D. Peacock, J. Chem. Soc., 2373

B. Asproy, J. L. Margrave, and M. E. Silverthorn, J. Boc., 43, 2955 (1961).

J. Shemir and I. Yaroslavsky, Ist. J. Chem., 7, 495 (1969). (3)



the Raman spectrum, attributed³ by Shamir and Yaroslawsky to IF4", closely resembles that of IF6". Hence, it appeared interesting to study the vibrational spectrum of a sample of CalF₄ which had been prepared from IF₂ and CsF by the method⁹ of Schmeinser, et el.

K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Z. Anorg. Alig. Chem., 357, 125 (1968); 374, 306 (1970).
 (5) A. J. Edwards and G. R. Jones, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1936

(1969). K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1852

(6) (1970). J. G. Maim, H. Selig, J. Jortner, and S. A. Rice, Cham.

(7) , 65, 199 (1965).

(8) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1215 (1972).
 (9) M. Schmeinser, W. Ludovici, D. Naumann, P. Sartori, and E. Scharf, Chem. Ber., 101, 4214 (1968).

## Karl O. Christe and Dieter Naumann

Table I. Vibrational Spectrum of CsIF₄ and Its Assignment Compared to Those of Isoelectronic XeF₄,  $BrF_4^-$ , and  $ClF_4^-$  and Those of the Approximately Square-Planar Part of IF₅

			Ob	sd freq, cr	n ⁻¹ (intenso	)					
CalF, CaBrF, b		C	CsClF4c XeF4d		IF, e		Assignment in point	Approx description			
Ir	Raman	Ir	Raman	lr	Raman	1	Raman	Ir	Raman	group D _{4h}	of vibration
271 ms	522 (10) 195 (0+)	317 s	523 (10) 246 (0.7)	425 s	505 (10) 288 (1)	291 ms	543 (10) 235 (0+)	318 m	616 vs 318 m 276 w	$ \frac{\nu_1 (A_{1g})}{\nu_2 (A_{2U})} \\ \frac{\nu_3 (B_{1g})}{\nu_3 (B_{1g})} $	$\nu_{g}(XF_{4})$ in phase $\delta_{g}(XF_{4})$ out of plane $\delta_{g}(XF_{4})$ in plane
448 vs	455 (7.2)	478 vs	449 (7.9) [183]/	590 vs	417 (9)	586 vs	502 (8.2)	640 vs	604 m 200 vw	$\nu_{4} (\mathbf{B}_{\mathbf{x}}) \\ \nu_{4} (\mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{u}}) \\ \nu_{7} (\mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{u}})$	$\nu_{g}(XF_{4})$ out of phase $\nu_{ag}(XF_{4})$ $\delta_{ag}(XF_{4})$ in plane

⁴ Uncorrected Raman intensities. ^b Reference 6. ^c Reference 4. ^d Reference 11. ^e References 12, 13. ^f Frequency taken from the NO*BrF₄⁻ spectrum.



Figure 1. Vibrational spectrum of  $CslF_4$ . Traces A, B, and C represent the Raman spectrum of the solid, the infrared spectrum of the solid, and the infrared spectrum of a CH₅CN solution, respectively. D indicates the spectral slit width.

### **Experimental** Section

The preparation and characterization of CaIF₄ and Ca₂IF₄ has previously been described.^{9,19} Owing to their hygroscopic nature the compounds were handled outside of the vacuum line in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

Infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer. Spectra were obtained of dry powders as AgBr or AgCl pellets and of CH₂CN solutions in a Wilks scinical between AgCl plates. Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-A exciting line of an Ar ion laser. Glass melting point capillaries were used as sample containers in the transverse viewing-transverse excitation technique.

Debye-Scherrer powder patterns were taken using a Philips Norelco instrument, Type No. 12046, with copper K $\alpha$  radiation and a nickel filter. Samples were scaled in quartz capillaries of 0.5-mm o.d.

#### Results and Discussion

Vibrational Spectra. Figures 1 and 2 show the vibra-

(10) M. Schmsinser, P. Sartori, and D. Naumann, Chem. Ber., 103, 590 (1970).





tional spectra of  $CsIF_4$  and  $Cs_3IF_6$ . As can be seen, the spectra of  $CsIF_4$  and  $Cs_3IF_6$  are quite distinct. This indicates that for  $Cs_3IF_6$  a formulation as  $CsIF_4 \cdot 2CsF$  is unlikely. The observed frequencies are listed in Table I. The X-ray powder diffraction patterns of  $CsIF_4$  and  $Cs_3IF_6$ (Table II) also differ strongly from each other and from those of the  $CsIF_6$  and the  $CsF \cdot 3IF_5$  adducts⁸ and consequently are very useful for distinguishing between the different adducts.

The vibrational spectrum observed in this study for CaIF₄ is very different from that³ previously reported. It is simpler (only three Raman bands) and strongly resembles those of square-planar XeF₄,¹¹ BrF₄^{-,6} and ClF₄^{-,4} In addition to the three Raman bands two infrared bands were observed following the rule of mutual exclusion. These observations are entirely consistent with a centrosym-

1

(11) H. H. Claamen, C. L. Chernick, and J. G. Maim, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 85, 1927 (1963).

140

### Tetrafluoroiodate(III) Anion

ţ

Table II.	X-Ray	Powder	Data fo	or CalF.	and Ca	JF.

	Cal	F.		Cs,IF,				
d, A	Intens	d, A	Intens	d, A	Intens	d, A	Intens	
4.41	٧W	1.854	VW	3.48	ms	1.801	mw	
4.16	W	1.814	w	3.41	m	1.776	VW	
3.82	m	1.688	w	3.35	w	1.759	vw	
3.75	VS	1.567	VW	3.27	VS	1.735	vw	
3.66	VW	1.538	5	3.03	mw	1.710	m	
3.57	m	1.509	ms	2.96	mw	1.653	w	
3.41	m	1.478	VS.	2.87	W	1.607	w	
3.35	ms	1.455	w	2.65	W	1.555	mw	
3.27	vw	1.432	w	2.60	ms	1.496	w	
3.12	vw	1.399	тw	2.39	ms	1.460	w	
3.05	mw	1.356	m	2.32	vw	1.416	m	
2.91	w	1.294	ms	2.25	VW	1.370	w	
2.56	vw	1.257	mw	2.20	VW	1.336	mw	
2.51	vw	1.193	mw	2.106	mw	1.310	mw	
2.38	ms	1.138	m	2.030	m	1.281	vw	
2.27	5	1.127	vw	1.990	m	1.265	w	
2.23	w	1.112	m	1.959	mw	1.223	w	
2.207	w	1.079	m	1.892	W	1.153	Ŵ	
2.088	w	1.067	m					
2.013	VS	1.009	m					
1.986	w	0.945	m					
1.947	vw	0 879	mw					
1.901	vw	0.867	mw					
1.881	\$	0.007						

metric square-planar structure of symmetry  $D_{4h}$  (model I). They also indicate that the Raman spectrum previously assigned³ to  $IF_4^-$  was not due to  $IF_4^-$  but to  $IF_6^{-1}$ 

Assignments for the IF₄⁻ anion in point group  $D_{4h}$  are given in Table I and were made based upon the following considerations. For  $IF_4^-$  of symmetry  $D_{4h}$ , the seven normal modes are classified as  $A_{1g} + A_{2u} + B_{1g} + B_{2g} + B_{1u} + 2 E_u$ . Of these, only the  $A_{1g}$ ,  $B_{1g}$ , and  $B_{2g}$  modes will be Raman active, whereas the  $A_{2u}$  and the two  $E_u$  modes will be infrared active. The B_{1u} mode is inactive in both the infrared and Roman spectra. Comparison with the modes belonging to the square-planar part of IFs^{12,13} (see Table I) shows that the  $E_u$  deformation vibration of IF₄⁻ should occur below 250 cm⁻¹, the lower limit of our spectrometer. The assignment of the observed bands to the individual modes (see Table I) was done in complete analogy with  $XeF_4^{11}$ ,  $BrF_4^{-}$ , ⁶ and  $ClF_4^{-4}$  and, hence, needs no further discussion. Since the Eu stretching mode is very broad for all solid tetrafluorohalogenate(III) salts, we have also recorded the infrared spectra of CsIF₄ and CsBrF₄ in CH₃CN solution. For each salt a single sharp band centered at 448 and 478 cm⁻¹, respectively, was observed. This permits the accurate determination of the band centers and also eliminates the possibility⁶ of symmetry  $D_{2h}$ for which the doubly degenerate  $E_u$  mode of  $D_{u}$  should split into its components. Several less intense bands were observed for  $CsiF_4$  above 600 cm⁻¹. These were of varying relative intensity and, hence, are attributed to impurities or hydrolysis products.

The vibrational spectrum of Cs₃IF₆ shows bands at about 480, 405, 345, 255, and 225 cm⁻¹ in both the Raman and infrared spectra. Their number and activity rule out an octahedral structure for  $1F_6^{3-}$  as one might also expect from the fact that IF6" is not octahedral.⁸ Unfortunately, the observed spectrum does not allow a reliable determination of the symmetry of  $1F_6^{3-}$ . However, the pronounced difference in the vibrational spectra of IF4⁻ and IF6⁻ should be useful for distinguishing the two ions.

(12) G. M. Begun, W. H. Fletcher, and D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., 42, 2236 (1965). (13) H. Selig and H. Holzman, Isr. J. Chem., 7, 417 (1969).

141

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 12, No. 1, 1973 61

	5	۱ ۲۰				BrF, -					IF					XeF,	
Computing method	<i>F</i> ., ≡ 0	F _n E	min	$F_{\epsilon_{\gamma}} \in 0$	$F_n \in \min$	1/2 F47(	$F_{\bullet,\bullet} \in F_{\bullet,\bullet}(\min)$	F., E	0	F,, E1	nin 1/.	alFe, (max	, € ) – F ₆ ,(min)	$F_{43} \equiv 0$	F ₇₁ = min	1/2 F47(	F ₆₇ ≡ max) – F ₆₇ (min
4	150 250	150	250			183		8	200	8	200	001	200			200	
Fu = 6 + 36 + 66	~	853				3.060				) 2	3.052					3.302	
Rn = 67 - 36 - 1 6	o c	630				0.577					0.514					0.597	
$F_{12} = f_{12} = J_{102} + J_{022}$ $F_{12} = f_{1} - 2f_{12} + f_{12}$		22				2.258					2.319					2.822	
For " Jr- Jr	1.832 1.711	1.925	2.004	1.69	1.764		1.890	1.724	1.705	1.734	1.748	1.802	1.806	2.962	3.001		3.137
$F_{a_1} = \sqrt{2} (f_{a_2} - f_{a_2})$	<b>0</b> 0	0.061	0.166	0	0.065		0.253	•	0	0.015	0.059	0.156	0.178	0	0.063		0.302
$F_m = f_\alpha - f_{\alpha\alpha'}$	0.085 0.253	0.083	0.231	0.145	0.142		0.164	0.046	0.184	0.046	0.182	0.057	0.192	0.183	0.193		0.231
<u>ل</u> ر	2.116 2.055	2.162	2.202	2.18	2.212		2.274	2.205	2.196	2.210	2.217	2.244	2.246	3.012	3.032		3.099
E.	0.784 0.244	227	0 1 0 G	0.42	944	0.20	78¢	0.421	1010	714	0.183		0.440	0.050	0.021	0.120	-0.037
Probable values of		104.0	0/1-0				CBC'0	101-0			101.0		<b>.</b>		1000		1000
fr	2.13	± 0.07			~	1.227 ± 0	.047			7	.221 ± 0.	025			3.(	ISS ± 0.0	Ŧ
J _i r	0.23				0	1.20				9	.183				0	ଛ	
<i>fri</i> ,	0.27	± 0.07			0	1,433 ± 0	91			0	1466±0.	025			3	$01 \pm 0.0$	*

Sec. 1. Sec. Section Sec. Sec.

Force Constants. Table III shows the symmetry and some of the internal force constants of IF47. For comparison the force constants obtained for XeF4 and BrF4 and ClF4 are also listed. Except for the  $E_u$  block all the symmetry force constants are unique. The Eu block is underdetermined since only two frequency values are available for the determination of three force constants. It has recently been shown¹⁴⁻¹⁶ that in similar underdetermined systems consisting of one stretching and one deformation mode, mathematical constraints such as minimizing or maximizing the value of one of the symmetry force constants can be used to narrow down the range of the possible solutions. In particular, one might expect^{14,16} that in strongly coupled systems the values of the general valence force field (GVFF) will fall within the range given by  $F_{67} = 0$  as the lower and by  $F_{77}$  = minimum as the upper limit. These ranges were computed for IF₄⁻, BrF₄⁻, ClF₄⁻, and XeF₄ and are listed in Table III. It can be seen that for the very weakly coupled (heavy central atom)  $IF_4^-$  and  $XeF_4$  the resulting valence force constant range becomes so narrow that it might not include any more the GVFF values. The condition  $F_{sy}$  =  $\frac{1}{12}|F_{67}(\max) - F_{67}(\min)|$  has been suggested¹⁷ by Sawodny as a conservative empirical upper limit for weakly coupled systems and was used to determine the uncertainties in the valence force constants of BrF4", IF4", and XeF4 listed in Table III. These relatively small uncertainties suggest that the given values are good approximations of the GVFF.

For most of the square-planar species of Table III, including  $1F_4^-$ ,  $\nu_7$  has not been observed. Consequently, force fields were also computed assuming minimum and maximum values covering the most likely range for  $\nu_7$ . The results shown in Table III demonstrate that the values of  $f_r$ ,  $f_{rr}$ , and  $f_{rr'}$  are very little influenced by changing the value of  $\nu_7$ . Comparison of the uncertainty limits of IF₄⁻ with those of BrF4" and ClF4" show that these increase, as expected, with increasing coupling, i.e., decreasing mass of the central atom.

Analysis of the results given in Table III allows the following conclusions. (i) The series ClF₄, BrF₄, IF₄ shows the expected smooth trends. Whereas, the value of the stretching force constant, f, remains almost constant, the deformation force constants markedly decrease with increasing size of the central atom. (ii) The relatively low values of  $f_r$  in all three ions indicate strong ionic contributions to the halogen-fluorine bonds. The values are about

- (14)
- W. Sawoány, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 30, 56 (1969). M. Pfeiffer, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 31, 181 (1969). (15)
- S. N. Thakur and S. N. Rai, J. Mol. Struct., 5, 320 (1970). (16)

142

(17) W. Sawodny, private communication.

half of those obtained for mainly covalent single bonds and may be interpreted in terms of semiionic three-center fourelectron p-o bonds.4.6 (iii) The value of the stretchstretch interaction constant,  $f_n$ , decreases from ClF₄⁻ to IF₄⁻ It reflects decreasing repulsion between the right angular fluorine ligands with increasing radius of the central atom. (iv) The surprisingly large positive values of the collinear F-X-F stretch-stretch interaction constant,  $f_{rr'}$ , can be explained by the following orbital-following model. Stretching of one X-F bond will tend to make the remaining XF3 part to partially adopt the structure of the XF3 molecule which is known to have one short equatorial and two long axial X-F bonds. Hence, the stretching of one X-F bond should cause a bond shortening of the collinear X-F bond as depicted by the mesomeric structures



The increase in the  $f_{rr'}$  value from ClF₄⁻ to IF₄⁻ can be explained by the increasing ease with which the two free valence electron pairs of the central halogen atom can follow the stretching of the X-F bond. The fact that XeF4 has a considerably smaller  $f_{rr'}$  value than  $IF_4$  might be due to the lower polarity of the X-F bond in XeF4 as is also indicated by its higher f, value (3.02 mdyn/Å).

In summary, the observed vibrational spectrum and force constant analysis strongly support a square-planar structure of symmetry  $D_{4h}$  for IF₄⁻. These results confirm the suggestion⁸ that the previously reported³ Raman spectrum was not due to  $IF_4^-$  but due to  $IF_6^-$ .

# Registry No. CsIF4, 36245-63-3; Cs3IF6, 28223-33-8.

Acknowledgment. We are indebted to Drs. E. C. Curtis, D. Philipovich, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson of Rocketdyne and Professor M. Schmeisser of the Universitat Dortmund for helpfu discussions, and to Dr. D. Lawson of the Jet Propulsion Laboratory for the use of the Raman spectrometer, and K. O. C. thanks the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of North American Rockwell, Canoga Park, California 91304

# A Fluorine-19 Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Study of Chlorine Fluoride Cations

### KARL O. CHRISTE*, JOHN F. HON, and DON PILIPOVICH

#### Received June 6, 1972

Fluorine-19 nuclear magnetic resonance spectra are reported for HF solutions of CIF4*, CIF4*, CIF4*, CIG4F4*, and CIF, O* and for NF, O* salts. Several exchange processes between the cations and anions and the solvent were observed, depending on the temperature and the acidity of the solvent. The acidity of the HF solvent was varied by the addition of AsF₄. It is shown that ClF₄⁺ is octahedral and splitting owing to both ³⁵Cl-F and ³⁵Cl-F spin-spin coupling has been observed for the first time. The spectrum of ClF₄⁺ is analogous to that of SF₄, indicating similar structures for these two isoelectronic species. For each of the remaining chlorine fluoride cations, only one signal was observed, indicating the presence of equivalent fluorine ligands with chlorine quadrupole relaxation preempting the observation of CIF spin-spin coupling. Contrary to previous reports, NF, O* shows a triplet of equal intensity and line width. Chemical shifts are given for CIF and FCIO, in the liquid phase.

#### Introduction

Halogen fluorides are known¹ to form adducts with numerous Lewis acids. It has been shown by vibrational spectroscopy and in some instances by X-ray diffraction studies that these adducts are predominantly ionic in the solid state.¹ Raman spectra of HF solutions have been reported only for  $IF_6^+AsF_6^{-2}$  and  $CIF_2O^+$  salts.^{3,4} Except for a recently published note on the ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of  $IF_6^+AsF_6^$ in HF solution,⁵ no high-resolution nmr data have been reported for halogen fluoride adducts. This lack of nmr data is due to rapid chemical exchange between most of these cations and the HF solvent⁶ even at low temperatures. This chemical exchange, however, can be suppressed by acidification of the HF solvent as was recently reported for SF₃⁺ salts⁷ and  $IF_6^+AsF_6^{-5}$  In this paper, we report the results of our ¹⁹F nmr study on chlorine fluoride cations.

### **Experimental Section**

学校に自己が知

The preparation and characterization of CIF₄⁺ PtF₄^{-,*} CIF₄⁺ Sb-F₆^{-,*} CIF₂O⁺AsF₆^{-,10} CIF₂O⁺PtF₆^{-,11}, NF₂O⁺AsF₆^{-,13} and CIF₂-O₂⁺PtF₆^{-,13} have previously been described. The adducts between CIF, and BF,  $ASF_s$ , or SbF, were freshly prepared using a Monel Teflon-FEP vacuum system. The material balances observed for the CIF₄⁺ adducts deviated by less than 0.5% from those calculated for 1:1 adducts. The purification and handling of HF has previous-ly been described.^{2,4} Chloryl fluoride and CIF were prepared from KClO₃ and ClF₃ and from Cl₂ + ClF₃, respectively. Chlorine trifluoride (The Matheson Co.) and AsF, (Ozark Mahoning Co.) were purified by fractional condensation prior to their use.

Teflon-FEP tubes (1/s-in. i.d., 0.015-in. wall thickness) were used as sample containers. The stable solids were transferred into the passivated (with CIF₃) tubes in the dry N₂ atmosphere of a glove box. Their amount was determined by weighing and volumetrically measured amounts of AsF, and HF were added at -196° on the vacuum line. The tubes were closed by Hoke valves during the transfers and were heat-sealed under vacuum. The loaded

For a recent review on interhalogen cations, see R. J (1)

(4) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2212 (1972).
(5) M. Brownstein and H. Selig, Inorg. Chem., 11, 656 (1972).

K. O. Christe and A. E. Pavlath, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 335, 210 (1965).

(7) M. Azeem, M. Brownstein, and R. J. Gillespie, Can. J. Chem., 47, 4159 (1969).

(8) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 741 (1972).

(9) K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 8, 391 (1969). (10) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg.

Chem., 11, 2205 (1972). (11) C. J. Schack, C. B. Lindahl, D. Pilipovich, and K. O.

Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2201 (1972). (12) K. O. Christe and W. Maya, Inorg. Chem., 8, 1253 (1969). (13) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 453 (1972).

Teflon tubes were inserted into standard glass nmr tubes and CFCI₂ was added as an external standard.

The ¹⁹F nmr spectra were recorded at 56.4 MHZ on a Varian high-resolution nmr spectrometer equipped with a variable-temperature probe. Chemical shifts were determined by the side-band technique with an accuracy of ±1 ppm.

#### **Results and Discussion**

The observed ¹⁹F nmr chemical shifts are given in Table I. Figure 1 shows the difference in temperature dependence between an acidified and nonacidified HF solution. Figure 2 shows the multiplet structures of several of the resonances. The following compounds were studied in both HF and HF-AsF₅ as a solvent: CIF₂⁺BF₄⁻, CIF₂⁺AsF₆, CIF₂⁺Sb- $F_6^-$ ,  $ClF_5 \cdot 1.36SbF_5$ ,  $ClF_6^+PtF_6^-$ ,  $ClF_2O^+AsF_6^-$ ,  $ClF_2O^+PtF_6^-$ ,  $ClF_2O_2^+PtF_6^-$ , and  $NF_2O^+AsF_6^-$ . For the  $ClF_2^+$  and  $ClF_2O^+$ salts, acidification of the HF solvent with AsF₅ was required to observe the resonance lines due to the cations. This acidification, however, causes rapid exchange between the anion and HF, thus resulting in a single line for the anion, HF, and  $AsF_5$ . Without  $AsF_5$  addition, the anion resonances can be observed as separate lines, but only a single line is observed for the cation and HF. The fact that one of the lines contains, in addition to HF, the resonance due to either the anion or cation was substantiated by peak area measurements on samples of known composition, such as  $ClF_2O^+AsF_6^-$  (see footnote k of Table I), the observed chemical shifts, and their temperature dependence. The solubility of the salt in HF decreases with decreasing temperature. Hence, cooling of the sample results in a pronounced chemical shift for the line due to HF and the ion exchanging with it, but not for that of the nonexchanging counterion. A similar dependence of the exchange mechanism on the acidity of the solvent has previously been observed by Azeem and coworkers for SF₃⁺ salts.⁷ By analogy with the  $SF_3^+$  compounds, the rapid exchange between ClF₂⁺ and HF in nonacidified HF might be explained by  $ClF_2^+ + HF_2^- \neq ClF_3 + HF$ . The addition of AsF₅ suppresses the HF₂⁻ formation and, hence, the exchange between  $ClF_2^+$  and HF, but enhances the exchange between As  $F_6^{-}$  and HF according to As  $F_6^{-} + H_2F^* \neq AsF_5 + 2HF$ . For the HF solutions of CIF₂+BF₄, CIF₂+SbF₆, CIF₄+SbF₆, and HF-ClF₃ mixtures, Raman spectra were also recorded. For the  $ClF_2^+$  and  $ClF_4^+$  salts, all bands expected for the individual ions were observed. Their frequencies deviated by less than 10 cm⁻¹ from those observed for the solid adducts but showed no splitting of bands or violations of the symmetry rules. This suggests that in both the solid state and HF solution, the same discrete ions are present and

**Chlorine Fluoride Cations** 

Tabie I.	"F Nmr S	pectral Data	of Chlorine	Fluoride	Adducts in l	HF and HF-As	sF. Solution

Sample compn (mole ratio)	Temp, °C	δ, ppm (CFCl, ext ref)	Assignment	Notes
HF	15	199.6	HF	a
187 A-R (20-1)	-65	194.8	HF	a
$\operatorname{nr}, \operatorname{Asr}_{s}(20:1)$	15	189	HF, ASF, HF AcF	a
HF. AsF. (4:1)	15	134	HF. AsF.	a
···· , · ··· , · ··· ,	-65	129	HF, AsF,	a
CIF ₂ *AsF ₄ ⁻ , HF	-10	167	HF, CIF ₁ *	b
		64	AsF.	h
$CIF_{2}^{*}ASP_{6}^{*}$ , HF, ASF ₃ (14:300:1)	40	152	HF, CIF ₂ *AsF ₆ ⁻ , AsF ₆	C ,
	-15	181 67	$\frac{\mathbf{n}\mathbf{r}_{1}}{\mathbf{A}\mathbf{s}\mathbf{r}_{5}}, \frac{\mathbf{c}\mathbf{r}_{2}}{\mathbf{c}_{1}}$	a d
	-75	195	HF. AsF.	a
CIF2*Ast, ', HF, AsF, (21:300:6)	10, -40	171, 185	HF, AsF, AsF	b
		23, · · ·	CIF,*	Ь
$CIF_{2}^{*}AsF_{4}^{*}$ , HF, AsF ₄ (2:30:14)	38	87	$HF, AsF_s, AsF_s^-$	С
	30.0	20 97		с
	50.0	22	$\operatorname{CIF}_{4}$	C A
	-10, -25, -40	96, 102, 107	HF. AsF. AsF.	c
		22	CIF,*	a
	-50, -60	111	HF, AsF,	С
$CIF_{2}^{*}SbF_{6}^{-}, HF(2:27)$	50	175	HF, CIF ₃ *	d
	25 10	~110	SbF,	Ĵ
	-30	175, 165	HF	a
CIF, *SbF, -, HF, AsF, (2:24.4:3.2)	30	146	HF. AsF.	и С
• • • • • • •		122	SbF.	d
		23	CIF ₂ ⁺	С
	10, -30, -70	143, 146, 150	HF, AsF,	C.
		122, 122, 127	SDF, ", HF absorbed on solid CIF ₂ *-	đ
		23, 23, · · ·	CIF.*	a
CIF ₂ *BF ₄ *, HF (2:15)	20, -60	162	HF, CIF, *BF,	- c
CIF ₅ ·1.36SbF ₅ , HF (1:13)	40	190	$HF, CIF_{\bullet}^{+}SbF_{\bullet}^{-} \times SbF_{\bullet}$	d
	0, -30	195, 197		e
		-265	$SDF_6$ , $SD_2F_{11}$	C
CIF. 1.36SbF., HF. AsF. (1:15:3)	02060	133	$HF_{\bullet}$ AsF. SbF. Sb. F.	e
		-265	CIF, *	e
	-80	-274	CIF ⁺ avial and equatorial fluorines	
	20	-256	CIF4+	8
$CIP_{\phi}^{*}PIP_{\phi}^{*}$ , HF (1:50)	30	198		a
CIF. *PtF. *. HF. AsF. (1:50-12)	40 60	130		g, л С
	101 00	-388	CIF. +	e. h
		320	PtF.*-?	i
$ClF_{3}O^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$ , HF (1:11.8)	30	170	HF	ſ
*	10 20	67.5	AsF,	1
	10, -30	195	hr Art -	a d
CIF.0*AsF, HF, AsF. (1:10.6:2)	2060	133, 142	HF. AsF. AsF.	c
	,	-273.7, -270.8	CIF,O ⁺	a, k
$ClF_{2}O^{+}PtF_{6}^{-}$ , HF (1:34)	25	201.2	HF	a
	<b>a</b> a (a	-273.2	CIF, O ⁺	a
$CIF_{2}OPtF_{4}$ , HF, AsF ₄ (1:19:3.2)	20, -60	145	HF, AsF _s	a
		320	01F20 PtF, 3-7	a 1
CIF, 0, *PtF, -, HF, AsF.	30	135	HF, AsF,	a
• • • • • • • • • •		-310	CIF, 0, +	c
NF ₃ O*AsF ₆ ⁻ , HF (1:14)	-45	190	HF	с
		69	AsF, -	С
NE OFA-E - HE A-E (1.0.2)	20	-331		C
NF20 Mar ₆ , nr, Mar ₅ (11914)	20	-330	лг, Азг, NF О†	с _,
				<b>T</b> - (

^a Sharp singlet. ^b See Figure 1. ^c Broad singlet. ^d Very broad singlet. ^e Broad singlet becoming narrower with decreasing temperature. ^f Very, very broad line. ^e See Figure 2. ^h Two sets of quadruplets of equal intensity with  $J_{1sCIF} = 337$  and  $J_{3rCIF} = 281 \pm 2$  Hz. ⁱ Weak triplet with 1:4:1 peak area ratio and  $J_{1srPtF} \approx 2090 \pm 10$  Hz. ^j Poorly resolved quadruplet of about equal intensity with  $J_{7s}_{ASF}$  of about 900 Hz. ^h Peak area measurements at 20° resulted for CIF₂O⁺:HF, AsF₅, AsF₆⁻ in a ratio of 10:139 (calcd 10:133). ⁱ Sharp triplet of equal invensity with  $J_{NF}$  of 250 Hz.

that the additional splittings and symmetry rule violations observed for the solids are due to lowering of the site symmetry or slight distortion of the ions. If these additional splittings and symmetry rule violations were indicative of *strong* covalent fluorine bridges, one should observe more

s

pronounced frequency shifts when comparing the spectra of the solids with those of the HF solutions. Furthermore, it demonstrates the difference in time scale between nmr and vibrational spectroscopy for chemical exchange reactions. Whereas, the exchange rate between HF and  $ClF_2^+$ 



Figure 1. Temperature dependence of the ¹⁹F nmr spectra of  $CIF_4^*AsF_6^-$  in HF and HF-AsF, solution. Chemical shifts and temperatures are given in ppm from external CFCl, and °C, respectively.

teristic  $ClF_2^+$  lines^{15,16} indicates that  $ClF_3$  in HF is not ionized according to  $ClF_3 + HF \rightarrow ClF_2^+ + HF_2^-$ . However, this type of ionization has recently been demonstrated³ for the structurally related  $ClF_3O$  molecule in HF solution.

In the following paragraphs, the individual compounds will be discussed in more detail.

 $ClF_2^+$  Salts. Figure 1 demonstrates how acidification of the solvent and temperature variation influence the spectrum. Without acidification, only one broad line is observed above 40° due to rapid exchange between all three species, HF,  $ClF_2^+$ , and  $AsF_6^-$ . At 30°, separation into two peaks is noticeable. The chemical shift of one of the peaks (64 ppm) changes very little on further cooling, which suggests that the peak is due to  $AsF_6^{-}$ .^{17,18} The chemical shift of the second peak steadily increases with decreasing temperatures and approaches at  $-60^\circ$  that of pure HF. Evidently, this peak is due to rapidly exchanging  $ClF_2^+$  and HF. The steady increase of the shift is caused by the decreasing solubility of  $ClF_2^-AsF_6^-$  in HF with decreasing temperature as can also be seen from the decreasing relative intensity of the 64-ppm signal.

Solutions acidified with  $AsF_5$  also show two peaks. The low-field resonance exhibits an almost temperature-independent shift of 23 ppm and is assigned to  $ClF_2^+$ . Above 30°, the line is extremely broad, while below 20° it is a sharp singlet which decreases in relative intensity with decreasing temperature owing to increasing precipitation of  $ClF_2^+AsF_6^-$ . The high-field resonance is due to rapidly exchanging HF,  $AsF_5$ , and  $AsF_6^-$ . Its chemical shift increases with decreasing temperature until essentially all of the  $AsF_6^-$  has precipitated. It then remains constant and corresponds to that expected for a  $HF-AsF_5$  mixture.

Samples were studied containing different amounts of AsF₅ to determine how much AsF₅ was required to observe a separate line for  $ClF_2^+$ . When the HF contained 0.33 mole % AsF₅, no separate  $ClF_2^+$  signal could be observed;



Figure 2. ¹⁵F nmr spectra of several selected ions.

is fast enough to prevent observation of separate nmr signals, it is too slow to cause a collapse of the Raman lines. The Raman spectra of the HF-ClF₃ mixtures exhibited only the bands characteristic of ClF₃.¹⁴ The absence of the charac-

(14) H. Selig, 'H. Claassen, and J. H. Holloway, J. Chem. Phys., 52, 3517 (1970).

(15) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, 313 (1967).

(16) R. J. Gillespie and M. J. Morton, Inorg. Chem., 9, 616

(1970).
(17) E. L. Muetterties and W. D. Phillips, J. Amer. Chem. Soc.,
81, 1084 (1959); J. Bacon, R. J. Gillespie, and J. W. Quail, Can. J.

Chem., 41, 1016 (1963). (18) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, A. E. Pavlath, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, 533 (1967).

## **Chlorine Fluoride Cations**

however, addition of 2 mole % produced a separate ClF₂⁺ line. Hence, the observation of a separate  $ClF_2^+$  line cannot be caused by the formation of a stoichiometric adduct between  $AsF_5$  and  $ClF_2^+AsF_6^-$  or HF.

The spectra observed for ClF2*SbF6 in HF and HF-AsF5 solution are similar to those of the  $AsF_6$  salt. One difference was the observation of a broad signal for the HF-AsFs solution at about 120 ppm which is assigned to SbF₆⁻ Another effect was observed for the latter solution. With decreasing temperature, the solubility of  $ClF_2^+SbF_6^-$  decreased as expected, and below -30° the signals attributable to  $ClF_2^+$  and  $SbF_6^-$  had essentially disappeared. Further cooling to ...70°, however, caused the HF solvent peak to become somewhat narrower and produced a new broad peak at 127 ppm. The intensity of the latter did not decrease with decreasing temperature. Based on its chemical shift, the temperature dependence of its intensity, and its absence in pure HF-AsF₅, it is tentatively assigned to HF bonded to the surface of the precipitated  $ClF_2^+SbF_6^-$  salt by strong hydrogen bridges.

For  $ClF_2^+BF_4^-$  in HF, only a single line was observed at 162 ppm between 20 and  $-60^{\circ}$ . This lack of splitting into individual peaks might be explained by the low thermal stability of  $ClF_2^+BF_4^-$  (1 atm dissociation pressure at 9°)¹⁹ thus providing a ready anion-cation exchange mechanism. according to  $ClF_2^*BF_4^* \not\equiv ClF_3 + BF_3$ .

The observation of a sharp singlet for ClF₂⁺ in its AsF₆⁻ and  $SbF_6^-$  salts is in excellent agreement with the bent structure of symmetry  $C_{2\nu}$ 



derived for this cation from single-crystal X-ray diffraction studies^{20,21} and from vibrational spectroscopy.^{15,16} In ClF₂⁺, both fluorine ligands should be equivalent and chlorine quadrupole relaxation should preempt the observation of Cl-F spin-spin coupling. The change in chemical shift between ClF₃ and ClF₂⁺ of +83 ppm is in the same direction as those observed for IF₇ and IF₆^{+,5} SF₄ and SF₃^{+,7} SF₄O and SF₃O^{+,22} and NF₃O and NF₂O^{+,23} though it is difficult to rationalize why cation formation does not generally result in increasing deshielding of the fluorine ligands.

The ClF₄⁺ Cation. The ClF₅ ·1.36SbF₅ adduct exhibits a broad resonance at -265 ppm in both HF and HF-AsF5 mixtures at temperal ares between 0 and -30°. Based on its chemical shift, it can be ascribed to a chlorine fluoride species containing chlorine in a high oxidation state. At lower temperatures, the solubility of CIF5 1.36SbF5 in HF becomes very low. In HF-AsF₅, however, the solubility is sufficiently high to allow the observation of this signal in the range -70 to -80°. Below -70°, the -265-ppm resonance separates into a doublet of equal intensity with chemical shifts of -274 and -256 ppm (see Figure 2). This low-temperature splitting is analogous to that observed¹⁷ by Muetterties and Phillips for isoelectronic SF4. It strongly indicates the presence of a CIF4⁺ cation containing two pairs

(19) H. Selig and J. Shamir, Inorg. Chem., 3, 294 (1964). (20) A. J. Edwards and R. J. C. Sills, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2697

(1970). (21) H. Lynton and J. Passmore, Can. J. Chem., 49, 2539

(1971).

(22) M. Brownstein, P. A. W. Dean, and R. J. Gillespie, Chem. Commun., 9 (1970). (73) C. A. Wamser, W. B. Fox, B. Sukornick, J. R. Holmes, R.

B. Stewart, R. Juurik, N. Vanderkooi, and D. Gould, Inorg. Chem., 8, 1249 (1969).

of nonequivalent fluorine ligands. These could rapidly exchange at higher temperatures by either an intermolecular¹⁷ or an intramolecular pseudorotational Berry mechanism²⁴ to give a single peak. It was not possible (freezing point of HF) to lower the temperature sufficiently to observe the expected¹⁷ triplet fine structure of the two resonances and to determine the F-F coupling constants. The observation of two pairs of nonequivalent fluorine ligands for  $ClF_4^+$  agrees well with the structure of symmetry  $C_{2\mu}$ 



suggested on the basis of vibrational spectra.^{9,25} Due to the small difference in chemical shifts between the two CIF4* resonances at -274 and -256 ppm, their assignment to the axial and equatorial fluorine atoms, respectively, should be considered tentative. This assignment is in line with the suggestion²⁶ by Muetterties and coworkers that in trigonalbipyramidal species the axial fluorine ligands occur at a lower field than the equatorial ones.

The  $ClF_6^+$  Cation. For salts containing the  $ClF_6^+$  cation, two sharp sets of quadruplets of equal intensity were observed at -391 ppm in both HF and HF-AsF₅ solution (see Figure 2). The lack of exchange between  $ClF_6^+$  and HF is not surprising since an equilibrium such as  $ClF_6^+ + HF_2^- \neq$  $ClF_7$  + HF is impossible owing to the nonexistence⁸ of stable ClF₇. The peak area ratio between the two sets was 3:1, indicating that they are due to the ³⁵Cl and ³⁷Cl isotopes, having a natural abundance of 75.4 and 24.6%, respectively. The splitting of the signals into quadruplets of equal intensity can be explained by spin-spin coupling between Cl  $(I = \frac{3}{2})$  and F. This Cl-F spin-spin coupling, however, is usually not observed for chlorine fluorides due to rapid relaxation caused by interaction of the chlorine quadrupole moment with an unsymmetric electric field gradient. Consequently, the observation of well resolved Cl-F spin-spin coupling for  $ClF_6^+$  is strongly indicative of a spherically symmetric electric field about the Cl nucleus.



This confirms that indeed  $ClF_6^+$  has symmetry  $O_h$  as suggested on the basis of its vibrational spectrum.⁸ Previously, only one case of a partially resolved Cl-F spin-spin coupling was observed for FClO₃^{27,28} which has an almost spherically symmetric electric field. For FClO3, Jas cur was

(24) R. S. Berry, J. Chem. Phys., 32, 933 (1960); Rev. Mod. Phys., 32, 447 (1960).
(25) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, D. Philipovich, C. J. Schack, and W. Sawodny, Paper B4, 6th International Symposium on Flourine Chemistry, Durham, England, July 1971; K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, the second structure of the second structu W. Sawodny, to be submitted for publication. (26) E. L. Muetterties, W. Mahler, K. J. Packer, and R.

 Schnittzler, Inorg. Chem., 3, 1298 (1964).
 (27) S. Brownstein, Can. J. Chem., 38, 1597 (1960).
 (28) J. Bacon, R. J. Gillespis, and J. W. Quail, Can. J. Chem., 41, 3063 (1963).

# 88 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 12, No. 1, 1973

estimated to be 310²⁷ or 289 Hz²⁸, but an estimate of Jarcur was preempted by large line widths. For CIF6, Jis cur and  $J_{37}_{CIF}$  are 337 and 281 ± 21'z, respectively. The observed ratio of  $J_{32}_{CIF}$ :  $J_{37}_{CIF}$  = 1.199 is in excellent agreement with the value of 1.202 calculated from the ratio of the magnetic moments of the two chlorine isotopes.²⁹ The observed full line width at half-height is only 15 Hz for  $ClF_6^+$ , compared to about 430 Hz for  $FClO_3$ .²⁷ This indicates that the electric field about the Cl nucleus in  $ClF_6^+$  is, as expected, much more spherical than that in FClO₃. In addition, the center of the  ${}^{37}ClF_6^+$  resonance is shifted by 0.15 ± 0.02 ppm upfield from that of  ${}^{35}\text{ClF}_6^+$ . This shift may be explained  30 by the difference in the vibrational amplitudes of the two Cl isotopes. The heavier isotope has a smaller vibrational amplitude causing the electrons of the fluorine atom to be less polarized and resulting in increased ¹⁹F shielding. A similar change in chemical shift (0.053 ppm) in the same direction has been observed³¹ for the isoelectronic ³²SF₆ and  ${}^{34}SF_6$  isotopes. The fact that the isotopic shift for  $ClF_6^+$  is several times larger than that for SF₆ is in line with the observed large increase³¹ from  $SiF_6^{2-}$  toward  $SF_6$ .

In addition to the solvent lines, a weak resonance was observed in acidified HF at 320 ppm. This signal consists of a triplet showing a 1:4:1 peak area ratio and a coupling constant of  $2090 \pm 10$  Hz (see Figure 2). These observations suggest that the resonance is due to a platinum species. Of the naturally occurring platinum isotopes, only ¹⁹⁵Pt (abundance 33.7%) has a nuclear spin (l = 1/2). Spin-spin coupling between F and ¹⁹⁵Pt would result in two satellites, each with p sk areas equal to one-fourth of that of the central peak. Assignment of the 320-ppm signal to  $PtF_6$  is unlikely for the following reasons: (1) its peak area is much too small when compared to those of the counterions, (2) no signal was observed in this range for other  $PtF_6$  salts, and (3)  $PtF_6$  is paramagnetic³² and a large anisotropic downfield shift might be expected similar to that observed for  $PtF_6$  (-5550 and -3000 ppm).³³ Since  $PtF_6^{2-}$  is the only diamagnetic tetravalent or higher valent platinum fluoride,

we tentatively assign the 320-ppm signal to this anion. The CIF₂O⁺ Cation. The ¹⁹F nmr spectra of both CIF₂O⁺-AsF₆ and ClF₂O⁺PtF₆ show a sharp singlet at about -273 ppm, which is assigned to  $ClF_2O^+$ . This indicates two equivalent fluorine atoms for  $ClF_2O^+$  in good agreement with the structure of symmetry  $C_{\theta}$  proposed ^{3,4} on the



basis of vibrational spectra. The remaining features of the spectra are analogous to those discussed above for ClF₂⁺ and ClF₆⁺ salts and, hence, are not reiterated.

The  $C!F_2O_2^+$  Cation. A sample containing about 10 mole % of  $ClF_2O_2^+PtF_6^-$  showed a broad, weak singlet at

(29) J. A. Pople, W. G. Schneider, and H. J. Bernstein, "High Resolution Nuclear Magnetic Resonance," McGraw-Hill, New York, N. Y., 1959, p 188.

(30) J. W. Emsley, J. Feeney, and L. H. Sutcliffe, "High Resolution Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy," Pergamon Press, Oxford, England, 1966, Vol. 2, p 875.

(31) R. J. Gillespie and J. W. Quail, J. Chem. Phys., 39, 2555 (1963).

(32) N. Bartlett and S. P. Beaton, Chem. Commun., 167 (1966).

(33) R. Blinc, E. Pirkmajer, J. Slivnik, and I. Zupancic, J. Chem. Phyz, 45, 1488 (1966).

Table II. Summary of ¹⁹Nmr Shifts and Coupling Constants of Liquid Chlorine Fluorides and Oxyfluorides and of Their **Cations in HF Solution** 

Co.npd	Tomp, °C	Chem shift, ppm (from ext CFCl ₃ )	Coupling constant, Hz	Ref
CIF	-80	419.4		a
ClF ₂ (F)	-60	-114.3, -121.8, doublet	$J_{\rm FF} = 421$	<b>e-</b> C
CIF ₂ (F)		-15.0, -7.7, -0.4, triplet		
CIF4(F)		-247, doublet	$J_{\rm HW} = 130$	đ
$\operatorname{ClF}(F)$		-412, quintet	••	
CIF,0	10	-262		e
FCIO,	-80	-315		4
FCIO,		-287, quartet	JHCIE = 289	f
CIF,	10	23		4
ClF,(F,)*	- 80	256		4
$CIF, (F,)^+$	-80	-274		a
CIF.	40	-388, quartet	$J_{34CIF} = 337,$ $J_{37CIF} = 281$	a
CIF,0+	20	-272		4
CIF.0.*	30	-310		a

^a Data from this study. ^b In addition to the first-order splitting, the -114.3, -121.8, and -7.7-ppm resonances show second-order splitting. CReference 36. d D. Pilipovich, W. Maya, E. A. Lawton, H. F. Bauer, D. F. Sheehan, N. N. Ogimachi, R. D. Wilson, F. C. Gunderloy, Jr., V. E. Bedwell, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1918 (1967). * D. Pilipovich, C. B. Lindahl, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2189 (1972). / Reference 28; H. Agahigian, A. P. Gray, and G. D. Vickers, Can. J. Chem., 40, 157 (1962).

-310 ppm. Since it cannot be attributed to any known chlorine fluoride species, it is tentatively assigned to CIF₂.  $O_2^{+,33a}$  Its chemical shift and lack of splitting are consistent with the structure of symmetry  $G_{\mu\nu}$  as indicated by its vibrational spectrum.13



The  $NF_2O^+$  Cation. The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of  $NF_2O^+$  has previously been reported²³ to consist of a partially resolved 4:5:4 triplet at -331 ppm with  $J_{NF} = 250$  Hz and the outer members of the triplet being broader than the central member. As can be seen from Figure 2, acidification with  $AsF_5$  of an HF solution of  $NF_2O^+AsF_6^-$  results in a well-resolved triplet of equal intensity and bandwidth as expected for  $NF_2O^+$ . Whereas the previously reported²³ peak area ratio and relative line width are not confirmed, the observed chemical shifts and coupling constants are in excellent agreement.

Summary

Table II summarizes all presently known ¹⁹F nmr spectra of chlorine fluorides and oxyfluorides and of their cations. As can be seen, data are now available for all compounds except for the very recently discovered³⁴ oxyfluoride ClF₃- $O_2^{34a}$  and the Cl₂F⁺ cation.³⁵ We have redetermined the chemical shifts of CIF and FClO2 in the liquid phase since only measurements on the gas have previously been report-

(33a) Note Added in Proof. The assignment of the -3i (-ppm signal to  $ClF_3O_3^+$  has in the meanwhile been confirmed for  $ClF_3O_3^+$ BF₄⁻ and  $ClF_2O_2^+$ AsF₆⁻ (K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis), to be published.

(34) K. O. Christe, *Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett.*, 8, 457 (1972). (34a) Note Added in Proof. ClF₃O₄ shows a second-order splitting AB₁ pattern centered at -413 ppm with  $J_{FF} = 443$  Hz and  $J/\nu_0 \delta = 1.0$  (K. O. Christe and R. O. Wilson), to be published. (35) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, *Inorg. Chem.*, 8, 212 (1969).

ويقادر المعمين المتعاد الماعة

# Fluoroborate Equilibria

ed.³⁶ In addition, we have redetermined the chemical shifts for liquid ClF₃ since there is some confusion in the literature^{17,37,38} concerning its exact values. Most of the data of Table II can be qualitatively rationalized by assuming increasing deshielding of the fluorine ligands with increasing oxidation state of the chlorine central atom (see trends for CIF-CIF₃-CIF₅, CIF₂⁺-CIF₄⁺-CIF₆⁺, or CIF₂O⁺-CIF₂O₂⁺). The effect of oxygen substitution is more difficult to understand. For example, the fluorine in FClO₂ is more deshielded than that in  $FCIO_3$ . Also, the high shielding of F in CIF

(36) L. G. Alexakos and C. D. Cornwell, J. Chem. Phys., 41,

(35) L. G. Alexakos and C. D. Cornwell, J. Chem. Phys., 41, 2098 (1964).
(37) E. W. Lawless and I. C. Smith, "Inorganic High Energy Oxidizers," Marcel Dekker, New York, N. Y., 1968, p 20.
(38) C. H. Dungan and J. R. Van Wazer, "Compilation of Reported F¹⁹ NMR Chemical Shifts," Wiley-Interscience, New York, N. Y., 1970, No. \$19.

and the increased shielding in the cations when compared to their parent molecules are unexpected. Clearly, our present understanding of the nature of ¹⁹F chemical shifts is insufficient to rationalize all these observations.

Registry No. HF, 7664-39-3; AsF₃, 7784-36-3; ClF₂*As-F6⁻, 19154-21-3; CIF2⁺SbF6⁻, 30669-19-3; CIF2⁺BF4⁻ 36544-26-0; CIFs, 13637-63-3; SbFs, 7783-70-2; CIF6*PtF6~, 36609-91-3; CIF2O*AsF6", 36544-27-1; CIF2O*PtF6", 36544-28-2; CIF₂O₂*PtF₆⁻, 36609-92-4; NF₂O*AsF₆ 25562-24-7; CIF, 7790-89-8; FCIO2, 13637-83-7; FCIO3, 7616-94-6; CIF2(F2)*, 36544-30-6.

Acknowledgment. We are indebted to Dr. C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson for their help and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 12, 620 (1973).] Copyright 1973 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of North American Rockwell Corporation, Canoga Park, California 91304. and the Abteilung fur Anorganische Chemie, Universitat, Ulm, Germany

# Vibrational Spectrum and Force Constants of the SF₄O⁻ Anion

KARL O. CHRISTE,* CARL J. SCHACK, DONALD PILIPOVICH, E. C. CURTIS, and WOLFGANG SAWODNY

Received August 30, 1972

The CsF·SF₄O adduct has been prepared and characterized by infrared and Raman spectroscopy. All eleven fundamental vibrations expected for a pseudooctahedral anion of symmetry Cau have been observed and are assigned. A modified valence force field has been computed for SF₄O⁻ and suggests an SO bond order of approximately 1.5.

### Introduction

٤.

The existence of a CsF·SF₄O adduct has been reported' in 1960 by Smith and Englehardt and in 1964 by Ruff and Lustig.² However, no details were given regarding its preparation or properties. In a subsequent paper Lustig and Ruff described³ the synthesis of Cs⁺SF₅O⁻ from CsF and SF4O in CH3CN solution. The ionic formulation of this adduct was substantiated³ by its ¹⁹F nmr spectrum which showed a characteristic AB4 pattern. The vibrational spectrum of this interesting compound is essentially unknown, since only four infrared absorptions were published.³ In this paper we wish to report the complete vibrational spectrum of the SF₅O⁻ anion and the results from a force constant computation.

#### **Experimental Section**

Materials and Apparatus. Volatile materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with CIF₃) stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel bellows-seal valves (Hoke, Inc., 425 1F4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm ± 0.1%). Sulfur exide tetrafluoride was prepared by the method² of Ruff and Lustig from SF₂O and F₂ and was purified by fractional condensation. Coxium fluoride was fused in a platinum crucible and powdered in a drybox prior to use. The purity of the volatile starting materials was determined by measurements of their vapor pressures and infrared spectra. Solid products were handled in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹ with an accuracy of ±2 cm⁻¹ for sharp bands. The spectra of gases were obtained using 304 stainless steel cells of 5-cm path length fitted with AgCI windows. Screw-cap metal cells with AgCI or AgBr windows and Teflon FEP gaskets were used for obtaining the spectra of solids as dry powders at ambient temperature. The quality of the infrared spectra could be somewhat improved by pressing two small singlecrystal platelets of either AgCl or AgBr to a disk in a pellet press. The powdered sample was placed between the platelets before starting the pressing operation.

The Raman spectra were recorded with an accuracy of ±2 cm⁻¹ using a Coherent Radiation Laboratories Model 52 Ar laser as a source of 1.3 W of exciting light at 5145 A. The scattered light was analyzed with a Spex Model 1400 double monochromator, a photomultiplier cooled to  $\sim 25^{\circ}$ , and a dc ansmeter. Pyrex-glass tubes (7-mm o.d.) with a hollow inside glass cone for variable sample thicknesses or melting point capillaries were used as sample containers. For the conical tubes the axial viewing-transverse excitation technique and for the capillaries the transverse viewing-transverse excitation techniques were used.

Preparation of CaSF,O. A prepassivated (with CiF,) 30-ml 316 stainless stael cylinder was loaded with dry, powdered CsF (9.93 mmol). Purified SF₄O (16.1 mmol) was added to the cylinder at -196°. After warming to ambient temperature overnight, the cylinder was heated at 90° for 5 days. Upon recooling to room temperature, all volatiles were removed in vacuo and trapped at

- Address correspondence to this author at Rocketdyne. (1) W. C. Smith and V. A. Englehardt, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 82, 3838 (1960).
  - (2) J. K. Ruff and M. Lustig, Inorg. Chem., 3, 1422 (1964). (3) M. Lustig and J. K. Ruff, Inorg. Chem., 6, 2115 (1967).

-196°. The recovered SF₄O (7.32 mmol) indicated that 88.5% of the CsF had been converted to Cs2F.O. Confirmation of this was obtained by pyrolyzing a sample of the complex at approximately  $250^\circ$  for 10 min while pumping the evolved gas through a trap cooled to -196°. The evolved gas was identified as SF.O and the amount found corresponded to an 82% conversion of CsF to CaSF.O. A similar experiment exposing KF to SF.O at temperatures up to 125° for several days did not result in any complexing.

### **Results and Discussion**

Synthesis and Properties. In the absence of a solvent, heating was required to achieve a significant conversion of CsF to CsSF₅O. The conversion obtained the present ly achieved³ by study is comparable to that of 76% prethe use of CH₃CN as a solvent. The reversionility of the formation reaction was demonstrated . vyrolysis experiment which resulted in SF₄O as the only volatile product.  $CsSF_5O$  is a white, crystalline solid and does not show any detectable dissociation pressure at ambient temperature; attempts to synthesize the analogous potassium salt failed under similar reaction conditions. This is not surprising since the stability of salts of this type generally decreases with decreasing cation size.

Vibrational Spectra. Figures 1 and 2 show the Raman and the infrared spectra, respectively, of CsSF₅O. The absorption between 300 and 250 cm⁻¹ in the infrared spectrum is due to the AgBr window material. The observed frequencies are listed in Table I.

Analogy with isoele  $\therefore$  onic SF₅Cl^{4,5} and the typical AB₄ ¹⁹F nmr pattern previously reported³ for SF₅O⁻ suggests the following square-bipyramidal structure of symmetry Cau for SF50



For this ion of symmetry  $C_{4\nu}$  11 fundamentals are expected. These are classified as  $4 A_1 + 2 B_1 + B_2 + 4 E$ . All 11 modes should be Raman active, whereas only the  $A_1$  and E modes should be infrared active. The assignment of the observed bands to the individual modes is given in Table I and is supported by the following arguments. The very in-tense infrared band at 1154 cm⁻¹ must be due to the SO stretching mode. As expected for an A1 mode it was also observed in the Raman spectrum. Its high frequency rules out any alternate assignment. Comparison with the cor-

(4) L. H. Cross, H. L. Roberts, P. Goggin, and L. A. Woodward, Trans. Farsday Soc., \$6, 945 (1960).

(5) J. E. Griffiths, Spectrochim. Acts, Part A, 23, 2145 (1967).

Table I. Vibrational Spectrum of CaSF₄O Compared to Those of SF₄Cl and IF₄O

		Obsd freq, o	cm ⁻¹ , and intena			Assignment in	Approximate description of
C.	sF,O	5	SF,CI#		IF,Ob	C ₄₀	vibration
Ir	R	Ir	R	lr	R		
1154 vs	1153 (1)	402 :	403 (10) p	927 s	928 (4) p	Α, ν,	»(XY)
735 vs	722 (0.2)	855 vs	833 (0.2) p	680 s	680 (10) p	· ν,	v(XF)
697 m	697 (10)	707 s	704 (3.0) p	640 w	640 (9+) p	ν,	$\nu_{\rm avm}(\rm XF_{\rm A})$
506 s	506 (1)	602 \$	603 (0.2) p	360 s	с	μ,	$\delta_{even}(out-of-plane XF_{a})$
	541 (3.3)		625 (0.7) dp		640 (9+) p	Β, ν,	vaym(out-of-phase XF.)
	472 (0.2)		• • •	(275) ^d	• • •	°ν,	$\delta_{\text{norm}}(\text{out-of-plane XF}_{*})$
	452 (0.9)		505 (0.2) dp	• • • •	305 (1) dp	Β, ν,	$\delta_{\text{aven}}(\text{in-plane XF}_{4})$
785 vs. br	780 (0.1) br	909 vs	927 (0.2) dp	710 vs	700 (0+) sh	Εν	Varym(XF.)
606 8	607 (2.2)	287 vw	271 (0.6) dp	369 s	374 (1) dp	ν.	STYXE.
530 sh	530 (2)	579 mw	584 (0.1) dp	342 s	340 (4) dp	P.A	S(FXF.)
325 mw		441 m	442 (0.8) dp	e	205 (0+)	<i>P</i> 11	$\delta_{ab}(\text{in-plane XF}_{4})$

^a L. H. Cross, M. L. Roberts, P. Goggin, and L. A. Woodward, Trans. Fanday Soc., 56, 945 (1969); J. E. Griffiths, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 23, 2145 (1967); K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 583 (1972). ^b D. F. Smith and G. M. Begun, J. Chem. Phys. 43, 2001 (1971). C Band inasked by y, and y. Not observed; value estimated from combination band. Below frequency range of spectrometer used.



FREQUENCY, cm⁻¹

Figure 1. Raman spectrum of solid Cs*SF₆O⁺. A indicates spectral slit width.



Figure 2. Infrared spectrum of solid Cs*SF₈O⁺ as an AgBr disk.

responding mode in SF₃O⁺ (1538 cm⁻¹)⁶ and SF₄O (1380  $(cm^{-1})^7$  shows the expected frequency decrease with an increasing formal negative charge. The SF₅O⁻ anion should have four additional stretching modes. Three of these belong to the approximately square-planar SF4 part and one involves the unique fluorine ligand. Of these, the totally symmetric SF4 stretching mode of species A1 should result in the most intense Raman line and is consequently assigned to the Raman band at 697 cm⁻¹. As expected for species A1, this Raman band has an infrared counterpart. The antisymmetric SF4 and the SF stretching modes in SF5Cl are both of very high intensity in the infrared and of very low intensity in the Raman spectrum^{4,5} and occur at fre-

(6) M. Brownstein, P. A. W. Dean, and R. J. Gillespie, Chem.

nman., 9 (1970). (7) P. L. Goggin, H. L. Roberts, and L. A. Woodward, Thms. udsy Soc., 57, 1877 (1941).

quencies higher than that of  $v_{sym}(SF_4)(A_i)$ . Consequently, for SF₅O⁻ these two modes are assigned to the two weak Raman lines at 780 and 722 cm⁻¹, respectively. Of these two, the 780-cm⁻¹ line is attributed to  $v_{ad}(SF_4)$  owing to its width, lower Raman intensity, and larger frequency separation from  $v_{sym}(SF_4)$  (A₁). Both Raman bands show as expected a very intense infrared counterpart. Owing to the broadness of  $v_{a_{1}}(SF_{4})$ , these two bands are poorly resolved in the infrared spectrum. The broadness of  $\nu_{ab}$ was also observed for several other approximately squareplanar XF₄ groups, such as  $BrF_4^{-,8}$  ClF₄^{-,9} or those in SF5" and SeF5", 10 and hence appears to be quite general. The remaining, yet unassigned, stretching mode,  $v_{sym}$  (outof-phase SF₄) (B₁), should be of medium Raman intensity, should ideally have no infrared counterpart, and should occur in the range 500-600  $\text{cm}^{-1}$ . Since both the 506and 607-cm⁻¹ Raman lines show very intense infrared counterparts, only the 530- or the 541-cm⁻¹ line might belong to  $v_{\text{sym}}(SF_4)$  (B₁). Based upon its higher Raman intensity and frequency, we prefer to assign 541 cm⁻¹ to  $v_{sym}(SF_4)(B_1).$ 

1

There are six frequencies left for assignment to the six deformational modes. Of these, the O-SF4 wagging mode (E) should have the highest frequency since it involves a motion of the oxygen atom which has partial double-bond character (see below). Furthermore, this mode should result in a relatively intense band in both the infrared and Raman spectra. Consequently, this mode is ascribed to 607 cm⁻¹. By comparison with SF₅Cl,^{4,5} SF₅^{-,10} and SeF₅Cl¹¹ one would expect  $\delta_{asym}$  (in-plane SF₄) (E) to have the lowest frequency of the SFs group deformational modes and to be infrared active. Consequently, this mode is assigned to the 325-cm⁻¹ infrared band. Of the remaining two yet unassigned infrared-active deformational modes, the  $\delta_{\text{sym}}(\text{out-of-plane SF}_4)$  or umbrella mode (A₁) should result in a very intense infrared band of relatively high fre-quency.^{4,5,10,11} Consequently, this mode is assigned to 506 cm⁻¹, leaving 530 cm⁻¹ for assignment to the F-SF4 wagging mode (E). The two remaining, yet unassigned in-

(8) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1852

(1970). (9) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 374, 306 (1970).

(10) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1679 (1972). (11) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem.,

11, 583 (1972).

Table II. Symmetry Force Constants of SF.O^{- a}

			1154	F - 6	6 46
	<b>n</b> i	P1	1134	*'n - <b>/D</b>	0.40
		۳,	733	$F_{11} = J_R$	3.75
		μ,	697	$F_{33} = f_r + 2f_{rr} + f_{rr}'$	5.43
•		v	506	$F_{AA} = \frac{1}{2}(f_{B} + 2f_{BB} + f_{BB}' + f_{Y} + 2f_{YY} + f_{YY}' - 2f_{BY} - 4g_{Y}' - 2f_{BY}'')$	2.52
		-		$F_{11} = f_{RD}$	0.66
*	В,	νs	541	$F_{ss} = f_r - 2f_{rr} + f_{rr}$	3.28
	-	ν.	472	$F_{aa} = \frac{1}{2}(f_B - 2f_{BB} + f_{BB}' + f_{TY} - 2f_{TYY} + f_{TYY}' - 2f_{BYY} + 4f_{BY}' - 2f_{BY}'')$	3.19
	В,	ν,	452	$F_{22} = f_{02} - 2f_{000} + f_{000}$	1.46
	E	v.	785	$F_{ab} = f_r - f_{rr}$	2.84
		ν,	607	$F_{\mu\nu} = f_{\nu\nu} - f_{\mu\nu\nu}'$	2.22
		V.a	530	$F_{1010} = f_{00} - f_{000}$	2.62
		ν11	325	$F_{1111} = f_{B} - f_{BB}$	1.21
				$F_{aa} = f_{r\gamma} - f_{r\gamma}''$	0.40
				$F_{010} = \sqrt{2}(f_{00} - f_{00})$	0.50
				$F = f_{-} - f_{-}$	0.29
				F kil = JPR ···· JPR	U.20

^a Stretching constants in mdyn/A, deformation constants in mdyn/A radian³, and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/A radian. frared-inactive modes of species B₁ and B₂, respectively, belong to the Raman lines at 472 and 452 cm⁻¹. Since, for numerous structurally related species,  $\delta_{asym}$  (out-of-plane SF₄) (B₁) either has not been observed or was of very low intensity,^{8,9,12} this mode is assigned to the very weak Raman line at 472 cm⁻¹. Hence, the last yet unassigned Raman line at 452 cm⁻¹ should represent  $\delta_{sym}$  (in-plane SF₄) (B₂).

Comparison of the SF₅O⁻ assignment with that made for SF₅Cl^{4,5} (it should be noted that the assignment given in ref 7 for  $\nu_{11}$  (E) is likely to be incorrect¹¹) shows satisfactory agreement (see Table I). The slight discrepancy in the relative Raman intensities observed for  $\nu_{10}$  (E) between the two species might be ascribed to increased coupling between  $\nu_9$  and  $\nu_{10}$  in SF₅O⁻ due to O being more similar in mass to F than Cl. This might result in a symmetric and antisymmetric rather than in a characteristic F-SF₄ and OSF₄ wagging motion. This assumption appears to be supported by the spectrum¹³ of isoelectronic IF₅O (see Table I) for

which the Raman intensity of  $\nu_{10}$  is higher than that of  $\nu_9$ . Of the four infrared bands previously reported³ for CsSF₃O only the two weaker ones agree with our observations. Furthermore, the previously suggested³ assignment of the SO stretching mode to a broad band centered at 718 cm⁻¹ is obviously incorrect.

In summary, all 11 fundamentals of  $SF_5O^-$  have been observed and an assignment is offered. The observed vibrational spectrum definitely supports the proposed structural model of symmetry  $C_{4\omega}$ .

Force Constants. A normal-coordinate analysis was carried out to aid the spectral assignment. The kinetic and potential energy metrics were computed by a machine method,¹⁴ assuming the following geometry and coordinate definitions:  $R_{SF}' = r_{SF} = 1.60 \text{ Å}$ ,  $D_{SO} = 1.47 \text{ Å}$ ,  $\alpha$  (FSF) =  $\beta$  (F'SF) =  $\gamma$  (OSF) = 90°, where F' refers to the axial (unique) fluorine ligand. The symmetry coordinates used were identical with those reported¹³ for IF₅O. The bond lengths were estimated by comparison with similar molecules using the correlation¹⁵ noted by Gillespie and Robinson between stretching frequencies and bond lengths. The deformation coordinates were weighted by unit (1 Å) distance.

The force constants were calculated by trial and error with the aid of a time-sharing computer to get exact agreement between the observed and computed frequencies using the simplest possible modified valence force field. Unique

(12) G. M. Begun, W. H. Fletcher, and D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys. 42, 2236 (1965).

Phys., 42, 2236 (1965). (13) D. F. Smith and G. M. Begun, J. Chem. Phys., 43, 2001 (1965).

(14) E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acts, Part A, 27, 1989 (1971). (15) R. J. Gillespie and E. A. Robinson, Can. J. Chem., 41, 2074 (1963).

force constants could not be computed since the general valence field has 36 constants and there are only 11 observed frequencies. It was found, that for the A1 block the values of  $F_{11}$  and  $F_{22}$  were strongly influenced by the value of the interaction constant  $F_{12}$ . Since in isoelectronic SF₅Cl¹⁶ and in IF₅O¹³ the equatorial and axial fluorine atoms do not significantly differ in their stretching force constants and since in SF₅O⁻ the equatorial SF stretching force constant  $f_r$  is about 3.6 mdyn/Å, we prefer for SF₅O⁻ a force field with  $F_{22} = F_R \approx f_r$ . Surprisingly, the interaction constant  $F_{13} = 2f_{rD}$  had little influence on the frequencies of  $\nu_1$  and  $v_3$ . Hence, its value might be comparable to that of  $F_{12}$ although it is not required for obtaining a fit between the computed and observed frequencies. The computed symmetry force constants are listed in Table II. The interaction constants not listed were assumed to be zero.

The following values were obtained for the more important internal force constants:  $f_D = 6.46$ ,  $f_R = 3.75$ ,  $f_r = 3.60$ ,  $f_{RD} = 0.66$ ,  $f_{rr} = 0.54$ , and  $f_{rr}' = 0.75$  mdyn/Å. Significantly larger values of about 4.6 and 7.7 mdyn/Å are possible for  $f_R$  and  $f_D$ , respectively, by assuming a much smaller value for  $f_{RD}$ . However, the resulting large difference between  $f_R$  and  $f_r$  renders such a force field less likely. In spite of these uncertainties in the force constants, certain conclusions can be reached. The value of the SO stretching force constant  $f_D$  (6.5 mdyn/Å) is much lower than those of 10-12 mdyn/Å generally found for S=O double bonds.^{15,16} Its value is comparable to that found for the SO₄²⁻ anion (7.44 mdyn/Å¹⁶) indicating for SF₅O⁻ a SO bond order of about 1.5. Furthermore, the values of the SF stretching force constants,  $f_R$  and  $f_r$ , are somewhat lower than those generally found for covalent SF bonds (4.5-6 mdyn/Å¹⁶) indicating significant ionic contributions to the SF bonds in SF₅O⁻. These results are best interpreted in terms of the resonance structures



These structures together with orbital-following effects could also account for the unusually strong coupling between the SO and SF stretching modes suggested by the force constant computation.

Registry No. CsF·SF₄O, 37862-11-6.

Acknowledgment. We are indebted to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

(16) W. Sawodny, Habültationsschrift, Univarsity of Stuttgart, Stuttgart, Germany, 1969.

151/152

SYNTHESIS IN THORGANIC AND METAL-ORGANIC CREMISTRY, 3(4), 393-396 (1973)

# THE PREPARATION OF CHLORINE MONOFLUORIDE

# C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson Bockstdyne, a Division of Rochwell International Corporation, Canoga Park, California 91304

# ABSTRACT

\$

A procedure is described for the synthesis of chlorine monofluoride from chlorine and chlorine trifluoride.

# INTRODUCTION

Chlorine monofluoride is a very vigorous and useful reagent which exhibits a diversity of reaction paths. Thus fluorinating, chlorinating, and chloro-fluorinating reactions are well known¹ as well as amphotoric behavior in forming Lewis acid and hase complexes^{1,2}. Despite this broad utility, specific details regarding the synthesis of ClP are lacking. The experiments reported herein describe a simple, laboratory scale, procedure for the preparation of ClF. DISCUSSIO⁹

Although ClF can be prepared from the elements³, it is generally preferable to employ ClF₃ and Cl₂ according to the equation:

This reaction was first reported⁴ by Schmits and Schmacher. In their work and in later applications^{5,6} the reactions were carried out at temperatures in the range of  $250 - 350^{\circ}$ C and at waspecified pressures and/or times. Therefore, it appeared desirable to better define the most significant parameters,

# 153

. با سرایت استان سرا میت

Capyright © 1973 by Marcel Dekker, Inc. All Rights Resorved. Neither this work nor any part may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, microfilming, and recording, or by any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher.

# SCHACK AND WILSON

i.e., temperature, pressure, and time. The following table summarizes some of our typical results.

Run No.	T ^o C	Max. Pressure psi	Time, br.	ClF3 <u>Recovered</u>	<pre>% Yield Purified ClP</pre>
1	120	160	65	Yes	65
2	150	200	18	Yes	79
3	150	620	18	No	95
4	180	375	5	Но	92
5	180	670	6	Trace	92

		TAR	I S				
Reaction	Data	For	1.66	C1 <b>P</b>	-	1.00	<b>C</b> 1

From these experiments it is evident that a temperature of 120°C is too low for obtaining a high yield in a reasonable time. However, a temperature of 180°C, still much lower than these most often used, is quite satisfactory for producing complete reaction in a short time, over a broad pressure range. At 150°C a slightly higher yield was achieved, perhaps due to reduced wall reactions. The longer time required, 18 br., is still a convenient overnight period. In all cases a 5-7 mole percent excess of  $ClF_3$  was used to ensure sufficient material for the desired reaction since inevitably some fluorine is "lost" through formation of metal fluorides. These conditions have been successfully tested on a reaction scale of a few mmoles to about one mole of ClF. **EXPERIMENTAL** 

Commercial (The Matheson Co.)  $ClF_3(98\%)$  and  $Cl_2(99.5\%)$  were used without further purification. Stainless steel (304), single ended, high pressure (1800 pei) cylinders (Hoke, Inc.) were used together with stainless steel (316) valves (Hoke, Inc.) and bourden tube gauges (The Matheson Co.). Clean, assembled reactors were passivated with  $ClF_3$  at ambient temperature before use. Heasured amounts of  $ClF_3$  and  $Cl_2$  were condensed into the cylinder held at -196°C. After
### CHLORINE MONOFLUORIDE

warming to ambient temperature, the loaded reactors were heated to the final reaction temperature in an oven or with heating tape. Because the temperaturepressure maximums employed were well below ratings for the equipment, small reactors could be placed completely (valve, gauge and all) and safely in an inexpensive drying oven set at the desired temperature. The heating cycle was conducted in an outdoor, pressure safe facility. On completion of the reaction, the contents of the cooled cylinders were separated by fractional condensation in a metal-Teflon vacuum line. A trap cooled to -142°C (methylcyclopentane slush) was used to retain impurities such as  $Cl_2$ ,  $ClF_3$ , and  $FClO_2$ , while the ClF was condensed in a trap held at -196°C. The purity of the ClF was determined by gas chromatography⁷ and its infra-zed spectrum.

1

# ACIONOVILEDGMENT

The authors are grateful to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for support of this work and to Dr. K. O. Christe for helpful discussion.

## REFERENCES

- L. Stein, "Halogen Chemistry", V. Gutmann, Ed., Vol. 1, Academic Frees, New York, 1967, p. 134.
- 2. K. O. Christe and W. Savodny, Inorg. Chem., 8, 212 (1969).
- Buff, E. Ascher, J. Fischer and F. Laass, Z. anorg. allg. Chem., <u>176</u>, 258 (1928).
- 4. H. Schmitz and H. J. Schmasher, Z. Naturf., 14, 359 (1947).
- M. T. Rogers, J. G. Malik and J. L. Speire, J. Amer. Chem. Sec., <u>78</u>, 46(1956).
- 6. 0. D. Krogh and G. C. Pimertel, J. Chem. Phys., <u>56</u>, 969 (1972).

SCHACK AND WILSON

7. V. H. Dayan and B. C. Neale, "Advances in Chemistry Series", No. 54, 1966, p.223.

Received: June 8, 1973 Accepted: July 16, 1973

Arrest and a reaction

. .

. . .

. . . .

156

· · · · · · · · · · · · ·

 $\left| \right|_{\Sigma}$ 

· • • •

••

ţ

Referen I: P. W. Wilson Referen II: M. Lustig

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of North American Rockwell, Canoga Park, California 913/4

# Halogen Perchlorates. Additions to Perhaloolefins

CARL J. SCHACK,* DON PILIPOVICH, and JOHN F. HON

Received June 27, 1972

ſ

The recently discovered halogen perchlorates,  $Cl_2O_4$  and  $BrCiO_4$ , have been found to react with perhaloolefins by adding across the carbon-carbon double bond. These reactions proceeded quickly at low temperatures, in the absence of a solvent, to furnish the previously unknown perhaloalkyl perchlorates in high yield. Compounds prepared in this manner were  $CKF_2CF_2CIO_4$ ,  $ClCF_3CFCICIO_4$ ,  $Cl_2CFCICIO_4$ ,  $Cl_2CIO_4$ ,  $Cl_2CIO_$ 

### Introduction

Compounds which contain terminal halogen-oxygen single bonds have been reported to add to olefin double bonds through cleavage of the X-O single bond. For example, halogen fluorosulfates (X-OSO₂F),^{1,2} chlorine nitrate (Cl-ONO₂),³ and haloxyperfluoromethanes (X ·OCF₃)⁴⁻⁶ all participate in such reactions. As part of a systematic investigation of the recently unscovered halogen perchlorates, Cl₂O₄ (ClOClO₃)⁷ and BrClO₄ (BrOClO₃),⁸ their reaction with perhaloolefins was examined. Rapid and generally smooth reaction was found which produced the new class of compounds, perhaloalkyl perchlorates

$$C = C + XCIO, \rightarrow -C - C - (X = CI, Br)$$

These reactions occurred in high yield (~90%) at low temperatures and have been used to prepare  $ClCF_2CF_3ClO_4$ ,  $ClCF_2CFClClO_4$ ,  $Cl_2CFCFClClO_4$ ,  $CF_3CFClCF_2ClO_4$ ,  $BrCF_2CFClClO_4$ , and  $CF_3CFBrCF_2ClO_4$ . Although thermally stable at ambient temperature, the alkyl perchlorates were susceptible to catalytic decomposition with alkali metal fluorides at these same temperatures. Catalyzed decompositions gave quantitative yields of the respective acid fluorides and provided a useful procedure for their identification.

#### Experimental Section

Apparatus and Materials. The equipment used in this work has been described.⁹ Chlorine perchlorate and bromine perchlorate were prepared as reported.^{7,8} The haloolefins used were purchased and purified by fractional condensation except tetrafluoroethylene which was prepared by pyrolyzing Teflon. Cesium fluoride and potassium fluoride were fused and then powdered in a drybox prior to use.

Halogen Perchlorate Additions. General Method. In general the reactions of the halogen perchlorates and haloolefins were conducted in a Teflon U trap on the vacuum line. A known quantity of the halogen perchlorate was maintained in the trap at  $-78^{\circ}$ . At this temperature these perchlorates are liquid and have little vapor pressure. An excess of the gaseous olefin was added to this trap incrementally or at a continuous rate such that a pressure of 20-30 mm was not exceeded. The rate of the observed pressure drop was appreciably increased if the liquid phase was agitated. Some reactions were run by condensing all the reactants in a Pyrex bulb at

(1) W. P. Gilbreath and G. H. Cady, *Inorg. Chem.*, 2, 496 (1963). (2) B. L. Earl, B. K. Hill, and J. M. Shreeve, *Inorg. Chem.*, 5, 2184 (1966).

(3) W. Fink, Angew. Chem., 73, 466 (1961).

(4) R. S. Porter and G. H. Cady, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 79, 5625 (1957).

(5) J. A. Allison and G. H. Cady, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., \$1, 1089 (1959).

(6) W. Maya, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and J. S. Muirhead, Tetrahedron Lett., 38, 3247 (1969).

(7) C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, *Inorg. Chem.*, 9, 1387 (1970). (8) C. J. Schack, K. O. Christe, D. Pilipovich, and R. D. Wilson, *Inorg. Chem.*, 10, 1078 (1971).

(9) C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 9, 311 (1970).

-196° and then warming first to -78° and finally to room temperature. No problems were encountered with this method for the CF₃CF=CF₂-Cl₂O₄ system on a 4-mmol scale. However, using this method with the CF₂=CFCl-Cl₂O₄ system on the same scale resulted in an explosion. Therefore additional reactions were not conducted in this manner. Product work-up was easily accomplished by fractional condensation since the perhaloalkyl perchlorates were considerably less volatile than any unreacted material present or any byproducts formed. All the perhaloalkyl perchlorates prepared were colorless, mobile liquids which did not freeze down to  $-78^\circ$ . The compounds were stable and storable at ambient temperature in clean and dry Pyrex or stainless steel containers. Purity, as determined by gas chromatography, was generally 98+%, even after 1 year at ambient temperature. Details of the synthesis and characterizations follow. The ¹⁹nmr data are shown in Table II and the infrared bands of the perchlorate compounds in Table I.

**Perfluoropropene-Halogen Perchlorate Reactions.** According to the general procedure described above, CF₃CF=CF₄ (4.20 fmmol) was added to Cl₂O₄ (3.56 mmol) over a 20-min period. On fractionation, the product CF₃CFClCF₃ClO₄ (3.48 mmol, 97.6% yield) was retained at -78°. The purity of the product was indicated by tensiometric homogeneity, 44 mm at 20.1° and 18 mm at 0.0°. The observed vapor density was 280 g/mol; calculated 285 g/mol. Prominent peaks were noted in the mass spectrum for the *m/e* values corresponding to the ions C₃F₄Cl⁺, CF₃Cl⁺, CF₃Cl⁺, ClO₃⁺, CF₅⁺ (base peak), ClO₃⁺, CF₃O⁺, ClO⁺, and COF⁺. The densities measured in a Pyrex pycnometer at -77.2, 0.0, and 20.0° were 2.01, 1.84, and 1.80 g/ml. For this temperature range, the density,  $\rho$ , is given by the equation  $\rho =$  $1.84 - 2.18 \times 10^{-3}t^{\circ}C$ .

Perfluoropropene (4.46 mmol) was added to BrCKO₄ (4.28 mmol) over 30 min. Pure CF₃CFBrCF₃ClO₄ (3.78 mmol, 88.4% yield) was retained at -64° and exhibited vapor pressures of 7 mm at 0.0° and 22 mm at 20.0°. The observed vapor density was 331 g/mol; calculated 329.3 g/mol. Major peaks in the mass spectrum corresponded to the ions C₃F₆Br⁺, C₃F₅BrO⁺, C₂F₄Br⁺, C₃F₅Br⁺, CF₃Br⁺, CG₃⁺, CF₃⁺ (base peak), ClO₃⁺, CF₂O⁺, ClO⁺, CF₂⁺, and COF⁺. The measured densities at -77.4, 0.0, and 21.0° were 2.25, 2.09, and 2.05 g/ml giving a density-temperature relation for this temperature range:  $\rho = 2.09 - 2.05 \times 10^{-3} t^{\circ}$ C.

Chlorotrifluoroethylene-Halogen Perchlorate Reactions. During a 4-hr period,  $CF_2 = CFCI$  (8.05 mmol) was added to  $CI_2O_4$  (7.70 mmol) forming  $CCF_1CFCICO_4$  (7.19 mmol, 93.5% yield) which was retained at -64° on fractionation. Measured vapor pressures ware 10 mm at 0.0° and 25 mm at 22.9° and the vapor density was 249 g/mol; calculated 251.5 g/mol. The mass spectrum showed strong peaks for the ions  $C_2F_3CI^*$ ,  $CFCI_3^+$ ,  $C_2F_3O^*$ ,  $CF_2CI^*$  (base peak),  $CIO_3^+$ ,  $CF_3^+$ ,  $CIO_3^+$ ,  $CFCI^+$ ,  $CIO_3^+$ ,  $CF_3^-$ , and  $COF^+$ . Densities observed at -77.4, 0.0, and 20.1° were 1.98, 1.83, and 1.79 g/ml. The densitytemperature relation for this temperature range is given by the equation  $\rho = 1.83 - 1.96 \times 10^{-2} r^{\circ}C$ .

Chlorotrifluoroethylene (2.64 mmol) was allowed to react with  $BrClO_4$  (2.45 mmol) over a 1-hr period and furnished  $BrCF_3CFClCO_4$  (2.08 mmol, 85% yield) which was trapped at -54° during fractional condensation. The purified material showed vapor pressures of 3 mm at 0.0° and 11 mm at 20.4°.

Tetrafluoroethylene-Chlorine Perchlorate Reaction. The reaction of  $C_3F_4$  (3.16 mmol) and  $Cl_2O_4$  (3.12 mmol) at  $-78^\circ$  was quite slow, even with a  $C_3F_4$  pressure (100 mm, and was allowed to proceed overnight prior to work-up. Fractional condensation at  $-95^\circ$  gave  $ClCF_3CF_2ClO_4$  (2.86 mmol, 91.5% yield) with an observed vapor density of 233 g/mol; calculated 235 g/mol. The following temperaTable I. Infrared Spectra of Fluorocarbon Perchlorates (4000-400-cm⁻¹ Range)

Schack, Pilipovich, and Hon

CI,CFCFCICIO,	CICF ₁ CFCICIO ₄	BrCF ₂ CFCICiO ₄	CICF, CF, CIO,	CF,CFCICF,CIO,	CF,CFBrCF,ClO,	Tentative assignments
1307	1310 s	1311 :	1320 s	1318 s		Asym Cl=O str
1296 :	1297 :	1299 s	1295 s	1300 s	1302 s	Asym Cl=O str
1178 m	1232 wm	1224 wm	1198 s	1260 sh	1290 sh	1
1130 m	1189 ms	1190 ms	1163 s	1242 s	1255 sh	
1090 m	1140 m	1141 m	1115 s	i182 w	1240 s	C-F str
1050 m	1091 m	1088 m		1149 m	1187 vw	Region
	1054 m	1047 m		1128 m	1170 vw	
					1148 w	
					1123 m	1
997 s	1008 s	1004 s	1032 s	1036 s	1033 s	Sym Cl=O str
908 ms	918 m	892 m	970 s	976 s	960 m	•
879 m	855 m	820 m	958 s	955 s	924 m	C-O str
818 ms	752 w	749 w	815 w	811 w	805 w	
	660 sh	650 sh	672 m	739 m	737 m	
				670 m	670 sh	
632 s	630 s	630 s	647 ms	653 ms	652 m	C1-O str
610 sh	580 w	582 w	610 m	620 ms	o20 m	
575 w				598 vw	595 vw	
					545 w	

Table II. ¹⁹F Nmr Data^a

Compound	$\begin{array}{c} \mathrm{CF}_{s-n}\mathrm{X}_n\\ (\mathrm{X}=\mathrm{Cl}) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} CFX & CFXCO_4\\ (X = C1, Br) & (X = F, Cl) \end{array}$	COF
CI,CFCFCICIO,	69.8 [1] ⁶	76.0 [1]	
CICF, CFCICIO	69.0 [2]	79.0 [1]	
CICF, CF, CIO,	72.7 [1]	92.5 [1]	
CF,CFCICF,CIO	78.4 [3]	139.2 [1] 85.8 [2]	
CF,CFBrCF,CIO	76.5 3	141.5 [1] 84.7 [2]	
CFCI,COF	65.9 [1]		-7.5 [1]
CF,CKOF	65.1 [2]		-10.0 [1]
CF,CFCICOF CF,CFBrCOF	80.5 [3] 78.7 [3]	132.3 [1] 137.1 [1]	-20.6 [1] -20.3 [1]

^a Chomical shift in ppm relative to internal CFCl₃. ^b Values in brackets are approximate relative area ratics.

ture-vapor pressure data were noted (°C, mm): -24.1, 10; 0.0, 42; 10.3, 71; 20.4, 113. The vapor pressure-temperature relation is described by the equation log  $p_{man} = 7.968 - (1735/T^{\circ}K)$ . The extrapolated normal boiling point is 67.8°, with a heat of vaporization of 7.93 kcal/mol and a Trouton constant of 23.3. Intense peaks in the mass spectrum were found for the ions  $C_2F_4Cl^+$ ,  $CF_2Cl^+$  (base peak),  $ClO_3^+$ ,  $CF_3^+$ ,  $ClO_4^-$ ,  $CF_4^-$ ,  $CP_5^-$ , and  $COF^+$ . The density at -76.5, 0.0, and 20.1° was 1.98, 1.80, and 1.75 g/ml. The derived density-temperature equation is  $\rho = 1.80 - 2.43 \times 10^{-3} t^{\circ}C$ . 1,2-Dichlorodiffuoroethylane-Chlorine Perchlorate Reaction.

1,2-Dichlorodiffuoroethylane-Chlorine Perchlorate Reaction. Chlorine perchlorate (5.75 mmol) was maintained at  $-35^{\circ}$  for its addition to CICF=CFCI (6.03 mmol) so that the reaction could be followed manometrically. Initially the reaction appeared rapid but it soon became sluggish, requiring 10 hr to complete the addition using 40 mm as the maximum reaction pressure. Vacuum fractionation at  $-35^{\circ}$  gave pure Cl₂CFCFCICIO₄ (5.04 mmol, 87.6% yield). Prominent mass spectral peaks were found for the ions C₂F₂CIO⁺, CFCl₂⁺ (base peak), ClO₃⁺, CHO₄⁺, CFCl⁺, CIO⁺, CCl⁺, and COF⁺. The vapor pressure was 2 mm at 0.0° and 5 mm at 20.2°. Density measurements at -77.6, 0.0, and 20.0° were 2.06, 1.92, and 1.89 g/ml. The density-temperature relation is given by the equation  $\rho = 1.92 - 1.77 \times 10^{-3}t^{\circ}$ C.

Perfuorobutadiane-Chlorine Perchlorate Reaction. An attempt was made to prepare a monoperchlorate-substituted product from a diolefin by treating  $CF_3=CFCF=CF_3$  (2.28 mmol) with  $Cl_3O_4$  (2.34 mmol). The addition proceeded smoothly and less than 0.1 mmol of unreacted material was recovered by pumping on the reaction mixture at -64°. However, when the product was warmed to near room temperature it exploded.

Perhaloalkyl Perchlorate. Alkali Metal Fluoride Reactions. The perhaloalkyl perchlorates were treated with CsF or KF in Pyrex at slightly elevated temperatures. Products of these reactions were separated by fractional condensation and identified by spectral and chromatographic analysis. For the compounds CICF₂CF₃CF₄, CF₃CFCICF₃CIO₄, and CF₃CFBrCF₂CIO₄; nearly quantitative yields of FCIO₃ and the acyl fluorides CICF₃COF, CF₃CFCICOF, and CF₃CFBrCOF were obtained on heating overnight at 60°. Chlorodifluoroscetyl fluoride was identified by its infrared spectrum and vapor pressure which agreed with the reported¹⁰ data and that of an authentic sample prepared from CICF₃COCI and KF. 2-Chlorotetrafluoropiopionyl fluoride has not been reported but was identified by its vapor density: observed, 184 g/mol; calculated, 182.5 g/mol. The vapor pressure was measured over the range -78to 0° and the equation describing the vapor pressure-temperature relation is log  $p_{snm} = 7.281 - (1248/T°K)$ . The calculated normal boiling point is 10.4° with a heat of vaporization of 5.71 kcal/mol. Infrared bands were found at 1860 (s), 1298 (m), 1245 (vs, multiplet), 1142 (s), 968 (s), 760 (w), 700 (m), and 674 (w) cm⁻¹. Together with a weak parent peak,  $C_{3}F_{3}ClO^{3}$ , the mass spectrum contained intense peaks for  $C_{2}F_{4}Cl^{3}$ ,  $C_{3}FClO^{3}$ ,  $CF_{3}Cl^{3}$ ,  $CF_{3}^{*}$  (base peak), CFCl⁺, CF₂⁺, and COF².

The corresponding bromine compound CF₃CFBrCOF was identified by its vapor density (observed, 231 g/moi; calculated, 229 g/mol) and the reasonable comparison of its infrared spectrum and boiling point with that reported.¹¹ Vapor pressure-temperature values were obtained for the range -48.3 to +8.7° (°C, mm): -48.3, 12; -32.0, 36; -18.1, 85; 0.0, 224; 8.7, 328. The derived vapor pressure-temperature equation is log  $p_{min}$  = 8.224 - (1607/T°K) with a calculated normal boiling point of 27.5° (lit.¹¹ bp 32°) and a heat of vaporization of 7.35 kcal/mol. Strong mass spectral peaks were found for the ions C₃F₃BrO⁺ (parent peak), C₃F₄Br⁺, C₃FBrO⁺, CF₃Br⁺, C₃F₄⁺, Br⁺, CF₃⁺ (base peak), CF₂⁺, and COF⁺.

For the compounds CICF₂CFCICIO₄, Cl₂CFCFCICIO₄, and BrCF₃CFCICIO₄ the cesium fluoride catalyzed degradation also produced nearly quantitative yields of the corresponding acid fluorides, CICF₂COF, Cl₂CFCOF, and BrCF₂COF. However, the other products were variable amounts of FCIO₃, Cl₂, and O₂. In addition, the susceptibility of these perchlorates to this reaction varied with CICF₂CFCICIO₄ requiring 2 days at 90° for complete decomposition while BrCF₂CFCICIO₄ was approximately 50% reacted after overnight at room temperature. Chlorodifluoroacetyl fluoride was identified as noted above. Bromodifluoroacetyl fluoride was identified by its infrared spectrum: 1875 (vs), 1267 (m), 1198 (s), 1105 (vs), 940 (s), 768 (w), 670 (m), and 555 (w) cm⁻¹, compared to that of an authentic sample.¹³

Dichlorofluoroacetyl fluoride was identified by its vapor density: observed, 148 g/mol; calculated, 149 g/mol. Observed vapor pressure-temperature data were (°C, mm): -65.1, 11; -47.1, 29; -31.7, 60; -24.0, 85; -10.2, 147; 0.0, 212. The equation describing the vapor pressure-temperature relation is log  $p_{maxy} = 6.440 - (1124/$ T°K) leading to a calculated normal boiling point of 42.6° and a heat of vaporization of 5.14 kcal/mol. A boiling point of 38-42° (720 mm) has been reported¹³ which compares well with the 40° (710 mm) calculated from the equation. Major mass spectral peaks were found for the ions  $C_3F_3CIO^*$ , CFCL₂° (base peak), CF₂Cl°, CFCl⁴, CCl⁴, and COF⁺.

## Discussion

Caution! The halogen perchlorates and the alkyl perchlo-

SSSR, Ser. Khim., 377 (1966).

(12) C. J. Schack, unpublished work

(13) W. Fink, U. S. Patent 3,261,864 (1966).

⁽¹⁰⁾ R. N. Haszeldine and F. Nyman, J. Chem. Soc., 1084 (1959). (11) M. D. Bargamova and Y. A. Chariukov, Jzv. Akad. Nauk

### Additions to Perhaloolefins

i.

rates are potentially explosive. Safety precautions should be taken in handling and using these materials.

The new class of compounds, perhaloalkyl perchlorates, have been prepared by the reaction of  $Cl_2O_4$  or BrClO₄ with perhaloolefins. Excellent yields, good material balances, and molecular weight data served to establish the 1:1 addition stoichiometry. Two modes of addition were considered possible for this interaction. Further, with each mode of reaction, isomeric products could result using unsymmetrical olefins. For example, in addition to rupture of the terminal X-O bond, the possibility existed for rupture of the central XO-Cl single bond thereby producing XO-C-C-ClO₃ adducts. However, all the evidence obtained indicated that only one addition isomer was formed from each olefin, that isomer being a perchlorate. This evidence consisted of ¹⁹F nmr, infrared, and mass spectra not only of the perchlorates but also of their respective derivatives, acid fluorides.

The infrared spectra of the perhaloalkyl perchlorates (Table I) are quite characteristic with respect to showing definitive bands for a covalent OClO3 group. All the compounds exhibit strong bands at 1295-1320 (doublet), 997-1036, and 630-652 cm⁻¹. These are assigned respectively to the Cl=O antisymmetric and symmetric stretching vibrations and Cl-O stretching vibration. Other covalent perchlorates, HOClO₃,¹⁴ O₃ClOClO₃,¹⁵ FOClO₃,¹⁶ and the parent perchlorates,^{7,8} show bands of very similar position, shape, and relative intensity. Hydrocarbon perchlorates have also been shown¹⁷ to have comparable bands associated with the infrared absorption of the perchlorate group. Formulation of the addition compounds as XO-C-C-ClO3 species was precluded by the absence of the very strong band at  $\sim 1200 \text{ cm}^{-1}$  which has been ascribed¹⁸ to the ClO₃ group directly bonded to carbon.

Although the perchlorate spectra shown in Table I represent only a limited group, it is noteworthy that distinct differences are apparent for vibrations of the OClO₃ group when bonded to a CF₂ as opposed to a CFCl unit. With CF₂ the antisymmetric Cl=O stretches are split further (16-25 cm⁻¹) than with CFCl (11-13 cm⁻¹) and are shifted to slightly higher frequencies. The Cl=O symmetric stretches are shifted even further apart occurring at 1032-1036 cm⁻¹ for CF₂ compounds and at 997-1004 cm⁻¹ for CFCl species. Bands assigned to the singly bonded Cl-O stretch are also shifted, 647-653 cm⁻¹ for CF₂ and 630-632 cm⁻¹ for CFCl. These correlations indicate the sensitivity of the ClO₄ group to the nature of the group directly bonded to it.

Fluorine nmr data are given in Table II. The peaks were slightly broadened with indications of multiplet structure but were not resolvable owing to small coupling constants. The chemical shifts, area ratios, and number of peaks observed for the acid fluoride derivatives readily defined the structures of those compounds. For the perchlorates, comparison of the chemical shifts and area ratios of the series together with values reported for similar compounds permitted assignment of the peaks. In the case of the ethyl compounds with equal numbers of fluorine substituents on each carbon,  $ClCF_2CF_2CIO_4$  and  $Cl_2CFCFClCIO_4$ , the  $ClCF_2$  (72.7 ppm) and  $Cl_2CF$  (69.8 ppm) assignments were made which are comparable to the known values for these groups in

(14) P. A. Giguere and R. Savoie, Can. J. Chem., 40, 495 (1962).

(15) R. Savoie and P. A. Giguere, Can. J. Chem., 40, 991 (1962). (16) H. Agakigian, A. P. Gray, and G. D. Vickers, Can. J. Chem.,

40, 157 (1962). (17) J. Radell, J. W. Connolly, and A. J. Raymond, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 83, 3958 (1961).

(18) C. E. Inman, R. E. Oesterling, and E. A. Tyczkowski, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 80, 5286 (1958). ClCF₂CF₂OF (69.4 ppm) and Cl₂CFCF₂OF (71.8 ppm)¹⁹ and in ClCF₂CF₂NF₂ (69.7 ppm) and Cl₂CFCF₂NF₂ (72.8 ppm).²⁰ The remaining peaks are then assigned to the fluorine resonances of the groups CF₂ClO₄ (92.5 ppm) and CFClClO₄ (76.0 ppm). For ClCF₂CFClClO₄ these considerations led to the assignments ClCF₂ (69.0 ppm) and CFClClO₄ (79.0 ppm). The alternate formulation, Cl₂CF₂ClO₄, would require the assignments Cl₂CF (79.0 ppm) and  $CF_2ClO_4$  (69.0 ppm) which are unjustifiably different from established trends. Unequivocal support for the assignments was obtained from the spectra of the decomposition products. Thus CICF₂CFCICIO₄ gave exclusively ClCF₂COF whereas Cl₂CFCF₂ClO₄ would have produced Cl₂CFCOF. Similar comparisons and observations regarding the propyl perchlorates and their derivatives resulted in the assignments shown in Table II.

The mass spectra of the perchlorates did not show ions for the parent molecules. Ion fragment assignments were corroborated by the presence of isotopic species in the correct abundance. The highest m/e values found generally corresponded to loss of the ClO₄ or ClO₃ groups. Base peaks corresponded to and verified the respective terminal units  $CFCl_2$ ,  $CF_2Cl_3$ , and  $CF_3$ . The appearance of these ions as base peaks is typical of simple perhaloalkyl compounds in which they are present.²¹ Also typical of such compounds is the appearance of fairly intense peaks for recombination or rearranged ion fragments. This phenomenon was observed as with  $ClCF_2CFClClO_4$ , where  $Cl_2CF^+$  (~15%) and CF₂Cl⁺ (100%) peaks were found. Perchlorate ions were absent from the spectra as they zie also absent in the spectrum of  $Cl_2O_4$ .⁷ Ion fragments corresponding to  $ClO_3^+$ ,  $ClO_2^+$ , and  $ClO^+$  were of appreciable magnitude.

Mass spectra of three of the acid fluorides were obtained. The two propyl compounds, CF₃CFXCOF, gave spectra consistent with formulations deduced from infrared and ¹⁹F nmr data. Prominent peaks corresponded to the ions,  $C_2F_4X^*$ , CFX⁺, and CF₃⁺, with the latter being the base peak. Again appreciable peaks were noted for the rearranged ions,  $CF_2X^*$ , particularly in the case of the bromine compound. In addition both compounds exhibited parent peaks corresponding to  $C_3F_5XO^*$ . The remaining acid fluoride,  $Cl_2CFCOF$ , did not give a parent ion peak. The largest m/enumber fitted the ion  $C_2F_2CIO^*$ . Other features of its spectrum were analogous to the other halocarbons.

The addition of  $XClO_4$  compounds to perhaloolefins is undoubtedly directed since in each case only one product was formed. This would not be expected if the reaction involved a free-radical mechanism. The polar nature of the reactants could be expected to effect a directed addition and such an explanation is adequate for the perfluoropropene reactions

 $CF_1CF=CF_1 + XOCIO_1 \rightarrow CF_1CFXCF_1CIO_4$ 

However, the adducts of chlorotrifluoroethylene are not in kceping with this rationale. Here the only product that was isolated, observed by ¹⁹F nmr or indicated by derivative formation, was the opposite of that predicted by polarity considerations. Numerous examples of polar additions to  $ClCF=CF_2$  have been documented.²² Usually a mixture of isomers results with the relative amounts dependent on specific reaction conditions. Lacking radical conditions the major and sometimes only product is that expected from a

(19) C. J. Hoffman, Fluorine Chem. Rev., 2, 167 (1968).

(20) W. S. Brey, Jr., and J. B. Hynes, Fluorine Chem. Rev., 2, 118 (1968).

(21) J. R. Majer, Advan. Fluorine Chem., 2, 60 (1961).
(22) R. D. Chambers and R. H. Mobbs, Advan. Fluorine Chem.,
4, 81 (1965).

simple polar addition. No examples are known to us in which the alternate adduct is the sole product. Obviously a dominant control is operating but its explanation at this point would be purely speculative.

The overall stability of the perhaloalkyl perchlorates is much superior to that of analogous -OCI compounds.²³ Qualitative tests showed that no decomposition of CF₃CFCICF₂ClO₄ occurred on heating in stainless steel at 100° for 72 hr after an initial passivating effect. At 180° complete decomposition in 24 hr produced mainly CF₃CFCICOF with a small amount of COF₂, indicating little carbon-carbon rupture. No decomposition of CICF₂CFCICO₄ was observed after 24 hr at 70° but complete decomposition was found after 72 hr at 100° giving CICF₂COF, FCIO₃, Cl₂, and O₂. The compound CF₃CFCICF₂ClO₄ was insoluble and unaffected by water at ambient temperature.

Alkali metal fluoride catalyzed decomposition of the perchlorates paralleled reported^{2,24} reactions of similar fluorosulfate materials. The fluorosulfates produce carbonyl compounds and SO₂F₂ while the perchlorates gave carbonyl compounds and FClO₃ or mixtures of FClO₃, Cl₂, and O₂. Perchlorates containing R_fCF₂ClO₄ structures generated essentially quantitative amounts of FClO₃. Perchlorates with

(23) C. J. Schack and W. Maya, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 91, 2902 (1969).

(24) M. Lustig and J. K. Ruff, Inorg. Chem., 3, 287 (1964).

And the local division of the local division

 $R_f CFCICIO_4$  structures gave variable mixtures of FCIO₃, Cl₂, and O₂. Either type of perchlorate was completely degraded to the respective acid fluoride and was of great assistance in characterizing the perchlorates

$$R_{t} - C = OCIO_{s} \rightarrow R_{t}COF \quad (X = F, C!)$$

Reactions of the  $R_4$ CFClClO₄ compounds did not yield any acid chlorides and therefore some fluorination by the metal fluoride must have occurred before or after the elimination of ClO₃.

**Registry No.**  $CF_3CF=CF_2$ , 116-15-4;  $Cl_2O_4$ , 27218-16-2;  $CF_3CFCICF_2CIO_4$ , 38126-25-9;  $BrCIO_4$ , 32707-10-1;  $CF_3CF$ -BrCF_2CIO_4, 38126-26-0;  $CF_2=CFCI$ , 79-38-9;  $CICF_2CFCICI-O_4$ , 38126-27-1;  $BrCF_2CFCICIO_4$ , 38217-36-6;  $C_2F_4$ , 116-14-3;  $CICF_2CF_2CIO_4$ , 38126-28-2; CICF=CFCI, 598-88-9;  $Cl_2CFCFCICIO_4$ , 38126-29-3;  $CF_2=CFCF=CF_2$ , 685-63-2; 2-chlorotetrafluoropropionyl fluoride, 28627-00-1;  $CF_3CF$ -BrCOF, 6129-62-0; dichlorofluoroacetyl fluoride, 354-18-7;  $CICF_2COF$ , 354-27-8,  $BrCF_2COF$ , 38126-07-7.

Acknowledgment. Support for this work by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, is gratefully acknowledged. V.c are also indebted to Dr. K. O. Christe for helpful discussions and to Dr. R. A. Meyer of the NAR Science Center for the mass cracking patterns. [Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 12, 1580 (1973).]

Copyright 1973 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of North American Rockwell, Canoga Park, California 91304

# The Hexafluorochlorine(VII) Cation, ClF₆⁺. Synthesis and Vibrational Spectrum

### **KARL O. CHRISTE**

" Wineing

### Received July 28, 1972

The CIF₆⁺ cation was prepared in the form of its PtF₆⁻ salt from the reactions of PtF₆ with either FCiO₂ or CIF₈. A displacement reaction between CIF₆⁺PtF₆⁻ and FNO at  $-78^{\circ}$  yielded only CIF₈ and F₂, indicating that CIF₇ cannot exist under the given reaction conditions. Attempts were unsuccessful to prepare CIF₆⁺BF₄⁻ by low-temperature glow discharge of a ClF₃-F₂-BF₃ mixture, to prepare ClF₄*salts from ClF₃, F₂, and the Lewis acid SbF₃. AsF₄, or BF₃ at elevated tempera-tures and pressures, or to prepare ClF₄0* salts either from ClF₃0 and PtF₆ or from ClF₃0, F₃, and SbF₃. Iridium hexa-fluoride was found to be too weak an oxidizer to produce any heptavalent, chlorine-containing cations from FClO₂. Vibrational spectra were recorded for PtF₆⁻ salts of ClF₆⁺, ClF₄⁺, ClF₂0, ClF₂0, and ClO₂⁺ and for ClO₃*IrF₆⁻. Modified valence force fields were computed for the ClF₆⁺, PtF₆⁻, and IrF₆⁻ ions.

### Introduction

Two preliminary notes on the synthesis of ClF₆⁺PtF₆⁻ from PtF₆ and chlorine flugrides or oxyfluorides have recently been published,  $b_1^2$  and the identity of  $ClF_6^+$  was established beyond doubt by ¹⁹F nmr spectroscopy.^{2,3} The ClF₆⁺ cation is of particular interest for two reasons: (1) except for the recently discovered  $ClO_2F_2^+$  cation,⁴ it is the only known heptavalent chlorine cation and (2) in addition to the NF4⁺ salts,⁵⁻⁹ it is the only known example of the synthesis of a fluoro cation derived from hitherto unknown compounds (i.e.,  $NF_5$  and  $ClF_7$ , respectively). In this paper, we give a full account of the synthesis, vibrational spectrum, and force constants of the ClF₆⁺ cation.

### **Experimental Section**

Apparatus and Materials. The materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with CIF.) 304 stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel bellow-seal valves (Hoke, Inc., 425 IF4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube type gauge (0-1500 mm  $\pm$  0.1%). Because of the rapid hydrolytic interaction with moisture, all materials were handled outside of the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

The infrared spectra were recorded on Perkin-Elmer Models 337 and 457 spectrophotometers in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹. The spectra of gases were obtained using 304 stainless steel cells of 5-cm path length fitted with AgCl windows. The spectra of solids were obtained by pressing two small single-crystal platelets of either AgCl or AgBr to a disk in a Wilks minipellet press. The powdered sample was placed between the platelets before starting the pressing operation.

The Raman spectra were recorded on either a Cary Model 82 or \$3 spectrophotometer using the 4880- and 6471-A exciting lines, respectively. Glass molting point capillaries or clear thin-walled Kel-F tubes were used as sample containers in the transverse-viewingtransverse-excitation technique.

Mass spectra were recorded on a Quad 300 (Electronic Associates Inc.) quadrupole mass spectrometer using a passivated all stainless steel inlet system.

Platinum hexafluoride was either purchased (from Ozark Mahoning Co.) or freshly propared by burning Pt wire in an F₂ atmos-

- F. Q. Roberto, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 737 (1972).
   K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 741 (1972).
   K. O. Chuiste, J. F. Hon, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem.,
- 12, 14 (1973).

(4) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 453 (1972). (5) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 2, 83 (1966).

- (6) J. P. Guertin, K. O. Christe, and A. S. Pavlath, Inorg. Chem.,
- 5, 1921 (1966). (7) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, A. E. Paviath, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, \$33 (1967).
- (8) K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 10, 2813 (1971)

(9) W. E. Yolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 2, 19 (1966); Jaorg. Chem., 6, 1156 (1967).

سيتعققها بولهائي ويعجدوا بترابيا الرابات التبار

phere at  $-196^\circ$ , according to the method of Weinstock and his coworkers.10 Iridium hexafluoride was obtained from Ozark Mahoning Co. Prior to use, both  $I_{2}F_{6}$  and  $PtF_{6}$  were purified by fractional condensation at  $-78^{\circ}$  in a dynamic vacuum. Arsenic pentafluoride (Ozark Mahoning Co.) was purified by fractional condensation and SbF, (Ozark Mahoning Co.) by distillation. Chlorine pentafluoride (Rocketdyne) was stored over dry CsF to remove any CIF, and purified by fractional condensation through traps kept at -112 and -126° with the material retained at -126° being used. Fluorine (Rocketdyne) was passed over NaF to remove HF. Chloryl fluoride was prepared from KClO₃ and ClF₃,¹¹ ClF₃O by fluorina-tion of ClONO₃,¹³ and FNO from NO and F₂ at  $-196^{\circ}$ . The purity of the volatile starting materials was determined by measurements of their vapor pressures and infrared spectra.

The FCIO2-PtF, System. Platinum hexafluoride (17.0 mmol) and FClO₃ (46.1 m. nol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$  in a passivated (with ClF₃) 75-mi stainless steel cylinder. The mixture was allowed to warm up slowly to 25° and was kept at this temperature for 3 days. The cylinder was cooled to -196° and 3.75 mmol of material volatile at this temperature was removed and identified as  $F_x$  by its vapor pressure and mass 1 octrum. The products volatile at 25° were separated by fractional condensation through traps kept at -78, -126, and -196*. The -126* fraction consisted of FCIO, (28.7 mmol) and the  $-196^{\circ}$  one of FCIO₂ (0.3 mmol), CIF₈ (0.1 mmol), and a small amount of FCIO₂. The cylinder contained a stable canary yellow solid (6.618g), which was identified by infrared spectroscopy as a mixture of ClO₂*PtF₅⁻ and ClO₂F₃*PtF₆⁻. Hence, PtF₆ (17.0 ramol) had reacted with FClO₁ (17.1 mmol) in a 1:1 mole ratio yielding F₁ (3.75 mmol), CiO₂*PtF₆⁻ (12.2 mmol = 4.594 g), and ClO₁F₂*PtF₅⁻ (4.8 mmol = 2.000 g) as the main products.

Platinum hexafluoride (2.04 mmol) and FCIO, (3.08 mmol) were combined at -196° in a passivated sapphire reaction tube (Varian, Model CS-4250-3). The reactor was rapidly warmed from -196 to  $-78^{\circ}$  and kept at  $-78^{\circ}$  for 48 hr. At the end of this time period, the brown PtF, color had completely disappeared and a canary yellow solid had formed. The reactor was cooled to  $-196^{\circ}$  and non-condensable material (0.33 mmol of O₂) was removed. The product volatile at 25° consisted of FCIO, (1.03 mmol). The yellow, solid residue weighed 800 mg and was shown by infrared, Raman, and ¹⁹F nmr spectroscopy to be a mixture of CIF, *PtF, and CIO, *PtF, (weight calculated for a mixture of 1.70 mmol of ClO₂*PtF, and 0.34 mm al of CIF, "PtF," = 796 mg). Hence, PtF, (2.04 mmol) had reacted with FCIO, (2.05 mmol) in a 1:1 mole ratio producing  $O_3$ (0.33 mmol) and a 1:5 mole ratio mixture of CIF, *PtF, * and CiO2*-

PtF₆. The CIF₅-PtF₆ System. Platinum hexafluoride (2.70 mmol) and CIF₅ (3.90 mmol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$  in a passivated sapphire reactor. The mixture was kept 25° for 24 hr. Since the brown The mixture was kept 25° for 24 hr. Since the brown uv radiation from a Hanovia Medul 6! 6A high-pressure quartz mercury vapor arc. After 24 hr of av irradiation, the dark brown PtF₆ color

(10) B: Weinstock, H. H. Classen, and J. G. Maim, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 79, 5832 (1957); B. Weinstock, J. G. Maim, and E. E. Weaver, Ibid., 83, 4310 (1961). (11) D. F. Smith, G. M. Begun, and W. H. Fletcher, Spectrochim.

- Acta, 20, 1763 (1964). (12) D. Pilipovich, C. B. Lindahl, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2189 (1972).

## The Hexafluorochlorine(VII) Cation

had disappeared and a yellow to brown solid had formed. The product was kept for 12 hr at  $-20^{\circ}$  without irradiation and its color changed to yellow-orange. The reactor was cooled to  $-196^{\circ}$  and noncondensables (2.58 mmol of  $F_1$ ) were removed. The reactor was warmed up to 25° and the volatile products were separated by fractional condensation. They consisted of CIF₄ (1.08 mmol) and CIF₅ (0.12 mmol). The yellow solid residue weighed 1.096 g (weight calculated for a mixture of 0.84 mmol of CIF₄°PtF₆⁻ and 1.86 mmol of CIF₄°PtF₆⁻ is 1.097 g). The identity of this solid as CIF₃°PtF₆⁻ and CIF₄°PtF₆⁻ was verified by ¹⁹F nmr, infrared, and Raman spectroacopy. Hence, PtF₆ (2.70 mmol) had reacted with CIF₅ (2.70 mmol) producing CIF₆°PtF₆⁻ (0.84 mmol), CIF₁°PtF₆⁻ (1.86 mmol), and F₂ (2.46 mmol). In addition, some of the CIF₅ (0.12 mmol), which had been used in excess, had decomposed to CIF₇ and  $F_1$ .

In a second experiment,  $PtF_6$  (5.26 mmol) and  $CtF_6$  (8.02 mmol) were combined at -196° in a sapphire reactor. The mixture was exposed at ambient temperature to uv radiation from a Hanovia Model 616A high-pressure Hg arc using a Pyrex-water filter. After 14 days of irradiation, the PtF₆ color had disappeared and a yellow to orange solid had formed. The volatile products consisted of  $F_2$ (0.23 mmol),  $CtF_6$  (3.23 mmol), and a trace of  $CtF_3$ . The solid residue weighed 2.245 g and was, according to its infrared spectrum, a mixture of  $CtF_6$  PtF₆⁻ and  $CtF_6$  PtF₆⁻. It appears that owing to the long reaction time and uv irradiation, some PtF₆ (0.46 mmol as indicated by the  $F_2$  evolution and by the weight of the solid reaction product) had reacted with the container walls. Hence, PtF₆ (4.80 ramol) had reacted with  $CtF_6$  (4.79 mmol) producing  $CtF_4$  PtF₆⁻ (2.40 mmol) and  $CtF_6$  PtF₆⁻ (2.40 mmol). The observed weight of the solid product (2.245 g) agreed well with that calculated (2.252 g) for the above reactions.

Displacement Reaction between FNO and CIF₄*PiF₆⁻. To a mixture (0.390 g) of CIF₄*PtF₆⁻ (0.30 mmol) and CIF₃*PtF₆⁻ (0.66 mmol) in a passivated Teflon-FEP ampoule, FNO (6.75 mmol) was added at  $-196^{\circ}$ . The contents of the ampoule were kept at  $-78^{\circ}$  for 12 hr. The ampoule was cooled to  $-196^{\circ}$  and F₃ (0.28 mmoi) was removed. The products volatile at ambient temperature were separated by fractional condensation and consisted of FNO (5.76 mmol), CIF₃ (0.64 mmol), and CIF₃ (0.27 mmol). The yellow, solid residue weighed 0.329 g (calculated weight for 0.96 mmol of NO⁺PtF₆⁻ is 0.326 g) and was identified by its infrared spectrum as NO⁺PtF₆⁻.

Reaction between CIF₃O and PtF₄. Platinum hexafluoride (1.87 mmol) and ClF₃O (4.71 mmol) were combined at  $-196^{\circ}$  in a sapphire reaction tube. When the mixture was allowed to warm to 25°, a rapid reaction with gas evolution occurred and the characteristic PtF₆ color disappeared within a few minutes. The mixture was kept at 25° for several hours and was then cooled to  $-196^{\circ}$ . Fluorine (0.78 mmol) was removed at  $-196^{\circ}$  and ClF₃O (2.05 mmol), ClF₆ (0.14 mmol), and FClO₃ (0.48 mmol) were removed at 25°. The canary yellow residue weighed 0.749 g (weight calculated for 1.87 munol of ClF₄O⁺PtF₆⁻ is 0.746 g) and was identified as ClF₃O⁺PtF₆⁻ by its infrared, Raman, and ¹⁹F nmr spectrum.

In another experiment, PF₆ (2.12 mmol) and CIF₃O (5.51 mmol) were allowed to interact at -45° for 12 hr. The volatile products consisted of F₂ (1.60 mmol), CIF₃O (3.35 mmol), FCIO₂ (0.07 mmol), and a small amount of CIF₃ and PtF₆. The yellow solid residue weighed 0.837 g (weight calculated for 2.12 mmol of CIF₃O*PtF₆⁻  $\pm$  0.845 g). The infrared spectrum of the solid showed it to be mainly CIF₃O*PtF₆⁻ but also revealed the presence of smaller amounts of CIO₂F₂⁺ and CIF₆⁺ calts.

Initially the joint of the second se

Raman spectroscopy as Clo₃*IrF₆⁻. Attempted Syntheses of ClF₆*SbF₆⁻. ClF₆*AsF₆⁻, ClF₆*BF₆⁻, and ClF₃O*SbF₆⁻. When mixtures of ClF₆, F₃, and AaF₃ in different mole ratios were heated in Monal cylinders for 5-10 days at 125-145° under autogenous pressures of 500-1000 psi, only unreacted starting materials were recovered in addition to very small amounts of metal  $AsF_6$ -salts. Heating the mixture to 160° resulted in partial breakdown of CIF₆ to CIF₅ and F₂.

Heating a BF₂, F₂, and ClF₈ mixture (mole ratio 1:2.7:2) for 8 days to 95⁶ under an autogenous pressure of 450 psi did not result in the formation of a solid product.

Mixtures of CIF₈, F₂, and SbF₈ (mole ratio 1:5:3) were heated for 3-40 days in Monel cylinders at 140-225° under autogenous pressures of ~1000 psi. At 140° and 3 days' reaction time, no F₃ consumption was observed. At 160° and 25 days' reaction time, 6.5% of the F₃ used was consumed due to attack on the cylinder. The solid product was a mixture of CIF₃, CIF₄°, Ni²°, and Cu²* salts of SbF₄⁻·xSbF₈. Controlled vacuum pyrolysis of this solid resulted in the evolution of CIF₃ at lower and of CIF₃ at higher temperatures. The composition of the solid residues of this step wise pyrolysis was monitored by infrared and Raman spectroscopy. It was shown that the more stable component having strong absorptions in the infrared and Raman spectra at 825 and 836 cm⁻¹ generated only CIF₃, F₃, and SbF₈ was carried out at 225°, CIF₃*SbF₄⁻ was formed with F₃ evolution.

Glow discharge of a BF₃, F₂, and CIF₈ mixture (mole ratio 1:1.42:1) at  $-78^{\circ}$  in a Pyrex apparatus at pressures ranging from 20 to 50 mm produced only CIF₃*BF₄⁻ and no CIF₄* sait. Heating a mixture of CIF₃O, F₂, and SbF₈ (mole ratio 1:10:5)

Heating a mixture of CIF₃O,  $F_3$ , and SbF₈ (mole ratio 1:10:5) in a Monel cylinder to 135° for 6 days under an autogenous pressure of 600 psi produced exclusively CIF₃O*SbF₈⁻⁻xSbF₈.

# **Results and Discussion**

Synthesis of CiF₆⁺ Salts. Complex fluoro cations of the type  $XF_{y-1}^+$  are generally prepared through fluorine abstraction from the parent compound  $XF_y$  by means of a strong Lewis acid. This was first demonstrated in 1949 by Woolf and Emeleus¹³ for BrF₃

$$BrF_1 + SbF_1 \rightarrow BrF_1 + SbF_1^-$$

The synthesis of a fluoro cation from a lower fluoride, according to

**(1)** 

(3)

$$XF + F^* \to XF_3^* \tag{2}$$

is preempted by the fact that fluorine is the most electronegative element. Hence,  $F^*$  should be extremely difficult if not impossible to prepare by chemical means. The first and only known synthesis of a fluoro cation derived from a nonexisting parent compound was achieved^{5,9} in 1966, according to

$$NF_3 + F_2 + AsF_4 \rightarrow NF_4^*AsF_4^*$$

This synthesis involved either glow discharge⁵ or elevated temperature and pressure.⁹ Since tetrahedral and octahedral species exhibit outstanding stability, as demonstrated by  $CF_4$  and  $SF_6$ , the successful synthesis of  $NF_4^+$  suggested the feasibility of synthesizing  $ClF_6^+$  salts.

The application of glow discharge to the synthesis of ClF₆⁺ salts is limited to the ClF₅-F₂-BF₃ system. Stronger Lewis acids, such as AsFs, form adducts with CIFs,¹⁴ thus preventing the use of the low-temperature glow-discharge technique. In the case of BF3, we did not successfully prepare ClF₆⁺BF₄⁻, owing to rapid breakdown of ClF₅ to CiF3 and F2, followed by removal of the CiF3 from the gas phase by complex formation with BF3.15 The possible utility of the second technique, involving elevated temperature and pressure, for the synthesis of CIF6+ salts was also examined with BF3, AsF5, or SbF5 as Lewis acids. At lower temperatures, no fluorination of CIF₅ occurred, whereas at higher temperatures, breakdown of CIFs to CIF3 and F2 was observed. Since CIF2⁺ salts are thermally more stable than the corresponding CIF4⁺ salts, CiF3 was continuously removed from the  $ClF_5 \neq ClF_3 + F_2$  equilibrium by complexing until essentially all the CIF₅ was converted to CIF₂⁺ and F₂.

(13) A. A. Woolf and H. J. Emuleus, J. Chem. Soc., 2865,(1949).
(14) K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Cham., 8, 591 (1969).
(15) H. Selig and J. Shemir, Inorg. Chem., 3, 294 (1964).

Since the techniques which had successfully been used for the synthesis of  $NF_4^+$  salts did not result in  $ClF_6^+$ , other fluorinating agents were investigated. Of particular interest were the third transition series hexafluorides which exhibit an astonishing oxidizing power.¹⁶ It was found¹⁷ that  $PtF_6$  and  $FClO_2$ , when combined at  $-196^\circ$  and allowed to warm up slowly to 25°, interacted according to

$$2FClO_3 + 2PtF_4 \rightarrow ClO_3F_3^*PtF_4^- + ClO_3^*PtF_4^- \qquad (4)$$

The yield of  $CiO_2F_2^*$  was not 50% as expected from the above equation, but generally about 25% owing to the competing reaction

$$2FCIO_1 + 2PtF_4 \rightarrow 2CIO_1 PtF_4 + F_3$$
(5)

In some of the experiments, small amounts of CIF6⁺PtF6⁻ (see below) or  $ClF_5$  and  $FClO_3$  were observed, depending on the exact reaction conditions. The formation of some FClO₃ is not surprising since it is known that FClO₂ readily interacts with nascent oxygen to yield FClO₃.^{18,19}

Attempts to suppress the competing reaction (eq 5) by changing the reaction conditions (rapid warm-up from -196 to  $-78^{\circ}$  and completion of the reaction at  $-78^{\circ}$ ) resulted on one occasion in an entirely different course for the reaction

$$\mathbf{6FCIO}_{1} + \mathbf{6PtF}_{4} \rightarrow \mathbf{5CIO}_{1}^{+} \mathbf{tF}_{4}^{-} + \mathbf{CIF}_{4}^{+} \mathbf{PtF}_{4}^{-} + \mathbf{O}_{2}$$

The observed material balance was in excellent agreement with eq 6 and the identity of  $ClF_6^+$  was unequivocally estab-lished by ¹⁹F nmr spectroscopy.³ Further modification of the reaction conditions (rapid warm-up of the FClO₂-PtF₄ mixture from -196 to either -78 or 25° and completion of the reaction at 25°) did not produce detectable amounts of either  $ClO_2F_2^+$  or  $ClF_6^+PtF_6^-$ , but only  $ClO_2^+PtF_6^-$  and  $ClF_5$ ,  $F_2$ , and  $O_2$ . This indicates that the nature of the reaction products is more influenced by the warm-up rate of the starting materials from -196 to about  $-78^{\circ}$  than by the final reaction temperature. Slow warm-up favors the formation of ClO₂F₂⁺, whereas rapid warm-up yields ClF₆⁺ or CIF₅ and  $F_2$ . The above results for the FClO₂-PtF₆ system indicated that CIFs might be an important intermediate in the formation of  $ClF_6^+$ . In order to prove the correctness of this assumption and in order possibly to increase the yield of  $ClF_6^+$ , which according to eq 6 can be at best one-sixth based on  $PtF_6$ , we have studied also the  $ClF_5$ -PtF₆ system. For the latter system, Roberto reported¹ the formation of a  $ClF_{4}^{*}$  salt. Owing to the slow reaction rates in the  $ClF_{4}^{-}$ PtF₆ system, we have used uv radiation. Two reactions were carried out at 25°. When unfiltered uv radiation was used, the reaction was complete in several hours, according to

$$2ClF_6 + 2PtF_6 \frac{unniscreen}{uv} ClF_2 + PtF_6^- + ClF_6 + PtF_6^- + F_2$$
(7)

and

•

$$2ClF_{s} + 2PtF_{s} \rightarrow 2ClF_{s}^{*}PtF_{s}^{-} + 3F_{s}$$
(8)

The relative contributions from (7) and (8) were 52 and 38%, respectively. In addition, some of the ClF₅, which had been used in excess, was recovered in the form of  $ClF_3$  and  $F_2$ .

Using a Pyrex-water filter, a reaction time of 2 weeks was remained with the products being

$$2ClF_{s} + 2PiF_{s} \xrightarrow{Pyrex filter} ClF_{s} + PiF_{s}^{-} + ClF_{s} + PtF_{s}^{-}$$
(9)

(16) N. Bartlett, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl., 7, 433 (1968).
 (17) K. O. Christe, Thory. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 457 (1972).
 (18) R. Bougon, M. Carles, and J. Aubert, C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser.

C. 265, 179 (1967).

(19) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1220 (1972).

. . . . . . .

Since unfiltered uv light can decompose ClF₅ into ClF₃ +  $F_2^{20}$  and since  $ClF_2^+$  salts are more stable than  $ClF_4^+$  salts,¹⁴ the displacement of  $ClF_4^+$  by  $ClF_3$ , observed for (7), is not surprising. The identity of the CIF6⁺ salt obtained from the FCIO2-PtF4 system with that from the ClF3-PtF4 system was ostablished by infrared, Raman, and ¹⁹F nmr spectroscopy. The unusual nature of these reactions and products ask for a possible rationalization. In spite of the complexity of the  $FC1O_2$ -PtF₆ system, the following assumptions appear plausible.

(a) An initial electron transfer from  $FCIO_2$  to  $PtF_6$  may take place according to

$$ClO_1 + PtF_4 \rightarrow FClO_1 \cdot PtF_4^{-1}$$
(10)

(b) The resulting  $FClO_2$ .⁺ radical cation could either stabilize by generating an active fluorine radical, according to

$$FClO_{3} \cdot PtF_{4}^{-} \rightarrow ClO_{3} \cdot PtF_{4}^{-} + F \cdot$$
(11)

or act itself as the active fluorinating agent, depending upon the relative lifetimes of these two radicals.21

(c) In both cases (F or  $ClO_2F^*$ ), the radical might react either with PtF₆ with F₂ evolution

$$F^{\downarrow} + PtF_{\phi} \rightarrow F_{a} + PtF_{a}$$
(12)

$$PtF_{*} + FCIO_{*} \rightarrow CIO_{*}^{*}PtF_{*}^{-}$$
(13)

or with FClO₂

followed by

$$FCIO_{1} + F_{1} \rightarrow F_{2}CIO_{1}$$
 (14)

(d) The resulting  $F_2ClO_2$  radical could readily stabilize by transfer of an electron to PtF₆

$$F_3ClO_3 + PtF_4 \rightarrow ClO_3F_3 + PtF_4^-$$
(15)

This sequence would account for the formation of  $ClO_2F_2^*$ and for the competitive  $F_2$  evolution reaction. Similarly, the formation of CIF6⁺ from CIF5 and PtF6 might involve an intermediate CIF5.⁺ radical cation and suggests a search for radical cations in these systems. The formation of CIF6* from FClO₂ might involve either an intermediate ClF₅ molecule or the direct fluorination of  $ClO_2F_2^+$  to  $ClF_6^+$ . A definitive answer to these interesting questions concerning the most important intermediates is beyond the scope of the present study.

Properties of CIF₆⁺ Salts. The CIF₆⁺PtF₆⁻ salts are canary yellow solids. They were stored at 25° in Teflon-FEP containers for several months without noticeable decomposition and formed stable liF solutions. They are very powerful oxidizers and react explosively with organic materials or water. Contrary to a previous statement,¹ no evidence was found during our investigation that the CIF6* saits themselves can be explosive.

The Question of the Existence of CIF₇. A displacement reaction between CIF6*PtF6" and FNO was carried out under conditions similar to those which had successfully been used for the synthesis of  $ClF_3O_2$  from  $ClO_2F_2$   $PtF_6$ and FNO.⁴ Since CIF₆*PtF₆⁻ can be considered as a Lewis acid adduct between CIF7 and PtFs, the products from the

(20) A. E. Axworthy, private communication. (21) When the reaction between FCIO₃ and PiF₄ was carried out at low temperature in an instt solvent such as BrF₄ or FCIO₃, no detectable amounts of CIO₃F₃⁺ were formed with the only products being CiO₃'PiF₄ and F₄. One might expect a fluorine radical to have a comparable lifetime in either excess FCIO₃ or the solvents FCIO₃ or BrF₄, wherean a FCIO₂⁻⁺ radical could stabilize itself by rapi⁻¹ intermolecular exchange with FCIO₃ only. Therefore, the lack of CiO₂F₃⁺ formation in FCIO₃ or BrF₄ solution strongly suggests that the FCIO₃⁻⁺ cation is the active fluorination agent.

## The Hexafluorochlorine(VII) Cation



Figure 1. Infrared spectra of the solid products obtained from the following reactions: trace a, displacement reaction between FNO and a mixture of  $ClF_2^PtF_6^-$  and  $ClF_6^PtF_6^-$ ; traces b and c,  $FClO_3 + PtF_6$  at 25 and  $-78^\circ$ , respectively; traces d and e,  $ClF_8$  and  $PtF_8$  using unfiltered and filtered uv radiation, respectively; trace f,  $FClO_3 + 1rF_6$  at 25°. All spectra were recorded as pressed AgBr disks, except for trace c for which a AgCl disk was used.

FNO displacement reaction allow some conclusions concerning the stability of the hypothetical compound ClF₇. The following results were obtained for the displacement reaction

$$ClF_{6}^{*}PtF_{6}^{-} + FNO \xrightarrow{-78^{\circ}} NO^{*}PtF_{6}^{-} + ClF_{5} + F_{2}$$
(16)

This indicates that  $ClF_7$  under the given reaction conditions  $(-78^\circ)$  cannot exist.

Iridium Hexafluoride Reactions. Replacement of  $PtF_6$ by  $IrF_6$  in the FClO₂ reaction division to result in an oxidative fluorination of Cl(+V) to Cl(+VII). At 25° and long reaction times, only  $ClO_2^+IrF_6^-$  and  $ClF_5$  were formed in moderate yields. This demonstrates that  $IrF_6$  is a weaker fluorinating oxidizer than  $PtF_6^-$  as has previously been demonstrated by Bartlett.¹⁶

Attempted Synthesis of  $CIF_4O^+$  Salts. The successful syntheses^{1,2,4} of the  $ClO_2F_2^+$  and the  $ClF_6^+$  cation suggested the possible synthesis of the intermediate  $ClF_4O^+$  cation from  $ClF_3O$  and  $PtF_6$ . At 25°, the main reaction was

$$2\mathbf{ClF}_{2}\mathbf{O} + 2\mathbf{PtF}_{4} \xrightarrow{25} 2\mathbf{ClF}_{2}\mathbf{O}^{*}\mathbf{PtF}_{4}^{-} + \mathbf{F}_{3}$$
(17)

In addition, small amounts of FClO₂ and ClF₅ were observed among the volatile reaction products. When the reaction temperature was lowered to  $-45^\circ$ , the main products were again ClF₂O⁺PtF₆⁻ and F₂. However, small amounts of ClO₂F₂⁺ and ClF₆⁺PtF₆⁻ had also formed. No evidence for the presence of any ClF₆O⁺ could be obtained. This sug-





gests that tetrahedral  $CIF_2O_2^+$  and octahedral  $CIF_6^+$  are more favorable products than the pseudo trigonal-bipyramidal  $CIF_4O^+$ . The formation of small amounts of  $CIO_2F_2^+$ and  $CIF_6^+$  (or  $FCIO_2$  and  $CIF_5$ ) might be due either to the decomposition of an unstable intermediate, such as  $CIF_4O^+$ , into  $CIO_2F_2^+$  and  $CIF_6^+$ , or at least partially to the formation of some  $FCIO_2$  from the difficult to handle  $CIF_3O^{-12}$ Attempts to synthesize  $CIF_4O^+SbF_6^-$  from  $CIF_5O-F_2-SbF_5$ at elevated temperature and pressure produced exclusively  $CIF_2O^+SbF_6^-:xSbF_5^{-218}$ 

Vibrational Spectra. The infrared and Raman spectra of the solid reaction products are shown by Figures 1 and 2, respectively. The spectrum of  $ClF_2O^{\circ}PtF_6^{\circ}$  was identical with that previously reported²² and, hence, is not depicted.

(21a) Note Added in Proof. The CIF₃O-PtF₄ reaction was size studied at low temperature in either FCIO₃ or BrF₁ solution. Furthermore the interaction between Cs⁺CIF₄O⁻ and PtF₄ was investigated either in the absence of a solvent or in FCIO₃ solution. In all cases the solid reaction product was CIF₁O⁺PtF₄⁻.

**(**)

(22) C. J. Schneck, C. B. Lindahl, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2201 (1972).

and the second second

164

and a second second

# 1584 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 12, No. 7, 1973

l

Table I. Vibrational Spectra^a of Several PtF₆⁻ Salts and of ClO₃⁺IrF₆⁻ and Their Assignment

		NO PIF		αο,	, CIF101. HEF
Obed	freq, cm ⁻¹		Obed 1	req, cm ⁻¹	Assignment for ClO ₃ ⁺ and ClF ₂ O ₂ ⁺
lr	Raman	Assignment for PtF6 in Oh	lr	Raman	in $C_{20}$ , for $PtF_6$ in $Gh$
2985 mw	9798 (0+)	ν(NO)	2240 } *		$\nu_1 + \nu_3$ ( <b>B</b> ₁ ) ClO ₃ ⁺
1280 w. hr	2626 (UT)	$V_1 + V_2$ (Fig) $PtF_2$	2115 vw		24 (A) CIO.+
1212 w. br		$\nu_2 + \nu_3 (\mathbf{F}_{111} + \mathbf{F}_{212}) \mathbf{Pt}\mathbf{F}_6$	1486 ]		P. (B.) CIF.O.*
880 vw, b	2	$\nu_3 + \nu_4 (A_{2u} + \Xi_u + F_{1u} + F_{2u}) PtF_4$	14705	1000 (0 5)	
640 va bz	r	P ₂ + P ₄ (F ₁ U + F ₂ U) FFF ₄	1287 1	1285 (0.17)	{ u ₃ (B ₁ ) ClO ₃ *
	<b>644 (10)</b>	VI (Aig) PiF	1245 ]	1246 (0+)	{
			1237 5		
F	589 (0+)	$\nu_1 (\mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{f}}) \operatorname{Ft}_{\mathbf{f}}$	1310 W		$\nu_1 + \nu_2 (F_{11} + F_{21}) FCF_6$
295 mw)	010(4)	No (Fam) PEFo"	1052 #	1051 (2.7)	Lu (A) Stot
269 ma 5			1047 m		J V1 (A1) CIO2
•			827 6		$\nu_{1}$ (B ₂ ) ClF ₂ O ₃
	249 (4) (	ν _s (F _{2E} ) PtF ₄	706 s	754 (U.1) 417 (9 5)	
	400 HL )	-	0.00 18	642 (10)	$\nu_1$ (A ₁₀ ) PtF ₄
			580 w	564 (1.3)	Lu. (Bat Bat -
			552 +	552 (1.8)	
			530 ah	R44 /0 /1	$v_{3}$ (A ₁ ), $v_{7}$ (B ₁ ), $v_{9}$ (B ₃ ) CIF ₅ O ₃ "
			614 .	914 (0.4)	(A.) CO.+
			284 m)		
			265 + 5		V4 (F 11) FCF6
				239 (2.9) 180 (0+)	V ₆ (F ₂ g) P\$F ₆ ⁻ V ₄ (F ₁ u) P\$F ₄ ⁻
	ClO1*.	CIF4*PtF4"		CIF ₂ +,	CIF++PtF+-
Obed in	oq, cm." i		Obed fr	eq, cm ⁻¹	
lr	Raman	for CIFs ⁺ and PtFs ⁻ in O _h	Ir	Raman	for ClF ₆ ⁺ and PtF ₆ ⁻ in O _h
2340 ]		u. + v. (B.) ClO.*	1576 w		$\nu_1 + \nu_2 (\mathbf{B}_1) \operatorname{ClF_2^+}$
2830 5			1564 w		$\nu_1 + \nu_2$ (Fin) CIF
1397 vs	1299 (0.3)	{ ν ₂ (B ₁ ) ClO ₂ ⁺	1510 W		$\nu_2 + \nu_3$ (F ₁₀ + F ₂₀ ) C(F ₆ )
1210 w	1966 (0.1)	ν. + ν. (Ε.μ. + Ε.μ.) ΡτΕ.	1284 *		$\nu_1 + \nu_2$ (F ₁₁ ) PtF.
1053 .	1064 (2.0)	L (A.) CIO.*	1240 [		$\nu_1 + \nu_2 (\mathbf{F}_{11} + \mathbf{F}_{21}) \mathbf{P} \mathbf{F}_{1}^{-1}$
1049 m			1216 5		$\nu_2 + \nu_4 (F_{111} + F_{211}) ClF_6^+$
\$90 s	479 (0 K)	$P_{5} (F_{11}) CIF_{6}$	1160 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_2$ (A ₁ ) CIF ₂
640 ¿ vs		Lus (Fill) PiFa	799 vs	799 (1.3)	$\nu_{\rm s}$ (B ₁ ) CIF ₅
6205	618 (8.1)	<b>\$</b>	789 vs	768 (3.0)	4. (A.) CIF.*
	644 (10)	Vi (Aig) PtF4".		784 (1)	
580 ma	549 (1.8)	)	(40 VW	704(0+)	$v_3 + v_6$ (rig + right) rir 6
552 s	654 (2.5)	$v_2 (\mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{f}}) \mathbf{P} \mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{f}}$		679 (1.0)	VI (Air) CIFA ⁺
516 s	518 (0.6)	ν ₂ (A ₁ ) ClO ₂ *, ν ₁ (F ₂₆ ) ClF ₆ *	655 vs. b	661 (0+)	Pro (For) PiFa
	240 (4.5)	VE (Fag) PtF4		601 (X.D)	
	185 (0.2)	Ve (Fau) PtFe		630 ab	$\nu_{1}$ ( <b>E</b> ) C1F ₄
	98 (1.0)	} Lattice vib	555 s, br	582 (0.8)	· • · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	,/	•		576	V2 (Re) PIFAT
			510 w at	361 (3.1) 518 (0.8)	
			478 w. 4		- 1 / - 20 /
			381 #	<b>3\$</b> 1 (0.3)	R. (A.) CIF.*
			376 mb	800 /0 F1	{
			265 1	282 (0.2)	} v4 (F14) PtF4 ⁻

300 (0.3) 282 (0.2) 249 (3.2) 236 Lh 229 (2.5) 170 (0.3) 101 (0.9)

101 (0.9)

54 43

24 (F112) PtF4" vs (Fsg) PtF4" v4 (F21) PtF4"

Lattice vib

فماديتهم المارة والاستعمام

				24	5 (0.4)		
	CLF,O+I	4F		CIF4+, CIF4+PtF4	·····	ClO,*LF,	•
Obed	freq, cm ⁻¹	Assignment for CIF.0	Obed freq.	Assignment for CIF.* in Can	Obed f	req, cm^-:	Amigament for
lr	Raman	in C, for PiF, in Oh	Ĭr	for CIF6" and PtF;" in Oh	Ir	Laman	for IzF, in On
1336 ms 1313 mw 737 s 705 s 643 va 630 sh	1224 (0.6) 1311 (0.2) 737 (2.7) 705 (0.8) 658 (4.2) 630 (10)	$\begin{cases} \nu_1 (A') ClF_2 O^+ \\ \nu_2 (A') ClF_1 O^+ \\ \nu_4 (A') ClF_1 O^+ \\ \nu_5 (F_1 u) PlF_0^- \\ \nu_1 (A_{16}) PlF_6^- \\ \nu_1 (A_{16}) PlF_6^- \end{cases}$	1560 w 1515 w 1300 w, br 800 vs } 878 sh } 785 vs	$ \begin{array}{c} \nu_1 + \nu_3 \ (F_{121}) \ ClF_6^+ \\ \nu_2 + \nu_3 \ (F_{121} + F_{221}) \ ClF_6^+ \\ \nu_3 + \nu_3 \ (F_{121} + F_{221}) \ PtF_6^- \\ \nu_6 \ (F_{121}) \ ClF_6^+ \\ \nu_6 \ (B_5), \nu_1 \ (A_1), \nu_6 \ (B_1) \ ClF_6^+ \end{array} $	1 300 vs 1286 s 1067 s 640 vs, br	1501 (0.6) 1287 (0.2) 1067 (6.1) 670 (10) 618 (0.9)	$ \begin{cases} \nu_{1} (B_{1}) ClO_{2}^{+} \\ \nu_{1} (A_{1}) ClO_{2}^{+} \\ \nu_{1} (A_{10}) LFF_{0}^{-} \\ \nu_{3} (F_{10}) LF_{0}^{-} \end{cases} $
564 s 608 s 401 ms 386 ms	575 th 564 (3.9) 504 (0.5) 401 (0.7) 286 (0.3) 289 (7.9) 140 (0.3) 115 (0.2) 158 (1.0)	<pre></pre>	720 vw 670 vs 620 ms 672 mw 641 sh 645 s 500 s 363 s 363 s 363 s 371 s	$ \begin{array}{l} \nu_{9} + \nu_{6} \left( F_{111} + F_{911} \right) PtF_{6}^{-} \\ \nu_{9} \left( F_{112} \right) PtF_{6}^{-} \\ \nu_{1} \left( A_{1} \right) ClF_{4}^{-} \\ \nu_{2} \left( A_{1} \right) ClF_{4}^{-} \\ \nu_{9} \left( B_{1} \right) ClF_{4}^{-} \\ \nu_{9} \left( B_{2} \right) ClF_{4}^{-} \\ \nu_{4} \left( F_{111} \right) PtF_{6}^{-} \end{array} $	580 w 548 s 518 s 279 m 258 s	561 (2.5) 549 (4.8) 519 (1.1) 242 (8.5) 169 (0.2)	$\begin{cases} \nu_{s} (\mathbf{E}_{g}) \ln \mathbf{F}_{0}^{*} \\ \nu_{1} (\mathbf{A}_{1}) \operatorname{ClO}_{0}^{*} \\ \nu_{4} (\mathbf{F}_{10}) \ln \mathbf{F}_{0}^{*} \\ \nu_{5} (\mathbf{F}_{gg}) \ln \mathbf{F}_{0}^{*} \\ \nu_{5} (\mathbf{F}_{gg}) \ln \mathbf{F}_{0}^{*} \end{cases}$

* Raman intensities are uncorrected.

- -....

. . . .... .

------

وفعسما المشار فليراجز بالراب الرابيان

inter i

165

and the second second to share the

Karl O. Christe

، نفد ر ن

### The Hexafluorochlorine(VII) Cation

Attempts to record the Raman spectrum of the  $ClF_4^+PtF_6^-$ - $ClF_6^+PtF_6^-$  mixture were unsuccessful owing to rapid sample decomposition by the laser beam. From a large number of experiments, those spectrs and products were selected which showed the least amounts of by-products. Depending upon the exact reaction conditions, however, the products sometimes were more complex mixtures of  $ClO_2^+$ ,  $ClO_2F_2^+$ , and  $ClF_6^+$  or of  $ClF_2^+$ ,  $ClF_4^+$ , and  $ClF_6^+$ . The observed frequencies are listed in Table I.

Since most products contain the PtF₆⁻ anion, its spectrum will be discussed first. The simplest spectrum is that of NO⁺PtF₆. Our observed spectrum is in good agreement with that previously reported^{16,23,24} for this compound. In addition to the reported bands, we have observed an infrared band at 268 cm⁻¹. The crystal structure of  $O_2^+PtF_6^-$  (which is isomorphous with NO⁺PtF₆⁻¹⁶) has been determined.²⁵ It was shown that PtF6 is approximately octahedral;²⁵ however, its site symmetry²⁶ is lower than  $O_h$ . This site symmetry lowering can cause splitting of most of the bands and violations of the selection rules expected for symmetry  $O_h$ . Since the crystal structures and, hence, the actual site symmetries of PtF. in the other chlorine fluoride salts are unknown and since the observed splittings are relatively small, the assignments for PtF6 in Table I were made based on the group symmetry  $O_h$ . In addition to the previously assigned bands, 14, 23, 24 the antisymmetric deformation,  $\nu_4$  (F_{1u}), and the normally inactive  $v_6$  (F_{2u}) mode were observed at about 265 and 180  $cm^{-1}$ , respectively. The spectrum observed for  $lrF_6$  is in good agreement with that of PtF. In addition to the previously reported²³ bands, the  $v_4$  and  $v_6$  modes were also observed for IrF6".

The vibrational spectra of ClO₂^{+,27} ClF₂O₂^{+,4,28} ClF₂^{+,29,30} CIF₂O^{+, 22, 31, 32} and CIF₄^{+ 33} have been reported elsewhere. The assignments given in Table I are in excellent agreement with those previously given for these ions and, hence, require no further discussion. Assignments for ClF6⁺, whose identity and octahedral structure have been established beyond doubt by ¹⁹F nmr spectroscopy,³ were made on the basis of the following arguments. For octahedral ClF6⁺, we would expect ideally six normal modes of vibration which are classified as  $A_{1g} + E_g + 2 F_{1u} + F_{2g} + F_{2u}$ . Of these, only the two Fiu modes will be infrared active, while only the A1g, Eg, and F2g modes will be Raman active, assuming no other solid-state effects such as site symmetry lowering or slight distortion of the octahedron. Three different salts containing CIF6*PtF6 have been studied. In addition to  $ClF_4^*$ , they contain the  $ClO_2^*$  or the  $ClF_2^*$  or the  $ClF_4^*$ 

(23) F. O. Sladky, P. A. Bulliner, and N. Bartlett, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2179 (1969).

(24) N. Bartlett, S. P. Beston, and N. K. Jha, Chem. Commun. 168 (1968).

(25) J. A. Ibers and W. C. Hamilton, J. Chem. Phys., 44, 1748 (1966).

(26) R. S. Halford, J. Chem. Phys., 14, 8 (1946).

(27) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem. 8, 2459 (1969).

(28) K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson. Inorg. Chem., 12, 1356 (1973).

(29) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, 313 (1967).

(30) R. J. Gillespie and M. J. Morton, *Inorg. Chem.*, 9, 616 (1970).

(31) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and C. J. Schuck, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2212 (1972).

(32) R. Bougon, J. Isubey, and P. Piurien, C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C. 273, 415 (1971).

(33) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, D. Pilipovich, C. J. Schack, and

W. Sawodny, Paper B4 presented at the 6th International Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, Durham, England, July 1971; K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, to be submitted for publication. Table II. Fundamental Vibrations of  $CIF_{4}^{+}$  Compared to Those of Isoelectronic SF₄

_	CIF,*	SF,ª	Assignment in point group $O_h$
	679	769.4	v. (A.,,)
	630	639.5	ν. (E.)
	890	947.9	$\nu_{\rm e}$ (F)
	582	614.5	$\nu_{\rm A}$ (F.m)
	513	522	$\nu_{\delta}$ (F ₂₆ )

^a Data from ref 35 and 36.

cation. All three salts show a strong infrared absorption at 890  $\text{cm}^{-1}$ . The frequency of this band is higher than that of any known CIF fundamental vibration and is assigned to the antisymmetric stretching vibration,  $v_3$  (F_{iu}) of  $ClF_6^+$ . This assignment is supported by the following observation. In all three salts, the 890-cm⁻¹ band shows a pronounced shoulder at 877 cm⁻¹. The observed frequency difference of about 13 cm⁻¹ is in good agreement with the ³⁵Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic shift value of 12.5 cm⁻¹ computed for octahedral  $ClF_6^*$ , assuming 100% characteristic modes. Of the remaining unassigned bands, the second highest frequency belongs to a relatively intense Raman line at  $679 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ . Clearly, this line must be due to the totally symmetric stretching mode,  $v_1$  (A_{1g}). The Raman spectrum of  $ClF_2^+$ ,  $ClF_6^+PtF_6^-$  (trace d, Figure 2) shows a band at 513 cm⁻¹. It has the same frequency as the  $ClO_2^+$ deformation mode but cannot be due to ClO₂⁺ since there is no evidence for its more intense  $v_1$  (A₁) mode at about 1050 cm⁻¹. The 513-cm⁻¹ band might be assigned to either  $\nu_2$  (Eg) or  $\nu_5$  (F_{2g}) of ClF₆⁺.

It has previously been shown that the vibrational spectra of  $ClO_2^{+,27}ClF_2O^{+,31}ClF_2O_2^{+,4,28}ClF_5^{-,34}$  and  $ClF_4^{+,33}$ closely resemble those of isoelectronic SO₂, SF₂O, SF₂O₂,  $SF_5$ , and  $SF_4$ , respectively. A similar relationship might be expected for the isoelectronic pair  $ClF_6^*$ -SF₆ (see Table II). Comparison with the vibrational spectrum of  $SF_6^{35,36}$ suggests that the 513-cm⁻¹ band is due to  $\nu_s$  (F_{2g}). This is further supported by the absence of another band below 513 cm⁻¹, which might be assigned to this mode and by the observed combination bands in the infrared spectrum. Generally, octahedral species exhibit two relatively intense combination bands in the infrared spectrum due to  $v_1$  +  $v_3$  and  $v_2 + v_3$ . For ClF₆⁺, two bands were observed at about 1560 and 1515 cm⁻¹, respectively. The 1560-cm⁻¹ band represents  $\nu_1 + \nu_3$  (computed frequency 1569 cm⁻¹). Assuming the 1515-cm⁻¹ band to be due to  $\nu_2 + \nu_3$ , a value of 625 cm⁻¹ can be assigned to  $v_2$ . Inspection of trace d of Figure 2 reveals a shoulder at 630 cm⁻¹, which is assigned to  $\nu_2$  (Eg) of ClF₆⁺. Since there is no indication in the infrared spectrum for a combination band at about 1400 cm⁻¹  $(890 + 513 = 1403 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ , the 513-cm⁻¹ Raman band is assigned to  $\nu_5$  (F_{2g}).

An alternate, although less probable, assignment is possible for  $\nu_2$  (E_g) of ClF₆⁺. Trace d of Figure 2 exhibits two bands at 582 and 576 cm⁻¹, respectively. We prefer, however, to attribute both of them to  $\nu_2$  (E_g) of PtF₆⁻ since the  $\nu_5$  (F_{2g}) PtF₆⁻ bands also show additional splitting and since again no evidence for the corresponding  $\nu_2 + \nu_3$  combination band can be found in the infrared spectrum at about 1470 cm⁻¹. Thus all the expected active modes have been assigned for ClF₆⁺ except for the antisymmetric deformation,  $\nu_4$  (F_{1w}).

(34) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schuck, and D. Pilipovich, Imorg. Chem., 11, 1679 (1972).

(35) H. Brunet and M. Perez, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 29, 472 (1969).
 (36) C. W. Gullikson, J. R. Nielsen, and A. T. Stair, Jr., J. Mol.
 Spectrosc., 1, 151 (1957).

This mode should be infrared active and, by comparison with SF₆, occur in the range 550-610 cm⁻¹. A frequency of 582 cm⁻¹ is tentatively assigned to  $\nu_4$  on the basis of traces c, d, and e of Figure 1 and by comparison with the 22 infrared spectrum of CIF2 O*PtF4.

Force Constants. A modified valence force field was computed for CIF6⁺ in order to obtain a more quantitative understanding of its relative bond strength. Except for the Fiu block, all the symmetry force constants are unique. The Fiu block is underdetermined since only two frequency values are available for the determination of three force constants. A third frequency value for the  $F_{1u}$  block might be obtained from the  ${}^{38}Cl-{}^{37}Cl$  isotopic shifts which would allow the computation of a general valence force field. Unfortunately, the isotopic shift for  $\nu_3$  could not be determined with sufficient accuracy. Consequently, the usefulness of mathematical constraints, such as minimizing or maximizing the value of one of the symmetry force constants, was tested for isoelectronic  $SF_6$ , for which a general valence force field has been reported.³⁷ It was found that the condition  $F_{44} = \text{minimum}^{38}$  is the best approximation to the general valence force field, though it yields too high a value for  $F_{34}$ , due to appreciable coupling of the bonds.³⁹ It also results in a rather large negative value (-0.269 mdyn/Å) for the stretch-stretch interaction constant,  $f_{rr}$ , which is difficult to rationalize. Using the same condition for computing the force field of ClF₆⁺, a comparable negative value (-0.297 mdyn/Å) was obtained comparable negative value ( 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, 0.27, is essentially zero, we prefer for  $ClF_6^*$  the condition  $f_{rr}$ 0. The resulting force field is listed in Table III and compared to the GVFF values of SF6.37 The force constant of greatest interest is the stretching force constant  $f_r$ . Its value is 4.7 mdyn/A with a conservative uncertainty estimate of ±0.2 mdyn/Å considering the uncertainties in the frequency of  $\nu_4$  (F_{1u}) and in the approximating method used for the force constant computation. This value is comparable to those of  $ClF_2^+$  (4.74 mdyn/Å⁴⁰) and of the equatorial CI-F bonds in CIF4⁺ (4.59 mdyn/Å³³) but significantly higher than those of the remaining known chlorine fluorides. The high value of  $f_r$  in  $ClF_6^+$  can be explained to some extent by the formal positive charge which generally increases the stretching force constant values. It also suggests strong covalent contributions to the bonding. The high  $f_r$  value is entirely consistent with the high stability observed for the  $ClF_6^+$  salts and parallels the findings for the NF4⁺ salts.⁶⁻⁹ In both cases, comparison with the isoelectronic molecules SF₆ and CF₄, respectively, suggested unusual stability, although it proved difficult actually to synthesize these salts. In particular, it appears that the synthesis of CIF6⁺ requires an unusually powerful oxidative fluorinating agent such as PtF₆.

Since  $v_4$  (F_{1u}) and  $v_6$  (F_{2u}) have been observed for both PtF6" and IrF6", a modified valence force field was also computed for these two anions assuming octahedral symmetry and  $F_{44}$  = minimum. For PtF₆ and IrF₆, this extremal condition is expected to give a force field close to that of a GVFF owing to the large mass of the central atoms and the resulting weak coupling. The frequencies used for the computation are listed in Table IV, together with the resulting force constants. The value of  $f_r$  of  $PtF_6^{-}(3.89)$ 

(37) A. Ruoff, J. Mol. Struct., 4, 332 (1969). (38) W. Sawodny, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 30, 56 (1969). (39) S. N. Thekur and S. N. Rai, J. Mol. Struct., 5, 320 (1970).

بيههم فالمستحصف الالمار المارات

Table III. Symmetry and Internal Force Constants (mdyn/A) of CIF,* Computed for a Modified Valence Force Field Assuming = 0 and Using the Frequency Values of Table II*

	•		
	CIF,+	SF,	
 F.,	5.161	6.626	
F.,	4.443	4.578	
F.,	4.682	5.256	
F	0.726	0.885	
F.	0.955	1.035	
F ₁₁	0.736	0.763	
f.	4.682	5.258	
í.	0.120	0.341	
<i>i</i>	0	6.002	
fra - fra"	0.363	6.443	

^a For comparison the GVFF values of SF₄ are also ¹isted.

Table IV. Symmetry and Internal Force Constants (ridyn/A) of PtF," and IrF," Computed for a Modified Valence Force Field Assuming  $F_{44} = Minimum$ 

	PtF. *	IrF b	
<i>F</i> ₁₁	4.613	5.025	
F.,	3.573	5.510	
F.,	3.870	3.861	
Fu	0.100	0.101	
F	0.308	0.307	
F.,	0.161	0.172	
F	0.181	0 192	
fr.	3.894	5.940	
Í.	0.173	0 255	
frer'	0.024	0.079	
lon - for "	0.050	0.051	
for - for - for ' + for "	0.171	0.182	
$f_{\alpha\alpha} - f_{\alpha\alpha} - f_{\alpha\alpha} + f_{\alpha\alpha}$	-0.010	-0.010	

^a Frequencies used: v, 642, v, 565, v, 640, v, 270, v, 240, v, 180 cm⁻¹. ^b Frequencies used: v₁ 670, v₂ 560, v₃ 640, v₄ 270,  $\nu_{\rm f}$  248,  $\nu_{\rm h}$  185 cm⁻¹.

Table V. Summary of Existing Binary Chlorine Fluorides (Nonexisting Species in Parentheses)

Cl,F* ª	CIFD	CIF, ~ ¢
ClF,* d	CIF,*	CIF ⁻
CIF * #	CIF	(CIF,_) <b></b>
CIF, * I	(CIF,) ⁱ	(CIF)

^a K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 8, 212 (1969). ^b O. Ruff, E. Ascher, J. Fischer, and F. Laass, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 176, 258 (1928). CK. O. Christe and J. P. Guertin, Inorg. Chem., 4, 905 (1965). d J. W. Dale and D. A. MacLeod, private communication, 1950. O. Ruff and H. Krug, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 190, 270 (1930). 1 L. B. Asprey, J. L. Margrave, and M. E. Silverthorn, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 83, 2955 (1961). #K. O Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 8, 391 (1969). h W. Maya and H. F. Bauer, U. S. Patent 3,354,646 (1967). ⁴ F. Q. Roberto, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 737 (1972); K. O. Christe, ibid., 8, 741 (1972).

mdyn/A) is intermediate between those of PtF₆ (4.46)  $mdyn/Å^{41}$ ) and  $PtF_6^{2-}(3.42 mdyn/Å^{41})$  as expected on the basis of the increasing formal negative charge.

Summary. The successful synthesis of  $ClF_6^+$  and the evidence for the nonexistence of a stable CIF7 molecule and ClF₆⁻ anion¹⁴ complete the series of possible binary chlorine fluoride molecules and ions. Table V summarizes the presently known species. The existence of CIF6⁺ suggests the possibility of preparing CIF₅O and efforts to synthesize this new oxyfluoride will be continued.

Registry No. PtF₆, 13693-05-5; FClO₂, 13637-83-7; ClF₅,

(41) H. Siebert, "Anwendungen der Schwingungespektroekog in der anorganischen Chemie," Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1966, p 82.

⁽⁴⁰⁾ K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 9, 2296 (1970).

# Catalysis of the Bromate-Iodide Reaction

13637-63-3; FNO, 7789-25-5; ClF₃O, 30708-80-6; lrF₆, 7783-75-7; ClO₂*PtF₆⁻, 38123-66-9; ClO₂F₂*PtF₆⁻, 36609-92-4; ClF₆*PtF₆⁻, 36609-91-3; ClF₂*PtF₆⁻, 38123-68-1; ClF₄*PtF₆⁻, 38123-69-2; NO*PtF₆⁻, 17250-51-0; ClF₂O*Pt-F₆⁻, 36544-28-2; ClO₂*LrF₆⁻, 38194-37-5; ClF₆⁺, 38217-33-3; PtF₆⁻, 38123-72-7; lrF₆⁻, 22587-75-3.

# Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 12, No. 7, 1973 1587

Ų

Acknowledgment. I am indebted to Dr. C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson for their help in some of the experiments, to Drs. D. Pilipovich and E. C. Curtis for helpful discussions, and to R. Cook of Cary Instruments for recording the Raman spectra. Financial support of this work by the Office of Naval Research was greatly appreciated.

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of North American Rockwell, Canoga Park, California 91304

(2)

# Chlorine Trifluoride Dioxide, CIF₃O₂. Synthesis and Properties

KARL O. CHRISTE* and RICHARD D. WILSON

Received October 24, 1972

Chlorine trifluoride dioxide was prepared from FNO₂ and ClF₂O₂*PtF₄⁻, the latter being synthesized from FClO₂ and PtF₄. Physical properties and the ¹⁹F nmr spectrum are reported. The nmr spectrum suggests the trigonal-bipyramidal structure I of symmetry  $C_{uv}$ . Chlorine trifluoride dioxide forms stable adducts with BF, and AsF, but not with FNO, FNO, or CsF.

### Introduction

A brief note on the existence of  $ClF_3O_2$  has recently been published by Christe.¹ In this paper we report details on its synthesis, purification, and properties. The infrared spectra of the gas, the solid, and the matrix-isolated species and the Raman spectra of the gas and the liquid together with a normal coordinate analysis and computation of thermodynamic properties will be published elsewhere.²

### **Experimental Section**

Materials and Apparatus. The stainless steel Tefion FEP vacuum system,³ the glove box, the ¹⁹F nmr spectrometer and sampling technique,⁴ and the syntheses and purification of  $PtF_6$ , FCIO₃, FNO,¹ FNO₃, BF₃, and CIF₃O₃*BF₄⁻⁶ are described elsewhere. Cesium fluoride was fused in a platinum crucible and powdered in a drybox prior to use. All equipment was passivated with CIF, and BrF, prior to its use.

Perification of CIF₂O₂. A sample of CIF₂O₂*BF₄⁻ (2.41 mmol), prepared and purified as previously reported,⁵ was placed in a passivated Teflon FEP ampoule. Nitryl fluoride (6.83 mmol) was added at  $-196^{\circ}$  and the mixture was kept at  $-78^{\circ}$  for 12 hr with periodic agitation. Volatile products were removed at -78° and separated by fractional condensation through a series of traps kept at -95, -126, and -196°. The -95° trap contained only a very small amount of material which was discarded. The -126° trap contained 2.22 mmol of CIF₃O₃ which according to its infrared spectrum³ at 700 mm of pressure showed as the only detectable impurity less than 0.1 mol % of FCIO₂. This sample was used for the subsequent characterization studies. The  $-196^{\circ}$  trap contained the unreacted FNO₂ (4.4 mmol) and a small amount of CIF₃O₂ (0.2 mmol). The solid residue was shown by its weight and infrared spectrum to be NO,* BF.

CIF,O2-CaF System. Two reactions between CIF,O2 (1.5 mmol) and CsF (1.0 mmol) were carried out in 10-ml stainless steel cylinders at 25 and 105°, respectively. At the lower temperature the cylinder was placed on a mechanical shaker for 5 days. The volatile material consisted of F₂, FCO₂, and some ClF₂O₂. The solid residue had gained 33 mg in weight and was identified by its infrared spectrum⁶ as a mixture of  $CCO_3F_1^-$  and CsF. When the starting materials were heated to 105° for 68 hr, the CIF₃O₂ had quantitatively decomposed to FCIO₂ and F₂.

### **Results and Discussion**

Synthesis. The synthesis of  $CIF_2O_2$  is best described by the following reaction sequence.

$$2PCIO_{+} + 2PtF_{+} \rightarrow CIF_{+}O_{+}^{*}PtF_{+}^{*} + CIO_{+}^{*}PtF_{+}^{*}$$
(1)

Several side reactions compete with (1) and the yield of  $ClF_2O_2^+$  varies greatly with slight changes in the reaction conditions.³ The CIF₃O₂ is then displaced from its CIF₂O₂⁺ salt according to

- (1) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 457 (1972). (2) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, unpublished results.
- (3) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., in press.
- (4) K. O. Christe, J. F. Hon, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 12. 14 (1973).
- (5) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 12, 1358 (1975).
- (6) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 35 (1972).

$$CIF_{3}O_{3}^{+}PtF_{4}^{-} + CIO_{3}^{+}PtF_{4}^{-} + 2FNO_{3}^{-} + 2NO_{3}^{+}PtF_{4}^{-} + CIF_{3}O_{3}^{+} + FCIO_{3}^{-}$$

Chloryl fluoride is slightly less volatile than ClF₃O₂. Therefore, most of it can be removed from CIF₃O₂ by fractional condensation in  $a - 112^{\circ}$  trap. The remaining FClO₂, however, has to be removed by complexing with BF₃.

$$ClF_{3}O_{3} + FClO_{3} + 2BF_{3} \rightarrow ClF_{3}O_{3}^{*}BF_{4}^{-} + ClO_{3}^{*}BF_{4}^{-}$$
(3)

Since  $ClF_2O_2^+BF_4^-$  is stable⁵ at 20°, whereas  $ClO_2^+BF_4^-$  is not,⁷ the latter can be pumped away at 20°. The resulting pure  $ClF_2O_2^+BF_4^-$  is then treated with an excess of FNO₂ and the evolved CIF₃O₂ and unreacted FNO₂ are readily separated by fractional condensation through a series of -126 and -196° irays.

$$CiF_{3}O_{3}^{*}BF_{4}^{-} + FNO_{3} \rightarrow NO_{3}^{*}BF_{4}^{-} + CiF_{3}O_{3}$$
(4)

Whereas the overall yield of pure CIF3O2 based on the PtF6 used in step 1 was round to be rather low (about 10 mol %), the method was satisfactory to provide enough material to characterize CIF₃O₂. Therefore, no effort was undertaken to search for alternate synthetic routes which might give higher yields of  $ClF_3O_2$ .

Properties. Pure ClF₃O₂ is colorless as a gas or liquid and white in the solid state. It melts at -81.2°. Vapor pressures were measured over the range -96 to  $-32^{\circ}$  and the data for the range -64 to  $-32^{\circ}$  were fitted by the method of least squares to the equation

 $\log P (mm) = 7.719 - 1217.2/T (^{\circ}K)$ 

with an index of correlation of 0.99998. The extrapolated boiling point is -21.58°. Measured vapor pressures at the noted temperatures are  $[T(^{\circ}C), P(mm)]$ : -95.64, 7.3; -78.73, 25.5; -64.34, 77.5; -57.69, 117.5; -46.32, 226.5; -31.93, 470. The two lowest temperature points were not used for the computation of the vapor pressure equation because the lowest point was measured for solid CIF₃O₂ and the second lowest was too close to the melting point of CIF₂O₂. While at  $-78.73^{\circ}$  the ClF₃O₂ sample was all liquid, the observed vapor pressure was reproducibly lower than expected from the above vapor pressure curve. This indicates that close to the melting point some ordering effect occurs in the liquid causing a decrease of the vapor pressure. The latent heat of vaporization of ClF₃O₂ is 5.57 kcal/mol and the derived Trouton constant is 22.13, indicating little association in the liquid phase. This is in agreement with the low boiling point and the good agreement between the Raman spectra of the gas and of the liquid.² The molecular weight was determined from the vapor density and found to be 122.1 (calcd for ClF₃O₂, 124.5). The good agreement in-

(7) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and W. Sawoday, Inorg. Chem., 8, 2489 (1969).

## Synthesis and Properties of ClF₃O₂

dicates little or no association in the gas phase at the pressures used ( $P \sim 1$  atm).

Chlorine trifluoride dioxide resembles chlorine fluorides and oxyfluorides in its corrosive and oxidizing properties. It appears to be marginally stable in a well passivated system at ambient temperature. It is a strong oxidative fluorinator as evidenced by its tendency to fluorinate metal surfaces to metal fluorides with FClO₂ formation. It reacts explosively with organic materials and care must be taken to avoid such combinations. The hydrolysis of ClF₃O₂ was not quantitatively studied; however, on one occasion a slight leak in an infrared gas cell containing ClF₃O₂ resulted in the formation of FClO₃ and HF indicating the following reaction.

$$CIF_{3}O_{3} + H_{3}O \rightarrow FCIO_{3} + 2HF$$
(5)

¹⁹F Nmr Spectrum. The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of liquid  $ClF_3O_2$  was measured in the temperature range -20 to  $-80^\circ$ . It showed at all temperatures one partially resolved signal centered at -413 ppm below the external standard CFCl₃. Figure 1 shows the details of the spectrum recorded at  $-77^{\circ}$ . The observed signal is in excellent agreement with an AB₂ pattern⁸ with  $J/v_0 \delta = 1.0$  (for the computed pattern, see Figure 1). From these data a value of  $J_{FF} = 443$  Hz was calculated. The low chemical shift of -413 ppm for ClF₃O₂ is in excellent agreement with a heptavalent chlorine fluoride and compares favorably with those observed⁴ for FClO₂ (-315 ppm), ClF₆⁺ (-388 ppm), and ClF₂O₂⁺ (-310 ppm). The fact that the resonance of the  $ClF_2O_2^+$  cation was observed upfield from that of ClF₃O₂ is difficult to rationalize but seems to be quite general for chlorine fluorides.⁴ The fluorine-fluorine coupling constant of 443 Hz observed for ClF₃O₂ is similar to that of 421 Hz observed for the structurally related CIF₃.⁴

Since the chlorine atom in  $ClF_3O_2$  does not possess a free valence electron pair, it is pentacoordinated and the ligands should form a trigonal bipyramid. To account for an  $AB_2$  pattern one has to assume two fluorine atoms in either the axial or the equatorial positions.



Of these two models, I has to be preferred for the following four reasons. (i) The  $B_2$  part of the  $AB_2$  pattern occurs downfield from the A part and in trigonal-bipyramidal species the resonance for the axial fluorines occurs at a lower field than that of the equatorial ones.^{9,10} (ii) In trigonalbipyramidal molecules the most electronegative ligands generally occupy the axial positions.¹¹ (iii) The vibrational

(8) J. W. Emsley, J. Feeney, and L. H. Sutcliffe, "High Resolution Nuclear Mag.etic Resonance Spectroscopy," Vol. 1, Pergamon Press, Oxford, England, 1966, p. 326.

(9) E. L. Muetterties, W. Mahler, K. J. Packer, and R. Schmutzler, Inorg. Chem., 3, 1298 (1964).

(10) R. J. Gillespie, B. Landa, and G. J. Schrobilgen, Chem. Commun., 1543 (1971).



Figure 1. ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of liquid CIF₃O₃ at  $-77^{\circ}$  recorded at 56.4 MHz. The chemical shift was measured relative to the external standard CFCl₃.

spectrum² is consistent only with model I. (iv) In the structurally related  $ClF_3O^{12}$  and  $ClF_3^{13}$  molecules (in which the oxygen ligands are replaced by one and two sterically active free electron pairs, respectively), both axial positions are occupied by fluorine atoms.

Adduct Formation. Chlorine trifluoride dioxide forms stable adducts with strong Lewis acids, such as BF₃, AsF₅, or PtF₅.⁵ These adducts have ionic structures containing the ClF₂O₂⁺ cation. A detailed discussion of the vibrational and nmr spectra of this cation will be given elsewhere.⁵ The high stability of these adducts can be explained by the change from the energetically unfavorable trigonal-bipyramidal structure of ClF₃O₂ to the more favorable tetrahedral ClF₂O₂⁺ configuration.¹⁴ Contrary to ClF₃,¹⁵ but by analogy with ClF₃O,¹⁴ it does not form stable adducts with FNO or FNO₂ at temperatures as low as  $-78^{\circ}$ . This was demonstrated by the various displacement reactions where ClF₃O₂ and unreacted FNO or FNO₂ could be readily removed from the reactor at  $-78^{\circ}$ . With the stronger base, CsF, it does not form a stable adduct but decomposes to FClO₂ and F₂ with CsF possibly catalyzing the decomposition.

**Registry No.** (ClF₂O₂)BF₄, 38682-34-7; FNO₂, 10022-50-1; ClF₃O₂, 38680-84-1; CsF, 13400-13-0.

Acknowledgment. We thank Drs. D. Pilipovich and C. J. Schack for helpful discussions. We are pleased to acknowledge support of this work by the Office of Naval Research, Fower Branch.

(13) D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., 21, 609 (1953).

(14) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2205 (1972).

(15) E. D. Whitney, R. O. MacLaren, T. J. Hurley, and C. E. Fogle, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 86, 4340 (1964).

 ⁽¹¹⁾ R. F. Hudson, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl., 6, 749 (1967).
 (12) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2196

^{(1972).} 

opyright 1973 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

Contribution from Rocketdyns, a Division of North American Rockwell, Canoga Park, California 91304

# The Difluoroperchloryl Cation, ClO₂F₂⁺

KARL O. CHRISTE,* RICHARD D. WILSON, and E. C. CURTIS

Received December 8, 1972

The reaction of FCIO₂ with PtF₆ yields a product containing  $CIO_2F_2^*PtF_6^-$ . A synthetic method is described that converts this salt into  $CIO_2F_2^*BF_4^-$  or  $CIO_2F_2^*AsF_6^-$ . All three salts are stable at 25° and according to their infrared, Raman, and ¹⁹F nmr spectra are ionic in both the solid state and HF solution. The vibrational spectrum of  $CIO_2F_2^*$  closely resembles that of isoelectronic SO₃F₂, suggesting a pseudotetrahedral structure of symmetry  $C_{2\nu}$ . A modified valence force is reported for CIO₂F₂*

### Introduction

A preliminary note on the existence of  $ClO_2F_2^*PtF_6^-$  has recently been published by Christe. This salt was prepared from FClO₂ and PtF₆.¹ A detailed report on this interesting system, yielding under different reaction conditions CIF, PtF, has been given elsewhere.² A ¹⁹F nmr chemical shift of -310 ppm relative to external CFCl₃ has been tentatively assigned to  $ClO_2F_2^{+,3}$  A more complete characterization of the  $ClO_2F_2^+$  cation in the original  $PtF_6^-$  salt, however, was preempted by interference from the  $PtF_6$  anion and from substantial amounts of by-products such as  $ClO_2^+PtF_6^-$ . Consequently, efforts were made to prepare  $ClO_2F_2^+$  salts containing different anions and to eliminate the undesirably by-products. We have now succeeded in preparing ClO₂F₂*BF₄ and ClO₂F₂*AsF₆ and in more fully characterizing the  $ClO_2F_2^+$  cation. These results are described below.

#### **Experimental Section**

Apparatus and Materials. The stainless steel-Teflon-FEP vacuum system, the glove box, the infrared, Raman, and ¹⁹F nmr spectrometers and sampling techniques, and the syntheses and purification of PtF., AsF,, and FCIO, have been described elsewhere.^{2,3} Nitryl fluoride, prepared from N1O, and F1, and BF, (from The Matheson Co.) were purified by fractional condensation. Debye-Scherrer X-ray diffraction powder patterns were taken as previously described."

Syntheses of CIO₁F₁* Salta. The synthesis of CIO₂F₁*PtF₄⁻ has been described elsewhere.³ For the synthesis of CIO₂F₁*BF₄⁻, a mixture of  $ClO_2F_2^*PtF_4^-$  (4.8 mmol) and  $ClO_2^*PtF_4^-$  (12.2 nimol) was treated in a passivated (with CIF, and  $BrF_{2}$ ) 75-mi stainless steel cylinder with FNO₂ (25.3 mmol) at -78° for 48 hr. The reaction products volatile at 25° consisted of FCIO₂, CIF₂O₂, and unreacted FNO₂ and were separated by fractional condensation through a series of traps kept at -112, -126, -142, and -196°. The -126° fraction contained most of the CIF,O, and some FCIO,. Attempts to separate further the CIF, O, and FCIO, m. vture by fractional condensation were unsuccessful. Consequently, 2.76 mmol of this mixture was combined with BF, (3.00 mmol) at -196° in a passivated Teflor-FEP ampoule and the temperature was cycled several times between -196 and +25°. The product was kept at -78° for several hours and unreacted BF, (0.22 mmol) was removed at this temperature in vecuo. Removal of volstile material in vecuo was continued at 20°. The volatile material (2.60 mmol) consisted according to its infrared spectrum of a 1:1 mixture of FCiO, and BF,. The white, solid, nonvolatile residue (280 mg, 1.46 mmol) was identified by infrared, Raman, and ¹⁹F nmr spectroscopy as ClO₂F₂*BF,

For the preparation of the AsF₄⁻ mit, ClO₂F₃⁺BF₄⁻ (0.62 mmol) and AsF, (1.43 mmol) were combined at -196" in a passivated Teflon-FEP ampouls. The contents of the ampoule were kept at  $-78^{\circ}$  for 30 min and at 25° for 1 hr. Volatile products were removed at 25° and consisted of unreacted AsF, (0.79 mmol) and BF, (0.59 mmol). The white, stable solid weighed 185 mg (weight calculated for 0.62

(1) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 453 (1972).

K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., in press.
 K. O. Christe, J. F. Hon, and D. Filipovich, Inorg. Chem., 12,

84 (1973). (4) K. O. Christe and D. Naumann, Inorg. Chem., 12, 59 (1973). mmol of ClO₂F₂*AsF₄⁻ is 183 mg) and was identified as ClO₂F₂*AsF₄⁻ by infrared, Raman, and 1ºF nmr spectroscopy.

### **Results and Discussion**

Syntheses and Properties of  $ClO_2F_2^+$  Salts. The synthesis of  $ClO_2F_2^+PtF_6^-$  from  $FClO_2$  and  $PtF_6$  and its temperature dependence have been discussed elsewhere.^{1,2} Since the  $PtF_6$  anion interfered with the vibrational spectroscopic studies of  $ClO_2F_2^+$ , the BF₄ and AsF₆ salts were prepared according to the reaction

 $ClO_{2}^{*}PtF_{6}^{-} + ClO_{2}F_{2}^{*}PtF_{6}^{-} + FNO_{2} \rightarrow FClO_{1} + ClF_{3}O_{2} + ClF_{3}O_{3} + ClF$ 2NO, *PtF.*

Unreacted FNO₂ and some of the FClO₂ could be separated from CIF₃O₂ by fractional condensation. The remaining  $FClO_2$  was separated from  $ClF_3O_2$  by complexing with  $BF_3$ . Since the resulting ClO₂⁺BF₄⁻ has a dissociation pressure⁵ or 182 mm at 22.1° while  $ClO_2F_2^*BF_4^-$  is stable, the former salt could be readily removed by pumping at 20°. Conversion of  $ClO_2F_2^+BF_4^-$  to the corresponding  $AsF_6^-$  salt was accomplished through displacement of BF4 by the stronger Lewis acid AsFc.

All three salts, ClO₂F₂⁺PtF₆⁻,ClO₂F₂⁺AsF₆⁻, and  $ClO_2F_2^*BF_4^-$ , are solids, stable at 25°, and react violently with water or organic materials. The PtF6 compound is canary yellow, while those of AsF₆⁻ and BF₄⁻ are white. The salts dissolve in anhydrous HF without decomposing. They are crystallinic in the solid state and the X-ray powder diffraction patterns of  $ClF_2O_2^+BF_4^-$  and  $ClO_2F_2^+AsF_6^-$  are listed in Table I. The powder pattern of  $ClO_2F_2^+BF_4^-$  is much simpler than that of  $ClO_2F_2^+AsF_6^-$ . This is not surprising since the anion and cation in the former salt are both of approximately tetrahedral shape and of similar size. The powder pattern of  $ClO_2F_2^*BF_4^-$  can be indexed on the basis of an orthorhombic unit cell with a = 5.45, b = 7.23, and c = 13.00 Å. Assuming four molecules per unit cell and neglecting contributions from the highly charged central atoms to the volume,^{6,7} a plausible average volume of 16 Å³ per F or O atom is obtained. However, the agreement between the observed and calculated reflections is somewhat poor for several lines and, hence, the above unit cell dimensions are tentative.

The thermal stability of  $ClO_2F_2^+BF_4^-$  is higher than those of  $ClO_2^+BF_4^-$ ,  $ClF_2^+BF_4^-$ , or other similar salts. This is in good agreement with the previously made correlations" between the stability of an adduct and the structure of the

(5) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pillpovich, and W. Sewoday,

Inorg. Cham., 8, 2489 (1969). (6) W. H. Zacharissen, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 70, 2147 (1948). (7) F. H. Ellinger and W. H. Zacharissen, J. Phys. Chem., 58, 405 (1954).

(8) H. Selig and J. Shamir, Inorg. Chem., 3, 294 (1964). (9) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2205 (1972).

Table I.	X-Ray P	'owder I	Patterns f	or CiO	F,	'BF,	and	CIO	,F,	*AsF.	
----------	---------	----------	------------	--------	----	------	-----	-----	-----	-------	--

C10,1	F,*BF,*		CIO, F,	*AsF,	
d, A	Intens	<i>d</i> , A	Intens	d, A	Intens
5.47	\$	7.49	w	2.12	w
5.06	m	5.50	ms	2.01	w
4.37	ms	4.98	w	1.94	mw
4.15	w	4.35	ms	1.90	INW
3.70	VS	4.02	W	1.86	W
3.56	8	3.86	5	1.80	W
3.00	m	3.70	w	1.76	100
2.77	m	3.57	m	1.72	W
2.57	VW	3.40	mw	1.70	101
2.41	m	3.02	mw	1.65	W
2.18	5	2.77	m	1.62	Ŵ
2.08	1	2.69	m	1.59	w.
1.86	ms	2.60	w	1.54	÷
1.80	w	2.41	w	1.50	w.
		2.30	*	1.41	
		2.20	w	1.37	w
				1.34	w

parent molecule and its ions. Thus, tetrahedral  $ClO_2F_2^+$  (see below) should be energetically much more favorable than trigonal-bipyramidal  $ClF_3O_2$ .^{10,11}

¹⁹F Nmr Spectra. A broad singlet at -310 ppm relative to external CFCl₃ has previously been observed for ClO₂F₂⁺PtF₆⁻ at low concentration in anhydrous HF and was tentatively assigned to ClO₂F₂^{+,3} This tentative assignment is confirmed by the present study. The spectrum of ClF₂O₂⁺BF₄⁻ in HF shows a strong temperature dependence. At 30° it consists of a single peak at 185 ppm relative to external CFCl₃. With decreasing temperature the peak at first becomes broader and then separates at about 0° into three signals at -301(ClO₂F₂⁺), 146 (BF₄⁻),¹² and 194 ppm (HF) which become narrower with further decrease in temperature. The observed peak area ratio of approximately 2:1 for the 146 and -301 ppm signals confirms their assignment to BF₄⁻ and ClO₂F₂⁺, res⁻ectively, and proves the ionic nature of the ClF₃O₂ BF₃ adduct in HF solution.

The spectrum of  $ClF_2O_2^+AsF_6^-$  in HF (which was acidified with  $AsF_5$ )³ consists of two resonances at -307 ( $ClO_2F_2^+$ ) and 105 ppm (HF,  $AsF_5$ ,  $AsF_6^-$ ),³ respectively. Rapid exchange among HF,  $AsF_5$ , and  $AsF_6^-$  preempted the measurement of the  $ClO_2F_2^+$  to  $AsF_6^-$  peak area ratio.

Vibrational Spectra. Figure 1 shows the infrared and Raman spectra of solid  $ClO_2F_2^+BF_4^-$  and the Raman spectrum of an HF solution of  $ClO_2F_2^+BF_4^-$ . Figure 2 depicts the infrared and Raman spectra of solid  $ClO_2F_2^+AsF_6^-$ . Figure 3 shows the infrared spectrum of a mixture of solid  $ClO_2F_2^+PtF_6^-$  and  $ClO_2^+PtF_6^-$ . The observed frequencies are listed in Table II and are compared with those reported for isoelectronic  $SO_2F_2^{-12}$ .

Inspection of Figures 1-3 and of Table II reveals that the spectra of  $ClF_3O_2 \cdot BF_3$ ,  $ClF_3O_2 \cdot AsF_5$ , and  $ClF_3O_2 \cdot PtF_5$  contain the bands characteristic for  $BF_4^{-,13-16} \cdot AsF_6^{-,16-19}$  and

(10) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 457 (1972).

(11) E. L. Muetterties and W. D. Phillips, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 81. 1084 (1959).

(12) D. R. Lide, Jr., D. E. Mans, and J. J. Comeford, Spectrochim. Acas, 21, 497 (1965).

(13) J. Goubeau and W. Bucs, Z. Anorg. Alg. Chem., 268, 221 (1952).

- (14) N. N. Greenwood, J. Chem. Soc., 3811 (1959).
- (15) H. A. Bonadeo and E. Silberman, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 26, 2337 (1970).
- (16) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and C. J. Schack, Imorg. Chem., 11, 2212 (1972).
- (17) K. O. Christe and W. Sewodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, 313 (1967).
   (18) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, A. E. Paviath, and W. Sewoday, Inorg. Chem., 6, 533 (1967).
- (19) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and W. Sawoday, Inorg. Chem., 8, 2489 (1969).



Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of  $ClO_2F_2^*BF_4^-$ : A, infrared spectrum of the solid as a AgCl disk; B, Raman spectrum of the solid; D and E, Raman spectrum of the HF solution, incident polarization perpendicular and parallel, respectively; exciting line is 4880-A and C indicates spectral slit width.









 $PtF_6^{-,2,20}$  respectively. Furthermore, the Raman spectra of  $ClF_3O_2$ ·BF₃ are practically identical for both the solid and its HF solution. These observations, together with the ¹⁹F nur spectrum of the BF₃ adduct in HF solution, establish

(20) N. Bartlett, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl., 7, 433 (1968);
 N. Bartlett and S. P. Beaton, Chem. Commun., 167 (1966); F. O. Sladky, P. A. Bulliner, and N. Bartlett, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2179 (1969).

	SO,F,			CO,F,BF,							Anignm	ent (point grou	(d
	R.	¥.	-			CIO,F,	AsF,	CIO, F; PtF.	+ CIO, PIF.	XO,F,	YF		
3	Liquid	3	HF soln	Solid	노	×	5	æ	<u>5</u>	(C10)	p(40)	BF, (Ta)	co, (c,
									2340 Jw				0 eu + 1a
7	14 <b>97</b> (1) dg	1502 m	1495 (0.3) dp	1485 (0.6) 1469 (0.2)	1485} s	1492 (0.25)	1489] s 1473] s		2115 ww 1486	<b>v,</b> (B,)			2 _{2'} , (A,)
				Ì	1295 m			1299 (0.5)	1297 vs			v1 + v4 (F2)	V3 (B,)
5 A O	1263 (7) p	1269 v3	1252 (4.4) } 1244 (1.5) }	1245 (3.9)} 1237 (1.3)}	1245} s	1252} 1244} (1.9)	1250}s	1246 (0+) 1246 (0+) 1051 (2.7)	1245 1237 1047 m	('V) 'a			", (A₁)
			1050 (0+) br	1050 (0+), br	990- 1160 1-							₽,(F,)	
ŝ	<b>8</b> 87 (±)	88° vi	834 (0.7) dp 771 sh. p	823 (1.6) 772 (6.3)	824 s 772 w	834 (0.6)	832 s		827 s	V, (B,)		v. (A.)	
7 14	<b>846 (10) p</b>	848 vs	761 (10) p	753 (10)	754 8	761 (4.5)	759 s 700 vs, br	754 (0.1) 617 (2.5)	756 s 640 vs, br	ν, (Λ,)	(J, (F, u)		
						683 (10) 573 (1.9)	564 w	642 (10) 564 (1.3)] 552 (1.8)]	580 w) 552 s {		v, (A.g) v, (Eg)		
3 vbr	547 (6) dp	552.8 546.3 539.4	538 (3.8) 533 sh 517 (1.6)	534 (4.7) 530 sh 515 (1.5)	534 sh 529 s 516 w	534 (2.9) 528 ab 514 (1)	534 sh 527 s 514 m	514 (0.4)	532 w 514 s	, , (B, ) (A, (A, ) (B, )		v, (F,)	ν, (Λ ₁ )
8 vbr	359 (f) đp	384.5 w	388 (4.0) dp	394 sh 387 (3.9)	395 w	390 (3.8)	395 sh			ردًم م م م			
			4 35	366 (J) 335		373 (3)	385 vs		284 m} 265 s 5 239 (2.9)		v. (F.u) v. (F.u)	9	
									180 (0+)		ν, (F ₂₁ )	)	

Table II. Raman and lafrated Vibrational Spectra of CiO, Fi⁺ Saits Compared to Those of SO, F₁

()

173

1360 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 12, No. 6, 1973

ţ

ł

Christe, Wilson, and Curtis

Observed Frequencies (cm⁻¹), Approximate Description of Modes, Computed Symmetry, and Most Important Internal Force Constants of CIO, F₃+ Table III.

						7	OCIO, LFCIF, der	•		
.					124, 96 (I)	114, 105 (11)	109, 109 (11)	134 66 (115)	111 100 000	Obsd iso-
<	<b>,</b>	1741	^v _{sym} (ClO ₁ )	$F_{ii} = f_D + f_{DD}$	11 33 10 31	10 (1 1 1 0 1		(41) 06 144	(V) CU1 (*)	topic shifts
	:	766		$F_{ii} = 2 \int DR$	[7:6] 00:11	10.00 10.1	10.12 [12.4]	11.74 [8.0]	11.38 [8.5]	7.5-8.5
	<b>.</b>	514	537m(CIO,)	$F_{13} = J_R + J_{RR}$ $F_{33} = 0.56f_{CR} + 0.06f_{R} + 0.38f_{C} - 0.72f_{2.0} + 0.06f_{R}$	4.28 [5.4]	4.85 [3.4]	4.83 [3.5]	4.08 [6.4]	1.00 4.56 [4.9]	ž
				$(f_{BB} + f_{BB} + f_{BB} + f_{BB}) + 0.59f_{BY} - 0.93f_{CY}$		[2.0] 68.1	1.79 [1.6]	1.64 [0.4]	1.86 [0.1]	•
	;	000		$r_{34} = 0.32/\alpha + 0.13/\beta - 0.45/\gamma - 1.01/\alpha + 0.13.$ $(f_{66} + f_{66}') + 0.31/\beta + 0.28/\ldots$	<b>q</b> (0)	q(0)	q(0)	<b>q</b> (0)	<b>q</b> (0)	
	4	040	esym(CIF2)	$F_{\rm ev} = 0.18f_{\rm or} + 0.29f_{\rm B} + 0.52f_{\rm Y} - 0.91f_{\rm orb}^{\rm orb} + 0.29.$	1.29 [1.0]	1.06 [1.9]	1.16 [0.1]	1 29 11 01		
<°°	2.	390	۴	$F_{13} = f_{16} = f_{16} = f_{16} = f_{16}$	116			[0:1] (7:5	<b>[3.1]</b> /U-1	
Ē	7	1479	Vasym(CiO ₂ )	$\mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{u}} = f_{\mathbf{D}} - f_{\mathbf{DD}}$	11.48 [18.7]	1.16 11.98 [17.9]	1.16 12.25 (17.51	1.16 12 66 11 6 21	1.16	
	ŕa	530	δ _{rnet} (ClO.)	$f_{c_1} = \sqrt{2}(D\beta - \overline{D}\beta)$	q(0)	q(0)	(0) ^b	1.00	12./U[16.4]	15.9-16.7
œ.	å	830	varym(CIF1)	$F_{uv} = \int R - \int RR \int R = \int RS$	1.61 [2.7] 4.71 [10.91	1.78 [3.3]	1.89 [4.5]	1.54 [3.6]	1.71 [3.8]	
	à	514	y . (GE)	$F_{\rm e_0} = \sqrt{2}(f_{R,\beta} - f_{R,\beta})$	(0.5) ^b	d(2.0)	4.45 [11.7] (0 51b	4.71 [10.9]	4.50 [11.5]	~11
			VIOCE (CHT 2)	$r_{e} = J\beta - J\beta\beta + f\beta\beta - f\beta\beta$	2.01 [2.5]	1.72 [2.2]	1.61 [2.1]	2 01 12 41	(0.5)6	
				in Inn	11.41	11.32	11.19	12.20	12 04	
				f.R.	-0.08	-0.66	-1.07	-0.46	-0.66	
6				f.RR	-0.21	0.17	4.63	4.40	4.53	
π. 	uetching	constants i vatry force	in mdyn/A, deforn	nation constants in mdyn Å/radian ² , and stretch-bend in	teraction constants	tin mdvn/radia-	Velocities in the second	70-0-	0.03	
L. Ruori	ne atom,	and no coi	mmon oxygen or f	DWN WERE ASSUMED to be zero. $f_{BB}$ , $f_{BB}$ , and $f_{BB}$ , refer to Thorine atom, respectively. b Assumed values. c The m	the interactions be umerical coefficien	etween the deform	values listed in brac ations of two angles	ckets are the compu- having a common of	ited ³⁵ Cl- ³⁷ Cl isoto oXygen atom, a con	pic shifts nmon
, u	( ]	<b>)</b>			********		ire based on the 124	and 96 bond ang	le geometry.	

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 12, No. 6, 1973 1361

that these adducts are ionic and contain the  $ClO_2F_2^+$  cation. The assignments for the anions are well established and are summarized in Table II. Consequently, only the assignments for  $ClO_2F_2^+$  will be discussed in more detail. The  $ClO_2F_2^+$ cation is isoelectronic with  $SO_2F_2$  which was shown by microwave spectroscopy to possess symmetry  $C_{2\nu}$ .²¹ The SO₂F₂ structure can be derived from a tetrahedron with two oxygen and two fluorine ligands occupying the corners and with the O=S=O angle increased to 123° 58' and the F-S-F angle compressed to 96° 7'. Comparison of the bands due to  $ClO_2F_2^*$  with those previously reported ^{12,22,23} for  $SO_2F_2$ (see Table II) reveals a pronounced similarity indicating closely related structures and bonding. Therefore, as ignments for  $ClO_2F_2^+$  were made by analogy with those of  $SO_2F_2$  which were reliably established by infrared,²³ Raman,²² matrix-isolation,¹² and microwave¹² studies. The analogy appears to include the triple and double coincidences among  $\nu_7$  (B₁),  $\nu_3$  (A₁), and  $\nu_9$  (B₂) at about 530 cm⁻¹ and between  $\nu_4$  (A₁) and  $\nu_5$  (A₂) at about 390 cm⁻¹, respectively. As for  $SO_2F_2$ , ¹² only tentative assignments to the individual modes can be made for the bands observed in the 520-cm⁻¹ region.

The close analogy between the vibrational spectra of isoelectronic  $ClO_2F_2^+$  and  $SO_2F_2$  parallels those found for the isoelectronic pairs CIF₂O⁺-SF₂O, ¹⁶ CIF₆⁺-SF₆,² CIF₅-SF₅⁻²⁴ and  $ClF_4^+$ -SF₄.²⁵ It demonstrates the usefulness of knowing the vibrational spectra of the corresponding sulfur compounds for predicting and assigning those of the isoelectronic chlorine fluorides.

Additional evidence for the pseudotetrahedral structure of symmetry  $C_{2\nu}$  of  $ClO_2F_2^+$  consists of the ³⁵Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic splittings observed for the stretching modes (see Table III and Force Constant section).

Force Constants. Three sets of force constants were computed for ClO₂F₂⁺ assuming different geometries. Two additional sets were computed requiring agreement between observed and computed ³⁵Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic shifts (see Table III). The potential and kinetic energy matrices were computed using a machine method.²⁶ The three different geometries adopted for  $ClO_2F_2^+$  differ only in the bond angles but not in the bond lengths. The bond lengths were estimated to be D(CIO) = 1.41 Å and R(CIF) = 1.53 Å by comparison with related molecules and on the basis of the correlation of Robinson²⁷ between frequencies and bond lengths. The bond angles of set 1,  $\alpha(\angle OCIO) = 124^\circ$ ,  $\beta(\angle OCIF) = 108^\circ 15'$ , and  $\gamma(\angle FCIF) = 96^\circ$ , were chosen to be identical with those of isoelectronic SO₂F₂.²¹ For set III, tetrahedral bond angles were used, and for set II, a geometry was selected intermediate between those of sets I and III. The redundant coordinate was found numerically, and the deformation symmetry coordinates  $S_3$  and  $S_4$  were made orthogonal to it. To demonstrate that the redundancy condition was correct, it was verified that the frequencies of each block taken separately and the corresponding frequencies of the direct sum of all symmetry coordinates were the same.

The force constants were computed by trial and error with

(21) D. R. Lide, Jr., D. E. Mann, and R. M. Fristrom, J. Chem. Phys., 26, 734 (1957).

(22) P. Bender and J. M. Wood, Jr., J. Chem. Phys., 23, 1316 (1955).

(23) G. R. Hunt and M. K. Wilson, Spectrochim. Acta, 16, 570 (1960). (24) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, (24) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich,

(25) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, to be submitted for publica-

(26) E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 27, 1989 (1971). (27) E. A. Robinson, Can. J. Chem., 41, 3021 (1963).

174

**Difluoroperchiory!** Cation

**Table IV.** Stretching Force Constants (mdyn/A) of  $ClO_2F_2^+$ Compared to Those of Related Compounds

	ſcio		f _{ClF}	fcir' a
CiO.F.*	12.1	CIF, * i	4.7	
CIF.O ⁺ b	11.2	CIF,+/	4.7	
FCIO. C	9.4	CIF.+ #	4.5	3.2
CIE.04	9.4	CIO_F.*	4.46	
FCIO. «	9.1	CIF. 1	4.2	2.7
1001	2.1	FCIO.	3.9	
ci0 • 1	9.0	CIF. m	3.5	2.7
	8.9	CIF. O' b	3.4	
CIF O = h	8.3	CIF OF	3.2	2.3
CH 202	0.2	FCIO.	2.5	
		$CIE^{n}$		2.4
		CIF' 0		2.1
				1.9
		$CIF_1O_1 - h$		1.6

^a CIF bonds for which strong contributions from semiionic threecenter, four-electron bonds can be invoked. ^b Reference 16. ^c W. Sawodny, A. Fadini, and K. Ballein, Spectrochim Acta, 21, 995 (1965). ^d K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2196 (1972). ^e D. F. Smith, G. M. Begun, and W. H. Fletcher, Spectrochim. Acta, 20, 1763 (1964). ^f Reference 19. ^g K. O. Christe and E. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2209 (1972). ^h K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, ibid., 11, 35 (1972). ⁱ K. O. Christe, ibid., in press. ^j K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, ibid., 9, 2296 (1970). ^k Reference 25. ^l R. A. Frey, R. L. Redington, and A. L. K. Aljibury, J. Chem. Phys, 54, 344 (1971). ^m Reference 24. ⁿ K. O. Christe, W. Sawodny, and J. P. Guertin, Inorg. Chem., 374, 306 (1970).

the aid of a computer, requiring exact fit between the observed and computed frequencies. The results are given in Table III where the force constants not shown were assumed to be zero. The values shown for sets 1-111 were the simplest set that would give an exact fit and, with the exception of  $F_{80}$ , represent a diagonal symmetry force field. By analogy with isoelectronic SO₂F₂,²⁸ a nonzero value was required for  $F_{89}$  to fit the observed frequencies. Its value was assumed to be 0.5 to obtain a plausible value for  $F_{99}$ . Table III demonstrates the dependence of the force constants on the chosen bond angles and the impossibility to achieve a fit between the observed and the computed ³⁵Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic shifts by simple variation of the bond angles. Numerical experiments confirmed that nonzero off-diagonal symmetry force constants are required to fit the observed isotopic shifts. The results for the more likely geometries I and II are listed as sets IV and V, respectively, in Table III. In the A₁ symmetry block, the only interaction constant capable of sufficiently decreasing the  $v_1$  isotopic shift is  $F_{12}$ . The experimental data do not permit us to distinguish between sets IV and V. However, the variation in the two force constants of greatest interest,  $f_D$  and  $f_R$ , is relatively small. Consequently, their values might be expected to approach those of a general

(28) W. D. Perkins and M. K. Wilson, J. Chem. Phys., 20, 1791 (1952).

valence force field. A statistically meaningful uncertainty estimate cannot be made for the force constant values owing to their underdetermined nature and to the lack of exact structural data. However, the numerical data of Table III allow some conclusions concerning the ranges of possible solutions. It should also be mentioned that the observed  ${}^{35}\text{Cl}{}^{-37}\text{Cl}$  isotopic shifts varied slightly depending on the nature of the anion. In  $\text{ClO}_2\text{F}_2^+\text{BF}_4^-$  for both the solid state and the HF solution, isotopic shifts of 7.5 and 15.9 cm⁻¹ were observed for  $\nu_1$  (A₁) and  $\nu_6$  (B₁), respectively. For solid  $\text{ClO}_2\text{F}_2^+\text{PtF}_6^-$  the corresponding values were 8.5 and 16.6 cm⁻¹.

Of the internal force constants, the stretching force constants are of greatest interest since they can be used as a measure for the relative covalent bond strength. The stretching force constants of  $ClO_2F_2^+$  are listed in Table IV and compared to those of related molecules and ions. Comparison of the ClO stretching force constant of  $ClO_2F_2^+$  (12.1 mdyn/Å) with those listed in Table IV shows that it is the highest value known for a ClO bond. This is not surprising, since the central atom in  $ClO_2F_2^+$  has a high oxidation state (+VII), highly electronegative ligands, and a formal positive charge (cation). The influence of these factors on  $f_{ClO}$  has previously been discussed¹⁶ for  $ClF_2O^+$  and, hence, will not be reiterated. By analogy with  $ClF_2O^+$ , the only other known species exhibiting a  $f_{ClO}$  value of similar magnitude, contributions from the resonance structure



might be invoked¹⁶ to explain the high  $f_{CIO}$  value. The value of the CIF stretching force constant (4.46 mdyn/Å) falls within the range expected for a predominantly covalent CIF bond. The interpretation of relatively small differences (~0.3 mdyn/Å) in the CIF stretching force constant values listed in Table IV should be done only with caution since most values were computed from underdetermined systems and might be significantly influenced by the chosen stretchbend interaction constants.

Registry No.  $ClF_3O_2$ , 38680-84-1;  $BF_3$ , 7637-07-2;  $AsF_5$ , 7784-36-3;  $(ClO_2F_2)BF_4$ , 38682-34-7;  $(ClO_2F_2)AsF_6$ , 39003-82-2;  $(ClO_2F_2)PtF_6$ , 36609-92-4;  $(ClO_2)PtF_6$ , 38123-66-9.

Acknowledgment. The authors are indebted to Drs. D. Pilipovich and C. J. Schack for their help and to Dr. D. Lawson of the Jet Propulsion Laboratory for the use of the Raman spectrometer. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

# 175/176

### ENGNG. NUCL. CHEM. LETTERS Vol. 9, pp. 845-847, 1973. Pergamon Press. Printed in Great Britain.

# ON THE REACTION OF CIgF ALF WITH JENON

Earl O. Christe and Bichard D. Wilson Bocketdyne, A Division of Bockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

(Received 9 April 1973)

In the presence of strong Levis scide,  $XeP_2$  can act as a powerful fluorinating oxidizer (1,2). For example, it can fluorinate  $Br_2$  or  $I_2$  (3) resulting in the formation of  $BrP_3$  and  $IP_5$ , respectively, as shown by the following idealized equation:

followed by dissociation of the thermally unstable  $BrF_2^+ HF_4^-$  complex to  $BrF_3$  and  $BF_3$  (4). However, to our knowledge, no example has been reported for the reverse reaction of this type, i.e., the oxidative fluorination of is by a halogen fluoride under mild conditions. Furthermore, previous studies have shown that both ClF (5) and ClF₃ (6) do not interact with is.

We have now found that the addition of a Lewis acid to CLF, which causes  $\operatorname{Cl}_2 \mathbb{P}^T$ formation (7), also increases the exidizing power of CLF significantly so that it can fluorinate Xe according to:

fellowed by the known (8) reaction:



# REACTION OF CI2F*A+F6

Vol. 9, No. 8

These results suggest that the oxidizing power of cations decreases in the following order,  $\operatorname{Cl}_2 \operatorname{P}^+ > \operatorname{XeP}^+$  or  $\operatorname{Xe}_2 \operatorname{P}_3^+ > \operatorname{BrF}_2^+$ , and that the enhancement of the oxidizing power of an amphoteric molecule by the addition of a strong Lewis acid is not limited to  $\operatorname{XeP}_2$  but is probably quite general. Furthermore, the fact that ClF is pseudo-iscelectronic with  $\operatorname{XeF}^+$  but acts as a rather mild fluorinating oxidiser, indicates that a specific valence electron configuration is not the main cause for unusual oxidizing power. Eather, it appears that cation formation, i.e., a formal positive charge, is more important.

# Experimental Section

Xenon, C1F, and  $AsF_5$  (2.09 mmol each) were combined at -198° in a passivated (with  $ClF_3$ ) 25 ml sapphire-stainless steel reaction tube. The mixture was allowed to warm up to 25° and was kept at this temperature for one hour. The mixture was recooled to -196° and did not show the presence of any noncondensible material. After removal of the products volatile at 25° by pumping, a white solid residue (83 mg) was obtained. The volatile material was condensed back into the reactor at -196°. The contents were kept at -80° for 1.5 hours. The reactor was allowed to warm to 25° and the volatile products were separated by fractional condensation. They consisted of Xe (1.68 mmol) and a mixture of CLF,  $Cl_{o}$ , and  $AaF_{K}$  (total of \$ mmol) which could not be separated completely by fractional condensation owing to partial formation of the known  $\operatorname{Cl}_{g} \mathbb{F}^{+}_{AB} \mathbb{F}_{A}^{-}$  (7) and  $Cl_2^+AsP_A^-$  (9) adducts. The white solid residue (157 mg) showed the vibrational spectrum and x-ray powder diffraction pattern characteristic (10) for monoclinic Xe P. AsP. The latter probably formed from the original  $XaF^+AaF_6^-$  (as indicated by the material balance) by loss of  $AaF_5$  during sample preparation in the glove box (8). Previous reports (8,11) on the infrared spectrum and x-ray powder pattern diverge. Our data are in excellent agreement with the data of Bartlett et al. (8), but disagree with those reported by Binenboym et al.(11).

Vol. 9, No. 8

<u>-</u>----

 $\bigcirc$ 

# REACTION OF CI2F AF

# Acknowledgment

This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. The authors are indebted to Drs. D. Filipovich and C. J. Schack for helpful discussions and to Dr. N. Bartlett for making his original infrared spectra and x-ray powder patterns of  $Xe_2F_3^+AsF_6^-$  available to us.

# Beferences

- (1) N. Bartlett and F. C. Sladky, Chem. Commun., 1046 (1968).
- (2) S. Buediger and H. Meinert, Z. Chem., <u>12</u>, 393 (1972).
- (3) H. Meinert and U. Gross, Z. Chem., <u>8</u>, 343 (1968).
- (4) K. O. Christe, J. Phys. Chem., <u>73</u>, 2792 (1969).
- (5) K. O. Christe, unpublished results.
- (6) N. Bartlett, Endeavour, <u>31</u>, 107 (1972).
- (7) K. C. Christe and W. Sawedny, Inorg. Chem., 8, 212 (1969).
- (8) F. O. Sladky, P. A. Bulliner, and N. Bartlett, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2179 (1969).
- (9) R. J. Gillespie and M. J. Morton, Inorg. Chem., 9, 811 (1970).
- (10) F. O. Sladky, P. A. Bullimer, N. Bartlett, B. G. DeBoer, and Z. Zalkin, Chem. Commun., 1048 (1968).
- (11) J. Binenboym, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., <u>30</u>, 2863 (1968).

179/180

### Spectrochimica Asta, Vol. 29A, pp. 2017 to 2024. Pergamon Press 1978. Printed in Northern Ireland

ţ

# Vibrational spectra of trifluoroacetates

## KARL O. CHRISTE Rocketdyne, a Division of North American Rockwell Corporation, Canoga Park, California 91304, U.S.A.

and

# DIETER NAUMANN

Institut für Anorganische Chemie, Universität Dortmund, Germany

### (Received 12 February 1973; Revised 21 May 1973)

Abstract—Infrared and Raman spectra of  $CeI(O_2CCF_3)_4$  and  $Ce_I(O_2CCF_3)_6$  are reported and compared to those of the free trifluoroacetate anion and covalent trifluoroacetyl compounds. The bonding of the trifluoroacetate group in  $[I(O_2CCF_3)_4]^-$  is best interpreted as being covalent with strong ionic contributions. The vibrational spectrum of the free trifluoroacetate ion is reassigned.

## INTRODUCTION

THE TRIFLUOROACETATE group is frequently used as a ligand in coordination chemistry. In most cases, vibrational spectroscopy is used to postulate either ionic, covalent, monodentate, or bidentate structures. However, these postulates are frequently based exclusively on minor frequency changes or splittings and consequently are not convincing. The recent synthesis [1] of  $Cs^+[I(O_3CCF_3)_4]^-$  presented an opportunity to study the vibrational spectrum of a trifluoroacetato ligand expected to be considerably more covalent than metal trifluoroacetates, but more polar than organic trifluoroacetyl compounds. The covalent character of the trifluoroacetato ligand in its iodine (III) compound is suggested by the nature of its analogous perchlorato [2] and nitrato [3] salts,  $Cs^+[I(OClO_3)_4]^-$  and  $[N(CH_3)_4]^+[I(NO_3)_4]^-$ , respectively. In addition, the skeleton of  $I(O_3CCF_3)_4^-$  might be expected to have relatively high symmetry since the  $IF_4^-$  anion was recently shown [4] to be square planar. When comparing the assignments reported [5-8] for the free trifluoroacetate anion with those more recently reported [9-12] for a number of simple covalent trifluoroacetyl compounds, the need of revising the assignments for the free ion became obvious.

[8] C. A. AGAMBAR and K. G. ORBELL, J. Cham. Soc. A 897 (1969).

[12] G. A. CROWDER, J. Fluorine Chem. 1, 219 (1971).

181

^[1] D. NAUMANN, M. SCHMEISSER and R. SCHERLE, J. Phiorine Chem. 1, 321 (1972).

^[2] K. O. CHRISTE and C. J. SCHACE, Inorg. Chem. 11, 1682 (1972).

^[3] M. LUETIG and J. K. RUFF, Inorg. Chem. 5, 2124 (1966).

^[4] K. O. CHRISTE and D. NAUMANN, Inorg. Chem. 12, 59 (1973).

^[5] R. E. ROBINSON and R. C. TAYLOS, Spectrochim. Acta 18, 1093 (1962).

^[6] E. SPINNER, J. Ohem. Soc. 4217 (1964).

^[7] M. J. BAILLIE, D. H. BBOWN, K. C. Moss and D. W. A. SHARP, J. Cham. Soc. A 3110 (1968).

^[9] C. V. BERNEY, Spectrochim. Acta 27A, 663 (1971).

^[10] E. L. VARETTI and P. J. AYMONINO, J. Mol. Struct. 7, 155 (1971).

^[11] G. A. CROWDER and D. JACEBON, Spectrochim. Acta 27A, 1873 (1971).

## KARL O. CHRISTH and DIFTER NAUMANN

# EXPERIMENTAL

The preparation of  $CeI(O_2CCF_3)_4$  and  $Cs_0I(O_2CCF_3)_6$  has previously been described [1]. Silver trifluoroacetate was prepared from Ag₂O and CF₃COOH and vacuum dried at 100°C [7]. Sodium and cesium trifluoroacetate were purchased from Peninsular Chemical Research. The infrared spectra of the solids were recorded as dry powders in pressed AgBr diaks on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹. The instrument was calibrated by comparison with standard calibration points [13]. The Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880 Å line of an Ar ion laser and melting point glass capillaries as sample containers in the transverse excitation-transverse viewing mode.

### **RESULTS and DISCUSSION**

## Observed spectra

The vibrational spectra of solid  $CsI(O_2CCF_3)_4$ ,  $Cs_3I(O_3CCF_3)_4$ ,  $NaO_3CCF_3$ , and  $AgO_3CCF_3$ , and of an aqueous solution of  $NaO_3CCF_3$  are shown in Figs. 1 and 2. The observed frequencies are listed in Tables 1 and 2. The Raman spectrum of an aqueous  $AgO_3CCF_3$  solution was also recorded. It closely resembled that of the sodium salt solution and, hence, is not listed. The spectra observed for the metal trifuoroscetates are in good agreement with those proviously reported [5-8].

### Assignments for the trifluoroacetate ion

A comparison between the assignments reported [5-8] for  $CF_5CO_3^-$  and those made for a series of trifluoroscetyl compounds [9] revealed major discrepancies. Consequently, the vibrational spectrum of the free trifluoroscetate was reassigned based on the results of the thorough studies of BERNEY [9] on trifluoroscetyl compounds. For the  $CF_3CO_3^-$  anion, a structure of symmetry  $C_4$  was assumed based on the known [14] structure of isoelectronic  $CF_3NO_3$ . This structure has only one



symmetry element, i.e. a symmetry plane perpendicular to the  $CO_2$  plane. Our revised assignments are summarized in Table 1 and were made by analogy with the well established assignments of  $CF_3COF$  [9]. The observed intensities and Raman polarization measurements are in good agreement with the predictions for symmetry  $C_3$ . For species a', one of the Raman bands (598 cm⁻²) appears to be depolarized. However, the a' bands can be either polarized or depolarized, and the corresponding Raman band in  $CF_3COF$  also showed a high depolarization ratio of 0.78 [9].

182

^[13] E. K. PLYLER, A. DANTI, L. R. BLAINE and E. D. TIDWELL, J. Res. Natl. Bur. Std. 64, 841 (1960).

^[14] W. M. TOLLINS, E. TANNENBAUM and W. D. GWIMT, J. Ohem. Phys. 43, 3019 (1965).

Vibrational spectra of trifluoroacutates

ロスタンド とうちんしい ひょうやく たいしちょうかい よう

1

4

----

į

「こうと、たたないというというない」」」

C





# Nature of the iodine-trifluor sacetate bond in Cal(OsCCFs)4

Covalent or ionic? The next and most difficult question deals with the nature of the trifluorocasetate ligand in  $Cal(O_s CCF_s)_4$ . A review of the literature on trifluoro-acetate as a ligand reveals numerous studies. However, the conclusions reached are often conflicting. This is due to the fact that most studies deal with trifluoroscetato complexes of metals. In this type of adduct, the trifluoroscetate ligand is essentially a free trifluoracetate ion [15], which is only weakly bunded to the metal atom. As

183

^[15] A good example for proving this point is the crystal structure of the  $Co(O_sOCF_s)_4^{3-}$  anion in which the trifluoroacetate ligands exhibit in spite of their monodentate nature  $C_1-O_1$ and  $C_1-O_2$  bond distances identical within experimental error [J. G. BERGHAH, JE. and F. A. COTTON, Inorg. Chem. 5, 1420 (1966)].



Fig. 2. Infrared spectrum of solid Na⁺CF₃CO₃⁻ (trace A), of solid Ag⁺CF₃CO₂⁻ (trace B), of solid CsI(O₃CCF₃)₆ (trace C), and of solid Cs₃I(O₃CCF₃)₆ (trace D) recorded as AgBr pellets.

a consequence, the vibrational frequencies of the trifluoroacetato group are very similar to those of the free trifluoroacetate ion and exhibit only small relative changes. Without detailed structural data, such as X-ray diffraction studies, it is difficult to correlate these small frequency shifts with structural parameters. For example, small changes in the O-C-O bond angle due to the size of the metal atom or crystal packing are difficult to separate from effects caused by mono or bidentate coordination.

In Cal( $O_{s}CCF_{s})_{4}$ , the bands due to the C--OF_s part of the trifluoroacetate group are very characteristic and can readily be assigned (see Table 2). Consequently, we will discuss mainly the vibrations associated with the CO₂ group and the IO₄ skeletor. To better understand the nature of the trifluoroacetate group, let us first consider the two extreme cases, i.e. the free trifluoroacetate anion and the highly covalent  $CF_{a}C(O)OCH_{a}$  molecule [11]. Whereas the average of the two CO stretching frequencies (1500 cm⁻¹ for  $CF_2C(O)OCH_2$  and 1559 cm⁻¹ for  $CF_2(CO_2^-)$  and, hence, the average OO bond order changes little, their frequency separation (586  $cm^{-1}$  for  $OF_{4}C(O)OCH_{2}$  and 242 cm⁻¹ for  $OF_{3}OO_{3}^{-}$  is very different. Furthermore, in the covalent trifluoroscetates of the type XO₂CCF₂ bands due to the XO vibrations will appear and show increasing frequencies with increasing covalent character of the  $X \rightarrow 0$  bond. Inspection of the  $Cal(O_2CCF_a)_a$  spectrum reveals a OO stretching frequency separation of about  $356 \text{ cm}^{-1}$  and the presence of skeletal IO stretching modes as high as 600 cm⁻¹. Since the frequencies of the latter almost approach the frequency range expected for covalent I-O single bonds, the bonding of the trifluoroacetate group in CaI(O_sCCF_s)_e is best described as being covalent with strong

184

Table 1. Vibrational spectrum ( $m^{-1}$ ) of the trifuoroacetate anion and its assignment in point group  $C_s$  compared to that of  $CF_sCOF$ 

8

していている かん しんじん しょう

----ł

• • • • • •

ł

;

ł ł

The second second as

(_____;

i

Ļ,

•						•						
						nen.						
		I	nfrared .	olid	Balid	v	lqueous solutio	g	Infre	red solid	••	<ul> <li>Assignment and approximate descrip</li> </ul>
Ĕ.	liquid	[9]	Ξ	This work	This work	[9]	[9]	This work	Ε	This work	eolid	tion of mode
		1446 8	1445	1446 m	1454 (10)	1441 (10)	1435 vs, p	1438 (10) p	991	1461 m	1449 (7)	•' *1 *17m CO.
F		1189 5			The second second	1185 (1.2)	tava m, p	d (+-1) met			(1) 1021	P. PFCF.
2	908 p	860 ma	33	847 Ene	(5.7) 748	846 (3.3)	<b>5</b> 44 n, p	844 (6.0) p	946 8	862 me	848 (10)	0-04 %
e	770. 768 p	BOT TOR		acté ana				810 sh. p	<b>100</b> 100	794 me		P. Sucine CO.
•	694 b	730 mm	22	725 Ins	139 (3)	728 (0.4)	739 m, p	727 (2.2) p	#F	726 ma		y, å umbrella C
•	696 dp			AH ENG		596 (1.3) 110 (1.5)	601 m, p	695 (1.3) dp	8			P. OFCF.
					(a-a) 125	224 (0.8)	410 ms, p	408 (s.s) p	2	8	(o.z) veb	V. REAL TOOK
		1689 vi	1685	1688 va, br		1676 (0+)	1681 mw, dp	1680 (0.3) br	1650, 1620	1640, 1615		e" "1, "CO
ţ	) 1100	1140.	1143	1158			× 1143 ×	1145 (0.3)	1130	1150 m		Var VacCF.
g	620 dp		516	616 m	£15 (0+)	605 (0.8)	<b>621 w</b> , dp	520 (0+)	<b>613</b>	617 m		V. O. CF
Þ	427 dp			411 <del>w</del>	(2) [77	429 (1.2)	437 mw, dp	434 (I) dp	022	319 m		P., Butigeer Wag
a	246 삼			<b>■</b> 11 <b>2</b>	270 (3.8)	262 (1.2)	267 m, dp	266 (1.9) dp	384	263 m	<b>280 (1)</b>	PLA BOAR WAGE

Files, "The Remain starts" of the OOS place.
1 Uncorrected Remain spectrum of an equation of Ag⁴CF₂OOO⁻ was also recorded; since it was almost idention! with that of the aqueous Na⁴CF₃OOO⁻ solution, it is not head.
2 The Remain spectrum of an equation of Ag⁴CF₂OOO⁻ was also recorded; since it was almost idention! with that of the aqueous Na⁴CF₃OOO⁻ solution, it is not head.

## KARL O. CHRISTE and DIETER NAUMANN

2022

Infrared	Ramen	Assignment
	1750 (0.3))	
1710 vs, br	1725 (0.2)	PasCO ₈ or Post
1662 w		<b>816 + 839 - 1655</b>
3871		
1561/mw	1570 (0+)	
1404 m	1405 (0.2)	
1366 # /	1369 (1.6)	PsymCO ₂ or y ₀₋₆
•	1225 ah	Paym CF.
1140-1230 vs	1203 (0.2)	PETEFCE
	1166 (0.2)	PASTOF
854 mv	852 sh )	
845 vw	(	<b>1</b> 10.0
855 vw	839 (2.3) (	<b>P0_0</b>
830 w	816 (1.3)	
782 mw	781 (0+j	decimCO _n
7 <b>3</b> 7 m	725 (0.7)	Sumbrella CF .
603 m	604 (5,2)	<b>SFCF</b> ₂ + <b>y</b> _{sym} out of phase IO ₄
	555 (0.1)	
517 mw	<b>520 sh</b>	on CF
400 sh	501 (7.2)	er in phase TO
	490 ah	Ashir or brane rol
470 ma		PadIO4
416 mw	418 (9.8)	antigear rock
390 ah	378 (0.1)	
346 vw	346 (0.3)	
329 vw		
310 m		Antigear wag t
905 sh	306 (5.5)	810 ₄
2A2 AM	AFA (A 1)	
219 97	375 (U.1)	Res. aski
	349 (U.3)	anan sack t
	EID (U.3)	ATO.
	130 (10)	0104 <u> </u>

Table 2. Vibrational spectrum (cm⁻¹) of solid  $Cs^+I(O_sCCF_s)_s^-$ 

ionic contributions. The ionic nature of an  $X-O_2CCF_3$  bond might be expected to increase with decreasing electronegativity of the X atom. Experimental evidence for this trend has been found [16] for the trifluoroacetates of C, Si, Ge, and Sn. Within this series, the C-O stretching frequency decreases from 1852 cm in  $CF_3OC(O)CF_3$  [10] to 1750 cm⁻¹ in  $Sn(O_3CCF_3)_4$  [16], a frequency approaching those observed for  $CaI(O_2CCF_3)_4$  (see Table 2). Further proof for the highly covalent nature of the trifluoroacetates of the group IV elements consists of their high volatilities [16]. Unfortunately, only the carbonyl stretching frequencies have been reported for these trifluoroacetates [16], except for  $(CH_3)_3SnO_3CCF_3$  which in  $CCl_4$ solution shows  $CO_3$  stretching modes at 1720, 1660, and 1400 cm⁻¹ [17]. The fact that a decrease of the carbonyl frequency is generally accompanied by an increase of the C-O frequency has also been recognized by VARETTI and AYMONINO [18].

Monodentate or bidentate? The trifluoroscetate group could function as a monodentate or as a bidentate ligand. In connection with  $CeI(O_2CCF_3)_{\epsilon}$ , we will discuss

^[16] P. SARTORI and M. WHIDENBRUCH, Chem. Ber. 100, 2049 (1967).

^[17] E. V. VAN DEN BERGHE, G. P. VAN DEE KELEN and J. ALBRECHT, Inorg. Chim. Acta 2, 89 (1968).

^[18] E. L. VARETTI and P. J. AYMONINO, Specifochim. Acta 27A, 183 (1971).

Vibrational spectra of trifluoroacetates

mainly covalent ligands. Again, let us consider the two ideal cases, i.e. a monodentate and a symmetric bidentate trifluoroacetate group. A covalent monodentate group should exhibit a spectrum similar to that observed for  $CH_sOC(O)CF_s$ [11], i.e. a high C=O double bond and a low C=O stretching frequency. In addition, the trifluoroacetate group no longer possesses a symmetry plane. This removes the degeneracy between the FCF₂ and the antisymmetric CF₃ stretching mode and allows the observation of a total of three CF₃ stretching modes in the 1100–1300 cm⁻¹ frequency range. For a covalent symmetric bidentate, trifluoroacetate group, the two CO bonds should be equivalent, causing a strong mixing of their stretching motions. Instead of a C=O and a C=O stretch, one obtains a symmetric and an antisymmetric CO₃ stretch with a CO bond order about 1.5. The two CO₂ stretching frequencies and their difference should be comparable to those of the free trifluoroacetate anion [19]. A minor decrease in the frequency difference might be expected for the bidentate ligand when compared to the free ion, if one assumes that the  $XO_4$ 

bonding in X C- will decrease the CO₃ bond angle from the 120° value in the

free ion towards 90°. This decrease in the bond angle would decrease the coupling between the two CO motions and make their frequencies more similar. In addition, one might expect the bidentate ligand to have the same symmetry  $(C_s)$  as the free ion and, therefore, to show only two CF₃ stretching modes owing to the degeneracy between  $v_3$  and  $v_{11}$  (see Table 1). Consequently, distinction between a covalent symmetric bidentate ligand and the free ion may be difficult based upon the CO₃ stretching frequencies alone. However, the appearance of the  $XO_2$  modes in the lower frequency range of the spectrum should clearly distinguish between the two possibilities.

Application of this reasoning to  $CeI(O_sCCF_s)_4$  clearly rules out the possibility of a symmetric bidentate structure. To what extent back donation of electrons of the carbonyl group (which is generally a good donor) to iodine in a monodentate structure, such as  $I(O_sCCF_s)_4^-$  takes place is difficult to judge from the presently available data and might be a matter of semantics.

### Skeletal modes

It was previously shown that the  $IF_4^-$  anion is square planar having symmetry  $D_{44}$  [4]. For the  $IO_4$  skeleton in  $I(O_5 CCF_8)_4^-$  such a planar configuration is unlikely. Comparison with other oxygen bridged species such as  $F_8AsOAsF_8^{s-}$  and



suggests X-O-X bond angles of about 140 and 95° [20] for mono- and bidentate

**2**023

а. 19-

ちちち いんちか いんちょうちゃ

^[19] For a theoretical treatment of bidentate bonding, see R. E. HESTER and W. E. L. GROSSMAN, Inorg. Chem. 5, 1308 (1966).

^[20] W. HAASE, Ber. Bunsen Ges. 76, 1000 (1972).

## KARL O. CHRISTE and DIETER NAUMANN

bonding, respectively, of a trifluoroacetate group. The actual I-O-C bond angle should be influenced by the degree of back donation of electrons of the carbonyl oxygen to iodine and mutual repulsion between the atoms involved. In any case distortion of the IO₄ part from symmetry  $D_{ak}$  is expected and a puckered arrangement of the oxygens around iodine is likely.

Comparison of the skeletal modes of  $I(O_2CCF_3)_4^-$  with those reported for the related  $I(OClO_3)_4^-$  [2] and  $I(OSO_3F)_4^-$  [21] anions shows relatively poor agreement. This indicates that the assumed structural models may be too simple and calls for structural studies such as X-ray diffraction, which will yield more accurate information. Similar data are required for Cs₃  $I(O_2CCF_3)_6$ .

Acknowledgements—One of us (K. O. Christe) is indebted to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support. We thank Drs. D. PILIFOVICH, E. C. CURTIS, and C. J. SCHACK and Professor M. SCHMEISSER for helpful discussions and Dr. D. LAWSON for the use of the Raman spectrometer.

[21] H. A. CARTER, S. P. L. JONES and F. AUBKE, Inorg. Chem. 9, 2485 (1970).

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

# Chlorine Trifluoride Dioxide. Vibrational Spectrum, Force Constants, and Thermodynamic Properties

KARL O. CHRISTE* and E. C. CURTIS

Received March 16, 1973

The infrared spectra of gaseous, solid, and matrix-isolated  $ClF_3O_2$  and the Raman spectra of gaseous and liquid  $ClF_3O_2$  are reported. Twelve fundamental vibrations were observed, consistent with a structure of symmetry  $C_{30}$ . A modified valence force field and thermodynamic properties were computed for  $ClF_3O_2$ .

### Introduction

A brief note on the existence of  $ClF_3O_2$  was recently published by Christe.¹ In a subsequent paper,² more details on its synthesis and physical properties were given. Proof for a pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal structure of symmetry  $C_{2\nu}$  was obtained² from its ¹⁹F nmr spectrum, which showed an AB₂ pattern with strong evidence for the two equivalent fluorine atoms occupying the apical positions. In this paper, we report the complete vibrational spectrum, force constants, and thermodynamic properties of  $ClF_3O_2$ .

### **Experimental Section**

The synthesis and purification of CIF₃O₃ has previously been described.^{1,2} The sample used in this investigation showed no detectable impurities except for small amounts of FCIO₂ which easily forms during handling and cannot be separated from CIF₃O₂ by fractional condensation.² The amount of FCIO₃ formed, however, could be minimized by thorough passivation of the stainless steel-Teflon FEP vacuum system with BrF₃ and CIF₃. For example, the infrared spectrum of gaseous CIF₃O₂ at 700 mm pressure showed the presence of less than 0.1 mol % of FCIO₃.

The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range of 4000-250 cm⁻¹. The instrument was calibrated by comparison with standard gas calibration points.³ The gas cell was made of Tefion and had a path length of 5 cm and AgCl windows. The apparatus, materials, and technique used for the matrix-isolation study have previously been described.^{4,5} Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-A line of an Ar ion laser as the exciting line. A stainless steel cell with Tefion O rings and sapphire windows was used for obtaining the spectrum of the gas. The design of this cell was similar to that of a cell described previously.⁶ The spectrum of the liquid was obtained using a Tefion FEP capillary as the sample container in the transverse excitation-transverse viewing mode.

#### **Results and Discussion**

Vibrational Spectra. Figure 1 shows the infrared spectra of gaseous, colid, and N₂-matrix-isolated  $ClF_3O_2$  and the Raman spectra of gaseous and liquid  $ClF_3O_2$  at various concentrations. The spectra of solid  $ClF_3O_2$  were corrected for small amounts of  $FClO_2$ . The  $FClO_2$  bands were verified by depositing pure  $FClO_2$  on top of the  $ClF_3O_2$  sample and observing the relative growth rates of the bands. Figure 2 shows the most intense infrared bands of gaseous and matrix-isolated  $ClF_3O_2$  at higher resolution allowing some conclusions about the band contours and the determination of the  ${}^{36}Cl^{-37}Cl$  isotopic shifts. Table I lists the observed frequencies. Table II lists the fundamental vibrations of  $ClF_3O_2$  and their

(4) K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 93, 51 (1971).

(5) K. O. Christe, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 27, 631 (1971).

(6) E. L. Gasner and H. H. Claassen, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1937 (1967).

assignment compared to those of the related species  $ClF_{3}$ ,⁷  $ClF_{3}O$ ,²  $ClF_{2}O_{2}^{-9}$   $ClF_{4}^{+,10}$  and  $ClO_{2}^{+,11}$ 

The structure of  $ClF_3O_2$  can be derived from a trigonal bipyramid, in which the two oxygen ligands could occupy both apical (I), one apical and one equatorial (II), or two equatorial (III) positions. (See Chart I.) These three models be-Chart I



long to different point groups and should differ markedly in their vibrational spectra. The observation of a total of 12 fundamentals for CIF₃O₂ (see Figures 1 and 2 and Table I) with a minimum of ten bands being active in the infrared and the Raman spectra, together with the occurrence of four or five polarized Raman bands, rule out point group  $D_{3h}$  and favor  $C_{2\nu}$  over  $C_s$ . Additional strong evidence for symmetry  $C_{2\nu}$  consists of the relative infrared and Raman intensities and of the frequency separation of the  $ClF_2$  stretching modes, indicating a highly symmetric, i.e., approximately linear, FCIF arrangement. Comparison with the vibrational spectra of a number of related species having geometries similar to that of model III (see Table II) also supports model III. This conclusion in favor of model III, reached exclusively on the basis of the observed vibrational spectrum, is in excellent agreement with the observed ¹⁹F nmr spectrum² and the general observation¹² that, in trigonal-bipyramidal molecules, the most electronegative ligands always occupy the apical positions.

The 12 fundamentals expected for an  $XY_3Z_2$  molecule of symmetry  $C_{2\nu}$  are classified as  $5A_1 + A_2 + 3B_1 + 3B_2$ . All of these should be active in both the infrared and Raman spectra except for the  $A_2$  mode which should be only Raman

- (7) H. Seiig, H. H. Claassen, and J. H. Holloway, J. Chem. Phys., 52, 3517 (1970).
  - (8) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 2196 (1972).
     (9) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 35 (1972).
  - (9) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 35 (1972). (10) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, to be submitted for publica-
- tion.
- (11) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and W. Sawoday, Inorg. Chem., 8, 2489 (1969).
- (12) R. F. Hudson, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl., 6, 749 (1967).

⁽¹⁾ K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 8, 457 (1972).

⁽²⁾ K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 12, 1356 (1973).

⁽³⁾ E. K. Plyler, A. Danti, L. R. Blaine, and E. D. Tidweli, J. Rez. Net. Bur. Stand., 64, 841 (1960).



Figure 1. Infrared and Raman spectra of  $ClF_1O_1$ . Traces A and B represent the infrared spectra of 22.3 and 230 µmol, respectively, of neat solid  $ClF_1O_1$  at 4°K; traces C and D, the infrared spectra of 0.89 and 20.6 µmol, respectively, of  $ClF_1O_2$  in a N₁ matrix (mole ratio 1.760) at 4°K; traces E-H, the infrared spectra of gaseous  $ClF_1O_2$  at the denoted pressures in a 5-cm path length cell; traces I and K, the Raman spectra of gaseous  $ClF_1O_3$  at 4 atm pressure in a stainless steel cell with sapphire windows; traces L and M, the Raman spectra at two different recorder voltages, respectively, of liquid  $CJF_1O_3$  in a Teflon FEP capillary at 25°; S indicates spectra slit widths and P indicates polarized bands.

active. The strong bands at about 1327 and 1093 cm⁻¹ have frequencies too high for any Cl-F stretching modes and, hence, must be assigned to the antisymmetric and symmetric ClO₂ stretching modes, respectively. The antisymmetric axial F-Cl-F stretching mode should occur in the 600-800cm⁻¹ frequency range, be of very high infrared and very low Raman intensity, and by comparison with ClF₃O⁸ and ClF₃⁷ show a ³⁵Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic shift of about 11 cm⁻¹. Consequently, this mode must be assigned to the bands observed at 686.3 and 674.7 cm⁻¹ in the N₂ matrix. The symmetric axial F-Cl-F stretching mode should occur in the 450-570cm⁻¹ frequency range and be of high intensity in the Raman



## FREQUENCY, cm⁻¹

Figure 2. Principal infrared bands of gaseous and  $N_2$ -matrix-isolated CIF₃O₂ recorded at tenfold scale expansion under higher resolution conditions. The frequency denotations refer to the matrix-isolation spectra. The frequency scale of the gas bands has been slightly shifted to line up the matrix band centers with the corresponding Q branches of the gas band contours.

and of very low intensity in the infrared spectrum. There are two intense polarized Raman bands at 520 and 487 cm⁻¹. respectively, which might be assigned to this mode. Since the 487-cm⁻¹ band is of much lower infrared intensity (for an ideal linear, symmetric F-Cl-F group, this mode should be infrared inactive and indeed was not observed for gaseous  $ClF_3O_2$ ), it is assigned to the symmetric axial FClF stretching mode. The fifth stretching mode involving the equatorial fluorine is expected to occur between 650 and 800  $cm^{-1}$ , to be of medium to strong infrared intensity, and to give rise to an intense polarized Raman line. Clearly, this mode must be assigned to the 682.6 cm⁻¹ band in the matrix and the 683-cm⁻¹ Raman band. Comparison with ClF₃O⁸ and ClF₃⁷ indicates a ³⁵Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic shift of about 7 cm⁻¹ for this mode. Its ³⁷Cl part could not directly be observed for the matrix-isolated sample owing to its accidental coincidence with the much more intense ³⁷Cl antisymmetric FClF stretching mode.

The remaining seven bands must be assigned to the deformation modes. Of these, only the A₂ torsion mode ideally should be infrared inactive. Since the Raman band at about 410 cm⁻¹ shows no counterpart in the infrared spectrum of the gas, it is assigned to this torsion mode. The 520-cm⁻¹ Raman band is clearly polarized and, hence, must belong to species A₁. Based on its relatively high frequency, it must represent the ClO₂ scissoring mode and not the axial F-Cl-F deformation. Based on the observed Fermi resonance (see below) between the 1327-cm⁻¹ band and the 1093 + 222cm⁻¹ combination band, the 222- and 1327-cm⁻¹ bands must belong to the same symmetry species. Consequently, the 222-cm⁻¹ band must represent the B₂ axial F-Cl-F deformation. There are four bands occurring at about 590, 530, 370, and 290 cm⁻¹, respectively, left for assignment. Two of these represent a rocking and wagging motion, respectively, of the ClO₂ group and, therefore, should have higher frequencies than the two remaining FCIF deformations. Assignment of the 591-cm⁻¹ band to the ClO₂ wag and of the 531cm⁻¹ band to the ClO₂ rock can be made based on the observed gas-phase band contours and the observed ³⁵Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic splittings (see Figure 2, traces G-K). The 591-cm⁻¹

# Chlorine Trifluoride Dioxide

....

(<u>·</u>

Table I. Vibrational Spectra of CIF₃O₂ and Their Assignment in Point Group C₂₀

	08	osd freq, cm ⁻¹ , a	nd intens		_	
	Infrared		-			
	S	olid		-		
Gas	Matrix isolated	Neet	Gas	Kaman Liquid	Assignme	nt
2655 vw					2 × 1327 = 2654	$2\nu_{10}(A_1)$
2115 vw	2420 2405 VI	2405 vw			1093 + 1327 = 2420	$v_1 + v_{10} (B_3)$
21 <b>84 vw</b>	23637	2180 vw			$2 \times 1093 = 2186$	24. (4.)
2012 vw	2012 vw	2010 vw			683 + 1327 = 2010	$\nu_1 + \nu_{12}$ (B.)
860 vw		1850 vw			520 + 1327 = 1847	$\nu_{1} + \nu_{1}$ ( <b>B</b> ,)
1776 vw					$\begin{cases} 10^{\circ}3 + 695 = 1788 \end{cases}$	$\boldsymbol{\nu}_1 + \boldsymbol{\nu}_7 (\mathbf{B}_1)$
					1093 + 683 = 1776	$\nu_1 + \nu_2 (A_1)$
1625 vw					1093 + 531 = 1624	$v_1 + v_{11} (B_2)$
615.00		1610			$\int 1093 + 520 = 1613$	$\nu_1 + \nu_3 (\mathbf{A}_1)$
1013 VW		1010 4			286 + 1327 = 1613	v. + v., (B.)
1579 vw					1093 + 487 = 1580	$\nu_1 + \nu_4 (A_1)$
499		1495			$\int 2 \times 487 + 520 = 1494$	$2\nu_{4} + \nu_{3} (A_{1})$
~~~~		1475 **			683 + 286 + 531 = 1500	$v_1 + v_4 + v_{11}$ (B.)
.375 vw	_	1375 vw			683 ÷ 695 = 1378	$\nu_{3} + \nu_{7} (B_{1})$
366 vw	1365 vw				2 × 683 = 1366	$2\nu_{1}(A_{1})$
341 J	1 3 3 1 4 -	1327 -		1330 (0 1) 5-		
331	1331.41	132/3		1320 (U.1) DI		μ ¹⁰ ((1) (R ²)
} ∨s						
317	1318.8 ms	1315 m, sh			1093 + 222 = 1315	$\nu_1 + \nu_{11} (\mathbf{B}_{\mathbf{x}})$
306	1307.8 ms	1305 m, sh				₽ ₁₀ (⁸⁷ Cl) (B ₂)
230 VI	1230 vw				520 + 675 = 1215	$\boldsymbol{\nu}_{3}+\boldsymbol{\nu}_{\gamma}\left(\boldsymbol{B}_{1}\right)$
219 VW	1218 VW	1200			683 + 531 = 1214	$u_3 + u_{11} (B_2)$
195	1207 ***	1200 VW			083 + 320 = 1203 3 × 503 - 1194	$\nu_3 + \nu_3 (\lambda_1)$
186 vw	1203 40	1150			2 X 372 X 1184 487 X 695 - 1193	∠ν ₆ (∧ ₁) υ , ⊥ υ (₽.)
174 ww	1173	1130 **			683 + 487 = 1170	$\nu_4 + \nu_7 (D_1)$ $\nu_4 + \nu_1 (A_1)$
	1169 **					-1
	1116 vw				417 + 695 = 1112	$\nu_6 + \nu_7 (B_2)$
					520 + 592 = 1112	$\nu_{3} + \nu_{4} (\mathbf{B}_{1})$
UY3 8	1033 108		109373 \$3	1090 (A 1) math		ν ₁ (**Cl) (A ₁)
	1086 m		1022 (2.2)	1070 (4.1) polo		ν ₁ (²⁷ Cl) (A ₁)
	1080 vw	1070			1606 273 - 1067	
	1065 vw	10/0 W, M			1090 - 572 = 1007 12 x 431 - 1062	ν _η + ν _η (A ₁) 2 (A)
985 vw	1000 (#/				286 - 695 = 981	$\frac{4\nu_{11}}{\nu_{1}} \left(\frac{\pi_{1}}{2} \right)$
978 vw	974 vw	968 vw			$2 \times 487 = 974$	$2\psi_{A}(A_{A})$
881 vw		-			286 + 592 = 878	$\nu_{\rm A} + \nu_{\rm A} ({\rm B}_{\rm A})$
856 vw					487 + 372 = 859	$\nu_4 + \nu_9 (\mathbf{B}_1)$
805 }vw	810 vw	805 vw			520 + 286 = 806	$v_1 + v_2 (\mathbf{A})$
797) 786					419 . 384 . 445	
100 VW 777 vw		760 ah ame			417 + 372 = 789 487 + 396 - 773	$\nu_{e} + \nu_{e} (B_{2})$
758 vw		I OU MI, YX			531 + 222 = 753	$\nu_4 + \nu_8 (R_1)$ $\nu_{11} + \nu_{22} (A_2)$
702						-11 11 (1-1)
695	686.3 vs	655 vs, br				$\nu_{q}(^{35}Cl)(B_{1})$
687 sh vs	682.6 m	700 sh, s	683 (10)	675 (6.5) pol		$\nu_{1}({}^{36}\text{Cl})(A_{1})$
679 ch	674.7 \$					$\nu_{\gamma}(^{\nu\gamma}\text{Cl})(\mathbf{B}_{1})$
593 s	591 me	570 *		586 (0.1)		u (B)
543	531 m	uru a		JUU (0.1)		$\nu_{\rm B} (D_{\rm I})$ $\nu_{\rm II} ({}^{\rm 54}{\rm Cl}) ({\rm B}_{\rm I})$
} m		527 m	540 sh	530 ah		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
5317	528 mw					$\nu_{11}({}^{37}\text{Cl})(B_5)$
520 sh, mw	519 w	520 sh, w	\$20 (7.5)	518 (10) pol		ν ₁ (A ₁)
	487 vw	473 mw	487 (6.1)	481 (9.0) pol		$\nu_4(\mathbf{A}_1)$
	417 994	417 vw		402 (0+)		$\nu_{6}(\mathbf{A}_{2})$
	3/2 W 727.0	305 W 200	786 (0.0)	298 / L AL		ν, (H ₁)
	20/W	670 W	203 (U.7) 333 (U.7)	403 (1.0) 222 /1 21		Ψ ₆ (A ₁) υ (B)
			444 (U./)	444 (1.4)		V., (D.)

"Uncorrected Raman intensities representing the relative peak height; the relative peak widths and, hence, the relative peak heights change from gammus to liquid CiF_3O_2 . ^b Only qualitative polarization measurements could be obtained, owing to the optical activity of the supplier windows of the gas cell and owing to the tendency of CiF_3O_3 to act as a plasticizer for the Teflon FEP capillaries.

191

A . .

المهم بيت التجريق ا

I huse of Similar Molecules and lons
ared to
Comp
ົວົ
Vibrational Spectra
fable II.

P. P. States States

		Approx description of model	Sym Clo, str (Fe., str CO, science Sym F _{ar} CIF _{ars} str F _{ar} CIF _{ars} str F _{ar} CIF _{ars} str CIF ₃ plane Antitym F _{ar} CIF _{ars} str CIO, wag Antitym F _{ar} CIF _{ars} str def in CIF ₃ plane Antitym CIO, str CIO, stock	Far OF ar scissor out of CIF, plane
	Assignment for CTF ,0,	in point group Cas	< < < < < < < < < < < < < < < < < < <	* 13
			1044 (10) 521 (3) 	:
	<u> </u>	┛╝	1044 s 521 s 1296 vs	
	4	-	1076 (10) 559 (1.2) 363 (10) 198 (0.7) 480 (1) 337 (8) 337 (8) 338 (8)	
	u	- - -	1070 s 559 m 559 m 330-370 m 510 vs 330-370 m 1225 vs	
	¢ t uu 	┓┵	4 10 567 (7) 237 (1) 474 (1) 538 (2)	388 (0+)
', and intens			863 w 563 w 5 770 vs 536 mw	386 т
Jbad freq, cm	<i>د</i> س	~	752 5, p 259 vs, p 329 w, p 431 w, dp	329 w
-	 L	-	752 s 530 m 328 s 702 vs 442 w	328 s
	u <u></u> u u	~	(222) 694 (2.4) p 224 (0.4) p 414 (0.2) dp 500 (1) 319 (0.1)	
		-	686 s 686 s 78 mw 6, e 412 w 652 vs 652 vs 652 vs 7 499 m 323 mwe	-
	u	4	1093 (4) p 683 (10) p 520 (8) p 487 (6) p 265 (1) 265 (1) 536 (0+) 536 (0+) 530 (1)	222 (1)
	<u>ا</u> ا	1	1093 8 683 m 683 m 683 m 683 m 287 w 287 w 532 s 372 w 372 w 531 m	ت ا

• Observed only for solid CIF a0. ^b Freque we corrected for disturbance by Fermi resonance. ^c Below frequency range of spectrometer used. ^d K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 2196 (1972). ^e According to the potential energy ^{end} in the 224 and 320-cm⁻¹ modes are an almost equal mixture of the corresponding symmetry coordinates and, hence, not very characteristic. *I* H. Selg, H. H. Channer, and J. H. Holloway, *J. C. m. Phys.*, 52, 3517 (1970). ^d K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 35 (1972). ^e According to the potential energy ^{end} in Phys., 52, 3517 (1970). ^d K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, to be submitted for publication. ^A K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 35 (1972). ^f K. O. Christe, and J. H. Garters, and W. Sawodny, to be submitted for publication. ^A K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 35 (1972). ^f K. O. Christe, and E. C. Curtis, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 35 (1972). ^f K. O. Christe, and J. Schack, D. Philpovich, and W. Sawodny, to be submitted for publication. ^A K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 35 (1972). ^f K. O. Christe, G. J. Schack, D. Philpovich, and W. Sawodny, *ibid.*, 8, 2489 (1969). ^f The modes in the B₁ block are highly mixed (see PED, Table VII) and, therefore, difficult to associate with the frequencies

192

Table IIi. Symmetry Coordinates⁴ for CIF, O₃

- $|\sqrt{6})(\Delta \beta_1 + \Delta \beta_2 + \Delta \delta_1 + \Delta \delta_2 + \Delta \delta_3 + \Delta \delta_4) = 0$ $\frac{(1/\sqrt{2})(\Delta r_1 + \Delta r_1)}{(1/\sqrt{2})(2\Delta \delta_1 + 2\Delta \delta_2 - \Delta \delta_2 - \Delta \delta_1 - \Delta \delta_1 - \Delta \delta_1)}$ $(1/\sqrt{3})(\Delta c + \Delta \gamma_1 + \Delta \gamma_2) = 0$ $(1/\sqrt{6})(2\Delta\alpha - \Delta\gamma_1 - \Delta\gamma_2)$ (1/\1)(1/\1) Å جّ <์ ต์
 - $\begin{array}{c} (1,\sqrt{2})(\Delta\delta_{1},-\Delta\delta_{2},-\Delta\delta_{3},+\Delta\delta_{4})\\ (1/\sqrt{2})(\Delta\delta_{1}-\Delta\delta_{3},-\Delta\delta_{3},+\Delta\delta_{4})\\ (1/\sqrt{2})(\Delta\delta_{1}-\Delta\delta_{1})\\ (1/\sqrt{2})(\Delta\beta_{1}-\Delta\beta_{1})\\ (1/\sqrt{2})(\Delta\gamma_{1}-\Delta\beta_{1})\\ (1/\sqrt{2})(\Delta\gamma_{1}-\Delta\gamma_{1})\\ (1/\sqrt{2})(\Delta\gamma_{1}-\Delta\gamma_{1})\\ (1/\sqrt{2})(\Delta\gamma_{1}+\Delta\delta_{3},-\Delta\delta_{3},-\Delta\delta_{4})\end{array}$ e,
- ${}^{\rm e} S_{11}$ and S_{22} are the rodundant coordinates and ${}_{\rm b}$, = 20, CF₃. 61 = 10, CF , 61 = 20, CF, and 61 = 20, CF.

ł

.

A REAL PLANE AND

A LANDAR

(
Chlorine Trifluoride Dioxide

band shows a Q-R branch splitting for MCIF₃O₂ of about 8 cm⁻¹ comparable to that observed for the antisymmetric FCiF stretch, ν_7 (B₁). The 531-cm⁻¹ band exhibits a missing Q branch and a P-R branch separation of about 11 cm⁻¹ comparable to that observed for the antisymmetric CiO₂ stretch, ν_{10} (B₂). Furthermore, the 531-cm^{-1} band shows a larger ³⁶Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic splitting than the one at 591 cm⁻¹ in agreement with the values (see Table IV) computed for the CiO2 rocking and wagging motions, respectively. The remaining two bands at 286 and 372 cm⁻¹ are assigned to the axial F-Cl-F scissoring mode ν_s (A₁) and the antisymmetric in-plane CIF₃ deformation mode, ν_9 (B₁), respectively. This assignment is based on the observed frequencies and the relative infrared and Raman intensities. The assignment of the 286-cm⁻¹ Raman band to an A₂ mode is further support d by the fact that it appears to be weakly polarized. The axcellent fit between all the observed and computed combination bands and overtones (see Table I) without violation of the selection rules $(B_1 + B_2 = A_2 \text{ and } A_1 + A_2 = A_2$ combinations are inirared forbidden) also suggests the correctness of the above assignments.

The observation of three relatively intense bands in the N2 matrix for the antisymmetric ClO₂ stretching mode, ν_{10} (B₂), requires further explanation. For this mode, a ³⁶Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic splitting of about 15 cm⁻¹ might be predicted by comparison with that observed for related ClO2 .14 The combination band 1093 + 222 = 1315 cm⁻¹ should show a considerably smaller ³⁶Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic splitting of about 8 cm⁻¹ (see Table IV) and based on its frequency fall between the ³⁶Cl and ³⁷Cl isotopic bands of ν_{10} . As shown schematically in Figure 2, Fermi resonance between ν_{10} and $\nu_1 + \nu_{12}$ will increase the frequency separation between the ³⁵Cl and ³⁷Cl components of ν_{10} and decrease that between the two isotopic combination bands. This assignment is supported by the observed bandwidths at half-height which are similar (~2.0 cm⁻¹) for the 1331.4- and 1307.8-cm⁻¹ bands but larger (~3.0 cm⁻¹) for the 1318.8-cm⁻¹ band. The disturbance by Fermi resonance can also account for the strongly increased intensity of the combination band. The fact that the frequency of the 1318.3-cm⁻¹ band is closer to 1307.8 cm⁻¹ than to 1331.4 cm⁻¹ agrees with the observed relative intensities. The 1307.8-cm⁻¹ band has lost relatively more of its original intensity as demonstrated by the observed intensity ratio of 1:4.4 for the 1307.8- and 1331.4-cm⁻¹ bands. For undisturbed ³⁵Ci-³⁷Cl isotopic species, this ratio should be 1:3.07.

The observed gas-phase infrared band contours are complicated by the ³⁵Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic splittings, Fermi resonance, and two double coincidences of ν_7 with ν_2 and of ν_{11} with ν_3 , respectively. However, for most of the bands, the R branches of the ³⁶Cl isotope are well separated (see Figure 2). Since the geometry of ClF_3O_2 of symmetry C_{30} can be estimated (see below), the three principal moments of inertia were computed resulting in A = 0.150, B = 0.106, and C =0.095 cm⁻¹. Based on these values, the infrarad band contours were estimated for CIF₃O₂, according to the method of Ueda and Shimanouchi.¹³ Using No. 33 of Ueda's Figure 3,¹³ one should expect for the B₁ modes an A-type band contour with a sharp Q branch and a P-R branch separation of about 16 cm⁻¹. As can be seen from Figure 2, the 686- and 591cm⁻¹ bands show the predicted band shape and branch separation and, therefore, may be assigned with confidence to ν_7 and ν_8 , respectively. The 1331- and 531-cm⁻¹ bends do

(13) T. Ueda and T. Shimanouchi, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 28, 350 (1968).

not show a Q branch as expected for B-type bands of species B2. Consequently, the observed band contours are consistent with the proposed structure of symmetry C_{2n} and the assignments listed in Table I.

Comparison between the vibrational spectrum of CliF₂O₂ and those of related species (Table 11) shows good agreement and strongly supports the above assignments for CiF_3O_2 . Two features in the CIF3O2 spectrum, however, require further comment. The ClO₂ scissoring mode, ν_3 (Å₁), is unexpectedly intense in the Raman spectrum. Since the frequency of ν_3 is close to that of the intense ν_2 (A₁) mode and since these motions could easily couple (as indicated by the normal-coordinate transformation L^{-1} and to some extent by the PED), this represents a plausible explanation for its high intensity. Alternate explanations such as Fermi resonance between the symmetric axial FCIF stretching mode v_4 and 222 + 286 = 508 cm⁻¹ can be ruled out because they belong to different symmetry species. Resonance between ν_3 and ν_4 can also be eliminated because the observed combination bands involving either ν_3 or ν_4 show a good frequency fit, indicating that the fundamentals are undisturbed. Second, the frequencies of the two axial FCiF scissoring modes (in and out of the CIF₃ plane, respectively) are strongly influenced by the point group of the corresponding molecules and by the presence or absence of other modes in the same symmetry species and, hence, are difficult to correlate. Furthermore, in CIF3O, these two frequencies are not characteristic and are an almost equal mixture of the corresponding symmetry coordinates."

Force Constants. The potential and kinetic energy metrics for CIF₃O₂ were computed by a machine method.¹⁴ The geometry assumed for this computation was D(CIO) = 1.40Å, $R(\text{ClF}_{eq}) = 1.62$ Å, $r(\text{ClF}_{ax}) = 1.72$ Å, $\alpha(\text{OClO}) = 130^{\circ}$, $\beta(\text{F}_{eq}\text{ClF}_{ax}) = \delta(\text{OClF}_{ax}) = 90^{\circ}$, and $\gamma(\text{OClF}_{eq}) = 115^{\circ}$, based on the observed geometries of ClF_{3} ¹⁵ and FClO_{3} ¹⁶ and a correlation¹⁷ between ClO bond length and stretching frequency. The deviation of the OCIO bond angle from the ideal 120° was estimated by comparison with the known geometries of SF4O18 and FClO3.16



The symmetry coordinates used for CIF₃O₂ are given in Table III. The bending coordinates were weighted by unit (1 Å) distance so the stretching force constants have units of mdyn/A, the deformation force constants units of indyn A/ radian², and the stretch-bend interaction constants have units of mdyn/radian. The G matrix and Z transformation were found numerically by the computer and, hence, are not given here.

The force constants were adjusted by trial and error with the aid of a computer to give an exact fit between the observed ad computed frequencies. Owing to the underdetermined nature (28 symmetry force constants and 12 frequencies) of the problem, a diagonal force field was com-

 (14) E. C. Curtis, Sixterochim. Acts, Part A, 27, 1989 (1971).
 (15) D. F. Smith, J. Chern. Phys., 21, 609 (1953)
 (16) A. H. Clark, B. Beagley, and D. W. J. Cruickshank, Chem. Com MUN., 14 (1968).

(17) E. A. Robinson, Can. J. Chem., 41, 3021 (1963). (18) J. L. Hencher, D. W. Cruicksheni, and S. H. Baser, J. Chem. Phys., 48, 513 (1968).

Table IV Ob.

1

	 A

		Face				
		r req		F	Δø(comp)	∆µ(obed)
A 1	₽.	1093	$F_{11} = f_D + f_{DD}$	9.14	71	7.1
			$F_{13} = (1/\sqrt{3})(2f_{D\alpha} - f_{D\gamma} - f_{D\gamma'})$	0.70	/ • 2	1.4
	۳ 2	683	$F_{\mu} = f_{R_{\mu}}$	3 35	<u> </u>	7
			$F_{33} = (\sqrt{2}/3)(f_{R\alpha} - f_{R\gamma})$	-0.30	0.8	~/
	ν,	520	$F_{10} = (1/3)(2f_{01} + f_{11} + f_{111} - 4f_{011})$	1 27		
	P4	487	$F_{\mu} = f_r + f_{rr}$	2.65	0.6	~1
	»,	286	$F_{ss} = (1/3)(2f_{f_s} + f_{f_s} + 2f_{f_s} + f_{f_s} + f_{f_s} + f_{f_s} + f_{f_s} - 4f_{f_s} - 4f_{f_s})$	1 37		
<u>^</u>	ν ₄	417	$F_{44} = f_{5} - f_{55} - f_{55} + f_{55}^{*} + f_{55}^{*}$	5 1 2	0.3	
B 1	۳,	695	$F_{\eta\eta} = f_{\eta\tau} - f_{\eta\tau}$	2 75	11.7	** *
			$F_{n} = \sqrt{2}(f_{nb} - f_{nb'})$	0.70	44.7	11.9
			$F_{\rm ro} = f_{\rm rd} - f_{\rm rd}$	0.70		
	ve	592	$F_{\mu\mu} = f_{\mu} - f_{\mu\mu} + f_{\mu\mu} - f_{\mu\mu}$	215	0	~.0
			$F_{50} = \sqrt{2}(f_{65} - f_{65'})$	-0.44	v	~0
	<i>v</i> ,	372	$F_{\mu\nu} = f_{\beta} - f_{\mu\beta}$	1.31	1.0	
•	P. 10	1327	$F_{10,10} = f_D - f_{DD}$	9.33	16.9	16-176
	P11	531	$F_{11,11} = f_{y} - f_{yy}$	1.63	2.2	24
	<i>u</i> 13	122	$F_{12,12} = f_{\delta} + f_{\delta\delta} - f_{\delta\delta'} - f_{\delta\delta''}$	0.78	0.6	6. 0

* Stretching constants in mdyn/A, deformation constants in mdyn A/radian², and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/radian; symmetry force constants not shown were assumed to be zero. b Corrected for Fermi resonance interaction with $(\nu_1 + \nu_{12})$.

puted assuming all off-diagonal symmetry force constants equal to zero. In the A₁ and B₁ block, however, nonzero values were required for several off-diagonal constants to be able to reproduce the observed frequencies. The quality of the resulting force field was examined by comparing the com-puted ³⁶Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic shifts with those observed. The observed Cl isotopic shifts were then used to improve the force field by introducing off-diagonal constants until the calculates isctopic shifts agreed with the observed ones. Those interaction constants not significantly influencing the isotopic shift were not changed while those introduced were required to achieve a fit between observed and computed isotopic shifts. The force field is still not unique and other solutions are certainly possible. Species A1 contains 15 symmetry force constants. Of these, three off-diagonal terms, i.e., F_{14} , F_{24} , and F_{34} , may be neglected¹⁹ since their corresponding G matrix elements are zero. Therefore, eight frequencies (5 $^{35}Cl + 3 ^{37}Cl$) are available for obtaining 12 symmetry force constants. In species B1 and B2 five frequency values are available for obtaining six symmetry force constants. Numerical experiments indicated that plausible force fields and PED values could be achieved only with values reasonably close to those shown in Table IV. The requirement of a large off-diagonal constant for B₁ has previously also been found for the structurally related pseudo-trigonalbipyramidal SF4O molecule.20

The internal coordinate stretching force constants car be computed; however, the bending valence force constants cannot be completely separated from the interaction constants without making additional simplifying assumptions (see Table V). The constants of greatest interest are the stretching force constants since they are a measure of the strength of the various bonds. Uncertainty estimates are difficult to make owing to the underdetermined nature of the force field. The value of the CI=O stretching force constant should have the smallest uncertainty (0.1 mdyn/A or less) owing to the highly characteristic nature of the ClO₂ stretching modes and the use of isotopic shifts for its computation. Its value of 9.23 mdyn/Å is in excellent agreement with that of 9.37 mdyn/Å found for ClF₃O⁸ and the general valence force field values of 9.07 and 8.96 mdyn/A reported for FClO2²¹ and ClO2^{+,11} respectively. The values

(19) W. Sawodny, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 30, 56 (1969).

(20) K. Sathianandan, K. Ramaswamy, S. Sundaram, and F. F.

Cleveland, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 13, 214 (1964). (21) D. F. Staith, G. M. Begun, and W. H. Fletcher, Spectrochim. Acta, 20, 1763 (1964).

Table V. Internal Force Constants of CIF, 0, 4.5

$f_D = 9.23$	$f_{BB} = 0.09$
$f_{R} = 3.35$	$f_{rff} = -f_{rff} = 0.10$
f _r = 2.70	$f_{rb} = -f_{rb} = 0.25$
$f_{\alpha} = 1.41$	$f_{10\alpha} = 0.61$
$f_{\beta} = 1.40$	fes = -fes = -0.16
$f_{\gamma} = 1.33$	IRA = -/RAI = -0.34
$f_6 = 1.30$	$f_{KK''} = -0.17$
f _{DD} = ~0.09	$f_{nn} = -0.30$
$f_{rr} = -0.04$	$\int B_{\alpha} = -0.37$

 Stretching constants in mdyn/A, deformation constants in mdyn A/radian², and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/radian. ^b Only the values of the stretching force constants can be uniquely determined from the symmetry force constants; for the computation of the remaining constants, the following assumptions were made: $f_{r\beta} = -f_{r\beta}$, $f_{r\delta} = -f_{r\delta}$, $f_{\beta\delta} = -f_{\beta\delta}$, $f_{\delta\delta} = -f_{\delta\delta}$, and $f_{R\gamma} = f_{D\gamma} = -f_{r\delta}$ $f_{\alpha\gamma} = 0; f_{\delta\delta}, f_{\delta\delta'}, and f_{\delta\delta''}$ are the interactions between angles having a common oxygen, fluorine, and no common atom, respectively.

Table VI. CIF Stretching Force Constants (mdyn/A) of CIF, Oa Compared to Those of Preudo-Trigonal-Bipyramidal CIF, 0, CIF, 12 CIF, 13 and CIF, 0,

	f _R	fr	f _{rr}	$\frac{(f_R - f_r)}{f_R}$
CIF,	4.2	2.7	0.36	0.36
CIF,O	3.2	2.3	0.26	0.26
CIF, O,	3.4	2.7	-0.04	0.19
ClF,		2.4	0.17	
CIF,0,-		1.6	-0.1	

of the CIF stretching force constants are comparable to those previously reported for the related pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal molecules CIF3²² and CIF3O⁸ (see Table VI). In all three molecules, the stretching force constant of the equatorial CIF bond is significantly higher than that of the two axial bonds, although their relative difference decreases with increasing oxidation state of the central atom. The difference in bond strength between equatorial and axial bonds implies significant contributions from semilonic three-conter fourelectron bonds to the axial CIF bonds. This bonding scheme has previously been discussed in detail²³ for the related pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal CIF2⁻ anion and, hence, will not be repeated.

Inspection of Table VI also reveals that the value of f_r does not depend exclusively on the oxidation state of the central

 ⁽²²⁾ R. A. Frey, R. L. Redington, and A. L. K. Alyibury, J. Chem.
 Phys., 54, 344 (1971).
 (23) K. O. Christe, W. Sawodny, and J. P. Guertin, Inorg. Chem.,

^{6, 1159 (1967).}

Chlorine Trifluoride Dioxide

atom. Obviously, formal negative charges (as in the anions) and increasing oxygen substitution facilitate⁵ the formation of semiionic bonds and, hence, counteract the influence of the oxidation state of the central atom. It is interesting to note that the relative contribution from semiionic bonding to the axial CIF bonds $[=(f_R - f_r)/f_R]$ decreases from CIF₃ to CIF₃O and CIF₃O₂ (see Table VI). This can be attributed to the decreasing electron density around the central atom with increasing oxidation state, thus making it more difficult to release electron density to the axial fluorine ligands as required for the formation of semiionic bonds.

In summary, the bonding in ClF_3O_2 might be described by the following approximation.²⁴ The bonding of the three equatorial ligands, ignoring the second bond of the Cl=O double bond, is mainly due to an sp² hybrid, whereas the bonding of the two axial ClF bonds involves one delocalized p-electron pair of the chlorine atom for the formation of a semiionic three-center four-electron $p\sigma$ bond. The potential energy distribution²⁵ for ClF₃O₂ was obtain-

The potential energy distribution²⁵ for ClF_3O_2 was obtained ed from the internal force constants of Table V using a leastsquares force field computation code without using leastsquares refinement. With this code, we also verified that no computational errors had been made in the trial and error force field computation. The computed PED is given in Table VII. The results were normalized, but the sums do not in all cases add up to 1.0 since the less important terms are not listed. As can be seen from Table VII, most vibrations are reasonably characteristic, except for ν_7 and ν_8 , which are mixtures of the symmetry coordinates S_7 and S_8 .

Association in the Liquid and Pure Solid. The relatively low boiling point $(-21.58^{\circ})^2$ and Trouton constant $(22.13)^2$ of ClF_3O_2 imply little association in the liquid phase. This prediction is confirmed by the vibrational spectra of the liquid and the neat solid which exhibit only minor frequency shifts when compared to the spectra of the gas and the matrix-isolated solid. This finding is somewhat surprising since both CIF₃²⁴ and CIF₃O⁸ show a pronounced tendency to associate in the liquid and solid state through bridges involving the axial fluorine atoms. For the pure solid, the infrared spectrum indicates the lowering of symmetry $C_{2\nu}$ due to slight distortion or a lower site symmetry in the crystal because the A₂ torsion mode, ideally forbidden in the infrared spectrum and not observed for the gas, becomes infrared active. Similarly, the symmetric axial FCIF stretching mode, ν_4 (A₁), which was not observed in the infrared spectrum of gaseous ClF_3O_2 , gained for solid ClF_3O_2 in relative intensity and was observed as a medium weak band.

Thermodynamic Properties. The thermodynamic properties were computed with the molecular geometry and vibrational frequencies given above assuming an ideal gas at 1 atm pressure and using the harmonic-oscillator rigid-rotor approx-

(24)	K. O. Chi	riste, pape	r presente	d at the	Fourth	Inter	natior	iai 👘
Fluorine	Symposi	um, Estes	Park, Col	o., July I	967.			
/ * * * *								A

(25) J. Overend and J. R. Scherer, J. Chem. Phys., 32, 1289 (1960).

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 12, No. 20, 1973 2251

Table VII. Potential Energy Distribution for CPF, O,

		_	
	Assign- ment	Freq, cm ⁻¹	PED
A,	ע ₁	1093	$0.99f_D + 0.06f_R - 0.06f_{Da}$
-	ν ₃	683	$0.71f_{R} + 0.20f_{\alpha} - 0.13f_{R\alpha} + 0.10f_{\gamma} + 0.05f_{\beta}$
	ډ س	520	$0.50f_{\alpha} + 0.23f_{\gamma} + 0.22f_{R} + 0.12f_{R\alpha} - 0.05f_{\alpha\alpha} - 0.05f_{\alpha\alpha} - 0.05f_{\alpha\alpha}$
	V,	487	1.02/
	νs	286	$0.61f_{\beta} + 0.28f_{\delta} + 0.14(f_{\beta\delta} - f_{\beta\delta'}) + 0.07(f_{\delta\delta'} - f_{\delta\delta}) + 0.05f_{\delta}.$
۸,	٧,	417	$1.15f_{\rm E} + 0.30(f_{\rm EE} - f_{\rm EE'}) - 0.13f_{\rm EE'}$
В,	Ψ,	695	$0.86f_r + 0.39f_8 - 0.22(f_{r6} + f_{r6'}) + 0.10(f_{r6} + f_{r6'}) + 0.05f_{r6''}$
	٣	592	$0.26f_{\delta} + 0.25f_{r} + 0.10(f_{r\delta} + f_{r\delta'}) + 0.07(f_{ss} + f_{ss'}) + 0.06f_{ss}$
	<i>u</i> •	372	$\frac{1.10f_{\beta} - 0.10(f_{\beta\delta} + f_{\beta\delta'}) + 0.08f_{\delta} - 0.07f_{\alpha\beta}}{0.07f_{\alpha\beta}}$
B,	P1.	1 3 2 7	0.93/m
•	μ.	531	$0.75f_{\pi} + 0.16f_{\pi}$
	ν ₁₃	222	$1.58f_{\delta} = 0.41(f_{\delta\delta} + f_{\delta\delta'}) + 0.21f_{\delta\delta''}$

Table VIII. Thermodynamic Properties for CIF, O2

			$-(F^{\circ} - H^{\circ})/$		
- •	С,	$H^{\bullet} - H^{\bullet}_{\bullet}$	T, cal/	S", cal/	
<u> </u>	cal/mol	kcal/mol	(mol deg)	(n.ul deg)	
0	0	0	0	ů.	
100	10.127	0.847	48.967	\$7.437	
200	16.511	2.179	55.516	66.411	
298.15	21.256	4.049	60.375	73.956	
300	21.327	4.089	60.459	74.088	
400	24.384	6.386	64.711	80.675	
500	26.362	8.930	68.484	85.344	
600	27.685	11.636	71.881	91.275	
700	28.599	14.453	74.968	95.615	
800	29.251	17.347	77.795	99.479	
900	29.727	20.298	80.400	102.953	
1000	30.085	23.289	82.816	106.105	
1100	30.360	26.312	85.066	108.985	
1200	30.574	29.359	87.171	111.637	
1300	30.745	32.425	89.143	114.097	
1400	30.883	35.507	91.012	116.375	
1500	30.995	38.601	92.775	118.509	
1600	31.089	41.705	94.447	120 513	
1700	31.167	44.818	96.036	122 400	
1800	31.233	47.938	97.551	124 183	
1900	31.289	\$1.064	98.997	125 873	
2000	31.337	54.196	100.382	127.480	

imation.²⁶ These properties are given for the range 0-2000°K in Table VIII.

Acknowledgment. The authors wish to express their gratitude to Mr. R. D. Wilson for his help in the experimental efforts, to Drs. D. Philipovich and C. J. Schack for helpful discussions, and to Dr. D. Lawson of the Jet Propulsion Laboratory for the use of the Raman spectrophotometer. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

Registry No. CIF 30, 38680-84-1.

(26) J. E. Mayer and M. G. Mayer, "Statistical Mechanics," Wiley, New York, N. Y., 1940.

195/196

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 12, 2478 (1973).] Coryright 1973 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

A New Synthesis of NF4⁺ Salts and Its Mechanistic Interpretation Involving a New and Exceptionally Powerful Oxidizing Species

Karl O. Christe,* Richard D. Wilson, and Arthur E. Axworthy

Received March 30, 1973

1

()

Complex fluoro cations are generally prepared through fluorine abstraction from the parent molecule by means of a strong Lewis acid. This was first demonstrated in 1949 by Woolf and Emeleus¹ for BrF₃.

$BrF_3 + SbF_4 \rightarrow BrF_3^*SbF_4^-$

(1)

In the case of NF4⁺ salts, this approach was impossible since the parent molecule NF5 is unknown and unlikely to exist owing to the validity of the octet rule for first row elements such as nitrogen and fluorine. The synthesis of NF4⁺ from NF3 and F⁺ is preempted by the fact that fluorine is the most electronegative element and, hence, F⁺ should be extremely difficult, if not impossible, to prepare by chemical means. In 1965, Christe and coworkers experimentally confirmed that NF4⁺ salts can be prepared from NF3, F2, and a strong Lewis acid in the presence of an activation energy source.² Presently, three methods are known which are capable of producing NF4⁺ salts. These are (1) glow discharge at low temperature, ^{3,4} (2) heating under high pressure, ^{5,6}

(1) A. A. Woolf and H. J. Emeleus, J. Chem. Soc., 2865 (1949). (2) K. O. "hriste, J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, U. S. Patent 3,503,719 (1970).

(3) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertia, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 2, 83 (1966).
(4) J. P. Guertin, K. O. Christe, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Chem.,

Notes

and (3) bremstrahlung at $-196^{\circ,7}$ In this note, we describe a fourth method, i.e., uv photolysis, which is capable of producing NF4⁺ salts.

In addition to the great challenge which the preparation of NF_4 salts presented to the synthetic chemist, the NF_4 formation is of unusual interest from a mechanistic point of view. In view of the second and fourth methods of formation (see above), the originally suggested³ mechanism cannot be considered satisfactory and a more plausible mechanism is offered. Based on the revised mechanism, we postulate a new intermediate of unusual oxidizing power comparable to that⁸ of PtF6.

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus. The materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with ClF₃) 304 stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U-traps and 316 stainless steel bellowsseal valves (Hoke, Inc., 425 IF4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise-Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm ± 0.1%). Nitrogen trifluoride (Air Products), BF, (Matheson Co.), and AsF, (Ozark Mahoning Co.) were purified by fractional condentation. Antimony pentafluoride (Ozark Mahoning Co.) was purified by distillation. Prior to its use, fluorine (Rocketdyne) was passed through a NaF trap to remove HF impurities. Because of their hygroscopic nature, materials were handled outside of the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box. The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer as dry powders between AgCl windows in the form of pressed disks. The pressing operation was carried out using a Wilks mini pellet press. Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 double monochromator using the 4880-A exciting line and Kel-F capillaries as sample containers. Reactions were carried out either in a sapphire reaction tube brazed to a 304 stainless steel tube (Varian, Model CS-4250-3) having a volume of 23 ml or in a flamed out 1-l. quartz bulb. For the photolyses, unfiltered uv radiation from a Hanovia Model 616A high-pressure quartz mercury vapor arc was used.

Reactions in Quartz. Preparation of NF4*SbF4**SbF4. Antimony pentafluoride (26.43 mmol) was loaded into the flamed out and passivated (with ClF_3) quartz bulb in the glove box. Nitrogen trifluoride (30.6 mmol) and F_1 (30.6 mmol) were added at -196°. The mixture was allowed to warm to 25°. When exposed to uv irradiation, clouds of suspended solid appeared within seconds inside the bulb. Within 1 hr layers of a white solid formed. Irradiation of the contents was continued for 3 days until the last droplets of liquid (SbF_s) had disappeared and no signs of cloudiness in the gas phase could be detected. The contents of the bulb were cooled to -196° and O₂ and unreacted F₂ (3.1 mmol total) and unreacted NF₂ (25.2 mmol) were removed and separated by fractional condensation. The absence of unreacted SbF, was established by pumping for 2 hr at 25° on the solid, resulting in no detectable weight change. Compared to the bulb with SbF, only, the bulb containing the solid product had gained 403 mg in weight. The solid was removed from the walls of the reactor by immersion of the bulb into an ultrasonic cleaning bath and removed from the bulb in the glove box. The resulting white powder (~ 6.1 g) was shown by vibrational spectroscopy to be an approximately equi-molar mixture of SbF₄⁻xSbF₅ salts of NF₄^{+ 9,16} and O₂^{+,11} The NF₂-F₂-AsF₅ System. An equimolar mixture of NF₃, F₂,

and AsF_s, when exposed in a quartz bulb to uv irradiation, produced a white solid product. It was identified by vibrational spectroscopy¹¹ and its X-ray diffraction powder pattern¹² as $O_3^+AsF_6^-$. No NF₄⁺ alt could be detected by these methods.

(5) W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 2, 79 (1966).

(6) W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E.
Hill, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 1156 (1967).
(7) C. T. Goetschel, V. A. Campanile, R. M. Curtis, K. R.
Loos, C. D. Wagner, and J. N. Wilson, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 1696

(1972).

(8) N. Bartlett, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl., 7, 433 (1965). (9) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, A. E. Pavlath, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, 533 (1967).

(10) K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 10, 2803 (1971).

(11) J. Shamir. J. Sinenboym, and H. H. Claassen, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 90, 6223 (1968).

(12) A. R. Young, II, T. Hirata, and S. I. Morrow, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., \$6, 20 (1964).

Reactions in Sapphire. Preparation of NF4*AsF4". An equimolar mixture of NF₂, F₂, and AsF₂, when kept for 3 days at 25° in a sapphire reactor in the dark, at an autogenous pressure of 6.5 atm, showed no detectable trace of solid formation. Upon exposing the apphire section of the reactor to unfiltered uv radiation, clouds of suspended solid appeared within seconds inside the reactor resulting in an instant coating on the reactor walls. Continued exposure (for several days) of the reactor to uv radiation did not significantly increase the solid formation. After removal of the volatile reaction products, the weight gain of the reactor varied from 2 to 8 mg in several experiments. The solid residue was identified by vibrational spectroscopy^{9,10} as $NF_4^+AsF_6^-$ and in all cases did not show any detectable impurities.

Preparation of NF4*BF4". The NF3-F3-BF3 reaction was carried out in the same way as described for $NF_3-F_2-AsF_5$. The reactants behaved similarly and the reaction rate decreased sharply with increasing solid deposition on the inside walls of the reactor. The yield of NF₄*BF₄⁻ was between 1 and 2 mg. The infrared spectrum of the solid was in excellent agreement with that previously reported? for NF *BF ...

Results and Discussion

When gaseous mixtures of NF_3 , F_2 , and the strong Lewis acids SbF₅, AsF₅, or BF₃ are exposed to unfiltered uv irradiation, the corresponding NF4⁺ salts are formed rapidly and reproducibly. Using AsF₅ or BF₃ and sapphire reactors, the following reactions occurred.

$$NF_3 + F_2 + AsF_5 \rightarrow NF_5^*AsF_5^-$$
(2)

(3) $NF_3 + F_2 + BF_3 \rightarrow NF_4 BF_4^-$

However, the yield of the NF4⁺ salt was less than 1%. This low yield appears not to be caused so much by a low reaction rate but by deposition of the solid product on the reactor walls, thus preventing further irradiation of the reactants. In the case of SbF₅ and a quartz reactor, all of the SbF₅ starting material was consumed in less than 3 days. In addition to NF4⁺ formation, the following side reaction occurred.

$$4F_{2} + 2SiO_{2} \rightarrow 2SiF_{4} + 2O_{1}$$

2O_{2} + F_{2} + 4SbF_{5} \rightarrow 2O_{2}^{+}Sb_{2}F_{11}^{-}
 $\overline{5F_{2}} + 2SiO_{2} + 4SbF_{5} \rightarrow 2SiF_{4} + 2O_{1}^{+}Sb_{2}F_{11}^{-}$

Based on the observed material balance and its vibrational spectrum, the product contained approximately equimolar amounts of NF_4^+ and O_2^+ salts.⁹⁻¹¹ As generally the case with SbF₅, polymeric anions,¹³ such as Sb_2F_{11} or Sb_3F_{16} , were formed. Attempts to use the quartz reactor for the synthesis of NF₄⁺AsF₆⁻ were unsuccessful. The attack of the quartz reactor occurred at a rate much faster than that of the NF₄⁺ formation, thus resulting in $O_2^+AsF_6^-$ as the principal product.

The relatively low intensity of the uv lamp used in our ϵ . periments and the high yield of NF₄+SbF₆-xSbF₅ suggest a quantum yield larger than one, i.e., a chain reaction. Taking all the presently available experimental data on the synthesis of NF4⁺ compounds into consideration, additional conclusions concerning a plausible reaction mechanism can be reached. Based on the glow-discharge synthesis, we had originally invoked the intermediate formation of a F⁺ or NF₃⁺ cation.³ Whereas these cations might indeed be produced under glowdischarge conditions, the high ionization potentials of NF3 (13.00 eV),¹⁴ F₂ (15.69 eV),¹⁵ or F (17.44 eV)¹⁶ preclude their formation in the uv photolysis, since the maximum energy available from the uv source does not exceed 7 eV.

(13) R. J. Gillespie and K. C. Moss, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1170

()

(1966). (14) V. H. Dibeler and J. A. Waiker, Inorg. Chem., 8, 1728 (1969).

(15) V. H. Dibeler, J. A. Walker, and K. E. McCulloh, J. Chem. Phys., 51, 4230 (1969).

(16) R. E. Huffman, J. C. Larrabee, and Y. Tanaka, J. Chem. Phys., 47, 856 (1967).

Even stronger evidence for an alternate mechanism stems from the thermal synthesis (method 2). Heating to about 120° cannot provide the activation energies required for the formation of NF₃⁺, F₃⁺, or F⁺. However, it has been found for the Cl₂-F₂ dark reaction^{17,18} that a temperature of about 120° is sufficient to dissociate some of the F₂ into F⁺ radicals $[D^{\circ}(F_2)$ is only 37.5 kcal mol⁻¹ = 1.62 eV].¹⁹ In spite of the very low F atom concentrations expected at 120°, a chain reaction may result in relatively fast reaction rates. Based on these considerations and the observed fast reaction rate in the NF₃-F₂-SbF₅ photolysis, it seems safe to postulate F₂ dissociation as the first reaction step in the NF₄⁺ salt syntheses.

$$F_1 \rightarrow 2F$$
 (4)

The next step could involve the reaction of F^{+} with either NF₃ or a Lewis acid such as AsF₅. Since the hypothetical NF₄ · containing only first row elements would violate the octet rule, its formation is very unlikely. Therefore, the second step should be

$$F' + AsF_{*} \rightarrow AsF_{*}$$
 (5)

This step appears plausible since AsF₅ generally acts as an excellent acceptor molecule and changes from a trigonal-bipyramidal to an energetically more favorable octahedral AsF₆ configuration. The AsF₆ radical is pseudo-isoelectronic with SF₆⁺ and, hence, a rough estimate for the exothermicity of the reaction

$$AsF_{a} + c \rightarrow AsF_{a}$$

can be obtained from the known²⁰ photoionization threshold of SF₆ (15.29 eV). This high value strongly suggests that the AsF₆ · radical is the only likely intermediate capable of oxidizing NF₃, which has a first ionization potential of 13.00 eV.¹⁴ Consequently, the third reaction step in the NF₄⁺AsF₆⁻ formation should be

$$AsF_{\bullet} + NF_{\bullet} \rightarrow NF_{\bullet}^{+}AsF_{\bullet}^{-}$$
(6)

In order to maintain a chain reaction, the $NF_3^+AsF_6^-$ could react with F_2 according to

$$NF_3^+AsF_6^- + F_3 \rightarrow NF_6^+AsF_6^- + F_1$$
(7)

A crude estimate of the bond energy changes involved in this step can again be obtained by comparison between the isoelectronic species

$$NF_{1}^{*} + F \rightarrow NF_{4}^{*}$$
(8)

and

$$\mathbf{CF}_{\mathbf{s}} + \mathbf{F} \to \mathbf{CF}_{\mathbf{4}} \tag{9}$$

Since the CF₃-F bond energy $(139.4 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1})^{21}$ is considerably higher than that of the F-F bond $(37.5 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1})$,¹⁹ reaction 7 should also be exothermic. Chain termination steps could occur by combination of any two of the radicals involved in this mechanism. The overall sequence, eq 4-7, appears to be a very plausible mechanism requiring only a low activation energy for (4), in excellent agreement with the experimental observations.

Solomon and coworkers have studied²² the kinetics of the thermal decomposition of $NF_4^+AsF_6^-$ to NF_3 , F_2 , and AsF_5

(17) A. E. Axworthy and R. D. Wilson, unpublished results.
 (18) E. A. Fletcher and B. E. Dahneke, J. Amer. Chem. Soc.,
 91, 1603 (1969).

(21) T. C. Ehlert, J. Phys. Chem., 73, 949 (1969).
(22) I. J. Solomon, J. N. Keith, and A. Snelson, J. Fluorine Chem., 2, 129 (1972). in the temperature range 175-222° at low pressure. Since Tolberg, et al., have shown⁵ that $NF_4^+AsF_6^-$ can be formed in this temperature range from NF₃, F₂, and AsF₅ under high pressure, reversibility of these reactions is indicated. Consequently, the $NF_4^+AsF_6^-$ formation mechanism should allow us also to better understand the thermal decomposition. Solomon, et al., observed²² that both NF₃ and AsF₅ inhibit the decomposition reaction and suggest that the decomposition mechanism involves the reversible dissociation of the solid to NF₅ and AsF₅, followed by the irreversible decomposition of NF₅ as the rate-determining step. However, the observed fractional-order kinetics could not be explained by an elementary reaction mechanism. The mechanism, suggested²² by Solonion and coworkers, has several shortcomings. In our opinion, the most serious ones are (1)NF_c violates the octet rule which is strictly valid for first row elements-promotion of nitrogen electrons to the 3s level would result in a prohibitively large activation energy for the NF₅ formation, (2) the NF₄*AsF₆⁻ formation, and (3) the inhibition of the $NF_4^+AsF_6^-$ decomposition by NF_3 addition suggests that the steps involving NF₃ cannot be irreversible. For these reasons and by analogy with the mechanism discussed above for the NF4*AsF6⁻ formation, a more plausible decomposition mechanism would be

 $NF_*AsF_* \neq NF_*AsF_* + F$ (10)

 $NF_{5}^{*}AsF_{6}^{*} \neq NF_{5}^{*} + AsF_{6}^{*}$ (11)

$$AsF_{\bullet} \cdot \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} F \cdot + AsF_{\bullet} \tag{12}$$

$$2F \rightarrow F_{2}$$
 (13)

Because the steady-state F atom concentration would be determined by a number of reactions, including the reverse of reaction 7, a very complex rate expression might be expected. The recombination of F atoms could occur either homogeneously via a three-body collision or heterogeneously. The inhibiting effects of NF₃ and AsF₅ could result from the reduction of the steady-state F atom concentration caused by the shifting of the equilibria 10-12 to the left.

The postulate of an AsF_6 radical intermediate which can act as a powerful oxidizer could also explain the following two previously reported²³⁻²⁵ and highly unusual reactions

$$2O_2 + F_3 + 2AsF_s \xrightarrow[]{30^\circ}_{or uv} 2O_3^*AsF_6^*$$
(14)

and

$$Xe + F_2 + AsF_5 \rightarrow XeF^*AsF_6^{-1}$$
 (15)

Both reactions proceed again under very mild conditions, resulting in the oxidation of two species, O_2 and Xe, with very high first ionization potentials of 12.06 and 12.13 eV, respectively. Reactions 14 and 15 are directly comparable to the following known^{8,26,27} PtF₆ reactions

$$O_2 + PtF_4 \rightarrow O_2^+ PtF_4^-$$
(16)

and

$$Xe + 2PtF_6 \rightarrow XeF^*Pt_3F_{11}^{-1}$$
(17)

This analogy suggests that the oxidizing power of a Lewis acid-F radical, such as AsF₆, is comparable to that of PtF₆,

(23) J. B. Beal, Jr., C. Pupp, and W. E. White, Inorg. Chem., 8, 828 (1969).

(24) J. Shamir and J. Binanboym, *Inorg. Chim. Acca*, 2, 37 (1968).

- (23) J. Binenboym, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, J. Inorg. Nucl.
 Chem., 30, 2863 (1968).
 (26) N. Bartlett and D. H. Lohmann, Proc. Chem. Soc.,
- London, 277 (1962). (27) N. Bartlett, Proc. Chem. Soc., London, 218 (1962).

which is one of the strongest oxidizing fluorinators⁸ known. The applicability of the Lewis acid-activated F_2 system, however, seems to be limited to starting materials which themselves do not form stable adducts with the Lewis acid. The given examples demonstrate that the oxidizing power of fluorine can be promoted significantly by the simultaneous use of a strong Lewis acid and an energy source promoting dissociation of F_2 into F atoms. Consequently, many reactions previously requiring the use of the prohibitively expensive PtF_6 may now be carried out at a reasonable expense by the use of Lewis acid promoted activated fluorine.

Acknowledgment. We wish to express our gratitude to Drs. D. Pilipovich and C. J. Schack for stimulating discussions and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

Registry No. F, 7782-41-4; NF, 7783-54-2; SbF, 7783-70-2; AsF, 7784-36-3; BF, 7637-07-2; NF, *AsF, 7, 16871-75-3; NF, *BF, 7, 15640-93-4.

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304, and the Institut fur anorganische Chemie, Universitat, Ulm, Germany

Halogen Pentafluoride-Lewis Acid Adducts¹

KARL O. CHRISTE* and WOLFGANG SAWODNY

Received May 21, 1973

Vibrational spectra have been recorded for the known adducts $C(F_s \cdot AsF_s, C(F_s \cdot xSbF_s) (x = 1.08 and 1.36), BrF_s \cdot 2SbF_s$, and IF, SbF,. Furthermore, the new adduct BrF, AsF, has been prepared. It is marginally stable at -95°. The spectra of the CIF, adducts are consistent with predominantly ionic structures containing the CIF, cation. The spectrum of -12, is very similar to that of isoelectronic SF₄ thus indicating a pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal structure of symmetry C_{xy} . All fundamentals have been assigned and a valence force field has been computed for CIF_4^* . The vibrational spectra of IF_4^* . SbF₄ and BrF₄ · 2SbF₄ are compatible with the predominantly ionic structures $IF_4^*SbF_5^*$ and $BrF_4^*Sb_5F_{11}^*$, respectively, established by X-ray diffraction data. Tentative assignments are given for BrF_4^* and IF_4^* . The "F nmr spectra of BrF_4^* . 2SbF, and IF, SbF, in HF solution are also reported.

Introduction

Halogen fluorides exhibit amphoteric character. By combining with strong Lewis acids, they can form cations containing one F⁻ ion less than the parent molecule. In recent years these salts have received much attention, and numerous papers dealing with their syntheses and structures have been published.² Whereas the structures of the halogen mono-, tri-, and heptafluoride adducts are reasonably well established, much less is known about the complexes of the halogen pentafluorides.

Chlorine pentafluoride combines with Lewis acids such as AsF₅,³ SbF₅,^{3,4} and PtF₅.^{5,6} lonic structures containing the CIF₄⁺ cation were suggested;^{3,5} however, no supporting data were presented. Recently, the ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of ClF₅ 1.36SbF₅ in HF-AsF₅ solution was studied.⁷ The observation of two resonances of equal intensity at low field is strong evidence for the presence of a CIF_4^+ cation having a pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal structure of symmetry $C_{2\mu_1}$ analogous to that found^{8,9} for ircelectronic SF₄.

Bromine pentafluoride forms with SbFs the adduct, BrFs 2SbF₅.¹⁰ A brief report on the ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of the solid and melt has been published¹¹ indicating the presence of two different kinds of fluorine ligands; however, the observed area ratio was in poor agreement with that expected for the postulated¹¹ structure $BrF_4^*Sb_2F_{11}$. Recently, the crystal structure of BrFs 2SbFs has been determined establishing¹² its predominantly ionic nature. After completion of our study,¹ Surles and coworkers have reported¹³ the Raman spectra of $BrF_4^*Sb_2F_{11}^-$ and of BrF_5 in SbF_5 solution and proposed a tentative assignment for BrF4. Solutions of

* Author to whom correspondence should be addressed at Rocketdyne.

(1) Presented in part at the 6th International Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, Durham, England, July 1971

(2) For a recent review on interhalogen cations, for example, see R. J. Gillespie and M. J. Morten, Quart. Rev., Chem. Soc., 25, 533

(1971).
(3) K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 8, 391 (1969).
(4) D. V. Bantov, B. E. Dzevitskiy, Yu. S. Konstantinov, Yu. A. Ustynyuk, and V. F. Sukhoverkhov, Dokl. Akad. Neuk SSSR, 186, \$51 (1968).

(5) F. Q. Roberto and G. Mamantov, Inorg. Chim. Acta, 2, 317 (1968).

 (6) K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 12, 1580 (1973).
 (7) K. O. Christe, J. F. Hon, and D. Philpovich, Inorg. Chem., 12, 84 (1973).

(8) W. M. Tolles and W. D. Gwinn, J. Chem. Phys., 36, 1119 (1962).

(9) K. Kimura and S. H. Bauer, J. Chem. Phys., 39, 3172 (1963). (10) M. Schmeisser and E. Pammer, Angew. Chem., 69, 781 (1957).

(11) H. Meinert and U. Gross, Z. Chem , 10, 226 (1970).

(12) M. D. Lind and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 21, 608 (1972). (13) T. Suties, A. Perking, L. A. Quarterman, H. H. Hyman, and A. I. Popov, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 34, 3561 (1972).

BrF₅ in SbF₅ were shown¹³ to be highly conductive suggesting an ionic formulation for the BrF₅ SbF₅ adduct.

lodine pentafluoride forms 1:1 adducts with SbFs¹⁴ and PtFs.¹⁵ Recently, the crystal structure of IFs SbFs has independently been studied by X-ray diffraction by two groups.^{16,17} Unfortunately, IF₅ SbF₅ tends to form twin crystals¹⁷ thus rendering the structural determination somewhat difficult. Both groups suggest for IFs SbFs a mainly ionic structure containing a distorted trigonal-bipyramidal $1F_4^+$ cation of symmetry $C_{2\nu}$ and an SbF_6^- anion distorted from symmetry O_h . However, several interesting questions such as the difference in bond length between the axial and equatorial IF bonds remain unresolved. Shamir and Yaroslavsky have reported¹⁸ in a preliminary communication the Raman spectra of a number of adducts including that of 1F5 SbF5. However, their experimental data are incomplete and, therefore, their conclusions are little convincing.

E...perimental Section

Apparatus. The materials used in this work were manipulated either in a well-passivated (with CIF.) 304 stainless steel vacuum system equipped with Teflon FEP U traps or in the dry nitrogen atmosphare of a glove box. Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon 'ube-type gauge (G-1500 mm ± 0.1%).

The Raman spectra of the solids were recorded with a Spex Model 1400 spectrophotometer. The green (5145 A) or the blue (4880 A) line of a Coherent Radiation Laboratory Model 52 Ar ion laser and the red (6328 Å) line of a Spectra-Physics Model 125 He-Ne laser were used as exciting lines. Pyrex-glass tubes (7-mm o.d.) with a holiow inside glass cone for variable sample thicknesses or clear Teflon FEP or Kel-F capillaries (1-4 mm i.d.) were used as sample containers. For the capillaries the transverse viewing-transverse excitation technique was applied. The Raman spectra of the HF solutions were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4380-A exciting line. The samples were contained in Teflon FEP expillaries which were also used for the 1ºF nmr spectra.

The infrared species of the solids were recorded on a Beckman Model IR-7 with Csl interchange and Perkin-Elmer Models 337 and 457 spectrophotometers in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹ as dry powders between AgCl or AgBr plates or thin (2 mils) Teflon FEP sheets. Compensation for bands due to the Teflon FEP window material was achieved by placing an empty cell in the reference beam. Screw-cap metal cells with Terlon FEP gaskets were used as window holders. The low-temperature infrared spectrum of CIF, AsF, was taken by preparing the complex on the internal window (cooled with liquid nitrogen) of an infrated cell. The body of this cell was made from Pyrex glass, all windows being AgCl. Temperature cycling of the

(14) A. A. Woolf, J. Chem. Soc., 3678 (1950).

(15) N. Bartlett and D. H. Lohman, J. Chem. Soc., 619 (1964). (16) (a) H. W. Baird and H. F. Giles, preliminary data abstracted in Acta Crystallogr., Sect. A, 25, S3, S115 (1969); (b) private communication; rafinement of data of ref 16a resulted in the following geometry for 15₄⁺: $r_{eq} = 1.78$, $r_{ax} = 1.87$ Å; $L_{eq} = 101$, $L_{ax} = 156^{\circ}$, (17) N. Bartiett, private communication. 15₄⁺ geometry: $r_{eq} = 100$

1.79, $r_{ax} = 1.81$ Å; $L_{eq} = 107$, $L_{ax} = 153^{\circ}$. (18) J. Shamir and I. Yarosizvsky, *Isr. J. Chem.*, 7, 495 (1969).

Karl O. Christe and Wolfgang Sawodny

internal window in vacuo was essential to obtain spectra free of unreacted starting materials.

The ¹⁹F nmr spectra were recorded at 56.4 MHz on a Varian highresolution nmr spectrometer equipped with a variable-temperature probe. Chemical shifts were determined by the side-band technique with an accuracy of ±1 ppm relative to the external standard CFCl₃.

Proparation of the CIF, Adducts. The purification of CIF, SbF, AsF₅, and HF and the preparation of the CIF₅ (Lewis acid) adducts has previously been described.³ Since the melting point and the composition of the CIF, SbF, samples varied somewhat with the method of preparation, three different samples were investigated. Sample I had the composition CIF, 1.08SbF, and showed first signs of melting at 88°. It was prepared by adding an SbF, -HF solution to excess CIF₄. Sample II had the composition CIF₅ 1.36SbF₃ and was prepared by combining SbF, dissolved in HF with an excess of ClF, at -196° followed by warm-up to 25° and removal of volatile material in vacuo. It showed first indications of partial melting at ~35°. With increasing temperature, however, the sample solidified again showing the onset of a second melting at 88°. Sample [1] had the same composition as sample II and was prepared by treating a part of sample II with excess CIF, in a Monel cylinder at 50° for 48 hr with agitation. It melted at about 33° to form a milky, highly viscous liquid. The synthesis of the CIF, PtF, and CIF, PtF, mixture has previously been described.4

Proparation of BrF₃ 2SbF₄. Brownine pentafluoride (from The Matheson Co.) was treated with F₂ at ambient temperature until the material was colorless. It was purified by fractional condensation through two traps kept at -64 and -95° . The material retained in the -95° trap showed no detectable impurities in the infrared spectrum.

Bromine pentafluoride (112.3 mmol) was condensed at -196° into a passivated 100-ml Monel cylinder containing 68.8 mmol of SbF₄. The cylinder was heated for 3 days at 120°. Subsequently, unreacted BrF₄ (78.3 mmol) was removed *in vacuo* at ambient temperature leaving behind a white, crystallinic solid. Consequently, BrF₄ (34.0 mmol) had reacted with SbF₄ (68.8 mmol) in a mole ratio of 1:2.02 producing the complex BrF₄ · 2SbF₄.

Preparation of BrF₃. AsF₃. Bromine pentafluoride (4.42 mmol) was combined with AsF₄ (13.15 mmol) at -196° in a Teflon FEP U trap. The mixture was allowed to warm up slowly until melting and reaction occurred. When the pressure inside the trap reached 1200 mm, the mixture was cooled again to -196° . This procedure was repeated several times until the reaction was complete. Unreacted AsF₄ (8.77 mmol) was removed *in vacuo* at -95° leaving behind a white solid which melted at higher temperature to form an almost colorless liquid. Prolonged pumping on the adduct at -95° resulted in the removal of additional small amounts of AsF₄ indicating that the adduct has a slight dissociation pressure evan at -95° . The infrared spectrum of the gas obtained by exhaustive dissociation of the solid showed PrF_4 and AsF_4 in a 1:1 mole ratio. Based on the above given material balance, BrF_4 (4.42 mmol) had combined with AsF₄ (4.38 mmol) in a mole ratio of 1:0.99 producing the complex $BrF_4 \cdot AsF_4$.

Proparation of IF, SbF. This product was prepared as previously described.¹⁴ The material was a white, crystallinic solid. The material balance was as expected for a 1:1 adduct. *Anal.* Calod foz ISbF₁₀: 1, 28.9; Sb, 27.8; F, 43.3. Found: 1, 29.4; Sb, 27.4; F, 43.0.

Liquid IF, and gaseous AsF, when conibined at 20° with stirring did not form a stable adduct.

Results and Discussion

Syntheses and Properties. The preparation of the ClF₅ adducts has previously been discussed.³ In the BrF₅-SbF₅ system we could not isolate a 1:1 adduct even when employing a large excess of BrF₅ and temperatures above 100° in the synthesis. The BrF₅ 2SbF₅ complex is a white crystallinic solid. It can be stored in Teflon FEP containers without appreciable decomposition. Exposure to small amounts of moisture or reactive surfaces produces a pink to deep red color due to the formation of Br₂⁺ salts.² Single cr/stals of BrF₅ 2SbF₅ can be readily grown by slow sublimation at temperatures slightly higher than ambient. The results of a single-crystal X-ray diffraction study on BrF₅. 2SbF₅ have been reported¹² elsewhere. With AsF₅, however, BrF₅ does form a 1:1 adduct, but its thermal instability preempted its use for structural studies. Upon melting, the complex forms a colorless liquid. If impure BrF_5 is used in the synthesis, the color of the liquid is an intense burgundy red indicating the presence of Br_2^+ ions.² The fact that AsF_5 and SbF_5 combine with BrF_5 in different mole ratios might be explained by the pronounced tendency of SbF_5 to form polymeric anions such as $Sb_2F_{11}^-$.

Our data obtained for $1F_5 \cdot SbF_5$ confirm Woolf's reports.¹⁴ Single crystals of $1F_5 \cdot SbF_5$ were grown by slow sublimation at 40°. A single-crystal X-ray diffraction study in our laboratory was discontinued when we learned about the work¹⁵ of Baird and Giles. The fact that AsF₅, a weaker Lewis acid than SbF₅, does not form a stable adduct with $1F_5$ is not surprising. As previously pointed out,¹⁹ halogen pentafluorides possess an energetically favorable pseudooctahedral structure and show little tendency to form the energetically less favorable pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal XF₄⁺ cations.

¹⁹F Nmr Spectra. The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of $ClF_5 \cdot 1.36$ -SbF₅ in acidified HF has previously been discussed.⁷ The observation of two signals of equal intensity at -256 and -274 ppm, respectively, relative to $CFCl_3$ below -60° is strong evidence for a ClF_4° cation having two nonequivalent sets of two fluorine ligands.⁷

The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of BrFs 2SbFs in HF or HF-AsFs solution showed, between +20 and -80° for the BrF part of the spectrum, a single resonance at -197 ppm relative to external CFCl₃. In the HF-SbF region at 20° a very broad unresolved common peak centered at about 130 ppm was observed indicating fast exchange between the solvent and the anion. In more dilute solutions the $HF-Sb_2F_{11}$ signal shifted to about 150 ppm and gained in relative intensity whereas the chemical shift of the BrF4* resonance remained constant. At lower temperatures (-60 to -80°) the peak in the SbF region started to separate into several peaks at about 76, 93, 120, and 127 ppm. Whereas the identity of these peaks could not definitely be established, the chemical shifts of some of them are similar to those (93, 120, and 142 ppm) previously found for Sb_2F_{11} in HF solution.²⁰ The chemical shift of -197 ppm found for BrF₄ in HF differs significantly from that (-167 ppm) reported by Meinert and Gross for the melt.¹¹ This discrepancy might be caused by the different environment.

A solution of $IF_5 \cdot SbF_5$ in HF exhibited between +20 and -80° only one signal at 133 ppm indicating rapid exchange between all species present. Acidification of the solvent with AsF_5 did not influence the exchange rates sufficiently to cause a separation into individual signals.

The fact that the inter- and intramolecular exchange rates decrease in the order $IF_5 \cdot SbF_5 > BrF_5 \cdot 2SbF_5 > ClF_5 \cdot SbF_5$ might be explained by the decreasing size and polarizability of the corresponding halogen pentafluorides.

Vibrational Spectra. The vibrational spectra of the halogen pentafluoride-Lewis acid adducts are shown in Figures 1-10. The infrared spectrum of the CIF₄[•]PtF₆⁻ and CIF₆[•]PtF₆⁻ mixture has previously been given⁶ and, hence, is not shown here. The observed frequencies are listed in Tables I and II.

Since the ionic nature and structure of the Lewis acid adducts of ClF₅, BrF₅, and lF₅ have been established by Xray diffraction, ¹², ¹⁶, ¹⁷ nmr,⁷ and conductivity studies, ¹³ the discussion of their vibrational spectra can be kept relatively short. The main objective of this study is to demonstrate that the vibrational spectra are consistent with the known

(19) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and D. Filipovich, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2205 (1972).

(20) R. J. Gillespie and K. C. Moss, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1170 (1966); M. Azeem, M. Browustsin, and R. J. Gillespie, Can. J. Chem., 47, 4159 (1969).

able 1.	Vibrational Spectra of CIF	, (Lewis acid) Adducts and Their Assignments Compared to That ^a	of :	SF,
BD66 I.	viorational Spectra of Cir	² . (Cewis scid) vebucts and their visibilitients combined to this.	0	

			Opid ried (cu	a ') and rel p	icni ^o				
					ClF, SbF,#		CIF, PIF		
SF	. (II)	CIF,	AsF,1		Kam	m	CIF."PIF." h	Assignment (point group)*	
lrd	Raman*	lı	Raman	lr	Solid	HF soln	Lr	$XF_4(C_{3W})$	YF, (0,)
1744 vw }		1600 www.hr						ν, +ν. (B ₁)	
1617 vw3								• • • •	730 . 671
		1390 vw					1220		7204 071
1281 W		1340 vw		1335 W	000 (0 ()	6 de 200	1550 W, DI	$\nu_2 + \nu_0 (D_1)$	V1 + V1 (F10)
867 \$	865 (0+)	827 \$	830 (2.5)	825 s, sn	822 (2.5)	825 sn (790 vs	$\nu_{\rm B}$ ($\nu_{\rm 3}$)	
891 \$	888 (9.0)	796 va	799 (10)	803 vs	802 (10)	802 (10) j		P1 (A)	
730 Vs	730 (0+))							ν_{ϕ} (μ_{\downarrow})	
		720 VS	711 (0.3)	669 vs	670 (0.5-2.5)	1	670-620 vs		V, (F,11)
		699 5	695 (0.3)	648 vs	653 (8.6)	656 (8)			$\nu_1 (A_{12})$
		67.5 ms	6/1 (8.0))			,			
		584 m	579 (4)	579 w	583 (0.6-4)				$\nu_{2}(\mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{z}})$
669	CC2 (10)	5/6 mw)	567 (C. 8)	-		574 (5 5)			-
228 m	222 (10)	208 W	307 (0.3)		208 (3.3)	574 (3.5)		P3 (M1)	
c 30	610 (A A)	553 W	630 (3 6)	628	624 (638	637 (1).	545 e het	(B) and	· (E)
532 ms	332 (4.0)	536 mw	338 (2.3)	535 mm.	539 (3)*	537(1)	543 5, 01	$\nu_{\gamma}(D_{3})$ and $\nu_{\gamma}(A)$ and	ν ₂ (Δ
404 VW	4/5 (1.2)	511 ms**	519(1)	210 24	515 (U.2) A76 (O.A)	313 (0 1)	300 \$	$\nu_{1}(\mathbf{x}_{1})$ and $\nu_{2}(\mathbf{x}_{2})$	P(AH'AH)
	414 (0+)		(^{4/3} (1)	386 m	4/5 (0.4)	475 (0.4)	383 s		
32.3 mi	320 (0+)	395 s	399 (0.6)	280 \$			271 s	₽ _₽ (D ₂)	ν ₄ (F ₁₁₄)
			372 (2.7)		279 (1.4)	277 (i)			ν ₁ (F ₂₀)
226 w	223 (1.0)		237 (1.1)		235 (0.5)	245 sh		ν ₄ (A ₁)	~

^a R. A. Frey, R. L. Redington, and A. L. K. Aljibury, J. Chem. Phys., 54, 344 (1971). ^b Uncorrected Raman intensities. ^c Assignments for the anion bands are made assuming for simplicity octahedral symmetry, although in most cases the actual symmetry is expected to be lower than O_{h} . ^d I. W. Levin and C. V. Berney, J. Chem. Phys., 44, 2557 (1966). ^e K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, *ibid.*, 52, 6320 (1970). ^f The low-temperature infrared spectrum indicates the presence of substantial amounts of $As_{3}F_{11}$. ^g The listed frequencies are those obtained for ClF₄-1.08SbF₄. The relative intensities of the 670-, 583-, and to a lesser extent the 534-cm⁻¹ Raman bands varied, indicating different degrees of deviation of SbF₆⁻ from symmetry O_{h} or slight inhomogeneity of the sample. ^h Reference 6.



Figure 1. Raman spectrum of solid $ClF_5 \cdot 1.08SbF_5$ (sample I) contained in a Teflon FEP capillary. Exciting line was 5145 A. C indicates spectral slit width.

ionic structures, to define the principal bands of the $HalF_4^*$ cations, and to examine the plausibility of the given assignments by comparison with the known spectra of isoelectronic chalcogen tetrafluorides and by force field computations.

Chlorine Pentafluoride Adducts. The infrared spectra of the ClF₅ \cdot xSbF₅ adducts are relatively insensitive to changes in the ClF₅ :SbF₅ combining ratio owing to the relative broadness of the bands due to the Sb-F vibrations (see Figure 3). In the corresponding Raman spectra (Figures 1 and 2), however, slight changes in the composition of the adducts or in the procedures used for their preparation may cause significant changes. As expected, sample I, having the composition ClF₅ : 1.08SbF₅, shows the simplest spectrum. With increasing SbF₅ content and tempering, features attributable



Figure 2. Raman spectrum of solid $ClF_{s} \cdot 1.36SbF_{s}$. Traces A and B show samples II and III, respectively. Kel-F capillaries were used at containers with 5145-A excitation.

to polymeric anions such as Sb_2F_{11} become more pronounced. Similarly, the low-temperature infrared spectrum of the $ClF_5 \cdot AsF_5$ adduct (Figure 5) indicates the presence of the As_2F_{11} anion.^{21,22} However, the As_2F_{11} anion is much less stable than Sb_2F_{11} resulting in the facile removal of the second AsF_5 molecule under the conditions³ used for the synthesis of the Raman sample (1:1 adduct).

The vibrational assignments for ClF_4^+ in point group $C_{2\nu}$ (see Table I) were made by analogy with isoelectronic SF_4^{22-24}

(21) K. O. Christe and W. Maye, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1253 (1969).

(22) P. A. W. Dean, R. J. Gillespie, R. Hulme, and D. A.

Humphreys, J. Chem. Soc. A, 341 (1971). (23) I. W. Levin and C. V. Berney, J. Chem. Phys., 44, 2557

(1966). (24) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, J. Chem. Phys., 52, 6320 (1970).

(25) R. A. Frey, R. L. Redington, and A. L. K. Aljibury, J. Chem. Phys., 54, 344 (1971). -

Table II.	Vibrational Spectra of BrF	·2SbF,	and IF,	· SbF ,	Compared to	o Those of SeF.	and TeF.
-----------	----------------------------	--------	---------	---------	-------------	-----------------	----------

Obst freq (cm ⁻¹) and rel intense			Obid freq (cm ⁻¹) and rel intensa							
			BrF, 2SbF,					IF, SbF		
S	eF4b		Solid	HF soln	Tentative assignment	TeF	Solid		HF soln	Tentative assignment for
lr	Raman	և	Raman	Raman	for XF ₄ in $C_{3\nu}$	lr	ir	Raman	Raman	XF_{4} in $C_{3\nu}$
723 s 744 ms 622 vs	724 w, sh 749 vs, p	730 sit 690 vs 655 vs 645 sh	{736 sh 723 (10) 704 (2.4) 660 sh 651 (6 9)	680 sh 660 (10)	$\frac{\nu_{4} (B_{2})}{\nu_{1} (A_{1})}$ $\frac{\nu_{6} (B_{1}) + Sb_{2}F_{11} (?)}{Sb_{2}F_{11}}$	695 m 682 m 587 s	728 sh 719 m 691 sh 668 sh	729 (9) 720 (1.6) 693 (2.2) 662 (10)	704 (10)	$\begin{cases} \nu_1 (A_1) \\ \nu_4 (B_2) \\ \\ SbF_4^- + \nu_4 (B_1) \end{cases}$
4 05 m	574 s, p	606 mw 568 m 540 mw 488 ms	606 (4.8) 555 (3.3) 545 sh	600 sh 575 (5) 540 (1) 490 (1)	v ₁ (A ₁) Sb ₁ F ₁₁ Sb ₋ F ₋ Sb v ₁ (B ₁)	572 vw	625 m, sh 567 w, sh 520 vw, sh	625 (3) 614 (4) 569 (1.5) 521 (1.3) 285 (0.8)	609 (9) 570 sh	μ ₃ (A ₁) }sbF ₆ *
250 vw	366 m, p	369 mw	385 (0.5) 369 (0.5) 295 (1)	363 (5)	$ \begin{array}{c} \nu_{1} (A_{1}) \\ \nu_{0} (B_{2}) \end{array} $	293 mw	345 w 311 w	341 (0.4) 316 (0.2)	325 sh	$ \nu_3 (\mathbf{A}_1) \\ \nu_4 (\mathbf{B}_3) $
			264 (0.7) 230 (0.5)	280 sh 235 (0+)	Sb ₂ F ₁₁		288 m 263 mw	239 (0.9) 285 (0+) 259 (0.5)	280 sh 250 sh	}sbF.
160 vw	162 w, p		219 (0.2) 45 (1.5)		ν_4 (A ₁) Lattice mode			72 (1) 42 (6)		Lattice modes









Figure 4. Raman spectrum of solid $CIF_5 \cdot AsF_5$ contained in a Teflon FEP capillary. Exciting was line 5145 A. Bands marked by an asterisk are due to the Teflon tube.

and by comparison with the known spectra of compounds containing AsF_6^{-21} , $^{27-29}$, $As_2F_{11}^{-21}$, 22 , SbF_6^{-} , and $Sb_2F_{11}^{-20}$, 28 , $^{30-33}$ anions. In solids, the deviation of the

The second s

(26) K. O. Christe, W. Sawodny, and P. Pulay, J. Mol. Struct., in press.

(27) R. J. Gillespie and M. J. Morton, *Inorg. Chem.*, 9, 811 (1970).
(28) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and W. Sawodny, *J. Mol. Struct.*,
8, 245 (1971).

(29) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chrm., 8, 2489 (1969).

(30) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, *Inorg. Chem.*, 9, 2296 (1970). (31) F. O. Sladky, P. A. Bulliner, and N. Bartlett, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2179 (1969).

(32) R. J. Gillespie and M. J. Morton, Inorg. Chem., 9, 616 (1970).



Figure 5. Low-temperature infrared spectrum of solid $ClF_s \cdot AsF_s$. Window material AgCl.

spectra of these anions from those expected for the isolated octahedral ions is very common. It can be caused by effects such as site symmetry lowering, slight distortion of the octahedrons owing to crystal packing and anion-cation interac-

(33) D. E. McKee, C. J. Adams, and N. Bartlett, private communication. Halogen Pentatluoride-Lewis Acid Adducts



Figure 6. Raman spectrum of solid BrF₄: 2SbF₃ contained in a glass tube with a hollow inside glass cone. Exciting line was 5145 A using the axial viewing-transverse excitation technique.



Figure 7. Infrared spectrum of solid BrF₅-2SbF₅ as a dry powder between AgCl plates.



Figure 8. Raman spectrum of solid IF, SbF, contained in a glass tube with a hollow inside glass cone using 5145-A excitation.



Figure 9. Infrared spectrum of solid IF, SbF, as a dry powder between AgBr plates.

tion, and the tendency to form polymeric anions. Unfortunately, the splittings, frequencies, and relative intensities of these bands strongly vary from compound to compound. Therefore, reliable assignments for the cations require the recording of spectra of adducts containing different anions or of solution spectra which usually show the bands characteristic of the unperturbed ions. Contrary to the highly symmetric oct-hedral XF_6^- anions, the ClF4⁺ cation of symmetry $C_{2\nu}$ should be very little influenced by solid-state effects be-

(



Figure 10. Raman spectra of HF solutions of $1F_5 \cdot SbF_5$ (trace A), BrF₃ · 2SbF₅ (trace B). $\exists F_3 \cdot 1.08SbF_6$ (trace C), and CIF₂ *SbF₅⁻¹ (trace D; the numbers indicate ν_1 , ν_2 , and ν_4 of octahedral SbF₆⁻¹) in Teflon FEP capillaries using 4880-A excitation. Trace E shows the spectrum of an empty capillary; Teflon bands are marked by and asterisk. F indicates spectral slit width.

cause it possesses already its maximum number (3n - 6 = 9) of modes.

For the ClF₅ adducts sufficient experimental data (see Table I) are available to distinguish the anion from the cation bands. As can be seen, the spectrum of ClF₄⁺ is very similar to that of isoelectronic SF₄.^{23,24} This close resemblance is comparable to that found for the isoelectronic pairs SF₂O-ClF₂O^{+,34} SF₂O₂-ClF₃O^{+,35} SF₆-ClF₆^{+,6} and SF₅⁻-ClF₅³⁶ and, therefore, is not surprising. For ClF₄⁺, the assignment to the individual modes was made by analogy with SF₄. For SF₄, the assignment of Frey, *et al.*,²⁵ was used which was recently confirmed²⁶ by mean-square amplitudes of vibration and force field computations.

(34) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2212 (1972).

(35) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 12, 1358 (1973).

(36) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1679 (1972). **Table III.** Observed Frequencies (cm⁻¹), Approximate Description of Modes, and Computed Symmetry and Most Important Internal Force Constants^a of ClF_4^+

					CIF.+	CIF, b
A ,	ע ₁	800	v sym eq	$F_{11} = f_r + f_{rr}$	4.54	
•	•		-	$F_{12} = \sqrt{2}f_{r\beta}$	0.24	
				F_{14}	0.05	
	ν2	571	v sym ax	$F_{22} = f_R + f_{RR}$	3.65	
	ν,	510	δ sciss eq	$F_{12} = f_{\beta}$	2.65	
	-			F ₃₄	- 0.03	
	ν	237	δ sciss ax	$F_{44} = 0.31 f_{\alpha} + 0.69 f_{\gamma}c$	0.41	
A,	ν	475	τ	$F_{ss} = f_{\alpha} + f_{\alpha'''} - f_{\alpha'} - f_{\alpha''}$	2.08	
B ₁	ν	795	v asym ax	$F_{44} = f_{R} - f_{RR}$	3.23	
-	-			$F_{e7} = \sqrt{2}(f_{R\alpha} - f_{R\alpha'})$	0.50	
	ν ₇	537	rocking	$F_{11} = f_{\alpha} - f_{\alpha''} + f_{\alpha'} - f_{\alpha'''}$	2.26	
В,	$\boldsymbol{\nu}_{\mathrm{b}}$	829	v asym eq	$F_{11} = f_{T} - f_{TT}$	4.61	
	-			$F_{sg} = \sqrt{2(f_{r\alpha} - f_{r\alpha'})}$	0.21	
	ν,	385	δ sciss ax out of plane	$F_{\bullet\bullet} = f_{\alpha} - f_{\alpha'} - f_{\alpha'} + f_{\alpha''}$	2.54	
				f_r	4.58	4.19
				Í _R	3.44	2.70
				Jrr	- 0.04	
				f _{RR}	0.21	0.36

^a Stretching constants in mdyn/A, deformation constants in mdyn A/radian², and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/radian. ^b Reference 25. ^c In addition to interaction constants which are not listed.

In the spectra of the CIF₅ adducts, nine bands are found which might be attributed to ClF_4^+ . Of these, the intense infrared and Raman bands at about 800 cm⁻¹ obviously represent the symmetric equatorial CIF₂ stretching mode v_1 . The moderately intense Raman and strong infrared bands at about 825 cm^{-1} then must be the antisymmetric equatorial stretch ν_8 . The symmetric axial stretch, ν_2 , falls within the range of the v_2 anion bands, but is clearly identified by the strong Raman band at 574 cm⁻¹ in the HF solution. The antisymmetric axial stretching mode, v_6 , should be of very high intensity in the infrared and of very low intensity in the Raman spectrum. By comparison with other pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal molecules such as CIF₃³⁷ or CIF₃O₂,³⁸ it should occur above 700 cm⁻¹. Since there is no additional yet unassigned strong infrared band above this frequency in all of the observed spectra, a coincidence with ν_1 must be assumed. The assignment of v_4 and v_9 to the bands at 237 and 385 cm⁻¹, respectively, is clear-cut and needs no further comment. This leaves us with three frequencies, 537, 515, and 475 cm⁻¹, for the assignment to ν_7 , ν_3 , and ν_5 . Since the 475-cm⁻¹ band appears to be inactive in the infrared spectrum, we ascribe it to v_5 which ideally should be forbidden in the infrared spectrum. Based on their relative Raman intensities, when compared to those of SF4, we prefer to assign v_3 and v_7 to 515 and 537 cm⁻¹, respectively. The assignments for v_3 , v_7 , and v_5 are somewhat tentative. However, a reassignment of these three deformational modes should, owing to their similar frequencies, be of minor influence on the principal force constants.

Force Constants. The method used for the computation of the ClF₄⁺ force field has previously been described.³⁶ The following geometry was assumed for ClF₄⁺: r(Cl-F_{eq}) = 1.57, R(Cl-F_{ax}) = 1.66 Å; σ (F_{ax}ClF_{eq}) = 90, β (F_{eq}ClF_{eq}) = 97, γ (F_{ax}ClF_{ex}) = 180°. The symmetry coordinates were identical with those previously given^{23,24} for isoelectronic SF₄, except for S₃ = $\Delta\beta$ and S₄ = 0.2765 $\Sigma\alpha_i$ - 0.8332 γ , which are different owing to γ = 180° in ClF₄⁺ and were found numerically by a previously described³⁹ machine method.

A general valence force field for CIF₄^{*} contains 17 symmetry force constants. Since only nine frequency values are

(38) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2245 (1973). (39) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, 'wrg. Chem., 11, 2196 (2972).



Figure 11. Force constant ellipses for ClF_4^+ . The solid and broken curves represent the solutions for F_{11} , F_{33} , and F_{44} as a function of F_{14} and for F_{13} and F_{32} as a function of F_{13} , respectively. Dimensions are in mdyn/A.

available for their computation, a unique force field cannot be determined. Inspection of the G matrices of ClF_4^+ shows that in the A₁ block G_{12} , G_{23} , and G_{24} are zero and, therefore, F_{12} , F_{23} , and F_{24} can be neglected.⁴⁰

The influence of the remaining off-diagonal F terms on the diagonal F values was determined by computing their values as a function of the off-diagonal F terms. The resulting halves of the force constant ellipses are shown in Figures 11 and 12 and represent the possible mathematical solutions of the force field. It has previously been shown⁴⁰ that the most probable range for F_{xy} is limited by the extremal values F_{yy} and F_{xy} = minimum. Inspection of Figures 11 and 12 reveals that even with this constraint small variation of certain off-diagonal force constants can strongly influence the values of the diagonal force constants. Consequently, an uncertainty of about ±0.5 mdyn/Å should be assumed for

(40) W. Sawodny, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 30, 56 (1969).

⁽³⁷⁾ H. Selig, H. H. Claassen, and J. H. Holloway, J. Chem. Phys., 57, 3517 (1970).



Figure 12. Force constant ellipses for ClF_4^+ . The solid, broken, and dotted curves represent the solutions for F_{11} , F_{33} , and F_{44} as a function of F_{14} , for F_{44} and F_{77} as a function of F_{47} , and for F_{33} and F_{99} as a function of F_{89} , respectively.

the stretching force constants F_{11} , F_{66} , and F_{88} . However in spite of these relatively larger uncertainties, Figures 11 and 12 clearly show that the symmetry force constants involving the equatorial bonds (*i.e.*, F_{11} and F_{68}) are significantly larger than those involving the axial bonds (*i.e.*, F_{22} and F_{66}). The frequencies used for the force constant computations of ClF_4^+ are listed in Table III, together with our preferred force field, obtained by the method of stepwise coupling.⁴¹ The fact that ClF_4^+ and isoelectronic SF₄ show similar force fields is not surprising in view of their similar frequencies and G matrices.

The significant difference in covalent bond strength between equatorial (4.6 mdyn/Å) and axial (3.4 mdyn/Å) bonds in ClF₄⁺ is in excellent agreement with a generalized bonding scheme previously discussed⁴² for a large number of halogen fluorides. It suggests that the bonding in ClF₄⁺ might be explained, as previously described for the related pseudotrigonal-bipyramidal species ClF₃, ClF₃O,³⁹ and ClF₃O₂,³⁸ by the following approximation. The bonding of the three equatorial ligands (including the free electron pair on Cl as a ligand) is mainly due to an sp² hybrid, whereas the bonding of the two axial ClF bonds involves mainly one delocalized p-electron pair of the chlorine atom for the formation of a semiionic three-center four-electron pp σ bond.⁴³⁻⁴⁵

 $BrF_5 \cdot 2SbF_5$ Adduct. The predominantly ionic nature of $BrF_5 \cdot 2SbF_5$ has previously been established¹² by a singlecrystal X-ray diffraction study. Owing to the large number of fundamentals expected for $BrF_4 \cdot Sb_2F_{11}$ and to the inavailability of other salts containing the BrF_4 cation only tentative assignments can be made for BrF_4 . These are listed in Table II and are based on comparisons with those

()

Table IV. Comparison of the Fundamental Vibrations (cm⁻¹) of ClF_4^+ , BrF_4^+ , and IF_4^- with Those of Isoelectronic SF_4 , SeF_4 , and TeF_4 , Respectively

		CIE *	BrF *	IF *	SF	SeF	TeF	
		<u> </u>	4			4	1014	
A,	ν,	800	723	704	891	749	695	
•	μ.	571	606	60 9	553	574	572	
	ν.	510	385	341	475	366	293	
	ν.	237	216	151	226	162	[151]4	
٨.	ν.	475			414			
В.	ν.	795	704	655	730	622	587	
- •	ν.	537	419	385	532	400	333	
В.	ν.	829	736	720	867	723	682	
-•	ν,	385	369	316	353	250	[184.8]ª	

^a Computed values.

reported for isoelectronic SeF₄⁴⁶⁻⁴⁸ and those of other salts containing the Sb₂F₁₁⁻ anion.^{20,28,31,33,49} Our Raman spectrum¹ of solid BrF₄'Sb₂F₁₁⁻ has in the meantime been confirmed by Surles, *et al.*,¹³ and the proposed assignments^{1,13} agree for most of the fundamentals. Since the crystal structure of BrF₄'Sb₂F₁₁⁻ is known¹² and the assignments for BrF₄⁺ are tentative, no force constant computations were carried out for BrF₄⁺.

IF₅ · SbF₅ Adduct. Two independent single-crystal X-ray diffraction studies^{16,17} have shown that the IF₅ · SbF₅ has the predominantly ionic structure IF₄ *SbF₆, although the bond lengths and angles found by the two groups for IF₄⁺ differ somewhat. The observed vibrational spectrum of IF₅ · SbF₅ (see Table II) is consistent with such a predominantly ionic structure. The bands were tentatively assigned by comparison with those of TeF₄,⁴⁸ which is isoelectronic with IF₄⁺, and those reported for similar SbF₆ salts^{20,30} containing an SbF₆⁻ anion distorted from symmetry O_h .⁵⁰ Our Raman spectrum of IF₅ ·SbF₅ is in good agreement with that reported¹⁸ by Shamir and Yaroslavski. However, their interpretation suffers from the incorrect assumption of an ideal octahedral SbF₆⁻ anion. As for BrF₄*Sb₂F₁₁⁻, the tentative nature of the IF₄⁺ assignments does not warrant a force constant treatment.

In summary, all the experimental data, *i.e.*, X-ray diffraction data, vibrational and ¹⁹F nmv spectra, and conductivity measurements, available for the halogen pentafluoride-Lewis acid adducts are consistent with predominantly ionic structures containing HalF₄⁺ cations. The structure of these cations can be derived from a pseudo trigonal bipyramid with a free valence electron pair occupying one of the equatorial positions. Deviation from this structure increases, as expected, with increasing size and polarizability of the halogen central atom. This results in a decrease of the axial F-Hal-F angle and increasing F bridging from the ClF₅ to the IF₅ adducts. A comparison of the fundamentals assigned to the HalF₄⁺ cations with those of the isoelectronic chalcogen tetrafluoride series (see Table IV) shows consistent trends and satisfactory agreement.

Acknowledgment. We are indebted to Dr. E. C. Curtis for assistance in the force constant computations, to Drs. D. Pilipovich, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson for their help, and to Dr. D. Lawson for the use of the Raman spectrometer. K. O. C. is indebted to the Office of Naval Research for financial support.

(46) K. Ramaswamy and S. Jayaraman, Indian J. Pure Appl. Phys.,
8, 625 (1970).
(47) L. E. Alexander and I. R. Beattic, J. Chem. Soc., Dation

- Trans., 1745 (1972). (48) C. J. Adams and A. J. Downs, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 28,
- (49) A. M. Qureshi and F. Aubke, Can. J. Chem., 48, 3117 (1970).
- (50) A. J. Edwards and G. R. Jones, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1467 (1969).

⁽⁴¹⁾ W. Sawodny, A. Fadini; and K. Ballein, Spectrochim. Acta,
21, 995 (1965).
(42) K. O. Christe, paper presented at the 4th International

⁽⁴²⁾ K. O. Christe, paper presented at the eth international Fluorine Symposium, Estes Park, Colo., July 1967.

⁽⁴³⁾ G. C. Pimentel, J. Chem. Phys., 19, 446 (1951)

⁽⁴⁴⁾ R. J. Hach and R. E. Rundle, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 73, 4321 (1951).

⁽⁴⁵⁾ R. E. Rundle, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., \$5, 112 (1963).

2886 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 12, No. 12, 1973

Registry No. BrF, 7789-30-2; SbF, 7783-70-2; AtF, 7784-36-3; ClF,*SbF, 25481-31-6; ClF,*SbF, 41646-49-5; ClF,*AsF, 4164646-2; BrF₄*Sb₂F₁₁⁻, 36445-03-1; IF₄*SbF₆⁻, 41646-48-4; BrF₆ · AsF₈, 41646-50-8; CIF₄⁺, 36544-30-6; BrF₄⁺, 41646-52-0; IF₄⁺, 41646-53-1.

158

Journal of Molecular Structure, 21 (1974) 158-164 © Elsevier Scientific Publishing Company, Amsterdam – Printed in The Netherlands

Short communication

Vibrational assignment of SF4

KARL O. CHRISTE

Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, Calif. 91304 (U.S.A.)

WOLFGANG SAWODNY Abteilung Für Anoryanische Chemie, Universität Ulm (Germany)

PETER PULAY Hungarian Academy of Sciences, Budapest (rJungary) (Received 16 July 1973)

In a previous paper [1] we reported the Raman spectrum of gaseous SF₄. The Raman data and a reinterpretation of the infrared band contours suggested the need of revising all assignments for the deformational modes except for $v_7(B_1)$. For the four stretching modes, the previous assignment [2-4] was adopted and force constants and mean amplitudes of vibration were computed [1]. In a recent paper [5], Frey, Redington, and Aljibury proposed a reversed assignment for the two antisymmetric stretching modes, $v_6(B_1)$ and $v_8(B_2)$, based on comparison with the spectra of the structurally related molecules, BrF₃ and ClF₃. More recently, Levin [6] proposed a reassignment of the deformational modes on the basis of Raman and infrared spectra of solid SF₄ and supported his assignment with a CDNO/2 calculation of the infrared intensities. One of Levin's main arguments for revising the assignment of the deformational modes was the observation of two bands at 245 and 205 cm⁻¹, respectively, in the Raman spectrum of solid SF₄. In a subsequent paper [7], however, Berney showed that the 205 cm⁻¹ Raman band is due to residual α -SF₄.

Another unsettled question involves the frequencies of the axial and equatorial SF₂ scissoring modes in species A_1 . It was shown [8-12] for related trigonal bipyramidal molecules such as PF₅ that these two deformational modes are highly mixed [11] and that a better agreement with the observed mean square amplitudes of vibration can be achieved [10] by assigning the lower frequency to the equatorial deformation. This frequency sequence was also proposed by Levin [5] for SF₄, contrary to our assignment [1] and that of Frey et al. [5] which are more consistent with the fact that in SF₄ the equatorial bonds are considerably shorter and hence stronger than the axial ones [13, 14]. In view of these conflicting assignments,

TABLE I

ASSIGNMENT OF NORMAL MODES OF SF4

Species		Approximate description	Assignment			
			I Christe and Sawodny [1]	II III Frey et al. [5] Levin [(
A1	¥1	v sym SF ₂ eq	892	892	892	
-	¥2	v sym SF ₂ ax	558	558	558	
	٧3	δ sciss SF ₂ eq	475	475	245 (233)	
	74	δ sciss SF ₂ ax in plane	226	228	353	
A3	٢	SF ₂ twist	414	414	475	
B ₁	٧	v asym SF ₂ ax	867	730	728	
-	¥7	SF ₂ rocking	532	532	533	
B ₂	r.	v asym SF₂ eq	730	867	867	
	۳9	d sciss SF ₂ ax out of plane	353	353	206 (228)	

TABLE 2

symmetry force constants^{1, b} of SF₄ computed from the assignments listed in table 1 assuming for sets a δ SF₂eq $> \delta$ SF₂ax (A₁) and for sets b δ SF₂eq $< \delta$ SF₂ax (A₁)

		Ia	16	IIa	lla (MVF)	116 F)	IIIa	1116
A ₁	<i>F</i> ₁₁	5.74	5.71	5.74	5.49	5.71	5.83	5.81
	F22	3.48	3.48	3.48	3.48	3.48	3.48	3.48
	F33	1.97	0.57	1.97	2.10	0.57	1.10	0.63
	F44	0.37	1.30	0.37	0.38	1.30	0.41	0.71
	F12	0	0.01	0	0	0.01	0	0
	F13	0.13	0.05	0.13	0	0.05	0.02	0.04
	F14	0.05	0.16	0.05	0	0.16	0.04	0.05
	F23	0.02	. 0.01	0.02	0	0.01	0	0
	F24	0.01	0.02	0.01	0	0.02	0.01	0.01
	F ₃₄	-0.04	-0.03	-0.04	0	-0.03	-0.07	0.06
A.2	Fss (1	/s = 200 c	m ⁻¹)	0.35				
	(i	$(v_s = 400 \text{ cm}^{-1})$						
	Ó	∕s = 600 c	·m-1)	3.15				
B1	F66	3.66	3.66	2.65	2.35	2.65	2.65	2.65
	F77	2.20	2.20	2.24	2.50	2.24	2.24	2.24
	F67	0.45	0.45	0.60	0.54°	0.60	0.60	0.60
B ₂	Fee	3.33	3.33	4.77	4.62	4.77	4.77	4.77
	F	2.01	2.01	1.98	2.04	1.98	1.98	1.98
	Fas	0.20	0.20	0.17	0	0.17	0.17	0.17

* Stretching force constants in mdyn/Å, deformation constants in mdyn Å, and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn. • Unless otherwise indicated the listed force fields were computed by the eigenvector method.

* Minimum alue of F_{67} required for obtaining a real solution.

we have recomputed the force field and mean square amplitudes of vibration for SF_4 hoping that these data might allow us to distinguish between the different assignments [1, 5, 6¹ (see Table 1).

Since only nine frequency values are available for the computation of seventeen symmetry force constants, a General Valence Force Field (GVFF) cannot be computed. However, it is known that mean square amplitudes of vibration are only slightly influenced by moderate changes in the force field. This was confirmed for SF₄ by calculating mean amplitudes of vibration based on two force fields obtained by two different approximating methods. The first method used was the eigenvector method [15, 16] and the second one was a diagonal MVFF for species A_1 and B_2 combined with the $F_{67} \equiv$ minimum solution for species B_1 since no real values can be obtained for $F_{67} \equiv 0$. The results of these computations are given in Tables 2, 3 and 4 and in Fig. 1. The mean square amplitudes of vibration computed from the two force fields differed by less than 0.001 Å, except for

TABLE 3

stretching force constants (in mdyn/Å) and bond lengths (in Å) of SF4 compared to those of related molecules and ions

		SF4			SF6 [19]	SFs - [/7]	CIF ₃ [5]	
		la	Ìla	Ila (MVFF)	IIIb			
f _R f _R '	(ax)	3.57 -0.09	3.07 0.42	2.92 0.57	3.07 (.42		2.06 0.52	2.70 0.36
f, f,′	(eq)	4.54 1.21	5.25 0.49	5.05 0.43	5.33 0.48	5.26	4.12	4.19
R r			1.646± 1.545±	0.003" 0.003"		1.56±0.0	2•	1.698 ±0.003° 1.598 ±0.003

* Ref. 14. * Ref. 18. * D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., 21 (1953) 609.

TABLE 4

computed and observed [13] mean square amplitudes (in A) of vibration of SF4

	$\langle q^2 \rangle_{col}$	<q<sup>2>_{calc}i</q<sup>					
	<u>la</u>	lla	lla (MYF)	11b F)	IIIa	IIIb	
$S-F_1$ (ax)	0.050	0.049	0.050	0.049	0.049	0.049	0.047±0.005
S-F, (eq)	0.044	0.041	0.041	0.041	0.041	0.041	0.041±0.005
$F_1 \cdots F_2$	0.061	0.061	0.061	0.061	0.061	0.061	0.059 ± 0.01
F3 · · · F4	0.063	0.063	0.064	0.094	0.076	0.091	0.068 ± 0.01
$F_1 \cdots F_1 \ (r_s = 200 \mathrm{cm}^{-1})$	0.091	0.091	0.091	0.086	0.096	0.094	0.067±0.005
$(v_s = 400 \text{ cm}^{-1})$	0.074	0.073	0.074	0.068	0.080	0.077	
$(r_{\rm s}=600{\rm cm}^{-1})$	0.070	0.069	0.070	0.064	0.076	0.073	
$(v_s = 800 \mathrm{cm}^{-1})$	0.068	0.068	0.068	0.063	0.075	0.072	



Fig. 1. Mean amplitudes of vibration (Å) of SF₄ for bonded and nonbonded distances. Rectangles represent experimental electron diffraction values \pm esd according to ref. 8. Crosses, squares, diamonds, and circles represent amplitudes computed for the different assignments.

 $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_3 \cdots F_4$ using the assignment of Levin [6] which showed a difference of 0.004 Å. Therefore, only the data obtained by the eigenvector method are listed in Tables 2, 3, and 4, except for the preferred (see below) set IIa for which the MVFF values are also given for comparison.

Table 4 and Fig. 1 show that the mean square amplitudes of vibration are useful for discriminating between the different assignments of the deformational modes, but are of little help in finding the correct assignment for the two stretching modes $v_6(B_1)$ and $v_8(B_2)$. However, the following force field arguments favor set II over set I: (1) Generally, the stretch-stretch interaction constant is relatively small whenever two bonds form an angle close to 90°. For set I, the equatorial interaction constant f_r exhibits a value of 1.21 mdyn/Å which is unreasonably high for a F-S-F bond angle of 101°. The value of 0.49 mdyn/Å obtained for set II is much more plausible; (2) The value of the second stretch-stretch interaction constant, f_R , shows only for set II a value similar to those observed for the related species, SF₅⁻ [17], CIF₃ [5], and BrF₃ [5]; (3) The bond length of the equatorial S-F bonds in SF₄ (1.545±0.003 Å) [14] is similar to that in SF₆(1.56±0.02 Å) [18]. Since bond lengths are related to the stretching force constants, one might

expect f_r of SF₄ to approach the SF₆ value [19] of 5.26 mdyn/Å. This is true only for set II; (4) The relatively large difference in the length of the equatorial and the axial bonds of SF₄ (0.10 Å) [14] favors set II which shows the larger difference between f_r and f_R ; (5) Set II is in better agreement with the values found [17] for SF₅⁻ if the general decrease in the force constant values owing to the formal negative charge is taken into account. Thus, the proposed [5] reassignment of $v_6(E_1)$ and $v_8(B_2)$ results in a more satisfactory set of force constants for SF₄, although it remains difficult to rationalize the observed infrared band contours [2, 4].

The question as to which A_1 deformation mode should be assigned to the higher frequency value, can readily be decided based on the computed mean square amplitudes of vibration (see Table 4 and Fig. 1). It should be noted that the $F_1 \cdots F_3$ values reported in our previous paper [1] are incorrect due to a computational error. The revised values are listed as set Ia. It can be seen from Fig. 1 that all b sets (i.e. δ sciss ax > δ sciss eq) result in unacceptably high values for $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_3 \cdots F_4$. Hence, δ sciss eq > δ sciss ax appears to be a better description of the two A_1 deformational modes of SF₄. It should be kept in mind, however, that both v_3 and v_1 are not highly characteristic. The potential energy distribution obtained for the diagonal force field shows that v_3 is made up of 65 % equatorial and 35 % axial bending motion, and that v_1 contains significant contributions from both the axial and equatorial bending motions. This high degree of mixing is not surprising [20] since the G matrix elements G_{13} , G_{14} , and G_{34} of SF4 show large numerical values. The two remaining modes in species A1 are more characteristic: v_2 is made up entirely of axial stretching and v_4 represents 88 % axial bending. As can be seen from Fig. 1, the fit between observed [13] and computed $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_3 \cdots F_4$ and $F_1 \cdots F_3$ can be improved by increasing somewhat the mixing between v_3 and v_4 . Additional support for $v_3 > v_4$ in the chalcogen tetrafluorides was recently obtained [21] by Adams and Downs in a matrix isolation study of SeF₄. The observed selenium isotopic shifts show that the higher frequency value belongs to v_3 .

The high degree of mixing between the equatorial and axial bending motions for v_3 can be rationalized. Inspection of the normal coordinates of v_3 shows that this mode is essentially an umbrella type deformation, i.e. a symmetric combination of the equatorial and axial bending motions. The v_4 deformation might be considered as the corresponding anticymmetric combination of these motions. It should be the mode mainly involved in an intramolecular exchange process as suggested by Berry [22] although higher vibrational levels must be invoked since the normal coordinates show only little motion of the equatorial fluorines in the fundamental. The fact that the potential energy distribution shows v_4 to be composed mainly of axial bending is due to the fact that the sulfur moves in the same direction as the equatorial fluorines thus suppressing the equatorial scissoring motion.

213



v₄, antisymmetric combination of axial and equatorial bending

Inspection of Fig. 1 also reveals that the assignment proposed [6] by Levin (set IIIb) results in unsatisfactory values for $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_3 \cdots F_4$ and $F_1 \cdots F_3$ and, therefore, should be rejected. Furthermore, it can be seen that retaining Levin's frequencies [6] for A_1 but reversing the assignment of v_3 and v_4 (set IIIa) results in too high a value for $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_1 \cdots F_3$. This discrepancy cannot be eliminated by increasing the mixing between v_3 and v_4 , since a small decrease in $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_1 \cdots F_3$ results in a large increase in $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_3 \cdots F_4$. A second strong argument against set IIIa was recently put forward by Berney [7]. He showed that the splitting of the 223 cm⁻¹ Raman line in the spectrum of the solid is due to the α , β , and γ forms of SF₄ and not due to two different fundamentals, thus eliminating the basis of Levin's reassignment. Furthermore, the observed infrared band contours [4] and Raman polarization measurements on gaseous SF₄ [1] and SeF₄ [23] favor set II over III.

Since the modified valence force field obtained by the eigenvector method [15, 16] is not too different from the diagonal force field, numerical experiments were carried out by varying the off diagonal constants within meaningful limits. Whereas for set IIa, the fit between observed and computed $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_1 \cdots F_3$ could be improved, for set IIb the large discrepancy in $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_3 \cdots F_4$ could not be eliminated.

In summary, set IIa is the only assignment which can satisfy both the observed [13] mean square amplitudes of vibration and basic force field arguments. Furthermore, the mean square amplitudes of vibration suggest that for SF₄ the higher frequency A_1 deformational mode v_3 should be assigned to the equatorial scissoring motion. However, a normal coordinate description of v_3 and v_4 as symmetric and antisymmetric combinations, respectively, of the equatorial and axial scissoring motions seems more appropriate.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

We thank Drs. E. C. Curtis, D. Pilipovich and C. J. Schack, Rocketdyne, for many helpful discussions. This work was in part supported by the U.S. Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

1 K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, J. Chem. Phys., 52 (1970) 6320.

- 2 R. E. Dodd, L. A. Woodward and H. L. Roberts, Trans. Faraday Soc., 52 (1956) 1052.
- 3 R. L. Redington and C. V. Berney, J. Chem. Phys., 43 (1965) 2020.
- 4 I. W. Levin and C. V. Berney, J. Chem. Phys., 44 (1500) 2557.
- 5 R. A. Frey, R. L. Redington and A. L. Khidir Aljibury, J. Chem. Phys., 54 (1971) 344.
- 6 I. W. Levin, J. Chem. Phys., 55 (1971) 5393.
- 7 C. V. Berney, J. Mol. Structure, 12 (1972) 87.
- 8 L. C. Hoskins and R. C. Lord, J. Chem. Phys., 46 (1967) 2402.
- 9 P. Lockett, W. Fowler and P. M. Wilt, J. Chem. Phys., 53 (1970) 452.
- 10 L. S. Bartell, Inorg. Chem., 9 (1970) 1594.

164

- 11 R. R. Holmes and J. A. Golen, Inorg. Chem., 9 (1970) 1596; and R. R. Holmes, Accounts Chem. Res., 5 (1972) 296.
- 12 R. R. Holmes and C. J. Hora, Jr., Inorg. Chem., 11 (1972) 2506.
- 13 K. Kimura and S. H. Bauer, J. Chem. Phys., 39 (1963) 3172.
- 14 W. M. Tolles and W. D. Gwinn, J. Chem. Phys., 36 (1962) 1119,
- 15 W. Sawodny, A. Fadini and K. Ballein, Spectrochim. Acto, 21 (1965) 995.
- 16 H. J. Becher and R. Mattes, Spectrochim. Acta, 23A (1967) 2449.
- 17 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, E. C. Curtis and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 11 (1972) 1679.
- 18 H. Braune and S. Knoke, Z. Phys. Chem. (Leipzig), B21 (1933) 297.
- 19 A. Ruoff, J. Mol. Structure, 4 (1969) 332.
- 20 W. Sawodny, J. Mol. Structure, 30 (1969) 56.
- 21 C. J. Adams and A. J. Downs, Spectruchim. Acta, 28A (1972) 1841.
- 22 R. S. Berry, J. Chem. Phys., 32 (1960) 933.

1. - -

A second and the second s

23 L. E. Alexander and I. R. Beattie, JCS Dalton, (1972) 1745.

215/216

INTERNATIONAL UNION OF PURE AND APPLIED CHEMISTRY



Ŀ

C

. •

Reprinted from XXIVth INTERNATIONAL CONGRESS OF PURE AND APPLIED CHEMISTRY VOLUME FOUR

Plenary and main section lectures presented at Hamburg, Federal Republic of Germany, 2-8 September 1973

> BUTTERWORTHS LONDON

HALOGEN FLUORIDES

115

Karl O. Christe

Rocketdyne Division of Rockwell International Canoga Park, California 91304

ABSTRACT

A selective review of the presently known binary chlorine -, bromine -, and iodine - fluorides is given. Their syntheses, physical and chemical properties, and structures are discussed. Their tendencies to form adducts with Lewis actus and bases are compared, and the structures and relative stabilities of the resulting halogen fluoride ions are summarized. Force constant data are used to demonstrate the occurrence of two types of bonding (semi-ionic and mainly covalent) in this class of compounds and a new rule (described as rule III in the text) is given which allows thear prediction and rationalization.

INTRODUCTION

ł

ι.

• •

- · ·

Vier Anti-

 This review deals with selected aspects of balogen fluoride chemistry which are of particular interest to the author. No attempt was made to give a complete coverage of all the data published on balogen fluorides since it would be beyond the scope of this short article. The cited references are those which were most convenient and, therefore, do not imply any priorities. The literature published until the end of 1964 has been summarized in an excellent review by Stein (1) who also lists the previously published reviews. Some of the more recent data have been discussed by Meinert (2), Lawless and Smith (3), Popov (4), and Schmeisser and Naumann (5). A recent review by Gillespie and Morton (6) deals exclusively with interbalogen cations.

Whereas the last halogen fluoride molecule was discovered in 1962, a large number of halogen fluoride ions has been discovered since then and their structures have been established. Essentially all of the possible binary halogen fluoride molecules and ions have now been synthesized and characterized. Owing to the large number of possible oxidation states, coordination numbers, and sterically active free valence electron pairs, this family of compounds is of particular interest from a structural point of view.

HALOGEN FLUORIDE MOLECULES

Table I lists the presently known halogen fluorides including the year of their discovery. As can be seen, all the compounds expected to exist were synthesized before 1963 and their properties have been summarized (1,7) previously. The fact that the heptafluoride of chlorine does not exist (8) can be explained by steric arguments (maximum coordination number of 6 for +VII chlorine).

218

where it is the state of

Table I. Known Halogen Fluoride Molecules

of Centr	al Atom		
+I	ClF	BrF	IF
	b.p100°C	~ + 20°	Unstable
	Ruff (1928)	Ruff (1933)	Schmeisser (1960)
+111	ClF ₃	BrF ₃	IF ₃
	+12 ⁰	+126°	Unstable
	Buff (1930)	LEBEAU, Prideaux (1905)	Schmeisger (1960)
+V	ClF ₅	BrF5	IF ₅
	-14°	+41°	+98°
	Maya (1962)	Ruff (1931)	Gore (1871)
+VII			IF. +5 ⁰ Ruff (1930)

General Synthetic Methods

فيشتب والمستقيرة والارتبار والمستروف

Oxidation State

A. Direct Fluorination with Fluorine

All of the balogen fluorides listed in Table I can be synthesized directly from the elements. Variation of the reaction parameters, such as stoichiometry of the reactants and reaction time and pressure, will determine the composition of the product.

$$X_2 + nF_2 - 2XF_n$$

This case of synthesis also explains why most of these halogen fluorides had been synthesized more than 30 years ago. Only the thermal instability of IF and IF, and the lack of low-temperature techniques pre-empted the earlier discovery of IF and IF. The late discovery of CIF_5 in 1962 (9) may be explained by the fact that its synthesis from the elements requires both high temperature and high pressure.

Fluorinations requiring elevated temperature appear to be catalyzed by the presence of Lewis bases such as CsF. For example, the fluorination of ClF_3 to ClF_5 in the presence of CsF involves the formation of Cs⁺ ClF_6 as an intermediate and proceeds already at 150° (7). Whereas numerous examples are known where the presence of complex fluoro cuions facilitate oxidative fluorinations, the contrary appears to be true for complex fluoro cations (10).

B. Fluorinations Involving Nonmetal Fluorides

Since iodine fluorides are relatively mild fluorinating agents, they can be readily prepared by fluorination of I_2 , iodides, or I_2O_5 with nonmetal fluorides such as CIF₃, BrF₃, BuF₅, of SF₄ (1), OF₂ (11), or $\Im F_5OF(12)$. The latter can also be used to fluorinate Br_2 to $BFF_3(12)$.

C. Conproportionation Reactions

This reaction is particularly useful for the syntheses of the halogen mono-fluorides (1, 5) according to:

$$x_2 + xF_3 \longrightarrow 3xF$$

All three halogen monofluorides can be obtained in this manner.

D. Fluorinations with Metal Fluorides

Fluorinations involving metal fluorides are useful for producing all three balogen monofluorides. Since BrF and IF readily disproportionate to BrF, and IF, respectively, the latter compounds can also be prepared in this fashion. Typical examples for this type of reactions involve either AgF(1, 13),

AgF +
$$I_2$$
 ----- AgI + IF (---- $2I_2$ + IF₅)
AgF + Br_2 ----- AgBr + BrF (----- Br_2 + BrF_3)
AgF + CI_2 ------ AgCl + CIF

or eutectic melts (13),

Ľ

.

Ľ

LiF - NaF - $KF + Cl_2$ <u>Melt</u> MeCl + ClF

$$\frac{\text{MeCl} + \text{HF}}{\text{HF} + \text{Cl}_2} - \frac{\text{MeF} + \text{HCl}}{\text{ClF} + \text{HCl}}$$

The use of sutectic melts is interesting since the alkali metal chloride product can be reconverted to the fluoride by HP, thus allowing the production of CJF from C1, and HF. The last method employing ClOSO₂F is remarkable because it proceeds already at such a low temperature.

E. Photolysis

The photolysis of the Cl₂ -F., chlorine fluoride -F₂, or chlorine oxyfluoride -F₂ systems can be u ed for preparing CLF, CLF, and CLF₅ (15 - 18). The photolytic synthesis from the elements parallels the thermal one (method A). Both methods seem to involve as the initiation step, the generation of F atoms from F₂, but in one case the F atoms are generated thermally and in the other case photolytically. Whereas low temperature photolysis of matrix isolated species can be used for structural studies, it is of no importance as a synthetic method for the production of significant amounts of material.

220

)

F. Electrolysis

ر ۲

Chlorine fluorides are usually synthesized from Cl, and F, and F, is made by electrolysis. Therefore, the direct electrochemiofil synthesis of ClF, ClF₃, and ClF from Cl₂ in anhydrous HF was studied (19, 20). It was shown for example that ClF₅ can be formed from ClF₃ with current yields of up to 50% (19) and from Cl₂ with current yields of up to 18% (20). In the latter case, ClF is the main product and substantial amounts of ClF₃ are also produced.

G. Glow Discharge

The original discovery of CIP, by Maya in 1962 involved the use of glow discharge (9). Since more convenient syntheses are available for producing all of the known halogen fluorides, apparently few further attempts have been made to exploit this experimental approach. For example, an unsuccessful attempt by Meinert (18) to produce Xe chloride fluoride from Xe, Cl₂, and P_2 resulted in CIP₃ and CIP₅ formation.

H. Pluorinations with Ptr and Kr Fg

Inspite of the nonexistence of ClF_7 and BrF_7 , the heptavalent ClF_6^+ and BrF_6^+ cations were successfully synthesized (8, 21-23). These dations are more powerful

$$2C1F_{5} + 2PtF_{6} - C1F_{4}^{+} PtF_{6}^{-} + C1F_{6}^{+} PtF_{6}^{-}$$

BrF_{5} + Kr_{2}F_{3}^{+}SbF_{6}^{-} - BrF_{6}^{+}SbF_{6}^{-} + 2Kr + F_{2}

oxidizers than F, and hence cannot be prepared from F. In the case of ClF_6^+ (8, 21, 22), PtF_6^+ was used as the oxidizing fluorinator. Since PtF_6^- does not oxidize BrF, to BrF, even when exposed to unfiltered uv radiation (10), an even stronger oxidizer, Kr_7^- SbF, , was required for the synthesis of BrF₆ (23). Obviously, the synthesis of such powerful oxidizers is very unusual, difficult, and challenging.

Physical Properties and Handling

ماده بمرجعها فالمصابقات والمراجع والرار

The physical properties of the halogen fluoride molecules have previously been summarised (1, 5, 7) and hence, require only little further discussion. Owing to association in the liquid and solid state, the volatilities of ClF₃, BrF, BrF₃, IP, IF₃, and IF₅ (see Table I) are significantly lower than one might expect from their molecular weights. Through formation of fluorine bridges, these halogen fluorides achieve more favorable coordination numbers by dimer or polymer formation as shown in Figure 1 for BrF₃ (24, 25). Spectroscopic evidence for association was also obtained for IF₃ (26) and IF₅ (27).

يشار وحد مكان



Figure 1. Association of BrF3 through fluorine bridges 1

As a further consequence of their unfavorable coordination numbers, BrF, IF, and IF₃ tend to disproportionate according to:

3 BrF
$$\longrightarrow$$
 Br₂ + BrF₃
5 IF \longrightarrow IF₅ + 2I₂
5 IF₃ \longrightarrow 3IF₅ + I₂

Unlike BrF and IF, ClF shows little tendency to associate or disproportionate but instead exhibits partial double bond character which may be described by the following mesomeric structures:

1 <u>01</u> -	- <u>F</u> i		u _{exp} . ≈ -0.88D
64	8-	(-) (+)	C1 - F
			ő- ő t

These structures were proposed in 1957 by Goubeau (28) and recent measurements of the direction of the dipole moment in C1P (29) indeed confirm this view. It was shown that $\mu_{\rm C1P} = -0.860$. The small size of the overall dipole moment is due to the opposite direction of this moment in the two measurements structures. The observed direction of the dipole moment in C1F with F being the positive end is surprising, particularly in view of the reaction chemistry of C1F. The fact that C1 acts in all known C1F reactions as positive chlorine may be explained by the relatively small net dipole moment and by the polarisability of chlorine being larger than that of fluoring.

All of the balagen fluorides can be bandled safely and are not shock sensitive. The chlorine and bromine fluorides are much stronger oxidising fluorinators than the iodine fluorides and, therefore, differ markedly from these in their



والمستعدية المشاهد

an antication

ĥ

1.U.F.A.C.+4

.

۰ د است. ۲

reaction chemistry. Owing to their high reactivity with water, fuels, and organic compound 1, chlorine and bromine fluorides are best handled in well passivated metal-Teflon vacuum systems. Exposure of chlorine fluorides to excess water should be avoided since it results in the formation of shock sensitive chlorine axides (30, 31).

<u>Selfionisation</u>

Į.

One of the most significant characteristics of halogen fluorides is their ampheteric nature, i.e., their ability to act as a base towards strong Lewis acids and as an acid towards strong bases. These interactions result in the formation of complex fluoro cations and anions, respectively, according to:

This amphotoric nature was first recognized by Woolf and Empleus (32). Since BrF, shows a relatively high specific conductance of 8 x 10^{-3} chm $^{-1}$ cm⁻¹ (33), selfionization was postulated for BrF₃ according to:

Whereas this assumption is certainly correct for BrF_{0} (keeping in mind that the conductance of BrF_{0} is strongly enhanced by aggrégation of BrF_{0} in the liquid phase, thus requiring only the migration of an electric charge instead of the ion itself), the ability of the remaining balagen fluorides to form complex fluoro ions has generally been construed as a chemical proof for their selfionisation. This concept is grossly incorrect since the specific conductances reported for the other halogen fluorides are quite low and often were the lower limits of the experimental equipment. In addition, it should be kept in mind how difficult it is to obtain and retain these extremely reactive materials in a pure state. Therefore, the halogen fluoride molecules, with the exception of BrF_{0} , are best considered as essentially undissociated molecules. This misconception concerning the selfionization of halogen fluorides has also been criticized recently by Meinert and Gross (34).

Reaction Chemistry

المصنفية البمين والأرار وال

والمحافظ والمعارض المستحد المتعاد

Halogen Monofluoride Reactions

In addition to reactions in which halogen monofluorides act as simple fluorinating agents (1), the following types of reactions are possible.

A. Addition to Multiple Bonds

Halogen monofluorides can readily be added to C=C double bonds:

$$c = c' + xr - x - c - c' - r$$

In the case of BrF and IF, the halogen monofluorides can be substituted by systems such as N-bromo compounds + HF (35), $Br_2 + AgF$, or $I_2 + AgF$ (36),

or $2I_2 + IF_5$ (37 - 39), respectively, without changing the nature of the addition products (40).

The addition of XF to multiple bonds is by no means limited to C=C bonds. Typical examples for other multiple bonds are NES (41), S=0 (42, 43) and C=O (44, 45) as demonstrated by the following equations:

NE SP₃ + 2ClF
$$\longrightarrow$$
 Cl₂NSP₅
S⁰₃ + ClF \longrightarrow Clos0₂F
SP₄0 + ClF $\xrightarrow{\text{CaF}}$ SP₅0Cl
OCF₀ + ClF $\xrightarrow{\text{CaF}}$ CF₅0Cl

B. HF Elimination Reactions

Since the elimination of HF is usually highly exothermic, this type of reactions are often violent and require careful control of the reaction conditions. With hydroxyl groups the following reactions (30, 31) were observed:

 $HOMO_2 + ClF$ ------ HF + ClONO₂ EOH + 2ClF ------ 2HF + Cl₂O

It should be kept in mind, however, that the products in these reactions vary depending on which starting material is used in excess and on the exact reaction conditions (30, 31).

The HF elimination reactions are not limited to hydroxyl groups as was demonstrated (46) for HMF_2 :

C. Oridative Chlorofluorinations

Generally, CLF acts as a fluorinating agent, however, instances are known in which it can behave as a chlorofluorinating agent (47, 48, 1):

$$SF_4 + CIF \longrightarrow SF_5C1$$

 $CF_3FC1_2 + CIF \longrightarrow CF_3FC1_5F$
 $C0 + CIF \longrightarrow COFC1$

D. Oxidative Fluorinations

Many reactions are known (1) in which ClF acts as a fluorinating agent. It has recently been shown (49) that strong Levis acids, such as AaF_5 , can strongly

embance the fluorinating power of CLF. Thus, CLF alone does not fluorinate xenon. However, upon addition of AsF, the following reaction takes place involving the formation of $Cl_2FAsF_6^{-1}(50)$ as an intermediate:

$$xe + 2ClF - +AaF_5 + XeF^*AaF_6 + Cl_9$$

E. Disproportionation Reactions

Į.

الحبك بهدينا المنابي المتناد المتستد مدليا والمرمح الراران

The tendency of halogen monofluorides to disproportionate has been discussed above and, hence, is not reiterated.

Reactions of Higher Valent Halogen Fluorides

Since the higher valent chlorine and bromine fluorides are relatively powerful fluorinators and are easier to handle than F_0 , they can be used for the preparation of metal fluorides or oxyfluorides (1). However, owing to their high reactivity, the reaction chemistry of the chlorine and bromine fluorides shows less variation than that of the corresponding iodine fluorides. Few systematic studies of chlorine fluoride reactions with non-metal compounds have been reported. These include reactions with hydroxyl functions (30, 31) and HNF, (46). The reaction of excess CIP, with HONO, is of interest, since FCIO₂ and CIF were the observed products (31) and not FCIO as one might expect.

201F3 + 280N02 ---- 28F + FC102 + C1F + 2002F

This observation is in excellent agreement with the recently reported evidence for an unstable FC10 intermediate in the hydrolysis of ClF₂ in a flow system (51), resulting in its dispropertionation into FC10₂ and ClF.

The bydrolysis of CIF, cannot be carried out step-wise to yield CIF₃O (31) but yields FCIO₂ as the only product indicating that CIF₃O hydrolyses much faster than CIF₃. However, the statement in a previous review (2) that CIF₅ interacts only slowly with water is clearly incorrect. Chlorine trifluoride can also be used to convert a perfluorinated alcohol (52) or COF₂ (53) to the corresponding peroxides:

$$2(CF_3)_3COOE + CIF_3 - (CF_3)_3COOC(CF_3)_3 + 2HF + CIF$$

$$2COF_2 + CIF_3 - CaF_3 - CF_3OOCF_3$$

Whereas ClF₃ and ClF₅ are powerful oxidizers, a few cases have been reported in which they can act as reducing agents towards stronger oxidizers, such as Xe0₃F₅ (54), KrF₅ (55) or PtF₄ (8, 21, 22). In the first case, both ClF₃ and ClF₅ are oxidized to PCl0₃. With KrF₂, ClF₃ is oxidized to ClF₅, and PtF₆ can oxidize ClF₅ to ClF₆.

Most of the known reaction chamistry of BrF, and BrF, has previously (1) been reviewed. BrF, is relatively inert towards strong additions and, therefore, can be used as a colvent for reactions involving strong oxidizers such as PtF. It also forms at low temperature a very unstable adduct with pyridine and can be dissolved in cold CH₃CN (56). It also interacts with SO₃ (57) yielding $BrF_{5,0}$ (OSO_F), type products the structures of which have not been unambiguodisly established. The formation of ill defined products parallels that observed for the IF₅ - SO₃ system, which also involves the formation of O-IF₂OSO₂F type compounds (58).

Iodine trifluoride forms numerous adducts with N- containing bases such as pyridine. For the IF₃·Py adduct, the ionic structure $[IF_2 \cdot Py_0]^+ [IF_4]^-$ was suggested (5). Since the IF group is only a relatively weak fluorinator, it is possible to synthesizeⁿ substituted iodine fluorides. Typical examples are trifluoromatetate (59), perfluoro-alkyl (60-63), and methoxy (64) groups:

 $IF_3 + 3 (CF_3CO)_2) - I(0_2CCF_3)_3 + 3CF_3COF$

$$H_{2}^{+F_{2}, ClF_{3}, BrF_{3}}, R_{1}IF_{2} \longrightarrow R_{1}IF_{4}$$

$$H_{5}^{+} + (CH_{3})_{3}SIOCH_{3} \longrightarrow IF_{4}OCH_{3} + (CH_{3})_{3}SIF$$

Indine pentafluoride exhibits a property rather unique for halogen fluorides. It forms molecular adducts with compounds such as $XeF_0(65 - 67)$ and XeF_4 (65, 68). It also forms a 2:1 adduct with $CsIF_6$ (69) which had been responsible for much of the confusion concerning the spectra of $CsIF_6^-$ (70 - 73). However, the exact structure of $CsIF_6^-$ 2IF₅ has as yet not been established.

HALOGEN FLUORIDE IONS

As a consequence of the above discussed amphoteric nature of the halogen fluoride molecules, a large number of simple and novel ions were discovered and characterised. Since the main progress in halogen fluoride chemistry during recent years has been in this area, a more detailed discussion will be given in the following paragraphs. The syntheses of most of these ions are simple and involve the combination of the corresponding halogen fluoride molecules with either a Lewis acid or a Lovis base. However, the syntheses of CLF₀⁻ and BFF₀⁻ turned out to be a great challenge (see above) since the corresponding parent molecules, CLF₇ and BFF₇, are unknown.

Existing Ions

Ro E State of State of State of State

Table II summarizes the possibly existing and presently known binary halogen fluoride ions together with their first syntheses. As can be seen all ions are known (8, 21 - 23, 32, 50, 74 - 90) with the exception of ClF_6 , ClF_8 , BrF_8 , Br_8F , and L_8F . The ClF_6 anion and ClF_8 were shown (70, 8) not to exist. This is probably due to the fact that for these high oxidation state central atoms the maximum coordination number is limited to six. The existence of ClF_6 and the nonexistence of ClF_6 suggest that in ClF_6 the free Clvalence electron pair is to some extent sterically active. The limiting coordination number is also a plausible argument for the nonexiste of BrF-. There is no compelling reason why Br_8F and L_8F should not exist. The lark of their discovery can be ascribed to experimental difficulties in preparing and handling the unstable parent compounds, BrF and IF, respectively.

Table II. Halogen Fluoride Ions. Compounds listed in brackets do not exist, those in parentheses may exist but have not as yet been prepared.

.

÷

.....

.

- 20 mars ..

Cl.F ⁺ Chfiste, Sawedny (1969)	C1F	ClF_ Christe, Guertin (1965)
ClF, Dalé (1950)	C1F3	ClF_ Asproy et al (1961)
Clr, ⁺ Christe, Pilipovich (1967)	с1 F 5	[cur6_]
ClF ₆ ⁺ Roberto, Christe (1972)	[C1F ²]	[c17 ₈ ~]

BrF	BrF, Surles et al (1973)
Br F 3	BrF ₄ Sharpe, Empleus (1948)
BrF ₅	BrF Mueterties (1961)
[BrP ₇]	[Br7 ₈ ⁻]
	BrF BrF ₃ BrF ₅ (BrF ₇)

(1 ₂ F ⁺)	ľ	IF, - Meinert, Klamm (1965)
(1F ₂ ⁺) Schmeisser, Ludovici (1965)	IF ₃	IF, Hafgreaves, Peacock (1960)
IF + Wođis (1950)	IF 5	IF ₆ Emileus, Sharpe (1949)
IF 6 Seel, Detmer (1958)	r,	IF ₈ Adams, Bartlett (1972)

Relative Stability of Halogen Fluoride Ions

For a given halogen fluoride, its tendency to form adducts with different Lewis acids or bases decreases with a decrease of their acid or base strength, respectively. Thus, the commonly used Lewis acids and bases can be arranged in the following order of decreasing strength: acids, $ShF_5 > AsF_5 > EF_3 > FF_7 > HF > SiF_4$ bases, $CaF > BhF > MF > FNO > FNO_2$. Considering the relative stability of the products formed, ShF_5 is the most attractive Lewis acid.

Ż27

Unfortunately, it has several drawbacks. It tends to form polyanions of the type $\operatorname{Sh}_{\mathcal{F}_1}$, $\operatorname{Sh}_{\mathcal{F}_2}$, etc., and has a relatively high melting point of 7°. The latter often requires the use of a solvent such as HF to provide a common liquid phase for reactions involving low boiling haloger fluorides. Similarly, FNO and PNO, are suitable for quantitative low-temperature complexing but the products lack the stability of the alkali metal salts.

Based on the conclusions from the preceding paragraph, one would predict that the relative stabilities of adducts formed by a given Levis acid or base with different halogen fluorides is a function of the acid strength of the corresponding balogen fluorides. Thus, a relatively acidic halogen fluoride should tend to form adducts with bases but to a much lesser degree with acids. Inspection of the relative stabilities of adducts of numerous halogen fluorides and oxyfluorides, however, showed (91) that this prediction is incorrect. The dominiting factor governing the stability appears to be the structures of the parent molecules compared to those of the ions formed. Favored structures are either pseudo-tetrahedral or pseudo-octahedral. Thus, pseudo-trigonal bipyramidal molecules, such as the halogen trifluorides, show a pronounced tendency to form either pseudo-tetrahedral XF, cations or pseudo-octahedral XF, anions. On the other hand, pseudo-octahedral pentafluorides show little tendency to form trigonal bipyramidal XF or pentagonal bipyramidal XF.



STRUCTURAL RELATIONS AND BONDING

Observed Structures

Figure 2 shows a scheme of the structures encountered for halogen fluoride molecules and ions. More recent results not covered by previous reviews (1 - .6) include X-ray diffraction data for CLF, ShF. (92). CLF, AsF. (93), BrF, Sb,F₁ (94), BrF. (95), and IF, ShF. (96, 97), microwave and electron diffraction data for BrF, and IF, (96 - 100), electron diffraction data for IF, (101), vibrational spectra for CLF, (102), CLF, (103), CLF, (24, 104), CLF. (8), BrF₂ (80), BrF₃ (24, 25, 104) BrF₄ (105), BrF₄ (101, 106),



()



والمسادر العمر والمعارك سنارا المراجل عرفي المراج

....

BrF (95), IF, (26), $1F_4$ (107), IF_4^+ (102), IF (69), IF, (27, 108, 109) and IF, (27, 110), Mossabauer data for IF, and IF, (111), mar spectra for IF (109), CIF_2^+ (112), and numerous chlorine fluoride ions (113), a pho'sionization study of CIF (114), force fields (115, 116) and mean amplitudes of vibration (117) of CIF_5 , BrF_5 , and IF_5 , and mass spectra of CIF (118) and IF, and IF,0 (119).

As can be seen from Figure 2, the structures are simple and can be logically predicted if one keeps in mind that free valence electron pairs on the central atom are sterically active and behave as a ligand. For 4, 5, 6, 7, and 8 ligands always the sterically most favorable arrangements are observed, i.e., the tetrahedron, trigonal bipyramid, octahedron, puckered pontagonal bipyramid and the square antiprism, respectively. The only possible exception to the concept of localized free valence electron pairs may be Br₆ which contrary to IF₆ (69) appears to possess a symmetry center (95). A probable explanation for this behavior assumes room for only six localized ligands and a fluxional free electron pair which in a pseudo Jahn Teller effect causes a dynamic distortion of the octahedron. This structural problem resembles that encountered with XeF₆. It appears that the XeF₆ structure is intermediate between those of the BrF₆ and IF₆ ions. Since single crystals of BrF₆ should be prepared, determination of their crystal structures would be very rewarding (69).

Primary Effects, The Three Basic Rules

ĥ

111110

More details about the structures shown in Figure 2, about the positions occupied by the free valence electron pairs, and about the relative bond strengths can be derived from consideration of the following set of three main rules. Secondary effects, such as the influence of formal positive (in cations) or formal negative (in anions) charges, and of the oxidation state of the central atom, will be discussed in a separate paragraph.

(I) For trigonal and pentagonal bipyramids, the hard sphere model results in different bond lengths for the equatorial and axial ligands.

(II) Free valence electron pairs on the central atom are sterically active, i.e., localized. They are more diffuse than the orbitals of an X-F bond, thus causing increased repulsion from the free pairs and slight distortion from the ideal geometries.

(III) The free valence electron pairs on the central atom seek high s-character; i.e., sp^n hybridisation. If the number of ligands is larger than 4 and one or more of them are free valence electron pairs, then as many F ligands form linear semi-ionic 3 center -4 electron bonds as are required to allow the free electron pairs to form an sp^n hybrid with the remaining F lignads. These semiionic 3c - 4e bonds are considerably weaker and longer than the mainly "covalent" 27^{μ} hybrid bonds.

Rules I and II are based on Nyholm and Gillespie's valence shell electron pair repulsion (VSEPR) theory (129). Rule III is an extension of I and II required to account for the great differences in bond strength encountered for these compounds (see below).
Examples for the Basic Rules

The following examples are given to illustrate rules I to III.

Rule I: In PF₅, the axial ligands have three neighbors at right angles, whereas the equatorial ones have only two. Therefore, the axial ligands are repelled more strongly resulting in an increased (by 0.04Å (121)) bond length. The same logic applies to IF₇. The crowding of 5 ligands in the base of the pentagonal bipyramid causes an average 7.5° ring puckering, a 4.5° axial bend displacement, and the axial bonds to be shorter by 0.07Å than the equatorial ones (101). However, these two configurations, i.e., the trigonal and pentagonal bipyramids, are quite distinct from the tetrahedron and octahedron, in which all positions are equivalent and, therefore, should, in the absence of other factors, result in identical bond lengths.

Rule II: The increased repulsion from free pairs is shown for ClF_3 (122) in Figure 3. The P¹ClF bond angle deviates by



Figure 3. Distortion of ClF₃ from an ideal pseudo-trigonal bipyramidal configuration by increased repulsion from the free valence electron pairs.

about 3° from that expected for an ideal trigonal bipyramid, and the axial ClF bonds are 0.10 Å longer than the equatorial one. Obviously, there are two consequences from increased repulsion. The first one is a decrease in the bond angle formed by the neighboring ligands and the central atom, and the second one is an increase in the bond angle of the neighboring XF bonds. If the neighboring FXF bond angle is significantly larger than 90°, the change in bond angle will be more pronounced than the change in bond

Rule III: The principle of a semi-ionic 3c-4e bond (123 - 125) is demonstrated in Figure 4 for a simple species, such as CIF_{-}^{-} (74 - 76). Ideally, the two F-ligands form two semi-ionic 3c -4e [p-p] C bonds with one p electron pair of the chlorine central atom, while the free Cl valence electron pairs form an sp^2 hybrid.



Figure 4. The schematic bonding in ClF₂ as explained by a semi-ionic 3c-4e bond model

Instead of using this semi-empirical molecular orbital model, the bonding in ClF_{0} can also adequately be described in the valence-bond representation (126) as E resonance hybrid of the following canonical forms: (F-Cl) F⁻ and F⁻(Cl-F). This results in the same average charge distribution as in the molecular orbital model, i.e., $-1/2F-Cl-F^{1/2}$. A third and the most simple bond model, proposed by Bilham and Linnett (127) for XeF₀ which is pseudo-isoelectronic with ClF_{0} , assumes single electron bonds for each X-F bond. It is relatively immaterial, which of these three descriptions is preferred since all of them result in the same charge distribution, a bond order of about 0.5, and an electron octet for the central atom as previously discussed by Bartlett (128) for the closely related noble gas fluorides.

Whereas the retention of a formal electron octet around the central atom is a very attractive concept, it must be realized that contrary to a previous statement (128) this concept is not applicable to all noble gas related fluorides. In CLF, for example, the CLF bond order is about one and hence, the bonding is best described by a sp^{3d} hybridization, i.e., an electron dodecet (8). The same argument applies to TeF₆ having a bond order of about 1 (129) and, hence, the suggested (128) diagonal (based on the position of the central atoms in the periodic table) relation, XeF₄, IF₅, TeF₆ does not hold for the bonding in these molecules.

The Relationship Between Rules I + II and III

Qualitatively, rules I + II and rule III describe the same effect, i.e., the increase in bond lengths by the repulsive effect of a localized free valence electron pair. Kules I and II are derived from the hard sphere model (120) without making any assumptions about the nature of bonding or any possible changes in it when comparing different halogen fluoride bonds. The need for rule III arises from a more quantitative study of these effects, i.e., force constants computed from the observed vibrational spectra (see below for a more detailed discussion). These computations show such dramatic changes in the values of the stretching force constants (see Table III) that the postulate of two different types of bonding, i.e., rule III, becomes necessary. Consequently, rule III is not contradicting rules I and II, but explains the unexpectedly high repulsive effect of certain free valence electron pairs by their increased s-character, i.e., by a change in bonding and hybridization. Based on the assumption of a hard sphere model and ligand crowding, the simultaneous occurrence of gesi-jonic 3c-4e bonds ard orbitals with high s-character for the free valence electron pairs is very logical. An increase of the X-F bond distances will cause the free valence electron pairs to become shorter and wider and, hence, to assume more s-character (see Figure 5).



Figure 5. Influence of increasing (broken lines) bond lengths on the spatial distribution of free valence electron pairs assuming a bard sphere model.

dista .

	Mainly Covalent	Semi-ionic
C126+	4.7	
c1r4+	4.7	3.3
C1F2+	4.7	
Clf	4.4	
CLF3	4.2	2.7
Clp5	3.5	2.7
clF2		2.3
clF4		2.1

Table III. Stretching Force Constants (mdyn/Å) of Binary Chlorine Fluorides

<u>Figure 6.</u> Comparison of the structures and stretching force constants (mdyn/Å) of ClF_4 , ClF_6 , and ClF_2



233

130

1

In this respect it appears meaningless to argue whether the formation of semiionic bonds causes the free electron pairs to assume more s-character or whether the increased s-character of the free electron pairs causes the semi-ionic bonds. Obviously, both effects go hand in hand as a consequence of the hard sphere model.

The General Validity of Rules I to III

Whereas rules I and II, i.e., the VSEPR theory, have gained general acceptance, rule III as yet is still widely ignored inspite of continuous emphasis by the author since 1967 (130). The application of the three basic rules is by no means limited to halogen-fluorides, but holds essentially for all the non-metal fluorides. As previously shown (130), all the possible compounds can be arranged in isoelsctronic groups and the simple knowledge of the total number of ligands and of the number of free valence electron pairs on the central atom is sufficient to predict the symmetry and relative bond strengths of all simple nonmetal fluorides.

The tendency to form semi-ionic 3c-fe bonds is most pronounced for the lightest central atoms with high coordination numbers. With increasing size of the central atom, the ligand repulsion decreases and the polarizability of the central atom increases. This tends to make the bond lengths more similar.

Secondary Effect Influencing the Bond Strengths

Obviously, there are numerous other effects which will influence the relatively strength of a bond. However, we feel that their influence is not as strong as that of the three basic rules described above. Among these secondary effects, maybe the most important ones are the influence of a formal negative (in anions) or a formal positive (in cations) charge, the existation state of the central atom, and the tendency to form partial double bonds. Of these, the latter has been discussed above for CIF and, therefore, requires no further comment. An increasing oxidation state of the central atom increases its electronegativity and, hence, decreases the electronegativity difference between the central atom and the ligneds. As previously pointed out by Goubeau (28) this will increase the covalency of the bond and thereby the bond strength. The influence of formal positive or negative charges can be readily understood. In anions, the formal negative charge vill reside mainly on the highly electronegative F ligneds. This will increase the polarity of the X-F bonds and, thereby, promote the formation of semi-ionic 3c-de bonds.

The influence of such secondary effects also preempts the assignment of one numerical value to an ideal single bond in different compounds. Instead, relatively broad ranges (as apparent from Table III) must be assumed for covalent and semi-ionic bonds. Furthermore, it should be kept in mind, that one rarely deals exclusively with one kind of bonding but with contributions from both in varying amounts.

Force Constants

Unfortunately, exact bond lengths are known only for a limited number of balagen fluoride molecules and ions. However, the vibrational spectra and approximate force fields of these compounds are well known. Since the stretch-

ing force constants are closely related to the bond lengths and bond strengths, they are very useful for distinguishing semi-ionic 3c-4e (or one electron) bonds from mainly "covalent" (or two electron) bonds.

To demonstrate the wide variation of CIF stretching force constants, a summary of published values is given in Table III. It can be seen that the range of mainly covalent bonds varies from about 4.7 to about 3.5 mdyn/A whereas semiionic bonds show a range from 2.1 to 3.3 mdyn/A. Even if one takes into account the uncertainties in these force constants caused by the underdetermined mature of the force fields (102, 131, 132), the difference between the two columns in Table III is significant.

Figure 6 is an excellent demonstration that both requirements, i.e., a coordination number > 4 and the presence of at least one free valence electron pair, must be fulfilled for the formation of semi-ionic bonds. Comparison between the $f_{\rm L}$ values and structures of CIF₀ and CIF₄ also demonstrates that the more presence of two free valence electron pairs on chlorine without a change in in the nature of bonding cannot account for such a dramatic decrease in the value of the stretching force constant. Although repulsion in the pseudo-tetrahedral CIF₀ arrangement should be considerably less than in pseudo-octahedral CIF₄, some noticeable effect should be expected. Thus, it can be concluded that rule III, i.e. the assumption of semi-ionic bonding for certain nonmetal fluorides, is a definite requirement for a more quantitative prediction and understanding of the bonding in these compounds.

Based upon the above rules and their experimental confirmation by bord length measurements and force constant computations, the mainly covalent bonds have been marked in Figure 2 with heavier lines. For the seven and eight coordinated species XF_6 and XF_8 , respectively, no reliable structural data are as yet available.

Halogen Pluroide-Lewis Acid Adducts, Ionic or Covalent?

Since the very beginning of the discovery of the balogen fluoride-Lewis acid adducts around 1949 (32), there was much controversy as to whether these adducts are ionic or covalent coordination compounds. In the beginning, in the absence of sufficient and good experimental data, it was more or less a matter of conviction and degnatic thinking and the arguments were correspondingly beated. By now, the predominantly ionic nature of these adducts has been well established and generally accepted, although the importance of fluorine bridging is frequently overemphasized by improper interpretation of observed vibrational spectra. As a consequence, predominantly '-mic adducts have been described as strongly fluorine bridged adducts thus contusing the issue. The main argument, improperly used in favor of strong fluorine bridging, is the observation of symmetry lowering for highly symmetric anions in the solid state. Several recent studies (102, 113, 133 - 137) comparing the vibrational spectra of halogen fluoride adducts in the solid state with those of HF solutions, convincingly show that the HF solution spectra exhibit the bands characteristic for the ideal ions, and that the number and frequencies of the cation bands are practically unchanged. This indicates that the observed anions effects are mainly due to site symmetry lowering and/or slight

L

distortion of the highly symmetric anions. Since the cations are usually of low symmetry and therefore already exhibit the maximum number of possible bands, their number remains unchanged. The fact that their frequencies are practically unchanged indicates that fluorine bridging in the solid state is relatively insignificant. The fact that in the known crystal structures the cations (which usually have relatively low coordination numbers) show next mearest fluorine neighbors, is obviously due to dipole - dipole interactions and crystal packing considerations. Consequently, if the next nearest fluorine neighbors are considerably further away from the balogen central atom than the regular fluorine ligands, it appears justified to classify these adducts as predominantly ionic. However, it should be kept in mind that with increasing size of the central atoms the polarizability of the bonds and hereby the influence of these "fluorine bridges" increases, (92, 93) and may for some iodime and xenon compounds indeed become significant.

NUCLEAR MAGNETIC RESONANCE STUDIES

The discovery that acidification of HF with strong lewis acids slows down the exchange rate between HF and halogen fluoride cations, has allowed the investigation of numerous jons by ¹⁹Fnar spectroscopy (23, 109, 112, 113). The high symmetry of the Xs₁ cations renders quadrupole relaxation by the halogen central atom ineffective a rethus permitted experimental measurement of halogen-fluorine spin-spin coupling constants (23, 109, 113). Whereas all of the observed num data are in c el'ent agreement with the ionic structures established by other methods, it remains difficult to rationalize the observed chamical shifts (113).

HALOGEN PLUCKIDE FADICALS

As yet little work has been done in the area of talogen fluoride wadicals. There have been recent reports on the existence of two chlorine fluoride radicals at low temperature. Mamantov and coworkers assigned are (138, 139) of the new species ebserved (140) in the risotolysis of N₂ or Ar matrix isolated ClF-P₂ and Cl₂-F₂ mixtures to the ClF₂' radical. Tby interpreted the observed spectrum if terms of a bent structure. This work structure, however, is somewhat unexpected and Pimentel suggested (141) that Mamantov's data might just as well be interpreted in terms of a linear ClF₂ radical.

The second known radical, CIF_{1} , was synthesized by low temperature photolysis of a CI_{2} - $CF_{2}OF$ or $SF_{1}OF$ mixture (142). It was identified by ear spectroscopy and a square planar structure was suggested.

The formation of the ClF^{\dagger} radical cation was reported (143) by Olah and Comisarov for both the ClF_{3} - ShF, and ClF_{5} - ShF, system. However, subsequent studies in other laboratories (144 - 146) refuted thei claim.

The existence of a relatively stable ClF_{5}^{+} radical cation has recently been predicted (8) based on observations made for the ClF_{5}^{-} PtF₆ system. However, more direct experimental proof will be required to confirm this prediction.

So far very little information on the existence and structure of balegen fluoride radicals is available. However, it appears plausible to predict

that the unpaired free electron will reside on the halogen central atom and be sterically active. Consequently the free radicals should show structures analogous to those of the corresponding anions, as shown in Figure 7 for ClF_A^- and ClF_A^+ .

U



APPLICATION IN CERNICAL LASERS

In addition to the continuing interest in balogen fluorides as powerful exidisers in high energy rocket propellants and as obsmical reagents for the preparation of uranium fluorides, a third area of general interest has recently developed. It was realised that energetic fluorides, such as halogen fluorides, are of great potential for chemical lasers. For example, the use of CLF and CLF, in chemical HF lasers have been studied in both the U.S. (147) and Russia (148).

CONCLUSIONS AND OUTLOOK

All of the expected binary balogen fluoride molecules and most of the ions derived from them have been synthesised and characterised. Work on the remaining compounds is being actively pursued by several research groups. The structures of most compounds have been established and can be rationalised in terms of a plausible bonding scheme.

Areas for future development include the syntheses of halogen anyfluorides, of substituted halogen fluorides, and of halogen fluoride radicals and radical ions. Furthermore, the reaction chemistry of most of the halogen fluorides has not yet been studied to any large extent. In addition to their potential use as rocket propellants and in the processing of nuclear fuels, halogen fluorides are expected to become of importance in the field of chemical HF lasers.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I am indebted to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for continuous support and to Drs. D. Pilipovich and C. J. Schack for helpful discussions.

للمتعاصية فارتقارا الأرمار والألالية الداراري

.....

135

٤.,

REFERENCES

- L. Stein, "Physical and Chemical Properties of Halogen Fluorides," in Halogen Chemistry, V. Gutmann, edit., Vol. I, Academic Press, New York, N. Y. (1967).
- 2. H. Meinert, Z. Chem., 7, 41 (1967).
- E. W. Lawless and I. C. Smith, "Inorganic High-Energy Oxidizers," Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, N. Y. (1968).
- A. I. Popov, "Interhalogen Compounds and Polyhalide Anions," in <u>MTP</u> International Review of Science, Inorganic Chemistry, Series One, <u>Volume 3</u>, V. Gutmann, edit., Butterworths, London (1972).
- M. Schmeisser and D. Naumann, "Die Halogen Fluoride als Prototypen für Verbindungen mit positivem Halogen," in Jahrbuch 1971/1972, Der Minister für Wissenschaft und Forschung des Landes Norderhein-Westfalen, Landesaunt für Forschung, Westdeutscher Verlag, Opladen, Germany (1972).
- 6. R. J. Gillespie and M. J. Norton, Quart. Rev., 25, 533 (1971).
- 7. D. Pilipovich, et al., Inorg. Chem., 6, 1918 (1967).
- 8. K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, 12, 1580 (1973).
- 9. W. Mays and H. F. Bauer, U. S. Patent 3,354,646 (1967).
- 10. K. O. Christe, unpublished observations.
- 11. J. B. Beal, Jr., C. Pupp and W. E. White, Inorg. Chem., 8, 828 (1969).
- 12. B. W. Tattershall and G. H. Cady, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 29, 3003 (1967).
- J. L. Russel and A. W. Jache, Paper P-17 presented at the 7th International Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, Santa Cruz, Calif. (July 1973).
- 14. C. J. Schack, Rocketdyne, private communication.
- R. L. Krieger, R. Gatti, and H. J. Schumacher, <u>Z. Phys. Chem.</u>, 51, 240 (1966).
- 16. E. A. San Roman and H. J. Schumacher, Z. Phys: Chem., 71, 153 (1970).
- 17. A. E. Axworthy and R. D. Wilson, Rocketdyne, private communication.
- 18. H. Meinert, Z. Chem., 9, 349 (1969).
- H. H. Rogers, S. Evans, and J. H. Johnson, <u>J. Electrochem. Soc.</u>, 116, 601 (1969).
- H. H. Rogers, R. Keller, and J. H. Johnson, <u>J. Electrochem. Soc.</u>, 116, 604 (1969).

21. F. Q. Roberto, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters, 8, 737 (1972).

- 22. K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters, 8, 741 (1972).
- G. Schrobilgen and R. J. Gillespie, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario, private communication.
- 24. R. A. Frey, R. L. Redington, and A. L. K. Aljibury, <u>J. Chem. Phys</u>., 54, 344 (1971).
- K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and D. Pilipovich, <u>Spectrochim. Acta</u>, 27A, 931 (1971).
- E. Lehmann, D. Naumann, and N. Schmeisser, paper I-17, presented at the 7th International Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, Santa Cruz, Calif., (July 1973).
- 27. H. Selig and H. Holzman, Israel J. Chem., 7, 417 (1969).
- 28. J. Goubeau, Angew. Chem., 69, 77 (1957).

The state of the s

ŧ.

- J. J. Ewing, H. L. Tigelaar, and W. H. Flygare, <u>J. Chem. Phys.</u>, 56, 1957 (1972).
- 30. R. Bougon, N. Carles, and J. Aubert, C. R. Acad. Sci., 265C, 179 (1967).
- 31. K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1220 (1972).
- 32. A. A. Woolf and H. J. Emeleus, J. Chem. Soc., 2865 (1949).
- 33. H. H. Hyman, T. Surles, L. A. Quarterman, and A. Popov, J. Phys. Chem., 74, 2038 (1970).
- 34. H. Meinert and U. Gross, <u>J. Fluorine Chem.</u>, 2, 381 (1973).
- F. H. Dean, D. R. Marshall, E. W. Warnhoff, and F. L. M. Pattison, <u>Canad. J. Chem.</u>, 45, 2279 (1967).
- 36. L. D. Hall and J. F. Manville, Chem. Commun., 35 (1968).
- 37. H. Schmidt and H. Neinert, Angew. Chem., 72, 493 (1969).
- 38. R. D. Chambers, W. K. R. Musgrave, and J. Savory, J. Chem. Soc., 3779 (1961).
- 39. M. Hauptschein, M. Braid, and A. H. Fainberg, <u>J. Americ. Chem. Soc.</u>, 83, 2383 (1961).
- 40. P. Sartori and A. J. Lehnen, Chem. Ber., 104, 2813 (1971).
- 41. A. F. Clifford and G. R. Zeilenga, Inorg. Chem., 8, 979 (1969).
- 42. C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 9, 311 (1970).

43. C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, J. S. Muirhead, and S. N. Cohz, <u>J. Americ.</u> <u>Chem. Soc.</u>, 91, 2907 (1969).

44. C. J. Schack and W. Maya, J. Americ. Chem. Soc., 91, 2902 (1969).

- R. Veyre, M. Quenault, and C. Eyraud, <u>C. R. Acad. Sci.</u>, 268C, 1480 (1969).
- 46. D. Pilipovich and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 7, 386 (1968).
- 47. C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and M. G. Warner, Chem. Commun., 1110 (1969).
- 48. J. E. Griffiths, Inorg. Chim. Acts, 1, 127 (1967).
- K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, <u>Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters</u>, 9, 845 (1973).
- 50. K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 8, 212 (1969).
- 51. T. D. Cooper, F. N. Dost, and C. H. Nang, <u>J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem.</u>, 34, 3564 (1972).
- D. E. Gould, C. T. Ratcliffe, L. R. Anderson, and W. B. Fox, <u>Chem. Comm.</u>, 216 (1970).
- 53. E. K. Ellingboe and A. L. McClelland, U.S. Pat. 3,202,718 (1965).
- 54. J. L. Huston, <u>J. Americ. Chem. Soc.</u>, 93, 5255 (1971).
- J. G. Malm, paper presented at the 3rd International Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, München, Germany (Aug. 1965).
- 56. H. Meinert and U. Gross, Z. Chem., 9, 190 (1969).
- 57. U. Gross, H. Meinert, and A. R. Grimmer, Z. Chem., 10, 441 (1970).
- 58. C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, unpublished results.
- 59. M. Schmeisser, P. Sartori, and D. Naumann, Chem. Ber., 103, 312 (1970).
- 60. M. Schmeisser and E. Scharf, Angew. Chem., 71, 524 (1959).
- 61. C. S. Rondestvedt, Jr., J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 91, 3054 (1969).
- O. R. Chambers, G. Ontes, and J. M. Winfield, J. C. S. Chem. Comm., 839 (1972).
- 63. M. Schmeisser, K. Dahmen, and P. Sartori, Chem. Ber., 103, 307 (1970).
- 64. G. Ostes and J. M. Winfield, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters, 8, 1095 (1972).

65. H. Meinert, G. Kauschka, and S. Ruediger, Z. Chem., 7, 111 (1967).

)

66. H. Meinert and G. Kauschks, Z. Chem., 9, 35 (1969).

67. F. O. Sladky and N. Bartlett, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2188 (1969).

- A. V. Nikolaev, A. A. Opalovskii, A. S. Nazarov, and G. V. Tret'yakov, Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, 189, 1029 (1969) and 191,629 (1970).
- 69. K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1215 (1972).
- 70. K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and W. Sawodny, inorg. Chem., 7, 626 (1968).
- S. P. Beaton, D. W. A. Sharp, A. J. Perkins, I. Sheft, H. H. Hyman, and K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, 7, 2174 (1968).
- 72. H. Klamm, H. Meinert, P. Reich, and K. Witke, Z. Chem., 8, 393 (1968).
- 73. H. Klamm, H. Meinert, P. Reich, and K. Witke, Z. Chem., 8, 469 (1968).
 - 74. K. O. Christe and J. P. Guertin, Inorg. Chem., 4, 905 (1965).
 - 75. K. O. Christe and J. P. Guertin, Inorg. Chem., 4, 1785 (1965).
- 76. K. O. Christe, W. Sawodny, and J. P. Guertin, <u>Laorg. Chem.</u>, 6, 1159 (1967).
- 77. J. W. Dale and D. A. MacLeod, private communication (1950).
- L. B. Asprey, J. L. Margrave, and M. E. Silverthorn, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 83, 2955 (1961).
- 79. K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 8, 391 (1969).
- T. Surles, L. A. Quarterman, and H. H. Hyman, <u>J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem.</u>, 35, 668 (1973).
- 81. A. G. Sharpe and H. J. Emeléus, J. Chem. Soc., 2135 (1948).
- 82. M. Schmeisser and E. Panmer, Angew. Chem., 69, 781 (1957).
- E. L. Muetterties in "Advances in the Chemistry of the Coordination Compounds," S. Kirschner, edit., Macmillan, New York, p.509 (1961).
- 84. H. Meinert and H. Klamm, Z. Chem., 5, 468 (1965).
- 45. M. Schmeisser and W. Ludovici, Z. Naturforsch., 20b, 602 (1965).
- 86. G. B. Hargreaves and R. D. Peacock, J. Chem. Soc., 2373 (1960).
- 87. A. A. Woolf, J. Chem. Soc., 3678 (1950).
- 88. H. J. Emelous and A. G. Sharpe, J. Chem. Soc., 2206 (1949).
- 89. F. Soel and O. Detmer, Z. Anorg. Allgen. Chem., 301, 113 (1959).

90. N. Bartlett and C. J. Adams, private communication (1973).

- 91. K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, 11, 2205 (1972).
- 92. A. J. Edwards and R. J. C. Sills, <u>J. Chem. Soc.</u>, A, 2697 (1970).
- 93. H. Lynton and J. Passmore, Canad. J. Chem., 49, 2539 (1971).
- 94. M. D. Lind and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 11, 608 (1972).
- 95. R. Bougon, P. Charpin, and J. Soriano, C. R. Acad. Sci., 272C, 565 (1971).
- 96. H. W. Baird and H. F. Giles, (a) preliminary data abstracted in Acta Cryst., A25, S3, S115 (1969); (b) private communication, refinement of data of (a) resulted in the following geometry for IF₄ 'r_{equat}.=1.78, r_{ax}.
- 97. N. Bartlett, private communication. $IF_4^+:r_{equat.}=1.79$, $r_{ax.}=1.81$ Å, \neq eq. 107, and \neq ax. 153°.
- 98. A. G. Robiette, R. H. Bradley, and P. N. Brier, Chem. Comm., 1567 (1971).
- 99. N.J. Whittle, R. H. Bradley, and P. N. Brier, <u>Trans. Faraday Soc.</u>, 67, 2505 (1971).
- 100. R. H. Bradley, P. N. Brier, and M. J. Whittle, <u>J. Mol. Spectrosc.</u>, 44, 536 (1972).
- 101. N. J. Adams, H. B. Thompson, and L. S. Sartell, <u>J. Chem. Phys.</u>, 53, 4040 (1970).
- 102. K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., in press.
- 103. K. O. Christe, Spectrochim. Acts, 27A, 631 (1971).
- 104. H. Selig, H. H. Claassen, and J. H. Hollowsy, <u>J. Chem. Phys.</u>, 52, 3517 (1970).
- 105. K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1852 (1970).
- 106. T. Surles, A. Perkins, L. A. Quarterman, H. H. Hyman, and A. I. Popov, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 34, 3561 (1972).
- 107. K. O. Christe and D. Naumann, Inorg. Chem., 12, 59 (1973).
- 108. H. H. Eysel and K. Seppelt, J. Chem. Phys. 56, 5081 (1972).
- 109. M. Brownstein and H. Selig, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, 11, 656 (1972).

2

110. L. E. Alexander and I. R. Beattie, J. Chem. Soc. A, 3091 (1971)

 S. Bukshpan, C. Goldstein, J. Soriano, and J. Shamir, J. Chem. Phys., 51, 3976 (1967).

i Gu

112. K. Brownstein and J. Shamir, Canad. J. Chem., 50, 3409 (1972).

113. K. O. Christe, J. F. Hon, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 12, 84 (1973).

- 114. V. H. Dibeler, J. A. Walker, K. E. McCulloh, <u>J. Chem. Phys.</u>, 53, 4414 (1970).
- 115. E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Actu, 27A, 1989 (1971).
- 116. K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, <u>Inorg.</u> <u>Chem.</u>, 11, 1679 (1972).
- 117. S. J. Cyvin, J. Brunvoll, and A. G. Robiette, <u>J. Mol. Structure</u>, 3, 259 (1969).
- 118. S. S. Cristy and G. Hamantov, Internat. J. Mass Spectr. Ion Phys., 5, 309 (1970).
- 119. C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, S. N. Cohz, and D. F. Sheehan, <u>J. Phys.</u> <u>Chem.</u>, 72, 4697 (1968).
- R. J. Gillespie, "Molecular Geometry," Van Nostrand Reinhold Co., London (1972).
- 121. K. W. Hansen and L. S. Bartell, Inorg. Chem., 4, 1775 (1965).
- 122. D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., 21, 609 (1953).
- 123. G. C. Pimentel, J. Chem. Phys., 19, 446 (1951).
- 124. R. E. Rundle, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 85, 112 (1963).
- 125. R. J. Hach and R. E. Rundle, <u>J. Amer. Chem. Soc.</u>, 73, 4321 (1951).
- 126. C. A. Coulson, J. Chem. Soc., 1442 (1964).
- 127. J. Bilham and J. W. Linnett, <u>Nature</u>, Lond., 301, 1323 (1964).
- 128. N. Bartlett, Endeavour, 31, 107 (1972).
- 129. H. Siebert, Anwendungen der Schwingungsspektroskopie in der Anorganischen Chemie," Springer Verlag, Berlin (1966).
- 130. K. O. Christ, paper presented at the 4th International Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, Estes Park, Colo., USA (July 1967).
- 131. H. Sawodny, J. Hol. Spectrosc., 30, 56 (1969).
- 132. P. Gans, J. Mol. Structure, 12, 411 (1972).
- 133. R. Bougon, J. Isabey, and ". Plurien, <u>C. R. Acad. Sci.</u>, Ser. C, 273, 415 (1971).

- 134. K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and C. J. Schack, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, 11, 2212 (1972).
- 135. K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, 6, 1783 (1967).
- 136. K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 9, 2801 (1970).
- 137. K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and E. C. Curtis, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u>, 12, 1358 (1973).
- 138. G. Mamantov, D. G. Vickroy, E. J. Vasini, T. Maekawa, and M. C. Moulton, <u>Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters</u>, 6, 701 (1970).
- 139. G. Mamantov, E. J. Vasini, M. C. Moulton, D. G. Vickroy, and T. Haekawa, <u>J. Chem. Phys.</u>, 54, 3419 (1971).
- N. R. Clarke, W. H. Fletcher, G. Mamantov, E. J. Vasini, and D. G. Vickroy, <u>Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters</u>, 8, 611 (1972).
- 141. G. C. Pimentel, private communication.
- 142. J. R. Morton and K. F. Preston, J. Chem. Phys., 58, 3112 (1973).
- 143. G. A. Olah and M. B. Comissrov, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 91, 2172 (1969).
- 144. K. O. Christe and J. S. Muirhead, <u>J. Amer. Chem. Soc.</u>, 91, 7777 (1969).
- 145. R. S. Eachais, T. P. Sleight, and M. C. R. Symons, <u>Nature</u>, 222, 769 (1969).
- 146. R. J. Gillespie and M. J. Morton, Inorg. Chem., 11, 591 (1972).
- 147. O. D. Krogh and G. G. Pimentel, J. Chem. Phys., 56, 969 (1972).
- 148. G. G. Dolgov-Savel'ev and G. M. Chumak, <u>Kvantovaya Elektron</u>, (Moscow), 108 (1972).

1

1

Copyright 1974 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Cesium Bis(perchlorato)bromate(1), Cs⁺[Br(CClO₃)₂]⁻

KARL O. CHRISTE* and CARL J. SCHACK

Received December 20, 1973

AIC30909P

The synthesis and some properties of the novel bis(perchlorato)bromate(1) anion are reported. Vibrational spectra were recorded and are consistent with a model containing two covalent, monodentate perchlorato groups and an approximately linear O-Br-O arrangement.

Introduction

ł,

Except for fluorine perchlorate,¹ no halogen perchlorates had been reported until 1970. With the recent discovery of chlorine perchlorate (ClOClO₃) by Schack² a versatile synthetic reagent became available for the preparation of other perchlorates. This led to the syntheses of the novel halogen perchlorates BrOClO₃,³ 1(OClO₃)₃, and Cs⁺[I(OClO₃)₄]⁻⁴. The covalent monodentate nature of the perchlorato ligand in these compounds was established by vibrational spectroscopy.²⁻⁵ In this paper we wish to report on the synthesis and characterization of the first known example of a perchloratobromate ion.

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus. Volatile materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with ClF₃) stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel bellows-seal valves (Hoke, Inc., 425 IF4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm \pm 0.1%). Anhydrous CsBr (ROC/RIC, 99.9% minimum) was used without further purification. Chlorine perchlorate was prepared and purified by the method of Schack and Pilipovich.³ 'a'se purity of volatile materials was determined by measurements of their vapor pressures and infrared spectra. Solid products were handled in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹. The spectra of gases were obtained using 304 stainless steel cells of 5-cm path length fitted with AgCl windows. Dry powders were recorded as pressed disks between AgCl windows. The pressing operation was carried out using a Wilks minipellet press.

The Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-A exciting line and a Chaassen filter⁶ for the elimination of plasma lines. Glass melting point capillaries were used as sample containers in the transverse-viewing-transverse-excitation technique.

Debye-Scherrer powder patterns were taken using a GE Model XRD-6 diffractometer. Samples were sealed in quartz capillaries (~0.5-mm o.d.). For elemental analyses, the solid samples were hydrolyzed in aqueous NaOH. Perchlorate was determined with a specific ion electrode (Orion Model 92-17) and Cs and Br by X-ray fluorescence employing a GE XRD-6VS X-ray fluorescence spectrometer.

Preparation of CaBr(ClO₄)₁. A 30-ml prepassivated 316 stainless steel cylinder was loaded with powdered CsBr (1.03 mmol) followed by CIOCIO₅ (6.76 mmol) at -196° . The reactor was warmed to -45° and stored at that temperature for 2 years. On recooling to -196° a few cubic centimeters of noncondensable gas was noted. Volatile products were pumped from the reactor for several hours while and after it had warmed to ambient temperature. Separation of these materials were effected by fractional condensation. They consisted

(1) G. H. Rohrbach and G. H. Cady, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 69, 677 (1947).

 (2) C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, *Inorg. Chem.*, 9, 1387 (1970).
 (3) C. J. Schack, K. O. Christe, D. Pilipovich, and R. D. Wilson, *Inorg. Chem.*, 10, 1078 (1971).

Inorg. Chem., 10, 1078 (1971). (4) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1682 (1972). (5) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 10, 1589 (1971).

(6) H. H. Classen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrozc., 8, 23 (1959).

of Cl₂ (1.41 mmol), a small amount of Cl₂O₆,⁷ and unreacted ClOClO₃ (4.01 mmol). The solid product was faint yc ilow and weighed 416 mg, corresponding to a 96% conversion of the CsBr to CsBr(ClO₄)₂. Anal. Calcd for CsBr(ClO₄)₂: Cs, 32.3; Br, 19.4; ClO₄⁻, 48.3. Found: Cs, 32.6; Br, 19.0; ClO₄⁻, 47.2. X-Ray powder diffraction patterns of the solid showed no lines due to CsBr, CsBrO₃, or CsClO₄. The product was found to be completely stable at ambient temperature as shown by visual and spectroscopic examination after several months.

A reaction of CsBr (1.42 mmol) and ClOClO₃ (4.46 mmol), carried out under similar conditions, was examined after 6 days at -45°. The volatile products consisted of Cl₂ (1.43 mmol), BrOClO₃ (1.38 mmol),³ and unreacted ClOClO₃ (1.52 mmol). The white solid residue weighed 332 mg, in excellent agreement with the weight (331 mg) calculated for a complete conversion to CsClO₄. The infrared spectrum of the solid showed only bands⁴ attributable to the ClO₄⁻ ion. *cinal*. Calcd for CsClO₄⁻: ClO₄⁻, 42.8. Found: ClO₄⁻, 42.4.

When another of these reactions was examined after 2 months at -45° , the solid product consisted of 32 mol % CsBr(ClO₄)₂ and 68 mol % CsClO₄ as shown by the observed material balance, vibrational spectroscopy, and analysis.

Results and Discussion

Caution! Chlorine perchlorate is shock sensitive.² Proper safety precautions must be taken when working with this compound. Although during our experiments $CsBr(ClO_4)_2$ appeared to be stable, it should be kept in mind that we have previously observed explosive decompositions for the closely related iodine perchlorate compounds.⁴

Synthesis. The experimental data show that CsBr interacts with an excess of ClOClO₃ at -45° relatively fast according to

 $CsBr + 2ClOClO_3 \rightarrow CsClO_4 + BrOClO_3 + Cl_2$

This reaction is followed by the much slower second step

 $CsClO_4 + BrOClO_3 \rightarrow CsBr(ClO_4)_3$

Acceleration of the second step by raising of the reaction temperature was not feasible owing to the thermal instability of the halogen monoperchlorates. The use of a proper solvent is likely to increase the reaction rate. However, owing to the pronounced incompatibility of halogen perchlorates with most solvents and owing to the slowness of the reaction, studies in this direction were beyond the scope of the present investigation.

The above data demonstrate that the reactivity of CsBr toward ClOClO₃ is intermediate between those previously observed for CsCl and CsI.^{2,4} Whereas CsCl or CsClO₄ do not form any stable adduct with ClOClO₃, CsI is readily converted to CsI(ClO₄)₄. The fact that iodide is oxidized by ClOClO₃ to the +III oxidation state whereas bromide is oxidized only to the + $\bar{1}$ state is not surprising since iodide is a stronger re-

(7) C. F. Goodeve and F. D. Richardson, J. Chem. Soc., 294 (1937).

(8) J. W. Nebgen, A. D. McElroy, and H. F. Klodowski, Inorg. Chem., 4, 1796 (1965). ducing agent than bromide. Our previous attempts⁴ to synthesize the iodine(1) salt Csl(ClO₄)₂ from CslBr₂ and ClOClO₃ resulted only in a mixture of unreacted CsIBr₂ and CsI(ClO₄)₄. This indicated instability of the iodine(I) salt may be caused by its pronounced tendency to disproportionate and to achieve a higher coordination number.

Properties. The compound $CsBr(ClO_4)_2$ is a faint yellow solid. It was stored for more than 6 months at ambient temperature in dry nitrogen without noticeable decomposition. It is hygroscopic and readily hydrolyzes in water. The solid is crystalline and its X-ray powder pattern is listed in Table 1. Surprisingly, the pattern shows little resemblance to that reported⁹ for the similar compound CsBr(SO₃F)₂.

Vibrational Spectrum. Figure 1 shows the infrared and the Raman spectrum of solid CsBr(ClO₄)₂. The observed frequencies and their assignments are listed in Table II.

Before discussing these assignments in more detail, the nature of the perchlorate moiety in CsBr(ClO₄)₂ must be established. The perchlorate could be present as a ClO4 anion or as a covalent perchlorato ligand. In the latter case, the perchlolato group could be either mono- or bidentate. Since bromine(1) has three free and ree electron pairs, two bidentate perchlorato ligands would re-ult in a coordination number of 7. This coordination number is not unreasonable in view of the existence¹⁰ of the BrF₆ anion which has one free valence electron pair on the central atom. The vibrational spectra of the ClO₄ anion⁸ and of covalent monodentate perchlorates, such as ClOClO3 and BrOClO3,6 are well known and understood. Recently, we have also established the vibrational spectrum of $Ti(ClO_4)_4$, a compound containing four bidentate perchlorato ligands.11 Since relative bandwidths of the individual bands are very important for distinguishing antisymmetric from symmetric motions, we have added to Figure 1 for comparison the vibrational spectra of the typical covalent monodentate ClOClO₃, of the bidentate $Ti(ClO_4)_4$, and of the ClO_4 anion.

Inspection of Figure 1 immediately rules out for CsBr(ClO₄)₂ a structure containing ClO_4^- anions. The spectrum of a typical bidentate perchlorate should show two pairs of strong infrared bands at about 1310 and 1170 and at 880 and 660 cm⁻¹, respectively. These pairs are due to the antisymmetric and symmetric stretching vibrations of the

and the

groups, respectively. The absence of a strong infrared band in the region 800-1000 cm⁻¹ and of a strong sharp Raman band above 1100 cm⁻¹ for



clearly rules out for $CsBr(ClO_4)_2$ a bidentate perchlorate structure.

A superficial comparison between the spectra of CsBr-

(9) C. Chung and G. H. Cady, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 385, 18 (1971).

(10) E. D. Whitney, R. O. MacLaren, C. E. Fogle, and T. J. Hurley, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 86, 4340 (1964). (11) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, unpublished results.

Table I. X-Ray Powder Data for CsBr(ClO₄).

d, A	Intens	d, A	Intens	d, A	Intens
5.13	w	2.445	m	1.536	w
3.47	m	2.188	s	1.512	vw
3.40	vs	2.018	ms	1.490	w
2.77	m	1.973	w	1.467 -	vw
2.579	vw	1.834	w	1.411	m
2.518	m	1.769	ms	1.397	mw

Table II. Infrared and Raman Spectrum of Solid CsBr(ClO₄)₂

Obsd freq, cn	n ⁻¹ , and intens ^a	Approx description of mode in
	Raman	point group C_1
2930 vw		1115 + 1078 + 720 = 2913
2360 w		1289 + 1078 = 2367
2040 w		1105 + 947 = 2052
1663 vw		947 + 720 = 1667
1300 vs, br	1289 (0.6)	$\nu_{as}(ClO_3)$ in phase (2 A)
1115 vs. br	1105 (0.3) br	$\nu_{as}(CO_s)$ out of phase (2 B)
1076 vw	1078 (10)	$\nu_{sym}(ClO_{i})$ in phase (A)
947 vw	947 (6.2))
	933 (1.4)	v_{sym} (ClO ₃) out of phase (B)
	904 (0.1))
720 vs, br	719 (1.1)	v_{as} (BrOCl) out of phase (B)
633 m	633 (1.4)	$(\mathbf{P}_{\mathbf{P}}, \mathbf{O}_{\mathbf{P}})$ and of where (\mathbf{P})
622 mw	625 (0.5)	(bioci) out of pluse (b)
581 ms	584 (1.8)	$\delta_{acias}(CIO_{2})$ (A, B)
572 ms	578 (1.8)	$\delta_{as}(ClO_3)(A, B)$
558 mw	558 (2.1)	$\delta_{\text{umbrells}}(ClO_1)(A, B)$
	466 (1.2)	$\nu_{as}(BrOCI)$ in phase (A)
	450 (1.5)	$\nu_{\rm sym}$ (BrOC1) in phase (A)
	407 (2.7)	$\delta_{rock}(ClO_{1})(A)$
	396 (2.5)	$\delta_{rock}(ClO_3)(B)$

^a Uncorrected Raman intensities.

(ClO₄)₂ and ClOClO₃ also reveals pronounced differences. However, these differences can be easily reconciled by taking into account that $Br(ClO_4)_2$ contains two perchlorato groups. Their motions should strongly couple owing to the approximately linear configuration of the O-Br-O group expected by comparison with pseudoisoelectronic ClF2,12 KrF2, and XeF_2 .¹³ This coupling results in a splitting of each mode into an in-phase and an out-of-phase motion of the two perchlorato groups. The observed bandwidths make it easy to assign the bands to antisymmetric (broad) and symmetric (narrow) vibrations. The agreement between the vibrational spectra of ClOClO₃ and Br(OClO₃)₂ is excellent if one takes the average frequency of each band pair and keeps in mind the expected frequency decrease when going from neutral $XOClO_3$ to the Br(OClO_3)₂ anion. This frequency trend in the order cation > neutral molecule > anion has been established for numerous halogen compounds¹⁴ and can be explained by the increasing polarity of the bonds.

After establishing the covalent monodentate nature of the perchiorato ligands in $Br(OClO_3)_2$, assignments of the observed bands to individual modes can be discussed. Since the highly electronegative perchlorato ligand might be considered as a pseudohalide, the structure of Br(OClO₃)₂ should be analogous to those found for the pseudoisoelectronic fluorides $ClF_2^{-,12}$ KrF₂, or XeF₂.¹³ The central atoms of these species possess three free valence electron pairs and, hence, ha reaccoordination number of 5. This results in a trigonal bipyramid in which the three free valence electron pairs occupy the equatorial positions and the two electronegative ligands the two axial positions. If this analogy is

(12) K. O. Christe, W. Sawodny, and J. P. Guertin, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1159 (1967) (13) J. H. Holloway, "Noble Gas Chemistry," Methuen, London, 1968.

(14) K. O. Christe, Pure Appl. Chem., in press.

1



Figure 1. Vibrational spectre of solid CsBr(ClO₄)₂, Ti(ClO₄)₄, and CsClO₄ (infrared spectra seconded as AgCl disks). Raman spectrum of liquid ClOClO₂ and infrared spectrum of solid ClOClO₂ as a film on a CsI window cooled to 4° K. Spectral silt width used for the recording of the Raman spectra of the solids was 4 cm⁻¹. The bands of CsBr(ClO₄)₂ marked by A', B', C', and D' represent the inphase and out-of-phase motion components of the A, B, C, and D bands, respectively, of ClOClO₃.

Karl O. Christe and Carl J. Schack

Table III. Summary of 27 Fundamentals Expected for $Br(OCIO_3)_2^-$ in Point Group C_2





 v_{sym} (BrOCl) out of phase (B)

 v_{asym} (BrOCi) out of phase (B)

 v_{asym} (BrOCl) in phase (A)

a, Br, C,

 ν_{sym} (BrOCl) in phase (A)

 $δ(BrOCI) in plane {
in phase (A)
in phase (B)
in phase (B)
in phase (B)
in phase (A)
in phase (B)
in phas$

CIO, Modes

 $\nu_{asym}(ClO_3) \begin{cases} \text{in phase (2 A)} \\ \text{out of phase (2 B)} \end{cases} \tau(ClO_3) \\ \nu_{sym}(ClO_3) \begin{cases} \text{in phase (A)} \\ \text{out of phase (B)} \end{cases} \delta_{asym}(ClO_2) \\ \text{out of phase (A)} \\ \text{out of phase (B)} \end{cases} \delta_{rock}(\beta) \\ \delta_{scias}(ClO_3) \\ \text{out of phase (B)} \end{cases} \tau(OCl)$

extended to $Br(OClO_3)_2^2$ and if a bond angle of about 100° is assumed for BrOCl with the two ClO₃ groups being in a trans position to minimize their mutual repulsion, the following structure of symmetry C_2 is obtained



The twofold symmetry axis is perpendicular to the ClOBrOCI plane and passes through the Br central atom.

For an 11-atom species of symmetry C_2 one would expect a total of 27 fundamentals. Of these, 13 belong to species A representing the in-phase motions of the two ligands and 14 belong to species B representing the out-of-phase motions and the OBrO in-plane deformation. These 27 modes may be broken down further into nine CiOBrOCI skeletal modes by treating the ClO₃ group as one point of mass. A summary of the 27 fundamentals is given in Table III.

Assignments to the modes involving internal motions of the ClO₃ group can be readily made by comparison with those previously given⁵ for ClOClO₃ and BrOClO₃. As expected, the two antisymmetric ClO₃ stretching modes are nearly degenerate (for ClOClO₃ and BrOClO₃ splitting into the components was observed only for the matrix-isolated species)⁵ and, therefore, result for Br(OClO₃)₂⁻ in a single broad band. However, the frequency difference of ~10 cm⁻¹ observed between the band centers of the infrared and the Raman bands suggests that these modes are not completely degenerate and are of different relative intensities in the infrared and Raman spectra. The assignments are given in Table II and are supported by the observed bandwidths and intensities. For example, the symmetric ClO₃ stretching

¹⁹F Nmr Studies of Xe(II) Compounds

modes should give rise to very intense, sharp Raman bands with weak infrared counterparts, with the strongest Raman band representing the in-phase motion. The slight splitting observed for the 947-cm⁻¹ Raman band does not show the right (3:1) intensity ratio for the ${}^{35}Cl{-}^{37}Cl$ isotopes and, hence, is ascribed to crystal effects.

After assigning the ClO₃ modes, four bands in the region 450-750 cm⁻¹ remain unassigned. Based on their frequencies, these bands must represent the four skeletal stretching modes. Of the four bands the two lower frequency ones do not show a counterpart in the infrared spectrum and, therefore, must be assigned to the two A modes which do not involve a change of the dipole moment (see Table III). Based on its higher Raman intensity and lower frequency the 450-cm⁻¹ band is assigned to $v_{sym}(BrOCI)$ in phase which involves more of a Br-O stretch than a Cl-O stretch. For the two higher frequencies we prefer to assign the 720-cm⁻¹ band to the antisymmetric BrOCI motion based on its strong infrared intensity and large bandwidth. The two components of the 633-cm⁻¹ band show the correct intensity ratio of 3:1 for ³⁵Cl and ³⁷Cl isotopes and, hence, this splitting is ascribed to isotope effects.

In summary, the observed spectrum is in excellent agreement with our predictions for a covalent, monodentate perchlorato structure containing a strongly coupled and, there-

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 13, No. 6, 1974 1455

fore, approximately linear OBrO configuration.¹⁵ Except for the torsional modes and the BrO_2 and BrOCl in plane deformations (which are expected to be of relatively low frequency and intensity) all of the predicted fundamentals were observed. For the stretching vibrations, the strong coupling causes pronounced frequency splittings owing to inphase and out-of-phase motions of the two ligands. For the ClO₃ deformation modes, such a splitting was not observed except for an 11-cm⁻¹ separation of the two rocking modes.

No attempts were made to compute a force field for Br- $(OClO_3)_2$ owing to the size (11 atoms) of the ion, the inavailability of the skeletal deformation frequencies, and an expected⁵ strong mixing of the symmetry coordinates of the skeletal stretching modes.

Acknowledgment. We are indebted to Dr. L. Grant for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

Registry No. CsBr, 7787-69-1; ClOClO₃, 27218-16-2; CsBr-(ClO₄)₃, 51108-46-4.

(15) Quantitative computations have been carried out for M-O-M linkages containing a light central atom: I. R. Beattle and M. J. Gall, J. Chem. Soc. A, 3569 (1971). Qualitatively, their arguments should also be valid for our case with Br as a central atom, where the observed frequency separation of the average of the BrOCI stretches of "pecies B from that of the corresponding A modes is 216 cm⁻¹.

Journal of Fluorine Chemistry, 4 (1974) 423 - 431 © Elsevier Sequoia S.A., Lausanne — Printed in Switzerland

REACTIONS OF THE (CF₃)₂NO RADICAL WITH STRONG OXIDIZERS

KARL O. CHRISTE, CARL J. SCHACK, RICHARD D. WILSON and DON PILIPOVICH Rocketdyne (a Division of Rockwell International), Canoga Park, Calif. 91304 (U.S.A.) (Received November 24, 1973)

Summary

The reactions of $(CF_3)_2NO$ with PtF₆, MoF₆, ReF₆, $O_2^2SbF_6^-$ and $O_2^*AsF_6^$ have been studied. The reaction of $(CF_3)_2NO$ with $O_2^*SbF_6^-$ presents a new method of producing CF₃ radicals chemically at low temperature. This was demonstrated by a new and high yield synthesis of $(CF_3)_2NOCF_3$. In addition, the novel compound $[(CF_3)_2NO]_2CF_3$ has been isolated as a by-product from this reaction and was characterized.

Introduction

The bis(trifluoromethyl) nitroxide radical was discovered [1,2] in 1964. Since then, the physical and chemical properties of this unusually stable radical have been studied extensively and were summarized in two recent reviews [3,4]. In its reaction chemistry, $(CF_3)_2NO$ behaves as a pseudohalogen with an oxidizing power similar to or higher than that of Cl_2 [3]. Due to this high oxidizing power, the previously reported studies [3,4] appear to have been limited to combinations with other radicals, additions across double bonds, and reactions with reducing agents. In view of the wellknown stability of the $F_2N=O^*$ cation [5,6] and of hexafluoroacetone which are isoelectronic with COF_2 and the hypothetical $(CF_3)_2N=O^*$ cation, respectively, it seemed interesting to study the behavior of $(CF_3)_2NO$ towards strong oxidizers. If the oxidation could be limited to a simple one-electron transfer from $(CF_3)_2NO$ to an oxidizing species A, the following reaction series would allow not only the synthesis of the $(CF_3)_2N=O^*$ cation, but also that of the novel bis(trifluoromethyl)-substituted NF_4O molecule:

$$(CF_2)_2NO + A \rightarrow (CF_2)_2NO^*A^-$$

$$(CF_a)_2NO^*A^- + FNO_2 \rightarrow NO_2^*A^- + (CF_a)_2N(O)F$$

Although we could not limit the oxidation of $(CF_3)_2NO$ to a one-electron transfer without breakage of chemical bonds, several interesting results were obtained which we report in this paper.

Experimental

Materials

Rhenium hexafluoride and MoF₈ (Ozark Mahoning) and CF₃NO (PCR) were purchased. Platinum hexafluoride was prepared by burning Pt wire in an F₂ atmosphere at -196 °C [7]. The O₂ salts of AsF₆ and SbF₆ were synthesized by the methods of Beal [8] and Shamir [9], respectively. Bis(trifluoromethy!) nitroxide was prepared [10] from Ag₂O₂ and (CF₃)₂NOH, with the latter being synthesized as previously described [1]. Prior to use, all volatile starting materials were purified by fractional condensation and their purity was verified by spectroscopic techniques.

Apparatus

The materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with CIF₃) 304 stainless-steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP II traps and 316 stainless-steel bellow-seal valves (Hoke Inc., 425 IF4Y). Presses were measured with a Heise-Bourdon tube type gauge (0 - 1500 mL \pm J.1%). Because of the rapid hydrolytic interaction with moisture, all n is were handled outside the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere \Box_1 a glove box.

The infrared spectra were recorded on Perkin-Elmer Model 337 and 457 spectrophotometers in the range $4000 - 250 \text{ cm}^{-1}$. The spectra of gases were obtained using 304 stainless-steel cells of 5 cm path length fitted with AgCl or AgBr windows. The spectra of solids were obtained by pressing two small single-crystal platclets of either AgCl or AgBr into a disk in a Wilks minipellet press. The powdered sample was placed between the platelets before starting the pressing operation.

The Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880 Å exciting line and a Classsen filter [11] for the elimination of plarma lines. Glass melting point capillaries were used as sample containers in the transverse-viewing-transverse-excitation technique.

Mass spectra were recorded on a Quad 300 (Electronic Associates Inc.) quadrupole mass spectrometer using a passivated all-stainless-steel inlet system.

The ¹⁹F NMR spectra were recorded at 56.4 MHz on a Varian DA60 NMR spectrometer equipped with a variable-temperature probe. Chemical shifts were determined by the side-band technique.

The $(CF_3)_2NO-MoF_4$ system

Molybdenum hexafluoride (0.90 mmol) and $(CF_3)_2$ NO (1.44 mmol) were combined at --196 °C in a passivated 25 cm³ sapphire stainless-steel reaction tube (Varian Model CS-4250-3). After warming the mixture to 29 °C for 1 h, only unreacted starting materials were recovered.

The $(CF_3)_2NO-ReF_6$ system

Rhenium hexafluoride (2.01 mmol) and $(CF_3)_2$ NO (1.88 mmol) when kept at 29 °C for 1 h in a sapphire reactor produced a small amount of a nonvolatile white solid. To increase the yield of this solid, the starting materials were recombined in the reactor and kept at 29 °C for 100 h. The volatile products were removed, separated by fractional condensation, measured by *PVT* and identified by spectroscopic techniques. They consisted of $(CF_3)_2$ NOCF₃ (0.29 mmol), $(CF_3)_2$ NO (1.61 mmol) and ReF₆ (1.92 mmol). The white solid residue (8 mg) was mainly NO^{*}ReF₆⁻, but its infrared spectrum also indicated the presence of a new rhenium oxyfluoride anion having strong absorptions at 1059, 1022 and 971 cm⁻¹.

The $(CF_3)_2NO-PtF_6$ system

Platinum hexafluoride (1.78 mmol) and $(CF_3)_2 \text{NO} (3.56 \text{ mmol})$ were combined at -196 °C in a sapphire reactor. The mixture was slowly warmed up until the $(CF_3)_2 \text{NO}$ started to melt and react. The reaction with PtF₆ was very violent (caution!) and the reaction was immediately quenched by cooling to -196 °C. This procedure was repeated several times until the reaction was essentially complete when the reactor was kept at 25 °C for 1 day. The volatile products consisted of COF₂ and CF₄ (4.04 mmol), (CF₃)₂NOCF₃ (0.54 mmol) and (CF₃)₂NO (0.73 mmol). The dark-grey solid residue (570 mg) was identified by vibrational spectroscopy as NO⁺PtF₆⁻.

The $(CF_3)_2NO-O_2^*AsF_6^-$ system

In a Teflon-FEP ampoule, $(CF_3)_2NO$ (0.86 mmol) and $O_2^*AsF_6^-$ (0.95 mmol) were combined at -196 °C. The mixture was slowly warmed up to 25 °C and a smooth reaction occurred with gas evolution. The volatile products consisted of O_2 (0.90 mmol), $(CF_3)_2NO$ (0.32 mmol) and CF_4 and COF_3 (0.98 mmol). The white solid residue consisted of NO*AsF_6^- (0.48 mmol) indicating that some $O_2^*AsF_6^-$ had decomposed irreversibly during the reaction, with the free AsF_5 being absorbed by the metal fluoride surface of the passivated metal line.

The $(CF_3)_2NO-O_2^*SbF_6^-$ system

In a 30 cm³ stainless-steel cylinder, $(CF_3)_2NO(1.92 \text{ mmol})$ and $O_2^{\circ}SbF_6^{\circ} \cdot 0.73SbF_5(0.70 \text{ mmol})$ were combined at -196 °C. The mixture was allowed to warm to -21 °C and kept at this temperature for 1 day. The volatile products consisted of $O_2(0.70 \text{ mmol})$, CF_4 and $COF_2(0.74 \text{ mmol})$, $(CF_3)_2NOCF_3(0.73 \text{ mmol})$ and $[(CF_3)_2NO]_2CF_2(0.16 \text{ mmol})$. The white solid residue consisted of NO^{*}SbF_6^{\circ} \cdot 0.73SbF_5(0.70 \text{ mmol}).

The CF₃NO-O₂SbF₆⁻⁻⁻ system

When mixtures of CF_3NO and $O_2^*SbF_6^{-} \cdot 0.73SbF_5$ with either component in excess were kept for several days at ambient temperature, little interaction occurred. Heating to 80 °C was required for NO*SbF_6 formation and O_2 evoTABLE 1

67, (CF ₃) ₂ NOCF ₂ ONC ₂ F [*] ₅ , (6); 279, C ₂ F ₅ NOCF ₂ ONCF [*] ₂ , (7);
84, (CF ₅) ₂ NOCF ₂ O [*] , (0+); 218, (CF ₃) ₂ NOCF [*] ₂ , (88); 191, C ₂ F ₄ NOCFON [*] , (0.7);
68, (CF ₃) ₂ NO ⁺ , (2.8); 149, C ₂ F ₅ NO ⁺ , (1.4); 188, C ₂ F ₅ N ⁺ , (2.8);
30, C ₂ F ₄ NO ⁺ , (90); 127, CF ₃ NOCO ⁺ , (0.7); 114, C ₂ F ₄ N ⁺ , (29); 111, C ₂ F ₃ NO ⁺ , (0.7);
08, CF ₂ NOCO ⁺ , (0+); 99, CF ₃ NO ⁺ , (1.2); 95, C ₂ F ₃ N ⁺ , (0.2); 92, C ₂ F ₂ NO ⁺ , (1);
$(0.2); 76, C_{2}F_{2}N^{*}, (0.3); 80, CF_{2}NO^{*}, (0.2); 76, C_{2}F_{2}N^{*}, (0+); 70, CNOCO^{*}, (20);$
9, CF ₂ , (1000); 66, CF ₂ O ⁺ , (32); 64, CF ₂ N ⁺ , (60); 61, CFNO ⁺ , (3);
7, C ₂ FN [*] , (0.2); 50, CF [*] ₂ , (104); 47, CFO [*] , (195); 45, CFN [*] , (14);
4, CO ₂ , (54); 31, CF ⁺ , (106); 30, NO ⁺ , (340); 26, CN ⁺ , (3); 19, F ⁺ , (46);
5,0°, (120); 14, N°, (135); 12, C°, (11).

* Mnumred at 70 ev. Results quoted as m/e, ion, relative intensity.

lution. No evidence was obtained for the formation of any species containing more than one carbon atom. The main products were COF_2 , CF_4 and CF_8NO_2 .

Properties of [(CF₂)₂NO]₂CF₂

The compound is a stable, colorless liquid having vapor pressures of 3 and 16 mmHg at -31.2 °C and 0 °C, respectively. During fractional condensation, it slowly passed a -64 °C trap and was retained at -78 °C. Its mass spectrum is given in Table 1 and its infrared and Raman spectrum in Fig. 1 and Table 2. The ¹⁹F NMR spectrum showed a 1:2:1 triplet at 67.96 ppm (CF₃) and a multiplet (~13) at 69.77 ppm (CF₂) above the internal standard CFCl₃ with J(FF) = 6.0 Hz and an area ratio slightly larger than 6:1. Three additional weak signals were observed at 66.2, 66.9 and 73.6 ppm which were broad singlets. The relative peak area of the low-field signal increased for the neat compound and increased further with increasing temperature. In addition, the CF₃ signal started to show a low-field component with increasing intensity of the low-field CF₂ signals at ~66 ppm. Analysis: Found: C, 15.7; F, 68.1%. C₅F₁₄N₂O₂ requires C, 15.54; F, 68.39%.

Results and discussion

Of the strong oxidizers studied, PtF_6 and O_2^* salts are capable of oxidizing the $(CF_3)_2NO$ radical under the given conditions whereas MoF_6 is not. Rhenium hexafluoride with an electron affinity > 90 kcal mol⁻¹ [12] appears capable of slowly oxidizing $(CF_3)_2NO$ at room temperature. These results are in excellent agreement with the apparent [3] high electronegativity of the $(CF_3)_2NO$ radical. This requirement of a strong oxidizing reagent may also explain the lack of $(CF_3)_2NO^*$ formation. Instead of a simple one-electron transfer reaction, an oxidative fission of the N-C bond was observed resulting in the formation of CF_4 , NO^* salts and significant amounts of CF_3 radicals. In the presence of unreacted $(CF_3)_2NO$ radicals, the CF_3 radical undergoes the following reaction

 $CF_3 \cdot + (CF_3)_2 NO \cdot \rightarrow (CF_3)_2 NOCF_2$



Fig. 1. Vibrational spectrum of $[(CF_3)_2NO]_2CF_2$. A and B: IR spectrum of the gas at 10 and 3 mm, respectively, path length 5 cm, window material AgBr. C and D: Raman spectrum of the liquid with the polarization parallel and perpendicular, respectively. E indicates the spectral alit width.

Thus, these reactions present a new high yield synthesis of $(CF_3)_2NOCF_3$. However, owing to the commercial availability of CF_3NO , the catalytic fluorination of CF_3NO yielding $(CF_3)_2NOCF_3$ in 55% yield [13] appears to be a more attractive synthetic route. A brief study to substitute $(CF_3)_2NO$ by CF_3NO in its reaction with O_2^* salts did not result in the formation of any two carbon atom species but only CF_3NO oxidation products. This observation agrees with the above postulate that in $(CF_3)_2NO$ an N-C bond is attacked first with CF_4 formation resulting in an excited CF_3NO species which can readily lose a CF_3 radical. The interaction between $(CF_3)_2NO$ and $O_2^*SbF_6^$ when carried out under suitable conditions (such as gas phase reaction, use of a carrier gas, etc.) may have potential for producing CF_3 radicals under mild

253

TABLE 2					
Vibrationa	il spectrum (cm ⁻¹) of	[(CF ₃)2NO]2CF ₂ and its as	signment compared	to those of I(CP-)-NOL-CO	
PaC N-N	CF1	Frc O CF	b F _s C	CF3	Tentative
Fac	CP.	Fac the CF		UN CF3	attignment for (CF2)2NOCF2ON(CF2)2
IR (gus)	Raman (liquid)	IR (gas)	IR (gas)	Raman (liquid)	
1333 (s) 1310 (s)	1334(4)	1317 (🕨)	1322 (113)	1325(4)	
1292 (s)	1295(3) 1272(3)	1269 (m)	1291 (m)	1285(10) (p)	
1232 (s)	1239(9) (p)	1237 (vs)	1249 (m)]	<u> </u>	CF ₃ stretch CF ₂ ±rutab
		1218 (75)	1220 (w) J	1020201	HIMAINE & VO
1205 (s) 1180 (s)	1203(4) 1176(3)		1205 (m)		
		1132 (**)	1189 (m) J 1145 (w)	1145(0+) (br)	ب(COa)
		1096 (m)	1070/~)	1085(2)	
987 (ms)	987(9) (dm)	1038 (a)	1047 (s)	1046(18) (p)	$v_{\text{WMM}}(\text{CO}_2)$ v(N-O)
		(=) & /A	976 (s) 960 (-)	975(2) >	•_(NC.)
886 (s)	889(1) (dp)		893 (ww)	895(14) (p)	ì
	832(2) (p)		852 (sh.vw) 835 (w)	850(20) (p)	Verm(NC ₂)
785 (sh)	764(9) [m]	() 622	825 (ah)	826(100) (p)	• •
741 (c)	752(1) (p)	748.(w)	750 ()	776(13) (p)	
722 (s)	724(2) (p)	713 (s)	719 (E)	718(1) }	Urs deformation
			699 (m)	693(4)	
652 (w)	662(3) (p) 592(6) (p) 582(6)	668 (w)	640 (vw)	681(5) 635(0+) 590(5) (đp.)	CF ₃ deformation

428

254

Ĵ.

()

ر)

Kél ()				
	800(/)(db) 830(0)(47)	555 (W)	662(12) (dp)	
485 (ah)	4945)(m)	031 (m)		CF ₃ deformation
		101 (m)	430(3)(b)	
	365 (sh.dp)	(368 (sh.dp)	
	\$78(28) (p)			
	323(90) (p)			NC ₂ deformation
	352(34) (dp)		338(34) (dp)	
250 (m)	252(4) (dp)		258 (ah.dn)	
	237(7) (dp)		239/32) (n)	
	202(2) (dp)		225(4)	CF ₃ rock
•	153(6) (dp)		156(5)	
• •			130(12) (p)	
	108(3) (dp) 69 (dp)		105(0+) (dp)	
^a Values ^b Values	trom ref. 15. from ref. 16.			

Ū

(

0

255

. .

429

.....

conditions by chemical means. However, further experiments in this direction were beyond the scope of the present study.

In addition to $(CF_3)_2NOCF_3$ a new compound, $[(CF_3)_2NO]_2CF_2$, was formed in about 20% yield based on O_2^* salt. This indicates that significant amounts of the CF₂ diradical are also formed which interact $(CF_3)_2NO$ according to:

 $2(CF_a)_2NO + CF_2 \rightarrow [(CF_a)_2NO]_2CF_2$

The formation of a carbon species with only two fluorine atoms attached to it, such as CF_2 or COF_2 , is not unreasonable since the formation of CF_4 in the first step will create a fluorine deficiency in the system.

The $[(CF_3)_2NO]_2CF_2$ molecule may be considered as a derivative of the previously reported $(F_2NO)_2CF_2$ molecule [14] in which the fluorines attached to the nitrogen atom are replaced by CF₃ groups. The observed mass spectrum (Table 1), vibrational spectrum (Table 2) and ¹⁹F NMR data are in excellent agreement with the suggested structure. Tentative assignments for the more important vibrational modes are given in Table 2. These were made by comparison with the previously reported spectra for $(CF_3)_2N-N$ $(CF_3)_2$ [15] and $[(CF_3)_2NO]_2CO$ [16]. The general agreement between the vibrational spectra of the three compounds is excellent except for the difference in the relative Raman intensities of $\nu_{sym}(NC_2)$ between $(CF_3)_2N-N(CF_3)_2$ and $[(CF_3)_2NO]_2CF_2$. As pointed out previously [15], the Raman intensities observed for these modes in $(CF_3)_2N-N(CF_3)_2$ are much lower than those usually found for related $(CF_3)_2N$ -type molecules. A more detailed analysis is not warranted due to the size of the molecule and to the possible existence of different rotational isomers as indicated by the NMR spectral data.

The ¹⁹F NMR chemical shifts and coupling constant observed for $[(CF_3)_2NO]_2CF_2$ are in excellent agreement with those reported for the related $(CF_3)_2NOCF_2X$ -type compounds [17,18]. The chemical shift of the $CF_2(OX)_2$ group appears to decrease with decreasing electronegativity of X resulting in the following order for X: F(84.2) [19], NF₂(84) [14], OCF₃ and $OOCF_3(79.2)$ [20], N(CF₃)₂(69.8), SO₂F(58.6) [21]. The fact that in addition to the 69.8 ppm CF₂ signal, three other weak signals having similar chemical shifts were observed for $[(CF_3)_2NO]_2CF_2$ indicates the possible existence of rotational isomers which would not be surprising for this bulky molecule.

Acknowledgements

We thank the Office of Naval Research (Power Branch) for financial support.

References

1 W. D. Blackley and R. R. Reinhard, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 87 (1965) 802.

2 S. P. Makarov, A. Ya. Yakubovich, S. S. Dubov and A. N. Medvedev, Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, 160 (1965) 1319.

- 431
- 3 P. M. Spaziante, MTP International Review of Science, Inorganic Series, Vol. 3, Butterworths, London, 1972, p. 141.
- 4 D. P. Babb and J. M. Shreeve, Intrasci. Chem. Rep., 5 (1971) 55.
- 5 K. O. Christe and W. Maya, Inorg. Chem., 8 (1969) 1253.
- 6 C. A. Wamser, W. B. Fox, B. Sukornick, J. R. Holmes, B. B. Stewart, R. Juirik, N. Vanderkooi and D. Gould, Inorg. Chem., 8 (1969) 1249.
- 7 B. Weinstock, H. H. Claassen and J. G. Malm, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 79 (1957) 5832.
- 8 J. B. Beal, C. Pupp and W. E. White, Inorg. Chem., 8 (1969) 828.
- 9 J. Shamir and J. Binenboym, Inorg. Chim. Acta, 2 (1968) 37.
- 10 H. G. Ang, Chem. Commun., (1968) 1320.

15 4 L T

- 11 H. H. Classen, H. Selig and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 23 (1969) 8.
- 12 N. Bartlett, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl., 7 (1968) 433.
- 13 J. M. Shreeve and D. P. Babb, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 29 (1967) 1815.
- 14 D. Pilipovich, M. B. Warner, W. Maya and R. D. Wilson, 7th Internat. Symp. Fluorine Chem., Santa Cruz, Calif. (U.S.A.), July 1973, Paper I-26.
- 15 J. R. Durig, J. W. Thompson and J. D. Witt, Inorg. Chem., 11 (1972) 2477.
- 16 D. P. Babb and J. M. Shreeve, Inorg. Chem., 6 (1967) 351.
- 17 A. H. Dinwoodie and R. N. Haszeldine, J. Chem. Soc., (1965) 1681.
- 18 R. E. Banks, R. N. Haszeldine and T. Myerscough, J. Chem. Soc. (Perkin Trans. I), (1972) 1449, 2336.
- 19 P. G. Thompson, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 89 (1967) 1811.
- 20 D. D. DesMarteau, Inorg. Chem., 9 (1970) 2179.
- 21 M. Lustig, Inorg. Chem., 4 (1965) 1828.

257/258

INORG. NUCL. CHEM. LETTERS Vol. 20, pp. 449-451, 2974. Pergamon Press. Printed in Creat Britain.

TRIFLUOROMETHYL PERCHLORATE-PREPARATION AND PROPERTIES

Carl J. Schack, Donald Pilipovich, and Karl O. Christe Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International Canoga Park, California 91304

(Received 28 January 1974)

Recently the addition of chlorine or bromine perchlorate to perhaloolefins was reported (1). The perhalosikyl perchlorates that were formed exhibited good overall stability especially when contrasted to the known (2) hydrocarbon perchlorates. In an effort to widen the range of available perhalosikyl perchlorates and to continue the study of the chemistry of chlorine perchlorate, the possible displacement of halogen from perhalosikyls was investigated.

We now report that the action of chloring perchlorate on trifluoromethyl iodide at low temperature has resulted in the formation of the simplest perfluoroalkyl perchlorate, CF_OCIO_2. The observed stoichiometry of the preparation was:

 $CF_{3}I + 2C10C10_{3} - CF_{3}0C10_{3} + C1_{2} + [IC10_{4}]$

The identification of this colorless compound was unequivocal, based an its infrared, Baman, mass, and ¹⁹Y nur spectra, together with vapor density molecular weight; elemental analysis, and CaF catalyzed decomposition. The infrared spectrum shows the following bands: 1310 (vs), 1275(s), 1250(s), 1130(vs), 1035(vs), 920(m), 725(m), 620(s), 575(v), and 510(vv) cm⁻¹. The 1310, 1035, and 620 cm⁻¹ bands are typical of the covalent, monodentate perchlorate group (1, 3). Intense m/e fragments in the mass spectrum were assigned to the ions, Clo_3^+ , CF_3^+ , Clo_9^+ , Clo_7^+ ,

TRIFLUOROMETHYL PERCHLORATE

and COF^+ . In addition a weak parent ion peak was noted. The ¹⁹F nur spectrum exhibited only one line at 60.0 ppm, quite close to that of related CF_3^0 moieties (4, 5). Also, measured quantities of $CF_3^0Clo_3$ and $CPCl_3$ reference were used to prove by nur peak area ratio measurements that the compound contains three fluorine atoms por molecule.

Iodime perchlorate, postulated as the by-product in the preceding equation, is not a monomeric covalent material like the other halogen perchlorates. At ambient temperature, on standing the "IClO₄" gradually loses Cl_2 and Cl_2O_7 , eventually leading to the formation of I_2O_5 . The same solid decomposition product results from the ambient temperature degradation of $I(ClO_4)_3(6)$.

The CaF catalysed decomposition of CP₃OClO₃ demonstrated the inherent stability of the molecule since only 30 percent of the sample cleaved during 18 hours at 100°.

$$CF_3OC10_3 \xrightarrow{CaF} COF_2 + FC10_3$$

Higher temperatures produced complete decomposition and quantitative amounts of the products shown.

Several other new perchlorates have been synthesized in similar reactions and will be described shortly.

Experimental Section

Trifluoromsthyl iodide (2.02 zmole) and $CloClO_3$ (4.24 zmole) were combined at -195° in a 30 ml stainless-steel cylinder which was subsequently slowly warmed

Vol. 10, No. 6

٩.

to -45° during several days. Recooling to -196° showed the absence of noncondensable products. While warming to room temperature, the volatile products evolved were separated by fractional condensation. These consisted essentially of Cl_2 (2.07 mmole), trapped at -196° and CF_3OClo_3 (2.01 mmole), trapped at -112° ; the yield of CF_3OClo_3 was 95 percent. The observed molecular weight based on vapor density measurements was 167 versus a value of 168.4 g/mole calculated for CF_3OClo_2 . Anal., Calc.: F, 33.84; Cl, 21.04. Found; F, 33.3; Cl, 21.5.

Acknowledgement

We gratefully acknowledge support for this work in part by the Air Force Armaments Test Laboratory, Eglin Air Force Base and in part by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

References

- (1) C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and J. F. Hon, Inorg. Chem., <u>12</u>,897(1973).
- (2) J. C. Schumacher, "Perchlorates," Chap. 5, Reinhold, New York, 1960.
- (3) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., in press.
- (4) C. J. Schack and W. Maya, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., <u>91</u>, 2902(1969).
- (5) P. G. Thompson, ibid., <u>89</u>, 4316(1967).
- (6) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., <u>11</u>, 1682(1972).

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 13, 2374 (1974).] Copylight 1974 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Infrared and Raman Spectra of Trifluoromethyl Perchlorate

CARL J. SCHACK* and KARL O. CHRISTE

Received March 5, 1974

AIC401486

In the year of the

The gas-phase infrared spectrum and the liquid-phase Raman spectrum of trifluoromethyl perchlorate have been recorded. The spectra show that CF_3OCIO_3 , contains a covalent monodentate perchlorate group. A total of 19 fundamental vibrations out of 21, expected for a model of symmetry C_e with hindered rotation, were observed and assigned.

Introduction

Few covalent perchlorates are known. Among these are free perchloric acid. HOC O_3 , and its anhydride, $O_3CIOCIO_3$, both of which have been known for many years.¹ More recently the halogen perchlorates FOCIO₃,² CIOCIO₃,³ Rr $OCIO_3$,⁴ Cs⁺Br($OCIO_3$)₂^{-,5} I($OCIO_3$)₂,⁶ and Cs⁺I($OCIO_3$)₄^{-,6} have been reported. Alkyl perchlorates are also known but are very treacherous materials¹ and therefore have not been investigated extensively. While spectroscopic studies of O₃-

(3) C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1387 (1970).

(4) C. J. Schack, K. O. Christe, D. Pilipovich, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 10, 1078 (1971). (5) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 13, 1452 (1974).

(5) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, *Inorg. Chem.*, 13, 1452 (1974)
(6) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 1682 (1972).

 J. C. Schumacher, "Perchlorates", ACS Monograph Series, No. 146, Reinhold, New York, N. Y., 1960.
 G. H. Rohrback and G. H. Cady, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 69, 677 (1947).

Trifluoromethyl Perchlorate

CiOCiO₃,^{7,8} HOCiO₃,⁹ and the halogen perchiorates^{5,6,16} have been completed, alkyl perchlorates remain unexamined. Renewed interest in the synthesis of new covalent perchlorates^{11,12} has shown that perhalogenated alkyl derivatives can be prepared, are stable, and are thus amenable to further study.

For spectroscopic work on alkyl compounds it is best to study the simplest example in order to avoid interference from bands due to large alkyl groups. Recently we succeeded in synthesizing¹³ the novel fluorocarbon perchlorate trifluoromethyl perchlorate. Owing to its simplicity this compound is ideally suited for a systematic study of its vibrational spectrum.

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus. Volatile materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with CIF₃) stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel bellows-seal valves (Hoke, Inc., 425 1F4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm ± 0.1%). Trifluoromethyl perchlorate was prepared from CF, I and ClOClO, as reported¹³ and was purified by several fractional condensations. The purity of the sample used for this study was verified by its mass spectrum and tensiometric homogeneity. Infrared absorbing impurities were not detected. Pure CF, OCIO, is stable and can be manipulated with much less difficulty than any of the halogen perchlorates. A gas sample stored in a stainless steel vessel at room temperature for nearly 2 years was not noticeably changed.

The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹. The spectra of gases were obtained using 304 stainless steel cells of 5- or 10-cm path length fitted with AgCl or AgBr windows. The instrument was calibrated by comparison with standard calibration points.14 The Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-A line of an Ar ion laser as the exciting line and a Claassen filter¹⁵ for the elimination of plasma lines. Sealed quartz tubes (~2-mm i.d.) were used as sample containers for the liquid in the transverse-viewing-transverse-excitation technique. The Raman spectra were recorded at -100° using a device similar to that previously described.14

Results and Discussion

Caution! Perchlorates are generally shock sensitive and must be treated with due care. Although trifluoromethyl perchlorate appears quite stable, deflagrations were occasionally encountered in the course of its synthesis.

Vibrational Spectrum. Figure 1 shows the infrared spectrum of gaseous trifluoromethyl perchlorate at several pressures and the Raman spectrum of the liquid. Table I lists the observed frequencies together with their assignments.

Structural Model. In principle several isomeric structures are possible for a con pound with the empirical composition CF₃ClO₄. All the observed properties, *i.e.*, low melting point, bp 9.5°, Trouton constant 23.3, vapor-phase molwt 167, and nmr-equivalent fluorines, together with the direct synthetic method, are consistent with a structure

(7) J. D. Witt and R. M. Hammaker, J. Chem. Phys., 58, 303 (1973).

(8) A. C. Pavia, J. Roziere, and J. Potier, C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C, 273, 781 (1971).

(9) P. A. Giguere and R. Savoio, Can. J. Chem., 40, 495 (1962). (10) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Custis, Inorg. Chem., 10, 1589 (1971).

(11) K. Baum, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 92, 2927 (1970). (12) C. J. Schuck, D. Pilipovich, and J. F. Hon, Inorg. Chem., 12. 897 (1973)

(13) C. J. Schack, D. Filipovich, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 10, 449 (1974). (14) E. K. Plyler, A. Danti, L. R. Biaine, and E. D. Tidwell, J.

Res. Net. Bur. Stand., 64, 841 (1960). (15) H. H. Classsen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 8,

23 (1969).

(16) F. A. Miller and B. M. Harney, Appl. Spectrosc., 24, 291 (1970).

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 13, No. 10, 1974 2375



Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of CF, OCIO, Infrared spectrum of the gas: A, 5 mm in a 5-cm path length cell with AgCl windows; B and C, 18 and 125 mm, respectively, in a 10-cm path length cell with AgBr windows. Raman spectrum of the liquid at $\sim -100^{\circ}$: D, incident polarization perpendicular; E, incident polarization parallel; the spectral slit width used was 3 cm⁻¹.

containing a CF₃ group linked to a ClO₄ group through one of the oxygens. Such a structure would be expected to have a bent C-O-Cl link much like the previously studied²⁻¹⁰ covalent perchlorates and to resemble spectroscopically a mixed ether, B1A-O-CD1. Therefore, CF3OCIO3 should possess structure I of symmetry C_e assuming one F and one double-



bonded oxygen atom to be located in the COCI plane. Assuming free rotation of the CF₃ and CiO₃ groups, the molecule would also possess C_s symmetry but some of the XY₃ modes would be degenerate. Assuming hindered rotation a nine-atom molecule of C_x symmetry should exhibit 21 fundamental modes of vibration, all active in both the infrared and the Raman spectra. Of these, 13 belong to species A' and can be either polarized or depolarized, while 8 belong to species A" and should be depolarized. The 21 fundamental vibrations arise from 3 skeletal motions and 9 modes each for the CF₃ and the ClO₃ groups. The 9 motions each of the CF₃ and CIO₃ groups may be described as 3 stretching modes, 3 deformational modes, 2 rocking fundamentals, and 1 torsional oscillation. Torsional mode: for CF3¹⁷ and Cl- O_3^{-7} groups generally occur at quite low frequencies (beyond the range of our infrared measurements), are weak, and usually are not observed. No evidence for the two torsional fundamentals was found and they will not be considered further in our discussion.

Assignment of Stretching Modes. Investigations^{17,18} of trifluoromethyl compounds have shown that the CF₃ stretching fundamentals lie in the frequency range 1400-1100 cm⁻¹. Similarly for ClO₃ stretching modes, the frequency range 1350-1000 cm⁻¹ has been established.^{7,10} In spite of this frequency range overlap, assignments can be made to the modes belonging to the CF3 and the ClO3 groups, respectively. The two antisymmetric CiO₃ stretches usually are almost degenerate and splitting into the individual modes is

()

(17) C. V. Berney, Spectrochim. Acte, 21, 1809 (1965). (18) J. R. Durig and D. W. Wertz, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 25, 467 (1968).

Table	I. V	/ibrati	lonal	Spectra	of	CF,	OCIC,	•
-------	------	---------	-------	---------	----	-----	-------	---

Obsd freq, cm	-', and intensb	Assignment in point group C
Infrared (gas)	Raman (liquid)	and approx description of mode
2595 vw		$\nu_2 + \nu_{14} = 2595 (A'')$
2547 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_{1e} = 2549 (A'')$
2486 w		$2\nu_{11} = 2482 (A')$
2435 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_2 = 2436 (A')$
2345 w		$2\nu_{1} = 2342 (A')$
2290 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_4 = 2293 (A')$
2167 vw		$v_s + v_{1s} = 2155 (A'') \text{ or } v_1 + v_2 = 2179 (A')$
2093 w		$\nu_1 + \nu_2 = 2085 (A')$
2038 vw		$\nu_{-} + \nu_{-} = 2036 (A'')$
1964 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_{11} = 1968 (A'') \text{ or } \nu_1 + \dots$
		$\nu_{-} = 1971 (A')$
1942 w		$\nu_{+} + \nu_{+} = 1945 (A'') \text{ or } \nu_{-} +$
		$\nu_{11} = 1947 (A'') \text{ or } \nu_{1} +$
		$\nu_{c} = 1942 (A')$
1877 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_2 = 1877 (A')$
1831 vw		$2\nu_{s} = 1828 (A') \text{ or } \nu_{s} + \nu_{1s} =$
		1831 (A'') or $\nu_1 + \nu_{12} =$
		1833 (A'')
1632 vw		$v_s + v_s = 1638 (A') \text{ or } v_s +$
		$\nu_{14} = 1633 (A'')$
1612 w		$\nu_{1} + \nu_{12} = 1622 \text{ (A') or } \nu_{1} + \dots$
		$\nu_{2} = 1620 (A') \text{ or } \nu_{2} + \dot{\nu}_{11} =$
		1604 (A')
1495 w		$\nu_{4} + \nu_{18} = 1490 (A'')$
1438 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_{13} = 1443$ (A') or $\nu_4 + \dots$
		$\nu_{\gamma} = 1430 (A')$
1308 vs	1330 (0.2) dp ^c	$\nu_{14}(A'') \nu$ antisym CIO ₃
	1300 (0.3) p	$\nu_1(\mathbf{A}') \nu$ antisym CM ₃
1265 s	1267 (0.5) p	$\nu_{3}(\mathbf{A}') = $ antisym CF ₃
12413	1240 (0.1)	$\nu_{13}(A^{\prime\prime})$ ν antisym CF ₃
11/1 93	1109 (U.S) p	$\nu_{s}(\mathbf{A}') \nu$ sym CF _s
1079 WW	1021 (7.2) -	$\nu_{0} + \nu_{10} = 1072$ (A)
014 m	017 (1.1) p	$P_{i}(\mathbf{A}) = \text{sym}(\mathbf{C})$
714 III	990 (0.1) p	
852 104	990 (0.1) b	$\nu_0 + \nu_{12} = 880 (A)$
829 www		$V_{10} + V_{11} = 0.01 (A)$
774 m	776 (4 2) -	$v_{10} + v_{12} = 620 (A)$
706 sh (POR)	708 (5 1) 5	$P_{6}(\mathbf{A}') \in \text{synt}(\mathbf{C}\Gamma_{3})$
660 sh	660 (20 1)	$v_{1}(\mathbf{A}'') = antiaym CE$
615 4	616 (0.5) n	$P_{16}(\mathbf{A}') = O_{16}(\mathbf{A}')$
568 mw	570 (0 7) dn	$\mu (A'') = 0$
560 sh	564 (1.1) n	$\mu_{17}(\mathbf{A}') \delta$ antisym CIO
512 w	516 (3.2) n	$V_{-}(\mathbf{A}') \delta \text{ sym CIO}$
	490 (<0.1)	$\nu_{1.1} + \nu_{1.2} = 494 (A')$
463 vvw	462 (0.2) dn	P. (A'') & tock CF.
339 sh	342 (3.5) p	ν(A') δ was CF.
	320 dp?	$\nu_{\cdot,\bullet}(\mathbf{A}^{\prime\prime})$ § rock CIO.
314 mw	316 (10) p	V., (A') & in-plane C-O-Cl
	178 (0.5) p	P.,(A') & was ClO.

⁶ In addition to the listed infrared absorptions very weak bands were observed having the frequencies 2635, 2455, 2220, 2195, 1893, 1780, 1734, 1533, and 1476 cm⁻¹ which can readily be assigned to combination bands and overtones. ^b Uncorrected Raman intensities representing relative peak height. ^c Qualitative polarization measurement.

only observed for liquid or matrix-isolated samples.¹⁰ In the infrared spectrum of the gas, they generally appear as a very intense, somewhat broad band near 1300 cm⁻¹ and, therefore, are assigned for CF₃OClO₃ to the strong infrared band at 1308 cm⁻¹ (see Figure 1). Furthermore, it is expected that their Raman counterparts would be weak. This is the case as shown in Figure 1. For the liquid also partial separation into the almost degenerate components was noted. The higher frequency band, 1330 cm⁻¹, appears depolarized and is therefore assigned to the A" antisymmetric ClO₃ stretch, while the 1300-cm⁻¹ band appears polarized and is assigned to the corresponding A' mode. The symmetric ClO₃ stretching vibration is normally found in the range 1060-1000 cm⁻¹, well below the CF₃ stretching mode range

ىورىقى قى بىرى بىرى قى تى تى بىر

and is intense in both the infrared and the Raman spectra. Since only one intense band at 1028 cm^{-1} is noted in this region in both spectra, it is assigned to the symmetric CIO₃ stretching vibration. Further support for this assignment is the high degree of polarization^{19,20} of the band in the Raman spectrum.

For the three CF₃ stretching vibrations, there remain three bands in the appropriate infrared region (1265, 1241, 1171 cm⁻¹) all of which are strong as expected. Conversely, they are very weak in the Raman spectrum where it is seen that two of the three are highly polarized and one (1240 cm⁻¹) is probably depolarized. The lower frequency polarized band (1169 cm⁻¹) can be readily assigned to the A' symmetric CF₃ stretching mode which agrees well with previous assignments.^{18,20} The other polarized band (1267 cm⁻¹) is then attributable to the antisymmetric CF₃ stretch of species A' while the corresponding A'' mode is assigned to the 1240-cm⁻¹ band. Thus the rssignment of all of the six stretching vibrations is straightforward and can be made with confidence.

Immediately below the region for ClO₃ and CF₃ stretching motions is the area in which C-O stretching vibrations are most likely¹⁸⁻²⁰ to occur, *i.e.*, approximately between 1000 and 900 cm⁻¹. Figure 1 shows that only one intense band occurs in this region. This band at 914 cm⁻¹ is moderately intense in both the infrared and the Raman spectra, exhibits the correct infrared band contour for an A' mode, and is polarized. All of these observations support its assignment as the C-O stretching fundamental. Comparable C-O bands have been reported at 916 cm⁻¹ (average value) for CF₃OOO-CF₃²⁰ and at 915 cm⁻¹ for CF₃OC1.²¹

Assignment of Deformational Modes. Inspection of the literature^{17,18,20} reveals that for simple CF₃-containing molecules the CF₃ deformation vibrations occur in the range of 720-520 cm⁻¹. Similarly, ClO₃ compounds^{7,9,10,22} show deformational modes in the range 600-510 cm⁻¹. In addition, the Cl-O single-bond stretch should occur in this frequency region.^{7,9,10} Hence, for CF_3OClO_3 we should expect seven fundamentals in the frequency range 720-510 cm⁻¹ in excellent agreement with our observations (see Figure 1 and Table I). Of the seven expected, five belong to species A' and two to species A". The latter must be depolarized in the Raman spectrum and arise from the antisymmetric CF₃ and ClO₃ deformations. Of these seven observed bands, only one band (570 cm⁻¹) is clearly depolarized while five $(726, 708, 616, 564, and 516 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ are polarized and for one (660 cm^{-1}) the polarization ratio is doubtful owing to its very low intensity. Since for all of the reported CIO3 compounds, the A" antisymmetric deformation is moderately intense in both the infrared and the Raman spectra, the more intense one (570 cm⁻¹) of the two apparently depolarized bands is assigned to the A" antisymmetric CIO₃ deformation, and the very weak one at 660 cm⁻¹ is assigned to the A" antisymmetric CF₃ deformation. The low intensity thereby attributed to this CF, mode is not unusual since for similar compounds it is sometimes not even observed. 18,23

In the series of XOCIO₃ compounds where $X = F_{2}^{24} Cl_{2}^{10}$ and Br₁¹⁰ the internal Cl-O single-bond stretch results in

(19) K. O. Christe, Spectrochim Acts, Fart A, 27, 463 (1971). (20) J. D. Witt, J. R. Durig, D. DesMarteau, and R. M. Hammaker,

Inorg. Chem., 12, 807 (1973). (21) C. J. Schack and W. Maya, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 91, 2902 (1969).

(22) H. H. Classen and E. H. Appelman, Inorg. Chem., 9, 622 (1970).

(23) P. M. Wilt, Thesis, Vanderbilt University, 1967.

Trifluoromethyl Perchlorate

a strong infrared band comparable in intensity to the CHO₃ stretching bands. As seen in Figure 1, there is only one such infrared band (615 cm^{-1}) present in the appropriate frequency range and hence should be assigned to the Cl-O stretching mode. The observed frequency for this band (615 cm^{-1}) is only slightly lower than that noted for the related halogen perchlorates ($666-646 \text{ cm}^{-1}$).^{10,24}

We are left now with four unassigned bands in the 720-520-cm⁻¹ region. The two higher frequency (724 and 706 cm⁻¹) infrared bands are also appreciably stronger than the two lower ones (560 and 512 cm⁻¹). Furthermore these higher frequency vibrations occur beyond the 600-510-cm⁻¹ range predicted for ClO₃ deformations. Therefore, they are ascribed to the two unassigned CF₃ A' deformational modes. Since the 724-cm⁻¹ band is of higher intensity in the infrared spectrum, it is assigned to the CF₃ umbrella deformation, while the 706-cm⁻¹ band is assigned to the CF₃ scissoring deformation. These assignments are analogous to those of other CF₃ moieties^{18,20,25} where similar frequency and intensity relationships have been observed.

By analogy with the corresponding CF₃ deformations, the ClO₃ umbrella deformation should be more intense than the ClO₃ scissoring mode in both the infrared and Raman spectra. Therefore, the 512- and the 560-cm⁻¹ bands are assigned to the ClO₃ umbrella and scissoring modes, respectively, in good agreement with previous observations.^{7,9,10} It should be noted that for all these compounds the frequency of the ClO₃ umbrella deformation is nearly constant (515 \pm 6 cm⁻¹) indicating this mode to be highly characteristic.

There are five fundamental vibrations left unaccounted for. Two of these are the CF₃ and the ClO₃ wagging motion belonging to species A'. Another two are the CF₃ and Cl-O₃ rocking motions of species A''. The fifth fundamental is the C-O-Cl in-plane bending motion which will be considered first. This vibration should occur below 500 cm⁻¹ and involve a large change in the polarizability of the molecule. It should therefore appear as an intense Raman band. Since the most intense Raman band in the entire CF₃OClO₃ spectrum occurs at 316 cm⁻¹ and is polarized, this frequency must represent this mode. Neither the A' CF₃ wag nor the A' CiO₃ wag should produce such a strong Raman band. Comparable data on similar motions in related compounds are extremely limited. Examples that might be useful for

(24) H. Agahigian, A. P. Gray, and G. D. Vickers, Can. J. Chem.,
40, 157 (1968).
(25) K. O. Christe and D. Naumann. Spectrochim. Acta, Part A,

(25) K. O. Christe and D. Naumann. Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 29, 2017 (1973).

comparison are the Cl-O-Cl skeletal bend of O_3 Cl-O-ClO₃ and the O-O-O bend in the trioxide CF₃OOOCF₃. The former has been assigned^{7,8} to a Raman peak at 161 cm⁻¹ while the trioxide bend²⁰ has been attributed to a peak at 286 cm⁻¹. Whereas the latter assignment is in excellent agreement with our assignment for CF₃OClO₃, the former might be incorrect. Based on our data for CF₃OClO₂, we prefer to reassign the Cl-O-Cl bend in Cl₂O₇ to the very intense Raman band at 286 cm⁻¹ and attribute the 161cm⁻¹ band to the ClO₃ wagging motion (see below).

As has been remarked by Durig and Wertz¹⁸ and Witt and Hammaker,⁷ the precise assignment of $-XY_3$ rocking motions is difficult owing to the wide range of frequencies involved and the paucity of data. Our assignments for the modes are based on the following observations: (i) the two polarized Raman lines must represent the wagging (A') motions, and the two depolarized lines, the rocking (A'') motions; (ii) all the assigned CF₃ deformations have higher frequencies than the corresponding ClO₃ modes. Consequently, the higher frequency A' and A'' modes are attributed to the CF₃ group and the lower ones to the ClO₃ group (see Table I).

A band of very low intensity was noted in the Raman spectrum at 490 cm⁻¹ but was not observed in the infrared spectrum. We do not believe that this is a fundamental, although that possibility cannot be completely ruled out. It could be due to a combination $(\nu_{12} + \nu_{13} = 494 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ or perhaps an impurity.

Summary

The observed infrared and Raman spectra of CF_3OClO_3 are in excellent agreement with a structure of symmetry C_8 containing a covalent monodentate perchlorato group. The close agreement between the infrared frequencies of the gas and the Raman frequencies of the liquid indicate that no appreciable association occurs in the liquid phase. Observation of two separate antisymmetric stretching modes for both the CF_3 and the ClO_3 groups indicates hindered rotation for both groups. Except for the two torsional modes, all predicted fundaments were observed and assigned and indicate the need for reassigning the two lowest frequency vibrations in Cl_2O_7 .

Acknowledgment. We are very pleased to acknowledge support for this work by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. Also we are grateful to Dr. L. R. Grant for helpful discussions.

Registry No. CF, OCIO, 52003-45-9.

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 13, 2811 (1974).] Copyright 1974 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Halogen Nitrates

KARL O. CHRISTE,* CARL J. SCHACK, and R. D. WILSON

Received May 30, 1974

AIC40349+

The low-temperature infrared and Raman spectre of $I(NO_3)_3$ and the Raman spectra of liquid CiONO₃, FONO₃, FONO₃, and CiNO₃ have been recorded. Comparison of the vibrational spectra within the series NO₂, FNO₃, CiNO₂, FONO₃, and CiNO₃ allows unambiguous assignments for the halogen nitrate molecules. Raman polarization measurements show that in-halogen nitrates the halogen atom is perpendicular to the ONO₃ plane contrary to previous assumptions and to the 'Knowh'planar structure of HONO₃ and CH₃ONO₃. The vibrational spectrum of $i(NO_3)_3$ is consistent with predominantly covariate intrates ligands. However, the complexity of the spectrum suggests a polymeric structure with bridging nitrate groups. Experimental evidence was obtained for the formation of the new and thermally unstable compound CF₃I(NO₃)₂ in the CF₃I-CIONO₃ system. Attempts to convert this compound into CF₃ONO₃ were unsuccessful.

Introduction

X. .

Highly electronegative groups such as perchlorates, nitrates, fluorosulfates, or trifluoroacetates can be considered as pseudohalides. As such they either can form stable anions in the presence of suitable cations or can act as covalent ligands

particularly when bonded to highly electronegative elements such as the halogens or oxygen. Whereas the vibrational spectra of the free anions are relatively well understood, those of the corresponding covalent ligands have only recently received more attention. Reliable spectra and assignments are now available for covalent perchlorates,1-3 trifluoroacetates,⁴ and fluorosulfates.⁵⁻⁷ In spite of extensive infrared spectroscopic studies on halogen nitrates,⁸⁻¹¹ a recent paper, reporting the vibrational spectrum of CF300NO2, demonstrates¹² how poorly understood these spectra are at present.

The question whether the halogen atom in XONO₂ is coplanar or perpendicular with respect to the ONO_2 plane added further interest to our study. The consensus⁹⁻¹² appears to favor coplanarity based on analogy with the planar structures established for the related molecules HONO₂¹³ and CH₃ONO₂.¹⁴ However, the assumption of a planar structure for the halogen nitrates is against our intuition. Similarly, Pauling and Brockway suggested¹⁵ for FONO₂ a nonplanar structure based on low-precision electron diffraction data, although a planar structure could not be ruled out. Raman polarization measurements should clearly distinguish between a planar and a nonplanar structure provided that unambiguous assignments are available. For this purpose Raman data were also required for the closely related nitryl halides.

Another objective of this study was to characterize I(N- O_3)₃. This interesting compound was first prepared by Schmeisser and Braendle.¹⁶ It is unstable above 0° and no data concerning its structure have been published. Attempts were also made to synthesize the novel covalent nitrate CF₃-ONO₂ which led to the synthesis of the novel compound $CF_3I(NO_3)_2$.

Experimental Section

Caution! Fluorine nitrate is shock sensitive.

Material and Apparatus. Volatile materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with CIF,) stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Tefion FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel bellows-seal valves (Hoke, Inc., 4251 F4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge $(0-1500 \text{ mm } \pm 0.1\%)$. Nitryl chloride,¹⁷ CIONO₂,¹⁸ and FNO₂¹⁹ were prepared by literature methods. Fluorine nitrate was prepared by direct fluorination of KNO, in a stainless steel cylinder.¹¹ The purity of volatile materials was determined by measurements of their vapor pressures and infrared spectra. Solid products were handled in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

(1) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 10, 1589 (1971).

- K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1682 (1972).
 C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 13, 2374 (1974).
 K. O. Christe and D. Naumann, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A,
- 29, 2017 (1973), and references cited therein.

(5) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 26. 2367 (1970).

- (6) H. A. Carter, S. P. L. Jones, and F. Aubke, Inorg. Chem., 9, 2485 (1970).
- (7) A. M. Qureshi, L. E. Levchuk, and F. Aubke, Can. J. Chem., 49, 2544 (1971) (8) W. E. Skiens and G. H. Cady, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 80, 5640
- (1958). (9) K. Besendie, M. Schmeimer, and W. Luettke, Chem. Ber., 93,
- 2300 (1960). (10) A. J. Arvia, L. F. R. Caffersta, and H. J. Schumacher, Chem.
- Ber., 96, 1187 (1963). (11) R. H. Mill.r, D. L. Bernitt, and I. C. Hinstsune, Spectrochim.
- Acta, Part A, 23, 223 (1967). (12) F. A. Hohorst and D. D. DesMarteau, Inorg. Chem., 13, 715
- (1974). (13) A. P. Cox and J. M. Riveros, J. Chem. Phys., 42, 3106 (1965).
- (14) W. B. Dixon and E. B. Wilson, Jr., J. Chem. Phys., 35, 191 (1961).
- (15) L. Pauling and L. O. Brockway, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., \$9, 13 (1937).
- (16) M. Schmeisser and K. Braendle, Angew. Chem., 73, 388
- (1961). (17) M. Schmeisser, Z. Anorg. Chem., 255, 33 (1948); G. Brauer,
 "Handbook of Preparative Isorganic Chemistry," Vol. 1, Academic
 Ivan, New York, N. Y., 1963, p 513.
 (18) C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1938 (1967).
 (19) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem.,
- 12, 1358 (1973).

The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹. The spectra of gases were obtained using 304 stainless steel cells of 5-cm path length fitted with AgCl windows. The low-temperature spectrum of I(NO,), was obtained as a dry powder between CsI plates at -196° using a low-temperature transfer technique similar to one previously reported.²⁰ The instrument was calibrated by comparison with standard calibration points.21

The Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-A exciting line and a Classen filter²² for the elimination of plasma lines. Sealed quartz tubes (3-mm o.d.) were used as sample containers in the transverse-viewing, transverseexcitation technique. The low-temperature Raman spectra were recorded using a device similar to one previously described.23 Polarization measurements were carried out according to method VIII listed by Claassen, et al. 22

Preparation of I(NO₃), Resublimed I₂ (1.005 mmol) was placed into a Teflon FEP tube fitted with a stainless steel valve. Freshly fractionated CIONO₂ (8.20 mmol) was condensed into the tube at -196°. The mixture was kept at -45° for 1 week. The materials, volatile at -45°, were removed in vacuo and separated by fractional condensation. They consisted of unreacted CIONO₂ (2.20 mmol) and Cl₂ (3.01 mmol) in excellent agreement with the values calculated for a quantitative conversion of I, to I(NO₃)₃. The nonvolatile residue was a fluffy light yellow solid which decomposed above 0" under dynamic vacuum yielding N2O5 (2.05 mmol) and a tan solid residue. This residue gradually decomposed further as evidenced by the buildup of NO₂-mored fumes above the solid. An infrared spectrum of the solid after several weeks of storage at 25° did not show any absorptions characteristic for N=O double bonds.

The CIONO, -CF, I System. Chlorine nitrate (4.02 mmol) and CF₃1 (1.75 mmol) were combined at -196° in a 30-ml stainless steel cylinder. The reactor was slowly warmed to -45° and kept at this temperature for 6 days. Recooling to -196° did not show any noncondensable maisrial. Products volatile at -78° were removed in vacuo and separated by fractional condensation. They consisted of unreacted CIONO₂ (0.40 mmol) and Cl₂ (1.79 mmol) in good agreement with the amounts expected for a quantitative conversion of CF, I to CF, I(NO₁). Warming of the solid residue to 25° yielded N₂O₃ (1.14 mmol), COF₂ (1.07 mmol), and CF₃I (0.65 mmol) in addition to 219 mg of a sticky solid residue of varied orange color.

Results and Discussion

Synthesis and Properties. The interaction between I2 and excess ClONO₂ at -45° produced I(NO₃)₃ in quantitative yield according to

$I_1 + 6CIONO_1 \rightarrow 2I(NO_1)_1 + 3CI_1$

Thus, this reaction offers an excellent route to high-purity $I(NO_3)_3$, contrary to a previous statement¹⁶ that, although $I(NO_3)_3$ is formed in this system, it is not of synthetic usefulness.

The properties and thermal instability observed for I(N- O_3)₃ are in good agreement with those previously reported¹⁶ for the product obtained from the $ICl_3 + ClONO_2$ reaction. The evolution of 1 mol of N_2O_5/mol of $I(NO_3)_3$ in the initial stage of the thermal decomposition indicates the possible formation of OINO3 as an intermediate of marginal stability at 0°

$I(NO_3)_3 \rightarrow OINO_3 + N_3O_3$

The subsequent slow decomposition of this intermediate involves a redox reaction in which the +V nitrogen is reduced to the +IV state (N_2O_4) with simultaneous oxidation of the +III iodine. This observation is in excellent agreement with the thermal decomposition of $I(OCiO_3)_3$ which yields Cl_2O_7 , lower chlorine oxides, and I2Os.

(20) K. R. Loos, V. A. Campanile, and C. T. Gostachel, Spectro-

) í

- (20) R. R. Loos, V. A. Campanile, and C. T. Obrischer, Specifichtm. Acta, Part A, 26, 365 (1970).
 (21) E. K. Plyler, A. Danti, L. R. Blaine, and E. D. Tidwell, J. Res. Nat. Bur. Stand., Sect A, 64, 841 (1960).
 (22) H. H. Chassen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 20 (1970).
- 23. 8 (1969). (23) F. A. Miller and B. M. Harney, Appl. Spectrosc., 24, 291 (1970).

268

للمانات التعاديت المهولوجا الالتاها كا
Halogen Nitrates

In the CF₃I-ClONO₂ system, the observed material balance is in good agreement with the reaction

$CF_1I + 2CIONO_2 \rightarrow CF_1I(NO_1)_1 + CI_2$

Again the observation of such an intermediate is in excellent agreement with the closely related CICCIO₃ reaction chemistry. Thus, the interaction of RfI with ClOClO3 produced $R_{fl}(ClO_4)_2$ ²⁴ When R_{f} was $(CF_3)_2CF$ or $n-C_7F_{15}$, the R_{fl} -(ClO₄)₂ intermediate was successfully isolated. At 40°, the $n-C_7F_{15}I(ClO_4)_2$ could be converted into R_fOClO₃ by vacuum pyrolysis. For $R_f = (CF_3)_2 CF$, however, vacuum pyrolysis at 105° resulted exclusively in decomposition products. For $R_f = CF_3$, the $CF_3I(ClO_4)_2$ intermediate was not isolated; however, a quantitative yield of CF₃OClO₃ was obtainable at -45° .^{24,25} Therefore, it appeared interesting to determine whether the novel compound CF₃ONO₂ could be prepared by controlled decomposition of $CF_3I(NO_3)_2$. No evidence for CF₃ONO₂ could be obtained, but CF₃I and about equimolar amounts of N_2O_5 and COF_2 were formed.

The observation of CF₃I as a decomposition product is interesting. A plausible explanation for its formation can be offered. For $R_f I(ClO_4)_2$, Raman spectra support²⁴ the ionic structure $[(R_f)_2I]^+[I(ClO_4)_4]^-$. If CF₃I(NO₃)₂ had the analogous ionic structure $[(CF_3)_2 I]^+[I(NO_3)_4]^-$, as much as 50% of the originally used CF₃I might be recovered in the thermal decomposition of such an intermediate. The difficulty in obtaining CF_3ONO_2 indicates that this compound might be relatively unstable toward decomposition into COF₂. This is in good agreement with previous studies^{12,26} aimed at the synthesis of R_fONO_2 .

Vibrational Spectra. Figure 1 shows the Raman spectra of CINO₂, FNO₂, CIONO₂, and FONO₂ and the infrared and the Raman spectrum of I(NO₃)₃. The observed frequencies are listed in Tables I and II.

Before the assignment of the fundamentals of the halogen nitrate molecules can be discussed in more detail, it must be established whether XONO2 has structure I or II, i.e., whether X is perpendicular to or coplanar with the ONO₂ plane.



Whereas in HONO₂ intramolecular hydrogen bridging should favor planarity, in HalONO₂ the expected mutual repulsion between the halogen and the two oxygen atoms should favor the perpendicular model.



Raman spectroscopy should readily distinguish between models I and II. Both models possess symmetry C_a and nine fundamentals, but for model I three of the fundamentals are antisymmetric with respect to the symmetry plane, whereas for model II only two modes are antisymmetric.

(24) C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem.,

(25) C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. keini, Gerr., 10, 449 (1974). (24) B. Tittle and G. H. Cady, Inorg. Chem., 4, 259 (1965).



Figure 1. Raman spectra of liquid CINO, (recorded at -110°), FN-0, (-80°), FONO, (-100°), and CIONO, (-80°) and of solid I(N-O₃)₂ (-90°) and infrared spectrum of solid I(NO₃)₃ (-196°). Spectral slit width used for the recording of the Raman spectra was 3 cm⁻¹. Traces A and B were recorded with parallel and perpendicular polarizations, respectively. The inserts represent the weaker bands recorded at higher sensitivity and larger slit width. Polarized and depolarized bands are marked by p and dp, respectively.

One mode which for model I belongs to species A" and for model II belongs to species A' is the antisymmetric NO₂ stretching vibration. Since no question exists concerning

•	Mod	le designa	tion					Obsd freq, cm ⁻¹				
Approx escription	CN	, ONX	ONOX	, CN	ថ	NO,	E	NO1	FC	'ONC	Ŭ	ONO,
of mode	ີ່ບໍ່	C a	С U	Ir gasb	lr gasd	Raman liqe	Ir gasd	Raman liqe	ir gash	Raman liq ^e	lr gash	Raman liq ^e
(NO1)	B, (v,)	B; (v.)	A'' (P5)	1618 [38] c vs	1685 [38] vs	1670 (1), 0.758	1792 [41] vs	1800 (1). 0.75	1759 [39] vs	1760 (3), 0.75	1735 [41] vs	1728 (4) dp ⁱ
('ON)	A, (v,)	A, (v,)	(^۱ , ۵), ۷	1318 [12] :	1286 [10] \$	1318 (8), 0.15	1310 [12] s	1308 (7), 0.15	1301 [10] vs	1302 (59), 0.16	1292 [12] vs	1290 (30), 0.15
(INO)	A, (v,)	A, (v,)	A´ (v,)	750 [10] 5	793 [11] vs	787 (12), 0.07	822 [14] =	810 (21), 0.10	804 [12] :	800 (17), 0.10	780 [7] ms	779 (6), 0.45
(XNO) XNO (in-		() € ₹	() () () () () () () () () () () () () (370 [2.2] vs 408 vw	370 (100), 0.20 411 (8), 0.75	568 [1] ms	\$555 (100), 0.37	454 [0] ms	457 (100), 0.21 636 (31), 0.75	434 [2] m	436 (100), 0.21
plene							200	•			e fel one	dn (07) 100
(XCNO ₂) out-of-		B, (v,)	A' (v,		652 [17] m	652 (0.3), 0.75	742 [20] mw	740 (1), 0.75	708 [18] m	708 (0.6), 0.40	711 [17] mw	710 (1), 0.40
plane				•								
ž			A' (v1)						928 [0] m	929 (67), 0.11	809 [6] s	810 (49), 0.07
(NXY) in-			(م،) کم						303 [1] vw	304 (33), 0.24	270 WW	267 (47), 0.10
			A" (v.)						157 600	165 (4) 0 75		140 (2) dn

Civic D

6 Measured depolarization ratios; depolarized bands 0.75. ^A R. H. Miller, D. L. Bernitt, and I. C. Hisatsune, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 23, 223 (1967). ⁴ The experimentally observed de-ratios for these two bands were slightly less than 0.75. However, we believe that these two bands are depolarized and that the observed deviation is due to either experimental conditions or from a trace of Cl₂ which has a highly polarized Raman band at 560 cm⁻¹ and from the combination band $v_{\rm c}(NO_2) + \nu(NX)(A) = 1726$ cm⁻¹. ⁴ Splitting due to Fermi resonance between $v_{\rm c}$ interference polarization intensities. 2 Christe, Schack, and Wilson

Table II. Low-Temperature Infrared (-196°) and Raman (-90°) S

Ir	Raman	Ir	Raman
1734 m	1734 (6)	837 m	830 (10)
1715 m	1718 (7)	805 m	803 (18)
1649 m	1649 (11)	793 m	791 (13)
1587 w, sh	1588 (3)	780 w	
1568 m	1572 (18)	775 w	775 sh
1550 m	1551 (6)	754 mw	752 (57)
1485 sh	1489 (5)	729 m	729 (50)
1457 m	1459 (6)		720 sh
1400 sh, br	1402 (4)	710 w	
1313 w		702 w	702 (22)
1300 sh	1301 (10)	690 m	690 (4)
1270 vs	1267 (34)	629 ms	627 (9)
1250 w	1249 (5)		549 sh
1024 mw	1021 (11)	525 mw	524 (14)
1010 w. sh	1008 sh	512 mw	
979 vw			498 (7)
967 mw	966 (3)	490 w	
950 sh	950 sh	478 w	
906 m	902 (1)	370 mw	370 (100)
863 w		335 m	332 (60)
		***	310 (93)
		280 m	282 (4)
		255 m	255 (30)

the assignment of this mode, its Raman depolarization ratio should answer the planarity question. Figure 1 and Table I show that in FONO₂ the antisymmetric NO₂ stretch is clearly depolarized and, hence, the fluorine atom is not coplanar with the rest of the molecule.

Additional support in favor of model I can be derived from polarization data on the XNO₂ deformational modes. For model I the ONO₂ in-plane deformation should be depolarized, whereas for model II the depolarized band should be the ONO₂ out-of-plane deformation. Application of this criterion, however, requires reliable assignments for these modes which, as stated above, were not available owing to an almost complete lack of Raman data on these and related molecules. As can be seen from Figure 1 and Table I, the combination of previously reported infrared data (including ¹⁴N-¹⁵N isotopic shifts)^{11,27,28} with the Raman spectra of this study allows unambiguous assignments for all fundamentals of FONO₂ and ClONO₂. These results convincingly show that the ONO₂ in-plane deformation is depolarized and that the corresponding out-of-plane mode is polarized in agreement only with model I.

Since the assignments for the halogen nitrates are self-evident from the data given in Table I, we can limit ourselves to a comparison with previously reported assignments and some specific comments. For ClNO₂ only one previous reference to a Raman study was found in which only one very wide diffuse line centered at about 360 cm⁻¹ was observed.²⁹ The observation of a depolarized line at 411 cm⁻¹ in the present study confirms the previous assignment of this frequency to $v_5(B_1)$ based on microwave data.³⁰

Similarly, our Raman data for FNO2 are in excellent agreement with the previous assignment²⁷ which had been confirmed by a microwave study.³¹ The observed relative Raman intensities and depolarization ratios of ν_2 and ν_3 , when compared to the remaining molecules of Table I, support the conclusion²⁷ reached by Bernitt, et al., concerning the identity of v_2 and v_3 . On the basis of the observed ¹⁴N-

(27) D. L. Bernitt, R. H. Miller, and I. C. Hisatsune, Spectrochim. Acts, Part A, 23, 237 (1967).

(28) E. T. Arakawa and A. H. Nielsen, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 2, 413 (1958).

(29) R. Ryason and M. K. Wilson, J. Chem. Phys., 22, 2000 (1954).

Y. Morino and T. Tanaka, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 16, 179 (1965) T. Tanaka and Y. Morino, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 32, 430 (1969)

270

Z

Halogen Nitrates

¹⁵N isotopic shifts, they chose from the two possible force fields^{27,32} the one which results in ν_2 being mainly the NO₂ scissoring and v_3 being mainly the NF stretching mode. A Raman spectrum of liquid FNO2 has previously been reported³³ and is in fair agreement with our data. Two weak features at 470 and 710 cm⁻¹, respectively, in our Raman spectrum of FNO₂ require some comment. Both were also observed previously,³³ but the 470-cm⁻¹ line was subsequently ascribed,²⁷ together with a line at 926 cm⁻¹, to FONO₂ impurity. Since our spectrum does not show any line at about 930 cm⁻¹, a different explanation for the 470-cm⁻¹ band is required. It could possibly be due to the difference band $v_1 - v_2$ which could have borrowed intensity from v_3 through Fermi resonance. The very weak polarized feature at about 710 cm⁻¹ might similarly be explained by Fermi resonance between ν_2 and $\nu_1 - \nu_3$.

For ClONO₂ an incomplete Raman spectrum has previously been reported.¹¹ The five frequencies listed are in good agreement with our results. However, no polarization data were given and the fundamentals were assigned on the basis of the incorrect planar model II. Both of the two most recent assignments reported^{11,12} for ClONO₂ need revision. Hohorst and DesMarteau assigned three and Miller, et al., two fundamentals incorrectly. Both corrections involve the mode of greatest interest, the N-O stretching mode. The data of Table I (in particular the ¹⁴N-¹⁵N isotopic shifts and the polarization data) indicate that the similar frequencies of the NO₂ scissoring and the O-Cl stretching modes cause a strong mixing of the corresponding symmetry coordinates. The frequency of 140 cm⁻¹ observed for the N-OCl torsional mode results in a barrier to internal rotation of 10.40 kcal mol⁻¹ in good agreement with previous estimates and the value of 10.23 kcal mol⁻¹ found for FONO₂.¹¹

For FONO₂ no Raman data have been published except for the impurity bands³³ in the spectrum of FNO₂ which were attributed by others¹¹ to FONO₂. By analogy with ClONO₂ (see above), the previous assignments^{11,12} need revision for three and two fundamentals, respectively.

Several general aspects deserve emphasis. (1) Whereas the XNO_2 out-of-plane deformation is of very low intensity in the Raman spectra and therefore difficult to detect, its first overtone was generally observed as a reasonably intense Raman band. This allows reliable identification of this fundamental. (ii) The symmetric NO_2 stretch and the NO_2 scissoring mode have very characteristic frequencies and oc-

(32) A. M. Mirri, G. Gazzoli, and L. Ferretti, J. Chem. Phys., 49, 2775 (1968).
(33) R. E. Dodd, J. A. Rolfe, and L. A. Woodward, Trans. Fara-

(33) R. E. Dodd, J. A. Rolfe, and L. A. Woodward, Trans. Faraday Soc., 52, 145 (1956).

()

cur in the ranges 1285-1300 and 780-820 cm⁻¹, respectively. Therefore, these two modes are useful for identifying XNO₂ groups. The XNO₂ out-of-plane deformation is moderately dependent and the corresponding in-plane deformation is strongly dependent on the mass of X. The large ¹⁴N-¹⁵N isotopic shifts (17-20 cm⁻¹) observed for the XNO₂ outof-plane deformation indicates that in this mode mainly the N atom moves, *i.e.*, swings through the XO_2 plane. (iii) The NX stretching mode occurs for all compounds at a surprisingly low frequency, *i.e.*, 370-570 cm^{-1} . This is in agreement with the known thermal instability of these compounds. Contrary to the N-O stretching modes, the O-Hal stretching modes occur in their usual frequency range. They exhibit frequencies much higher than those of the N-O stretches indicating that the N-O single bond is by far the weakest bond in ClONO₂ and FONO₂.

The low-temperature spectra of $I(NO_3)_3$ (see Figure 1 and Table II) clearly show that the compound is not ionic. In the higher frequency range three clusters of bands centered at about 1570, 1270, and 800 cm⁻¹, respectively, occur, indicating the presence of covalent nitrato group. However, the number of individual bands within these clusters is too high and they are distributed over too wide a frequency range to be comfortably accounted for by a simple in-phase, out-of-phase coupling of the motions of monodentate or bidentate ligands.^{3,34} It seems more reasonable to explain the complexity of the spectra by a polymeric structure involving bridging ligands as was previously suggested for the closely related compounds $I(ClO_4)_3^2$ and $I(SO_3F)_3^6$ We suggest tentative assignments of the clusters to the following types of vibrations: 1750-1450 cm⁻¹, antisymmetric NO₂ stretches; 1300-1200 cm⁻¹, symmetric NO₂ stretches; 830-780 cm⁻¹, NO₂ scissoring; 750-690 cm⁻¹, IO stretches; 370-300 cm⁻¹, N-O stretches. The significant decrease in the N-O stretch frequencies, when compared to those in FONO2 (457 cm⁻¹) and ClONO₂ (436 cm⁻¹), indicates increasing polarity of the Hal-O bonds within this series. This is generally true for related compounds and is caused by the increasing electronegativity difference between the halogen and the ligands with increasing atomic weight of the halogen.

Acknowledgment. We are indebted to Dr. L. R. Grant for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

Registry No. CINO₂, 13444-90-1; FNO₂, 10022-50-1; FONO₃, 7789-26-6; CIONO₂, 14545-72-3; I(NO₃)₃, 52760-88-0; CF₃I(NO₃)₂, 52760-89-1.

(34) C. C. Addison, D. W. Amos, and D. Sutton, J. Chem. Soc. A, 808 (1967).

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoya Park, California 91304

Reactions of Ozone with Covalent Hypohalites

CARL J. SCHACK* and KARL O. CHRISTE

Received March 5, 1974

シストレーションデムシレージテ

Ł

The reactions of pure ozone with a series of covalent hypohalites were examined. With ClOCO₃, ClOSO₂F, BrONO₂, and BrOCIO, oxidative oxygenations of the terminal halogen occurred giving respectively O₂CIOCIO₃, O₂CIOSO₂F, O₂BrONO₃, and the new compound O, BrOCIO,. Similar conditions with CIONO, produced exclusively NO, 'CIO,', constituting a new synthesis of this powerful oxidizer. With CIOCF, and BrOSO, F no oxidation was noted. For comparison, chlorine dioxide was also oxidized to chlorine hexoxide using the same experimental conditions. The nature of the products prepared by different methods and all having the empirical composition Cl_1O_4 was investigated by mass and infrared matrix-isolation spectroscopy. It is concluded that above its melting point " Cl_2O_4 " has the oxygen-bridged chloryl perchlorate structure O, CICCiO₃. The infrared spectrum of matrix-isolated ClO₃ was also recorded and its ¹⁵Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic shifts were measurea.

Introduction

Covalent hypohalite compounds are highly reactive and synthetically useful reagents.¹ However, nearly all of the known chemistry of these materials centers on their reactions involving cleavage of the halogen-oxygen bond. For example, BrOSO₂F was used² to replace the chlorines in CCl₄ giving $C(OSO_2F)_4$, while $ClOSO_2F$ was employed³ to produce ClOClO₃ from CsClO₄. In other cases, ClOSO₂F⁴ and ClOClO₃⁵ were shown to add across olefinic double bonds forming $Cl-\dot{C}-\dot{C}OSO_2F$ and $Cl-\dot{C}-\dot{C}-OClO_3$ derivatives. It appeared interesting to synthesize the corresponding halites, halates, or perhalates by oxidative oxygenation of the terminal halogen. The only report of such an oxidation was given by Schmeisser and Taglinger⁶ on the ozonization of BrONO₂ at -78° according to

BrONO, +20, $\rightarrow 0$, BrONO, +20,

This successful synthesis of bromyl nitrate suggested the possibility of carrying out similar reactions of O3 with other XO species. Accordingly, we examined the reactions of ozone with ClOClO₃, ClOSO₂F, ClONO₂, ClOCF₃, BrOClO₃, and $BrOSO_2F$. For comparison, the known^{6,7} oxidative ozonizations of BrONO2 and CiO2 were carried out under our reaction conditions.

Experimental Section

Apparatus and Materials. The equipment used in this work has previously been described.⁶ Mass spectra were recorded on a Quad 300 (Electronic Associates, Inc.) quadrupole mass spectrometer using a passivated all stainless steel inlet system. Infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrometer using the previously described matrix-isolation technique." Literature metho were used to synthesize CIOCIO,,' CIOSO,F,* CIONO,,'* CIOCF,, CIO,,'* BrOCIO,,'* and BrONO,,* Since hypobromities cannot be Literature methods transferred without decomposition, they were synthesized directly

(1) K. Dehnicke, Chimia, 27, 309 (1973).

(2) D. D. DesMarteau, Inorg. Chem., 7, 434 (1968).

(3) C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1387 (1970). (4) W. P. Gilbreath and G. H. Cady, Inorg. Chem., 2, 496 (1963).

(5) C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and J. F. Hon, Inorg. Chem., 12, 897 (1973).

(6) M. Schmeisser and L. Taglinger, Chem. Ber., 94, 1533 (1961). (7) H. J. Schumacher and G. Stieger, Z. Anorg. Alg. Chem., 184, 272 (1929).

(8) C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 9, 311 (1970). (9) K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 93, 51 (1971).

(10) C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1938 (1967). (11) C. J. Schack and W. Maya, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 91, 2902 (1969).

(12) W. S. Hutchinson and R. J. Derby, Ind. Eng. Chem., 37, 813 (1945).

(13) C. J. Schack, K. O. Christe, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 10, 1078 (1971).

in the ozonization vessel from Br, or BrCl and a slight excess of the corresponding hypochlorites. The undesired by-products and imputities were removed prior to addition of solvent and ozone.

Ozone was prepared by glow discharge of O₂ (Matheson Co.) in a Pyrex U tube cooled with liquid nitrogen. A 15-kV power supply provided the discharge through internal copper electrodes and the conversion of O_2 to O_3 was followed manometrically. After volumetric measurement, the O, was immediately loaded into a precooled reactor. Approximately 1 mmol of O, was obtained from each batch. Larger quantities could be easily prepared but were avoided for safety considerations.

General Method. Essentially the same technique was applied in all the reactions. The freshly prepared, purified, and measured hypohalite was placed in the reactor at -196°. Solvent CF,Cl or CFCl,, when used, was added, followed by a measured amount of O, both being condensed into the reactor cooled to -196° . The closed reactor was maintained at the desired reaction temperature in a freezer for a specified period. Subsequently, the reactor was recooled to -196° and the by-product O₂ pumped away and measurements of the second secon ured. Solvent, unreacted starting material, and products were separated by fractional condensation in a series of U traps cooled to appropriate temperatures. Product identification was based on combinations of infrared and mass spectroscopy, vapor pressure measurements, and elemental analyses.

Discussion

Caution! Most of the hypothalites employed in this study are potential explosives. Also, the use of pure ozone can be hazardous and two explosions were encountered with it. Safety precautions must be adhered to when working with these materials and the reactions should be limited a millimole scale.

The results of representative reactions are summarized in Table I. The nature of the reactor (i.e., 304 or 316 stainless steel cylinders and FEP Teflon or sapphire tubes all equipped with stainless steel valves) did not appear to influence the course of the reactions.

The CIOCIO₃-O₃ System. For chlorine perchlorate it was found that exidation occurred under a variety of conditions according to the equation

$Clocio_1 + 20_3 \rightarrow 0_2 Clocio_3 + 20_2$

A virtually quantitative conversion of CIOCIO₃ to Cl₂O₆ was achieved as was also established by a very good oxygen material balance. When short reaction times were used, most of the unreacted O₃ could be recovered undecomposed. This indicates that each O₃ molecule contributed only one oxygen atom to converting Cl_2O_4 to Cl_2O_6 . Large excess of O_3 did not cause any further oxidation of $O_2 CIOCIO_3$. Thus, $O_{3^{\circ}}$ $CIOCIO_3$ (Cl_2O_7) was never observed in these systems.

Properties and Structure of Cl_2O_6 . The exact nature of " Cl_2O_6 " has as yet not been established. The two most

AIC40145T

٤

Hypohalite (mmol)	Amt of O ₃ , mmol	Solvent	Temp, °C	Time, hr	Products ^a (mmol)
CIOCIO, (1.30)	2.86	None	-78	24	Cl ₂ O ₄ (0.47), ClOClO ₃ (0.83)
CIOCIO, (1.35)	3.24	CF, CI or none	-45	40	C1, O, (1.35)
CiO, (1.23)	3.16	None	45	18	C1,O, (0.61)
CIOSO, F (1.66)	2.30	None	-45	70	ClO, SO, F (1.03)
CIONO, (0.73)	2.55	None	-45	66	$NO_{1}CIO_{1}(0.39), CIONO_{2}(0.33)$
CIONO, (1.08)	3.24	CF,CI	-45	42	$NO_{1}CIO_{4}$ (0.74), CIONO, (0.34)
CIONO, (1.03)	4.04	CF,CI	45	72	$NO_{1}CIO_{4}(0.92), CI_{1}$
CIOCF, (1.02)	2.60	None	-45	300	CIOCF, (0.98), COF,
BrOCIÓ, (1.59)	2.98	None	-45	72	$Br_1 + Cl_2 + BrCl (1.58), O_1 (7.41)$
BrOCIO, (1.29)	3.06	CF,CI	45	72	BrO,CIO, (1.28)
BrONO, (1.06)	2.80	CFĆI,	-45	72	BrO, NO, (1.01)
BrONO, (1.00)	3.15	CFCI,	-23	100	O, (5.42), Br., NO,
BrOSO, F (1.25)	3.37	None	-45	130	O ₂ (5.14), BrOSO ₂ F (1.20), Br ₂ , S ₂ O ₄ F ₂

^a Except where noted, by-product O₁ was always found in ratios expected for nO_1 + substrate $\rightarrow nO_2$ + substrate O_n in addition to small amounts of O, resulting from the decomposition of O₁.

likely structures are the symmetric Cl-Cl-bridged model I and the asymmetric oxygen-bridge model II.¹⁴ Another structure suggested¹⁵ as very probable is the double-oxygen-bridged model III. However, several severe shortcomings make this model unlikely. In both versions, IIIA and IIIB, at least one Cl must assume an energetically unfavorable pentacoordination.¹⁶ In addition, IIIA would be a diradical which disa-



grees with the diamagnetism observed¹⁷ for pure Cl_2O_6 .

Most frequently, Cl₂O₆ is considered^{14,15} to possess structure I based on early work¹⁸ which reported the detection of considerable paramagnetism in the liquid and solid phases. This paramagnetism was attributed to the ClO₃ radical being in equilibrium with the Cl_2O_6 dimer according to $Cl_2O_6 \neq$ 2ClO₃. The surprisingly low value of 1.5 kcal/mol for the "dissociation energy" of this supposed quilibrium was generally interpreted as an indication for Cl₂O₆ having structure I with an extremely weak CI-CI bond. However, more recently it was shown¹⁷ that the paramagnetic species present in small concentrations in condensed Cl_2O_6 is ClO_2 and that the uv-visible spectrum attributed to gaseous ClO₃ closely resembles that of ClO.¹⁵ Chlorine trioxide radicals are very difficult to obtain and were found in Cl₂O₆ only under extreme conditions, *i.e.*, at -196° after irradiation by 60 Co γ irradiation.¹⁷ Additional doubts about the validity of model I stem from its reaction chemistry¹⁴ and the vibrational spectrum of the solid¹⁹ which suggest the ionic structure ClO₂⁺-ClO₄⁻ (model IV). In view of the different known synthetic methods^{3,7,14} for preparing a product of the composition Cl_2O_4 and of the known existence of two forms of $(ClO_2)_{a_1}$

(14) M. Schmeiner and K. Brandle, Advan. Inorg. Chem. Rediochem., 5, 58 (1963).

(15) A. J. Downs and C. J. Adams in "Comprehensive Inorganic Chemistry," Vol. 2, Bailar, Emeleus, Nyhoim, and Trotman-Dickenson. Ed., Pergamon Press, Oxford, 1973, pp 1372-1374.
(16) K. O. Christe, Pure Appl. Chem., in press.
(17) V. N. Belevskii and L. T. Bugaenko, Russ. J. Inorg. Chem., 12.

(19) A. C. Pavia, J. Pascal, and A. Potier, C. R. Acad. Sci., 272, 1495 (1971).

i.e., ClO_2^{14} and oxygen bridged $Cl_2O_4^{3}$, it appeared desirable to establish the identity of the various Cl_2O_6 compositions and, if possible, to determine the structure of the isolated free species. For this purpose we have studied samples of Cl_2O_6 prepared by three different synthetic methods (eq 1-3).

 $2CIO_2 + 2O_3 \rightarrow CI_3O_6 + 2O_3$ (ref 7) (1)

 $ClOClO_1 + 2O_2 \rightarrow Cl_2O_4 + 2O_2$ (this work) (2)

$$COCIO_3 \to Cl_2O_6 \quad (ref 3) \tag{3}$$

The identical nature of the different Cl₂O₆ samples was established by their elemental analyses after decomposition at elevated temperature, their physical appearance, and properties. They were orange solids melting near 0° to form dark red liquids. They exhibited only several millimeters vapor pressure near ambient temperature. On standing at 22°, slow gas evolution was noted and the gas pressure increased gradually. This was found to be caused by the decomposition of Cl_2O_6 resulting in the formation of ClO_2 , Cl_2 , and 0₂.

Spectroscopic Studies. Additional support for the various Cl₂O₆ compositions being identical was obtained by mass and infrared matrix-isolation spectroscopy. Previous reports on the mass spectrum^{20,21} of Cl_2O_6 show some discrepancy. Cordes and Smith²⁰ observed a weak ClO₃⁺ ion as the highest m/e from Cl₂O₆. However, Fisher²¹ found no ClO_x⁺ ions above ClO2⁺, but his samples showed appreciable amounts of HClO₄ as impurity. In this work, samples without HClO₄ gave a small (5% of base) peak for ClO₃⁺. Even samples with $HClO_4$ exhibited a modest but reproducible ClO_3^+ peak after the spectrum was corrected for that impurity.

For the infrared study, Cl₂O₆ samples were isolated in an N₂ matrix (MR 1:1000) at 4°K. All three samples exhibited the same characteristics. Unfortunately, the spectra were rather complex. In agreement with the previous esr study 17 it was found that the gas phase above liquid Cl₂O₆ consisted mainly of ClO₂. The infrared spectrum of matrix-isolated ClO₂ closely corresponded to the well-known gas-phase spectrum.²² The ³⁵Cl-³⁷Cl isotopic shifts were measured for the matrix-isolated species. They are compared in Table II with the previous measurements²²⁻²⁴ which showed considerable discrepancy.

- (20) H. F. Cordes and S. R. Smith, J. Chem. Eng. Data, 15, 150 (1970).
- (21) I. P. Fisher, Trans. Fareday Soc., 64, 1852 (1968). (22) A. H. Nielsen and P. J. H. Woltz, J. Chem. Phys., 20, 1878 (1952).

(23) J. K. Ward, Phys. Rev., 96, 845 (1954). (24) A. W. Richardson, R. W. Redding, and J. C. D. Brand, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 29, 93 (1969).

^{1203 (1967).} (18) J. Farguharson, C. F. Goodeve, and F. D. Richarson, Trans.

Fareday Soc., 32, 790 (1936).

Table II. ³⁵Cl-³⁷Cl Isotopic Shifts (cm⁻¹) of ClO₂

er Arrendes a

			Isotop	ic shifts		
	"O freq				Ref	24
	This study	This study	Ref 22	Ref 23	Ir	Uv
ν,	950	5.8 ± 0.2		6.41	4.8	5.7
ν,	452	2.9				3.3
γ,	1104	11.4	11.5		12.7	

No evidence could be found in our spectra for bands showing the frequencies and intensities expected for a free ClO₃ radical. This result agrees with the previous esr study¹⁷ and indicates either that Cl_2O_6 does not appreciably dissociate into ClO₃ or that the ClO₃ radical is highly unstable and rapidly decomposes into ClO₂ and oxygen. The first alternative is more in agreement with our expectations for a structure containing a strongly polarized oxygen bridge (see below). Thus, the O₂Cl-O bond should be considerably weaker than the O-ClO₃ bond and, therefore, the former should preferentially break. This should result in the formation of ClO₂ and (unstable) ClO₄ instead of ClO₃ radicals.

In addition to ClO_2 , the matrix-isolation spectra always exhibited bands due to $HOClO_3$.²⁵ To positively identify the bands due to $HOClO_3$ in an N₂ matrix, we have prepared a sample of pure $HOClO_3$ and recorded its spectrum. In addition to bands attributable to the monomer, features due to associated $HOClO_3$ were observed. The intensity of the latter was a function of the dilution ratio.

To suppress the bands due to ClO_2 and $HOClO_3$, N₂ was rapidly swept over liquid Cl₂O₆ and immediately frozen out on the cold CsI window of the ir cell. Under these conditions, at least two novel species were observed in addition to CIO_2 and HOCIO₃. These two species, designated A and B, showed the following principal absorptions (cm⁻¹): A, 1275 (vs), 1043 (s), 1041 (m), 1008 (w), 950, 702 (vs), 658 (w), 648 (w), 620 (w), 585 (s), 512 (w); B, 1240 (s), 1028 (vs), 624 (vs), 484 (vs), 374 (vs). These bands exhibit frequencies and to some extent ³⁷Cl isotopic splittings in agreement with those expected for covalent chlorato or perchlorato compounds. In particular, species A shows a very intense band in the frequency region expected²⁶ for an antisymmetric stretch of a CI-O-CI bridge in addition to bands occurring in the ClO₃ and CiO₂ stretching modes region.²⁶ Therefore, this set of bands might be due to a Cl-O-Cl-bridged Cl₂O₆ species, such as model II. [The set of bands ascribed to species B somewhat resembles that of FCIO₂²⁷ shifted to a lower frequency. This indicates an XClO₂ type species with X being less electronegative than F. Possibly, this species could be HOClO₂ which might be expected from the hydrolysis of $O_2ClOClO_3$ according to $O_2ClOClO_3 + H_2O + HOClO_3 +$ HOCIO₂.] However, unambiguous identification and assignment of the bands are not possible owing to the size and low symmetry of these species and to the complexity of the rest of the spectrum.

In summary, our spectroscopic studies indicate that the three " Cl_2O_6 " species obtained by the three different synthetic methods are indeed identical. Furthermore, the low-temperature, high-yield oxidation of the Cl-O-Cl-bridged starting material ClOCIO₃ combined with the results from the other more recent studies^{14,15,17,19} show that Cl_2O_6 has the oxygen-bridged structure II and not the Cl-Cl-bridged structure.

(25) P. A. Giguere and R. Savoie, Can. J. Chem., 40, 495 (1962).
 (26) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and F. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 10, 1589 (1971).

(27) D. F. Smith, G. M. Begun, and W. H. Fletcher, Spectrochim, Acae, 20, 1763 (1964). ture I. Therefore, the assumption of a previously postulated¹⁴ rearrangement of Cl_2O_6 from model I to model II used to reconcile its reaction chemistry with a basic Cl-Cl-bridged structure is unwarranted. On the other hand, for the oxygenbridged structure II transformation into the ionic structure IV should be very facile requiring no significant rearrangements. The low volatility of Cl_2O_6 , its high melting point, and its readiness to change to an ionic structure in the solid also indicate for the liquid a strong polarization of the Cl-O-Cl bridge in the direction toward $O_2Cl^+OClO_3^-$. This structural behavior of Cl_2O_6 closely resembles that of N_2O_5 which in the free state has a covalent oxygen-bridged structure but in the solid state has the ionic structure $NO_2^{+NO_3^{-28}}$

The BrOCIO₃-O₃ System. The novel process for oxygenstion of the terminal chlorine of ClOCIO₃ was applied to BrO-ClO₃. Surprisingly, it was found that neat O₃ and BrOCIO₃ in the temperature range of -78 to -45° reacted to cause their complete degradation to the elements. An effort was therefore made to moderate the reaction through the use of CF₃Cl as a solvent. This was successful and the reaction observed at -45° was

 $BrOCIO_3 + 2O_3 \rightarrow O_3 BrOCIO_3 + 2O_3$

This stoichiometry was confirmed by an excellent oxygen material balance and by elemental analysis of the product which showed six oxygen atoms were present for each BrCl. The novel compound O_2BrOCO_3 is a bright orange solid that does not melt below -35° . Since decomposition begins at higher temperatures and owing to its nonvolatility, we were unable to determine reliably other properties. Additional proof for its composition was obtained by a displacement reaction with FNO₂ carried out at -45° . The following reaction was observed

 $O_2BrOCIO_3 + FNO_2 \rightarrow NO_2CIO_4 + [FBrO_2]$

The displacement was slow, requiring several days. While the solid nitronium perchlorate was found in quantitative yield (1.35 mmol of NO₂ClO₄ from 1.35 mmol of O₂BrOCl-O₃), the FBrO₂ decomposed to the elements.

The ClOSO₂F-O₃ and BrOSO₂F-O₃ Systems. The reaction of chlorine fluorosulfate and ozone was examined in view of the above results and the fact that the predicted product (O₂-ClOSO₂F) is well known from other routes.^{14,29} The following reaction was observed

 $CIOSO_{1}F + 2O_{2} \rightarrow O_{2}CIOSO_{2}F + 2O_{2}$

Yields above 90% were readily realized at temperatures up to 0° . The use of a solvent was not required and was not investigated. With a large excess of O₃ additional oxygen up-take was not observed.

Bromine fluorosulfate and ozone reacted only incompletely. The main reaction was decomposition of O_3 to O_2 accompanied by some degradation of the BrOSO₂F. No evidence for O₂BrOSO₂F was obtained.

The CIONO₂-O₃ System. Ozone and chlorine nitrate did not react at -78° in the absence of a solvent. However, when a solvent was used or the temperature was raised to -45° , chlorine was surprisingly oxidized to the +VII oxidation state as shown

 $CONO_3 + 3O_3 \rightarrow NO_3 COO_4 + 3O_3$

(28) R. Teranishi and J. C. Decius, J. Chem. Phys., 22, 896 (1954).

(29) H. A. Carter, A. M. Qureshi, and F. Aubke, Chem. Commun., 1461 (1968).

Crystal Structures of $(Ag(P(C_4H_5)_3)_2)_3M(O_2C_2S_2)_3$ (M = Fe, Al)

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 13, No. 10, 1974 2381

Thus, the covalent hypochlorite group was oxidized to the perchlorate anion. An excellent material balance was obtained for this reaction. Again only one oxygen from each ozone was added to the substrate. Furthermore, it was found that with a deficiency of O_3 or with short reaction periods, the only products were nitronium perchlorate and unreacted chlorine nitrate. Other intermediate oxidation products were not observed and, hence, must have been more reactive than ClONO₂. The white solid was readily identified as NO2*ClO4 by its infrared spectrum³⁰ and comparison to an authentic sample. This reaction represents a new process for preparing nitronium perchlorate. Its main advantage consists of the elimination of ClO2, one of the two shock-sensitive materials required for the conventional³¹ NO₂*CIO₄ - synthesis.

The BrONO₂-O₃ System. The BrONO₂-O₃ reaction has previously been reported⁶ to yield O₂BrONO₂. We reinvestigated this system since it now appeared to be a promising synthetic route to the novel and interesting compound NO₂*Br- O_4^* . All effort to this end, however, failed since at or below -45° , the only product was O_2BrONO_2 , while at higher temperatures, degradation of the bromyl intermediate was encountered.

The CF₁OCI-O₁ System. Prolonged contact of trifluoromethyl hypochlorite with neat ozone at -45° did not result in any oxygenation of the chlorine or other reaction. Thus, CF₃OClO₃, a compound recently obtained by another synthetic approach,³² was not observed.

(30) J. W. Nebgen, A. D. McElroy, and H. F. Klodowski, Inorg.

Chem. Lett., 10, 449 (1974).

General Aspects. Comparison of the results of the present study raises an interesting question. Whereas covalent hypochlorite groups are generally oxidized by O_1 to the O_2ClO group, *i.e.*, to chlorine (+V), the chlorine in CIONO₂ is oxidized to the +VII state. This is surprising since CIOCIO3 and ClONO₂ are both covalent hypochlorites of similar structure and reactivity, and the perchlorato and nitrato group are of similar electronegativity. Comparison of the resulting ozonization products, however, reveals a marked difference. The products, in which the original hypochlorite chlorine is oxidized to the +V oxidation state, are mainly covalent and polarized toward the $ClO_2^+X^-$ type structure where X^- can be, for example, ClO₄ or SO₃F^{*}. In the case of ClONO₅, however, the hypochlorite chlorine ends up in the anion of the product NO2*ClO4". Since cations are more difficult to oxidize and are stronger oxidizers than anions of the same oxidation state,¹⁶ oxidation of CIONO₂ to NO₂*CIO₄⁻ is still possible, while formation of a covalent O₃ClO group or of the hypothetical ClO₃⁺ cation is not. The ease of NO₂⁺ formation is due to the fact that XNO₂ type compounds, such as FNO2, are strong Lewis bases, whereas XCIO2 type compounds are amphoteric.14,33

Acknowledgment. We are most grateful to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for support of this work. In addition, we are indebted to Drs. D. Pilipovich and L. R. Grant for helpful discussions.

Registry No. 0,, 10028-15-6; CIOCIO,, 27218-16-2; J, CIOCIO,, 52225-66-8; BrOCIO,, 32707-10-1; O, BrOCIO,, 52225-67-9; CIO-SO, F, 13997-90-5; O, CIOSO, F, 24114-30-5; CIONO,, 14545-72-3; NO, *CIO, , 17495-81-7; CIO, 10049-04-4.

(33) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Filipovich, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 8, 2489 (1969).

⁽³⁰⁾ J. W. Heugen, A. D. Kanney, "Inorganic High-Energy Oxi-(31) E. W. Lawless and I. C. Smith, "Inorganic High-Energy Oxi-dizees," Marcel Dekker, New York, N. Y., 1968, p 176.
(32) C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl.

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 14, 145 (1975).] Copyright 1975 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rockedyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, Californic 91304

Halogen Perchlorates. Reactions with Fluorocarbon Halides

CARL J. SCHACK, * DON PILIPOVICH, and KARL O. CHRISTE

Received March 28, 1974

A1C40205V

The reactions of chlorine perchlorate and bromine perchlorate with numerous fluoroalkyl halides were examined. In the case of fluorocarbon iodides, these reactions were generally found to produce high yields of the novel fluorocarbon perchlorates CF_3ClO_4 , $CF_3CF_2ClO_4$, $n-C7F_{15}ClO_4$, $O_4ClCF_2CF_2ClO_4$, and $ICF_2CF_2ClO_4$. Important insight into the mechanism of formation of these compounds was obtained through the isolation of complex intermediates such as $(CF_3)_2CF_1(ClO_4)_2$ and $n-C7F_{15}I(ClO_4)_2$. Based on their vibrational spectra, these intermediates have the ionic structure $[(R_1)_21]+[I(ClO_4)_4]^-$. Fluorocarbon bromides reacted less readily but sometimes did produce perchlorate derivatives such as $(O_4ClCF_2CF_Br_2)_2$, $CF_3CFBrCF_2ClO_4$, and $BrCF_2CF_2ClO_4$. Neither mono nor di, primary nor secondary chlorine contained in saturated RrC1 materials interacted with these halogen perchlorates. These and other related reactions are discussed and characteristic data are given for this new and interesting class of compounds.

Introduction

State and a second of the second

たるの時代の後には、「した」

.;

Until recently the study of covalent perchlorates was restricted to a few derivatives,^{1,2} mainly inorganic, because of the extreme shock sensitivity of the known hydrocarbon derivatives. Also the available intermediates for forming covalent perchlorates were quite limited and themselves difficult to manipulate. With the discovery of chlorine perchlorate (CIOC!O3 or CI2O4)³ and bromine perchlorate (BrOCIO3 or BrCIO4),⁴ useful reagents became available for the synthesis of new perchlorate species. This has been realized and has led to the preparation of the new inorganic materials I(CIO4)3,⁵ CsI(CIO4)4,⁵ and CsBr(ClO4)2⁶ and improved syntheses of Tii(CIO4)4 and CrO2(CIO4)2.⁷ Furthermore, the reactions of Cl2O4 and BrCIO4 with perhaloolefins were shown⁸ to produce the previously unknown perhaloalkyl perchlorates, in high yield, as illustrated

$$\mathbf{XCIO}_{\mathbf{A}} + \mathbf{>} \mathbf{C} = \mathbf{C} < \mathbf{\rightarrow} \mathbf{X} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{1} & \mathbf{1} \\ -\mathbf{C} & \mathbf{1} \\ -\mathbf{C} & \mathbf{C} = \mathbf{CIO}_{\mathbf{A}} \quad (\mathbf{X} = \mathbf{CI}, \, \mathbf{Br}) \end{bmatrix}$$

Of paramount interest though, was the finding that these fluorocarbon perchlorates were stable, tractable species quite unlike their bydrocarbon and some of their inorganic analogs. Thus it was decided to investigate further this new class of compounds and, in particular, to search for additional preparative routes which result exclusively in the introduction of a perchlorate group without simultaneous addition of bromine or chlorine atoms.

Experimental Socion

Coution! The halogen perchlorates and the alkyl perchlorates are potential explosives. Safety precautions should be taken in handling and using these materials.

Apparatus and Misterials. The equipment used in this work has been described.⁵ Chlorine perchlorate³ and bron.ine perchlorate⁴ were prepared as reported. The fluoroalkyis were purchased (except where noted) and purified by fractional condensation. Raman spectre were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-Å line of an Ar ion laser as the exciting line and a Claassen filter⁹ for the elimination of plasma lines. Sealed quartz tubes (~2-mm i.d.) or glass melting point capillaries were used as sample containers in the transverse-viewing, transverse-excitation technique. While exposed to the laser beam, the sample tube was kept below -80° in a vacuum-jacketed flow tube by flowing a stream of dry N₂ through it. Mass spectra were recorded using a Quad 300 (Electronic Associates, Inc.) quadrupole mass spectrometer equipped with a passivated all atainless steel inlet system. The ¹⁹F nmr spectra were recorded on a Varian Model DA60 spectrometer at 56.4 MHz using CFCl₃ as internal standard. Chemical shifts and coupling constants were determined by the side-band technique. Analytical data were obtained using Orion specific ion electrodes (F^- , Ci^- , or $CiO4^-$) and solutions prepared after Na fusion or hydrolysis. These data together with some physical properties are summarized in Table I.

CF31-Cl2O4 Reactions. Trifluoromethyl iodide (2.02 mmol) and Cl2O4 (4.24 mmol) were combined at -196° in a 30-ml stainless steel cylinder which was subsequently slowly warned to --45° during several days. Recooling to -196° showed the absence of noncondensable products. While rewarming to room temperature, the volatile products evolved were separated by fractional condensation. These consisted essentially of Cl2 (2.07 mmol), trapped at -196°, and CF3CIO4 (2.01 mmol), trapped at -112°; the yield of CF3ClO4 was 99% based on CF31. The molecular weight observed by vapor density measurements was 167 vs. a value of 168.4 calculated for CF3ClO4. Measured quantities of CF3ClO4 and CFCl3 reference were used to confirm by ¹⁹F mmr reak area ratio measurements that the compound contains three fluorine atoms per molecule. The purity of the product was further indicated by its tensiometric humageneity. The mass spectrum showed m/e peaks for CF3ClO4⁺ (parent), CF3ClO2⁺, CF3ClO⁺, ClO3⁺ (base peak), CF3⁺, ClO2⁺, COF2⁺, ClO⁺, CF2⁺, COF⁺, CO2⁺, CO⁺, CO⁺ O2+, CF+, and CO+ ions.

On standing at room temperature, the nonvolatile product of this reaction, "iCiO4," evolved O₂, Cl₂, and Cl₂O₇ in a manner similar to $l(ClO4)_{35}$ eventually leading to the formation of IrO5. Occasionally the reaction of CF33 with Cl₂O₆ deflagrated, particularly when warmed up too rapidly. The deflagration resulted in the generation of much O₂ (e.g., 9.4 mmol from 6.0 mmol of Cl₂O4), CO₂, COF₃.

WALL WRITE PROPERTY AND THE POLY BUT AND THE

Table I. Physical Properties and Analytical Data of Several Novel Fluorocarbon Perchlorates

					Elemental a	analysis, %		
			Δ <i>H</i>	(a	lcd	Fo	und	
Compd ^a	Vapor pressure	ΔS, eu	kcai/mol	F	Cl ·	F	Cl	
CF,CIO,	7.4828, 1301.0 (9.5 ^b)	23.3	5.94	33.84	21.04	33.3	21.5	
CF,CF,CIO,	7.6356, 1430.8 (27.7 ^b)	21.8	6.54	43.49	16.23	42.9	16.0	
n-C.F. CIO	2 ^c			60.84	7.57	60.4	7.42	
ICF, CF, CIO	15			23.29	10.85	22.9	10.9	
BrCF,CF,ClO	74			27.20	12.69	27.1	12.5	
(-CFBrCF,ClO ₄),	<1			21.89	13.62	21.4	13.8	
C ₄ F ₄ (ClO ₄) ₂ Cl ₂	2			26.40	32.84	26.3	32.7	

^a All compounds listed are clear, colorless liquids. ^b log $P_{mm} = A - B/T(^{\circ}K)$; bp, °C. ^c In mm at 20°.

Cl2, and a trace of CF3Cl. All the iodine was recovered as I2 and IF5. No solid residue was produced and no CF3ClO4 was obtained.

Trifluoromethyl perchlorate (0.456 mmol) was loaded into a 10-ml cylinder containing ~ 1 g of CsF cooled at -196° . The closed cylinder was heated at 100° for 18 hr prior to fractionation of the products. Most of the CF3ClO4 was recovered (0.321 mmol) unchanged. The decomposition products were FClO3 (0.134 mmol) and COF2 (0.134 mmol obtained on vacuum pyrolysis of the Cs+OCF3⁻ salt formed).

CF3CF2I-Cl2O4 Reactions. Perfluoroethyl iodide (1.97 mmol) and Cl2O4 4.65 mmol) were allowed to react as described for CF31 but during the work-up the reactor was initially not warmed above -45° . The only volatile species found were Cl2 (2.03 mmol) and some Cl2O4. However, after 3 days at -25° , the reactor was again examined and additional volatile materials were present. These were CF3CF2ClO4 (1.84 mmol) and small amounts of Cl2 and unreacted CF3CF2I. The yield was 94% and the vapor density molecular weight was 216; calculated for CF3CF2ClO4, 218.4. The mass spectrum of CF3C-F2ClO4 exhibited prominent m/e peaks for the fragment ions CF2ClO4+, C2F3+, ClO3+, CF3+ (base peak), ClO2+, ClO4+, CF2+, COF+, CF+, and CO+. The "iClO4" solid left in the reactor was as described before.

Other examples of this reaction which were worked up somewhat differently gave the same final result. However, at the intermediate stages there was even more definite evidence for the formation of an Rfl(CIO₄)₂ complex. For example, at the completion of the -45° reaction, the reaction cylinder was warmed directly to room temperature while pumping and fractionating the volatiles. After 1.5 hr the cylinder was closed and the fractions obtained were examined. These were one Cl2 for each C2FsI and a little FClO3 but no Rf species from a starting mixture of 1:2 C2F5I-Cl2O4. After 2 hr at room temperature, the reactor was reopened and was now found to contain "free" CF+CF2ClO4 in approximately 95% yield, together with trace amounts of Cl2 and Cl2O7. The stability of CF3CF2ClO4 is shown by the fact that a 0.598-mmol sample did not react on contact with 1.6 g of CsF for 1 week at ambient temperature. However, heating the mixture at 120° for 12 hr completely decomposed the perchlorate to FCIO3 (0.60 mmol) and CF3CFO (0.60 mmol obtained on vacuum pyrolysis of the formed Cs+CF3CF2O⁻).

(CF3)2CFI-Cl2O4 Reactions. 2-lodoperfluoropropane was prepared from perfluoropropene and I2-IFs by a method similar to that previously reported¹⁰ and its identity was verified by infrared, mass, and ¹⁹F nmr spectra. Chlorine perchlorate (3.31 mmol) and (CF3)2CFJ (1.53 mmol) were allowed to react as in the preceding examples. Fractional condensation of the volatile products on work-up showed Ci2 (1.55 mmol), Cl2O4 (0.36 mmol), and (CF3)2CFI (0.09 mmol). The nonvolatile residue weighed 0.703 g, and it did not decompose on standing. The weight calculated for 1.44 mmol of (CF3)2 CFI(ClO4)2 was 0.111 g. Examination of the residue in the drybox showed a loose, finely powdered, white solid, mp 71-73° dec. Anal. Caled for C3F71(ClO4)2: ClO4, 40.2. Found: ClO4, 40.6. The solid fumes in air and liberates some 12 together with oily droplets on treatment with water. When heated at 105° for 16 hr in a 10-ml cylinder, 0.62 mmol produced O2 (1.13 mmol) and 2.42 mmol of the condensable species CO2 and Ci2 with some COF2 and small amounts of CF4 and C2F6. Iodine was found exclusively as 12 and 1F5. No solid products were recovered.

ICF2CF2I-Cl2O4 Reactions. 1,2-Diiodotetrafluororthane was prepared from CF2-CF2 and I2. The purified product was allowed to react with 4-6-fold molar equivalents of Cl2O4 at and below -45°. Generally the chlorine by-product obtained indicated that even after 1 week only slightly more than one 1 per ICF2CF2I had reacted. In addition to unreacted ICF₂CF₂I and Cl₂O₄, typical products included ICF₂CF₂ClO₄ (~60%), ICF₂CF₂Cl (~20%), and Cl₂O₇. Purification of ICF₂CF₂ClO₄ was difficult, especially the removal of Cl₂O₇. The ICF₂CF₂ClO₄ is a clear, colorless liquid stable at ambient temperature. Under dynamic vacuum it slowly passes through traps cooled to -45°. This compound gave a most definitive mass cracking pattern including an easily detectable parent ion. Important m/e peaks noted corresponded to the ions IC₂F₄ClO₄⁺, IC₂F₄⁺, IC₂F₄O⁺, C₂F₄ClO₄⁺, CF₂I⁺, CoF₂⁺, COF₂⁺, ClO₃⁺, CF₃⁺ (base peak), ClO₂⁺ COF₂⁺, ClO₄⁺, CF₂⁺, COF₄⁺, and CF⁺.

When carried out at -25° the reaction deflagrated, giving the usual O₂, Cl₂, CO₂, COF₂ and l₂-1F₅. No nonvolatile products were recovered. With the aid of a solvent (FC-78, 3M Co.) reactions of Cl₂O₄ with both ICF₂CF₂I and ICF₂CF₂ClO₄ were carried out at -45° . Again poor result: were obtained and poor yields of RrClO₄ but minor amounts of a viscous, colorless liquid of low volatility (~ 2 mm at 20°) were recovered. Based on its ¹⁹F nmr and infrared spectrum, this material has been identified as the bisperchlorate O4ClCF₂CF₂ClO₄.

ICF2CF2CF2I-Cl2O4 Reaction. 1,3-Diiodoperfluoropropane was prepared as reported¹¹ from AgO2CCF2CF2CF2CO2Ag and I2. A 1.29-mmol sample of it was allowed to react with 5.63 mmol of Cl2O4 at -45° for several days. Products volatile at -45° consisted of Cl2 (2.91 mmol) and Cl2O4 (0.47 mmol). However when the closed reactor was allowed to warm to room temperature for 4 hr, the nonvolatile product (O4Cl)2ICF2CF2CF2CIClO4)2, according to the observed stoichiometry, deflagrated. The deflagration products were O2 (~7 mmol), Cl2, CO2, COF2, CF4, and some C2F6 (~6 mmol total), together with I2 and IF5. No nonvolatile species was observed.

n-C7F15I-Cl2O4 Reactions. n-Perfluoroheptyl iodide (1.42 mmol) and Cl2O4 (3.60 mmol) were allowed to react at -45° for several days and gave Cl2 (1.48 mmol) and Cl2O4 (0.66 mmol) as products volatile at this temperature. After several hours of pumping at room temperature, the white solid product left in the reactor weighed 0.985 The weight calculated for 1.42 mmol of C7F151(ClO4)2 was 0.987 g. The solid had a melting point with decomposition of 56-58° and it fumed in air. Anal. Caled for C7F151(ClO4)2: ClO4, 28.6. Found: ClO4, 28.3. Upon standing for several days at ambient temperature the solid appeared shiny and sticky as if it were decomposing. Therefore it was heated to 40° under vacuum while collecting the volatile material in cold traps. Traces of Cl2 and Cl2O7 were obtained, along with a clear, colorless, mobile liquid. The mass spectrum of this liquid resembled those reported12 for n-C7F15- compounds. Some of the more important characteristic peaks were attributable to the ions C7F14ClO4+, C7F15O+, C7F15+, CnF2n-1O+ and CnF2n-1+ (n = 3-6), and ClOx⁺ (x = 1-3). This liquid was identified as C7F15ClO4.

A sample of C7F15ClO4 (0.22 mmol) was heated with 1.1 g of CsF for 1 hr at 110°. This produced FClO3 (0.22 mmol) and CsF13CFO (0.21 mmol obtained on pyrolysis of the Cs⁺C7F15O⁻ sait formed). The *n*-perfluoroheptoyl fluoride was identified on the base of its infrared and v_{-} s spectrum, which included the parent ion peak, C7F14O⁺.

BrCF2CFBrCF2BrCF2Br-CI2O4 Reactions. Perfluo-colutadiene and Br2 were employed to prepare 1,2,3,4-tetrabromoperfluorobutane.¹³ The latter (1.27 mmol) and Cl2O4 (7.37 mmol) were allowed to react at -25° for 4 weeks. Vacuum fractionation of the products, while keeping the reactor at 0°, showed the volatile products to be Cl2 (2.67 mmol), Cl2O4 (2.42 mmol), and a large but unmeasured amount of BrCIO4. From the recovered materials, it appeared that 2 Br had been replaced by CIO4 to give C4F6Br2(ClO4)2. The residue was a stable, clear, colorless liquid with less than 1 mm vapor pressure at

Halogen Perchlorate Reactions with Fluorocarbon Halides

Contraction and the second states of the second sta

4

も見いい

A.

room temperature. It was identified as $(O4ClCF_2CFBr-)_2$ by the comparison of its infrared, mass, and ¹⁹F amt spectra with those of a sample of $(O4ClCF_2CFBr-)_2$ prepared from bromine perchlorate and perfluctobutadiene (see below).

Samples of C4F6Br2(ClO4)2 (1.34 mmol) and Cl₂O4 (2.00 mmol) were allowed to react in a 30-ml cylinder at -45° for 3 weeks. Very little Cl₂ by-product was noted at that time and therefore more Cl₂O4 was added and the temperature changed to -25° for 5 weeks. The evolved Cl₂ (1.03 mmol) indicated about 40% of the bromine had reacted. However, some degradation was also evident since fluorocarbon acyl fluoride and FClO3 were found. Removal of these volatile species as well as BrClO4 and excess Cl₂O4 left a clear, colorless, nonvolatile liquid which was characterized by vibrational and ¹⁹F nmr spectroscopy.

CF2-CFCF-CF2-BCIO4 and -Cl2O4 Reactions. Perfluorobutadiene (2.58 mmol) and BrClO4 (5.80 mmol)¹⁴ were gradually warmed from -78 to 0° over several days followed by removal and separation of volatile products which consisted of a small amount of BrClO4 and an unidentified fluorocarbon acyl fluoride. The residue consisted of the clear, colorless, mobile liquid (O4ClCF2CFBr-)2 (2.25 mmol, 87% yield). The ¹⁹F nmr showed only two types of fluorine with a 2:1 peak area ratio indicating a symmetrical adduct. The mass spectrum was complex and the parent ion was beyond the range of the instrument (m/e 500). No ion containing more than 2 Br atoms was found. Several C-ClO4+ fragments were noted as well as intense ClO3+, ClO2+, and ClO+ ions.

Similarly, perfluorobutadiene (2.24 mmol) and Ci₂O₄ (4.98 mmol) were allowed to react at -78 to 0° furnishing C₄F₆Cl₂(ClO₄)₂ (2.15 mmol, 96% yield). The infrared spectrum was typical for a covalent perchlorate while the mass spectrum was very complex apparently due to the presence of isomeric species which was also indicated by the ¹⁹F nmr spectrum (see Discussion). In the mass spectrum intense ClO_x⁺ (x = 1-3) ion fragments were observed.

Miscillansons RrBr-XCIO4 Reactions. 1,2-Dibromoperfluoropropane was prepared from CF₃CF-CF₂ and Br₂. In a typical reaction, CF₃CFBrCF₂Br (2.01 mmol) and Cl₂O₄ (2.68 mmol) were allowed to react for 3 days at 0° followed by 4 days at room temperature. Several fractional condensations were carried out, after O₂ (3.49 mmol) was removed by pumping, resulting in the isolation of CF₃C₁BrCF₂ClO₄ (0.90 mmol, 45% yield) as the only detectable fluorocarbon perchlorate. It was identified by comparison to an authentic sample.⁸ At -25° for 4 weeks, these same reactants gave a 31% yield of the CF₃CFBrCF₂ClO₄.

Bromine perchlorate and CF3CFBrCF2Br were allowed to react using these same conditions and produced a 23% yield of CF3CF-BrCF2CIO4 with all of the unreacted RrBr being recovered. For this system the possibility was examined for catalytically accelerating the displacement of Br by CIO4 using added Cs⁺CIO4⁻ or NO2⁺CIO4 . However, no effect was noted, with both the reaction rates and yields being unchanged.

1,2-Dibromoperiluorethane (2.01 mmol) and Cl₂O₄ (4.60 mmol) were contacted at -25° for 6 weeks. Separation of the products revealed that most of the BrCF₂CF₂Br (1.70 mmol) was unchanged. A trace of ClCF₂CF₂Br was found, and as the only RrClO₄, BrCF₂CF₂ClO₄ (0.23 mmol, 11% yield). This perchlorate was identified by comparison to an authentic sample prepared from tetrafluoroethylene and BrClO₄. Furthermore, the known BrCF₂CFO and FClO₃ were formed in qualitative experiments by CsF-catalyzed decomposition.

Tetrafluoroethylene (1.23 mmol), BrClO4 (1.34 mmol), and CF3CI (~9 mmol) were allowed to react at -45° for several days. Transing at -78° separated BrCF2CF2CIO4 (1.12 mmol) from the CF3CI and other trace products which were more volatile. When no solvent was used to moderate this reaction only decomposition products were obtained. In addition to characterization of BrCF2CF2CIO4 by CsF-catalyzed decomposition to BrCF2CFO and FCIO3, other data are presented in the tables.

Dibromodifluoromethane (2.02 mmol) and Cl₂O₄ (8.16 mmol) were added to a 30-mi cylinder cooled at -196°. After 3 weeks at -45°, the products were separated by fractional condensation. Analysis by infrared and gc showed COF₂ (1.9 mmol), COFCl (0.1 mmol), and Cl₂ (4.1 mmol), together with BrClO₄ and Cl₂O₇.

Discussion

()

Fluorocarbon lodide Reactions. Chlorine perchiorate and fluorocarbon iodides have been found to react vigorously at



Figure 1. Infrared spectrum of CF_3ClO_4 gas: A, 5 mm in 5-cm path length cell with AgCl windows; B, 18 mm in 10-cm path length cell with AgBr windows. Raman spectrum of liquid CF_3ClO_4 at -100° : C, incident polarization parallel; D, incident polarization perpendicular.

 -45° and below to produce, at first, a complex intermediate of the composition R(I(ClO4)₂ and eventually the corresponding fluorocarbon perchlorate.¹⁵ The equations for these reactions are

 $R_{f}I + 2Cl_2O_4 \rightarrow R_{f}I(ClO_4)_2 + Cl_2$

 $R_f (ClO_*)_2 \rightarrow R_f ClO_* + [IClO_*]$

Yields of R(CKO4 from these reactions were often high (90+%) and excellent material balances served to define the stoichiometry of the reactions. The vigor of the reaction is exemplified by the fact that with the simplest Rr (=CF3-) occasional deflagrations were encountered, particularly when the requirement of very slow warming of the reactants was not rigorously followed. In other instances, the intermediate deflagrated at some higher temperature (>-45°). These deflagrations always produced much O₂, Cl₂, CO₂, and COF₂ together with small amounts of CF4, CF3Cl, and sometimes C2F6. Furthermore, all of the iodine originally present as RrI was always recovered as a mixture of I2 and IF5. This is remarkable in view of the fact that the only fluorine in the system was bound to carbon in supposedly inert perfluoralkyl groups. Thus, an interhalogen compound has been formed from a C-F compound.

To our knowledge, this is the first time that such an unusual reaction has been observed. This is an efficient process also, since all the iodine is involved. This process probably entails an initial formation of IF, which is known to disproportionate¹⁶ readily to the observed species according to

51F = 21, + 1F,

The fluorocarbon perchlorates prepared from iodides were CF3CIO4, CF3CF2CIO4, C7F13CIO4, ICF2CF2CIO4, and O4ClCF2CF2CIO4. Combinations of spectral data (infrared and Raman, Table II and Figures 1 and 2; ¹⁹F nmr, Table III; and mass spectra) together with elemental analyses, vapor density molecular weight measurements, and derivative formation were used to identify these new compounds. The results of all these observations were unequivocal, agreed with earlier results for similar compounds,⁶ and established these produces as covalent monodentate perchlorates.

A combination of infrared and Raman spectroscopy is a very useful tool for establishing the identity of these percharates.

()

۲Ì

Table II. Infrared and Raman Spectra of Fluorocarbon Perchlorates (4000-500-cm⁻¹ Range)

CF,	C104	_ CF.CF.CIO.	BrCF ₁ - CF ₂ ClO ₂	ICF.CF.CIO.	n-C,F	,c104	(O ₄ CICF ₂ ·	(O ₄ ClCF ₂ - CFBr-).	Tentative
h.a	Raman ^b	lr ⁴	ir ^a	lr#	lrð	Raman ^b	lr ^b	lr ^ø	assignment
					1368 sh	1375 w			
	1330 vw		1320 vs	1320 vs	1350 sh	1332 w	1310 vs	1310 vs	
1308 vs	1300 vs	1308 vs	1305 vs	1303 vs	1295 vs	1300 w	1295 vu	1290 vs	Antisym ClO, str
1265 s	1267 vw	1250 vs	1250 s	1288 \$	1245 vs		1245 m	1225 ma	1 -
1241 s	1240 vw	1204 \$	1204 s	1197 \$	1210 vs	1215 vw	1227 m	1190 1	1
1171 vs	1169 vw	1180 \$	1187 m		1153 vs	1160 w	1180 vs	1150 #	C-F str region
			1168 \$			1140 vw	1135 s	1115 sh	
		1093 vs	1112 s	1105 s	1108 m	1112 w	1100 m	1098 w	1
			1068 w	1076 w	1052 m	1051 m	1058 w		
1028 vs	1031 s	1035 vs	1037 vs	1038 vs	1028 vs	1035 vs	1032 vs	1028 vs	Sym ClO, str
							960 s		
914 m	917 w	930 w	940 s	922 s	947 w	948 vw	943 s	933 m	C-O str
				906 s	900 mw	908 w	892 m	900 m	1 ····
		848 mw	850 w		852 w		861 s	860 mw	
					840 w		848 m	843 mw	1
			810 w	805 m	825 w	823 w	809 w	804 w	C-C str + certain
					785 w		784 m	780 m	C-Hal str
					770 W	767 .	770 m	762 m	
					750 m	750 w		750 m	}
					743 m	742 w	732 w		
724 m	726 m	752 m			728 m	728 s			δ umbrella CF.
706 sh	708 m				713 ms	714 m			δ seisor FCF.
660 sh	660 vw	675 s	665 m	670 s	660 s	660 1			1.00
			643 m	640 s	643 1	645 s	650 vs	645 vs	} ° CF ₂
615 \$	616 vw	612 s	615 m	614 s	612 s	617 m	610 vs	608 vs	Cl-O str
568 mw	570 vw	582 m			565 sh	578 w	572 w	570 sh	δ antisym ClO.
560 sh	564 w								δ scissor OCIO.
512 w	516 m ^c	530 w				515 m ^d			δ umbrella CiO.

^a Gas. ^b Liquid. ^c Raman peaks below 500 cm⁻¹ for CF₃CiO₄ were at 462 (vw), 342 (m), 320 (vw), 315 (vs), and 178 (vw) cm⁻¹. ^d Raman peaks below 500 cm⁻¹ for *n*-C₇F₁₅CiO₄ were at 470 (vw), 388 (m), 322 (m), 300 (m), 285 (w), and 223 (m) cm⁻¹.

Table III. ¹⁹F Nmr Data^{a, b}

Compd	CF,-	- C F ₁ -	>CFX (X = Cl, Br)	-CFX- ClO ₄ (X = F, Cl)
CF,CIO,	60.4			
CF,CF,CIO,	84.6			93.2
CF,(CF ₂),CF ₂ ClO ₄	81.2	121.9-126.4		88.0
CICF, CF, CIO,		72.7		92.5
BrCF, CF, CIO		68.2		91. 4
ICF, ČF, ČIO,		63.3		90.4
O, CICF, CF, CIO,		92.2		92.2
CICF,CFCICIO,		69.0		79.0
CI,CFCFCICIO,			69.8	76.0
(-CFBrCF,ClO ₄),			125	79.3
CF,CFCICF,CIO,	76.5		122	84.7
CF,CFBrCF,CIO,	78.4		139	85.8

⁴ Chemical shift in ppm relative to internal CFCl₃; a peak area ratio measurements agreed with the assignments. ^b Data not from this work are taken from ref 8.

All of the more than 12 members of this class of compounds aow known show very strong infrared bands near 1300 cm⁻¹ (antisymmetric ClO3 stretches) and 1030 cm⁻¹ (symmetric ClO3 stretch). In addition, another strong band due to the CI-O single bond stretch of the O-ClO3 group appears near 615 cm⁻¹ in all -CF2CIO4 terminated species and at 630 cm⁻¹ in all -CFClClO4 terminated⁸ species. Previously⁸ we had assigned the CI-O stretch in -CF2CIO4 examples to the bands at ~ 645 cm⁻¹ in those compounds. Now with many more examples available, it is clear that the Cl-O stretch occurs at ~ 615 cm⁻¹ while the ~ 645 -cm⁻¹ band is due to a CF₂ deformational mode (see Table II). The C-O stretch for these compounds is also characteristic and is emphasized in Table II along with other significant correlations. Raman spectra alone are less characteristic than the infrared for these materials but they always exhibit a very intense symmetric CiO3 stretching band at ~1030 cm⁻¹. Infrared and Raman spectra of CF3ClO4 and n-C7F15ClO4 are shown in Figures 1 and 2 as typical representatives of this class of compounds.



Figure 2. Infrared spectrum of $C_1F_{15}ClO_4$: A, 2 mm of gas in 10cm path length cell with AgBr windows; B, liquid between AgCl plates. Raman spectrum of liquid $n-C_1F_{15}ClO_4$ at -80° : C, incident polarization parallel; D, incident polarization perpendicular; E, spectral alit width.

Trifluoromethyl perchlorate is the simplest fluorocarbon perchlorate, the "parent" member of the series. Some of its properties were described in a preliminary communication.¹⁷ The stability of this compound is noteworthy. A sample stored in a stainless steel cylinder for nearly 2 years was unchanged. Even at elevated temperature (100° for 18 hr) in the presence of the known decomposition catalyst CsF,⁸ only 30% of the material cleaved according to

The quantitative decomposition of RrClO4 compounds into

Halogen Perchlorate Réactions with Fluorocarbon Halides



Figure 3. Raman spectra of solids at -100°.

ちちちちちちちちち 大いちちちちちちちちち

()

their corresponding acyl fluorides and perchloryl fluoride is a very useful characteristic reaction as reported previously.8 The mass spectrum of CF3ClO4 was slightly unusual in that it is the only example of a perfluorocarbon perchlorate for which we have observed a parent ion. Typical of covalent perchlorates in general, no ClO4+ ions were found although intense ClO3+, ClO2+, and ClO+ ion peaks were present. This is reasonable since the C-O bond energy is almost twice that of the Cl-O bond. The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum exhibited only one line at 60.4 ppm, quite close to that of related CF3Omoletics.^{18,19} An analysis of the infrared and Raman spectra of gaseous and liquid CF3ClO4 has been completed.²⁰ Nineteen of the twenty-one fundamental modes of vibration expected for a nine-atom molecule of symmetry C_s with hindered rotation of the CF3 and ClO3 groups were observed and assigned. This thorough spectral study is fully consistent with the covalent monodentate perchlorate formulation.

Iodine monoperchlorate, postulated as the by-product in the synthesis equations, seems not to be a monomeric covalent material since it shows no volatility. At ambient temperature, on standing the "ICIO4" gradually loses Cl₂ and Cl₂O7, eventually leading to the formation of I₂O5. The same solid decomposition product results from the ambient-temperature degradation of I(ClO4)³.⁵

In view of the facile synthesis noted for CF3ClO4, it was of interest to extend the method to analogous perfluoroalkyl iodides. With CF3CF2I this led to the formation of CF3C-F2ClO4 whose characterization was analogous to that used for CF3ClO4 proving that this was a covalent perchlorate. However, during the synthesis, observations were made which indicated a complex, metastable intermediate had been formed. At -45° all the by-product Cl₂ was formed but not the CF3CF2ClO4. To obtain CF3CF2ClO4 it was necessary to raise the temperature somewhat which decomposed the intermediate. From several reactions it was found that this metastable intermediate had the empirical composition CF3CF2l(ClO4)₂.

With other precursors, $(CF_3)_2$ CFI and *n*-C7F15I, it was found that this intermediate was an isolable solid, stable at ambient temperature. The empirical compositions were analogous to those of the ethyl case, *i.e.*, $(CF_3)_2CFI(ClO_4)_2$ and *n*-C7F15I(ClO_4)₂. These solids fumed in air and formed ClO_{4⁻} and some I₂ on hydrolysis. From their infrared and Raman spectra (Table IV and Figure 3) it was evident that the covalent perchlorate function was still present. However, comparison of the Raman spectra of both solids with that of

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 14, No. 1, 1975 149

 Table IV. Infrared and Raman Spectra of Solid Iodine

 Perchiorates (cm⁻¹, Intensity)

+C,F,1	(C104)2	n-C,F,,	I(ClO ₄) ₂	C+1(C(0,))-
lr I	Raman	lr	Raman	Raman
		1371 ms	1376 mw	
		1337 mw	, 1332 w	
1000	1308 w	1000 -1	1295 vw	
1295 VS	1281 W	1278 sn	1278 W	
1230 VI, DI	1237 mw	1230 VS, OF	1259 W	1242
	1233 VW		1230 9	1245 W, MI
	1205 WW		1218 VW	1207 mw
1190 sh	1196 vw		(1110 **	1207 mw
1168 1	1168 vw	1157 \$		
		1138 w		
		1074 mw	1074 mw	
		1048 mw	1048 vw	
1032 s	1028 s	1023 s	1023 s	1038 s
	1011 mw			1016 mw
971 s		959 ms	959 m	
874 s	875 m	857 w		
		828 w		
		810 mw	806 m	
765 m	762 m	755 m	755 w	
746 s	741 vw	730 mw	742 m	
718 \$				
667 s		675 \$	664 w	
640 s	646 s	640 s	639 s	630 s
620 sh	622 w			607 mw
584 m	588 w	584 m	590 w	
£ 40	<i>c</i> 4 3	568 m	576 W	
542 m	543 W	533 m	400	400 -
490 \$	502 s	494 m	499 \$	489 8
423 W	429 W	423 VW	426 W	430 mw
	332 W	382 W	363 W	
	370 WW		373 WW	
	208 vw		311 vw	
	272 VVS		261 vvs	261 vs
	249 w		201	201 10
	228 vs			240 s
	191 w		197 w	2.2.2
	175 vw			
	159 ma		152 w	
	129 ms		125 w	131 ms
	106 w			106 ms

the salt Cs⁺I(ClO₄)4⁻ (Table IV and Figure 3), which was obtained from CsI and Cl₂O₄,⁵ revealed striking similarities. All of the bands observed for the I(ClO₄)4⁻ ion are also shown by these two RrI(ClO₄)₂ solids. They correspond quite closely in both frequency and relative intensity. Furthermore, the only other moderately intense bands in the spectra of the fluorocarbon-containing compounds are in the C-C stretching region and thus not associated with the perchlorate functions. Therefore, it can be concluded the intermediates having the empirical composition RrI(ClO₄)₂ possess the ionic structure (Rr)₂I⁺I(ClO₄)⁴⁻. The related ionic structure (Rr)₂I⁺IF4⁻ has been postulated²¹ for solids obtained "not infrequently" from the fluorination of RrI compounds with ClF₃. However, experimental proof for such a structure was not offered.

That these solid intermediates are the precursors to the covalent RrClO4 products was shown for the perfluoroheptyl case. Thus, it was found that, slowly at ambient temperature or more rapidly at 40°, this solid produced n-CrF15ClO4 and the decomposition products of "IClO4," *i.e.*, Cl2, O2, Cl2O7, and I2O5. Care is required in heating the solid complex. On one occasion when heated just to its melting point under dynamic vacuum, the n-CrF15I(ClO4)2 exploded, also the solid tetraperchlorate (O4Cl)2ICF2CF2CF2I(CiO4)2 deflagrated on warming to ambient temperature, as did (CF3)2CF1(ClO4)2 on heating above its melting point.

The high-yield conversion of $(R_f)_2I+I(ClO_4)_4$ - to $2R_fClO_4$ is an unusual and very interesting reaction. In addition, the $(R_t)_2l^+$ cation might be a very useful alkylating reagent for the introduction of perfluoroalkyl groups.

n-Perfluoroheptyl perchlorate exhibited the typical covalent perchlorate mass spectrum and vibrational spectra (Table II). Its ¹⁹F nmr spectrum was especially informative with regard to the fluorocarbon part of the molecule but it was more complex than the other RrClO4 moleties owing to the presence of several closely similar CF₂ groups. The *n*-C₇F₁₅ClO4 nmr spectrum exhibited five peaks showing relative area ratios of 3:2:6:2:2. A schematic of the analyzed spectrum is shown below.

The lowest field peak at 81.2 ppm (area 3), was shown to be composed of triplets. This peak is assigned to the terminal CF3 group with coupling to the nearest CF2 (9.1 Hz) and the next nearest CF2 (2.0 Hz) groups. Assignment of the next peak, 88.0 ppm (area 2), to the -CF2ClO4 fluorine resonances can be readily made by comparison with known RrCF2OX values.^{18,22} This peak is a poorly resolved triplet due to coupling (6.4 Hz) with the adjacent CF2 group. Since CF2 groups α to CF₃- are generally of lower field shift than those α to -CF2OX, ^{18,22,23} the remaining two peaks of area 2 are assigned respectively to the CF₂ (123.8 ppm) α to the terminal CF₃- and the CF₂ (126.4 ppm) α to the -CF₂ClO₄ termination. The remaining peak, 121.9 ppm (area 6), is thus assigned to the three central CF₂ groups which are nearly equivalent. This peak is not symmetrical but has a weak shoulder at 122.5 ppm which can be ascribed to a slight nonequivalence of one of the three CF2's, perhaps the central one in the seven-carbon chain. Further verification of the identity of this perchlorate was obtained through its quantitative CsF-catalyzed decomposition into FCIO₃ and n-C₆F₁₃CFO.

The synthesis of 1,2-bis(perch'orato)tetrafluoroethane was attempted from ICF_2CF_2I and Cl_2O_4 . In the absence of a solvent, it was found that the consumed Cl_2O_4 amounted to only slightly more than that required for reaction of one I atom. This occurred despite relatively long (I week) reaction periods at -45°. One of these reactions which had gone smoothly but incompletely at -45° deflagrated while being maintained at -25°. Normally, the volatile products recovered from this reaction were $ICF_2CF_2CIO_4$, ICF_2CF_2CI (a minor amount usually), Cl_2 , and Cl_2O_7 . The RrCIO4 yield (50-60%) was generally nowhere near so good as that obtained with other RrI compounds.

When a solvent was used to promote the substitution of both iodines in ICF_2CF_2I , $ICF_2CF_2CIO_4$ was still the main product. However, a viscous liquid of low volatility was isolated in very small amounts which was identified as $O_4CICF_2CF_2CIO_4$ by ¹⁹F nmr and ir spectroscopy. The infrared spectrum agreed very well with that of FSO₃CF₂CF₂SO₃F²⁴ when vibrations caused by the different end groups were discounted and only -OCF₂CF₂O- bands were considered. An improved synthetic tochnique is required to study this perchlorate more fully.

Fluorecarion Bromide Reactions. Attempts were made to displace bromine from RrBr substrates in analogy to the corresponding iodine systems. Again reactant ratios of Cl₂O₄ to RrBr greater than 1 were required since any liberated bromine (BrCl or Br₂) can react with Cl₂O₄ to give BrClO₄.⁴ The latter might or might not participate in additional displacement of bromine from RrBr. A 4-week reaction of BrCF₂CFBrCF₂Br and excess Cl₂O₄ proceeded according to Schack, Pilipovich, and Christe

The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of this bisperchlorate showed it to be a single isomer. It exhibited only two basic types of C-F. These peaks were readily assignable by comparison with known species^{8,25} to terminal -CF₂ClO₄ fluorine atoms (79.3 ppm) and internal >CFBr fluorine atoms (125 ppm). The resonance characteristic of $-CF_2Br$ fluorines (~ 60 ppm) was totally absent. Also, the peak area ratio of 2:1 established that this product was wholly O4ClCF2CFBrCFBrCF2ClO4. However, the absorption of the >CFBr fluorines was split into two lines (124.6 and 126.1 ppm) with the low field line baving about one-fourth the intensity of the other. The proximity of these peaks indicates strongly that they are due to two different rotational isomers. This is not surprising in view of the many bulky groups on the carbon backbone. With Br atoms on adjacent carbons, the trans isomer would be expected to be preferred as previously demonstrated²⁶ for BrCF₂CFBr₂.

The identification of O4ClCF2CFBrCFBrCF2ClO4 was aided by examining the product of the reaction

 $CF_{2} = CFCF = CF_{1} + 2BrClO_{4} \rightarrow C_{4}F_{6}Br_{1}(ClO_{4})_{1}$

This interaction proceeded smoothly and efficiently below room temperature to give the identical bisperchlorate in 87% yield. Thus, the first reaction step must have been the following polar 1,2 addition of BrClO4 to the diolefin

 $CF_1 = CFCF = CF_1 + BrClO_4 \rightarrow O_4ClCF_1CFBrCF = CF_1$

followed by the addition of a second BrClO4 in the same fashion

 $O_4CICF_3CFBrCF=CF_1 + BrCIO_4 \rightarrow O_4CICF_3CFBrCFBrCF_3CIO_4$

Thus, the symmetrical bisperchlorate is formed with all perchlorate groups in the 1,4 positions as expected on the basis of our previous studies.⁸

The corresponding Cl₂O₄ adduct of perfluorobutadiene was also prepared in 96% yield. The physical appearance, vapor pressure, and infrared spectrum (ClO4 and C-F bands) of the adduct were much like its Br counterpart. However, the ¹⁹F nmr spectrum clearly indicated that a more random addition had occurred. The observed resonances were of three basic types, all of which were well separated and readily assignable:^{8,25} (1)62 ppm -CF₂Cl, (2) 83 ppm -CF₂ClO4, and (3) 130 ppm >CFZ (Z = Cl or ClO4). The finding of both perchlorate and chlorine terminal groups and peak area measurements show that both 1,2 and 1,4 additions occurred as the first step. Equations illustrating the 1,4 addition are

$$CF_1 = CFCF = CF_1 + CI_1O_4 \rightarrow O_4CICF_1CF = CFCF_1CI$$

Based on peak area measurements and assuming that 1,2 attack gives a single product as discussed for the BrClO4 example, then Cl₂O4 addition gave somewhat more 1,4 than 1,2 products.

Further substitution of bromine in (O4ClCF₂CFBr-) by a perchlorato ligand was sought using Cl₂O₄. From the evolved Cl₂, it appeared that ~40% reaction had occurred after 8 weeks at -45 to -25^o. In appearance, the liquid product was unchanged--still clear, colorless, and mobile. Its infrared spectrum exhibited minor but distinct differences from the starting material. In particular, the ClO4 absorptions appeared relatively more intense and broad than they did in the starting material. The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum confirmed the changed nature of this liquid compared to the bisperchlorate compound. Rather than just two types of C-F as in the starting material (79.3 ppm for CF₂ClO4 and 125 ppm for >CFBr), this material had three different types of C-F resonances: 81 ppm -CF₂ClO4, 125 ppm >CFBr, and 135 ppm >CFClO4. The

Halogen Perchlorate Reactions with Fluorocarbon Halides

relative area ratios for these types indicated about 35% of the >CFX fluorines were of the $X = ClO_4$ type. Furthermore, each of the three types of C-F found consisted of two or more unequal-area peaks of similar shifts $(\pm 1 \text{ ppm})$, indicating the presence of different isomers. Since only 35% of the original Br had been substituted, the above nmr spectrum is that of a mixture of starting material with either a tris- or a tetrakisperchlorate. Distinction between these two possibilities is not possible owing to their low volatilities. However, we would expect the formation of the trisubstituted compound to be favored over that of the tetrakisperchlorate.

Another R_fBr compound tested with Cl₂O₄ and BrClO₄ was CF3CFBrCF2Br. Yields of CF3CFBrCF2ClO4 as high as 45% were obtained. The product was identical in its physical and spectral properties with the material previously synthesized⁸ by BrClO4 addition to the corresponding olefin. Added Cs+ClO4⁻ or NO2+ClO4⁻ did not catalyze the above reactions.

Further studies with RrBr species showed that BrCF2CF2Br reacted very slowly and incompletely with Cl2O4 giving BrCF2CF2ClO4 in 11% yield (after purification) according to

 $BrCF_2CF_2Br + 2Cl_3O_4 \rightarrow BrCF_2CF_2ClO_4 + Cl_2 + BrClO_4$

The infrared and ¹⁹F nmr spectra of the product correlate well with those of the known CICF2CF2CIO48 and of ICF2CF2CIO4 which was discussed above. In addition, it was shown that CsF decomposed this perchlorate to BrCF2CFO and FCIO3 as expected.

Other RfBr compounds found not to react with either Cl2O4 or BrClO4 despite long contact times were CF3CF2Br, BrCF2CF2CF2Br, and CF3CFBrCF2CIO4.

From these various RrBr-Cl2O4 studies, the pattern emerged that some primary and even some secondary Br can be displaced by ClO4. There are, however, marked differences in the rate and degree of these displacements: C4F6Br4 > CF3CFBrCF2Br > BrCF2CF2Br >>> C2F5Br. Furthermore, the reaction appears to be sensitive to the nature of the group adjacent to the C-Br bond. When these are perfluorinated, as in CF3CF2Br or BrCF2CF2CF2Br or CF3CFBrCF2ClO4, no substitution takes place. If the group is either -CFBr-, -CF2Br, or -CF2ClO4, some substitution occurs.

Attempted Synthesis of Geminal Bisperchlorates. All of the preceding experiments were aimed at the introduction of a single perchlorato group per carbon atom. It appeared very interesting to examine the possibility of synthesizing compounds containing more than one perchlorato group per carbon atom. To this end, dibromodifluoromethane and Cl2O4 were allowed to react at 45° for 3 weeks producing the anticipated Cl2 and BrClO4 by-products. However, the only carbon-containing materials accompanying those compounds viere COF2 and COFCl, accounting for 95 and 5%, respectively, of the carbon in CF2Br2. Chlorine heptoxide constituted the other significant product. These moieties most certainly arose from the sequence $CF_2Br_2 + 4CI_1O_4 \rightarrow 2CI_2 + 2BrCIO_4 + [CF_2(CIO_4)_2] \rightarrow$

COF, + C1,0,

Apparently geminal CIO4 groups are unstable toward decomposition into carbonyl compounds and Cl₂O₇.

Fluorocarbon Chloride Reactions. Numerous RfCl compounds were investigated and it was ascertained that monoor di, primary or secondary chlorine contained in saturated RfCl materials was unreactive. Those compounds examined that did not react with Cl2O4 were CF3Cl, ClCF2CF2Cl, CICF2CFCl2, CF3CFClCF2Cl,



CF1CFCICF2CIO4, and C4F6Cl2(CIO4)2. Trichlorofluoromethane did react but gave COFCI and Cl2O7 as primary

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 14, No. 1, 1975 151

products. Once again apparently geminal ClO4 groups were unstable with respect to the formation of >C-O and Cl2O7.

General Considerations. In spite of the large amount of experimental data, it remains difficult to rationalize all of the observed reactions. For the alkyl iodides, a simple halogen elimination reaction according to

>C-IIal + Hal-OCiO₃ $\rightarrow >$ C-OCIO₃ + Hal-Hal $\delta + \delta - \delta + \delta -$

certainly is not applicable, since the isolation of the $(R_f)_2I^+$ I(ClO4)4- intermediate suggests an oxidation of iodine to a +III oxidation state followed by complex rearrangements. In the case of chlorine compounds, such as CFCl3, which interacted with Cl2O4, the halogen elimination mechanism shown above is more likely owing to the fact that Cl₂O₄ is probably not a strong enough oxidizer to oxidize Cl to the +III state. Thus, it is possible that the reaction chemistry of the alkyl iodides might be entirely different from that of the corresponding chlorides. Obviously, systematic and more sophisticated kinetic and structural studies should be carried out on these interesting systems to determine reliably the mechanisms involved and to avoid undue speculation.

Acknowledgement. We are very grateful for support of this work in part by the Air Force Armaments Test Laboratory, Eglin Air Force Base, and in part by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. In addition, we wish to thank Dr. L. R. Grant for nelpful discussions.

Registry No. CF3ClO4, 52003-45-9; CF3CF2ClO4, 53011-52-2; n-C7F15CIO4, 53011-53-3; 1CF2CF2CIO4, 53011-54-4; BrCF2C-F2ClO4, 53011-55-5; C4F6(ClO4)2Br2, 53011-56-6; C4F6(ClO4)2Cl2, 53011-57-7; CF3CFBrCF2ClO4, 38126-26-0; i-C3F71(ClO4)2, 53078-08-3; n-C7F151(ClO4)2, 53078-09-4; Cs+1(ClO4)4-, 53078-10-7; CF31, 2314-97-8; CF3CF21, 354-64-3; (CF3)2CF1, 677-69-0; ICF2CF2J, 354-65-4; ICF2CF2CF2I, 422-91-3; n-C7F15I, 335-58-0; BrCF2CFBrCF2Br, 661-94-9; CF2=CFCF=CF2, 685-63-2; CF3C-FBrCF2Br, 661-95-0; BrCF2CF2Br, 124-73-2; CF2=CF2, 116-14-3; Cl2O4, 27218-16-2; BrClO4, 32707-10-1.

References and Notes

- (1) J. C. Schumacher, "Perchlorates," American Chemical Society Mon-
- ograph Series No. 146, Reinhold, New York, N. Y., 1960. (2) E. W. Lawless and I. C. Smith, "fuorganic High Energy Oxidizers," Marcel Dekker, New York, N. Y., 1968.
- C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1387 (1970).
- (4) C. J. Schack, K. O. Christe, D. Pilipovich, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 10, 1078 (1971

- (5) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1682 (1972).
 (6) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 13, 1452 (1974).
 (7) C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., in press.
 (8) C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and J. F. Hon, Inorg. Chem., 12, 897 (1973).
- H. H. Claassen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 8, 23 (1969).
 R. D. Chambers, W. K. R. Musgrave, and J. Savory, J. Chem. Soc., 3779 (1961).
- (11) M. Hauptschein and A. V. Grosse, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 73, 2461 (1951).
- (12) J. R. Majer, Advan. Fluorine Chem., 2, 55 (1961)
- (13) R. N. Haczeldine, J. Chem. Soc., 4423 (1952)
- (14) An excess of BrClO4 over that required by the 2:1 stoichiometry for reaction of the two olefinic bonds is considered important. Previously^a a monoperchlorate adduct of CF2=CF2F2 had exploded on warming to room temperature. It is believed that a molecule of that type, i.e., CF2=CFCFXCF2ClO4, with an oxidizable unsaturated link is close proximity to the oxidizing perchlorate group may be inherently unstable.
- (15) For succinetness and clarity, the notation ClO4 is used to denote the covalent perchlorate group -OCIO3. Ionic perchlorate is distinguished by a negative change sign, CIO4 .
- (16) L. Stein, Halogen Chem., I, 174 (1967).
 (17) C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 18. 449 (1974).
- (18) C J. Schack and W. Maya, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 91, 2902 (1969).
- (19) P. G. Thompson, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., **91**, 202 (1999).
 (19) P. G. Thompson, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., **89**, 4316 (1967).
 (20) C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 13, 2374 (1974).
 (21) C. S. Rondestvedt Jr., J. Amer. Chem. Soc., **91**, 3054 (1969).
 (22) J. H. Prager and P. G. Thompson, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., **87**, 230 (1965).

- (23) M. Lustig, A. R. Pitochelli, and J. K. Ruff, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 89, 2941 (1967)
- (24) J. M. Shreeve and G. H. Cady, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 83, 4521 (1961).
- (24) J. M. Shreeve and G. H. Cauy, J. Amer. Chem. Stock no. 3021 (1991).
 (25) C. H. Dungan and J. R. Van Warer, "Compilation of Reported F19 NMR Chemical Shifts," Wiley-Interscience, New York, N. Y., 1970.
- (26) S. L. Manatt and D. D. Elloman, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 84, 1305 (1962).

INORG. NUCL. CHEM, LETTERS Vol. 11. pp. 161-163, 1975. Pergamon Press. Printed in Grest Britain.

AN IMPROVED SYNTHESIS OF FC10,

K. O. Christe*, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

(Received 4 November 1974)

The literature methods reported (1) for the synthesis of $FC10_2$ are inconvenient, since they either involve the fluorination of shock sensitive chlorine oxides or, as in the case of the $KC10_3$ + BrF_3 reaction (2), result in product mixtures which are difficult to separate. In this note, we report an improved synthesis of $FC10_2$ from NaCl0₃ and $C1F_3$ which, in our opinion, is more convenient than the literature methods. It is based on the previous observations (3,4) that gaseous $C1F_3$ reacts with $KC10_3$ to produce $FC10_2$ in high yield, but it reduces the $C1F_4$ requirement by 60 percent.

In our method, dry $NaClO_3$ is combined with approximately an equimolar amount of ClF_3 at -196° in a stainless steel cylinder. The mixture is kept at room temperature for about one day. Chloryl fluoride is thus obtained in high yield according to the idealized stoichiometry:

 $6NaC10_3 + 4C1F_3 - 6NaF + 2C1_2 + 30_2 + 6FC10_2$

1

The products condensible at -196° can be separated either by fractional distillation (bp: $Cl_2=-33.8$, $FClO_2=-6$, $ClF_3=11.75^{\circ}$) or by repeated fractional condensation through a series of U-traps kept at -95, -112, and -126°. The use of well passivated metal, Teflon, or KelF equipment is essential for handling $FClO_2$. The use of larger than stoichicmetric amounts of ClF_3 in the above reaction is recommended to avoid the possible formation of chlorine oxides. The substitution of the previously used (3, 4) KClO₃ by NaClO₃ is significant

An Improved Synthesis of FC102

Vol. 11, No. 3

since KF forms a 1:1 adduct with ClF_3 , whereas NaF does not. Therefore, the use of NaClO₃ reduces the ClF_3 requirement for the reaction by 60 percent. In summary, the above process incorporates the following advantages: (1) safety, no shock sensitive materials must be handled, (2) better utilization of ClF_3 , and (3) good product purity.

We have also examined the synthesis of $FClO_2$ according to Faust et al. (5). According to their claim, $FClO_2$ can be prepared in 50% yield by simply heating a mixture of CIF and O_2 for about one day to 80 - 90°. This process would be superior to any of the previously reported syntheses. However, duplication of the experiments of Faust et al. (5) in our laboratory failed to produce significant amounts of FClO₂. For example, heating mixtures of CIF and O_2 in a well passivated (with CIF₃) Monel cylinder to 80 - 90° for one day under an autogenous pressure of 1000 psi produced only a trace of FClO₂ (less than 0.1%). We believe that the observation of a trace of FClO₂ in the products is not due to FClO₂ formation from CIF and O_2 but due to the following well known (6) hydrolysis of CIF during the handling of the starting materials and products:

5 C1F + 2H₂0 ----- 4HF + FC10₂ + 2C1₂

The failure to obtain $FClO_2$ from ClF and O_2 by simple heating agrees with the following observations: (i) chlorine oxyfluorides are extremely difficult to prepare by oxygenation of chlorine fluorides; (ii) thermodynamics favor the decomposition of $FClO_2$ to ClF and O_2 as was also demonstrated by kinetic studies of the thermal decomposition of $FClO_2$ (7, 8).

<u>Acknowledgement:</u> We are indebted to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch for financial support of this work and to Dr. L. Grant for helpful discussions.

Vol. 11, No. 3

ţ

An Improved Synthesis of FC102

References

- Gmelins Handbuch der Anorganischen Chemie, System Nummer 6, Chlor, Ergänzungsband Teil B-Lieferung 2, page 576, Verlag Chemie, GMBH, Weinheim, Germany (1969).
- 2. A. A. Noolf, J. Chem. Soc., 4113 (1954).
- 3. A. Engelbrecht and H. Atzwanger, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 2, 348 (1956).
- 4. D. F. Smith, G. M. Begun, and W. H. Fletcher, Spectrochim. Acta, 20, 1763 (1964).
- J. P. Faust, A. W. Jache, and A. J. Klanica, U. S. Pat., 3,545,924 (1970) and French Pat., 1,497,123 (1967).
- R. Bougon, M. Carles, and J. Aubert, C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C, <u>265</u>, 179 (1967).

7. N. J. Heras, P. J. Aymonino, and H. J. Schumacher, Z. phys. Chems., [Frankfurt], <u>22</u>, 161 (1959).

8. Y. Macheteau and J. Gillardeau, Bull. Soc. Chim. France, 1819 (1969).

287/288

[Reprinted from inorganic Chemistry, 14, 100 (1010).] Copyright 1975 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from the Science Center, Rockwell International, Thousand Oaks, California 91360, and from the Rocketdyne Division, Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Electron Spin Resonance Study of O₂⁺ Salts. Influence of Crystal Field Effects and Relaxation

IRA B. GOLDBERG,* KARL O. CHRISTE, and RICHARD D. WILSON

Received June 14, 1974

U

AIC40379C

Electron spin resonance spectra of polycrystalline $O_2^+BF4^-$, $O_2^+AsF6^-$, $O_2^+SbF6^-$, and $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$ were recorded over the temperature range -190 to +20° at 9.35 GHz. The g tensors calculated from simulated spectra of $O_2^+BF4^-$, $O_2^+AsF6^-$, and $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$ at -196° indicated the ions are in sites of orthorhombic or lower symmetry. Two of the components of the g tensor were between 1.96 and 2.00. The third component was between 1.73 and 1.76 in agreement with crystal field theory. The line shapes were lorentzian indicating that dipolar broadening is at least partially averaged by thermal motion. Above -196°, the line widths of the spectra increased rapidly indicating a relaxation process which has a small activation barrier. The spectrum of $O_2^+SbF6^-$ was very broad at -196° and exhibited additional lines of magnetic fields in the region of 1000-1500 G. This may be due to strong exchange between nearest O_2^+ ions. An improved synthesis of $O_2^+BF4^-$ was described involving low-temperature uv photolysis of a $BF_3-F_2-O_2$ mixture.

Introduction

The preparation of a variety of dioxygenyl salts has been reported.^{1,2} Although electron spin resonance (esr) has been used to confirm the paramagnetic character of dioxygenyl tetrafluoroborate^{3,4} and hexafluoroarsenate.⁵ no interpretations of these spectra have been reported. An esr spectrum was reported for O₂+BF4- at -196° consisting of one asymmetric line with a peak to peak line width (ΔH_{pp}) between 400 and 500 G and a g factor between 1.94 and 1.97.3.4 The spectrum reported for O₂+AsF6⁻ was characterized by a g factor of 1.9880 ± 0.0002 and a temperature-dependent line width of 24 G at -50° and 66 G at 23°.5 Both the BF4- and the AsF6anions are large such that both materials would be expected to exhibit similar spectra. Recently, esr spectra of O₂+SbF₆-, $O_2^+A_sF_6^-$, and $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$ at temperatures near liquid helium were studied. These spectra were interpreted in terms of near-axial symmetry.⁶ Values of g_{\perp} were about 1.97 and those of g1 were 1.73. In addition, the magnetic susceptibility of these salts and the ¹⁹F nmr of O₂+AsF6⁻ were reported.⁶

Esr spectra of concentrated paramagnetic samples generally exhibit a variety of relaxation processes. Dipolar broadening results from the various magnetic fields generated by the close magnetic dipoles acting on the central ion. Exchange processes, cross relaxation, or motion of the magnetic ion can also cause a modulation of the magnetic energy levels and therefore relax the spin states. The O₂⁺ ion has the additional possibility of Jahn-Teller relaxation since it is in a nearly degenerate state. In a crystal field which is symmetric with respect to the internuclear axis, two states are separated only by the spin-orbit coupling energy (about 200 cm⁻¹). These effects have not been considered in the interpretation of the est spectra of compounds of O₂⁺.

Esr spectra have been observed for O_2^+ and the isoelectronic species N_2^- and NO in single crystals and adsorbed on surfaces. Detailed studies of O_2^+ on rutile surfaces,⁷ N_2^- in single crystals of irradiated azides,⁸ and nitric oxide adsorbed on various surfaces⁹⁻¹¹ and generated by irradiation in azides¹² have been reported. Nitric oxide in single crystals and on some surfaces exhibits spectra characteristic of a three-component g tensor when the line widths are sufficiently narrow so that all components can be resolved. On some surfaces NO exhibits a spectrum with a broad-line characteristic of apparent axial symmetry; however, simulations assuming axial symmetry do not accurately reproduce the spectra.

Synthetic aspects add further interest to this study. Recent communications^{13,14} indicate that the previously reported photochemical synthesis of O2⁺SbF6⁻ results in a product which contains appreciable amounts of the dimeric anion Sb2F11⁻.

• To whom correspondence should be addressed at the Science Center.

In addition, no convenient synthesis has been reported for the preparation of $O_2^+BF_4^-$.

In view of the discrepancies in the esr spectra of O_2^+ and for the purpose of understanding the behavior of O_2^+ in a crystalline environment, we have investigated the esr spectra of this ion in the presence of several counterions. In addition, an improved synthesis is reported for O_2BF_4 .

Experimental Section

Preparation of O_2^+ Salts. The $O_2^+A_5F_6^-$ and $O_2^+SbF_6^-$ samples were prepared at 200° from O_2 , F_2 , and A_5F_5 or SbF5, respectively, in Monel cylinders according to the method of Beal, *et al.*¹⁵ Material balances, vibrational spectra, ¹⁶ and elemental analyses (oxygen content was determined by displacemeent reaction with excess FNO at -78° and As or Sb were determined by conventional techniques) showed that the solid products had the compositions $O_2^+A_5F_6^-$ and O_2^+ . SbF6⁻⁰.06SbF5, respectively. A sample having the composition $O_2^+SbF_6^-0.73SbF5$ was prepared by the above method but by heating the starting materials to 150° for 12 hr. A sample of $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^$ was prepared by uv photolysis of a 1:¹/2:2 mole ratio mixture of O_2-F_2-SbF5 in a manner similar to that described by McKee and Bartlett.¹⁴

For the synthesis of $O_2^+BF_4^-$, a 1-1. Pyrex bulb containing equimolar amounts of O_2 , F_2 , and BF_3 , at a total pressure of 800 mm, was exposed for 7 days to uv radiation from a high-pressure mercury lamp (Hanovia 616A, 100 W) equipped with a water filter. The condensing tip of the reactor was kept at -78° . The solid $O_2^+BF_4^$ accumulated in the cold section of the reactor and was periodically removed at 0° from the walls to the bottom of the reactor by means of an ultrasonic cleaning bath. After completion of the photolysis, products volatile at -78° were removed *in vacuo*. The white solid residue was transferred, while cold, from the Pyrex container to a Teflon-FEP ampoule in an inert-atmosphere glove box. Vibrational spectroscopy¹⁷ and elemental analysis (see above) showed the product to be $O_2^+BF_4^-$. The yield was 51%.

Ear Spectra. Esr spectra were obtained on a modified Varian V-4502 dual-cavity esr spectrometer.¹⁸ The magnetic field was monitored using a sample of Mn^{2+} in forsterite.¹⁹ Each of the six lines from the Mn^{2+} were narrower than 1.5 G, and the splittings and the g factor were determined against DPPH (g = 2.00365) using a proton resonance probe to calibrate the magnetic field. The ear parameters for Mn^{2+} were $g = 2.00095 \pm 0.09006$ and $a = 86.75 \pm 0.05$ G. To calibrate the field difference from the field corresponding to g_{Max} for each manganous line, the hyperfine Hamiltonian was expanded to second order.

The reference channel was operated at 100-kHz field modulation, and the sample channel was operated at 14.7-kHz with a set of water-cooled coils which allow peak-to-peak modulation amplitudes up to 100 G.²⁰ In all spectra, the modulation amplitude was less 0.1 of the peak-to-peak line width of the spectrum. Simulations of the powder spectra were carried out by the method of Griscom, Taylor, Ware, and Bray²¹ on a CDC 6600 computer with a Calcomp plotter. Three components of a g tensor were required to simulate the spectra. Since two components were very close (g_x and g_y) and one components

Table I. Est Parameters of Dioxygenyl Compounds at -196°

	8 _x	8 y	82	∆H _{pp} ,≜ G	∆ , ^b cm⁻'	10 ⁴ <i>E</i> , ^b cm ⁻¹
O, AsF	2.000	1.973	1.742	80	1480	1.60
O,BF	2.00	1.98	1.78	260	1500	2.0
O,SbF	1.75	lsotropic		2200		
O,Sb,F,	1.970	1.958	1.729	1 20	1960	1.20

^a Lorentzian line width used to simulate the powder spectrum. ^b Parameters derived from g factors assuming $\lambda = 195 \text{ cm}^{-1}$.

 (g_2) was at considerably higher fields, the dependence of magnetic field on the intensity was treated by the relationship

$$l \propto \left(\frac{g_x + g_y}{2}\right)^2 \left[\left(\frac{gz}{g}\right)^2 + 1 \right]$$

where I is the intensity and g is the apparent g factor given by $h\nu/\beta H$. This is analogous to the relationship derived by Bleaney.²²

Samples of the dioxygenyl salt were placed in 4-mm Teflon-FEP or quartz tubes and heat sealed. The Teflon-FEP tubes exhibited a weak spectrum of two lines each about 1 G wide, at points very close to g = 2. Under the high powers and high modulation amplitudes used, these lines were broadened and weakened even further. At liquid nitrogen temperatures where large signals were observed, low gains and small modulation amplitudes were used and the Teflon-FEP spectrum was too weak to be detected. Samples prepared in Monel vessels exhibited a weak line about 20 G wide at -196°. This is probably due to a copper or nickel ion impurity. This signal is similar to that previously reported for $O_2^+AsF_6^{-5}$. The samples of antimonates and the arsenates were stored for several weeks at room temperature with no noticeable decrease of signal intensity. The tetrafluoroborate salts were stored at -20° and were also stable for several weeks.

Results and Discussion

Syntheses of O_2^+ Salts. The previous reports on the photochemical synthesis⁵ of $O_2^+AsF_6^-$ and the thermal synthesis¹⁵ of $O_2^+SbF_6^-$ were confirmed. For the thermal synthesis of $O_2^+SbF_6^-$ it was found important to keep the reaction temperature sufficiently high, *i.e.*, at about 200°, in order to suppress the formation of $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11^-}$. A reasonable explanation for this temperature requirement is the melting point of $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11^-}$ which was recently reported¹² to be 180-185°. Below 180°, $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11^-}$ can solidify thus escaping further interaction with O_2 and F_2 .

The uv photolysis of O_2 -F₂-SbF5 mixtures yields mainly $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$ and not $O_2^+SbF_6^-$ as originally reported.⁵ This finding is in exceilent agreement with a recent study by McKee and Bartlett.¹⁴ Since the esr spectra of $O_2^+SbF_6^-$ and O_2^+ -Sb₂F_{11⁻} (see below) strongly differ, they are useful for distinguishing the two compounds.

The previously reported syntheses¹ of $O_2^+BF_4$ required oxygen fluorides, such as O_2F_2 or O_4F_2 , as starting materials. Since these oxygen fluorides are difficult to prepare (lowtemperature glow discharge, γ irradiation, or photolysis) and, owing to their thermal instability, inconvenient to handle, a direct synthesis from O_2 , F_2 , and BF3 appeared desirable. We have found that $O_2^+BF_4^-$ can easily be prepared by uv photolysis of $O_2^-F_2^-BF_3$ mixtures. During this photolysis part of the reactor must be kept at -78° to avoid thermal decomposition of the product which is of only marginal thermal stability at ambient temperature. Our yield (~50%) of $O_2^+BF_4^-$ and conversion rates could probably be significantly improved by choosing a reactor geometry more favorable than the cold-finger Pyrex bulb used in our experiment.

Observed Spectra. Parameters determined from the esr spectra of O_2^+ compounds are given in Table I. Although the spectra of $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$ and $O_2^+AsF_6^-$ at -196° appear characteristic of radicals with axial symmetry, the spectra cannot be accurately simulated unless three independent g factors are used. The experimental and computed spectra of $O_2^+AsF_6^-$ are shown in Figure 1. The spectrum of $O_2^+BF_4^-$



Figure 1. Est spectrum of dioxygenyl hexafluoroarsenate at -196° (solid line) and computer simulation using the parameters $g_x = 2.060$, $g_y = 1.973$, $g_z = 1.742$, and $\Delta H_{DD} = 80$ G (broken line).



Figure 2. Ear spectra of dioxygenyl fluoroantimonates at -196° (frequency 9.317GHz): (a) sample of composition O₂*SbF₃⁻⁻0.73SbF₃⁻⁻0.73SbF₃.

is similar to that described in the literature.^{3,4} We observe an asymmetric line with a peak-to-peak width of 430 G. Parameters shown in Table I were determined assuming orthorhombic symmetry. Due to the low resolution of this spectrum, those parameters are not particularly accurate. The spectrum of O₂+SbF₆ at -196° appears isotropic with a g factor of about 1.75 and a line width of 2200 G. This spectrum and the spectrum of O₂+SbF₆ +0.73SbF₅ are shown in Figure 2. Lines due to gaseous molecular oxygen are identified by an asterisk. The spectrum of O2+SbF6=0.73SbF5 exhibits two components: one component is very broad, and the second component is similar to the spectra of O2+Sb2F11 and O2+-AsF6⁻. The broad component in the spectrum of O2⁺. SbF6-0.73SbF5 is considerably different from the spectrum of O₂+SbF₆⁻. These samples were prepared in Monel which exhibits magnetic behavior. Esr spectra of scrapings from different parts of the bomb were recorded and the spectra showed considerable variation. The line widths varied between 700 and 1100 G and the field corresponding to the mean amplitude between maximum and minimum peaks of the derivative varied between 2100 and 2500 G. It is therefore likely that the low-field component in Figure 2b is due to Monel. Apparently the Monel contributes little to the spectrum shown in Figure 2a.

The line widths of the spectra of O2+BF4, O2+AsF6, and



Figure 3. Temperature dependence of the line width of the ear spectrum of dioxygenyl hexafluoroarsenate.



Figure 4. Comparison of our spectra recorded at -196° (broken line) and -20° (solid line) of $O_3^{*}Sb_3F_{11}^{-}$ prepared in quartz. Signal at g = 2 is due to an undetermined impurity.

 $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$ and the narrow component of the spectrum of $O_2^+Sb_56^-O_73Sb_55$ increase rapidly at temperatures greater than -170° . The line width of $O_2^+As_5F_6$ exhibits an exponential dependence on 1/T between -160 and -70° as shown in Figure 3. The spectrum of $O_2^+BF_4$ appears to behave in a similar way; however within a few degrees of -130° the spectrum disappears when warmed and reappears when cooled. This suggests that a crystal modification occurs at this temperature.

The compounds $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$, $O_2^+Sb_5F_6$, and $O_2Sb_5F_6$. 0.73Sb55 exhibit different temperature dependences. At -165° the spectrum of $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$ is broadened and a low-field shoulder begins to appear. As the temperature is increased, the original component broadens out, and an asymmetric line with an apparent g factor of 2.3 emerges from the shoulder. Above -100°, only the "g = 2.3" line can be detected as shown in Figure 4. This sample was not prepared in Monel.

The spectrum of O2⁺SbF6⁻ at -196⁶ is very broad with ΔH_{pp} about 2300 G and a g factor of 1.75. At higher temperatures, this absorption shifts to higher fields and low-field shoulders emerge. These absorptions become defined at -60^o with apparent g factors of 4.69 and 2.83 for the low-field absorptions and approximately 0.9 for the nigh-field absorption. The high-field absorption can be ascribed to the O2⁺ in which the angular momentum is virtually unquenched. The absorption at g = 2.83 is probably due to Monel. The absorption of g



Figure 5. Energy level diagram of the dioxygenyl ion showing the o- and π -bonding 2p orbitals: (a) energy levels in the absence of spin-orbit coupling and crystal field effects; (b) energy levels with spin-orbit splitting; (c) energy levels with spin-orbit and orthorhombic field splittings.

= 4.69 broadens with temperature. The spectrum of O_2^+ -SbF₆-0.73SbF5 (Figure 2b) exhibits two components. At temperatures above -196° the sharper component is again broadened. At 20°, only an 800 G wide absorption at g = 2.80 can be seen which is probably due to Monel. All spectra described here are reversible as the temperature is increased or decreased.

g Tensor. In the absence of spin-orbit coupling and crystal field effects, the dioxygenyl ion would be in a degenerate state, and the energy level diagram would be given by Figure 5a. Spin-orbit coupling splits the energy levels of the $2p\pi$ and $2p\pi^{*}$ states (Figure 5b). The application of an orthorhombic crystal field further separates the energy levels and quenches the angular momentum (Figure 5c)). Crystal field calculations were carried out in a manner similar to that described by Mergerian and Marshall.¹² The matrix elements of the crystal field potential operator $V_{\rm ef}$ are given by eq 1 where Dirac

$$\langle \mathbf{M}_{l}', \mathbf{M}_{s}' | V_{cl} | \mathcal{M}_{s} \mathcal{M}_{l} \rangle = \Delta \delta_{\mathcal{M}_{s} \mathcal{M}_{s}'} \delta_{\mathcal{M}_{l} \pm 1, \mathcal{M}_{l}'}$$
(1)

notation is used, M_1 and M_3 are the azimuthal quantum numbers for the angular momentum and spin, δ is the Dirac δ function, and Δ is the magnitude of the crystal field energy. The π and π^{+} levels consist of values of M_1 which are equal to +1 or -1. The spin-orbit coupling operator only has diagonal elements equal to $\lambda M_1 M_3$.

The solution of the secular determinant gives the energies of either the $2p\pi$ or $2p\pi^+$ states relative to the energy of the unsplit levels. Each of the two states which result are degenerate in spin, and the energies are given in eq 2.

$$E_1 = \frac{1}{2} (\Delta^2 + \lambda^2)^{1/2}$$
 (2a)

$$E_2 = -\frac{1}{2} (\Delta^2 + \lambda^2)^{1/2}$$
 (2b)

The wave functions which correspond to these energies are

$$\Psi_{1\alpha}^{\circ} = N_1 \left(|1, 1/2\rangle - \left\{ \frac{\lambda}{\Delta} - \left[1 + \left(\frac{\lambda}{\Delta} \right)^T \right]^{1/2} \right\} |-1, 1/2\rangle \right)$$
(3a)

$$\Psi_{1\beta}^{\circ} = N_2 \left(|1, -1/2\rangle + \left\{ \frac{\lambda}{\Delta} + \left[1 + \left(\frac{\lambda}{\Delta} \right)^2 \right]^{1/2} \right\} |-1, -1/2\rangle \right) \quad (3b)$$

$$\Psi_{2\alpha}^{\circ} = N_2 \left(|1, 1/2\rangle - \left\{ \frac{\lambda}{\Delta} + \left[1 + \left(\frac{\lambda}{\Delta} \right)^2 \right]^{1/2} \right\} |-1, 1/2\rangle \right) \quad (3c)$$

$$\Psi_{2\beta}^{\circ} = N_1 \left(|1, -1/2\rangle - \left\{ \frac{\lambda}{\Delta} - \left[1 + \left(\frac{\lambda}{\Delta} \right)^T \right]^{1/2} \right\} |-1, -1/2\rangle \right) \quad (3d)$$

where N_1 and N_2 are normalization constants given by

$$N_{1} = \left(2\left[1 + \left(\frac{\lambda}{\Delta}\right)^{2}\right]^{1/2} \left\{\left[1 + \left(\frac{\lambda}{\Delta}\right)^{2}\right]^{1/2} - \frac{\lambda}{\Delta}\right\}\right)^{-1/2}$$
(4a)

$$N_{2} = \left(2\left[1 + \left(\frac{\lambda}{\Delta}\right)^{2}\right]^{1/2} \left\{\left[1 + \left(\frac{\lambda}{\Delta}\right)^{2}\right]^{1/2} + \frac{\lambda}{\Delta}\right\}\right)^{-1/2}$$
(4b)

The O_2^- ion behaves in a similar way and exhibits the same crystal field splittings. The difference between O_2^- and O_2^+ is that the unpaired electron of O_2^- is considered to be in the state corresponding to energy E_1 , while the unpaired electron of O_2^+ is considered to be in the state corresponding to energy E_2 .

The g tensor for the dioxygenyl ion may be calculated by the method of Kanzig, et $al.^{23}$ An additional term which contributes to the $2px^*$ levels arises from interaction with the $2p\sigma$ levels. This results in a small admixture of -1/2 spin to wave functions which are predominantly of +1/2 spin, and a small admixture of +1/2 spin to the wave functions which are predominantly -1/2 spin. The additional term added to eq 3c is of the form $(\lambda/E)|0, -1/2\rangle$, and the term added to eq 3d is of the form $(\lambda/E)|0, -1/2\rangle$. Using second-order perturbation theory, the additional terms added to the basis wave functions are shown in eq 5.

$$\Psi_{2\alpha}' = \Psi_{2\alpha}^{\circ} - \frac{\lambda \left\{ \frac{\lambda}{\Delta} + \left[1 + \left(\frac{\lambda}{\Delta} \right)^2 \right]^{1/2} \right\}^{1/2}}{\left[1 + \frac{\lambda}{\Delta}^2 \right]^{1/2}} |0, -1/2\rangle$$
(5a)

$$\frac{\lambda}{2E} \frac{1}{\left[1 + \left(\frac{\lambda}{\Delta}\right)^2\right]^{1/2} \left\{ \left[1 + \left(\frac{\lambda}{\Delta}\right)^2\right]^{1/2} - \frac{\lambda}{\Delta} \right\}^{[0, 1/2)}}$$
(5b)

The g factors can now be calculated using the magnetic Hamiltonian. Fields are independently assumed along the x, y, or z axes of the dioxygenyl ion.

In the absence of the $M_I = 0$ functions, only the wave functions are coupled through \hat{S}_{+} and \hat{S}_{-} . The addition of the $M_I = 0$ functions allows coupling through \hat{L}_{+} and \hat{L}_{-} . The g factors are obtained by diagonalizing the 2 × 2 matrices formed by application of H_{mag} . This procedure is outlined in more detail by Wertz and Bolton.²⁴

The results of these calculations are given in eq 6 which

$$g_s = g_s - 2\left(\frac{\lambda^2}{\lambda^2 + \Delta^2}\right)^{1/4} \tag{6a}$$

$$g_{x} = g_{e} \left(\frac{\Delta^{2}}{\lambda^{2} + \Delta^{2}}\right)^{1/2} - \frac{\lambda}{E} \left[\left(\frac{\Delta^{2}}{\lambda^{2} + \Delta^{2}}\right)^{1/2} + \left(\frac{\lambda^{2}}{\lambda^{2} + \Delta^{2}}\right)^{1/2} + 1 \right]$$
(6b)

$$\mathbf{g}_{\mathbf{y}} = \mathbf{g}_{\mathbf{0}} \left(\frac{\lambda^2}{\lambda^2 + \Delta^2} \right)^{1/2} + \frac{\lambda}{E} \left[\left(\frac{\lambda^2}{\lambda^2 + \Delta^2} \right)^{1/2} - \left(\frac{\lambda^2}{\lambda^2 + \Delta^2} \right)^{1/2} - 1 \right]$$
(6c)

shows that the g tensor should be comprised of three different principal values provided that E is sufficiently small.

Crystal Field Effects. The esr parameters determined from the simulations, which are given in Table 1, can be used to calculate the parameters Δ and E shown in Figure 5. The g factors of O₂+AsF₆⁻ and O₂+Sb₂F₁₁⁻ are believed accurate to ±0.002, and that of O₂+BF₄⁻ is believed accurate to ±0.02. There is some doubt of the spin-orbit coupling constant λ of O₂+ in a crystal lattice. The values of λ are 195 cm⁻¹ for the free ion²⁵ and 151 cm⁻¹ for atomic oxygen. Since the crystal field probably reduces the value of λ from the free ion, the correct value is probably between 151 and 195 cm⁻¹. In principle, the value of λ can also be determined from the solutions of the simultaneous equations (6a)-(6c), but the precision of the g factors is not sufficiently accurate for this purpose. Arbitrarily, the free-ion value of λ was used. The values of Δ and E which are given in Table I must therefore be considered as upper limits of these energies.

These values can be compared with those determined from spectra of O_{2"} and the isoelectronic NO. The comparison of the crystal field parameters of O_2^+ and O_2^- is valid since a similar mixing of orbitals takes place to give shifts of the g factor from ge. In NaI where large negative ions and small positive ions surround the O2 ion, the angular momentum is unquenched.²³ However, in other halides²³ values of Δ range from 650 to 1200 cm⁻¹ and values of E range from 6×10^4 to 15×10^4 cm⁻¹. The precise values depended upon the sizes of the ions and the symmetry of the lattice sites. The asymmetry was attributed to covalent interaction between the O₂and the alkali metal ions since the site of the O2- ion aligns in the 110 direction such that the crystal ions are axially symmetric with respect to the O2 internuclear axes. In other studies, alkali metal-O2 compounds were trapped in an argon matrix at 4°K,^{26,27} so that the principal interaction is with one alkali metal ion. In these cases Δ for O₂ was considerably larger than in alkali metal halides.

Values of Δ and E obtained for NO adsorbed on various zeolites agree more closely with the values obtained here for O_2^{\odot} . Values of Δ range from 1050 to 1700 cm⁻¹, and values of E range between 1.2×10^4 and 3.7×10^4 and are consistent with a small interaction with the surface.⁹ NO adsorbed on MgO and generated in various crystals exhibits larger values of Δ and E, and thus the elements of the g tensor are much closer to ge.¹⁰ Similarly, the N₂⁻ generated in KN₃⁸ is also in sites with greater asymmetry and exhibits g factors ejoser to ge.

The data of Table I suggest that in $O2^+BF4^-$, $O2^+A_5F6^-$, and $O2^+Sb_2F_{11}$, the $O2^+$ cation is in the site of a small orthorhombic field. The origin of the field can be due either to covalent interaction with the fluorine in the complex anion, as suggested from neutron diffraction studies on $O2^+PtF6^{-28}$ or to an asymmetric arrangement of anions around $O2^+$. Values of Δ were also estimated from magnetic susceptibility measurements.⁶ If a value for λ of 195 cm⁻¹ is assumed, then Δ would be about 1400 cm⁻¹.

Measurements of the spectrum of $O2^+SbF6^-$ at $-250^{\circ6}$ indicate that the spectrum is sharpened considerably when the temperature is below -195° , and the $O2^+$ ion may also be in an orthorhombic environment.

Tecaperature Dependence. The spectra of each of the $O_{2^{+}}$ compounds exhibit a strong temperature dependence. In all samples studied, as the temperature is increased, the lines broaden. Only $O_2^+AsF_6^-$ exhibited a spectrum with a single component over a sufficiently large temperature range so that the line width can be investigated as a function of temperature. $O_2^+BF_4^-$ was assumed to be linear over a narrow range of temperature. If the slopes of $\ln (\Delta H_{PP} - \Delta H_0) vs. 1/T$ for $O_2^+AsF_6^-$ and $O_2^+BF_4^-$ are considered to be related to activation energies in an Arrhenius plot, the energy for the relaxation of the spectrum of $O_2^+AsF_6^-$ is 1.92 kcal (690 cm⁻¹) and that of $O_2^+BF_4$ is 1.3 kcal (470 cm⁻¹). These values are considerably smaller than the crystal field energies calculated from the g factors and suggest that there may be several modes operating to cause relaxation.

Since cross relaxation and exchange interactions are possible modes of relaxations in concentrated paramagnetic samples, attempts were made to form dilute O_2^+ solts in an $NO^+A_3F_6^$ lattice. The simultaneous formation of $NO^+A_3F_6^-$ was 2

unsuccessful since the reaction of $NO + F_2 + AsF_5$ is much faster than that of $O_2 + F_2 + A_sF_5$. The displacement of O_2^+ by NO⁺ by exposing O2⁺AsF6⁻ to FNO at -77° did not produce the desired cation distribution.

The mechanism of the relaxation process cannot be determined from line width measurements alone since the components of spin-lattice and spin-spin relaxation times cannot be separated. At line widths in the order of 100 G an incident microwave power far in excess of the Klystron output would be required in order to use progressive saturation techniques. Based on other measurements we can speculate on the relaxation mechanism.

Calculations of the dipolar broadening based on the published crystal structure of the dioxygenyl compounds14,29,30 were carried out according to the model of Van Vleck.³¹ In all cases the second moment was about 104 G². If this is the dominant broadening mechanism, the powder spectrum should be simulated by convoluting the powder spectrum onto a gaussian line shape with a width of more than 100 G peak-to-peak. However, for O2AsF6 and O2+Sb2F11 lorentzian lines were required. This result indicates that at least some of the dipolar interactions are partially averaged in the lattice even at -196°.

Recent ¹⁹F nmr studies of O₂+AsF₆⁻ indicate substantial cation motion in the lattice at temperatures above -240°.6 A similar conclusion was derived from electron diffraction studies of O2+PtF6^{-,28} These results suggest that modulation of the crystal field energy³² is indeed one reasonable mechanism for relaxation of the electron spin. Although the spectrum of O2+SbF6- is extremely broad at -196°, cooling further sharpens the line.⁶ This further suggests that in this lattice there is more room for motion of the O_2^+ ion. $O_2^+BF_4^-$ is also somewhat broader than O2+AsF6- and O2+Sb2F11- although the crystal field is stronger. In the $O_2^+B_{1}^{-4}$ lattice, the O_2^+ ions are closer, and it is more likely that exchange processes are more significant than in the other materials as a means of relaxation. This would also explain the apparently smaller activation energy.

In the three dioxygenyl-antimonate compounds studied, different low-field absorptions appear at temperatures greater than -130°. This may be the result of strong exchange interactions between neighboring O2+ ions. This exchange process may also account for part of the more rapid relaxation of O_2^+ at -196°. One mechanism which may account for the enhanced exchange in the antimonates would be one wherein the SbF6- ion acts as a bridge between O2+ ions. This is more likely in antimonates than in any of the other materials studied since the antimonates are more polarizable. Figure 4 shows the spectrum of O2+Sb2F11° at -20°. An asymmetric line with an apparent g factor of 2.3 can be seen.

Although these processes are not completely understood, the different spectra of O2+Sb2F11 and O2+SbF6 at -196° appear to be a simple, nondestructive qualitative method to detect the presence of Sb2F11⁻ formed in O2⁺SbF6⁻ during synthesis. Figure 2a demonstrates that amounts of Sb2F11" as low as about 5% can be readily detected by esr.

Conclusions

١,

1. g factors of O2+AsF6", O2+Sb2F11, and O2+BF4" indicate strong orthorhombic symmetry around the O2⁺ ion in the lattice.

2. Values for the orthorhombic crystal field and for the energy separation between σ and π^* states are in agreement. with values of O2" and NO in single crystals and NO adsorbed on zeolites.

Several different relaxation processes to account for the temperature dependence of the line width of the esr spectra were proposed. Modulation of the crystal field by ion motion appears to be a dominant mechanism. The spectrum of O2+SbF6- undergoes faster relaxation at -196° than each of the other salts.

4. Anomalous spectra for dioxygenyl antimonates above -140° were observed. Absorptions where g > 2 may indicate coupling between dioxygenyl ions.

5. Because of the difference between spectra of O2+SbF6and O2+Sb2F11" or O2+SbF6"-0.73SbF5 at - 196°, esr can be used to demonstrate the absence of excess SbF5 in O2+SbF6-.

Acknowledgment. The portion of this work carried out at the Rocketdyne Division of Rockwell International was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. We are indebted to Drs. D. Pilipovich, L. Grant, and C. J. Schack for helpful discussions and to Dr. W. E. Falconer for communicating his results to vs prior to publication.

Registry No. O2AsF6, 12370-43-3; O2BF4, 12228-13 3; O2SbF6, 12361-66-9; O2Sb2F11, 12592-38-0.

References and Notes

- (1) J. V. Nikihin and V. Ya. Rosolovskii, Russ. Chem. Rev., 40, 889 (1971); Usp. Khim., 40, 1913 (1971), and ref cited therein.
- (2) A. J. Edwards, W. E. Falconer, J. E. Griffiths, W. A. Sunder, and M. J. Vasile, J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans., 1129 (1974).
- (3) C. T. Goetschei, V. A. Campanile, C. D. Wagner, and J. N. Wilson, I. Amer. Chem. Soc., 91, 4702 (1969).
- (4) I. J. Solomon, R. J. Brabets, R. K. Uenishi, J. N. Keith, and J. M. McDonough, Inorg. Chem., 3, 457 (1964).
- J. Shamir and J. Binenboyn, Inorg. Chim. Acta, 2, 37 (1968). F. J. DiSalvo, W. E. Falconer, R. S. Hutton, A. Rodriguez, and J. V. Waszcak, submitted for publication in J. Chem. Phys. (6)
- (7) R. D. Ivengar, M. Codell, J. S. Karra, and J. Turkevich, J. Amer. Chem. 50c., 88, 5055 (1966); R. D. Iyengar and R. Kellerman, J. Colloid Interface Sci., 35, 424 (1971).
- E. Gelerinter and R. H. Silsbee, J. Chem. Phys., 45, 1703 (1966); E. Gelerinter, ibid., 53, 2991 (1970); B. Ford and E. Gelerinter, ibid., 55, 3660 (1971).
- (9) C. L. Gardiner and M. A. Weinberger, Can. J. Chem., 48, 1317 (1970).
 (10) J. H. Lunsford, J. Chem. Phys., 46, 4347 (1967); J. Phys. Chem., 72, 4163 (1968); 74, 1518 (1970); J. Catal., 14, 379 (1969); M. Primet, J. Chim. Phys. Physicochim. Biol., 67, 1629 (1970); C. Naccache, M. Che, and Y. Ben Taarit, Chein. Phys. Lett., 13, 109 (1972); B. M. Holfman and N. J. Nelson, J. Chem. Phys., 50, 2398 (1969).
- (11) M. Che, J. Vedrine, and C. Naccache, Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr., Suppl., 121 (1970).
- (12) D. Mergerian and S. A. Marshall, Phys. Rev., 127, 2015 (1962).
 (13) Z. K. Nikitina and V. Ya. Rosolovskii, Bull Acad. Sci. USSR, Div. Chem. Sci., 10, 2048 (1970).
- (14) D. E. McKee and N. Bartlett, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2738 (1973)
- (15) J. B. Beal, Jr., C. Pupp, and W. E. White, Inorg. Chem., 8, 828 (1969).
- (16) J. Shamir, J. Binenboym, and H. H. Claassen, J. Amer. Chem. Soc.,
- 90, 6223 (1968). (17) K. R. Loos, V. A. Campanile, and C. T. Goetschel, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 26, 365 (1976).
- I. B. Goldberg and W. F. Goeppinger, Inorg. Chem., 11, 3129 (1972).
 G. K. Miner, T. P. Graham, and G. T. Johnston, Rev. Sci. Instrum.,
- 43. 1297 (1972) (20) I. B. Goldberg, A. J. Lewin, and J. R. Crandall, Rev. Sci. Instrum., 45, 855 (1972).
- (21) D. L. Griscom, P. C. Taylor, D. A. Ware, and P. J. Bray, J. Chem. Phys., 48, 5158 (1968); P. C. Taylor and P. J. Bray, J. Magn. Resonance, 2, 305 (1970).
- (22) B. Bleaney, Proc. Phys. Soc., London, Sect A, 63, 407 (1958); Proc. Phys. Sec., London, 75, 621 (1960); Phil. Mag., 42, 441 (1951). (23) W. Kanzig and M. H. Cohen, Phys. Rev. Lett., 3, 509 (1959); H. R.
- Zeller and W. Kanzig, Helv. Phys. Acta, 40, 845 (1967); H. R. Zeller, R. T. Shuey, and W. Kunzig, J. Phys. (Paris), Suppl., 28, C4 (1967).
 (24) J. E. Wertz and J. R. Bolton, "Electron Spin Resonance," McGraw-Hill,
- New York, N. Y., 1972, Chapters 11 and 12. (25) E. Ishiguro and M. Kobori, J. Phys. Soc. Jap., 22, 266 (1967).
- (26) F. J. Adrian, E. L. Cochran, and V. A. Bowers, J. Chem. Phys., 59, 56 (1973).(27) D. M. Lindsay, D. R. Herschhach, and A. L. Kwiram, Chem. Phys. Lett.,
- 25, 175 (1974).
- (23) J. A. Ibers and W. C. Hamilton, J. Chem. Phys., 44, 1748 (1966). (29) J. N. Wilson, R. M. Curtis, and C. T. Goetschel, J. Appl. Crystallogr., 4, 260 (1971).
- (30) A. R. Young, T. Hirata, and S. I. Morrow, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 86, 20 (1964).
- (31) C. P. Slichter, "Principles of Magnetic Resonance," Harper and Row, New York, N. Y., 1963, Chapter 3.
- (32) J. Levy, J. Phys. C., 2, 1371 (1969); Phys. Rev. B, 1, 4261 (1970); 2, 212 (1970).

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 14, 1103 (1975).] Copyright 1975 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from the Department of Chemistry, The University, Leicester LEI 7RH, England, and Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

The NF3⁺ Radical Cation. Electron Spin Resonance Studies of Radiation Effects in NF4⁺ Salts

S. P. MISHRA, M. C. R. SYMONS, K. O. CHRISTE,* R. D. WILSON, and R. I. WAGNER

Received August 9, 1974

A1C40559M

Exposure of NF4⁺AsF6⁻ and NF4⁺SbF6⁻0.8SbF5 to 60 Co γ rays at 77°K gave two paramagnetic centers, one of which is shown by ESR spectroscopy to contain one nitrogen atom and three equivalent fluorine atoms. Based on its magnetic properties it is identified as pyramidal NF3⁺, a novel radical cation. The other center exhibits strong interaction of the electron with two fluorine atoms, weaker interaction with the antimony or arsenic central atom, and small interaction with several other fluorine atoms. It is tentatively assigned to the electron-loss species AsF6, SbF6, or Sb2F11 with the unpaired electron largely confined to two fluorine ligands. Irradiation of NF4⁺BF4⁻ did not result in well-defined magnetic centers. An improved synthesis of NF4⁺BF4⁻ is reported.

Introduction

ŝ

Although carbon readily forms tetrahedral molecules with electronegative ligands, such as the halogens, the synthesis of the isoelectronic nitrogen compounds has been achieved only recently.¹ Attempts to prepare NF4⁺ salts had been discouraged by theoretical computations^{2,3} showing that these salts should be thermodynamically unstable and by the nonexistence of the parent compound NF5. Once the principle was recognized¹ that NF4⁺ salts can be prepared from NF3, F2, and a strong Lewis acid in the presence of a suitable activation energy source, a number of synthetic methods became available. These involve the use of different activation energy sources such as glow discharge,^{4,5} elevated temperature and pressure,^{6,7} γ irradiation ⁸ and uv photolysis.⁹

On exposure to high-energy radiation, CF4 undergoes the dissociative electron-capture process

$$CF_4 + e^- \rightarrow CF_3 + F^- \tag{1}$$

to give CF_3 radicals which have been detected both in the liquid¹⁰ and solid¹⁰⁻¹² phase. The fact that no evidence for the existence of the CF_4^- radical anion was observed is not surprising in view of the validity of the octet rule for first-row elements of the periodic system. A study of the corresponding NF4⁺ system appeared interesting, particularly in view of the recent suggestion⁹ that NF3⁺ and the radicals derived from the Lewis acid-fluorine interaction, such as AsF6, are the key intermediates in the formation rechanism of NF4⁺ saltc. By analogy with CF4, one might expect that NF3⁺ might be prepared by γ irradiation of NF4⁺ salts according to

$$NF_{4}^{*} + e^{-} \rightarrow NF_{5}^{*} + F^{-}$$
(2)

In this paper we report ESR spectroscopic evidence for the existence of the novel radicals NF_3^+ and MF_6 , in addition to an improved synthesis of $NF_4^+BF_4^-$ by metathesis in HF solution.

Experimental Section

1 }

Syntheses of NF4⁺ Salts. A sample of NF4⁺SbF6 -0.8SbF(was prepared as nerviourly described? by heating a 1:1.2 1 malar mixture

* To whom correspondence should be addressed at Pocketdyne.

of NF₃, F₂, and SbF₅ in a Monel cylinder to 120° for 2 days under an autogenous pressure of 200 atm. The resulting white solid, having the composition NF4+SbF₆--1.9SbF₅, was converted to NF4+ SbF₆ -0.8SbF₅ by heating under a dynamic ⁻ torum to 200° for 3 days. The compound was analyzed as previously described.¹³ The only detectable impurities were small amounts of Ni (0.066 wt %) and Cu (0.03%) in the form of their salts. The synthesis of NF4+AsF6⁻ has previously been described.¹³ Again, the only detectable impuritier w ere Ni (0.98%) and Cu (0.27%).

For the synthesis of NF4+BF4 by metathesis, commercial HF was dried by shaking it overnight in a 1-1. Monel cylinde, with fluorine (101./0.7 kg of HF) after which oxygem and residual fluorine (ca. 210 psi) were removed under vacuum at -78° . The metathesis apparatus, fabricated entirely from Teflon and Kel-F, consisted of four identical 1-1. vessels connected in series through valves and filters with a fitting carrying a vacuum line connection, a 60-psi pressure relief valve, and a compound pressure-vacuum gauge (Kel-F-coated diaphragm) ictween the last two metals. In addition, each vessel was stirred with a Teflon-coated mage stirring bar and equipped with a valve which by passed the filter for introduction or removal of gaseous or liquid materials. All manipulations of reagents and products were conducted either in an inert-atmosphere glove box or by standard high-vacuum techniques.

A 251.5-g (1.94-mol) quantity of silver fluoride (Cationic, Inc.), which contained 2.1% HF-insoluble impurities, was loaded into the first vessel and 284 g of NF was added. Into the second vessel were placed 400.5 g (0.822 mol) of NF4SbF6-0.8SbF5 and 148 g of HF. The AgHF2 solution in the first vessel was pressurized to 30 psi with nitrogen and passed through a filter into the stirred NF4+ salt-HF solution under autogenous pressure in the second vessel. The resulting NF4HF2 solution was separated from the AgSbF6 precipitate by filtration into the evacuated third reaction vessel. After brief pumping to remove the nitrogen precsurizing gas, BF3 (68 g, 1.0 mol) was added to the third vessel until the total pressure above the liquid remained constant at 19-20 psi. The NF4BF4 solution was separated from the precipitated AgBF4 by filtration into the evacuated fourth vessel. After removal of excess BF) and solvent HF the residual solid product (101.9 g) was isolated. The composition of the solid (in mole percent) was NF4BF4 (89), NF4 Sb2F11 (7.9), and AgBF4 (3.1).

 γ Irradiation and ESR Spectra. The NF4⁺ salts were transferred in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box into passivated 4-mm o.d. quartz tubes which were flame-sealed in vacuo. For the solution study, a 0.24 *M* solution of NF4⁺SbF6 -0.8SbF5 in anhydrous HF was heat-scaled in a Teflon FEP tube.



Figure 1. First-derivative X-band ESR spectrum for NF₄*Sb-F₆=0.8SbF₉ after exposure to ⁴⁹Co γ rays at 77°K, showing features assigned to species A and B. The intense central component stems in part from paramagnetic centers generated in the quartz tube.

The sample tubes were cooled to 77°K prior to exposure to 40 Co γ rays in a Vickrad cell at a non-inal dose rate of about 4 Mrads hr⁻¹. It was necessary to expose samples to high doses (about 10 Mrads) before good ESR signals were obtained.

The ESR spectra were obtained with a Varian E3 spectrometer at 77°K. Samples were annealed by gradual warning to above 77°K and recooling whenever significant changes were observed in the continuously monitored esr signals. Signals were independent of sample tube orientation indicating the absence of sample graining effects.

Results and Discussion

ut

Synthesis. For the preparation of NF4+SbF6-xSbF5 and NF4+AsF6⁻ the previously reported⁷ elevated pressuretemperature method was chosen. For that of NF4+BF4⁻, a metathetical process similar to that of Tolberg, *et al.*¹⁴ was selected which was significantly improved by substituting AgF for the originally used ¹⁴CsF. The reaction sequence is uest described by eq 3-5. Since Ag+HF2⁻ was used in excess for

$$AgF + HF \xrightarrow{HF} Ag^*HF_3^{-1}$$
(3)

$$Ag^{+}HF_{2}^{-} + NF_{4}^{+}SbF_{4}^{-} \xrightarrow{HF} AgS_{0}F_{4}^{+} + NF_{4}^{+}HF_{2}^{-}$$
(4)

$$NF_{A}^{+}HF_{7}^{-} + BF_{7} \xrightarrow{HF} NF_{A}^{+}BF_{A}^{-} + HF$$
(5)

the precipitation of the fluoroantimonate, the rather insoluble AgBF4 precipitated from the NF4+HF2 solution upon BF3 addition. This required an additional filtration step. The level of impurities (NF4Sb2F11 and AgBF4) in the final crude product is determined by the solubility products of AgSbF6 and AgBF4 in HF.

Since the NF4+SbF6-xSbF5 starting material can, cadily be prepared on a large scale,⁷ this metathetical process is well suited for the synthesis of larger amounts of NF4+BF4⁻. Its main drawback is the relatively low product purity. Using CsF the purity is quite low, but with AgF we have been able to obtain purities as high as 89 mol% of NF4+BF4⁻. The main impurities could significantly be decreased by subsequent recrystallization¹⁴ of the crude NF4+BF4⁻ from suitable solvents. Whereas the γ -irradiation⁸ and uv-photolysis⁹ processes yield purer products, they are at present much less amenable to scale up.

Electron Spin Resonance Spectra. The best defined spectra were obtained from NF4+SbF6 -0.8SbF5 and typical spectra, obtained before and after annealing, are given in Figures 1 and 2, respectively. The NF4+AsF6- salt gave very similar results, but NF4+BF4- proved to be remarkably resistant to 60 Co γ rays. Two radical species, A and B, can be detected ţ



Figure 2. Sample of Figure 1 but after annealing at about 140° K and recooling to 77° K, showing features anigned to endersi A.

in the initial spectra (Figure 1), but radical B decayed ragidly on annealing to about 150°K, leaving a well-defined spectrum of A (Figure 2).

Radical A. Well-defined wing (parallel) triplets characteristic of hyperfine coupling to ¹⁴N $\frac{1}{(14N)} = 1$ establish the presence of one strongly coupled ¹⁴N nucleus. If the outer sets of triplets are described as the $MA(^{19}F) = \pm \frac{1}{2}$ "parallel" features for NF_3^+ [$\frac{1}{(1^9F)} = \frac{1}{2}$] for the three equivalent fluorine atoms, then the $\pm \frac{1}{2}$ lines are predicted to fall close to the more intense set of six lines in the central region of the spectrum. However, the apparent $A(^{14}N)$ coupling on these inner features has decreased by about 15 G relative to the outer lines, and hence we suggest that these inner lines contain dominant contributions arising from "anisotropic" features.

Interpretation of ESR spectra for pyramidal radicals of this type is complicated by the fact that the principal values for the three ¹⁹F hyperfine tensors lie along three different axes, two of which always differ from those for the ¹⁴N hyperfine coupling. Also, there should be a relatively large second-order splitting (δ) of the $M_1(^{19}F) = \pm 1/2$ lines which can be approximately estimated¹⁵ from $\delta_{\parallel} = 3/2A_{\perp}(^{19}F)/H_{\perp}$ and $\delta_{\perp} = 3/4(A_{\perp} + A_{\parallel})/H_{\parallel}$. From the initial approximate data, we find $\delta_{\parallel} \simeq 3$ G and $\delta_{\perp} \simeq 23$ G. Thus the former will be barely defined in our spectra, but the latter result is clearly significant. This problem has been discussed in depth by Coope, *et al.*,^{11,16} especially for the isoelectronic radical, CF₃, and we have followed their procedure in arriving at the parameters listed in Table 1. The results for CF3^{10,12} are included for comparison.

The results for ¹⁹F of NF3⁺ are in good agreement with those¹² of CF₃ but indicate a small increase in spin density on fluorine on going from CF3 to NF3⁺. Since these are not principal values, we make no attempt to estimate the actual spin density on fluorine from these data. However, the data for ¹⁴N can be taken as principal values and hence we can deduce approximate spin densities in the 2s and 2p atomic orbitals that nitrogen contributes to the total MO of the unpaired electron. This we do by dividing the A and 2B values by the values for A° (550 G) and $2B^{\circ}$ (33 G) estimated from recent accurate atomic wave functions.¹⁷ (A and 2B are the experimental isotropic and traceless parts of the hyperfine tensor components, and A° and $2B^{\circ}$ are the corresponding computed values for unit population of the 2s and 2p AO's.) The results (Table II) indicate that the total spin density on nitrogen is about 69%, and the 2p:7s ratio is about 2.8. Only the isotropic ¹³C datum is known¹⁰ for ¹³CF₃, and this gives about 24% spin density in the 2s AO on carbon. The latter valu might be somewhat high, since the anisotropic components of ¹⁹F in NF1⁺ and CF3 are quite similar (133 and 123 G, respectively) implying that the spin densities on F and

Table 1. ESIt Data for Radical in y-irradiated NF4* Salts, Together with Those for CF3

			Hyperfine ton	or components	, G ^{#, b}				
		*N, 14C, 13	Sb		"Fc			g values	
Riniscal	1	1	lso	<u> </u>	T	lso	1	L	Av
NF, CF,	115	90	98.3	300 264	100 80	167 141.3	2.003	2.009	2.007
CF," Sef,	~ 3 0 a	r ~60 (me	272 text)	630 ^{7.#}	420 ^{7.#} +~30 ^h	143 490		~2.00	

 a G = 10 a T b Errors ~±3G. c Data relate to the C_{30} axes and therefore are not principal values. d Reference 12. e Reference 10. f For two equivalent fluorise atoms. e Approximate since number of subcomponents unknown. h Weak coupling to other fluoride ligands. i The NF₃ i signals derived from either NF₄SoF₄ or NF₄AsF₄ had experimentally undistinguishable parameters.

Table 12 Estimated Spin Densities (%) for NF₃* and (F₃ on Central Atom

	4. ³	ap1	Total	2p:2s	
ŇF, CF,	18 24	50.5	68.5	2.8	_

hence also on the central atoms should be similar in both species. An alternate although less plausible, explanation might be that the atomic orbitals of the central atom in CF_3 have more s character (*i.e.*, a stronger contribution from sp² hybridization) than those in NF_3^+ . This would imply that CF_3 is less pyramidal than NF_3^+ .

The implications from the ESR data that in NF_3^+ the spin density on F is somewhat higher than in CF3 and that the atomic orbitals of the central atom in CF3 have more s character than those in NF3⁺ are in accord with arguments based on consideration of the resonance structures I-III.



In NF3⁺ the formal positive charge and the higher oxidation state of the central atom should increase the effective electronegativity of the NF2⁺ group when compared to that of CF2. Therefore, for NF3⁺ the relative contribution from structure II should be higher than for CF3 hereby increasing the spin density on F in NF3⁺. Since with an increasing electronegativity difference between X and r the XF bond becomes more ionic, the contribution from the sp²-hybridized model 11! to the bonding should be more significant in CF3 than in NF3⁺. In addition, model III for NF3⁺ would require an unfavorable double positive charge on the NF2 part of the molecule.

The failure to observe any evidence for the NF4 radical is not surprising in view of the above-mentioned strict validity of the octet rule for first-row elements. This is in marked contrast with second-row elements, such as phosphorus for which the corresponding PF4 has been observed.^{18,19} We have also studied the irradiation products from HF solutions of NF4+SbF6 -0.8 SbF5 since it is often found that dissociative reactions, such as the hypothetical process

$$NF_4 \rightarrow NF_3^* + F^* \tag{6}$$

are solvent dependent. Unfortunately, solutions in HF, the only suitable solvent, gave, after irradiation, only very broad uninformative features.

Radical B. The other species (B), lost during mild annealing, is tentatively identified as SbF₆ (or AsF₆) or Sb₂F₁₁ for the following reasons. (1) NF₃⁺ is undoubtedly formed by electron capture, and the most reasonable initial electron loss center is SbF₆. (2) The results indicate the presence of two (or, less reasonably, one) strongly coupled ¹⁹F nuclei with very weak coupling to magnetic isotopes of antimony or arsenic and possible further ¹⁹F nuclei. Electron loss from SbF₆ is from one of the nonbonding orbitals on fluorine, and a suitable distortion could well tend to isolate the unpaired electron on just two of the ligands. This model provides a reasonable explanation for the observed data. (3) The broad similarity between the results for the arsenic and antimony salts requires a low spin density on the central atom, in accord with the model. (4) Lack of NF3⁺ radicals in the BF4⁻ salt accord with the apparent inability to form BF4 radicals from such salts.¹⁸

Based on the above arguments, we favor the spectral analysis indicated in Figure 1 rather than the alternative of treating the B features as a doublet, on the basis of the relatively small anisotropy. For a distorted radical with the unpaired electron delocalized between two adjacent fluoride ligands, the apparent anisotropy deduced from the powder spectrum must be greatly reduced compared with the real anisotropy or that to be expected from spin confined to just one ligand.

The superhyperfine coupling present on the $M_1(^{19}\text{F}) = \pm 1$ lines must then arise from coupling to ^{121}Sb (I = 5/2; 57.25% abundance) and to a lesser extent from ^{123}Sb ($I = ^{7}/2$; 42.75% abundance). This will not explain all the resolved features in Figure 1 and hence extra ^{19}F coupling or interaction with the second antimony atom of Sb₂F₁₁ must also be present.

It is interesting to compare these results with those for a species formed in irradiated sodium hexafluoroantimonate, originally thought to be SbF5⁻ or SbF6²⁻²⁰ but later assigned to an impurity species, OSbF4 or $OSbF5^{-21}$. This center had only very weak coupling to ¹⁹F (about 5 G) and a near-isotropic coupling to ¹²¹Sb in the 60-70-G region. Our present results indicate a coupling to ¹²¹Sb of 30 or 60 G. A reduction of the coupling in SbF6 or Sb2F11, when compared to that for $OSbF5^-$, can be rationalized by elect.onegativity arguments.^{21,22}

Although we have been unable to obtain well-resolved ESR spectra for radical B, we conclude that this center is probably SbF_6 or Sb_2F_{11} , with the unpaired electron largely confined to two adjacent fluoride ligands. Other possible assignments that had occurred to us have been rejected for various reasons. For example, the assignment to F_2^- , weakly interacting with neighboring ions, can be ruled out since the observed hyperfine coupling is too small.

Summary

 γ Irradiation of NF4⁺ salts at 77°K produces the novel pyramidal cation NF3⁺ in addition to a second less stable species which is tentatively assigned to the corresponding anion

ectron-loss species, SbF6, SbzF11, and AsF6, respectively. The experimental observation of these apecies lends further credibility to the reaction mechanism previously suggested⁹ for the form: ion and thermal decomposition of NF4⁺ salts. In this mechanism, the AsF6 radical was postulated to be the crucial intermediate capable of supplying the energy (ionization potential of NF3 minus the energy released by the formation of the ion pair) required for the oxidation of NF3 according to

 $AsF_{a} + NF_{a} \rightarrow NF_{a}^{*}Asr_{a}$ (7)

1166 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 14, No. 5, 1975

Acknowledgment. The group from Rocketdyne is grateful to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial supper and to Drs. L. R. Grant, C. J. Schack, and I. B. Goldberg for helpful discussions.

Registry No. NF4+SbF6', 16871-76-4; NF4+AsF6', 16871-75-3; NF4+BF4, 15642-93-4; NF3+, 54384-83-7; SbF6, 54384-84-8.

References and Notes

- (1) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, U.S. Patent 3,503,719 (1970).
- (2) W. C. Price, T. R. Passmore, and D. M. Roessler, Discuss. Faraday Soc., 35, 201 (1963).
- (3) J. N. Wilson, saper presented at the Symposium on Advanced Propellant Chemistry, 149th National Meeting of the American Chemical Society. Detroit, Mich., April 1965, (4) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett.,
- 2, 83 (1966) (5) J. P. Guertin, K. O. Christe, and A. E. Pavlath, Imorg. Chem., 5, 1921
- (1966). (6) W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, Inorg.
- Nucl. Chem. Lett., 2, 79 (1966).

Keith E. Peterman and Jean'ne M. Shreeve

ŧ.

()

- W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1156 (1967).
 C. T. Gostschel, V. A. Campanile, R. M. Curtis, K. R. Loos, C. D. Wagner, and J. N. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1696 (1972).
 K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and A. E. Axworthy, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2010 (1997).
- 247\$ (1973). (10) R. W. Fessenden and R. H. Schuler, J. Chem. Phys., 43, 2704 (1965).
- (11) J. Maruani, J. A. R. Coope, and C. A. McDowell, Mol. Phys., 58, 165 (1976).
- (12) J. Maruani, C. A. McDowell, H. Nakajime, and P. Raghunathan, Mol. (12) J. Maruani, C. A. McLowell, H. Nakajime, and F. Kagnunainan, A Phys., 14, 349 (1968).
 (13) K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, *Inorg. Chem.*, 10, 2803 (1971).
 (14) W. E. Yolberg, private communication.
 (15) R. W. Fessenden, J. Chem. Phys., 37, 747 (1962).

- (15) R. W. Fessenden, J. Chem. Phys., 37, 147 (1962).
 (16) J. A. R. Coope, Chem. Phys. Lett., 3, 589 (1969).
 (17) Calculated from the data of C. Froese, J. Chem. Phys., 45, 1417 (1966).
 (18) S. P. Mishra and M. C. R. Symons, unpublished results.
 (19) R. W. Fessenden and R. H. Schuler, J. Chem. Phys., 45, 1845 (1966).
 (20) F. G. Herring, J. H. Hwang, and W. C. Lin, J. Phys. Chem., 71, 2086. (1967).
- (21) M. C. R. Symons, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2393 (1971).

298

(22) S. Subramanian, M. C. R. Symons, and H. W. Wardale, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1239 (1970).

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 14, 694 (1975.)] Copyright 1975 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

The Hexafluorobromine(VII) Cation, BrF6+. Infrared Spectrum and Force Field

Karl O. Christef and Richard D. Wilson

Received June 6, 1974

AIC403657

The syntheses of $BrF_6^+AsF_6$ and $BrF_6^+Sb_2F_{11}$ from BrF_5 and the corresponding KrF_2 -(Lewis acid) adducts have recently been reported by Gillespie and Schrobilgen.^{1,2} These BrF_6^+ salts were characterized by ¹⁹F nmr and Raman spectroscopy.² Since complete vibrational spectra and modified valence force fields are known for ClF6^{+ 3} and IF6⁺,^{4 6} similar information on BrF_6^+ was desirable to obtain more quantitative data on the bonding in these unusual high oxidation state cations.

Experimental Section

1

Apparatus and Materials. The materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with CIF3 and BrF3) 304 stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and 316 stainless steel beliows-seal valves (Hoke, Inc., 4251 F4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube type gauge (0 1500 mm \pm 0.1%). Because of the rapid hydrolytic interaction with moisture, all materials were handled outside of the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer. The spectra of solids at room temperature were obtained by pressing two small single-crystal platelets of either AgCl or AgBr to a disk in a Wilks minipellet press. The powdered sample was placed between the platelets before starting the pressing operation. The low-temperature spectra were recorded at -196° using a cell and transfer technique similar to one previously described.⁷ The inner windows of the cell were AgCl; the outer ones, CsI disks The instrument was calibrated by comparison with standard calibration points.⁸

The Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-Å exciting line and a Claassen filter⁹ for the elimination of plasma lines. For low-temperature work a Miller Harney device¹⁰ was used. Passivated quartz, Teflon FEP, or Kel-F capillaries were used as sample tubes in the transverse-viewing, transverse-excitation technique.

Debye-Scherrer powder patterns were taken using a GE Model XRD-6 diffractometer with copper K α radiation and a nickel filter. Samples were sealed in quartz capillaries (~0.5-mm o.d.).

The purification of BrFs and AsFs and the preparation of BrFs-2SoFs have previously been described.¹¹ Krypton diffuoride was prepared from Kr (Matheson, 99,995%) and F₂ using glow discharge at 183°. Our method was similar to that¹² of Schreiner, et al., except for the elimination of the gas circulation system. The KrF₂ was collected at the end of a run in a tared Teflon FEP U trap maintained at -78°. The only detectable impurity in the KrF₂ was a small amount of N₂Os which could be removed by treatment of the crude KrF₂ with BF₃ at -78 and -10°, which converted the N₂Os to nonvolatile NO₂+BF₄.¹³ Pure KrF₂ was obtained by pumping off the volatile

material and trapping the KrF2 at 78°.

Preparation of BrF6+ Salts. The BrF6+AsF6 salt was prepared by the method of Gillespie and Schrobilgen² using a KrF2:AsF5 mole ratio of 2:1 and a large excess of BrF5. Complete material balances were obtained for the experiments. The yields of BrF6+AsF6 were found to range from 5.3 to 7.0 mol % based on KrF2 and the correct amounts of Kr and F2 were evolved.

For the synthesis of the SbFs salt, weighed amounts of BrF4+-Sb2F11 were dissolved in BrF5, and KrF2 was added at -196°. The mixture was kept at 25° until no further gas evolution was observed. Volatile materials were removed at room temperature. The Raman spectrum of the solid residue was identical with that previously reported.² Since in a separate experiment we had demonstrated that BrF4+Sb2F11 can be removed under a dynamic vacuum at 50°, this residue was warmed to 50° for 1 week under a dynamic vacuum. Starting originally with 1.02 mmol of BrF4+Sb2F11 and 7.63 mmol of KrF2, 23.2 mg of a white solid residue was obtained which according to its infrared and Raman spectra was mainly BrF6+SbF6+xSbFs with x being less than 1.

Results and Discussion

Synthesis and Properties. The synthesis data are in excellent agreement with the reports² of Gillespie and Schrobilgen. The following observations deserve some comment. In the previous study² no material balances were obtained. In our study the yield of BrF6+AsF6 was found to be about 6 mol % based on the assumption that 1 mol of KrF2 could produce 1 mol of BrF6⁺ salt. In addition, it was established that BrF6⁺-SbF6 -xSbF5 can be separated from BrF4+Sb2F11 by vacuum sublimation. However, the resulting product was not of sufficient quantity and purity to allow further characterization and to determine whether the anion was mainly SbF6 or Sb2F11. When samples of BrF6⁺ salts were placed in passivated quartz capillaries and flame sealed, Raman spectroscopy showed that at ambient temperature the BrF6⁺ salts attacked the quartz with formation of the corresponding O₂⁺ salts. Similarly, the BrF6⁺ salts interacted at ambient temperature with AgCl. The attack of AgCl by BrF6+AsF6 was much faster than that by the corresponding SbF5 salt and preempted the recording of BrF6+AsF6 infrared spectra at room temperature. In Teflon FEP containers the BrF6⁺ salts were stored at room temperature for prolonged periods without noticeable decomposition.

X-Ray Powder Data. The observed and calculated X-ray powder diffraction data for $BrF_6^+AsF_6^-$ are listed in Table I. The pattern was corrected for lines¹⁴ due to NO2⁺AsF₆ resulting from the interaction¹³ between AsF₅ and some N₂O₅ which was present as an impurity in the KrF₂ starting material. The powder pattern of $BrF_6^+AsF_6^-$ very closely resembles that^{4,13} of IF₆⁺AsF₆ indicating that the two compounds are isomorphous. By analogy with IF₆⁺AsF₆⁻, it was indexed in the face-centered cubic system with a = 9.394 Å. As expected, the unit cell of $BrF_6^+AsF_6^-$ is slightly smaller than that of

No	tes
----	-----

Table I.	X-Ray	Powder	Data	for	Brl ,	*AsE,
----------	-------	--------	------	-----	-------	-------

. <u>A</u>					
Caled	Intens	h	k	1	
4.69	VS	2	0	0	
3.32	5	2	2	0	
2.712	ms	2	2	2	
2.511	w	3	2	1	
2.100	m	4	2	0	
2.003	w	3	3	2	
1.918	ms	4	2	2	
1.661	m	4	4	-0	
1 566	D 15	54	4	2	
1.500	1113	16	0	0	
1.486	mw	6	2	0	
1.416	mw	6	2	2	
1.356	w	4	4	4	
1.303	132	6	4	0	
		- €?	2	1	
1.279	vw	1º	3	5	
1 266		13	2	ź	
1.255	m	. 7	•	2	
1.193	w	34	5	ź	
1.174	w	8	ő	ō	
1 141	mw	18	2	0	
1.141		16	4	4	
1 107	mw	5 N	2	2	
1.107		16	6	0	
1.078	w	6	6	2	
1.050	w	8	4	0	
1.025	w	8	4	2	
0.939	w	58	6	0	
0.921	w	10	2	ŏ	
	A Caled 4.69 3.32 2.712 2.511 2.003 1.918 1.661 1.566 1.486 1.416 1.356 1.303 1.279 1.255 1.193 1.174 1.141 1.07 1.078 1.050 1.025 0.939 0.921	Calcd Intens Calcd Intens 4.69 vs 3.32 s 2.712 ms 2.511 w 2.000 m 2.003 w 1.918 ms 1.661 m 1.566 ms 1.486 mw 1.416 mw 1.356 w 1.303 m 1.279 vw 1.279 vw 1.255 m 1.193 w 1.174 w 1.107 mw 1.050 w 1.050 w 0.939 w 0.921 w	A $a.69$ vs 2 3.32 s 2 2.712 ms 2 2.511 w 3 2.000 m 4 2.003 w 3 2.100 m 4 2.003 w 3 1.918 ms 4 1.566 ms 4 1.566 ms 4 1.566 ms 4 1.356 w 4 1.303 m 6 1.279 vw $\begin{cases} 7 \\ 6 \\ 5 \end{cases}$ 1.255 m 6 1.193 w $\begin{cases} 7 \\ 6 \\ 5 \end{bmatrix}$ 1.174 w 8 1.141 mw 8 1.078 w 6 1.050 w 8 0.939 w 10	A h k Calcd Intens h k 4.69 vs 2 0 3.32 s 2 2 2.712 ms 2 2 2.511 w 3 2 2.000 m 4 2 2.003 w 3 3 1.918 ms 4 2 1.661 m 4 4 1.566 ms $\begin{cases} 4 4 1.566 mw 6 2 1.416 mw 6 2 1.356 w 4 4 1.303 m 6 4 1.279 vw \begin{cases} 5 & 5 \\ 5 & 5 \\ 5 & 5 \\ 5 & 5 \\ 1.174 & w & 8 & 0 \\ 1.141 & mw & \begin{cases} 8 & 2 \\ 6 & 6 \\ 1.078 & w & 6 & 6 \\ 1.050 & w & 8 & 4 \\ 1.025 & w & 8 & 4 \\ 1.0 & 0 \\ 0.939 & w & \begin{cases} 18 & 6 \\ 10 & 0 \\ 10 & 0 \\ 0 & 0.921 & w & 10 & 2 \\ \end{cases} $	A intens h k i 4.69 vs 2 0 0 3.32 s 2 2 0 2.712 ms 2 2 0 2.511 w 3 2 1 2.003 w 3 2 1 2.003 w 3 3 2 1.918 ms 4 2 0 1.661 m 4 4 0 1.566 ms 4 4 2 1.356 w 4 4 4 1.303 m 6 4 0 1.279 vw $\begin{cases} 7 & 2 & 1 \\ 6 & 3 & 3 \\ 5 & 5 & 2 \\ 1.193 & w & \begin{cases} 7 & 3 & 2 \\ 6 & 5 & 1 \\ 1.174 & w & 8 & 0 & 0 \\ 1.141 & mw & \begin{cases} 8 & 2 & 0 \\ 6 & 4 & 4 \\ 1.107 & mw & \begin{cases} 8 & 2 & 0 \\ 6 & 6 & 0 \\ 1.078 & w & 6 & 6 \\ 2 & 1.050 & w & 8 & 4 \\ 2 \\ 0.939 & w & \begin{cases} 8 & 6 & 0 \\ 10 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 $

1F6+AsF6 (9 49 Å).4.15 This relatively small change in the unit cell dimensions is not surprising because the small radii of the +VII halogen ions allow them to occupy interstices in the fluoride packing. Assuming four molecules per unit cell and neglecting contributions to the volume from the highly charged central atoms, a plausible average volume^{16,17} of 17.27 A³ per F and a calculated density of 3.068 g/cm³ are obtained.

Weaker lines were observed having mixed, even and odd Miller indices. These are not expected for a simple NaCl structure but can readily be explained^{4,15} by scattering from the fluorine atoms grouped around the Br and As atoms with these central atoms occupying the positions of Na and Cl in the NaCl lattice. By analogy with 1F6+AsF6, 15 the space group of BrF6+AsF6 is Pa3.

Vibrational Spectra. The infrared spectra of BrF6+AsF6 and of BrF6+SbF6 +xSbF5 after the removal of BrF4+Sb2F11 are shown in Figure 1. The Raman spectra of BrF6+AsF6 and of the SbFs adduct before the removal of BrF4+Sb2F11 were identical with those previously reported.² The Raman spectrum of the SbF5 adduct after the removal of BrF4+-Sb2F11 had its most intense band at 660 cm⁻¹ (v1 of SbF6⁻) with two pronounced shoulders on its high-frequency side. In addition to weak bands attributable to Sb2F11 stretching modes and to the SbF deformational modes in the 300-220 cm⁻¹ frequency ravige, the BrF6⁺ deformation $\nu_{S}(F_{2g})$ was observed at 406 cm⁻¹.

In addition to the three previously reported² Raman-active modes, octahedral BrF6+ is expected to exhibit two infrared-active fundamentals. These are the antisymmetric stretch, $\nu_3(F_{1u})$, and the antisymmetric deformation, $\nu_4(F_{1u})$. By comparison with the known frequencies of the closely related CIF6+, IF6+, SF6, SeF6, and TeF6 species, v3 and v4 of BrF6⁺ are expected to occur between 760 and 800 and between 400 and 450 cm⁻¹, respectively. Inspection of Figure I reveals that in both the AsFs and the SbFs adduct bands were observed at 775 and 430 cm⁻¹. Furthermore, these bands disappeared when the BrF6+AsF6 ir sample was allowed to ſ

	13	A cF -	- 1	 I	SF.			SeF.		İ	TeF,				BrF.	•
	ا م د ا		۔ م اا م ا			- - -			" "			" '-		CIF.		• =====================================
	uin	ne ne	nim	GVFFð		nin	GVFFC			GVFFd		, ie	<i>u=. u</i>	F.4 = 1	min	<i>F</i> ., = mi
A. F. = f. + f(m + f.m.	6.23	5.21	4.77		6.70			5.59			5.44 ^c			5.16	4.8	8 5.61
$E_{1} = F_{1} = f_{1} - 2f_{1} + f_{1}$	3.52	3.61	3.52		4.61			4.86°			5.03°			4,44	5.0	2 6.00
	6. 36	3.82	3.86	5.26		5.80	4.88		4.85	4.98		4.95	4.68	5.2	8.4.8	2 5.23
$F_{11} = 2(f_{22} - f_{22})$	0.91	0.33	0.14	0.89		1.10	0.44		0.42	0.24		0.19	0.73	0.9	6 0.4	1 0.21
$F_{11} = f_{11} + 2f_{122} - 2f_{122} - f_{122}$	0.83	0.55	0.30	1. 1		1.02	0.64		0.65	0.40		0.41	0.96	0.9	3 0.6	3 0.45
$F_{ab} = F_{ab} = 2f_{ab} + 2f_{ab} + f_{ab}$	0.63	0.38	0.21		0.75			0.46			0.28			0.74	0.4	6 0.32
	4.39	3.98	3.90	5.28		5.55	4.99		4.98	5.07		5.06	4.68	4.9	8.4.9	0 5.42
	0.45	0.27	0.21		0.35			0.12			0.07			0.12	-0.0	3 -0.07
ja,	0.03	0.16	0.0	0.02		-0.25	0.11		0.13	0.09		0.11	0	-0.3	0.0	8 0.19
c Freasencies (cm ⁻¹) of $\nu_1 - \nu_5$ used for force	e fieid coi	nputation	Ŀ: Ħ.'.	. 746, 56	1.817.5	57.475:	4sF, ', 68	2.568.6	36. 385.	369; SbF	. 653, 5	61, 667.	280, 273	: SF ., 773.5.6	541.7.947	-

^e Using Raman frequencies from H. H. Claassen, G. L. Goodman, J. L. Holloway, and H. Selig, J. Chem. Phys. 53, 341 (1970) d Reference 20. 13 K

696 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 14, No. 3, 1975

Ľ,



Figure 1. Intrared spectra of BrF, 'AsF,' recorded as a dry powder between AgCI plates at -196° and of BrF, 'SbF, a SbF, recorded as a AgBr disk at 25°. The increase in background at the low-frequency end of the spectra is due to absorption by the windows.

warm to ambient temperature or when the ir sample of the SbFs adduct was kept at ambient temperature for several hours. The remaining bands in the infrared spectra changed only little, thus supporting the assignment of the 775- and 430-cm⁻¹ bands to *v*₃ and *v*₄, respectively, of the powerful oxidizing species BrF6+. The ready interaction between BrF6+ and the silver halide window material can also account for the weakening of the intensity of the BrF6+ infrared bands in the room-temperature spectrum of the SbFs adduct.

In BrF6+AsF6, the 430-cm⁻¹ band shows a splitting of 6 cm¹. Since the two components are of similar intensity, splitting due to the ⁷⁹Br⁸¹Br isotopes must be considered. The following arguments augur against the splitting being caused by the bromine isotopes and favor its attribution to crystal field or site symmetry effects. (i) The SbF5 adduct does not show va comparable splitting. (ii) The observed splitting of 6 cm⁻¹ is much larger than that (~ 2 cm⁻¹) predicted for the Br isotopes. (iii) The NO2+ deformation in the same spectrum shows a comparable splitting. (iv) The site symmetry of BrF6+ in space group Pa3 is only C₃.

Force Constants. Since both the infrared- and the Raman-active fundamentals are now known, it was interesting to compute a force field for BrFo+. This allows a more quantitative comparison of the relative bond strength of BrF6+ with those of related species.

Notes

Except for the Fig block, all the symmetry force constants of BrF6⁺ are unique. The Fig block is undetermined since only two frequency values are available for the determination of three force constants. Consequently, the usefulness of mathematical constraints, such as minimizing or maximizing the value of one of the symmetry force constants,¹⁸ was tested for the isoelectronic series SF6, SeF6, and TeF6, for which general valence force fields have been reported.¹⁹⁻²¹ As can be seen from Table II, the condition Fit = minimum very closely duplicates the GVFF values for the two heavier molecules SeF6 and TeF6. Therefore, it is also expected to be a very good approximation for the force field of BrF_6^+ . The values so obtained for BrF6+ are listed in Table II and correlate well with the remaining species of Table II. The modified valence force fields, listed for the lightest isoelectronic series, i.e., PF6, SF6, and CIF6⁺, are less reliable since the lighter central atoms cause stronger coupling of the stretching and bending modes.

The force constant of greatest interest is the stretching force constant f_r . For BrF6⁺ its value of 4.9 mdyn/Å is the highest found to date for any BrF bond.²³⁻²⁵ This is not surprising since the covalency and therefore also the force constant of such a bond tend to increase with increasing oxidation state of the central atom and a formal positive charge.²² Since the Br F bonds in BrF6⁺ are stronger than those in other bromine fluorides, the reactivity of these salts must be due to the high oxidizing power of BrF6⁺.

Acknowledgment. We are indebted to Drs. C. J. Schack and L. R. Grant for helpful discussions. This work was supported by the Office of Navai Research, Power Branch.

Registry No. BrF6+AsF6 , 51063-29-7; BrF6+SbF6 , 53432-26-1; PF6 . 16919-18-9; AsF6 . 16973-45-8; SbF6 . 17111-95-4; SF6, 2551-62-4; SeF6, 7783-79-1; TeF6, 7783-80-4; CIF6+, 38217-33-3; 1F6+, 21303-14-0; BrF6+, 51063-27-5.

References and Notes

- (1) R. J. Gillespie and G. J. Schrobilgen, J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun., 90 (1974)
- (2) R. J. Gillespie and G. J. Schrobilgen, Inorg. Chem., 13, 1230 (1974).
- K. O. Christe, Inurg. Chem., 12, 1580 (1973).
 K. O. Christe, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1783 (1967).
 K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 7, 1685 (1968).
 K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 9, 2801 (1970).
- (7) K. R. Loos, V. A. Campanile, and C. T. Goetschel, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A. 26, 365 (1970).
- (8) E. K. Plyler, A. Danti, L. R. Blaine, and E. D. Tidwell, J. Res. Nat. Bur Stand., 64, 841 (1960)
- 101
- (10)
- H. H. Classen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 23, 8 (1969).
 H. H. Classen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 24, 291 (1970).
 K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2879 (1973).
 F. Schreiner, J. G. Malm, and J. C. Hindman, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., (11)(12)
- 87, 25 (1965).
- (13) A. B. Ray, Inorg. Chem., 6, 110 (1967).
- D. Moy and A. R. Young, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 87, 1889 (1965). S. P. Beaton, Ph.D. Thesis, University of British Columbia, 1966. (14) (15)
- W. H. Zachariasen, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 70, 2147 (1948).
 F. H. Ellinger and W. H. Zachariasen, J. Phys. Chem. 58, 405 (1958).
- (18) W. Sawodny, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 30, 56 (1969).

- (19) A. Ruolf, J. Mol. Struct., 4 332 (1969).
 (20) S. Abramowitz and I. W. Levin, J. Chem. Phys., 44, 3353 (1966).
- (20) S. Abramowitz and I. W. Levin, J. Chem. Phys., 44, 3553 (1966).
 (21) S. Abramowitz and I. W. Levin, Inorg. Chem., 6, 538 (1967)
 (22) K. O. Christe, Int. Congr. Pure Appl. Chem., 94, 4, 115 (1974).
 (23) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 9, 296 (1970).
 (24) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curris, and D. Pilipovich, Spectrochim. Acta, Part Control of Control
- A, 27, 931 (1971).
- (25) K. O. Christe, I. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1679 (1972).

Z. anorg. alig. Chem. 418, 177-179 (1975)

J. A. Barth, Leipzig

On the Existence of Several New O,N,F-Compounds. A Critical Comment on the Paper by Sicre and Schumacher

By KARL O. CHRISTE

Canoga Park, (Californis/USA), Rockwell International Corporation, Rocketdyne Division

Abstract. It is shown that the infrared spectra previously attributed to the three novel compounds FONO, NO_8F_8 , and an unknown are due to the known compounds $HONO_8$, $FONO_8$, and covalent N_8O_8 , respectively. The observed chemical and physical properties agree well with this reinterpretation.

Über die Existenz einiger neuer O.N.F.Verbindungen. Ein kritischer Kommenter zur Veröffentlichung von SICRE und SCHUMACHER

Inhaltsübersicht. Es wird gezeigt, daß die Infrarot-Spektren, die zuvor den drei neuen Verbindungen FONO, NO_2F_3 und einer nichtidentifizierten Substanz zugeschrieben wurden, vollständig den bekannten Verbindungen HONO₃, FONO₃ und kovalentes N_2O_3 zugeordnet werden können. Die beobachteten chemischen und physikalischen Eigenschaften stimmen mit der neuen Interpretation überein.

In the course of a spectroscopic study of halogen nitrates ¹), it became obvious that the infrared spectrum reported by SICRE and SCHUMACHEE²) for the new compound FONO was inconsistent with such a structure. In addition, these authors have given data for two more new N, O, F-compounds and suggested for one of these the composition $NO_{g}F_{g}$. In view of this inconsistency, we have critically reviewed the given experimental data and succeeded in positively identifying all three compounds as known substances. SICRE and SCHUMACHEE had chosen³) the designations X_{1} , X_{2} , and X_{3} for their new compounds which will be retained in the following discussion to facilitate comparison.

Compound X₁.

This compound could be prepared from NO_s and small amounts of F_s only in an aluminium cylinder, the walls of which were coated with a thick layer of aluminium oxyfluoride or corrosion products.

Based on its infrared spectrum, apparent molecular weight of 64.5, and facile conversion to FNO_3 , it was identified²) as the FNO_3 isomer FONO. However, a closer inspection of the infrared spectrum attributed to FONO indicated a struc-

12 Z. anorg. ulig. Chemie. Bd. 413

 \mathbf{O}

¹) K. O. CHRISTE, C. J. SOHACK and R. D. WILSON, Inorg. Chem. 18, 284 (1974).

³⁾ J. E. SICRE and H. J. SCHUMACHEB, Z. anorg. allg. Chem. 385, 181 (1971).

ture containing an XNO₂ group¹). Comparison with known spectra revealed that the infrared band shapes and frequencies (in cm⁻¹) and relative intensities of X_1 (1713 vs, 1302 vs, 885 s) are in excellent agreement with those reported³) for HONO₂ (1712 vs, 1311 vs, average of 895 and 879 braches = 887 s). Further support for its identification as HONO₂ can be derived from its chemical behavior. Thus it could not be separated by fractionation from compound X_3 which was identified (see below) as N₂O₂.

The following facts indicate that the original reaction product in the $NO_2 + F_2$ reaction was FNO, which was subsequently converted by hydrolysis into HONO. (I) The original product was volatile at -120 °C. (II) Sometimes the infrared spectra showed FNO₂ which was attributed to an isomerization of FONO to FNO₂. However, a plausible explanation for this behavior can be offered. For example, lack of hydrolysis of FNOs or secondary reactions of HONOs with passivated surfaces or strong fluorinating agents such as compound X_s (=FONO_s) could easily generate FNO_2 . (III) Clean reactors did not produce any X_1 . Only in the presence of substantial amounts of aluminium corrosion products was X_1 formed. The likelihood of such corrosion products containing hydroxyl-groups supports our interpretation that X₁ is formed by hydrolysis of FNO₂ and is HONO₂. (IV) The molecular weight determination would not be expected to effectively discriminate between FNO₂ (65) and HONO₂ (63). However, from the fact that the determination was carried out at a pressure of 700 mm, it can be concluded that the sample used at this point was still mainly FNO₂. The vapor pressure of HONO, at ambient temperature is considerably lower than 700 mm.

Compound X_s.

This compound is formed⁸) when NO₂ is reacted with an excess of F_2 . As has previously been found⁴), some FONO₂ is readily formed under these conditions. Comparison between the infrared spectrum of X₂ (1761 vs, 1294 vs, 927 m, 804 s) and that⁵)⁶) of FONO₂ (1759 vs, 1301 vs, 928 m, 804 s) reveals that X₂ in indeed FONO₂. The minor frequency discrepancy for the 1300 cm⁻¹ band is caused by the difficulty in estimating the true band center for X₂ due to overlap with an intense X₁ band. Again the observed band contours of X₃ are identical to those of FONO₂ and their chemical and physical properties agree.

When X_3 was allowed to interact with an excess of NO₂ the following reaction was observed:

 $X_s + excess NO_s \rightarrow X_s + X_1$.

G. E. MCGRAW, D. L. BERNITT and I. C. HISATSUNE, J. Chem. Physics 42, 237 (1965).
 D. L. BERNITT, R. H. MILLEE and I. C. HISATSUNE, Spectrochim. Acta [Oxford] 33A,

237 (1967).

*) A. J. ARVIA, L. R. F. CAFFERATA and H. J. SCHUMACHER, Chem. Ber. 96, 1187 (1963).

•) R. H. MILLER, D. L. BENNITT and I. C. HISATSUNE, Spectrochim. Acta [Oxford] 38A, 228 (1967).

New O, N, F-Compounds. A Critical Comment

If we substitute $FONO_{3}$ for X_{2} and $N_{2}O_{5}$ for X_{3} (see below), this observed reaction further confirms the identities of X_{3} and X_{2} :

$$FONO_{s} + 2NO_{s} \rightarrow FNO_{s} + N_{s}O_{s}.$$

The formation of X_1 (=HONO₂) can be explained by hydrolysis of NO_2 according to:

 $FNO_a + H_aO \rightarrow HONO_a + HF.$

Compound X.

As discussed above, X_s was formed by interaction of X_s with an excess of NO_s and, therefore, was suspected to be N_sO_s. Comparison of the infrared spectrum of X_s (1720 vs, 1240 s)²) with that of covalent gaseous N_sO_s (1728 vs, 1247 s)⁷) confirmed our suspicion. The minor discrepancy in the listed frequency values is due to the relative broadness of these bands making estimation of the exact band centers difficult. The observed low volatility of X_s and its tendency to associate with HONO_s agree with X_s being N_sO_s.

Conclusion. Without doubt, compounds X_3 and X_3 of SICHE and SCHU-MACHER are FONO₂ and N₂O₃, respectively, since their spectra, physical and chemical properties all agree with those of the latter ones. There is also no doubt that the infrared spectrum of X_1 which was the only direct experimental proof for FONO, is due to HONO₃. Therefore, the existence of FONO has not been established since all the experimental data of SICHE and SCHUMACHEE might be explained by samming FNO₃ which during transfer to or in the infrared cell hydrolyzed to HONO₃.

Recently, matrix isolation data have been presented as evidence for the existence of FON and FONO at cryogenic temperatures $^{*})^{*}$). Although the infrared bands attributed *) to matrix isolated FONO are quite different from those of X_{1} , their frequencies are difficult to reconcile with the proposed FONO structure.

Acknowledgement. I am indebted to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support and to Drs. C. J. SCHACK and L. R. GRANT for helpful discussions.

Bei der Redaktion eingegangen am 30. Mai 1974.

Anschr. d. Verf.: Dr. KARL O. CHRISTH, Rockwell International Corporation, Rocketdyne Division, Canoga Park, California 91304 (U.S.A.)

*) R. R. SMARDZEWSKI and W. B. Fox, J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 96, 304 (1974).

12*

305/306

¹) L.C. HIBATSUNE, J. P. DEVLEN and Y. WADA, Spectrochim. Acts [London] 18, 1641 (1962).

^{*)} R. R. SMARDZEWSEX and W. B. Fox, J. Chem. Soc. Chem. Comm. 1974, 241.

Specirechiesics Asia, Vol. 81A, pp. 1035 to 1036. Pargamon Press, 1975. Printed in Northern Ireland

The CF₂O- anion: vibrational spectrum of an unusual CF₂ compound

KARL O. CERISTE,* E. C. CURTIS, and CARL J. SCHACE

Rockstdyne Division, Rockwell Juternational Canoga Park, California 91804, U.S.A.

(Received & August 1974)

Abstract—The i.r. and Raman spectra of solid CsOCF₈ and the Raman spectra of liquid and gaseous NF₈O have been recorded. The vibrational spectrum of CF₈O⁻ closely resembles that of isoelsectronic NF₈O. For CF₈O⁻, six fundamentals were observed and assigned consistent with a pseudo-tetrahedral structure of symmetry $C_{\rm ps}$. It is shown that the unusual bonding in NF₈O is not unique but also occurs in CF₈O⁻. In both isoelsectronic XF₈O species, the XO bond possesses almost double bond character whereas the three XF bonds are highly polar implying very strong contributions from resonance structures such as



The occurrence of this type of bonding can be rationalized by the high electronegativity of fluorine and by the importance of the cotet rule for first row elements limiting the sum of the bond orders to a maximum of four.

L INTRODUCTION

When the NF₂O molecule was discovered [1-4] the observed high frequency (1690 cm^{-1}) [5, 6] of the NO stretching mode was very surprising since it implied a NO bond order of approximately two. This interpretation was confirmed by a subsequent electron diffraction atudy showing a short NO (1.158 Å) and long NF (1.431 Å) bonds [7]. For the upportions this posed an interesting problem since it raised the question whether the strict validity of the octet rule for first row elements also holds for NF₂O [8]. A systematic study [9] of the force constants and bond orders of a large number of simple inorganic fluorides showed that for the first row elements the sum of the bond orders does not tend to exceed the maximum allowed by the octet rule. This is in agreement with the results from recent Hartree-Fock computations [10] giving a possible origin for the nonexpansion of the octet among first row elements. However, the severe shortcomings of molecular orbital, underdetermined force field, and approximate bond order computations must be kept in mind when interpreting such data.

It appeared interesting to determine whether the occurrence of abnormally strong XO bonds coupled with highly polar XF bonds is limited to X being N (i.e., NF₃O and the sitrosyl halides), or if it also extends to other first 1 sw elements. Of the possible truly iscelectronic [11] species, only two, CF_3O^- and BF_3O^{2-} , have been reported to exist. However, the original reports on BF_3O^{2-} salts by RAY and MITEA [12] were subsequently refuted by CLARE and LYNTON [13].

The existence of the trifluoromethoxides of Cs. Rb and K was first reported [14] by Redwood and Willis in 1965. Ionic structures containing the $CF_{s}O^{-}$ anion were postulated for these salts based on X-ray powder diffraction patterns [14]. These patterns showed the trifluoromethoxides to be isomorphous with the corresponding tetrafluoroborates. In a subsequent paper [15], the same authors reported incomplete i.r. spectra for these trifluoromethoxides. However, these spectra showed more bands then expected for a simple $CF_{3}O^{-}$ anion of symmetry C_{3v} . Furthermore, DEAR and co-workers found [15] that the fluorinated higher alkoxides of Li and Na can be sublimed without decomposition and, therefore, must possess considerable covalent character. These conflicting data added further interest to our study.

There was also a question concerning the assignment of $v_3(A_1)$ and $v_6(E)$ of NF₈O. The original assignment [5, 6] for these modes has recently been questioned [17, 18]. Since Raman polarization data should readily distinguish between these two modes, we have also recorded the Raman spectra of liquid and gaseous NF₈O. After completion of our study, the Raman spectrum of gaseous NF₈O has been published [19]. It is in excellant

K. O. CHEISTN, E. C. CURTIS and C. J. SOHACE

agreement with our measurements and rest ited in a reassignment of y_3 and y_5 .

IL EXPERIMENTAL

Materials and opparatus

Cosium trifluoromethoxide was prepared from CsF and COF_s in dry CH_sCN as previously described [14]. The conversion of CaF to CsOCF_s was 70 mcle%. Nitrogen trifluorideoxide (Allied Chemical) was purified by fractional condensation and showed no impurities detectable by i.r. spectroscopy. Volatile materials used in this work were manipulated in a stainless skel-Tefion FEP vacuum line. Solid products were handled in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

Vibrational spectra

The i.r. spectra of the solide were recorded on a Perkin Elmar Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹ as dry powders pressed between thin AgCl windows. The pressing operation was carried out using a Wilks mini pellot press.

The Raman spectra were iscorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880 Å exciting line of an Ar-ion laser and a Classon filter [20] for the elimination of plasma lines. For the solids, glass melting point capillaries were used as sample containers in the transverse-viewing-transverse-excitation technique. The spectrum of gaseous NF₈O was recorded at a pressure of 15 atm using a stainless steel cell with three sapphire windows in a double pass mode. Liquid NF₈O was contained in a 4 mm o.d. quartz tube. The spectra were recorded at -120° using a device similar to one previously described [21]. Polarization measurements were carried out according to method VIII listed by CLASSEN, SELIG and SHAMER [20].

III. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Observed spectra

The i.r. and Raman spectrum of solid CsOCF₂ and the Raman spectrum of liquid NF_sO are shown in Fig. 1. The observed frequencies are listed in Table 1. The Raman spectrum of gaseous NF₂O was identical to that recently reported [19] and, hence, is not given. In addition to the fundsmentals listed in Table 1, two overtones were observed in the Raman spectra of NF_sO. Both of them are polarized and occur in the vicinity of A_1 fundamentals thus allowing an increase in their intensity by Fermi resonance. One of the bands is due to $2r_e$ and occurs at 799 cm⁻¹ in the liquid and at 796 cm^{-1} in the gas. The other overtone is ascribed to $2r_4$ and was observed at 1735 cm⁻¹ in the liquid and at 1775 cm⁻¹ in the gas. The relatively large frequency shift of 2r, between the gas and the liquid is caused by the corresponding shift of r_{4} which in the liquid became relatively broad and had its maximum at about 860 cm⁻¹. The remaining fundamentals of NF₂O show only minor



Fig. 1. Trace (A) i.r. spectrum of solid CsOCF₈ as AgCl disk; trace (B) Raman spectrum of solid CsOCF₈; trace (C) Raman spectrum of liquid NF₉O with parallel (upper curve) and perpendicular (lower curve) polarization; the inserts show the weaker bands recorded with increased gain and slit width.

frequency shifts when going from the gas phase to the liquid indicating little or no association in the liquid. The feet that $*_{5}$ and $*_{5}$ of NF₅O appear more weakly polarized in the gas than in the liquid is due to the sample cell used for the gas. This type of cell allows only qualitative polarization measurements owing to internal reflection from the metal surfaces and owing to the optical activity of the sapphire windows. Since the reassignment of $*_{5}$ and $*_{5}$ of NF₅O has recently been discussed in detail [19] no further comment is required.

For CsOCF₅, no Raman polarization measurements could be carried out owing to the lack of a suitable solvent. It hydrolyzes in water [14] and is insoluble in CH₃CN [15]. In the i.r. spectrum, a medium to weak absorption at 1230 cm⁻¹ and a shouldar at 1450 cm⁻¹ varied in relative intensity compared to the rest of the spectrum. These bands are due to CaHF₃ and represented the only detectable impurity.

308

The CF₈O⁻ anion: vibrational spectrum of an unusual CF₈ compound

Cs ⁺ CF	Cs ⁺ CF ₃ 0 ⁻ solid XF ₃ 0					Approx mate des- criptica of mode
13	Ramon	IR b	Ea	Liquid Ba		
1560vs, br	1555(0.7)	1691vs	1692(0+)9	1680(0+)	*1 v1	X-C stretch
P13a	812(10)	743 s	7 4 3(16)p	738(10)p	٧2	sym XF3 stretch
593a -	597 (7.3)	558ah	542(0.1)p	541(9.3)p	73	δ sym XF ₃
SCVL, L.	960(0.8)br	883ve	884(0.9)dp	860-000(0.3)br, dp	¥ V4	asym XF ₃ stretch
874ms	376(4.4)	511/4	829(5)dp	828(5.3)ip	×5	OXF deformation
423v	422(7.9)	400v	400(0.7)dp	409(1.4)dp	٧.	é asym XF _J

Table 1. Vibrational spectrum of Ca+CFaO- compared to that of isoelectronic NFaO

(a) uncorrected Raman intensities

(b) data from vef. 5

Assignments

An $XY_{g}Z$ species of symmetry C_{ge} , such as possibly CF₂O⁻, has six fundamentals classified as $3A_1 + 3E$. All six should be active in both the infrared and Raman spectrum. Inspection of Fig. 1 and Table 1 reveals that indeed six bands, active in both the i.r. and Raman spectrum, were observed for CsOCF₂. Their frequencies and relative i.r. intensities are similar to those of isoelectronic NF₂O. This similarity, together with the fact that the CF'sO- salts are isomorphous with the corresponding BF4- salts [14], strongly supports the assumption of a pseudo-tetrahedral structure of symmetry O_{av} for the CF_aO⁻ anion. Assignments of the six bands to the individual modes (see Table 1) were made by analogy with those of NF₂O and are supported by the following arguments.

Of the six fundamentals, three are stretching and three are disformation vibrations. The three bands occurring above 800 cm^{-1} must be the stretches and these below 600 cm^{-1} must be the deformations. The strong i.r. hand at 1560 cm^{-1} has too high a frequency and is too far away from the other two frequencies to be a CF₃ mode. Consequently, it must be the CO stretch. The two remaining bands at 960 and 812 cm⁻¹, respectively, show about the right frequency separation expacted for an antisymmetric and a symmetric CF₃ stretching vibration. Based on their relative band widths and Raman intensities, the 960 cm⁻¹ band must be the antisymmetric and the 812 cm⁻¹

Of the three deformation modes, the antisymmetric CF_a deformation should have the lowest

frequency and be relatively weak in the i.r. and, therefore, is assigned to the 422 cm^{-1} band. The CF₃ rocking and CF₃ umbrella deformation modes were assigned to the 575 and the 596 cm⁻¹ band, respectively, based on their relative intensities and by analogy with NF₃O for which these assignments are well established by polarization data.

Conclusion

In spite of the lack of reliable force fields for NF_3O and CF_3C^- , some qualitative statements can be made about the nature of bonding in CF_3O^- . Since the exact bond distances in NF_3O are known from electron-diffraction dats [7], it is well established that the NO bond possesses almost double hand character and that the NF bonds are unusually long. This implies very strong contributions from resonance structures such as:



Inspection of Table 1 shows that the frequencies of CF_8O^- are comparable to those of NF_8O . Furthermore, when compared to conventional carbon oxyflucrides containing zingle bonded oxygen, the CO stretching frequency has moreased by about 500 cm⁻¹ and the CF_8 stretching frequancies have decreased by about 350 cm⁻¹. These enormous frequency shifts suggest that the bonding in NF_8O is not unique, but also extends to isorlectronic CF_8O^- . Thus, one must invoke also

(i)

for CF_sO^- strong contributions from resonance structures such as:



in addition to some contribution from:



The predominance of (i) can be rationalized by the high electronegativity of fluorine favoring highly polar bonds and by the strict validity of the octet rule for first row elements. The latter is caused by the high energy required to promote electrons to the 3s level. If these assumptions t re valid, an increase in the bond order of the XO bond must be accompanied by a simultaneous decrease in the bond order of the X—F bonds, since the sum of the bond orders cannot surpass four. For higher row elements, the next higher unoccupied electron levels lie much closer and, therefore, the octet can readily be exceeded.

Acknowledgement-This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Brauch. We are indebted to DR. L. R. GRANT for helpful discussions.

REFERENCES

[1] W. MATA, U.S. Patent 3,320,147 (1967).

[2] W. B. Fox and J. S. MACKENZIE, U.S. Patent 3,346,052 (1967).

- [3] W. B. FOX, J. S. MACKENZIE, N. VANDERKOOI, B. SUKORNICK, C. A. WAMSER, J. R. HOLMES, R. E. EILBECK and B. B. STEWART, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 88, 2604 (1966).
- [4] N. BARTLETT, J. PASSNORE and E. J. WELLS, Chem. Comm. 213 (1966).
- [5] E. C. CUETIS, D. PILIPOVICH and W. H. MOBERLY, J. Ohem. Phys. 46, 2904 (1967).
- [6] R. P. HIRSCHMANN, D. F. HARNISH, J. R. HOLMES, J. S. MACKENZIE and W. B. FOX, Appl. Spectroscopy 23, 333 (1969).
- [7] V. PLATO, W. D. HARTFORD and K. HEDBERG, J. Chem. Phys. 53, 3488 (1970).
- [8] See for exchaple D. C. FROST, F. C. HERRING, K. A. R. MITCHELL and I. A. STENHOUSE, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 93, 1596 (1971).
- [9] W. SAWODNY, Habilitation Thesis, Techn. University, Stuttgart, Germany (1969).
- [10] R. F. STEWART and B. C. WEBSTER, J. Chem. Soc. (A), 2987 (1971).
- [11] J. F. LIEBMAN, J Chom. Educ. 48, 189 (1971).
- [12] A. RAY, J. Indian Chem. Soc. 35, 874 (1958) and proceeding papers.
- [13] M. J. R. CLARK and H. LVNTON, Canad. J. Chem. 47, 2943 (1969).
- [14] M. E. REDWOOD and C. J. WILLIS, Canad. J. Ohem. 43, 1893 (1965).
- [15] M. E. REDVOOD and C. J. WILLIS, Canad. J. Chem. 45, 389 (1967).
- [16] R. E. A. DEAR, W. B. FOX, R. J. FREDERICES, E. E. GILBERT and D. K. HUGGINS, *Inorg. Chem.* 9, 2590 (1970).
- [17] S. ABRAMOWITZ and I. W. LEVIN, J. Chem. Phys. 51, 463 (1969).
- [18] C. V. BERNEY and A. D. CORMIEL, J. Chem. Phys. 58, 4709 (1973).
- [19] N. AMINADAV, H. SELIG, and S. ADRAMOWITZ, J. Ohem. Phys. 60, 325 (1974).
- [20] H. H. CLAASEN, H. SELIG and J. SHAMIR. Appl. Spectroscopy 23, 8 (1989).
- [21] F. A. MILLER and B. M. HABNEY, Appl. Spectroscopy 24, 291 (1970).
[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 14, 2224 (1975.)]

Copyright 1975 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Novel Onium Salts. Synthesis and Characterization of OH₃+SbF₆⁻ and OH₃+AsF₆⁻

KARL O. CHRISTE,* CARL J. SCHACK, and RICHARD D. WILSON

Received February 25, 1975

AIC501515

The novel oxonium salts OH₃+SbF₆ and OH₃+AsF₆⁻ were isolated as \cdot ell-defined crystalline solids from the H₂O-HF-SbF₅ and the H₂O-HF-AsF₅ system, respectively. These salts are the most stable oxonium salts presently known. It was shown by DSC studies that OH₃+SbF₆⁻ and OH₃+AsF₆⁻ decompose at about 357 and 193°, respectively. Their ionic nature in both the solid state and polar solvents was established by vibrational and ¹⁹F and ¹H NMR spectroscopy. The infrared spectra of these adducts closely resemble those recently attributed to H₂F⁺ salts, suggesting that the latter may have been incorrectly identified. Furthermore, the frequencies of the OH₃+ fundamentals in these salts are very similar to those of isoelectronic NH₃, but significantly different from those previously observed for OH₃+ in mineral acid monohydrates. This indicates that in the MF₆⁻ salts the hydrogen bridges are considerably weaker, although similar phenomena are observed for the low-temperature spectra suggesting rigidity of the lattice at low temperature. The assignments for OH₃+ were examined by force field computations. On the basis of its X-ray powder diffraction pattern, OH₃+AsF₆⁻ is cubic with a = 8.015 Å, Z = 4. From the H₂O-HF-BF₃ system a solid adduct was isolated at low temperature but was not further characterized owing to its thermal instability. A new method for drying HF based on oxonium salts is proposed.

Introduction

During a study of the controlled hydrolysis of $BrF_4^+Sb_2F_{11}^$ in HF, a stable white solid was obtained in high yields. Elemental analysis of this solid showed that it did not contain detectable amounts of bromine. Its infrared spectrum closely resembled that recently reported¹ by Couzi et al. for H₂F⁺. However, attempts to prepare a stable product from HF and SbF₅ alone failed. This agrees with a DTA study² of the HF-SbF₅ system which showed no evidence for any highmelting adduct. Surprisingly, the addition of small amounts of water to HF-SbF₅ mixtures produced the same stable solid which, as shown in this paper, was identified as OH₃+SbF₆⁻.

A literature search did not reveal any reports on the isolation of OH₃+MF₆⁻ salts, in spite of many papers dealing with the relatively unstable mineral acid monohydrates and Commeyras and Olah's proton NMR (singlet at δ 10.25) evidence³ for the existence of the oxonium ion in SbF₅-HOSO₂F solution. Recently, Bonnet and coworkers studied⁴ solutions of SbF₅ in H₂O and HF by DTA and identified the crystalline phases SbF₅·2H₂O, 4SbF₅·5H₂O, SbF₅·H₂O, 3SbF₅·2H₂O, and SbF₅·HF·2H₂O. Surprisingly, no evidence for OH₃+SbF₆was reported, although the infrared spectra attributed to SbF₅·H₂O and 4SbF₅·5H₂O closely resemble those obtained by us for OH₃+SbF₆-.

The general interest in oxonium salts and superacid systems,^{5,6} in which, unless rigorously dried, these salts are bound to be formed, prompted us to study these simple oxonium salts in more detail. Their unexpected high thermal stability also induced us to study the protonation of other compounds, such as H₂S, HCl, Xe, HNF₂, NF₃, etc. Details on novel salts containing the SH₃⁺ and the NH₂F₂⁺ cations will be reported elsewhere.⁷

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus. Volatile materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with ClF3 and HF) Monel Teflon-FEP vacuum system. Nonvolatile materials were handled in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box. Hydrogen fluoride (The Matheson Co.) was first electrolytically dried⁸ followed by treatment with either fluorine or SbF5. In the latter case, the HF was added to a Teflon-FEP ampoule containing SbF5. Any water present formed nonvolatile OH3⁺SbF6⁻ and the anhydrous HF was pumped off at -40°. Antimony pentafluoride and AsF5 (Ozark Mahoning Co.) and BF3 (The Matheson Co.) were purified by distillation and fractional condensation, respectively, prior to their use.

The infrared spectra were recorded in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹ on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 infrared spectrophotometer. The spectra of gases were obtained using Monel cells of 5-cm path length fitted with AgCl windows. Spectra of dry powders at room temperature were recorded as pressed (Wilks minipellet press) disks between AgCl windows. Low-temperature spectra were obtained as dry powders between CsI plates using a technique similar to one previously reported.⁹

The Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-Å exciting line and a Claassen filter¹⁰ for the elimination of plasma lines. Sealed quartz or Teflon-FEP tubes were used as sample containers in the transverse-viewing, transverse-excitation technique. The low-temperature spectra were recorded using a previously described¹¹ device. Polarization measurements were carried out according to method VIII listed by Claassen et al.¹⁰

Debye-Scherrer powder patterns were taken using a GE Model XRD-6 diffractometer. Samples were sealed in quartz capillaries (~ 0.5 -mm o.d.).

The ¹⁹F and ¹H NMR spectra were recorded at 56.4 and 60 MHz, respectively, on a Varian Model DA60 spectrometer equipped with a variable-temperature probe. Chemical shifts were determined by the side-band technique relative to external CFCl₃ and TMS, respectively.

A Perkin-Elmer differential scanning calorimeter, Model DSC-1B, was used for the determination of the thermal stability of the compounds. The samples were scaled in aluminum pans, and heating rates of 2.5 and 10° /min in N₂ were used.

The H₂O content in the OH₃+ salts was determined by dissolving a known amount of sample in pyridine and titrating the evolved H₂O with Karl Fischer reagent using a Labindustries Aquametry apparatus. Antimony and arsenic were determined by X-ray fluorescence spectroscopy of basic aqueous solutions.

Preparation of OH₃+SbF₆⁻. In a typical experiment, SbF₅ (8.305 mmol) was placed in a Teflon-FEP ampoule and 8 ml of liquid anhydrous HF was added at -196°. The mixture was warmed to 25° to give a homogenous solution. Distilled water (8.30 mmol) was added to the ampoule at -196° and the mixture was warmed to 25°. Removal of all volatile material in vacuo at 25° resulted in 2.116 g of a white solid residue (weight calcd for 8.30 mmol) of OH₃+SbF₆⁻. 2.115 g). Anal. Calcd for OH₃SbF₆: H₂O, 7.07; Sb, 47.8. Found: H₂O, 6.93; Sb, 48.0.

Preparation of OH₃+AsF6⁻. In a typical experiment, H₂O (5.421 mmol) and anhydrous HF (8 ml of liquid) were combined at -196° in a Teflon-FEP ampoule, followed by warm-up to 25°. Arsenic pentafluoride (5.427 mmol) was added to this mixture at -196° and the contents of the ampoule were allowed to warm slowly to room temperature. Removal of volatile material at 25° in vacuo resulted in 1.128 g of a white solid residue (weight calcd for 5.421 mmol of OH₃+AsF6⁻ 1.127 g). Anal. Calcd for OH₃AsF6: H₂O, 8.66; As, 36.0. Found: H₂O, 8.26; As, 35.7.

The H₂O-HF-BF₃ System. To a mixture of H₂O (3.66 mmol) and anhydrous HF (10 ml of liquid), prepared as described above, BF₃ (7.4 mmol) was added at ~196°. This mixture was kept at -78° for 10 min and then slowly warmed until a clear solution resulted. Removal of volatile material at -70° in vacuo produced a white solid residue melting at around 0° to a colorless liquid having a dissociation pressure of about 4 mm at 22°. The weight of the adduct, after being pumped on at 0° for several minutes, was 376 mg (caled for 3.66 mmol OH₃BF4 387 mg). Novel Onium Salts

Results and Discussion

Syntheses. Addition of water to mixtures of HF with the strong Lewis acids SbFs and AsFs produces stable 1:1:1 adducts in quantitative yield according to

$$HF + H_3O + MF_5 \xrightarrow{HF} H_3O^*MF_6^-$$

The formation of these adducts is not surprising in view of the previous evidence¹²⁻¹⁴ showing that in HF solution the following equilibrium exists

 $SbF_{4} + 2HF \rightleftharpoons H_{2}F^{*}SbF_{4}^{-}$

and that the stronger base H_2O can displace^{3,15} H_2F^+ with formation of the OH_3^+ cation

$$H_2F^* + SbF_6^* + H_2O \rightarrow OH_3^* + SbF_6^* + HF$$

However, in view of the several hundred recent publications dealing with superacid chemistry, the well-known difficulties in obtaining completely anhydrous systems, and the general interest in oxonium salts, we were extremely surprised to find that these stable adducts had not previously been isolated.

It appears that the low-temperature infrared spectra of these adducts have been observed¹ previously by Couzi and coworkers in the course of their study of the binary HF-Lewis acid systems but were mistaken for H₂F⁺ salts. Although not impossible, it is highly unlikely that OH₃⁺ and H₂F⁺ would show such similar vibrational spectra. Furthermore, comparison of the observed frequencies and computed force constants of "H₂F⁺" with those of isoelectronic H₂O show poor agreement (H₂O, $f_r = 8.45$, $f_{\alpha} = 0.76$; "H₂F⁺", $f_r = 5.71$, f_{α} = 1.36 mdyn/Å).¹

The failure of Bonnet et al. to isolate $OH_3+SbF_6^-$ from the SbF5-H2O-HF system⁴ may be explained by their unfortunate choice of reaction conditions. They combined H₂O with SbF5 in the absence of a solvent. This can result in partial hydrolysis of SbF5 with HF formation, thus making it very difficult to obtain well-defined products.

We have established the 1:1:1 composition of the HF-H₂O-SbF₅ and the HF-H₂O-AsF₅ adducts by the observed material balances, elemental analyses, and vibrational and NMR spectroscopy. With the weaker Lewis acid BF₃, an unstable 1:1:1 adduct is formed at lower temperature. It melts at about 0° to a colorless liquid having a dissociation pressure of about 4 min at 22°.

The quantitative formation of a stable nonvolatile OH_3^+ salt is an effective way to remove small amounts of water from HF by treating it with a strong Lewis acid. Bismuth pentafluoride, although not used in this study, should be the most convenient drying reagent, since it is nonvolatile at room temperature. Thus, its use would permit the removal of the dry HF from $OH_3^+BiF_6^-$ and the excess of BiFs at ambient temperature. This method appears more convenient than previously reported methods, such as pyrolysis of dried NaHF2,¹⁶ electrolytic drying,⁸ or fluorine treatment.¹⁷ Furthermore, the stable solid $OH_3^+MF_6^-$ salts could find applications in systems requiring catalytic amounts of strong acids. Owing to their physical properties (see below), these solids should be easier to store, ship, and handle then highly corrosive liquids.

Properties. The OH_3+SbF6^- and OH_3+AsF6^- safts are white crystalline solids. They are highly soluble in HF and moderately soluble in polar solvents, such as $CH_3SO_2CH_3$. With stronger bases such as pyridine or acetonitrile, water is evolved and the nitrogen atom is protonated. The quantitative displacement of OH_3^+ by pyridine was successfully used for the determination of the H₂O content with Kari Fischer reagent. Evidence for the protonation of acetonitrile was obtained by proton NMR spectroscopy (see below). The oxonium ion is surprisingly inactive as a hydrolyzing agent. In addition to Table I. X-Ray Powder Data for OH, *AsF, - a

d _{obad} , A	d _{calcd} , A	Intens	h	k	1	
4.64	4.62	VS	1	1	1	
4.01	4.00	vs	2	0	0	
2.82	2.83	S	2	2	0	
2.420	2.414	w	3	1	_1	
2.315	2.312	w	2	2	4 .2	
1.999	2.002	w	4	0	0	
1.833	1.837	w	3	3	1	
1.785	1.791	mw	4	2 '	0	
1.636	1.634	m	4	2	2	
1.542	1.541	mw	5 3	1 3	1 3	
1.414	1.416	vw	4	4 /	0	
1.355	1.353	w	5	3	1	
1.336	1.335	w	6 4	0 4	0 2	
1.267	1.266	vw	6	2	õ	

^a Cubic, a = 8.015 A, V = 514.9 A³, Z = 4, $\rho_{calcd} = 2.890$ g cm⁻³, Cu Ka radiation, and Ni filter.

its compatibility with the SbF6⁻ and AsF6⁻ ions in HF solution, it does not cause BrF5, BrF4⁺ salts,⁷ and NF4⁺ salts¹⁸ to hydrolyze to a significant extent.

The thermal stability of $OH_3+SbF_{6^-}$ and $OH_3+AsF_{6^-}$ was determined by DSC. The SbF_{6^-} salt exhibited reversible endotherms at 89 and 209° (probably phase changes), followed by some small irreproducible endotherms from about 230 to 357° and a large irreversible endotherm at 357°. The occurrence of complete decomposition at 357° was also confirmed by the observation of white fumes escaping from the sample cup at this transformed to 150° under a static vacuum result id in the buildup of only a little pressure over a period of several hours. The $OH_3+AsF_6^-$ salt exhibited no endo- or exotherms prior to the onset of its strongly endothermic decomposition at 193° indicating the absence of any phase change between 25 and 193°.

The thermal stability of $OH_3^+SbF6^-$ and $OH_3^+AsF6^-$ is unusually high, when compared to the previously reported OH_3^+ salts. Most of these salts are stable only at low temperature, and the more stable $OH_3^+CF_3SO_3^-$, $OH_3^+ClO_4^-$, and $OH_3^+CH_3C_6H_4SO_3^-$ melt at 35, 50, and 105°, respectively.¹⁹⁻²¹

X-Ray Powder Diffraction Data. The powder diffraction patterns of OH₃+AsF₆⁻ and OH₃+SbF₆⁻ are listed in Tables I and II, respectively. The OH₃+AsF₆⁻ salt is cubic with a = 8.015 Å and Z = 4. As previously pointed out,²² it is very difficult to distinguish from the powder pattern alone for this type of compound whether it has the face-centered cubic NaSbF₆ or the primitive cubic CsPF₆ structure. The intensities observed for OH₃+AsF₆⁻ seem to agree somewhat better with the primitive cubic CsPF₆ type. Since the size of the OH₃+ cation²³ is roughly comparable to that of K⁺, Ag⁺, or NH₄⁺, it is not surprising that OH₃+AsF₆⁻ should be isotypic with Ag⁺AsF₆⁻ (a = 7.74 Å) and NH₄+PF₆⁻ (a = 7.90 Å).

The OH₃+SbF₆⁻ pattern was indexed for a tetragonal cell with a = 11.48 Å, c = 8.78 Å, and Z = 8. By comparison with the known^{22,24} structures of similar MXF₆ compounds, it might be considered as a tetragonally distorted cubic KSbF₆ structure. Tetragonal unit cells with Z = 8 have previously been reported²⁵ for KReF₆, KWF₆, and KMoF₆, although their deviation from a cubic cell is much smaller. This might be explained by the fact that OH₃⁺ is not spherical.²³ In addition to the cubic phase (Z = 8), a high-temperature tetragonal phase (Z = 2) has been reported^{22,24} for AgSbF₆ and KSbF₆ containing one-fourth of the cubic superlattice.

In summary, the structures observed for the $OH_3^+MF_6^-$ salts agree well with those reported^{22,24} for related MF_6^- salts. This comparison also suggests the possibility of different phases as was indicated for $OH_3^+SbF_6^-$ by the DSC data (see above).

Contraction of the second second

したとういいたので

s /

dobad, A	dcalcd, A	Intens	h	k	1
8.75	8.77	nı	0	0	1
4.78	4.80	m	2	0	1
4.38	4.39	\$	ō	Ó	2
3.47	3.49	m	2	ō	2
3.32	3.34	VS	2	ĩ	2
2.868	2.869	mw	4	ō	ō
2.785	2 784	m	4	ĩ	ŏ
2.241	2 251	m	Ś	i	ŏ
2.199	2 194	5	õ	ō	4
		•	4	õ	3
2.053	2.049	mw	2	ŏ	4
2.021	2.017	m	2	ĩ	4
1.901	1.903	mw	3	ō	4
1.877	1.877	m	3	ĭ	4
1 779	1 777	mw	6	2	i
1 760	1.756	m	š	Ā	1
1.680	1.679		6	2	1
1.663	1.075	m	U	5	•
1.005					
1.579		10.W			
1.576		411			
1.515		***			
1.303		W			
1.401		mw			
1.392		111			
1.347		mw			
1.341		111			
1.230		m			
1.220		111 maa			
1.107		mw			
1.100		mw			
1.100		mw			
1.073		mw			
1.030		mw			
1.010		m			
0.990		m			
0.972		w			
0.963		vw			
0.937		m			
0.922		m			
0.9072		mw			
0.8925		m			
0.8793		m			
0.8663		m			
0.8538		m			
0.8365		vw			
0.8306		m			
0.8251		w			
0.8195		m			
0.8144		 w			
0.8091		w			
0 8037		w			
0.7988		m			
0.7890		m			
0.7890		w			
0.7000		17 17			
0.1127					

^a Tetragonal. a = 11.48 A, c = 8.78 A, V = 1157.1 A³, Z = 8, $\rho_{calcd} = 2.93$ g cm⁻³, Cu K α radiation, and Ni filter.

Contrary to $OH_3^+SbF_6^-$, cubic $OH_3^+AsF_6^-$ did not exhibit a phase change between room temperature and its decomposition point. This is not surprising since $OH_3^+AsF_6^-$ appears to be isotypic with KPF6 which has a rhombohedral lowtemperature and a cubic high-temperature phase.²⁶

Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Spectra. The NMR spectra of OH₃+SbF₆ and OH₃+AsF₆⁻ were recorded in CD₃SC ·CD₃, CH₃CN, and CD₃CN solutions. The ¹⁹F NMR spectra of OH₃+AsF₆ in CD₃SO₂CD₃ and CH₃CN solution showed a quartet of equal intensity at ϕ 60.9 and 65.4 with J_{AsF} = 915 and 930 Hz, respectively, in good agreement with the values previously reported,²⁷ for octahedral AsF₆. Similarly, the OH₃+SbF₆⁻ samples showed a sextet (J_{DISbF} = 1946 Hz) and octet (J_{DISbF} = 1053 Hz) of equal intensities at ϕ 120.1, Christe, Schack, and Wilson

characteristic^{27,28} of octahedral SbF6⁻. In agreement with the vibrational spectra (see below), no evidence was found for the presence of MF5•OH2²⁹ or MF5•NCCH3^{30,31} molecular adducts in these systems.

The proton NMR spectra of OH₃+SbF₆⁻ and OH₃+AsF₆⁻ in CD₃SO₂CD₃ solution showed only a singlet at δ -9.49 and -10.58, respectively. These values agree well with that of δ -10.2 previously attributed³ to OH₃⁺ in superacid solutions. In CH₃CN or CD₃CN solutions, however, the spectra were more complex. The strongest resonances for the SbF6⁻ and As F6 salts were observed at δ -10.92 and -11.34, respectively. In addition, a very broad resonance at δ -8.8 and a triplet of equal intensity ($J_{\rm NH} = 53.5 \text{ Hz}$) at $\delta - 6.3$ were observed. The latter is characteristic for NH4⁺,³² The observation of NH4⁺ together with the fact that the proton resonance in CH₃CN solutions is significantly shifted to lower field, when compared to CD₃SO₂CD₃ solutions, indicate that this resonance is due to a =NH⁺ type species and not to OH₃⁺. The CH₃ resonance consisted of a single peak at δ -2.21 indicating rapid exchange between CH3CN and its protonated form. The ready protonation of CH3CN in HSO3F-SbF5-SO2 solution has previously been established.33 The difference between the reported spectrum³³ and our spectrum can be explained by the fact that in one case small amounts of CH3CN were dissolved in large amounts of acid, whereas in our case small amounts of OH3+SbF6 were added to large amounts of CH₃CN. Since the NMR spectrum of OH₃⁺ in superacids has previously been reported³ and agrees with our data for the CD₃SO₂CD₃ solution, we have not studied superacid or HF solutions.

Vibrational Spectra. Figures 1 and 2 show the vibrational spectra of $OH_3+SbF_6^-$ and $OH_3+AsF_6^-$, respectively. The observed frequencies are listed in Table III. Whereas no difficulty was encountered in obtaining reproducible infrared spectra of $OH_3+SbF_6^-$ as a dry powder between AgCl disks at room temperature, for $OH_3+AsF_6^-$ low-temperature conditions were required. At room temperature, the band centered at about 900 cm⁻¹ would rapidly become broad and shift to higher frequency (~1020 cm⁻¹). Similarly, the broad band centered at about 3200 cm⁻¹ became less symmetric with its maximum being shifted to ~3500 cm⁻¹. In the Raman spectra, except for that of $OH_3+SbF_6^-$ in HF solution, the bands due to OH_3+ were not observed owing to their very low intensity and broadness.

The anion bands, both in HF and CD₃SO₂CD₃ solution, were in excellent agreement with those previously observed for octahedral AsF6- 34-36 and SbF6-.35-37 In the roomtemperature spectra of the solids, $\nu_2(E_g)$ showed a splitting into two banes which is not uncommon for octahedral MF6" ions in solids.^{35,37-40} For OH₃+SbF6⁻, the intensities of the infrared bands at about 490 and 570 cm⁻¹ varied from sample to sample (see traces A and B of Figure 1). Although one might be tempted to attribute the 490-cm⁻¹ band to the presence of some Sb2F11 polyanion^{35,41-43} or to an OH3⁺ libration mode (see below), we prefer to assign it to SbF6⁻ for the following reasons. The OH3+AsF6- spectra show similar bands and AsF₆⁻ is unlikely to form stable polyanions,⁴⁴ the observed material balances and elemental analyses gave no indication of polyanion formation, and an OH3+ libration should be of very low Raman intensity. Whereas in the room-temperature spectra of the solids, $\nu_3(F_{1u})$ and $\nu_1(A_{1g})$ appear as single bands, these bands become doublets in the low-temperature spectra. Furthermore, four relatively sharp bands were observed in the low-temperature infrared spectrum of OH₃+AsF₆⁻ (trace B, Figure 2) in the region of $\nu_2(E_g)$ of AsF6".

The most plausible explanation for these additional low-

			OH, ⁺SbF, -					OH, *AsF, -				
			ä	aman					Raman			
		Sol	Pi		Soln	Ir, solid		S	bid			
Ĥ	Ir, solid, 25°	25°	-120°	CD,SO ₁ CD,	ΗF	25°	-196°	25°	-120°	CD,SO2CD, soln	(C,)	9
336	3330 vs. br 3150 vs. br				3300 (0.2) br. p	3600-2800 { vs vbr	3250 sh 3080 vs				· ν, (Λ ,), ν, (E)	
626 950	1615 s 900 s. br				1630 (0.1) br, dp	1630 s, br 800-1050 c br	1615 5				Ē	
	670 vs. br	663 (10)	$\int 674 (10)$			720 vs, br	715 vs		(115 (10)	-	2(V)	µ,1€
	588 eh	(01) (00)	(640 (5.3) 500 (0.3)	65P (10)	658 (10) p		676 s	698 (10)	(677 (7.4)	680 (10)		ν, (Λ ₁
	(1221)	558 (0.8)	559 (1.2)				5 090	580 (1) br	566 (4.1)			
	(484)c	490 (0.6) br	4 98 (0.6)	568 (1)	568 (0.9) dp	550 s, br	560 s >			573 (0.5)		v3(E
		450 sh	450 (0+)					5/)0 (1) br	480 (1)			
		joo				392 s, br	392 vs					
		28/ 5 280 (4.1) 265 ch	288 (0.5) 280 (3.4) 263 (0.4)	274 (3)	273 (2.8) dp		373 w	378 (4)	369 (8)	368 (1.8)		بر بر ۳.۴.
							255 s			T	attice vib or XH	· · · FM 3

Table III. Vibrational Spectra of OH3 *SbF 6 and OH3 * AsF 6 and Their Assignments Compared to that of NH3^a

Novel Onium Salts

1

2228 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 14, No. 9, 1975



Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of $OH_3^+SbF_4^-$: traces A and B, infrared spectra of two different samples as dry powder between AgCl disks; traces C and D, Raman spectra of the solid contained in a quartz tube at +25 and -120°, respectively; trace E, Raman spectrum of a $CD_3SO_2CD_3$ solution (the broken lines indicate regions obscured by solvent bands); traces F and G, Raman spectra of an HF solution contained in a Teflon-FEP tube at two different recorder voltages. P and dp indicate polarized and depolarized bands, respectively, and S indicates the spectral slit width.



Figure 2. Vibrational spectra of OH₃*AsF₆⁻¹: trace A, infrared spectrum of the solid as a dry powder between AgCl disks at 25°; trace B, infrared spectrum of the solid as 5 dry powder between Csl disks at -196° ; traces C and E, Raman spectra of the solid in a quartz tube recorded at +25 and -120° , respectively; trace D, Raman spectrum of a CD₃SO₃CD₃ solution. S indicates the spectral slit width.

temperature splittings is the assumption that at low temperature OH_3^+ and the lattice become rigid. This should result in site symmetry splittings³⁶ and in a large distortion of the

Christe, Schack, and Wilson

MF® octahedrons owing to cation-anion interaction (H-F bridging), particularly, since the MF6⁻ ions are in a field of forces of nonoctahedral symmetry. Similar effects were observed for OH3+ClO4- by broad-line proton NMR45,46 and vibrational spectroscopy.47 However, some of the bands observed in the region of the MF6 fundamentals could be of different origin, as was shown⁴⁷ by Savoie and Giguere for OH3+NO3-, OH3+ClO4-, and OH3+HSO4-. They established that libration and translation modes of polar OH1+ are of relatively high frequency and infrared intensity. Since the OH3⁺ modes are only of very low intensity in the Raman spectrum, the observed Raman bands are very likely due to the anion. However, some of the infrared bands, which have no Raman counterpart, could be due to OH3+ libration or translation modes. Spectra of the deuterated species would be helpful to distinguish between these possibilities. In addition, extensive low-temperature vibrational and wide-line NMR spectroscopic studies combined with X-ray and DTA data are desirable to correlate all the observed phenomena. However, this was beyond the scope of the present study.

Assignments for the fundamentals of the OH3⁺ cation were made by comparison with isoelectronic NH3 (see Table III). Pyramidal XY3 of symmetry $C_{3\nu}$ has four fundamentals which are classified as $2 A_1 + 2 E$, all being active in both the infrared and Raman spectra. Of these, each symmetry species contains one stretching and one bending mode. The frequencies of the two bending modes are sufficiently separated and present no assignment problem. Of the two stretching modes, the symmetric stretch $\nu_1(A_1)$ is obviously represented by the polarized Raman band at 3300 cm⁻¹ observed for OH3+SbF6in HF solution. This Raman band has an intense counterpart in the infrared spectrum of the solid. Assuming that no significant frequency shift occurred for v1 on going from the solution spectrum to that of the solid, the second intense infrared band in this region ($\sim 3150 \text{ cm}^{-1}$) should be due to the antisymmetric stretch $\nu_3(E)$. These assignments are supported by the low-temperature infrared spectrum of OH3+AsF6- which shows a strong band at about 3080 cm⁻¹ with a strong shoulder at about 3250 cm⁻¹ in agreement with the higher ir intensity expected⁴⁸ for ν_3 in an ideal, rather oblique XY3 pyramid. The agreement between the frequencies of isoelectronic NH3 and OH3+ is excellent. The only difference in their assignments results from a reversal of vi and ν_3 for OH₃⁺. Whereas force field arguments (see below) do not support such a reversal, it must be kept in mind that we are comparing a free molecule with a poorly understood solid exhibiting relatively strong anion-cation coupling.

In our spectra two relatively weak broad infrared bands were frequently observed at about 1950 and 1350 cm⁻¹, respectively. Their relative intensities varied and they cannot readily be assigned to an overtone or combination band. Their origin is at the present not fully understood.

In summary, the vibrational spectra unambiguously establish that the HF·H2O·MF5 adducts are ionic both in the solid state and in solution and contain octahedral MF6⁻ anions and pyramidal OH3⁺ cations, although some of the details of the spectra are still poorly understood. The fundamentals of OH3⁺ in its MF6⁻ salts significantly differ from those found for OH3⁺ in mineral acid monohydrates,²¹ such as OH3⁺ClO4⁻, and resemble more closely those of isoelectronic NH3. The fact that in OH3⁺MF6⁻ the OH stretches have higher and the deformations have lower frequencies than in the mineral acid hydrates strongly indicates that the hydrogen bridging in OH3⁺MF6⁻ is significantly weaker, i.e., that these compounds are more ionic.

Force Constants. To support the above assignments, force fields were computed for OH_3^+ (see Table IV) using the vibrational frequency values from this study and the geometry

as the contract of a stand with a

Table IV. Symmetry and Internal Force Constants^a of OH, * Compared to Those^b of NH,

			он,	•		NH,
Bond angle, deg	110	110	110	110	100	107
Force field	DFF	F_{32} and $F_{44} \equiv \min$	NH, TR	$ \begin{array}{l} \nu_3 \rightarrow \nu_1 \\ \nu_1 \rightarrow \nu_3 \\ F_{12} \text{and} F_{12} \equiv \min \end{array} $	F_{22} and $F_{44} \equiv \min$	GVFF
A. $F_{1} = f_r + 2f_{rrr}$	6.3369	6.3398	6.3565	5.7783	6.2128	6.4540
$F_{12} = f_{12} + 2f_{12}$	0.4296	0.4295	0.4448	0.4295	0.1942	0.4049
$F_{12} = 2f_{rot} + f_{rot}$	0	0.02395	0.3244	0.02395	0.0183	0.3244
$E F_{n} = f_r - f_{rr}$	5.4213	5.4398	5.4542	5.9696	5.4908	6.4732
$F_{AA} = f_{CA} - f_{DCA}$	0.5826	0.5817	0.5840	0.5817	0.6752	0.6161
$F_{m} = f_{r\alpha} + f_{r\alpha}$	0	-0.0648	- J.1622	-0.0648	-0.0554	-0.1622
fr fr	5.7265	5.7398	5.7550	5.9058	5.7315	6.4668
ler.	0.3050	0.3000	0.3008	0.0638	0.2407	-0.0064
Í.	0.5316	0.5310	0.5376	0.5310	0.5149	0.5457
laa	-0.0510	-0.0507	-0.0464	0.0507	0.1603	-0.0704
lea.	0	0.0296	0.1622	0.0296	0.0246	0.1622
Íraa	0	-0.0352	0	-0.0352	~0.0308	0

^a All force constants have units of mdyn/A. Frequency values used: $\nu_1 = 3300$, $\nu_2 = 900$, $\nu_3 = 3150$, and $\nu_4 = 1620$ cm⁻¹, except for column 5 where the frequencies of ν_1 and ν_3 were exchanged. ^b Values from ref 50.

 $(2 = 110^{\circ}, r = 1.01 \text{ Å})$ previously established²³ for the OH3+CH3C6H4SO3 salt. The force constants were computed by trial and error with the help of a computer to obtain an exact fit between observed and calculated frequencies. Three different force fields were computed to demonstrate that the choice of the force field has little influence on its values for a vibrationally weakly coupled species, such as OH3+, in which the central atom is much heavier than the ligands. To demonstrate the small variation in the force constant values, four decimals are listed in Table IV, in spite of the rather large uncertainties in the given force constant values. These are caused by the broadness of the bands and the unknown bond angle of OH3⁺ in its MF6⁻ salts. Two of the three force fields used, the diagonal force field and the force field requiring the deformation symmetry force constants to have minimal values, were selected owing to their established⁴⁹ usefulness for weakly coupled systems. For the third force field, the off-diagonal symmetry force constants were borrowed from the known⁵⁰ general valence force field of isoelectronic NH3. Since the antisymmetric OH3⁺ stretch has a significantly lower frequency than the symmetric one and since their frequency separation is a function of the boud angle,⁵¹ this might be taken as some evidence for the OH3⁺ bond angle being smaller than that in isoelectronic NH3. Consequently, we have also computed the three force fields for OH3+ assuming a bond angle of 100°. Whereas the stretching force constants show little angle dependence, F_{22} becomes unreasonably small for $\alpha = 100^{\circ}$. thus arguing against such a small bond angle for OH3+. As expected for a weakly coupled specie containing only one stretching and one deformation vibratic n of very different frequency in each symmetry block, the potential energy distribution showed all fundamentals to be highly characteristic. The two high-frequency fundamentals were in all cases pure stretches and the two low-frequency fundamentals were 95-100% deformation modes depending upon the values of the chosen off-diagonal symmetry force constants.

Comparison of the OH3+ force fields with that⁵⁰ of isoelectronic NH3 shows good agreement. The only major divergence is found for the stretch-stretch interaction constant f_{rr} which is caused by $v_3(E)$ of OH₃⁺ having a lower frequency value than $\nu_1(A_1)$. This discrepancy could be eliminated either by reversing their assignment (see Table IV) or by assuming very similar frequency values for them and explaining the observed splitting of the broad band at \sim 3300 cm⁻¹ in the infrared spectrum of OH1+SbF6 by Fermi resonance between $2\nu_4(\Lambda_1 + E + F_2)$ and $\nu_1(\Lambda_1)$ or $\nu_3(E)$. Clearly, the force field computations for OH3+ and comparison with those for NH3,50 PH₃, ⁵⁰ and SH₃⁺⁷ favor $\nu_3 > \nu_1$. However, the experimental data (see above) seem to suggest $\nu_1 > \nu_3$. Obviously, additional

experimental data are required to resolve this remaining ambiguity.

Several papers^{20,21,52,53} have previously been published dealing with force fields of OH3+. Owing to the great variance of the frequencies used, the values reported, for example, for f_r range from 3.93 to 6.31 mdyn/Å. The variance of the frequencies is due partially to the different degree of hydrogen bridging in the different OH3⁺ salts studied²¹ and partially to the broadness of the bands rendering their assignments extremely difficult and uncertain.

Conclusion

The novel oxonium salts OH3+SbF6- and OH3+AsF6- were synthesized and partially characterized. They possess unusual thermal stability, are easy to prepare, are well defined, appear to be highly ionic and, therefore, should be ideally suited for the study of the oxonium cation.

Acknowledgment. We thank Dr. L. Grant for helpful discussion, Dr. E. C. Curtis for the use of his computer program for the computation of the force constants, and the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

Registry No. OH3+SbF6 , 55649-03-1; OH3+AsF6-, 21501-81-5; SbF5, 7783-70-2; HF, 7664-39-3; H2O, 7732-18-5; OH3BF4, 14219-41-1; BF3, 7637-07-2; arsenic pentafluoride, 7784-36-3.

References and Notes

- (1) M. Couzi, J. C. Cornut, and P. Van Huong, J. Chem. Phys., 56, 426 (1972).
- V. K. Ezhov, Russ. J. Inorg. Chem. (Engl. Transl.), 17, 345 (1972).
 A. Commeyras and G. A. Olah, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 91, 2929 (1969).
- (4) B. Bonnet, J. Roziere, R. Fourcade, and G. Mascherpa, Can. J. Chem., 5? 2077 (1974).
- (5) G. A. Olah, A. M. White, and D. O'Brien, Chem. Rev., 70, 561 (1970).

- (6) R. J. Gillespie, Acc. Chem. Res., 1, 202 (1968).
 (7) K. O. Christe, following paper in this issue and unpublished data.
 (8) H. H. Rogers, S. Evans, and J. H. Johnson, J. Electrochem. Soc., 6, 1937 (1967).
- (9) K. R. Loos, V. A. Campanile, and C. T. Goetschel, Spectrochim, Acta, Part A, 26, 365 (1970).
- (10) H. H. Claassen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 23, 8 (1969).
- F. A. Miller and B. M. Harney, Appl. Spectrosc., 24, 291 (1970),
 M. Kilpatrick and T. J. Lewis, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 78, 5186 (1956).
- (13) H. H. Hyman, L. A. Quarterman, M. Kilpatrick, and J. J. Katz, J. Phys. Chem., 65, 123 (1961).
- R. J. Gillespie and K. C. Moss, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1170 (1966).
 H. H. Hyman, T. J. Lane, and J. A. O'Donnell, Abstracts, 145th National Meeting of the American Chemical Society, New York, N.Y., Sept 1963, p 63J.
- (16) M. E. Runner, G. Balog, and M. Kilpatrick, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 78, 5183 (1956).
- (17) W.E. Tollorg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1156 (1967). (18) R. I. Wagner, private communication.
- (19) J. B. Spencer and J. O. Lundgren, Acta Crystallogr., Part B, 29, 1923 (1973)
- (20) R. C. Taylor and G. L. Vidale, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 78, 5999 (1956).

٠.

NV N S SAME OF A

1

- (21) L. J. Basile, P. LaBonville, J. R. Ferraro, and J. M. Williams, J. Chem. Phys., 60, 1981 (1974).
- (22) R. D. W. Kemmitt, D. R. Russell, and D. W. A. Sharp, J. Chem. Soc., 4408 (1963).
- (23) J. O. Lundgren and J. M. Williams, J. Chem. Phys., 58, 788 (1973).
 (24) C. Hebecker, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 384, 12 (1971).
 (25) G. B. Hargreaves and R. D. Peacock, J. Chem. Soc., 4212 (1957).
- (26) H. Bode and H. Clausen, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 265, 229 (1951).
 (27) E. L. Muetterties and W. D. Phillips, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 81, 1084 (1959); K. J. Packer and E. L. Muetterties, Proc. Chem. Soc., London, 147 (1964).

- (17) (1704).
 (28) R. G. Kidd and R. W. Matthews, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 1156 (1972).
 (29) P. A. W. Dean and R. J. Gillespie, *J. Am. Chem. Soc.*, 91, 7264 (1969).
 (30) F. N. Tebbe and E. L. Muetterties, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 129 (1967).
 (31) D. M. Byler and D. F. Shriver, *Inorg. Chem.*, 12, 1412 (1973).
 (32) M. T. Emerson, E. Grunwald, and R. A. Kromhout, *J. Chem. Phys.*, 1647 (1968).
- (32) M. I. Ellierson, E. Otaliwand, and K. I. Kiosinder, J. Ellierson, E. J. 33, 547 (1960).
 (33) G. A. Olah and T. E. Kiovsky, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 90, 4666 (1968).
 (34) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 1783 (1967); K. O. Christe, *ibid.*, 9, 2801 (1970).

- (35) A. M. Qureshi and F. Aubke, Can. J. Chem., 48, 3117 (1970).
 (36) G. M. Begun and A. C. Rutenberg, Inorg. Chem., 6, 2212 (1967).
 (37) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 9, 2296 (1970).

- (38) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and R. D. Wilson, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., (38) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and K. D. Witson, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., in press.
 (39) R. J. Gillespie and B. Landa, Inorg. Chem., 12, 1383 (1973).
 (40) R. J. Gillespie and M. J. Morton, Inorg. Chem., 9, 811 (1970).
 (41) J. K. Ruff, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1791 (1966).
 (42) R. D. Peacock and I. L. Wilson, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2030 (1969).
 (43) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2879 (1973).
 (44) P. A. W. Dean, R. J. Gillespie, R. Hulme, and D. A. Humphreys, J. Chem. Soc. A, 241 (1971).

- Chem. Soc. A, 341 (1971). (45) D. E. O'Reilly, E. M. Peterson, and J. M. Williams, J. Chem. Phys.,
- 54, 96 (1971). (46) M. H. Cance and A. Potier, J. Chim. Phys. Phys.-Chim. Biol., 68, 941
- (1971).
- (47) R. Savoic and P. A. Giguère, J. Chem. Phys., 41, 2698 (1964).
 (48) W. M. A. Smit, J. Mol. Struct., 19, 789 (1973).
 (49) W. Sawodny, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 39, 56 (1969).
- (47) W. Sawouly, S. Mol. Spectrol., 36, 56 (1905).
 (50) T. Shimanouchi, I. Nakagawa, J. Hiraishi, and M. Ishii, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 19, 78 (1966).
 (51) A. T. Kozulin, Opt. Spektrosk., 25, 353 (1968).
 (52) J. R. Ferraro, J. M. Williams, and P. LaBonville, Appl. Spectrosc., 28, 26 (1974).
- 379 (1974).
- (53) M. Fournier and J. Roziere, C. R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci., Ser. C. 270, 729 (1970).

in alter and the and the second second in

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 14, 2230 (1975.)] Copyright 1975 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Novel Onium Salts. Synthesis and Characterization of SH3+SbF6-

KARL O. CHRISTE

Received February 25, 1975

The synthesis and properties of SH3+SbF6; the first known example of a stable salt containing the sulfonium cation, are reported. The SH3+ cation was characterized by vibrational spectroscopy and a normal-coordinate analysis was carried out Attempts to prepare SH3+AsF6⁻ resulted in the formation of As2S5. Protonation of HCl in HF-SbF5 solution yields an unstable white solid, but no evidence was obtained for adduct formation in the HF-SbF5-Xe system at temperatures as low as -78°.

Introduction

Recent studies¹ in our laboratory showed that the protonation of H₂O in HF-MF₅ (M = Sb and As) solutions produces the surprisingly stable oxonium salts OH₃+MF₆⁻. This prompted us to investigate the synthesis of other onium salts. In this paper we report on the protonation of H₂S, HCl, and Xe. Results on the protonation of HNF₂ and NF₃ will be given elsewhere.²

Whereas a huge number of alkyl- or aryl-substituted sul fonium salts are known, we could not find any literature reports on the isolation of a salt containing the SH₃⁺ cation, although Olah and coworkers had observed³ the SH₃⁺ cation at low temperature in HSO₃F-SbF₅-SO₂ solution by proton NMR spectroscopy (singlet at δ -6.60). In addition, the formation of gaseous SH₃⁺ was studied⁵⁻⁷ in mass spectrometers (ion-molecule and electron-impact studies). Similarly, the protonation of HCl has been studied only in HSO₃F-SbF₅ solution at low temperature by NMR spectroscopy, but no direct evidence for the formation of a ClH₂⁺ cation was reported.⁸ For xenon, protonation in HF-SbF₅ solution was postulated⁹ based on its ability to suppress isotopic hydrogen-deuterium exchange; protonation in ion-molecule reactions has been also reported.^{10,11}

Experimental Section

The experimental techniques used in this study were essentially the same as those previously described.⁴

Preparation of SH3+SbF6⁻. In a typical experiment, SbFs (5.38 mmol) and anhydrous HF (10 ml of liquid) were combined at -196° in a Teflon-FEP ampoule. The mixture was warmed to 25° to give a homogenous solution. Hydrogen sulfide (7.10 mmol) was added to the ampoule at -196° . The mixture was warmed first to -78° and then slowly to 25°. During warmup was formed a white solid, which

بهيلائك بالسياها بشرام الالتحار التركر الباردين

was only partially soluble in the excess of HF. Volatile products were removed at 25° in vacuo, leaving behind 1.452 g of a white, stable solid (weight calcd for 5.38 mmol of SH₃+SbF6⁻ 1.457 g). Anal. Calcd for SH₃SbF6: Sb, 44.95; S, 11.84. Found: Sb, 44.8; S, 11.9. The SH₃+SbF6⁻ product can be stored at 25° without noticeable decomposition in Tellon or Kel-F containers, but it attacks quartz.

The HF-AsF₅-H₂S System. Anhydrous HF (10 ml of liquid) and AsF₅ (3.54 mmol) were combined at -196° in a Teflon-FEP empoule. The mixture was warmed to 25° and then recooled to -196° . Hydrogen sulfide (3.54 mmol) was added to the ampoule at -196° . During slow warmup of the mixture to 0° a white to yellow solid formed. The ampoule was recooled to -78° and volatile material was pumped off during warmup to 25° leaving behind 221 mg of a stable yellow solid (weight calcd for 0.708 mmol of As₂S₅ 220 mg). Vibrational spectroscopy showed that the solid did not contain bands characteristic for either SH₃⁺ (see below) or AsF₆⁻. It was insoluble in water but slowly dissolved in boiling concentrated HNO₃. Anal. Calcd for As₂S₅: As, 48.3; S, 51.7. Found: As, 48.5; S, 51.6.

The HF-SbF3-HCl System. To a homogenized mixture (see above) of SbF3 (2.57 mmol) and anhydrous HF (5 ml of liquid) in a Teflon-FEP ampoule, HCl (6.81 mmol) was added at -196°. The mixture was warmed to -78° and then cycled several times between -78 and 0°. A white solid was formed upon melting of the starting materials. Volatile material was pumped off at -45°, resulting in 711 mg of an unstable, white solid melting below room temperature to a pale yellow, clear tiquid (weight calcd for 2.57 mmol ClH₂+SbF6⁻702 mg). The vapor phase _bove the liquid at 26° was shown by infrared spectroscopy to consist essentially of HF and HCl. The Raman spectrum of the HF solution showed the bands characteristic of SbF6⁻ (see below).

The HF-SbF5-Xe System. To a homogenized (see above) mixture of SbF5 (3.07 mmol) and anhydrous HF (10 ml of liquid) in a Teflon-FEP ampoule, Xe (7.04 mmol) was added at -196°. The mixture was slowly warmed to 0° and then kept at -78° for 16 hr. No evidence for adduct formation between Xe and HF-SbF5 at -78° was detected, and the xenon starting material was quantitatively

AIC50150C

Table	I. X-Ra	v Powder	Data for	н.	S*SbF.	- 4
		,				

dobad, A	dcaled, A	Intens	hki
5.96	5.94	vw	200
5.26	5.26	VS	002
3.94	3.94	vs	202, 300
3.56	3.54	VS	311
3.16	3.16	m	302
2.619	2.623	mw	303,004
2.4.56	2.471	w	332
2.257	2.265	m	403
2.176	2.165	ms	502
2.069	2.068	w	105
1.963	1.966	w	503, 404
1.839	1.833	w	315
1.769	1.771	w	630
1.750	1.750	w	006
1.720		w	
1.616		mw	
1.572		w	
1.535		w	
1.484		mw	
1.461		mw	
1.401		w	
1.308		w	
1.251		w	
1.239		w	
1.212		w	

⁴ Tetragonal, a > 11.89 A, c = 10.51 A, V = 1484.0 A³, Z = 8, $\rho_{calcd} = 2.43$ g cm⁻³, Cu K₀ radiation, and Ni filter.

recovered from the reaction mixture at 78°.

Results and Discussion

Synthesis and Properties of SH_3^+ Salts. Protonation of H_2S in HF-SbF5 solution produced the white, stable solid SH_3^+ -SbF6 in quantitative yield according to

H₁S + HF + SbF ... SH, SbF.

To our knowledge this is the first reported example of a stable salt containing the sulfonium cation.

According to the DSC data, SH3+SbF6 starts to decompose at 90° with the onset of an exotherm which rapidly changes into a large endotherm. The salt is moderately soluble in anhydrous HF. Attempts were unsuccessful to dissolve it in organic solvents, such as CH3SO2CH3, which were found¹ suitable for OH3+SbF6⁻. When the solvent was added, gas evolution and the formation of a cinnabar solid (probably Sb₂S₅) and a yellow solution were observed. Attempts to dissolve the sulfonium salt in SbFs caused oxidation of SH3+ as indicated by gas evolution and the appearance of a strong blue color, similar to that previously reported¹² for polysulfur radical cations. When exposed to atmospheric moisture, the solid turns yellow first and then cinnabar accompanied by the evolution of H2S. Obviously, H2S is displaced from its salt by the more basic water. This displacement reaction might be used as a convenient way to generate gaseous H2S from the storable solid SH3+SbF6" by the simple addition of water. Vibrational spectroscopy (see below) showed that some samples contained some sulfur in the form of Ss, as was also indicated by their faint yellow color.

The X-ray powder pattern of SH₃+SbF₆⁻⁻ is listed in Table I. The tetragonal unit cell with a = 11.89 Å, c = 10.51 Å, and Z = 8 is in good agreement with those found for OH₃+-SbF₆⁻⁻ and the related M+XF₆⁻⁻ salts.¹³⁻¹⁵ As expected, SH₃+SbF₆⁻⁻ has a larger unit cell and a lower density than OH₃+SbF₆⁻⁻ owing to SH₃⁺ having a significantly larger radius than OH₃⁺.

Attempts to synthesize SH3+AsF6 from the HF-AsF5-H2S system were unsuccessful and resulted in the quantitative conversion of AsFs to As2S5 according to

$$2AsF_3 + 5H_3S \rightarrow As_2S_34 + 10HI$$



FREQUENCY (cm 1)

Figure 1. Vibrational spectrum of $SH_3^*SbF_6^*$. For clarity, bands due to sulfur (S_8) were deleted: trace A, infrared spectra of the solid as dry powders between AgBr disks at two different concentrations; part of the intensity of the 270-cm⁻¹ band is due to absorption by the thin AgBr windows; trace B, spectrum of a different sample shown to demonstrate the variable relative intensities of the impurity bands marked by an asterisk and a diamond (see text). trace C, Raman spectra of solid SH₃'SbF₆" recorded at two different recorder voltages and spectral slit widths of 4 (lower) and 8 cm⁻¹ (upper traces); sample container was a quartz tube; trace D, background spectrum recorded after complete decomposition of SH₃'SbF₆" had occurred.

This difference in behavior between SbFs and AsFs is not surprising since it is well known¹⁶ that in the presence of fluoride ions H₂S will precipitate only arsenate, but not antimonate, as the corresponding pentasulfide.

Protonation of HCl and Xe. Since the protonation of H₂O and of the more acidic H₂S had resulted in the formation of novel stable MF₆ salts, we decided to examine the protonation of the even more acidic species HCl and of Xe. For both, previous studies^{8,9} had indicated protonation in solution.

The protonation of HCl in HF-SbFs solution produced a white solid product stable at -45° but melting below room temperature with decomposition. From the observed material balance, the composition of the adduct was found to be approximately 1:1:1 and the more volatile decomposition products were shown to be HCl and HF. By analogy with the OH3+ and SH3⁺ salts and on the basis of the Raman spectrum of an HF solution showing the presence of SbF6-, this adduct is likely to be ClH2+SbF5-. For xenon, no evidence for the formation of a stable adduct was found at temperatures as low as -78°. Our studies indicate that compounds more basic than HCl stand a good chance of forming a reasonably stable protonated SbF6- salt. NMR evidence for the existence of such protonated species in superacid solutions at low temperature has already been reported¹⁷ for several species, and the isolation of these and other novel simple protonated cations in form of their stable MF6" salts can be predicted. Obviously, the parent species are not limited to nonmetal hydrides but can include many other moieties.

Vibrational Spectrum of SH₃+SbF₆⁻. Since SH₃+SbF₆⁻ decomposes in organic solvents, such as CH₃SO₂CH₃, and its proton NMR spectrum in HSO₃F-SbF₅-SO₂ solution (singlet at δ 6.60)³ yields little structural information, we have used vibrational spectroscopy to characterize the SH₃+ cation. The vibrational spectrum of solid SH₃+SbF₆⁻ is shown in Figure 1. Attempts to record the Raman spectrum of an HF solution were unsuccessful owing to the moderate solubility of the salt in HF. When exposed to the blue 4880-Å line of an Ar ion laser, the sample tended to decompose rapidly even at -120°. However, this problem could be overcome by defocusing the laser beam. In general, the Raman spectra showed bands^{18,19}

Table II. Vibrational Spectrum of SH, 'SbF,' and Its Assignment Compared to That of PH, a

	Obsd freq, and rel im	em ⁻¹ , tens ^b		
	SH, 'Sb	F _s solid	Assignment (po	oint group)
PH,	lr	Raman	XH, (C,,)	SbF (Oh)
2328		2520 (1.3)	v,(E)	
	2520 vs	E State Stat		
2323		2490 sh	$\nu_1(\mathbf{A}_1)$	
	2360 sh		$2\nu_{A}(A_{1} + E + F_{2})$	
	1308 w		••••••••	$\nu_1 + \nu_2(F, u)$
	1222 w			$v_1 + v_2(E_{\alpha})$
1122	1180 vw	1180 (0.4)	ν.(E)	
992	1028 mw	1025 (0.3)	ν.(A.)	
	848 vw			$\nu_1 + \nu_2(F_{211})$
	660 vs			v.(F.,.)
		650 (10)		v. (A)
	569 m	556 (1.6)		v. (E.,)
		28.2 (2.8)		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
		275 sh		$\nu_{s}(r_{2g})$
	270 s			v. (F)

^a Reference 23. ^b Uncorrected Raman intensities; bands due to decomposition products have not been listed.

due to varying amounts of sulfur (S8) as was also indicated by the yellowish color of these samples. In addition, the spectra showed a band at 760 cm⁻¹ (marked in Figure 1 by an asterisk) which based on literature data^{18,19} does not belong to S8. Decomposition studies showed that, contrary to the SH3+SbF6 bands, this band was stable toward decomposition in the focused laser beam and, therefore, cannot belong to SH3+SbF6 (see trace D. Figure 1). The Raman spectrum contains also a weak band at about 500 cm⁻¹ (marked by a diamond) which is definitely due to a decomposition product. This band becomes the most intense band in the spectrum, when most of the SH3+SbF6⁻ has decomposed. The remainder of the spectrum (see Table II) is in excellent agreement with our expectations for ionic SH3+SbF6⁻ and is discussed below.

The general appearance of the vibrational spectrum of $SH_3^+SbF_6$ (see Figure 1) strongly deviates from that¹ of $OH_3^+SbF_6$ recorded at room temperature. Contrary to $OH_3^+SbF_6$, the bands due to $SH_3^+SbF_6^-$ are sharp and narrow and show little or no splittings indicating for SbF_6 and SH_3^+ no appreciable deviation from symmetry O_k and $C_{3\nu}$, respectively. In particular, the Raman bands due to SbF_6 are very narrow and exhibit the frequencies and relative intensities expected²⁰⁻²² for octahedral SbF_6^- . This indic, cs that, contrary to $OH_3^+SbF_6^-$, either the cation-anion coupling in $SH_3^+SbF_6$ is relatively weak or the crystal lattice becomes rigid at a higher temperature. Since $OH_3^+SbF_6^-$ and $SH_3^+SbF_6^-$ have similar tetragonal unit cells with Z = 8 (see above), it is unlikely that crystal effects are the main reason

for this pronounced difference. A better explanation for the observed difference is the lower electronegativity of sulfur when compared to oxygen. This should markedly decrease the polarity of the X-H bond and thereby decrease the positive charge on the hydrogen ligands. This in turn should result in a much weaker coulombic interaction between the positively polarized hydrogen ligands of the cation and the negatively polarized fluorine ligands of the anion, hence substantially reducing the cation-anion coupling.

The assignments for the SH3+ cation in point group C3+ were made by comparison with those²³ of isoelectronic PH₃ (see Table II). Pyramidal XY3 of symmetry C3v has four fundamentals which are classified as $2 A_1 + 2 E$, all being active in both the infrared and the Raman spectra. Of these, each symmetry species contains one stretching and one bending mode. By comparison with PH3, the two stretching modes of SH3+ are expected to have very similar frequencies and, indeed, only one intensive band is observed in the S-H stretching region at 2520 cm⁻¹. Since the symmetric SH3 stretch should be of much higher Raman intensity than the antisymmetric one, the maximum of the Raman band at 2520 cm⁻¹ must be due to $\nu_1(A_1)$. This band shows a shoulder at 2490 cm⁻¹, which might represent the antisymmetric stretch $\nu_3(E)$. However, we prefer to assume a complete coincidence of vi and v3, since v3 should be more intense in the infrared spectrum²⁴ and the infrared band has its maximum at about 2520 cm⁻¹. The weak shoulder observed at 2360 cm⁻¹ in the infrared spectrum is due to the overtone $2\nu_4(A_1 + E + F_2)$ in Fermi resonance with ν_1 and ¥3.

Of the two deformation modes of SH3+, one obviously is represented by the 1028-cm⁻¹ infrared band. For the other deformation, we had originally considered the 760-cm⁻¹ infrared band. However, a normal-coordinate analysis, carried out with this assignment, resulted in unreasonable force constants. Whereas the stretching force constant in SH3⁺ was larger than in PH₃, the deformation constant was significantly low-r. This is not plausible since any H-F bridging possible in such a solid should decrease the value of the stretching and increase the value of the deformation force constant. A careful reexamination of the spectra established that the 760-cin-1 band is not part of the SH3+SbF6 spectrum and that the Raman spectrum exhibits a band of moderate intensity at 1180 cm⁻¹, a frequency value quite reasonable for the missing SH₃⁺ deformation. The assignment of this band to $\nu_4(E)$ of SH₃⁺ is further supported by the observation of its overtone in the infrared spectrum (see above) and the results from a normal-coordinate analysis (see below). Direct observation of ν_4 in the infrared spectrum is complicated by its relatively low infrared intensity and interference by SbF6 combination bands. This leaves the 1028-cm⁺ infrared band for assignment to $\nu_2(A_1)$, in excellent agreement with the frequencies²³ of PH₃.

Table III. Symmetry and Internal Force Constants⁴ of SH,* Compared to Those of Isoelectronic PH,

			SH,	• 				PH, D
Bond angle, deg	90	95	95	95	100	105	110	93
Force field	DFF	DFF	F_{22} and $F_{44} = \min$	PH, TR	DFF	DFF	DFF	GVFF
A, F_{11} , $f_r + 2f_{rr}$	3.6535	3.6730	3.6764	3.6797	3.6930	3.7130	3.7320	3.1222
$F_{\alpha} = f_{\alpha} + 2f_{\alpha\alpha}$	0.2958	0.3252	0.3252	0.3263	0.3705	0.4472	0.6030	0.2938
$F_{11} = 2f_{res} + f_{res}'$	0	0	0.0180	0.0784	0	0	0	0.0784
$\mathbf{E} \cdot \mathbf{F}_{1} \approx f_{1} - f_{1}$	3.6543	3.6445	3.6467	3.6469	3.6350	3.625	3.6158	3.1087
Fu = la faa	0.4071	0.3872	0.3873	0.3874	0.3658	0.3426	0.3178	0.3548
$F_{14} = -f_{max} + f_{max}$	0	0	-0.0140	-0.0392	0	0	0	~0.0392
	3.6540	3.6540	3.6566	3.6578	3.6543	3.6543	3.6545	3.1132
	0.0003	0.0095	0.0099	0.0109	0.0193	0.0293	0.0387	0.0045
í.	0.3700	0.3665	0.3666	0.3670	0.3674	0.3775	0.4129	0.3345
laa	-0.0371	-0.0207	-0.0207	-0.0204	0.0016	0.0349	0.0951	-0.0203
fra			0.0107	0.0392				0.0392
(ra'			-0.0033	0				0

• All force constants have units of mdyn/A. Frequency values used: $v_1 = v_3 = 2520$, $v_2 = 1028$, and $v_4 = 1180$ cm⁻¹. • Values from ref 23.

Hexafluoroiodine(VII) Hexafluoroantimonate(V)

Normal-Coordinate Analysis. To support the above assignments for SH3+, a normal-coordinate analysis was carried out, the results of which are given in Table III. Since the geometry of SH3⁺ is unknown, we have computed force fields for different bond angles ranging from 90 to 110° (the bond angle in isoelectronic PH: is 93.345°).25 For the bond length in SH3⁺ an estimated value of 1.33 Å was used. The force constants were computed by trial and error with the help of a computer to obtain an exact fit between observed and calculated frequencies. Three different force fields were used to show that for a vibrationally weakly coupled (heavy central atom, light ligands) species, such as SH3+, the choice of a particular force field is less important than other variables. such as the bond angle. To demonstrate the small variation in the computed force fields, insignificant decimals are carried in Table III. Of the three different force fields used, the diagonal force field (DFF) and the force field requiring the deformation symmetry force constants to have minimal values were selected for their established²⁶ usefulness for vibrationally weakly coupled species. The third force field (PH3,TR) was computed by using the general valence force field (GVFF) off-diagonal symmetry force constants of isoelectronic PH3 for SH3⁺. As can be seen from Table III, all three force fields yield very similar force constants. Therefore, the given force fields are likely to be good approximations of a GVFF. By comparison with the known bond angles of H2O, CH3+, NH3, H2S, and PH3, a bond angle of about 95° appears to be most likely for SH1⁺, although the choice of the bond angle is not very critical as can be seen from the small variation of the force constants within the most probable bond angle range of 90-100°. As expected for a vibrationally weakly coupled species containing only one stretching and one deformation vibration of very different frequency in each symmetry block, the potential energy distribution showed all fundamentals to be highly characteristic. Thus, v1 and v3 were 100% pure stretching modes and v2 and v4 were 97-99% pure deformations. Comparison of the force constants of SH3⁺ with those²³ of PH3 shows excellent agreement thus supporting the above given assignments for SH3⁺.

Acknowledgment. The author thanks Drs. L. Grant, C. Schack, and R. Wilson for their help, Dr. E. C. Curtis for the use of his computer program for the computation of force constants, and the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

Registry No. SH3+SbF6, 55550-58-4; SbF5, 7783-70-2; HF. 7664-39-3; hydrogen sulfide, 7783-06-4; ClH2+SbF6, 55590-57-3.

References and Notes

- (1) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., precedin. paper in this issue.
- K. O. Christe, to be submitted for publication.
 G. A. Olah, D. H. O'Brien, and C. U. Pittman, Jr., J. Am. Chem. Soc., 89, 2996, (1967).
- J. L. Beauchamp and S. E. Butrill, Jr., J. Chem. Phys., 48, 1783 (1968).
 A. G. Harrison and J. C. Thynne, Trans. Fara. In Soc., 62, 3345 (1966).
 R. W. Kiser, "Introduction to Mass Spectroscopy and Applications", Prentice-Hall, Princeton, N.J., 1965.
- M. A. Haney and J. L. Franklin, J. Chem. Phys., 50, 2028 (1969).
 A. Commeyras and G. A. Olah, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 91, 2929 (1969).
 G. A. Olah and J. Shen, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 95, 3582 (1973).
- References 1-4 cited by D. Holtz and J. L. Beauchamp, Science, 173, (10)
- 1237 (1971).
- (11) J. A. Burt, J. L. Dunn, J. McEwen, M. M. Sutton, A. E. Roche, and H. I. Schiff, J. Chem. Phys., 52, 6062 (1970). (12) R. J. Gillespie and J. Passmore, Chem. Br., 8, 475 (1972); R. J. Gillespie
- J. Passmore. P. K. Ummat, and O. C. Vaidya, Inorg. Chem., 10, 1327 (1971
- (13) R. D. W. Kemmit, D. R. Russell, and D. W. A Sharp, J. Chem. Soc., 4408 (1963)
- (14) C. Hebecker, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 384, 12 (1971).
 (15) G. B. Hargreaves and R. D. Peacock, J. Chem. Soc., 4212 (1957). (16)
- G. Jander and H. Wendt, "Lehrbuch der Analytischen und Praparativen Anorganischen Chemie", Hirzel Verlag, Stuttgart, Germany, 1954.

- Anorganischen Chemie", Hirzel Verlag, Stuttgart, Germany, 1954.
 (17) G. A. Olah, A. M. White, and D. O'Brien, Chem. Rev., 70, 561 (1970)
 (18) A. T. Ward, J. Phys. Chem., 72, 4133 (1968).
 (19) A. Anderson and Y. T. Loh, Can. J. Chem., 47, 879 (1969),
 (20) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 49, 2296 (1970).
 (21) A. M. Qureshi and F. Aubke, Can. J. Chem., 48, 3117 (1970).
 (22) G. M. Begun at J. C. Rutenberg, Inorg. Chem., 6, 2212 (1967).
 (23) T. Shimanouchi, I. Nakagawa, J. Hiraishi, and M. Ishii, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 19, 78 (1966).
 (24) W. A. Smit I. Mol. Struct. 19, 789 (1973).
- (24) W. M. A. Smit, J. Mol. Struct., 19, 789 (1973).
 (25) A. G. Maki, R. L. Sams, and W. B. Olson, J. Chem. Phys., 58, 4502. (1973).
- (26) W. Sawodny, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 30, 56 (1969),

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 14, 2821 (1975).] Copyright 1975 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Novel Onium Salts. Synthesis and Characterization of the Difluoroammonium Cation, NH₂F₂⁺

KARL O. CHRISTE

Received March 12, 1975

The syntheses and properties of $NH_2F_2+SbF_6^-$ and $NH_2F_2+AsF_6^-$, the first known examples of difluoroammonium salts, are reported. The $NH_2F_2^+$ cation was characterized by 1^9F and 1^4H NMR and vibrational spectroscopy. At room temperature the $NH_2F_2^+$ saits are metastable and undergo spontaneous exothermic decomposition by HF elimination. Attempts were unsuccessful to prepare either NH_5^+ salts by protonation of NF_3 at temperatures as low as -78° or fluorine-substituted ammonium salts by direct fluorination of $NH_4^+AsF_6^-$ in HF solution in the temperature range -78 to $+25^\circ$.

Introduction

Recent studies in our laboratory demonstrated that several novel onium salts can be prepared by protonation of less acidic compounds in HF-MF₅ (M = Sb, As) solutions. Thus, protonation of H₂O and H₂S produced^{1,2} the surprisingly stable OH₃+MF₆⁻ and SH₃+SbF₆⁻ salts, respectively. In this paper, we report on the protonation of HNF₂ and NF₃.

Whereas salts containing the NH4+ ion had been described already in the early part of the fourteenth century,³ fluorine-substituted salts were unknown until 1965. Disproving earlier theoretical computations^{4,5} that NF4⁺ salts should be thermodynamically unstable, these salts were synthesized^{6,7} in 1965 and shown to be of high thermal stability. Since then, numerous papers dealing with NF4+ salts8-18 and the thermally unstable NF3+ radical cation¹⁷ have appeared. Of the mixed NH_nF_{4-n}+ cations, the NH₃F+ cation has previously 1. n described, 19,20 but no data on the remaining two men. a this series, i.e., NH₂F₂⁺ and NHF₃⁺, have been published. This is not surprising, since from comparison with the highly shock-sensitive HNF2 molecule and its CsF adduct,²¹ one might expect these more highly fluorinated mixed ammonium salts to be very susceptible to HF elimination. The adduct formation of HNF2 with the Lewis acids BF3, BC13, PF5, and SO2 has been studied²² at -196° by infrared spectroscopy, but no evidence was found for ion formation. The thermal stability of these adducts was rather low with (in some cases irreversible) decomposition occurring at about -80°.

Experimental Section

Caution! Difluoramine is highly explosive21 and protective shielding should be used during handling operations. The compound was always condensed at -142° and the use of a -196° bath should be avoided.23 In the course of the present study five explosions of both NH2F2+AsF6 and NH2F2+S0F6- in HF solution occurred, when these solutions were kept between -50 and +25° for extended periods of time. However, the appearance of the ruptured Kel-F or Teflon-FEP containers indicated pressure explosions (probably caused by HF elimination with N2 formation and by the small ullage above the liquid phase) rather than rapid explosive decomposition. The rate of decomposition of these NH2F2+ salt solutions varied strongly from sample to sample, indicating catalysis by trace impurities. The exothermic irreversible decomposition of solid NH2F2⁺ salts appeared to proceed without explosion on a millimolar scale, provided the volume of the container was large enough to avoid overpressurization. When working with such solutions in containers with small ullage, we, therefore, recommend removing the volatile decomposition products by quick pumping at -78° every time before handling the sample.

The experimental techniques used in this study have previously been described.¹ Difluoramine was prepared from difluorourea.²⁴ Nitrogen trifluoride (99.9%, Rocketdyne) and $NH_4^+HF_2^-$ (Braun Chemical Co.) were used without further purification. Difluoramine was handled in a Pyrex, the other reactants in a Monel Teflon-FEP, vacuum system.

Preparation of NH₂F₂+AsF₆. In a typical experiment, dry HF (50 mmol) and AsF₅ (1.74 mmol) were combined at -196° in a passivated (with ClF₃) thin-walled Kel-F capillary. The mixture was shortly warmed to room temperature to obtain a homogenous solution. Difluoramine (2.0 mmol) was added to the ampoule at -142°. The mixture was warmed to -78° and a white solid was formed which was completely soluble in the HF solvent at 20°. Unreacted NHF2 and HF solvent were removed under dynamic vacuum between -78 and 0°, leaving behind 420 mg of a white solid. This weight is in excellent agreement with that (423 mg) expected for 1.74 mmol of NH₂F₂+AsF₆.

For the preparation of the NMR samples, an excess of AsFs was used and not pumped off to suppress exchange between the cation and the HF solvent.

Decomposition of NH₂F₂+AsF₆⁻. A sample of solid NH₂F₂+AsF₆⁻, contained in a Teflon-FEP ampoule, was allowed to warm slowly from -78 to $+20^{\circ}$. After about 20 min at 20°, the solid started to melt and spontaneously decomposed with gas and heat evolution (*caution!*). The decomposition products were separated by fractional condensation and identified by infrared spectroscopy or mass spectroscopy. The main constituents were AsF₅, HF, and N₂, in addition to some NF₃ and *trans*-N₂F₂.

Preparation of NH₂**F**₂+**SbF**₆⁻. In a typical experiment, SbFs (1.70 mmol) and dry HF (150 mmol) were combined at -196° in a passivated Teflon-FEP ampoule. The mixture was warmed to 25° to obtain a homogenous solution. Difluoramine (2.02 mmol) was added to the ampoule at -142° and the mixture was warmed to -78° . A white solid formed when the starting materials melted. On warm-up toward 0°, the solid completely dissolved in the excess HF. The unreacted NHF₂ and the HF solvent were pumped off between -45 and 0° leaving behind a white solid residue (499 mg). This weight agrees well with that (493 mg) expected for 1.70 mmol of NH₂F₂+SbF₆⁻.

Decomposition of NH2F2+ShF6. A sample of NH2F2+SbF6 (1.70 mmol), when kept at 25° for about 1 hr, underwent spontaneous exothermic decomposition with melting and gas evolution. The decomposition products, volatile at -78° , consisted of N₂ (0.56 mmol) and NF3 containing a small amount of *trans*-N2F2 (0.58 mmol total). The residue (~410 mg; weight calculated for 1.70 mmol of HF-SbFs 402 mg) was warmed to 25° under dynamic vacuum. A small amount of white solid stable at 25° was obtained which, based on its infrared

AIC 501865

2822 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 14, No. 11, 1975

spectrum, contained some N2F3+SbF6-.

NF3-HF-SbF5 System. To a homogenized (see above) mixture of SbF5 (1.93 mmol) and HF (150 mmol) in a Teflon-FEP ampoule was added NF3 (3.52 mmol) at -196°. The mixture was kept at -78° for 16 hr. No evidence for adduct formation between NF3 and HF-SbF5 at -78° was detected, and the NF3 starting material was recovered from the mixture at -78°.

NH4+AsF6--HF-F2 Systema. Ammonium bifluoride (2.79 mmol) was placed in a Teflon-FEP ampoule and 20 ml of liquid anhydrous HF was added at -78°. To the clear solution was added AsFs (3.0 mmol) resulting in the formation of white solid NH4+AsF6⁻. This solid was only sparingly soluble in HF, even at 25°. The ampoule was pressurized with 1 atm of F2 at -73° and the contents of the ampoule were agitated for 1 hr at -78°. No pressure decrease (expected for F2 consumption with HF formation) was observed. The ampoule was kept at each of the temperatures -45, -23, 0, and 25° for 1 μ r with agitation, but again no F2 uptake was observed.

Results and Discussion

Synthesis and Properties. The observed material balances show that protonation of NHF₂ in HF-MF₅ (M = As, Sb) solutions proceeds according to

$$NHF_3 + HF + MF_5 \rightarrow NH_5F_5^{+}MF_5^{-}$$

The resulting difluoroammonium salts are white crystalline solids. They are stable at -50° but at room temperature tend to undergo spontaneous exothermic decomposition with melting and gas evolution. In our study, the longest time period during which a solid NH₂F₂+ salt could be kept at room temperature without decomposition was about 0.5 hr. The HF solutions of these salts appear to be reasonably stable at room temperature; however, their stability varied strongly from sample to sample indicating some catalytic effect of by-products or impurities. Precautionary measures for handling these compounds are given in the first paragraph of the Experimental Section.

The main products in the decomposition of these $NH_2F_2^+MF_6^-$ salts are N_2 , NF_3 , and some *trans*- N_2F_2 , in addition to the expected HF and MF_5. The fact that *trans*- N_2F_2 shows little tendency to complex with MF_5 under the given reaction conditions, agrees with previous²⁵ studies. The observation of only small amounts of *trans*- N_2F_2 but approximately equimolar amounts of N_2 and NF_3 as main products indicates the principal decomposition mode

$$3NH_2F_3^*MF_6^* \rightarrow 3MF_5 + 6HF + N_2 + NF_3$$

The formation of small amounts of $trans-N_2F_2$ might indicate that N₂F₂ is an intermediate in the above decomposition mode; however, previous decomposition studies²¹ on N₂F₂ gave no evidence for a disproportionation according to

 $3N_1F_1 \rightarrow 2N_2 + 2NF_1$

This difference in the decomposition products might be due to the exothermicity of the $NH_2F_2^+MF_6^-$ decomposition causing the formation of excited intermediates. The observed instability of $NH_2F_2^+$ salts toward HF elimination is not surprising. Thus, NHF_2 and its CsF adduct are known²¹ to decompose explosively.

The stability of the mixed $NH_nF_{4-n}^+$ fluoroammonium cations decreases with decreasing *n*. Thus, NH_3F^+ is relatively stable, ^{19,20} $NH_2F_2^+$ is of very marginal stability, and no evidence was found in this study for the existence of a $NHF_3^+SbF_6^-$ salt at temperatures as low as -78° . Since the NH_3F^+ and $NH_2F_2^+$ cations are reasonably stable, particularly in HF solution at low temperatures, the direct fluorination of $NH_4^+AsF_6^-$ by F_2 in HF solution was studied over the temperature range -78 to $+25^\circ$. However, no fluorination of $NH_4^+AsF_6^-$ was observed under these conditions indicating a significant accivation energy for this reaction.

Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Spectra. The ¹⁹F and ¹H NMR spectra of NH₂F₂⁺AsF₆⁻ were recorded for HF so-

وهجئماها والالالمناق فالمتحد والأراد ستنتز مستندان

Table I. ¹H (δ) and ¹F (ϕ) NMR Shifts⁶ (ppm) and HF Spin-Spin Coupling Constant (J, Hz) of NH₂F₂⁺ Compared to Those of Closely (elated Species

	NH4+ b	NH,F+C	NH ₂ F ₂ *	NF4+d	NHF, [#]
δ Φ J _{HF}	-6.3	-10.3 d ^f 110.8 q 44	-14.2 t -11.6 t 34	-213.5	-7.2 t 6 d 24

^a Measured for NH₂F₂*AsF₄⁻ in HF solution at -40° relative to external TMS and CFCl₃, respectively. ^b References 1 and 26. ^c Reference 19. ^d References 10 and 12. ^e Reference 27. ^f Key: d, doublet; t, triplet; q, quartet.

lutions acidified by AsFs to suppress exchange between the cation and the HF solvent. The results are summarized in Table I and compared to the data previously reported for the related species NH4+, 1.26 NH3F+, 19 NF4+, 10,12 and NHF2,27 As can be seen, the observed chemical shifts and the hydrogen-fluorine spin-spin coupling constant of NH2F2+ are in excellent agreement with those known for the closely related species. Furthermore, the observed multiplicities (1:2:1 triplets) in both the ¹H and the ¹⁹F spectra confirm that the species contains two hydrogen and two fluorine atoms. The components of the triplets were relatively broad and their line widths did not significantly decrease with decreasing temperature in the range -30 to -60° . This indicates that the line broadening is due to ¹⁴N quadrupole relaxation and not to an exchange process. In aduition to the NH₂F₂+ signal, the proton spectrum showed a singlet at δ -8.6 due to HF and the fluorine spectrum exhibited a singlet at ϕ 173 for rabidly exchanging HF, AsF6-, and AsF5. For a sample of NH2F2+SbF6- in unacidified HF, separate signals were observed for the SbF6⁻ anion^{1,28} and HF at ϕ 126 and 194.5, respectively.

Vibrational Spectra. The low-temperature infrared and Raman spectra of the solids and the Raman spectra of HF solutions have been recorded for both NH2F2+AsF6- and NH₂F₂+SbF₆-. The observed spectra are shown in Figures 1 and 2, and the observed frequencies and their assignment The assignments were made by are listed in Table II. comparison with those²⁹ of isoelectronic CH₂F₂. As can be seen from the Raman spectra of the HF solutions, the NHF2-MF5 adducts are ionic and exhibit the bands characteristic for octahedral AsF6- 30-32 and SbF6-.31-33 In the solid state, site symmetry and crystal field effects, in addition to distortion due to anion-cation interactions, I cause a splitting of many bands.^{1,31,33-35} In the absence of crystal structural data, no attempt will be made in the following discussion to analyze thoroughly these solid-state effects. An NH2F2+ cation of symmetry $C_{2\nu}$ (see below) already possesses nine fundamentals, the maximum number expected for a five atomic species. Consequently, the cation bands should be affected only by crystal field effects but not by symmetry lowering. Since the assignment of the anion bands (see Table II) is straightforward, we will discuss only that of the cation bands.

An XH₂F₂ species of symmetry $C_{2\nu}$ possesses nine fundamentals classified as $4A_1 + A_2 + 2B_1 + 2B_2$. All of these should be active in both the infrared and Raman spectra, except for the A₂ mode which should only be Raman active. The Raman spectrum of NH₂F₂+AsF₆⁻⁻ in HF solution (Figure 1, traces C, D, E) readily permits the assignment of the three fundamentals involving mainly motions of the NF₂ group, since the relative Raman intensities of the NH₂ modes are very low. After subtraction of the three anion bands, we are left with three reasonably intense bands at 1064, 1039, and 534 cm⁻¹. Of these, the ones at 1064 and 534 cm⁻¹ are polarized and, therefore, represent the symmetric NF₂ stretch and the NF₂ scissoring mode of species A₁, respectively. The remaining depolarized Raman band at 1039 cm⁻¹ must then be due to

Same and the second state with the second second

Same and the second
Difluoroammonium Cation

ز ب

()

Table II. Vibrational Spectra of NH₃F₃*AsF₆" and NH₃F₃*SbF₆" Compared to That of CH₂F₃

		Ubia ire	d (cui .) and ter	MICONS-					
		NH,F,*AsF.			NH ₁ F ₁ *SbF ₄ ⁻				
		Solid	HF soln		Solid	HF toln	Assignment (poir XH, F.	MF."	Approx description
CH ₂ F ₂ [#]	lr	Ra	Ra	fr	Ra	Ra	(C _{1U})	(0 _h)	of mode .
3014	2963 mw 2941 mw 2913 m 2885 m 2886 m			2980 vw 2935 w 2890 mw 2790 vs 2696 w			$2\nu_{\tau}$ and ν_{i} or ν_{s} + lattice modes ν_{s} (3)		$\nu_{as}(XH_1)$
2948	2657 x			2637 ms			$\nu_1 (\mathbf{A}_1) \\ \nu_2 (\mathbf{A}_1)$		ν _{sym} (XH ₂) δ _{sciss} (XH ₂)
1435	1474 .			1487 ms			v. (B.)		δ
1178	1185 vw			1176 vw			v. (B.)		δmack(XH ₂)
1113	1073 m 1065 m	1073 sh 1 1062 (4.5)	1064 (2.7) p	1066 m } 1055 sh }	1062 (2.3)) 1052 (1)	1062 m	ν ₃ (A ₁)		$v_{sym}(XF_2)$
1090	1038 s) 1020 w)	1041 (3.2)	1039 (0.6) dp	1036 s	1037 (1.9)	1039 w	ν ₉ (B ₁)		$\nu_{BS}(XF_1)$
	720 vw } 682 ms }			705 vw 680 s				ע, (F ₁₁)	$\nu_{as}(MF_{b})$
		714 (9.6) 674 (10)	683 (10) p	626 ms 610 mw	671 (10)) 639 (8.4)	650 vs		µ، (A _{1g})	^µ sym in phase (MF _a)
	597 m) 547 s \$	569 (4.9)	570 (0.5) d p	602 mw 550 m	566 (1.9) 539 (0.9)			v, (E _g)	^v sym out of phase (MF ₆)
528	532 m 414 m 391 vs	533 (3.1)	534 (0.8) p	528 s 360 m) 280 vs	524 (1.3)		$\nu_{4}(\mathbf{A}_{1})$	ν ₄ (F _{iu})	δ _{acias} (XF;) δ _{as} (MF ₊)
	376 w) 369 w i	369 (7.0)	366 (1.4) dp		276 (4.9)			$\nu_{\mathfrak{s}} \; (\mathbb{F}_{\mathfrak{s} \underline{\mathfrak{g}}})$	$\delta_{gym}(MF_{\bullet})$
	300 s	290 (1.1) br 216 (0+)			238 (0.4) 103 (2.3)				Lattice vibrations or XH···FM str

⁴ Reference 29. ^b Uncorrected Raman intensities. ^c Assignments for the anions bands are made for octahedral symmetry, although in the solid state the actual symmetry is obviously lower.

325



Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of $NH_2F_3^*AsF_a^-$. Trace A: infrared spectrum of the solid as a dry powder between CsI disks, recorded at -196°. Trace B: Raman spectrum of the solid suspended in HF at -70°. Traces C, D, and E: Raman spectrum of an HF solution, recorded at 25° at three different recorder voltages. Traces marked by an asterisk were recorded with the inckent polarization perpendicular. P, dp, and S indicate polarized and depolarized bands and spectral slit width, respectively. For the Raman spectra, the 4880-A exciting line of an Ar ion laser was used, the sample containers being Teflon-FEP or Kel-F tubes.



Identification of the NH2 modes is possible from the infrared



PESQUENCY (am⁻¹)

Figure 2. Vibrational spectra of $NH_1F_1^*SDF_0^*$. Trace A: infrared spectrum; bands due to impurities or decomposition products were deleted. Traces B and C^{*} Raman spectra. Recording conditions were identical with those of Figure 1. Trace C is incomplete owing to sudden self-destruction of the sample during the recording of the spectrum.

spectra where these modes are expected to be appreciably intense. In the frequency region of the NH₂ stretching modes $(2500-3500 \text{ cm}^{-1})$, NH₂F₂+SbF₆⁻ exhibits two medium strong bands at 2790 and 2637 cm⁻¹ which are assigned, by analogy with CH₂F₂,²⁹ to the antisymmetric and the symmetric NH₂ stretch, respectively. In addition to these bands, several weaker bands were observed, some of which can be attributed to

Shall to Million

With the first and the state of the

combination bands (see Table II), probably in Fermi resonance with v_1 and v_5 . In the infrared spectrum of NH₂F₂+AsF₆-, the splitting of these bands is even more pronounced. Similar splittings have previously been observed²⁹ for the CH₂ stretching modes of isoelectronic CH2F2. The assignment of these infrared bands to the NH2 stretching modes is confirmed by the observation of a broad Raman band of very low intensity at about 2800 cm⁻¹ for the HF solution of NH₂F₂+-AsF6-

In the region of the NH2 deformation modes (1700-1100 cm-1) two intense sharp infrared bands were observed at about 1550 and 1480 cm⁻¹, respectively. Based on a comparison of their absolute and relative frequencies with those of CH2F2,29 SiH2Hal2,36 and GeH2Hal2,37 they should represent the scissoring and the wagging deformations, respectively, of the NH₂ group. Comparison of their relative intensities with those of the above dihalohydrides is ambiguous. Whereas in the infrared spectrum of CH2F2 the CH2 scissoring mode is of very low intensity, in the remaining molecules its intensity is similar to that of the wagging mode and very high. Assignment of the 1550- and 1480-cm⁻¹ bands of NH₂F₂+ to the NH₂ wagging and the rocking modes, respectively, and of a weak infrared feature at 1655 cm⁻¹ to the NH₂ scissoring mode would result in an unreasonably high frequency for the rocking mode and in a too small frequency difference between the wagging and the rocking mode, provided that the NH2 modes in NH2F2⁺ are not strongly affected by NH---FM bridging between the cations and the anions. Adopting the above assignment of 1550 and 1480 cm⁻¹ to the scissoring and wagging mode, respectively, we still have to locate the NH2 rocking mode. By comparison with the other XH₂F₂ molecules, 29, 36, 37 we would expect this mode to have a frequency of about 1200 cm⁻¹. The infrared spectra of the NH₂F₂+ salts show indeed a weak band at about 1180 cm⁻¹ which is tentatively assigned to the NH2 rocking mode. However, its relative infrared intensity is unexpectedly low. An alternate assignment for this mode exists by attributing one of the more intense components of the 1050-cm⁻¹ band system to it. However, this alternative seems to us less satisfactory for the following reasons. The Raman spectra of the solids show the same splittings. Since the NH2 modes are of very low intensity in the Raman spectrum (see above), these bands should belong to an NF2 mode. Furthermore, by comparison with the frequencies of the scissoring and the wagging mode, a frequency of 1070-1020 cm⁻¹ for the NH₂ rocking mode appears unreasonably low.

The torsion mode, v5 (A2), should only be Raman active and be of low intensity. This explains our failure to detect this mode for NH₂F₂+.

The spectra of the solid salts show, in addition to the splittings frequently observed^{1,31,33-35} for MF6⁻ salts, bands in the region 100-300 cm⁻¹. These bands were not observed for the Raman spectrum of NH2F2+AsF6- in HF solution and are rather broad. Therefore, they are attributed to lattice modes or cation-anion interaction through XH-FM bridges. Since the spectra of these solids were recorded at temperatures where the lattice is likely to become rigid, the observed phenomena are not surprising. A more detailed discussion of these effects has previously been given for OH3+ salts.1

The unknown frequency of ν_5 (A₂), the tentative assignment for the NH₂ deformation modes, the uncertainty in the frequencies of v_6 (B₁) and v_1 (A₁), and the importance of the off-diagonal terms in the F matrix of the CH2F2 general valence force field²⁹ do not justify a normal-coordinate analysis for NH₂F₂⁺ at the present time.

The existence of 1:1:1 adducts between NHF2, HF, and SbFs or AsFs was established by the observed material

- and the other of the state of

balances. The ionic structures, NH2F2+MF6-, were established for these adducts by 1H and 19F NMR and vibrational spectroscopy. Seven or light of the nine fundamentals, expected for a $NH_2F_2^+$ cation of symmetry $C_{2\nu}$, were observed. The nature of the products, resulting from the decomposition of these adducts, was briefly studied. With the exception of NHF3⁺, all of the fluoroammonium ions are now known.

Acknowledgment. The help of Drs. L. Grant, C. Schack, and R. Wilson and the financial support of the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, is gratefully acknowledged.

Registry No. HF, 7664-39-3; AsF5, 7784-36-3; NHF2, 10405-27-3; SbFs, 7783-70-2; NH2F2+AsF6-, 56533-30-3; NH2F2+SbF6-, 56533-31-4.

References and Notes

- (1) K. O. Christe C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 14, 2224
- K. O. Christe, *Inorg. Chem.*, 14, 2230 (1975).
 W. C. Holmes in "Kirk-Othmer's Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology", Vol. 2, 2nd ed, Wiley, New York, N.Y., 1967, p 314. (3)
- W. C. Price, T. R. Passmore, and D. M. Roeseler, Discuss. Faraday Soc., (4) 35, 201 (1963).
- J. N. Wilson, Adv. Chem. Ser., No. 54, 30 (1966). K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., (6) 2, 83 (1966).
- (7) W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 2, 79 (1966).
- (8) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, U.S. Patent 3,503,719 (1970). (9) J. P. Guertin, K. O. Christe, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1921
- (1966).
- (10) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, A. E. Pavlath, and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, 533 (1967). K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 10, 2803 (1971).
- (11) N. O. Christe and D. Finforch, *intrg. Chem.*, 10, 2003 (1911).
 (12) W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 1156 (1967).
- C. T. Gottschel, V. A. Campanile, R. M. Curtis, K. R. Loos, C. D. Wagner, and J. N. Wilson, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 1696 (1972).
 K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and A. E. Anworthy, *Inorg. Chem.*, 12,
- 2478 (1973)
- (15) S. M. Sinel'nikov and V. Ya. Rosolovskii, Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, 194, 1341 (1970).
- (16) V. Ya. Rosolovskii, V. I. Nefedov, and S. M. Sinel'nikov, Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Ser. Khim., 7, 1445 (1973). (17) S. P. Mishra, M. C. R. Symons, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and P. I. Wagner, *Inorg. Chem.*, 14, 1103 (1975).
- (18) I. J. Solomon, J. N. Keith, and A. Snelson, J. Fluorine Chem., 2, 129
- (1972). V. Grakauskas, A. H. Remanick, and K. Baum, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 90,
- (19) 3839 (1968).
- (20)
- V. Grakauskas, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 35, 3035 (1973). E. W. Lawless and I. C. Smith, "Inorganic High-Energy Oxidizers", Marcel Dekker, New York, N.Y., 1968, p 69. (21)
- A. D. Craig, Inorg. Chem., 3, 1628 (1964). (22)
- (23) E. A. Lawton and J. Q. Weber, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 85, 3595 (1963).
 (24) E. A. Lawton, E. F. C. Cain, D. F. Sheehan, and M. Warner, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 17, 188 (1961).
- (25) For a discussion of the complex formation of cls- and trans-N2F2 with Lewis acids see K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and W. Sawodny, J. Mol. Struct., 8, 245 (1971).
- M. T. Emerson, E. Grunwald, and R. A. Kromhout, J. Chem. Phys., 33, 547 (1960). (26)
- 33, 347 (1960).
 A. Kennedy and C. B. Colburn, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 81, 2906 (1959).
 R. G. Kidd and R. W. Matthews, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1156 (1972).
 I. Suzuki and T. Shimanouchi, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 46, 130 (1973); H.
 B. Stewart and H. H. Nielsen, Phys. Rev., 75, 640 (1949); J. Morcillo,
 L. J. Zamorano, and J. M. V. Heredia, Spectrochim. Acta, 22, 1969 (1966); D. H. Rank, E. R. Shull, and E. L. Pace, J. Chem. Phys., 18, 926 (1960); W. Ualan, I. Med. Spectroce, 76, 132 (1969). (29) 885 (1950); W. Holzer, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 25, 123 (1968)
- K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1783 (1967); K. O. Christe, Ibid., 9, 2801 (1970). (30)

- Christe, 101a., 9, 2801 (1970).
 (31) A. M. Quresài and F. Aubke, Can. J. Chem., 48, 3117 (1970).
 (32) G. M. Begun and A. C. Rutenberg, Inorg. Chem., 6, 2212 (1967).
 (33) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 9, 2296 (1970).
 (34) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and R. D. Wilson, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem.,
- R. J. Gillespie and B. Landa, Inorg. Chem., 12, 1383 (1973); R. J. Gillespie and M. J. Mortos, *ibid.*, 9, 811 (1970).
 J. A. Hawkins and M. K. Wilson, J. Chem. Phys., 21, 360 (1953); J. A. Hawkins, S. R. Polo, and M. K. Wilson, *ibid.*, 21, 1122 (1953); D. W. Mayo, H. E. Opitz, and J. S. Peake, *ibid.*, 23, 1344 (1955); S. Cradox, K. H. W. Mayo, H. E. Opitz, and J. S. Peake, *ibid.*, 23, 1344 (1955); S. Cradox, K. H. W. Mayo, H. E. Opitz, and J. S. Peake, *ibid.*, 21, 1122 (1953); D. E. A. V. Ebsworth, and A. G. Robiette, Trans. Faraday Soc., 60, 1502 (1964).
 (37) E. A. V. Ebsworth and A. G. Robiette, Spectrachim. Acta, 20, 1639

t

(1964).

Journal of Fluorine Chemistry, 7 (1976) 356 358 © Elsevier Sequoia S.A., Lausanne – Printed in the Netherlands

Received:September 20, 1975

SHORT COMMUNICATION

On the PtF₆ - XeOF₄ Reaction System

Karl O. Christe and Richard D. Wilson

Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

To Professor George H. Cady on his 70th birthday

Recently, Holloway and Schrobilgen reported [1] that the reaction between KrF⁺ salts and XeOF₄ does not produce the XeOF₅⁺ cation, as originally claimed by Bartlett and coworkers [2], but results in the formation of XeF₅⁺ and 0_2^+ salts. In view of this report and the importance of PtF₆ for the production of high oxidation state compounds [3-8], we wish to communicate results on the PtF₆ - XeOF₄ system which show a close relationship between the KrF⁺ - XeOF₄ [1] and the PtF₆ - XeOF₄ reaction system.

The interaction between PtF₆ and XeOF₄ was studied in sapphire reactors. When PtF₆ was combined with XeOF₄ at -196° and the mixture was allowed to warm to 25°, reaction occurred on melting of the XeOF₄. A dark brown solid was formed and its color did not disappear even after keeping the mixture at 25° for 30 hours. Cooling of the mixture to -196° showed the presence of a noncondensible gas which was identified by mass spectroscopy as 0₂. Pumping on the mixture at 25° for 24 hours resulted in a mixed, canary yellow-brown solid. The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of the solid dissolved in annydrous HF consisted at ambient temperature of an AB₄ pattern at $\emptyset = -227$ and -107 ppm with J_{FF} = 174 Hz, characteristic of XeF₅⁺ [9,10]. However, the ¹²⁹Xe satellites, characteristic for xenon compounds, were not observable. This may be due to the presence of paramagnetic species, such as 0₂⁺ or PtF₅. No signals due to other xenon fluorides were observed. The possibility that the AB₄ pattern might be

due to $XeOF_5^+$ was further examined by recording the ¹⁹F nmr spectrum in HF of a mixture of the solid reaction product with $XeF_5^+AsF_6^-$. Only one AB₄ set of narrow line width signals was observed. The infrared spectrum of the solid as an AgCl disk showed, in addition to the bands cnaracteristic for PtF_6^- [6,8] and XeF_5^+ [10], a band of medium weak intensity at 939 cm⁻¹ indicating the presence of some $XeOF_3^+$ salts [11,12].

The presence of XeF_5^+ and O_2^+ salts in the solid product was confirmed by carrying out a displacement reaction with excess FNO_2 at -80 and 25°. The volatile displacement products consisted of O_2 (identified by mass spectroscopy) and XeF₆ (identified by infrared spectroscopy). The canary yellow solid residue was shown by infrared spectroscopy to be $NO_2^{+}PtF_6^{-}$.

When an about tenfold excess of $XeOF_4$ was used for the PtF_6-XeOF_4 reaction and the mixture was kept at -30° for several hours before being stored at 25° for four weeks, the percentage of free oxygen evolved had significantly increased in comparison to the above experiment. Furthermore, if the volatile products were removed in vacuo at 0°, the weight gain of the solid product roughly corresponded to that expected for a composition, such as $XeOF_4 \cdot XeF_5^+PtF_6^- + XeOF_3^+PtF_6^-$. Most of the $XeOF_4$ could be removed from the solid by prolonged pumping at 25° and was identified by infrared spectroscopy.

The above results are similar to those found for the KrF^+ - XeOF₄ system, i.e. the oxygen in XeOF₄ is substituted by fluorine accompanied by the formation of some O₂⁺ salts. Furthermore, the solid products seem to form molecular adducts with XeOF₄ [1,11,13] which in the case of XeF₅⁺PtF₆⁻ are of only marginal stability at room temperature. The material balances, including the extent of oxygen evolution, are rather complex and depend on the exact reaction conditions. The possibility cannot be ruled out that XeOF₅⁺ is formed as an unstable intermediate, which readily loses its oxygen. However, the stable reaction product is a XeF₅⁺ and not a XeOF₅⁺ salt.

We are indebted to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support and to Drs. L. R. Grant and C. J. Schack for helpful discussions.

357

358

- 1 J. H. Holloway and G. J. Schrobilgen, J.C.S. Chem. Comm., (1975) 623.
- 2 D. E. McKee, C. J. Adams, A. Zalkin, and N. Bartlett, J.C.S. Chem. Comm., (1973) 26.
 - 3 N. Bartlett, Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl., 7 (1968) 433.
 - 4 F. Q. Roberto, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., <u>8</u> (1972) 737.
 - 5 K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., <u>8</u> (1972) 741.
 - 6 K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., <u>12</u> (1973) 1580.
 - 7 K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 12 (1973) 1356.
 - 8 K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Cham., <u>12</u> (1973) 1358.
 - 9 R. J. Gillespie and G. J. Schrobilgen, Inorg. Chem., 13 (1974) 765.
- 10 K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis and R. D. Wilson, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., <u>37</u> (1975) 1713.
- 11 M. C. Waldman and H. Sellg, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., <u>35</u> (1973) 2173.
- 12. D. E. McKee, C. J. Adams and N. Bartlett, Inorg. Chem., 12 (1973) 1722.
- 13 N. Bartlett and M. Wechsberg, Z. Anorg. Allgem. Chem., <u>385</u> (1971) 5.

329/330

Reprinted from: ADVANCES IN INORGANIC CHEMISTRY AND RADIOCHEMISTRY, VOL. 18 © 1976 ACADEMIC PRESS, INC. New York San Francisco London

CHLORINE OXYFLUORIDES

K. O. CHRISTE and C. J. SCHACK

Rocketdyne, Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California

I.	Introduction	•	•			•	•		•			319
II.	General Aspects		•	•	•	•					. :	321
	A. Geometry	•	•	•					•	•	. :	322
	B. Ligand Distri	butio	1	•		•		•			. :	323
	C. Relative Bong	l Stre	ngths	•	•	•				•	. :	323
	D. Amphoteric N	lature	Tenc	lency	to Fo	orm A	iduct	, and	React	ivity	. :	327
III .	Specific Compour	nds	•	. •	•	•	•	•	•		. :	328
	A. Chlorine Mon	ofluor	ide Ox	ide	•		:		•		. :	328
	B. Chlorine Triffe	uoride	Oxid	8	•	•	•		•		. :	331
	C. Difluorooxyel	loron	ium(V) Cati	ion				•		•	340
·	D. Tetrafluoroox	vchlo	rate(V) Ani	on		•		•		•	343
	E. Chlorine Pent	afluor	ide Ò	ride		•		•				345
	F. Chloryl Fluor	ide		•						•		347
•	G. Chloryl Cation	a.										356
	H. Difluorochlor	te(V	Anio	n	•				• •	-		359
	I. Chlorine Triff	uoride	Diox	ide						. ·		361
	J. Difluoroperch	lorvl	Cation			•						367
	K. Perchlorvl Flu	uoride	,			•						371
	L. Chlorine Fluo	ride C	xide l	Redic	als		•		•	•	•	385
	M. Miscellaneous				•							386
IV.	Appendix : Table	a of !	Therm	odvn	amic	Prope	rties	for So	me C	hlorin	6	
	Oxyfluorides	·										386
	References .	-	-	•	-	-			-	-		390
		-	-	-	-	-	•	-	-	-	-	

I. Introduction

This review is limited to compounds containing both oxygen and fluorine atoms bonded directly to a common chlorine central atom. Therefore, compounds, such as fluorine perchlorate (O₃ClOF), have not been included. Data on O₃ClOF were summarized in a recent review on inorganic hypofluorites (180).

The subject of chlorine oxyfluorides^{*} has been reviewed in 1963 by Schmeisser and Brändle (253) and in 1969 in "Gmelin's Handbuch der

Ļ₽

(

* For the sake of clarity, we have not followed a rigid system of nomenclature, such as starting formulas with the central atom followed by the ligands. If, for example, FCIO is written as CIOF, an uninformed reader might be induced to think of the compound as a hypofluorite.

K. O. CHRISTE AND C. J. SCHACK

٤.,

Anorganischen Chemie" (122). However, both reviews deal only with chloryl fluoride (FClO₂) and perchloryl fluoride (FClO₃). Since the writing of these reviews, three of the four possible remaining chlorine oxyfluorides i.e., FClO, F_3 ClO, and F_3 ClO₂, have been characterized, and claims have been made for the synthesis of the fourth one, ClF₅O. Additional information on chlorine oxyfluorides can be found in various monographs and textbooks (32, 75, 77, 95, 156, 169, 244) and in particular in "Comprehensive Inorganic Chemistry" in the chapter on the halogens written by Downs and Adams (84). A second area of significant recent progress comprises ions derived from chlorine oxyfluorides. Therefore, these are also discussed in detail.

For the present review, the literature cited in *Chemical Abstracts* (Jan. 1965-Dec. 1973) was used in addition to more recent work pub-



FIG. 1. Geometries of the chlorine oxyfluoride molecules and their ions compared to those of the corresponding chlorine fluorides. Since the Cl^+ cation would possess only an electron sextet, it is stabilized by a ClF molecule to form the Cl_2F^+

332

320

CHLORINE OXYFLUORIDES

U

Ì

 \bigcirc

۰.

lished during 1973 and 1974. For literature before 1965, we have relied mainly on Schmeisser's review (253) and Gmelin's handbook (122).

In addition to a discussion of the individual compounds, a section was added correlating the physical and chemical properties of the chlorine oxyfluorides with their structure. In the Appendix, full tables of thermodynamic properties are given for each compound, where known.

II. General Aspects

Since most of the physical and chemical properties of the chlorine oxyfluorides can be readily correlated with their molecular structure, we shall discuss briefly some of the more general aspects.



cation. • Double brackets indicate yet unknown ions. • See text for preference of cis model. • These compounds with a coordination number of 7 are unlikely to exist.

332A

and the seal

X. C. CHRISTE AND C. J. SCHACK

A. GEOMETRY

As can be seen from Fig. 1, the structures of all the chlorine oxyfluoride molecules and ions can be derived from those of the corresponding binary chlorine fluorides (53) by replacing a free chlorine valence electron pair by a doubly bonded oxygen atom without significant rearrangement of the rest of the molecule.

The only possible exception to this rule could be the yet unknown (68) $ClF_4O_2^-$ anion. By comparison with the known structures of the pseudoisoelectronic $IF_4O_2^-$ (45, 93) and $TeF_4O_2^{2-}$ (260) anions, the 2 oxygens in $ClF_4O_2^-$ should also be in cis and not in trans position. In these and similar oxyfluoride anions, such as SF_5O^- (65) or CF_3O^- (59), the negative charge is located mr⁻¹y on the most electronegative ligands, i.e., fluorine. Furthermore, in pseudo-octahedral species not containing a free valence electron pair on the central atom, such as XF_5O^- , the fluorine trans to the less electronegative ligand appears to be more weakly bonded than the remaining fluorines. This is plausible from molecular orbital arguments. Therefore, for $XF_4O_2^-$ the structure with 2 oxygen atoms trans to 2 fluorines having the negative charge located on the fluorine ligands.

Since the degree of mutual repulsion decreases in the order, free valence electron pair > double-bonded oxygen > fluorine, the observed bond angles deviate somewhat from those expected for the ideal geometries. Typical examples are $FClO_2$ and $FClO_3$ (Fig. 1).

The structure of radicals and radical ions can also readily be predicted by treating an unpaired electron in the same manner as a free valence



Fig. 2. Structures of the yet unknown ClF_3O^+ , ClF_4O , and ClF_3O^- radicals (upper row) predicted by comparison with the known structures (bottom row) of ClF_3O and ClF_4O^- .

332B

322

CHLORINE OXYFLUORIDES

electron pair. Therefore, a chlorine oxyfluoride free radical should have the same geometry as the corresponding anion with identical fluorine and oxygen ligands (Fig. 2). Similarly, the structure of a radical cation should be analogous to that of the corresponding molecule having the same ligands. For a radical anion, however, the additional sterically active valence electron will increase the coordination number around the central atom by 1. This should result in a geometry resembling that of the anion containing one F ligand more, but in which one F ligand is replaced by the sterically active free electron. The exact spin distribution would have to be determined experimentally and is not necessarily t^{1} 3 same as shown in Fig. 2.

B. LIGAND DISTRIBUTION

As can be seen from Fig. 1, the structures are simple and can be logically predicted if one keeps in mind that free valence electron pairs on the central atom are sterically active and behave as a ligand. For 3, 4, 5, and 6 ligands, always the sterically most favorable arrangements are observed, namely, the triangular plane, tetrahedron, trigonal bipyramid, and the octahedron, respectively (119). Based on the information available for halogen oxyfluorides and related compounds such as xenon or chalcogen oxyfluorides the following conclusions concerning the ligand distribution can be reached. In a triangular plane and a tetrahedron all positions are equivalent. In a trigonal bipyramid the two axial positions are occupied by the most electronegative ligands, i.e., F atoms. In octahedrons of the type XF₅A only one arrangement is possible. For XF, AB, however, the A or B ligands are trans if A and B are either two free electron pairs or one free electron pair and one oxygen ligand. When A and B are 2 O atoms, the cis arrangement appears more favorable (see above). The case of the pentagonal bipyramid is not of practical interest since it appears that the coordination number around a high oxidation state, chlorine central atom is limited to a maximum of 6.

C. RELATIVE BOND STRENGTHS

Unfortunately, exact bond lengths are known only for $FClO_2$ (220) and $FClO_3$ (72). However, complete vibrational spectra have been published for essentially all of the chlorine oxyfluorides. These can be used for the evaluation of the corresponding force constants. Since the latter are a good measure for the relative strengths of these bonds, their comparison is interesting. As can be seen from Table I, the ClO bonds all

K. O. CHRISTE AND C. J. SCHACK

TABLE I

Ouidation		£		f_{CIF} (mdyn/.	Å)	
state	Compound	Jcio (mdyn/Å)	Ia	IIb	III¢	Ref.
+VII	ClF:0:+	12.1	4.46			(69)
+V	CIF ₂ O+	11.20	3.44		_	(58)
+VII	FCIO ₃	9.4	3.9			(174)
+V	CIF ₃ O	9.37	3.16	2.34		(55)
+VII	CIF ₃ O ₂	9.23	3.35	2.70		(57)
+V	CIF4O-	9.13		1.79		(56)
+V	FClO ₂	9.07		—	2.5	(270)
+V	ClO ₁ +	8.96				(66)
+V	CIF2O2-	8.3		1.6		(54)
+III	FCIO	6.85	-	—	2.59	(5)

STRETCHING FORCE CONSTANTS OF SOME CHLORINE OXYFLUORIDES

Mainly covalent bonds.

* Mainly semi-ionic 3c-4e bonds

• Special case of highly polar $(p-\pi^*)\sigma$ bonds.

possess more or less double-bond character. The variation in the values of the ClO-stretching force constants is mainly due to the combination of several effects. For example, a formal positive charge (i.e., in cations), a high oxidation state of the central atom, and a high number of fluorine ligands tend to increase the ClO-stretching force constant (57). In contrast to the ClO bonds, the ClF bond strengths are subject to much



F13. 3. Schematic bonding in ClF_2 as explained by a semi-ionic 3c-4e bond model.

CHLORINE OXYFLUORIDES

larger changes. These strong variations cannot be explained by effects such as listed above for the ClO bonds or by the Gillespie-Nyholm valence shell, electron pair repulsion (VSEPR) theory (119) alone. By analogy with the halogen fluorides (53), it is necessary to assume contributions from two different kinds of bonding. In addition to the normal covalent bonds possessing a bond order of about 1, the occurrence of semi-ionic 3 center-4 electron bonds (130, 232, 243) must be invoked. The principle of a semi-ionic 3c-4e bond is demonstrated in Fig. 3. For simplicity, ClF_2^- (63) was chosen as an example. Ideally, the two F ligands form two semi-ionic 3c-4e [p--p] σ -bonds with one p electron pair of the chlorine central atom, whereas the free Cl valence electron pairs form an sp² hybrid.

Instead of using this semiempirical molecular orbital model, the bonding in ClF_2^- can also adequately be described in the valence-bond representation (76) as a resonance hybrid of the following canonical forms: (F--Cl) F⁻ and F⁻(Cl--F). This results in the same average charge distribution as in the molecular orbital model, i.e., $^{-1/2}F-Cl-F^{-1/2}$. Another and the simplest bond model, proposed by Bilham and Linnett (29) for XeF₂ which is pseudoisoelectronic with ClF_2^- , assumes single electron bonds for each X--F bond. It is relatively immaterial, which of these three descriptions is preferred since all of them result in the same charge distribution and a Cl--F bond order of about 0.5.

As can be seen from Table I, these weak CIF bonds occur only when the central atom has a coordination number in excess of 4 and possesses at least one free Cl valence electron pair. In addition to Gillespie's simple VSEPR theory, the following general rule has been proposed by Christe (53), which permits the prediction of whether, and how many, semi-ionic bonds are to be formed:

The free valence electron pairs on the central atom seek high s-character; i.e., sp^* hybridization. If the number of ligands is larger than 4 and one or more of them are free valence electron pairs, then as many F ligands form linear semi-ionic 3 center-4 electron bonds as are required to allow the free electron pairs to form an sp^* hybrid with the remaining F ligands. These semi-ionic 3c-4e bonds are considerably weaker and longer than the mainly "covalent" sp^* hybrid bonds.

This rule also holds for the chlorine oxyfluorides as well as for the chlorine fluorides for which it was originally formulated.

An additional effect, however, must be invoked to be able to rationalize fully the experimental data. Inspection of Table I reveals that the CIF-stretching force constants of FCIO₂ and FCIO are significantly lower than expected from the above discussion. In particular, if the known CIF-stretching force constants and bond distances within the pseudo-

K. O. CHRISTE AND C. J. SCHACK

TABLE II

Molecule	fcir (mdyn/Å)	rcif (Å)	Ref.
FCl	4.56	1.628	(122) (122)
FCIO	2.59		(5)
FClO ₂	2.5	1.697	(270) (220)
FClO ₃	3.9	1.610	(174) (72)

Comparison of CIF-Stretching Force Constants and Bond Lengths Within the Pseudotetrahedral Series FCl, FClO, FClO₂, FClO₃

tetrahedral series FCl, FClO, FClO₂, FClO₃ are compared (see Fig. 1 and Table II), it becomes obvious that the CIF bonds in FCIO and FCIO2 are abnormally long and weak. Application of the rules discussed above is of no help in explaining the observed trends. However, if a simple molecular orbital description, similar to that proposed by Spratley and Pimentel (274) for FNO and F_2O_2 , is used, the data can be rationalized. Molecules FCl, FClO, FClO₂, and FClO₃ can be thought of as being derived from the combination of an F atom with the Cl, ClO_2 , and ClO_3 radicals, respectively. This hypothetical bond formation involves a 2p electron of the fluorine atom and the unpaired electron of the Cl-containing radical. If according to the example of $(NO)_2$ and $(CN)_2$, given by Spratley and Pimentel (274), the unpaired electron occupies an antibonding (π^*) orbital, the resulting bond is very weak. On the other hand, if the unpaired electron occupies a bonding orbital the resulting bond is strong. Since the unpaired electron in Cl and ClOs occupies a bonding orbital, the resulting Cl—F bond in FCl and $FClO_s$, respectively, should be strong, whereas those in FClO and FClO₂, derived from ClO and ClO₂, respectively, with an antibonding (π^*) electron (193), should be weak. These predictions are in excellent agreement with the data of Table II. As a consequence of the high electronegativity of fluorine, most of the electron density in the antibonding (π^*) orbital of ClO or ClO₂ is transferred to the F atom. For FCIO and FCIO₂, this results in a long and highly polar CIF bond with a significant negative charge located on F. Since at the same time electron density is removed from an antibonding orbital of the ClO_n part of the molecule, the bond strength of these ClO bonds is increased. As pointed out by Chi and Andrews (47) for ClClO, there is a marked difference in behavior between radicals with a first-row element central atom and those with a second-row element central atom. Owing to their

CHLORINE OXYFLUORIDES

larger size and polarizability, the second-row elements facilitate a charge transfer and the XY_n stretching frequencies usually increase upon combination of XY_n with a halogen radical. For first-row element central atoms, the corresponding frequencies usually show a slight decrease. It should be pointed out, however, that in both cases a highly polar and weak bond of the type $F-XY_n$ results, provided the unpaired electron in the XY_n parent radical occupies an antibonding orbital. Supporting evidence for the above postulated charge transfer from XY_n to F was recently given by Parent and Gerry (220) for FClO₂.

In summary, three types of bonding are invoked to rationalize the remarkable differences in Cl—F bonds encountered for chlorine fluoride oxides. These are (a) conventional, mainly covalent bonds, (b) weak semi-ionic 3 center-4 electron bonds, and (c) weak highly polar $(p-\pi^*)$ bonds. It must be kept in mind, however, that all these bond descriptions are idealized extremes, used mainly for didactic reasons. The actual bonds may contain significant contributions from more than one kind of bonding and, as a consequence, there is little black and white, but many shades of gray. Obviously, other bond models can also be used, so long as they adequately account for the experimental data. The steady increase in our knowledge about these compounds is bound to result in significant improvements of these rather empirical and intuitive bond models.

D. Amphoteric Nature, Tendency to Form Adducts, and Reactivity

In many respects the chlorine oxyfluorides resemble the chlorine fluorides. For example, they exhibit little or no self-ionization, but are amphoteric. With strong Lewis acids or bases they can form stable adducts. The tendency to form adducts was found (64) not to be so much a function of the relative acidity of the parent chlorine oxyfluoride but rather to depend on the structure of the amphoteric molecule and of that of the anion or the cation formed. The preferred structures are the energetically favored tetrahedron and octahedron. Consequently, a trigonal bipyramidal molecule, such as ClF_3O (64), exhibits a pronounced tendency to form either a stable pseudotetrahedral cation or a pseudooctahedral anion:





327

and the second second

X. O. CHRISTE AND C. J. SCHACK

On the other hand, tetrahedral $FClO_3$ does not form an adduct with either τ ewis acids or bases (167, 209, 224):



Similarly, the chemical reactivity of these two chlorine oxyfluorides differs vastly: whereas ClF_3O is extremely reactive and cannot be handled even in a well-dried glass vacuum system, $FClO_3$ reacts only slowly with water.

III. Specific Compounds

A. CHLORINE MONOFLUORIDE GXIDE

According to Ruff and Krug (242), FClO is formed during hydrolysis of ClF₃ as a solid melting at -70° C to a red liquid which is unstable in the gas phase. However, no conclusive proof for the existence of FClO was given, and it appears that the red color observed may have been due to the presence of chlorine oxides. Heras and co-workers (137) have proposed the formation of FClO as an intermediate in the thermal decomposition of FClO₂. More recent studies by Bougon and co-workers on the hydrolysis of ClF₃ (9, 36), by Christe on the reaction of ClF₃ with HONO₃ (51) and on the reaction of ClF₃O with SF₄ (60), by Pilipovich *et al.* on the photochemical synthesis of ClF₃O (228), and by Schack *et al.* on the reaction chemistry of ClF₃O (246) all point to the formation of FClO as an intermediate that is unstable with respect to disproportionation:

$\mathbf{2FCIO} \longrightarrow \mathbf{FCIO}_{\mathbf{1}} + \mathbf{CIF}$

Attempts to stabilize the FClO formed as an intermediate by complexing with a strong Lewis acid, such as AsF_5 to give $ClO^+AsF_6^-$, were also unsuccessful. Thus the controlled hydrolysis of $ClF_2^+AsF_6^-$ with stoichiometric amounts of H_2O in HF solution resulted only in the formation of $ClO_2^+AsF_6^-$ (51). This is not surprising since Lewis acids are known to catalyze such disproportionation reactions.

Recently, Cooper and co-workers (74) succeeded in obtaining direct evidence for the existence of free FCIO in the gas phase. During a study of the hydrolysis of excess CIF_s in a flow reactor, a novel species was observed in the infrared spectrum showing a PQR band centered at 1032 cm^{-1} . The species causing this band was found to decompose at ambient

238

CHLORINE OXYFLUORIDES

TABLE III

Observed and Calculated Frequencies for the FCIO Species⁴

Isotope	Assignment	Obsd. (cm ⁻¹)	Calcd. (cm ⁻¹)
F\$501160		1038.0	1038.3
	ν <u>3</u>	593.5	593.9
	23	315.2	316.0
F ^{\$7} Cl ¹⁶ O	21	1029.0	1028.9
	22	587.5	588.4
	22	315.2	313.8
F ³⁵ Cl ¹⁸ O	ν1	999.2	999.5
	V2	593.5	592.6
	¥2	307.0	308.3
E32ClasO	μ1	990.1	989.6
	Pa	587.5	587.1
	ν <u>,</u>	307.0	306.2

• Data from Andrews et al. (5).

temperature with a half-life of about 25 sec into $FClO_2$ and ClF. If an excess of H_2O was used in the hydrolysis, no FClO but the expected (9, 36) ClO_2 was observed as the main product.

The results of Cooper *et al.* were confirmed by a matrix isolation study by Andrews and associates (5). The latter authors observed the same species during the photolysis (2200-3600 Å) of argon matrix-isolated CIF and O₃ in the temperature range $4^{\circ}-15^{\circ}$ K. All three fundamentals expected for a bent FCIO molecule were observed, and their assignment to FCIO was confirmed by the measurement of the ¹⁸O and ³⁷Cl isotopic

TABLE IV

FORCE FIELD OF FCIO ASSUMING A BOND ANGLE OF 120° AND ALL INTERACTION CONSTANTS TO BE ZEBO⁴

fc10 =	6.85 mdyn/Å	
Jeir =	2.59 mdyn/Å	
	0.92 mdyn Å/rad ²	

" Data from Andrews et al. (5).

939

K. O. CHRISTE AND C. J. SOHACK

230

shifts (Table III) and by force field computations (Table IV). For the force field computation, an FCIO bond angle of 120° was assumed. However, on the basis of the increased repulsion from the chlorine free valence electron pairs (see Section II, A), we would expect this angle to be less than the tetrahedral angle of 109° , but larger than that found for ClF_2^+ [103.17° in $\text{ClF}_2^+\text{AsF}_6^-$ (181) and 95.9° in ClF_2^+ SbF $_6^-$ (88)]. The small size of the molecule, its high dipole moment, the naturally occurring ${}^{37}\text{Cl}$ isotope, and its half-life at ambient temperature make it ideally suited for a structure determination by microwave spectroscopy in a flow system.

The force field reported (5) for FCIO allows some conclusions concerning the strength of the bonds in this molecule. Comparison of the CICstretchir g force constant of FCIO with those of the higher oxidation state species listed in Table I makes the FCIO value appear surprisingly low. However, when compared to species of similar oxidation state and

TABLE V

Comparison of the ClO-Stretching Force Constants and Bond Orders of FCIO with Those of Related Pseudotetrahedral Species Having a Comparable Oxidation State

Species	Oxidation state	fcio (indyn/Å)	Bond order	Ref.
ClO ₁	+111	4.26	1.5	(266)
FCIÕ	+III	6.85	2	(5)
ClO ₂	+1V	7.02	2	(161)

geometry (Table V), FCIO exhibits a value very much in line with our expectations for a CIO double bond. The CIF bond is relatively weak,



indicating that contributions from resonance structures, such as II, are significant as is also the case in the related FClO₂ molecule. The high ionicity of the Cl—F bond in these two chlorine fluoride oxides has been discussed above (Section II, C) in terms of a $(p-\pi^*)\sigma$ bond.

B. CHLORINE TRIFLUORIDE OXIDE

Chlorine trifluoride oxide,



was discovered in 1965 at Rocketdyne by Pilipovich *et al.* (226, 231). However, these results were not published until 1972 owing to classification. The same compound was independently discovered in 1970 by Bougon and co-workers (37, 39). A minor modification of Bougon's synthesis by Züchner and Glemser also produced (300) CIF₂O. All the data on CIF₂O, except for the short note by Züchner *et al.*, were obtained either at Rocketdyne or at the Centre d'Etudes Nucléaires de Saclay.

Owing to its pseudotrigonal bipyramidal structure with two highly polar Cl—F bonds, ClF₃O possesses only low kinetic stability. This renders it a powerful fluorinating and oxygenating agent requiring the use of metal or Teflon or Kel-F equipment for its handling.

1. Synthesis

Several synthetic routes to ClF_3O were developed at Rocketdyne (226, 228-231, 240). One of these involves the fluorination of Cl_2O at $-78^{\circ}C$:

 $2F_2 + Cl_2O \longrightarrow ClF_3O + ClF$ $3F_2 + Cl_2O \longrightarrow ClF_3O + Cl$

 $3F_3 + Cl_2O \longrightarrow ClF_3O + ClF_3$

When no catalyst is used or if KF and NaF are present as catalysts, ClF is the main by-product. When the more basic alkali metal fluorides, RbF and CaF, are used, ClF₃ is the favored coproduct. The formation of ClF₃ rather than ClF is presumably associated with the more ready formation of ClF₂⁻ intermediates with RbF and CaF. Yields of ClF₃O from Cl₂O are rather variable and may be affected by the particular alkali fluoride present. Yields of over 40% have been consistently obtained and have reached over 80% using either NaF or CaF. Since NaF does not form an adduct with ClF₃O (64), stabilization of the product by complex formation does not seem to influence the ClF₃O yields strongly.

Owing to unpredictable explosions experienced with liquid Cl_2O , attempts were made to circumvent the Cl_2O isolation step. For this purpose, the crude Cl_2O , still absorbed on the mercuric salts, was directly fluorinated. Again, ClF_3O was formed, but its yield was too low to make this synthetic route attractive.



The fluorination of solid Cl_2O to ClF_3O proceeded at temperatures as low as $-196^{\circ}C$ provided the fluorine was suitably activated by methods such as glow discharge. Unactivated fluorine did not interact with Cl_2O at $-196^{\circ}C$. The relatively low yield of ClF_3O (1-2%) makes this modification impractical.

The low-temperature fluorination of $NaClO_2$ produced ClF_3O in low yield (175, 226). However, the low yields and poor reproducibility make this route unattractive.

The method (176, 226, 229) most suitable \therefore the preparation of CIF₃O on a larger scale involves the fluorination of chlorine nitrate at -35° C according to:

$2F_3 + CIONO_2 \longrightarrow CIF_3O + FNO_3$

The main advantages of this process are (a) less fluorine is required than in the fluorination reactions of Cl_2O yielding ClF_3 as a coproduct, (b) the great difference in the volatilities of products FNO_2 and ClF_3O ($\Delta T_{\rm bp} \sim 100^{\circ}\text{C}$) permits an easy separation by fractional condensation, and (c) chlorine nitrate can be made more conveniently and, most importantly, does not appear to be hazardous in its handling. Yields of ClF_3O using ClONO_2 as a starting material are somewhat higher than those from Cl_2O .

In the fluorination of both Cl_2O and $ClONO_2$, side reactions compete with the actual fluorination step. These are caused by thermal decomposition of the starting materials due to inefficient removal of the heat of reaction. Hence, the rate of the competing reactions is markedly affected by the reaction temperature. At reaction temperatures near or above ambient, the decomposition of the hypochlorite appears to be favored and little or no ClF_3O is formed, resulting in rapid, rather uncontrolled reactions. Apparently, thermal decomposition preceding the fluorination step yields only intermediates incapable of producing ClF_3O . Thus, in order to maximize the desired fluorination reaction, long reaction times at low temperature ($T < 0^{\circ}C$) are indicated.

A convenient laboratory method for the synthesis of ClF_3O involves UV photolysis of systems containing Cl, F, and oxygen starting materials. At Rocketdyne (228, 230, 240), ClF_3O was prepared from seven different systems, including a direct synthesis from the elements Cl_2 , F_2 , and O_2 . Bougon *et al.* (37, 39) obtained ClF_3O in high yield from $ClF_3 + OF_2$. The latter synthesis was modified by Züchner *et al.* (300) by replacing ClF_3 with ClF_5 .

In small-scale operations, ClF_sO can conveniently be purified by complexing it with KF at room temperature. Impurities, such as $FClO_s$, that do not form an adduct under these conditions can be pumped off.

342

CHLORINE OXYFLUORIDES



F10. 4. Chlorine trifluoride oxide formed as a function of time and oxygen partial pressure ($P_{CIF_0} = 10$ torr).

Pure $ClF_{s}O$ can be obtained by vacuum pyrolysis at 50° to 70°C, whereas compounds, such as ClF_{s} , which form a more stable KF adduct remain complexed (226).

A detailed kinetic study of the photolyses of the ClF_3-O_2 and of the $Cl_2-F_2-O_2$ systems was carried out by Axworthy *et al.* (10). Contrary to the original report (228), the rate of ClF_3O formation was demonstrated to be the same for both systems, to increase with O_2 concentration, and to be independent of irradiation time (Fig. 4). Furthermore, the rate of ClF_3O formation was shown to be proportional to the intensity of the 1847 Å band of the Hg spectrum indicating that the dissociation of O_2 to two ground-state, ³p, oxygen atoms is the primary photochemical process. The following mechanism was proposed which requires the photochemical dissociation of ClF_3 as well:

o _s Cif _s	hr (1847 A)	0+0	
	hr (2000-2500 Å)		
		CIFS+F	
$0 + CIF_{3}$		CIF ₂ O	
$CIF_{2}O + F_{2}$		$ClF_{0}O + F$	

The photolysis of ClF_s was investigated under similar conditions. A photochemical steady state was quickly achieved, where $[F_s] = [ClF] = \alpha[ClF_s]$, and α has a value of about 1 at low and of about 3 at high

343

K. O. CHRISTE AND C. J. SCHACK

pressures. These results together with the known photochemical decomposition of OF₂ (113) explain why ClF₃O can be readily generated by the photolysis of so many different starting materials.

2. Molecular Structure

Although the exact geometry of ClF_3O has not yet been established, its approximate structure is known from vibrational and ¹⁹F NMR spectroscopy. Its UV spectrum has also been reported (228).

The ¹⁹F NMR spectrum of ClF₃O was studied by several groups. A single signal at $\phi = -262$ (226) or -253 (300) ppm was reported for liquid ClF₃O. For the gas, a singlet at $\phi = -327$ ppm was observed (226).

TABLE VI

VIBRATIONAL SPECTRA OF CIF₃O GAS AND LIQUID AND THEIR ASSIGNMENT IN POINT GROUPS C.ª

Obser	Observed frequencies (cm ⁻¹) and relative intensities		d relative		
Gas		Solid Liquid			Approximate description
IR	Raman	matrix IR	Remen	Assignment	t of mode
228)					
224	1222 (1.5) p	1223 a	1224 (1.0) p	v1(A')	ν(⁸⁵ Cl==Ο)
213	1211 (0.5) p	1212 m		v1(A')	ν ^{(*7} Cl=O)
ר 701	694 (2.6) p	686 s	689 (2.7) p	3/2(A')	ν ³⁵ Cl—F')
684	686 sh, p	678 m	• • •	2(A')	$\nu(^{*7}Cl-F')$
676 VE	•	652 vs		¥7(A")	Vas(F ³⁵ ClF)
666		641 s		v7(A")	$\nu_{AB}(\mathbf{F}^{37}\mathbf{ClF})$
)		499 m		vs(A")	$\delta_{rock}(O^{35}ClF')$
501 \	500 (1)		497 ah		
		498 ah		ν ≜(A [#])	$\delta_{rock}(O^{37}ClF')$
491 ms	489 (1)	486 mw		V2(A')	δ _{sciss} (O ³⁵ ClF')
	• •	484 w		vs(A')	δecias(O ³⁷ ClF')
481 5	482 (10) p	478 mw	466 (10)	¥4(A')	v _s FCIF
412 w	414 (0.2) dp	414 w	405 (0.5) sh	¥9(A ″)	au
323 313 } m	319 (0.1)	3 23 mw	316 (0.3) p	¥\$(A')	FČIF plane == 8 _{wus} OCIF'
230 mw	224 (0.4) p		227 (1.2) p?	' ¥6(A')	&FCIF in FCIF

* Data from Christe and Curtis (55).

344

CHLORINE OXYFLUORIDES

From nuclear relaxation time measurements, Alexandre and Rigny (3) were able to determine the chemical shift difference between the equatorial and the 2 axial fluorine atoms as 50 ± 2 ppm. They also obtained a value of 195 Hz for the mean Cl—F coupling constant and values for the exchange time between the fluorine atoms.

Vibrational spectroscopy (37, 55, 300) provided the best evidence for ClF₃O possessing a pseudotrigonal bipyramidal structure of symmetry C_s , in which 2 fluorines occupy the axial and 1 fluorine, 1 oxygen, and a sterically active free valence electron pair occupy the equatorial positions (see structure III). At Rocketdyne (55), a thorough spectroscopic study was carried out including the infrared spectra of gaseous, solid, and matrix-isolated ClF₃O and the Raman spectra of the gas and the liquid.

TABLE VII

INTERNAL FORCE CONSTANTS OF CIF₂O^{4, b}

_			
fь	9.37	frr	0.26
Ĵ.	3.16	Inn	0.11
-fr	2.34	1	0.13
Ĵ.	1.84	Ira = -Ire	0.25
Ĵ.	1.69	$f_{av} = f_{av}$	0.22
Í,	1.87		

Data from Christe and Curtis (55).
Stretching constants in mdyn/Å.

deformation constants in mdyn A/ radian², and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/radian.

The observed spectra agree well with those reported by the other groups (37, 300), although the latter was incorrectly assigned. The best assignment (55) is given in Tatle VI. A normal coordinate analysis was also carried out for ClF₃O and a modified valence force field was computed (55) using the observed ${}^{35}\text{Cl}{-}^{37}\text{Cl}$ isotopic shifts. Table VII summarizes the internal force constants thus obtained. The geometry of ClF₃O assumed for this computation was D(ClO) = 1.42, $R(\text{ClF}_{eq}) = 1.62$, and $r(\text{ClF}_{ax}) = 1.72$ Å based on the known geometry of ClF₃ and Robinson's correlation between bond length and stretching frequency (236, 237). In the absence of exact structural data, the following ideal bond angle values were assumed: α (GClF') = 120° and β (OClF) = γ (FClF') = 90°. However, increased repulsion from the free valence electron pair on chlorine and the double-bonded oxygen should cause some deviations from this ideal structure (see Section II, A).

:345

K. O. CHRISTE AND C. J. SCHACK

L

The force constants of greatest interest are the stretching force constants. The value of 9.37 mdyn/Å obtained for $f_{CI=0}$ is similar to those computed for $FClO_2$ and ClO_2^+ (see Table I) indicating double-bond character. The value of 2.34 mdyn/A computed for the axial Cl-F stretching force constant f, is almost identical with that of 2.34 mdyn/Å, previously calculated (63) for CIF_2^- . The corresponding interaction constant, f_{rr} , is also very similar for both species. The relatively low value of f_r in CIF₂⁻ has previously been interpreted (63) in terms of semi-ionic 3 center-4 electron bonds. The same reasoning holds for the axial CIF bonds of CIF₃O. It should be pointed out, however, that in CIF₃O, enhancement of the ionic character of the axial CIF bonds is due to oxygen substitution, whereas in ClF_2^- it is due to the formal negative charge. The value of 3.16 mdyn/Å computed for the equatorial CIF bond of CIF₂O is considerably larger than that of the axial bonds, indicating predominantly covalent bonding. These results are in excellent agreement with a generalized bonding scheme discussed in Section II, Cand suggest that the overall bonding in CIF,O might be described by the following approximation. The bonding of the three equatorial ligands (including the free electron pair on Cl as a ligand and ignoring the second bond of the Cl=O double bond) is mainly due to a sp² hybrid, whereas the bonding of the two axial CIF bonds involves mainly one delocalized p-electron pair of the chlorine atom for the formation of a semi-ionic 3 center-4 electron $p\sigma$ bond.

3. Physical Properties

Chlorine trifluoride oxide is colorless as a gas or liquid and white in the solid state. Some of its properties are summarized in Table VIII. The vapor pressure of the liquid can be described according to the Rocketdyne study (226) by the equation

$$\log P(\text{mm}) = 8.433 - \frac{1680}{T(^{\circ}\text{K})}$$

or, according to Bougon et al. (31), by

$$\log P(mm) = 8.394 - \frac{1655}{T(^{\circ}K)}$$

Vapor density measurements (37, 226) and mass spectroscopy (226, 300) were used to show that ClF₃O is monomeric in the gas phase. The relatively high boiling point and Trouton constant of ClF₃O imply its association in the liquid phase. More specific evidence about the nature of this association was obtained from the vibrational spectra

346
TABLE VIII

Some Properties of CIF2O

Property	Value	Ref.	
Melting point	-42° to -44.2°C	(16, 37, 226)	
Boiling point	29° or 27°C	(37, 226)	
AH tunion	1.975 kcal mole ⁻¹	(16)	
ASTUNION	8.63 e.u.	(16)	
AHTER	7 7 or 7.57 kcal mole ⁻¹	(37, 226)	
Trouton constant	25.4 or 25.2 e.u.	(37, 226)	
Density(1; 20°C)	1.865 gm ml ⁻¹	(226)	
AHO, asa(g)	-36.5° or -35.3° kcal mole-1	(15, 16, 269)	
△H ⁰ / 298(1)	-44.1". ", -42.9". ", or -38.7" keal mole-1	(16, 152, 269)	

• Corrected for $\Delta H^{0}_{fHF(g)} = -65.14$ kcal mole⁻¹ (83).

• Corrected for $\Delta H^{0}_{fEP(suln)(75H,O)} = -77.04$ keal mole⁻¹ (151).

^e Using the $\Delta H^{0}_{f 229(p)}$ values of Barberi (16) and Sinke (269) for the gas and the above listed $\Delta H_{vap} = 7.6$ kcal mole⁻¹.

recorded for the liquid and the solid and from a controlled diffusion experiment carried out for matrix-isolated ClF₃O. It was concluded (55) that association appears to involve exclusively the axial fluorine atoms. This finding agrees with the association proposed by Frey *et al.* (102) for the structurally related, trigonal bipyramidal molecules SF_4 and ClF₃.

The thermodynamic properties were computed with the molecular geometry and vibrational frequencies given above assuming an ideal gas at 1 atm pressure and using the harmonic-oscillator rigid-rotor approximation. These properties are given for the range 0-2000°K in the Appendix (Table AI).

4. Chemical Properties

Chlorine trifluoride oxide is stable at ambient temperature and can be stored and handled in well-passivated metal, Teflon, or Kel-F containers without decomposition. Its thermal stability is intermediate between that of ClF₃ and ClF₅. When the stability is intermediate cylinder (37, 226), or to 200°C in a stainless steel cylinder, or to 350°C in a flow system (226), ClF₃O decomposes:

$CIF_{3}O \longrightarrow CIF_{3} + \frac{1}{1}O_{3}$

It reacts rapidly with glass or quartz and, therefore, cannot be handled instandard glass vacuum systems (226). It reacts with numerous materials

337

causing oxidation through both fluorination and oxygenation. With hydrogen containing species, these reactions may occur at quite low temperature and with hydrocarbon type compounds are generally explosive. However, many chlorine-, fluorine-, or oxygen-substituted compounds, even with lower valent central atoms, react only slowly at ambient temperature, or not at all. Thus, no reaction was observed at room temperature between ClF₃O and chlorine, chlorine fluorides, chlorine oxyfluorides, and the nitrogen fluorides, FNO, FNO₂, NF₃, and N_2F_4 (246). However, elevated temperatures or UV photolysis have resulted in appreciable reaction of all compounds examined. With Cl₂ no interaction was detected at 25°C, but at 200°C the following reaction occurred:

$ClF_{8}O + Cl_{8} \longrightarrow 3ClF + 0.5O_{8}$

Chlorine monoxide and $CIF_{2}O$ reacted slowly at room temperature (246):

$$\mathbf{2F_{8}O + Cl_{2}O} \longrightarrow \mathbf{2ClF} + \mathbf{FClO_{8}}$$

Similarly, ClOSO₂F interacts with ClF₂O (246):

 $\begin{array}{c} \text{ClF}_{3}O + 2\text{ClOSO}_{3}F & \longrightarrow & S_{3}O_{3}F_{2} + F\text{ClO}_{2} + 2\text{ClF} \\ \text{and} & & \\ \text{ClF}_{3}O + \text{ClOSO}_{3}F & \longrightarrow & SO_{3}F_{3} + F\text{ClO}_{3} + \text{ClF} \end{array}$

All these reactions can be rationalized in terms of a reduction of $ClF_{3}O$ to the unstable FClO (see Section III, A) which readily decomposes to FClO₂ and ClF. At elevated temperature, FClO₂ may decompose further to ClF + O₂ (24, 137, 183).

Several reaction systems were discovered in which, in addition to fluorination, oxygenation also occurred. These include SF_4 (60); N_2F_4 , HNF₂, and F_5NCFO (246, 248); and MoF₅ (35). In the following equations, the end products observed for the SF_4 -ClF₃O reaction are underlined:

C1F3O + SF4	 24*	$\underline{8F_6} + FCIO$
1FCiO	>	FCIO ₂ + CIF
8F₄ + ClF	0.1	BF ₃ Cl
sf ₄ + clf ₂ 0		$8F_4O + CIF_8$
$\mathbf{SF}_4 + \mathbf{CIF}_5$	}	SF ₆ + CIF

In the MoF_5 -ClF₅O system, both MoF_6 and MoF_cO were formed, followed by adduct formation. With N_5F_4 , an appreciable reaction rate was observed only above 100°C:

348

$CIF_{3}O + 2N_{2}F_{4} \longrightarrow 3NF_{3} + FNO + CIF$

In addition to these products, small amounts of NF₃O were obtained. The yield of NF₃O from this reaction system could be increased to about 5% when UV irradiation was used. Higher yields of NF₃O (\sim 70%) could be obtained at low temperature from HNF₂ and ClF₃O:

	CIF + HNF:	 HF + NF ₃ Cl
	2[FCI0]	 $\underline{\mathbf{FClO}_{t}} + \mathbf{ClF}$
with the side reactions,	2NF2	 N ₂ F ₄
	2NF2 + [FClO]	 $\underline{\mathbf{NF_{2}Cl}} + \underline{\mathbf{NF_{3}O}}$
	$ClF_{3}O + 2HNF_{2}$	 $[FCIO] + 2HF + 2NF_2$

The reaction between diffuoraminocarbonyl fluoride, F_2NCFO , and ClF_3O yielded again NF_3O and $ClNF_2$ in nearly equimolar amounts. However, the yields were much lower (20% based on ClF_3O consumed) with N_2F_4 being the main N—F containing product.

One reaction was discovered (246) in which ClF₃O did not act as an oxidizing but rather as a reducing agent. With the powerful oxidizer PtF₄, it reacted according to

$ClF_{2}O + PtF_{6} \longrightarrow ClF_{2}O^{+}PtF_{6}^{-} + 0.5F_{2}$

The interaction of ClF₃O with HF, resulting in a fluoride ion abstraction to give the ClF₂O⁺ cation (38), will be discussed below. With H₂O, an excess of chlorine trifluoride oxide hydrolyzes (226) according to

 $ClF_{3}O + H_{3}O \longrightarrow FClO_{2} + 2HF$

Mixtures of ClF_3O and ClF_5 (225) hold promise as an oxidizer in rocket propulsion.

As discussed in Section II, D, the compound $ClF_{3}O$ has an energetically unfavorable pseudotrigonal bipyramidal structure. Consequently, it exhibits a pronounced tendency to form adducts with both strong Lewis acids and bases. Adducts containing the $ClF_{2}O^{+}$ cation (see Section III, C) were obtained (33-35, 38, 58, 64, 246, 300) with the following Lewis acids: BiF₅, SbF₅, AsF₅, PF₅, TaF₅, NbF₅, VF₅, PtF₅, UF₅, MoF₄O, SiF₄, BF₃, and HF. With WF₄O and UF₄O, no stable ionic products were formed (35) in spite of the fact that WF₄O is a stronger Lewis acid than MoF₄O. This is caused by the increased tendency of WF₄O to enter the following oxygen-fluorine exchange reaction:

$$CIF_{2}O + MF_{4}O \longrightarrow FCIO_{2} + MF_{6}$$
 (M = W or U)

349

Adducts containing the ClF_4O^- anion (see Section III, D) were prepared (56, 64, 300) by reaction of ClF_3O with the Lewis bases CsF, RbF, and KF. With the weaker bases FNO and FNO₂, it does not interact even at $-95^{\circ}C$ (64).

C. DIFLUOROOXYCHLORONIUM(V) CATION

Compounds containing the ClF_2O^+ cation with the following counterions are known: BiF_6^- , SbF_6^- , $Sb_2F_{11}^-$, AsF_6^- , PF_6^- , TaF_6^- , NbF_6^- , VF_6^- , PtF_6^- , UF_6^- , SiF_6^{2-} , BF_4^- , HF_2^- , MoF_6O^- , and $Mo_2F_9O_2^-$ (33-35, 38, 58, 64, 246, 300).

1. Synthesis

340

With the exception of the PtF_6^- salt which was prepared from ClF_8O and PtF_6 [(246), Section III, B, 4], all the other salts were prepared by direct combination of ClF_8O with the corresponding Lewis acid. When the Lewis acid is a solid at the reaction temperature, or nonvolatile, it is advisable to use either a large excess of ClF_8O or anhydrous HF as a solvent to avoid polyanion formation (33-35, 64).

2. Molecular Structure

The ionic nature of $ClF_{3}O \cdot$ Lewis acid adducts was established by vibrational (33-35, 38, 58, 300) and ¹⁹F NMR (61) spectroscopy.

The NMR spectrum of $ClF_2O^+AsF_6^-$ in anhydrous HF showed (61) the characteristic quadruplet of AsF_6^- at $\phi = 67.5$ ppm in addition to a single signal due to rapidly exchanging HF and ClF_2O^+ . Upon acidification of the HF solvent with AsF_5 , a separate signal at $\phi = -272$ ppm was observed for ClF_2O^+ in addition to a single signal due to HF, AsF_6^- , and AsF_5 . For $ClF_2O^+PtF_6^-$ in HF the ClF_2O^+ signal was also found at $\phi = -272$ ppm. The observation of a singlet for ClF_2O^+ shows the magnetic equivalence of the 2 fluorine atoms.

The vibrational spectra were reported (33-35, 38, 58, 300) for all of the above-listed ClF₂O⁺ salts. In addition to the bands characteristic of the anions, all spectra exhibited bands with frequencies and relative intensities similar to those shown in Table IX. These are characteristic for the ClF₂O⁺ cation. The vibrational spectrum of ClF₂O⁺ closely resembles that of isoelectronic SF₂O and, therefore, could be readily assigned. The only ambiguity in the assignment existed (34, 58) for the two deformation modes occurring in the 380-400 cm⁻¹ region. Recent Raman polarization measurements (34) have shown that the 400-cm⁻¹ band belongs most likely to ν_4 (A'), and the 380-cm⁻¹ band to ν_6 (A").

TABLE IX

VIBRATIONAL	SPECTRUM	OF THE	CIF ₂ O+	CATION
-------------	----------	--------	---------------------	--------

Raman (HF solution) (cm ⁻¹)	IR (solid) (cm ⁻¹)	Assignment in point group Cs	Approx. description of mode
1333 (4))	1334 .)	w. (A ')	
1322 sh / P	1323m J	F1 (24 7	
741 (10) p	734 m	ν ₂ (Α')	vaCIFa
715 (1)	694 s	νs (A")	Vas OIF2
512 (2) p	512 :	¥3 (A')	δ _s OClF _s
404 (2) p	405 m	¥4 (A')	Sector CIF2
383 (1)	383 m	ν ₆ (A ")	δas OCIF 2

The spectroscopic evidence is consistent with the following structure of symmetry C_s for ClF₂O⁺:



A normal coordinate analysis way carried out (58) for ClF_2O^+ assuming the following geometry: $R_{\text{ClO}} = 1.41$ Å; $r_{\text{ClF}} = 1.62$ Å, $\beta(\text{OClF}) = 108^\circ$; and $\alpha(\text{FClF}) = 93^\circ$. A modified valence force field was computed, and the results are given in Table X. As can be seen from Table I, the ClO-

TABLE 2	×.
---------	----

VIBRATIONAL FORCE CONSTANTS OF CIF (O+ a, b)

In	11.20
fr	3.44
Ĵ.	1.65
Ĵ.	1.78
 . Jan	0.21
frr -	0'39

= Data from Christe et al. (58).

8.0.0

Stretching constants in mdyn/Å and deformation constants in mdyn Å/radian⁸.



- غايتك

342

stretching force constant of CIF_2O^+ exhibits a high value, implying that the positive charge in CIF_2O^+ is partially located on the oxygen atom and that contributions from resonance structures, such as VI,



are significant. The CIF-stretching force constant of CIF_2O^+ is within the range expected for a predominantly covalent CIF bond (see Table I and discussion in Section II, C).

3. Properties

Except for the following salts, the above-listed ClF_2O^+ salts are stable, white, crystalline solids. The UF_6^- salt is blue-green and of marginal stability at ambient temperature. In HF solution or during exposure of the solid to a laser beam, the UF_6^- anion is slowly oxidized by ClF_2O^+ to UF_6 (33). For MoF₅ this instability of the pentavalent metal toward oxidation to the hexavalent state is even more pronounced. When ClF_9O and MoF₅ are combined, no stable MoF_6^- salt is formed, but MoF₆ and MoF₄O are the products with the latter being capable of forming stable adducts (35). The $\text{ClF}_2\text{O}^+\text{PtF}_6^-$ salt is a canary yellow solid (246). The VF₅ and PF₅ adducts exhibit dissociation pressures of 2.5 and 3.5 mm, respectively, at room temperature (33, 34). The $(\text{ClF}_8\text{O}^+)_2 \text{SiF}_6^{2-}$ salt is unstable at room temperature. It reaches a dissociation pressure of 760 mm at 31°C and its dissociation pressure can be represented (64) by the equation

$$\log P(\text{mm}) = 11.8018 - \frac{2712.3}{T(^{\circ}\text{K})}$$

From these data, the heat of diasociation, $\Delta H_d^0 \approx 37.24$ kcal mole⁻¹, and the heat of formation of the solid adduct, $\Delta H^0_{f298} = -495.7$ kcal mole⁻¹ were obtained. For the latter the literature value was corrected by using the more precise value of -35.9 kcal mole⁻¹ for the heat of formation of gaseous CIF₈O (see Table VIII). The adduct melts under its own vapor pressure at 50.5°C (300).

The Raman spectrum of a solution of ClF_3O in anhydrous HF shows no bands due to ClF_3O but only those of ClF_3O^+ in agreement with the following ionization scheme (38):

.352

$CIF_{3}O + HF \longrightarrow CIF_{3}O^{+} + HF_{3}^{-}$

However, no attempts were reported to isolate the neat solid at low temperature and to examine its thermal stability.

The thermal stability of the adducts depends on the strength of the Lewis acids and decreases for the ClF_2O^+ salts in the following order: $SbF_5 > AsF_5 > BF_2 > VF_5 > PF_5 > SiF_4 > HF$ (33-35, 38, 64). The $ClF_2O^+MoF_5O^-$ salt, when heated in vacuum to 75-80°C or when dissolved in anhydrous HF, is converted to ClF_2O^+ , $Mo_2F_9O_2^-$, and ClF_3O . It was shown by Raman spectroscopy that this reaction is reversible. Heating of these compounds to higher temperatures results in decomposition to MoF_4O and ClO_3^+ salts of MoF_4O (35).

The X-ray powder patterns were reported for the XF_6^- type (34, 64, 246) and the BF_4^- (64) adduct and were tentatively indexed in the orthorhombic system.

D. TETRAFLUOROOXYCHLORATE(V) ANION

The existence of adducts between ClF₃O and CsF (56, 64, 300), RbF (64), and KF (64) has been reported. It was shown (56, 300) by vibrational spectroscopy that these adducts are ionic and contain the ClF₄O⁻ anion.

1. Synthesis and Properties

Chlorine trifluoride oxide was found (64) to combine readily with the alkali metal fluorides, CaF, RbF, or KF, at room temperature to form white stable adducts. High conversion to the 1:1 adduct appears to be easiest for CaF. The use of a large excess of ClF₃O, agitation, and extended contact times are conducive to nearly complete conversions. These alkali metal ClF₄O⁻ salts have found use in the purification of ClF₃O (226). The thermal stability of the adducts decreases in the order CaF > RbF > KF. For example, the KClF₄O salt can be decomposed by vacuum pyrolysis at 50–70°C (226), whereas a much higher temperature is required for the pyrolysis of CaClF₄O.

2. Molecular Structure

The ionic nature of these adducts and the structure of the $ClF_4O^$ anion were established by vibrational spectroscopy (56, 300). It was shown (56) that the observed vibrational spectrum (Table XI) is consistent with the following structure of symmetry C_{48} :

353



2 2

TABLE XI

VIBRATIONAL SPECTRA OF	Rb+CIF4O-	AND	Ce+ClF_0-	AND
Their .	Assignment			

Observ	ed frequenci inte	es (cm ⁻¹) an nsities	Assignment		
Rb+	CIF4O-	Ca+O	IF40-	for XZF4	
IR	Raman	IR	Raman	group $C_{4\nu}$	Type of vibration
216 .	1211 (0.6)	1201 #	1203 (0.6)	A1 V1	v XZ
462 w	461 (10)	457 w	456 (10)	12	v_{sym} in phase XE_4
339 a	[350]*	339 в	[345]*	23	ô _{sym} out-of-plane XF4
	350 (4.3)		345 (4)	B1 14	vaym out-of-phase XF4
				28	Sasym out-of-plane
283 vw	285 (0.4)	280 vw	283 (0.4)	B _{2 V6}	Savm in-plane XF4
600)	599 (0.1)	600)	594 (0.2)	Ενη	VAAYM XF4
500 Va	557 (0.4)	560 VS	564 (0.3)		
4151	416 (1.4)	415)	416 (1.4)		
394	395 (0.1)	396 *	397 (0.1)	28	8 ZXF
	213 (0.6)		204 (0.7)	20	δ_{ym} in plane XF ₄

* Data from Christe and Curtis (56).

Calculated frequency.

A normal coordinate analysis was carried out (56) for ClF_4O^- assuming the following geometry: D(ClO) = 1.42 Å; r(ClF) = 1.75 Å; and all bond angles are 90°. The internal force constants obtained are listed in Table XII. Comparison with the stretching force constants of other chlorine fluorides oxides (see Table I) shows that the ClO bond in ClF_4O^- has full double-bond character, but that the ClF bond is a rather weak semi-ionic 3 center-4 electron bond. This implies that the formal negative charge in ClF_4O^- is distributed almost exclusively over the four fluorine

354

TABLE XII

FORCE CONSTANTS OF CIF4O- 4.8

-		the second s	
1x	9.13	l	
Ĵr -	1.79	1 an	0.29
Ĵ.	1.33	J'm	0.08
Ĵ	0.61	fra	0.15
Ín.	0.25	fra	-0.15
ſ'rr	0.04		

• Data from Christe and Curtis (56).

^b Stretching force constants in mdyn/Å and deformation force constants in mdyn Å/radian³.

ligands. Resonance structures of the following type can be used to describe this effect:



E. CHLOBINE PENTAPLUORIDE OXIDE

The synthesis of ClF_5O was claimed in 1972 by Züchner and Glemser (300) by UV photolysis of a mixture of ClF_5 and OF_2 in a nickel vessel fitted with a sapphire window. Although the authors failed to isolate a pure product, they "identified" ClF_5O in the product mixture by negative-ion mass spectroscopy and ¹⁹F NMR spectroscopy. However, the following properties attributed to ClF_5O do not agree with the general trends observed for the remaining chlorine fluorides and oxyfluorides: (a) low volatility at -78° C, (b) a ¹⁹F NMR resonance between -146 and -103 ppm relative to CFCl_5 , and (c) exchange broadening in the NMR spectrum even at -76° C. For ClF_5O , we would expect (a) a volatility comparable to that of ClF_6 (227) or SF_6 (279), (b) an averaged ¹⁹F NMR chemical shift of about -390 ppm (61), and (c) the absence of intramolecular exchange owing to chlorine having its maximum coordination number and no free valence electron pair, and owing to the lack of a plausible exchange mechanism.

Attempts to duplicate Züchner and Glemser's experiment (300) at Rocketdyne and the Centre d'Etudes Nucleaires de Saclay did not result

355

in any evidence for ClF_5O . In the Rocketdyne study, the progress of the ClF_5-OF_2 photolysis in the temperature range -78° to $30^\circ C$, using both unfiltered and Pyrex-filtered UV radiation, was continuously monitored by gas chromatography. At the end of an experiment, the products were also separated by fractional condensation in a Teflon-stainless steel vacuum system and were characterized by vibrational spectroscopy. It was shown that in the ClF_5-OF_2 system, when exposed to unfiltered UV radiation, ClF_5 rapidly decomposes to ClF_3 and F_2 and, therefore, yields only the same products obtainable from the photolysis of ClF_3-OF_2 mixtures, i.e., mainly ClF_3O .

The ¹⁹F NMR spectrum observed by Züchner and Glemser (300) might be rationalized in terms of a rapidly exchanging mixture of CIF₁ and CIF₂O as was pointed out to us by Dr. Bougon. To verify this, we have recorded the NMR spectra of CIF2-CIF2O mixtures over the temperature range 40° to -102°C. It was found that mixtures of pure CIF, and CIF₃O yield separate signals for CIF₃ (at about $\phi = -118$ and -10ppm) and CIF₃O (at about -269 ppm) over the whole temperature range studied. However, upon addition of about 5 mole% of HF, one single signal is observed for all three species with a chemical shift corresponding to the averaged chemical shifts of the three components. The temperature dependence of these spectra is similar to that reported by Züchner and Glemser (300). At 40°C the signal was rather broad, became narrower with decreasing temperature, but broadened below -60°C and shifted to higher field. At -102°C a new and relatively narrow signal appeared significantly shifted upfield. The observed shifts and temperature dependence of these spectra are strongly dependent on the exact composition of the mixture.

The only remaining piece of evidence presented (300) for ClF_5O was the presence of a low-intensity fragment due to ClF_4O^- in the negative ion mass spectrum of the crude reaction product. However, this fragment might be attributed to a recombination process in the mass spectrometer since a 52% peak was also reported for F_2^- which can form only by recombination. Furthermore, negative-ion spectra frequently show species of higher mass than that of the parent molecule due to attachment of other atoms or groups (28), as was recently also demonstrated for BrF_5 , of which the negative-ion spectrum shows a rather intense $\text{BrF}_6^$ fragment (194). In agreement with the preceding NMR interpretation, the observed (300) negative-ion mass spectrum is best ascribed to a mixture of ClF_5O , ClF_5 , FClO_5 , and some ClF_5 , with several higher mass peaks and F_2^- being due to recombination in the spectrometer.

Based on the cited evidence it appears unlikely that Züchner and Glemser (300) had indeed observed ClF_sO .

356

F. CHLOBYL FLUORIDE

Chloryl fluoride,



was first obtained in 1942 by Schmitz and Schumacher (256) by the low-temperature fluorination of ClO_2 with F_2 . The compound itself has not been studied very intensively although it is the most frequently encountered reaction product in systems involving reactions of chlorine mono-, tri-, or pentafluorides with oxides or hydroxides. Its structure can be derived from a tetrahedron with a free valence electron pair of chlorine occupying one of the four corners. Compared to FClO₃, this structure is less symmetric, kinetically less stable, and contains a highly polar, long $(p-\pi^*)\sigma$ (see Section II, C) bond. Therefore at moderate temperatures, FClO₂ is far more reactive than FClO₃ in spite of its lower oxidation state.

1. Synthesis

In our experience (70), FClO₂ is most conveniently prepared by combining NaClO₂ with an about equimolar amount of ClF_3 at $-196^{\circ}C$ in a stainless steel cylinder and holding the mixture at room temperature for a day. Chloryl fluoride (bp = -6° C) is thus obtained in high yield and can be separated from the by-products O_2 , Cl_2 (bp = -33.8°C), and unreacted ClF_3 (bp = 11.75°C) either by fractional distillation or by repeated fractional condensation through a series of traps maintained at -95°, -112°, and -126°C. This procedure is safe and does not involve the handling of any shock-sensitive materials. It is based on the previous reports by Engelbrecht and Atzwanger (92) and Smith and co-workers (270) that gaseous CIF, reacts with KClO, to give FClO, in high yield. The substitution of KClO₂ by NaClO₂ is significant since the product NaF does not form an adduct with CIF₃, whereas KF does. This decreases by 60% the amount of CIF, required for the reaction. By analogy with the known $KClO_3 + BrF_3$ reaction (296), the idealized stoichiometry of the above reaction is

 $\bullet \operatorname{NaClO}_2 + 4\operatorname{ClF}_3 \longrightarrow \bullet \operatorname{6NaF} + 2\operatorname{Cl}_2 + 3\operatorname{O}_2 + 6\operatorname{FClO}_2$

The use of larger than stoichiometric amounts of CIF₃ is advisable to avoid the possible formation of shock-sensitive chlorine oxides.

347

357 i.

Woolf's original method (296) involved the use of $KClO_3$ and BrF_3 , according to

 $6KClO_3 + 10BrF_3 \longrightarrow 6KBrF_4 + 2Br_3 + 3O_3 + 6FClO_3$ Although the yield of FClO₂ is high, it is very difficult to obtain pure colorless FClO₂ by this method. When KClO₃ is replaced by KClO₄ (285), FClO₂ is obtained in 97% yield:

3KClO₄ + 5BrF₃ -----+ 3KBrF₄ + Br₃ + 3O₂ + 3FClO₃

The product purification problem for this system is analogous to that encountered for the $KClO_3$ -BrF₃ system. Direct fluorination of $KClO_3$ with F₂ (31, 89, 92, 265) is not synthetically useful for preparing FClO₂, since the main product is always FClO₃. The interaction of HOSO₂F with KClO₃ was reported (99) to produce FClO₂ in 30% yield. However, a study of this system carried out at Monsanto (198) failed to produce FClO₂, probably owing to formation of chloryl fluorosulfate.

An alternative route to FClO₂ involves the fluorination of chlorine oxides. The resulting $FClO_2$ is usually very pure but the handling of the shock-sensitive chlorine oxides renders these methods unattractive, particularly for the production of larger amounts of material. The original synthesis of $FClO_2$ by Schmitz and Schumacher in 1942 (256) involved direct fluorination of ClO_2 . When F_2 was added at $-80^{\circ}C$ to a quartz vessel containing ClO₂, followed by slow warm-up to 20°C, FClO₂ was formed in a moderate reaction. The most favorable conditions were a reaction time of 2 min, a reaction temperature of 0°C, and the use of a mixture consisting of 25.6 mm ClO₂, 54.0 mm F₂, and 540.7 mm air. The reaction was found to be homogeneous and bimolecular (12). Modifications of this reaction involve passing gaseous F₂ through liquid ClO₂ at -50° to -55° C (264) or, preferably, using CFCl₃ as a solvent at -78° C (162, 254). Chlorine dioxide can also be fluorinated to FClO₂ by passing ClO_2 diluted with N_2 at room tempe ature over AgF_2 or CoF_3 or by passing ClO₂ through liquid BrF₃ at 30°C (255).

The fluorination of chlorine oxides other than ClO_2 also produces $FClO_2$. Thus, $FClO_2$ was obtained in yields of up to 75% by fluorination of Cl_2O_6 with F_2 between 22° and 48°C (7, 8). The high yield of $FClO_2$ coupled with the absence of $FClO_3$ indicates that the primary step is the decomposition of Cl_2O_6 to $2ClO_2 + O_2$ followed by the fluorination of ClO_2 to $FClO_2$. Similarly, the reaction between Cl_2O_6 and FNO_3 , when carried out in $CFCl_3$ solution at 0°C, produces $FClO_2$ in addition to $NO_2^+ClO_4^-$ (255). Chloryl fluoride is also formed during the fluorination of Cl_2O_6 at $-40^{\circ}C$ with BrF_3 or BrF_5 (294) or with HF (252). During thermal decomposition of Cl_2O_7 in the presence of F_2 at $100^{\circ}-120^{\circ}C$ in quartz or Pyrex, $FClO_2$ is formed in addition to $FClO_3$ and ClF (98).

358

The risk of explosions is somewhat reduced in the ClO_2 -AgF₂ reaction when the ClO_2 is replaced by the less dangerous Cl_2O . The yield of FClO₂ was 35% (117, 182). Similarly, Cl_2O can be fluorinated at $-78^{\circ}C$ with either ClF (51).

or ClF ₈ O (246),	CIF. () (246)	$2Cl_2O + ClF$	 $FClO_2 + 2Cl_2$	
	$Cl_{2}O + ClF_{3}O$	 FCIO ₂ + 2CIF		

Oxygenation of a chlorine fluoride, if possible, would be more attractive than fluorination of the shock-sensitive chlorine oxides. A process for FClO₂ has been claimed by Faust *et al.* (97) furnishing FClO₂ in about 50% yield by simply heating a mixture of ClF and O₂ to $80^{\circ}-90^{\circ}$ C. However, attempts in our laboratory (70) to verify this synthesis failed. It appears, that the FClO₂ observed by Faust *et al.* (97) in their experiments was due to hydrolysis of ClF (9, 36, 70).

Numerous reactions have been reported in which $FClO_2$ is formed as a product. Most of these involve the interaction between a chlorine fluoride or oxyfluoride with an oxide or hydroxide. The oxidation state of the chlorine fluoride is not important since +I, +III, and +V compounds all yield $FClO_2$ owing to the tendency of the lower oxyfluorides, such as FClO, to disproportionate. The presence of excess chlorine fluoride is important to avoid formation of chlorine oxides. The following equations are typical examples for these types of reactions:

SCIF + 2H ₈ O	 $4HF + FClO_2 + 2Cl_2$ (9, 36)
$2ClF_3 + 2H_3O$	 $4HF + FClO_2 + ClF \qquad (9, 36)$
CIF ₅ + 2H ₂ O	 4HF + FClO ₂ (227)
CIF ₂ O + H ₂ O	 2HF + FClO ₂ (226)
2CIF ₈ + 2HONO ₂	 $\mathbf{2HF} + \mathbf{FClO}_2 + \mathbf{ClF} + \mathbf{2FNO}_2 (51)$
CIF ₅ + 2HONO2	 $\mathbf{2HF} + \mathbf{FClO}_2 + \mathbf{2FNO}_3 (51)$
CIF:0 + 201080:F	 $B_{2}O_{3}F_{2} + FCIO_{3} + 2CIF$
CIF:0 + CIOSO:F	 $SO_2F_2 + FCIO_3 + CIF$ (260)
CIF ₂ + SCOF ₂	 $2\mathbf{CF_4} + \mathbf{FClO_2} + \mathbf{CF_3OCl} (\mathbf{\$\$})$
CIF2 + UU2F2	 UF6 + FClO2 + CIF (178, 179, 263)
CIF + TeO ₂	 $ToF_5Cl + FClO_8 + 3Cl_8$ (168)

2. Molecular Structure

£

A STATE AND A STATE OF
The exact structure of $PCIO_2$ was determined by Parent and Gerry (219, 220) using microwave spectroscopy. The molecule was shown to have C_2 symmetry with the following internuclear parameters:

359



Values were also reported for the rotational constants, centrifugal distortion constants, and the chlorine nuclear quadrupole coupling constants of the three isotopic species ${}^{19}F^{35}Cl^{16}O_2$, ${}^{19}F^{37}Cl^{16}O_2$, and ${}^{19}F^{35}Cl^{16}O_2$. The molecular dipole moment was found to be 1.722 ± 0.03 D.

The pyramidal structure of symmetry C_s for FClO₂ was also confirmed by vibrational spectroscopy. E. A. Smith *et al.* (271) and Arvia and Aymonino (6) reported the infrared spectrum of the gas. D. F. Smith *et al.* (270) studied the infrared spectrum of the gas, measured the ³⁵Cl⁻³⁷Cl and ¹⁶O⁻¹⁸O isotopic shifts, recorded the Raman spectrum of the liquid, and carried out a normal coordinate analysis. The observed frequencies and their assignment are summarized in Table XIII.

Andrews and co-workers have recently reported (5) ${}^{35}Cl-{}^{37}Cl$ and ${}^{16}O-{}^{18}O$ isotopic shifts for the infrared spectrum of argon matrixisolated FClO₂. Tantot (282) has studied in his thesis work the infrared and Raman spectra of the gas, the Raman spectrum of the neat liquid and of HF solutions, and the infrared and Raman spectra of the solid.

Force fields for FClO₂ were computed by D. F. Smith *et al.* (270), Robinson *et al.* (238), So and Chau (272), and Tantot (282). The force fields computed by Smith *et al.* (270), So and Chau (272), and Tantot (282) agree relatively well for the two stretching force constants, suggesting values of about 9.0 and 2.5 mdyn/Å for f_{ClO} and f_{ClF} , respectively. Except for Tantot's computation (282) which did not give plausible values for the deformation constants ($f_a > f_{\theta}$), estimates that significantly deviate from the actual (220) geometry of FClO₂ were used for these computations. Since the deformation constants are more likely to be angle-dependent, a recomputation using the exact geometry and the observed (270) isotopic shifts is desirable.

Mean square amplitudes of vibration were calculated by Baran (14) based on the frequencies and estimated geometry reported by Smith et al. (270). The UV absorption spectrum of FClO₂ was studied by Sicre and Schumacher (264) and Pilipovich et al. (228). From a mass spectro-

350

XH	
TABLE	

4.1

Û

or JUJOr
REQUENCIES
VIBRATIONAL F
FUNDAMENTAL 1

Assignment	F ³⁵ ClO ₃ (cm ⁻¹)	F ³⁷ ClO ₈ (em ⁻¹)	FasC 1±O ₁ (cm ⁻¹)	Fa7Cl15O ₂ (cm ⁻¹)	FrasC[16O18O (cm ⁻¹)	FrancisteO1aO (cm ⁻¹)
A/	1105.6	1008.4	1060 4	1052.6	1080.7	1072.4
A PI ByIII ULUE SUITEMAI	850.2	621.6	624.7	616.0	628-6	618.6
ve CIO+ acianor	546.5	543.0	629.0	1	537.5	534.0
w WCIO hand	401.6	1	l	1	ł	I
A v. exvm CiO. stretch	1271.4	1258.6	1229.6	1215.0	1253.6	ł
ve FCIO bend	367.0	١	ł	1	I	ł

361

• Date from Smith & al. (270).

and the statistic manhouse

<u>}</u>

فنغص

CHLORINE OXYFLUORIDES

scopic study of FClO₃ (82) and using a value of 57 kcsl mole⁻¹ for the Cl—O bond energy, the electron affinity of FClO₂ was estimated to be >2.7 eV.

The ¹⁹F NMR spectrum of liquid FClO₂ at -80° C was recorded by Carter *et al.* (43) and Christe *et al.* (61) and consisted of a single peak at $\phi = -328$ or -315 ppm, respectively. A signal at $\phi = -332$ ppm was tentatively assigned by Alexakos and Cornwell (2) to gaseous FClO₂.

The weak and highly polar CI—F bond in FCIO can be rationalized in terms of either a $(p-\pi^*)\sigma$ bond (see Section II, C) or a simple valence bond model (66) resulting in a resonance hybrid of the following canonical forms: FCIO₂ \leftrightarrow F⁻ + CIO₂⁺. It has been discussed in detail by Parent and Gerry (220), by Carter *et al.* (43), and in Section II, C of this review.

3. Physical Properties

Chloryl fluoride is colorless as a gas and liquid, and white as a solid. It is stable under normal conditions and some of its physical properties are summarized in Table XIV. Although precise measurements of some

TABLE XIV

SOME	PROPERTIES	or FClO.
------	------------	----------

Property	Valus	Ref.
Melting point	$-115^{\circ} \text{ or } -123.0^{\circ} \pm 0.4^{\circ}\text{C}$	(15, 16, 256)
Boiling point	~ -6°0	(256)
AH (min	1.440 kcal mole ⁻¹	(15, 10)
1Straion	9.60 e.u.	(15, 16)
AHTAR	6.2 kcal mole-1	(256)
Trouton constant	23.2 e.u.	(256)
AH0, 193 (8)	-8.1 ± 2.5 kcal mole ⁻¹ \bullet	(15, 16)
Dipole moment (g)	1.722 + 0.03 D	(220)

• Correcte¹ for $\Delta H^0_{fHF(g)} = -65.14$ kcal mole⁻¹ (83).

of its spectroscopic properties have recently been undertaken (220, 282), most of its physical properties are either still unknown or were determined (256) at a time when corrosion-resistant metal-Teflon vacuum systems were not yet available. It was shown by vibrational spectroscopy (282) that solid FCIO₂ between -263° C and its melting point exists only in one phase. Neutron diffraction data obtained for this phase at -196° C (282) were tentatively indexed based on a monoclinic unit cell with a = 8.7, b = 6.2, c = 4.7 Å, $\beta = 96^{\circ}$, and Z = 4, similar to that of CIF₂.

362

Tantot et al. (190, 282, 283) also studied association effects in the liquid phase using vibrational spectroscopy, pulse ¹⁹F NMR spectroscopy, and conductometric measurements. They suggest a dipolar dynamic interaction resulting in short-lived associated forms and, possibly, a shortrange local order observable on a vibrational but not on an NMR time scale. The specific conductivity of FClO₂ in the temperature range -120° to 23°C varies according to Martin and Tantot (190) from 1.2 to $3.12 \ \mu\text{S cm}^{-1}$ ($-10^{-6} \text{ ohm}^{-1}\text{cm}^{-1}$). The observed conductivity was taken as evidence for self-ionization:

2FCIO2 CIO2++CIO2F2-

However, more conclusive evidence is required in view of the reluctance of FClO₂ to form ClO₂F₂⁻ anions (see Section III, F, 4) and of its known reactivity which renders the preparation and handling of very pure FClO₂ quite difficult. The vapor pressure of FClO₂ as a function of the temperature was measured by Schumacher *et al.* (8, 256), and is listed in Table XV. It can be described by the equation log P(mm) = 8.23 -

TABLE XV

VAPOR PRESSURES OF CHLORYL FLUORIDE

°C	-78 -65.5	-55 -45.5	-38 -30.2	-23.8 -17.2	-9.7	6.
mm of Hg	8.8 25.2	55.9 103.8	161.4 244	338 459	645	744

 $[1412/T(^{\circ}K)]$. Several thermodynamic properties of FClO₂ have been estimated by Rips *et al.* (235) by means of correlation increments using only the boiling point of the substance. Whereas the correct boiling point of FClO₂ was used, its structure was erroneously assumed to be that of the hypofluorite F—O—Cl==O.

4. Chemical Properties

Chloryl fluoride is stable at ambient temperature in well-passivated and dry containers. Its thermal decomposition in quartz was studied by Schumacher *et al.* (24, 137). It reaches a measurable rate only above 300° C. The decomposition reaction is monomolecular and its rate is pressure-dependent. The activation energy was calculated to be 45 ± 2 kcai mole⁻¹ and the rate constant was determined as $k_{\infty} = 2.3 \times 10^{13} \times 10^{-45000/4.5T}$ sec⁻¹. The following decomposition mechanism was proposed:

FCIO:		FC10 + C
O + FClO ₃		FCIO + Os
2FClO	→	$2CIF + O_1$

However, based on our present knowledge about FCIO (see Section III, A), a more likely decomposition mode for FCIO in the above mechanism would be

2FCIO ------ CIF + FC:Ox

The thermal decomposition of $FClO_2$ in Monel was studied by Macheteau and Gillardeau (183). Decomposition to ClF and O_2 was observed at 100°C (2.5% in 144 hr) and 200°C (10% in 235 hr), but a temperature >250°C was required for rate measurements. It was found that the decomposition is of first order and monomolecular at temperatures up to 285°C. At 300°C the reaction becomes second-order. The calculated rate constants and half-life times are summarized in Table XVI. The

TABLE XVI

THERMAL DECOMPOSITION OF FCIO2 IN MONEL®

Temp. (°C)	Initial press. of FClO ₂ (mm)	Average rate constant (sec ⁻¹)	Half-life
250	52	6.8 × 10 ⁻⁶	20 hr
250	101	8.5×10^{-6}	22 hr 30 min
270	52	1.8×10^{-5}	10 hr 30 min
285	52	$2.8 imes 10^{-5}$	6 hr 40 min

• Data from Macheteau and Gillardesu (183).

average activation energy between 250° and 285°C was found to be 23.7 kcal mole⁻¹. The results at temperatures >300°C agree with those reported by Schumacher *et al.* (137) for the quartz reactor. Glass is only slowly attacked by FClO₂ at room temperature, but traces of HF or H₂O catalyze the reaction (90, 265). Chloryl fluoride reacts with water (9, 36) and anhydrous nitric acid (51) according to

2FClO ₂ + H ₂ O	+	2HF + 2ClOz + 10

and

$2FClO_2 + 2HONO_2 \longrightarrow 2EF + 2ClO_2 + N_2O_6 + \frac{1}{2}O_2$

Both reactions are relatively slow and do not go to completion in several hours at room temperature (9, 36, 51). In addition, some of the ClO₂

355

formed can decompose to Cl_2 and O_2 and the nascent oxygen can oxidize $FClO_2$ to $FClO_3$ which is resistant to hydrolysis:

FCIO2 + 0 ----- FCIO2

These results differ from the previous report by Schmeisser and Fink (255) that the reaction between $FClO_2$ and $HONO_2$ proceeds at $-30^{\circ}C$ according to (46)

 $2FCIO_2 + 2HONO_3 \longrightarrow NO_2CIO_4 + CIO_2 + NO_2 + 2HF$

The statement made in Gmelin (122) and attributed to Bode and Klesper (31) that $FClO_2$ hydrolyzes to $FClO_3$ and H_2 , is obviously incorrect. Hydrolysis of $FClO_2$ with base (253, 264, 296) proceeds as follows:

 $FClO_2 + 2OH^- \longrightarrow ClO_2^- + F^- + H_2O$

Traces of H_2O in FClO₂ generate a red-brown color (256) which is probably due to ClO₂. With NH₃ it ignites at $-78^{\circ}C$ and the end products are NH₄Cl and NH₄F (39). The observation of a weak band at 1052 cm⁻¹ in the Raman spectra of FClO₂ in dilute HF solutions in addition to strong bands due to FClO₂, was interpreted (283) in terms of the equilibrium:

 $HF : FClO_2 \longrightarrow ClO_2^+ + HF_2^-$

With HCl, chloryl fluoride reacts (255) at -110°C according to

 $HCl + FClO_2 \longrightarrow HF + ClO_2 + \frac{1}{2}Cl_2$

With the stronger reducing agent HBr, it reacts explosively at -110° C (99). With HOSO₂F, at -78° C (99) it forms the stable ClO₂ \cup SO₂F,

 $FCIO_2 + HOSO_2F \longrightarrow HF + CIO_2OSO_2F$

but with HOSO₂Cl at -90° C, only the decomposition products of the analogous ClO₂OSO₂Cl, i.e., SO₃, ClO₂, and Cl₂, are obtained. With anhydrous HOClO₃, the following reaction occurs (87, 252):

 $FCIO_2 + HOCIO_3 \longrightarrow HF + CIO_2OCIO_3$

Sulfur trioxide, at -10° C in CFCl₃ solution, undergoes an insertion reaction to yield the orange solid (mp = 27°C) ClO₂OSO₂F (254). The same compound was also obtained (296) in the absence of a solvent:

FCIO2 + 502 ----- CIO20802F

With the strong reducing agent SO₂, chloryl fluc-ide reacts explosively at -40°C (99). When FClO₂ and I_2O_5 are combined at -196°C, then warmed to -50° to -20°C, I_2O_5 is dissolved with formation of O₂, IF₅, ClO₂, Cl₂O₆, and Cl₂O₇ (294).

Chloryl fluoride is a fluorinating agent and a moderately strong oxidizer. Thus it can fluorinate AsF_1 to the pentafluoride (294):

$3FCIO_3 + AsF_3 \longrightarrow CIO_2^+AsF_6^- + 2CIO_3$

Sulfur tetrafluoride is oxidized by FClO₂ at 50°-300°C to yield a mixture of SF₆, SF₄O, and SF₋O₂ (4). Similarly, N₂F₄ is fluorinated at 30°C to give a mixture to NF₃, FNO₂, and FNO (223). Uranium tetrafluoride can be oxidized by FClO₂ to UF₅ and UF₆, the latter step requiring a reaction temperature between 50° and 150°C (27). Metal chlorides are converted by FClO₂ into metal fluorides, most of which can form ClO₂⁺⁻ containing salts when an excess of FClO₂ is used. Typical examples are SbCl₅, SnCl₄, and TiCl₄ which are converted to ClO₂⁺SbF₆⁻, (ClO₂⁺)₂⁻ SnF₆²⁻, and (ClO₂⁺)₂TiF₆²⁻, respectively. Aluminum trichloride is converted to AlF₃ (99, 255). Oxides, such as I₂O₅ (see above), SiO₂, Sb₂O₅, and B₂O₃ can be converted by FClO₂ at -10°C to SiF₄, ClO₂⁺⁻ SbF₆⁻, and ClO₂⁺BF₄⁻, respectively (87). At 50°-100°C, UO₂F₂ reacts only slowly with FClO₂, but at 150°C with contact simes of 30 min, UF₆, Cl₂, and O₂ are formed (178, 179) according to

$4FClO_2 + UO_2F_2 \longrightarrow UF_4 + 2Cl_2 + 5O_2$

Only one reaction was reported in which $FClO_2$ was oxidized from the penta- to the heptavalent state (49, 52, 69). The powerful oxidizer PtF_6 was required to obtain the following reaction:

$2FClO_2 + 2PtF_6 \longrightarrow ClF_2O_2 + PtF_6 + ClO_2 + PtF_6$

Chloryl fluoride was converted to $ClF_{2}O$ by UV-photolysis of systems containing mixtures such as $FClO_2-F_2$, $FClO_2-ClF$, $FClO_2-ClF_3$, and $FClO_2-ClF_5$ (228, 240). These reactions probably do not involve a direct oxygen-fluorine exchange in $FClO_2$, since ClF_3O can be synthesized by the same technique either directly from the three elements or from ClF_3 and oxygen (228).

Chloryl fluoride, like most of the other known chlorine fluorides and oxyfluorides, possesses amphoteric character. Owing to its weak and polar $(p-\pi^*)\sigma$ Cl—F bond (see Section II, C), it exhibits a much stronger tendency to form adducts with Lewis acids than with Lewis bases. The adducts with Lewis acids result in salts containing ClO₂⁺ cations, and those with bases result in ClO₂F₂⁻ salts. Both ions are discussed in detail in Sections III, G and H, respectively.

G. CHLORYL CATION

and the second
Although the chloryl cation does not contain a CIF bond and, therefore, in a strict sense does not belong to the family of the chlorine

366

fluoride oxides, it was included in this review since it is a true derivative of FClO₂.

The existence of FClO₂ adducts with BF₃, AsF₅, PF₅, SbF₅, SiF₄, SO₃, and TaF₅ was first reported in 1954 by Schmeisser and Ebenhöch (87, 254) and Woolf (296). In 1957, Schmeisser and Fink obtained (99, 255) adducts with TiF₄ and SnF₄. In 1958, Clark and Emeleus described (73) the existence of a VF₅ adduct, more recently Christe (52) obtained a PtF₅ and IrF₅ adduct, and Yeats and Aubke (298a) prepared ClO₂⁺ [AsF₅(SO₃F)]⁻ from ClO₂SO₃F and AsF₅.

In a previous review (253) the adducts of FClO₂ with the stronger Lewis acids, such as AsF₅ or SbF₆, were considered to be ionic and to contain ClO₂⁺ cations. However, the corresponding BF₃ and PF₅ adducts were assumed to be molecular adducts. In 1968, Carter *et al.* (44) reported evidence for the existence of solvated ClO₂⁺ ions in HSO₃F solution. Since then, vibrational spectroscopy has successfully been used to establish the ionic nature of solid ClO₂⁺AsF₆⁻ (43, 66), ClO₂⁺BF₄⁻ $\sqrt{56}$, 155, 157), ClO₂⁺SbF₆⁻ \cdot xSbF₅ (42, 43, 155, 157), ClO₂⁺ClO₄⁻ (221), ClO₂⁺PtF₆⁻, and ClO₄⁺IrF₆⁻ (52).

1. Syntheses and Properties

Salts containing the ClO_2^+ cation can be prepared either by direct combination of $FClO_2$ with the corresponding perfluorinated Lewis acid with (254) or without a solvent (43, 66, 73, 155, 209, 296), by the interaction of $FClO_2$ with oxides (87), chlorides (99, 255), and lower (294) or higher (52) oxidation state fluorides, or by interaction of the perfluorinated Lewis acid with chlorine oxides (210, 247). The latter reactions, however, produce nonvolatile XF_2O as a by-product:

$5Cl_{2}O + 3XF_{5}$	>	$2ClO_3^+XF_6^- + XF_3O + 4Cl_3$ (X = As, 8b)
5Ci20 + 785F5		3ClO₃*Sb₃F₁₆- + SbF₃O + 4Cl₈
5ClO ₂ + 6SbF ₃		4ClO ₂ +SbF ₆ - + 2SbF ₂ O + <u>}</u> Cl ₂
5ClOs + 148bFs		4ClO ₈ +8b ₈ F ₁₆ -+ 28bF ₈ O + <u>i</u> Cl ₈
Ci2O6 + 28bF5		ClO ₂ +8bFe ⁻ + 8bFsO + FClOs

Of the above approaches, the direct combination of FCiO₂ with the corresponding Lewis acid is generally the most convenient. It yields well-defined products, except for cases, such as SbF₅ (210) or TaF₅ (296), where polyanion formation is possible. From the FCiO₂-SbF₅ system, depending on the ratio of the starting materials and the reaction conditions, only CiO₂+SbF₆⁻, CiO₂+Sb₅F₁₆⁻, or a mixture of the two but no CiO₂+Sb₂F₁₁⁻, were obtained (210). However, single crystals of

367

357

A STATE AND

 $ClO_{2}+Sb_{2}F_{11}$ have been obtained by Edwards and Sills (88a) by the interaction of $ClF_{2}+SbF_{5}$ solutions with glass.

The FCIO, adducts are generally white solids, except for the yellow PtF. and IrF. salts (52) and for FCIO2. SO3 which was reported to be a red-to-pale yellow low-melting solid (296). The properties of the latter compound indicate that in the liquid phase it may exist, by analogy with Cl₂O₄ (221), in its covalent form, i.e., O₂ClOSO₂F. The ionicity of chloryl fluorosulfate was also discussed (298) in a paper dealing with the liquid range of fluorosulfates. The literature reports on the thermal stability of the ClO_{2}^{+} salts are rather sketchy. In addition to the data given in Table IV of Schmeisser's review (253), stability data were published only for the BF₁ and the SbF₁ adducts. The $FClO_2 \cdot BF_1$ adduct reaches a dissociation pressure of 1 atm at 44.1°C (66), whereas $ClO_{*}+SbF_{*}$ (mp = 220-225°C) and $ClO_{*}+Sb_{*}F_{16}$ (mp = 50-53°C) are stable up to 300° and 200°C, respectively (209). The PtF_{5}^{-} and IrF_{6}^{-} salts of ClO_2^+ are stable at room temperature (52). It should be pointed out that Table IV of Schmeisser (253) implies that the thermal stability of the PF₆⁻ salt is higher than that of the BF₆⁻. However, for related cations the reverse is true, and it appears that the data cited might be inaccurate.

X-Ray powder diffraction data have been reported for $\text{ClO}_2^+\text{AsF}_6^-$ (66) and for $\text{ClO}_2^+\text{SbF}_6^-$ and $\text{ClO}_2^+\text{Sb}_8\text{F}_{16}^-$ (209). All the ClO_2^+ salts react violently with organic compounds and water. With atronger Lewis bases, such as NO, NO₂, ClNO₂ (99, 255), FNO, and FNO₂ (51, 68), the following type of displacement reactions can be carried out:

$ClO_2^+A_BF_6^- + NO_B$	+	$NO_s + AsF_6 - + CO_s$
$ClO_2^+A_8F_6^- + ClNO_8$		$NO_3^+ABF_6^- + ClO_3 + \frac{1}{2}Cl_3$
ClO ₃ +PtF ₆ - + FNO ₂		$NO_s^+PtF_6^- + FClO_1$

2. Molecular Structure

The ClO_2^+ cation has been well characterized by vibrational spectroscopy (42, 43, 66, 155, 157). Characteristic frequencies and intensities for ClO_2^+ are summarized in Table XVII. The observed ${}^{35}\operatorname{Cl}_{-}{}^{37}\operatorname{Cl}_{-}$ isotopic ahifts were used to calculate the bond angle of ClO_2^+ . It was shown that the cation is sharply bent and that the bond angle approximates 120° (66, 155). Force constants were computed as a function of the ClO_2^+ bond angle (66, 155) and the preferred set of constants is included in Table XVII. The value of 8.96 mdyn/Å obtained (66) for the ClO -stretching force constant of ClO_2^+ demonstrates that the ClO bond has doublebond character (see Table I).

TABLE XVII

CHARACTERISTIC FREQUENCIES⁴ AND INTERNAL FORCE CONSTANTS⁵ OF ClO₂⁺

IR Raman		Assignm gro	ent in up C ₂	point ,
1296.4 m	1296.4 (1)	va(B1)	Vas	^{\$5} ClO
1282.6 mw		$\nu_2(\mathbf{B}_1)$	Pag	\$7CIO
1043.7 mw	1044.4 (10)	$\nu_1(\mathbf{A}_1)$	V.	**CIO
1038. 3 w	1039.1 (4)	$\nu_1(\mathbf{A_1})$	μ.	\$7CIO
521.0 m	521.3 (3)	¥2(A1)	8	#ClO
#18 als	_	¥9(A1)	δ	\$7CIO

• Taken for ClO₂+AsF₆- from Christe *et al.* (66).

• Calculated for \star OCl $\dot{O} = 120^{\circ}$.

These conclusions concerning the structure of ClO_2^+ were recently confirmed by Edwards and Sills (88a) who carried out a crystal structure determination for $ClO_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$. They found the ClO_2^+ ion to be Vshaped, with an O-Cl-O angle of 122° and a mean Cl-O bond length of 1.31 Å.

H. DIFLUOBOCHLOBATE(V) ANION

The existence of diffuorochlorates of sodium, potassium, and barium was reported in 1965 by Mitra (195). However, this claim was met by skepticism since the reported synthesis involved the use of 40% aqueous hydrofluoric acid. In a subsequent paper (196), Mitra withdrew his claim. In 1969, Huggins and Fox reported (141, 142) the synthesis of CsClF₂O₂ from CsF and FClO₂, and a subsequent spectroscopic study by Christe and Curtis showed (54) that the vibrational spectrum of the adduct is consistent with a ClF₂O₂⁻ anion of symmetry C_{29} .

- 1. Synthesis and Properties

()

The synthesis of $CsCiF_2O_2$ can be readily achieved by the interaction of dry CsF with excess FCIO₂ at room temperature (141, 142). In the

t j

original work (141, 142), activated CsF was used which was obtained by vacuum pyrolysis of the CsF-hexafluoroacetone complex. The conversion of CsF to CsClF₂O₂ was 87%. When ordinary CsF (dried by fusion in a platinum crucible and powdered) was used (54), the conversion of CsF to CsClF₂O₂ was 73%.

The $CsClF_2O_2$ adduct is a white solid, stable at 25°C. Vacuum pyrolysis at 80°-100°C yields CsF and FClO₂ (142), demonstrating that the formation reaction is reversible. It fumes in moist air and reacts explosively with water (142). Controlled hydrolysis (54) proceeds according to

 $CIF_{3}O_{3}^{-} + H_{3}O \longrightarrow CIO_{3}^{-} + 2HF$

2. Structure

The nature of the CsClF₂O₂ adduct was established (54) by vibrational spectroscopy. The observed spectra were consistent with a $ClF_2O_2^-$ anion possessing the following structure of symmetry C_{2v} :



The observed bands and their assignments are summarized in Table XVIII. A normal coordinate analysis was carried out (54) for $ClF_2O_2^$ assuming the following geometry: R(ClO) = 1.43 Å, r(ClF) = 1.79 Å, $\alpha(\angle OCIO) = 120^\circ, \beta(\angle OCIF) = 90^\circ, \text{ and } (\angle FCIF) = 180^\circ.$ The actual bond angles are expected to deviate alightly from this ideal geometry owing to increased repulsion from the free valence electron pair on Cl (see Section II, A). The internal force constants of $ClF_2O_2^-$ are summarized in Table XIX. As can be seen from Table I and the general discussion in Section II, C, the ClO bonds in $ClF_2O_2^-$ have double-bond character and the CIF bonds are as expected, semi-ionic 3 center-4 electron bonds. The polarity of the latter is increased further by the formal negative charge and the high degree of oxygen substitution. The combination of these effects results in the lowest CIF-stretching force constant value found to date for any CIF bond. As demonstrated for several other oxyfluoride which is (see Section III, D), the negative charge in $ClF_2O_2^-$ resides mainly on the ligands having the highest electronegativity, i.e., on the fluorine, and not on the oxygen atoms.

`370

TABLE XVIII

1

()

VIBRATIONAL SPECTRUM OF C8+ClF2O2- AND ITS ASSIGNMENTS

Obsd. freq. (cm ⁻¹) and intensities		Assignment for XO-F- in	Approx. description of vibration	
IR Rame		point group C _{2v}		
1225 1191 } vs	1221 (0.8)	ν <u>s</u> (B ₂)	ν ₆₆ (XOg)	
1070 =	(1076 (10) 1064 1055	¥1(Å1)	$\nu_{\rm s}({ m XO_2})$	
559 m 510 vs, br	559 (1.2)	$ \nu_{\mathbf{S}}(\mathbf{A}_1) $ $ \nu_{\mathbf{G}}(\mathbf{B}_1) $	$\delta_{s}(\mathrm{XO}_{2})$ $ u_{as}(\mathrm{XF}_{2})$	
\$303 70 m	480 (1), br (363 (10) (337 (8) 198 (0.7)	ν ₅ (A ₂)? ν ₃ (A ₁) ν ₇ (B ₁), ν ₉ (B ₂) ν ₄ (A ₁)	$\tau \\ \nu_{s}(XF_{g}) \\ \delta_{rock}, \delta_{wag} \\ \delta_{s}(XF_{g}) $	

* Data from Christe and Curtis (54).

TABLE XIX

FORCE CONSTANTS OF CIF 302- 4.8

$ \begin{array}{cccc} f_R & 8.3 \\ f_{RR} & 0.1 \\ f_r & 1.6 \\ f_{rr} & -0.1 \\ f_a & 1.95 \end{array} $	Ja Jaar Jaa Jeg – Jegi	1.2 0.57 0.1 0.3
---	---------------------------------	---------------------------

Data from Christe and Curtis

(54). ^b Stretching force constants in mdyn A/radian², and stretch-bend interactions in mdyn/radian.

I. CHLORINE TRIFLUORIDE DIOXIDE

A compound having the empirical composition $(ClF_2O_2)_{R}$ was reported in 1962 by Streng and Grosse (128, 276, 278). It was obtained by the interaction of either Cl_2 , ClF, or HCl with O_2F_2 between $-154^{\circ}C$ and -143°C or by UV photolysis of CIF, and O₂ mixtures at -78°C. Both

371

Contraction Contraction States and Contraction States

()

methods produced the same product, a violet unstable solid, which irreversibly decomposed above -78° C. In a subsequent study of the infrared and visible spectra of these products, Gardiner and Turner (108, 109) proposed the structure F₂ClOOF for the violet compound. However, both the synthetic and the spectroscopic studies are not convincing and further work is required to establish the composition and structure of this violet species.

A well-defined and characterized compound, having the composition ClF_sO_2 and showing no resemblance to Streng and Grosse's violet compound, was reported in 1972 by Christe (50). This work is an excellent example for the perfection of handling techniques for extremely reactive oxidizers. Thus the physical, chemical, and spectroscopic properties of ClF_sO_2 and of its $ClF_2O_2^+$ adducts were determined from a total of 2.2 mmol of material. The fact that ClF_sO_2 as a powerful oxidizer is readily reduced to $FClO_2$ which cannot be removed from ClF_sO_2 by simple fractionation (see below), rendered the handling of this compound puarticlarly difficult.

1. Synthesis and Properties

The synthesis of $ClF_{3}O_{2}$ is best described by the following reaction sequence:

 $2FClO_{2} + 2PtF_{6} \longrightarrow ClF_{2}O_{2} + PtF_{6} + ClO_{2} + PtF_{6}$

Several side reactions compete with this reaction and the yield of $ClF_2O_2^+$ varies greatly with slight changes in the reaction conditions (52, 68). The ClF_3O_2 is then displaced from its $ClF_2O_2^+$ salt according to

 $ClF_{g}O_{g}^{+}PtF_{e}^{-} + ClO_{g}^{+}PtF_{e}^{-} + 2FNO_{g} \longrightarrow 2NO_{g}^{+}PtF_{e}^{-} + ClF_{g}O_{g} + FClO_{g}$

Chloryl fluoride is slightly less volatile than ClF_3O_2 , and, therefore, most of it can be removed from ClF_3O_2 by fractional condensation in a -112°C trap. The remaining $FClO_2$, however, has to be removed by complexing with BF_3 :

 $ClF_{8}O_{8} + FClO_{8} + 2BF_{8} \longrightarrow ClF_{8}O_{8} + BF_{4} - + ClO_{8} + BF_{4} -$

Since $ClF_2O_2^+BF_4^-$ is stable (69) at 20°C, whereas $ClO_2^+BF_4^-$ is not (66), the latter can be pumped away at 20°C. The resulting pure $ClF_2O_2^+BF_4^$ is then treated with an excess of FNO₂ and the evolved ClF_3O_2 and unreacted FNO₂ are readily separated by fractional condensation through a series of -126° and -196° C traps:

 $ClF_{3}O_{2}^{+}BF_{4}^{-} + FNO_{3} \longrightarrow NO_{3}^{+}BF_{4}^{-} + ClF_{3}O_{3}$

363

ARY NOVEMBER

The overall yield of pure ClF_3O_2 based on the PtF_6 used in step 1 was found to be about 10 mole%.

Pure ClF_3O_2 is colorless as a gas or liquid and white as a solid. Some of its measured (68) physical properties are summarized in Table XX. Near its melting point the vapor pressure above liquid ClF_3O_2 was found to be reproducibly lower than expected from the vapor pressure curve given in Table XX. This indicates that close to the melting point some ordering effect occurs in the liquid.

The measured vapor density of ClF_sO_2 indicates that no appreciable association occurs in the gas phase. Its relatively low boiling point and Trouton constant imply little association in the liquid phase. This prediction is confirmed by the vibrational spectra of the liquid and the neat solid which exhibit only minor frequency shifts when compared to

TABLE XX

Some Properties of CIF₃O_{2⁴}

Property	Volue		
Melting point			
Boiling point	-21.58°C		
AHypp	5.57 kcal mole ⁻¹		
Trouton constant	22.13 e.u.		
Vapor pressure	$Log P(mm) = 7.719 - \frac{1217.2}{T(^{\circ}K)}$		

* Data from Christe and Wilson (68).

the spectra of the gas and the matrix-isolated solid. This finding is somewhat surprising since both ClF_{1} (102) and $ClF_{3}O$ (55, 226) show a pronounced tendency to associate in the liquid and solid state through bridges involving the axial fluorine atoms.

The thermodynamic properties were computed with the molecular geometry and vibrational frequencies given below assuming an ideal gas at 1 atm pressure and using the harmonic-oscillator rigid-rotor approximation. These properties are given for the range $0^{\circ}-2000^{\circ}$ K in the Appendix (Table AII).

Chlorine trifluoride dioxide resembles chlorine fluorides and oxyfluorides in its corrosive and oxidizing properties. It must be handled in systems consisting of corrosion-resistant metals, Teffon, or sapphire. It appears to be marginally stable in a well-passivated system at ambient temperature. It is a strong oxidative fluorinator as evidenced by its

37.3.

tendency to fluorinate metal surfaces to metal fluorides with FClO₂ formation. It reacts explosively with organic materials and care must be taken to avoid such combinations. The hydrolysis of $ClF_{2}O_{2}$ was not quantitatively studied; however, on one occasion a slight leak in an infrared gas cell containing CIF₃O₂ resulted in the formation of FCIO₃ and HF indicating the following reaction.

$C1F_{3}O_{3} + H_{3}O_{3}$ FClOs + 2HF

Chlorine trifluoride dioxide forms stable adducts with strong Lewis acids, such as BF3. AsF5, or PtF5 (49, 68, 69). These adducts have ionic structures containing the $ClF_2O_2^+$ cation (see Section III, I, 2). The high stability of these adducts can be explained by the change from the energetically unfavorable trigonal-bipyramidal structure of ClF_3O_2 to the more favorable tetrahedral $ClF_2O_2^+$ configuration (see Section II, D). Contrary to ClF_s (295), but by analogy with ClF_sO (64), it does not form stable adducts with FNO or FNO_2 at temperatures as low as $-78^{\circ}C$. This was demonstrated by the various displacement reactions where CIF₁O₂ and unreacted FNO or FNO₂ could be readily removed from the reactor at -78°C. With the stronger base, CsF, it did not form a stable adduct but decomposed to FClO2 and F2. However, only relatively small amounts of ClF₃O₂ were available for the complex formation study with CsF, and the possibility of preparing salts such as $Cs^+ClF_4O_2^-$ under more favorable reaction conditions cannot entirely be ruled out.

2. Molecular Structure

Vibrational (57) and ¹⁹F NMR (68) spectroscopy were used to establish for ClF_2O_2 the following structure of symmetry C_{2v} , which according to semi-empirical linear combination of atomic orbitals-molecular orbitals (LCAO-MO) self-consistent field (SCF) calculations (239) is most stable:



(XIII)

The ¹⁹F NMR spectrum of liquid CIF₂O₂ was measured in the temperature range -20' to -80°C. It showed at all temperatures one partially resolved signal centered at -413 ppm below the external standard CFCl₂. The observed signal is in excellent agreement with an AB₂ pattern with $J/\nu_0 \delta \approx 1.0$ and $J_{FF} = 443$ Hz. The low chemical shift of -413 ppm for ClF₃O₂ is in excellent agreement with a heptavalent chlorine fluoride, and the fluorine-fluorine coupling constant of 443 Hz

observed for $\text{ClF}_{s}O_{2}$ is similar to that of 421 Hz observed for the structurally related $\text{ClF}_{s}(61)$. Additional support for the above structure was derived from the fact that the B₂ part of the AB₂ pattern occurs downfield from 'the A part as expected for the axial fluorine atoms in a trigonal bipyramidal arrangement (120, 200).

The infrared spectra of gaseous, solid, and matrix-isolated ClF_3O_2 and the Raman spectra of gaseous and liquid ClF_3O_2 were reported (57) and are summarized in Table XXI. The observed data are in excellent

T/	ABL	E	XXI
Tź	7 BT	Æ	XXI

VIBRATIONAL SPECTEDM OF CIF302 AND ITE ASSIGNMENT IN POINT GROUP C22 .

IR (cm ⁻¹)	Ra (cm ⁻¹)	Assign for ClF in po group	nent ⁷ 3O2 int <i>C</i> 2v	Approx. description of mode
1093 #	1093 (4) p	A 1	14	Sym ClO ₂ str
683 m	683 (10) p	-	¥2	CIFeq str
519 w	520 (8) p		22	ClO ₂ soissor
487 vw	487 (6) p		24	Sym FarClFar str
287 w	285 (1)		VB	FaxClFax scissor in ClFz plane
(4 17) ^ð	402 (0+)	A ₁	24	Torsion
695 vs	• • •	B ₁	27	Antisym FarClFar str
592 s	586 (0+)	-	¥8	ClOs wag
372 w	• • •		20	Antisym FacClFax def in ClFa plane
1327 vs	1320 (0+)	B ₂	¥10	Antisym ClO ₂ str
531 m	530 (1)	-	V11	ClO ₂ rock
£	222 (1)		¥12	FaxClFax scissor out of ClF3 plane

* Data from Christe and Curtiz (57).

^b Observed only for solid ClF₂O₂.

の一に注意して

* Below frequency range of spectrometer used.

agreement with the preceding model (XIII) of symmetry C_{2v} . A normal coordinate analysis was carried out for ClF_3O_2 assuming the following geometry: D(ClO) = 1.40 Å, $R(\text{ClF}_{eq}) = 1.62$ Å, $r(\text{ClF}_{ax}) = 1.72$ Å, $\alpha(\text{OClO}) = 130^\circ$, $\beta(\text{F}_{eq}\text{ClF}_{ax}) = \delta(\text{OClF}_{ax}) = 90^\circ$, and $\gamma(\text{OClF}_{eq}) = 115^\circ$, based on the observed geometries of ClF_3 and FClO_3 and a correlation between ClO bond length and stretching frequency. The deviation of the OClO bond angle from the ideal 120° was estimated by comparison with the known geometries of SF₄O and FClO₃. The force constants thus obtained are summarized in Table XXII. The value of the ClO-stretching force constant (9.23 mdyn/Å) is in excellent agreement with that of

TABLE XXII

INTERNAL FORCE CONSTANTS OF CIF3O3 a. b			
$f_{D} = 9.23$	fee = 0.09		
$f_B = 3.35$	$f_{rg} = f_{rg'} = 0.10$		
$f_r = 2.70$	$f_{r_0} = -f_{r_0} = 0.25$		
$f_a = 1.41$	$f_{D_{\rm m}} = 0.61$		
$f_{s} = 1.40$	$f_{gg} = -f_{gg} = -0.16$		
$f_{y} = 1.33$	$f_{44} = -f_{44'} = -0.34$		
$f_{s} = 1.30$	$f_{**} = -0.17$		
$f_{DD} = -0.09$	$f_{\gamma\gamma} = -0.30$		
$f_{rr} = -0.04$	$f_{R_{\rm fl}} = -0.37$		

= Data from Christe and Curtis (57).

^b Stretching constants in mdyn/Å, deformation constants in mdyn Å/radian², and stretchbend interaction constants in mdyn/radian.

9.37 mdyn/Å found for ClF₃O (55) and the general valence force field values of 9.07 and 8.96 mdyn/Å reported for $FClO_2$ (270) and ClO_2^+ , (66) respectively. The values of the ClF-stretching force constants are comparable to those previously reported for the related pseudotrigonal bipyramidal molecules ClF₃ (102) and ClF₃O (55) and are summarized in Table XXIII. In all three molecules, the stretching force constant of the equatorial ClF bond is significantly higher than that of the two axial bonds, although their relative difference decreases with increasing oxidation state of the central atom. The difference in bond strength between equatorial and axial bonds implies significant contributions from semi-ionic 3 center-4 electron bonds to the axial ClF bonds. This bonding scheme has been discussed in detail for the related pseudotrigonal bipyramidal ClF₂⁻ anion in Section II, C.

TABLE XXIII

CIF STRETCHING FORCE CONSTANTS OF ClF_3O_2 Compared to Those of Pseudotrigonal Bipyzamidal ClF_3O , ClF_3 , ClF_2^- , and $ClF_2O_3^-$

Compound	$f_R (\mathrm{mdyn}/\mathrm{\AA})$	$f_r \;(\mathrm{mdyn}/\mathrm{\AA})$	$f_{rr} (\mathrm{mdyn}/\mathrm{\AA})$	(<i>f</i> _ <i>r</i> - <i>f</i> _ <i>r</i>)/ <i>f</i> _ <i>R</i>	Ref.
CIF:	4.2	2.7	0.36	0.36	(102)
CIF ₂ O	3.2	2.3	0.26	0.26	(55)
CIF 0	3.4	2.7	0.04	0.19	(57)
CIF1-	-	2.4	0.17	-	(63)
CIF.O		1.6	-0.1		(54)

366

Inspection of Table XXIII also reveals that the value of f_r does not depend exclusively on the oxidation state of the central atom. Obviously, formal negative charges (as in the anions) and increasing oxygen substitution facilitate the formation of semi-ionic bonds and, hence, counteract the influence of the oxidation state of the central atom. It is interesting to note that the relative contribution from semi-ionic bonding (see Section II, C) to the axial CIF bonds $[-(f_R - f_r)/f_R]$ decreases from CIF₃ to CIF₃O and CIF₃O₂ (see Table XXIII). This can be attributed to the decreasing electron density around the central atom with increasing oxidation state, thus making it more difficult to release electron density to the axial fluorine ligands as required for the formation of semi-ionic bonds.

The bonding in ClF_3O_2 might be described by the following approximation (53). The bonding of the three equatorial ligands, ignoring the second bond of the Cl=O double bond, is mainly due to an sp² hybrid, whereas the bonding of the two axial ClF bonds involves one delocalized p-electron pair of the chlorine atom for the formation of a semi-ionic 3 center-4 electron p\sigma bond.

J. DIFLUOROPERCHLORYL CATION

The existence of the $ClO_2F_2^+$ cation in the form of its PtF_6^- salt was reported in 1972 by Christe (49). In a subsequent paper (69), a full account was given of the synthesis and properties of the PtF_6^- , AsF_6^- , and BF_6^- salts of $ClO_2F_2^+$.

1. Synthesis and Properties

It was found (52) that PtF_6 and $FClO_2$, when combined at -196°C and allowed to warm up slowly to 25°C, interacted according to

$2FCIO_3 + 2PtF_6 \longrightarrow CIO_2F_3^+PtF_6^- + CIO_2^+PtF_6^-$

The yield of ClO_2F_2 , was not 50% as expected from the foregoing equation, but generally about 25% owing to the competing reaction

 $2FClO_2 + 2PtF_6 \longrightarrow 2ClO_2 + PtF_6 + F_2$

In some of the experiments, small amounts of $ClF_6^+PtF_6^-$ or ClF_5 and FClO₃ were observed, depending on the exact reaction conditions. The formation of some FClO₃ is not surprising since it is known that FClO₂ readily interacts with nascent oxygen to yield FClO₃ (9, 36, 51).

Attempts to suppress the competing reaction by changing the reaction conditions (rapid warm-up from -196° to -78° C and completion

377

of the reaction at -78 °C) resulted on one occasion in an entirely different course for the reaction:

$\mathbf{6FClO_3} + \mathbf{6PtF_6} \longrightarrow \mathbf{5ClO_3} + \mathbf{PtF_6}^- + \mathbf{ClF_6} + \mathbf{PtF_6}^- + \mathbf{O_2}$

Further modification of the reaction conditions (rapid warm-up of the $FClO_2-PtF_6$ mixture from -196° to either -78° or $25^{\circ}C$ and completion of the reaction at $25^{\circ}C$) did not produce detectable amounts of either $ClO_2F_2^+$ or $ClF_6^+PtF_6^-$, but only $ClO_2^+PtF_6^-$ and ClF_5 , F_2 , and O_2 . This indicates that the nature of the reaction products is more influenced by the warm-up rate of the starting materials from -196° to about $-78^{\circ}C$ than by the final reaction temperature. Slow warm-up favors the formation of $ClO_2F_2^+$, whereas rapid warm-up yields ClF_6^+ or ClF_5 and F_2 (52).

The BF_6^- and AsF_6^- salts were prepared (69) as follows:

 $ClO_2+PtF_6-+ClO_8F_8+PtF_6-+2FNO_8 \longrightarrow FClO_2+ClF_8O_3+2NO_2+PtF_6-$

Unreacted FNO₂ and some of the FClO₂ could be separated from ClF₃O₂ by fractional condensation. The remaining FClO₂ was separated from ClF₃O₂ by complexing with BF₃. Since the resulting ClO₂+BF₄⁻ has a dissociation pressure (66) of 182 mm at 22.1°C while ClO₂F₂+BF₄⁻ is stable, the former salt could be readily removed by pumping at 20°C. Conversion of ClO₂F₂+BF₄⁻ to the corresponding AsF₆⁻ salt was accomplished through displacement of BF₄⁻ by the stronger Lewis acid AsF₄:

$ClO_2F_3+BF_4-+A_8F_5 \longrightarrow ClO_2F_3+A_8F_6-+BF_3$

All three salts, $ClO_2F_2^+PtF_6^-$, $ClO_2F_2^+AsF_6^-$, and $ClO_2F_2^+BF_4^-$, are solids, stable at 25°C, and react violently with water or organic materials. The PtF_6^- compound is canary yellow, whereas those of AsF_6^- and BF_4^- are white.

The salts dissolve in anhydrous HF without decomposing. They are crystallinic in the solid state, and the X-ray powder diffraction patterns of $ClO_2F_2^+BF_4^-$ and $ClO_2F_2^+AsF_6^-$ have been reported (69). The pattern of the former was tentatively indexed on the basis of an orthorhombic unit cell with a = 5.45, b = 7.23, and c = 13.00 Å. Assuming four molecules per unit cell and neglecting contributions from the highly charged central atoms to the volume, a plausible average volume of 16 Å² per F or O atom was obtained.

The thermal stability of $ClO_2F_2^+BF_4^-$ is higher than that of $ClO_2^+BF_4^-$ (66), $ClF_2^+BF_4^-$ (259), or other similar salts. The pronounced tendency of ClF_3O_2 to form stable adducts with Lewis acids is in good

378

agreement with the correlations between the stability of an adduct and the structure of the parent molecule and its ions (see Section II, D). Thus, tetrahedral ClO_2F_2^+ (see below) should be energetically much more favorable than trigonal bipyramidal ClF_8O_2 .

2. Molecular Structure

The structure of $ClO_2F_2^+$ salts was established by ¹⁹F NMR and vibrational spectroscopy (69).

In the ¹⁹F NMR spectrum of $ClF_2O_2^+PtF_6^-$ in anhydrous HF, a broad singlet at -310 ppm relative to external CFCl₃ was tentatively assigned (61) to $ClF_2O_2^+$. Subsequent studies (69) of $ClF_2O_2^+BF_4^-$ and $ClF_2O_2^+AsF_6^-$ confirmed the original assignment. The spectrum of $ClF_2O_2^+BF_4^-$ in HF showed a strong temperature dependence. At 30°C it consisted of a single peak at 185 ppm relative to external CFCl₃. With decreasing temperature the peak at first became broader and then separated at about 0°C into three signals at -301 ($ClC_2F_2^+$), 146 (BF_4^-), and 194 ppm (HF) which became narrower with further decrease in temperature. The observed peak area ratio of approximately 2:1 for the 146⁻ and -301-ppm signals confirmed their assignment to BF_4^- and $ClO_2F_2^+$, respectively, and proved the ionic nature of the $ClF_3O_2 \cdot BF_3$ adduct in HF solution.

The spectrum of $\text{ClF}_2\text{O}_2^+\text{AsF}_6^-$ in HF (which was acidified with AsF₅) consisted of two resonances at -307 (ClO $_2\text{F}_2^+$) and 105 ppm (HF, AsF₅, AsF₆⁻), respectively. Rapid exchange among HF, AsF₅, and AsF₆⁻ preempted the measurement of the ClO $_2\text{F}_2^+$ to AsF₆⁻ peak area ratio (69).

The vibrational spectra of the BF_4^- , AsF_6^- , and PtF_6^- salts of $ClO_2F_2^+$ were recorded for both the solids and HF solutions (69). It was shown that all three salts are ionic containing, in addition to the anions, a common cation. The vibrational spectrum of this cation closely resembled that of SO_2F_2 indicating a pseudotetrahedral structure of symmetry C_{2v} . The observed frequencies together with the stretching force constants obtained from Cl isotopic shifts are listed in Table XXIV. Inspection of Table I shows that $ClO_2F_2^+$ possesses the highest value known for a ClO-stretching force constant. This is not surprising, since the central atom in $ClO_2F_2^+$ has a high oxidation state (+VII), highly electronegative ligands, and a formal positive charge (cation). The influence of these factors on f_{ClO} was discussed in Section II, C. By analogy with ClF_2O^+ (58), the only other known species exhibiting a f_{ClO} value of similar magnitude, contributions from the resonance structure,

879



TABLE XXIV

Observed Frequencies, Approximate Description of Modes, and Most Important Internal Force Constants Computed to Fit the Observed 35 Cl and 37 Cl Isotopic Shifts and Assuming Two Different Bond Angles of ClO₂F₂+ 4

Assignment		Obs. freq. (cm ⁻¹)	Approx. description of mode	
A ₁	ע1	1241	v _{sym} (ClO ₂)	
	28	756	$v_{sym}(ClF_2)$	
	23	514	$\delta_{sym}(ClO_{g})$	
	24	390	$\delta_{sym}(ClF_2)$	
A ₃	VS	390	+	
B1	24	1479	$\nu_{\rm asym}(\rm ClO_2)$	
	27	530	δrock(ClO ₂)	
B ₁	VS	830	$\nu_{asym}(ClF_2)$	
	vs	514	δ _{rock} (ClFs)	
		∠ocio	, ∠FClF, deg	
to (mi	ivn/Å)	124, 96	114, 105	
(Cl	D)	12.20	12.04	
		0.46	-0.68	
		4.40	4.53	
find (mdyn/Å)		-0.32	0.03	

* Data from Christe et al. (69).

might be invoked to explain the high $f_{\rm ClO}$ value. The value of the ClFstretching force constant (4.46 mdyn/Å) falls within the range expected for a predominantly covalent ClF bond in a cation having a central atom with a +VII oxidation state.

380

K. PERCHLORYL FLUORIDE

Perchloryl fluoride,



(XVI)

the acyl fluoride of perchloric acid, was first obtained by Bode and Klesper in 1951 (30) by the action of F_2 on KClO₂ at -40°C, but believed to be ClO₂OF. In 1952 it was prepared by Engelbrecht and Atzwanger (91) by electrolysis of NaClO₄ in anhydrous HF and was correctly identified. In the mid-fifties it became commercially available from Pennsalt Chemical Corporation and can be purchased in research quantities from Ozark Mahoning Company. Owing to its remarkably low reactivity and high specific impulse (see Section III, K, 5), it received considerable interest as a rocket propellant oxidizer, resulting in a rather thorough study of its properties. Unfortunately, its high vapor pressure (53 atm at $T_c = 95^{\circ}$ C) and coefficient of expansion rendered it inferior to other oxidizer candidates. Owing to its relative inertness (it hydrolyzes only slowly in water), it has found use as a fluorinating agent in organic chemistry. In addition to the general reviews, listed in the Introduction, and brief reviews in Japanese (205) and Chinese (48), reviews that are dovoted exclusively to FCIO, have been published by Pennsalt (222), Gall (106), and Khutoretskii et al. (158). The inertness of FClO₃ is due to its energetically favorable pseudotetrahedral configuration, its highly covalent and strong CI-F bond (see Section II, C), and its extremely small dipole moment of 0.023 D. Combined, these properties give it a high kinetic stability in spite of its low thermodynamic stability $(\Delta H^0)_{1298} =$ $-5.7 \text{ kcal mole}^{-1}$).

1. Synthesis

Perchloryl fluoride can be prepared by electrolysis of a saturated solution of NaClO₄ in anhydrous HF with a current efficiency of 10% (91, 92).

Fluorination of solid KClO₂ by F_2 (30, 31) produces FClO₃, FClO₂, ClF, Cl₂O₆, Cl₃, and O₂ (89, 92). The yields of FClO₃ were about 45% based on the F₂ used (92). When the fluorination was carried out below -30°C, yields of FClO₃ as high as 60% were obtained (265). The fluorination of NaClO₃ with F₂ can also be carried out in aqueous solution at 25°-75°C resulting in a 50% yield of FClO₃ (299; see also 125). Replacement of F₂ by other fluorinating agents, such as ClF₃, BrF₃, or SbF₅,

gives mainly $FClO_2$ and Cl_2 and only low yields of $FClO_3$ (92). Purification of crude $FClO_3$ by washing of the products condensible at $-196^{\circ}C$ with an alkaline $Na_2S_2O_3$ solution produces material containing less than 1.5% of impurities (92).

The thermal decomposition of Cl_2O_7 at 100°C in the presence of F_2 produces a mixture of FClO₃ and FClO₂ in a yield of about 75% (98). Similarly, the fluorination of either Cl_2O_6 or Cl_2O_7 with SbF₅ produces FClO₃ in high yield (210) according to

 $Cl_{2}O_{6} + 2SbF_{5} \longrightarrow ClO_{2} + SbF_{6}^{-} + SbF_{3}O + FClO_{3}$

and

$Cl_3O_7 + nSbF_5 \longrightarrow SbF_3O \cdot (SbF_5)_{n-1} + 2FClO_3$

The fluorination of NO₂ClO₄ by ClF₃ at room temperature results in the formation of FClO₃ and smaller amounts of FClO₂, ClO₂, and ClNO₂ (25). Perchloryl fluoride is also formed by the interaction of FClO₂ with nascent oxygen (9, 36, 51) and in the reaction of gaseous ClF₃ with UO₂, U₃O₈, and UO₃ (149) and with UO₂F₂ (263), or by the reaction of ClF₂+BiF₆⁻ with metal oxides (78). Xenon dioxide tetrafluoride, XeO₂F₄, is capable of oxidizing either ClF₃ or ClF₅ to FClO₄ (143). Almost quanti-

tative yields of FClO₃ and $R_f \subset_F^O$ can be obtained by the alkali metal fluoride-catalyzed decomposition of the corresponding $R_f CF_2 OClO_3$ at alightly elevated temperatures (249).

The most convenient and commercially attractive methods for preparing FClO₃ involve the fluorination of perchlorates. Heating of KClO₄ to 70°-120°C in an excess of SbF₅ produces FClO₃ in 50% yield (90). The yield of FClO₅ can be increased to 90% and the reaction temperature can be lowered to 20°-50°C, when a mixture of HF-SbF₅ is used (292, 293). Slightly lower yields were obtained when the HF solvent was replaced by AsF₃, IF₅, or BrF₅.

Most of the commercial processes are based on the use of $HOSO_2F$. This method was proposed in 1956 by Barth-Wehrenalp (20). Evolution of FClO₃ starts at 50°C and goes to completion at 85°-110°C. The yields of FClO₃ vary from 50 to 80% (20, 22, 162, 163) and, if necessary, the HOSO₂F can be regenerated (22). If desired, the reaction can be carried out in glass apparatus. The influence of certain additives on the yield of FClO₃ was studied (81). The addition of 5 to 25% of SbF₃ to the HOSO₂F increases the yield of FClO₃ to 90% and higher but hinders the regeneration of HOSO₂F. The addition of HF-BF₃ increases the FClO₃ yield to 85% but requires elevated pressure. Zinc, aluminum, silver, and lead fluorides were found to decrease the yield of FClO₂.
The highest yield of perchloryl fluoride (97%) was achieved with a mixture of fluorosulfonic acid and SbF_5 as fluorinating medium. Potassium, sodium, lithium, magnesium, barium, calcium, and silver perchlorates and perchloric acid itself undergo the reaction. Commercial reagents are used and their additional purification is not necessary; unlike all the previous methods the preparation of perchloryl fluoride by this method can be carried out at room temperature. At high temperature $(100^\circ-135^\circ\text{C})$ the reaction time is 1–10 min in all, which allows the process to be carried out continuously in a packed column. The purity of product obtained after the usual purification reaches 98% and over; air and carbon dioxide are present as trace impurities (23).

The exact mechanism of the reaction between ClO_4^{\sim} and superacids has as yet not been established, although numerous comments on it were published (19, 21, 167, 253, 292, 297). Based on our present understanding of superacid chemistry (67, 118, 216) and of the complex formation of FClO₃ (see Section III, K, 4), a mechanism involving ClO_3^+ as an intermediate is very unlikely. Furthermore, the high yields of FClO₃ (up to 97%) would be surprising in view of the expected instability of ClO_3^+ . In our opinion, other mechanisms, such as the one shown, involving protonated perchloric acid (166) are more plausible:

4HF + 28bFs		$2H_{s}F^{+} + 28bF_{6}^{-}$	
2H ₂ F+ + ClO ₄ -		$H_2OCIO_3^+ + 2HF$	
$H_{3}OClO_{3}^{+} + HF$		$FCIO_3 + H_3O^+$	
ClO_4 + 3HF + 28bF ₈		$FClO_3 + H_3O^+ + 2SbF_6^-$	

2. Molecular Structure

•

The structural parameters of FClO₃ were determined by Clark, Beagley, and Cruickshank (72) by gas-phase electron diffraction. The molecule has symmetry C_{sv} and the following bond angles and distances:



Owing to its small dipole moment, FClO₃ exhibits only a very weak microwave spectrum (171, 173). Since only the $J = 4 \rightarrow 5$, K = 3 and the $J = 6 \rightarrow 7$, K = 3 and K = 6 transitions were observed, a complete structure determination was not possible. However, the estimated geometry and dipole moment are in good agreement with the exact values measured by other methods. Table XXV lists the frequency values and constants that were obtained. The rotational constants, B_0 , are in good agreement with the values obtained from the high-resolution infrared spectrum (184) of the 549- and 589-cm⁻¹ fundamentals.

The dipole moment of FClO₃ was determined by dielectric relaxation measurements (192) as 0.023 ± 0.003 D and from the $J_{11 \rightarrow 12}$ transition in a resonant cavity at 126196 MHz (101) as 0.025 ± 0.003 D. This low dipole moment indicates that the electronegativity of F and the ClO₃

TABLE XXV

FREQUENCY VALUES AND CONSTANTS FOR PERCHLORYL FLUORIDE

Transitions and constants	F ³⁵ ClO ₃ (MHz)	F ³⁷ ClO ₃ (MHz)
$J=4 \rightarrow 5, K=3$	52585.97 ± 0.05	52560.4 ± 0.3
$J = 6 \rightarrow 7, K = 3$	73619.40 ± 0.05	73583.94 ± 0.05
$J = 6 \rightarrow 7, K = 6$	$73^{ m P}18.72\pm0.05$	
Bo	5258.692 ± 0.005	5256.149 ± 0.005
D_J	0.0014	± 0.0002
DJK	0.0018	3 ± 0.0003
oqQ	-19.2 ± 0.5	-15.4 ± 1.5

group are comparable, thus resulting in a high degree of covalency for the Cl—F bond.

The ¹⁹F NMR spectrum of FClO₃, according to Brownstein (41) consists of a partially resolved quartet ($J_{ClF} \sim 310$ Hz) of equal intensity at $\phi = -241.5$ ppm. The lack of rapid quadrupole relaxation indicates a highly symmetric electric field around the central atom in good agreement with the small dipole moment observed for FClO₃ (see above). The temperature dependence of the ¹⁹F NMR spectrum of FClO₃ was studied by Bacon *et al.* (13). An expression for the line broadening was derived, and a value of 1.0 kcal mole⁻¹ was obtained for the activation energy of molecular reorientation. A value of 278 \pm 5 Hz was calculated for J35_{ClF}. According to Agahigian *et al.* (1), the ¹⁹F resonance of FClO₃ occurs at $\phi = -287$ ppm, but measurements in our laboratory indicate that this value is inaccurate. A value of $\phi = -252.9 \pm 2$ ppm was found by us for liquid FClO₃ at -120° C. The ³⁶Cl and ¹⁹F NMR spin-lattice relaxation

384

times and rotational diffusion in liquid FCIO₃ were measured by Maryott et al. (96, 191) using pulse techniques.

The mass spectrum of FClO₃ was measured (82, 138, 234). The vortical ionization potential and the F—ClO₃ bond dissociation energy were found to be 13.6 ± 0.2 eV and ~60 kcal mole⁻¹, respectively. The average ClO bond dissociation energy and the heat of formation were estimated (82) to be 60 and -5.3 kcal mole⁻¹, respectively.

The UV absorption spectrum of FClO₃ was reported by Sicre and Schumacher (264) and Pilipovich et al. (228).

The vibrational spectrum of FClO₂ has been well characterized. The infrared spectrum was thoroughly analyzed by Lide and Mann (174) and

TABLE XXVI

VIBRATIONAL SPECTRUM OF GASEOUS FCIO2 AND ITS ABBIGNMENT FOR POINT GROUP C30

	•	Assignment	Infrared* (cm ⁻¹)	Raman ^b (em ⁻¹)
A 1	¥1	sym ClOs stretch	1061 •	1062.8, 1060.9° vs, p
	2	OIF stretch	717 s, 707 m	716.8, 706.6 s, p
	14	sym ClO ₂ deform.	549 w	548.8 m, p
E	24	asym ClO ₃ stretch	1315 vs	1314 w
	25	saym ClO ₂ deform.	589 m	573 w
	24	rocking	405 w	414 w

* Data from Lide and Mann (174).

Data from Classeen and Appelman (71).

· Splittings are due to SOL and STCI isotopes.

two of the fundamentals (ν_3 and ν_5) were studied at high resolution by Madden and Benedict (184). The Raman spectra of the liquid and of the gas were reported by Powell et al. (233) and Dunlap et al. (85) and by Classeen and Appelman (71), respectively. The observed fundamentals together with their assignment are summarized in Table XXVI and are in excellent agreement with a molecule of symmetry C_{30} . The infrared spectrum of FCIO₂ has also been reported by Engelbrecht et al. (92), Pennsalt (222), Smith et al. (271), and Karelin et al. (154). A correlation of CIO-stretching frequencies (236) and force constants with bond lengths and bond orders was given by Robinson (237); however, his plots and assumptions must be thoroughly updated before being used. Absolute infrared intensities were reported for FCIO₃ by Kharitonov et al. (157). Quantum mechanical studies of the stomic, bond, and

molecular polarizabilities were carried out by Nagarajan and Redmon (204). Numerous force fields (107, 140, 154, 157, 201, 204, 245, 273) were computed for FClO₃, but owing to the lack of sufficient experimental data, no unique solution was obtained. Values of about 9.4 and 3.9 mdyn/Å for the ClO- and the ClF-stretching force constants, respectively, appear to us most reasonable. Mean square amplitudes of vibration of FClO₃ were calculated by Müller *et al.* (201, 203) and Nagarajan and Redmon (204). Müller *et al.* (201) have also computed the Coriolis zeta constants for FClO₃; however, their values differ significantly from those given by Hoskins (140). Molecular reorientation in liquid FClO₃ was studied by Sunder and co-workers (279a) using Raman spectroscopy.

The high-resolution photoelectron spectrum of FClO₃ was studied by DeKock *et al.* (80). The results from this study, including *ab initio* SCF MO calculations of the electronic structures, are summarized in Tables XXVII and XXVIII. These calculations indicate considerable participation by 3d orbitals of the Cl atom, although they tend to overestimate the importance of 3d orbitals in bonding by correcting for some inade-

TABLE XXVII

Band No.	Adiabatic i.p. (eV)	Vertical i.p. (eV)	Vibrational spacing (cm ⁻¹)	Vibrational assignment	Orbital assignment
1	13.04 (1)		370 (40)	VS OF V4	6b2
	13.57 (2)		475 (60)	¥2	282
2	14.85 (1)	15.381 (6)	340 (16)	¥4	6b1
	15.181 (6)	15.307 (6)	1025 (30)	¥1	1181
3	16.676 (5)	16.676 (5)	1135 (16)	¥1	ðb ₂
			805 (30)	¥2	_
			510 (20)	¥2	
4	18.07 (3)	18.31 (2)			ររង
5	19.175 (7)	19.390 (4)	850 (30)	22	4b2
			485 (40)	V2	-
	19.699 (7)	19.807 (7)	855 (30)	12	Se1
			500 (20)	72	-
6	—	21.7 (1)			4b ₁
7		24.2 (1)			841
		Ground state	1269	P1	-
			848	24	
			544	22	
			384	24	

* Data from DeKock et al. (80).

* Standard deviations are given in parentheses after each quantity.

386

TABLE XXVIII

377

CALCULATED EIGENVALUES	AND PERCENTAGE CHARACTER OF
VALENCE MOLECUL	ar Obbitals for FClO ₃ =

		<pre>/ tomic character (%)</pre>							
		Chlorine orbital			Oxygen orbital		l Fluorin	Fluorine orbital	
Orbital	(eV)	3 d	3a	Зp	28	2p	24	2p	
lag	-12.9					100			
70	-14.1	10.5				78.0		11.0	
10 <u>a</u> 1	15.4	12.6		1.9	1.1	44.3	~	39.8	
6e	-16.0	16.5	. -		5.3	74.0		3.9	
5e	-18.6	9.2		1.8	1.3	18.7		68.9	
40	-21.5	4.3		24.8	19.1	38.0		13.3	
981	-23.3	1.1	4.1	34.1	16.8	29.4	2.6	11.4	
841	-26.2		18.2	10.0	34.2	12.3	7.6	17.2	
3e	-40.6	2.9		24.5	66.7	5.0			
781	-43.0	2.4	3.9	8.1	14.0	1.9	68.7	~	
6a1	-47.6		44.7		29.2	6.5	17.5	1.6	

* Data from DeKock et al. (80)

quacy in the s and p bases. Results of MO calculations were also reported by Hillier *et al.* (129, 139) and Ionov and Ionova (146). The latter authors calculated the electron density distribution in FClO₃ as $Q_{Cl} =$ +0.83, $Q_{O^{+1}} = -0.23$, and $Q_{F} = -0.14$, using the geometry, the ionization potential of the molecule and of the free atoms, and the orbital exponents of the Slater functions as input data.

X-Ray diffraction data were reported by Tallman *et al.* (280, 281) for solid FClO₃ at liquid air temperature. The data were indexed in terms of a tetragonal unit cell with a = 7.66 and c = 5.31 Å, Z = 4, and d = 2.18gm/cm³. Barberi (16, 17) has shown that solid FClO₃ exists between its melting point and -196° C in only one solid phase. Based on entropy calculations, Koehler and Giauque (160) suggested that there is a high degree of disorder in the arrangement of the F and O atoms in crystallinic FClO₃.

3. Physical Properties

Some of the physical properties of FClO₃ are summarized in Table XXIX. In the Appendix (Table AIII), the temperature dependence of some of the thermodynamic properties is given (147). In addition to these data, the viscosity of gaseous FClO₃ between 50 and 150°C was reported

387

(i

いいとうない とくという

(218). Some thermodynamic properties of $FClO_3$ were calculated (235) using only the boiling point of the compound and correlation increments.

Perchloryl fluoride is white as a solid and colorless as a liquid and gas. It possesses a characteristic sweetish odor (92). Its toxicity is moderate and comparable to that of CH_2CHCN or Cl_2 . Tests on mice showed an acute vapor toxicity (LD_{50}) of 630 ppm at 4-hr exposure time. Exposure of monkeys to 40 ppm FClO₃ in air for 3 months resulted in enlarged spleens and lungs together with some evidence of red cell destruction (222).

The dielectric strength of FCiO₃ is outstanding and over a broad pressure range is about 30% higher than that of SF₆. During irradiation with ⁶⁰Co γ -rays, the dielectric strength decreased only by 5% (46). The correlation between negative-ion formation and electric breakdown of FCIO₃ was studied by Mickam and Berg (138) by mass spectroscopy. Perchloryl fluoride has been used as an insulator in high-voltage systems.

Perchloryl fluoride was reported (185, 195, 205, 206, 222) to be sparingly soluble (1-3 gm/liter at 1 atm and 25°C) in a wide variety of polar and nonpolar solvents, such as aqueous solutions, alcohols, ketones, esters, ethers, and aromatic and halogenated solvents. However, more recent measurements by Golub *et al.* (124) show that these solubilities are substantially (several-fold) higher. When working with larger amounts of FClO₃ in organic solvents, all necessary precautions should be taken since mixtures of this kind are potentially explosive. Hammond *et al.* (132-134) have extensively studied the extremely weak electron acceptor-donor (ball-plane) interactions between FClO₃ and aromatic hydro- and fluorocarbons. Several inorganic acid halides, HOSO₂F, PCl₃, POCl₃, SO₂Cl₂, SOCl₂, TiCl₄, and SiCl₄ dissolve gaseous FClO₃ to the extent of 20-30 gm/liter at 25°C and 1 atm pressure (106).

Liquid perchloryl fluoride is a typical nonpolar solvent. Most inorganic and organic salts are insoluble in it. Conversely, most covalent, essentially nonpolar substances, boiling within about 50°C of perchloryl fluoride, are completely miscible, e.g., chlorine, boron trifluoride, sulfur hexafluoride, cilicon tetrafluoride, phosgene, nitrous oxide, chlorine trifluoride, chlorofluorocarbons, silicon tetrachloride, sulfuryl chloride, dinitrogen tetroxide, and thiony! chloride (106).

Blends of perchloryl fluctide with halogen fluorides are homogeneous and stable. When these are used as storable liquid oxidizers for rocket propulsion, the halogen fluoride usually confers hypergolicity, increased density, and lowered vapor pressure; whereas the perchloryl fluoride provides oxygen needed for efficient combustion of carbon in the fuel or of certain metal additives. The mixtures are thermally stable and their

378

	or FCIOs
TABLE AALA	SOME PHYSICAL PROPERTIES

れんだいがった あいり・マット・マー

1

いたいことがある とうしょうがい しょうかんかん かんかたいかい いたか

たるというなどのないであるとないののので、「「ない」

.

C

• •

*

Velue	
Property	

Ref.	(92, 160°) (30, 92, 160) (93, 100, 100, 100, 100, 100, 100, 100, 10	(12, 100, 140) (148) (92 , 100) (92)	(92, 148, 160)	(261) (92, 100, 148 , 222)	(268) (222, 266) (268)	(15, 17, 160) (16, 17) (30, 92, 1 48, 160) (30, 92, 160)	(15-18, 82, 204, 291) (291) (147, 148, 172, 208, 291) (147, 160, 204, 291) (156, 160) (174, 189)
Value	-147.76°C -46.87°C 95.17°C	53.0 atm 0.637 gm cm⁻³ 161 cm³	Log P(mm) = -1652.3/T(°K) -8.62625 log T +0.0046038T +28.44780 +28.44780	2.19 gm cm ⁻³ $\rho(\text{gm cm}^{-3}) = 2.266 - 1.603 \times 10^{-3}T$ $-4.080 \times 10^{-6}T^3(^{\circ}\text{K})$	ρ(gm cm ⁻³) = 1.390 and 1.276 Log η= 299 <i>T</i> ⁻¹ -1.755 (centipoise) 24.1 to 21.3 dyn cm ⁻¹ 0 9183 Leel mola-1	7.12 e.u. 4.619 kcal mole-1 20.395 e.u.	5.7 kcal mole-1 11.5 kcal mole-1 66.65 e.u. 15.517 e.u. 27.19 e.u. 1.12
Property	Melting point Boil:g point Tert	Pert Crit. density Crit. molar volume	$1 = -100^{\circ} t_0 - 44^{\circ} C$	Denvity of solid $(-190^{\circ}C)$ Density of liquid (for $T = -142^{\circ}$ to $-39^{\circ}C$) (for $T = -90$ of $-36^{\circ}C$)	Viscouty of liquid (for $T = -77^{\circ}$ to 54° C) Burface tension (for $T = -75.2^{\circ}$ to -55.6° C) ΔH_{ration}	dStanton dSvar (-46.67°C) Trouton constant	dH_{res}^{HR} (g) dG_{res}^{HR} (g) S_{res}^{HR} $C_{p res}$ (g) $C_{p res}$ (l) Specific heat ratio, C_p/C_p , gas at 25°C

·389

CHLORINE OXYFLUORIDES

• Bold face reference number indicates reference from which the listed value is quoted.

379

-- · · · · -

compatibility with container materials is determined mainly by the halogen fluoride. The density and vapor pressure of perchloryl fluoridechlorine trifluoride blends have been summarized in tables by Gall (106). The miscibility and compatibility of FClO₃ at low temperatures was studied by Streng (277) for O_2 , O_3 , O_2F_2 , ClF, ClF₃, SF₄, SF₆, CF₃Cl, and C₄H₁₀.

4. Chemical Properties

Owing to its pseudotetrahedral configuration, its highly covalent strong Cl--F bond, and low dipole moment, FClO₈ possesses high kinetic stability in spite of ΔH_f^0 being only -5.7 and ΔG_f^0 being positive (11.5 kcal mole⁻¹). This is reflected in its high thermal stability and its reluctance to hydrolyze. It is not shock-sensitive and at room temperature is relatively inert. At elevated temperature, however, or under conditions supplying a sufficient amount of activation energy, it is a powerful oxidizer (211).

Perchloryl fluoride is thermally stable up to about 400°C. The thermal decomposition of FClO₃ in quartz at pressures between 5 and 930 mm and temperatures between 465° and 495°C was studied by Gatti *et al.* (112). They found that the decomposition reaction,

$2FClO_3 \longrightarrow 2ClF + 3O_3$

is unimolecular and homogeneous with an activation energy of 58.4 ± 2 kcal mole⁻¹. The rate constant at 495.4° C was found to be $k = 9.25 \times 10^{-4}$ sec⁻¹ and the following decomposition mechanism was suggested :

FClO ₃	 FCIO ₈ + 0
$O + FCIO_3$	 $FClO_2 + O_2$
FCIO ₂	 $CIF + O_{B}$

The decomposition kinetics were also calculated by Usmanov and Magarra (287) using a dimensionless molecular transfer equation. Perchloryl fluoride can be heated almost to the softening point of glass without explosion (92).

Hydrolysis of FClO₃ is very slow even at $250^{\circ}-300^{\circ}C$ (92). For quantitative hydrolysis, heating of FClO₃ with concentrated aqueous hydroxide solution to $300^{\circ}C$ in a sealed tube is required:

$PCIO_3 + 2NaOH \longrightarrow NaClO_4 + NaF + H_3O$

For quantitative analysis, FClO₃ can conveniently be reduced at 25°C by an alcoholic solution of KOH resulting in dissolved KF and a precipitate of KClO₄ (222).

380

11.

The reaction of FClO₃ with metallic sodium or potassium starts only at ~300°C, although it proceeds vigorously (92). At room temperature FClO₃ is unreactive with a considerable number of gases, liquids, and solids. Again, however, if sufficient activation energy, such as heating to 100°-300°C, is supplied, violent reactions usually occur. With reducing agents, oxides, fluorides, and chlorides are formed. Typical examples are H₂, N₂O, H₂S, SO₂, SCl₂, PCl₃, CaC₂, KCN, NaI, KSCN, CH₂=CCl₂, and hydrocarbons (122, 158, 222). Using dilute mixtures, the H₂S FClO₃ reaction can be controlled and the following products are obtained (222):

$3FClO_8 + 4H_88 \longrightarrow 4SO_8 + 3HF + 3HCl + H_8O$

In the spectra of H_2S -FClO₃ and H_2 -FClO₃ flames, bands due to S_2 , SO_2 , OH and to ClO, OH, respectively, were observed (177). With HCl at 200°-300°C, the following gas-phase reaction occurs:

$$FCIO_8 + 7HCI \longrightarrow HF + 4Cl_8 + 3H_8O$$

Many inorganic ions are oxidized by FCIO₃ in aqueous solution (112). The oxidation rate often depends on the pH of the solution and the temperature. For example: the oxidation of KI in the presence of NaHCO₃ is barely detectable; in caustic soda, a slow oxidation occurs; and in 0.1 M mineral acid one observes (92) quantitative reaction within 4 hr according to

 $FCIO_3 + 8I^- + 6H^+ \longrightarrow Cl^- + F^- + 4J_3 + 3H_gO$

Other ions oxidized by FClO₃ include NO_2^- , SO_3^{2-} , and CN^- which are converted to NO_3^- , SO_4^{2-} , and NCO^- , respectively (106, 122, 222).

Whereas FClO₃ is rather inert toward most compounds, including gaseous NH₃, at room temperature it reacts (92, 186, 187) easily with liquid NH₃ at -78° C or its aqueous solutions:

FCIO2 + 3NH2 ----- NH4F + NH4NHCIO2

The reaction is complete in several hours and, in liquid NH_3 , it is greatly accelerated by $NaNH_2$ (186, 187). From the ammonium perchloryl amide, which could not be isolated in pure form, the corresponding Ag^+ , Cs^+ , and K^+ salts and K_2NClO_3 and Cs_2NClO_3 have been obtained. These salts, especially when dry, are impact- and friction-sensitive.

Perchloryl fluoride does not attack glass at moderate temperature, but decomposes at 25°C on contact with activated SiO₂ or Al₂O₃, particularly in the presence of small amounts of H_2O . With other surfaceactive materials, such as charcoal, ignition may take place. However, there is no reaction at room temperature with synthetic zeolites. It passes freely through a 4 Å molecular sieve, but is completely absorbed

391

382

by a 5 Å molecular sieve (188). Most combustible substances in contact with liquid FClO₃ form shock-sensitive explosive compositions. Generally, metal oxides, fluorides, or chlorides do not react with FClO₃ at temperatures up to 400°C (186). Lalande reported (164) that FClO₃ at oxidizes UF₄ to UF₆. However, a subsequent study by Rude *et al.* (241) showed that an intermediate uranium oxyfluoride that disproportionates to UF₆ and UO₂F₂ is formed. Photolysis of mixtures of FClO₃ with F₂ or ClF₅ produces ClF₃O (228, 240).

Perchloryl fluoride shows no tendency to form adducts with either strong Lewis acids or bases. This behavior has been rationalized in Section II, D. The binary systems of $FClO_3$ with BF_3 , PF_5 , AsF_5 , SbF_5 , or SO_3 were studied by Lang (167), at Pennsalt (224), and by Nikitina and Rosolovskii (209). Similarly, at Pennsalt (224) no evidence was found for complexing of $FClO_3$ with either CsF or FNO_2 .

Anhydrous FClO₃ does not corrode most of the common metals, but, in the presence of moisture, slow hydrolysis may occur causing corrosion (40, 122, 127, 222). The compatibility of various elastomers with 1:1 mixtures of FClO₃ and N_2F_4 was studied by Green *et al.* (126) and Grigger *et al.* (127).

In reactions with organic compounds, $FClO_s$ behaves as either an oxidant or a 1- or 2-center electrophile which, depending on the reaction conditions, can be used for the introduction of either fluorine, a ClO_3 group, or both fluorine and oxygen. A large number of publications have appeared on this subject and have been extensively reviewed by Khutoretskii *et al.* (158). Additional general information can be found in Refs. (106, 122, 169, 262, and 284). Since a systematic coverage of this subject is beyond the scope of this review, we give examples only of the most important type of reactions, in addition to references to some of the more recent publications not covered in the previous reviews.

Since FClO₃ is highly susceptible to nucleophilic attack at the chlorine atom, it reacts readily with anions. These reactions are relatively wellunderstood, and Sheppard has proposed (261) a general mechanism for these reactions by which the most nucleophilic center in the anion (oxygen or other heteroatom related to carbon) always attacks the chlorine and never the more electronegative fluorine. For localized nucleophiles (such as alkoxides), simple fluoride ion displacement occurs, but, for the mesomeric ions (ambient electrophiles), an intramolecular (cyclic) transfer of F^- can occur in the intermediate to give a C--F bond. The high energy gained by the formation of the C--F bond provides a strong driving force for this fluoride transfer, and fluorine never has to achieve a highly unfavorable energy state with positive charge. This mechanism explains why phenyllithium reacts with FClO₃ to give

perchloryl benzene, whereas 2-lithiothiophene gives 2-fluorothiophene in high yield (257):



and

$$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{CI}} \mathbf{O} + \mathbf{C}_{4}\mathbf{H}_{5}\mathbf{S}^{-} \longrightarrow \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{O}} \mathbf{O} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{O}} \mathbf{O} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{O}} \mathbf{O} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{O}} \mathbf{O} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{O}} \mathbf{O} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \\ \mathbf{O} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \\ \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \\ \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{F} \end{array} \xrightarrow{\mathbf{F}} $

Compounds having a cyclic double bond conjugated with an aromatic ring are capable of reacting with FClO₃ to give α -fluoroketones. This type of reaction was named oxofluorination and in it FClO₃ acts as a 2-center electrophile as shown for indene (207):



In the presence of Friedel-Crafts catalysts, such as $AlCl_3$, the $FClO_3$ can be used for introducing a ClO_3 group (perchlorylation) into an aromatic ring (144):

 $+ FCIO_3 \xrightarrow{AICI_3} + HF$

Hydrogenolysis (258) of perchloryl aromatic compounds yields ArH and not ArOH, thus confirming the presence of a C—Cl bond. Another useful reaction of FClO₃ involves the replacement of the active hydrogens of methylene compounds by fluorine (145, 262, 284). A typical example is the fluc..nation of malonic esters:

CH₃(COOR)₂ + FCO₂ CF₃(COOR)₃

Since FCIO₂ is a very mild fluorinating agent, it has found widespread use for the selective fluorination of compounds such as steroids.

The reaction of cyclic amines with FClO₃ is similar to that of FClO₃ with NH₃ (see above). For example, the following reaction takes place with piperidine (110):

393

$$2 \qquad \qquad NH + FClo_3 \longrightarrow NClo_3 + NH_3^+F^-$$

(For additional recent publications dealing with the use of FClO₃ as a reagent for the synthesis of organic compounds, see Refs. 94, 103, 111, 114-116, 153, 159, 212, 213, 217, 250, 286, 289 and 290.)

5. Uses

The most thoroughly studied application of $\mathbb{F}ClO_3$ is its use as an oxidant. The spectra of fuel-FClO₃ flames were studied (177), and the flame speed in mixtures of CH₄ with air and FClO₃ was measured (131). The H₂-FClO₃ flame was found (251) to be readily controllable with a low background and useful as an excitation source for flame photometry. For rocket propulsion, the performance of either neat FClO₃ or combinations with other oxidizers, such as halogen fluorides (11, 26), was studied and typical performance data (106) are given in Table XXX. Small amounts of ClF₃ can be added to neat FClO₃ to provide selfignition. The performance of FClO₃ as an oxidizer is similar to that of N₂O₄ (106, 136), and the burning rate of solid propellants is increased by FClO₃ (267). It has also been proposed to use an acetylene-FClO₃ torch

TABLE XXX

PERFORMANCE OF SELECTED STORABLE LIQUID OXIDIZERS FOR ROCKET PROPULSION⁴

Oxidizor	Fuel	Specific impulse ^b (sec)	Density impulse (gm sec/cm ³)
FCIO ₃	UDMH:	290	337
C'Fs	UDMH	279	382
65 ClF2/35 FClO2	UDMH	288	386
FCIO,	LiH solid ⁴	273	337
CIF:	LiH solid	288	436
88 CIF1/12 FCIO1	LiH solid	291	433
FCIO ₂	N ₂ H ₄	295	358
ClF's	NaHe	292	436
N ₂ O ₄	N ₂ H ₄	291	354

Data from Gall (106).

Pound force × sec/lb mass; shifting equilibrium; pressure ratio 1000:14.7

UK.357mmetrical dimethylhydrazine.

LiH, 65%; organic binder, 15%.

394

for cutting and welding of metals, in the Sterling cycle engine, in highpressure gas generation for turbine drive, in fuel cells, and in explosives similar to Sprengel liquid O_2 -carbon powder combinations (105), and as a deodorant in aerosol sprayu (170). However, the latter application appears very doubtful in view of the substantial toxicity of FClO₃ (see above).

The use of FClO₃ as a chemical reagent for the introduction of fluorine or a (IO_3 group has been discussed in detail in Section III, K, 4 and is of special value for the synthesis of fluorine-containing steroids. The polymerization of ethylene under a pressure of hundreds of atmospheres and a temperature of about 200°C in the presence of FClO₃ has been patented (135).

There are patents on the use of FClO₃ as a heat transfer medium in refrigeration (165) and as an insecticide-fungicide (123). Owing to its ability to absorb intensively slow electrons (138), FClO₃ can be used as a gaseous insulator. Its dielectric properties are superior to those of SF₆, and it hardly deteriorates on exposure to γ -irradiation (104).

General information on shipping, handling, safety, etc., of $FClO_s$ can be found in Gall's review (106).

L. CHLORINE FLUORIDE OXIDE RADICALS

Very little is known about chlorine fluoride oxide radicals. Although the formation of the $FClO_s$ radical anion in the reaction of $FClO_s$ with nucleophilic agents has been postulated (286), it has not been isolated and characterized.

The only well-known species is the FCIO⁺ radical cation. The ESR spectrum of this species was first reported by Olah and Comisarow (214, 215) for both the ClF_4 -SbF₅ and the ClF_5 -SbF₅ system. However, the spectrum was incorrectly interpreted in terms of a CIF⁺ radical cation. Eachus, Slight, and Symons (86) suggested that the observed spectrum is due to FCIO⁺ and not to CIF⁺. This conclusion was supported by Christe and Muirhead (62) who showed that, in the pure ClF_{s} -SbF_s and ClF_{s} - SbF_5 systems, this species could not be observed but was generated by impurities in the starting materials. Additional evidence for this species containing oxygen was obtained by Gillespie and Morton (121) who investigated the reaction of CIF and of Cl₂-CIF with the superacid medium $HSO_{s}F-SbF_{5}-SO_{s}$. It was shown that the addition of $H_{2}O$ to solutions of $ClF_2^+SbF_6^-$ in SbF_5 strongly enhanced the ESR signal attributed to CIF+ by Olah and Comisarow. They suggested that the species was due either to $FCIO^+$ or $FCIO_2^+$, although their attempts to detect ¹⁷O hyperfine splitting in a sample treated with enriched water were unsuccessful. The conclusive identification of this species was



recently reported by Morton and Preston (199). By using ¹⁷O substitution techniques, they succeeded in proving that the species contains 1 oxygen atom and is best described as FClO⁺. This radical cation is characterized by its g value of 2.0059 and the following hyperfine interactions: $a_{17} = 18.0, a_{19} = 20.4$, and $a_{25} = 12.9$ G.

During a matrix-isolation infrared study of the F_2-Cl_2O and $ClF-O_3$ systems, a new species was observed by Andrews *et al.* (5) at 733.8 cm⁻¹ which was tentatively assigned to the $ClF_2O \cdot$ radical. However, more data are needed for the positive identification of this species.

M. MISCELLANEOUS

386

The ClO_sF^{2-} anion has been reported by Mitra and Ray (197). However, in our opinion their claim is almost certainly incorrect.

A compound of the empirical composition FCl_2O_6 was claimed by DeGuevara (79). The following self-explanatory abstract of this patent was found in *Chemical Abstracts* and, we are confident, will be enjoyed by the more knowledgeable readers:

The title compd. which is claimed to be novel is prepd. by reacting in a hermetically scaled flask 500 ml. 55° Be H_2SO_4 , $Cs(OCl)_2$ 5-10, $KClO_2$ 9-20, $KClO_3$ 10-20, and $Mg(ClO_4)_2$ 10-20 g. Cl and a Cl oxide are given off, washed, and collected as a stabilized aq. soln. Simultaneously, F is produced from CaT_2 and H_2SO_4 and washed and dried. The F is passed into the stabilized aq. soln. of FCl_2O_4 , which is suitable for use as an antiseptic, preservative, and purifier in the food, wine, perfume, and water industries and as a humectant and bleach for textiles.

IV. Appendix: Tables of Thermodynamic Properties for Some Chlorine Oxyfluorides

TABLE AI

THERMODYNAMIC PROPERTIES FOR CIF₃O GAB^a

 T(*K)	Cy ⁰ [val/(mole deg	H ⁰ _H ₀ ⁰)] (kcal/mole)	$\frac{-(F^{\circ}-H_{0}^{0})/T}{[\operatorname{cal}/(\operatorname{mole} \operatorname{deg})]}$	హ [cal/(mole deg)]
 0		0	0	0
100	9.721	0.837	49.255	57.624
200	14.932	2.072	55.613	65.971
298.15	18.593	3.732	60.159	72.675
300	18.646	3.766	60.237	72.790
400	20.875	5.751	64.108	78.486
500	22.260	7.918	67.478	83.305
600	23.160	10.187	70.470	87.448
700	23.771	12.536	73.159	91.067
800	24.200	14.936	75.602	94.271
900	24.512	17.372	77.838	97.141

TABLE	AI-	-continued
-------	-----	------------

T(°K)	Cp ⁰ [cal/(mole deg)]	H ⁰ -Ho ⁰ (kcal/mole)	$-(F^{\circ}-H_{0}^{\circ})/T$ [cal/(mole deg)]	S ⁰ [cal/(mole deg)]
 1000	24.744	19.835	79.900	99.736
1100	24.921	22.319	81.813	102.103
1200	25.059	24.818	83.595	104.277
1300	25.168	27.330	85.265	106.288
1400	25.256	29.851	86.834	108.156
1500	25.328	32.380	88.314	109.901
1600	25.387	34.916	89.715	111.538
1700	25.437	37.458	91.044	113.078
1800	25.479	40.003	92.309	114.533
1900	25.514	42.553	93.516	115.912
2000	25.545	45.108	94.668	117.221

• Data from Christe and Curtis (55).

TABLE AII

THERMODYNAMIC PROPERTIES FOR CIF3O2 GASª

<i>T</i> (°K)	C _p ° [cal/(mole deg)]	H0_H00 (kcal/mole)	$-(F^{\circ}-H_0^{\circ})/T$ [cal/(mole deg)]	S ⁰ [cal/(mole deg)]
0	0	0	0	0
100	10.127	0.847	48.967	57.437
200	16.511	2.179	55.516	66.411
298.15	21.256	4.049	60.375	73.956
300	21.327	4.089	60.459	74.088
400	24.384	6.386	64.711	80.675
50 0	26.362	8.930	68.484	86.344
600	27.685	11.636	71.881	91.275
700	28.599	14.453	74.968	95.615
800	29.251	17.347	77.795	99.479
900	29.727	20.298	80.400	102.953
1000	30.085	23.289	82.816	106.105
1160	30.360	26.312	85.066	108.985
1200	30.574	29.359	87.171	111.637
1300	30.745	32.425	89.148	114.091
1400	30.833	35.507	91.012	116.375
1500	30.995	38.601	92.775	118.509
1600	31.089	41.705	94.447	120.513
1700	31.167	44.818	96.036	122.400
1800	31.233	47.938	97.551	124,183
1900	31.289	51.064	98.997	125.873
2000	31.337	54.198	100.382	127.480

* Data from Christe and Curtis (57).

397

		cal mole ⁻¹ deg	ŗ		kcal mole ⁻¹		
T(*K)	c_{r}^{\bullet}	es.	$-(F^{\circ}-H_{100}^{4})T$	H ² -H ² H	∆Hr•	4F1	Log Kp
0	0.00	0.000	Infinite	-3.178	-3.034	-3.034	Infinite
100	8.452	54.278	78.032	-2.375	-3.996	1.037	-2.397
200	12.073	61.160	67.968	-1.362	-4.715	6.493	-7.095
298	16.517	66.653	66.653	0.000	-5.120	12.090	-8.861
300	15.573	66.749	66.653	0.029	-5.125	12.196	-8.884
400	18.152	71.602	67.297	1.722	-5.298	18.002	-9.835
600	20.000	75.863	68.593	3.635	-5.312	23.831	-10.416
609	21.319	79.633	70.125	5.704	-5.226	29.653	-10.801
700	22.271	82.994	71.728	7.856	-5.076	35.455	-11.069
800	22.967	86.016	73.326	10.150	4.884	41.231	-11.263
0 06	23.467	88.753	74.893	12.474	-4.665	46.983	-11.408
1000	23.883	91.249	76.405	14.843	4.426	52.710	-11.519
0011	24.189	93.540	77.860	17.248	-4.175	58.410	-11.604
1200	24.430	95.655	79.256	19.679	-3.914	64.090	-11.672
1300	24.624	91.619	80.594	22.132	-3.349	69.746	-11.726
1400	24.780	99.449	81.876	24.602	-3.382	75.380	-11.767
1500	24.909	101.164	83.106	27.087	-3.112	80.998	-11.801
1600	25.016	102.775	84.285	29.584	-2.843	86.596	-11.828
1700	25.105	104.294	85.418	32.090	-2.574	92.179	-11.850
1800	25.181	105.731	86.507	34.604	-2.311	97.744	-11.867
1900	25.246	107.094	87.555	37.125	-2.051	103.297	-11.881
2000	25.301	108.391	88.564	39.653	-1.795	108.833	-11.692
2100	25.349	109.626	89.538	42.185	-1.544	114.359	-11.901
2200	25.391	110.807	90.478	44.723	-1.300	119.871	-11.908
2300	25.428	111.936	91.387	47.264	-1.060	125.374	-11.913
2400	25.461	113.019	92.266	49.808	-0.828	130.868	-11.917
2500	25.489	114.059	93.117	52.356	-0.605	136.347	-11.919
2600	25.515	115.059	93.942	64.906	-0.386	141.823	-11.921
2700	25.538	116.023	94.742	· 57.458	-0.176	147.289	-11.922

TABLE AIII : Thermodynamic Properties for FCIO₂ Gas^e

i

- Second

<u>.</u>

Constant of the second

398

Comis with the second

388

K. O. CHLISTE AND C. J. SCHACK

25.577 25.593	117.849	96 273	62.570	0.223	158.199	092
26.593			> · > · >			
	118.716	97.007	65.129	0.411	163.641	-11.921
25.608	119.556	97.721	67.689	0.593	169.082	-11.920
25.622	120.369	98.416	70.250	0.767	174.513	-11.918
25.635	121.158	99.093	72.813	0.935	179.937	-11.916
25.646	121.923	99.753	75.377	1.095	185.360	-11.914
25.657	122.667	100.398	77.942	1.249	190.776	-11.912
25.666	123.390	101.026	80.508	1.396	196.192	-11.910
25.675	124.093	101.640	83.075	1.537	201.600	-11.907
26.683	124.778	102.240	85.643	1.673	207.009	-11.905
25.691	125.445	102.827	68.212	1.803	212.404	-11.902
25.698	126.096	103.409	90.782	1.926	217.803	-11.900
25.704	126.730	103.961	93.352	2.043	223.200	-11.697
26.711	127.350	104.511	95.922	2.156	228.592	-11.894
26.716	127.955	105.049	98-494	2.264	233.986	-11.892
26.721	128.546	105.577	101.066	2.366	239.370	-11.889
25.726	129.124	106.093	103.638	2.464	244.755	-11.896
25.731	129.690	106.600	106.211	2.558	250.143	-11.884
25,735	130.243	107.097	108.784	2.646	255.625	-11.881
25.739	130.785	107.585	111.358	2.731	260.904	-11.879
25.743	131.316	108.064	113.932	2.812	266.277	-11.876
25.747	131.836	108.534	116.507	2.889	271.652	-11.873
26.750	132.346	108.996	119.082	2.961	277.029	-11.871
25.753	132.846	109.450	121.657	3.030	282.399	-11.868
25.756	133.338	109.896	124.232	3.097	287.779	-11.866
25.759	132.818	110.335	126.808	3.158	293.140	-11.863
25.762	134.290	110.766	129.384	3.220	298.518	-11.861
25.765	134.755	111.190	131.960	3.274	303.881	-11.859
25.767	135.211	111.608	134.537	3.327	309.248	-11.857
25.769	135.659	112.019	137.114	3.378	314.621	-11.855
25.771	136.099	112.423	139.691	3.425	315.982	-11.852
25.773	136.533	112.821	142.268	3.470	325.349	-11.850

389

• JANAF Thermochemical Tables (147).

ť

÷

 \mathbf{O}

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are indebted to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for their continued interest in and funding of halogen oxidizer research at Rocketdyne and to Dr. L. R. Grant for helpful discussions, and to Mrs. C. Mirras for typing the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- 1. Agahigian, H., Gray, A. P., and Vickors, G. D., Can. J. Chem. 40, 157 (1962).
- 2. Alexakos, L. G., and Cornwell, C. D., J. Chem. Phys. 41, 2098 (1964).
- J. Alexandro, M., and Rigny, P., Can. J. Chem. 52, 3676 (1974).
- Allied Chemical Corporation, unpublished results on Contract No. DA-30-069-ORD-2638 (Sept. 1959-Sept. 1964).
- 5. Andrews, L., Chi, F. K., and Arkell, A., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 96, 1997 (1974).
- 6. Arvis, A. J., and Aymonino, P. J., Spectrochim. Acta 19, 1449 (1963).
- Arvis, A. J., Basualdo, W. H., and Schumacher, H. J., Angew. Chem. 67, 616 (1955).
- Arvia, A. J., Basualdo, W. H., and Schumacher, H. J., Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 286, 58 (1956).
- Aubert, J., Bougon, R., and Carles, M., Commis. Energ. At. [Fr.], Rapp. CEA-R-3282 (1967).
- Axworthy, A. E., Mueller, K. H., and Wilson, R. D., "Photochemistry of Interest as Rocket Propellants," Final Report on Contract No. AFOSR-TR-73-2183 (1973).
- 11. Ayers, O. E., and Huskins, C. W., U.S. Patent 3,717,997 (1973).
- Aymonino, P. J., Sicre, J. E., and Schumacher, H. J., J. Chem. Phys. 22, 756 (1954).
- 13. Bacon, J., Gillespie, R. J., and Quail, J. W., Can. J. Chem. 41, 3063 (1963).
- 14. Baran, E. J., Z. Chem. 13, 391 (1973).
- 15. Barberi, P., Bull. Inform. Sci. Technol. CEA No. 180, p. 55 (1973).
- 16. Barberi, P., Ph.D. Thesis, University of Provence, Aix Marseille, France (1974).
- 17. Baiberi, P., 5th Eur. Symp. Fluorine Chem. Paper I-7 (1974).
- 18. Barberi, P., and Carro, J., 5th Eur. Symp. Fluorine Chem. Paper I-4 (1974).
- 19. Barr, J., Gillespie, R. J., and Thompson, R. C., Inorg. Chem. 3, 1149 (1964).
- 20. Barth-Wehrenalp, G., J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 2, 266 (1956).
- 21. Barth-Wehrenalp, G., J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 4, 374 (1957).
- 22. Barth-Wehrenslp, G., U.S. Patent 2,942,948 (1960).
- Barth-Wehrenalp, G., and Mandell, H., U.S. Patent 2,942,949 (1960); German Patent 1,076,640 (1960).
- 24. Basualdo, W. H., and Schumacher, H. J., Angew. Chem. 67, 231 (1955).
- 25. Beardell, A. W., and Grelocki, C. J., U.S. Patent 3,404,958 (1968).
- 26. Beighley, C. M. Missiles Rockets 30 (1960).
- 27. Benoit, R., Besnard, G., Hartmanshenn, O., Luce, M., Mougin, J., and Polisse, J., Commis. Energ. At. [Fr.], Rapp. CEA-R-3963 (1970).
- 28. Biemann, K., "Mass Spectrometry," p. 161. McGraw-Hill, New York 1962.
- 29. Bilham, J., and Linnett, J. W., Nature (London) 301, 1323 (1964).
- 30. Bode, H., and Klesper, E., Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 266, 275 (1951).
- 31. Bode, H., and Klesper, E., Angew. Chem. 66, 605 (1954).
- 32. Bougon, R., Bull. Inform. Sci. Technol. CEA No. 161, p. 9 (1971).
 - . 400

- 33. Bougon, R., C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C 274, 696 (1972).
- 34. Bougon, R., Bui Huy, T., Cadet, A., Charpin, P., and Rousson, R., Inorg. Chem. 13, 690 (1974).
- 35. Bougon, R., Bui Huy, T., and Charpin, P., Inorg. Chem. 14, 1822 (1975).
- 36. Bougon, R., Carles, M., and Aubert, J., C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C 265, 179 (1967).
- Bougon, R., Isabey, J., and Plurien, P., C. R. Acad. Sci., Scr. C 271, 1366 (1970).
- 38. Bougon, R., Isabey, J., and Plurion, P., C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C 273, 415 (1971).
- 39. Bougon, R., Isabey, J., and Plurien, P., French Patent 2,110, 555 (1972).
- 40. Boyd, W. K., Berry, W. E., and White, E. L., Rept. No. AD 613553, NASA Accession No. N65-24361 (1965).
- 41. Brownstein, S., Can. J. Chem. 35, 1597 (1960).
- 42. Carter, H. A., and Aubke, F., Can. J. Chem. 48, 3456 (1970).
- 43. Carter, H. A., Johnson, W. M., and Aubke, F., Can. J. Chem. 47, 4619 (1969).
- 44. Carter, H. A., Qureshi, A. M., and Aubke, F., Chem. Commun. p. 1461 (1968).
 - Cartor, H. A., Ruddick, J. N., Sams, J. R., and Aubke, F., Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett. 11, 29 (1975).
 - 46. Chapman, J. J., and Frisco, L. J., Pap., 111th Meet. Electrochem. Soc. (1957).
 - 47. Chi, F. K., and Andrews, L., J. Phys. Chem. 77, 3062 (1973).
 - 48. Ching-Yung Tao, Hua Houch Tung Pao 5, 44 (1962).
 - 49. Christe, K. O., Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett. 8, 453 (1972).
 - 50. Christe, K. O., Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett. 8, 457 (1972).
 - 51. Christe, K. O., Inorg. Chem. 11, 1220 (1972).
 - 52. Christo, K. O., Inorg. Chem. 12, 1580 (1973).
- 53. Christe, K. O., XXIVth Int. Congr. Pure Appl. Chem., Vol. IV, 115 (1974).
- 54. Christe, K. O., and Curtis, E. C., Inorg. Chem. 11, 35 (1972).
- 55. Christe, K. O., and Curtis, E. C., Inorg. Chem. 11, 2196 (1972).
- 56. Christe, K. O., and Curtis, E. C., Inorg. Chem. 11, 2209 (1972).
- 57. Christe, K. O., and Curtis, E. C., Inorg. Chem. 12, 2245 (1973).
- 58. Christe, K. O., Curtis, E. C., and Schack, C. J., Inorg. Chem. 11, 2212 (1972).
- 59. Christe, K. O., Curtis, E. C., and Schack, C. J., Spectrochim. Acta, Part A
- **31**, 1035 (1975).
 - Christe, K. O., Curtis, E. C., and Wilson, R. D., 7th Int. Symp. Fluorine Chem., Paper I-25 (1973).
 - 61. Christe, K. O., Hon, J. F., and Pilipovich, D., Inorg. Chem. 12, 84 (1973).
 - 62. Christe, K. O., and Muirhead, J. S., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 91, 7777 (1969).
 - 63. Christe, K. O., Sawodny, W., and Guertin, J. P., Inorg. Chem. 6, 1159 (1967).
- 64. Christe, K. O., Schack, C. J., and Pilipovich, D., Inorg. Chem. 11, 2205 (1972).
- Christe, K. O., Schack, C. J., Pilipovich, D., Curtis, E. C., and Sawodny, W., Inorg. Chem. 12, 620 (1973).
- 66. Christe, K. O., Schack, C. J., Pilipovich, D., and Sawodny, W., *Inorg. Chem.* 8, 2489 (1969).
- 67. Christe, K. O., Schack, C. J., and Wilson, R. D., Inorg. Chem. 14, 2224 (1975).
- 68. Christe, K. O., and Wilson, R. D., Inorg. Chem. 12, 1356 (1973).

Acres and

- 69. Christe, K. O., Wilson, R. D., and Curtis, E. C., Inorg. Chem. 12, 1358 (1973).
- Christe, K. O., Wilson, R. D., and Schack, C. J., Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett. 11, 161 (1975).

,401

- 71. Claasson, H. H., and Appelman, E. H., Inorg. Chem. 9, 622 (1970).
- 72. Clark, A. H., Beagley, B., and Cruickahank, D. W. J., Chem. Commun. p. 14 (1968).
- 73. Clark, H. C., and Emeleus, H. J., J. Chem. Soc., London p. 190 (1958).
- 74. Cooper, T. D., Dost, F. N., and Wang, C. H., J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 34, 3564 (1972).
- Cotton, F. A., and Wilkinson, G., "Advanced Inorganic Chemistry," 3rd ed. Wiley, New York, 1972.
- 76. Coulson, C. A., J. Chem. Soc., London p. 1442 (1964).
- 77. Dadieu, A., Damm, R., and Schmidt, E. W., "Raketentreibstoffe." Springer-Verlag, Berlin and New York, 1968.
- 75. Dale, J. W., U.S. Patent 3,663,183 (1972).
- 79. DeGuevars, M. L., French Patent 1,583,711 (1966).
- DeKock, R. L., Lloyd, D. R., Hillier, I. H., and Saunders, V. R., Proc. Roy. Soc., Ser. A 323, 401 (1972).
- 81. Decs, H., U.S. Patent 2,982,618 (1961).
- 82. Dibeler, V. H., Roote, R. M., and Mann, D. E., J. Chem. Phys. 27, 176 (1957).
- B3. Dow Chemical Co., Report No. T-0009-4Q-68, Quarterly Technical Report No. 4 under Contract F04611-67-C-0009 (1969).
- 84. Downs, A. J., and Adams, C. J., in "Comprehensive Inorganic Chemistry" (J. C. Easler et al., eds.), Vol. II, pp. 1336–1396. Pergamon, Oxford, 1973.
- 85. Dunlap, J. L., and Jones, E. A., Spectrosc. Mol. 9, 32 (1960).
- Eachus, R. S., Sleight, T. P., and Symons, M. C. R., Nature (London) 222, 769 (1969).
- 87. Ebenhöch, F. L., Ph.D. Thesis, University of Munich, Germany (1954).
- 88. Edwards, A. J., and Sills, R. J. C., J. Chem. Soc., A p. 2697 (1970).
- 88a. Edwards, A. J., and Sills, R. J. C., J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. p. 1726 (1974).
- 89. Engelbreont, A., Angew. Chem. 66, 442 (1954).
- 90. Mangelbrecht, A., U.S. Patont 2,942,947 (1960).
- 91. Engelbrecht, A., and Atswanger, H., Monatsh. Chem. 82, 1087 (1952).
- 92. Engelbrecht, A., and Atswanger, H., J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 2, 348 (1956).
- Engelbrecht, A., Mayr, O., Ziller, G., and Schandars, E., Monateh. Chem. 105, 796 (1974).
- 94. Erashko, V. I., Sankov, B. G., Shevelev, S. A., and Fainzilberg, A. A., Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Ser. Khim. p. 344 (1973).
- Farrar, R. L., Jr., Report No. K-1416. Office of Technical Services, U.S. Dept. of Commerce, Washington, D.C., 1960.
- Farrar, T. C., Maryott, A. A., and Malmberg, M. S., Ber. Bunsenges. Phys. Chem. 75, 246 (1971).
- Faust, J. P., Jache, A. W., and Klanica, A. J., U.S. Patent 3,545,924 (1970); French Patent 1,497,123 (1967).
- Figini, R. V., Goloccia, E., and Schumacher, H. J., Z. Phys. Chem. (Frankfurt am Main) [N.S.] 14, 32 (1958).
- 99. Fink, W., Ph.D. Thesis, University of Munich, Germany (1956).
- 100. Francis, A. W., Chem. Eng. Sci. 10, 37 (1959).
- 101. Fronkel, L., Smith, W., and Galiagher, J. J., J. Chem. Phys. 45, 2251 (1966).
- 102. Frey, R. A., Redington, R. L., and Aljibary, A. L. K., J. Chem. Phys. 54, 844 (1971).
- 103. Fridland, S. V., Dmitrieva, N. V., Vigalok, I. V., Zykova, T. V., and Salakhutdinov, R. A., Zh. Obshch. Khim. 43, 572 (1973).

402

- 104. Gall, J. F., U.S. Patent 3,038,955 (1956).
- 105. Gall, J. F., U.S. Patent 3,066,658 (1962).
- 106. Gall, J. F., in "Kirk Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology" 2nd ed., Vol. 9, p. 598. Wiley (Interscience), New York, 1956.
- 107. Gans, P., J. Mol. Siruct. 12, 411 (1972).
- 108. Gardinar, D. J., J. Fluorine Chem. 3, 226 (1973).
- 109. Gardiner, D. J., and Turner, J. J., 6th Int. Fluorine Symp. Paper C-13, (1971).
- 110. Gardner, D. M., Helitzer, R., and Mackley, C., J. Org. Chem. 29, 3738 (1964).
- 111. Gardiner, D. M., Helitzer, R., and Rosenblatt, D. H., J. Crg. Chem. 32, 1115 (1967).
- 112. Gatti, R., Sicre, J. E., and Schumscher, H. J., Z. Phys. Chem. (Frankfurt am Main) [N.S.] 23, 164 (1960); Angew. Chem. 69, 638 (1957)
- 113. Gatti, R., Staricco, E., Sicro, J. E., and Schumacher, H. J., Z. Phys. Chem. (Frankfurt and Main) [N.S.] 35, 343 (1962); see also Ghibaudi, E., Sicre, J. E., and Schumacher, H. J., *ibid* 90, 95 (1974).
- 114. Gensler, W. J., Ahmed, W. A., and Leeding, M. V., J. Org. Chem. 33, 4279 (1968).
- 115. Gershon, H., Renwick, J. A. A., Wynn, W. K., and Ascoli, R. D., J. Org. Chem. 31, 915 (1966).
- 116. Gershon, H., Schulman, S. G., and Spevack, A. D., J. Med. Chem. 10, 536 (1967).
- 117. Gillardeau, J., and Macheteau, Y., French Patent 1,527,112 (1968).
- 118. Gillespie, R. J., Accounts Chem. Res. 1, 202 (1968).
- Gillespie, R. J., "Molecular Geometry." Van Nostrand-Reinhold, Princeton, New Jersey, 1972.
- 120. Gillespie, R. J., Landa, B., and Schrobilgen, G. J., Chem. Commun. p. 1543 (1971).
- 121. Gillespie, R. J., and Morton, M. J., Inorg. Chem. 11, 591 (1972).

122. Gmelin's "Handbuch der Anorganischen Chemie," Syst. No. 6, Part B, No. 2. Verlag Chemie, Weinheim, 1969.

- 123. Goebel, M., U.S. Patent 2,913,366 (1959).
- 124. Golub, V. B., Khutoretskii, V. M., Beeprozvannyi, M. A., Temchenko, V. G., and Antipenko, G. L., Zh. Prikl. Khim. (Liningrad) 44, 679 (1971).
- 125. Grakauskas, V., French Patent 1,360,968 (1964).
- 126. Green, J., Levine, N. B., and Sheehan, W., Rubber Chem. Technol. 39, 1222 (1966).
- 127. Grigger, J. C., and Miller, H. C., WADD Tech. Rep. 61-54. U.S. Air Force, Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, Ohio, 1961.
- 128. Grosse, A. V., and Streng, A. G., U.S. Patent 3,285,842 (1966).
- 129. Guest, M. F., and Hillier, I. H., Int. J. Quantum Chem. 6, 967 (1972).
- 130. Hach, R. J., and Rundle, R. E., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 78, 4321 (1951).
- 131. Malpern, C., J. Res. Nat. Bur. Stand., Sect. A 65, 513 (1961).
- 132. Hammond, P. R., J. Chem. Soc., A p. 3826 (1971).
- 133. Hammond, P. R., and Lake, R. R., Chem. Commun. p. 987 (1968).
- 134. Hammond, P. R., and Lake, R. R., J. Chem. Soc., A p. 3819 (1971).
- 135. Hardwike, N., U.S. Patent 2,947,738 (1960).

and the second

- 136. Hendel, F., and Cavecche, E., Chem. Eng. 67, 93 (1960).
- 137. Horse, M. J., Aymonino, P. J., and Schumacher, H. J., Z. Phys. Chem.
- (Frankfurt am Main) [N.S.] 22, 161 (1959).

403

Contraction of the second

- 139. Hillier, I. H., and Saunders, V. R., Chem. Commun. p. 1183 (1970).
- 140. Hoskins, L. C., J. Chem. Phys. 50, 1130 (1969).

394

- 141. Huggins, D. K., and Fox, W. B., U.S. Patent 3,423,168 (1969).
- 142. Huggins, D. K., and Fox, W. B., Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett. 6, 337 (1970).
- 143. Huston, J. L., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 98, 5255 (1971).
- 144. Inman, C., Ocaterling, R., and Tyczkowski, E., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 89, 5286 (1958).
- 145. Inman, C., Oesterling, R., and Tyczkowski, E., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 80, 6533 (1958).
- 146. Ionov, S. P., and Ionova, G. V., Russ. J. Inorg. Chem. 14, 886 (1969).
- 147. JANAF Thermochemical Tables, PB-168370 (1965).
- 148. Jarry, R. L., J. Phys. Chem. 61, 498 (1957).
- 149. Jarry, R. L., and Davis, W., U.S. At. Energy Comm. K-847 (1951).
- 150. Jarry, R. L., and Fritz, J. J., Chem. Eng. Data Ser. 3, 34 (1958).
- 151. Johnson, G. K., Smith, P. N., and Hubbard, W. N., J. Chem. Thermodyn. 5, 793 (1973).
- 152. Kalman, O. F., private communication (1967).
- 153. Kamlet, M. J., U.S. Patent 3,624,129 (1971).
- 154. Karelin, A. J., Ionov, S. P., and Ionova, G. V., Zh. Strukt. Khim. 11, 454 (1970).
- 155. Karelin, A. I., Nikitina, Z. K., Kharitonov, Y. Y., and Rosolovskii, V. Y., *Russ. J. Inorg. Chem.* 15, 480 (1970).
- 156. Kemmit, R. D. W., and Sharp, D. W. A., Advan. Fluorine Chem. 4, 242 (1965).
- 157. Kharitanov, Y. Y., Karelin, A. I., and Rosolovskii, V. Ya., J. Mol. Struct. 19, 545 (1973).
- 158. Khutoretskii, V. M., Okhlobystina, L. V., and Fainzilberg, A. A., Usp. Khim. 36, 377 (1967).
- 159. Khutoretsku, V. M., Okhlobystina, L. V., and Fainzilberg, A. A., Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Ser. Khim. p. 387 (1970).
- 160. Koehler, J. K., and Giauque, W. F., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 80, 2659 (1958).
- 161. Krishna Pillai, M. G., and Curl, R. F., Jr., J. Chem. Phys. 37, 2921 (1902).
- 162. Kwasnik, W., in "Handbook of Preparative Inorganic Chemistry" (G. Brauer, ed.), 2nd ed., Vol. 1, pp. 165-166. Academic Press, New York, 1963.
- 163. Lalande, W., U.S. Patent 2,982,617 (1961); German Patent 1,026,285 (1958).
- 164. Lalande, W., U.S. Patent 3,086,842 (1963).
- 165. Lalande, W., and Gall, J., U.S. Patent 2,998, 388 (1956).
- 166. Lang, K., Diploma Thesis, University of Munich, Germany (1955).
- 167. Lang, K., Ph.D. Thesis, University of Munich, Germany (1956).
- 168. Lau, C., and Passmore, J., Inorg. Chem. 13, 2278 (1974).
- 169. Lawless, E. W., and Smith, I. C., "Inorganic High-Energy Oxidizers." Dekker, New York, 1968.
- 170. Laycock, T. B., and Tucker, N. B., U.S. Patent 3,328,312 (1967).
- 171. Lide, D. R., J. Chem. Phys. 43, 3767 (1965).
- 172. Lide, D. R., and Mann, D. E., Nat. Bur. Stand. (U.S.) Rep. 4399 (1955).
- 173. Lide, D. R., and Mann, D. E., J. Chem. Phys. 25, 595 (1956).
- 174. Lide, D. R., and Mann, D. E., J. Chem. Phys. 25, 1128 (1956).
- 175. Lindahl, C. B., U.S. Patent 3,709,982 (1973).

والانة المساددين المار

- 176. Lindahl, C. B., Schack, C. J., and Pilipovich, D., U.S. Patent 3,701,630 (1972).
- 10° Difference $10^{$

177. Lodwig, R. M., and Margrave, J. L., Combust. Flame 3, 147 and 249 (1959).

- 173. Luce, M., and Hartmanshenn, O., J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 29, 2823 (1967).
- 179. Luce, M., and Hartmanshenn, O., Commis. Energ. At. [Fr.], Rapp. 3210 (1967).
- 180. Lustig, M., and Shreeve, J. M., Advan. Fluorine Chem. 7, 175 (1973).
- 181. Lynton, K., and Passmore, J., Can. J. Chem. 49, 2539 (1971).
- 182. Macheteau, Y., and Gillardeau, J., Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. p. 4075 (1967).
- 183. Macheteau, Y., and Gillardeau, J., Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. p. 1819 (1969).
- 184. Madden, R. P., and Benedict, W. S., J. Chem. Phys. 25, 594 (1956).
- 185. Magerlein, B., Pike, J., Jackson, R., Vandenberg, G., and L'agan, F., J. Org. Chem. 29, 2982 (1964).
- 186. Mandell, H. C., in "Kirk Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Tychnology" 1st ad., 2nd Suppl., Wiley (Interscience), New York, 1980.
- 187. Manifell, H. C., and Barth-Wehrenalp, G. J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 12, 99 (1959).
- 188. Mandell, H. G., and Barth-Wehrenalp, G., U.S. Patent 3,140,934 (1964).
- 189. Margravo, J. I., and Wendt, R. P., J. Chem. Phys. 31, 857 (1959).
- 190. Martin, D., and Tantot, G., 5th Eur. Symp. Fluorine Chem., Paper I-12 (1974).
- 191. Maryott, A. A., and Farrar, T. C., J. Chem. Phys. 54, 64 (1971).
- 192. Maryott, A. A., and Kryder, S. J., J. Chem. Phys. 27, 1211 (1957).
- 193. McDowell, C. A., Raghunathan, P., and Tait, J. C., J. Chem. Phys. 59, 5858 (1973).
- 194. Meinert, H., and Gross, U., Z. Chem. 9, 455 (1969).
- 195. Mitra, G., Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 340, 110 (1965).
- 196. Mitra, G., Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 368, 336 (1969).
- 197. Mitra, G., and Ray, A., Sci. Cult. 21, 179 (1956).
- 198. Monsanto Research Corporation, Quarterly Technical Summary Report No. 2, MRB-2022-Q2, Contract No. AF 04(611)-8520 (1963).
- 199. Morton, J. R., and Preston, K. F., Inorg. Chem. 13, 1786 (1974).
- 200. Muettertice, E. L., Mahler, W., Packer, K. J., and Schmutzler, R., Inorg. Chem. 3, 1298 (1964).
- 201. Müller, A., Krebs, B., Fedini, A., Glemser, O., Cyvin, S. J., Brunvoll, J., Cyvin, B. N., Elvebredd, I., Hagen, G., and Vizi, B., Z. Naturforsch. A 23, 1656 (1968).
- 202. Müller, A., and Nagarajan, G., Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 349, 87 (1966).
- 203. Müller, A., Peacock, C. J., Schulze, H., and Heidborn, U., Mol. Struct. 8, 252 (1969).
- 204. Nagarajan, G., and Redmon, M. J., Monatsh. Chem. 163, 1406 (1972).
- 205. Nakaniahi, S., J. Jap. Chem. 13, 864 (1959)
- 206. Nathan, A., Magerlein, B., and Hogg, J., J. Org. Chem. 24, 1517 (1959).
- 207. Noeman, M., and Osawa, Y., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 85, 232 (1963).
- 208. Neugobauer, C. A., and Margrave, J. L., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 79, 1338 (1957).
- 209. Nikitina, Z. K., and Rosolovskii, V. Ys., Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Ser. Khim. p. 750 (1972).
- 210. Nikitina, Z. K., and Rosolovskii, V. Ya., Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Ser. Khim. p. 273 (1973).
- 211. Oesterling, R. E., and Tyczkowski, E. A., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 80, 5286 (1958).
- 212. Okhlobystins, L. V., and Khutoretskii, V. M., Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Ser. Khim. p. 1188 (1969).
- 213. Okhlobystins, L. V., Khutorotskii, V. M., and Famzilberg, A. A., Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Ser. Khim. p. 1487 (1971).

405 .

214. Olah, G. A., and Cornisarow, M. B., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 90, 5033 (1968).

- 215. Olsh, G. A., and Comisarow, M. B., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 91, 2172 (1939).
- 216. Olah, G. A., White, A. M., and O'Brien, D. H., Chem. Rev. 70, 561 (1970).
- 217. Osawa, Y., and Neeman, M., J. Org. Chem. 32, 3055 (1967).
- 218. Ostaro, J., Commis. Energ. At. [Fr.], Note CEA-N-1293 (1970).
- 219. Parent, C. R., and Gerry, M. C. L., Chem. Commun. p. 285 (1972).
- 220. Parent, C. R., and Gerry, M. C. L., J. Mol. Spectrosc. 49, 343 (1974).
- 221. Pavis, A. C., Pascal, J. L., and Potier, A., C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C. 372, 1485 (1971).
- 222. Pennault Chemicals Corporation, "Perchloryl Fluoride," New Products Bookk ' No. DC-1819 (1957).
- 223. Pennaelt Chemicals Corporation, unpublished results on Contract No. AF 33 (616)-6532 (April 1960-March 1962).
- 224. Pennselt Chemicals Corporation, unpublished results on Contract No. AF 04 (611)-8518 (Nev. 1963-Dec. 1964).
- 225. Pilipovich, D., U.S. Patent 3,707,413 (1972).
- 226. Pilipovich, D., Lindahl, C. B., Schack, C. J., Wilson, R. D., and Christe, K. O., Inorg. Chem. 11, 2189 (1972).
- 227. Pilipovich, D., Maya, W., Lawton, E. A., Bauer, H. F., Sheehan, D. F., Ogimachi, N. N., Wilson, R. D., Gunderloy, F. C., and Bedwell, V. E., Inorg. Chem. 6, 1918 (1967).
- 228. Pilipovich, D., Rogers, H. H., and Wilson, R. D., Inorg. Chem. 11, 2192 (1972).
- 229. Pilipovich, D., and Schack, C. J., U.S. Patent 3,692,476 (1972).
- 230. Pihpovich, D., and Wilson, R. D., U.S. Patent 3,697,394 (1972); British Patent 1,278,684 (1972).
- 231. Pilipovich, D., Wilson, R. D., an I Bauer, H. F., U.S. Patent 3,733,392 (1972); British Patent 1,278,863 (1972).
- 232. Pimentel, G. C., J. Chem. Phys. 10, 446 (1951).
- 233. Powell, F., and Lippincott, E. R., J. Chem. Phys. 32, 1883 (1980).
- 234. Rosse, R., Dibeler, V., and Mohler, F., J. Res. Nat. Bur. Stand. 57, 367 (1957).
- 235. Rips, S. M., Zercheninov, A. N., and Pankratov, A. V., Russ. J. Phys. Chem. 43, 208 (1969).
- 236. Robinson, E. A., Can. J. Chem. 41, 173 (1963).
- 237. Robinson, E. A., Can. J. Chem. 41, 3021 (1963).
- 238. Robinson, E. A., Lavery, D. S., and Weller, S., Spectrochim. Acta, Part A 25, 151 (1968).
- 239. Rode, B. M., and Engelbrecht, A., Chem. Phys. Lett. 16, 26 (1972).
- 240. Rogers, H. H., and Pilipovich, D., U.S. Patent 3,718,557 (1973).
- 241. Rude, H., Benoit, R., and Hartmanshenn, O., Commis. Energ. At. [Fr.], Rapp. CEA-R-4205 (1971).
- 242. Ruff, O., and Krug, H., Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 190, 270 (1930).
- 243. Rundle, R. E., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 85, 112 (1963).
- 244. Ryss, I. G., "The Chemistry of Fluorine and its Inorganic Compounds." State Publ. House Sci., Tech. Chem. Lit. Moscow, 1956 [translated by the U.S. Atomic Energy Comm. (AEC-tr-3527)].
- 245. Sawodny, W., Fadini, A., and Ballein, K., Spectrochim. Acta 21, 995 (1985).
- 246. Schack, C. J., Lindahl, C. B., Pilipovich, D., and Christe, K. O., Inorg. Chem. 11, 2201 (1972).
- 247. Schack, C. J., and Pilipovich, D., Inorg. Chem. 9, 387 (1970).
- 248. Schack, C. J., and Pilipovich, D., U.S. Patent 3,777,901 (1973).

406

Marine Charles and the set of the set of the set of the

- 249. Schack, C. J., Pilipovich, D., and Hon, J. F., Inorg. Chem. 12, 897 (1973).
- 250. Schlosser, M., and Heinz, G., Chem. Ber. 102, 1944 (1969).
- 251. Schmauch, G., and Servass, E., Appl. Spectrosc. 12, 98 (1958); Anal. Chem.
 30, 1160 (1958).
- 252. Schmeisser, M., Angew. Chem. 67, 493 (1955).

e F

> *. 13

- 253. Sch.neisser, M., and Brändle, K., Advan. Inorg. Chrm. Radiochem. 5, 41 (1963).
- 254. Schmeisser, M., and Ebenhöch, F. L., Angew. Chem. 66, 230 (1954).
- 255. Schmeisser, M., and Fink, W., Angew. Chem. 69, 780 (1957).
- 256. Schmitz, H., and Schumacher, H. J., Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 249, 238 (1942).
- 257. Schuetz, R. D., Taft, D. D., O'Brien, J. P., Shea, J. L., and Mork, H. M., J. Org. Chem. 28, 1420 (1963).
- 258. Scott, F. L., and Oesterling, R. E., J. Org. Chem. 25, 1688 (1960).
- 259. Selig, H., and Shamir, J., Inorg. Chem. 3, 294 (1964).
- 260. Seppelt, K., Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 406, 287 (1974).
- 261. Sheppard, W. A., Tetrahedron Lett. p. 83 (1969).
- 262. Sheppard, W. A., and Sharts, C. M., "Organic Fluorine Chemistry." Benjamin, New York, 1969.
- 263. Shrewsberry, R. C., and Williamson, E. L., J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 28, 2535 (1966).
- 264. Sicre, J. E., and Schumacher, H. J., Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 286, 232 (1956).
- 265. Sicre, J. E., and Schumacher, H. J., Angew. Chem. 69, 266 (1957).
- 266. Siebert, H., "Anwendungen der Schwingungsspektroskopie in der Anorganischen Chemie." Springer-Verlag, Berlin and New York, 1966.
- 267. Silla, H., Burwasser, H., and Calcote, H. F., U.S. Dep. Comm., Off. Tech. Serv. AD 25890 (1960).
- 268. Simkin, J., and Jarry, R. L., J. Phys. Chem. 61, 503 (1957).
- 269. Sinke, G., private communication (1967).
- 270. Smith, D. F., Begun, G. M., and Fletcher, W. H., Spectrochim. Acta 20, 1763 (1964).
- 271. Smith, E. A., Steinbach, F. C., and Beu, K. E., U.S. At. Energy Comm., Rep. GAT T-687 (1959).
- 272. So, S. P., and Chau, F. T., Z. Phys. Chem. (Frankfurt am Main) [N.S.] 84, 241 (1973).
- 273. So, S. P., and Chau, F. T., Z. Phys. Chem. (Frankfurt am Main) [N.S.] 85, 69 (1973).
- 274. Spratley, R. D., and Pimentel, G. C., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 88, 2394 (1966).
- 275. Streng, A. G., Chem. Rev. 63, 607 (1963).
- 276. Streng, A. G., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 85, 1380 (1963).
- 277. Streng, A. G., J. Chem. Eng. Data 16, 357 (1971).
- 278. Streng, A. G., and Grosse, A. V., Advan. Chem. Ser 36, 159 (1962).

279. Stull, R. D., Ind. Eng. Chem. 39, 545 (1947).

- 279a. Sunder, S., Hallin, K. E., and McClung, R. E. D., J. Chem. Phys. 61, 2920 (1974).
- 280. Tallman, R., Ph.D. Thesis, University of Wisconsin, Madison (1960); Diss. Abstr. 29, 4293 (1960).
- 281. Tallman, R., Wampler, D., and Margrave, J. L., J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 21, 38 (1961).
- 282. Tantot, G., Ph.D. Thesis, University of Paris (1974).

407 .

- 283. Tantot, G., and Bougon, R., 5th Eur. Symp. Fluorine Chem. Paper I-11 (1974).
- 284. Titov, Y. A., Reshotova, I. G., and Akhram, A. A., Reakts. Metody Issled. Org. Social. 15, 7 (1966).
- 285. Toeniskoetter, R. H., and Gortsema, F. P., Final Report under Contract No. DA-31-124-ARO(D)-77 Union Carbide Corp., 1965.
- 286. Tyurikov, V. A., Okhlobystine, L. V., Shapiro, B. I., Khutoretskii, V. M., Fainzilberg, A. A., and Syrkin, Y. K., *Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Ser. Khim.* p. 2373 (1972).
- 287. Usmanov, A. G., and Magarra, R. I., Russ. J. Phys. Chem. 36, 1454 (1962).
- 288. Veyre, R., Quenault, M., and Eyraud, C., C. R. Acad. Sci., Ser. C 268, 1480 (1969).
- 289. Vigalok, I. V., Il'yasov, A. V., and Levin, Ya. A., Zh. Obshch. Khim. 39, 715 (1969).
- 290. Vigalok, I. V., and Ostrovskaya, A. V., Zh. Obshch. Khim. 41, 1410 (1971).
- 291. Wagman, D. C., Evans, W. H., Halow, J., Parker, V. B., Bailey, S. M., and Schumm, R. H., Nat. Bur. Stand. (U.S.) Tech. Note 270-1 (1965).
- 292. Wamser, C. A., Fox, W. B., Gould, D., and Sukornick, B., Inorg. Chem. 7, 1933 (1968).
- 293. Wamser, C. A., Sukornick, B., Fox, W. B., and Gould, D., Inorg. Syn. 14, 29 (1973).
- 294. Weiss, R., Ph.D. Thesis, Technical University, Aschen, Germany (1959).
- 295. Whitney, E. D., MacLaren, R. O., Hurley, T. J., and Fogle, C. E., J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 86, 4340 (1984).
- 296. Woolf, A. A., J. Chem. Soc., London p. 4113 (1954).
- 297. Woolf, A. A., J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 3, 250 (1956).
- 298. Woolf, A. A., J. Chem. Soc., A p. 401 (1967).
- 298a. Yeats, P. A., and Aubke, F., J. Fluor. Chem. 4, 243 (1974).
- 299. Yodis, A. W., and Cunningham, W. J., U.S. Patent 3,375,072 (1968).
- 300. Züchner, K., and Glemser, O., Angew. Chem. 84, 1147 (1972).

·408

1.1.1 5460

Journal of Fluorine Chemistry, 7 (1976) 543–549 © Elsevier Sequoia S.A., Lausanne -- Printed in the Netherlands Received: October 20, 1975

SHORT COMMUNICATION

Some Observations on the Reaction Chemistry of Dioxygenyl Salts and on the Blue and Purple Compounds Believed to be CIF 202

K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson and I. B. Goldberg

Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304 and Science Center, Rockwell International, Thousand Oaks, California 91360

During our studies of dioxygenyl compounds [1-3] we have also explored the synthetic usefulness of 0_2^+ salts for the generation of F atoms at low temperature. Displacement reactions between $0_2^+MF_6^-$ and suitable amphoteric molecules produces free 0_2^-F radicals which can readily decompose to 0_2 and atomic F [4] as shown by the following typical example

$$C1F_{3}0 + 0_{2}^{+}SbF_{6}^{-} + C1F_{2}0^{+}SbF_{6}^{-} + 0_{2}F^{+}$$

 $0_{2}F^{+} + 0_{2} + F^{+}$

This method of in situ generation of F atoms is superior to uv-photolysis if one of the desired products is unstable towards uv-radiation. Furthermore, 0_2^+ salts can readily be synthesized [5,6] in large quantities and, hence, F atoms can be generated in this way more economically and at lower temperatures than by the thermal decomposition of compounds, such as KrF₂. While our study of this method so far has not produced any new high oxidation state compounds, interesting observations were made which provide a better understanding of the nature of the violet and blue unstable compounds, first reported in 1962 by Streng and Grosse [7].

The deep violet compound was obtained [7] by the reaction of 0_2F_2 with CIF at -133 to -154°. This compound was a strong oxidizer and was stable at -78°. It was soluble in anhydrous HF at -78° and was not an electrolyte. Its thermal decomposition was suppressed by oxygen. Based on the observed stoichiometry of the overall reaction

 $0_2F_2 + C1F + C1F_3 + 0_2$

409

the violet compound was postulated to have the composition $(ClF_{3}O_{2})_{n}$. The same material was also obtained by the interaction of $O_{2}F_{2}$ with Cl_{2} or HCl or by uv-photolysis of mixtures of ClF_{3} and O_{2} at -78° [7-9]. The violet compound could be converted into a blue compound by treatment with ClF at -133° or by pumping off the oxygen decomposition product from the violet HF solution at -78° [8]. Similar violet unstable compounds were also observed in the reactions of $O_{2}F_{2}$ with either BrF₃ or SF₄ producing BrF₅ + O_{2} and SF₆ + O_{2} , respectively [8]. However, no inferences were drawn that the unstable violet intermediate formed in all of these reactions might be identical, and was explained in terms of the compounds $ClF_{3}O_{2}$, BrF₅O₂, and SF₆O₂, respectively [8].

The nature of these violet and blue compounds was studied by Gardiner and Turner [10,11] by infrared and visible spectroscopy. The violet and the blue compound exhibited an infrared absorption at 1535 and 1.27 cm⁻¹, respectively, and were interpreted in terms of the peroxides F_2C100F and $F_2C100C1F_2$, respectively [10]. Evidence was also found [11] for the existence of an oxygen pressure dependent equilibrium between the violet and the blue compound

violet species \longrightarrow blue species + 02

In the present study it was found that intensely colored species, exhibiting the same characteristics and thermal stability as Streng's violet and blue compounds, could be obtained for example by the reaction of $0_2^+SbF_6^-$ with C?F. CIF₃, CIF₅, CIF₃O, BrF₅ or HF, the reaction of $0_2^+AsF_6^-$ with FClO₂ or HF, and the reaction of $0_2^+GeF_5^-$ with HF. The observed color scheme was similar for all systems. On melting of the amphoteric component an intensely violet color was concentrated near the surface of the solid 0_2^+ salt, whereas the solution had a brownish color. On further warm up the colors changed towards brown and then disappeared with gas evolution. The observed colors also depended to some extent on the melting point of the amphoteric reagent. For example, in the case of CIF₃O which has the highest mp (-42°) of all the compounds studied, the higher reaction starting temperature resulted in the immediate formation of the brown species.

The nature of the reactions was studied by allowing the reactions to go to completion at room temperature, obtaining material balances, and identifying the solid products by vibrational spectroscopy. It was found that lower oxidation state compounds were fluorinated with 0_2 evolution as

410

чэ 199

> found by Streng [8] for the corresponding 0_2F_2 systems. The solids were the MF₆⁻ salts of the amphoteric fluorides. For the higher oxidation state compounds, a simple displacement reaction accompanied by 0_2 and F_2 evolution occurred as shown above for CIF₃O. The only exception to this scheme was HF, which on contact with 0_2 ⁺MF₆⁻ showed initially a violet color. However, on warm up to room temperature a colorless stable solution of 0_2 ⁺MF₆⁻ in HF was obtained, thus demonstrating that HF does not interact with 0_2 ⁺MF₆⁻. The intensity of the initial violet color appeared to vary



Fig. 1. Typical esr spectra of the colored species produced by the interaction of $0_2^*SbF_6^-$ with amphoteric molecules. Spectrum A: violet species in high concentration at -196° formed in the $0_2^*SbF_6^--ClF_3$ system. When warmed to -7R° and reccoled to -196°, the intensity of the signal decreased and its linewidth changed from 53 to 33 G. Spectrum B: light violet species in the $0_2^*SbF_6^--BrF_5$ system at -196°. Spectrum C: 0_2F observed at -150° in the $0_2^*SbF_6^--ClF_30$ system.

411

with the degree of dryness of the HF and, therefore, the following reaction is most likely responsible for the initial violet color:

 $02^{+}MF_{6}^{-} + HF + H_{2}0 + H_{3}0^{+}MF_{6}^{-} + 0_{2}F$

The stability of $0_2^{+}MF_6^{-}$ in HF solution at room temperature was verified by Raman spectroscopy. The spectrum showed bands at 656, 565, and 273 cm⁻¹, characteristic [12] for octahedral SbF₆⁻, and at 1870 cm⁻¹, characteristic [4] for 0_2^{+} .

Since the intense colors observed for the above systems suggest the presence of paramagnetic species, the colored species were generated, then frozen at -196°, and their esr spectra were recorded. It was found that the intense colors are indeed associated with paramagnetic species and, hence, cannot be due to a amagnetic species such as ClF_3O_2 , BrF_5O_2 [7-9], ClF_2OOF , or ClF_2OOClF_2 [10,11]. Recently it was also shown that ClF_3O_2 , prepared by a different method, is a colorless stable compound [13,14].

Typical esr spectra of the colored species are shown in Figure 1. Spectrum C of Figure 1 is in excellent agreement with the known [15,16] anisotropic esr spectrum of 0_2F . Previous studies [15-17] on 0_2F have furthermore shown that the observed spectra are extremely sensitive to experimental conditions. Thus, Spectrum A of Figure 1 closely resembles the spectrum ascribed to O_2F in solid O_4F_2 [17]. This establishes the presence of 0_2F in the colored species. Whether 0_2F is the sole paramagnetic species present in these systems or not, is more difficult to answer. As can be seen from trace B of Figure 1, the appearance of the observed signals can significantly vary. In some cases, the observed widths of the single line signals were as small as 7 G, i.e. much narrower than the fluorine hyperfine splitting of 13 G observed for the isotropic spectrum of 0₂F [17]. Furthermore, the observed g values were generally less than 2.0. In no case was direct evidence found for the presence of either a chlorine or multiple fluorine atoms in the paramagnetic species. The narrow line widths and the low g values cannot be explained in terms of OpF and indicate the presence of another paramagnetic species. In view of the overall information available, plausible candidates for such a species would be $(0_2)_n F$ or less likely $(0_2)_n^+$, where $n \geq 2$.

Another interesting observation was made when recording at ambient temperature the infrared spectra of the solid reaction products containing halogen fluoride MF_6^- salts in addition to some unreacted $O_2^+MF_6^-$. When these samples were pressed as dry powders in silver halide disks,

412



the disks initially showed a blue to violet color which usually disappeared ithin 0.5 to 1 hour. The infrared spectrum (see Figure 2) showed an intense band at 1540 cm⁻¹ which decayed with decreasing intensity of the color, while the rest of the spectrum remained unchanged. The frequency of this band is similar to those (1535 and 1527 cm⁻¹) found by Gardiner and Turner [10] at -196° for the violet and the blue species formed in the O_2F_2 + CIF reaction, and to those reported for O_4F_2 (1516 cm⁻¹) [18-21], solid oxygen (1550 cm⁻¹) [22], and O_2F (1494-1500 cm⁻¹) [19,20,23]. For pure O_2^+ salts or halogen fluoride - Lewis acid adducts alone, no evidence for any band in this frequency region or for violet colors was found in pressed silver halide disks. Since matrix isolated and free gaseous species usually have very similar frequencies, the colored species in the silver halide disk is probably not O_2F , but a polyoxygen compound, such as $(O_2)_nF$ or possibly $(O_2)_n^+$.

Unfortunately, the region (550-600 cm⁻¹) expected [19,20,23] for the O-F stretching mode in a species similar to O_2F , was obscured by intense bands due to MF_6^- and the cations formed in the displacement reaction. Attempts were unsuccessful to observe the 1540 cm⁻¹ band by placing a

- 1 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson and D. Pilipovich, J. Fluor. Chem., <u>4</u> (1974) 423.
- 2 I. B. Goldberg, K. O. Christe, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., <u>14</u> (1975) 152.
- 3 K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and I. B. Goldberg, Inorg. Chem., submitted for publication.
- 4 I. V. Nikitin and V. Ya. Rosolovskii, Russ. Chem. Rev., 40 (1971) 889.
- 5 J. Shamir and J. Binenboym, Inorg. Chim. Acta, 2 (1968) 37.
- 6 J. B. Beal, C. Pupp, and W. E. White, Inorg. Chem., <u>8</u> (1969) 828.
- 7 A. G. Streng and A. V. Grosse, Advances in Chemistry Series No. 36, A.C.S., Washington, D.C., 1962, p. 159.
- 8 A. G. Streng, Chem. Rev., <u>63</u> (1963) 607 and J. Amer. Chem. Soc., <u>85</u> (1963) 1380.
- 9 A. V. Grosse and A. G. Streng, U.S. Pat. 3,285,842 (1966).
- 10 D. J. Gardiner and J. J. Turner, 6th International Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, Durham, 1971, Paper C-13.
- 11 D. J. Gardiner, J. Fluor. Chem., <u>3</u> (1973/74) 226.
- 12 G. M. Eegun and A. C. Rutenberg, Inorg. Chem., 6 (1967) 2212.
- 13 K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 12 (1973) 1356.
- 14 K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 12 (1973) 2245.
- 15 P. H. Kasai and A. D. Kirshenbaum, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 87 (1965) 3069.
- 16 F. J. Adrian, J. Chem. Phys., 46, (1967) 1543.
- 17 A. D. Kirshenbaum and A. G. Streng, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., <u>88</u> (1966) 2434.
- 18 D. J. Gardiner and J. J. Turner, J. Fluor. Chem., <u>1</u> (1971/72) 373.
- 19 R. D. Spratley, J. J. Turner, and G. C. Pimentel, J. Chem. Phys., <u>44</u> (1966) 2063.
- 20 A. Arkell, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 87 (1965) 4057.
- 21 D. J. Gardiner, N. J. Lawrence, and J. J. Turner, J. Chem. Soc. (A), (1971) 400.
- 22 R. V. St. Louis and B. Crawford, Jr., J. Chem. Phys., 37 (1962) 2156.
- 23 P. N. Noble and G. C. Pimentel, J. Chem. Phys., 44 (1966) 3641.
- 24 F. Seel, W. Birnkraut, and D. Werner, Chem. Ber., 95 (1962) 1264.

TITANIUM TETRAPERCHLORATE AND CHROMYL PERCHLORATE

CARL J. SCHACK, DONALD PILIPOVICH and KARL O. CHRISTE Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, 91304, U.S.A.

(Received 11 March 1974)

Abstract—Syntheses of titanium tetraperchlorate and chromyl perchlorate are reported using chlorine perchlorate and the respective metal chlorides. These anhydrous metal perchlorates were found to contain bidentate perchlorato ligands.

STUDIES of anhydrous metal perchlorates have been restricted mainly to metals from Groups I and II[1]. Limited studies of transition metal perchlorates have also been reported [2] as well as some work on NO₂⁺ and NH₄⁺ complex perchlorates[3]. Only more recently have the halogen perchlorates CIOCIO₂[4] and BrOCIO₂[5] become available and been shown to be excellent sources of perchlorates[6], I(OCIO₃)₃ and Cs⁺I(OCIO₃)₄⁻, and the novel fluorocarbon perchlorate[7], CF₃OCIO₃. As a continuation of the investigation of the chemistry of chlorine perchlorate, its reactions with transition metal chlorides have been examined.

We now report that the action of chlorine perchlorate on titanium tetrachloride and chromyl chloride produced titanium tetraperchlorate and chromyl perchlorate, respectively. The observed stoichiometry for the titanium system was:

$TiCl_4 + 4ClOClO_3 \rightarrow Ti(ClO_4)_4 + Cl_2.$

The reaction was carried out at or below -25° , in either Teflon FEP or stainless steel vessels, and without a solvent. Yields of Ti(ClO₄), were always 95 per cent or better based on the limiting reagent, TiCL. The identification of the Ti(ClO₄), was based on the overall excellent material balance obtained for the synthesis, elemental analysis, and the i.r. and Raman spectra of the solid. A patent reported[8] the preparation of Ti(ClO₄), which involved the reaction of TiCl, and at least 8-fold amounts of anhydrous perchloric acid. From the data presented, i.e. m.p., analysis and stability, it appears that the Ti(ClO₄), described [8] may have been less pure than our samples. For example, it was stated that long term storage required refrigeration to avoid decomposition. Our samples have not degraded during 3 months at ambient temperature. The ClO, content reported, 86.4 per cent, significantly differs from the theoretical value of 89.25 per cent. In addition, the reported[8] m.p. of 90-94° is appreciably lower than our value of 101-2°, nor did we note any of the polycrystalline forms that were reported. Thus, it is likely that the present synthesis produces an anhydrous material of higher purity.

The vibrational spectra of $Ti(CIO_4)$, were particularly revealing with respect to the nature of the bonding between the titanium central atom and the CIO₄ ligands.

The i.r. spectrum in the range 4000-300 cm⁻¹ contained bands at 1300, 1160, 910, 870, 850, 660, 575, 535 and 375 cm⁻¹, all of strong to very strong intensity. These bands are not typical of either an ionic[9] or covalent monodentate[10,11] perchlorate. Instead, they indicate the presence of bidentate perchlorato groups in an approximately tetrahedral arrangement around the titanium. Typical bidentate perchlorate spectra[11] show two pairs of strong i.r. bands at about 1310 and 1170, and 880 and 660 cm⁻¹. These pairs are due to the antisymmetric and symmetric stretching vibrations of the terminal

and the bridging CL^{eff} groups, respectively. They

are obviously dominant in the Ti(CIO₄), spectrum. Four bidentate CIO₄ groups surrounding Ti lead to a monomeric, coordination number wise saturated configuration which accounts for its observed volatility, i.e. low temperature sublimation.

The thermal stability of Ti(ClO₄), was examined in closed bomb tests. After one hour at 115°, the decomposition was incomplete as evidenced by the recovery of less than the theoretical amount of oxygen in the form of O₂ and Cl₂O₇. After 4 hr at 115°, approximately half the oxygen content of the Ti(ClO₄), was converted to O₂ and half to Cl₂O₇. The latter was decomposed at 190° in 1.5 hr. Quantitative overall results were obtained for the reaction sequence shown:

$$Ti(ClO_4)_4 \xrightarrow{A} TiO_2 + 2Cl_2O_7 \xrightarrow{A} 2Cl_2 + 7O_2.$$

The observed $O_2: Cl_2$ ratio of 3.54: 1.00 compared favorably with the theoretical ratio of 3.50: 1.00. The solid product was identified as titanium dioxide by comparison of its Raman spectrum with that of an authentic sample.

Chromyl perchlorate has been synthesized previously from the reaction of chromyl chloride and chlorine hexoxide [2]. With Cl_2O_4 , the observed reaction was:

$$2Cl_2O_4 + CrO_2Cl_2 \rightarrow CrO_2(ClO_4)_2 + 2Cl_2.$$

Chromyl perchlorate is a dark red liquid with less than 1 mm vapor pressure at room temperature. its high reactivity and low stability precluded successful transfers in the vacuum line. Although AgCl windows were attacked, it was possible to obtain i.r. spectra of the liquid using rapid scanning. Bands were observed at 1305 s, 1240 vs, 1180 s, 1030 s, 980 s, 875 m, 850 m, 735 s, 685 s, 660 s, 580 m, 545 m, 510 w, 435 w and 380 m cm⁻¹. These bands indicate the presence of covalent bidentate perchlorato ligands and of a bent chromyl group. As expected, $CrO_2(ClO_4)_2$ decomposed on heating according to the equation:

$$CrO_2(ClO_4)_2 \xrightarrow{a} CrO_3 + Cl_2 + 3.5O_2$$
.

The observed O_2 : Cl_2 ratio was 3.35:1.00 while the CrO_3 was identified by its i.r. spectrum and m.p. Additional studies of metal halides with halogen perchlorates are in progress and will be reported later.

EXPERIMENTAL

Titanium tetrachloride (1.22 mmole) and CIOCIO₃ (6.01 mmole) were combined at -196° in a 75 ml stainless steel cylinder and then gradually warmed to -25°. After several days, recooling to -196° showed no noncondensable gases were present. The contents of the reactor were separated by fractional condensation in a series. of U-traps cooled to -78, -112 and -196". Nothing was trapped at -78° while the -112° fraction consisted solely of unreacted Cl2O4 (1-17 mmole), and the -196° fraction was Cl₂ (4-88 minole). The pale yellow solid residue left in the reactor weighed 0.525 g. The weight calculated for 1-22 mmole of Ti(ClO₄₎₄ was 0-544 g and therefore the yield of Ti(CIO₄), was 97 per cent. Vacuum sublimation of the Ti(ClO₄), was carried out in a Pyrex apparatus at 50-60° using a -78° cold finger. The sublimed material was nearly coloriess and had a m.p. with dec. of 101-102°. Almost no residue remained unsublimed (Anal. Calcd. for Ti(ClO4)4:Ti, 10.75; ClO., 89.25. Found: Ti, 10.8; ClO., 87.9%). A sample of Ti(ClO₄), (0.242 mmole) was heated in a stainless steel cylinder for 4 hr at 115° followed by 1.5 hr at 190°. This produced O_2 (1.705

mmole), Cl₂ (0-481 mmole) and a white solid residue of TiO₂ (0-241 mmole).

Chromyl chloride (1-41 mmole) and ClOClO, (3-16 mmole) were reacted at - 45° for several days in a stainless steel cylinder. After separation and identification, the volatile products found were CrO_3F_2 (0-18 mmole), Cl_2 (2-59 mmole) and Cl_2O_4 (0-66 mmole). The CrO_3 (ClO₄)₂ (1-23 mmole) remained in the cylinder. The CrO_3F_2 probably arose through reaction of CrO_2Cl_3 with the ClF_4 passivated metal surfaces in the reactor and/or vacuum line during transfers (Anal. Caled. for CrO_2 (ClO₄)₂ (ClO₄), 70-3 Found: ClO₄, 69-6%). A sample of CrO_2 (ClO₄)₂ (0-65 mmole) was pyrolyzed for 15 hr at 110° producing Cl_2 (0-65 mmole), O_2 (2-21 mmole) and CrO_3 (0-65 mmole), m.p. 195-7°, lit. 196°.

Acknowledgements—We are most grateful to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for support of this work. Also, we thank Dr. L. R. Grant for helpful discussions.

REFERENCES

- J. C. Schumacher, Perchlorates. ACS Monograph Series No. 146, Reinhold, New York (1960).
- M. Schmeisser and K. Brandle, Adv. Inorg. Chem. Radiochem. 5, 64 (1963).
- E. W. Lawless and I. C. Smith, Inorganic High Energy Oxidizers, pp. 183-187. Dekker, New York (1968).
- 4. C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem. 9, 1387 (1970).
- C. J. Schack, K. O. Christe, D. Pilipovich and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem. 10, 1078 (1971).
- 6. K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem. 11, 1682 (1972).
- 7. C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett. 10, 449 (1974).
- 8. R. J. Laran, U.S. Pat. 3,157,464 (Nov. 1964).
- 9. K. Nukamoto, Infrared Spectra of Inorganic and Coordination Compounds. Wiley, New York (1970).
- K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem. 10, 1589 (1971).

Sec. Sec.

11. K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem. 13, May (1974).

Land and a second second second second second

- A and a start

the Beating that I are a family and

Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Low-Temperature Ultraviolet Photolysis and Its Application to the Synthesis of Novel and Known NF4⁺ Salts

KARL O. CHRISTE,* CARL J. SCHACK, and RICHARD D. WILSON

Received November 6, 1975

Low-temperature uv photolysis was used to synthesize the novel NF₄⁺ salts NF₄PF₆ and NF₄CieF₅ and the known salts NF₄BF₄ and NF₄AsF₆. This technique offers the first convenient, simple, and high-yield synthesis for NF₄BF₄. The NF₄PF₆ and NF₄GeF₅ salts were also prepared from NF₄BF₄ by displacement reactions with PF₅ and GeF₄, respectively. Treatment of NF₄GeF₅ with anhydrous HF resulted in its conversion to $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$, and $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$ was quantitatively converted back to NF₄GeF₅ by treatment with an excess of GeF₄. The NF₄⁺ salts were characterized by vibrational and ¹⁹F NMR spectroscopy and x-ray powder data. A cis-fluorine-bridged polymeric structure is proposed for GeF₅⁻ in its NF₄⁺ salt based on the spectroscopic data, its thermal stability, and lack of reaction with either liquid N₂F₄ or FNO₂. The applicability of low-temperature uv photolysis to other reactant systems was briefly studied. The hydrolysis of NF₄⁺ salts was reinvestigated.

introduction

The synthesis of NF₄⁺ salts had been discouraged by the nonexistence of a stable NF₅ parent molecule and theoretical computations^{1,2} showing that these salts should be thermodynamically unstable. Once the principle was recognized^{3,4} that NF₄⁺ salts can be prepared from NF₃, F₂, and a strong Lewis acid in the presence of a suitable activation energy source, various synthetic approaches were discovered.

Low-temperature glow discharge was used for the synthesis of NF₄AsF₆^{4.5} and NF₄BF₄.^{6,7} High-pressure and thermal activation were employed^{8.9} for the synthesis of the thermally very stable NF₄SbF₆·xSbF₅. The latter method was also applied to the synthesis of NF₄AsF₆, but the reaction rates are low and metal salts are formed¹⁰ as by-products. Low-temperature γ irradiation was used¹¹ to prepare NF₄BF₄, but it requires special equipment (3-MeV bremsstrahlung) and cannot easily be scaled up. Impure NF₄BF₄ can be prepared by metathesis^{12,13} from the readily accessible⁹ NF₄SbF₆· xSbF₅; however, product purification is difficult. A novel method¹⁴ involving uv photolysis was recently reported for the synthesis of NF₄BF₄, NF₄AsF₆, and NF₄SbF₆·xSbF₅; however, the yields obtained for the BF₄ and the AsF₆⁻ salt were discouragingly low.

In view of the general interest in NF₄⁺ salts and the importance of NF₄BF₄ for chemical HF-DF lasers, we were interested in improved methods for synthesizing pure NF₄⁺ salts and in the synthesis of novel salts. The results of this study are summarized in this paper.

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus. Volatile materials were manipulated in well-passivated (with CIF₃) stainless steel or Monel vacuum lines equipped with Teflon FEP U-traps and bellows-seal valves. Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm \pm 0.1%) or a Validyne Model DM56A pressure transducer. Nonvolatile materials were handled cutside of the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glovebox.

Arsenic pentafluoride, PF₃, and GeF₄ (Ozark Mahoning), NF₃ and F₂ (Rocketdyne), BF₃ and Kr (Matheson), and OF₁ (Allied Chemical) were purified by fractional condensation prior to their use. The CF₃NF₂ was prepared by uv photolysis of a mixture of (CF₃-CO)₂O and N₂F₄.

The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer as dry powders between AgCl or AgBr windows in the form of pressed disks. The pressing operation was carried out using a Wilks minipellet press. Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 double monochromator using the 4880-Å exciting line, a Classsen filter¹⁵ for the elimination of plasma lines, and quartz or Teflon FEP tubes as sample containers. The ¹⁹F NMR spectra were recorded at 56.4 MHz on a Varian Model DA-60 high-resolution NMR spectrometer. Chemical shifts were determined by the side-band technique with an accuracy of ± 1 ppm relative to the external standard CFCl₃. Anhydrous HF¹⁶ was used as a solvent and Teflon FEP tubes (Wilmad Glass Co.) were used as sample containers. The thermal decomposition of NF4⁺ salts was examined with a Perkin-Elmer differential scanning (alorimeter (Model DSC-1B) using crimp-seal aluminum pans as sample containers and heating rates of 5°/min at atmospheric pressure. Debye-Scherrer powder patterns were taken using a GE Model XRD-6 diffractometer with nickel-filtered copper K α radiation. Quartz capillaries (~0.5-mm o.d.) were used as sample containers.

The low-temperature uv-photolysis reactions were carried out in either a quartz or a stainless steel-sapphire reaction vessel. The quartz reactor had a pan-shaped bottom and a flat top consisting of a 3-in. diameter optical grade quartz window. The vessel had a side arm connected by a Teflon O ring to a Fischer-Porter Teflon valve to facilitate removal of solid reaction products. The cepth of the reactor was about 1.5 in. and its volume was 135 ml. The steel-sapphire reactor was constructed from a 3 in. long, 1.75 in. wide (volume 120 ml) 347 stainless steel cylindrical body provided with a 2-in. diameter sapphire flat sealed to the cell body by means of a flange and a Teflon O-ring. A side arm closed by a steel valve was attached to the cell body. The uv source consisted of a 900-W air-cooled high-pressure mercury arc (General Electric Model B-H6) and was positioned 1.5 in, above the flat reactor surface. The bottom of the reactors was kept cold by immersion in liquid N_2 . Dry, gaseous N_2 was used as a purge gas to prevent condensation of atmospheric moisture on the flat top of the reactor. As a heat shield a 0.25 in, thick quartz plate was positioned between the uv source and the top of the reactor.

Syntheses of NF₄⁺ Salts by Uv Photolysis. In a typical experiment, premixed NF₃ and BF₃ (27 mmol of each) were condensed into the cold (-196 °C) bottom of the pan-shaped quartz reactor. Fluorine (9 mmol) was added and the mixture was photolyzed at -196 °C for 1 h with a 900-W high-pressure Hg are in the manner described above. After termination of the photolysis, volatile material was pumped out of the reactor during its warm-up to room temperature. The nonvolatile white solid product consisted of NF₄BF₄ (1.0 g) which was shown by vibrational spectroscopy and elemental analysis to contain no detectable impurities.

The uv photolyses of other systems were carried out in the same manner and the results are summarized in Table I.

Syntheses of NF₄⁺ Salts by Displacement Reactions without Solvent. In a typical experiment, pure NF₄BF₄ (2.07 mmol) was combined at -196 °C with an excess of PF₅ (40.01 mmol) in a passivated (with ClF₃) 10-ml 316 stainless steel cylinder. The mixture was kept at 25 °C for 64 h. The volatile materials were removed in vacuo and separated by fractional condensation. They consisted of BF₃ (2.05 mmo₁) and unreacted PF₅ (37.93 mmol). The white solid residue had gained 120 mg in weight. Based on the above material balance, the conversion of NF₄BF₄ to NF₄PF₆ was essentially complete. This was further confirmed by vibrational spectroscopy which showed the solid to be NF₄PF₆ containing no detectable amounts of NF₄BF₄.

A displacement reaction between NF4BF4 and GeF4 was carried out in a similar manner and resulted in a 65 mol % conversion of NF4BF4 to NF4GeF5. When this step was repeated two more times, the conversion of NF4BF4 to NF4GeF5 was complete as shown by the observed material balance, the absence of BF4⁻ bands in the vibrational spectra, and elemental analysis.

For the elemental analysis, NF₄GeF₅ (0.339 mmol) was hydrolyzed in a Teflon FEP U-trap with 2 ml of distilled water. The formed O_2 (0.114 mmol) was distilled off at -196 °C and the NF₃ (0.336 mmol)

Serve . Same

AIC50803P

Table I. Comparative Yields of Products Formed by Uv Photolysis^a at 196 °C

NE ₃ , BF ₃ , F ₃ NF ₄ BF ₄	1000
NF, Ast, F, NF, AsF,	1145
NE, PE, E, NE, PE,	10
NF,, Gel _{ta} , F, NF, GeF, NF,, SiF,, F, N,, AsF,, F,	25
CF_1NF_2 , AsF_2 , F_2 AsF_4^{-1} salts of NF_4^{-1} , $N_3F_3^{-1}$, $N_5F_4^{-1}$, $N_5F_4^{-1}$, $N_5F_4^{-1}$	1051
OF_2 , Asl ₃ , F ₂ O_2 AsF.	130

^a The uv source was a 900-W (GE B-H6) mercury arc without backing mirror. The mole ratio of the reactants was 3:3:1. All reactions were carried out in the pan-shaped quartz reactor with unfiltered radiation and a radiation time of 1 h without reactant surface renewal. For these reasons the given formation rates do not represent maximum a tainable values but are given for comparative purposes.

at -126 °C. They were identified by mass and infrared spectroscopy. The aqueous solution was analyzed by x-ray fluoretcence for Ge (calcd for NF₄GeF₅, 28.2; found, 28.6) and for hydrolyzable F with an Orion specific ion fluoride electrode (calcd, 44.3; found, 43.7). The presence of H₂O₂ in the hydrolysate was established by its ability to oxidize iodide to free iodine and manganese(II) to manganese(IV) and to reduce MnO_4 .

Syntheses of NF₄⁺ Salts by Displacement Reactions in HF Solution. In a typical experiment pure NF₄BF₄ (2.6 mmol) were placed into a passivated 30-ml Teflon FEP ampule and liquid HF (3 ml) and GeF₄ (3.59 mmol) were added at -196 °C. Upon warm-up of the mixture to room temperature bubbling and foaming was noticed. The contents of the ampule were agitated at 25 °C for several hours on a mechanical shaker. The volatile material was pumped off and based on the observed material balance and spectroscopic and elemental analyses of the solid product, the conversion of NF₄BF₄ to a mixture of NF₄GeF₅ and (NF₄)₂GeF₆ was 33 mol %. After repeating this procedure for three more times, the conversion of NF₄BF₄ was 85 mol % and the mole ratio between NF₄GeF₅ and (NF₄)₂GeF₆ was about 1.3:1.

Similar exposure of NF₄BF₄ to an excess of PF₅ in HF solution resulted for a single and triple treatment in a conversion of NF₄BF₄ to NF₄PF₆ of 8 and 17 mol %, respectively. However, treatment of NF₄AsF₆ with GeF₄ in HF solution did not produce any detectable amounts of GeF₆²⁻ or GeF₅⁻ salts.

Interconversion of NF₄GeF₅ and $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$. A sample of pure NF₄GeF₅ was dissolved in a large excess of anhydrous HF in a Teflon FEP ampule. After keeping this solution at 25 °C for 6 h, the volatile products were pumped off at 25 °C. This procedure was repeated three more times and the progress of the reaction was followed by determining the weight change of the solid residue and spectroscopic and elemental analyses of the solid. After the for Treatment, the conversion of NF₄GeF₅ to $(NF_4)_2$ GeF₆ was table F, 41.5. Found: Ge, 19.9; NF₃, 38.5; hydrolyzable F, 41.1.

A sample of pure $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$ was treated at 25 °C with a tenfold excess of liquid GeF₄ for 20 h. The unreacted GeF₄ was pumped off at 40 °C. Based on the observed material balance and spectroscopic and elemental analyses of the solid product, the $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$ was quantitatively converted to NF₄GeF₅.

Interaction of NF₄GeF₅ with N₂F₄ and FNO₂. A sample of NF₄GeF₅ was treated at -78 °C for several hours with a large excess of either liquid N₂F₄ or FNO₂. Based on the observed material balances and spectroscopic analyses of the product, very little reaction occurred. The main product was unreacted NF₄GeF₅ containing some GeF₆²⁻ salt.

Results and Discussion

Syntheses of NF₄⁺ Salts by Uv Photolysis. The difficulty of synthesizing NF₄⁺ salts from NF₃, F₂, and a Lewis acid increases with decreasing strength of the Lewis acid. Whereas the SbF₆⁻·xSbF₅ salt can readily be prepared using thermal activation^{8,9} or room-temperature uv photolysis,¹⁴ these methods are of only marginal feasibility for the AsF_6^+ salt and of little or no use for the BF₄ salt. Since no simple methods existed for the convenient synthesis of the interesting compound NF₄+BF₄⁻ in high purity and yield, we have searched for novel synthetic approaches.

It was found that low-temperature uv photolysis is ideally suited for preparing NF4BF4. A large number of reaction parameters were studied¹⁷ to maximize the yield Maximum yields of NF4BF4 were obtained close to liquid nitrogen temperature (-196 °C) using unfiltered uv radiation, a short path length to avoid recombination of F atom. to molecular F2.¹⁴ and periodic addition of fresh starting materials to the uv cell to avoid coating of the surface of the condensed reactants by solid NF4BF4. The highest yield of NF4BF4 achieved to date in our laboratory with a 900-W mercury arc was in excess of 3 g/h and was achieved with a semiautomated steel-sapphire cell with a vertica' cold surface and a periodic feed and product removal system.¹⁸

Both types of reactors, stainless steel-sapphire and quartz, yield NF₄BF₄ of very high purity showing no detectable impurities, although the quartz reactor is slowly attacked (weight loss of ~ 1 mg/h of operation) by the F atoms with SiF₄ and O₂⁺ formation. However, the possibility of photolytic O₂BF₄ formation¹⁹ does not present a problem since O₂BF₄ is thermally unstable and is removed from NF₄BF₄ by pumping at 25 °C during product workup.

Using estimates for the amount of uv radiation entering the cell (80% for the experiments using a parabolic backing mirror for the uv source) and being absorbed by F_2 (12%), the quantum yield for the formation of NF₄BF₄ at a rate of 3 g/h was calculated to be about 0.015. Since this value is much smaller than unity, it does not provide any experimental proof for a previously suggested ¹⁴ gas-phase chain reaction. Since the BF₃ starting material is frozen out as a solid during the reaction, a diffusion-controlled mechanism in the solid (BF₃)-liquid (F₂, NF₃) phase appears more plausible and can account for the low observed quantum yield.

In agreement with our previous report.¹⁴ we found that the rate of NF₄BF₄ formation in the gas phase at room temperature is extremely slow. Contrary to our original statement,¹⁴ we believe that this is not caused by window coating but is due to the low thermal stability¹³ of some of the intermediate products.¹⁴ The fact that NF₄SbF₆·xSbF₅ can be readily produced by uv photolysis at room temperature¹³ indicates that the stability of these intermediates is influenced by the strength of the Lewis acid used.

The reaction conditions found most suitable for the synthesis of NF4BF4 were also tested for the syntheses of the known NF4AsF $_6^{3,5,8,9}$ and the novel PF $_6^-$, GeF $_5^-$, SiF $_5^-$, GeF $_6^{2-}$, and SiF $_6^{2-}$ salts. The results from these experiments are summarized in Table I and the product formation rates are compared to those obtained for NF4BF4 under similar reaction conditions. The NF4AsF $_6$ salt can be prepared by our method at a rate comparable to that of NF4BF4 and yields a very pure product. This makes low-temperature uv photolysis also the most attractive method presently known for the preparation of high-purity NF4AsF $_6$. The novel salts NF4PF $_6$ and NF4GeF $_5$ were also successfully synthesized by our method although their rate of formation was lower than those of the BF4⁻ and AsF $_6^-$ salts. Attempts to synthesize the corresponding SiF $_5^-$ salt were unsuccessful and did not produce any solid stable at -78 °C or above.

Syntheses of Other Salts by Uv Photolysis. Based on our success with NF_4^+ salts, it was interesting to test the applicability of low-temperature uv photolysis to other reactant systems. The results are summarized in Table I.

In the case of CF_3NF_2 no evidence for the formation of the unknown $CF_3NF_3^+$ cation was obtained. Instead, all of the
لأه

CF₃NF₂ starting material underwent C-N bond breakage resulting in the formation of a mixture of NF₄⁺, N₂F₃⁺, ²⁰⁻²² and N₂F⁺ ^{20,23-26} salts. The use of a Vycor (Hanovia 7910)-nickel oxide (Hanovia 9863) filter (transmitting only between 2300 and 420C Å) to avoid C-N bond breakage did not significantly change the composition of the solid reaction products. Attempts to convert N₂ to either N₂F⁺, N₂F₃⁺, or NF₄⁺ salts were unsuccessful.

Photolysis of an OF_2 - F_2 - AsF_5 mixture gave no evidence for the novel $OF_3^+AsF_6^-$ but produced the known $O_2^+AsF_6^{-,27}$. This is not surprising since O_2AsF_6 has previously been prepared by room-temperature uv photolysis²⁸ or thermal activation²⁹ of AsF_5 with either OF_2 or $O_2 + F_2$.

The uv photolysis of an equimolar mixture of Kr, F_2 , and AsF₅ in the steel-sapphire reactor at -196 °C produced 49 mg/h of an unstable KrF₂-AsF₅ adduct^{30,31} which decomposed before it could be transferred out of the reactor for further identification. For NF₄⁺ salts the yields in this steel reactor generally were about one-third of those listed in Table I for the quartz reactor. These results are in good agreement with a recent report³² that KrF₂ can be prepared by uv photolysis of a liquid mixture of Kr and F₂ at -196 °C.

Syntheses of NF₄PF₆, NF₄GeF₅, and $(NF_4)_2$ GeF₆ by Displacement Reactions. In view of the relatively slow formation rates of NF₄PF₆ and NF₄GeF₅ during uv photolysis, alternate routes to these salts were sought. Since NF₄BF₄ is more readily available, displacement reactions between NF₄BF₄ and PF₅ or GeF₄ were studied. It was found that essentially pure NF₄PF₆ or NF₄GeF₅ can be obtained by treating NF₄BF₄ with a large excess of liquid PF₅ or GeF₄, respectively, at room temperature. The observed material balances confirm the reactions

 $NF_4BF_4 + PF_5 \rightarrow NF_4PF_6 + BF_3$ $NF_4BF_4 + GeF_4 \rightarrow NF_4GeF_5 + BF_3$

These displacement reactions represent at the present time the most convenient syntheses for larger amounts of NF₄PF₆ and NF₄GeF₅. For NF₄GeF₅, repeated treatment of the NF₄BF₄ starting material with GeF₄ was required to obtain a quantitative conversion.

The usefulness of anhydrous HF as a common solvent in these displacement reactions was studied. The conversions of NF₄NF₄ were found to be lower in HF solution, compared to those in the absence of HF, and even multiple treatments with the HF-Lewis acid mixtures did not result in quantitative conversions. This indicates that HF may act not only as a solvent in these reactions but may participate as a third component in the chemical equilibria involved. Treatment of NF₄AsF₆ with GeF₄ in HF solution did not result in any detectable displacement of AsF₆⁻. This shows that, as expected, AsF₅ is a significantly stronger Lewis acid than GeF₄ but that BF₃, PF₅, and GeF₄ are of comparable acid strength.

Another interesting observation was made for the displacement reaction between NF₄BF₄ and GeF₄ in HF. The material balances and the spectroscopic and elemental analyses showed that, in addition to NF₄GeF₅, some (NF₄)₂GeF₆ was also formed. This observation suggested the possibility of converting NF₄GeF₅ to (NF₄)₂GeF₆ by treatment with HF. Examination of the NF₄GeF₅-HF system indeed revealed that in HF solution NF₄GeF₅ could be quantitatively converted to (NF₄)₂GeF₆. The Raman spectra of these solutions (see below) showed the presence of GeF₆²⁻, indicating a reaction sequence such as

$$2NF_4(GeF_5 + 4HF \xrightarrow{HF} 2NF_4^+ + 2GeF_6^{2-} + 2H_2F^+$$

$$2H_2F^+ + GeF_6^{2-} \neq 2HF + GeF_6$$

$$2NF_4^+ + GeF_6^{2-} \rightarrow (NF_4)_2GeF_6$$

Removal of the GeF₄ product and repeated treatment with

 Table II. Relative Thermal Stability and Solid-State

 Transition Temperatures

Sample	Temp of rapid decompn (mp capillary), °C	Temp of reversible endotherm (DSC), °C
NF, GeF, a	249	129
NF, PF, a	245	125
NF ₄ BF ₄ ^b	330	234
NF, AsF, ^c	365	133
(NF ₄) ₂ GeF ₄	238	đ

^a First visual signs of shrinking of sample were observed at about 115 °C. The melting was relatively sharp and was accompanied by gas evol ::on. ^b Starts to decompose at about 250 °C (thermogram⁶) oi J5 °C (DSC¹¹) or 200 °C (slow gas evolution in vacuo¹¹). ^c Starts to decompose at about 270 °C (DSC⁵) or 175 °C (slow gas evolution in vacuo³³). ^d Not recorded.

fresh HF were required to obtain a quantitative conversion to $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$ in agreement with the above postulated equilibrium reaction. The above synthesis of $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$ was c. particular interest since it afforded the first known example of a NF4⁺ salt containing a multiply charged anion.

The postulate that GeF_5^{-} is in equilibrium with GeF_6^{2-} and GeF_4 was experimentally confirmed. When $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$ was treated with a large excess of liquid GeF_4 at 25 °C, it was quantitatively converted back to NF_4GeF_5 . Thus the formation of either NF_4GeF_5 or $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$ or mixtures of both depends on the exact reaction conditions

 $2NF_{4}GeF_{5} \xleftarrow{\text{in HF}}_{\text{in GeF}_{4}} (NF_{4})_{2}GeF_{5} + GeF_{4}$

Since NF_4GeF_5 and $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$ have very different vibrational spectra and x-ray powder patterns (see below), they can be readily distinguished from each other.

In view of the above described tendency of GeF₅⁻ to interact with HF with GeF₅²⁻ formation, it scemed interesting to examine the reactions of NF₄GeF₅ with other fluoride ion donors. For this purpose, a relatively weak (N₂F₄) and a relatively strong (FNO₂) F⁻ donor were chosen, and the reactions were studied at -78 °C using a large excess of the donor as the liquid phase. For N₂F₄ no interaction was observed as might be expected from the fact³³ that N₂F₄ and GeF₄ do not form an adduct. However for FNO₂ which is capable of forming a stable GeF₆²⁻ salt, again no complexing was observed. This might be explained either by low solubility of NF₄GeF₅ in FNO₂ or by the probable polymeric nature (see below) of the GeF₅⁻ anion in NF₄GeF₅ which renders it a rather weak Lewis acid.

Properties of NF4PF6, NF4GeF5, and (NF4)2GeF6. All three compounds are white, crystalline, hygroscopic solids stable at ambient temperature. The thermal stability of the NF4⁺ salts (see Table II) was examined by ooth DSC in crimped aluminum pans and visual examination in sealed glass melting point capillaries. Whereas DSC was suitable accurately to observe solid-state transitions (see Table II), both methods do not permit the accurate determination of the onset of thermal decomposition. This is caused by the slow decomposition rates of NF4⁺ salts and their suppression by the pressure buildup of the gaseous decomposition products.³⁴ Consequently, the thermal decomposition of the NF4⁺ salts results in a slow, smooth, and gradual increase of the slope of the DSC curve. For the melting point capillaries, slow gradual shrinkage of the solid can be observed long before rapid decomposition occurs. This behavior also explains the large discrepancies in thermal decomposition temperatures previously reported^{6,11} for NF4BF4. Obviously, different techniques and experimental conditions can result in vastly different values. As can be seen from Table II, NF4PF6, NF4GeF5, and (NF4)2GeF6 are all

Table III.	Crystallographic	Data of NF, * Salts ^a
------------	------------------	----------------------------------

	Unit	celi dime	nsions		Vol	Calcd den- sity
	a, A	c, A	V, A ³	Z	F, A3	g/cm ³
NF, BF,	9.944	5.224	517.04	4	16.16	2.27
NF PF	7.577	5.653	324.53	2	16.23	2.41
NF. AsF. b	7.70	5.73	339.73	2	16.99	2.72
(NF,),GeF,	10.627	11.114	1255.14	16/3	16.81	2.59

^a All compounds crystallize in the tetragonal system. ^b Reference 5.

of good thermal stability. The NF4Sb₂F₁₁ salt did not show a solid-state transition but melted at 178 °C. The melt showed a freezing point of 161 °C. The chemical properties of NF4PF₆, NF4GeF₅, and (NF4)₂GeF₆ are analogous to those^{5,6,9-11} previously reported for other NF4⁺ salts.

Hydrolysis of NF₄⁺ Salts. The hydrolysis of NF₄⁺ salts was quantitatively studied⁹ by Tolberg and co-workers. According to their results the hydrolysis follows the equation

$$NF_4^* + H_2O \rightarrow NF_3 + H_2F^* + \frac{1}{2}O_1$$

This hydrolysis reaction should therefore offer a convenient way to analyze NF4⁺ salts since NF3 does not hydrolyze in water. A large number of NF4⁺ salts have been analyzed on a routine basis in our laboratory. Whereas quantitative NF3 evolution was always observed, the amount of oxygen evolved was consistently less than that expected for the above equation. Examination of the hydrolysate showed that the balance of the oxygen was present as H₂O₂, the formation of which can readily be explained by the initial formation of HOF as an unstable³⁵ intermediate

 $NF_{A}^{+} + OH^{-} \rightarrow NF_{A} + HOF$

The HOF intermediate can either decompose according to

 $2HOF \rightarrow 2HF + O_1$

or react in a competing reaction with water according to

HOF + HOH → HF + HOOH

The ratio between H_2O_2 and O_2 varied from experiment to experiment and seemed to depend strongly on the exact reaction conditions.

X-Rey Powder Data. The x-ray powder pattern of NF₄PF₆ is given as supplementary material. The tetragonal unit cell (see Table III) is very similar and, as expected, slightly smaller ths: that previously reported⁵ for NF₄AsF₆. No nonindexable liner were observed for NF₄PF₆ indicating little or no crystalline impurities. Based on the lack of characteristic absences of certain diffraction lines, the most probable space group for NF₄PF₆ is P4/m.

The powder pattern of NF4GeF5 (see supplementary material) was too complex to allow indexing, but the pattern of (NF4)2GeF6 (see supplementary material) could be indexed for a tetragonal unit cell (see Table III). The unusual value of Z = 16/3 for $(NF_4)_2$ GeF₆ requires some comment. Assuming Z = 5 would result in an unacceptably high (17.93 $Å^3$) and Z = 6 would result in an unacceptably low (14.94 \mathbf{A}^{3}) average volume per fluorine atom. By comparison with the known crystal structures of other NF4⁺ salts (see Table III), for $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$ this value should be larger than that (16.16 $Å^3$) of NF₄BF₄ but smaller than that (16.99 $Å^3$) of NF₄AsF₆. A plausible value of 16.81 Å³ can, however, be obtained by assuming a structure derived from that³⁶ of α -K₂UF₆ but with a tetragonally distorted fourfold unit cell. For α -K₂UF₆ a value of 4/3 was found for Z and explained by assuming a statistical distribution of the anions and cations among the calcium positions of a CaF2-like structure.

A second second and a second
For NF4BF4, two different powder patterns have previously been reported. Sinel'nikov and Rosolovskii reported a cubic (a = 7.53 Å) structure,⁶ whereas Goetschel et al. found¹¹ a tetragonal unit cell similar to those of the MF6⁻ salts. Since both of these and cur NF4BF4 sample had been prepared under similar conditions at -196 °C, their crystal structures might be expected to be identical. Consequently, we have also recorded the powder pattern of NF₄BF₄ (see supplementary material). Our results closely agreed with those¹¹ of Goetschel et al. Furthermore, only the tetragonal unit cell results in plausible trends (see Table III) for the density and the average volume per F atom (ignoring contributions from the central atoms).37 Many of the diffraction lines reported by Sinel'nikov are similar to those reported³⁸ for NO₂BF₄, a likely impurity in samples prepared by glow-discharge techniques in glass apparatus.35

The powder pattern of NF₄BF₄ was indexed¹¹ by Goetschel et al. on the basis of a tetragonal unit cell with Z = 2. However, eight reflections could not be indexed and were tentatively attributed to an impurity. We have also observed these reflections with similar intensities and found that they belong to NF₄BF₄. They can be readily indexed if the volume of the unit cell, proposed by Goetschel, is doubled (Z = 4). The questionable diffraction line at d = 3.126 Å, reported by Goetschel,¹¹ was not observed during our study and therefore is attributed to an impurity in Goetschel's sample. The indexing of the NF₄BF₄ powder pattern for Z = 4 is given in the supplementary material. The space group P4/nmm suggested by¹¹ Goetschel et al. is unlikely since the extinction rule hk0 = 0 unless h + k = 2n is not obeyed. Space group P4/m appears more likely based on the apparent lack of any characteristic absences.

NMR Spectra. The ¹⁹F NMR spectra of NF₄PF₆ and $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$ in HF solution showed for NF₄⁺ a triplet of equal intensity with $J_{NF} = 230$ Hz at -217.0 and -213.5 ppm, respectively, from external CFCl₃, and a common line for the rapidly exchanging solvent and the anions. These values are in excellent agreement with those previously reported for NF₄SbF₆⁹ and NF₄AsF₆⁴⁰ in HF.

Since NF4GeF5 is converted to (NF4)2GeF6 by HF and since HF rapidly exchanges with the anion, the NMR spectrum of NF4GeF5 was recorded in the inert solvent BrF5. The spectrum showed in addition to the solvent lines (quintet at ϕ -272 and doublet at ϕ -134) and the characteristic^{9,40} NF₄⁺ triplet (ϕ -220.1, J_{NF} = 230 Hz) a broad unresolved resonance at ϕ 151. Its chemical shift significantly deviates from that (ϕ 123) found⁴¹ for GeF₆²⁻ in H₂O and occurs in the region predicted for GeF₅⁻. Attempts to obtain a well-resolved anion spectrum failed owing to the sharp decrease in the solubility of the salt in BrF5 with decreasing temperature and to the relatively high melting point (-61 °C) of BrF5. The failure to observe a sharp resonance for the anion might be explained either by a discrete trigonal-bipyramidal GeF₅⁻ undergoing rapid intramolecular exchange or by a polymeric anion (see below) undergoing rapid intermolecular exchange. Since the BrF5 signal was well resolved, interaction between BrFs and GeFs⁻ can be ruled out. The Raman spectrum of this NF4GeF5-BrF5 solution was also recorded. It showed the lines due to NF4⁺ (see below), but unfortunately the solubility of NF4GeF5 in BrF5 is relatively low and the region of the anion bands was masked by strong BrF5 bands.

Vibrational Spectra. The vibrational spectra of NF₄GeF₅, (NF₄)₂GeF₆, NF₄PF₆, and NF₄Sb₂F₁₁ are shown in Figures 1-3, respectively. In view of the high purity of our samples and of the resultant good quality of their spectra, the spectra of NF₄AsF₆^{10,40} and NF₄BF₄^{6,11} are also given for comparison. The observed frequencies and their assignments are summarized in Tables IV-VI. Whereas the assignment of the

							Obsd fre	q, cm ⁻ , and	1 rel intens						
							NF.*							i	1
										(NF,),GeF	, f			×	-
Assistments for	NF.	BF.	NF.	PF.	NF.	AsF.	NF.S	b2F11			Raman.	NF	GeF,	NE	,BF,
NF, BF, (Td)	1	Raman	lr.	Raman	5	Raman	L.	Raman	Ŀ	Raman	HF soln	Ы	Raman	ц	Raman
${}_{3}^{A}(A_{1} + E + F_{2}) =$ 2320, 2114	¥ 2320 viv		2380 vw 2320 w		2380 vw 2320 v		2320 vw		2320 vw			2380 vw 2320 w		2120 vw	
$v_{1}(F_{1}) = 2008, 1829$ + $v_{4}(A_{1} + E + F_{2}) = 1200, 1829$	2000 w 1762 vw		2005 w 1765 w		2000 w 1762 w		2010 w 1768 vw		2010 w 1765 w			2010 W 1766 W		MA 0591	
$(r_{03}, r_{1302} + \nu_3(F_1 + F_2) = 1600, 14$	07											1465 w		1405 vw	
$+ v_{4}(F_{2}) = 1457, 1297$ $*_{4}(A_{1} + E + F_{2}) =$	{ 1455 w 1222 mw		1457 w 1221 mw		1455 w 1222 mw		l457 w 1221 m		l462 w 1222 mw			1456 vw 1221 mw		1298 ms	
(216, 1030 (F,)	{1162 vs	1179 (0.6)	1166 vs	1168 (1.5) 1150 (0.8)	1161 vs	1162 (1.0) 1151 (0.6)	1161 vs	1160 (0.2)	1161 vs	1159 (1.2)	1162 (0.4) dp	1160 vs	1168 (0.8) 1159 (0.8)	1120 sh 1057 vs	1130 (0+ 1055 (0.2
+ e (F + F)= 1049.87	- ,	1148 (0.6)	1135 vw 1056 vw		1135 vw 1052 vw		1135 w 1049 vw					1055 w	1149 (0.9)	882 vw	
$(A_1 + A_2 + E) = 880, 700$	-	884 (0+) 844 (10)		880 (0.2) 849 (8.2)		880 (0+) 848 (7.3)		879 (0+) 848 (2.6)		881 (0+) 850 (8.1)	882 (J.2) p 850 (10) p		881 (0+) 848 (10)	772 w	772 (3.)
F,)	\$ 609 \$	609 (6.3)	611 m	609 (7.4)	610 sh	609 (5.2)	608 s	608 (1.6)	610 s	609 (10)°	609 (3.9) dp	604 m 604 m	604 (3.2) 604 (3.2) 504 (7.6)	us c2c	524 (0.
E)	, 	443 (2.6)		441 (2.9)	11 /00	440 (2.0)		438 (0.5)		441 (3.2)	439 (1.7) dp		440 (2.6) 431 (2.2)		350 (0.

Table V. Vibrational Frequencies and Assignments for Octahedral MF, in $(NF_{\star})_nMF_{\star}$

			Obsd	freq, cm ⁻¹ , 2	und rel intensa		
	NF	PF,	NF.	AsF,		(NF 4)2GeF	- 10
Assignments for MF, (O _h)	2 J	Raman	Ŀ	Raman	Lr	Raman	Raman, HF soln
$v_1 + v_3(F_{1,U}) = 1590, 1403$ $v_2 + v_3(F_{1,U} + F_{1,U}) = 1413, 1294$ $v_2 - v_3(F_{1,U} + F_{1,U}) = 1413, 1294$	1590 W 1414 W 1208 vuir		1398 vw 1290 vw 1080 vvw				
$v_1 + v_4(F_{1u} + F_{2u}) = 1130, 970$	842 vs		985 vvw 720 vs				
(,,,),(E,,,)		838 (1.5)		703 (1.5)	600 vs, br		
	w 087) 740 w	748 (10)	M 669	688 (10)		q(01) 609	641 (1.6) n
		571 (0.8)	578 w	578 (1.2)	472 mw	480 (0+) vbr	470 (0+) dp
$v_4(F_{1u})$	559 5 (474 vu	,	396 s		34 8 vs	350 (0+) br	
vs(F2g)		469 (1.2)		369 (3.6)		325 (2.3)	320 (0+) br, dj
Uncorrected Raman intensities; un F ₁) of NF ₄ ⁺ .	kets noted oth	ierwise, the li	sted spectra ;	ure those of t	he solids. ^b C	ontains contrib	ution from
•							

NF4⁺ Salts

•.

· • •

421

e danên

1.27.13. 1

Table VI. Vibrational Frequencies and Assignments for the Anions in NF4 GeF4 and NF4Sb3F11

	Obsd freq, cm	n ⁻¹ , and rel intens		Obsd freq, cm ⁻¹	, and rel intens
	NF	GeF,		NF ₄ St	0 ₂ F ₁₁
	lr	Raman	Assignments for GeF,	lr	Raman
	701 vs 690 sh 673 mw	689 (1.0) 672 (4.9)	Terminal Ge-F str modes	1360 vw 1295 vw 975 vw	
	630 vs	578 (1.6) 490 (0+) br		695 vs	764 (0.1) 689 (3.1)
	474 mw 386 m 373 w	373 (0+) br	} ν(GerGe) bridge	664 3	678 sh 649 (10) 597 sh
	335 m	343 (0+) br		540 w	572 (0+)
	199	321 (0.8) 281 (1.0) 249 (0.6) 212 (0.4) 152 (0.4)	Def modes	497 s	289 (1.0) 273 (0.7) 221 (1.8) 125 (0.4)
TRANSMITTANCE	······		W		Selid
•	NF, Got	51		*	(NF ₆ [*]) ₂ GeF ₆ ^{***}
INTENSITY			- Muluum	ALL SUBJECT	5 + 501111
ł	2800 2400 2000 18	00 1600 1400 1200 10	100 800 600 400 200cm ⁻¹		
		INCOVERCT		1	

Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of solid NF₄GeF₅: Trace A, infrared spectrum of the dry powder in a silver bromide disk, the absorption below 300 cm^{-1} (broken line) being due to the AgBr windows; trace B, Raman spectrum. S indicating spectral slit width.

four fundamentals expected for tetrahedral NF_4^+ is well established, 10,11,37 the assignment of some combination bands has previously been questione 1,11 Furthermore, it seemed interesting to study the influence of solid-state effects on the vibrational spectra of these highly symmetric octahedral and tetrahedral ions.

Inspection of Figures 1-3 and of Table IV establishes beyond doubt the presence of approximately tetrahedral NF₄⁺ ions in these salts. However, for several salts solid-state effects are observed. For the GeF₅⁻ salt, for example, the degeneracy of the E and the two F₂ modes is completely lifted and a splitting into two and three components, respectively, was observed. This is not surprising since the site symmetry of NF₄⁺ in these salts is bound to be lower than T_d . However, since the space groups of the NF₄⁺ salts are not firmly established (see above), the assignments for NF₄⁺ in Table IV were made assuming symmetry T_d .

Out of the ten possible binary combination bands of NF₄⁺ of T_d symmetry seven should be infrared active. Of these, six have been observed in the infrared spectra thus lending further support to the assignment of the fundamentals. In addition, one of the infrared-inactive combination bands was observable at about 880 cm⁻¹ in the Raman spectra, probably due to intensity enhancement by Fermi resonance with $\nu_1(A_1)$.

The frequency of $\nu_1(A_1)$ of NF4⁺ varies by several cm⁻¹ for the different NF4⁺ salts, and, owing to its narrow line width,



۶.,

FREQUENCY

Figure 2. Vibrational spectra of $(NF_4)_3$ GeF₄ compared to those of NF₄BF₄: trace A, infrared spectrum of solid $(NF_4)_3$ GeF₄ and dry powder in a silver chloride disk; trace B, Raman spectrum of solid $(NF_4)_3$ GeF₄; traces C and D, Raman spectra of $(NF_4)_3$ GeF₄ in HF solution at two different recorder voltages with incident polarization parallel and perpendicular, respectively [p and dp stand for polarized and depolarized bands, respectively]; traces E and F, infrared spectrum of solid NF₄BF₄ at two different concentrations; trace G, Raman spectrum of solid NF₄BF₄.

this band is well suited to monitor quantitatively by Raman spectroscopy the progress of anion displacement reactions.



Figure 3. Vibrational spectra of NF_4PF_4 , NF_4AsF_6 , and $NF_4Sb_2F_{11}$: traces A and B, infrared and Raman spectra, respectively, of solid NF_4PF_6 ; traces C and D, infrared and Raman spectra, respectively of solid NF_4AsF_6 ; traces E and F, infrared and Raman (at two different recorder voltages) spectra, respectively, of solid $NF_4Sb_2F_{11}$.

The vibrational spectra of the anions also show solid-state effects. The spectrum of BF_4^- is analogous to that of NF_4^+ and consequently was assigned for point group T_d (see Table IV). The spectra of PF_6^- and AsF_6^- deviate somewhat from the O_k selection rules by showing splittings for the triply degenerate $\nu_3(F_{1u})$ mode and by not strictly following the rule of mutual exclusion. However, the deviations from O_k for these anions are relatively minor and, in the absence of exact knowledge of the space group, assignments (see Table V) were made for O_k . The observed frequencies agree well with those previously reported for other $AsF_6^{-,42,43}$ $PF_6^{-,43,44}$ and $Ge-F_6^{2-,43,45,46}$ salts. The spectrum of $Sb_2F_{11}^-$ in $NF_4Sb_2F_{11}$ (see Table VI) is in good agreement with that previously reported⁴⁷ for the anion in $O_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$ anion in different salts are kept in mind.

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 15, No. 6, 1976 1281

Assignments for GeF₅⁻ in NF₄GeF₅ are more difficult since this anion has not been well characterized. The existence of GeF₅⁻ salts was postulated⁴⁸ by Clarl. and Dixon and subsequently was established⁴⁹ by Wharf and Onyszchuk, who prepared several quaternary alkylammonium and arylarsonium salts. They attributed infrared bands at 690, 652, 343, and 317 cm⁻¹ to GeF₅⁻. No further data on GeF₅⁻ could be found in the literature. Recently, O₂+GeF₅⁻ was synthesized and its vibrational spectrum was recorded which suggested⁵⁰ a polymeric cis-fluorine-bridged structure for GeF₅⁻.

Although the general appearance of the GeF₅⁻ Raman bands in NF₄GeF₅ (see Table VI) is similar to those of GeF₅⁻ in O₂GeF₅, there are pronounced differences. By analogy with O₂GeF₅, the large number of observed anion bands and the occurrence of bands in the frequency region (450–550 cm⁻¹) expected for fluorine bridge stretching modes rule out the presence of discrete GeF₅⁻ anions in NF₄GeF₅. The frequencies of the NF₄⁺ modes in NF₄GeF₅ are essentially identical with those in NF₄MF₆ salts. Consequently, fluorine bridging of GeF₅⁻ in NF₄GeF₅ must occur between the anions. Since the addition of an extra fluoride ligand to GeF₅⁻ results in a pseudooctahedral structure, two kinds of bridging, cis and trans, are possible⁵¹ which should be distinguishable from their vibrational spectra.

For a trans-fluorine-bridged structure, the anion would possess a symmetry center and the four nonbridging fluorines and the central atom would form a square plane. This would result in a highly symmetric structure exhibiting a small number of infrared and Raman bands, which ideally would be mutually exclusive. A typical example for such a trans-fluorine-bridged polymeric XF₅ species is α -BiF₅.⁵²

On the other hand, a cis-fluorine-bridged structure would be of lower symmetry and result in a more complex spectrum. The spectra due to the GeF₅⁻ part of NF₄GeF₅ show a frequency and intensity pattern similar to those observed for NF₄SnF₅⁵³ and solid TaF₅.⁵⁴ Since the structure of solid TaF₅ is known⁵⁵ to consist of cyclic cis-fluorine-bridged tetramers, such a cyclic tetramer is also plausible for GeF₅⁻. A more detailed discussion of the GeF₅⁻ spectrum will be given elsewhere.⁵³ The formation of polymeric anions in NF₄GeF₅ is not surprising in view of the established⁵¹ polymeric nature of CrF₅²⁻, AlF₅²⁻, FeF₅²⁻, and MnF₅²⁻ salts. All of these salts form polymeric chains of MF₆ units with the nature (cis or trans bridges, linear, helical, or ramified) of the chains varying from salt to salt.

Summary

Uv photolysis is a useful and convenient technique for the synthesis of high oxidation state complex fluorides which are difficult to prepare by other methods. Low-temperature conditions may be required if either the final or one of the intermediate products formed by the interaction of the F atoms with the starting materials are thermally unstable. Typical examples are stable $O_2^+AsF_6^-$ which can be prepared at room temperature, ²⁸ unstable $O_2^+BF_4^{-13}$ and $O_2^+GeF_5^{-50}$ which can be prepared at -78 °C, or stable NF4⁺ salts which, depending on the anion, were prepared at either 25 or -196 °C. For the NF4⁺ salts the exact formation mechanism still remains to be established. If the formation of NF4AsF₆ either by low-temperature uv photolysis or by thermal activation at high pressure⁸ involves the same reaction mechanism, reaction kinetics might be more important than the thermal stability of the intermediates.

Three novel NF4⁺ salts, i.e. NF4PF6, NF4GeF5, and $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$, have been prepared by uv photolysis and displacement reactions and have been characterized. The $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$ salt is the first example of an NF4⁺ salt containing a multiply charged anion. Interesting equilibrium reactions were found which allow the interconversion of GeF5⁻

and GeF_6^{2-} salts. Vibrational spectra indicate that the GeF_5^{-} anion in NF4GeF5 has a cis-fluorine-bridged polymeric structure.

Acknowledgment. We are indebted to Drs. L. R. Grant and R. I. Wagner for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support of this work.

Registry No. NF4BF4, 15640-93-4; NF4PF6, 58702-88-8; NF4A8F6, 16871-75-3; NF4Sb2F11, 58702-89-9; (NF4)2GeF6, 58702-87-7; NF4GeF5, 58702-86-6; NF3, 7783-54-2; BF3, 7637-07-2; AsF5, 7784-36-3; PF5, 7647-19-0; GeF4, 7783-58-6; CF3NF2, 335-01-3; F2, 7782-41-4.

Supplementary Material Available: Listings of the observed x-ray powder diffraction patterns of NF4PF6, NF4GeF5, (NF4)2GeF6, and NF₄BF₄ (4 pages). Ordering information is given on any current masthead page.

References and Notes

- (1) W. C. Price, T. R. Passmore, and D. M. Roessler, Discuss. Faraday Soc., 35, 201 (1963).
- J. N. Wilson, paper presented at the Sumposium on Advanced Propellant Chemistry, 149th National Meeting of the American Chemical Society, (2) Detroit, Mich., April 1965.
- K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, U.S. Patent 3 503 719 (3) (1970).
- (4) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 2, 83 (1966).
- (5) J. P. Guertin, K. O. Christe, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1921 (1966)
- (6) S. M. Sinel'nikov and V. Ya. Rosolovskii, Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, 194, 1341 (1970).
- V. Ya, Rosolovskii, V. I. Nefedov, and S. M. Sinel'nikov, Izv. Akad. (7) Nauk SSSR, Ser. Khim., 7, 1445 (1973). (8) W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, Inorg.
- Nucl. Chem. Lett., 2, 79 (1966).
 W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, Inorg.
- Chem., 6, 1156 (1967)
- K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 10, 2803 (1971). C. T. Goetschel, V. A. Campanile, R. M. Curtis, K. R. Loos, D. C. Wagner, and J. N. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1696 (1972). an
- (12) W. E. Tolberg, private communication.
 (13) S. P. Mishra, M. C. R. Symons, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and R. I. Wagner, *Inorg. Chem.*, 14, 1103 (1975).
- (14) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and A. E. Axworthy, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2478 (1973).
- (15) H. H. Classsen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 23, 8 (1969).
 (16) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 14, 2224
- (1975)C. J. Schack, unpublished results. (17)
- (18) R. I. Wagner and R. D. Wilson, unpublished results.

David Tevault and Kazuo Nakamoto

- (1975 (20) J. K. Ruff, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 87, 1140 (1965); Inorg. Chem., 5, 1791

- (1966).
 (21) A. R. Young and D. Moy, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 178 (1967).
 (22) A. M. Qureshi and F. Aubke, *Can. J. Chem.*, 48, 3117 (1970).
 (23) D. Moy and A. R. Young, *J. Am. Chem. Soc.*, 87, 1889 (1965).
 (24) K. G. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and W. Sawodny, *J. Mol. Struct.*, 8, 245
- (1971)
- (25) H. W. Roesky, O. Glemser, and D. Bormann, Chem. Ber., 99, 1589 (1966).
 (26) A. V. Pankratov and N. I. Savenkova, Zh. Neorg. Khim., 13, 2610 (1968).
 (27) A. P. Young, T. Hirata, and S. I. Morrow, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 86, 20 (1964).

- (28) J. Shumir and J. Binenboym, *Inorg. Chim. Acta*, 2, 37 (1968).
 (29) J. B. Beal, Jr., C. Pupp, and W. E. White, *Inorg. Chem.*, 8, 826, (1969).
 (30) H. Selig and R. D. Peacock, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 86, 3895 (1964). (31) R. J. Gillespie and G. J. Schrobilgen, J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun.,
- 90 (1974). (32) J. Slivnik, A. Smale, K. Lutar, B. Zemva, and B. Friec, J. Fluorine Chem., 5, 273 (1975).
- K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, unpublished results.
- (34) I. J. Solomon, J. N. Keith, and A. Snelson, J. Fluorine Chem., 2, 129 (1972-1973)
- (35) E. H. Appelman, Acc. Chem. Res., 6, 113 (1973).
 (36) W. H. Zachariasen, Acta Crystailogr., 1, 265 (1948); 2, 388 (1949).
 (37) R. A. Pennemann, Inorg. Chem., 6, 431 (1967).
 (37) R. A. Pennemann, Inorg. Chem., 6, 431 (1967).
- (38) J. C. Evans, H. W. Rinn, S. J. Kuhn, and G. A. Olah, Inorg. Chem., 3, 857 (1964).
- (39) K. O. Christe and J. P. Guertin, unpublished results.
- (40) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, A. E. Pavlath, and W. Sawodny, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 533 (1967).
- (41) P. A. W. Dean and D. F. Evans, J. Chem. Soc. A, 698 (1967).
- (42) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1783 (1967); K. O. Christe, ibid., 9, 2801 (1970); A. M. Qureshi and F. Aubke, Can. J. Chem., 48, 3117 (1970).
- (43) G. M. Begun and A. D. Rutenberg, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 2212 (1967).
 (44) R. Bougon, T. Bui Huy, A. Cadet, P. Charpin, and R. Rousson, *Inorg. Chem.*, 13, 690 (1974).
- (45) J. E. Griffiths and D. E. Irish, *Inorg. Chem.*, 3, 1134 (1964).
 (46) D. H. Brown, K. R. Dixon, C. M. Livingston, R. H. Nuttall, and D. W. A. Sharp, J. Chem. Soc. A, 100 (1967).

- (47) D. E. McKee and N. Bartlett, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2738 (1973).
 (48) H. C. Clark and K. R. Dixon, Chem. Commun., 717 (1967).
 (49) I. Wharf and M. Onyszchuk, Can. J. Chem., 48, 2250 (1970).
- (50) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and I. B. Goldberg, Inorg. Chem., preceding paper in this issue.
- (51) C. Jacoboni, R. DePape, M. Poulin, J. Y. LeMarouille, and D. Grandjean,
- Acta Crystallogr., Sect. B, 30, 2688 (1974). (52) I. R. Beattie, N. Cheetham, T. R. Gilson, K. M. S. Livingston, and D. J. Reynolds, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1910 (1971).
- (53) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, unpublished results.
 (54) I. R. Beattie, K. M. S. Livingston, G. A. Ozin, and D. J. Reynolds, J.

,

- Chem. Soc. A, 958 (1969).
- (55) A. J. Edwards, J. Chem. Soc., 3714 (1964).

Mining and States and States and States

Vibrational spectra of the pseudotrigonal bipyramidal tetrafluorides SF, and CIF,+

K. O. CHRISTE, E. C. CUETIS and C. J. SCHAOK

Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, CA 91304 U.S.A.

S. J. CYVIN and J. BRUNVOLL

Institutt for teoretisk kjemi, Norges tekniske hogskole, Trondheim, Norway

W. SAWODNY

Abteilung für Anorganische Chemie, Universität Ulm, West Germany

(Received 30 July 1975)

Abstract—The Raman spectra of gaseous, liquid and solid SF₄ have been re-examined. Polarization measurements allow the unambiguous identification of the A_1 modes. The i.r. spectrum of SF₄ isolated in N₃ matrix has been recorded and ³³S-³⁴S isotopic shifts have been measured for several fundamentals. The matrix isolation study indicates that the 353 cm⁻¹ absorption consists of two fundamentals, thus providing the hitherto missing ninth fundamental of SF₄. Complete assignments are given for SF₄ and are supported by force field and mean amplitudes of vibration computations. The results from the vibrational analysis support an intramolecular Berry-type exchange mechanism for SF₄. Raman polarization data have also been obtained for ClF₄+SbF₆⁻ in HF solution and revised assignments and force field values are given for ClF₄+.

INTRODUCTION

The assignment of the fundamentals of pseudotrigonal bipyramidal tetrafluorides is extremely difficult. Thus, the vibrational spectrum of SF_4 , the simplest representative of this type of molecule, is still poorly understood in spite of much recent study. During our study [1] of the structurally similar SF_4O molecule, we realized that the remaining questions concerning the vibrational spectrum of SF_4 had to be settled to give a firm basis for the assignments of the other pseudotrigonal bipyramidal molecules.

The first report on the vibrational spectrum of SFA has been published in 1956 by DODD et al. [2]. They reported the Raman spectrum of the liquid and an incomplete i.r. spectrum of the gas. In 1965, REDINGTON and BERNEY [3] published the i.r. spectrum of solid SF_4 in an argon matrix in the range 1400-400 cm⁻¹. LEVIN and BERNEY [4] have carefully studied the complete i.r. spectrum of gaseous SF_4 and have carried out a normal coordinate analysis. The Raman spectrum of gaseous SF4 and force constants have been reported by CHRISTE and SAWODNY [5]. The assignments for SF4 were revised by FREY et al. [6] based on a comparison with the known assignments of related molecules, and by LEVIN [7] based on the Raman spectrum of solid SF_4 and a CDNO/2 calculation of the i.r. intensities. The i.r. and Raman spectra of solid SF4 have also been reported by BERNEY [8] and were interpreted in terms of different crystalline modifications. The far i.r. spectrum of gaseous SF4 has been studied by LEVIN and HARRIS [9] in order to obtain evidence for intramolecular exchange. Finally, CHRISTE et al. [10] have recently compared the various proposed assignments and force fields. Review of this extensive work showed that the reported data still did not permit an unambiguous assignment and that all proposed assignments led to inconsistencies. Therefore, we have reexamined the vibrational spectrum of SF4 to obtain additional experimental data.

Recently, we have also reported [11] the vibrational spectrum and force field of the ClF_4^+ cation which is isoelectronic with SF_4 . Since the ClF_4^+ assignments were based on those of SF_4 , we have also revised those of ClF_4^+ in the light of our new results for SF_4 .

EXPERIMENTAL

Sulfur tetrafiloride (from The Matheson Compary) was purified by complexing it with CsF [12]. Only SF₄ forms an adduct with CsF and the unreactive sulfur oxyfluorides were pumped off. Pure SF₄ was recovered by vacuum pyrolysis of the Cs⁺SF₅⁻ residue. 1142 K. O. CHRISTE, E. C. CUETIS, C. J. SOHACE, S. J. CYVIN, J. BBUNVOLL and W. SAWODNY

The preparation of ClF_4+SbF_6 and its HF solution have been described previously [11].

The Raman spectrs were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4380 Å exciting line. A Classen filter was used to eliminate plasma lines [13]. Polarization measurements were carried out by method VIII as described by CLASSEN et al. [13]. For the low-temperature spectra an apparatus was used similar to that described by MILLER and HARNEY [14]. A stainless steel cell with Teflon 0-rings and sepphire windows [15] was used to obtain the spectrum of the gas. The sample containers for liquid and solid SF₄ were 3 mm o.d. quartz tubes and those for HF solutions of CIF₄+SbF₆~ were Teflon-FEP capillaries. The apparatus, spectrometer, and technique used for the i.r. matrix isolation study have been described previously [16, 17].

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Sulfur tetrafluoride. Vibrational spectra and their assignment

The Raman spectra of gaseous, liquid and solid SF₄ and the i.r. spectra of N₂ matrix isolated and solid SF₄ are shown in Figs. 1 and 2, respectively. In this paper, we will limit the discussion of our data to those features which either significantly differ from previous reports or are important for the assignment of the bands.

Of the nine fundamentals expected for SF_4 in point group C_{3*} [4, 5], the assignment of the following modes is well established [7, 10]: A_1 , $v_1 = 892$, $v_2 = 558$; B_1 , $v_6 = 730$, $v_7 = 532$; B_3 , $v_8 = 867$ cm⁻¹. Identification of the A_1 deformation modes v_3 and v_4 should be possible by Raman polarization measurements. Unfortunately, the previous data [2, 5] were ambiguous. The present study shows (see Fig. 1) that the bands at 353 and 228 cm⁻¹ are definitely polarized and, therefore, represent v_3 and v_4 , respectively. This assignment is in agreement with that proposed by LEVIN [7]. The question concerning the motions corresponding to v_3 and v_4 is discussed below.

After identification of the 353 and 228 cm⁻¹ bands as v_3 and v_4 , respectively, assignments are still needed for $v_5(A_3)$ and $v_9(B_3)$. For the gas there is one moderately intense Raman band at 474 cm⁻¹ still unassigned. This frequency is too high for v_6 since a value of 453 cm⁻¹ already results in an unreasonably high value of 3.16 mdyn Å radian⁻³ for F_{99} (see Sets V and VI in Tables 1 and 2). Consequently, the 474 cm⁻¹ band must represent the torsional mode $v_5(A_3)$ which is expected to occur in the frequency range 400-550 cm⁻¹. An extremely weak feature having maxime at 455, 453, 447, 441, 435 and 429 cm⁻¹



Fig. 1. Raman spectra of SF₄. Traces A, spectrum of the gas at 10 atm pressure recorded at two different recorder voltages. Traces B and C, spectrum of the liquid with the incident polarisation perpendicular and parallel, respectively. The insert was recorded as a lower recorder voltage. Traces D, spectrum of the solid recorder voltage.

of the bands to the nine fundamentals of SF4.

was observed [4] in the i.r. spectrum of the gas. Since the frequency differences between these and the 474 cm⁻¹ Raman band are too large and since $v_{\delta}(A_3)$ should be i.r. inactive, the i.r. feature is attributed to combination bands, such as $2v_{\delta}[7]$. A Raman band at about 410 cm⁻¹,



Fig. 2. Infrared Spectra of SF₄. Trace A, spectrum of the N₂ matrix isolated species. Trace A' shows the 360 cm⁻¹ band at a tenfold scale expansion under higher resolution conditions. Trace B, sample of trace A after a controlled diffusion experiment. Trace C. neat solid.

that has been reported previously [2, 5] but was questionable [5], was not observed during this study and, therefore, must have been due to an impurity.

Because all observed bands have already been assigned to other fundamentals, it must be assumed that v_0 coincides with another fundamental. Since a frequency value of 470 cm⁻¹ is unreasonably high (see above) for v_0 , only two alternatives, 353 and 228 cm⁻¹, remain. Since $v_0(B_2)$ should be reasonably intense in the i.r. spectrum [7], we have carefully examined the i.r. matrix isolation spectrum for evidence of such a coincidence.

As can be seen from trace A' of Fig. 2, the 360 cm^{-1} band is split into two components which are separated by about 3.2 cm^{-1} . This splitting cannot be attributed to the ${}^{33}\text{S}{}^{-34}\text{S}$ isotopes owing to the high relative intensity of the lower frequency component (natural abundance of ${}^{34}\text{S}$ is 4.2%). Furthermore, it cannot be due to an associated species or crystal field effects since the remaining bands in the SF₄ s₁-etrum do not show any such splittings. Consequently, these two components are interpreted as the two fundamentals, $v_3(A_1)$ and $v_9(B_2)$. Since v_3 should be of higher i.r. intensity than v_9 [7], the 360 cm⁻¹ component is assigned to v_3 and the 357 cm⁻¹ one to v_9 .

The two maxima of the 353 cm^{-1} i.r. absorption of gaseous SF₄ [4] might then be interpreted as the Q branches of the two fundamentals v_3 and v_9 , although their separation does not preclude their interpretation as a double Q branch of a B-type band [18]. However, it should be kept in mind that the second B-type band at 867 cm⁻¹ does not exhibit such a double Q branch and this might also be the case for the v_9 deformation.

Table 1. Assignment of normal modes of SF4 and ClF4+

Species	Approx description of mode	-obs	erved		H Hed for S	requene F, force	y, em ⁻¹⁻ field co	mputati	0115
		SF.	CIF4+	1	II	ĪII	IV	v	Vľ
A, y,	vsymXF.eg	892	800)3		
γ.	ysymXF.ax	558	571			56	58 -		
¥2	SocissXF, eq and ax, sym comb	356	385	353	228	353	228	353	228
¥4	SscissXF ax and eq, asym comb	228	250	228	353	228	\$53	228	853
A, v.	XF, twist	474	475			4	70		
B1 Va	vesymXF_ax	730	795			7:	BO		
¥.,	XF.eq wagging	532	515				32		
Ba ya	vasymXF_eq	867	829				67		
٧.	$\delta eciss X F_{a} a x$ out of plane	350	385	3	353——	2	28	45	

のないとない。ないない、たいためにためでもないので、そうでした。

1143

1144 K. O. CERRITT, E. C. CURTIS, C. J. SCHACK, S. J. CYVIN, J. BRUNVOLL and W. SAWODNY

Table 2. Force constants^a of SF₄^{b, •} and ClF₄⁺

				-8F		
	'r	II	III	IV	v	vi '
$A_1 F_{11} = f_r + f_{rr}$	5.75	5.71	5.75	5.71	5.75	5.71
$\mathbf{F}_{10} = f_{R} + f_{RR}$				-3.48		
$F_{10} = 0.99 f_{\beta} + 0.01 f_{\gamma} - 0.15 f_{\beta\gamma}$	1.07	0.65	1.07	0.65	1.07	0.65
$F_{44} = 0.004 f_B + 0.71 f_v$	0.40	0.67	0.40	0.67	0.40	0.67
$+ 0.29 (f_{\alpha} + f_{\alpha\alpha'} + f_{\alpha\alpha'})$						
$+ f_{\alpha\alpha} + 0.13 f_{\alpha\beta}$						
$+ 1.80 f_{\alpha\gamma} + 0.11 f_{\beta\gamma}$						
1. Fis = fa - Jan' - Jan' + Jan'				1.93		
$F_{44} = f_R - f_{RR}$				3.11		
$\mathbf{F}_{11} = f_{\mathbf{\alpha}} + f_{\mathbf{\alpha}\mathbf{\alpha}'} - f_{\mathbf{\alpha}\mathbf{\alpha}''} - f_{\mathbf{\alpha}\mathbf{\alpha}''}$				-2.05		
$\mathbf{F}_{\rm e\gamma} = \sqrt{2} \left(f_{\rm BK} - f_{\rm BX'} \right)$				-0.89		
$B_{1} F_{11} = f_{r} - f_{rr}$		5.26		5.15	5	.37
$\mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{s}\mathbf{s}} = f_{\mathbf{s}\mathbf{s}} - f_{\mathbf{s}\mathbf{s}\mathbf{s}'} + f_{\mathbf{s}\mathbf{s}\mathbf{s}'} - f_{\mathbf{s}\mathbf{s}\mathbf{s}'}$	<u> </u>	1.92		0.81	3	.16
$F_{ss} = \sqrt{2} \left(f_{rac} f_{rac} \right)$		0.84		0.50	1	.20
J.	5.51	5.49	5.45	5.37 5.43	5.56	5.54
f.				-3.30		
1 n	0.25	0.23	0.30	0.38	0.19	0.17
Jaz				-0.19		

(a) Stretching constants in mdyn/Å, deformation constants in mdyn Å/radian³, and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/radian.

(b) Preferred set for SF4 is I (see text).

(c) The given explicit \bar{F} matrix is for SF₄ and differs somewhat from that of ClF₄⁺ owing to the different geometries of the two species. For the explicit \bar{F} matrix of ClF₄⁺ see reference [11].

The Raman spectra showed no evidence for a splitting of the 353 cm^{-1} ba ... This is not surprising since $r_9(B_g)$ is expected to be of much lower Raman intensity than $r_3(A_1)$. Therefore, the 353 cm^{-1} Raman band is assumed to be mainly due to $r_3(A_1)$, in accord with the polarization measurements.

Additional support for the above assignment of $v_{\rm s}(B_{\rm g})$ to the 353 cm⁻¹ absorption can be derived from the following considerations: (i) The $F_{\rm ee}-F_{\rm ex}$ mean amplitude of vibration significantly varies with the frequency of $v_{\rm g}$ (see Table 3). Of the two alternatives given for $v_{\rm g}$ (353 and 228 cm⁻¹), only 353 cm⁻¹ results in a value falling within the reported [19] uncertainty limits. (ii) We expect $F_{\rm se}$ to have a value similar to those of $F_{\rm s5}$ and F_{77} (about 2 mdyn Å radian⁻³, see Table 2). (iii) For the structurally closely related ClF₃ molecule [6, 20], the in plane and out of plane acissoring modes also coincide and have a frequency value of 328 cm^{-1} , similar to that of 353 cm^{-1} observed for SF_4 .

Force field and mean amplitudes of vibration computations

A normal coordinate analysis and a computation of mean amplitudes of vibration were carried out to support the assignments. The results are summarized in Tables 2 to 4. Although the above assignments for SF₄ are well supported, we have computed force fields and mean amplitudes of vibration for both $v_3 > v_4$ and $v_4 > v_3$, assuming values of 228, 353 and 453 cm⁻¹ for v_9 . This was done to demonstrate that the above assignments are the only set which can satisfactorily account for all the experimental data. The vibrational frequencies used for these computations are listed in Table 1. Slightly better frequency values for v_3 , v_5 and v_9 would have

			(a ¹)	osic ^{1/3}			(0 ¹) obs ^{1/1}
	I	п	щ	IV	v	VI	370-01
8-F.	0.041	0.041	0.041	0.041	0.041	0.041	0.041 ± 0.005
8-F	0.048	0.048	0.048	0.048	0.048	0.048	0.047 ± 0.005
Fas-Fas	0.076	0.092	0.076	0.091	0.076	0.091	0.063 ± 0.01
F F	0.070	0.078	0.077	0.074	0.068	0.065	0.067 ± 0.005
Fax-Fa	0.061	0.061	0.061	0.051	0,061	0.061	0.059 ± 0.01

Table 3. Computed^a (298°K) and observed [19] mean amplitudes (in Å) of vibration of SF₄

(a) Using the force fields of Table 2.

Vibrational spectro of the pseudo-trigonal bipyramidal tetrafluorides SF4 and CIF4+

Assign	nent PED	-1, 111, V	$\frac{7}{2} \left(\nu_1 > \nu_2 \right)$	•)	1	DED		11, IV, V	$\frac{1}{\nu_4} > 2$	v_)	· · · · ·
	FBD	s,	S _s	S _a	S,	T ED		s,	S ₂	S ₃	8.
A1 71 72 73 74	94 F_{11} 100 F_{12} 75 F_{13} + 20 F_{44} 77 F_{44} + 22 F_{13}	-0.277 -0.009 0.025 -0.005	-0.015 0.229 0.005 -0.001	0.111 -0.008 0.225 0.080	0.175 0.011 0.193 0.242 ALL SF	93 F_{11} 100 F_{12} 80 F_{23} + 75 F_{44} + 278, PED	20 F44 18 F33	-0.277 -0.009 0.001 0.029	-0.018 0.229 0 0.006	0.108 0.007 0.193 0.145	$\begin{array}{r} 0.183 \\ -0.012 \\ -0.095 \\ 0.290 \end{array}$
$\begin{array}{c} A_1 \nu_1 \\ B_1 \nu_1 \\ \nu_1 \\ B_2 \nu_1 \\ B_3 \nu_1 \\ \nu_1 \end{array}$	I, II PED 107 F ₈₈ — 11 F ₈₁ 103 F ₉₉	•	111, 17 102 F ₈₈ 105 F ₈₈	PED	100 F ₅₆ 133 F ₆₆ 93 F ₇₇	– 34 F _c , +	21 F,	V, VI P 109 F _{es} 102 F _{es}	ED — 18 F _s	•	

Table 4. Potential energy distributions and eigenvectors for the different force fields of SF4

(a) Percent contributions. Contributions of less than 10% to the PED are not listed.

been 356, 474 and 350 cm⁻¹, respectively, but the differences are insignificant.

The force fields were computed [21] by trial and error to give an exact fit between observed and calculated frequencies. Sets I to VI are the simplest force fields that duplicated the following ³³S-³⁴S isotopic shifts observed in our matrix isolation study: $\Delta r_1 = 10.6$, $\Delta r_2 \sim 0$, $\Delta r_6 = 12.3$, $\Delta r_8 = 10.2$ cm⁻¹.

Choics of a force field and identity of the ${\bf A}_1$ bending modes

In trigonal Lipyramidal pentafluorides generally two acceptable force fields are found [22]. This is caused by the possibility of interchanging the assignments for the in plane axial and equatorial bending modes. For the structurally similar SF_4 molecule, the same problem exists since the assignments of v_3 and v_4 in the A_1 block can be interchanged. This results in two different force fields (Sets I, III, V and Sets II, IV, VI, respectively, of Tables 1 and 2). Consequently, a choice of a preferred force field requires a discrimination between the two alternatives.

Further interest was added to this problem by the fact that these molecules can undergo an intramolecular exchange between equatorial and axial ligands [9, 22-26]. This exchange involves a pseudorotational motion of the equatorial and axial fluorine ligands as originally proposed by BERRY [23]. Therefore, it was desirable to verify the existence of such an exchange for SF_4 by a normal coordinate analysis.

The symmetry coordinates used in our computations for the two A_1 bending modes of SF₄ are S₃ = -0.074 $\Delta \gamma$ + 0.997 $\Delta \beta$ and S₄ = 0.842 $\Delta \gamma$ + 0.268 ($\Delta \alpha_1 + \Delta \alpha_2 + \Delta \alpha_3$) + 0.063 $\Delta \beta$ where α , β and γ are the bond angles between equatorialaxial, equatorial-equatorial, and axial-axial fluorine ligands, respectively. The eigenvectors (*L* matrix) are listed in Table 4. They show that for both assignments, i.e. $v_n > v_4$ and $v_4 > v_5$, the 228 cm⁻¹ mode is an an-symmetric and the 356 cm⁻¹ mode is a symmetric combination of the symmetry coordinates S_3 and S_4 . The main difference between the two assignments is that the relative contributions of equatorial and axial bending to each mode are reversed. For $v_3 > v_4$, 228 cm⁻¹ is mainly axial bending, whereas for $v_4 > v_3$ it is mainly equatorial bending.

The antisymmetric combination of S_a and S_d can be expected to offer the shortest path to a Berry-type exchange. This was experimentally confirmed by Levin's analysis of a hot band progression of the Q branch of the 228 cm⁻¹ i.r. band [9] and a recent gas phase NMR study [25] which yielded very similar values for the activation energy required for an intra-molecular exchange process. Additional experimental support for 228 and 356 cm⁻¹ being antisymmetric and symmetric combinations, respectively, of Sa and S₄ comes from relative i.r. intensity arguments. The symmetric combination should result in a significantly larger change of the dipole moment and therefore is represented by the more intense 356 cm⁻¹ i.r. bend.

The svidence presented above establishes the 228 cm⁻¹ mode as an anti-symmetric combination of S₅ and S₄ and as the mode involved in a Berrytype exchange, but it does not distinguish between the two alternate assignments, i.e. $v_5 > v_4$ and $v_4 > v_5$. However, distinction between these two aboves is possible by a comparison between computed and observed [19] mean amplitudes

1146 K. O. CHRISTE, E. C. CURTIS, C. J. SCHACK, S. J. CYVIN, J. BRUNVOLL and W. SAWODNY

of vibration. As shown in Table 3, only the assignment $v_3 > v_4$ results in an acceptable value for the $F_{eq} - F_{eq}$ amplitude of vibration and therefore is the preferred assignment. The eigenvectors listed in Table 4 show that v_3 (356 cm⁻¹) is about an equal mixture of equatorial and axial bending, whereas v_4 (228 cm⁻¹) involves mainly axial bending. This fact has previously been explained [10] and therefore requires no further comment. It should be kept in mind, however, that in spite of the availability of some ³⁴S - ³⁴S isotopic data, the force field used for these computations is still underdetermined. Therefore, the relative contributions to v_3 and v_4 from S₃ and S₄ might change somewhat for a general valence force field.

In summary, all nine fundamentals of SF_4 have been observed and their s. signment is well supported by Raman polarization and matrix isolation data, and force field and mean amplitudes of vibration computations. The results from the normal coordinate analysis establish the existence of a Berry-type exchange coordinate for SF_4 . Our revised assignment (Set I) for SF_4 differs from all previous assignments [2-10] for at least one fundamental.

Comparison of ${\rm SF_4}$ with trigonal bipyramidal ${\rm XF_5}$ molecules

Comparison of the above results for SF, with those previously reported [22, 27-32] for the structurally related pentafluorides PFs, VFs and AsFs indicates significant differences. For the pentafluorides, the higher frequency bending mode was attributed to mainly axial and the lower one to mainly equatorial bending. However, description of these motions in terms of a symmetric and antisymmetric combination of axial and equatorial bending, as discussed above for SF4 and previously suggested also for the pentafluorides [30], might account for these apparent discrepancies between such similar molecules. The considerably lower force constant values found [27-31] for the Berry-type motion in the pentafluorides, when compared to that of SFA, might be partially accounted for by the lower activation energies required for intramolecular exchange in these molecules [22, 32, 33].

The CIF₄+ oation

In view of the above results for SF_6 , we have also reexamined the Raman spectrum of isoelectronic ClF_6^+ . Polarization data were obtained for $ClF_6^+SbF_6^-$ in HF solution (see Fig. 3).



Fig. 3. Raman spectrum of $ClF_4^+SbF_6^-$ in HF solution recorded with the incident polarization perpendicular (traces A) and parallel (traces B). The three bands due to octahedral SbF_6^- are marked by an asterisk.

Ignoring the bands due to the anion, four polarized bands were observed the frequencies of which are in excellent agreement with those of the four A_1 modes of SF₄. The assignment of the vibrational spectrum of CIF₄⁺ (see Table 1) was made by analogy with that of SF₄ using the Raman data from this study and the previously published [11] i.r. data. As can be seen from Figs. 1-3 and Table 1, the vibrational spectra of SF₄ and CIF₄⁺ closely resemble each other. This is not surprising sin⁽¹⁾ it has previously been shown that the isoelectronic pairs SF₂O-CIF₃O⁺ [34], SF₃O₂- CIF₃O₂⁺ [35], SF₄- CIF₄⁺ [36], and SF₅⁻-CIF₅ [12] exhibit similar spectra.

The force field of CIF_4^+ was also recomputed (see Table 2) using the frequencies of Table 1 and the geometry assumed earlier [11]. The force field of CIF_4^+ is also underdetermined, and the choice of the off-diagonal symmetry force constants strongly influences the values of the diagonal onces [11]. Consequently, we have chosen for CIF_4^+ a force field similar to that of SF_4 (see above) which has been better defined by the use of ³⁴S-⁵⁴S isotopic data. In spite of the relatively large uncertainties common [11] to such force fields, comparison of the force constants of SF_4 with those of CIF_4^+ shows the expected trends. In both species, the value of the equatorial stretching force constant f_r is significantly larger than that of the axial one (see Table 2). This implies highly polar axial bonds, as expected for a model containing significant contributions from semi-ionic three-center four-electron $pp \sigma$ bonds [11]. Furthermore, in CIF_4 the difference between the axial and the equatorial stretching force constant is smaller than in SF4. This is caused by the positive charge and the increased oxidation state and electronegativity of the central atom in ClF_4^+ , all of which suppress the formation of semi-ionic bonds [37].

Acknowledgement-The Rocketdyne group is indebted to Dr. L. GPANT for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

SARAFEIR DIE OFFI

- [1] K. O. CHRISTE, C. J. SCHACK and E. C. CURTIS, unpublished results.
- [2] R. E. DODD, L. A. WOODWARD and H. L.
- ROBERTS, Trans. Foraday Soc., 52, 1052 (1956). [3] R. L. REDINGTON and C. V. BEBNEY, J. Chem. Phys., 43, 2020 (1965).
- [4] I. W. LEVIN and C. V. BEENEY, J. Chem. Phys., 44, 2557 (1966).
- [5] K. O. CHRISTE and W. SAWODNY, J. Chem. Phys., 52, 6320 (1970).
- [6] R. A. FREY, R. L. REDINGTON, and A. L. KHIDIB ALTIBURY. J. Chem. Phys., 54, 844 (1971).
- [7] I. W. LEVIN, J. Chem. Phys., 55, 5393 (1971).
- [8] C. V. BERNEY, J. Mol. Structure, 12, 87 (1972).
 [9] I. W. LEVIN and W. C. HARRIS, J. Chem. Phys.,
- 55, 3048 (1971).
- [10] K. O. CHRISTE, W. SAWODNY and P. PULAY, J. Mol. Structure, 21, 158 (1974).
- [11] K. O. CHRISTE and W. SAWODNY, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2879 (1973).
- [12] K. O. CHRISTE, E. C. CURTIS, C. J. SOHAOK and D. PILIPOVICE, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1679 (1972).

[13] H. H. CLAASSEN, H. SELIG and J. SHAMIR, Appl. Spectroscopy, 23, 8 (1969).

1147

- [14] F. A. MILLER and B. M. HARNEY, Appl. Spectroscopy., 24, 271 (1970).
- [15] E. L. GASNER and H. H. CLAASSEN, Inorg. Ohem., 6, 1937 (1967).
- [16] K. O. CHRISTE and D. PILIFOVICH, J. Am. Ohem. Soc., 93, 51 (1971).
- [17] K. O. CHRISTE, Specirochim. Acta, 27A, 631 (1971).
- [18] T. UEDA and T. SHIMANOUCHI, J. Mol. Spectry, 28, 350 (1668). [19] K. KINUTA and S. H. BAUER, J. Chem. Phys.,
- 89, 3172 (1963).
- [20] H. SELIG, H. H. CLAASSEN, J. H. HOLLOWAY, J. Chem. Phys., 52, 3517 (1970).
- [21] E. C. CUETIS, Spectrochim. Acta, 27A, 1989 (1971).
- [22] R. R. HOLMES, Acc. Ohem. Res., 5, 296 (1972).
 [23] R. S. BERRY, J. Chem. Phys., 32, 933 (1960)
- and Rev. Mod. Phys., 32, 447 (1960).
- [24] E. L. MUETTERTIES and W. D. PRILLIPS, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 81, 1084 (1959).
- [25] F. SEEL and W. GAMBLER, J. Fluor. Chem. 4, 327 (1974).
- [26] J. A. GIBSON, D. G. IBBOTT and A. F. JANZEN, Can. J. Chem., 51, 3203 (1973).
- [27] I. W. LEVIN, J. Chem. Phys., 50, 1031 (1969).
- [28] I. W. LEVIN, J. Mol. Spectry., 33, 61 (1970).
- [29] L. S. BARTELL, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1594 (1970).
- [30] R. R. HOLMES and J. A. GOLEN, Inorg. Chem.,
- 9, 1596 (1970). [31] L. C. HOSKINS and C. N. PERNG, J. Chem. Phys., 55, 5063 (1971).
- [32] R. R. HOLMES, L. S. COUCH and C. J. HORA, J. C. S. Chem. Comm., 175 (1974).
- [33] J. D. WITT, L. A. CABREIBA and J. R. DURIG, J. Mol. Structure, 18, 157 (1973).
- [34] K. O. CHRISTE, E. C. CURTIS and C. J. SOHACE,
- Inorg. Chem., 11, 2212 (1972). [35] K. O. CHRISTE, R. D. WILSON and E. C. CURTIS, Inorg. Chem., 12, 1358 (1973).
- [36] K. O. CHRISTE, Inorg. Chem., 12, 1580 (1973).
- [37] K. O. CERISTE, Proceedings from the XXIVth International Congress of Pure and Applied Ohemistry, 4, 115 (1974).

431/432

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 15, 1271 (1976).] Copyright 1976 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner

> Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304, and from the Science Center, Rockwell International, Thousand Oaks, California 91360

Dioxygenyl Pentafluorogermanate(IV), O₂+GeF₅-

KARL O. CHRISTE,* RICHARD D. WILSON, and IRA B. GOLDBERG

Received October 24, 1975

AIC507716

The novel compound $O_2^+GeF_5^-$ was prepared by uv photolysis of a GeF_4-F_2-O_2 mixture in quartz at -78 °C. The compound is a white crystalline solid and is unstable at 25 °C. It was characterized by infrared, Raman, and ESR spectroscopy. The vibrational spectra indicate for the anions a polymeric cis-fluorine-bridged structure similar to that found for NbF_5. The possibility to convert O_2GeF_5 into $(O_2)_2GeF_6$ by HF treatment at low temperature was briefly studied. For comparison, $(NO)_2GeF_6$ was prepared and characterized by vibrational spectroscopy. The Raman spectrum of solid GeF_4 has also been recorded and longitudinal components were observed for each of the two F_2 modes.

Introduction

The synthesis of $O_2^+PtF_6^-$, the first known example of a dioxygenyl salt, was reported¹ in 1962 by Bartlett and Lohmann. Since then numerous other O_2^+ salts have been synthesized and studied. However, all of the reported¹⁻¹⁶ dioxygenyl salts belong to one of the following three types: $O_2^+MF_6^-$ (M = P, As, Sb, Bi, Pt, Ru, Rh, Pd, or Au), $O_2^{+-}M_2F_{11}^-$ (M = Sb, Bi, Nb, or Ta), or $O_2^+MF_4^-$ (M = B). In view of the interesting physical and chemical properties of these paramagnetic and strongly oxidizing salts, we have studied the possible synthesis of O_2^+ salts containing new types of anions. In this paper we report the synthesis and characterization of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$, the first known representative of the type $O_2^+-MF_5^-$. Further interest was added to this study by the fact that the GeF₅⁻ anion has only recently been discovered.¹⁷ Except for quaternary ammonium salts,¹⁷ no other GeF₅⁻ salts have been reported and no structural data on GeF₅⁻ were available.

Experimental Section

Line Line Line

Materials and Apparatus. Volatile materials were manipulated in a well-passivated (with ClF₃) Monel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U-traps and bellows-seal valves. Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm \pm 0.1%) or a Validyne Model DM56A pressure transducer. Nonvolatile materials were handled outside of the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glovebox.

Germanium tetrafluoride (Ozark Mahoning), F_2 (Rocketdyne), and O_2 (research purity, 99.99% minimum, Matheson Gas Products) were used without further purification. Nitrosyl fluoride was prepared from NO and F_2 at -196 °C and purified by fractional condensation.

The infrared spectra were recorded in the range 4000–250 cm⁻¹ on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 infrared spectrophotometer. The spectra of gases were obtained using Monel cells of 5-cm path length fitted with AgCl windows. The spectra of solids at room temperature were obtained by pressing two small single-crystal platelets of either AgCl or AgBr to a disk in a Wilks minipellet press. The powdered sample was placed between the platelets before starting the pressing operation. The low-temperature spectra were recorded at -196 °C using a cell and transfer technique similar to those previously described.¹⁸ The inner windows of the cell were AgCl or CsI; the outer ones, CsI disks. The instrument was calibrated by comparison with standard calibration points.¹⁹

The Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-Å exciting line and a Claassen filter²⁰ for the elimination of plasma lines. Sealed quartz or Teflon FEP tubes were used as sample containers in the transverse-viewing, transverse-excitation technique. The low-temperature spectra were recorded using a previously described²¹ device. Polarization measurements were carried out according to method VIII listed by Claassen et al.²⁰

ESR spectra were recorded as previously described.¹⁵ The ¹⁹F NMR spectra were recorded at 56.4 MHz on a Varian Model DA60 spectrometer equipped with a variable-temperature probe. Chemical shifts were determined by the side-band technique relative to external CFCl₃. Teflon FEP liners (Wilmad Glass Co.) inserted into glass NMR tubes were used as sample containers and anhy²⁰ ous HF was

* To whom correspondence should be addressed at Rocketdyne.

used as a solvent. Debye Scherrer powder patterns were taken using a GE Model XRD-6 diffractometer. Samples were sealed in quartz capillaries (~ 0.5 -mm o.d.)

Synthesis of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$. A 1-l. quartz bulb containing 500 cm³ of O_2 , 250 cm³ of F_2 , and 250 cm³ of GeF₄ was exposed for 7 days to uv radiation from a high-pressure mercury lamp (Hanovia 616A, 100 W) equipped with a water filter. The condensing tip and the bottom of the reactor were kept at -78 °C. The solid $O_2^+GeF_2^-$ accumulated in the cold section of the reactor which also contained some solid GeF₄. After completion of the photolysis, products volatile at -31 °C were removed in vacuo. The white solid residue (about 500 mg) was transferred, while cold, from the quartz bulb to cold quartz or Teflon FEP tubes in an inert-atmosphere glovebox.

The composition of the solid was determined by allowing weighed samples contained in a Teflon FEP ampule to decompose completely at 25 °C and by separating and measuring the gases noncondensable (O₂ and F₂) and condensable (GeF₄) at ~196 °C. The identity of the decomposition products was established by mass and infrared spectroscopy. In a typical experiment, 82 mg of the solid, corresponding to 0.411 mmol of O₂+GeF₃ produced upon decomposition 0.63 mmol of O₂ + F₂ and 0.42 mmol of GeF₄, thus establishing its composition as O₂GeF₅. The ionic structure of the solid was established by vibrational spectroscopy.

Synthesis of $(NO^+)_2 GeF_6^{2^-}$. Germanium tetrafluoride (2.17 mmol) and FNO (5.40 nmol) were combined at -196 °C in a passivated Teflon FEP ampule. The mixture was warned first to -78 °C, then to -45 °C, and then to 25 °C for 30 min. Unit cacted FNO (1.05 mmol) was removed by pumping at 25 °C, leaving behind 532 mg of a stable white solid (weight calculated for 2.17 mmol of $(NO)_2 GeF_6$ is 535 mg). The ionic structure of the solid was established by vibrational spectroscopy.

Results and Discussion

Synthesis and Properties of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$. Uv photolysis of a mixture of O_2 , F_2 , and GeF₄ in quartz at -78 °C produces a white crystalline solid according to

$$2O_2 + F_2 + 2GeF_4 \xrightarrow{h\nu} -78 \circ C 2O_2GeF_5$$

The composition of the solid was established by quantitative thermal decomposition at 25 °C which produces the starting materials. It was found that the decomposition rate is suppressed by a pressure buildup of the gaseous decomposition products. A similar suppression of the decomposition rate of a dioxygenyl salt by the corresponding gaseous Lewis acid has previously been observed²² for $O_2^+BF_4^-$.

The thermal stability of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$ is similar to that²² of $O_2^+BF_4^-$. It was stored at -20 °C for over 4 months in either quartz or Teflon FEP containers without noticeable decomposition. It reacts violently with water producing a gas with typical fluorine odor.

 $O_2^+GeF_5^-$ is the first example of a dioxygenyl salt of the type $O_2^+MF_5^-$. The relatively good thermal stability of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$ is surprising in view of the fact that GeF_5^- salts are difficult to prepare and that the only known examples possess bulky and strongly stabilizing counterions, such as quaternary ammonium cations.¹⁷ A plausible explanation for the relative stability of GeF_5^- in the presence of a small cation,



Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of $(NO^{+})_{2}$ GeF₆²⁻ at 25 °C: trace A, infrared spectrum of the dry powder as a AgBr disk; trace B, Raman spectrum of the solid; trace C, Raman spectrum of an HF solution. P indicates polarized bands, and S the spectral slit width.

such as O_2^+ , will be given below.

Since a trigonal-bipyramidal GeF₅⁻ anion would possess an energetically unfavorable structure, it might be possible to convert it to the more favorable and stable octahedral GeF₆²⁻ anion. For NF₄⁺ salts, we have found that such a conversion can be achieved by treatment with anhydrous HF. This type of conversion was also studied for O₂⁺GeF₅⁻ as a possible route to (O₂⁺)₂GeF₆²⁻ which would be the first known example of a bis(dioxygenyl) salt and should possess very interesting magnetic properties. Unfortunately, the treatment of O₂⁺⁻ GeF₅⁻ with HF in the temperature range -78 to -31 °C did not produce any product of sufficient stability and purity to allow its unambiguous identification.

Synthesis, Properties, and Spectra of $(NO^+)_2 GeF_6^{2-}$. The knowledge of the vibrational spectra of $(NO^+)_2 GeF_6^{2-}$, which should be isoctructural with $(O_2^+)_2 GeF_6^{2-}$, was desirable to predict the spectrum of GeF_6^{2-} in its hypothetical dioxygenyl salt. The synthesis of $(NO^+)_2 GeF_6^{2-}$ by the interaction of either GeO₂ with ClNO and BrF₃²³ or Ge with FNO-3HF²⁴ has previously been reported but the compound was not characterized. For our study, $(NO^+)_2 GeF_6^{2-}$ was prepared in quantitative yield by direct combination of GeF₄ with a slight excess of FNO. It is a white crystalline solid, stable at room temperature.

The vibrational spectrum of $(NO^+)_2 GeF_6^{2-}$ is shown in Figure 1. The observed bands and their frequencies agree well with those previously reported for the NO⁺ cation^{25,26} and the GeF₆²⁻ anion,²⁷⁻²⁹ thus confirming the ionic nature of the adduct. The spectra were recorded at 25 and -120 °C but showed no pronounced temperature-dependent orderdisorder phenomena caused by reorientational motion of the ions.^{14,30,31} The splitting of the NO stretching mode into two bands for the solid disappears in the spectrum of the HF solution (see Figure 1) and, hence, is due to crystal effects. The ¹⁹F NMR spectrum of (NO⁺)₂GeF₆²⁻ in HF solution was also recorded, but only a single resonance was observed for both GeF₆²⁻ and HF solvent indicating rapid exchange of fluorine:

The x-ray powder diffraction pattern of $(NO^+)_2 GeF_6^{2-}$ was also recorded and was tentatively indexed for a hexagonal unit cell with a = 11.78 Å, c = 9.78 Å, and Z = 8; a unit cell apparently related to that of $(NH_4)_2 GeF_6$ for which a = 5.862Å, c = 4.817 Å, and Z = 1 was found.³² The similarity of the unit cell dimensions per formula unit is not surprising in view of the previous observation³⁰ that at $25 \ ^{\circ}C \ O_2^+ AsF_6^$ and $OH_3^+ AsF_6^-$ possess almost identical unit cells.





Figure 2. Vibrational spectra of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$: trace A, infrared spectrum of the solid recorded as a dry powder between CsI disks; traces B and C, Raman spectra of a well-aged solid sample; trace D, Raman spectrum of a freshly prepared sample. The spectral slit width used for the recording of the Raman bands in the 1800-1900-cm⁻¹ region was half of that (3 cm⁻¹) used for the recording of the rest of the spectrum at the same gain setting.

Vibrational Spectrum and Structure of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$. The vibrational spectra of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$ are shown in Figures 2 and 3. These spectra are relatively complex and rule out the presence of both GeF_6^{2-} (see above) and solid GeF_4 (see below). Since the Raman spectra show lines between 1840 and 1860 cm⁻¹, characteristic^{6,20} for O_2^+ , the solid must be ionic and have the composition $O_2^+GeF_5^-$. The Raman spectra were recorded over the temperature range -5 to -130 °C and show a pronounced temperature dependence. At the higher temperatures, the anion bands are broader and fewer in number. By analogy with $O_2^+AsF_6^-$, $O_2^+SbF_6^{-,14,30,31}$ and $OH_3^+AsF_6^{-,31}$ this might be explained by order-disorder phenomena (see above). Similarly, freshly prepared samples showed a somewhat simpler spectrum (Figure 2, trace D) than well-aged samples.

A closer inspection of the O_2^+ bands in O_2^+ GeF₅⁻ also shows some interesting effects. Whereas a freshly prepared sample showed a single sharp line at 1849 cm⁻¹, the aged samples exhibited two lines at 1841 and 1847–1855 cm⁻¹, respectively. The frequency of the higher energy line and its intensity relative to that of the lower energy decreased with decreasing temperature (see Figure 3). This observation is further evidence for the existence of ordering effects and for a unit cell containing more than one O_2^+ cation.

While the vibrational spectra establish beyond doubt the presence of discrete O_2^+ cations, there is considerable direct and indirect evidence against the presence of discrete GeF₅⁻ anions, particularly in the well-aged samples. The GeF₅⁻ anion is isoelectronic with AsF₅ and therefore, should possess a

W. S. Martin Conter & Margaret Michael and State

Dioxygenyl Pentafluorogermanate



FREQUENCY, cm⁻⁺

Figure 3. Temperature dependence of the O_2^+ stretching mode in the Raman spectra of $O_2^+GeF_3^-$ recorded with tenfold scale expansion and a spectral slit width of 1.5 cm⁻¹.

trigonal-bipyramidal structure of symmetry D_{3h} . Whereas AsF₅ and PF₅ are highly volatile and on the basis of their vibrational spectra^{33,34} are little associated in the liquid and solid state, SbF₅ has a high boiling point and is associated in the gas, liquid, and solid states^{35,36} through the formation of cis-fluorine bridges. Since the size of Ge(IV) should be intermediate between those of As(V) and Sb(V), GeF₅⁻ might very well be polymeric, particularly in an anion-dominated crystal lattice.

Comparison of the Raman spectrum of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$ with those of unassociated PF_{5} ,³³ AsF₅,³⁴ or SbF_{5} ³⁵ and associated SbF_{5} ³⁵ or tetrameric NbF_{5} ^{16,36} was found helpful for distinguishing between discrete and polymeric GeF5⁻ anions. The observation of at least five Ge-F stretching modes, with one of them (480 cm⁻¹) occurring in the frequency range expected for fluorine-bridged structures, argues against the presence of a discrete GeF5⁻ anion. Furthermore, the Raman spectrum of GeF₅⁻ in $O_2^+GeF_5^-$ closely resembles that ^{16,36} of solid tetrameric NbF5, indicating a similar polymeric structure. The crystal structure of solid NbF₅ has been determined by Edwards³⁷ and its vibrational spectrum was thoroughly analyzed by Beattie and co-workers.³⁶ Assignments for GeF5⁻ on the basis of a cis-fluorine-bridged tetrameric polyanion can therefore be made by analogy with those³⁶ given by Beattie and co-workers for solid NbF5. The possibility of a polymeric trans-fluorine-bridged structure for GeF5" can be eliminated based on the study of Beattie and co-workers on the vibrational spectrum of trans-fluorine-bridged α -BiF₅ which exhibits a much simpler Raman spectrum.³⁸

The infrared spectrum of $O_2^+GeF_5$ also supports a polymeric structure for the anion. The 480-cm⁻¹ band, indicative of fluorine bridges, was observed and the remaining part of the spectrum is very complex. Although the Raman spectra of the anions in $O_2^+GeF_5^-$ and $NF_4^+GeF_5^{-39}$ are relatively similar, the corresponding infrared spectra are more

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 15, No. 6, 1976 1273





distinct. This indicates that the structure of polymeric GeF_5^- may be significantly influenced by the nature of the cations.

Additional indirect evidence for a polymeric structure of GeF_5 in O_2 GeF_5 can be derived from the following considerations. (i) The observed thermal stability of $O_2^+GeF_5^$ would be surprisingly high (see above) for a salt containing discrete GeF_5^- anions. (ii) The GeF_5^- anion shows a strong tendency¹⁷ to add a sixth ligand, such as H₂O or NH₃. Since the O_2^+ cation is quite small, there should be anion-anion contact in the crystal lattice and fluorine bridging appears likely. (iii) The splitting of the O_2^+ stretching mode in the Raman spectrum of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$ indicates a large unit cell containing more than one O_2^+ cation, contrary to $O_2^+MF_6^$ for which only one very narrow line is observed for the O_2^+ stretch even at low temperatures. (iv) The observed orthorhombic crystal field splitting parameter in the ESR spectrum (see below) is compatible with a structure containing a polyanion. (v) The large number of combination bands observed for O₂⁺GeF₅⁻ in the infrared spectrum indicates many fundamentals and, hence, a rather complex anion.

ESR Spectrum of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$. The ESR spectrum of O_2^+ -GeF₅⁻, recorded at -196°, is shown in Figure 4. The peak to peak line width is 283 G. The g factors were determined from computer-simulated spectra¹⁵ as $g_x = 2.00$, $g_y = 1.98$, and $g_z = 1.86$. The natural line width used was Lorentzian with a peak to peak width of about 140 G. The orthorhombic crystal field splitting parameter¹⁵ determined from g_z was 2.7 $\times 10^3$ cm⁻¹. This value is larger than those reported^{12,15} for $O_2^+AsF_6^-$ and $O_2^+BF_4^-$. This larger crystal field could be caused by effects, such as multiple charges or lower symmetry of the anion, and is not surprising in view of the probably polymeric nature of the GeF₃⁻ anion (see above).

Raman Spectrum of Solid GeF4. The Raman spectrum of solid GeF4 was recorded to demonstrate the absence of decomposition products in the spectra of $O_2^+GeF_5^-$. The observed spectrum is shown in Figure 5. It will be briefly discussed since it shows a remarkable deviation from the spectrum expected for a tetrahedral species of symmetry T_d . The observation of six sharp bands instead of the four, expected for T_{d} , resembles the previous reports for solid SiF₄⁴⁰ and CF₄.⁴¹ By analogy with the spectrum of SiF₄ which has been thoroughly analyzed,⁴⁰ we assign the additional Raman bands observed for solid GeF4 to a splitting of the two F2 modes into longitudinal and transverse components. Longitudinal and transverse waves propagate with different frequencies in cubic or uniaxial crystals with the longitudinal component having the higher frequency.⁴⁰ Since the splitting of the F₂ modes into two components might also be explained by lowering cf the site symmetry of GeF₄ from T_d to either $C_{3\nu}$ or C_3 , the infrared spectrum of solid GeF4 was also recorded. However, such a site symmetry lowering seems less likely for the fol-



Figure 5. Vibrational spectra of solid GeF₄: traces A and B, infrared spectra recorded at two different concentrations; trace C, Raman spectrum; 2 and tr indicate the longitudinal and transverse components, respectively, of the F2 modes.

lowing reasons. (i) No evidence was found in the infrared spectrum for ν_1 which for $C_{3\nu}$ or C_3 should become infrared active. (ii) The frequency separations between the F2 components are larger than expected for site symmetry effects. (iii) The infrared spectrum shows only one intense component for v_3 . For C_{3v} or C_3 , both components should be infrared active, whereas for a splitting into longitudinal and transverse components only the latter one should be infrared active. A more detailed study of these effects was beyond the scope of this investigation concerned with dioxygenyl salts.

Acknowledgment. We are grateful to Drs. L. R. Grant and C. J. Schack for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

Registry No. O2+GeF5", 58672-97-2; (NO+)2GeF62-, 58673-00-0; GeF4, 7783-58-6.

References and Notes

- (1) N. Bartleit and D. H. Lohmann, Proc. Chem. Soc., London, 115 (1962); J. Chem. Soc., 5253 (1962). The literature published up to 1970 has been reviewed by I. V. Nikitin
- (2) and V. Ya. Rosolovskii, Russ. Chem. Rev. (Eng. Transl.), 40, 889 (1971); Usp. Khim., 40, 1913 (1971).
- (3) A. Grill, M. Schieber, and J. Shamir, Phys. Rev. Lett., 25, 747 (1970).

- (4) C. T. Goetschel and K. R. Loos, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 94, 3018 (1972).
 (5) L. Stein, Nature (London), 243, 30 (1973).
 (6) D. E. McKee and N. Bartlett, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2735 (1972).
 (7) A. J. Edwards, W. E. Falconer, J. E. Griffiths, W. A. Sunder, and M. J. Vasile J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans., 1129 (1974).
 (8) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and D. Pilipovich, J. Fluorine Chem. J. (1974). Chem., 4, 423 (1974).
- T. J. Richardson and N. Bartlett, J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun., 427 (9) (1974)
- R. J. Gillespie and G. J. Schrobilgen, Inorg. Chem., 13, 1230 (1974);
 J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun., 90 (1974).
 J. H. Holoway and G. J. Schrobilgen, J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun.,
- 623 (1975).
- F. J. DiSalvo, W. E. Falconer, R. S. Hutton, A. Rodriguez, and J. V. Waszcak, J. Chem. Phys., 62, 2575 (1975).
 M. J. Vasile and W. E. Falconer, J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans., 316
- (1975).
- P. Rigny and W. E. Falconer, J. Chem. Phys., 62, 2581 (1975) (14) (15) I. B. Goldberg, K. O. Christe, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 14, 152 (1975)
- (16) J. E. Griffiths, W. A. Sunder, and W. E. Falconer, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 31, 1207 (1975).
- (17) I. Wharf and M. Onyszchuk, Can. J. Chem., 48, 2250 (1970).
- (18) K. R. Loos, V. A. Campanile, and C. T. Goetschel, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 26, 365 (1970). (19) E. K. Plyler, A. Danti, L. R. Blaine, and E. D. Tidwell, J. Res. Natl.
- Bur, Stand., 64, 841 (1960).
- (20) H. H. Claassen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 23, 8 (1969).
- F. A. Miller and B. Harney, Appl. Spectrosc., 24, 291 (1970).
 J. N. Keith, I. J. Solomon, I. Sheft, and H. H. Hyman, Inorg. Chem., 7, 230 (1968).
- (23) A. A. Woolf, J. Chem. Soc., 1053 (1950).
- F. Seel, W. Birnkraut, and D. Werner, Chem. Ber., 95, 1264 (1962). (24)
- J. R. Geichman, E. A. Smith, S. S. Trond, and P. R. Ogle, Inorg. Chem., (25)
- 1.661 (1962).
- (26) K. O. Christe and J. P. Guertin, *Inorg. Chem.*, 4, 905 (1965).
 (27) J. E. Griffiths and D. E. Irish, *Inorg. Chem.*, 3, 1134 (1964).
 (28) D. H. Brown, K. R. Dixon, C. M. Livingston, R. H. Nuttall, and D. W.
- (29)
- **č30**5
- A. Sharp, J. Chem. Soc. A, 100 (1967).
 G. M. Begun and A. C. Rutenberg, Inorg. Chem., 6, 2212 (1967).
 K. O. Christe and P. Charpin, unpublished results.
 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 14, 2224 (31) (1975
- (32)
- (32) Natl. Bur. Stand. (U.S.), Circ., No. 539, Vol. 6 (1956).
 (33) I. W. Levin, J. Chem. Phys., 50, 1031 (1969).
 (34) L. C. Hoskina and R. C. Lord, J. Chem. Phys., 46, 2402 (1967).
- L. E. Alexander and I. R. Beattic, J. Chem. Phys., 56, 5829 (1972). I. R. Beattie, K. M. S. Livingston, G. A. Ozin, and D. J. Reynolds, J. (35) (36)

- (36) J. R. Beattle, R. M. S. Livingston, G. A. Ozin, and D. J. Reynolds, J. Chem. Soc. A, 958 (1969)
 (37) A. J. Edwarda, J. Chem. Soc., 3714 (1964).
 (38) I. R. Beattle, N. Cheetham, T. R. Gilson, K. M. S. Livingston, and D. J. Reynolds, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1910 (1971).
- (39) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., following aper in this issue (40)
- F. Bessette, A. Cabana, R. P. Fournier, and R. Savoie, Can. J. Chem., 48, 410 (1970).
- R. P. Fournier, R. Savrie, F. Bessette, and A. Cabano, J. Chem. Phys., 49, 1159 (1968).

er Gariel Andresee

<u>ستشفيته. اور</u>

J. Inorg. nucl. Chem., Supplement 1976. Pergamon Press. Printed in Great Britain

VIBRATIONAL SPECTRUM AND FORCE CONSTANTS OF THE XeF₅⁺ CATION

KARL O. CHRISTE,* E. C. CURTIS and RICHARD D. WILSON Rocketdyne, a Division of Reckwell International, Canoga Park, CA 91304, U.S.A.

(Received 25 February 1974)

Abstract—The i.r. and Raman spectra of solid XeF₃*BF₄⁻ and XeF₃*AsF₄⁻ and their Raman and ¹⁰F NMR spectra in HF solution were recorded. The observed spectra are consistent with a square-pyramidal XeF₃* cation of symmetry C_{4*} . All nine fundamentals were assigned for XeF₃* and force constants were computed for the isoelectronic series XeF₃*, IF₃, TeF₃⁻ and SbF₃² -.

437

INTRODUCTION

DURING an investigation of the XeOF₄-PtF₄ reaction system[1] the precise knowledge of the vibrational and ^{19}F IMR spectrum of XeFs⁺ was required to allow its distinction from the previously reported[2] XeOF₃⁺. The latter cation, if indeed existent[1], should belong to the same point group C_{4*} as XeF₃⁺ and, therefore, is expected to exhibit similar spectra. Although the crystal structure of several XeFs⁺ salts is know .[3-5], only incomplete information on the spectroscopic properties of XeFs* could be found in the literature [2, 6-10]. In this paper we report the i.r. and Raman spectra of solid XeF₅*BF₄⁻ and XeFs*AsF," and their Raman and "F spectra in HF solution. Since several assignments for XeF3⁺ were questionable, we have used force field computations for "the isoelectronic series XeF_3^+ , IF_5 , TeF_5^- and SbF_5^{2-} to support our assignments. Force fields for IF₅ and TeF₅" have previously been computed[11]. However, in the meanwhile the vibrational spectrum of TeF₃⁻ has been reinvestigated [12, 13] indicating the need for reexamination of our previous [11] assignment for $\nu_4(B_1)$.

EXPERIMENTAL

Apparatus and materials. Volatile materials were manipulated in a well passivated (with CIF₃) Monel-Teflon FEP vacuum system. Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm \pm 0·1 per cent). Solid products were handled in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box.

I.R. spectra of the solids were recorded on a Perkin Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range 4000-250 cm⁻¹ using pressed AgCi pellets[11]. The "F NMR spectra of HF solutions were recorded on a Varian Model DA60 spectrometer at 56-4 MHz using Teflon FEP sample tubes, CFCl, as external standard, and the side-band technique. The HF purification and sampling technique has previously been described [14]. Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880 Å exciting line. The spectrometer was modified by the addition of a Claassen filter[15] for the elimination of plasma lines. For the solids and HF solutions glass melting point capillaries and FEP NMR sample tubes, respectively, were used in the transverse viewing-transverse excitation mode. Metal masks containing two small holes for entrance and exit of the laser beam and an orthogonal slit-shaped opening for the exit of the scattered light were used for the Teflon tubes to effectively suppress the Teflon bands[16].

Xenon hexafuoride was prepared by the method of Malm[17]. Arsenic pentafluoride (Ozark Mahoning Co.) and BF₃ (The Matheson Co.) were purchased. All volatile materials were purified by fractional condensation prior to their use and their purity was verified by i.r. spectroscopy.

Synthesis of XeF₃*BF₄⁻. Boron trifluoride (17.55 mmole) was added in increments at 25° to a Teflon FEP U-trap containing XeF₄ (17.15 mmole). The mixture was kept at 25° for 12 hr. Unreacted BF₃ (0.4 mmole) was pumped off at 0° leaving behind 5.384 g (17.14 mmole) of XeF₃*BF₄⁻.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS

¹⁹F NMR spectra. The ¹⁹F NMR spectra of XeF₃⁺AsF₄⁻ and XeF₃⁺BF₄⁻ in HF solution were measured in the temperature range 20 to -80° . For XeF₃⁺AsF₄⁻, acidification of the HF solution with AsF₃ was required¹⁰ to suppress the exchange rate between XeF₃⁺ and the solvent and to allow observation of a separate XeF₃⁺ resonance signal. For a AsF₃, XeF₃⁺AsF₄⁻ HF mixture having a mole ratio of 1:1·3:7·6, a sharp AB₅ spectrum in the XeF region was observed at 20° exhibiting the expected ¹²⁵Xe satellites (see Table 1). In addition a very broad peak at 111 ppm above external CFCl₃ was observed for rapidly exchanging HF, AsF₄⁻ and AsF₃.

For XeF₃*BF₄⁻, acidification with BF₃ did not result in a separate XeF₃* signal. In nest HF a separate signal vas observed for BF₄⁻ at 148 ppm[19] which at 20° was relatively broad, but became narrow at lower temperature. The HF-XeF₃* peak occurred at 20° at 125 ppm and was relatively narrow. With decreasing temperature this resonance became increasingly broader and was shifted upfield (to 170 ppm at -75°), but did not split into separate signals. The upfield shift was caused by partial precipitation of XeF₃*BF₄⁻.

The chemical shifts and coupling constants observed for XeF_3^+ in acidified HF are in reasonable agreement with those previously reported for XeF_6 in $SbF_5[20]$ and HOSO₂F[21] solution (see Table 1).

Table 1.	"F NMR parameters of XeFs* in acidified HF compared
	to those in ShE. (20) and HOSO. F[21] solution

	Chemical s	hifts (ppm)	Coupl	ing consta	unts (Hz)
Solvent	A (quintet)	$B_{\bullet}(\text{doublet})$	JPP	Ĵin _{XaP} A	Jin Xera
HF(AsFs)	- 228-4	-110.0	174-1	1433	152-1
SbF.	-231.7	108-8	175.7	1512	143-1
HOSO ₃ F			179	1377	170

Vibrational spectra. Figures 1 and 2 show the i.r. and Raman spectra of solid and the Raman spectra in HF solution of $XeF_3^+BF_4^-$ and $XeF_3^+AsF_4^-$, respectively. The observed frequencies are listed in Table 2 and are compared with those reported for isoelectronic IF₃[12, 22, 23].

Schematic line diagrams for the Raman spectrum of solid XeF₃*AsF₄⁻ have previously been reported [6, 7], but no assignments were given. The published diagrams [6, 7]



Fig. 1. Vibrational spectra of XeF₃⁺BF₄⁻: A, i.r. spectrum of the solid as AgCl disk; B, Raman spectrum of the solid; C and D, Raman spectrum of the HF solution, incident polarization perpendicular and parallel, respectively; B indicates spectral slit width.



and our spectrum, agree well for most of the stronger bands. The Raman line diagram of an HF solution of XeF₃⁺AsF₄⁻ has also been published, but significantly deviates from our spectrum and provided no clear evidence for the presence of the AsF₄⁻ anion[7]. Recently a Raman line diagram for solid XeF₃⁺BF₄⁻ has also been published[2] and been compared to that of IF₃. It agrees well with our spectrum, but owing to the lack of i.r. and solution Raman data the suggested [2] assignment was not well founded and needs revision (see below). Raman spectra of two compounds containing XeF₃⁺ in combination with SO₃F⁻[10] and PdF₄²⁻[8] have also been recorded, but again no detailed vibrational analysis was given.

Inspection of Figs. 1 and 2 and of Table 2 reveals that the vibrational spectra of "IF solutions of XeF₄·BF₃ and XeF₄·AsF₅ contain the bands expected [19] for the free BF₄⁻ and AsF₆⁻ ions, respectively. The presence of the XeF₅⁺ cation in these solutions has been established by "P NMR spectroscopy (see above). Comparison of the solution spectra with those of the solids shows the presence of the same ions in the solids. For XeF₅*BF₄⁻,

Children and the contract the of the second



.

(

•						,		Asse	nchent (point g	(dno)
-	F ₃ † Raman	[=	- XeF, BF,		[=	-XeF, 'AsF		XF.	Ë,	AsF.
								(-+-)	(PT)	3
		solid 1780 w	solid	HF soln	solid 12m unit	solid	HF soln	Ę		
		17Kk ver ch						(3) ⁴ 4 + ² 4	V1 + 24 (12)	
								·		
										·
						(0-1) (1)				E3(F)
			(+1) 6(11							
		950 to	م	dp (+))0101					(.F.).v	
		1150 vs, br	(1-0)/66			715(0+)			ì	
			969(0-1)		740 to	668(2)				
		73 m	775(0-5)	776(0-S) p						
			•		630 VA				(Iter)te	
			672 sh							
	710	1.0	C SILSS	Clore A.			Cance of			•
			10.00	dit-chera		(1.7)(10) d (c.0)K/Q	(A)		r;(A _{1s})
en.		14700				663(2-6)	•	F(E)		
	616 vs, p	614 w	615(10)	625(10) p		631(10)	625(10) p	* ₂ (A ₁)		
	E Se H	•		610 sh		600 sh	610 sh	*.(B.)		
		526m	525(0-3)	525(0·1) dp	595 vw)	600 sh)			(F.)	
		a list		• •	570 w					
		•			548 m	S45(1)	557(0+) dp			LE)
			•		537 w]	-	•			
6	372 *	16 E	416(0-4)	410(0-3) dp	408 sh	411(0-2)	408(0-7) dp	₽ ₈ (E)		
			(1-0)/04		ļ	10110				ļ
					5/9 ¢	394(0-9) 280/0-1)				v.(F)
					372 w. ch	(1-0)SCE	1740-77 Am			1 2) 7
						365(0-4)				(at 1 %
-	318 m, p	353 m	359(0-1)	358(0-1) p	345 m	346(0-2)	352 sh	('Y')"A		
	į		349(0+)					1	• ₂ (E)	
	Z76 w		299(0-7)	302(0-4) dp		(1.1)867	299(1-0) dp	V.(B.)		
			267(0+)			258(0+)		r,(B,)		
	200 ***		222(0-1)	218(0-1) dp		218(0-2)	217(0-2) dp	v.(E)		
			154(0-1)	140 PL		(1-0)0(1)	•	Bands due to	o lattice	
			192(0+)			7(0+)		> vibrations or	r weak F	
								hiders		

439

3

ŧ,

C

۰.

I.N.C.-F*

Vibrational spectrum and force constants of the XeF_3^+ cation

161

See

the spectra are juite similar. The only deviations from the selection rules for BF_4^- of symmetry T_4 are observed in the i.r. spectrum of the solid, where $v_1(A_1)$ and $v_2(E)$ became i.r. active. This effect is frequently observed for BF₄ salts in the solid state. It is readily explained by a lower site symmetry and/or crystal field effects. For XeF₃⁺AsF₄⁻, the solid state spectra show little change for the XeF₃⁺ bands but pronounced splittings for the AsF₄⁻ bands. The fact that that in the solid state the spectrum of a highly symmetric ion such as octahedral AsF, is more strongly affected than those of ions of lower symmetry. has previously been discussed in detail[24] for BrF2*SbF4 and does not rule out predominantly ionic structures. Since the ionic nature of the solid XeF. Lewis acid adducts has been established by single crystal X-ray diffraction studies [2-5], we can limit the discussion of the observed spectra to the assignment of the XeF, bands.

For XeF₃⁺ of symmetry C_4 , nine fundamental vibrations should be observed. These are classified as $3A_1+2B_1+B_2+3E$. Ideally, all nine modes should be Raman active whereas only the A_1 and E modes should be i.r. active. Of the Raman active modes only those of species A_1 should be polarized.

After subtraction of the anion bands, we are left with three polarized Raman lines at about 680, 625 and 355 cm⁻¹. Based on their frequencies, relative i.r. and Raman intensities, and a comparison with the known spectrum of isoelectronic IF₃[12, 22, 23], these are assigned to the axial Xe-F stretch, the symmetric XeF. stretch, and the umbrella deformation, respectively. The antisymmetric XeF, stretch of species E is readily assigned to 652 cm⁻ based on its high intensity in the i.r. spectrum of XeF₅*BF₄⁻. The remaining yet unassigned stretching mode is the symmetric out of phase XeF4 stretch of species B_1 . This mode is i.r. inactive and of relatively low Raman intensity and, therefore, more difficult to assign. It should occur in the region 550-700 cm⁻¹. There are two possible assignments for this mode, i.e. 610 and 672 cm⁻ listed in Table 3 as sets A and B, respectively. We strongly prefer set A over set B for the following reasons: (i) a plot of the stretching frequencies within the isoelectronic series XeFs⁺, IFs, TeFs⁻, SbFs²⁻ (see Fig. 3 and Table 3) and the force field computations (see below)

favor set A, (ii) the shoulder at 672 cm⁻¹ in the solid is not observed for the solution spectrum whereas the shoulder at about 610 cm⁻¹ is retained.

There are four bands at 410, 300, 261 and 218 cm⁻¹ left for assignment to the remaining four yet unassigned deformational modes. Based on its high i.r. intensity, its splitting into two components in the spectrum of solid XeF₃*BF₄⁻, and by comparison with IF₃, the 410 cm⁻¹ band is assigned to the *E* mode, $\nu_{\rm s}$. The $\nu_3(B_1)$ mode involves only a very small change in polarizability and, therefore, should be of very low Raman intensity. For the other members of this series it has not been observed and for XeF₃* it is assigned to the very weak Raman line at 261 cm⁻¹. The two remaining bands at 300 and 218 cm⁻¹ are assigned to $\nu_8(B_2)$ and $\nu_9(E)$, respectively, by analogy with the well established assignments reported [12] for the remaining members of this isoelectronic series.

For the solids, Raman lines were observed in the vicinity of 100 cm^{-1} . Their frequencies are too low for fundamentals and, therefore, they are attributed to lattice vibrations or weak fluorine bridges. For solid XeF₃*BF₄⁻, a Raman line was observed at 154 cm⁻¹. This line is retained in solution although it becomes very broad and shifts to lower frequency. For solid XeF₃*AsF₄⁻, a similar Raman band was observed at 130 cm⁻¹. Owing to their relatively large differences in frequency, we feel that these bands do not represent a fundamental of XeF₃*. A conclusive assignment for these bands cannot be made at the present time.

In summary, the vibrational spectra of XeF₆·BF₃ and XeF₆·AsF₃ are in good agreement with the ionic structures XeF₅*BF₄⁻ and XeF₃*AsF₆⁻, respectively. Assignments were made for all nine fundamentals of XeF₅* in agreement with predictions for a six atomic species of symmetry C_{4y} . Our assignments for XeF₅* differ for four modes from those previously cited[2] as unpublished results.

Force constants. The plausibility of our assignments for XeF₅⁺ was examined by computation of a modified valence force field and by its comparison with those of isoelectronic IF₅, TeF₅⁻ and SbF₅²⁻. The required potential and kinetic energy metrics were computed with a machine method [25] using the geometries shown in Table

Frequencies (cm⁻¹) TeF,⁻⁺ Assignment in Approx. description XeF, IF,* SbF,2-+ B point group C. of vibration R A A v(XF') 679 710 624 557 A. ٧, $\nu_{*}(XF_{*})$ in phase 625 517 427 27 616 $\delta_{4}(XF_{4})$ umbrella 355 318 291 278 ٧, $v_{s}(XF_{s})$ out of phase 672 B. 610 604 488 579 388 ۶. $\delta_{as}(XF_{4})$ out of plane 261 ٧. B, $\delta_{1}(XF_{4})$ in plane 300 276 243 220 ۶. R Ves (XFa) 652 631 479 377 8(F'XF4) 307 410 372 350 ۶. $\delta_{\mu\nu}(XF_4)$ in plane 218 200 146 142 ۶.

440

Table 3. Comparison of the fundamentals of the isoelectronic scries XeF₃⁺, IF₃, TeF₃⁻ and SbF₃⁻

*Data from Refs. [12, 22, 23]. †Data from Ref. [12].

Vibrational spectrum and force constants of the XeFs⁺ cation



Fig. 3. Plot of the stretching frequencies for the isoelectronic series SbF₅²⁻, TeF₅⁻, 1F₅ and XeF₅⁺.

4. The force constant definitions used are those of Begun et al. [23], except that the deformation coordinates are weighted by unit (1 Å) distance. The force constants were adjusted by trial and error, assuming the simplest possible modified valence force field, to give an exact fit between the observed and computed frequencies. Owing to the heavy central atom, coupling between the diagonal F terms should be relatively small and a diagonal force field might be expected to be a reasonable approximation of the general valence force field. When alternate assignments were possible, force fields were computed for both assignments and are included in Table 5 as sets A and B. The potential energy distribution showed that all vibrations were highly characteristic (88 per cent or higher) except for the A₁ block of XeF₁⁺ where the similar frequencies of v_1 and v_2 caused considerable mixing of the corresponding symmetry coordinates. However,

Table 4. Assumed molecular parameters for XeF₅⁺, IF₅, TeF₅⁻ and SbF₄²⁻

	XeF,**	IF _s †	TeF,⁻‡	SbF,***
R, A (axial)	1.76	1.84	1-86	1-916
β, deg	80-4	81-9	78-8	2-075 79-4

^{*}K. Leary, D. H. Templeton, A. Zalkin and N. Bartlett, Inorg. Chem. 12, 1726 (1973).

tA. G. Robiette, R. H. Bradley and P. N. Brier, Cham. Commun., 1567 (1971).

45. H. Mastin, R. R. Ryan and L. B. Asprey, Inorg. Chem. 9, 2100 (1970).

\$R. R. Ryan and D. T. Cromer, Inorg. Chem. 11, 2322 (1972).

° 441

introduction of a small F_{12} term (sets A' and B' in Table 5) resulted in highly characteristic vibrations.

Inspection of Table 5 shows smooth force constant trends within the isoelectronic series XeFs⁺, IFs, TeFs and SbF3²⁻. Of the assignments previously reported[12] for IFs, TeFs and SbFs²⁻ only one assignment, v₄ of TeFs", does not fit the overall picture. The frequency of 569 cm⁻¹ assigned [12] to this mode appears too high by about 100 cm⁻¹ as can also be seen from Fig. 3. Assignment of either the 492 or 507 cm⁻¹ single crystal Rama: component[12] to $\nu_4(B_1)$ might resolve this discrepancy and results in a better force field frend and is given as Set A in Table 5. The 479 cm⁻¹ single crystal Raman band might be then reassigned to the $a_{t} + b_{2s}$ component of $\nu_{\tau}(E)$. Such a reassignment usight also account for the high Raman intensity of the 488 powder band which is difficult to explain in terms of the antisymmetric TeF4 stretch alone, but could be caused by a coincidence of $\nu_4(B_1)$ and $\nu_7(E)$ at 488 cm⁻¹. The 579 cm⁻¹ Raman line, which was previously assigned to $\nu_{e}(B_{1})[12]$, is very weak and might possibly be due to a combination band such as $\nu_0 + \nu_0 = 588$ or 479 + 95 = 574.

For XeF₅⁺, there was also a question [2] about ν_4 being at 672 cr 610 cm⁻¹. As can be seen from Table 5, $\nu_4 = 610$ cm⁻¹ (Set A) results in an f_{ir} value similar to those found for the other members of this series and makes f_r and f_{ir} more dissimilar in agreement with the observed difference in bond length between equatorial and axial bonds [5].

Table 5 is an excellent example for force constant trends in isoelectronic series containing fluorine ligands. When moving to the right in the periodic system, both the

				XcF.*				:F	
		Â.	<u>A</u> '	B	B	IF,	<u> </u>	B	SbF, ²⁻
A	$F_{11} \neq f_{R}$	4.35	4.43	4.35	4.43	4.82	3	-71	2.93
•	$F_{12} = 2f_{\rm m}$	0	-0.21	Э	-0.24	0	0	1	0
	$F_{22} = f_c + 2f_m + f_{m'}$	4-38	4.30	4-38	4-30	4-22	2	·95	2.01
	$F_{11} = M(a + (1 - M)) + 2M(aa + M)$			2.90		2.47	2	-15	2.23
	$+2(1-M)f_{}+(1-M)f_{}+Nf_{}+$	Nf				_	_		
B .	$F_{44} = f_{1} - 2f_{m} + f_{m}$		4.17		SIDE	4-08	2-66	3.75	1.68
-•	$F_{ss} = f_0 - 2f_{out} + f_{out}$			2-53		[2-25]	5 [1	·9]§	[1-9]5
B ,	$F_{\rm m} = f_{\rm m} - 2f_{\rm m} + f_{\rm m}$			0.86		0.75	Ō	65	0.60
E	$F_m = f_n - f_{-1}$			3.65		3.39	1	.95	1.16
-	$F_{\rm ex} = f_{\rm e} \sim f_{\rm exc}$			1-88		1.67	1	·57	1.33
	$F_{\rm sp} = f_{\rm s} - f_{\rm sm}$			0.77		0.67	0	-39	0.42
	1.	4-35	4.43	4-35	4.43	4.82	3	-71	2.93
	f.	3-96	3-94	4-19	4-17	3.77	2-38	2.65	1-50
	f.	0.05	0-03	-0.17	-0.19	0.04	0.07	-0.20	0.08
	f.,	0-31	0-29	0-54	0.52	0.38	0-43	0.70	0-34
	far	0	-0.1	0	-0.1	0		0	0
	1			0.77		0.67		0.39	0.42
	Ĩ.			2.36		2.05		1-88	1.77
	Ĵ			-0.05		-0.05	-	0-13	-0.09
	Î.			0.15		0.09		0-14	0.15
	foo:			0.48		0.38		0.31	0.44
	$4f_{t} + f_{t}$			20.2		19.9	1	3.2	8-9
	fe : fa	0.91	0.89	0.96	0.94	0.78	0.64	0.71	0.51

Table 5. Comparison of the symmetry and internal force constants* of the iscelectronic series XeF₃*, IF₃, TeF₃⁻, SbF₃⁻ using the assignments of Table 3

*Stretching constants are in mdyn/Å and deformation constants in mdyn/Å radian²; the preferred force constant sets are underlined.

finteraction term required for the potential energy distribution of ν_1 and ν_2 to be most characteristic, i.e. 100 S_1 , and 98% S_2 , respectively. For $F_{12} = 0$, the following PED was obtained: $\nu_1 = 74 S_1 + 26 S_2$ and $\nu_2 = 74 S_2 + 26 S_1$.

SThe factors M and N are a function of the bond angles and in alphabetical order have the following numerical values: XeF_5^+ , 0.90, 1.19; 1F₃, 0.93, 1.03; TeF_5^- , 0.87, 1.33; SbF_5^{2-} , 0.88, 1.28.

Values estimated from the trends observed for F33 and Fm.

The internal deformation constants were computed assuming $f_{\alpha\beta} = f_{\alpha\beta} = f_{\alpha\beta} = 0$.

oxidation state and the electronegativity of the central atom increase. This results in a decrease of the $X_{1+}-F_{1-}$ bond polarity and an increase of the bond strength and force constants. However, this increase is not linear but levels off towards the sixth or seventh main group for the higher period elements. For the XeF₃^{*} series, a second trend can be observed which is reflected by the $f_r: f_R$ ratio. In species containing more than eight valence electrons and at least one free valence electron pair on the central atom, the free valence electron pair seeks as much s-character as possible. This results in the formation of linear semi-ionic three center-four electron bond pairs until the free valence electron pair can form an sp" hybrid with the remaining fluorine ligands [26]. As can be seen from Table 5, the axial bond (f_{π}) is significantly stronger than the four equatorial ones (f.) for our series. The formation of the weaker semi-ionic bonds is favored by formal negative charges and increased electronegativity difference between the central atom and the ligand. Thus, SbF_3^{2-} closely approximates the ideal semi-ionic $f_r: f_R$ ratio of 0.5. This ratio increases towards XeF₃⁺ for which the equatorial bonds become almost as strong as the axial one. Whereas the force constant data result in a smooth trend, the bond length differences (see Table 4) appear more ciratic. This may partially be due to variations in

bond distances for the same species depending on the counterion. For example, the equatorial axial bond length differences observed [5] for different XeF_3^+ salts vary from 0.03 to 0.07 Å.

The force constants obtained for this isoelectronic series also serve as a good example for continuous trends within the periodic system. They demonstrate that terms such as semi-ionic or covalent bonds are idealized descriptions of extremes and should be understood as such. In reality, the degree of polarity or ionicity of bonds changes gradually throughout such isoelectronic series resulting in a smooth transition from one type of bonding to the other.

Acknowledgements—We are indebted to Drs. C. J. Schuck and L. R. Grant for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

REFERENCES

- 1. K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, to be published.
- 2. D. E. McKee, C. J. Adams, A. Zalkin and N. Bartlett, J. Chem.
- Soc. Chem. Commun. 25 (1973). 3. N. Bartlett, F. Einstein, D. Stewart and J. Trotter, Chem.

)

Commun., 550 (1966); J. Chem. Soc. A, 1190 (1967).

164

442

the stand of the s

4. N. Bartlett, M. Gennis, D. D. Gibler, B. K. Morrell and A. Zalkin, Inorg. Chem. 12, 1717 (1973).

Ļ

Sec. Sec.

- 5. K. Leary, D. Templeton, A. Zalkin and N. Bartlett, Inorg. Chem. 12, 1726 (1973).
- 6. N. Bartlett and M. Wechsberg, Z. anorg. allg. Chem. 385, 5 (1971).
- 7. B. Friec, M. Bohinc, P. Charpin and M. Drifford, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 34, 2938 (1972).
- 8. K. Leary, A. Zalkin and N. Bartlett, private communication.
- 9. R. J. Gillespie, B. Landa and G. J. Schrobilgen, J. Chem. Soc. Chem. Commun., 607 (1972).
- 10. D. D. DesMarteau and M. Eisenberg, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2641 (1972).
- 11. K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1679 (1972).
- 12. L. E. Alexander and I. R. Beattie, J. Chem. Soc. A, 3091 (1971).
- 13. D. J. Reynolds, Advan. Fluorine Chem. 7, 1 (1973).
- 14. K. O. Christe, J. F. Hon and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem. 12, 84 (1973).

- 15. H. H. Claassen, H. Selig and J. Shamir, Appl. Spector. 8, 23 (1969).
- 16. R. Bougon, private communication.
- 17. J. G. Malm, F. Schreiner and D. W. Osborne, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett. 1, 97 (1965).
- 18. K. O. Christe, J. F. Hon and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem. 12, 84 (1973).
- 19. K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem. 12, 1358 (1973).
- 20. R. J. Gillespie, B. Landa and G. J. Schrobilgen, J. Chem. Soc. Chem. Commun., 607 (1972).
- 21. D. D. DesMarteau and M. Eisenberg, Inorg. Chem. 11, 2641 (1972).
- 22. H. Selig and H. Holzman, Israel J. Chem. 7, 417 (1969).
- 23. G. M. Begun, W. H. Fletcher and D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys. 42, 2236 (1965).
- 24. K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem. 9, 2296 (1970).
- 25. E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta 27A, 1989 (1971).
- 26. K. O. Christe, XXIVth Intern Congr. Pure and Appl. Chem. 4, 115 (1974).

165

and the second second states and the second seco

1.0-14

443/444

Fluoride Crystal Structures. Part XXVI.¹ Bis[difluorobromonium(III)] Hexafluorogermanate(IV)

By Anthony J. Edwards,^{*} Chemistry Department, University of Birmingham, P.O. Box 363, Birmingham B15 2TT Karl O. Christe, Rocketdyne Division, Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304, U.S.A.

Reprinted from

JOURNAL of THE CHEMICAL SOCIETY

DALTON TRANSACTIONS

1976

445

بالارتبار والارتيان

Fluoride Crystal Structures. Part XXVI.¹ Bis[difluorobromonium(III)] Hexafluorogermanate(IV)

By Anthony J. Edwards,* Chemistry Department, University of Birmingham, P.O. Box 363, Birmingham B15 2TT Karl O. Christe, Rocketdyne Division, Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304, U.S.A.

Crystals of the title compound are monoclinic, space group $P2_1/c$, a = 5.07(1), b = 13.83(2), c = 6.45(1) Å, β = 116.6(3)*. The structure was solved by the heavy-atom technique and refined by three-dimensional leastsquares methods to A 0.087 for 452 visually estimated reflections. The atomic arrangement is consistent with the ionic formulation [BrFs]*s[GeFs]* but there are strong interactions between the ions through fluorine bridging giving endless chains parallel to the a axis. There is considerable distortion in the octahedral co-ordination of the germanium atom, and the bromine atoms have a distorted square planar co-ordination with two Br-F(terminal) and two Br-F(bridge) distances, means 1.71 and 2.21 Å,

BROMINE trifluoride is amphoteric and can form adducts * with strong Lewis acids, such as SbF_{5} (ref. 3) or GeF_{4} .⁴ The crystal structure of BrF₂·SbF₂ has been determined ⁵ and showed that the adduct is predominantly ionic, although cation-anion interaction occurs through weak fluorine bridges causing distortion of the anion. A controversy existed concerning the structure of the (BrF₂)₂·GeF₄ adduct. Based on vibrational spectra, Brown and co-workers postulated 4 that it cannot be ionic. Subsequently, Christe and Schack showed that the vibrational spectra do not rule out a predominantly ionic structure containing weak fluorine bridges and/or distorted ions. In view of this controversy and the failure of vibrational spectroscopy to establish unambiguously the nature of $(BrF_2)_2$ -GeF4, a crystal structure determination of this adduct appeared most interesting.

EXPERIMENTAL

The preparation of the complex has been described previously." Single crystals were grown by sublimation in

¹ Part XXV, J. C. Dewan, A. J. Edwards, J. E. Guerchais, and F. Petillon, *J.C.S. Dalton*, 1975, 2295. ⁴ L. Stein, in 'Halcgen Chemistry,' vol. I, ed. V. Gutmann, Academic Press, New York, 1967, ch. 3.

* A. A. Woolf and H. J. Emeleus, J. Chem. Soc., 1949, 2866.

a temperature gradient in silica capillaries. The crystals formed as thin plates and most were twinned. One single crystal was sealed in a short length of evacuated silica capillary for the crystallographic investigation. No noticeable decomposition or attack on the silica occurred during data collection.

Crystal Data.-Br₂F₁₀Ge, M = 422,Monoclinic. a = 5.07(1), b = 13.83(2), c = 6.45(1) Å, $\beta = 116.6(3)^{\circ}$, U = 404 Å³, Z = 2, $D_0 = 3.46$, F(000) = 384. Space group $P2_1/c$ (C_{24}^s , No. 14) from systematic absences. Cu- K_{sc} $(\lambda = 1.541 \text{ 8 Å})$ and Mo-K_e $(\lambda = 0.710 \text{ 7 Å}, \mu = 148 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ radiations; single-crystal precession and Weissenberg photographs.

 D_m was not measured but the volume is consistent with Z = 2, since with 20 fluorine atoms in the unit cell, the volume per fluorine atom is 20 Å*, identical with that for [ErF_]+[SbF_]-.

Structure Determination .- Integrated intensities were collected about the a axis (layers 0-44) by use of Mo-K. radiation and a Nonius integrating Weissenberg camera. The relative intensities were measured with a photometer

⁴ D. H. Brown, K. R. Dixon, and D. W. A. Sharp, Chem. Comm., 1966, 654. ⁴ A. J. Edwards and G. R. Jones, J. Chem. Soc. (A), 1969.

1467. • K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 1970, 9, 2296.

Print States

of similar design to that described by Jeffery," and structure amplitudes derived for 452 independent reflections by correction for Lorentz and polarization factors.

The structure was solved by conventional Patterson-Fourier techniques, with scattering factors for neutral atoms.* Refinement of positional and isotropic temperature parameters, and layer scale factors, was by full-matrix least-squares methods. The function $\Sigma w(|F_0| - |F_0|)^2$ was minimised, initially with unit weights and in the final stages of refinement with $\sqrt{w} = |F_o|/22$ when $|F_o| < 22$ and $\sqrt{w} = 22/|F_o|$ when $|F_o| > 22$. When refinement was almost complete (at R 0.17) an absorption correction was

TABLE 1

Final atomic positional and thermal parameters, with estimated standard deviations in parentheses

Atom	x/a	у/Ь	z c	B/Å*
Ge	Ó	Ó	1	2.12(8)
Br	0.3142(5)	0.1357(2)	0,6652(4)	2.34(6)
F(1)	0.0123(38)	0.0350(13)	0.7329(27)	3.03(27)
F(2)	0.7287(41)	0.0953(16)	0,9490(30)	3.86(33)
F(3)	0.2692(38)	0.0839(13)	1.1547(28)	3.38(32)
F(4)	0.5301(40)	0.2143(15)	0.5953(31)	4.48(38)
F(5)	0.0077(41)	0.1782(16)	0.4434(30)	4.13(35)

T /		r	æ	9
	١н		. н.	- 24

Interatomic distances (Å) and angles (°), with estimated standard deviations in parentheses

(a) Distances			
Ge-F(1)	1.82(2)	Br-F(4)	1.74(2)
$Ge-F(2^1)$	1.83(2)	$Br-F(\delta)$	1.69(2)
Ge-F(3)	1.73(2)	$\mathbf{Br} - \mathbf{F}(1)$	2.25(2)
$F(1) \cdot \cdot \cdot F(3)$	2.54(2)	Br-F(2)	2.17(2)
F/11 · · · F(21)	2.54(3)	$\mathbf{F}(4) \cdots \mathbf{F}(5)$	2.44(3)
F(3) · · · F(21)	2.47(3)	$\mathbf{F}(1) \cdot \cdot \cdot \mathbf{F}(2)$	3.37(3)
F/1(F/211)	2.61(3)	$F(4) \cdots F(2)$	2.63(3)
FILL FISE	2.49(2)	$\mathbf{F}(\mathbf{a}) \cdot \cdot \cdot \mathbf{F}(\mathbf{i})$	2.71(3)
$F(2) \cdots F(3u)$	2.57(3)	- (-)	
(b) Angles			
F(1)-Ge-F(21)	88.5(8)	F(4)-Br-F(5)	90.7(9)
F(3)-Ge-F(21)	87.7(9)	F(1)-Br-F(2)	99.6(7)
F(1)-Ge-F(3)	91.2(8)	F(1)-Br-F(5)	85.9(8)
Ge-F(1)-Br	131.3(9)	F(2) - Br - F(4)	83.8(8)
Br-F(2)-Gett	135.4(10)		
(c) Contacts <	3.5 Å		
$Br \cdots F(3)$	3.34(2)	$\mathbf{F}(2) \cdot \cdot \cdot \mathbf{F}(3)$	3.15(3)
F(1) · · · F(4)	3.32(3)	$F(5) \cdots F(4^{i})$	3.03(3)
$\mathbf{Br} \cdot \cdot \cdot \mathbf{F}(4^{\mathbf{W}})$	3.24(2)	$\mathbf{F}(2) \cdots \mathbf{F}(4\mathbf{FV})$	3.11(3)
$F(3) \cdots F(4IV)$	3.18(3)	F(4) · · · F(4 ^{IV})	3.37(1)
$Br \cdot \cdot \cdot F(37)$	3.28(2)	F(4) · · · F(3♥)	3.12(2)
$F(5) \cdots F(3v)$	3.02(3)	$\mathbf{F}(5) \cdots \mathbf{F}(2\mathbf{V}\mathbf{I})$	3.08(2)
F(5) · · · 1 (2V11)	3.44(3)	F(5) · · · F(4*1)	2.89(3)
Roman numer	als as supersci	ripts refer to atoms	in the pos

tions: T $\begin{array}{ccc} V x_1 & y_1 \\ VI & -1 + x_1 y_1 \end{array}$ - X.

III	1	+	x,	ÿ,		$VII - 1 + x, \frac{1}{2} - y, -\frac{1}{2}$	+
۱V	*	1	_	يلد للارية.	*		•

applied, by use of the computer programme ABSCOR, for a crystal, elongated along a with dimensions $0.65 \times 0.2 \times$ 0.04 mm. After application of this correction and further cycles of refinement the final R was 0.087. The final parameter shifts were $< 0.1 \sigma$ and an analysis of the variation of w Δ^{\pm} with increasing sin θ/λ and increasing fractions of $|F_0|$ was satisfactory. Observed and calculated structure factors are listed in Supplementary Publication No. SUP 21546 (4 pp., 1 microfiche),* and the final positional * See Notice to Authors No. 7, in J.C.S. Dalton, 1975, Index issue.

......

parameters and isotropic temperature factors, with their estimated standard deviations, in Table 1. Interatomic distances and angles are given in Table 2.

DISCUSSION

The atomic arrangement is illustrated in Figures 1 and 2. The ionic formulation [BrF₂]⁺₂[GeF₄]²⁻ gives the best description for the structure, since it is compatible with the nearest neighbours to the bromine and germanium atoms. Thus, the two fluorine atoms, mean distance 1.71 Å from bromine, and the four fluorines 1.82







FIGURE 2 Projection of the structure down [001]

and two 1.73 Å from germanium, define the ions, with the next-nearest fluorine atoms to bromine, at a mean distance of 2.21 Å, having a significantly weaker interaction.

The co-ordination around germanium is distorted from octahedral by a lengthening of four coplanar Ge-F bonds involved in bridging to four bromine atoms. The F-Ge-F angles are not significantly different from 90° and the symmetry of the [GeFa] unit is approximately Day. This result agrees with the previous conclusions, 4.6 based

J. W. Jeffery, J. Sci. Instr., 1963, 40, 494.
 International Tables for X-Ray Crystallography,' vol. III, Kynoch Press, Birmingham, 1965, p. 202.

J.C.S. Dalton

1976

on vibrational spectroscopy, that the compound does not contain octahedral $[GeF_a]^{a-}$ ions.

The two Br-F distances in the BrF₂⁺ cation are not significantly different. The mean Br-F distance (1.71 Å) and the F-Br-F angle (90.7°) are very similar to the corresponding values (1.69 Å and 93.5°) found for the cation ⁵ in [BrF₂]⁺[SbF₄]⁻.

Although the ionic formulation gives an approximate description of the structure, the two extra Br-F distances of 2.17 and 2.25 Å, which complete a distorted squareplanar fluorine co-ordination around bromine, represent a significant interaction. Thus, there is a contribution to the structure from the covalently bonded fluorinebridged arrangement. Since Br in $[BrF_2]^+$ possesses two sterically active electron pairs, this cation can be considered to be pseudo-six-co-ordinated.

The long Br-F contacts from pairs of bromine atoms form bridges between separate $[GeF_{\bullet}]$ units, to give infinite chains running parallel to the *a* axis, as shown in projection in Figures 1 and 2. The ratio of Br-F(bridge) to Br-F(terminal) is 1.29, significantly less than the value of (1.36) for $[BrF_{g}]^{+}[SbF_{g}]^{-,8}$ but slightly larger than that (1.27) for $[BrF_{g}]^{+}[Sb_{F_{11}}]^{-,9}$ This indicates that the covalent interaction increases in the order: $[BrF_{g}]^{+}$ - $[SbF_{g}]^{-} < [BrF_{g}]^{+}_{g}[GeF_{g}]^{a} \approx [BrF_{g}]^{+}[Sb_{F_{11}}]^{-}$. The ratio of the Ge-F(bridge) to Ge-F(terminal) distance (1.05) is very similar to the corresponding Sb-F ratio (1.04) in $[BrF_{g}]^{+}[SbF_{g}]^{-}$ indicating that the differences in the anion bond lengths are not as good a measure of the strength of the fluorine bridge, and might be influenced by the different number of fluorine bridges involved in the 1:1 and 2:1 adducts.

We thank Dr T. A. Hamor for his amended versions of the computer programs ORFLS, ORFFE, and FORDAP, the staff of Birmingham University Computer Centre for their assistance, and the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support (of K. O. C.).

[5/1063 Received, 2nd June, 19'15]

• M. D. Lind and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 1972, 11, 608.

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 15, 843 (1976).] Copyright 1976 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

trans-Dihydridotetrafluorophosphate(V) Anion, trans-H2PF4-

KARL O. CHRISTE,* CARL J. SCHACK, and E. C. CURTIS

Received September 3, 1975

The novel H2PF4⁻ anion was synthesized in the form of its K⁺ and Cs⁺ salts. Both compounds are white stable solids decomposing at 266 and 284 °C, respectively. Vibrational and ¹⁹F NMR spectroscopy show that the anion has a pseudooctabedral structure with the hydrogen ligands in trans position. All ten active fundamentals expected for symmetry D_{4k} were observed and assigned. A normal-coordinate analysis was carried out and shows that H2PF4⁻ contains highly polar PF bonds.

Introduce

During the synthesis of H2PF3 according to the method¹ of Holmes and Storey we observed that the NaF, used for the removal of the HF impurity, formed a labile adduct with H2PF3. Whereas numerous alkyl- or aryl-substituted fluorophosphates are known,^{2,3} to our knowledge no reports have been published on the existence of the corresponding parent compounds, the hydridofluorophosphates. In view of this and the general interest in fluorine-substituted phosphorus compounds, it seemed interesting to synthesize stable hydrido-

AIC50654A

fluorophosphates. For $H_2PF_4^-$ further interest was added by the question of whether the two hydrogen ligands are in cis or in trans position.

Experimental Section

Apparates and Materials. The materials used in this work were manipulated in a well-passivated (with CiF3) 304 stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U-traps and 316 stainless steel bellows-seal valves (Hoke, Inc., 4251 F4Y). Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube type gauge (0-1500 mm ±0.1%). Because of the rapid hydrolytic interaction with moisture, all materials were

Come Andrew Marine Marine Marine Marine Marine Marine Com

449

the galax mention had been the

handled outside of the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glovebox.

The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer. The spectra of solids at room temperature were obtained by pressing two small single-crystal platelets of either AgCl or AgBr to a disk in a Wilks minipellet press. The powdered sample was placed between the platelets before starting the pressing operation. The instrument was calibrated by comparison with standard calibration points.⁴

The Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-Å exciting line and a Claassen filter⁵ for the elimination of plasma lines. For low-temperature work a Miller Harney device⁶ was used. Glass or Teflon FEP capillaries were used as sample tubes in the transverse-viewing, transverse-excitation technique. Polarization measurements were carried out according to method VIII listed by Claassen et al.⁵

The ¹⁹F NMR spectra were recorded at 56.4 MHz on a Varian high-resolution NMR spectrometer equipped with a variabletemperature probe. Chemical shifts were determined by the side-band technique with an accuracy of ± 1 ppm relative to the external standard CFCl₃. Teflon FEP liners (Wilmad Glas Co.,) inserted into glass NMR tubes were used as sample containers and CH₃SOCH₃ was used as a solvent.

Debye-Scherrer powder patterns were taken using a GE Model XRD-6 diffractometer with copper K α radiation and a nickel filter. Samples were sealed in quartz capillaries (~0.5-mm o.d.).

A Perkia-Elmer differential scanning calorimeter, Model DSC-1B, was used for the determination of the thermal stability of the compounds. The samples were crimp-sealed in aluminum pans, and heating rates of 10°/min were used.

Cesium fluoride and KF were fused in a platinum crucible and powdered in a drybox prior to use. The H₂PF₃ was prepared and purified as previously described.¹

Synthesis of CsH2PF4 and KH2PF4. Dry KF (2.27, mmol) was placed into a 10-ml stainless steel cylinder and H2PF3 (3.13 mmol) was added at -196 °C. The cylinder was kept at -20 °C for 2 days. Excess H2PF3 was removed from the cylinder by pumping for several hours at room temperature. Based on the weight gain of the solid 2.19 mmol of H2PF3 was complexed. This corresponded to a 96.5% conversion of the KF to KH2PF4. The product was a white powder. Anal. Calcd for KH2PF4: K, 26.4; P, 20.9. Found: K, 26.7; P, 20.5.

Similarly, CsF (2.51 mmol) when combined with H₂PF₃ (3.21 mmol) at -20 °C resulted in the uptake of 2.51 mmol of H₂PF₃ corresponding to a 100% conversion of the CsF to CsH₂PF4. The solid product was slightly off-white. The same results were obtained on combining these materials at room temperature, but the product had a light brown color. Anal. Calcd for CsH₂PF4: Cs, 54.9; P, 12.8. Found: Cs, 55.0; P, 12.6.

The NaF-H₂PF₃ System. Sodium fluoride also interacted with excess H₂PF₃ at -20 °C although the conversion of NaF to NaH₂PF₄ was considerably lower than that observed for KF and CsF. After 10 days at -20 °C only 35% of the NaF had been converted to NaH₂PF₄. The solid product slowly evolved H₂PF₃ on standing at ambient temperature.

Results and Discussion

Syntheses and Properties. Alkali metal fluorides interact with H2PF3 with adduct formation. Whereas NaF forms an adduct unstable at room temperature, both KF and CsF form with excess H2PF3 at -20 °C 1:1 adducts in quantitative yield. Both KH2PF4 and CsH2PF4 are white hygroscopic solids, stable at room temperature and according to DSC data undergo exothermic decomposition at 266 and 284 °C, respectively. Since simple dissociation of the adducts to alkali metal fluorides and H2PF3 should be endothermic, the DSC results suggested that the thermal decomposition of these salts involved HF elimination and was probably accompanied by alkali metal bifluoride formation. This was experimentally confirmed when CsH2PF4 was subjected to careful vacuum pyrolysis. The volatile decomposition products were trapped at -196 °C and after warm-up to room temperature consisted of HF, PF3, H2PF3, and a pale yellow to orange nonvolatile solid. This solid was extremely reactive and pyrophoric, and upon hydrolysis a gas was evolved exhibiting the characteristic

and the second press







Figure 2. ⁽¹⁾F NMR spectrum of K⁺H₃PF₄⁻ in CH₃SOCH₃ solution.

smell of phosphine. A full characterization of this solid was beyond the scope of the present study, but the observed properties strongly suggest an associated species containing PP bonds. The H2PF4⁻ salts are highly soluble in CH3SOCH3 and moderately soluble in CH3CN. Attempts to obtain their x-ray powder diffraction patterns in quartz capillaries were unsuccessful owing to chemical attack of the capillaries. The only patterns observable were those of the corresponding SiF6²⁻ salts.

The relatively high thermal stability of these H₂PF₄- salts and their relative ease of formation are surprising in view of previous reports.² Thus, CsF did not form adducts with dialkyltrifluorophosphoranes and the (CH₃)₂PF₄- anion could only be prepared from (CH₃)₂PF₃ and (CH₃)₃SiN-PR₃. The stability of the resulting salt was attributed to the stabilizing effect of the bulky and resonance-stabilized [(CH₃)₂P-(N-PR₃)₂]⁺ cation.

Possible Structures of H2PF4⁻. The hydrogen ligands in H2PF4⁻ could be in either cis or trans position. A priori, it is difficult to predict which of the two isomers is more likely. Whereas in (CH3)2PF4⁻ and (CF3)2PF4⁻ the two methyl ligands are trans,^{2,3} the oxygen ligands in IO₂F4⁻ ^{7,8} and TeO₂F4²⁻ ⁹⁻¹¹ are cis. For TeF4(OH)2⁻, ^{11,12} TeF4(OC-H3)2,^{9,13} and TaF4Cl2^{- 14} both the cis and the trans isomer were observed.

As can be seen from Figure 1, the trans isomer of $H_2PF_4^$ has higher symmetry than the cis isomer, and therefore, NMR and vibrational spectroscopy should readily distinguish between these two stereoisomers.

¹⁹F NMR Spectra. The ¹⁹F NMR spectra of KH₂PF₄ and CsH₂PF₄ in CH₃SOCH₃ solution were recorded. They consisted of a well-resolved doublet of triplets (see Figure 2). The observed chemical shifts and coupling constants are listed in Table I.

The trans isomer contains four equivalent fluorine and two equivalent hydrogen atoms. Therefore, the ¹⁹F resonance should consist of a doublet of triplets owing to P-F and H-F spin-spin coupling, respectively. For the cis isomer two doublets of triplets would be expected owing to the presence of two nonequivalent pairs of fluorines. The observed spectrum

الدناجيد المشألك

Table 1. "F NMR Spectral Data for H, PF, - in CH, SOCH, Solution Compared to Those of Related Phosphorus Fluorides

-				
Compd	δ, ppm	J _{PF} , Hz	J _{HF} , Hz	
KH.PF.	49.1	799.3	119.8	
CsH.PF.	47.6	798 .7	120.8	
PF a	73	715		
(CH,), PF, - a	20.9	856		
HPF	49.6	892	(91) ^c	
H,8F,0	48.0	860	(80)°	

^a Data from ref 2. ^b Data from ref 1; the δ values are the average of rapidly exchanging equatorial and axial fluorines. ^c These values were taken from the proton spectrum; they were not observed in the ¹⁹F spectrum owing to the great line width of the signals caused by the rapid exchange of the equatorial and axial fluorine ligands.

agrees with the predictions for the trans isomer and the observed chemical shift and coupling constants agree well with those^{1,2} of the related phosphorus fluorides listed in Table I.

Vibrational Spectra. The vibrational spectra of KH_2PF_4 and CsH_2PF_4 provide additional proof for H_2PF_4 possessing the trans configuration. The observed spectra are shown in Figure 3. The Raman spectra of CsH_2PF_4 were also recorded but are not shown in the figure owing to their similarity to those of KH_2PF_4. The observed frequencies are listed in Table II. Although no laser-induced photodecomposition of the samples was observed at 25 °C using the 4880-Å exciting line, some of the Raman spectra were recorded at lower temperature to improve the resolution of the spectra.

For the trans isomer of symmetry D_{4k} a total of 11 fundamentals are expected. These are classified as $2 A_{1g} + 2 A_{2u}$ + $B_{1g} + B_{2g} + B_{2u} + E_g + 3 E_u$. Since the ion has a center of symmetry, the infrared-active bands should be inactive in the Raman spectrum, and vice versa. The B_{2u} mode should be inactive in both the infrared and the Raman spectra. Consequently, we would expect five infrared-active and five Raman-active fundamentals following the principle of mutual exclusion. Of the five Raman-active fundamentals, two should be polarized.

For the cis isomer of symmetry $C_{2\nu}$ a total of 15 fundamentals are expected which are classified as 6 A₁ + 2 A₂ + 4 B₁ + 3 B₂. Of these, the A₁, B₁, and B₂ modes (total of 13)



01.1.6

وللافشيدين الاحداد اختيب الأداد فالاستان بالا

يحيقها الأن

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 15, No. 4, 1976 445



Figure 3. Vibrational spectra of KH, PF₄ as AgCl disk; the dashed line indicates absorption caused by the window material: traces E and C, solution spectra; trace D, infrared spectrum of solid CsH₂PF₄; trace E, Raman spectrum of KH₂PF₄ in CH, SOCH₃ solution; p, dp, and S indicate polarized and depolarized bands and spectral slit width, respectively; trace F, Raman spectrum of solid KH₂PF₄ recorded at -90 °C.

should be infrared active. All 15 fundamentals should be Raman active and 6 of these should be polarized.

As can be seen from Figure 3 and Table II a total of 10 fundamentals were observed, if we ignore the splittings caused by Fermi resonance (see below). Of these, five are infrared and five are Raman active, and they are mutually exclusive.

analita 23 metalari mandalari mentangan dengen seberah kangkan dalah menakan menakan menakan menakan melandarak

		Vosa	rreq, cm ⁻ , and	intens-				
	K	H,PF,			CsH,PF,			
1	r	Ra	aman		Ran	ian		
Solid	(CH ₃),SO soln	Solid	(CH ₃) ₁ SO seln	Ir Solid	Solid	(CH ₃),SO soln	Assignment in point group, D_{4h}	Approx description of vib
2518 s 2410 s b	2467 s} 2360 s}			2495 s } 2380 s }			$\nu_{3}(A_{2u}), \nu_{8} + \nu_{9}(A_{1u} + A_{3u} + B_{1u} + B_{1u})$	Antisym PH, str
		2517 (0.7)	2469 (0.4) p		2505 (0.9)	2470	$\frac{2\nu_{s}(A_{\lambda g} + A_{\lambda g} + A_{\lambda g} + B_{\lambda g})}{B_{\lambda g} + B_{\lambda g}}$	
		2453 (1.5)	2413 (1.0) p		2440 (1.5)	2416 (1)	$\frac{2\nu_a(A_{1g} + A_{2g} + B_{1g})}{B_{1g} + B_{2g}}$	
1253 : } 1171 m	1236 s	2377 (4.9)	2319 (6.0) p	1251 s } 1178 m }	2341 (5.1)	2319 (6) p		Sym PH ₂ str 6 sciss PH ₂
937 m 840 sh		1217 (6.7)	1204 (4.0) dp	939 m 845 sh	1212 (5.9)	1 206 (4) dp	$v_4(E_g)$ $v_2 + v_{11}(E_g)$ $v_4 + v_{11}(E_g)$	δ wag PH ₂
700 vs, br 608 s	701 vs ^{e, d} 609 s ^d			700 vs, br 610 s			$\nu_{10}(E_{ij})$ $\nu_{4}(A_{11i})$	Antisym PF, str 5 umbrells PF,
		575 (10) 495 (2.8)	582 (10) p 495 (2.1) dp		576 (10) 496 (2.6)	582 (10) p 496 (2) dp	$ \begin{array}{c} \nu_{2}(A_{1g}) \\ \nu_{s}(B_{1g}) \end{array} $	Sym in-phase PF, str Sym out-of-phase
355 m		394 (1.4)	с	355 m	397 (1.6)			δ sym ia-plane PF, δ antisym in-plane

^d Uncorrected Raman intensities. ^b Braces indicate Fermi resonance. ^c Band obscured by solvent band. ^d Recorded for CH₃CN solution.

and the second s

Table III. Vibrational Frequencies (cm⁻¹) of the Modes Involving the Square-Planar PF₄ Part of H₂PF₄⁻ Compared to Those of Similar Molecules and Ions

Approx description of XF ₄ mode	₽F,- <i>ª</i>	SF,O ^{-b}	H,PF,-	CiF,°	SF, ^{-c}	CIF, ^{-d}	CIF_0-	
Antisym str	840	785	701	732	590	590	578	
Sym in-phase str	735	697	582	538	522	505	456	
Sym out-of-phase str	563	541	495	480	435	417	345	
Umbrella def	555	506	609	495	466	425	339	
Sym in-plane def	462	452	394	375	342	288	283	
Antisym in-plane def		325	355	296	241		204	

^a Reference 17. ^b Reference 16. ^c Reference 15. ^d Reference 18. ^e Reference 19.

Furthermore, two of the observed Raman bands are polarized. These data convincingly show that $H_2PF_4^-$ possesses symmetry D_{4h} .

The assignments for $H_2PF_4^-$ (see Table II) were made on the following basis. The two polarized Raman bands must represent the A_{1g} modes with the higher frequency one being the symmetric PH₂ and the lower frequency one being the symmetric in-phase PF₄ stretch. The observation of three Raman bands in the region of the symmetric PH₂ stretch can readily be explained by Fermi resonance between this mode and the combination bands $2\nu_8$ and $2\nu_9$.

The remaining three Raman bands are due to the PH₂ wag, the symmetric out-of-phase PF4 stretch, and the symmetric in-plane PF4 deformation, respectively. Their frequencies should decrease in this order and, therefore, their assignment is straightforward.

Of the five infrared-active bands, the antisymmetric PH₂ stretch should have the highest frequency and is assigned to the bands in the 2400-cm⁻¹ region. The observed splitting into two bands is caused by Fermi resonance with the combination band $\nu_1 + \nu_2$. The PH₂ scissoring mode should occur at a significantly higher frequency than those of the PF4 group modes and, hence, is assigned to the strong band at about 1210 cm⁻¹. Again, a splitting is observed o wing to Fermi resonance with $\nu_5 + \nu_{10}$.

The remaining three infrared-active modes are the antisymmetric PF4 stretch, the umbrella PF4 deformation, and the antisymmetric in-plane PF4 deformation. The frequencies and the relative intensities of these three fundamentals should decrease in this order. The observed bands are in excellent agreement with these predictions and allow their unambiguous assignment.

In the infrared spectra of the solids the antisymmetric PF4 stretch results in an extremely broad band, a feature characteristic8-12 for many square-planar XF4 groups. In order accurately to locate the band center and to confirm the presence of a single fundamental in this frequency region, solution spectra were recorded. As shown by insert C of Figure 3, the solution spectrum shows a single sharp band at 701 cm⁻¹. The solution spectra also confirm that the splittings observed for the solids for several bands are due to Fermi resonance and are not caused by solid-state effects, since they are also present in the solution spectra. Whereas the solid-state spectra show no significant deviations from the selection rules for point group D4h, significant frequency shifts were observed for several bands on going from the solid state to the solutions. These shifts were most pronounced for fundamentals involving the PH2 group. Furthermore, the frequency separation of some of the Fermi resonance components in the solution spectra significantly differs from those observed for the solid, thus allowing a somewhat better estimate of the unperturbed frequencies.

Comparison of the frequencies of the modes involving the square-planar PF4 part of $H_2PF_4^-$ with those of similar square-planar XF4 groups in related molecules and ions (see Table III),¹⁵⁻¹⁹ shows excellent agreement. The observed frequency trends are as expected for the in-plane modes and



Figure 4. Definition of structural parameters of H₂PF₄⁻.

Table IV. Symmetry Coordinates" for H, PF,

A	<i>S</i> ,	$(1/2^{1/2})(\Delta R_1 + \Delta R_2)$
	<i>S</i> ,	$(1/2)(\Delta r_1 + \Delta r_2 + \Delta r_1 + \Delta r_4)$
	S.,	$(1/2)(\Delta \alpha_1 + \Delta \alpha_2 + \Delta \alpha_3 + \Delta \alpha_4)$
	S'r2	$(1/8^{1/2})(\Delta\beta_1 + \Delta\beta_2 + \Delta\beta_3 + \Delta\beta_4 + \Delta\beta_5 + \Delta\beta_6 +$
	~	$\Delta \beta_{\gamma} + \Delta \beta_{\epsilon}$
A _{au}	S,	$(1/2^{1/2})(\Delta R_1 - \Delta R_2)$
	S.	$(1/8^{1/2})(\Delta\beta_1 + \Delta\beta_2 + \Delta\beta_3 + \Delta\beta_4 - \Delta\beta$
		$\Delta\beta_{\gamma} - \Delta\beta_{\bullet})$
B, "	S,	$(1/2)(\Delta r_1 - \Delta r_2 + \Delta r_1 + \Delta r_4)$
••	S.,	$(1/8^{1/2})(\Delta\beta_1 - \Delta\beta_2 + \Delta\beta_3 - \Delta\beta_4 + \Delta\beta_5 - \Delta\beta_5 + \Delta\beta_5 + \Delta\beta_5 - \Delta\beta_5 + \Delta\beta$
		$\Delta \beta_{-} - \Delta \beta_{-}$
B	S.	$(1/2)(\Delta \alpha_1 - \Delta \alpha_2 + \Delta \alpha_2 - \Delta \alpha_3)$
B	S.	$(1/8^{1/2})(\Delta \beta_1 - \Delta \beta_2 + \Delta \beta_2 - \Delta \beta_1 - \Delta \beta_2 + \Delta \beta_2 - \beta_1)$
-14	-1	$\Delta \theta_{-} + \Delta \theta_{-}$
E.,	S*.	$(1/2)(\Delta \beta_1 - \Delta \beta_2 + \Delta \beta_2 - 1)$
-	.57	$(1/2)(\Delta B - \Delta B + \Delta B - \Delta B)$
Ъ.	~×	$\frac{(1/2)(\Delta a_2 - \Delta a_4 + \Delta a_5)}{(1/2)(\Delta a_4 - \Delta a_5)}$
~u		$(1/2)(\Delta p_1 - \Delta p_3 + \Delta p_5 - \Delta p_7)$
	3	$(1/2^{n})(\Delta r_1 - \Delta r_3)$
	5.11	$(1/2)(\Delta \alpha_1 - \Delta \alpha_2 - \Delta \alpha_3 + \Delta \alpha_4)$
	S7,	$(1/2)(\Delta\beta_1 - \Delta\beta_4 + \Delta\beta_4 - \Delta\beta_3)$
	5710	$(1/2^{1/2})(\Delta r_{3} - \Delta r_{4})$
	SY	$(1/2)(\Delta \alpha_1 + \Delta \alpha_2 - \Delta \alpha_3 - \Delta \alpha_4)$

⁶ S_{r_1} , S_{r_2} , and S_{r_4} are the redundant coordinates.

confirm the above assignments. The somewhat high-frequency value of the PF4 umbrella deformation in H₂PF4⁻ may be caused by the two axial hydrogen ligands. Since no similar compounds are known, it is impossible to judge whether this frequency increase for the umbrella deformation is characteristic for H₂XF4 species or not. The frequencies of the PH₂ modes are similar to those observed for other PH compounds, such as 1 H₃, PH4⁺, ¹⁰ H₂PF₃, and HPF4.²⁰

Normai-Coordinate Analysis. A normal-coordinate analysis of H2PF4- was carried out. The definition of the structural parameters is shown in Figure 4. The bond lengths were estimated to be r(PF) = 1.60 Å and R(PH) = 1.40 Å by comparison with similar molecules and ions. All bond angles were assumed to be 90° as required for D4s. The symmetry coordinates used for H2PF4⁻ are given in Table IV. The G matrix and Z transformation were evaluated numerically.²¹ The correctness of this transformation was verified by showing that the G matrix and Z transformation were the direct sum of each symmetry block and that the frequencies computed ignoring symmetry were the same after the symmetry transformation was made. Only those F matrix elements regarded as more important were considered and the analytical F matrix is shown in Table V. For the computation of the force constants, the frequency values of the free H2PF4⁻ ion,

Charles and a strategies of the second strategies of the second second second second second second second second

Table V. Observed Frequencies (cm⁻¹), Symmetry, Some Internal Force Constants,^{6,b} and Potential Energy Distribution^c of H₂PF₄⁻¹

					F				PED			
		Freq			$\frac{F_{11,11}}{Min} =$		<i>F</i> _{M,11} =	$F_{11,11} = 0$		$F_{i+,i} \equiv 0$		
Aig Big B2g B2u Eg Eu	U1 U2 U2 U2 U2 U2 U2 U2 U2 U2 U2 U2 U2 U2	2322 582 2390 609 495 394 1205 1232 701 355	$ \begin{array}{c} F_{11} \\ F_{12} \\ F_{13} \\ F_{44} \\ F_{45} \\ F_{46} \\ F_{77} \\ F_{16} \\ F_{16} \\ F_{16} \\ F_{16} \\ F_{16} \\ F_{16} \\ F_{17} \\ f_{R} \\ f_{R} \\ f_{r} \\ f_{r} \\ f_{r} \\ f_{r} \end{array} $	$ \int_{R} + \int_{RR} \int_{r} + 2f_{rr} + f_{rr}' \\ \int_{R} - \int_{RR} \int_{R}	0.814 2.864 1.176 0.560 3.065	3.201 3.790 3.174 1.615 2.742 1.112 0.812 3.188 0.014 0.262	0.811 2.153 1.430 0 2.710 0.557	107F _{10,10} 19F _{10,11} + 9F _{11,11} 100F _{11,11}	100F ₁₁ 100F ₃₃ 100F ₃₅ 100F ₄₄ 97F ₇₇	$74F_{10,10} + 23F_{11,11}$ $23F_{10,10} + 77F_{11,11}$		
			·π									

^a Stretching constants in mdyn/A, deformation constants in mdyn A/radian², and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/radian. ^b f_{rr} and $f_{rr'}$ are the interactions between perpendicular and collinear PF bonds, respectively; $f_{\alpha\alpha}$ and $f_{\alpha\alpha'}$ are the interactions between angles having a common and no common fluorine atom, respectively; $f_{\beta\beta}$, $f_{\beta\beta'}$, $f_{\beta\beta''}$, $f_{\beta\beta''}$, $f_{\beta\beta'''}$ are the interactions between angles coplanar with a common H, coplanar with a common F, perpendicular with a common H, coplanar without a common atom, and perpendicular without a common atom, respectively; f_{rc} is the interaction between a PF stretch and α having a common F. F matrix elements considered less important were omitted. ^c Contributions of less than 5% are not listed.

i.e., the solution values, were used (see Table V), after applying small frequency corrections to the modes disturbed by Fermi resonance.

The computed force constants are shown in Table V. Whereas the values obtained for the B1g, B2g, and Eg block are unique, the remaining blocks are underdetermined. In the A1g block, the G12 element equals zero. Therefore, the F12 term can be neglected, and F11 and F22 should be close approximations to a general valence force field. In the A2u block, we have only one stretching and one deformation vibration of very different frequency. Coupling between these two modes is expected to be small and, hence, F34 was assumed to be zero. This choice is supported by the potential energy distribution (see Table V) which shows both fundamentals to be 100% characteristic.

For the remaining E_u block, the interaction term $F_{10,11}$ was found to strongly influence the values of $F_{10,10}$ and $F_{11,11}$. Consequently, we have computed F99, $F_{10,10}$, and $F_{11,11}$ as a function of $F_{10,11}$. The important sections of the resulting force constant ellipses are shown in Figure 5. It has previously been shown²² that the most probable range for F_{xy} is limited by the extremal values F_{yy} and $F_{xy} = \text{minimum}$. These limits suggest uncertainties of about $\pm 0.2 \text{ m/m}/\text{Å}$ for f_r and f_{rr} and of about $\pm 0.1 \text{ m/m}/\text{Å}$ for f_{α} . However, the general valence force field is probably closer to the $F_{10,11} = \text{minimum}$ solution and therefore, values such as $f_r = 2.97 \pm 0.10$ and $f_{rr} = 0.36 \pm 0.10 \text{ m/m}/\text{Å}$ seem more realistic.

A summary of the computed force constants and the potential energy distribution are listed in Table V. As can be seen all fundamentals are highly characteristic. The most interesting internal force constants of $H_2PF_4^-$ are the PF and the PH stretching constants since they are a measure for the relative bond strength of these bonds.

The value of the PH stretching force constant f_R (3.19 mdyn/Å) of H₂PF₄⁻ is in excellent agreement with those of 3.19 and 3.10 mdyn/Å found¹⁰ for PH₄⁺ and PH₃, respectively. This indicates that the PH bonds in H₂PF₄⁻ are highly covalent with a bond order of approximately 1.

Contrary to the PH bonds, the PF stretching force constant f_r (2.97 mdyn/Å) of H2PF4⁻ has a surprisingly low value when compared to those of 4.39 and 5.21 mdyn/Å previously reported for PF6⁻²³ and PF3,¹⁷ respectively. The low value of



Figure 5. Force constant ellipses for the E_u block of $H_1PF_4^-$. The values of the diagonal symmetry force constants are given as a function of $F_{10,11}^-$.

 f_r in H₂PF₄⁻⁻ indicates highly polar PF bonds with a bond order closer to 0.5 than to 1. Obviously, the negative charge in H₂PF₄⁻⁻ resides mainly on the highly electronegative fluorine ligands. A bonding scheme, similar to that previously invoked for the square-planar HalF₄⁻⁻ anions, ^{18,24,25} might also be applicable to the square-planar PF₄ part of H₂PF₄⁻⁻. Both types of anions are structurally closely related. In HalF₄⁻⁻ the two axial positions are occupied by two free valence electron pairs, whereas in H₂PF₄⁻⁻ they are occupied by two hydrogen ligands which readily release electron density to the PF₄ part of the anion.

General Considerations. The limited number of known examples of pseudooctahedral AF4X2 species indicates that the nature of the X ligand determines which stereoisomer is preferred. If X is a free valence electron pair^{18,24-26} or a group of low electronegativity, such as H or CH3,² the trans isomer is preferred, but if X is multiply bonded oxygen,^{7,11} the cis isomer is preferred. If X is of intermediate electronegativity, such as OH, OCH3, Cl, Br, etc.,^{9,11-14} both the cis and the trans isomers have been observed. An attempt will be made to rationalize these observations.

For X being a free-valence electron pair, the preference for the trans isomer can be explained by the fact the two freevalence electron pairs seek high s character,27 i.e., form a linear sp hybrid. This results in strong contributions from semiionic three center-four electron bonds²⁸⁻³⁰ to the AF4 part. Since the 3c-4e bonds involve a single p orbital of the central atom for the bonding of two F ligands, the resulting F-A-F group must possess an approximately linear configuration. Since a linear X-A-X and two linear F-A-F groups are possible only for the trans isomer, this should be the preferred configuration.

The trans configuration of H2PF4⁻ can be rationalized by both the 3c-4c bond model and intramolecular attractive forces between the H and the F ligands. The latter rationale is based on the assumption that the negatively polarized fluorine ligands are attracted by the positively polarized hydrogen ligands. In the trans isomer, each H possesses four closest F neighbors, and each F has two closest H neighbors. In the cis isomer, however, each H possesses only three closest F neighbors, and two of the fluorines possess only one closest H neighbor. Therefore, the trans isomer is expected to be energetically favored over the cis isomer.

If X is oxygen, the more electronegative fluorine ligands tend to polarize the X-O bonds. This results in an increased bond order of the X-O bonds according to

and

and allows the shifting of a formal negative charge from the less electronegative oxygen ligand to the more electronegative fluorine ligand. Molecular orbital following arguments favor this kind of resonance for linear F-A-O groups. However, these are only possible for the cis isomer.

For singly bonded ligands of intermediate electronegativity, such as OH, OCH3, Cl, Br, etc., both cis and trans isomers have been observed.^{9,11-14} This indicates that other factors, such as steric effects or the nature of the formation reaction

mechanism, become more important. Consequently, predictions of the expected stereoisomer will be considerably more difficult for these ligands.

Acknowledgment. We are grateful to Dr. L. R. Grant for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

Registry No. KF, 7789-23-3; CsF, 13400-13-0; H2PF3, 13659-65-9; KH2PF4, 58188-50-4; CsH2PF4, 58188-51-5.

References and Notes

- R. R. Holmes and R. N. Storey, *Inorg. Chem.*, 5, 2146 (1966).
 R. Schmutzler, *Adv. Fluorine Chem.*, 3, 31 (1965); W. Stadelmann, O. Stelzer, and R. Schmutzler, Z. Anorg. Alig. Chem., 385, 142 (1971). S. S. Chan and C. J. Willis, Can. J. Chem., 46, 1237 (1968).
- (4) E. K. Plyler, A. Danti, L. R. Blaine, and E. D. Tidwell, J. Res. Natl. Bur, Stand., 64, 841 (1960).
- H. H. Classen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 23, 8 (1969).
 F. A. Miller and B. M. Harney, Appl. Spectrosc., 24, 291 (1970).
 A. Engelbrocht, O. Mayr, G. Ziller, and E. Schandara, Monatsh. Chem.,
- 105. 796 (1974)
- H. A. Carter, J. N. Ruddick, J. R. Sams, and F. Aubke, *Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett.*, 11, 29 (1975). (9) A. Clouston, R. D. Peacock, and G. W. Fraser, Chem. Commun., 1197
- (1970).
- (10)
- K. Seppelt, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 406, 287 (1974). G. W. Fraser and G. D. Mcikle, J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun., 624 (II) (1974).
- (12)
- U. Elgad and H. Selig, Inorg. Chem., 16, 140 (1975). I. Agranat, M. Rabinovitz, and H. Selig, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 11, (13) 185 (1975).
- Yu. A. Buslaev and E. G. Ilyin, J. Fluorine Chem., 4, 271 (1974). (15) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem.,
- 11, 1679 (1972). K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, E. C. Curtis, and W. Sawoday, Inorg. Chem., 12, 620 (1973).
 H. Siebert, "Anwendungen der Schwingungsspektroskopie in der
- H. Slebert, Anwendungen der Schwingungsspektronsoppe in der Anorganischen Chemie", Springer Verlag, Berlin (1966).
 K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 374, 306 (1970).
 K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtia, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2209 (1972).
 R. R. Holmes and C. J. Hora, Jr., Inorg. Chem., 11, 2506 (1972).
 E. C. Curtis, Report R-6768, Rocketdyne, Casoga Park, Calif., Oct 1966.

- W. Sawodny, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 30, 56 (1969). (22)

- (23) K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, *Inorg. Chem.*, 14, 694 (1975).
 (24) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, *Inorg. Chem.*, 9, 1852 (1970).
 (25) K. O. Christe and D. Naumann, *Inorg. Chem.*, 12, 59 (1973).
 (26) J. G. Malm, H. Selig, J. Jortner, and S. A. Rice, *Chem. Rev.*, 65, 199 (1965)
- (27)
- (28)
- K. O. Christe, Proc. Ini. Congr. Pure Appl. Chem., 24, No. 4, 115 (1974).
 G. C. Fimentel, J. Chem. Phys., 19, 446 (1951).
 R. J. Hach and R. E. Rundle, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 73, 432i (1951).
 R. E. Rundle, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 45, 112 (1963). (29)

the second second second second second

Journal of Fluorine Chemistry, 8 (1976) 541 – 544 © Elsevier Sequoia S.A., Lausanne – Printed in the Netherlands Received: July 22, 1976

SHORT COMMUNICATION

Improved Syntheses of NF, BF, and NF, SbF,

Karl O. Christe, Carl J. Schack, and Richard D. Wilson

Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

In view of the importance of NF_4^+ salts for solid propellant $NF_3 - F_2$ gas generators [1], improved syntheses of NF_4BF_4 and NF_4SbF_6 were required.

Two methods have previously been reported for the synthesis of NF_4SbF_6 . $xSbF_5$ involving the use of either high pressure and temperature [2,3] or uvirradiation [4]. Of these, the thermal method is more convenient for larger scale production. According to Tolberg et al. [2,3] the most favorable reaction conditions are:

$$NF_3 + F_2 + SbF_5 = \frac{3000 \text{ psi}}{100-125^{\circ}} NF_4Sb_3F_{16}$$

2 days

$$NF_4Sb_3F_16 \xrightarrow{vacuum}{200^{\circ}} NF_4SbF_6 + 2SbF_5$$

2-3 days

The resulting product contained an appreciable amount of Monel salts and was removed from the reactor by cutting it open with a hacksaw and scraping out the hard clinkered product. Based on recent work done in our laboratory [1], temperatures (250-260°), higher than those reported by Tolberg, are required for the vacuum pyrolysis of NF₄SbF₆ •xSbF₅ to NF₄SbF₆ within a reasonable time period.

We have now found that most of the drawbacks of the above procedure can be avoided by directly synthesizing NF_4SbF_6 . For this purpose, NF_5 , F_2 , and SbF_5 in a 2:2:1 mol ratio are heated in a Monel cylinder to 250° for 72 hours. The size of the cylinder is chosen in such manner that at the complotion of the reaction the autogenous pressure is about 70 atm. The excess of NF_5 and F_2 is removed under vacuum at room temperature and the desired NF_4SbF_6

455

product is extracted from the Monel cylinder with anhydrous HF using about 50 ml of liquid HF per 100 g of NF_4SbF_6 . Since, contrary to a previous report [3], the formed Monel salt impurities (about 5%) are quite insoluble in anhydrous HF, they can be easily removed from the product by incorporating a porous Teflon filter (Pall Corporation) into the HF solution transfer line. Based on elemental and spectroscopic analyses and the observed material balances, the resulting product was shown to be essentially pure NF_4SbF_6 .

Several methods have previously been reported for the synthesis of NF_4BF_4 . This salt can be prepared either directly from NF_3 , F_2 , and BF_3 using glow discharge [5,6], bremsstrahlung [7] or ultraviolet radiation [4,8], or indirectly from NF_4SbF_6 using a metathetical process [3,9]. Of these, the metathetical process is most amenable to the larger scale production of NF_4BF_4 utilizing existing technology. The original metathetical NF_4BF_4 process [3] involved the following steps:

$$CsF + HF \xrightarrow{HF} CsHF_{2}$$

$$NF_{4}SbF_{6} + CsHF_{2} \xrightarrow{HF} CsSbF_{6} + NF_{4}HF_{2}$$

$$NF_{4}HF_{2} + BF_{3} \xrightarrow{HF} NF_{4}BF_{4} + HF$$

Since the crude product, thus obtained, contained much $CsSbF_6$, its NF_4BF_4 content was increased by extraction with BrF_5 . The use of BrF_5 resulted in the following side reaction:

$$NF_4BF_4 + CsSbF_6 \xrightarrow{BTF_5} CsBF_4 + NF_4SbF_6$$

The composition of the final product was reported [3] to be: 91.5 NF₄BF₄ and 8.5 NF₄SbF₆. In addition to the requirement of BrF₅ as a recrystallization solvent, this process suffers from the following disadvantage. Highly concentrated solutions of NF₄HF₂ in HF are unstable decomposing to NF₃, F₂, and HF. This can cause a pressure build up in the metathesis apparatus which in turn can render filtration steps more difficult.

This process was somewhat improved upon [9] by substituting CsF by AgF. This modification eliminated the BrF_5 extraction step and resulted in a product of the composition (mol %): NF_4BF_4 (89), $NF_4Sb_2F_{11}$ (7.9), $AgBF_4$ (3.1). However, the process still involved the handling of concentrated NF_4HF_2 solutions. Furthermore, the cost of silver salts is rather high and therefore requires their recycling in high yields.

We have now found that NF_4BF_4 of at least 97 mol % purity can be prepared by a simpler process using anhydrous HF at different temperatures as the only solvent. Furthermore, we have shown that the purity of the NF_4BF_4
can be raised to above 99 mol % by a single recrystallization from BrF_5 . The cesium content in both products was shown to be less than 0.1 mol %, the principal impurity being NF_4SbF_6 .

Our improved process consists of the following steps:

$$CsBF_{4} + 1.1 NF_{4}SbF_{6} - \frac{HF}{-78^{\circ} \text{ filtr.}} CsSbF_{6} + NF_{4}BF_{4} + 0.1 NF_{4}SbF_{6}$$

$$NF_{4}BF_{4} + 0.1 NF_{4}SbF_{6} - \frac{\text{recryst. from }HF}{25^{\circ}} NF_{4}BF_{4} + \text{mother liquor}$$
(97 = %)

$$NF_4BF_4 = \frac{recryst. from BrF_5}{25^\circ}$$
 NF_4BF_4 + mother liquor
(99+ m %)

The important features of our process are:

- (i) The use of $CsBF_4$ instead of $CsHF_2$ eliminates one step and avoids the complications caused by NF_4HF_2 .
- (ii) The use of a 10 mol % excess of NF_4SbF_6 decreases the solubility of $CsSbF_6$ by the common ion effect.
- (iii) Carrying out the $CsSbF_6$ filtration step at -78° decreases the SbF_6 concentration since the solubilities of SbF_6 salts in anhydrous HF decrease with decreasing temperature much more rapidly than those of BF_4 salts. Furthermore, the amount of NF_4BF_4 , retained in the $CsSbF_6$ filter cake by absorption of a certain volume of mother liquor, is minimized owing to the decreased solubilities.
- (iv) Since NF_4BF_4 and NF_4SbF_6 have comparable solubilities in HF at room temperature, the 10% excess of NF_4SbF_6 used in the $CsSbF_6$ precipitation step can be removed as mother liquor by recrystallization from HF at room temperature. Unfortunately, the solubilities in HF at room temperature are so high that a significant percentage of the mother liquor is retained by the NF_4BF_4 precipitate. This problem can be minimized by using for this recrystallization a solvent in which these NF_4^+ salts are less souble. Thus, a single recrystallization from BrF_5 raised the product purity above the 99 mol % level. Other suitable solvents could be used to replace BrF_5 in this step. The mother liquors of the recrystallization steps can be easily recycled into the CsSbF₆ precipitation step, thus avoiding the loss of any NF_4^+ values.

In summary, the combination of the two improved processes for the syntheses of NF_4SbF_6 and NF_4BF_4 , respectively, results in a relatively

457

simple and economical process for the production of NF_4BF_4 in a purity of about 97 mol %. Furthermoxe, it was demonstrated for the first time that high purity (994 mol %) NF_4BF_4 con be prepared by metathesis.

We are indebted to Drs. L. R. Grant and R. I. Wagner for helpful discussions. This work was in part supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

- 1 K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., in press.
- 2 W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, Inorg. Chem., <u>6</u>, 1156 (1967).
- 3 W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, G. R. Zeilenga, M. P. Dolder, and M. E. Hill, private communication.
- 4 K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and A. E. Axworthy, Inorg. Chem., <u>12</u>, 2478 (1973).
- 5 S. M. Sinel'nikov and V. Ya. Rosolovskii, Dokl. Akad. Nauk. SSSR, 194, 1341 (1970).

6 V. Ya. Rosolovskii, V. I. Nefedov, and S. M. Sinel'nikov, Izv. Akad. Nauk. SSSR, Ser. Khim., 7, 1445 (1973).

- 7 C. T. Goetschel, V. A. Campanile, R. M. Curtis, K. R. Loos, C. D. Wagner, and J. N. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., <u>11</u>, 1696 (1972).
- 8 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 15, 1275 (1976).
- 9 S. P. Mishra, M. C. R. Symons, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and R. I. Wagner, Inorg. Chem., 14, 1103 (1975).

458

()

Contribution from Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Synthesis and Characterization of NF₄BiF₆ and Some Properties of NF₂SbF₆

Karl O. Christe,* Richard D. Wilson, and Carl J. Schack

Received March 9, 1976

AIC60186K

Perfluoroammonium salts are known¹ of the following anions: PF_6^- , AsF_6^- , SbF_6^- , SbF_6^- , BF_4^- , GeF_5^- , and GeF_6^{2-} . Very recently, the synthesis and chemistry of NF_4^+ salts have received considerable attention owing to their potential for solid propulant NF_3-F_2 gas generators for chemical DF lasers. The concept of such a gas generator was conceived² and to a large extent developed at Rocketdyne. Originally, the fluorine gas generators were aimed at the direct generation of F atoms by burning a highly overoxidized grain, consisting mainly of an NF_4^+ salt, with a small amount of fuel, such as Teflon powder, according to

 $NF_4MF_6 + (CF_2)_n \rightarrow CF_4 + NF_3 + MF_5 + Q$ $NF_4MF_6 \xrightarrow{+Q} NF_3 + F_3 + MF_5$

 $2NF_3 + F_2 \xrightarrow{+Q} N_2 + 8F_2$

The heat of reaction (Q) generated in such a system is sufficient to pyrolyze the remaining NF₄MF₆ and to dissociate most of the NF₃ and F₂ to F atoms. For an NF₃-F₂ gas generator, the underlying principle is quite similar, except for keeping the burning temperature lower since dissociation of NF₃ and F₂ to F atoms is not required.

In view of the above developments, we were interested in the synthesis of new NF₄⁺ salts and in the characterization of new and known NF₄⁺ salts. In this paper, we report on the synthesis of the new salt NF₄BiF₆ and on some properties of the known NF₄SbF₆. Since these two salts can be readily prepared in high yields, they are important starting materials for the syntheses of other NF₄⁺ salts used in NF₃-F₂ gas generator compositions.

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus. The equipment and handling procedures used in this work were identical with those¹ recently described. The NF₄BF₄ starting material was prepared by low-temperature UV photolysis¹ and did not contain any detectable impurities. The α -BiF₃ was purchased from Ozark Mahoning Co. and did not contain any impurities detectable by Raman spectroscopy. The NF₄Sb₂F₁₁was prepared as described.³ Synthesis of NF₄BiF₆ by Displacement Reaction without Solvest. Pure NF₄BF₄ (10.1 mmol) and α -BiF₅ (10.1 mmol) were powdered, mixed, and placed in a prepassivated (with ClF₁) 95-mL Monel cylinder. The cylinder was heated to 180 °C for 1.5 h. Products, volatile at 20 °C, were removed by pumping and separated by fractional condensation. They consisted of 7.8 mmol of BF3 in addition to a small amount of material noncondensable at -196 °C. The amount of BF₁ evolution was confirmed by the weight loss of the solid-containing cylinder. The conversion of NF4BF4 to NF4BiF4 was further confirmed by Raman spectroscopy of the solid. The solid was removed from the cylinder, finely powdered, returned to the cylinder, and heated to 175 °C for an additional 18 h. This resulted in the evolution of an additional 2.3 mmol of BF3, in excellent agreement with the observed weight loss. The complete conversion of NF₄BF₄ to NF4BiF6 was confirmed by infrared and Raman spectroscopy and elemental analysis. Anal. Calcd for NF4BiF4: NF3, 17.15; BiF3, 64.49. Found: NF₃, 16.9; BiF₃, 60.0 An explanation for the low BiF₃ value is given below.

Synthesis of NF₄BiF₆ by Displacement Reaction in HF. Dry HF (5 mL of liquid) was added at -78 °C to a Teflon-FEP ampule containing NF₄BF₄ and BiF₅ (9.9 mmol of each). The mixture was agitated at 20 °C for several hours and gas evolution was observed. The volatile products were pumped off at 20 °C and the HF treatment was repeated. After removal of the volatile products from the second HF treatment, 4.075 g of a white, stable solid (weight calculated for 9.9 mmol of NF₄BiF₆ 4.089 g) was left behind which was shown by infrared and Raman spectroscopy to be identical with the analyzed product obtained from the above described thermal displacement reaction.

Direct Synthesis of NF₄BiF₆·n/NF₅. In a typical experiment, a mixture of NF₃ (238 mmol), F_2 (238 mmol), and BiF₅ (10.06 mmol) in a prepassivated 95-mL Monel cylinder was heated for 30 h to 175 °C under an autogenous pressure of 167 atm. Unreacted NF₃ and F_2 (~463 numol total) were pumped off at 20 °C leaving behind 3.75 g of a white, stable solid (weight calculated for 6.29 mmol of NF₄BiF₆-0.6BiF₅ 3.745 g). Anal. Calcd for NF₄BiF₆-0.6BiF₅: NF₃, 11.92; BiF₃, 71.60. Found: NF₃, 11.9; BiF₃, 69.00.

Pyrolysis of NF₄BiF₆•*n*BiF₅. A sample (3.29 mmol) of NF₄Bi-F₆·1.45BiF₅, prepared as described above expept for using a significantly shorter reaction time, was subjected to vacuum pyrolysis at 280 °C for 1.5 h. The white crystalline residue (1.13 g) was identified by vibrational spectroscopy and its x-ray diffraction powder pattern to be mainly NF₄BiF₆ (weight calculated for 3.29 mmol of NF₄BiF₆ 1.36 g) corresponding to a yield of 83%.

Synthesis of NF₄SbF₄. The thermal reaction⁴ of NF₃-F₂-SbF₅ at 115 °C, followed by vacuum pyrolysis at 200 °C, produces³ a product of the approximate composition NF₄Sb₂F₁₁. This product can be converted to NF₄SbF₆ by vacuum pyrolysis at higher temperature; however, this SbF₃ removal is accompanied by a competing reaction, i.e., the thermal decomposition of some of the desired NF₄SbF₆. Pyrolysis at 250-260 °C for 1-1.5 h under dynamic vacuum resulted in complete conversion to NF₄SbF₆. Measurement of the NF₃SbF₆ had undergone decomposition. When the pyrolysis was carried out at 275-300 °C, even for relatively short periods of time, significantly

higher losses of NF₄SbF₆ due to thermal decomposition occurred.

In a typical experiment, NF₄Sb₂F₁₁ (31.0 mmol) in a 95-mL Monel cylinder was pyrolyzed under dynamic vacuum at 255 °C for 80 min. The evolved SbF₅ was condensed in a Teflon-FEP U-trap kept at -196 °C. The white solid residue consisted of 30.4 mmol of NF₄SbF₆ (98 mol % yield based on NF₄⁺). Anal. Calod for NF₄SbF₆: NF₃, 21.80; Sb, 37.38. Found: NF₄, 21.72; Sb, 37.41; Ni, 0.08; Cu, 0.03.

Elemental Analyses. For the elemental analyses, a weighed amount (several mmol) of the NF4⁺ salt was placed in the bottom of a Teflon-FEP U-trap, which was closed off by valves. The trap was cooled to -196 °C and several milliliters of distilled water was frozen out in the upper section of the U-trap. The frozen water was shaken down into the cold bottom section of the U-tube and the ice and the NF4⁺ salt were mixed while being cold. This mixing procedure was found important to avoid violent reactions between solid NF4+ salts and isolated droplets of liquid water, which sometimes were encountered when thawing the ice in the upper part of the tube and allowing the liquid water to run down onto the NF4⁺ salt. The mixture of ice and NF4⁺ salt was warmed to 20 °C for 30 min. Upon melting of the ice, gas evolution occurred. The contents of the trap were cooled and the evolved O2 and NF3 were distilled off at -196 and -126 °C, respectively, and were measured volumetrically. For NF₄SbF₆, the aqueous hydrolysate was analyzed for Sb by x-ray fluorescence spectroscopy. For the BiF₅ salts, a white, water-insoluble precipitate formed on hydrolysis. This precipitate was filtered off at 0 °C, washed with a small amount of cold, distilled water, dried at 103 °C, and weighed. It was identified by its x-ray powder diffraction pattern⁴ and by electron microprobe x-ray analysis as BiF₃. Anal. Calcd for BiF3: Bi, 78.57; F, 21.43; O, O. Found: Bi, 78.6; F, 21.3; O, O. Although 93-97% of the BiF3 could be isolated in this manner, the solubility of BiF₃, particularly in the presence of HF, is not low enough⁵ to permit a quantitative precipitation of BiF₃.

Results and Discussion

Syntheses. The new NF₄⁺ salt NF₄BiF₆ was prepared either from NF₄BF₄ and BiF₅ by the displacement reaction

 $NF_{4}BF_{4} + BiF_{5} \rightarrow NF_{4}BiF_{6} + BF_{3}$

or directly by the elevated temperature-pressure method⁶ followed by vacuum pyrolysis

NF₃ + F₂ + (n + 1)BiF₅ $\xrightarrow{175 \circ C}$ NF₄BiF₆ nBiF₅ NF₄BiF₆ nBiF₅ $\xrightarrow{280 \circ C}$ NF₄BiF₆ + nBiF₅

The displacement reaction can be carried out either at 25 °C in HF solution or in the absence of a solvent at elevated temperature.

The synthesis of NF₄BiF₆ is more difficult than that of NF₄SbF₆ owing to the fact that at ambient temperature α -BiF₅ is a nonvolatile, polymeric, trans-fluorine-bridged solid. Consequently, temperatures above the melting point (151.4 °C) of BiF₅ are required for both the displacement reaction and the elevated temperature-pressure method. Since removal of excess BiF₅ is inconvenient, the displacement reactions are best carried out with stoichiometric amounts of starting materials. As for SbF₅,⁶ the direct synthesis of the perfluoroammonium perfluorobismuthate salt at elevated temperature and pressure tends to produce polyanions (mainly Bi₂F₁₁⁻).⁷ The feasibility of converting these salts to NF₄BiF₆ by vacuum pyrolysis was demonstrated, but no effort was made to maximize the reaction conditions.

The pyrolysis of NF₄Sb₂F₁₁ to NF₄SbF₆ and SbF₅ was briefly investigated, when we discovered that the reaction conditions (200 °C) previously recommended⁸ for the pyrolysis were not suitable for obtaining pure NF₄SbF₆. In our experience, a significantly higher pyrolysis temperature of about 250 °C was required for the production of essentially pure NF₄SbF₆. At this temperature, little or no decomposition of the NF₄SbF₆ itself took place. On the basis of the results obtained in our laboratory, the thermal reaction between approximately equimolar amounts of NF₃, F₂, and SbF₃ at temperatures ranging from 115 to 200 °C and autogenous

للمشيين معانه بالتربير الألالي



Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of NF_4BiF_4 , NF_4BiF_5 , $0.6BiF_5$, and NF_4SbF_6 ; traces A, C, and E, infrared spectra of the solids in silver chloride disks, the absorptions below 300 cm⁻¹ (broken lines) being due to the AgCl windows; traces B, D, and F, Raman spectra of the solids recorded at different sensitivities, the spectral slit width used at the lower sensitivity levels being 2 cm⁻¹.

pressures of about 200 atm produces a product of the composition NF₄SbF₆ $\cdot n$ SbF₅ with *n* ranging from 2.1 to 3.2 depending on the exact reaction conditions. Vacuum pyrolysis of these products at 200 °C reduces *n* to a level ranging from 0.8 to 1.1. Pyrolysis at 260 °C reduces the value of *n* to zero.

Properties. The composition of the NF₄⁺ salts was established by both the observed material balances and elemental analyses. The NF₄BiF₆ salt is a white crystalline solid melting in a sealed glass capillary at about 341 °C. The x-ray powder diffraction pattern of the sample prepared by pyrolysis of

Table I.	Crystallogra	phic Data	of NF ₄ SbF ₄	and NF_BiF_
Compared	d to Those o	of NF, PF,	and NF, Asl	•

	Tetragonal unit cell dimensions				Vol/F	Calcd
	a, A	c, A	V, A'	Z	Å3	g/cm ³
NF_PF.ª	7.577	5.653	324.53	2	16.23	2.41
NF.AsF.b	7.70	5.73	339.73	2	16.99	2.72
NF SbF	7.903	5.806	362.63	2	18.13	2.98
NF BiF	8.006	5.821	373.10	2	18.66	3.68

^a Reference 1. ^b Reference 7.

 $NF_4BiF_6 nEiF_5$ is given as supplementary material. It could readily be indexed for a tetragonal unit cell, analogous to those of NF_4PF_6 , 1NF_4AsF_6 , and NF_4SbF_6 (see Table I). Several weak lines of variable intensity could not be indexed for a tetragonal unit cell, and corresponding lines had not been observed for the other isotypic NF_4MF_6 salts. Consequently, these extra lines are attributed to impurities, such as polyanion salts, and have not been included in the listing.

The NF₄SbF₆ salt melts at about 318 °C. Its x-ray powder diffraction pattern is given as supplementary material. All of the observed lines could be indexed for a tetragonal unit cell, analogous to those observed for the other NF₄MF₆ salts (see Table 1). As expected, the unit cell dimensions and calculated densities increase in the order $PF_6^- < AsF_6^- < SbF_6^ < BiF_6^-$.

The hydrolyses of NF₄SbF₆ and NF₄BiF₆ showed a distinct difference as far as the amount of oxygen evolution is concerned. The NF₄SbF₆ behaved as the previously studied¹ NF₄⁺ salts and generated O_2 according to

 $NF_{1}^{+} + H_{2}O \rightarrow NF_{3} + H_{2}F^{+} + \frac{1}{2}O_{2}$

This reaction, however, is not quantitative owing to a com-

peting reaction¹ involving the formation of some H_2O_2 . Thus, for NF₄SbF₆, only 0.45 mol of O_2 was observed per mole of NF₃. For NF₄BiF₆, however, 0.86 mol of O_2 was obtained per mole of NF₃. Furthermore, no evidence for the formation of brown Bi₂O₅ (generated when BiF₅ is hydrolyzed) was observed, but white BiF₃ was precipitated. This oxidation of H₂O by BiF₆⁻ according to

 $BiF_{1} + H_{2}O \rightarrow BiF_{1} + HF_{2} + HF + \frac{1}{2}O_{2}$

can account for the additional O_2 evolution, which by analogy¹ with NF_4^+ might not be quantitative owing to the formation of some H_2O_2 .

The oxygen evolution during the hydrolysis of the closely related O_2^+ salts has recently been studied.¹⁰ In agreement with our findings for NF₄⁺ salts, the observed O_2 evolution was generally lower than the calculated values. However, for O_2BiF_6 , no evidence for the reduction of pentavalent bismuth was reported. Furthermore, the given explanation, i.e., that the low observed O_2 values are due to samples which had undergone partial decomposition according to

$$2O_2MF_4 \rightarrow O_2M_2F_{11} + O_2 + \frac{1}{2}F_2$$

cannot account for the low O_2 value found for salts, such as O_2AsF_6 , which contain a volatile Lewis acid and do not form a stable $M_2F_{11}^-$ anion. Therefore, some of the conclusions, such as "all dioxygenyl salts prepared so far are intrinsically unstable at room temperature", which are based on the low observed oxygen values, are open to question. Obviously, competing side reactions, such as those observed for the NF₄⁺ salts, might play an important role and give rise to low oxygen values.

Vibrational Spectra. The vibrational spectra of NF₄BiF₆, NF₄BiF₆.0.6BiF₅, and NF₄SbF₆ are shown in Figure 1. The

 Table II.
 Vibrational Spectra of Solid NF4BiF4, NF4BiF40.6BiF3, and NF4SbF4

Obsd freq, cm⁻¹, and rel intens^d NF_BiF. NF_BiF_'0.6BiF, NF_SbF_ Assignments (point group) IR Raman IR Raman IR Raman $NF_{A}^{+}(T_{d})$ M,F,, MF (Oh) 2320 vw 2320 vw 2320 vw $2\nu_{3}(A_{1} + E + F_{2})$ $v_1 + v_3 (F_3)$ 2010 w 2010 w 2010 w 1768 vw 1768 vw 1768 vw $\nu_3 + \nu_4 (A_1 + E + F_2)$ 1462 vw 1462 vw 1460 vw 1228 mw 1228 mw 1227 mw 1175 sh 1177 sh 1160 vs 1159 (0.15) 1160 vs 1156 (0.13) 1162 vs 1160 (0.6) > v, (F,) 1150 (0.2) 1145 sh 1150 sh 1145 sh 1145 sh 1323 vw $\nu_1 + \nu_3 (F_{13})$ 1056 vw 1056 vw 1056 vw $\nu_1 + \nu_4 (F_1 + F_2)$ 878 (0+) 875 (0+) 878 (0.2) $2\nu_2 (A_1 + A_2 + E)$ 844 (1.8) 844 (1.5) 843 (7.0) V, (A,) 763 vw $\nu_2 + \nu_6 (F_{111} + F_{211})$ 730 vw $\nu_2 + \nu_4 (F_{111} + F_{111})$ 600 vs 602 (2) **BiF** str 618 m 608 (1) 609 m 604 (3.9) 🔰 🗸 (F₂) 610 m 602 (2) 580 (10) 580 (10) 648 (10) 675 vs 575 sh 576 vs 665 vs V3 (Fin) 655 sh 655 (1) 548 (0.5) **RiF** str 529 w 529 sh 531 sh 576 w ξν, (E_g) 521 (0.8) 521 (0.25) 569 (0.9) 475 (0.13) BiFBi str 452 m 438 (0.35) 436 (0.25) 437 (1.5) ν, (E) 228 (2.1) 230 (1.4) 275 (3.8) v, (F_) 211 (0.4) 175 (0.9) Def 150 sh 115 (0+) br 95 (0.1) Lattice vib ⁴ Uncorrected Raman intensities.

461

. ----

observed frequencies and their assignments are summarized in Table II. The spectra are in excellent agreement with those previously reported for the NF4⁺ cation¹ and the $BiF_6^{-7,11,12}$ and SbF₆^{-1,12-15} anions, thus confirming the ionic nature of these adducts. By analogy with the previously studied $1 NF_4^+$ salts, the degeneracy of some of the modes is lifted and crystal field splittings are observed. For example, the antisymmetric NF_4^+ stretching mode ν_3 (F₂) is split into three components, and the ν_3 (F_{1u}) and the ν_2 (E_g) modes of SbF₆ show a splitting into three and two components, respectively. The presence of polyanions, such as Bi_2F_{11} ,⁷ in the NF₄BiF₆-*n*BiF₅ adducts is apparent from the appearance of a medium intense infrared band at 452 cm⁻¹, which is attributed to the stretching mode of the Bi-F-Bi bridge. Furthermore, additional bands were observed in the region of the BiF stretching and deformation modes. The maximum of the most intense BiF stretching infrared band was found to vary somewhat from sample to sample and varied from 575 to 605 cm⁻¹. In addition, some of the pyrolysis products showed weak infrared bands at 475 and 400 cm⁻¹. A comparison of the spectra of NF₄BiF₆ and NF4BiF67BiF5 with those of NF4SbF6 and NF4Sb2F111 shows a similar pattern for both when going from MF_6^- to $M_2F_{11}^-$.

Summery

The new NF4⁺ salt NF4BiF6 was prepared by the reaction between equimolar amounts of NF₄BF₄ and BiF₅ either at 180 °C without solvent or at 20 °C in HF solution. A sait of the composition NF₄BiF₆·nBiF₅ (n = 0.6-1.5) was prepared directly from NF₃, F_2 , and BiF₅ at elevated temperature and pressure. It was converted to NF₄BiF₆ by vacuum pyrolysis at 280 °C. The salts were characterized by elemental analyses and vibrational spectroscopy, and their hydrolyses were studied. The pyrolysis of NF4SbF6-nSbF5 to NF4SbF6 was briefly investigated, and the vibrational spectrum and x-ray powder pattern of NF₄SbF₆ are reported.

Acknowledgment. We are indebted to Dr. L. R. Grant for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research for financial support.

Registry No. NF4BiF6, 61587-71-1; NF4SbF6, 16871-76-4; a-BiF5, 7787-62-4; NF4Sb2F11, 58702-89-9.

Supplementary Material Available: Tables III and IV, listing the observed x-ray powder diffraction patterns of NF4BiF6 and NF4SbF6 (2 pages). Ordering information is given on any current masthead page.

References and Notes

- (1) K. O Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 15, 1275 (1976)
- D. Philipovich, U.S. patent 3,963,542 (1976).
 S. P. Mishra, M. C. R. Symons, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and R. I. Wagner, *Inorg. Chem.*, 14, 1103 (1975).
- (4) Powder Diffraction File, File No. 11-10 and 15-53, Joint Committee on Powder Diffraction Standards, Swarthmore, Pa.
- I. G. Ryss, "The Chemistry of Fluorine and Its Inorganic Compounds", State Publishing House for Scientific, Technical and Chemical Literature, (5) I.G. Ryss. Moscow, 1956, U.S. Atomic Energy Commission Translation AEC-
- tr-3927, p 302. W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 1156 (1967). (6)
- (7) J. E. Griffiths, W. A. Sunder, and W. E. Falconer, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 31, 1207 (1975).
- W. E. Tolberg, private communication.
 J. P. Guertin, K. O. Christe, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1921
- (1966). (10) W. A. Sunder, A. E. Quinn, and J. E. Griffiths, J. Fluorine Chem., 6,
- 557 (1975). (11) T. Surles, L. A. Quarterman, and H. H. Hyman, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem.,
- 35, 670 (1973) (12) R. Bougon, T. B. Huy, A. Cadet, P. Charpin, and R. Rousson, Inorg.
- Chem., 13, 650 (1974).
 G. M. Begun and A. C. Rutenberg, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 2212 (1967).
 A. M. Qureshi and F. Aubke, *Can. J. Chem.*, 48, 3117 (1970).
 K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, *Inorg. Chem.*, 9, 2296 (1970).

a tanàna amin'ny tanàna mandritra dia kaominina mandritra dia kaominina dia kaominina dia kaominina dia kaomini

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 16, 849 (1977).] Copyright 1977 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Synthesis and Characterization of (NF4)₂SnF₆ and NF₄SnF₅

KARL O. CHRISTE,* CARL J. SCHACK, and RICHARD D. WILSON

Received April 8, 1976

AIC602700

The novel NF4⁺ salt (NF4)₂SnF₆ was prepared by metathesis between Cs₂SnF₆ and NF₄SbF₆ in HF solution. It is a white solid, stable to above 200 °C. Based on its x-ray powder data, it crystallizes in the tetragonal system and is isotypic with $(NF_4)_2GeF_6$. Its composition was established by elemental analysis, and the presence of tetrahedral NF4⁺ and octahedral SnF6² ions in the solid state and in BrF₃ solution was demonstrated by vibrational and ¹⁹F NMR spectroscopy, respectively. The salt NF₄SnF₅ was obtained in quantitative yield from the displacement reaction between equimolar amounts of NF₄BF₄ and SnF₄ in HF solution. When a large excess of NF₄BF₄ was used, the main product was again NF₄SnF₅ and only a small amount of $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$ was formed. The NF₄SnF₅ salt was character ind by elemental analysis, vibrational and ¹⁹F NMR spectroscopy, and x-ray powder data. The vibrational spectra of the solid and the ¹⁹F NMR spectra of BrF₃ solutions show that SnF₅⁻ possesses a polymeric structure of cis-fluorine-bridged SnF₆ octahedra, analogous to that observed for GeF₅⁻⁻ in NF₄GeF₅. The potential of $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$ for a "self-clinkering" NF₃-F₂ gas generator is briefly discussed.

Introduction

Perfluoroammonium salts are of significant interest owing to their potential for solid propellant NF3-F2 gas generators for chemical HF-DF lasers.¹ Salts are known of the following anions: PF_6^- , AsF_6^- , SbF_6^- , SbF_6^- , $nSbF_5$, BiF_6^- , BiF_6^- , $nBiF_5$, BF_4^- , GeF_5^- , and $GeF_6^{2-1/2}$ All of these salts are derived from Lewis acids which are volatile and either completely or at least partially monomeric at temperatures below the thermal decomposition temperature of their NF4⁺ salts. Since these volatile Lewis acids are undesirable for NF₁-F₂ gas generators, they must be removed by complexing (clinker formation) with a strong Lewis base, such as KF. Since the addition of a clinker-forming component degrades the performance of an NF₃-F₂ gas generator, the synthesis of NF₄⁺ salts, derived from nonvolatile Lewis acids, became very desirable. However, this objective presented a synthetic challenge, since nonvolatile Lewis acids are highly polymeric and already possess favorable high coordination numbers. Consequently, these polymeric compounds are quite unreactive and do not behave like strong Lewis acids, thus rendering a direct synthesis³ from NF₃, F₂, and the Lewis acid impossible. In this paper we report the synthesis of NF4⁺ salts derived from SnF4, a doubly transfluorine-bridged polymer^{4.5} subliming at 704 °C, using metathetical^{6,7} and displacement^{1,2} reactions.

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus. The equipment and handling procedures used in this work were identical with those recently described.^{1,2} The NF₄BF₄¹ and NF₄SbF₆² starting materials were prepared as previously reported. The SnF₄ (Ozark Mahoning) and SnCl₄ (Baker) were used as received. The NF₃ and F₂ were prepared at Rocketdyne, the HF (Matheson) was dried as previously described,⁸ and the BrF₃ (Matheson) was purified by fractional condensation prior to use. The CsF was fused in a platinum crucible and powdered in the drybox. Synthesis of Cs₂SnF₆. Dry CsF (10.45 mmol) and SnCl₄ (5.22 mmol) were combined in a passivated Teflon FEP ampule. Anhydrous HF (10 mL of liquid) was added, and the mixture was agitated at 20 °C for several hours until HCl evolution had ceased and a clear solution was obtained. The volatile materials were pumped off at 50 °C. The white solid residue (2.604 g; weight calculated for 5.22 mmol of Cs₂SnF₆ 2.600 g) was shown by infrared and Raman spectroscopy^{9,10} and its x-ray diffraction powder pattern¹¹ to be of excellent purity.

If SnF_4 is readily available, the following synthesis of Cs_5SnF_6 was found to be somewhat more convenient. A mixture of CsF and SnF_4 (2:1 mole ratio) was fused in a covered platinum crucible until a clear melt was obtained. Alternately, CsF and SnF_4 (2:1 mole ratio) were agitated in anhydrous HF until a clear solution was obtained (SnF_4 is only very sparingly soluble in HF). In both cases the resulting products were shown by spectroscopic techniques to be undistinguishable from that obtained by the above method.

Systems of (NF4)2SaF4. The small-scale metathetical reactions were carried out in the apparatus depicted in Figure 1. It consisted of three Teflon FEP U-traps interconnected by Monel unions (Swagelok) and closed off at both ends by a Monel valve. The union between trap II and trap III contained a Teflon filter (porous Teflon sheet, 1/16-in. thickness from Russel Assoc. Inc.) and was held in place by a press fit. The passivated apparatus was taken to the drybox and Cs₂SnF₆ and NF₄SbF₆ (in a 1:2 mole ratio) were placed into traps I and II, respectively. The apparatus was connected to the vacuum line through flexible corrugated Teflon FEP tubing. Anhydrous HF, in an amount sufficient to just dissolve the starting materials, was added to traps I and II. Trap I was flexed to allow the Cs₂SnF₄ solution to run into trap II containing the NF4SbF6 solution. Upon contact of the two solutions, copious amounts of a white precipitate (CsSbF₆) formed. The contents of trap II were agitated for several minutes to obtain good mixing. Then the apparatus was inverted to allow the solution to run onto the filter. To generate a pressure differential across the filter, trap III was cooled to -80 °C. After completion of the filtration step, trap III was warmed to ambient temperature and the HF solvent was pumped off. The solid residue on top of the filter consisted mainly of CsSbF6, whereas the solid collected in trap III was mainly the desired (NF4)2SnF4.

The following example gives a typical product distribution obtainable with the above procedure and apparatus: starting materials $NI^{*}_{s}SbF_{6}$ (9.72 mm⁻¹), $Ca_{2}SnF_{6}$ (4.86 mmol); weight of solid on filter 4.24 g; weight of solid in trap III 1.36 g (weight calculated for 4.86 mmol of $(NF_{4})_{2}SnF_{6}$ 2.01 g). Anal. Calcd for solid from trap III, a mixture of 82.8% $(NF_{4})_{2}SnF_{6}$, 12.9% $NF_{5}SbF_{6}$; and 4.3% $CaSbF_{6}$: NF_{3} , 31.72; Sn, 24.60; Sb, 5.24; Cs, 1.43. Found: NF_{3} , 31.5; Sn, 25.1; Sb, 5.9; Cs, 1.3.

Synthesis of NF₄SaF₅. A mixture of NF₄BF₄ and SnF₄ (9.82 mmol each) was placed into a passivated Teflon-FEP ampule containing a Teflon-coated magnetic stirring bar. Anhydrous HF (10 mL of

ى مىلىمىيەھەتمىمىلىيوغاقىيا بىلىقىدى جىل راراپ



Figure 1. Apparatus for small-scale metathetical reactions consisting of three interconnected Teflon-FEP U-traps.

liquid) was added at -78 °C, and the resulting suspension was chired at 25 °C for 2 h. The volatile material was pumped off at 55 °C leaving behind a white stable solid which, on the basis of its weight (3.094 g) and Raman spectrum, consisted of 83 mol % NF₄SnF₅ and 17 mol % unreacted starting materials. The HF treatment was repeated (again for 2 h) and the nonvolatile residue (2.980 g; weight calculated for 9.82 mmol of NF₄SnF₅ 2.982 g) was shown by infrared, Raman, and ¹⁹F NMR spectroscopy to be essentially pure NF₄SnF₅. Anal. Calcd for NF₄SnF₅: NF₃, 23.38; Sn, 39.08. Found: NF₃, 23.6; Sn, 38.7.

When a mixture of NF₄BF₄ and SnF₄ in a mole ratio of 2:1 was treated eight times, as described above, with liquid HF for a total of 35 days, the resulting nonvolatile residue consisted mainly of NF₄SnF₅, unreacted NF₄BF₄, and a small amount of $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$.

Results and Discussion

Syntheses. As pointed out in the Introduction, SnF_4 is polymeric with Sn being hexacoordinated. Consequently, solid SnF₄ does not act as a strong Lewis acid. This was experimentally confirmed by demonstrating that mixtures of NF₃, F₂, and SnF₄, when heated to temperatures of up to 300 °C at autogenous pressures of about 150 atm, did not show any evidence for NF₄⁺ formation.

Since a direct synthesis of an NF₄⁺ salt derived from SnF₄ was not possible, we have studied metathetical and displacement reactions. Because it has previously been shown¹² that SnF₆² salts are stable in anhydrous HF, the metathetical and displacement reactions were carried out in this solvent. On the basis of the reported solubilities of CsSbF₆ (5.6 g/100 g of HF),⁶ NF₄SbF₆ (280 g/100 g of HF),⁶ and Cs₂SnF₆ (~250 g/100 g of HF)¹² and the predicted high solubility of (NF₄)₂SnF₆ (the analogous (NF₄)₂GeF₆ is very soluble in HF),² the metathetical reaction

should be capable of producing $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$ in a purity of about 93 mol %. The soundness of these predictions was experimentally verified. A product was obtained which based on its elemental analysis had the following composition (mol %): $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$, 82.8; NF_4SbF_6 , 12.9; $CsSbF_6$, 4.3. Whereas the amount of $CsSbF_5$ found in the product approximates that predicted, the presence of about 13% NF_4SbF_6 indicates the loss of some Cs_2SnF_6 . This was probably caused by the hold up of some of the Cs_2SnF_6 solution in trap I (see Figure 1) during its transfer to trap II. It should be possible to eliminate most of the NF_4SbF_6 from the product either by minimizing the relative loss of Cs_2SnF_6 during transfer by scaling up the reaction or by recrystallization of the product. However, both

Christe, Schack, and Wilson

approaches were beyond the scope of the present study.

Whereas SnF_4 is quite insoluble in anhydrous HF (contrary to a previous literature report¹³), it dissolves reasonably fast in HF solutions containing an excess of an alkali metal fluoride with formation of the corresponding alkali metal $SnF_6^{2^{-2}}$ salt. SnF_4 has also been reported to act as a relatively strong acid in HF solution.¹³ Furthermore, GeF₄ is capable of displacing BF₄⁻ in NF₄BF₄,² and the strength of a Lewis acid generally increases within a group of the periodic system with increasing atomic weight of the central atom. Consequently, SnF_4 in HF might be expected to also be capable of displacing BF₄⁻ in NF₄BF₄.

When equimolar mixtures of NF_4BF_4 and SnF_4 were stirred in anhydrous HF, the following quantitative reaction occurred

 $NF_ABF_A + SnF_A \xrightarrow{HF} NF_ASnF_s + BF_3$

However, BF₃ interacts with HF and the above reaction appears to be an equilibrium reaction. Consequently, it was found advantageous to pump off the volatile products and to repeat the HF treatment at least once to obtain complete conversion to NF₄SnF₅. No evidence for SnF₆²⁻ formation was observed under these conditions. The quantitative formation of SnF₅⁻ was surprising, since for the alkali metal fluoride-SnF₄ systems exclusive SnF₆²⁻ formation was observed during our study. We could not find any previous literature reports on SnF₅⁻, except for a recent low-temperature ¹⁹F NMR study by Dean¹⁴ which demonstrated the presence of polyanions in SO₂ solutions of mixtures of SnF₆²⁻ and SnF₄.

The possibility of preparing $(NF_4)_2 SnF_6$ from a 2:1 mixture of NF₄BF₄ and SnF₄ was examined. However, even after eight HF treatments for a total of 35 days only a small amount of SnF₆²⁻ had formed. The main products were NF₄SnF₅ and unreacted NF₄BF₄. These results indicate that the Lewis acid strength of SnF₅⁻ in HF is insufficient to displace most of the BF₄⁻ from its NF₄⁺ salt and that, in agreement with Dean's observation for SO₂ solutions,¹⁴ the equilibrium is shifted far to the right.

SnF²⁻ + SnF₄ ≓ 2SnF₅

Properties. Both salts, (NF4)2SnF6 and NF4SnF5, are white, stable, crystallinic, moisture-sensitive solids. As previously pointed out,² the onset of thermal decomposition is difficult to define for NF4⁺ salts owing to the absence of a sharp decomposition point. For the SnF4 salts, one of the decomposition products is nonvolatile solid SnF4 and, therefore, no melting point could be observed. Visual observation for (NF₄)₂SnF₆ in sealed glass capillaries indicated the first signs of decomposition at about 240 °C. The occurrence of decomposition in this temperature range was confirmed by a DSC study which showed the onset of an irreversible endotherm at about 225 °C which was accompanied by F₂ evolution. Furthermore, sealed glass capillaries, when heated above 300 °C, exploded due to pressure buildup from the gaseous decomposition products. For NF4SnF5 in a scaled glass capillary, slight shrinkage of the solid was observed at about 120 °C. The DSC curve did not show any evidence for a sharp change in slope up to a temperature of about 270 °C, where a large exotherm started. It should be kept in mind, however, that for powerful oxidizers, such as NF4⁺ salts, exotherms can be caused by reaction of the oxidizer with the aluminum sample container.

The hydrolysis of $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$ and NF_4SnF_5 proceeds, as previously established for other NF_4^+ salt⁻²¹³ with quantitative NF_3 evolution. This reaction was also used for the elemental analyses. In anhydrous HF, the $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$ salt is highly soluble, whereas NF_4SnF_5 is of moderate solubility. Both salts are also soluble in BrF_5 ; however the solubilities are considerably lower than those in HF. 1



Figure 2. Temperature dependence of the ¹⁹F NMR spectrum of the $(SnF_3)_n^{a^*}$ part of NF₄SnF₅ in BrF₅ solution, recorded at 56.4 MHz using CFCl₃ as external standard.

X-Ray Powder Data. The powder pattern of $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$ is given as supplementary material. The observed pattern, after correction for several weak lines due to the presence of the

Table I. Crystallographic Data of $(NF_4)_3SnF_6$ Compared to Those of Other NF $_4^+$ Saits

	Tetr	agonal un dimensio:		Vali	Caled den-	
	a, X	c, A	V, A3	Z	νομ F, A ³	g/cm ³
NF ₄ PF ₄ ^a	7.577	5.653	324.53	2	16.23	2.41
NF AsF 4	7.70	5.73	339.73	2	16 99	2 7 7 7
NF SbF a	7.903	5.806	362.63	2	18.13	2 08
NF BiF a	8.006	5.821	373.10	2	18.66	3 68
NF BF D	9.944	5.229	517.04	4	16.16	2 27
(NF ₄), GeF ₄ ^b	10.627	11.114	1255.14	ie/ ,	16.81	2.59
(NF ₄) ₂ SnF ₄	10.828	11.406	1337.35	14/3	17.91	2.73
^a Reference 1,	^b Refere	ence 2.				

metathesis by-products NF₄SbF₆¹ and CsSbF₆¹⁶ is very similar to that² of (NF₄)₂GeF₆, indicating that the two compounds are isotypic. The pattern was indexed for a tetragonal unit cell, and the resulting crystallographic parameters of (N-F₄)₂SnF₆ are compared in Table I with those of other NF₄⁺ salts. As can be seen, the agreement is excellent. Since (NF₄)₂GeF₆ has been prepared in high purity and is well characterized,² the x-ray powder data establish beyond doubt that the major crystalline product from the NF₄SbF₆ + Cs₂SnF₆ metathesis is indeed (NF₄)₂SnF₆.

The powder pattern of NF₄SnF₅ was also recorded and is given as supplementary material. It did not contain any lines which could be attributed to either NF₄BF₄,² SnF₄, or



Figure 3. Vibrational spectra of solid $(NF_4)_2SnF_4$: trace A, infrared spectrum of the dry powder in a silver chloride disk, the absorption below 400 cm⁻¹ (broken fine) being due to the AgCl windows; trace B, Raman spectrum recorded at a spectral slit width of 3 cm⁻¹. Weak bands due to SbF₆⁻¹ were deleted from the spectra.





Figure 4. Vibrational spectra of solid NF₄SnF₅, recorded under the same conditions as those of Figure 3.

 $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$. Reliable indexing of the pattern was not possible owing to the large number of observed lines, but it somewhat resembles that previously observed² for NF₄GeF₅.

NMR Spectra. The ¹⁹F NMR spectra were recorded for both (NF4)₂SnF6 and NF4SnF5 in BrF5 solution. In spite of its higher melting point (-60.5 °C) and lower solubilities, this solvent was preferred over HF, because it was found difficult² to suppress rapid fluoride exchange between HF and the anions. In BrF₅ solution, no such problems were encountered. Well-resolved spectra were observed for both the NF_4^+ cation and the corresponding anions, in addition to the sharp quintet $(\phi - 272)$ and doublet $(\phi - 136)$ with $J_{FF} = 74.7$ Hz characteristic for BrF₅.^{2,17} For both the $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$ and the NF_sSnF₁ solution a triplet of equal intensity with ϕ -220, J_{NF} = 229.6 Hz, and a line width at half-height of about 5 Hz was observed which is characteristic for tetrahedral NF4+.2.15.18 The (NF4)2SnF6 solution showed in addition to these resonances a narrow singlet at ϕ 149 with the appropriate ^{117/119}Sn satellites (average $J_{SnF} = 1549$ Hz). These values are in good agreement with those previously reported^{14,19} for octahedral SnF_6^{2-} in different solvents. This assignment was further confirmed by recording the spectrum of Cs₂SnF₆ in BrF₅ solution.

Two resonances were observed for SnF_5 of NF_4SnF_5 at ϕ 145.4 and 162.4, respectively, with an area ratio of 1:4. At -20 °C the resonances consisted of broad lines, but at lower temperatures the ϕ 162.4 signal showed splittings. These splittings exhibited a pronounced temperature dependence (see Figure 2). The observed spectrum can be interpreted by comparison with the data previously reported¹⁴ by Dean for (SnF₁),^{**} in SO₂ solution. For this ion, Dean observed a singlet at 140.4 ppm and two approximately 1:2:1 triplets at 154.2 and 158.1 ppm, respectively, with area ratios of 1:2:2. The lower field triplet was broader than the higher field triplet and the coupling constant was 58 Hz. These data unambiguously showed¹⁴ that $(SnF_5)_{n}^{n-1}$ must have a polymeric structure consisting of cis-fluorine-bridged SnF₆ octahedrons. Our data for $(SnF_5)_n^m$ in NF₄SnF₅ are quite similar with the only exception that the difference in chemical shift between the two triplets has decreased and decreases further with decreasing temperature. Thus the resonance at 164.2 ppm (area 4) can be interpreted as an A2B2 system strongly distorted by second-order effects.²⁰ The singlet at 145.4 ppm (area 1) must then be due to the bridging fluorines. The 4:1 area ratio results from the fact that only the two bridging fluorines are shared by two octahedrons. As found by Dean, the coupling between the axial and the terminal equatorial fluorines is much larger (about 40-60 Hz) than that between the terminal and the bridging fluorines. Furthermore, the lower field half of the 162.4-ppm resonance shows a greater line width than the upper half, indicating weak, but differing, coupling between the bridging and the two types of terminal fluorines.

Our observations for NF4SnF5 are in excellent agreement with the data of Dean¹⁴ and demonstrate the polymeric cisfluorine-bridged nature of SnF₅⁻. However, we are less confident than Dean that, in $(SnF_5)_n^{n-}$, *n* equals 2. Higher values of n can certainly not be excluded and n might vary within and from sample to sample, as indicated by varying

(NF4)2SnF4 and NF4SnF5

Table II. Vibrational Spectra of Solid (NF4)2 SnF4 Compared to Those of Ct2 SnF6

	Obad freq, cm ⁻¹ , and	l rel intens			_	
(NF,),SnF.	C:	SnF.	Assignments (point group)	
 IR	Raman	IR	Raman	$NF_4^+(T_d)$	$SnF_{i}^{1}(O_{h})$	
2310 vw 2005 vw 1764 vw 1463 vw 1224 mw 1160 vs 1132 vw, sh 1059 vw 1026 vw 854 vvw 613 mw 605 mw 550 vs	1158 (1.5) 881 (0.1) 853 (10) 613 (5.0) 607 (1.5) 579 (8.3) 470 (0+) br 449 (3.1) 442 (2.9) 251 (3.3) 84 (0.3)	555 vs	573 (10) 460 (1.2) 249 (4.5)	$2\nu_{3} (A_{1} + E + F_{2})$ $\nu_{1} + \nu_{3} (F_{2})$ $\nu_{3} + \nu_{4} (A_{1} + E + F_{3})$ $\nu_{1} + \nu_{4} (F_{2})$ $2\nu_{4} (A_{1} + E + F_{3})$ $\nu_{2} + \nu_{4} (F_{1} + F_{2})$ $2\nu_{2} (A_{1} + A_{3} + E)$ $\nu_{1} (A_{1})$ $\begin{cases} \nu_{4} (F_{2}) \end{cases}$ Lattice vib	$ \nu_1 + \nu_2 (F_{111}) $ $ \nu_2 + \nu_2 (F_{111} + F_{211}) $ $ \nu_1 (A_{121}) $ $ \nu_2 (F_{111}) $ $ \nu_2 (E_{211}) $ $ \nu_3 (F_{2121}) $	
	442 (2.9) 251 (3.3) 84 (0.3)		249 (4.5)	Lattice vib	v, (F ₁₄)	

^a Uncorrected Raman intensities

Table III.	Vibrational S	pectra of Solid NF,	SnF, Con	pared to	Those of NF.	GeF.

NF.	SnF _s	Fs NF4GeFs ^b Assignments ^e (point group)			nments ^e (point group)
IR Raman		Raman IR Raman		$NF_4^+(T_d)$	(MF ₁) ₄ ⁴⁻
		2380 vw		$\frac{1}{2}$ 2 μ , (A, + E + F.)	
2320 w		2320 w) _ ; ; ; ; ; = ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ;	
2000 w		2010 w		$\nu_1 + \nu_2 (F_2)$	
1760 w		1766 w		$\nu_3 + \nu_4 (A_1 + E + F_3)$	
1464 vw		1465 w		$v_{1} + v_{2}$ (F.)	
1456 w		1456 vw)	
1222 mw		1221 mw		$2\nu_{4} (A_{1} + E + F_{2})$	
	1168 (0.4)		1168 (0.8)		
1165 vs	1159 (0.8)	1160 vs	1159 (0.8)	ζν ₁ (F ₂)	
	1150 sh		1149 (0.9))	
1134 w, sh					
1061 w	•	1055 w		$(v_1 + v_2)(F_1 + F_2)$	
1048 w				1-1	
	881 (0.2)		881 (0+)	$2\nu_2 (A_1 + A_2 + E)$	
850 vw	851 (10)		848 (10)	ν ₁ (A ₁)	
635 vs		701 vs			$= \nu_{as}(MF_2)_{ax} (\nu_{22}) + \nu_{as}(MF_2)_{eq} (\nu_{23})$
		690 sh	689 (1.0)		$= \nu_{as}(MF_2)_{ax} (\nu_{1,7}) + \nu_{sym}(MF_2)_{eq} (\nu_{1,7})$
	622 (9.2)	673 mw	672 (4.9)		$\nu_{sym}(MF_2)_{eq}(\nu_i)$
		613 m	615 (0.8)		•
605 mw	606 (3.3)	604 m	604 (3.2)	ν ₄ (F ₂)	
		593 m	594 (2.6))	
575 vs		630 vs			$\nu_{ad}(MF_{2})_{eq}(\nu_{1a})$
	574 (0.5)				$\nu_{as}(MF_2)_{eq}(\nu_{i,i})$
559 w. sh	558 (2.0)		578 (1.6)		$v_{sym}(MF_1)_{ax}(v_1)$
490 m	490 (0+)		490 (0+)		$\nu_{sym}(MFM)_{bridge}(\nu_{y})$
458 m		474 mw			$v_{as}(MI^{*}M)_{bridge}(v_{1s})$
	448 (2.5)		440 (2.6)	L. (E)	
	440 (2.3)		431 (2.2)	1-1 (2)	
		386 m			
		373 w	373 (0+) br		1
			343 (0+) br		
		335 m			1
	272 (6.6)		321 (0.8)		Def modes
	247 (1.4)		281 (1.0)		
	222 (1.1)		247 (0.6)		1
	197 (0.6)		212 (0.4)		1
	154 (0+)				
	135 (0.2)		152 (0.4)		

⁴ Uncorrected Raman intensities. ^b Data from ref 2. ^c Assignments for (MF₅)₄⁴ were made by analogy with the data of ref 25.

ما ما الما المعمالية التي معالما والألب الم

solubilities observed for different samples during this study. Attempts were unsuccessful to observe the spectrum of a 1:1 mole ratio mixture of Cs_2SnF_6 and SnF_4 in BrF_5 solution owing to its low solubility. Only a signal due to SnF_6^{2-} was observed.

** * **

Vibrational Spectra. The infrared and Raman spectra of $(NF_4)_3SnF_6$ and NF_4SnF_5 were recorded and are shown in Figures 3 and 4, respectively. The observed frequencies and their assignments are listed in Tables II and III. Comparison

with the known spectra^{1,2} of other NF₄⁺ salts clearly demonstrates the presence of tetrahedral NF4⁺ cations, and the bands due to NF4⁺ can be easily assigned. The observation of small splittings for the degenerate modes of NF4⁺ and the observation of the ideally infrared-inactive $\nu_1(A_1)$ mode as a very weak band in the infrared spectra indicate that the site symmetry of NF_4^+ in these solids is lower than T_d . This is not surprising in view of the above given x-ray powder data and has previously been also observed^{1,2} for other NF₄⁺ salts.

The assignments for the anion bands in (NF4), SnF6 are also straightforward. The vibrational spectra of octahedral $\mathrm{SnF_6^{2^-}}$ are well-known^{19,21-24} and establish the presence of $\mathrm{SnF_6^{2^-}}$ in $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$ (see Table II).

The anion spectrum in NF4SnF5 shows a pattern very similar to that of the anion in NF4GeF5. Furthermore, the general appearance of these anion spectra closely resembles the spectrum previously reported²⁵ for solid TaF_5 . The structure of the latter has been established by x-ray diffraction data²⁶ as a cis-fluorine-bridged tetramer. Consequently, the observed vibrational spectra indicate a value of 4 for n in these $(MF_3)_n^m$ polyanions. A thorough vibrational analysis has been carried out²⁵ for tetrameric NbF₅ and TaF₅ by Beattie and co-workers. Using their data, we have made tentative assignments for the stretching modes of SnF5⁻ and GeF5⁻ based on tetrameric anions, which are given in Table III. The assumption of a low degree of polymerization, such as a cyclic tetramer, for the anions in these NF4MF5 salts is not unreasonable in view of their appreciable solubility in solvents, such as HF or BrF₅. However, a crystal structure determination is desirable to confirm the above conclusions.

MARTY

The successful syntheses of NF4SnF5 and (NF4)2SnF6 demonstrate the possibility of preparing NF4⁺ salts derived from nonvolatile and unreactive polymeric Lewis acids. Such salts are important for solid propellant NF3-F2 gas generators for chemical HF-DF lasers, because they do not require the addition of a clinker-forming reagent. The synthesis of NF₄SnF₅ was achieved by depolymerizing SnF₄ in anhydrous HF and displacing BF₄⁻ from NF₄BF₄ as BF₃ gas. For the synthesis of $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$ a metathetical process was required. Both NF4⁺ salts were characterized by material balance, elemental analysis, infrared, Raman, and ¹⁹F NMR spectroscopy, x-ray powder diffraction data, and DSC. Whereas (NF₄)₂SnF₆ contains monomeric SnF₆² anions, NF₄SnF₅ contains polymeric, cis-fluorine-bridged, hexacoordinated anions. The vibrational spectra indicate that in solid NF₄SnF₅ the anion is probably present as a cyclic tetramer.

Acknowledgment. We are grateful to Dr. L. R. Grant for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

Registry No. (NF4)2SnF6, 61587-66-4; (NF4)4(SnF5)4, 61587-68-6; NF4SnF5, 61587-75-5; Cs2SnF4, 16919-25-8; SnF4, 7783-62-2.

intery Material Available: Tables IV and V, showing x-ray powder data (2 pages). Ordering information is given on any current masthead page.

References and Notes

- K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, horg. Chem., this issue (2) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 15, 1275
- (1976), and references cited therein. (3) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, U.S. Patent 3 503 719
- (1970). W. Dahne and R. Hoppe, Naturwissenschaften, 49, 254 (1982). Charthern T. R. Gilson, K. M. S. Livingston, and
- (5) I. R. Beatsle, N. Cheetham, T. R. Gilson, K. M. S. Livingston, and D. J. Reynolds, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1910 (1971).
- (6) W. E. Tolberg, private communication.
 (7) S. P. Mishra, M. C. R. Symous, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and R. . Wagner, Inorg. Chem., 14, 1103 (1975).
- (8) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 14, 2224 (1975)
- (9) G. M. Begun and A. C. Rutenberg, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 2212 (1967).
 (10) H. A. Carter, A. M. Qureshi, J. R. Sama, and F. Aubke, *Can. J. Chem.*, (10)48, 2853 (1970).
- A. Lari-Lavassani, G. Jourdan, C. Avinens, and L. Cot, C. R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci., Ser. C, 279, 193 (1974).
 I. I. Tychinskaya, N. F. Yudanov, and A. A. Opalovskii, Russ. J. Inorg. Chem. (Engl. Transl.), 14, 1636 (1969).
- (13) A. F. Clifford, H. C. Beachell, and W. M. Jack, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem.,
- (1) N. 1. CHORG, M. C. DEADLER, and W. M. Sach, J. Introg. Parts Chem., 5, 57 (1957).
 (14) P. A. W. Dean, Can. J. Chem., 51, 4024 (1973).
 (15) W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1156 (1967).
- (16) Powder Diffraction File, File No. 15-808, Joint Committee on Powder
- (17) C. H. Dungan and J. R. Van Wazer in "Compilation of Reported F¹⁹ NMR Chemical Shifts", Wiley-Interscience, New York, N.Y., 1970.
 (18) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, A. E. Pavlath, and W. Sawodny, *Inorg.*
- Chem., 6, 533 (1967). (19) P. A. W. Dean and D. F. Evans, J. Chem. Soc. A, 698 (1967). (20) J. W. Emsley, J. Foeney, and L. H. Sutcliffe in "High Resolution Nuclear
- Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy", Vol. 1, Pergamon Press, Oxford, 1965, pp 350, 645.
- W. Klemm, J. Krause, K. Wahl, E. Huss, R. Hoppe, E. Weise, and W. (21)Brandt, Forschungsber, Wirtsch, Verkehrminist, Nordrhein-Westfalen, No. 160, 38 (1953)
- (22) Y. M. Bosworth and R. J. H. Clark, J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans., 1749 (1974).
- (23) H. A. Carter, A. M. Qureshi, J. R. Sams, and F. Aubke, Can. J. Chem., 48, 2853 (1970).
- G. M. Begun and A. C. Rutenberg, Inorg. Chem., 6, 2212 (1967). J. R. Beattie, K. M. S. Livingston, G. A. Ozin, and D. J. Reynolds. J. (25) Chem. Soc. A, 958 (1969).
- (26) A. J. Edwards, J. Chem. Soc., 3714 (1964).

Spectrochimics Acts, Vol. 33A, pp. 69 to 73. Pargamon Press 1977, Printed in Northern Ireland

Vibrational spectrum and normal coordinate analysis of SF₅Br

KARL O. CHRISTE, EARL C. CURTIS, and CARL J. SCHACK

Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

and

ACHIM ROLAND

Department of Chemistry, University of California, and Molecular and Materials Research Division of the Lawrence Berkeley Laboratory, Berkeley, California 94720

(Received 11 March 1976)

Abstract—The i.r. spectrum of gaseous and the Raman spectrum of liquid SF₃Br are reported. Ten out of 11 fundamentals expected for symmetry C_{4u} were observed and assigned. A normal coordinate analysis was carried out and thermodynamic properties in the range 0–2000 K were computed.

INTRODUCTION

Whereas the vibrational spectra and force fields of SF_5Cl [1-3], SeF_5Cl [4], and TeF_5Cl [5] have been well characterized, similar data on the corresponding bromine compounds are lacking. Since SF_5Br is an important intermediate for the synthesis of SF_5 substituted compounds, a thorough characterization of this molecule was desired. In this paper, we report its vibrational spectrum and the results of a normal coordinate analysis.

EXPERIMENTAL

The SF₃Br was prepared by the interaction of BrF with SF₄ in the presence of CsF in a stainless steel reactor at 90° for 24 hr. The reaction products were separated by repeated fractional condensation through a series of traps maintained at -95 and -112° . The SF₃Br was retained in the -112° trap. It was found difficult to obtain a colorless product, free of traces of Br₂, owing to its tendency to decompose to S₂F₁₀ and Br₂ under the influence of light.

The i.r. spectra were recorded at Rocketdyne on both a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 and a Beckman Model 4250 spectrophotometer, calibrated by comparison with standard calibration points [6]. Stainless steel cells of 5 and 10-cm path length fitted with AgCl or high density polyethylene windows (seasoned with ClF₃) were used as sample containers. The Raman spectrum of liquid SF₃Br was recorded at UC Berkeley on a Spex Model 1400 double monochromator, using the 6764 Å exciting line for a Kr ion laser and quartz capillaries as sample containers.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Vibrational spectra of SF₅Br.

The i.r. spectrum of SF₃Br is shown in Fig. 1. Three very weak bands at 945, 820 and 545 cm⁻¹ were deleted from the figure, since their relative intensities varied from sample to sample and bands of similar frequencies have previously been reported [7] for S₂F₁₀, the photolytic decomposition product of SF₃Br. The frequencies observed for the i.r. spectrum of the gas and the Raman spectrum of the liquid, together with their assignments for point group C_{4w} , are given in Table 1. The agreement between the frequencies of the gas and the liquid is good indicating very little or no association in the liquid phase.

Since SF₃Br can be considered as a monosubstituted derivative of octahedral SF₆. it should belong to point group C_{4v} . The 11 fundamentals of SF₃Br of symmetry C_{4v} can be classified as $4A_1+2B_1+B_2+4E$. Of these, all 11 modes should be Raman active, whereas only the A_1 and E modes should be i.r. active. Of the Raman lines, only the four A_1 modes should be polarized.

The observed spectrum agrees with these predictions. The assignment of the bands to the individual modes was done by analogy with the known spectra of closely related SF₃Cl [1-3], SeF₅Cl [4], and SF₅O⁻ [8] (see Table 2) and, therefore, requires only little discussion. For SF₅Cl the revised assignment [4] was used. The frequencies of SF₅Br, which mainly involve motions of the SF₅ part of the molecule, deviate by less than 24 cm⁻¹ from those previously reported for SF₅Cl [1-3]. The vibrations involving mainly an S—Br motion show the expected pronounced mass effect. The frequency of



Fig. 1. Infrared spectrum of gaseous SF₅Br. Traces A, B and C, 100, 4.5 and 1 mm, respectively, in a 5 cm pathlength cell with AgCl windows; trace D, 700 mm in a 10 cm pathlength cell with polyethylene windows.

 275 cm^{-1} assigned to the S-Br stretch in SF₃Br is in good agreement with the value of 305 cm^{-1} found for this mode in BrSO₂F [9].

70

The above assignments are further supported by the observed i.r. band contours (PQR structure for the $A_1 \mod_{\otimes S}$), the Raman polarization data, and the fact that all the observed combination bands (see Table 1) can be assigned without violation of the $C_{4\nu}$ selection rules. The failure to detect ν_6 in the Raman spectrum is no surprise since for this type of molecules this mode is generally of very low intensity and also was not observed for the related molecules SF₃Cl [1-3] and SeF₃Cl [5]. By analogy with SF₅Cl [3], ν_{11} of SF₅Br is of very low intensity in the i.r. spectrum, but is readily observed in the Raman spectrum.

Table 1. Vibrational spectra of SF₅Br and their assignment in point group C_{4u}

Obsd freq, cm ⁻¹ ,	and intensity*	
Infrared Raman gas liquid		Assignment
1745 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_8 = 1743 (E)$
1696 w		$2\nu_1 = 1698(A_1)$
1588 w		$\nu_2 + \nu_4 = 1586 (E)$
1540 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_2 = 1541 (A_1)$
1514 w		$v_{\rm s} + v_{\rm g} = 1514 (E)$
1489 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_1 = 1485 (E)$
1443 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_3 = 1440 (A_1)$
1280 vw		$\nu_2 + \nu_3 = 1283 (A_1)$
1268 vw		$v_1 + v_{10} = 1267 (E)$ or $v_2 + v_9 = 1267 (E)$
1193 vw		$\nu_{s} + \nu_{e} = 1195 (E)$
1175 vvw		$2\nu_1 = 1182(A_1)$
1120 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_2 = 1120(A_1)$
894 va	898 (0.2) das	$\nu_{\rm s}(E)$
849 vs. P. O. R	848 (0.02) p	V1 (A1)
692 m. P. O. R	691 (7.6) p	Py (A)
	620 (0.3) do	$\nu_{s}(B_{1})$
591 m. P. O. K	586 (0.2) p	$\mathbf{v}_{1}(\mathbf{A}_{1})$
575 m	575 (0.02) do	¥ (E)
	500 (0.2) do	H (B)
477 vw		$y_{1} = y_{1} = 470 (E)$
418 mw	419 (0.4) dn	$\mathbf{y}_{10}(\mathbf{E})$
271 mw	272 (10) p	V ₄ (A .)
	222 (0.6) dp	$\nu_{11}(E)$

* Uncorrected Raman intensities.

Vibrational spectrum and normal coordinate analysis of SF₅Br

Table 2. Vibrational spectrum of SF, Br compared to those of SF, Cl, SF, O" and SeF, Cl

		C	bed freq, cm	', and inter	usity				
	SF,Br SF,CI [1-4]		SFs	SF ₅ O ⁻ [8] Se		F_CI [4]	Assignment	Approximate	
i.r. gas	Ra liquid	i.r. gas	Ra liquid	i.r.	Ra	i.r. 3 38	Ra liquid	group C.	vibration
849 vs	848 (0.02) p	855 vs	833 (0.2) p	735 vs	722 (0.2)	729 ma	721 (1.8) p	A1 1/1	v (XF)
692 m	691 (7.6) p	707 s	704 (3) p	697 m	697 (10)	654 w	656 (10) p	۲3	v sym (XF4)
591 m	586 (0.2) p	602 s	603 (0.2) p	506 s	506 (1)	440 vs	443 (2.2) p	ν,	8 sym out of plane (XF4)
271 mw	272 (10) p	402 s	403 (10) p	1154 vs	1153 (1)	384 mw	385 (8.5) p	74	* (XY)
	620 (0.3) dp		625 (0.7) dp		541 (3.3)		636 (0.6) dp	B1 v5	ν sym out of phase (XF ₄)
	-		-		472 (0.2)		-	¥s	8 asym out of plane (XF_4)
	500 (0.2) dp		505 (0.2) dp		452 (0.9)		380 dp	Barr	δ sym in plane (XF ₄)
894 vs	898 (0.2) dp	909 vs	927 (0.2) dp	785 vs	780 (0.1)	745 vs	745 (0.3) dp	E M	≥ asym (XF4)
575 m	575 (0.02) dp	579 mw	584 (0.1) dp	530 sh	530 (2)	421 s	424 (0.4) dp	24	8 (FXF4)
418 mw	419 (0.4) dp	441 m	442 (0.8) dp	325 mw		334 m	336 (1.2) dp	¥10	8 asym in plane (XF4)
	222 (0.6) đợ	287 vw	271 (0.6) dp	606 s	607 (2.2)		213 (1.4) dp	٧11	8 (YXF4)

Force constants

A normal-coordinate analysis was carried out to aid the spectral assignment. The kinetic and potential energy metrics were computed by a machine method [10], assuming the following geometry and coordinate definitions: $R_{SF} = r_{SF} = 1.60 \text{ Å}$, $D_{SBr} =$ 2.27 Å [11], $\alpha = \langle FSF = 90^{\circ}, \beta = \langle FSF = 90^{\circ} \text{ and} \gamma = \langle BrSF = 90^{\circ}, \text{ where } F' \text{ refers to the axial (uni$ que) fluorine ligand. The symmetry coordinatesused were identical with those previously reported[12] for IF₅O. The deformation coordinates wereweighted by unit (1 Å) distance.

The force constants were calculated by trial and error with the aid of a computer to give an exact fit between the observed and computed frequencies using the simplest possible modified valence force field. Unique force constants could not be computed since the general valence force field has 24 symmetry force constants and there are only 11 frequencies. It was found that in both the A_1 and Eblock off-diagonal force constants are required to fit the observed frequencies. In the A_1 block, the F_{12} , F_{23} and F_{24} terms may be neglected [13] since their corresponding G matrix elements are zero. In the E block, however, all G matrix elements are nonzero. Based on our experience with related molecules, the most plausible interaction constants were selected and their values were kept as small as possible. Additional criteria for selecting the offdiagonal F terms were a plausible potential energy distribution and the condition to make $F_{11} = f_R = f_r$. The resulting force constants are listed in Tables 3 and 4. Uncertainty estimates are difficult to make

Table 3. Symmetry force constants of S ^{1/2} ₅ Br									
A1 1/1	849	$F_{11} = j_{R}$	= 4.50						
¥2	692	$F_{22} = f_1 + 2f_m + f_m'$	= 5.36						
ν ₃	591	$F_{33} = \frac{1}{2}(f_{e} + 2f_{ee} + f_{ee}' + f_{y} + 2f_{yy} + f_{yy}')$							
•		$-2f_{e_{1}}+4f_{e_{2}}-2f_{e_{2}}$	= 2.35						
Va	271	Faa = fp	- 2.23						
-		$F_{13} = \sqrt{2}(f_{RA} - f_{RV})$	= 0.48						
		$F_{1A} = f_{BD}$	= 0.67						
		$F_{14} = \sqrt{2}(f_{D4} - f_{D_{12}})$	=-0.30						
B1 VS	620	$F_{33} = f_r - 2f_m + f_m$	= 4.30						
¥4	[470]t	$F_{aa} = \frac{1}{2}(f_a - 2f_{aa} + f_{aa}' + f_{a} - 2f_{aa} + f_{aa}')$							
		$-2f_{au}+4f_{au}-2f_{au}$	= 3.16						
B ₂ wy	500	$F_{77} = f_{a} - 2f_{aa} + f_{aa}$	= 1.79						
E v.	894	$F_{aa} = f_{a} - f_{a}$	= 3.74						
70	575	$F_{00} = f_0 - f_{00}$	= 2.62						
¥10	418	$F_{1010} = f_{-} - f_{-}$	= 1.90						
¥11	222	$F_{1111} = f_{x} - f_{x}'$	= 1.26						
		$F_{ab} = f_{cb} - f_{cb}$	= 0.66						
		$F_{N11} = f_{ry} - f_{ry}^{*}$	= 0.45						

⁶Stretching constants in mdyn/Å, deformation constants in mdyn Å/radian², and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/radian. † estimated value.

471

Table 4. Internal force	e constants of SF ₅ Br ⁺ T
$f_{R} = 4.50$ $f_{D} = 2.23$ $f_{r} = 4.285$ $f_{rr} = 0.265$ $f_{rr} = 0.545$ $f_{RD} = 0.67$ $f_{a} = 1.955$ $f_{ea} = -f_{aa} = 0.055$ $f_{f} = 3.216$ $f_{fp} = -0.277$	$f_{\mu\mu} = 0.596$ $f_{\nu} = 1.479$ $f_{\nu\nu} = -0.128$ $f_{\nu\nu} = 0.219$ $f_{\mu\mu} = 0.34$ $f_{D\nu} = 0.212$ $f_{\mu\mu} = -f_{\mu\mu} = 0.33$ $f_{\nu\nu} = -f_{\nu\nu} = 0.225$
JAA0.277	

* Stretching constants in mdyn/Å, deformation constants in mdyn Å/radian², and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/radian.

† Only the values of the stretching force constants can be uniquely determined from the symmetry force constants: for the computation of the remaining constants, the following assumptions were made:

$$\begin{split} f_{\beta\gamma} &= f_{\beta\gamma}' = f_{\beta\gamma}'' = f_{R\gamma} = f_{D\beta} = 0, \quad f_{r\beta} = -f_{r\beta}'', \\ f_{r\gamma} &= -f_{r\gamma}'', \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{f_{\beta}}{f_{\gamma}} = \frac{f_{\beta\beta}}{f_{\gamma\gamma}} = \frac{f_{\beta\beta}}{f_{\gamma\gamma}}', \end{split}$$

owing to the underdetermined nature of the force field. However, numerical experiments and comparisons with related molecules (see Table 5) indicate that the listed principal force constants might be expected to be a reasonable approximation of the general valence force field values.

Comparison of the SF₃Br stretching force constants with those of SF₄ [14], SF₅Cl [5, 15], SF₅O⁻ [8] and SeF₅Cl [4] (see Table 5) shows the expected trends. The SF stretching force constant values decrease in the order: $SF_6 > SF_5Cl > SF_5Br >$ SF_5O^- . This may be explained [4] by the decreasing electronegativity from F towards Br and the formal negative charge in SF₅O⁻ which all tend to release electron density to the remaining fluorine-ligands. This results in an increased polarity $(S^{*+}-F^{*-})$ of these S-F bonds and, consequently, a lowering of the SF stretching force constants. The stretchstretch interaction constants also show continuous trends, although it is difficult to rationalize why in

Table 5.	Stretching	force	constants	(in mdyn	/Å) of	SF ₅ Br	compared	to those
	-	of SF ₅ (D⁻, SF₅Cl	, SF4, SeF	°5Cl an	id SeF ₆		

	SF ₆ [14]	SF [15]	sa [5]	SF₅Br	SF50-[8]	SeF6*	SeF5C1[4]
fr fd	5.26	{ 4.83 { 2.94	4.62 2.75	4.50 2.23	3.75 6.46	5.01	{4.42 2.75
fr fr fr f-	0.341 0.002	(4.51 0.30 0.47	4.59 0.26 0.35	4.29 0.27 0.55 0.67	0.54 0.75 0.66	0.12 0.14	0.07 0.35

* Abramowitz and I. W. Levin, Inorg. Chem., 6, 538 (1967).

SF₆ (for which a GVFF is known [14]) the value of f_n becomes smaller than that of f_n . Generally, the interaction between linear bonds (f_n) is larger than that between bonds at right angles (f_n) .

The potential energy distribution [16] for SF₅Br is given in Table 6. As can be seen, most fundamentals are reasonably characteristic, thus supporting the above assignments. The mixing of the axial SF stretch (v_1) with the equatorial SF₄ umbrella

Table 6.	Potentia	l energy	distribution :	for SF5Br*
----------	----------	----------	----------------	------------

A 1	V1	849	$72F_{11} + 54F_{33} + 11F_{44} - 18F_{13} - 12F_{14}$
•	¥2	602	100F ₁₂
	ν,	591	$36F_{11} + 46F_{13} + 12F_{13}$
	¥4	271	92F44
B,	Vs	620	100F55
•	26	470	100F44
B ₂	1/7	500	100F77
E	Pa	894	$85F_{aa} + 14F_{ab} + 19F_{10,10} - 14F_{ab}$
	vo	575	$78F_{99} + 11F_{81}$
	¥10	418	$14F_{aa} + 71F_{10,10}$
	P11	222	93F _{11,11}

Table 7. C	Computed	thermodyn	amic properties of	of SF ₃ Br*
Т, К	C,•	H°-H°o	-(F°-H°o)/T	S*
0	0	0	0	0
100	9.916	0.844	51.584	60.020
200	15.763	2.121	58.033	68.637
298.15	20.527	3.918	62.744	75.883
300	20.598	3.956	62.825	76.010
400	23.619	6.179	66.938	82.386
500	25.459	8.640	70.590	67.870
600	26.619	11.248	73.875	92.622
700	27.382	13.951	76.857	96.787
800	27.909	16.717	79.583	100.480
900	28.284	19.528	82.092	103.790
1000	28.559	22.371	84.414	106.785
1100	28.767	25.237	86.574	109.517
1200	28.928	28.122	88.592	112.027
1300	29.054	31.022	90.485	114.348
1400	29.155	33.932	92.267	116.505
1500	29.238	36.852	93.951	118.519
1600	29.305	39.779	95.546	120.408
1700	29.362	42.713	97.061	122.187
1800	29.409	45.651	98.504	123.866
1900	29.450	48.594	99.881	125.457
2000	29.484	51.541	101.198	126.969

* Per cent contributions. Contributions of less than 10% to the PED are not listed.

• Units for C_p^{\bullet} , S^{\bullet}, and F^{\bullet} are calories, moles, and degrees Kelvin; for H^e units are kilocalories and moles.

deformation (v_3) is no surprise in view of their similar motions and frequencies.

Thermodynamic properties

The thermodynamic properties of SF₅Br weis computed with the molecular geometry and vibrational frequencies given above assuming an idea. gas at 1 stm pressure and using the harmonicoscillator rigid-rotor approximation [17]. These properties are given for the range 0-2000 V. in Table 7.

Acknowledgment-The work at Rocketdyne wes financially supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch. The work at Berkeley was supported by the Molecular and materials Research Division of the Lewrence Berkeley Laboratory under Contract W-7405-ENG-48 and during the tenure of a DAAD fellowship (1972 -73) with Prof. Neil Bartlett.

REFERENCES

- [1] L. H. CROSS, H. L. ROBERTS, P. GOGGIN and L. A.
- WOODWARD, Trans. Faraday Soc., 36, 945 (1960). [2] K. VENKATESWARLU and K. SATHIANANDAN, Opt Spectry, 11, 24 (1961).

- [3] J. E. GRIFFITHS, Spectrochim. Acta 23A, 2145 (1967).
- [4] K. O. CHRISTE, C. J. SCHACK and E. C. CURTIS. Inorg. Chem., 11, 583 (1972). [5] W. V. F. BROOKS, M. ESHAQUE, C. LAU and J.
- PASSMORE, Canad. J. Chem. 54, 817 (1976).
- [6] E. K. PLYLER, A. DANTI, L. R. BLAINE and E. D. TIDWELL, J. Res. Nat. Bur. Stand. 64, 841 (1960).
- [7] J. K. WILMHURST and H. J. BERNSTEIN, Canad. J. Chem., 35, 191 (1957).
- [8] K. O. CHRISTE, C. J. SCHACK, D. PILIPOVICH, E. C. CURTIS and W. SAWODNY, Inorg. Chem. 12, 620 (1973).
- [9] P. R. REED, JR. and R. W. LOVEJOY, Spectrochim. Acta, 24A, 1795 (1968).
- [10] E. C. CURTIS, Spectrochim. Acta 27A, 1989 (1971).
- [11] D. P. STEVENSON and R. A. COOLEY, J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 62, 2477 (1940).
- [12] D. F. SMITH and G. M. BEGUN, J. Chem. Phys. 43, 2001 (1965).
- [13] W. SAWODNY, J. Mol. Spectrosc. 30, 56 (1969).
- [14] A. RUOFF, J. Mol. Structure 4, 332 (1969).
- [15] W. SAWODNY, Habilitationsschrift, University of Stuttgart, Stuttgart, Germany, 1969.
- [16] J. OVEREND and J. R. SCHERER, J. Chem. Phys. 32, 1289 (1960).
- [17] J. E. MAYER and M. G. MAYER, Statistical Mechanics, Wiley, New York, N.Y., (1940).

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry 16, 353 (1977.)] Copyright 1977 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Recketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Synthesis and Characterization of $(NF_4)_2 TiF_6$ and of Higher NF₄⁺ and Cs⁺ Poly(perfluorotitanate(IV)) Salts

KARL O. CHRISTE* and CARL J. SCHACK

Received June 26, 1976

AIC60527U

Metathesis between Cs₂TiF₆ and NF₄SbF₆ in HF solution was used to prepare the novel perfluorosmmonium salt (NF₄)₂TiF₆. The compound is a white crystalline solid, stable to about 200 °C. It was characterized by elemental analysis and infrared, Raman, and ¹⁹F NMR spectroscopy. X-ray powder data show that the compound (tetragonal, a = 10.715 Å, c = 11.114Å) is isotypic with (NF₄)₂GeF₆ and (NF₄)₂SnF₆. Thermal or HF solution displacement reactions between NF₄BF₄ and TiF₄ produced the polyperfluorotitanate(IV) salts NF₄Ti₂F₉ and NF₄Ti₃F₁₃. Heating of NF₃, F₃, and TiF₄ to 190 °C at an autogenous pressure of 160 atm produced a salt of the approximate composition NF₆Ti₆F₂₅. For comparison, TiF₄ and the salts Cs₂TiF₆, Cs₂Ti₂F₁₀, and CsTi₂F₉ were synthesized and characterized by vibrational spectroscopy.

Introduction

Although the nonexistence of an NF₅ parent molecule and the high ionization potentials of NF₃ and fluorine made the original synthesis of NF₄⁺ salts difficult,¹ their surprisingly high thermal stability permits the syntheses of salts of relatively weak Lewis acids. Thus, the preparation of stable NF₄⁺ salts²³ containing GeF₅⁻, GeF₆²⁻, SnF₅⁻, and SnF₆²⁻ anions has been recently reported. Since NF₄⁺ salts are of significant interest for solid propellant NF₃-F₂ gas generators⁴ for chemical HF-DF lasers, the synthesis of novel higher performing NF₄⁺ salts is desirable. In this paper, we report on the syntheses and properties of NF₄⁺ salts derived from TiF₄.

Experimental Section

Materials and Apperatus. The equipment and handling procedures used in this work were identical with those previously described.²⁻⁴ The CaF was fused in a platinum crucible and powdered in the drybox. The NF₃ and F₂ were prepared at Rocketdyne, the HF (Matheson) was dried as previously described,³ and the BrF₅ (Matheson) was purified by fractional condensation prior to use. Pure NF₄BF₄ was prepared from NF₃, F₂, and BF₃ by uv photolysis² at -196 °C and the NF₆SbF₄ was synthesized as previously described.⁴ A 10 year old sample of commercial TiF₄ (Allied) had undergone partial hydrolysis but was converted back to pure TiF₄ by fluorinating it in a Monel cylinder for 2 days at 250 °C with F₂ at 70 atm. Both, treated and unirented, samples of TiF₄ were used in the displacement reactions with NF_4BF_4 . In some cases the course of the reactions was influenced by the choice of the TiF_4 .

Synthesis of Cs₂TiF₆. Dry CsF (40.3 mmol) and TiF₄ (20.15 mmol) were combined in a passivated Teflon FEP ampule. Anhydrous HF (3 ml of liquid) was added at -78 °C. The mixture was warmed to 24 °C and stirred for 1 h until all solid material had dissolved. The volatile materials were pumped off at 70 °C for 2 h. The white solid residue (8.621 g; weight calcd for 20.15 mmol of Cs₂TiF₆ 8.619 g) was shown by infrared and Raman spectroscopy to be Cs₂TiF₆ of excellent purity. The products obtained from both untreated and prefluorinated TiF₄ were undistinguishable. The solubility of Cs₂TiF₆ in anhydrous HF at 24 °C was found to be about 4 g/g of HF.

Synthesis of $C_{2}Tl_{2}F_{10}$. This salt was synthesized from equimolar amounts of $C_{2}Tl_{2}F_{10}$. This salt was synthesized from equimolar amounts of $C_{2}Tl_{2}F_{10}$ and prefluorinated TiF₄ either by heating in a Monel cylinder to 180 °C for 7 days or by stirring the mixture in liquid anhydrous HF for 4 days at 25 °C and pumping off the volatile material at 50 °C for 3 h. The observed weights closely corresponded to those expected for $C_{2}Tl_{2}F_{10}$. Vibrational spectroscopy showed only small amounts of $Tl_{4}F_{2}^{-}$ and $Tl_{3}F_{9}^{-}$ for the product of the thermal reaction and of $Tl_{4}F_{4}$. $Tl_{2}F_{9}^{-}$, $Tl_{5}F_{2}^{-}$, and a higher polyauion (Raman band at 778 cm⁻¹) for the HF reaction.

Synthesis of CsTi₂F₉. This salt was prepared as described above for Cs₂Ti₂F₁₀, except for using Cs₂TiF₆ and TiF₄ in a 1:3 mole ratio. Vibrational spectroscopy showed that the product from the HF reaction contained mainly Ti₂F₉⁻ with traces of TiF₄ and Ti₂F₁₀²⁻ being present. The product from the thermal reaction was a mixture of approximately 4TiF₄, 4CsTi₂F₉, and 2Cs₂Ti₂F₁₀.

354 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 16, No. 2, 1977

Table I.	Results	from the	Displacement	Reactions
between	NF ₄ BF ₄	and TiF,		

Reactants (mol)	Reaction conditions	Products (mol)
NF_BF_ (6),	HF, 24 °C,	NF ₄ Ti ₂ F ₉ (4), NF ₄ BF ₄ (4)
untreated I if (6)	18 1	
NF ₄ BF ₄ (6),	HF, 24 °C,	NF4T12F4 (6)
untreated TiF ₄ (12)	72 h	
NF ₄ BF ₄ (6).	HF, 24 ℃,	NF4Ti3F13 (~2), NF4BF4
prefluor TiF ₄ (6)	138 h	(~4), small amt of NF,Ti,F,
NF_BF_ (6),	HF, 24 °C,	NF_Ti_F_ (4), NF_BF_ (2)
prefluor TiF, (12)	96 h	• • • • • • •
NF.BF. (6).	190 °C.	NF.Ti.F. (~3), NF. (~3),
untreated TiF, (6)	18 h	BI, (~6), small amt of NF, BF, and NF, Ti, F.
NF.BF. (6).	160 °C.	NF.TI.F. (2). NF.BF.
untreated TilF ₄ (6)	60 h	(1.4), NF ₃ (2.6), BF ₃ (4.6)
NF.BF. (6).	170 °C.	NF.TI.F. (3), NF.BF. (3),
pretluor TiF, (6)	20 h	BIF, (3)
NF.BF. (6).	170 °C.	NF.TI.F. (3.6). NF.TI.F.,
prefluor TiF, (12)	20 h	(1.6), BF, (5.4), NF ₄ BF ₄ (0.6)
NF.BF. (6).	170 °C.	NF.TI,F. (6), BF, (6)
prefluor TiF, (12)	192 h	• • • • • • • • • • • • • •

The synthesis of higher polyperfluorotitanate(IV) anions was attempted by heating a 1:5 mole ratio mixture of Cs_2TiF_6 and TiF_4 to 180 °C for 7 days. Vibrational spectroscopy, however, showed the presence of only $Ti_2F_{10}^2$, Ti_2F_9 , and unreacted TiF_4 .

presence of only $Ti_2F_{10}^2$, Ti_2F_9 , and unreacted TiF_4 . Synthetis of $(NF_4)_2TiF_6$. The metathetical synthesis of $(NF_4)_2TiF_6$ from saturated HF solutions of NF_SbF6 (10.00 mmol) and Cs2TiF6 (5.00 mmol) was carried out in the apparatus previously described for the synthesis of (NF4), SnF6. After combination of the solutions of the two starting materials at room temperature and formation of a CsSbF₆ precipitate, the mixture was cooled to -78 °C and filtered. The volatile materials were pumped off at 50 °C for 1 hr. The filter cake (3.85 g) was shown by its x-ray powder diffraction pattern and vibrational spectroscopy to be mainly CsSbF, containing, due to the hold up of some mother liquid, a small amount of (NF4)2TiF6. The filtrate residue (1.55 g; weight caled for 5 mmol of (NF4)2TiF4 1 71 g) had the following composition (mol %): (NF4)2TiF4, 88.5; CsSbF4. 11.5. Found: NF3, 36.3; Ti, 12.21; Sb, 4.11; Cs, 4.4. Caled for a mixture of 88.5% (NF4)2TiF6 and 11.5% CsSbF6: NF3, 36.43; Ti, 12.29; Sb, 4.06; Cs, 4.43. Based on the observed Raman spectrum, the composition of the filtrate residue was estimated to be 90% (NF4)2TiF6 and 10% CsSbF6, in good agreement with the above clemental analysis.

Displacement Reactions between NF₄BF₄ and TiF₄. These displacement reactions were carried out either in HF solution at room temperature or by heating the starting materials in the absence of a solvent in a Monel cylinder. For the HF solution reactions, the solid starting materials (6 mmol of NF₄BF₄ in each experiment) were placed in a passivated Teflon FEP ampule and 15 ml of liquid anhydrous HF was added. The mixture was stirred with a Teflon-coated magnetic stirring bar at room temperature for a given time period. The volatile products were pumped off at 50 °C for 3 h and the composition of the solid residue was determined by elemental and spectroscopic analyses and from the observed material balances.

The thermal displacement reactions were carried out in a prepassivated 90-mi Monel cylinder which was heated in an electric oven for a specified time period. The volatile products were separated by fractional condensation in a vacuum line, measured by PVT, and identified by infrared spectroscopy. The solid residues were weighed and characterized by elemental and spectroscopic analyses. The results of these experiments are summarized in Table I.

Direct Synthesis of NF₄⁺ Poly(perfinerotitanates(IV)). Prefluorinated TiF₄ (11.3 mmol), NF₃ (200 mmol), and F₂ (200 mmol) were heated in a passivated 90-ml Monel cylinder to various temperatures for different time periods. After each heating cycle, the volatile products were temporarily removed and the progress of the reaction was followed by determining the weight gain of the solid and recording its v rational spectra. Heating to 200 °C for 3 days resulted in a weight gain of 8 mg and the vibrational spectra showed mainly unreacted TiF₄ in addition to a small amount of NF₄⁺ and a poly(periluorotitanate(IV)) anion (probably Ti₆F₂₅; see below) having its strongest Rainan line at 784 cm⁻¹. During the next two heating cycles (190-195 °C for 14 days and 180 °C for 35 days) the solid gained 149 and 41 mg, respectively. The vibrational spectra did not show any evidence of unreacted TiF₄, and the relative intensities of the bands due to NF₄⁺ had significantly increased. Furthermore, the 784-cm⁻¹ Raman line had become by far the most intense Raman line. Additional heating to 230 °C for 3 days did not result in significant changes in either the weight or the vibrational spectra of the solid. On the basis of the observed weight increase and the lack of spectroscopic evidence for the presence of lower poly(perfluorotitanate(IV)) anions, the solid product appears to have the approximate composition NF₄Ti₆F₂₅ (calcd weight increase 205 mg; obsd weight increase 198 mg).

Results and Discussion

Syntheses of NF_4^+ Salts. Perfluoroammonium salts of TiF_4 were prepared by the following methods.

(1) Metathesis:

$$Cs_{3}TiF_{\bullet} + 2NF_{\bullet}SbF_{\bullet} \xrightarrow{HF=00In} 2CsSbF_{\bullet} I + (NF_{\bullet})_{3}TiF_{\bullet}$$

The yield of $(NF_4)_2 TiF_6$ in this reaction is practically quantitative, except for material losses caused by the retention of a certain amount of mother liquor by the filter cake. The purity of the material obtained in this manner was approximately 88.5 mol %, the remainder being CsSbF₆.

(2) Direct Synthesis from NF₃, F₂, and TiF₄:

NF₁ + F₂ + 6TiF₄
$$\xrightarrow{190 \text{°C}}$$
 NF₄Ti₄F₂₅

Heating of TiF₄ with a large excess of NF₃ and F₂ to 180-195 °C for 50 days under an autogenous pressure of about 160 atm produced a solid of the approximate composition NF₄Ti₆F₂₅. Significant increases or decreases of the reaction temperature resulted in lower conversions of NF₃ to NF₄⁺. (3) Displacement Reactions:

NF₄BF₄ + nTiF₄ \rightarrow NF₄TiF₅ (n = 1)TiF₄ + BF₃

These reactions were carried out either in anhydrous HF solution at room temperature or by heating the solid starting materials in a Monel cylinder to 160–190 °C. The composition of the products was influenced by both the reaction corditions and the choice of the TiF₄ starting material (see Table I). For the HF solution displacement reactions, the use of pre-fluorinated TiF₄ (see below) resulted in the following approximate stoichiometry, independent of the mole ratio of the starting materials

When untreated TiF_4 was used, the reaction stoichiometry changed from 1:3 to 1:2, again independent of the mole ratio of the starting materials

$$NF_4BF_4 + 2TiF_4 \xrightarrow{HF_1 24 \ C} NF_4Ti_2F_1 + BF_3$$

In the thermal displacement reactions, the use of prefluorinated TiF_4 at 170 °C resulted in a clean 1:2 reaction between NF_4BF_4 and TiF_4 according to

When an excess of NF₄BF₄ was used, the reaction was complete in 20 h, producing a mixture of NF₄Ti₂F₉ and unreacted NF₄BF₄. When we used a 1:2 mole ratio of NF₄BF₄ and TiF₄, however, longer heating periods were required to avoid the formation of some NF₄Ti₃F₁₃ as a by-product.

With untreated TiF₄, some of the NF₄⁺ salt was used up for the fluorination of the partially hydrolyzed TiF₄; however, the main product formed at 190 °C was again NF₄Ti₂F₉. When the reaction temperature was lowered to 160 °C, the

Poly(perfluorotitanate(IV)) Salts

main product was NF₄Ti₃F₁₃.

The above results are not surprising in view of our present understanding of NF₄⁺ chemistry. It appears that the nature of the Lewis acid determines the possible synthetic routes toward their NF₄⁺ salts. If a sufficiently strong Lewis acid is monomeric at the reaction temperature, a direct synthesis from NF₃, F₂, and the Lewis acid is possible. The initial step in this direct synthesis is the generation of F atoms¹ from F₂ by either discharge,^{6,7} radiation,^{1,2,8} or heating.^{4,9} These F atoms then react with the monomeric Lewis acid to form a Lewis acid-F· radical,¹⁰ a species which might be capable^{1,11} of supplying the energy (ionization potential of NF₃ minus the energy released by the formation of the ion pair) required for the oxidation of NF₃ to NF₃⁺. The latter cation can then be readily fluorinated by either F· or F₂ to NF₄⁺. A typical example for this scheme is the low-temperature UV photolysis of the NF₃ F₂-BF₃ system^{1,2,10}

$$F_{2} \xrightarrow{h\nu} 2F_{1}$$

$$F_{1} + BF_{1} + BF_{4}$$

 $BF_{*} + NF_{*} \cdot NF_{*}^{*}BF_{*}$

NF, 'BF, + F -- NF, 'BF,'

On the other hand, if the Lewis acid is polymeric at temperatures above the thermal decomposition point of its NF_4^+ salt, indirect synthetic methods must be used. A typical example is SnF_4 (sublimation point 704 °C), where metathesis

 $Cs_2SnF_* + 2NF_*SbF_* \xrightarrow{HF soln} 2CsSbF_* + (NF_*)_2SnF_*$

and the displacement reaction

 $2NF_4BF_4 + 2SnF_4 \xrightarrow{HF soln} (NF_4)_5 Sn_3F_{10} + 2BF_3$

have successfully been applied³ to the syntheses of its NF_4^+ salts.

The physical properties of TiF4 (polymeric solid at room temperature with a vapor pressure of 1 atm at 284 °C) are intermediate between those of BF_3 (bp -101 °C) or GeF_4 (1 atm vapor pressure at -36 °C) and SnF4 (bp 705 °C). Consequently, the successful, although slow, direct thermal synthesis of an NF4⁺ salt of TiF4 and the pronounced tendency of TiF₄ to form polyanions are not unexpected. However, the actual composition of the polyanions was surprising. Whereas both GeF4 and SnF4 in their displacement reactions^{2,3} with NF₄BF₄ form exclusively the $Ge_2F_{10}^2$ and $Sn_2F_{10}^{22}$ anions, respectively, no evidence was obtained for the formation of $Ti_2F_{10}^2$ in the corresponding reactions of TiF₄. Instead, only the polymeric anions Ti_2F_9 and Ti_3F_{13} were observed. Since TiF_6^{2-} is known¹² to associate with TiF_5 or TiF_4 to form $Ti_2F_{11}{}^3\,$ and $Ti_2F_{10}{}^2$, respectively, the failure to observe the two latter amons in the NF4BF4-TiF4 displacement reactions suggests that TiF_6^2 is not formed as an intermediate in appreciable quantities. Furthermore, the absence of observable amounts of $Ti_2F_{10}^{2-}$ indicates either that TiF_5 preferentially associates with TiF4 rather than with itself or that the smallest TiF₄ units present which will accept a fluoride ion are dimers. Unfortunately, the structures both of solid TiF4 and of the species present in its HF solutions are unknown. Consequently, it is at present inappropriate to rationalize the different behavior of TiF4 and of the two main-group tetrafluorides.

The fact that the displacement reaction in HF solution resulted for untreated TiF₄ in a lower polyanion (Ti₂F₉) than for prefluorinated TiF₄, is consistent with previous reports¹³ on the solubility of TiF₄ in HF. Thus TiF₄ is only sparingly soluble in anhydrous HF, but its solubility is significantly increased by the addition of a Lewis base, such as an alkali metal fluoride or water. Apparently, the base, i.e., F⁻ ions, helps to depolymerize the TiF₄. Since the untreated TiF₄ was partially hydrolyzed, it probably generated upon addition to the HF solution some H_2O , which in the presence of HF and TiF₄ would be protonated to yield OH_3^+ and a polytitanate anion. No chemical interaction between OH_3^+ and NF_4^+ is expected, since it has previously been demonstrated that $OH_3^+SbF_6^-$ and $NF_4^+SbF_6$ can coexist in HF solution.¹⁴

A previous study¹³ on the relative strength of fluoro acids in HF solution had placed BF₃, SnF₄, and TiF₄. *n* categories 2, 3, and 5, respectively, where the acid strength decreased with increasing category number. The results from our studies, i.e., the fact that both SnF₄ and TiF₄ are capable of quantitatively displacing BF₄ from NF₄BF₄ in HF solution, indicate that this acid classification is not generally valid.

Syntheses of Cs Salts. For the characterization of the poly(perfluorotitanate(IV)) anions in their NF₄⁺ salts, a better knowledge of these anions was required. Very little information on poly(perfluorotitanate(IV)) has previously been published. Except for a recent DSC study on NOTiF₅, which was shown to decompose at 225 °C to NOTi₂F₉ and FNO,¹⁵ the only detailed study on poly(perfluorotitanates) was carried out by Dean.¹² Studying the TiF₄-(Pr₂NH₂)₂TiF₆ system in SO₂ solution by ¹⁹F NMR spectroscopy, he established the presence of the Ti₂F₁₁³, Ti₂F₁₀², and Ti₂F₉⁻ anions, in addition to other unidentified polymeric anions.

Our study in anhydrous HF as a solvent showed that pure Cs_2TiF_6 is formed from stoichiometric amounts of CsF and either untreated or prefluorinated TiF₄

$$2CsF + TiF$$
, \xrightarrow{riF} Cs. TiF.

The compound $Cs_2Ti_2F_{10}$ can be produced from an equimolar mixture of Cs_2TiF_6 and TiF_4 by either HF treatment at room temperature or heating of the solids to 180 °C

$$Cs_2TiF_6 + TiF_4 \xrightarrow{180 \ ^\circ C} cor Cs_2Ti_2F_{10}$$

Vibrational spectroscopy showed only traces of TiF_4 , TiF_5^{2-} , and $Ti_2F_9^{-}$, indicating that under these conditions $Ti_2F_{10}^{2-}$ is clearly the favored species.

When the mole ratio of Cs_2TiF_6 to TiF_4 was changed to 1:3, the reaction in HF solution produced almost exclusively Ti_2F_9 -according to

$$C_{s,TiF_{s}} + 3TiF_{s} \xrightarrow{HF, 25-C} 2C_{sTi,F_{s}}$$

Only traces of TiF_4 and $Ti_2F_{10}^{21}$ were present. The thermal reaction, however, produced a mixture of approximately $4TiF_4$, $4CsTi_2F_9$, and $2Cs_2Ti_2F_{10}$.

A further increase of the TiF₄ ratio in the thermal reactions did not produce any evidence for the formation of polyanions higher than Ti_2F_9 but resulted in unreacted TiF₄. The HF solution study was not extended beyond the 1:3 Cs₂TiF₆:TiF₄ mole ratio.

Properties. The most interesting one of the novel salts prepared during this study is $(NF_4)_2TiF_6$, since it has the highest usable fractine content of any presently known NF4⁺ salt. All the NF4⁺ perfluorotitanates(IV) are white crystalline solids. Based on observations of their thermal decompositions in sealed glass capillaries and on the results of the direct thermal synthesis and of the thermal displacement reactions, these NF4⁺ salts are stable to at least 200°. By analogy with the other known NF4⁺ salts, it is difficult to obtain meaningful decomposition temperatures from either melting point determinations or DSC data.^{2,3} All salts are hygroscopic and hydrolyze in water with quantitative NF₃ and less than quantitative O₂ evolution, in agreement with previous findings.² The hydrolysate shows the yellow color characteristic for titanyl salts. The (NF4)₂TiF₆ salt is highly soluble in H₇ and moderately soluble in BrF₅. For the polyanion salts, the

dobsd	dcaled	Intens	hkl
6.23	6.26	vw	111
5.57	5.56	VS	002
4.93	4.93	w	102
3.49	3.50	S	103
3.39	3.39	s	310
2.94	2.93	ms	213
2.782	2.778	m	004
2.465	2.463	w	331
2.315	2.318	mw	323
2.201	2.200	8	422
2.100	2.101	w	510
1.990	1.990	vw	{ 520 502
1.892	1.894	m	440
1.789	1.789	mw	600 44 2
1.663	1.564	mw	226
1.641	1.644	mw	306

^a Tetragonal; a = 10.715 Å, c = 11.114 Å; Cu K α radiation; Ni fülter.



Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of solid $(NF_4)_2 TiF_6$ and $NF_4 Ti_2 F_9$: traces A and B, intrared and Raman spectra of $(NF_4)_2 TiF_6$, respectively; traces C and D, corresponding spectra of $NF_4 Ti_2 F_9$, prepared by the thermal (170 °C) displacement reaction between $NF_4 BF_4$ and TiF_4 (1:2). The absorptions below 400 cm⁻¹ in the infrared apeptra (broken lines) are due to the AgCl windows. Weak bands, due to impurities, were deleted from the spectra. Raman spectra were recorded with a spectral slit width of 3 cm⁻¹. The insert was recorded at a higher recorder gain.

solubility decreases with increasing anion size.

01.

The Cs^+ salts are also stable, white, crystallinic colids. The Cs_2TiF_6 salt is very soluble in HF (about 4 g/g of HF), but

Table III. Crystallographic Data of $(NF_4)_2 TiF_6$ Compared to Those of Other NF4⁺ Salts

	Te cel	tragonal I dimensi	unit ions		Vol/F.	Calcd den- sity.
	a, K	c, A	V, A3	Z	Α'	g/cm'
NF ₄ PF ₄ ^a NF ₄ AsF ₄ ^b NF ₄ SbF ₄ ^c NF ₄ BiF ₄ ^c NF ₄ BF ₄ ^c	7.577 7.70 7.903 8.006	5.653 5.73 5.806 5.821 5.229	324.53 339.73 362.63 373.10 517.04	2 2 2 2	16.23 16.99 18.13 18.66	2.41 2.72 2.98 3.68
(NF ₄) ₂ GeF ₄ ⁽⁰⁾ (NF ₄) ₂ SnF ₄ ^(d) (NF ₄) ₂ TiF ₄	10.627 10.828 10.715	11.114 11.406 11.114	1255.14 1337.35 1276.01	16/3 16/3 16/3	16.81 17.91 17.09	2.59 2.73 2.37
^a Reference 2.	^b Refer	ence 6.	^c Referen	ce 4.	d Refer	ence 3.
	\int		$\left(\begin{array}{c} \\ \end{array} \right)$			
INTENSITY B B	NF ₄ 1	¹ i ₃ F ₁₃		77		hu
	<u> </u>					
D	NF₄ Ì	i₄F25 ,∕	.	784	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	M
2430 2000 180	0 1600 1	400 120	i			

Figure 2. Vibrational spectra of solid NF₄Ti₃F₁₃ and NF₄Ti₆F₂₅, recorded under the same conditions as those of Figure 1. The samples of NF₄Ti₃F₁₃ and NF₄Ti₆F₂₅ were prepared by the displacement reaction between NF₄BF₆ and prefluorinated TiF₄ in HF and by direct synthesis from NF₃, F₃, and TiF₄ at 190 °C, respectively.

the solubility sharply decreases for the polyanian salts. The hydrolysis of the cosium poly(perfinorotitanates(IV)) was followed by Raman spectroscopy. The spectra obtained for the solid phase in equilibrium with the squecus phase showed that the bands due to TiF₄ and the higher polyanion impurities disappeared first, accompanied by a simultaneous growth of the TiF₆² bands. The aqueous phase showed TiF₆² as the main constituent.

Carl Stranger and Stranger and Stranger

Poly(perfluorotitanate(IV)) Salts

Table IV. Vibrational Spectra of Solid (NF4), TiF6 Compared to Those of Cs2TiF6

		Obad freq (cm ⁻¹) as	nd rel intensa			
	(NF4)	,TiF.	Cı	,TiF.	Assignments (poir	it group)
	IR	Raman	IR	Raman	$ \mathrm{NF}_4^+(T_d) $	TiF, 2- (Oh)b
_	2340 sh					
	2320 vw				$2\nu_{1} (A_{1} + E + F_{2})$	
	2003 w				$\nu_1 + \nu_2 (F_2)$	
	1780 sh					
	1760 vw				$v_3 + v_4 (A_1 + E + F_2)$	
	1463 w				$\nu_1 + \nu_2$ (F ₁)	
	1219 mw				2ν , (A, + E + F.)	
	1160 vs	1158 (1.4))	
	1132 sh, vw				יע (F ₂)	
	1060 vw				$\nu_1 + \nu_2 (F_1 + F_2)$	
	1021 w					
	910 vw					$\nu_1 + \nu_2 (F_{112})$
		883 (0.1)			$2\nu_{1}$ (A, + A, + E)	-1 - 4 (- 10)
	850 sh. vw	853 (10)			ν (A.)	
	804 w					
	611 mw	612 (5)				
		607 sh			ζν ₄ (F ₂)	
		601 (8.0)		599 (10)		ν. (A)
	563 vs		562 vs	· ·		v. (F.J.)
	452 vw	450 (3.3)				
		442 (2.6)			ν ₂ (E)	
		289 (8.2)		284 (9.8)	•	V. (F.m)
		107 (0+)		84 (1.2)	2	
		86 (2)		68 (3.2)	Lattice vib	
		••		56 (1.7))	

^a Uncorrected Raman intensities. ^b The site symmetry of $\text{TiF}_{6}^{2^{-}}$ in $\text{Cs}_{3}\text{TiF}_{6}$ is D_{3d} , but for simplicity and in view of the unknown zite symmetry of $\text{TiF}_{6}^{2^{-}}$ in $(\text{NF}_{6})_{2}$ TiF₆, the assignments for $\text{TiF}_{6}^{2^{-}}$ were made for the point group (O_{h}) of the free ion.

Table V.	Vibrational Spec	ra of Solid CsT.	i,F,, NF4Ti2F	[;] ,, NF4Ti3F13	, and NF ₄ Ti ₆ F ₂
----------	------------------	------------------	---------------	---------------------------	--

		C	bad freq (cm ⁻	') and rel inten	5 ⁰			
CsT	i,F,	NF 1	ri,F,	NF,T	Ti ₃ F ₁₃	NF ₄ Ti ₄	F 25	Assignments for NF *
IR	Raman	IR	Raman	IR	Raman	IR	Raman	in point group T_d
				2360 sh		2350 sh		120 (A AFAF)
		2320 vw		2320 vw		2320 vw		(A1 + D + 1.1)
		2004 w		2002 w		2002 w		ν ₁ + ν ₃ (F ₂)
		1765 vw		1766 vw		1768 vw		$\nu_{1} + \nu_{4} (A_{1} + E + F_{1})$
		1458 w		1458 w		1457 w		$\nu_1 + \nu_4 (F_3)$
		1400 vw						
		1322 vw						
		1223 vw		1220 mw		1220 mw		La. A. D. D.
		1216 w						$\int 2P_4 (A_1 + E + F_2)$
		1164 vs	1169 (0.2)	1166 vs	1175 sh	1165 vw	1165 (0.1)	
			1158 (0.5)		1160 (0.2)			{#3 (E2)
		1054 vw		1055 vw		1051 vw		$\nu_{1} + \nu_{2} (F_{1} + F_{2})$
		904 vw		905 sh				
		853 vw	851 (3.8)		851 (3.2)		851 (2.4)	ν. (A.)
725 vs, br	752 (10)	725 vs. br	752 (10)	760 vs. br	770 (10)	765 vs	784 (10)	
	701 (0.7)	-	702 (0.7)		731 (0.3)	-	735 (1.2)	
650 vs	670 (0.4)	650 vs	670 (0.5)	702 vs		712 vs		
	645 (0+)		645 (0+)		696 (0.8)		698 (0.1)	
	••••		• • • •	675 s		661 s		
		615 s	615 (0.5)	615 s	611 (1.6)	610 #	611 (0.9))
		608 s	608 (1.6)					} ν ₄ (F ₂)
530 vs. br		530 vs. br		578 vs		585 vs	588 (0+)	-
446 vs		446 vs		502 vs		492 vs	500 (0+)	
• -			444 (0.5)		446 (0.9)		445 (0.7))
			439 (1.1)					{ν, (E)
390 sh	388 (0.9)	390 sh	389 (0.9)		371 (1.0)		363 (1.0)	
	327 (0.3)	••••	326 (0.3)		252 (0.5)		251 sh	
	290 (0.8)		290 (0.9)		241 (2.0)		242 (1.5)	
	247 (2.4)		247 (2.4)		223 (0.5)		223 1	
	238 (2.4)		237 (2.4)		190 (1.0)		188 (1.7)	
	225 sh		225 sh		168 (0.8)		165 sh	
	192 (0.5)		192 (0.5)				139 (0.4)	
	162 (0.4)		162 (0.4)					
			• •					

^a Uncorrected Raman intensities.

(______

X-Ray Powder Data. The powder pattern of $(NF_4)_2 TiF_6$ is listed in Table II. After correction for weak lines due to CaSbF₆ and NF₄SbF₆, all observed lines could be indexed for a tetragonal unit coil. The resulting crystallographic parameters are compared in Table III to these of similar NF_4^+ salts. The similarity of the patterns of $(NF_4)_2TiF_4$, (N-

479

· The content of the



Figure 3. Raman spectra of solid Cs_2TiF_6 , $Cs_2Ti_2F_{10}$, $CsTi_2F_9$, and prefluorinated TiF_4 .

 F_{4} ₂SnF₆,³ and (NF₄)₂GeF₆² indicates that the three compounds are isotypic.

NMR Spectra. Since in HF solution rapid exchange between the solvent and the anion prevents observation of well-resolved anion spectra, the ¹⁹F NMR spectrum of (NF₄)₂TiF₆ was recorded in BrF₅ solution. In addition to the solvent lines,² the spectrum showed the characteristic^{9,16} triplet (ϕ -220.8, J_{NF} = 229 Hz) for NF₄⁺ and the characteristic^{12,17} TiF₆²⁻ signal at ϕ -81.7. The solubility of the NF₄⁺ polytitanate salts in BrF₅ was too low to permit the observation of useful spectra. Since the ¹⁹F NMR spectra of Ti₂F₁₁³⁻, Ti₂F₁₀²⁻, and Ti₂F₉⁻ in SO₂ solution have previously been studied and assigned in detail by Dean,¹² no further work in this direction was undertaken.

Vibrational Spectra. The infrared and Raman spectrum of solid $(NF_4)_2 TiF_6$ is shown in Figure 1. The observed frequencies are listed in Table IV. Comparison with the previously reported² 4.8.14.18 apectra of other NF₄⁺ salts demonstrates beyond doubt the presence of the NF₄⁺ catiou. The remaining bands are due to the anion and are in excellent agreement with those previously reported for TiF₄²⁻ in

ł



Figure 4. Infrared spectra of solid Cs_2TiF_6 , $Cs_2Ti_2F_{10}$, $CsVi_2F_9$, and prefluorinated TiF_4 as dry powders in AgCl disks.

 $Cs_2TiF_6^{17,19}$ and $(HgI)_2TiF_6^{20}$ The observation of small splittings for some of the degenerate modes of NF₄⁺ indicates that the site symmetry of NF₄⁺ in the solid is lower than T_d . The same effect has previously been observed³ for isotypic $(NF_4)_2SnF_4$.

The vibrational spectra of $NF_4Ti_2F_9$, $NF_4Ti_3F_{13}$, and $NF_4Ti_6F_{23}$ are shown in Figures 1 and 2, respectively, and the observed frequencies are listed in Table V. Again, the presence of NF_4^+ is clearly established.

For a better characterization of the anion bands, the vibrational spectra of several cesium salts and of solid TiF₄ were also recorded (see Figures 3 and 4, and Tables IV-VI). Since Cs₂TiF₆ can be prepared in high purity and since higher polytitanate impurities preferentially underwent hydrolysis, no problems were encountered with defining the principal bands belonging to each anion. The single most useful band for the identification of a poly(perfluorotitanate(IV)) anion is the symmetric, in-phase, terminal TiF stretching mode. This mode results in a narrow and very intense Raman band, the frequencies of which have been denoted in Figures 1-3. As can be seen, the frequency of this band increases with increasing TiF₄ content and decreasing negative charge of the anion, i.e., $TiF_6^{2-} < Ti_2F_{10}^{2-} < Ti_2F_9^- < Ti_3F_{13}^- < Ti_4F_{25}^- < (TiF_4)_{g.}$

The structure of $Ti_2F_{10}^{2-}$ (I) has been established¹² by ¹⁹F



NMR spectroscopy as the cis fluorine-bridged dimer and a

Poly(perfluorotitanate(IV)) Salts

Table VI. Vibrational Spectra of Solid Cs, Ti, F10 and Prefluorinated TiF.

	Cs ₂ Ti ₂ F	•	Т	ΉF.
Obsd freq rel ir	(cm ^{·1}) and itens ^a	Assignments ^b	Obad rel	freq and intens ^a
IR	Raman	group D _{2h}	IR	Raman
	703 (10)	$\begin{cases} \nu_{i} (A_{g}) \\ \nu_{i} (B_{i,g}) \end{cases}$	<u> </u>	(829 (5.0) 817 (0.4)
	620 (0.2) 577 (3)	$ \begin{array}{c} \nu_{\varphi} \left(\mathbf{B}_{1g} \right) \\ \nu_{z} \left(\mathbf{A}_{g} \right) \\ \end{array} $	840-730 vs. br	807 (10) 761 (1.7) 731 (0.4)
730-600		$\begin{cases} \nu_{11} (B_{111}) \\ \nu_{24} (B_{111}) \\ \nu_{20} (B_{211}) \end{cases}$	380 vs, br 481 vs	
468 m 441 s		ע (B ₂₇ (B ₂₁₂) ענע (B ₂₁₂) ענע (B ₂₁₂)		471 (0.5) 370 (1.7) 291 (0.9)
	335 (0.5)	$\begin{cases} \nu_{11} (-20) \\ \nu_{11} (B_{10}) \\ \nu_{11} (B_{10}) \end{cases}$		239 (1.8) 221 (0+)
	284 (1.7) 248 (4.8)	ν_{4} (Ag) ν_{14} (B _{1g}) ν_{14} (Ac)		201 (2.0) 179 (6.1) 140 (2.0)
	199 (0.8)	$\nu_{ij} (\mathbf{B}_{ij})$		99 (0+) 87 (0+)

^a Uncorrected Raman intensities. ^b Using the symmetry coordinates of ref 21.

thorough vibrational analysis has previously been carried^{21,22} out for the isostructural molecule Nb₂Cl₁₀. Consequently, sufficient information was available to allow some tentative assignments for Ti₂F₁₀^{2°}. These assignments are summarized in Table VI and are based on the symmetry coordinates defined for Nb_2Cl_{10} by Beattie and co-workers.²¹ No attempts were made to assign the spectra of the remaining poly(perfluorotitanate(IV)) anions and TiF4 itself, although some data are available for Ti_2F_9 . Dean suggested¹² on the basis of ¹⁹F NMR data for Ti_2F_9 the triply fluorine-bridged structure II



and Beattie has analyzed²¹ the vibrational spectrum of the isostructural Tl₂Cl₉³ anion. Our spectra of prefluorinated TiF₄ (see Figures 3 and 4) significantly differ from those of untreated TiF₄ and those^{23 25} previously reported in the literature.

Summery

The synthesis of NF_4^+ salts has successfully been extended to a subgroup element. The results of this study show that TiF, can act as a much stronger Lewis acid than predicted on the basis of previous literature data.¹³ Thus, stable NF4⁺ salts derived from TiF₄ can be prepared either directly or indirectly. Of all the presently known NF4⁺ salts, (NF4)2TiF6 contains the highest percentage of usable rluorine.

Acknowledgment. We are grateful to Dr. L. R. Grant and R. D. Wilson for their help and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

Registry No. (NF4)2TiF4, 61128-92-5; Cs2TiF4, 16919-28-1; CsTi2F9, 61128-93-6; NF4Ti2F9, 61128-94-7; NF4Ti3F13, 61267-52-5; NF4Ti4F25, 61303-83-1; Cs2Ti2F10, 61128-95-8; NF4BF4, 15640-93-1-CsF, 13400-13-0; TiF4, 7783-63-3; NF3, 7783-54-2; F2, 7782-41-4.

References and Notes

- (1) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and A. E. Axworthy, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2478 (1973).
- (2) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 15, 1275 (1976).
- K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, *Inorg. Chem.*, in press.
 K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, *Inorg. Chem.*, in press.
 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, *Inorg. Chem.*, 14, 2224 1974
- (6) K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 2, 83 (1966); J. P. Guertin, K. O. Christe, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1921 (1966).
- S. M. Sinel'nikov and V. Ya. Rosolovskii, Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR,
- (7) S. M. Shiel inkov and Y. Li, and Y. Li
- (9) W. E. 1010erg, K. 1. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, *Horg. Nucl. Chem. Lett.*, 2, 79 (1966); *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 1156 (1967).
 (10) K. O. Christe and I. B. Goldberg, to be submitted for publication.
 (11) S. P. Mishra, M. C. R. Symons, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and R. 1. Wagner, *Inorg. Chem.*, 14, 1103 (1975).
 (12) P. A. W. Dean, *Can. J. Chem.*, 51, 4024 (1973).
 (13) A. F. Clifford, H. C. Beachell, and W. M. Jack, *J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem.*, 5 57 (1957).
- 5, 57 (1957). R. I. Wagner, unpublished results.
- (14)
- isi
- K. G. Christe, J. P. Guertin, A. E. Pavlath, and W. Sawodny, *Inorg.* (16) (16) Chem., 6, 533 (1967).
 (17) P. A. W. Dean and D. F. Evans, J. Chem. Soc. A, 698 (1967).
 (18) K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 10, 2803 (1971).
- K. O. Christe and D. Filipovich, *inorg. Chem.*, 10, 2803 (1971).
 D. H. Brown, K. R. Dixon, C. M. Livingston, R. H. Nuttall, and D. W. A. Sharp, J. Chem. Soc. A, 100 (1967).
 D. Breitinger and K. Köhler, *Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett.*, 8, 957 (1972).
 I. R. Beattie, T. R. Gilson, and G. A. Ozin, J. Chem. Soc. A, 2765 (1968).
 R. D. Werder, R. A. Frey, and Hs. H. Gunthard, J. Chem. Phys., 47, 415 (1967).

- 4159 (1967).
- D. J. Reynolds, Adv. Fluorine Chem., 7, 54 (1971).
- (24) L. E. Alexander and J. R. Beattie, J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans., 1745 1972
- (25) F. E. Dickson, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 31, 2636 (1969).

Spectrochimics Acta, Vol. 33A, pp. 323 to 333. Pergamon Press 1977. Printed in Northern Ireland

Vibrational spectra of thionyl tetrafluoride, SF.O

KARL O. CHRISTE, CARL J. SCHACK and E. C. CURTIS Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

(Received 10 June 1976)

Abstract—The i.r. spectra of gaseous, solid, and matrix-isolated SF₄O and the Raman spectra of gaseous, liquid and solid SF₄O are reported. It is shown that several bands previously attributed to SF₄O belong to impurities, and 8 of the 12 fundamentals of SF₄O were reassigned. A normal coordinate analysis was carried out and indicates for SF₄O a structural model with significantly longer axial than equatorial S—F bonds, in disagreement with Gundersen and Hedberg's favored Model A. Thermodynamic properties are also reported for SF₄O.

483

INTRODUCTION

During a study of the vibrational spectra of SF_4 [1], we became also interested in those of SF_4O . The molecular structures of these two molecules [2-6] are closely related and can both be derived from a trigonal bipyramid. The main difference between them is that in SF_4 one of the equatorial positions is occupied by a sterically active free valence electron pair, whereas in SF_4O it is occupied by a doubly bonded oxygen atom.



A closer examination of the available literature data [7-9] on the vibrational spectra of SF₄O revealed many discrepancies and indicated the need for a thorough reinvestigation. Our experimental data, which are reported in this paper, showed that several bands, previously attributed [7-9] to SF₄O, actually belong to impurities, and resulted in the reassignment of 8 of the 12 fundamentals of SF₄O.

EXPERIMENTAL

Pure SF₄O was prepared by vacuum pyrolysis of $CsSF_5O$ [10]. The complexing of crude SF₄O with CsF [10] was found necessary in order to completely remove any SO₂F₂ present. The latter does not form a stable adduct with CsF and can therefore be readily removed from CsSF₃O by pumping.

Volatile compounds were manipulated in a well passivated (with ClF₃) stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Tefion FEP U-traps and 316 stainless steel beliowssenl valves.

The i.r. spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 457 spectrophotometer in the range of 4000-250 cm⁻¹. The instrument was calibrated by comparison with standard gas calibration points [11]. The gas cells were made of stainless steel with path lengths of either 5 or 10 cm. The windows were made of either AgCl, AgBr, or high density polyethylene seasoned by CIF_3 . The apparatus, materials, and technique used for the matrixisolation study have previously been described [12, 13].

The Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880 Å exciting line. A Claassen filter was used to eliminate plasma lines [14]. Polarization measurements were carried out by method VIII as described by CLAASSEN et al. [14]. For the lowtemperature spectra an apparatus was used similar to that described by MILLER and HARNEY [15]. A stainless steel cell with Tethon O-rings and sapphire windows [16] was used to obtain the spectrum of the gas. The sample containers for liquid and solid SF4O were either 3 mm o.d. quartz tubes or Tefion-FEP capillaries used in the transverse excitation-transverse viewing mode.

The ¹⁹F NMR spectra were recorded at 56.4 MHz on a Varian Model DA-60 high resolution NMR spectrometer, equipped with a variable temperature probe. Chemical shifts were determined by the side-band technique relative to the external standard CFCl₃. Teflon FEP tubes (Wilmad Glass Co.) were used as sample containers. Samples of neat SF₄O, of SF₄O over NaF (for removal of any HF possibly present), and of SF₄O-FClO₃ mixtures (1:3 mole ratio) over NaF showed only a single signal for SF₄O over the entire liquid range (mp of FClO₂-147.75°C).

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Vibrational spectra. Figure 1 shows the i.r. spectra of gaseous, solid and N₂-matrix-isolated SF₄O. Figure 2 shows the Raman spectra of gaseous, liquid, and solid SF₄O. For the liquid phase, some variation in the spectra was observed. The spectra generally observed over a fairly wide temperature range are shown by traces D-F in Fig. 2. During one occasion, however, a spectrum was observed at -80° C which more closely resembled that of gaseous SF₄O. It is shown as trace G in Fig. 2. Attempts to reproduce the spectrum with the same or other samples were unsuccessful, and the reason for its deviation could not be established. Figure 3 shows the most intense i.r. bands of gaseous and matrix-isolated SF₄O at higher resolution



Frequency, cm¹

Fig. 1. Infrared spectra of SF4O. Traces A-D, spectra of the gas at different pressures in a 5-cm path length cell. Trace A, 10 mm (AgBr windows); trace B, 75 mm (AgCl windows); trace C, 500 mm (AgBr windows); trace D, 1500 mm (polyethylene windows). Trace E, spectrum of SF4O in a N₂ matrix (mole ratio 1:1000) at 4 K. Traces F and G, spectra of neat solid SF4O at two different sample thicknesses at 4 K (CsI windows).

and scale expansion, allowing some conclusions about the band contours and the determination of the ${}^{32}S_{--}{}^{34}S$ isotopic shifts. The observed frequencies are listed in Table 1.

Comparison of the spectra of the gas, the liquid, and the solid shows only minor frequency shifts, indicating little association in the liquid and solid phase. This is in good agreement with its relatively low boiling point (-35.1°C) and Trouton constant (21.9) [7] and with the observations made for the similar molecule ClF_3O_3 [17].

The trigonal-bipyramidal structure of SF_4O has been established by electron diffraction [3-5] and microwave [6] studies. However, four different models of symmetry C_{2*} were found [5] which were all in excellent agreement with the experimental electron diffraction data. No distinction between the four models was possible, but fortunately all of them are very similar as far as the vibrational assignments are concerned. Consequently, know-

ledge of the exact model is not necessary for making the assignments for SF_4O .

The 12 fundamentals expected for an XY₄Z molecule of symmetry C_{2*} can be classified as $5A_1+A_2+3B_1+3B_2$. All of these should be active in both the i.r. and Raman spectra, except for the A_2 mode which should be only Raman active.

Assignment of the stretching modes. The assignment of the stretching modes of SF₄O is relatively easy. There are three stretching modes in species A_1 , i.e., the S—O stretch and the symmetric axial SF₂ and the symmetric equatorial SF₂ stretch. Of these, the SO double bond stretch, ν_1 , should have the highest frequency, should result in an intense i.r. and a polarized Raman band, and should occur above 1000 cm⁻¹. Obviously, this fundamental must be assigned to the bands in the 1350-1390 cm⁻¹ region. The splitting into four components in the matrix-isolation spectrum and the complex band contour in the i.r. spectrum of the gas are

324



The second and the second second

E,

Frequency, cm

Fig. 2. Raman spectra of SF₄O. Traces A-C, spectra of the gas at 10 atm pressure in a stainless steel cell with sapphire windows recorded at three different sensitivities. Traces D and E, characteristic spectrum of the liquid in a quartz capillary a. -80° with the incident polarization perpendicular and parallel, respectively. The broad band between 300 and 500 cm⁻¹ is mainly due to quartz, as shown by trace F which was recorded for a sample contained in a Tefton-FEP capillary. Traces G and H, irreproducible spectrum of the liquid in a quartz capillary at -80° with the incident polarization perpendicular and parallel, respectively. Trace I, spectrum of solid SF₄O in a quartz tube at -130° C.

caused by Fermi resonance between ν_1 and several A_1 combination bands (see Table 1).

The symmetric equatorial SF₂ and axial SF₂ stretching modes ν_2 and ν_3 should give rise to two strong polarized Raman bands in the frequency

range 500-1000 cm⁻¹. Since the equatorial SF₂ group is strongly bent, its symmetric stretching mode should result in an intense i.r. band, whereas for the almost linear axial SF₂ group the symmetric stretch should be of low i.r. intensity. Furthermore, by comparison with similar pseudo-trigonal bipyramidal molecules [1, 17], the symmetric equatorial stretch should have a significantly higher frequency than the axial one. Accordingly, the symmetric equatorial SF₂ and the symmetric axial SF₂ stretching modes are readily assigned to the bands at about 796 and 588 cm⁻¹, respectively. For the observation of ν_2 and ν_3 in the i.r. spectra, the matrix isolation data (see Fig. 3) were helpful since ν_2 almost coincides with ν_7 (B₁), and ν_3 occurs in the vicinity of two i.r. bands of higher intensity.

There are two antisymmetric SF₂ stretching modes, the equatorial one, ν_{10} (B_2), and the axial one, ν_7 (B_1). Both should occur in the frequency range 700-1000 cm⁻¹ and be very intense in the i.r. spectrum. In the Raman spectra, ν_{10} should be considerably more intense than ν_7 because of the large difference in the equatorial and axial SF₂ bond angles. Consequently, ν_{10} (B_2) and ν_7 (B_1) can be assigned with confidence to the bands at about 926 and 819 cm⁻¹, respectively. The i.r. band contour of ν_7 (see Fig. 3) is complicated by ν_2 (A_1) which has a similar frequency (see above) and by Fermi resonance with $\nu_3 + \nu_8$ (B_1).

Assignment of the deformation modes. The assignment of the remaining bands to the seven deformation modes is more difficult, since only five intense bands (at about 639, 567, 560, 265 and 174 cm^{-1}) were observed with the possibility of a sixth weak fundamental at about 455 cm^{-1} . A similar situation was encountered for SF₄ [1]. It is very difficult to decide if the lack of observation of a fundamental is caused either by its low intensity or by a coincidence of two fundamentals. Tentative assignments for the SF₄O deformation modes can be made based on the following arguments.

The 639 cm⁻¹ band has too high a frequency for an SF₂ deformation and, therefore, should be due to the S—O wagging mode, $\nu_{\rm s}$ (B₁). Additional support for this assignment comes from the i.r. gas phase band contour which is similar to ν_7 (B₁) (see Fig. 3). Furthermore, there is some evidence in the i.r. spectrum of the gas for Fermi resonance between ν_7 (B₁) and the 174+639 cm⁻¹ combination band. Since the 174 cm⁻¹ band belongs to species A_1 (see below), the 639 cm⁻¹ mode must belong to species B₁.

The lowest frequency mode (174 cm^{-1}) should be the one involved in an intramolecular Berry-type

K. O. CHRISTE, C. J. SCHACK and E. C. CURTIS



Fig. 3. Principal i.r. bands of gaseous and N_2 -matrix-isolated SF₄O recorded at tenfold scale expansion under higher resolution conditions. The frequency scale of the gas and matrix spectra have been slightly shifted relative to each other to allow better comparison.

exchange mechanism [1]. Consequently, the 174 cm^{-1} Raman band is assigned to $\nu_5(A_1)$ by analogy with SF₄ [1]. The relative ease of intramolecular exchange in SF₄O was confirmed by our failure to observe separate ¹⁹F NMR signals for the equatorial and axial fluorines in SF₄O at temperatures as low as -145° C. Polarization measurements on the liquid provided no direct evidence for the 174 cm⁻¹ fundamental being polarized. Similarly, all the other deformation modes also had a depolarization ratio of 0.75. However, a polarized combination band (588+174) in Fermi resonance with $\nu_2(A_1)$ was observed. Since the 588 cm⁻¹ band has been established (see above) as an A_1 mode, the 174 cm⁻¹ band must also belong to species A_1 .

By comparison with the closely related PF₃ [18] and SF₄ [1] molecules, the equatorial SF₂ wagging deformation ν_{5} (B₂) of SF₄O should be of high Raman and of medium i.r. intensity and have a frequency between 500 and 600 cm⁻¹. It is therefore assigned to the higher frequency component of the two bands observed in the 550-570 cm⁻¹ region.

Ignoring for the time being the A_2 torsional mode, we still need assignments for the antisymmetric equatorial OSF₃ in plane deformation $v_{11}(B_2)$, the equatorial SI₂ scissoring mode $v_4(A_1)$, and the axial SF₂ out of plane scissoring mode ν_{12} (B₂). The following bands are still unassigned: (i) a band at about 560 cm^{-1} of medium intensity in both the i.r. and Raman spectrum; (ii) a band at about 270 cm⁻¹ of medium strong Raman and of low i.r. intensity; (iii) a band at about 450 cm⁻¹ of low intensity in both the u.r. and Raman spectrum. By comparison with the Lnown spectrum of planar OCF_2 [19], ν_{11} of SF_4C is expected to have a higher frequency and Raman intensity than ν_4 . Furthermore, the frequency of v_{12} (B₂) should be lower than those of ν_{11} and ν_4 and by comparison with other similar molecules [1, 17, 18, 20] might be expected to be either degenerate with or close to that of the in plane axial SF₂ scissoring mode ν_5 (174 cm^{-1}) . Consequently, the 560 cm⁻¹ band of SF₄O should be due to $\nu_{11}(B_2)$.

For the assignment of the 270 cm^{-1} band of SF₄O, two alternatives remain, ν_4 (A_1) and ν_{12} (B_2).

We prefer its assignment to $\nu_{12}(B_2)$ for the following reasons: (i) its relatively low frequency value is more in line with our expectations for v_{12} (see above); (ii) its relative i.r. and Raman intensities do not correspond well to those observed for the CF2 scissoring in planar OCF₂ [19]; (iii) for ClF₃O₂ two intense low-frequency Raman bands were observed [17] at 222 and 285 cm⁻¹, respectively, which resemble those at 185 and 268 cm⁻¹ observed for SF4O. Therefore, these two Raman bands should belong to a structural element common to both ClF₃O₂ and SF₄O. Since ClF₃O₂ contains only one equatorial F atom [17, 21], this common structural element must be the axial FXF group, and the two modes should be due to the axial in plane and out of plane scissoring modes. The assignments previously made [17] for these two modes in ClF₃O₂ should be reversed.

All the observed bands are now assigned, except for a very weak i.r. and Raman band at about 450 cm^{-1} . This band could either be due to the still unassigned $\nu_4(A_1)$ fundamental or the 174 + 265 =439 cm⁻¹ combination band. Its assignment to the $v_5(A_2)$ torsional mode is unlikely based on its activity in the i.r. spectrum of gaseous SF4O. Since the observed frequency ($\sim 450 \text{ cm}^{-1}$) does not agree too well with that of 439 cm⁻¹, calculated for $v_3 + v_{12}$, we tentatively assign the 450 cm⁻¹ band to ν_4 (A₁). However, the relatively low i.r. intensity of the 450 cm⁻¹ band is disturbing for this assignment, and the possibility cannot be ruled out that $\nu_4(A_1)$ might occur in the 560 cm⁻¹ region, but is difficult to detect owing to the presence of three other nearby fundamentals.

Except for the A_2 torsional mode, all fundamentals of SF₄O have thus been assigned. The assignments for all stretching modes and most of the deformations can be considered firm. The A_2 torsional mode which should be only Raman active could not be positively identified. It is expected to occur in the region 400-550 cm⁻¹ in which several extremely weak and therefore questionable Raman features were observed.

Combination bands. A further point in support of the above assignments are the combination bands. All observed combination bands could be assigned (see Table 1) without violation of the selection rules for $C_{2\nu}$ ($B_1+B_2=A_2$ and $A_1+A_2=$ A_2 combinations are i.r. forbidden). Furthermore, for cases involving Fermi resonance, the corresponding fundamentals and combination bands belonged always to the same symmetry species.

Band contours. The i.r. gas phase band contours were also examined. Based on the published mic-

rowave data (A = 0.13663, B = 0.11204, C = 0.10808 cm^{-1}) [6], the band contours of SF₄O should approximate those of set 39 in the tables of UEDA and SHIMANOUCHI [22]. Since the B and Cvalues are quite similar, the B and C type bands should be similar under our resolution conditions, and the A type bands should show a narrower Qbranch. Since the A axis (smallest moment of inertia) obviously must lie in the direction of the F_{a} -S-F_{ax} bonds, the B_1 modes should exhibit a narrower Q branch. The observed band contours of ν_7 and ν_{μ} (see Fig. 3) agree well with this prediction. The largest moment of inertia should be along the S=O axis. Therefore, the A_1 modes should exhibit C type band contours, and the B_2 modes should show a B type contour with a double Q branch. Bases on these arguments, we prefer to attribute the complex structure observed for the Q branch of the 926 $\operatorname{cn}_{1}^{-1} \nu_{10}(R_2)$ band to hot bands. Unfortunately, most of the band contours observed for SF₄O are complicated by effects, such as coincidence of several fundamentals, Fermi resonance, ³²S—³⁴S isotopic splittings, and possibly hot bands. The only band having a relatively undisturbed contour is $\nu_{\rm B}(B_1)$ at 639 cm⁻¹.

Isotopic splittings. The natural abundances of the sulfur isotopes are: ${}^{32}S = 95.06$, ${}^{33}S = 0.74$ and ${}^{34}S = 4.18\%$. For some of the fundamentals splittings due to these isotopes were observed in the matrix isolation i.r. spectra and are listed in Table 1 and Fig. 3.

Comparison with related molecules. A comparison of the assignments for SP4O to those previously made for the related molecules SF₄ [1], ClF₃ [20], and ClF₃O₂ [17] is given in Table 2. For ClF₃ and CIF_3O_2 only the modes associated with the F_{ex} -Cl-F_{ex} group are listed to avoid confusion. The general agreement is relatively good, if the following points are kept in mind: (i) In the chlorine fluorides, the central atom is more electronegative than oxygen. Consequently, oxygen addition results in an electron release to chlorine and weakens the Cl-F bonds by increasing their polarity. For sulfur fluorides, the effect is reverse because oxygen is more electronegative than the sulfur atom. (ii) In SF₄O, coupling between ν_1 and ν_2 increases their frequency difference and results in a frequency value for ν_2 which is surprisingly low by comparison with that found for SF₄.

As can be seen from Table 2, the problems associated with the assignment of the deformation modes in these pseudo-trigonal bipyramidal molecules are not trivial and more information is required before these assignments should be

	Infrared	565	ireq, cm ', ar	Raintensity Rar			Assignme	
5		Solid	Gast	i.	pin	Solid		
	Isolated	Neat		٩ł	B**			
3		2720 vw					2×1380=2760	2v1(A1)
5		7180 ww					$f_{1380+819=2199}$	v.+v.(B.)
		AA 0017					1380 + 796 = 2176	$v_1 + v_2(A_1)$
HA I							$2 \times 926 = 1852$	2×10(Å1)
\$		1725 vw					796 + 926 = 1722	$\nu_2 + \nu_{10}(B_2)$
		1600 v.v					796 + 819 = 1615	$v_2 + v_7(B_1)$
2							$2 \times 796 = 1492$	$2k_2(A_1)$
							<u>819+639=1458</u>	v7 + vs(A1)
	1387.7 m						[819 + 566 = 1385]	$v_7 + v_9(A_1)$
۴	1375.85	1378 ms	1380(0.7) p	1376(0.7) p	1370 sh	10000		v1(A1)
	1# 4°COCT	1359 4	1357(0.3) n	1359(0,5) n	1358(0 6)	10.0)0001	/90+366=1384	V2 + V3(A1)
	1352.9 ms		J (ma) i ma	d (not) cont	(majores	-	174 + 639 + 566 = 1379	$v_{3} + v_{2} + v_{3}(\mathbf{A}_{1})$
	1339.7 w						174 + 925 + 265 = 1365	V5 + V10 + V12(A1)
							$2 \times 588 + 174 = 1350$	$2\nu_5 + \nu_5(\mathbf{A}_1)$
	926.0 s 919.0 w 912.0 mw	929 8	924(0.2)	925(0.2) dp	930(0.1) dp	934(0.5)	•	v ₁₀ (³² S)(B ₂) v ₁₀ (³³ S)(B ₂) v ₁₀ (³⁴ S)(B ₂)
F 8	803.2 vs 798.8 m	820-) vs 780) vs	815 sh				174+639=813	$v_{5} + v_{6}(B_{1})$
	790.1 m							$\nu_{7}({}^{34}S)(B_{1})$
8	798.8 mw	798 mw	795(10) p 766(0.1)	797(10) p 772 sh. p	799(10) p 774 sh. p	799(10) 777(0.2)	588+174=762	$v_2(\mathbf{A}_1)$ $v_2 + v_2(\mathbf{A}_2)$
3.8 ms	638.1 ms	636 ms	640 sh	639(0.05) dp	639(0.06) dp	638(0.2)		va(³² S)(B ₁)
	C 2 7 mm	560 mm	<07/1 1)-	500/1 T) -	200(1 4)-	() () ()		l'ave la
			20/(1-1)p	561(1 8) dn	550(1.4) p	200(2-4)		('A')
Ĩ	558.1 ms	554 ms	(1-1)nnr	dn (0-1)100	dn (+-T)ecc	551(10)		(Ig)64
AVV			455(0+)		460(0+)	(0-2)-00	174 + 265 = 439	v11/v2/ v+v.(R.) nrv.(
*		270 vw	265(0.7)	268(0.9) dp	268(0.7) dp	269(1.5)		v(R.)
			174(0.4)	179(0.4) dp	185(0.3) dp	184(0.6)		vs(A1)

488

K. O. CHRISTE, C. J. SCHACK and E. C. CURTIS

The assignments for some of the deformation modes are tentative.
 Conly qualitative polarization measurements could be obtained for the gas, owing to the optical activity of the sapphire windows of the gas cell.
 Spectrum of trace G of Fig. 2.
 Spectrum of traces D-F of Fig. 2.

and the second se

. Alter

2

Vibrational spectra of thionyl tetrafluoride, SF4O

CIF3[20]		CIF ₃ O ₂ [17]		SF₄[1]_		SF₄O		Assignment for SF4O in point group	Approx. description of mode for SF_4O
i.r.	Ra	í. r .	Ra	i.r.	Ra	i. r .	Ra	C ₂₀	
						1380 vs	1380(0.7) p	A, v,	S=O stretch
				892 s	893(9.2) p	796 m	795(10) p	¥2	sym equat SF ₂ stretch
530 m	529 vs,p	487 vw	487(6) p	558 m	558(10) p	588 mw	587(1.7) p	ν3	sym axial SF ₂ stretch
				353	356(0+)	447 vvw	455(0+)	V4	equat SF ₂ scissor
328	329 w, p		222(1)	226 w	229(1.0)		174(0.4)	¥5	axial SF2 scissor in Fa. SO plane
	-				474(0.7)			$A_2\nu_6$	torsion
702 vs	702 vs			728 vs	730(0.5)	819 vs	815 sh	$B_1 \nu_7$	antisym axial SF ₂ stretch
						639 ms	640 sh	$\nu_{\rm B}$	S-O wagging
				532 ms	535(3.5)	567 ms	566(1.7)	V9	equat SF ₂ wagging
				867 s	865 sh	926 s	924(0.2)	B2 V10	antisym equat SF ₂ stretch
				253 mc	356(0+)	∫560 ms	566	P11	equat SF ₂ rocking
328 s	329 w	287 w	285(1) 555 m	555 Ш	550(0+)	{270 v₩	• 265(0.7)	<i>v</i> ₁₂	axial SF ₂ scissor out of F _{ex} SO plane

considered as being well established. A large number of suitable molecules, such as SF₄, SF₄O, ClF₃, ClF₃O, ClF₃O₂, PF₅, PF₄X and PF₃X₂, are available and are ideally suited for a systematic study. Unfortunately, such a systematic study is beyond the scope of the present investigation.

開始に対応した。見られたい

Force constants. A normal coordinate analysis was carried out for SF4O to support the above assignments. The potential and kinetic energy metrics were computed by a machine method [23]. The geometry used for the computation was model D of GUNDERSEN and HEDBERG [5] since it agrees best with the microwave data [6]. The symmetry coordinates used were analogous to those previously given for CiF₃O₂ [17], except for exchanging the equatorial oxygen atoms for fluorines and vice versa (see Fig. 4). As in that work, the redundant coordinate in the A_1 block was found from the numerical B matrix, and the deformation coordinates were made orthogonal to the redundancy by the Gram-Schmidt process. The bending coordinates were weighted by unit (1 Å) distance. The G



Fig. 4. Definition of internal coordinates.

matrix and Z transformation were found numerically by the computer and, hence, only the coefficients for the more important force constants are given in Table 3.

329

The force constants were adjusted by trial and error with the aid of a computer to give an exact fit between the observed and computed frequencies. The observed ³²S—³⁴S isotopic shifts were used as additional constraints (see Table 3). For example, for the A_1 block a diagonal valence force field (DVFF) results in an isotopic shift of 17.4 cm^{-1} for ν_1 and an unreasonably (see below) low value of 11.05 mdyn/Å for the SO stretching force constant. Based on intensity arguments, v_1 (³⁴S) is best ascribed to the shoulder on the 1363.4 cm⁻¹ band (see trace A of Fig. 3) indicating an isotopic shift of 15 cm⁻¹ for ν_1 . With this constraint, a force field (MVFF I) is obtained which results in a more plausible value for F_{12} (see below) and a more characteristic potential energy distribution (see Table 3).

For the B_1 block two solutions were found (see Table 3) which were capable of duplicating the observed isotopic shifts. Their main difference is the sign of f_{RR} . Since a value of 0.28 mdyn/Å for f_{RR} agrees much better with the values found for related molecules (see Table 4), we prefer set I of Table 3 over set II, although the PED of set II is more characteristic. Strong mixing of the modes in B_1 would not be surprising in view of their similar frequencies and their ease of coupling. An exact duplication of the observed matrix isolation isotopic shifts could be achieved by using for v_7 the observed matrix isolation frequency value (803 cm^{-1}) in place of the gas phase value (819 cm^{-1}) . The resulting force field was almost identical to MVFF I (see Table 3) and, therefore, is

								UV	
		Frequency	<u>i.</u>	A *COMP	ArOBSD	PED	ш,	ANCOMP	PED
Å. Å	1380	F ₁₁ = f _D	11.990	14.8	~15	100F.,	11.05	17.4	89F.,
	36:		5.951	2.4		100F ₁₂	5.98	9.1	63 Fra + 10 Fu
2	588	$F_{33} = f_{a} + f_{aa}$	3.825	0.1		98F	3.83	0.1	09F
-	450	$F_{ab} = 0.32(2f_{ab} + f_{ab}) + 0.15(2f_{ab} + f_{ab})$	1.440	1.6		100F.	1 45	-	170
2	174	$F_{ss} = 0.24(2f_s + f_s) + 0.16f_s + 0.27(2f_s + f_s)$	 0.1486 	0.7		96F ₃₅	0.1475	9.0	97F
		$F_{12} = \sqrt{2f_{D2}}$ $F_{22} = 0.56(2f_{22} - f_{22} - f_{23}) + 0.24(f_{22} - f_{23})$	- 6						
A. %	60		1.279	0		100F			
	475		1.803			1		MVFF II	
1 1	619	$F_{\gamma\gamma} = f_{\rm m} - f_{\rm max}$	3.26	13.4	13.1	63F ₃₃ +64F ₁₄ +10F ₄₆ -13F ₃₁ -17F ₇₆	4.303	13.0	124F ₂₂ +10F _m + 18F _m
	610		77 6			11E - 72E - 70E - 71E			-23F ₁₄ -28F ₇
5.1	3 3	· B − /y − /+ Fineto − for + for − for	2.62	+ c 1 -	ې د ۲	41877743788440894359435879 136 4168 4608 4186	405.7 027 C	0 C	1047
5	2	τ φα − /α − /α − /α − /α − Ε ± (- − f		0.1	7-1	44J0T 1 14J00 1 38JCT 1 44J77	0/477	1.7	74F#
							70.4		
		Fw= √2((f)	-0.37						
ي م	e 926	F10,10 = f f.	5.415	14.0	14.0	103F _{16.16} +11F11.11-18F1011			
2	. 560	F11.21 = fo - fao	1.459	2.7		91F11.1			
2	265	F12,12 = fa - fas - fas - fas	1.023	0.6		94F12.12			
		F10.11 = f.a - f.a.	0.75						
MATK	UX FREQU	JENCIES							
2 1 1	303	F n	3.24	13.1	13.1	66F ₇₇ + 64F ₆₄ + 10F ₅₅ - 15F ₇₃ - 18F ₇₅			
2	638	Fac	2.70	2.4	2.4	41F ₇₇ +26F ₆₆ +47F ₆₉ -31F ₇₉ +9F ₆₀			
2	ž	F.,	2.62	1.1	1-2	11F ₇₇ +15F ₆₆ +62F ₆₂ +18F ₇₉			
		F.n	0.35						
		F.,	1.02						
		F#	-0.36						

K. O. CHRISTE, C. J. SCHACK and E. C. CURTIS

490

1.10

Vibrational spectra of thionyl tetrafluoride, SF4O

•

s g	5		Tabl	e 5. Ther	modynami	c properties	of SF ₄ O
2.5	0.3					/739 1 91/	
		1		~ •	u•_u •	-(F'-h_0')/	Se cal/
			ТК	cal/mol	kcal/mol	(mol deg)	(moldeg)
61.5	2						
40	ί.		0	0	0	0	0
			100	10.185	0.861	50.332	58.946
			200	15.546	2.138	56.890	67.580
			298.15	20.314	3.910	61.611	74.726
23			300	20.388	3.948	01.092	74.852
0 0			500	23.083	8 647	69 442	86 736
			600	27.301	11.309	72.737	91.585
			700	28.303	14.092	75.742	95.873
NO	- 10		800	29.016	16.960	78.502	99.702
	2		900	29.538	19.889	81.052	103.151
Un es c			1000	29.929	22.863	83.421	106.285
		1	1100	30.229	25.872	85.632	109.152
		1	1200	30.463	28.907	87.703	111.792
		1	1400	30.030	31.903	89.031	114.238
4.6			1400	30.000	32,030	91.490	118 645
•			1600	31.025	41 220	93.230	120 644
			1700	31.110	44.327	96.453	122.527
			1800	31.182	47.441	97.951	124.308
			1900	31.243	50.563	99,383	125.995
222	5		2000	31.296	53.690	100.754	127.599
9.600	1 9		2100	31.341	56.821	102.069	129.127
			2200	31.381	59.958	103.333	130.586
			2300	31.415	63.097	104.548	131.982
12			2400	31.440	60.241	105./19	133.320
÷			2500	31.413	09.380 77 515	100.849	125 230
			2700	31 518	75 686	108 996	137 028
90	a,		2800	31.538	78.839	110.018	138.174
	3		2900	31.555	81.993	111.008	139.281
	-	1	3000	31.571	85.150	111.968	140.351
			3100	31.585	88.307	112.901	141.387
3			3200	31.598	91.466	113.807	142.390
9			3300	31.609	94.627	114.688	143.362
			3400	31.620	97.788	115.545	145 222
NE	\$ 0		3200	31 630	100.931	117 103	145.225
6.9	2		3700	31.647	107.279	117.987	146.981
			3800	31.655	110.444	118.761	147.825
			3900	31.662	113.609	119.517	148.647
C	5 27 67	j .	4000	31.669	116.776	120.255	149.449
5.5			4100	31.675	119.943	120.977	150.231
			4200	31.680	123.111	121.682	150.995
-		l ·	4300	31.686	126.279	122.373	151.740
9.6			4400	31.091	127.448	123.049	152.409
T.			4600	31 600	132.017	124 350	153.101
		1	4700	31.704	138.957	124.994	154.559
~ ~	Ś		4800	31.707	142.128	125.617	155.227
2.2	22		4900	31.711	145.299	126.228	155.881
="	•	i :	5000	31.714	148.470	126.827	156.521
		•	5100	31.717	151.642	127.416	157.149
883	5.58	l :	5200	31.720	154.813	127.993	157.765
	00	1	5300	31.723	157.986	128.561	158.370
			5400	31.726	161.158	129.118	158.963
5	-		5500	31.728	167 604	130 206	160 114
5	Č.		5000	31 722	170 677	130.203	160.110
w1	•		5800	21.735	173.850	131.256	161.230
	7		5900	31.737	177.024	131.768	161.772
98	e a		5000	31.739	180.198	132.273	162.306
with the	لاستريط	-					-
		4	91				

SF.[24] SF.O SF.O. [25] SO. [26] SF.(1] SF.O [27] SO. [28] SF. [29] SO [30] CIF.O. [17] FCIO. [31] CIF.O [32] FCIO. [33] CIF. [34] FCIO [35] Table 4. Stretching force constants (mdyn/A) of SF₄O compared to those of similar molecules

. .

. ...

331

「「「「「「「「」」」

C

\$5.55

 \mathbf{v}

નાં છે. તે ન

not separately listed. Contrary to the findings for the B_1 block, the potential energy distribution for the A_1 and B_2 blocks is highly characteristic.

A comparison of the stretching force constants of SF₄O with those previously reported for similar molecules [24-35] is given in Table 4 and shows the expected trends. The equatorial SF bonds in SF₄O are significantly stronger than the axial ones (even if MVFF II is chosen), thus supporting our choice of an electron diffraction data model [5] in which rSF_{eq} is significantly shorter than rSF_{ax}. By analogy with the other related pseudotrigonalbipyramidal sulfur or chlorine fluorides or oxyfluorides, the bonding in SF4O might be described by the following model. The bonding of the three equatorial ligands, ignoring the second bond of the S-O double bond, is mainly due to an sp^2 hybrid, whereas the bonding of the two axial SF bonds involves one delocalized p-electron pair of the sulfur atom for the formation of a semi-ionic threecenter four-electron po bond [36-38]. The incorrectness of the assignments previously made [9] by Cleveland and coworkers is also reflected by their force field which resulted in significantly stronger axial $(f_R = 5.54 \text{ mdyn/Å})$ than equatorial $(f_r = 1.54 \text{ mdyn/Å})$ 4.40 mdyn/Å) SF bonds, contrary to the electron diffraction data [3-5].

The S-O stretching force constant increases with both increasing oxidation state of the central atom and increasing fluorine substitution. The equatorial S-F stretching force constants also tend to increase for the same sulfur oxidation state with increasing fluorine substitution, except for SF₄O \rightarrow SF₆. Provided the given force constants differences are meaningful, the latter effect might be explained by the higher s-character of the equatorial SF bonds in SF₄O (sp²) when compared to those in SF₄ (sp³d²). Comparison between the stretching force constants of SF₄O and SF₄ shows good agreement, the slight increase from SF₄ to SF₄O being attributable to the increase of the sulfur oxidation state.

Thermodynamic properties. In view of the absence of thermodynamic data for SF₄O in the literature and of their interest for chemical lasers, we have computed thermodynamic properties for SF₄O (see Table 5). The molecular geometry and frequencies from the above force field computation were adopted assuming $\nu_4 = 475$ cm⁻¹ and an ideal gas at 1 atm pressure and using the harmonicoscillator rigid-rotor approximation [39]. It should be kept in mind, however, that the frequencies of two fundamentals (ν_4 and ν_6) are uncertain and that the sum of the frequencies may therefore be in error by as much as 200 cm⁻¹.

SUMMARY

The vibrational spectra of pure SF4O have been recorded. Out of the 12 fundamentals expected for symmetry C_{2v} , 10 have been observed and the previous assignments [9] were revised for 8 of the fundamentals. As for SF4, the assignments for the A_1 equatorial SF₂ scissoring and the A_2 torsional mode present difficulties. A systematic study of the vibrational spectra of the presently known pseudotrigonal bipyramidal fluorides and oxyfluorides is desirable to support the assignments for the deformation modes. The results of a normal coordinate analysis indicate that the proposed assignments for SF₄O are plausible. The stretching force constants of SF4O are in good agreement with those found for SF, and similar molecules. The large difference in the values of the equatorial and the axial SF₂ stretching force constants indicates that model D (or possibly C) of GUNDERSEN and HEDBERG [5] are more probable than their preferred model A.

Acknowledgment—The authors are indebted to Dr. L. R. Grant for helpful discussions and to the Office of Navai Research, Power Branch for financial support.

RETERENCES

- K. O. CHRISTE, E. C. CURTIS, C. J. SCHACK, S. J. CYVIN, J. BRUNVOLL and W. SAWODNY, Spectrochim. Acta 32A, 1141 (1976), and references cited therein.
- [2] W. M. TOLLES and W. D. GWINN, J. Chem. Phys. 36, 1119 (1962).
- [3] K. KIMURA and S. H. BAUER, J. Chem. Phys. 39, 3172 (1963).
- [4] J. L. HENCHER, D. W. J. CRUICKSHANK and S. H. BAUER, J. Chem. Phys. 48, 518 (1968).
- [5] G. GUNDERSEN and K. HEDBERG, J. Chem. Phys. 51, 2500 (1969).
- [6] K. S. R. MURTY, Bull. Not. Inst. Sci. India 30, 73 (1965). K. S. R. MURTY and A. K. MOHANTY, Indian J. Phys. 45, 535 (1971).
- [7] F. B. DUDLEY, G. H. CADY and D. F. EGGERS, J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 78, 1553 (1956).
- [8] P. L. GOGGIN, H. L. ROBERTS and L. A. WOOD-WARD, Trans. Faraday Soc. 57, 1877 (1961).
- [9] K. SATHIANANDAN, K. RAMASWAMY, S. SUNDARAM and F. F. CLEVELAND, J. Mol. Spectry., 13, 214 (1964).
- [10] K. O. CHRISTIE, C. J. SCHACK, D. PILIPOVICH, E. C. CURTIS and W. SAWODNY, Inorg. Chem. 12, 620 (1973).
- [11] E. K. PLYLER, A. DANTI, L. R. BLAINE and E. D. TIDWELL, J. Res. Nat. Bur. Stand. 64, 841 (1960).
- [12] K. O. CHRISTE and D. PILIPOVICH, J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 93, 51 (1971).
- [13] K. O. CHRISTE, Spectrochim. Acta Part A, 27, 631 (1971).
- [14] H. H. CLAASSEN, H. SELIG and J. SHAMIR, Appl. Spectry. 23, 8 (1969).

[15] F. A. MILLER and B. M. HARNEY, Appl. Specirosc. 24, 271 (1970). [16] E. L. GASNER and H. H. CLEASSEN, Inorg. Chem. 6,

the second states the second states and second

- 1937 (1967).
- [17] K. O. CHRISTE and E. C. CURTIS, Inorg. Chem. 12, 2245 (1973).
- [18] T. SHIMANOUCHI, J. Phys. Chem. Ref. Data 2, 137 (1973).
- [19] T. SHIMANOUCHI, J. Phys. Chem. Ref. Data 2, 140 (1973).
- [20] H. SELIG, H. H. CLAASSEN and J. H. HOLLOWAY, J. Chem. Phys. 52, 3517 (1970).
- [1] K. O. CHRISTE and R. D. WILSON, Inorg. Chem. 12, 1356 (1973).
- [22] T. UEDA and T. SHIMANOUCHI, J. Mol. Specity. 28, 350 (1968).
- [23] E. C. CURTIS, Spectrochini. Acta 27A, 1989 (1971).
- [24] A. RUOFF, J. Mol. Structure 4, 332 (1969).
 [25] W. SAWODNY, Habilitation Thesis, Technical Uni-
- versity Stuttgart, W. Germany, 1969. [26] A. J. DORNEY, A. R. HOY and I. M. MILLS, J. Mol.
- Spectry. 45, 253 (1973). [27] N. J. D. LUCAS and J. G. SMITH, J. Mol. Spectry. 43,
- 327 (1972).

- [28] A. BARBE and P. JOUVE, J. Mol. Spectry. 38, 273 (1971).
- [29] W. H. KIRCHHOFF, D. R. JOHNSON and F. X. Pow-ELL, J. Mol. Spectry. 48, 157 (1973).
 [30] A. G. HOPKINS and C. W. BROWN, J. Chem. Phys.
- 62, 2511 (1975).
- [31] K. O. CHRISTE and C. J. SCHACK, Advances in Inorg. Chem. Radiochem. 18, 319 (1976).
- [32] K. O. CHRISTE and E. C. CURTIS, Inorg. Chem. 11, 2196 (1972).
- [33] D. F. SMITH, G. M. BEGUN, and W. H. FLETCHER, Spectrochim. Acta 20, 1763 (1964).
- [34] R. A. FREY, R. L. REDINGTOM and A. L. KHIDIR ALJIBURY, J. Chem. Phys. 54, 344 (1971).
- [35] L. ANDREWS, F. K. CHI and A. ARKELL, J. Amer. Chum. Soc. 96, 1997 (1974).
- [36] G. C. PIMENTEL, J. Chem. Phys. 10, 446 (1951).
- [37] R. J. HACH and R. E. RUNDLE, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 73, 4321 (1951).
- [38] R. E. RUNDLE, J. Amer. Chem. Soc. 85, 112 (1963).
- [39] J. E. MAYER and M. G. MAYER, Statistical Mechanics, Wiley, New York, N.Y., 1940.

333

「「「「「「「」」」」

Journal of Fluorine Chemistry, 10 (1977) 169 - 172 © Elsevier Sequula S.A., Lausanne - Printed in the Netherlands Received: May 6, 1977

SHORT COMMUNICATION

A Simple Method for the Purification of Fluorine

EBERHARD JACOB and KARL O. CHRISTE

Abt. Physikalische Chemie, M.A.N.-Naue Technologie, Postfach 50 06 20, D-8000 Nünchen 50, Germany and Rocketdyne, a Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304, USA

A simple method for the purification of fluorine gas is described. With the exception of nitrogen and argon, all impurities usually present to commercial fluorine can be readily removed by 1) conversion of O_2 to nonvolatile O_2^+ salts, and 2) a 70 to 63°K trap-to-trap distillation.

Commercial fluorine gas contains 1-2% of impurities, primarily 0, M_2 and HF with trace amounts of Ar, CO_2 , CF_4 , C_2F_6 , C_3F_8 , COF_2 , NF_3 , OF_2 , SiF4, SF5, SO2F2, and others [1-5]. For most preparative purposes the 0₂ content of fluorine does not interfere with the desired reactions. and the purification of ${\rm F_2}$ can be limited to the removal of HF by a NaF scrubber. For example, a nearly quantitative synthesis of Irf_6 is possible by heating Ir metal in an atmosphere of 20% $\rm F_2$ and 80% $\rm O_2$ [6]. However, there are applications, where oxygen free fluorine is needed. A typical example wis the HF-DF chemical laser. It is known [7,8] that molecular oxygen acts as an inhibitor for the chain branching reaction of H_2 and F_2 . In addition, the presence of O_2 causes the formation of water which is a very strong deactivator for vibrationally excited HF or DF [9]. In order to obtain meaningful baseline data, oxygen free fluorine is required. Furthermore, in the syntheses of the very expensive platinum metal hexafluorides RuF_5 , RhF_6 , and PtF_6 the yield of the products is decreased by the formation of the undesired and volatile [10] 0_2^{+} HF salts. Similarly, in the syntheses of ReF_7 and OsF_6 the presence of O_2 results in the formation of the corresponding oxide pentafluorides. Other applications

495
requiring high purity fluorine include calorimetry [1], and spectroscopic [11, 12] and analytical [3] studies.

Previously described methods for the purification of fluorine involved either low-temperature distillation [2-4], low-temperature uv-photolysis [13], or the pyrolysis of K_2NiF_6 in the presence of KF[4]. These methods have the following shortcomings. The low-temperature distillations require rather complex and expensive equipment which is beyond the reach of most laboratories. The low-temperature uv-photolysis involves the irradiation of liquid fluorine in a glass apparatus to convert O_2 to the less volatile O_2F_2 , followed by a distillation at 90°K. This method is not suitable for scale-up, and the handling of larger amounts of liquid fluorine in a glass apparatus presents a potential hazard. The pyrolysis of K_2NiF_6 -KF mixtures is somewhat cumbersome, because the bulk of the material and not the impurity must be converted to a nonvolatile compound. In this paper, we describe an alternito method which we have found to be more convenient than those previously reported.

(1) <u>Removal of Oxygen</u> We have found that the well known [14-16] reaction

 $\eta_2 + i_2 + nSbF_5 \xrightarrow{\Delta E} 0_2^+ SbF_6^- (n-1)SbF_5$

is ideally suited for the removal of oxygen impurities from fluorine. Either heating [14] or uv-photolysis [15] can be used for activation of the reaction. Of these two activation energy sources, thermal activation is preferred owing to its scalability and simplicity.

In a typical example, crude F_2 (17 g, 500 mmol) [17] and SbF_5 (2.1 g, 10 mmol) [18] in a 1.2 s Monel reactor were heated for 2 h to 460°K. The vessel was cooled to 90°K and the F_2 was distilled into a container kept at 77°K. The excess of unreacted SbF_5 was removed from the Monel vessel by pumping at room temperature. The vessel was opened in a dry box and contained 1.1 g of a white solid which was identified by its vibrational spectra [16] as $9_2^2Sb_2F_{11}^2$. The above procedure was repeated with pretreated F_2 . In this case, no evidence for the formation of any 0_2^+ salt was obtained and the reaction vessel showed clean inner surfaces. It can therefore be assumed that the oxygen was quantitatively removed by a single heating cycle.

Ð-

496

(2) <u>Removal of Trace Impurities</u>

It is known that impurities which have no measurable vapor pressure at 90°K can be removed from F_2 by a 90 to 77°K trap-to-trap distillation. For the removal of the more volatile impurities CF_4 , NF_3 , and OF_2 , however, lower temperatures are required. In our experience, a 70 to 63°K trap-totrap distillation can be carried out with relative ease and removes all remaining impurities, except for N_2 and Ar which usually do not interfere with most applications. Since the amount of N_2 present in commercial F_2 can vary strongly depending on the batch and supplier, no meaningful number can be quoted for the overall purity of the F2 obtained by our method. The temperature of 63°K (nitrogen slush bath) is easily obtained by either pumping on liquid N_2 or by passing a stream of helium, precooled to 77°K, through liquid N_{2} . The temperature of 70°K is obtained either by passing He through liquid N_2 or by allowing a 63°K trap to gradually warm towards 70°K. The purity of F₂ after two 70 to 63°K trap-to-trap distillations was tested by recording its infrared spectrum as a solid [12] at 12°K. No detectable impurities were observed. The absence of impurities volatile at 70°K but nonvolatile at 63°K in the purified fluorine was established by mass spectroscopy.

Thus, a 70 to 63° K trap-to-trap distillation combined with the 0_2 scavenging method using SbF₅ provides a convenient purification method for fluorine.

One of us (KOC) is indebted to Drs. L. R. Grant and C. J. Schack for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

1 (a) L. Stein, E. Rudzitis and J. L. Settle, Report ANL-6354 (1961).

(b) E. Greenberg, J. L. Settle, H. M. Feder and W. N. Hubbard J. Phys. Chem., <u>65</u> (1961) 1168.

- 2 G. de Jachy and J. Gillardeau, Bull. Soc. Chim. France, <u>7</u> (1970) 2747.
- 3 E. Jacob, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 377 (1970) 267.

- # L. B. Asprey, J. Fluor, Chem., 7 (1976) 359.
- 5 Inorganic Fluorine Compounds," Air Products and Chemicals, Inc., Industrial Gas Division, Allentown, Pa 18105.
- 6 E. Jacob, unpublished results.
- 7 J. B. Levy and B.K.W. Copeland, J. Phys. Chem., <u>57</u> (1963) 2156, and <u>69</u> (1965) 408.
- 8 J. H. Sullivan, R. C. Feber and J. W. Starner, J. Chem. Phys., <u>62</u> (1975) 1714, and references cited therein.
- 9 J. K. Hancock and W. H. Green, J. Chem, Phys., 57 (1972) 4515.
- 10 M. J. Vasile and W. E. Falconer, J. Chem. Soc. Dalton, (1975) 316.
- 11 E. Jacob and J. Goubeau, Ber. Bunsenges. Physik. Chem., <u>74</u> (1970) 992.
- 12 T. M. Niemczyk, R. R. Getty and G. E. Leroi, J. Chem. Phys., <u>59</u> (1973) 5600.
- 13 A. Šmalc, K. Lutar and J. Slivnik, J. Fluor. Chem., <u>6</u> (1975) 287.
- 14 J. B. Beal, C. Pupp and W. E. White, Inorg. Chem., 8 (1969) 826.
- 15 J. Shamir and J. Binenboym, Inorg. Chim. Acta, 2 (1968) 37.
- 16 D. E. McKee and N. Bartlett, Inorg. Chem., 12 (1973) 2738.
- 17 Supplied by Kali-Chemie AG, Hannover.
- 18 Supplied by Merck AG, Darmstadt, purification by double distillation.

「日本語」の「日本語」を見ていた。

and the second
Contribution from Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Synthesis and Characterization of $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$

KARL O. CHRISTE

Received February 2, 1977

The NF4⁺ cation has successfully been coupled with the energetic NiF6² anion in the form of the stable (NF4)₂NiF₆ salt. The salt was prepared from Cs2NiF6 and NF6SbF6 by metathesis in HF. It was characterized by elemental analytis, vibrational spectroscopy, and its x-ray powder diffraction pattern. Its hydrolysis and thermal decomposition were studied.

Introduction

A large number of strongly oxidizing complex fluoro cations and anions are known. However, their potential application as energetic oxidizers had been handicapped by the fact that they formed stable salts only with nonenergetic counterions. The recent syntheses^{1,3} of several stable NF₄⁺ salts, derived from relatively weak Lewis acids, indicated that the NF4⁺ cation might possess the necessary stability required for its successful combination with energetic anions.

In this paper we report the synthesis and properties of (NF₄)₂NiF₆ which, to our knowledge, is the first known example of a stable salt containing both a strongly oxidizing complex fluoro cation and anion. The NiF6² anion is wellknown⁴⁻¹⁹ and is a strong oxidizer owing to the fact that the parent molecule NiF₄ is unstable and decomposes to lower nickel fluorides and elemental fluorine.^{17,18}

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus. The equipment and handling procedures used in this work were identical with those previously described.^{2,3} The NF₄SbF₄ was prepared as previously²⁰ reported. The HF (Matheson) was dried by F2 treatment²¹ and was stored over K2NiF6 (Ozark Mahoning) prior to use. The Cs2NiF, was prepared by heating a finely ground 2:1 molar mixture of dried CsF and NiCl₂ (Alfa) with 15 mol of F2/mol of NiCl2 in a nickel cylinder to 250 °C for 16 h. The volatile products were pumped off at room temperature. The solid product was finely powdered in the drybox and the fluorination step was repeated as described above. The weight and the vibrational spectra of the resulting crimson red solid were in excellent agreement with those expected 9,15,16 for Cs₂NiF₆.

In the infrared spectrum of Cs₂NiF, several relatively intense previously unreported combination bands (cm⁻¹) were observed. These were $\nu_1 + \nu_3$ (1205 w, 1187 mw), $\nu_2 + \nu_3$ (1164 mw, 1144 m), $\nu_3 +$ ν_5 (954 sh, 9.36 w), $\nu_1 + \nu_4$ (884 vw), and $\nu_2 + \nu_4$ (842 vw). From these combination bands a splitting of v_1 into two components with frequencies of 660 and 641 cm⁻¹ can be deduced. The observed frequencies (cm⁻¹) and relative intensities of the fundamentals were as follows: infrared, v3 (645 v2, br), v4 (331 s); Raman, v1 [545 (10)], w_2 [503 (7.5)], $_5$ [294 (4)].

Synthesis of (NF4)2NiF6. In the glovebox a mixture of Cs2NiF6 (13.50 mmol) and NF₄SbF₄ (27.94 mmol) was placed in a ³/₄-in. o.d. Teflon FEP U-trap which was connected through a 180 °C coupling to a second U-trap. This coupling contained a porous Tefton filter (Pail Corp.). The frue ends of both U-traps were closed off by valves. Both valves were connected through flexible, corrugated Teflon FEP tubing to a vacuum manifold. Dry HF (10 mL of liquid) was added at 78 °C to the trap containing the reactants. The mixture was warmed to 25 °C and stirred with a Teflon-coated magnetic stirring bar for 30 min. The U-tube and filter coupling were cooled to ~78 °C and the trap was inverted. The receiving trap was also cooled to -78 °C and the solution above the filter was pressurized by 2 atm of dry nitrogen to accelerate the filtration. After completion of the filtration, the HF solvent was removed by pumping for 12 h at 25 °C. The filter cake consisted of 10.15 g of a light brown solid (weight calcd for 27.0 mmol of CsSbF₆ 9.95 g) which was identified by analysis and vibrational spectroscopy as mainly CsSoF, containing a small amount of NF4⁺ and NiF4⁺ saits. The filtrate residue consisted of 4.36 g of a deep red solid (weight calcd for 13.5 mmol of (NF4)2 NiF6 4.76 g) which on the basis of elemental and spectroscopic analyses had the following composition (wt %): (NF4)2NiF6, 82.35; NF4SbF6, 13.98; CuSbF4, 3.56. Aud. Caled: Ni, 13.71; Sb, 6.40; Cs, 1.28; NF3, 36.20. Found: Ni, 13.70; Sb, 6.44; Cs, 1.31; NF3, 36.19. The

AIC70081X

method for purifying this material by recrystallization from anhydrous HF at ambient temperature has previously been described²⁰ for NF₄BF₄.

Hydrolysis of (NF4)2NIF5. Caution! The reaction of (NF4)2NiF5 with water is very violent and can result in explosions. About 5 mL of distilled water was frozen out at -196 °C in the upper section of a Teflon FEP U-trap containing about 1 mmol of $(NF_4)_2NiF_4$. The frozen water was knocked down into the bottom section of the tube containing the sample and the ice and sample were mixed by agitation at low temperature. After good mixing was achieved, the mixture was carefully warmed toward room temperature and as soon as interaction was noticeable, the mixture was chilled again by liquid N2. This procedure was repeated until the color of the sample had completely changed from red to the green color characteristic for divalent nickel. The products volatile at -78 °C consisted of O₂, NF₃, and OF2. The oxygen was separated from the NF1 and OF2 at -210 °C, and the NF₃:OF₂ ratio was determined by infrared spectroscopy. The hydrolysate was analyzed for Ni, Ca, Sb by both x-ray fluorescence and atomic absorption spectroscopy. The mole ratio of O₂ to OF₂ was found to vary somewhat from experiment to experiment, but approached 2:1 with the total amount being close to that expected for the reduction of N(+V) and Ni(+IV) to N(+III) and Ni(+II), respectively. Control experiments on the hydrolysis of Cs2NiF4 under indentical conditions resulted in the evolution of O₂ only in amounts corresponding to the reduction of Ni(+IV) to Ni(+II).

Pyrolysis of (NF4)2NiF4. A sample of (NF4)2NiF6 (296 mg) was placed into a prepassivated (with CIF₃, followed by F₂ at 130 °C) /4-in. o.d. stainless steel U-tube (volume 10.46 cm³) closed off on both ends by Hoke valves (3132M25). One side of the U was connected to a pressure transducer (Validyne, Model AP10) and the other side to the vacuum line. The U-tube was kept at a constant temperature with an oil bath and the pressure build-up was measured as a function of time. Periodic evacuation of the system revealed that the decomposition rate was not influenced by the pressure of the gaseous decomposition products. The decomposition rates of (NF₄)₂NiF₆ were determined over the temperature range 89-128 *C. All measurements were carried out on one sample starting at the lowest temperature. At the highest temperature (128 °C), an exhaustive pyrolysis of the remaining undecomposed 82% of the original sample was carried out until gas evolution practically ceased. The evolved gas was shown by infrared and mass spectroscopy to be a mixture of NF3 and F2 in a mole ratio of about 2:3. On the basis of its weight loss and vibrational spectrum, the solid residue from the exhaustive pyrolysis was shown to consist of the thermally more stable NF₂SbF₄ and CaSbF₄ impurities and the previously described^{9,17} nonatoichiometric brown nickel fluoride NiF2.x.

The thermal decomposition was also visually followed by heating a sample of $(NF_4)_2NiF_4$ in a sealed glass capillary. At 130 °C the color of the sample changed from dark red to brown (NiF2,) which at higher temperatures changed to gray. Vibrational spectra of the final decomposition product and those obtained from the yellow pyrolysis product of Cs₂NiF₆ showed that in both ct ies the main product was NiF2 (Raman, 520 vs. 425 s; IR, 520 sh, 435 s, br).

Results and Discussion

Synthesis and Proverties. Since the NiFe¹⁻ Anion is stable in anhydrous HF solution,^{9,12,17} the synthesis of (NF4)_NiF6 by metathesis appeared feasible. Both NF, SbF, and Cs2NiF, are highly soluble in HF, whereas CaSbF, is of relatively low solubility, particularly at lower temperature. Consequently, the following reaction was used to prepare $(NF_4)_2NiF_4$:

小学生を見たいのである

$$2NF_{4}SbF_{4} + Cs_{2}NiF_{6} \xrightarrow{HF} 2CtSbF_{4} + (NF_{4})_{7}NiF_{6}$$

Synthesis and Characterization of (NF₄)₂NiF₆

Table I. X-Ray Powder Data for (NF4), NiF4

	d(obsd), A	d(caled), A	Intens	hkl	
_	5.46	5.49		002	
	3.42	3.45	ms	103	
	3.31	3.31	S	310	
	2.880	2.878	ms	213	
	2.742	2.738	mw	004	
	2.407	2.405	mw	331	
	2.150	2.150	\$	422	
	1.954	1.954	w	{502 432	
	1.846	1.849	m	440	

^a Petragonal; a = 10.457 A, c = 10.953 A; Cu Ka radiation, Nifilter.

Table II. Crystallographic Data of $(NF_4)_2 NiF_6$ Compared to Those of Other $(NF_4)_2 MF_6$ Salts^a

	Tetr	agonal uni dimension	Vol/F.	Caled density.	
	4. A	c, A	V, A3	Å'	g/cm ³
(NF.), TIF.	10.715	11.114	1276.0	17.09	2.37
(NF.), NiF.	10.457	10.953	1197.7	16.04	2.61
(NF.), GeF."	10.627	11.114	1255.1	16.81	2.59
(NF ₄), SnF ^{ad}	10.828	11.406	1337.4	17.91	2.73

⁴ For all compounds $Z = \frac{14}{3}$. ^b Reference 1. ^c Reference 3. ^d Reference 2.

The optimization of a NF₄SbF₆-ocsium salt based metathetical process and the possible product purification have previously been discussed in detail for the corresponding NF₄BF₄ process²⁰ and hence are not being reiterated.

The resulting $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ is a deep red hygroscopic solid, stable at room temperature. In the absence of fuels, the compound is not shock sensitive. It crystallizes in the tetragonal system (see Table I) and is isotypic with the other known $(NF_4)_2MF_6$ (M = Ge, Sn, Ti)¹⁻³ salts (see Table II). As expected, the size of the unit cell decreases from $(NF_4)_2TiF_6$ to $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ owing to the transition metal contraction and then increases again when going from Ni to the main-group elements.

The vibrational spectra of $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ are shown in Figure 1 and the observed frequencies and their assignments are summarized in Table III. The observed frequencies and intensities are in excellent agreement with those previously reported for other NF_4^+ salts¹⁻³ and $K_2NiF_6^{9.15}$ and Cs_2NiF_6 (see Experimental Section), thus establishing the ionic nature of $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$.

Thermal Decomposition. The thermal decomposition of $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ was investigated by DSC and visual observation of samples sealed in glass melting point capillaries. The DSC curves of samples sealed in aluminum pans indicated the onset of very slow endothermic decomposition between 110 to 120 °C, which increased with increasing temperture and became rapid between 200 and 210 °C. The fact that $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ undergoes appreciable decomposition well below 200 °C was confirmed by visual observation of samples sealed in glass melting point capillaries. Heating to 130 °C resulted in the formation of the brown nonstoichiometric NiF_{2.2}^{4,17} (see Experimental Section). As previously discussed, ¹⁵ these data are only qualitative.

Since the thermal stability of a powerful oxidizer, such as $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$, is of great practical importance, its rate of decomposition was quantitatively studied by total pressure measurements over the temperature range 80-128 °C. The decomposition follows the equation

$$(NE_{1})_{1}NE_{1} + 2N! + (3 + x/2)E_{2} + NE_{1}x$$

The Million States

The decomposition rate was found to be independent of the gas pressure, as expected for an irreversible reaction involving

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 16, No. 9, 1977 2239

Table III. Vibrational Spectra of Solid (NF₄), NiF₄

Obsd freq rel i	i, cm ⁻¹ , and ntens ^a	Assignments (point group) ^b				
IR	Reman	$NF_{+}^{+}(T_{d})$	$\operatorname{NiF}_{\bullet}^{2^{-}}(O_{h})$			
2301 vw		$2\nu_{1}(A_{1} + E + F_{1})$				
1998 w		$v_1 + v_2 (F_2)$				
1756 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_4 (A_1 + E + F_3)$				
1460 vw		$\nu_1 + \nu_2 (F_3)$				
1218 m		$2\nu_{A}(A_{1} + E + F_{1})$				
1156 vs	1157 (0.1)	ν, (F,)				
1055 vw		$v_{1} + v_{4} (F_{1} + F_{3})$				
854 vw	854 (1)	$\nu_1(\mathbf{A}_1)$				
648 vs			ν ₁ (F ₁₁₁)			
609 m	600 (0.6)	L. ass				
604 sh	003 (0.2)	$\int V_4 \left(\Gamma_2 \right)$				
556 vw	555 (10)		$\nu_1 (\mathbf{A}_{1H})$			
512 vw	512 (7)		ν_{2} (E _g)			
	457 (0.5)	3	• •			
	454 (0.5)	ζ ν ₂ (Ε)				
443 vw) -				
332 mw			ν_{4} (F ₁₁₁)			
	307 (1.5)		$\mathbf{Y}_{\mathbf{u}}$			
	298 (4)		\$ "s (t'att)			
	90 (0.1)	Litarities with				
	60 (0+)	L'arrice Alo				

⁴ Uncorrected Raman intensities. ^b The actual site symmetries of NF₄⁺ and NiF₄⁻² in this salt are probably lower than T_d and O_h , respectively, as indicated by the large unit cell ($Z = \frac{1+f_A}{2}$) and the observed slight deviations from the selection rules and the lifting of the degeneracy for some of the modes; however, since the actual site symmetries are unknown, the assignments are given for the idealized point groups.

 Table IV.
 Rate Constants Observed for the Thermal Decompositon of (NF4), NiF4

<u>т, °С</u>	k, s ⁻¹	<u>г, °С</u>	k, s ⁻¹	
80	8.279 × 10 *	110	4.197 × 10.*	
90	2.739 × 10 ⁻¹	128	3.012 × 10 *	
99	1.165 x 10 *			

the decomposition of the thermodynamically unstable NiF4 to NiF₂. Owing to the limited amount of sample available. all measurements were carried out on the same sample. From 80 to 110 °C the decomposition rates were measured only for low α (fraction of material decomposed) values. At 128 °C an exhaustive decomposition was carried out for the a range 0.18-1. Plots of α as a function of time t resulted in straight lines for the α range 0-0.18 from 80 to 110 °C and for $\alpha =$ 0.18-0.6 at 128 °C. From these straight lines, rate constants, k, were calculated for each temperature (see Table IV). An Arrhenius plot of log k vs. 1/T resulted in a straight line. The fact that this plot included the data points obtained for both low and high α values strongly suggests that the decomposition rates are independent of α at $\alpha < 0.6$. From the Arrhenius plot, the following expressions can be derived for the specific reaction rate constant (s⁻¹) and activation energy of the $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ decomposition

 $k = 4.840 \times 10^{14} e^{-35101/RT(K)}$

 $\Delta H_{\rm a} = 35.161 \text{ kcal/mol}$

A detailed study of the exact decomposition mechanism was eyond the scope of this study. However, the failure to observe significant sigmoid character for the decomposition curves indicates that the decomposition is not autocatalytic. Furthermore, the fact that the decomposition rates were independent of α over a large range of α suggests that the decomposition occurs at active sites and that the number of these sites is fixed.²² In view of the experimental limitations (only one sample was used and the sample contained impurities, although these were more stable than the compound of interest), the above kinetic data will have to be verified in a more

tłc



Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of solid $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$: trace A, infrared spectrum of the dry powder in a silver chloride disk, the absorption below 400 cm⁻¹ (broken line) being due to the AgCl windows; trace B, Raman spectrum, recorded on a Cary Model 83 using the 6471-Å line of a Kr ion laser and a spectral slit width of 2 cm⁻¹.

detailed study on pure $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$.

The thermal decomposition of $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ differs strongly from that previously reported²³ for NF₄AsF₆. Contrary to our findings for $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$, the decomposition of NF₄AsF₆ was found to be pressure dependent indicating the equilibrium

Because of the irreversibility of the $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ decomposition, the heat of dissociation and thereby the heat of formation of solid $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ cannot be computed. However, in view of its importance for performance calculations, the heat of formation of solid $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ was estimated to be about -230 kcal/mol based on the sequence (where all values are in kcal/mol)

$$\begin{array}{cccc} 105 & 62.8 & (-60) \\ (NL_4)_2 NiF_4(s) & \cdots & 2NF_1(g) + 2F_2(g) + NiF_4(g) \\ & & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ NiF_2(g) + F_2(g) \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & &$$

The values for the heat of formation²⁴ and heat of sublimation²⁵ of solid NiF₂ and for the heat of formation of gaseous NF₃²⁶ are literature values. The heats of decomposition of gaseous NiF₄ and solid (NF₄)₂NiF₆ are estimates. The latter estimate²⁷ is based on the known²⁸ value of -34.6 kcal/mol of the reaction NF₄BF₄(s) \rightarrow NF₃(g) + F₂(g) + BF₃(g). A value for the heat of formation of (NF₄)₂NiF₆ being slightly more negative than -222 kcal/mol (ΔH_f° (NiF₂(s)) + 2 ΔH_f° (NF₃(g))) is supported by our DSC measurements

which showed the decomposition of $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ to be mildly endothermic.

Hydrolysis. The hydrolysis of $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ can be described approximately by the equation

 $2(NF_4)_2NiF_6 + SH_2O \rightarrow 4NF_3 + 10HF + 2O_1 + OF_1 + 2NiF_1$

Whereas the NF₃ evolution and formation of +II Ni were quantitative, the ratio of O_2 :OF₂ varied from experiment to experiment. The observation of significant amounts of OF₂ was quite unexpected since neither NF₄⁺ nor NiF₆²⁻ alone produces OF₂ during hydrolysis. This was verified by studying the hydrolysis of Cs₂NiF₆ which, in agreement with a previous report,⁹ produced only O₂ according to

$$2\text{NiF}_{1}^{2^{-}} + 2H_{1}O \rightarrow 4\text{HF}_{1}^{-} + 2\text{NiF}_{1} + O_{1}^{-}$$

The hydrolyses of NF₄⁺ salts containing nonoxidizing anions have been studied previously. Although O₂ evolution had not always been quantitative, H₂O₂ and not OF₂ had been the only observed by-product.³ It thus appears that the combination of NF₄⁺ and NiF₆²⁻ is required to produce significant amounts of OF₂. A plausible explanation for the formation of OF₂ is the fluorination of HOF, a likely intermediate in the rapid hydrolysis of NF₄^{+,3} by the hydrolytically more stable NiF₆²⁻ according to

$$NF_4^* + 2HOH \rightarrow FOH + H_5O^* + NF_5$$

 $\Gamma OH + NiF_*^{2+} \rightarrow FOF + HF + NiF_*^{2+}$

Summerry

The successful synthesis of $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ is significant since, to our knowledge, it is the first combination of a strongly oxidizing complex fluoro cation with a strongly oxidizing

Polyhedral Water-Fluoride Cluster Anions

complex fluoro anion in the form of a stable salt. Its potential as an oxidizer and an ingredient for a solid propellant NF₃-F₂ gas generator^{2,29,30} for chemical HF-DF lasers becomes evident from the following comparison. On thermal decomposition, 1 cm³ of solid $(NF_4)_2NiF_6$ is capable of producing 12% more useful fluorine values, i.e., in the form of F_2 and NF_3 , than liquid F₂ at -187 °C. Furthermore, (NF₄)₂NiF₆ is a stable solid at ambient temperature which can be safely stored without requiring cryogenic cooling. The physical and spectroscopic properties of (NF4)4NiF6 are in excellent agreement with those predicted for a solid containing NF4⁺ and NiF_6^2 ions. The only unexpected property was the observation of significant amounts of OF_2 during hydrolysis.

Acknowledgment. The author thanks Mr. R. D. Wilson for his help with some of the experiments, Drs. L. R. Grant, C. J. Schack, A. E. Axworthy, and G. Schneider for helpful discussions, Dr. L. B. Asprey for the recording of the Raman spectrum of (NF₄)₂NiF₆, and the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support.

Registry No. (NF4)2NiF6, 63105-40-8; Cs2NiF6, 17218-49-4; NF4SbF6, 16871-76-4; NiF2, 10028-18-9.

References and Notes

- K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, *Inorg. Chem.*, 16, 353 (1977).
 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, *Inorg. Chem.*, 16, 849
- (1977). (3) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 15, 1275 (1976).
- (4) W. Klemm and E. Huss, T. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 258, 221 (1949).
- (5) H. Bode and E. Voss, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 286, 136 (1956).
 (6) R. Hoppe, Angew. Chem., 62, 339 (1950).

- (7) A. D. Westland, R. Hoppe, and S. S. J. Kaseno, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 338, 319 (1965).
- (8) H. Henkel, R. Hoppe, and G. C. Allen, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 31, 3855 (1969).
 (1969).
 (1969).
 (19 L. Stein, J. M. Neil, and G. R. Almis, *Inorg. Chem.*, **8**, 2472 (1969).
 (10) R. Bougon, C. R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci., Ser. C, 247, 681 (1968).
 (11) G. C. Allen and K. D. Warren, *Inorg. Chem.*, **8**, 753 (1969).
 (12) N. A. Matwiyoff, L. B. Asprey, W. E. Wageman, M. J. Reisfeld, and E. Cilducking Lange Cham. **8**, 750 (1969).

- E. Fukushima, Inorg. Chem., 8, 750 (1969).
 (13) J. C. Taylor and P. W. Wilson, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., 36, 1561 (1974).
 (14) M. J. Reisfeld, L. B. Asprey, and R. A. Penneman, J. Mol. Spectrosc.,
- 29, 109 (1969).
- (15) M. J. Reisfeld, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 29 120 (1969).
 (16) R. D. Peacock and D. W. A. Sharp, J. Chem. Soc., 2762 (1959).
 (17) T. L. Court and M. F. A. Dove, Chem. Commun., 726 (1961); J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans., 1995 (1973).

- T. L. Court, Ph.D. Thesis, University of Nottingham, 1971.
 L. B. Asprey, J. Fluorine Chem., 7, 359 (1976).
 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, J. Fluorine Chem., 8, 541 (1976).
- (21) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 14, 2224 (1975)
- (22) W. E. Gurner, "Chemistry of the Solid State", Butterworths, London, 1955, pp 184, 232.
- (23) I. J. Solomon, J. N. Keith, and A. Snelson, J. Fluorine Chem., 2, 129 (1972)
- (24) J. S. Binford and T. H. Herbert, J. Chem. Thermodyn., 2, 407 (1970).
 (25) T. C. Ehlert, R. A. Kent, and J. L. Margrave, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 36, 5093 (1964).
- (26) "JANAF Interim Thermochemical Tables", The Dow Chemical Co., Midland, Mich., 1965, and subsequent revisions.
- (27) R. S. Nyholm and M. L. Tobe, Adv. Inorg. Chem. Radiochem., 5, 1 (1963).
- (28) C. T. Goetschel, V. A. Campanile, R. M. Curtis, K. R. Loos, C. D. Wagner, and J. N. Wilson, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 1696 (1972).
 (29) D. Pilipovich, U.S. Patent 3963 542 (1976).
- (30) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 16, 937 (1977).

Journal of Fluorine Chemistry, 11 (1978) 71-85 © Elsevier Sequoia S.A., Lausanne – Printed in the Netherlands Received: September 28, 1977

ON THE SYNTHESES AND PROPERTIES OF SOME HEXAFLUOROBISMUTHATE (V) SALTS AND THEIR USE IN THE METATHETICAL SYNTHESIS OF NF⁺ SALTS

KARL O. CHRISTE, WILLIAM W. WILSON, and CARL J. SCHACK

Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

SUMMARY

The salts LiBiF₆, NaBiF₆, KBiF₆, CsBiF₆ and NF₄BiF₆ were prepared and characterized. Differences in the observed numbers and relative intensities of some of the Raman bands of these salts are explained by crystal effects. Solubilities of these salts in anhydrous HF at -78° were determined and compared to those of the corresponding SbF₆ salts. It was shown that, contrary to a previous report, CsBiF₆ does not exhibit any unusual properties such as forming a mushy volatile HF adduct. The potential of NF₄BiF₆ based metathetical processes for the production of other NF₄⁴ salts was evaluated. The novel $H_30^+BiF_6^-$ salt was prepared and characterized. The usefulness of BiF₅ for water removal from HF is briefly discussed.

INTRODUCTION

In the course of our work on oxonium salts [1] and metathetical NF_4^+ salt processes [2-6], we became interested in pantavalent bismuth compounds as possible replacements for the corresponding antimony compounds. For example, the use of the less volatile BiF_5 has been proposed [1], but has never been tested, as an alternative to SbF_5

503

for removal of small amounts of water from HF. Because NF_4BiF_6 has become readily accessible by direct thermal synthesis from NF_3 , F_2 , and BiF_5 [7], it holds potential as a starting material in metathetical processes for the production of other less accessible NF_4^+ salts. However, its usefulness in such a process depends on the relative solubilities of its salts in a suitable solvent, such as anhydrous HF. Although BiF_6^- salts have been known [8] since 1950, only a small number of papers [7, 9-18] dealing with BiF_6^- salts have been reported since then, and some of the reported data are very much open to question. For example, Surles and coworkers reported [13] that HF formed a stable adduct with $CsBiF_6$ and that this adduct readily sublimed on heating. Consequently, a more systematic study of BiF_6^- salts was necessary in order to be able to properly evaluate the potential of BiF_6^- salts in the above applications.

EXPERIMENTAL

Materials and Apparatus

The apparatus, handling procedures, and the method used for the HF drying have previously been described [1,6]. Bismuth pentafluoride (Dzark Mahoning Co.) did not contain any detectable impurities and was used as received. Antimony pentafluoride (Ozark Mahoning Co.) was distilled prior to use. Lithium fluoride (Baker, A. R.) and NaF (MCB, Reagent grade) were used as received. Potassium fluoride (Allied, Reagent grade) and CsF (KBI) were dried by fusion in a platinum crucible and powdered in the drybox. The syntheses of NF₄BiF₆ [7] and NF₄SbF₆ [4] have previously been described. Except for NaBF₄ which was obtained from H₃BO₃ and Na₂CO₃ in concentrated aqueous HF solution, all the alkali metal tetrafluoroborates were prepared by introducing a slight excess of gaseous BF₃ into stirred solutions of the corresponding alkali metal fluorides in anhydrous HF at 20°, followed by removal of the volatile products.

Syntheses of BiF_6^- and SbF_6^- Salts

For the syntheses of the Alkali metal hexafluorobismuthatus, equimolar amounts of finely powdered alkali metal fluoride and BiF_5 were hested in a Monel cylinder for several days to 280° under 2 atm

of F_2 . The vibrational spectra of the resulting products showed no evidence for the presence of either unreacted $BiF_5[19]$ or polybismuthate salts [7]. When these reactions were carried out at 150°, however, the products contained some polybismuthate salts. The alkali metal hexafluoroantimonates were prepared in a similar manner by heating equimolar mixtures of SbF_5 and the corresponding alkali metal fluoride in a F_2 atmosphere to 280°. Again, vibrational spectra of the solid products showed no evidence for the presence of polyantimonates.

Spectra

Infrared spectra of solids were recorded as dry powders between pressed AgCl or AgBr disks on a Perkin Elmer Model 283 spectrometer. Raman spectra were recorded in glass melting point, quartz or Kel-F capillaries on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880Å exciting line of an Argon ion laser. Debye-Scherrer powder patterns were taken using a GE Model XRD-6 diffractometer with nickel filtered copper Ka radiation and quartz capillaries as sample containers. The thermal decomposition of salts was examined with a Perkin Elmer differential scanning calorimeter (Model DSC-1B) using crimp-sealed aluminum pans as sample containers and a heating rate of 2.5°/min at atmospheric pressure.

Solubility Measurements

Solubilities of the salts in anhydrous HF at -78° were measured in an apparatus similar to that previously described [6] for metathetical reactions, except for eliminating trap I. Saturated solutions were prepared at -78° and separated from excess undissolved salt by filtration at -78° . The HF solvent was pumped off at ambient temperature, and the amount of HF used and of the solid residues obtained after HF removal were determined by weighing.

Metathetical Reactions

Metathetical reactions between NF_4BiF_6 or NF_4SbF_6 and different alkali metal tetrafluoroborates in anhydrous HF solution wors carried out as previously described [4,6].

Synthesis of H₃OB1F6

Bismuth pentafluoride (10.08 mmol) was transferred in the glove box into a passivated (with CIF₂) Teflon FEP ampule containing a Teflon coated magnetic stirring bar. Anhydrous HF (10.12 g) which had been stored over BiF_{K} was condensed into the ampule at -196°. The mixture was warmed to room temperature, and the Raman spectrum of the resulting clear solution was recorded. It showed bands similar, but not identical, to those expected for either BiF_{6}^{*} (see below) or solid BiF_{6} [16, 19]. The ampule was cooled to -196°, and distilled H₂O (10 mmol) was syringed into the ampule. On warm up to ambient temperature, a copius white precipitate was formed. The mixture was stirred for ten hours at 25°. The Raman spectrum of the clear solution above the white solid precipitate showed the bands characteristic for BiF_6 (see below). Removal of the HF solvent in a dynamic vacuum at -45° resulted in the formation of a white solid (3.869g, weight calld for 10.08 mmol of $H_208/F_K = 3.447g$) which was identified by Raman and infrared spectroscopy as $H_30^+BiF_6^-$. This solid was stable at ambient temperature only under an HF pressure of about 20mm. On evacuation of the ampule, the white solid would immediately turn dark brown. When the valve of the ampule was closed to allow the pressure to build up again, the white color of the sample was restored. Complete decomposition of H_3OBiF_6 in a Cynamic vacuum at 35° for 3 days resulted in a light creaw colored solid. Based on its weight, physical properties (nonhygroscopic, insoluble in H_00 and aqueous HCl, sublimination at the softening point of glass), and elemental analysis (found: Bi, 77.2; F, 23.3; 0, 0.2; calcd for BiF₂: Bi, 78.57, F, 21.43; 0, 0) this solid appeared to be mainly BiF2. The vibrational spectra of the solid decomposition product did not show any evidence for the presence of either H_20^{T} or Birg.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Syntheses and Properties of Hexafluorobismuthates

The alkali metal hexafluorobismuthates were prepared from equimolar amounts of BiF_5 and the corresponding alkali metal fluoride by heating to 280° in a Monel cylinder. Fluoring was added to the

cylinder to suppress possible decomposition of BiF_5 to BiF_3 and F_2 . This synthesis is similar to that [9] previously reported, except for using a significantly higher temperature. Using the previously reported [9] temperature conditions (85-150°), the product always contained some polybismuthate salt. For the syntheses of the alkali metal hexaf¹uoroantimonates, similar reaction conditions were required to suppress the formation of polyantimonates.

4.5

75

The rather unusual properties previously reported [13] for CsBiFs could not be confirmed. Thus, CsBiF₅ was quantitatively recovered from NF solutions by pumping at ambient temperature, without any evidence for the formation of a stable CsBir_s-xHF adduct. Furthermore, no evidence was found for sublimation without decomposition for either HF treated or untreated $CsBiF_6$. DSC data obtained for $CsBiF_6$ showed a small reversible endotherm at 190°, attributed to a phase change, and the onset of a large endotherm at 308°, attributed to decomposition. Thermal decomposition of CsBiF₆ around 300° was confirmed by visual observation of samples sealed in melting point capillaries. At this temperature, sublimation of BiF₅ to the colder parts of the capillary occurred. For comparison, DSC data were also recorded for CsSbF₆. They showed a small veversible endotherm (phase change) at 187° and the onset of endothermic decomposition at 296°. These data show that the thermal stabilities of CSSbF₆ and CSBiF₆ are similar, with the bismuth salt being slightly more stable.

The vibrational spectra of the alkali metal hexafluorobismuthates were also recorded and showed some remarkable differences (see Figu.e 1). Particularly, the Raman active deformation mode exhibited different numbers of bands and intensity ratios. In order to determine whether the observed splittings were caused by the simultaneous presence of more than one crystal modification, the Debye-Scherrer powder patterns of these compounds were recorded. In excellent agreement with a previous report [10], it was found that L1BiF₆ and NaBiF₆ were rhombohedral (L1SbF₆ type), KBiF₆ was cubic (low-temperature α modification), and CSBiF₆ was rhombohedral (KOSF₆ type). No evidence was found for the presence of other modifications in either the thermally prepared (280°) or the HF recrystallized (-78°) samples. The observed splittings can be readily explained, however, by solid state effects. In the rhombohedral compounds (space group R3-C $_{3i}^2$, Nr. 148, 1 molecule per Bravais cell [10]), the site symmetry of BiF₆ is C_{3i}.



....

900 800 400 FREQUENCY, am-1

200

Figure 1.

76

Infrared spectrum of $CsBiF_6$ and Raman spectra of $CsBiF_6$. $KBiF_6$. $NaBiF_6$. and $LiBiF_6$. The infrared spectrum was recorded as a dry powder between pressed AgCl disks. The broken line is due to absorption by the window material.

508

1200

TABLE	I
-------	---

Corre	lati	ion '	Table	e for	Isolated	BIF	of	Point
Group	0	and	for	Site	Symmetry	C31		

0 _h	C31
Alg	Ag
Eg	Eg
F _{2g}	$A_g + E_g$
Flu	$A_{u} + E_{u}$
F _{2u}	A _u + E _u

Therefore, from Table I only the F_{2g} mode in the Raman and the F_{1u} modes in the infrared are expected to be split into two components. For cubic KBiF₆ (space group Ia3, Nr. 206) the site symmetry of BiF₆ is again C₃₁, but since the Bravais cell contains four molecules, factor group splitting can further cause the doubly degenerate E_g modes to split into two components. These predictions are in good agreement with our observations (see Figure 1), except for NaBiF₆ which exhibits only one Raman band in the BiF₆ deformation region. This lack of splitting for NaBiF₆ is attributed to a coincidence of t'. frequencies of the A_g and the E_g component has a higher frequency in LiBiF₆ and a lower frequency in CsBiF₆ than the more intense (probably the A_g) component. The frequency separation of the two components in NaBiF₆ must be rather small since, even at a spectral slit width of 1 cm⁻¹, we could not resolve the band into two components.

The infrared spectrum of $CsBiF_6$ (see Figure 1) shows a very intense and broad band for the antisymmetric BiF_6^- stretching mode v_3 (F_{1u}) at 570 cm⁻¹. It exhibits a pronounced shoulder at 590 cm⁻¹ which probably represents the second component of v_3 predicted for C_{3i} symmetry (see Table 1). In addition, several infrared allowed combination bands were observed (see Figure 1). From these, the frequencies of the two remaining deformation modes can be derived as: $v_4(F_{1u}) = 277$ and $v_6(F_{2u}) = 147$ cm⁻¹. It should be noted that the combination bands involving v_3 show splittings of about 20 cm⁻¹, analogous to that exhibited by v_3 itself. This iends further support to the above assignments.

509

The previously reported [16] Raman spectrum of NOBiF₆ exhibits the same splittings and intensity pattern as α -KBiF₆, indicating that the two compounds are probably isotypic. Of the six frequency values reported by Bougon and coworkers [14] for BiF₆, ν_4 and ν_5 appear too low and should be revised. In agreement with a previous report [7], it was found that infrared spectroscopy is well suited for the detection of polybismuthate impurities in BiF₆ salts. The polyanions result in an intense infrared band at around 440 cm⁻¹.

Solubility Measurements

The metathetical production of NF_4^+ salts is based on the following principle. A readily available and highly soluble NF_4^+ salt, such as NF_4SbF_6 , is reacted in a suitable solvent, such as anhydrous HF, with an alkali metal salt containing the desired anion. If the alkali metal is chosen in such a manner that the starting materials and the desired NF_4^+ salt product are highly soluble and the resulting alkali metal SbF_6^- salt, for example, is of very low solubility, the following general equilibrium, where X=Sb, can be shifted far to the right hand side:

$$MY + NF_{4}XF_{6} \longrightarrow MXF_{6} + NF_{4}Y$$

The principle has been demonstrated for salts where $Y = BF_4^{-}[2-4]$, $SnF_6^{-}[6]$, $TiF_6^{-}[5]$, and $NiF_6^{-}[20]$. Prior to now,X had always been Sb; but the case where X could be Bi had not been tested. Since $NF_4^{-}BiF_6^{-}$ has recently become readily available by direct synthesis [7], and since an extrapolation of crude solubility data, previously measured [2] for alkali metal XF_6^{-} salts (X=As, Sb) in HF at room temperature, indicated that $LiBiF_6^{-}$ might possess the lowest solubility of any MXF_6^{-} salt, quantitative solubility data for MXF_6^{-} salts in anhydrous HF were desired. These data should allow to determine whether a BiF_6^{-} based process would offer any significant advantages over one based on SbF_6^{-}.

The solubilities of NF_4^+ and of several alkali metal BiF_6^- and SbF_6^- salts were measured in anhydrous HF at -78°. The low temperature was chosen based on our past experience [4]. The results of our measurements are summarized in Table II. As can be seen, the measured solubilities clearly favor a process based on a cesium rather than a

510

lithium salt. Furthermore, the solubility of CsBiF_6 is only slightly lower than that of CsSbF_6 , thus not compensating for the significantly lower solubility of the NF_4BiF_6 starting material in HF and its less favorable formation rate [7], compared to those of NF_4SbF_6 [4]. Consequently, based on all the presently available experimental data, a CsSbF_6 based process appears to be the most attractive method for the metathetical preparation of other NF_4^+ salts.

TABLE II

Anion		SbF6	Bir		
Cation	a	Ь	a	ь	
NF4	259.0	0.7951	173.1	0.4191	
L1 ⁺	9.21	0.0379	11.9	0.0361	
Na ⁺	7.48	0.0289	25.6	0.0740	
κ+	с	c	20.2	0.0558	
Cs ⁺	1.80	0.00488	1.71	0.00373	

Solubilities of Various BiF_6^- and SbF_6^- Salis in Anhydrous HF at ~78°

a) in mg of solute per g of HF

b) in mole of solute per 1000g of HF

c) not measured

Estathetical NF4BF4 Production

المحادث

Since in the metathetical production of NF_4BF_4 highly concentrated HF solutions are used, the activity coefficients of the ions are expected to differ significantly from those of the more dilute solutions of the solubility measurements. Consequently, the knowledge of solubility data is insufficient to predict accurately the product composition obtainable from metathetical experiments.

79

and the second of the second
Metathetical NF₄BF₄ production runs using different MBF₄ and NF₄XF₆ salts in HF were carried out. Typical results from such experiments are shown in Table III. As can be seen, the data of lawles II and III are only in qualitative, but not quantitative, agreement. As

TABLE III.

System ^a	Compositi	(weight %)	
	NF4BF4	NF4XF6	MXF6
LIBF4 - NF4SbF6	81.7	8.4	9.9
LIBF ₄ - NF ₄ BIF ₆	86.7	5.9	7.4
NaBF ₄ - NF ₄ SbF ₆	68.3	12.6	19.1
KBF ₄ - NF ₄ SbF ₆	15.3	79.6	5.1
$CsBF_4 - NF_4SbF_6$	85.4	13.3	1.3

Comparison of the Composition of the Crude Products Obtained by *he Metatheses of NF Salts with Different Alkali Metal Tetrafluoroborates in HF at -78°

(a) A 5 mole % excess of the NF₄⁺ salt was used in all runs, except for the LiBF₄ - NF₄BiF₅ system, where approximately stoichiometric amounts of starting materials were used.

expected, the solubilities of the alkali metal hexafluoro-antimonates and bismuthates are much higher in the concentrated solutions of the metathetical runs. Furthermore, Table III shows that a cesium saltbased process results in the best product purity. The extremely low yield of NF₄BF₄ for the KBF₄ - NF₄SbF₆ system is caused by KBF₄ being less soluble in HF than KSbF₆. Keeping the difference in the stoichiometry of the used starting materials in mind, (she footnote of Table III) the results obtained for the LiBF₄ - NF₄SbF₆ and the LiBF₄ - NF₄BiF₆ system are roughly comparable.

80

Oxonium Hexafluorobismuthate

Our interest in the possible existence of $H_30^T BiF_6^-$ was twofold. The salt has previously been proposed [1] as a potential candidate for the removal of traces of water from HF. Furthermore, its possible formation in wet HF solutions of BiF_5 might interfere with metathetical experiments, or result in undesired by-products, particularly when BiF_6^- salts are prepared from BiF_5^- and alkali metal fluorides in h. solution [13].

It was found that, contrary to a previous literature report [13], BiF_5 is quite soluble in anhydrous HF and has a solubility in excess of 300 mg of BiF_5 per g of HF at 22°. The Raman spectrum of this solution (Figure 2, trace A) significantly differs in the deformation region from those of the BiF_6 anion in HF solution (Figure 2, trace B) and of solid BiF_5 [16, 19], but is not unreasonable for an associated hexacoordinated bismuth fluoride.

On addition of water to this solution a copious white precipitate formed. The formation of this less soluble solid in the presence of small amounts of water could explain the previous report [13] on the low solubility of BiF_5 in supposedly anhydrous HF. The Raman spectrum (Figure 2, trace B) of the HF solution above the white solid showed one polarized (591 cm⁻¹) and two depolarized bands (520 and 220 cm⁻¹), in agreement with our expectations for octahedral BiF_6 . These frequency values are similar to those observed for the alkali metal BiF_6 salts in the solid state (see above). The Raman spectrum of the precipitate was also recorded and was similar to that of the liquid phase. These observations show that water addition converts HF dissolved BiF_5 into a $BiF_6^$ salt.

Further identification of the formed precipitate was achieved by pumping off the NF solvent at -45°. Based on the observed material balance and vibrational spectra, the following reaction occurred

 $H_20 + HF + B1F_5 - H_30^+ B1F_6^-$

The Raman spectra of the solid product (Figure 2, traces C) showed the presence of the bands characteristic for BiF_6^- (see above) and H_30^+ [1]. The presence of these ions was further confirmed by infrared spectroscopy at -196° which showed a strong band at 3240 cm⁻¹ with a shoulder at 3000 cm⁻¹ due to H_20^+ stretching and a very intense

513



Figure 2. Raman spectra of a 1 molar solution of BiF_5 in HF (trace A), a saturated solution of H_3OBiF_6 in HF (trace B), and of solid H_3OBiF_6 (trace C). All spectra were recorded at room temperature. P and DP indicates polarized and depolarized lines, respectively.

514

(_)

المكالمعتدية والمتلاطين

broad band with maxima at 598, 566 and 538 cm⁻¹ due to BiF₆ stretching. The splittings for the BiF₆ stretching mode is not surprising since at the low temperature rotational motions of the ions in the crystal lattice are frozen out [1] causing symmetry lowering due to strong anion-cation interactions. The same temperature effect was observed for the Raman spectra. At -100°, the 594 cm⁻¹ band was observed to split into the following bands: 595 vs, 586 s, 574 mw, 562 w, 555 sh.

An interesting behavior was observed for solid H_30BiF_6 . At ambient temperature, H_30BiF_6 appears to be stable only under an HF pressure of about 20 torr.When the HF is pumped off, the compound turns instantly dark brown indicating hydrolysis of BiF_5 [9]. When the HF pressure is restored, the solid turns white again. The nature of the decomposition product was established by allowing a sample of H_30BiF_6 to completely decompose in a dynamic vacuum for 3 days at 35°. The solid residue was found to be mainly BiF_3 , as expected from the known [9] hydrolysis of BiF_5 . Based on these observations, it appears that H_30BiF_6 first undergoes a reversible dissociation according to

$$H_30B1F_6$$
 $H_20 + HF + B1F_5$

followed by the irreversible hydrolysis

 $BiF_5 + H_20 \longrightarrow BiF_3 + 2HF + 1/20_2$

with the first step being strongly suppressed by HF.

Although the thermal stability of H_3OBiF_6 appears to be lower than that [1] of H_3OSbF_6 , the following reaction cycle might offer a convenient method for drying HF:

 $B1F_{5} + H_{2}0 + HF \longrightarrow H_{3}0B1F_{6}$ $H_{3}0B1F_{6} \longrightarrow B1F_{3} + 3HF + 1/20_{2}$ $B1F_{3} + F_{2} \longrightarrow B1F_{5}$ $H_{2}0 + F_{2} \longrightarrow 2HF + 1/20_{2}$

The advantage of this cycle over one using ${\rm SbF}_5$ would be that ${\rm BiF}_5$ is a nonvolatile solid which is easier to handle. As shown by the above equations, the proposed cycle amounts to a fluorination of water to yield HF and oxygen. Although this objective can also be achieved by a (irect treatment of wet HF with high pressure fluorine with agitation [1], the proposed cycle could offer practical advantages. For example, in the proposed cycle the fluorination step could be limited to a relatively small amount of ${\rm BiF}_3$ instead of treating the bulk of the HF with a large excess of high pressure fluorine which has to be recovered.

Acknowledgement

The authors are indebted to Dr. L. R. Grant and Mr. R. D. Wilson for help. To Messrs.R. Kessler and R. Rushworth for analytical support, and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, and the U. S. Army Research and Hissile Development Command for financial support.

References

- 1 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., <u>14</u>, 2224 (1975).
- 2 W. E. Tolberg, private communication.
- 3 S. P. Mishra, M. C. R. Symons, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and R. I. Wagner, Inorg. Chem., <u>14</u>, 1103 (1975).
- 4 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, J. Fluor. Chem., <u>8</u>, 541 (1976).
- 5 K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., <u>16</u>, 353 (1977).
- 6 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., <u>16</u>, 849 (1977).
- 7 K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., <u>16</u>, 937 (1977).
- 8 V. Gutmann and H. J. Emeleus, J. Chem. Soc., 1046 (1950).
- 9 J. Fischer and E. Rudzitis, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., <u>8</u>], 6375 (1959).
- 10 C. Hebeckar, Z. Anorg. Allgem. Chem., <u>376</u>, 236 (1970) and <u>384</u>, 12 (1971).
- 11 E. Fukushima and S. H. Mastin. J. Mag. Resonance, <u>1</u>, 648 (1969).
- 12 E. Fukushima, J. Chem. Phys., 55, 2463 (1971).
- 13 T. Surles, L. A. Quarterman, and H. H. Hyman, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chesa., <u>35</u>, 670 (1973).
- 14 R. Bougon, T. Bui Huy, A. Cadet, P. Charpin, and R. Rousson, Inorg. Chem., 13, 690 (1974).

84

516

ł

Sec. Sand Strate Country Sec.

- 15 A. J. Edwards, W. E. Falconer, J. E. Griffiths, W. A. Sunder, and M. J. Vasile, J. C. S. Dalton, 1129 (1974).
- 16 J. E. Griffiths, W. A. Sunder, and W. E. Falconer, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, <u>31</u>, 1207 (1975).
- 17 W. A. Sunder, A. E. Quinn, and J. E. Griffiths, J. Fluor. Chem., <u>6</u>, 557 (1975).
- 18 M. J. Vasile and W. E. Falconer, J. C. S. Dalton, 316 (1975).
- 19 I. R. Beattie, K. M. S. Livingston, G. A. Ozin, P.J. D. J. Reynolds, J. Chem. Soc. (A), 958 (1969); I. R. Beattie, N. Cheetham, T. R. Gilson, K. M. S. Livingston, and D. J. Reynolds, J. Chem. Soc. (A), 1910 (1971).

517/518

ſ

Nº Varia Cara

and the state of the second
Journal of Fluorine Chemistry, 11 (1978) 183-186 © Elsevier Sequoia S.A., Lausanne – Printed in the Netherlands Received: October 24, 1977

SHORT COMMUNICATION

X

On the Synthesis of the $N_2F_5^{+}$ Cation. A Critical Comment on the Paper by Toy and Stringham.

K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson

Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304 (USA)

Toy and Stringham recently reported [1] the synthesis of $N_2F_5^+$ (CF₃)₃CO⁻, a sait containing the novel pentafluorchydrazinium cation. This cation would be of significant academic and practical interest [2] since it would constitute the first known example of a substituted NF⁺₄ cation, i.e. an NF⁺₄ cation in which a fluorine ligand is replaced by an NF₂ group. According to the authors of [1], $N_2F_5^+(CF_3)_3CO^-$ was formed in a very unusual reaction involving the transfer of a fluorine cation from (CF₃)₃COF to N₂F₄ according to:

$$(CF_3)_3 COF \longrightarrow (CF_3)_3 CO^- + F^+ \longrightarrow N_2F_5^+ (CF_3)_3 CO^-$$

Since such a heterolytic fission [3] of $(CF_3)_3COF$ with F^+ formation is unlikely, the reported [1] synthetic and spectroscopic evidence for $N_2F_5^+(CF_3)_3CO^-$ was critically reviewed. The following points indicate that the reported white solid is not $N_2F_5^+(CF_3)_3CO^-$, but most likely the known [4] compound $(NO^+)_2SIF_6^{2-}$.

(1) The reference, cited by the authors of [1] for the known existence of $N_2F_5^+$, is Sheppard and Sharts' book on Organic Fluorine Chamistry (Benjamin, New York 1969, page 328). Although this book lists the reaction of N_2F_4 with AsF_5 to yield $N_2F_5^+AsF_6^-$, this is clearly a typographical error. Examination of the original reference [5] shows that the product from this reaction is $N_2F_3^+AsF_6^-$, in agreement with other previous reports [6,7], and unpublished results from this laboratory.

(2) It was also reported [1] that the white solid was formed only in a Pyrex vessel, but not in a copper vessel. The slow reaction proceded with the formation of a brown gas. This is characteristic of the well known [8] attack of glass by nitrogen fluorides to form $(NO)_2SIF_6$ as the principal product. The observed [1] weight of the solid product (50% yield based presumably on the molecular weight of $N_2F_5^+(CF_3)_3^{CO-}$) is in fair agreement with that expected for a high yield formation of $(NO)_2SIF_6$ according to:

$$N_2F_4 + 2(CF_3)_3COF - 2NF_3 + (CF_3)_3COOC(CF_3)_3$$

2NF_3 + SIO_2 (NO)_2SIF_6

Unfortunately, no elemental analysis was reported for the white solid, and its identification was based only on infrared, mass, and 19 F nmr spectroscopy.

- (3) For the infrared spectrum of the solid, pressed as a NaCl disk, the following absorptions were reported [1]: 1450 (s), 1233 (s), 809 (vs), 730 (vs), and 480 (s) cm⁻¹. These bands do not agree with expectations for either a tertiary perfluorobutoxy group [9,10] or a nitrogen fluoride canion [2, 7, 11]. However, the bands at 730 and 480 cm⁻¹ are in excellent agreement with those of the SiF₆² anion [12]. The bands at 1450 and 1233 cm⁻¹ are characteristic [12] for the HF₂ anion, which could readily form from (NO)₂SiF₆ and NaCl in the presence of moisture. No inf. ... ata were reported for the higher frequency range ... ich would allow a positive identification of the NO⁺ cation.
- (4) For the mass spectrum only 4 mass peaks were reported [1] at 104, 85, 71 and 52 m/e. The peaks at 104 and 85 were assigned to $N_2F_4^+$ and $N_2F_3^+$, respectively, but since N_2 has the same mass as SI, they can equally well be assigned to SIF $_4^+$ and SIF $_3^+$. Based on their observed relative abundances of 2 and 100, respectively, we prefer their assignment to SIF $_4^+$ [13], which is the product expected for the thermal dissociation of a SIF $_6^{2-1}$ salt. It is important to note that no fragments due to (CF₃)₃CO⁻ could be detected [1] for the white solid.
 - 520

(5) The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of an HF solution of the product showed at room temperature only one exchange . Jadened resonance at $\phi=204$ due to HF. On cooling to -80° C a singlet at d=149 appeared which was assigned [1] to the $(CF_{2})_{2}CO^{2}$ anion. However, for a tertiary perfluorobutoxy group a resonance around $\phi=70$ should be expected [9, 10]. Furthermore, we cannot envision a mechanism which could provide for a rapid fluorine exchange between the covalent CF₂ groups and the HF solvent. On the other hand, the observed chemical shift and exchange characteristics are in line with expectations for a silicon fluoride. Unpublished work in this laboratory has shown that the SiF_{L}^{2} anion is unstable in HF solution undergoing solvolysis according to SiF₆²⁻ + 2HF \implies SiF₄ + 2HF₂. The chemical shifts reported for SIF₄ in CCl₄ and SiF₆²⁻ in H_2^0 are ϕ =160 and 126, respectively, and acid was found to catalyze fluorine exchange between SIF_6^2 and F [14].

In summary, all the experimental data available for the reported [1] white solid are consistent with a hexafluoroslicate salt, such as $(NO)_2SIF_6$, but cannot be reconciled with the proposed composition $N_2F_5^+(CF_3)_3CO^-$.

Very recently, Stringham and Toy have also claimed [15] the synthesis of $N_2F_5^+BF_4^-$ by the photolytic reaction of N_2F_4 and BF_3 in the presence of fluorine below -100°C. Based on our experience, these reaction conditions are not likely to produce an $N_2F_5^+$ sait. Generally, compounds containing-NF₂ groups readily undergo fluorination to NF₂ during photolysis, followed by formation of NF₄⁺ salts [16]. If the reaction is carried out in glass, formation of FNO is also possible, which can result in the formation of $N0^+BF_4^-$. Unpublished work in this laboratory has also shown that N_2F_4 does not form a stable adduct with BF₃ at temperatures as low as -78°C. At -78°C, an equimolar mixture of N_2F_4 and BF₃ is still liquid and can be transferred quantitatively from trap to trap. Therefore, the only solid products expected from the photolysis of $N_2F_4-F_2-BF_3$ mixtures in glass are NF4BF4 and BF4 salts of NO⁺ or NO⁺₂.

We are indebted to Drs. L. R. Grant and W. W. Wilson for helpful discussions. This work was supported, in part, by the Office of Naval Research.

521

186

- 1 M. S. Toy and R. S. Stringham, J. Fluorine Chem., 7, 229 (1976).
- 2 K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., <u>16</u>, 2238 (1977), and references cited therein.
- 3 K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and A. E. Axworthy, Inorg. Chem., <u>12</u>, 2487 (1973), and K. C. Christe and I. B. Goldberg, Inorg. Chem., In press.
- 4 A. A. Woolf, J. Chem. Soc., 1053 (1950).
- 5 Chem. Eng. News, <u>45</u>, 80 (June 12, 1967).
- 6 A. R. Young and D. Moy, Inorg. Chem., 6, 178 (1967).
- 7 A. M. Qureshi and F. Aubke, Canad. J. Chem., <u>48</u>, 3117 (1970).
- 8 0. Glamser and U. Biermann, Chem. Ber., 100, 1184 (1967).
- 9 D. E. Young, L. R. Anderson, D. E. Gould, and W. B. Fox, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., <u>92</u>, 2313 (1970).
- 10 J. H. Prager and P. G. Thompson, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., 87, 230 (1965).
- 11 K. U. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and U. Sawodny, J. Mol. Struct., <u>8</u>, 245 (1971).
- 12 H. Siebert, Schwingungsspektroskopie in der Anorganischen Chemie, Anorganische und Allgemeine Chemie in Einzeldarstellungen, VII, Springer Verlag, Berlin (1966).
- 13 Hass Spectral Data, American Petroleum Institute Research Project 44, Carnegie institute of Technology, Pitusburgh, Pa (1957).
- 14 E. L. Muetterties and W. D. Phillips, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., <u>81</u>, 1084 (1959).
- 15 R. S. Stringham and H. S. Toy, Paper 74, presented at the 172nd ACS National Meeting, San Francisco, Ca (Sept. 1976).
- 16 K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., <u>15</u>, 1275 (1976).

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 17, 759 (1978).] Copyright © 1978 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

Contribution from Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304, and from the Science Center, Rockwell International, Thousand Oaks, California 91360

Electron Spin Resonance Evidence for the Fermation of the NF_3^+ Radical Cation as an Intermediate in the Syntheses of NF_4^+ Salts by Low-Temperature Ultraviolet Photolysis

Karl O. Christe* and Ira B. Goldberg

Received July 18, 1977

The mechanism of the formation of NF₄⁺ salts is of significant practical and theoretical interest. From a practical point of view, a better understanding of this mechanism would permit optimization of the reaction conditions for the direct syntheses of NF₄⁺ salts, such as NF₄BF₄, NF₄PF₆, or NF₄GeF₅.¹ From a theoretical point of view, the formation of the NF₄⁺ cation is intriguing² because its parent molecule NF₅ does not exist as a stable species. Since under the conditions used for most of the syntheses of NF₄⁺ salts an F⁺ cation should be extremely difficult, if not impossible, to prepare by chemical means, the following mechanism has previously been proposed² for the formation of NF₄AsF₆:

$$F_2 \xrightarrow{\Delta B} 2F$$
 (1)

$$\mathbf{F} + \mathbf{A}\mathbf{s}\mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{s}} \to \mathbf{A}\mathbf{s}\mathbf{F}_{\mathbf{s}}^{*} \tag{2}$$

$$AsF_{6}^{+} + NF_{3} \rightarrow NF_{3}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$$
(3)

$$NF_3^*AsF_6^* + F_2 \rightarrow NF_6^*AsF_6^* + F_1^*$$
(4)

In good agreement with the known experimental facts,² this mechanism requires only a moderate activation energy $(D^{\circ}(F_2) = 36.8 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1})$.³ The two critical intermediates are the AsF₆ radical and the NF₃⁺ radical cation. Whereas the AsF₆ radical is unknown, the NF₃⁺ radical cation was shown⁴ to form during γ irradiation of NF₄⁺ salts at -196 °C. Although this observation of the NF₃⁺ cation demonstrated its possible existence at low temperature, it remained to be shown that the NF₃⁺ radical cation is indeed formed as an intermediate in the syntheses of NF₄⁺ salts. We have now succeeded in observing experimentally the NF₃⁺ radical cation by ESR spectroscopy as an intermediate in the low-temperature UV photolyses of both the NF₃-F₂-AsF₅ and the NF₃-F₂-BF₃ systems. The results and implicit ions derived from the observations are given in this paper.

Experimental Section

and the second states of the second states of the

Binary and ternary mixtures of the starting materials were prepared for both the NF₃-F₂-BF₃ and the NF₃-F₂-AsF₅ systems in a stainless-steel Teflon FEP vacuum system. The sample tubes consisted of flamed-out quartz tubes of 4-mm o.d., 30-cm long, with a ballast volume of about 150 mL attached at the top. The starting materials

* To whom correspondence should be addressed at Rocketdyne.

were condensed into these tubes at -210 °C and the tubes were flame scaled. The NF₃ (Rocketdyne) was used without further purification, F₂ (Rocketdyne) was passed through a NaF scrubber for HF removal, and BF₃ (Matheson) and AsF₅ (Ozark Mahoning) were purified by fractional condensation prior to use. About 300 cm³ of gas mixture was used for each sample tube in the following mole ratios: NF₃:F₂ = 1:10; BF₃:F₂ = 1:10; AsF₅:F₂ = 1:10; NF₃:BF₃ = 1:1; NF₃:AsF₅ = 1:1; NF₃:F₂:BF₃ = 1:4:1 and 1:2:1; NF₃:F₂:AsF₅ = 1:4:1.

The ESR spectra were recorded as previously described.^{5,6} Variable-temperature control over the temperature range 4-300 K was achieved with an Air Products liquid-helium-transfer refrigerator, Model LTD110. For the photolyses, an Oriel Model 6240 arc lamp with a 200-W Hg lamp was used. In some of the experiments, the starting materials were condensed at -196 °C into the tip of the ESR tube and were irradiated for 10-30 min while inserted in a liquidnitrogen-filled unsilvered Dewar. The ESR tube was then quickly transferred to the precooled ESR spectrometer. In other experiments, the sample tubes were irradiated at various temperatures inside the ESR cavity.

Results and Discussion

UV photolysis of both the NF_3 - F_2 -As F_5 and the NF_3 -F, BF, systems produced an intensely violet species which exhibited the ESR signal shown in Figure 1, traces A and B. Comparison with the previously published⁴ anisotropic spectrum of the NF3⁺ cation (trace C, Figure 1) establishes beyond doubt the presence of NF3⁺ in our samples. The spectra are assigned on the basis of anisotropic hyperfine coupling to three fluorine atoms (I = 1/2) and approximately isotropic hyperfine coupling to one nitrogen atom (l = 1). The g matrix is isotropic to within the line width. The spectra thus appear as a quartet of triplets as shown in Figure 1. The broader line widths observed in the spectra of UV-irradiated NF_3 - F_2 -As F_5 and NF_3 - F_2 -BF₃ mixtures than in γ -irradiated NF4SbF6 may be the result of exchange or of dipolar interactions of materials on the surfaces of the solid components of the mixtures.

The observation of identical signals for both the BF3- and the AsF₅-containing system proves that the signal must be due to a species not containing boron or arsenic. By carrying out irradiation experiments of the sample within the ESR cavity at 196 °C, it was shown that the signal strength increased during irradiation but did not decrease when the lamp was turned off. The thermal stability of the signal in the absence of UV radiation depended on the strength of the Lewis acid used. For the stronger Lewis acid AsF₅, the signal did not change significantly up to about -105 °C, whereas for BF3 decomposition started at about -155 °C. When the sample tubes were warmed to ambient temperature, they contained white stable solids which were identified by Raman spectroscopy as NF4AsF6 and NF4BF4, respectively.^{1,7,8} Irradiation of all possible binary mixtures, i.e., NF3-F2, Lewis acid-F2, and NF₃ Lewis acid, under comparable conditions did net produce any ESR signal attributable to NF3+.

A positive identification of the proposed AsF_6 , or BF_4 , radical intermediates was not possible in the above experi-



Figure 1. ESR spectra of the NF_3^+ radical cation obtained by UV photolysis of NF_3 - F_2 - BF_3 at -196 °C: trace A, first derivative; trace B, second derivative. For comparison, the known⁴ first-derivative spectrum of NF_3^+ obtained by γ irradiation of polycrystalline NF₄SbF₆ at -196 °C is given as trace C.

ments. The observation of hyperfine splittings for the free AsF6 or BF4 radical at temperatures above several Kelvins is not likely because they would be in orbitally degenerate states which could cause rapid spin relaxation resulting in a strongly temperature-dependent line width. Furthermore, if we assume the existence of an AsF_{6} or BF_{4} radical in an ionic lattice, rapid electron exchange between the radicals and the corresponding anions is possible which would destroy hyperfine structure. The line width of the resulting signal would depend on the rate of exchange. Finally, in our experiments we were dealing with polymeric solid AsF_5 or BF_3 phases which on combination with a fluorine radical are not likely to result in an isolated AsF6. or BF4. radical. In our experiments, several ESR signals were observed in addition to NF3⁺. However, in the absence of observable hyperfine structure we prefer not to make any assignments.

On the basis of our results, the following conclusions can be reached concerning the formation mechanism of NF4+ salts. (i) The NF_3^+ radical cation is indeed an important intermediate. (ii) The requirement of UV activation and of both F_2 and a Lewis acid for the synthesis of NF_3^+ is in agreement with steps 1 and 2 of the given mechanism. (iii) The strength of the Lewis acid determines the thermal stability and lifetime of the intermediate NF3⁺ salt formed. This can account for the low-temperature conditions required for the synthesis of the NF₄⁺ salts of weaker Lewis acids. (iv) In the absence of UV irradiation, the NF3⁺ salts do not spontaneously react with the large excess of liquid F_2 present. This indicates that in the absence of an activation energy source the thermodynamically feasible² chain-propagation step $NF_3^+AsF_6^- + F_2$ \rightarrow NF₄⁺AsF₆⁻ + F does not play an important role. Possibly, the conversion of NF3+AsF6 to NF4+AsF6 may require F atoms according to

$$NF_* AsF_* + F_* \rightarrow NF_* AsF_*$$
(5)

Since the intermediate $\dot{N}F_3^+$ salt is an ionic solid, its reaction with a fluorine atom might well be a heterogeneous diffusion-controlled reaction and step 5 might be the rate-determining step in the mechanism. It was shown that at temperatures above -196 °C, where a given NF3⁺ salt is still stable in the absence of light, UV irradiation causes a rapid decay of the NF_3^+ ESR signal. However, it was not possible to distinguish whether this decay was caused by photodecomposition of the intermediate NF3⁺ salt or by the reaction of the latter with the generated F atoms according to step 5.

Acknowledgment. We are grateful to Mr. R. D. Wilson for experimental help and to Drs. L. R. Grant, C. J. Schack, and W. Wilson for helpful discussions. This work was financially supported by the Power and Chemistry Programs of the Office of Naval Research and by the U.S. Army Research Office.

Registry No. NF1+, 54384-83-7; NF4AsF4, 16871-75-3; NF4BF4, 15640-93-4.

References and Notes

- (1) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 15, 1275 (1976). (2) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and A. E. Axworthy, Inorg. Chem., 12.
- 2478 (1973).
- J. Berkowitz and A. C. Wahl, Adv. Fluorine Chem., 7, 147 (1973).
 S. P. Mishra, M. C. R. Symons, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and R. I. Wagner, *Inorg. Chem.*, 14, 1103 (1975).
 I. B. Goldberg, K. O. Christe, and R. D. Wilson, *Inorg. Chem.*, 14, 152
- I. B. Goldberg, R. S. Carpenter, and H. R. Crowe, J. Magn. Reson., (6) 18, 84 (1975).
- K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 10, 2803 (1971). C. T. Goetschel, V. A. Campanile, R. M. Curtis, K. P. Loos, D. C. Wagner. (8) and J. N. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 11, 1696 (1972).

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 17, 533 (1978).]

Copyright @ 1978 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

Contribution from Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304, and the Department of Chemistry, University of Ulm, Ulm, West Germany

Vibrational Spectra and Force Fields of the Tetrafluorooxohalate(V) Anions ClF_4O^- , BrF_4O^- , and IF_4O^-

KARL O. CHRISTE,* RICHARD D. WILSON, E. C. CURTIS, WERNER KUHLMANN, and WOLFGANG SAWODNY

Received June 16, 19/7

Improved syntheses are described for BrF_4O^- and IF_4O^- salts, and their vibrational spectra are reported. The spectra of $CsBrF_4O$ are simpler than those previously reported for KBrF_4O and thus allow more reliable assignments. For comparison, the low-temperature Raman spectrum of $CsCIF_4O$ has also been recorded. Normal-coordinate analyses have been carried out for the CIF_4O^- , BrF_4O^- , and IF_4O^- anions and are compared to those of the structurally related $HaIF_4^-$ anions and $HaIF_5$ molecules and those of XeF_4, XeF_4O, and XeF_5^+.

Introduction

STRUCTURE STRUCTURE

The existence of KBrF₄O, a salt containing a novel bromine oxyfluoride anion, has recently been reported both by Bougon and co-workers¹ and by Gillespie and Spekkens.² It was obtained either by the reaction¹ of KBrO₃ with a large excess of BrF₅ at 80 °C in the presence of F₂ or by the reaction² of KBrF₆ with KBrO₃ in CH₃CN solution. Both methods have drawbacks. Although Bougon's method¹ can yield a pure product, the course of the reaction is difficult to control and frequently KBrF₄ is obtained as the only product (see below). Gillespie's method² produces a mixture of KBrF₂O₂ and KBrF₄O which must be separated by numerous extractions with CH₃CN. In view of these difficulties, an improved synthetic method for the synthesis of BrF₄O⁻ was desirable.

Although the crystal structure of CsIF₄O has been reported,³ only a small amount of the material had been obtained accidentally during unsuccessful attempts to crystallize CsIF₆ from CH₃CN solution. Furthermore, products containing mixtures of MIF₄O and MIF₂O₂ salts have been prepared⁴ by the interaction of MIO₃ or MIO₂F₂ with IF₅ or by the controlled hydrolysis of MIF₆ in CH₃CN. However, no suitable method for the preparation of pure MIF₄O has previously been reported.

The vibrational spectra of these HalF₄O⁻ anions were also of interest. For IF₄O⁻ only spectra of mixtures of IF₄O⁻ and IF₂O₂⁻ salts were known,⁴ and for KBrF₄O the previously reported^{1,2} Raman spectra exhibited more bands than permitted for an isolated six-atom species. Interionic dynamic coupling was suggested¹ to account for the large number of bands observed for KBrF₄C. However, in view of their similar relative intensities, the bands occurring in the 530–390-cm⁻¹ region could not be reliably assigned.

In this paper we report improved syntheses for BrF_4O^- and IF_4O^- salts and their vibrational spectra which allow more reliable assignments for these ions. These assignments are supported by normal-coordinate analyses of 12 structurally closely related species.

Experimental Section

Materials. Bromine pentafluoride (Matheson Co.) was treated with 35 atm of F_2 at 200 °C for 24 h prior to its use. Fluorine (Rocketdyne) was passed through a NaF scrubber for removal of HF. The alkali metal perbromates⁵ and CsClF₄O⁴ were prepared as previously described. Potassium bromate (Baker AR) was used as received. Iodine pentafluoride was purified by distillation and I_2O_5 was prepared from I_2 and HNO₃. The KF was dried by fusion in a platinum crucible.

Apparatus. Volatile materials were manipulated in a well-passivated (with ClF₃ and BrF₅) 304 stainless-steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U-traps and bellows-seal valves. Pressures were measured with a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm \pm 0.1%).

* To whom correspondence should be addressed at Rocketdyne.

Nonvolatile materials were handled outside of the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glovebox.

Infrared spectra were recorded on Perkin filmer Model 283 and 577 spectrophotometers. For gases a Monel cell with AgCl windows was used. The spectrum of CsBrF40 was recorded as a dry powder between AgBr windows in the form of a pressed disk. The pressing operation was carried out using a Wilks minipellet press. The spectrum of K1F40 was recorded as a Nujol mult between CsI windows. Raman spectra were recorded as a Nujol mult between CsI windows. Raman she 4880-Å exciting line, a Claassen filter⁷ for the elimination of plasma lines, and melting-point capillaries or Kel-F tubes as sample containers. For the low-temperature spectra a previously described⁸ device was used.

Synthesis of KIF₄O. A mixture of KF and I_2O_3 in a mole ratio of 5:1 was treated with a large excess of IF₃ for 1 h at 25 °C. Volatile products were pumped off, first at 25 °C and then at 100 °C. The white crystalline residue was identified by elemental and spectroscopic analyses as KIF₄O. Anal. Calcd for KIF₄O: K, 15.2; I, 49.2. Found: K, 15.1; I, 49.0.

Syntheses of BrF4O Salts. In a typical experiment, CsBrO4 (2.044 mmol) was placed into a sapphire reaction tube $(1/2 \text{ in. o.d.} \times 12 \text{ in.})$ length, Tyco) which contained a Teflon-coated magnetic stirring bar and was attached to a valve through a Swagelok compression fitting using a Teflon front ferrule and a steel back ferrule. Bromine pentafluoride (14.1 mmol) and F_2 (2.4 mmol) were added at -78 °C. The mixture was stirred at 25 °C for 30 h and then cooled to -196 °C. The products volatile at -196 °C were pumped off and those volatile at 25 °C were separated by fractional condensation through a series of traps kept at -64, -95, and -196 °C, respectively. On the basis of their infrared and Raman spectra, they consisted of FBrO2, BrF₅, and FBrO₃, respectively. On the basis of its infrared and Raman spectrum, the white solid residue (623 mg) consisted of CaBrF4O (weight calculated for 2.044 mmol of CsBrF4O was 623 mg). Similar results were obtained when the reaction was carried out at 70 °C. However, if the reaction was carried in the absence of F2, the conversion of CsBrO4 to CsBrF4O was very low, even after prolonged heating to 80 °C. The influence of HF on this reaction was also studied. The addition of 5 mol % (based on MBrO4) HF did not produce significant amounts of BrF40⁻ in the reaction of CsBrO4 with BrF₅ in the absence of F₂ at 25-50 °C.

For the $KBrO_4$ - BrF_5 - F_2 reaction system, when studied in the same manner as described above for CsBrO₄, higher reaction temperatures were required. For example, at 45 °C for 19 h, essentially all of the KBrO₄ starting material was recovered unchanged. Heating of the starting materials to 80 °C for 95 h resulted in a conversion of KBrO₄ to KBrF₄O of about 70%.

A sample of KBrF₄O was also prepared from KBrO₃ and BrF₅ by closely following the procedure published¹ by Bougon. However, when the reaction conditions or the scale of the reaction were slightly modified, several experiments produced KBrF₄ in almost quantitative yield, even when the BrF₅ was prefluorinated with 35 atm of F₂ at 200 °C. No evidence was found for the formation of significant amounts of FBrO₃ in these reactions.

The CsClF₄O-ClF₃ System. A weighed sample of CsClF₄O in a tenfold excess of ClF₃ was stirred for 24 h at 25 °C. The volatile products were pumped off and consisted of unreacted ClF₃ and ClF₃O. On the basis of its weight and vibrational spectra,⁹ the white solid

الأكن فتسنه

534 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 17, No. 3, 1978

residue consisted exclusively of CsClF4.

Results and Discussion

Synthesis of XF_4O Salts. The reaction of I_2O_5 with a large excess of IF_5 in the presence of a stoichiometric amount of KF affords essentially pure KIF₄O in a one-step reaction according to

$$I_2O_3 + 3IF_3 + 5KI \rightarrow 5KIF_4O$$

This synthesis is based on the previous report¹⁰ of Aynsley et al. that the reaction of I_2O_5 with IF_5 produces IF_3O .

The KIF₄O prepared in this manner is a white, crystalline solid. It is stable up to about 200 $^{\circ}$ C and hydrolyzes according to

 $KIF_4O + 2H_3O \rightarrow KIO_3 + 4HF$

Attempts to synthesize K_2IF_3O by changing the KF: I_2O_5 ratio in the above synthesis were unsuccessful. On the basis of its vibrational spectra, the resulting product was shown to be KIF_4O ·KF.

For the synthesis of BrF4O⁻ salts, the reactions of MBrO4 with F_1 in BrF₅ solution were found to be most reproducible. Whereas CsBrO4 is fluorinated even at ambient temperature, the reaction of KBrO₄ requires heating to about 80 °C. Although the formation of BrF₄O' salts in these reactions was shown to be reproducible and quantitative, the amount of the volatile by-products FBrO2 and FBrO3 varied and was never sufficient to account for all of the missing oxygen. The remaining oxygen was probably in the form of O_2 which was pumped off at -196 °C together with the unreacted F_2 . Furthermore, it is remarkable that under the given conditions the reactions did not proceed in the absence of F_2 . This implies that F₂ participates in these reactions and does not merely serve the purpose of suppressing a possible reduction of BrF₅ to BrF₃, as was previously suggested³ for the bromate-BrF, system. It was also shown that, contrary to a previous report on the KBrO3-BrF5 system, the addition of small amounts of HF did not significantly catalyze the CsBrO4-BrF5 reaction between 20 and 50 °C.

Although the reaction of KBrO₃ with BrF₅ to form KBrF₄O which was previously reported¹ by Bougon and co-workers was successfully duplicated in our laboratory, it was difficult to accomplish. Frequently, quantitative conversion to KBrF₄ was obtained. Since the BrF₅ used in our experiments had been thoroughly prefluorinated with F₂ at 200 °C, it could not have contained sufficient BrF₃ for a quantitative displacement reaction, such as

KBrF_O + BrF_ -+ KBrF_ + BrF_O

That such a displacement reaction of $HalF_4O^-$ by $HalF_3$ can indeed proceed quantitatively was demonstrated in this study for the system

$CiClF_4O + CiF_3 + CsClF_4 + CiF_3O$

In view of the possibility of such a displacement reaction and the known¹¹ thermal instability of BrF_3O , the presence of a small amount of BrF_3 might be sufficient to catalyze the decomposition of BrF_4O^- to BrF_4^- according to

$$BrF_4O^+ + BrF_3 \rightarrow BrF_4^- + BrF_3O$$

$$\int \int d\mathbf{T}$$

$$BrF_4 + \frac{1}{2}O_3$$

Our finding that BrF_4 can be readily formed in this system confirms the original report¹² by Schmeisser and Pammer but is inconsistent with the recent report² of Gillespie and Spekkens.

From a mechanistic point of view, the reactions of BrF_5 with BrO_3^- or BrO_4^- are very interesting since they involve an oxygen-fluorine exchange. On the basis of the observed

Г К*IF_€0⁻ 2

FREQUENCY, cm⁻¹ Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of KIF4O: upper trace, infrared spectrum of a Nujol mull between Csl windows; lower trace, Raman spectrum. The band marked by an asterisk is due to Nujol. The numbers 1-9 designate the assignments to the corresponding fun-

damentals.

quantitative yields of BrF_4O^- , a free-radical mechanism involving the addition of oxygen atoms to bromine fluorides is extremely unlikely. Furthermore, the increased reactivity of the thermally more stable CsBrO₄ relative to that of KBrO₄ suggests an alkali metal salt catalyzed reaction. A mechanism involving the addition of BrF_5 or BrF_6^- across a Br-O double bond of BrO_4^- or BrO_3^- followed by FBrO₃ or FBrO₂ elimination with BrF_4O^- formation appears plausible but requires additional experimental support.

Vibrational Spectra. Vibrational spectra were recorded for KIF₄O, CsBrF₄O, KBrF₄O, and CsClF₄O. The spectra of KIF₄O (see Figure 1 and Table I) are in fair agreement with those⁴ previously assigned to the MIF₄O part of MIO₂F₂--MIF₄O mixtures, except for the relative intensities of the 280and 365-cm⁻¹ infrared bands. This discrepancy is caused by the fact⁴ that IO_2F_2 - possesses a strong infrared band at 360 cm⁻¹.

The vibrational spectra of CsBrF₄O are shown in Figure 2. The spectra of KBrF₄O were in excellent agreement with those^{1,2} previously reported and, hence, are not reiterated. Surprisingly, the vibrational spectra of CsBrF₄O significantly differed from those of KBrF₄O. Since in the HalF₄ stretching frequency region the room-temperature Raman spectrum of CsBrF₄O was more similar to that¹³ of CsClF₄O than to that^{1,2} of KBrF₄O, we have also reexamined the Raman spectrum of CsClF₄O (see Figure 3).

By analogy with the previous report² on KBrF₄O, it was found that cooling of the samples resulted in much better resolved Raman spectra. The observed frequencies of CsBrF₄O and CsClF₄O are summarized in Table I. Attempts to obtain the Raman spectrum of CsBrF₄O in anhydrous HF solution failed owing to the displacement reaction

$$CsBrF_aO + HF \rightarrow CsHF_2 + B_1F_3O$$

The observed spectrum was in excellent agreement with that recently reported¹¹ for BrF_3O . The previously reported^{1,2} Raman spectra of $KBrF_4O$ are

The previously reported^{1,2} Raman spectra of KBrF₄O are very complex and contain more bands than expected for an isolated six-atom species. Furthermore, the relative intensities of many bands are too similar to allow conclusive assignments. In view of these complications and in the absence of additional structural data on BrF₄O, the proposed^{1,2} $C_{4\nu}$ structure for BrF₄O had to be considered tentative, although very likely.

Christe et al.

Tetrafluorooxohalate(V) Anions

Table I. Vibrational Spectra of KIF₄O, $CsBrF_4O$, and $CsClF_4O$ and Assignments for $CsBrF_4O$: Observed Frequencies (cm⁻¹) and Relative Intensities^a

			CsBrF ₄ O		CaCl	F₄O	
KIF.O		KIF ₄ O Raman		aman	Raman		
IR	Raman	IR	25 °C	-120 °C	25 °C	-120 °C	
885 s	887 (10)	934 vs	931 (4.8)	929 (5.5) "	1223 (0.3)	1228 (0.4)	
540 sh	540 (5.8)		500 (10)	499 (10) v ₂	1213 sh	1215 sh	
480 vs				482 (2.9) v ₂	1200 (0.6)	1202 (0.7)	
	478 (2.3)	570-460 vs	472 (4.4)	471 (4.2) v ₂	1189 (0.2)	1191 (0.4)	
383 m	381 (1.3)		444 (3)	444 (3.2) v,		1182 sh	
366 mw	368 (1)			421 (5.9) v.		605 (0.2)	
279 ms	283 (0.3)		413 (6.8)	417 (7.9) v	585 (0.6)	588 (0.9)	
	224 (0.5)	3991	400 sh	401 (2.7) v.	556 (0.3)	559 (0.5)	
	140(0+)	389 m		390 (1.5) v.	465 sh	470 (5)	
		301 vs	299 (1.5)	303 (1.6) v.	455 (10)	459 (9)	
				291 (0.2) v		452 (10)	
		240 sh	236 (1.7)	234 (2.1) v		435 (0.3)	
			218 sh	225 sh v.		419 sh	
			202(0+)	205 (0.2) v.	412 (2.4)	414 (3.5)	
			178 (0.5)	179 (0.5) v.	395 sh	395 (1.2)	
				$164(0.2)\nu$		370 sh	
				80	353 (5.5)	358 (6.6)	
				62		345 (5)	
					335 sh	334 (3.7)	
						320 sh	
						290 sh	
					276 (0.5)	278 (0.6)	
						258 (0.2)	
						2 15 sh	
						200 sh	
					196 (1.0)	194 (1)	
						185 sh	
					82	89	
					20	7/2	

⁴ Uncorrected Raman intensities (peak heights).

Table II. Comparison of the Frequencies (cm⁻¹) of the Fundamental Vibrations of the Hall₄O⁻ Anions with Those of Similar Molecules and Ions

Ар	pprox description of mode for XF_4Y in point group C_{40}	CIF₄O-	CIF4 ⁺	CIF,	BrF₄O ⁺	BrF4 ⁻	BrF _s	IF₄ ⁺	IF₊O [−]	IF,	XeF	Xel ⁷ 4O	Xel [;] ,*	
A,	$\frac{\nu_1 - \nu_1 - \nu(XY)}{\nu_2 - \nu_{sym}(XF_4)}$ $\frac{\nu_3 - h_{sym}(out-of-plane XF_4)}{\nu_3 - h_{sym}(out-of-plane XF_4)}$	1203 456 339	505 425	708 539 495	930 500 302	523 317	682 587 369	522 27 1	887 537 279	710 616 318	543 291	926 576 294	679 625 355	-
В,	$\nu_{4} = \nu_{sym}$ (out-of-phase XF ₄) $\nu_{5} = h_{sym}$ (out-of-plane XF ₄)	356	417	480	417 205	449	535	455	480	604	502	527	610 261	
B,	$\nu_* = h_{sym}$ (in-plane XF ₄)	278	288	375	235	246	312	195	2 19	276	235	233	300	
Е	$ $	578 414 194	590	725 484 299	505 395 179	478 [183]	644 4 15 237	448	482 374 140	631 372 200	586	608 361 161	652 410 218	

Consequently, a detailed analysis of the simpler CsBrF₄O spectrum and its comparison with those of ClF₄O⁻ and IF₄O⁻ were expected to provide additional support for the proposed $C_{4\nu}$ model.

Assignments for BrF_4O^- . For an isolated BrF_4O^- anion of symmetry C_{40} nine fundamental vibrations should be observed. These are classified as $3 A_1 + 2 B_1 + B_2 + 3 E$. All nine modes should be Raman active, whereas only the A_1 and E modes should be infrared active. For a solid salt, such as $CsBrF_4O$, the actual site symmetry of the anions is expected to be lower than C_{40} . This symmetry lowering can cause a splitting of the E modes into their degenerate components and violations of the above given selection rules. Furthermore, if the unit cell contains more than one anion, the number of internal modes can increase by a factor Z, where Z is the number of anions per unit cell. On the basis of tentative unit-cell dimensions reported¹ by Bougon for KBrF₄O, Z is estimated to be about 32. Assuming that CsBrF₄O has a similar crystal structure, each mode could be split into many components. However, only a much lower number of bands are usually observed since these correlation splittings are relatively small and usually do not exceed 1-2% of the mode frequency.

Assignments for BrF_4O^- can be made by comparison with the known vibrational spectra of the structurally related species $CIF_4O^{-,13}$ $CIF_4^{-,9}$ $CIF_5^{,14-17}$ $BrF_4^{-,18}$ $BrF_5^{,14,16}$ $IF_4^{-,19}$ $IF_5^{,14,16}$ $XeF_4^{,19,20}$ $XeF_4O^{,14}$ and $XeF_5^{+,21}$ All of these species are pseudooctahedral with an approximately square-planar XF₄ group. A summary of the frequencies of their fundamental vibrations is given in Table 11.

On the basis of its high frequency and relative intensity, the Br-O stretching mode ν_1 (A₁) must be assigned to the band at 930 cm⁻¹. Of the remaining bands, the symmetric in-phase BrF₄ stretching mode ν_2 (A₁) should be the most intense Raman band and by comparison with the known assignments for CIF₄⁻, CIF₄O⁻, BrF₄⁻, IF₄⁻, and IF₄O⁻ should have a frequency in the vicinity of about 500 cm⁻¹. It therefore must be assigned to the Raman band at 500 cm⁻¹. The symmetric out-of-phase BrF₄ stretching mode ν_4 (B₁) should be the second most intense Raman band and, by comparison with the known frequencies of the closely related BrF₄⁻ anion (see Table II), is predicted to occur about 80 cm⁻¹ below ν_2 (A₁). Conse-



Figure 2. Vibrational spectra of CsBrF₄O: upper trace, infrared spectrum of the dry powder in an AgBr disk, the broken line indicating absorption due to the window material; lower traces, Raman spectra recorded at different temperatures and gain settings with a spectral slit width of 2 cm⁻¹.

quently, this mode must be assigned to the band at about 417 cm⁻¹. The last stretching mode, the antisymmetric BrF₄ stretch, ν_7 (E), is expected to result in a very strong and broad infrared band in the 450-550-cm⁻¹ frequency region. Such an infrared band has been observed (see Figure 2) and is consequently assigned to ν_7 . In the Raman spectrum, there are three bands at 482, 471, and 444 cm⁻¹, respectively, which are assigned to the degenerate ν_7 (E) mode for the following reasons. Their frequencies are too high for a deformation mode and differ by too much from those of the nondegenerate ν_2 and ν_4 modes in order to be accounted for by correlation splittings of the latter. The splitting of ν_7 into three components can be explained by Fermi resonance (see below).

The assignments for the BrF_4O^- deformation modes can be made by comparison with those of BrF_5 and BrF_4^- . In this type of molecule, the umbrella deformation mode ν_3 (A₁) always results in a very intense infrared band and, consequently, is assigned to the strong infrared band at 301 cm⁻¹. Then the 236- and 178-cm⁻¹ bands must be due to the symmetric and the antisymmetric in-plane XF₄ deformation


Figure 3. Raman spectra of CsClF₄O recorded at different temperatures and gain settings with a spectral slit width of 2 cm^{-1} .

modes, v_6 (B₂) and v_9 (E), respectively, with v_6 (see Table II) always having the higher frequency. The OBrF₄ deformation mode ν_{R} (E) is assigned to the remaining Raman bands at 421, 401, and 390 cm⁻¹ which show the expected counterparts of medium intensity in the infrared spectrum. The last yet unassigned deformation mode is the antisymmetric out-ofplane XF₄ deformation ν_5 (B₁). This mode is expected to be of very low intensity and usually is not observed for similar species. Of the compounds listed in Table II, it has only been observed for XeF₅⁺ at 261 cm⁻¹. Since the related ν_3 (A₁) mode of XeF₅⁺ exhibits a frequency higher by 53 cm⁻¹ than that of ν_3 of BrF₄O⁻, the frequency of ν_5 of BrF₄O⁻ might be expected to occur around 210 cm⁻¹. A careful inspection of the Raman spectrum of CsBrF₄O shows indeed a very weak band at 205 cm⁻¹ which is therefore assigned to v_5 (B₁) of BrF₄O. The two bands at 80 and 62 cm⁻¹, respectively, observed in the Raman spectrum of CsBrF4O occur at too low a frequency for internal BrF₄O⁻ vibrations and must be assigned to lattice modes.

The splittings, best observed in the low-temperature Raman spectrum of CsBrF₄O, can be readily accounted for by assuming a splitting into two components for each of the three doubly degenerate E modes. The additional splittings observed for v_7 and v_8 can be readily explained by Fermi resonance of ν_7 and ν_8 with the E mode combination bands ($\nu_3 + \nu_9$) and $(v_6 + v_9)$, respectively. Similarly the splitting observed for v_3 might be explained by Fermi resonance with a combination band of a lower frequency mode and a lattice vibration. Since bromine contains two naturally occurring isotopes (79Br and ⁸¹Br) in almost equal abundance, we have computed the approximate isotopic splittings to be expected for BrF4O⁻. In all cases the computed isotopic splittings were considerably smaller than those observed and the relative intensities did not exhibit the correct 1:1 ratio. Consequently, the observed splittings cannot be attributed to the bromine isotopes.

The assignments proposed for $CsBrF_4O$ are summarized in Tables 1 and 11. When compared to those of the related

TO THE REAL PROPERTY OF THE PARTY OF

「ほうちゃいいかちなどとなるないちいちょう」とうまし

(

Table III. Assumed Molecular Parameters for CF_4O^- , BrF_4O^- , and IF_4O^-

Parameter	CIF ₄ O ⁻	BrF ₄ O"	IF ₄ O ⁻	
R, A (ax)	1.42	1.56	1.72	
r, A (eq)	1.75	1.88	1.965	
β , deg (<oxf)< td=""><td>90</td><td>90</td><td>90</td><td></td></oxf)<>	90	90	90	
a, deg (<fxf)< td=""><td>90</td><td>90</td><td>90</td><td></td></fxf)<>	90	90	90	

compounds of Table II, these assignments for BrF_4O^- result in very satisfactory frequency trends. Additional support for the assignments comes from the results of a normal-coordinate analysis (see below).

On the basis of the above assignments for CsBrF₄O, the previously reported^{1,2} vibrational spectrum of KBrF₄O can be reassigned in the following manner (cm⁻¹): 930 (ν_1); 529 (ν_2); 506, 486, 481, 459 (ν_7); 434 (ν_4); 421, 409, 399 (ν_8); 314 (ν_3); 248, 239 (ν_6); 196, 184, 161 (ν_9).

Assignments for ClF_4O^- and IF_4O^- . The assignments previously proposed¹³ for ClF_4O^- have been confirmed by this study. In view of the low-temperature splittings observed for BrF_4O^- , we have examined the low-temperature Raman spectrum of $CsClF_4O$ for similar effects. In general, the assignments for chlorine fluorides are more difficult than those of the corresponding bromine and iodine compounds. This is caused by a well-documented²² overlap of the frequency ranges of the stretching and the deformation modes. This frequently results in coincidences of fundamental vibrations and, if they belong to the same symmetry species, in their mixing.

Although the room-temperature Raman spectra of CsBrF₄O (see Figure 2) and CsOIF₄O (see Figure 3) in the HalF₄ stretching frequencies region appear at first glance to be quite analogous, this first impression is somewhat misleading. For ClF₄O⁻, the antisymmetric ClF₄ stretching mode ν_7 has a frequency considerably higher than those of the two symmetric stretching modes ν_2 and ν_4 , whereas for BrF₄O⁻ the frequency of ν_7 falls between those of ν_2 and ν_4 . Therefore, for ClF₄O⁻ the bands belonging to ν_7 are well isolated and can be assigned with confidence. The remaining assignment of the ClF₄O⁻ spectrum has previously been discussed in detail¹³ and, therefore, is not reiterated.

For IF₄O⁻, the assignments⁴ proposed by Milne and Moffett have been adopted, except for ν_9 (E). This mode results in a very weak and broad Raman band. On the basis of frequency correlations with related molecules and force constant arguments. a frequency of about 140 cm⁻¹ appears more plausible than the value of 124 cm⁻¹ previously proposed.⁴ Table II lists the frequencies of 12 species containing an approximately square-planar XF₄ group. The given assignments are all consistent with each other, thus rendering any gross misassignments for any of these species highly unlikely. The trends observed within this group of 12 species will be discussed in terms of their force constants (see below) rather than in terms of their frequencies since the frequencies of some of the modes are strongly influenced by the mass of the central atom.

Force Constants. The plausibility of the above assignments for the XF₄O⁻ anions was examined by computations of modified valence force fields and by their comparison with those of the structurally related XF4 and XF5 species. The required potential and kinetic energy metrics were computed by a machine method²³ using the geometries listed in Table III. For BrF4O⁻ and CIF4O⁻ the exact geometries are unknown and therefore idealized bond angles of 90° were assumed. The bond lengths of BrF_4O^- were estimated by comparison with those known for the related species $BrF_4^{-,24}$ BrF₅²⁵ and BrO₄²⁶ For CIF₄O⁻ the previous estimates¹³ were adopted. For IF4O⁻ the exact geometry is known.³ Since the observed OIF bond angle of 89° is very close to the 90° estimates used for CIF₄O⁻ and BrF₄O⁻ and since the OXeF bond angle in XcOF₄ was found to be larger than 90° (91.8°),²⁷ we have also used a 90° bond angle for IF4O⁻. This simplifies the computations and makes the resulting force fields more comparable. The force constant definitions used are those¹⁴ of Begun et al. Literature values, for which the deformation coordinates had been weighted by unit (1 Å) distance, were converted back to unweighted values to allow a better comparison. The force constants were adjusted by trial and error, assuming the simplest possible modified valence force field. to give an exact fit between the observed and computed frequencies. The potential energy distribution showed that for the XF₄O⁻ anions all of the vibrations were highly characteristic (99-100%), except for the E block. However, introduction of small F_{78} terms resulted in the E-block vibrations also becoming highly characteristic (91% or higher). The resulting force fields are summarized in Table IV.

As can be seen from Table IV, the force constants are all very reasonable. A few very minor deviations can be readily explained. For example, f_{cr} of BrF₄⁻ appears somewhat high. This is caused by using for the antisymmetric stretching mode the relatively low frequency value of 478 cm⁻¹ observed for the solution spectrum.¹⁹ For the solid, the band due to this vibration is extremely broad¹⁸ with its band center being closer

Table IV. Comparison of the Symmetry and Internal Force Constants^a of 12 Species Containing an Approximately Square-Planar XI², Group Using the Assignments and Frequency Values of Table II

	CIF40- CIF4-0	CIF, ^c I	BrF4O- BrF4-0	BrF,° IF,-	^b IF₄O [−]	IF,°	Xel ² , ^b	Xel ² ₄ O ^d	XeF,**
$\begin{array}{ll} A_1 & F_{11} = f_R \\ F_{22} = f_r + 2f_{rr} + f_{rr'} \\ F_{33} = f_\beta + 2f_{\beta\beta} + f_{\beta\beta'} \end{array}$	9.38 2.33 2.853 0.415 0.630	3.51 3.24 1.20	6.70 2.80 3.06 0.470 0.577	4.02 3.81 3.0 0.805 0.5	6.56 52 3.23 14 0.575	4.82 4.22 0.72	3.302 0.597	7.08 3.60 0.601	4.35 4.38 0.875
$\begin{array}{ll} \mathbf{B}_{1} F_{44} = f_{T} - 2f_{TT} + f_{TT}' \\ F_{55} = f_{\beta} - 2f_{\beta\beta} + f_{\beta\beta}' \end{array}$	1.38 1.946	2.59	1.95 2.258 0.682	3.21 2.3	19 2.58	4.08	2.822	3.11	4.17 0.7 64
$\mathbf{B}_2 F_{44} = f_{44} - 2f_{444} + f_{444'}$	0.216 0.232	0.389	0.154 0.169	0.271 0.1	06 0.134	0.217	0.155	0.152	0.260
	1.81 1.86 0.494 0.157 0.246	2.43 0.772 0.382 0.185	1.91 1.794 0.386 0.142 0.143 0.128 0.143 0.143	2.97 1.73 0.635 0.249	55 2.01 0.444 0.091 0.087	3.39 0.526 0.192	3.048	3.16 0.418 0.122	3.65 0.595 0.232
ſ _R ſr ſrr ſa ſβ [#]	9.38 1.838 2.13 0.238 0.23 0.028 0.27 0.187 ~0.2 0.46 ~0.6	3.51 2.674 0.161 0.244 0.385 0.98	6.70 2.142 2.227 0.213 0.20 0.232 0.433 0.148 0.156 0.428 ~0.5	4.02 3.24 2.22 0.15 0.13 0.27 0.44 0.260 ~0.1 0.720 ~0.4	6.56 21 2.458 83 0.163 56 0.447 0.113 5 0.510	4.82 3.77 0.035 0.38 0.205 0.623	3.055 0.120 0.007 ~0.13 ~0.49	7.08 3.258 0.123 0.098 0.137 0.509	4.35 3.968 0.053 0.318 0.246 0.735

^a All values in mdyn/A. ^b Data from ref 19. ^c Data from ref 16. ^d Data from ref 14. ^e Data from ref 21; values of f_{rr} and $f_{rr'}$ in Table V of ref 21 should be exchanged. ^f Assuming $f_{\alpha\alpha} = 0$. ^g Assuming $f_{\beta\beta} = 0$.

to 500 cm⁻¹. If this higher frequency value is chosen, f_{rr} of BrF₄⁻ becomes more similar to those of BrF₄O⁻ and BrF₅. Similarly for the lighter central atoms, the off-diagonal symmetry force constants in the E block become more important, thus increasing the uncertainties in these numbers which were obtained from underdetermined force fields.

General Trends. Inspection of Table IV reveals the following trends. Whereas the values of the XF stretching force constants either are similar (within the XF4" series) or increase in the direction Cl < Br < I (for XF_4O^- and XF_5), the XO stretching force constant in CIF₄O⁻ is much higher than those in both BrF4O and IF4O". Since the values of the XO force constants within the ClO₄⁻, BrO₄⁻, IO₄⁻ series (8.24, 6.05, 5.90 $mdyn/A)^{28}$ exhibit the same trend, this seems to reflect a general characteristic of XO bonds. In the XO₄ series, the central X atom does not possess any free valence electron pair or fluorine ligands, and therefore no special resonance or bonding effects should be invoked. The bond-weakening effect of a formal negative charge in the anions and the bondstrengthening effect of a positive charge in the cations are as expected. The negative charge increases the X⁴⁺-F⁴ polarity of the XF4 bonds, thus weakening them. The reverse is true for a positive charge. This effect can also account for most of the observed increase in the force constants when going from an iodine species to the corresponding isoelectronic xenon species which differ by one formal charge.

A comparison of the XF_4 -XF₄O pairs for each halogen shows that for X being chlorine, an oxygen substituent releases electron density to the more electronegative CIF4 group, thus increasing the polarity of the CIF, bonds and decreasing the Cl-F stretching force constant. For X being bromine, there is little change in the X-F stretching force constant indicating comparable electronegativities for oxygen and the BrF₄ group. For X being iodine, oxygen becomes more electronegative than the IF4 group, thus withdrawing electron density from IF4 and increasing the covalency of the IF4 bonds.

The XF₄ deformation constants f_{α} show the expected trend. With decreasing size of the central atom, the mutual repulsion among the ligands increases and the bonds become more difficult to deform. The FXO angle deformation constant, f_{θ_0} does not appear to change significantly when going from chlorine to iodine. However, for a given halogen atom, f_{ℓ} appears to follow the same trends exhibited by the corresponding XF4 stretching force constants, fr.

Acknowledgment. We are grateful to Drs. C. J. Schack and L. R. Grant for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support of the work done at Rocketdyne.

Registry No. CsClF4O, 39018-38-7; CsBrF4O, 65391-03-9; K1F4O, 59654-71-6; KF, 7789-23-3; 12O5, 12029-98-0; 1F5, 7783-66-6; CsBrO4, 33259-95-9; BrF₅, 7789-30-2; F₂, 7782-41-4; KBrF₄O, 60995-34-8; ClF₃, 7790-91-2; CsClF₄, 15321-04-7; ClF₅, 13637-63-3; BrF₄⁻, 19702-38-6; IF4, 19702-40-0; XeF4, 13709-61-0; XeF4O, 13774-85-1; XcF.+. 42879-72-1.

References and Notes

- R. Bougon, T. B. Huy, P. Charpin, and G. Tantot, C. R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci., Ser. C, 283, 71 (1976).
 R. J. Gillespie and P. Spekkens, J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans., 2391 (1976).
- R. R. Ryan and L. B. Asprey, Acta Crystallogr., Sect. B, 22, 979 (1972).
 J. B. Milne and D. M. Moffett, Inorg. Chem., 15, 2165 (1976).
 E. H. Appelman, Inorg. Chem., 8, 223 (1969).

- (6) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2205 (1972).
- (7) H. H. Claassen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 23, 8 (1969),
- F. A. Miller and B. Harvey, Appl. Spectrosc., 24, 291 (1970). K.O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 357, 127 (1968); (8)(9) 374, 306 (1970),
- E. E. Aynsley P Nichols, and P. L. Robinson, J. Chem. Soc., 623 (1953). R. Bougon a . B. Huy, C. R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci., Ser. C, 283, (11)461 (1976).
- M. Schmeisser and E. Pammer, Angew. Chem., 69, 781 (1957). (12)
- (13)
- K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2209 (1972). G. M. Begun, W. H. Fletcher, and D. F. Smith, J. Chem. Phys., 42, (14) 2236 (1965).
- (15)
- K. O. Christe, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 27a, 631 (1971). K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., (16)11, 1679 (1972).
- (17)P. Goulet, R. Jurek, and J. Chanussot, J. Phys. (Paris), 37, 495 (1976).
- K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1852 (1970). (18)
- (19) K. O. Christe and D. Naumann, *Inorg. Chem.*, 12, 59 (1973).
 (20) H. H. Claassen, C. L. Chernick, and J. G. Maim, *J. Am. Chem. Soc.*,
- 85, 1927 (1963). (21) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett.,
- 12, 159 (1976).

- (1710).
 (22) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 357, 125 (1968).
 (23) E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 27a, 1989 (1971).
 (24) A. J. Edwards and G. R. Jones, J. Chem. Soc. A, 1936 (1969).
 (25) A. G. Robiette, R. H. Bradley, and P. N. Brier, Chem. Commun., 1567 (1971).
- (27)
- S. Siegel, B. Tani, and E. Appelman, *Inorg. Chem.*, 8, 1190 (1969). J. F. Martins and E. B. Wilson, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 26, 410 (1968). L. C. Browa, G. M. Begun, and G. E. Boyd, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 91, (28)2250 (1969).

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 17, 1533 (1978).]

Copyright © 1978 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

Contribution from Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304, and the Centre d'Etudes Nucléaires de Saclay, 91190 Gif-sur-Yvette, France

Bromine Trifluoride Oxide. Vibrational Spectrum, Force Constants, and Thermodynamic Properties

KARL O. CHRISTE,* E. C. CURTIS, and ROLAND BOUGON

Received September 9, 1977

The infrared spectra of gaseous, solid, and matrix-isolated BrF_3O and the Raman spectra of solid and liquid BrF_3O and of its HF and FClO₃ solutions are reported. Nine fundamental vibrations were observed, and some ⁷⁹Br-⁸¹Br isotopic shifts were measured in Ne, Ar, and N₂ matrices. These data support a pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal structure of symmetry C_r with two fluorine atoms at the apexes and one fluorine, one oxygen, and one localized free electron pair at the remaining corners. A modified valence force field was computed using the isotopic data. The results show that the equatorial Br-F bond ($f_R = 3.51$ mdyn/Å) is significantly stronger than the two axial Br-F bonds ($f_r = 2.93$ mdyn/Å) and that the bond order of the Br-O bond is close to 2 ($f_D = 7.68$ mdyn/Å). The vibrational and ¹⁹F NMR spectra show that in the liquid and solid state BrF₃O is associated through the axial fluorine atoms. Thermodynamic properties were computed for BrF₃O in the range 0-2000 K.

Introduction

The synthesis of the novel bromine oxyfluoride BrF_3O has recently been reported¹ by Bougon and Bui Huy. On the basis of incomplete vibrational spectra, a structure of symmetry C_s was proposed¹ for BrF_3O . In this paper, the results of a detailed investigation and analysis of the vibrational and ¹⁹F NMR spectra of this interesting compound are given which confirm the previously proposed structure.

Experimental Section

Bromine trifluoride oxide was prepared, as previously described,¹ from KBrF₄O and O₂AsF₆ by a displacement reaction in BrF₅. The starting materials KBrF₄O and O₂AsF₆ were obtained by literature methods.²³ The vacuum lines, spectrometers, instruments, and sampling techniques used at C.E.N have previously been described.⁴⁵

At Rocketdyne, the BrF₃O was prepared in a passivated sapphire reactor which was connected through a small-volume Teflon FEP U-trap to a stainless steel Teflon FEP vacuum system. The crude BrF,O was collected in this U-trap by fractional condensation at -20 °C and was further purified by briefly pumping off the more volatile components at 0°. The U-trap was incorporated into the matrixisolation apparatus so that the diluent gas could be swept through the trap into the matrix-isolation inlet system. The length and diameter of the matrix inlet tube were kept at a minimum to avoid decomposition of the BrF₃O. The molar ratio of diluent to sample was controlled by the temperature and hereby the vapor pressure of BrF₃O in the U-trap. In order to avoid extensive decomposition of BrF₃O, rapid deposition rates were required. The matrix-isolation experiments were carried out at 3.6 K using CsI windows and an apparatus previously described.6.7 A Perkin-Elmer Model 283 spectrometer was used which was calibrated by comparison with standard gas calibration points.^{8,9} The reported frequencies and isotopic shifts are believed to be accurate to ± 1 and ± 0.1 cm⁻¹, respectively.

The recording of infrared spectra of gaseous BrF_3O was found difficult due to rapid attack of the AgCl or AgBr windows. Since the attack of the AgBr windows was very rapid, they were protected by a 1 mm thick polyethylene sheet. To ensure that the observed bands were indeed belonging to BrF_3O , the cell was periodically evacuated and refilled with fresh BrF_3O . One of the decomposition products found in the infrared cell was BrF_3 .

The concentrated solution of BrF₃O in HF was obtained by dissolving a sample of CsBrF₄O in a thin-walled 6 mm o.d. Kel-F capillary in anhydrous HF. When the HF was added, the following displacement reaction occured in quantitative yield:¹⁰

 $CsBrF_4O + HF \rightarrow CsHF_2 + BrF_3O$

The Raman spectra of this solution were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-Å exciting line. A Claassen filter was used to eliminate plasma lines.¹¹ Polarization measurements were carried out by method VIII as described by Claassen et al.¹¹

Results and Discussions

As previously discussed¹² in detail for ClF₃O, a monomeric halogen trifluoride oxide molecule theoretically could possess

one of the following three structures:



It has previously been shown¹² that ClF_3O has structure I, and the same arguments also hold for BrF_3O . Thus, the observed number of fundamental vibrations, the Br isotopic shifts, the infrared gas band contours, and relative band intensities and frequencies all rule out structures II and III. The following paragraphs can, therefore, be limited to a discussion of the experimental data in terms of structure I.

Infrared Spectrum of the Gas. Figure 1 shows the infrared spectrum of gaseous BrF₃O. Due to the low vapor pressure and low thermal stability of BrF₃O, only the five most intense infrared bands were observed in the gas phase. Figure 2 shows the band contours of four of these bands with scale expansion under higher resolution conditions. From the estimated (see below) geometry of BrF₃O, the three rotational constants were computed to be A = 0.189, B = 0.119, and C = 0.086 cm⁻¹. On the basis of these values, the infrared band contours of BrF₃O should be intermediate between those of sets 25 and 24 in the tables of Ueda and Shimanouchi.13 The band at 601 cm⁻¹ shows a P-R branch separation of about 17 cm⁻¹ (see Figure 2), in excellent agreement with the 17 cm⁻¹ estimate¹³ for an A-type band. This confirms the assignment of this band to the antisymmetric axial F-Br-F stretching mode, ν_7 (A"). For this mode, the change of dipole moment occurs along the axis with the smallest moment of inertia. The second band for which a well-defined band contour was observed is the Br-O stretching mode, ν_1 (A'), at 995 cm⁻¹. This band does not exhibit well-defined P and R branches, as expected¹³ for a blend of the B and C type.

Infrared Spectra of Matrix-Isolated BrF₃O. Due to the limited availability of gas-phase data and the tendency of BrF₃O to associate in the liquid and solid state (see below), it was important to obtain matrix-isolation spectra. Furthermore, these spectra were expected to yield information about the nature of the association of BrF₃O. Since for the closely related BrF₃¹⁴ and FBrO₂¹⁵ molecules pronounced and unpredictable matrix effects and splittings were observed, the spectra of BrF₁O were recorded in three different matrix materials, i.e., Ne, Ar, and N₂. A survey scan of BrF₃O in N₂ is shown in Figure 3, trace A. Spectra of BrF₃O in Ne, Ar, and N₂, recorded with scale expansion and under high resolution conditions, are given in Figures 4-7, together with the observed frequencies. As can be seen, the matrix data confirm the presence of the five bands observed in the gas-



Figure 1. Infrared spectrum of gaseous BrF_3O at 5 mm pressure. The window material used above 450 cm⁻¹ was AgCl and below 450 cm⁻¹ was AgBr protected by a 1 mm thick polyethylene sheet. The broken lines indicate absorption due to the window material.



Figure 2. Infrared band contours recorded for gaseous BrF₃O with 10-fold scale expansion under higher resolution conditions.

phase spectra. Two additional fundamental vibrations were observed at about 400 and 250 cm⁻¹, in agreement with the Raman data (see below). By analogy with previous reports^{14,16} on matrix-isolated BrF₃, the BrF₃O spectra exhibited pronounced matrix frequency shifts and splittings. As for BrF₃¹⁴ and FBrO₂,¹⁵ a Ne matrix was found to give for most bands the simplest spectrum and the frequency values closest to those observed for the gas phase.

The matrix spectra exhibit, in addition to site and bromine isotopic splittings (see below), bands due to associated BrF_3O . Most of these are marked by a P in Figures 4-7. Their assignment to associated BrF_3O was confirmed by variation of the matrix ratio, controlled-diffusion experiments, and the recording of the spectrum of neat solid BrF_3O at 3.6 K (see trace B of Figure 3). Their interpretation will be discussed later.

Reliable determination of the bromine isotopic shifts (bromine has two natural isotopes, ⁷⁹Br and ²¹Br, of about equal abundance) was important for the assignments and force field computations. Whereas matrix splittings depend on the matrix material, the isotopic splittings should be matrix independent and be observable in all three matrix materials.

In a Ne matrix, monomeric BrF₃O appears to occupy only one matrix site, as evidenced by the observation of a single isotopic doublet for ν_1 , ν_2 , and ν_7 (see Figures 4-7). The splittings observed for ν_3 , ν_8 , and ν_5 in Ne are too large for bromine isotopes and also were not observed for the Ar and 1



Figure 3. Vibrational spectra of solid BrF₃O: trace A, infrared spectrum of BrF₃O in a N₂ matrix (MR \sim 1000:1), recorded at 3.6 K using CsI windows; trace B, infrared spectrum of neat BrF₃O, recorded at 3.6 K using CsI windows; traces C and D, Raman spectra of neat BrF₃O, recorded at -180 and -30 °C, respectively. The parts of the -30 °C spectrum, not shown in this figure, closely resembled those of trace C.

 N_2 matrices which contained much less associated BrF₃O. Consequently, one of the two bands in each of these pairs is attributed to associated BrF₃O.

In Ar or N₂ matrices, monomeric BrF₃O occupies at least two different matrix sites. When the site symmetry splittings are of the same magnitude as the bromine isotopic splittings, the two central lines will coincide and the bands can have the appearance of a triplet with a more intense central component. Typical examples for such apparent triplets are the bands at about 580 cm⁻¹ in Ar and at about 998 and 618 cm⁻¹ in N₂. The observed and computed ⁷⁹Br-⁸¹Br isotopic shifts will be given and discussed in the force field section. The doublet at 985.6 and 982.9 cm⁻¹, observed for the N₂ matrix (see Figure 4, lower trace), exhibits a splitting (2.7 cm⁻¹) too large for


Figure 4. Infrared spectra of matrix-isolated BrF₃O (ν_1 region), recorded at 3.6 K with 20-fold scale expansion under higher resolution conditions. The upper, middle, and lower traces were recorded for Ne, Ar, and N₂ matrices, respectively. (MR ~ 1000:1). Bands due to monomeric and to associated BrF₃O are marked by M and P, respectively.

either ν_1 (2.25 cm⁻¹) or an N₂ site splitting but has about the right frequency separation (2.9 cm⁻¹) for the bromine isotopes in the combination band ($\nu_7 + \nu_8$) and, therefore, is assigned in this manner.

Raman Spectra. Raman spectra of BrF₃O were recorded for the solid at -180 and -30 °C (Figure 3, traces C and D), for the liquid at 20 °C, and for HF solutions at high and low concentrations (Figure 8, traces A, B, and C). The spectra of the solid, liquid, and HF solutions agree well with each other, except for the symmetric axial F-Br-F stretching mode, v_3 (A'), which, due to association effects (see below), shows varying degrees of splitting and frequency shifts to lower frequencies. The infrared spectra (see above) had shown seven of the nine fundamental vibrations, expected¹² for BrF₃O of symmetry C_r . The remaining two fundamental vibrations are readily identified from the Raman spectra and have frequencies of about 200 and 330 cm⁻¹. Polarization measurements were carried out for the concentrated HF solution (traces B, Figure 8) and show the number of polarized and depolarized bands expected for model I (6 A' + 3 A'').

Assignments. Assignment of the nine fundamental vibrations observed for BrF_3O is straightforward. By analogy with ClF_3O ,¹² model I of symmetry C_s should possess 6 A' and 3 A" modes, all being infrared and Raman active. In the Raman spectrum, only the A' modes should be polarized. The experimental observations are in agreement with these predictions.

Of the six fundamental vibrations in species A', three should be stretching modes involving the Br-O, the equatorial Br-F, and the axial F-Br-F bonds, respectively. The Br-O stretching mode should have a significantly higher frequency than the Br-F modes and, therefore, is assigned to the band at about 1000 cm⁻¹. The equatorial Br-F stretching mode should have a higher frequency and infrared intensity and a significantly larger ⁷⁹Br-⁸¹Br isotopic splitting than the

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 17, No. 6, 1978 1535



Figure 5. Infrared spectra of matrix-isolated BrF₃O (ν_4 and ν_5 region). The ν_2 band in N₂ matrix was recorded for a thicker sample.



Figure 6. Infrared spectra of matrix-isolated BrF3O (17 and 18 region).

symmetric axial F-Br-F stretch. Consequently, these two modes are assigned to the bands at 625 and 531 cm⁻¹, respectively.

For the assignment of the three A' deformation modes, three polarized Raman bands at about 350, 240, and 200 cm⁻¹ are available. The three deformation modes can be approximately described as an equatorial F-Br-O scissoring motion and as two axial F-Br-F bending motions. Since only one of these three involves the doubly bonded oxygen ligand, it should have the highest frequency and is assigned to the 350-cm⁻¹ fun-

「「「「「「「」」」」

Table I. Vibrational Sp	ectra ^a of BrF,C	O Compared to Thos	e of BrF ₃ , ^o Cl	F,O, ^c and CIF,
-------------------------	-----------------------------	--------------------	---	----------------------------

		0	Obsd freq, cn	1 ⁻¹ (rel intens	i ^d)				
:		:	F Br F	:		:		Ascign for XF,O in	Annroy
IR	Rg	IR	R	IR	R	IR	R	C _s	description of mode
995 s 625 s 531 mw 345 ms 240 m ^e	1008 s, p 619 vs, p 502 vr, p 350 m, p 235 w	675 s 552 w 242 242	675 s, p 552 vs, p 233 w, p	1224 s 692 s 481 m 491 ms 318 m	1222 (1.5) p 694 (2.6) p 482 (10) p 489 (1) 319 (0.1) 224 (0.4) p	751 s 530 m 328 328	752 s, p 529 vs, p	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{A}' \boldsymbol{\nu}_{1} \\ \boldsymbol{\nu}_{2} \\ \boldsymbol{\nu}_{3} \\ \boldsymbol{\nu}_{4} \\ \boldsymbol{\nu}_{5} \end{array}$	$\nu(X=0)$ $\nu(XF_{eq})$ $\nu_{sym}(F_{ax}XF_{ax})$ $\delta_{scias}(OXF_{eq})$ $\delta_{scias}(F_{ax}XF_{ax}) \text{ out of FXF plane}$ $\delta_{scias}(F_{ex}XF_{ex})$
601 vs 397 mw ^f	394 mw, dp 330 sh, dp	614 vs 350 vw	612 vvw	676 vs 501 m 412 w	500 (1) 414 (0.2) dp	702 vs 442 w	431 w, dp	۸ ^{۰۲} ۷ _۶ پر ۷	

^a All frequencies are gas-phase values except as noted. ^b Data from ref 17. ^c Data from ref 12. ^d Uncorrected Raman intensities. ^e Ne matrix value. ¹ Neat solid. ^g Concentrated HF solution.





damental. The two remaining fundamentals belong to the two axial F-Br-F bending modes. Since they are highly mixed (see below), their identity will be discussed in the force constant section.

There are three fundamental vibrations in species A" with frequencies of about 600, 390, and 330 cm⁻¹ available for assignment to the antisymmetric axial F-Br-F stretch and the equatorial F-Br-O wagging and torsion motions. On the basis of its high frequency, large ⁷⁹Br-³¹Br isotopic splitting, and high infrared and low Raman intensity, the 600-cm⁻¹ fundamental must be assigned to the antisymmetric axial F-Br-F stretching mode. Assignments for the two remaining deformation modes are made on the basis of their relative infrared intensities. The torsional mode should be of much lower intensity than the wagging mode and is, therefore, assigned



Figure 8. Ramon spectra of liquid BrF₃O: trace A, neat liquid; traces B, concentrated HF solution with the incident polarization parallel and perpendicular; P and DP indicate polarized and depolarized bands, respectively; trace C, dilute HF solution.

to the 330-cm⁻¹ fundamental. This leaves the 390-cm⁻¹ fundamental for assignment to the wagging mode. The bands observed below 130 cm⁻¹ in the Raman spectrum of solid BrF_3O have frequencies too low for internal modes and also were not observed for either the liquid or HF solutions. Consequently, they are assigned to lattice vibrations.

The above assignments are summarized in Table I and compared to those previously reported for ClF_3O^{12} and BrF_3 .^{14,16,17} As can be seen, the agreement is excellent, thus lending additional support to our assignments. The decrease in the frequencies of the Hal F stretching vibrations on oxygen addition is caused by the following effect. These halogen fluorides are more electronegative than oxygen. Consequently, Table II. Observed Frequencies, Symmetry Force Constants,^a Computed and Observed ⁷⁹Br-^{\$1}Br Isotopic Shifts, and Potential Energy Distribution^b for BrF₃O

				Isotopic s	hifts, cm ⁻¹	
	Freq, cm ⁻¹	Symmetry force const	tants	Δν _{comp}	Δν _{obsd}	PED
$\begin{array}{c} A^{\prime} & \nu_1 \\ & \nu_2 \\ & \nu_3 \\ & \nu_4 \\ & \nu_6 \\ & \nu_6 \end{array}$	995 625 531 345 236 201	$ \begin{array}{c} \hline F_{11} = f_D & 7, \\ F_{22} = f_R & 3, \\ F_{33} = f_r + f_{rr} & 3, \\ F_{44} = f_\alpha & 1, \\ F_{45} = f_\beta + f_{\beta\beta}' & 1, \\ F_{55} = f_\gamma + f_{\gamma\gamma}' & 1, \\ F_{54} = f_{\beta\gamma}' + f_{\beta\gamma'}' & 1. \\ \end{array} $.68 51 16 21 70 62 .65	2.28 1.54 0 1.01 0.54 0.30	2.25 1.5	99 F_{11} 97 F_{22} 100 F_{33} 93 F_{44} 91 $F_{55} - 63 F_{56} + 70 F_{66}$ 45 $F_{66} + 25 F_{56} + 24 F_{55}$
Α'' ν ₇ ν ₈ ν ₉	601 394 330		.70 .23 .15 .2	2.68 0.23 0.21	2.7	98 F ₇₇ 98 F ₈₈ 96 F ₉₉

^a Stretching constants in mdyn/A, deformation constants in mdyn A/rad², and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/rad. ^b Percent contributions. Contributions of less than 9% to the PED are not listed.

Table III.	Stretching	g Force Constants (mdyn	/A) of BrF	O Compare	d to Tho	se of Similar Molecules
------------	------------	-------------------------	------------	-----------	----------	-------------------------

	BrO3 ^{- a}	BrO ₄ ^{- b}	BrF ₄ O ^{- c}	FBrO ₂ ^d	BrF,O	BrF ₃	BrF, ¹	CIF,Of	CIO,- b	CIF,h
$f_{\rm D}(\rm XO)$	5.28	6.05	6.70	6.98	7.68			9.37	8.24	
$f_{\mathcal{D}}(\mathbf{XF}')$					3.51	4.07	4.02	3.16		4.19
$f_{-}(XF)$			2.14	2.75	2.93	3.10	3.24	2.34		2.70
t _{uu}			0.21		0.23	0.31	0.15	0.26		0.36

^a H. Siebert, "Anwendungen der Schwingungsspektroskopie in der Anorganischen Chemie", Springer-Verlag, West Berlin, 1966. ^b Reference 22. ^c Reference 10. ^d K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and E. Jacob, unpublished results. ^e Reference 16. ^f K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 1679 (1972). ^g Reference 12. ^h Reference 14.

an added oxygen ligand releases electron density to the rest of the molecule. This increases the F^{δ} -Hal^{$\delta+$} polarity of these bonds and thereby weakens them.

Force Constants. A normal-coordinate analysis was carried out for BrF₃O to support the above assignments. The potential and kinetic energy metrics were computed by a machine method.¹⁸ The geometry assumed for this computation was D(Br-O) = 1.56 Å, R(Br-F') = 1.72 Å, r(Br-F) = 1.81 Å, α (O-Br-F') = 120°, β (O-Br-F) = γ (F'-Br-F) = 90°, based on the observed¹⁹ geometry for BrF₃ and an extrapolation between Br-O bond length and stretching frequency, similar to that²⁰ used for Cl-O bonds, using the data published for $BrO_4^{-21,22}$ and $FBrO_3^{-23,24}$ In the absence of structural data for BrF₃O, we assumed an idealized geometry with 90 and 120° bond angles. However, on the basis of the known increase in mutual repulsion within the series F < O < free electron pair, the true geometry of BrF_3O is expected to show a F'-Br-O bond angle of less than 120° and a slightly bent axial F-Br-F group. The latter prediction is also supported by the observation of the symmetric axial BrF2 stretching mode as a weak band in the infrared spectrum of gaseous BrF₃O. The symmetry coordinates used for BrF3O were identical with those previously given¹² for CIF₃O, except for interchanging S_3 and S_4 . The bending coordinates were weighted by unit (1 Å) distance.

The force constants were adjusted by trial and error with the aid of a computer to give an exact fit between the observed and computed frequencies. The observed ⁷⁹Br-⁸¹Br isotopic shifts were used as additional constraints, and the most simple force field was chosen which exactly duplicated these shifts. The computed force constants are listed in Table II. Uncertainty estimates are difficult to make. However, numerical experiments indicate that the uncertainties in the valence force constants should not exceed 0.1 mdyn/Å.

As can be seen from Table II, the observed frequencies and isotopic shifts can be accurately duplicated by a force field which, except for F_{56} and F_{78} , is diagonal. In the A" block, a small value was required for F_{78} in order to be able to fit the isotopic shift observed for v_7 . The introduction of a nonzero value for F_{78} also resulted in the PED becoming significantly more characteristic. In the A' block, a relatively large value was required for F_{56} in order to be able to fit v_5 and v_6 . However, the remaining fundamentals were little influenced by the value of F_{56} .

The potential energy distribution (see Table II) shows that all fundamentals are highly characteristic, except for ν_5 and ν_6 which correspond to approximately equal mixtures of F_{55} and F_{66} . More information on the nature of ν_5 and ν_6 can be obtained from the eigenvector matrix L. Its important elements for ν_5 and ν_6 are as follows: ν_5 , $-0.006S_4$, $0.133S_5$, $-0.119S_6$; ν_6 , $-0.034S_4$, $0.057S_5$, $0.081S_6$. By analogy with CIF₃O¹², ν_6 and ν_5 correspond to a symmetric and an antisymmetric combination, respectively, of the symmetry coordinates S_6 and S_5 . As shown by the stick diagram



 ν_6 can be visualized as a symmetric bending motion of the two axial fluorine atoms in a plane containing the linear F-Br-F group and the free valence electron pair of bromine. The ν_3 fundamental can be considered as the corresponding bending motion perpendicular to this plane. As shown by the stick diagram, ν_6 also contains a significant contribution from the equatorial scissoring coordinate S_4 .

The force constants of greatest interest are the stretching force constants since they are a direct measure for the strength and covalent character of the various bonds. A comparison of the stretching force constants of BrF₃O with those of similar molecules and ions is given in Table III. As can be seen, the value of the Br-O stretching force constant is in good agreement with our expectations for a BrO double bond. The general trend of the Br-O stretching force constants listed in Table III is similar to that observed for chlorine oxyfluorides.²³ The force constant increases with increasing fluorine substitution, oxidation state, and formal charge of the central atom. Consequently, it is not surprising that BrF₃O exhibits the highest f_D value of the listed compounds. The only presently knot a bromine oxyfluoride expected to have a higher

and the second second second second

فأقد

Table IV. ¹⁹F NMR Spectra^a of Neat BrF₃O and of BrF₂O in FClO₃ Solution

	Temp, °C						
	+10	10	20	- 30	-40		
Neat liquid	165.2						
2.3 M soln	-165.2	-163.2	-161.4	-160.8	-160.2		
2.5 X 10 ⁻² M soln		-169.7	-169.5	168.9	-167.2		

^a Chemical shifts in ppm. CFCl₃ was used as an external standard.

 f_D value is the BrF₂O⁺ cation w as a Br-O stretching frequency of about 1050 cm⁻¹.²⁶⁻²⁰

The Br-F stretching force constants of BrF O are similar to those of BrF₃, although somewhat lower due to the electron density releasing effect of the oxygen substituent (see above). The difference between the equatorial and the axial Br-F stretching force constant of BrF₃O is significantly larger than their estimated uncertainties (see above). This indicates that the equatorial Br-F bond is significantly stronger than the two axial ones. The same effect has previously been observed for CIF₃O and was explained¹² by significant contributions from semiionic three-center four-electron $p\sigma$ bonds^{29–31} to the axial bonds.

NMR Data. ¹⁹F NMR spectra were recorded for the neat liquid at +10 °C and for FClO₃ solutions of two different concentrations in the temperature range +10 to -40 °C (see Table IV). By analogy with ClF₃O,^{25,32,33} only a single line signal was observed. However, it has been shown³⁶ by relaxation time measurements that ClF₃O contains two different kinds of fluorines with a chemical shift separation of 50 ppm. The observation of a single line signal was attributed to rapid exchange.³⁴ Consequently, the observation of a single line signal for BrF₃O might be explained in a similar manner and should not be used as an argument against the above proposed model of symmetry C_s .

The signal observed for BrF_3O was shifted to higher field with both decreasing temperature and increasing concentration. Both trends indicate that the resonance for associated BrF_3O (see below) occurs upfield from that of monomeric BrF_3O .

Association is the Liquid and Solid Phase. The physical properties of BrF_3O , i.e., its relatively high melting and boiling point and low vapor pressure, indicate association in the liquid and solid phase. This was experimentally confirmed by vibrational and NMR spectroscopy. By analogy with the findings for the similar pseudo-trigonal-bipyramidal molecules BrF_3 , SF_4 , ClF_3 ,^{14,35} and ClF_3O ,¹² it can be shown that condensed $\Im rF_3O$ is associated through fluorine bridges. The bromine atom achieves pseudohexacoordination by accepting an axial fluorine atom of another BrF_3O molecule as a fourth equatorial ligand.

As expected¹² for this type of association, the axial F-Br-F stretching frequencies are shifted to significantly lower frequencies, whereas the Br-O and the equatorial Br-F stretch are only little affected. Thus, the Raman spectra of the neat liquid and of HF solutions of BrF₃O (see Figure 8) show that the band due to the symmetric axial F-Br-F stretching mode has decreased in frequency by 30-80 cm⁻¹ and has become very broad. The Raman spectrum of a 2×10^{-2} M solution of BrF₃O in FCIO₃ at -10 °C has also been recorded. However, in this relatively unpolar solvent, the monomer concentration is high, as evidenced by ν_{sym} (F-Br-F) having a frequency of 527 cm⁻¹. For the Br-O and the equatorial Br-F stretching mode, frequencies of 996 and 619 cm⁻¹, respectively, were observed which are also close to those of the corresponding gas-phase values.

For neat solid BrF_3O (see Figure 3, traces B-D) association predominates, as expected.¹² For the symmetric F-Br-F stretching mode, only a weak Raman band occurred in the

Table V. Thermodynamic Properties for Bi FaO

			-(F°	
		$H^{\circ} - H_{\circ}^{\circ}$,	$H_{a}^{(\circ)}/T$	S°, cal
	C _n °, kcal	kcal	kcal mol"	mol ⁻¹
Τ, Κ	mol ⁻¹ deg ⁻¹	mol ⁻¹	deg ⁻¹	deg ⁻¹
0	0	0	0	0
100	10.871	0.872	30.788	59.512
200	16.448	2.255	37.595	68.868
298.15	19.830	4.050	62.543	76.127
300	19.878	4.087	62.627	76.250
400	21.852	6.182	66.809	82.264
500	23.032	8.431	70.416	87.278
600	23.775	10.77 4	73.591	91.548
700	24.265	13.178	76.427	95.252
800	24.603	15.622	78.988	98.516
900	24.845	18.095	81.322	101.428
1000	25.023	20.589	83.466	104.055
1100	25.157	23.098	85.448	106.447
1200	25.261	25.619	87.291	108.641
1300	25.343	28.150	89.012	110.666
1400	25.409	30.688	90.627	112.547
1500	25.462	33.231	92.147	114.301
1600	25.506	35.780	93.584	115.946
1700	25.543	38.332	94.945	117.494
1800	25.574	40.888	96.239	118.955
1900	25.600	43.447	97.471	120.338
2000	25.623	46.008	98.648	121.652

monomer region at 526 cm⁻¹, but a series of bands was observed at 511, 480, 457, and 447 cm⁻¹ with increasing relative intensities which show infrared counterparts of medium intensities. Furthermore, the infrared frequency of the antisymmetric F-Br-F stretching mode has decreased by about 60 cm⁻¹, relative to the gas-phase value.

The above conclusions were further corroborated by the results from the matrix-isolation study. In addition to the bands due to monomeric BrF₃O, new bands were observed, particularly in the Ne spectra. These new bands had frequencies similar to those of neat solid BrF₁O and, therefore, are assigned to associated BrF₃O. In agreement with previous findings¹² for CIF₃O, the bands due to associated BrF₃O were observed on the high-frequency sides of $\nu(Br=0)$ and $\nu(Br=F')$ and the low-frequency side of $v_{as}(F-Br-F)$ (see Figures 4 and 5 and the bands marked by P). For $v_{sym}(F-Br-F)$, the bands due to associated BrF₃O at 490 and 470 cm⁻¹ (trace A, Figure 3) exhibited a large shift to lower frequencies and were more intense than that of the corresponding monomer band at 524 cm⁻¹. The higher intensities of the 490- and 470-cm⁻¹ bands do not imply the presence of more associated than monomeric BrF₃O but are mainly due to a larger change of dipole moment involved in these modes. The ratio of monomer to oligomer can better be judged from the relative intensities of bands, such as v(BrO), which do not participate in the bridge formation. In Figure 3, trace A, the appropriate bands are 998 cm⁻¹ (monomer) and the shoulder on its high-frequency side (oligomer).

It should be noted that the spectra of neat liquid or solid BrF₃O did not show any evidence for bands due to BrF₂O⁺²⁶⁻²⁸ or BrF₄O^{-2,10,36} This rules out extensive self-ionization according to 2BrF₃O \Rightarrow BrF₂O⁺BrF₄O⁻.

Additional support for the proposed association stems from the ¹⁹F NMR spectra of BrF₃O which by analogy with those^{26,34} of ClF₃O show an upfield shift with increasing concentration and decreasing temperature, conditions which favor association. For ClF₃O, the axial fluorine signal is observed³⁴ at higher field than that due to the equatorial fluorine. Since the axial fluorine bond is weaker than the equatorial one, an upfield shift is indicative of bond weakening, i.e., association.

Thermodynamic Properties. The thermodynamic properties of BrF₃O were computed with the molecular geometry given above and the vibrational frequencies of Table II, assuming an ideal gas at 1 atm and using the harmonic-oscillatorrigid-rotor approximation.³⁷ These properties are given for the range 0-2000 K in Table V.

Conclusion. Except for the ¹⁹F NMR data, which in the absence of relaxation time measurements³⁴ are inconclusive, all of the data observed for BrF₃O are in excellent agreement with the predictions made for model I of symmetry C_s . Whereas gaseous, matrix-isolated, and FClO3-dissolved BrF3O is mainly monomeric, liquid, solid, and HF-dissolved BrF₁O shows pronounced association involving bridging through the axial fluorine atoms.38

Acknowledgment. K.O.C. is indebted to Mr. R. D. Wilson for experimental help, to Drs. L. R. Grant, C. J. Schack, and W. W. Wilson for helpful discussions, and to the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, for financial support. R.B. is grateful to Mr. T. Bui Huy for experimental contributions.

Registry No. BrF3O, 61519-37-7.

References and Notes

- (1) R. Bougon and T. Bui Huy, C. R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci., Ser. C, 283, 461 (1976).
- (2) R. Bougon, T. Bui Huy, P. Charpin, and G. Tantot, C. R. Hebd. Seances Acad Sci., Ser. C, 283, 71 (1976).
- J. Shamir and J. Binenboym, Inorg. Chim. Acta, 2, 37 (1968).
- R. Bougon, P. Joubert, and G. Tantot, J. Chem. Phys., 66, 1562 (1977). R. Bougon, P. Charpin, J. P. DesMoulin, and J. G. Malm, Inorg. Chem., (5) 15, 2532 (1976).
- K. O. Christe and D. Pilipovich, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 93, 51 (1971).
- K. O. Christe, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 27a, 631 (1971). E. K. Plyler, A. Danti, L. R. Blaine, and E. D. Tidwell, J. Res. Natl. (8)
- Bur. Stand., Sect. A, 64, 841 (1960). International Union of Pure and Applied Chemistry, "Tables of Wavenumbers for the Calibration of Infrared Spectrometers", But-(9) terworths, Washington, D.C., 1961. (10) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, E. C. Curtis, W. Kuhlmann, and W.
- Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 17, 533 (1978).

- (11) H. H. Claassen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 23, 8 (1969).
 (12) K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, Inorg. Chem., 11, 2196 (1972).
 (13) T. Ueda and T. Shimanouchi, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 28, 350 (1968).
- (14) R. A. Frey, R L. Redington, and A. L. Khidir Aljibury, J. Chem. Phys.,
- (19) K. A. Frey, K. L. Redington, and A. L. Knidir Alitoury, J. Chem. Phys., 54, 344 (1971).
 (15) K. O. Christe, unpublished results.
 (16) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and D. Pilipovich, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 27a, 931 (1971).
- (17) H. Selig, H. H. Claassen, and J. H. Holloway, J. Chem. Phys., 52, 3517 (1970).
- (18) E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 27a, 1989 (1971).
 (19) D. W. Magnuson, J. Chem. Phys., 27, 223 (1957).
 (20) E. A. Robinson, Can. J. Chem., 41, 3021 (1963).

- (21) S. Siegel, B. Tani, and E. Appelman, *Inorg. Chem.*, 8, 1190 (1969).
 (22) L. C. Brown, G. M. Begun, and G. E. Boyd, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 91,
- 2250 (1969).
- (23) H. H. Claassen and E. H. Appelman, *Inorg. Chem.*, 9, 662 (1970).
 (24) E. H. Appelman, B. Beagley, D. W. J. Cruickshank, A. Foord, S. Rustad, and V. Ulbrecht, *J. Mol. Struct.*, 35, 139 (1975).
- (25) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Adv. Inorg. Chem. Radiochem., 18, 319 (1976).
- (26)
- R. Bougon, unpublished results. M. Adelhelm and E. Jacob, Paper J 2, presented at the 6th European Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, Dortmund, West Germany, April (27) 1977
- (28) R. J. Gillespie and P. Spekkens, Paper J 1, presented at the 6th European Symposium on Fluorine Chemistry, Dortmund, West Germany, April 1977.

- (29) G. C. Pimentel, J. Chem. Phys., 10, 446 (1951).
 (30) R. J. Hach and R. E. Rundle, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 73, 4321 (1951).
 (31) R. E. Rundle, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 85, 112 (1963).
 (32) D. Pilipovich, C. B. Lindahl, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and K. O. Christe, Chem. Chem. Chem. 2007 (1997).

- (32) D. Pilipovich, C. B. Lindahl, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, and K. O. Christe, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 2189 (1972).
 (33) K. Züchner and O. Glemser, Angew. Chem., 84, 1147 (1972).
 (34) M. Alexandre and P. Rigny, Can. J. Chem., 52, 3676 (1974).
 (35) R. Rousson and M. Drifford, J. Chem. Phys., 62, 1806 (1975).
 (36) R. J. Gillespie and P. Spekkens, J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans., 2391 (1976).
 (37) J. E. Mayer and M. G. Mayer, "Statistical Mechanics", Wiley, New York, N.Y., 1940.
 (38) Note added in proof: After completion of this study, R. J. Gillespie and P. H. Spekkens, J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans., 1539 (1977), have reported some spectroscopic properties of Br50 which are in good agreement with the results from this study. with the results from this study.

Reactions of Electropositive Chlorine Compounds with Fluorocarbons

CARL J. SCHACK AND KARL O. CHRISTE Rocketdyne, Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304 USA

(Received 25 December 1977)

Abstract. The reactions of simple chlorine containing compounds of the general composition XCl are reviewed and discussed. The compounds included for review are CIF, R_1OCl , SF_3OCl , CF_3OOCl , SF_3OOCl , $CIOSO_2F$, $CIOClO_3$ and $CIONO_3$. It is concluded that most of the known reaction chemistry of electropositive chlorine compounds can be rationalized in terms of either addition of Cl-X across multiple bonds or oxidative addition to atoms, such as iodine or sulfur in their lower oxidation states. The observed variety of final reaction products can be explained by a multitude of secondary reactions which can involve either eliminations, further additions or degradations. The observed reactions are easily moderated and controlled and only seldom is no reaction encountered.

INTRODUCTION

This review is concerned with the reactions of simple chlorine containing compounds of the general composition XCl in which the chlorine atom has electropositive character. The X^{*-} -Cl^{*+} polarization of the XCl bonds arises from the combination of chlorine with a group of higher electronegativity. The compounds included for review are CIF, RIOCI, SFIOCI, CF3OOCI, SFIOOCI, ClOSO₂F, ClOClO₃, and ClONO₂. Except for chlorine monofluoride and chlorine nitrate, these compounds have all been discovered within the last 15 years. Nevertheless during this relatively short period an extensive reaction chemistry has developed involving both inorganic and organic compounds. In particular, the incorporation of positive chlorine species in fluorocarbons and their reactions with fluorocarbons are often unique. This review was written because this area of investigation is most interesting and fruitful and since it has not previously been reviewed.

By virtue of the combination of chlorine with a highly electronegative substituent, all of these materials are medium to strong oxidizing agents. As a consequence of this, care in their handling and use is mandatory. On the other hand, it is this enhanced reactivity which promotes and makes interesting their reactions with the "inert" fluorocarbons.

CHLORINE MONOFLUORIDE

Synthesis and Properties

÷.

Chlorine monofluoride was first prepared in 1928 by Ruff and Ascher' by a thermal reaction of the elements. Because this reaction can be difficult to control, the alternate method of Schmitz and Schumacher' is commonly used to obtain CIF.

 $Cl_2 + ClF_1 \xrightarrow{4} 3 ClF$

Recent detailed descriptions of this method are available for either flow' or static⁴ conditions as well as flow conditions for the reaction of the elements.' The low mp (-156°C) and bp (-100°C) of CIF facilitate its manipulation in vacuum systems and permit contact and mixing under moderating effect of low temperature. Extensive reviews⁴⁻⁸ have been published on the physical properties

Israel Journal of Chemistry Vol.

.

and general chemistry of CIF and other interhalogen fluorides.

M sgrave' has described early reactions of halogen fluorides with organic materials. Others¹⁰⁻¹³ have touched on the subject but have been more concerned with systems leading to the addition of the elements of XF (X = Cl, Br, I) to organic substrates. The reagents used in the latter reactions are generally not the interhalogen fluorides themselves but rather mixtures of X and F sources such as N-halosuccinimide and HF. The reactions of ClF surveyed in these monographs attest to its oxidizing character and vigorous nature.

Based on the observed reaction chemistry and the common acceptance of fluorine as the most electronegative element, it was a consensus that the direction of the polarization in chlorine monofluoride is Cl*+-F*-. Recently, however, this concept was disputed by Ewing et al.14 who, based on Zeeman effect measurements, concluded that the sign of the electric dipole in the molecule should be Cl*--F**. Shortly after this report, Hartree-Fock calculation by Greene¹⁵ nd ESCA results of Carroll and Thomas¹⁶ were published which supported the classical electropositive chlorine concept for CIF. At about the same time, some of the original authors of the Zeeman investigation reexamined¹⁷ their results. While no error in the experimental data was found it was concluded that the marginal nature of the Zceman dipole measurements was insufficient to prove the direction of the dipole, and that the measurement should be repeated under higher resolution conditions. The ESCA experiments fulfill this need and it is safe to say that the polarity in CIF is as expected. The reactions of CIF with fluorocarbons which reflect this polarity, are divided by type and summarized in the following paragraphs.

Chlorination

Reactions of CIF which have most often been used to attain chlorination of a substrate are those involving alkali metal salts, -OH, and -CH functions. In the case of salts the formation of the alkali metal fluoride provides an effective driving force for the reaction. This method provided the first synthesis of the perfluoroalkyl hypochlorites CF₃OCl¹⁶ and (CF₃)₂COCl.¹⁹

Vol. 17 1978 pp. 20-30

Martin Martin Strate

$KOCF_1 + CIF \xrightarrow{WC} KF + CF_1OCI$

Assurance that only the salt and not its decomposition products, COF_2 and KF, reacted, was achieved by conducting the above reaction at a temperure of $-78^{\circ}C$ at which no decomposition of the KOCF₁ starting material is possible. The class of R₁OCl compounds, which are themselves positive chlorine species, will be discussed in detail later.

Cesium salts obtained as by-products in fluorocarbon ester reactions were identified by treatment with CIF.²⁰

$$CF_{3}CI \qquad O$$

$$CF_{3}CHOCs + CIF \rightarrow CF_{3}CCF_{2}CI + HCI + CsF$$

$$O$$

$$(CF_{3})_{3}COCs + CIF \rightarrow CF_{3}CCF_{3} + CF_{3}CI + CsF$$

Here one would have expected an alkyl hypochlorite to form. That it was not observed might be due to lack of controlled reaction conditions causing decomposition of the hypochlorites to the products shown. A simple chlorination was noted²⁰ for the trifluoromethyl sulfinate salt.

$$CF_{s}O_{s}Cs + CIF \rightarrow CF_{s}O_{s}CI + CsF$$

Another effective driving force resulting in chlorination is the formation of HF. Several -OH compounds have thereby been converted to the corresponding hypochlorites.²⁰

$$ROH + CIF \xrightarrow{25^{\circ}} ROCI + HF$$

$$R = (CF_3)_3C \cdot , (CF_3)_2CH - , (CF_3)_2CCH_3 - , CF_3CH_7 -$$

However, perfluoropinacol gave only degradation products while *t*-butyl alcohol reacted explosively. From the successful cases it was concluded that one CF₃ group in the α position is all that is necessary to allow preparation of the hypochlorite from the alcohol. Peroxy hydrogens can also be substituted by chlorine using ClF.²¹

No O-O bond cleavage was observed and thus no CF₁OCl formed. The reported stability of the compound at 25° has not been experienced by others²² although it is sufficiently stable to be synthetically useful as will be shown later. Quite recently DesMarteau²³ has utilized this reaction path to prepare and isolate for the first time, perfluoroacyl hypochlorites.

$$R_{t}CO_{2}H + CIF \xrightarrow{i=1} R_{t}CO_{2}CI + HF$$
$$R_{t} = CF_{t}, C_{2}F_{7}$$

As expected the compounds have low thermal stability. In addition they are explosive. Displacement of hydrogen from carbon need not occur if a more reactive site is available in the substrate as in the case of the alcohols described above. Lacking the presence of a more reactive group, however, stepwise substitution of H by Cl can occur.²⁴

 $CF_{S}CH_{2}CH_{3}CF_{3} + CIF \rightarrow CF_{S}CHCICH_{3}SCF_{3} + CF_{3}SCCI_{3}CH_{3}SCF_{3} + HF$

In this relatively uncontrolled experiment, one and two chlorines were substituted onto the same carbon indicating a preferential reactivity. This specificity is further demonstrated by the fact that the sulfur is not affected even though sulfur is often attacked and oxidized by CIF in similar compounds.²⁴ Aromatic hydrocarbons have been studied by Gambaretto and Napoli.³ Using stoichiometric quantities, monochloro substitution products were obtained in all cases with yields ranging from 60-80%. Benzene gave chlorobenzene, and toluene produced 2- and 4-chlorotoluene in a 2:1 ratio. Styrene reacted primarily via CIF addition to the olefin side chain, but this was succeeded by limited substitution in the para position only. These aromatic chlorinations are indicative of a directed electrophilic attack. In these instances as in others, carefully selected reaction conditions, such as solvents, diluents, and low temperature, resulted in controlled specific chlorine substitution reactions. Furthermore, in all the preceding examples CIF reacted exclusively as a positive chlorine material.

Fluorination

Non-oxidative fluorination. Relatively few cases have been reported in which CIF acts simply as a fluorine substituting agent. One process involving fluorination as a significant pathway is the conversion of cyanuric chloride to the fluoride.²³



Pure CIF produced 43% I and 17% II, while pure CIF, gave only I but in the same yield. Presumably the nitrogen lone pairs increase the negative character of the ring chlorine thus facilitating its combination with Cl^{s*} and replacement with fluorine. Perhaps a more plausible explanation for the above reaction is the stepwise addition of CIF across a C=N double bond, followed by Cl₂ elimination. Product II could then be obtained from I by a repeated CIF addition. The analogous reactions were observed for the addition of CIF to nitriles. Although not exclusively a Luorination process, the action of CIF on tetrachlorobutadiene has been shown²⁶ to be partially of that nature.

CICH=CCICCI=CHCI → CICF2CFCICFCICF2CI (15% I)

+ Cl₂CFCFClCFCl₂ (25% II) + C₄F₅Cl₅ (50% III)

Most probably CIF addition to the double bonds occurred, followed by HF or HCl elimination, followed by further CIF addition. As a net result, fluorination, chlorination, and chlorofluorination all occurred, but the former was dominant. For comparison, CIF₃ gave similar products but the amounts of II and III were reversed as would be anticipated in view of its higher fluorine values. The displacement of chlorine from fluoroalkyl chlorosulfites to furnish the fluorosulfite has been reported.²⁷

$$O O$$

$$\|$$

$$R_{t}OSCI + CIF \rightarrow R_{t}OSF + CI_{2}$$

$$R_{t} = CF_{t}CH_{t-1}, (CF_{2})_{2}CH_{-1}, (CF_{3})_{4}CCH_{3}$$

Schack and Christe / Electropositive Chlorine Compounds

540

21

This halogen exchange could not be effected by NaF or KF even at 120°C. Side reactions were not encountered and the fluoroalkyl fluorosulfites were found to have very

good thermal stability. All of the foregoing reactions are examples for the replacement of chlorine by fluorine. Oxidative fluorination. During studies on lower valent sulfur and nitrogen containing fluorocarbons, Shreeve and coworkers have made very skillful use of CIF reactions. Some of their early work has been summarized.²⁸ Basically, it has been shown that CIF is capable of effecting stepwise oxidation of S(II) to S(IV) and S(VI) without large amounts of C-S bond cleavage. Generally, this is achieved through careful reaction temperature control, but sometimes the nature of substituents on sulfur is the dominant factor in determining the final oxidation state of sulfur in the product. Although these are multistep fluorination reactions and probably involve

served until the S (VI) stage is attained as in R_tSF_4CI . The first report³⁰ of this kind of fluorination used a -78°C reaction temperature which resulted in exclusive conversion of S(II) to S(IV).

intermediate S-Cl moieties, these have not been ob-

 $R_iSR_i + 2 C^{1F} \rightarrow R_iSF_iR_i$

Yields were greater than 90% and no C-S bond breakage was noted. In contrast, when conventional fluorinating agents (AgF₂, CoF₃, F₂) were employed, only C-S scission and degradation products were obtained. The use of ClF at higher temperatures resulted in additional oxidation^{30,31} furnishing S(VI) derivatives. However, these reactions were now accompanied by significant amounts of C-S bond cleavage.

$$CF_{s}SCF_{s} + CIF \rightarrow CF_{s}SF_{s}CF_{s}(48\%) + CF_{s}SF_{s}CI(25\%)$$

 $CF_{3}SCF_{2}CF_{3} + CIF \rightarrow CF_{3}SF_{4}CF_{2}CF_{3} (13\%) + CF_{3}SF_{4}CI (13\%) + CF_{3}SF_{4}CI (31\%)$

Interestingly, these S(VI) compounds with pseudooctahedral geometry were found by NMR to be mixtures of *cis* and *trans* isomers. These reactions yielded the first examples of the *cis* isomers, since previously published electrochemical methods³² provide only the *trans* isomer. Also, if the substrate for the CIF reaction does not belong to the R₁SR₁ type but has one R₁ replaced by -Cl, -SCF₃₃³⁴ or R^{33, 34} then again only the *trans* isomer is formed.

$$R_{t}SCl + CIF \rightarrow R_{t}SF_{t}Cl (55\%)$$

$$R_{t} = CF_{3}-, C_{2}F_{5}-, n-C_{3}F_{7}-, n-C_{4}F_{7}-$$

$$R_{t}SSR_{t} + CIF \rightarrow R_{t}SF_{4}Cl (25-75\%)$$

$$R_{t} = CF_{3}-, C_{2}F_{5}-$$

$$CF_{5}SR + CIF \rightarrow CF_{5}SF_{4}R (70\%)$$

$$R \approx CH_{3}-, C_{3}H_{5}-$$

$CF_{3}SCH_{3}SCF_{3} + CIF \rightarrow CF_{3}SF_{4}CH_{3}SF_{4}CF_{3} (30\%)$ $+ CF_{3}SF_{4}CH_{2}F (15\%)$

For the R_tSCl and R_tSSR_t cases there were observed varying amounts of R_tSF_5 products formed by the displacement of Cl by F in R_tSF_4Cl . While in the R_tSR_t-ClF reaction the intermediate S(IV) products could be isolated, R_tSR and ClF were found to give hexavalent sulfur only, even at low temperature and with less than stoichiometric amounts of ClF. Thus the presence of the

المعادين ومعاهدتهم والعادمون

Israel Journal of Chemistry 17 1978

alkyl group promotes considerably the case of oxidation of the sulfur central atom by this electrophilic reagent. Somewhat at variance with these results are the findings of Haran and Sharp²⁴ that are shown by the equation:

$$CF_{3}CF_{$$

Both sulfur atoms were oxidized but only to S(IV) despite excess quantities of CIF being present. In addition, the reluctance of the sulfúr to participate in this reaction is reflected by the fact that 75% of the starting material remained unreacted. Apparently there is an increasing tendency to resist oxidation as the bulkiness of the fluoroalkyl part of the molecule increases. More examples are needed to verify this trend. Cyclic perfluoroalkyl sulfides are also capable of stepwise oxidative fluorination with chlorine monofluoride.³⁵



Again only temperature control is required to produce either an S(IV) fluoride or an S(VI) fluoride in good yield. Similar results were obtained for the room temperature reaction of perfluoro-1, 3-dithietane and perfluoro-1, 4-dithietane.³⁵



Unfortunately no low temperature experiments were carried out with the dithietanes, but it is to be expected that at lower temperature the sulfur $(I \vee)$ fluoride analogs of these compounds could be prepared. Once more, it should be noted that in all the fluorination reactions examined involving cyclic or acyclic disulfides, the only products isolated were those in which both sulfur atoms are in the same oxidation state, S(IV) or S(VI). This is characteristic for CIF since other oxidizing agents are capable of forming molecules containing sulfur in two different oxidation states. In particular, - #1 chloroperbenzoic acid has exhibited selectivity in its oxidizing action.³⁴

CF,SCH₂SCF₃ + 2 CIC₄H₄CO₃H -

CF₃SCH₂S(O)CF₃ (99%)

$CF_{3}SCH_{2}SCF_{3} + excess I \xrightarrow{BC} CF_{3}SCH_{2}S(O)CF_{3}(80\%)$

+ CF, SCH, SO, CF, (20%)

Of the available sulfur atoms only one reacts giving a sulfoxide or a sulfone. This reagent does not oxidize

22

bis-perfluoroalkyl sulfides. Sulfoxides are susceptible to oxidative fluorination and several examples have been reported.^{35,36}



Obviously, the fluorination of the sulfoxides is a very facile process as reflected by the low temperature conditions employed and the high yields realized. In fact, higher temperatures lead to C-S bond breaking. It appears that doubly bonded oxygen on sulfur compared to two fluorines enhances appreciably the oxidation from S(IV) to S(VI) by providing increased electron density at the sulfur. This parallels the results for electron donating alkyl substituents on sulfur.^M

^The identification and characterization of the various sulfur (II), (IV), and (VI) fluorides and oxyfluorides is generally quite precise. This is due to the "F-NMR chemical shifts characteristic for the various species containing sulfur in different oxidation states. The application of this important tool to these systems has been summarized by Shreeve.²⁸ A final instance of oxidative fluorination of fluorocarbons via CIF has been described for chloro(hexafluoroisopropylidenimino)sulfur(II) and bis(hexafluoroisopropylidenimino)disulfide.³⁷

$$(CF_{3})_{2}C=NSCI+CIF$$

$$\xrightarrow{-2\pi c} (CF_{3})_{2}CFN=SF_{2}$$

$$[(CF_{3})_{2}C=NS]_{2}+CIF$$

In each case sulfur (II) is oxidized to sulfur (IV) fluoride by what is effectively a 1,3 addition of fluorine accompanied by a double bond shift and the cleavage of either an S-Cl or S-S linkage. Many other fluorinating agents (e.g. NF₃O, AgF₃, CsF, but not KF) also gave the same fluorination product from the corresponding sulfenyl chloride. Once more, electron donating groups bonded to sulfur are seen to promote oxidative fluorination.

Chlorfluorination

Addition. Saturation of multiple bonds by the addition of CIF represents the most common usage of CIF. Usable multiple bond systems include: C=C, C=O, C=S, S=N, C=N, and C=N. Some of these reactions require catalysis but most do not. Normally a directed polar addition occurs in high yield but exceptions to this rule are also known. In this section we will be concerned only with simple additions. Systems that also undergo fluorination or extensive bond cleavage will be discussed separately. The use of solvents and cooling permits good conversion of ethylene derivatives to the corresponding CIF adducts without attack on hydrogen.³

CICH=CH,→ CIFCHCH,CI	(72%)
CICH=CHCL→ CIFCHCHCL	(75%)
¢CH=CH₁→ ¢FCHCH₂Cl	(80%)

Markovnikov addition was observed in each case. With butadiene a variety of chlorine fluoride additions ensued⁵ attributed to a 1, 2-Markovnikov addition as a first step followed by an only partially directed second addition.

CH₂=CHCH=CH₂ - → CICH₂CHFCH=CH₂ →

CICH₂CHFCHCICH₂F (69%) +

CICH₂CHFCHFCH₃CI (31%)

The intermediate is an allylic type olefin and reactions of other allyl substrates were shown also to give mixed Markovnikov and anti-Markovnikov CIF addition products. Calculated electronegativity values for R in the RCH=CH₂ compounds were used by Gambaretto and Napoli to explain the various observed proportions of the different adducts. Boguslovskaya, et al.³⁶ also carried out a study of CIF additions to R-allyl type compounds, correlating the nature of R- with the direction of addition. In all cases mixed adducts were found but in varying amounts. Moldavskii et al.,³⁶ as part of a study on perfluoropropene reactivity, showed that CIF forms exclusively $i-C_1F_2CI$, the Markovnikov predicted product, in greater than 90% yield. Thus with the exception of allylic precursors, the reported CIF additions are overwhelmingly directed electrophilic additions.

Carbonyl groups are not affected by CIF alone. However, in the presence of Lewis bases, such as CsF, they are attacked readily to generate fluorocarbon hypochlorites.

$$C=0 + CIF \xrightarrow{car} F-COCI$$

This mode of addition was discovered at nearly the same time by three groups.^{14,49-42} The French workers' efforts⁴² were limited to CF₁OCl which was first found by them as a secondary product in the reaction of COF₂ and CIF₃ on alumina. Compounds prepared by the base catalysis^{18,40,41} were: CF3OCI, C2F3OCI, i-C3F7OCI, CICF7CF(CF3)OCI, and ClO(CF₂)₃OCl. The intermediacy of R₁O⁻ species is established in these systems and is wholly analogous to the preceding discovery49 of base catalyzed fluorination of carbonyls to give R, OF products. The induced polarity of the C=O bond together with the fixed dipole of CIF allows only a directed addition to give FC-OCI. In fact, the same net addition was also reported by Fox and coworkers44 when strong Lewis acids, such as HF, BF₃, or AsF₃, were present. It was postulated that acid catalysis promoted hypochlorite formation through interaction of the acid with CIF thereby increasing the CIF polarity and reactivity toward carbonyl groups. However, polarization of the carbonyl bond according to ${}^{*+}C-\overline{Q}{}^{*-}\to AsF_s$ cannot be ruled out as an alternative explanation. The interesting chemistry of these hypochlorites will be discussed later.

Thiocarbonyl groups would appear to be ideal candidates for additions of CIF. However, only one report of such interaction has appeared,⁴⁵ the reported reactions being:

FCN=C=S + CIF
$$\longrightarrow$$
 CISCF₂N=C=S
FCSCF, + CIF \longrightarrow CISCF₃SCF,
CF₃SCSCF₃ + CIF \longrightarrow CICF(SCF₃)₂

Schack and Christe / Electropositive Chlorine Compounds

542

Catalysts were not required to convert the thiocarbonyl to a sulfenyl chloride. Also, sulfide links and other unsaturation in the starting materials were unaffected by the CIF. Polar additions of CIF to S(VI)=N bonds have been studied by Yu and Shreeve.⁴⁴

$$CF_SF_{=}NCF_{+} + CIF \rightarrow CF_{+}SF_{+}NCICF_{+}$$

Cesium fluoride may be used to promote this addition, but is not essential. When the double bond involves tetravalent sulfur and nitrogen, CIF causes cleavage (see below). Numerous compounds containing C=N linkages have been investigated with respect to CIF additions. Without exception, these additions are polar and result in saturation of the C=N bond without its rupture. For example, fluorinated isocyanates react as shown:⁴⁷

$$R_1 N=C=O + CIF \rightarrow R_1 NCICFO (60-90\%)$$

$$R_1 = CF_3$$
-, CF_3CO_- , FCO_- , Ci_-

These products are generated at room temperature or below and have typical chloramine reactivity, i.e. with HCl, chlorine is eliminated and the amine formed. Other positive chlorine species, such as Cl_2O and CF_3OCl , are unreactive toward the isocyanates.

Fluorocarbon imines have been extensively studied by Shreeve and coworkers. Acylimines,⁴ haloimines,⁴ and alkylimines^{50, 11} all add CIF without C-N bond cleavage.

$$O \qquad O \\ \parallel \\ R_1 CN=C(CF_3)_2 + CIF \xrightarrow{\text{mer}} R_1 CNCICF(CF_3)_2 (75-99\%)$$

 $R_1 = CF_3 - C_2F_7 - C_2F_7$

$$XN = CR'R + CIF \xrightarrow{200C} XNCICFR'R (60-80\%)$$

$$R = CF_{1-1}, CI, F = R' = CF_{3-1}, CI, F = X = CI, F, -N=CRR'$$

The directed polar additions found do not usually require the presence of a catalyst, such as CsF, to take place unless the imino carbon is peralkylated. Then a catalyst may be necessary. If the product chloroamine also has a chlorine bound to the adjacent carbon it can be dechlorinated readily to give a new imine.

$$CICF=NF \xrightarrow{CIF} CICF_2NFCI \xrightarrow{C_2}$$

$$CF_{=}NF \xrightarrow{```} CF_{1}NFCI \xrightarrow{-} -Cl_{2}$$

Typical alkylimine systems are shown in the equation.

RN=CR'R" + CIF
$$\longrightarrow$$
 RNCICFR'R" (70-95%)
R = CF₁-, (CF₁);CF- R' = CF₁-, F- R"
= CF₁-,

An example⁴⁶ of an imine which even under stringent conditions does not react without a catalyst with CIF is illustrated.

$$\leftarrow \frac{4}{\sqrt{100}} CF_{1}SF_{4}N=CFCF_{1}+CIF \xrightarrow{Cat}{33C} CF_{4}SF_{4}NCICF_{2}CF_{1} (100\%)$$

It is also noteworthy that the SF₄-N bond is retained under these conditions while certain SF_4 -C or SF_4 -Cl substrates" are subject to significant fluorinative cleav-

Israel Journal of Chemistry 17 1978

age under milder conditions. Previously, the simultaneous fluorination and clorofluorination of cyanuric chloride with CIF²⁵ had been described. More recently, it has been demonstrated⁵² that cyanuric fluoride is an excellent precursor to the same chlorofluorination product.

$$(FCN)_3 + 3 ClF \longrightarrow (F_2CNCl)_3 (90\%)$$

Quite unexpectedly this triazacyclohexane was found to serve as a mild fluorinating agent in several cases, being reduced to (FCN), and Cl_2 . It is very rare that C-F bonds function as active fluorine sources. In addition to the many C=N additions cited above it is also well established that nitriles can add CIF.³³

$$R_1CN + 2CIF \longrightarrow R_1CF_2NCl_2 (65-76\%)$$
$$R_1 = CF_{3-}, C_2F_{5-}, CICF_{5-}, -CF_{5-}$$

These additions were carried out in the temperature range of 0 to -78° C and no mono ClF adduct could be detected, even when less than a stoichiometric amount of ClF was used. This is caused by the fact that this intermediate imine, -CF=NCI, is more reactive toward ClF than the nitrile itself. Cyanogen chloride behaves similarly, but the chloroamine spontaneously dechlorinates.³⁴

$$CIN \xrightarrow{CIF} CICF_3NCl_2 \xrightarrow{25C_1 \text{ dow}} Cl_2 + CF_2 = NCl$$

In contrast to this is the thermolysis⁵³ of the R_cNCl_a compounds which require a higher temperature, 200°C, and results in of formation fo the azo compounds $R_cN=NR_c$.

Addition and fluorination. In the addition reactions of CIF occasionally fluorination was also observed and could not be precluded. These limited cases generally involve imino-type unsaturation.³¹

$$\stackrel{\text{red}Car}{\leftarrow} CF_3CCl_2N=C(CF_3)_2 + CIF \stackrel{\text{Car}}{\longrightarrow} CF_3CF_2NCICF(CF_3)_2$$

This product is the result of a series of CIF additions and Cl_2 eliminations promoted by CsF. One of the corresponding intermediates has been isolated for the related imine.

$$CF_{3}CC \models NCF(CF_{3})_{2} \xrightarrow{\text{OF}} CF_{3}CF = NCF(CF_{3})_{2}$$
$$CF_{3}CC \models NCF(CF_{3})_{2} \xrightarrow{\text{OF}} CF_{3}CF_{2}NCICF(CF_{3})_{3}$$

Thus the ability to lose Cl_2 from > CCI-NCI- groups plays a dominant role in these cases. Less easily explained is the following azine-CIF reaction.⁴⁹

$$CF_{3}_{2}C=N-N=C(CF_{3})_{2} \xrightarrow{CF}_{a=2} (CF_{3})_{2}CFN=NCCI(CF_{3})_{2}$$
$$CF_{3}_{3}_{2}C=N-N=C(CF_{3})_{2} \xrightarrow{CF}_{CF} (CF_{3})_{2}CFN=NCCI(CF_{3})_{2}$$

+ (CF₁)₂CFN=NCF(CF₁)₂

Without CsF, a 1,4-chlorine fluoride addition occurs whereas with CsF a displacement of Cl by F is also encountered. The yield of the latter reaction varied but could not be completely supressed. Furthermore, CsF and ClF could not be made to give the fluorinated products using the 1,4-ClF adduct as a starting material.

24

Cleavage of bonds. While the preceding CIF addition schemes involved little or no bond breaking, there are numerous systems in which bond cleavage is the main result of the action of CIF. For example, treatment of KSCN at -30°C gives a variety of products, but none of these retains an S-C bond.³⁵

$$KSCN + CIF \rightarrow SF_3CI, CF_3NCI_3, SF_4, CF_3N=NCF_3$$

In like manner, sulfinyl amines do not generate any N-S derivatives.^{34, 37}

$$RN=S=O + CIF \rightarrow RNCI_2 + SOF_2$$

When CINSO is subjected to CIF, nitrogen trichloride is a likely intermediate, although it was not isolated.⁵⁶

CINSO
$$\longrightarrow$$
 NCl₁ + SOF₂ \longrightarrow 1.5 Cl₂ + 0.5 N₂

It was always observed that S(IV)-N bonds did not survive the action of CIF. This also appears to hold true for iminosulfur diffuorides.³⁶

$$R_1N=SF_2+ClF \rightarrow R_1NCl_2+SF_4$$

$$R_1 = FCO_-, CF_1CO_-, CF_{1-}, i - C_1F_{7-}, F_2SNCF_2CF_{1-}$$

Efforts failed to isolate a mono adduct retaining the N-S linkage.

In the discussion of sulfide-CIF reactions, the important bond cleavage reactions of R_tSSR_t and R_tSR_t have been mentioned. Sulfinyl esters show at least two different bond breaking paths:²⁰

and

Because this particular process was not studied in much detail, it is not possible to define the conditions favoring either an S-O bond breakage to furnish an hypochlorite or an S-C bond fission to produce a sulfinyl fluoride. A synthetically useful C-O cleavage reaction brought about by CIF was reported for fluorocarbonyl trifluormethyl peroxide.²²

$$CF_{3}OOCF + CIF \xrightarrow{Cut} COF_{2} + CF_{3}OOCI (88\%)$$

This procedure simplifies the synthesis of CF,OOCI by elimination of the previously required intermediate step of hydrolyzing CF,OOCFO to CF,OOH.

Summary. It is evident from the above discussion that CIF has recently been successfully exploited in a variety of fluorocarbon reactions. The high reactivity of CIF under a wide range of conditions generally results in good to excellent yields of specific products. Quite often these are unattainable by other means. It is likely that similar judicious applications of CIF to o, her yet unexplored cases will provide interesting and useful results.

R,OCI/SP,OCI

The close relationship between the fluorocarbon hypochlorites and pentafluorosulfur hypochlorite permits a joint discussion of their chemistry.

Syntheses and Properties

The earliest reported syntheses of R_1OCI were base catalyzed CIF additions to carbonyl functions.^{14,41} Although not widely tested, Cl_2O was also used as a positive chlorine source to prepare the trifluoromethyl derivative.⁴¹

$$COF_2 + Cl_2O \xrightarrow{Cof} CF_3OCl + [CsOCl]$$

The base catalyzed chlorofluorination process was also applied to thionyl tetrafluoride.^{41,39}

This is directly related to Ruff and Lustig's fluorination procedure⁴⁰ for the synthesis of SF₃OF. Soon after the original reports, acid catalysis was shown to be effective in this hypochlorite formation.⁴⁴ Subsequently, the reaction of CIF and certain alcohols opened yet another route to fluorocarbon hypochlorites." All of these R_tOCI syntheses have been described in the preceding CIF reactions sections. Fluorocarbon hypochlorites and SF₃OCl are colorless liquids and gases. Volatility is related to molecular weight and is consistent with typical covalent fluorocarbons. For example, CF₃OCl has a bp of -46°C and SF₃OCl has a bp of 9°C. The thermal stability of the simpler compounds decreases rapidly from that of CF₃OCl in the following order: CF₃OCl > C₂F₃OCl > $i-C_{3}F_{7}OCI \sim SF_{5}OCI$. When an α fluorine is not present as in the ROH derived hypochlorites,¹⁰ (CF₃)₃COCl, CH₃C(CF₃)₂OCl, (CF₃)₂CHOCl, etc.; then they are reported to be stable to at least 80°C. The hypochlorites are all susceptible to hydrolysis which is one of the major problems in utilizing them.

Reactions

General. The R_1OCl and SF_3OCl chemistry uncompasses both radical and polar reactions. As part of the characterization of these compounds, the influence of UV photolysis was examined.

$$2 \text{ CF}_{3}\text{OCI} \xrightarrow{ht} \text{CF}_{3}\text{OOCF}_{3} + \text{Cl}_{2}$$

$$2 \text{ SF}_{3}\text{OCI} \xrightarrow{ht} \text{SF}_{3}\text{OOSF}_{3} + \text{Cl}_{2}$$

The high yields $(90\%)^{16.41}$ of these peroxide forming processes render them useful for preparing these compounds. For CF₃OCl the photolysis has been studied under matrix conditions.⁴² Longer chain R₁OCl with α fluorines give only degradation products attributed to rapid decomposition of the R₁CF₂O radicals. When the alkoxy radicals are stabilized by some special structural feature, then again peroxides can be obtained via photolysis.⁴⁰

$$CH_{3}C(CF_{3})_{2}OCI \xrightarrow{h_{1}} CH_{3}C(CF_{3})_{2}OOC(CF_{3})_{2}CH_{3} (90\%)$$

$$(CF_{3})_{3}COCI \xrightarrow{-39\%}_{h_{1} \text{ quarts}} (CF_{3})_{3}COOC(CF_{3})_{3} (30\%)$$

Other radical combinations are also known,^{16,39} e.g. with NF₂ to produce CF₃ONF₂ and SF₃ONF₂. A reaction directly associated with the positive chlorine nature of the hypochlorites is the increased tendency to combine with negative chlorine. Seppelt has exploited this property as illustrated.^{46,46}

Schack and Christe / Electropositive Chlorine Compounds

26

していたがあるかでも

٩...

Trifluoromethyl alcohol is the first example of an isolated primary perfluoroalcohol. These have always been considered as nonexistent owing to their ready loss of HF. The thermal stability of CF₁OH is greater than that of SF₃OH (dec at -20° vs. -60° C) even though the former's decomposition is thermodynamically more favored. This has been explained in terms of the longer intramolecular H -F distances in CF₁OH compared to that in SF₃OH.

Oxidation. Spontaneous insertion of carbon monoxide into the OCI bond of these hypochlorites occurs in a near quantitative manner.⁴⁶ This is formally an oxidation of the carbon.

$$\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ R_1 OCI + CO \xrightarrow{\rightarrow \infty} R_1 OCCI \end{array}$$

 $R_1 = CF_{1-}, C_2F_{5-}, i-C_1F_{7-}, SF_{3+}, (CF_3)_3C_{7-}, (CF_3)_2CH_{7-}, etc.$

Hypofluorites undergo this reaction only with activation, while the best known alkyl hypochlorite, $(CH_3)_3COCI$, does not react with CO to 80°C. Fluorocarbon hypochlorites add directly to SO₂ at room temperature or below.^{19,44} Excellent yields of the corresponding chlorosulfate are obtained by inserting the sulfur of the SO₂ molecule into the OCI bond.

$$R_1OCI + SO_2 \longrightarrow R_1OSO_2CI$$

$$R_1 = CF_{3^{-}}, i - C_3F_{7^{-}}, (CF_3)_3C_{-}, (CF_3)_2CH_{-}, CH_3C(CF_3)_{2^{-}}, CF_3CH_{7^{-}}$$

This represents a formal oxidation of S(IV) to S(VI). Under the influence of UV light CF₂OCl has been found to oxidize bis(trifluoromethyl)sulfide and tetrafluoro-1, 3dithietane.⁴⁷

$$CF_{3}SCF_{3} + CF_{3}OC1 \xrightarrow{UV} (CF_{3})_{2}S(OCF_{3})_{2}$$

$$F_{2}C \xrightarrow{S} CF_{2} + CF_{3}OC1 \longrightarrow F_{2}C \xrightarrow{S(OCF_{3})_{2}} CF_{2}$$

$$S(OCF_{3})_{2}$$

However, the duration of the described experiment seems incompatible with CF₃OCl being the active agent in this oxidation of S(II) to S(IV). Thus, CF₃OCl under UV irradiation decomposes rapidly to CF₃OOCF₃ and Cl₂. Therefore, unless the oxidation of S(II) to S(IV) occurs quickly it would appear that CF₃OOCF₃ alone, or assisted by Cl₂, must be the oxidizing agent.

Addition. The addition of R_1OCI to olefins has been investigated by several groups.^{39,46,49} Rapid reaction was generally noted.

$$R_{i}OCI + C = C \longrightarrow R_{i}OC + CI$$

 $R_1 = CF_2 - Olefin = CF_2 = CF_2, CH_2 = CH_2, CF_2 = CFCI, CH_2 = CHCI, CF_2 = CH_2, CF_3 CF_3 = CF_3, CF_3 = CH_2, CFCI = C$

$$R_1 = i - C_1 F_2$$
 Olefin = $CF_2 = CF_2$

$$R_t = (CF_3)_3C_2 \qquad Olefin = CF_2 = CF_2, CH_2 = CH_2$$

 $R_1 = SF_2$ Olefin = $CF_2 = CF_2$, $CH_2 = CH_2$

Except for CF_2 =CFCl, $CF_3CF=CF_2$, and $CF_3OCH=CH_2$ one product only was formed in these directed additions.

Israel Journal of Chemistry 17 1978

That product was the one predicted on the basis of the chlorine from R_1OCl adding to the most electronegative carbon of the C=C bond. Where total direction was not possible the ratio of isomers obtained (if reported) was:

6 CF3OCFCICF2CI: 5 CF3OCF2CFCI2

and

7 CF3OCF2CFCICF3: 3 CICF2CF(OCF3)CF3

If the addition was allowed to proceed without moderation, some evidence for dimers and oils was noted." thus indicating that R₁OCl is capable of inducing radical chain processes. The high yields (90%) and facile, yet controllable reactions experienced with these systems are contrary to those found for similar CF3OF⁷⁰ and SF3OF⁷¹ additions which are extremely difficult to control. As would be expected the fluorocarbon ether products, especially the perhalofluorinated ones have outstanding thermal stability." Additional 1:1 adducts of olefins and both CF3OCI and SF3OCI have been made and a comparison of their properties is being conducted.⁷² Because of their desirable properties, these adducts should be a fertile area for investigation. Of all the olefins examined," only CF₃CF=CFCF₃ failed to react along with the butyne, CF₃C=CCF₃. One additional report on the addition of CF₃OCI to a double bond has appeared.⁷⁰

$$C_2F_3N = CF_2 + CF_3OCI \rightarrow [C_2F_3NCICF_2OCF_3] \rightarrow$$

 $C_{1}F_{1}NCICF_{1}+COF_{2}$

Decomposition of the adduct is surprising. By way of comparison, CF₃OF participates in this reaction only at 250°C and then only to form the fluorinated product, $C_2F_3NFCF_3$.

CF,00CVSF,00CI Syntheses and Properties

Chloroperoxytrifluoromethane has been prepared by two methods.

$$CF_{0}OOH + CIF \xrightarrow{-auc} HF + CF_{0}OOCI (95\%)$$

$$CF_{3}OOCF + CIF \xrightarrow{-WC} COF_{2} + CF_{3}OOCI (88\%)$$

The former method²¹ was used for the original synthesis of the compound and gives a purer product. The second route²² pesumably proceeds via formation of CF₃OOC-FOCI which decomposes eliminating COF₂ to furnish CF₃OOCI. Some dispute as to the stability of this pale yellow liquid (bp -20°) has arisen. While Ratcliffe, et al." claimed that the compound was stable for prolonged periods at 25°C, Walker and DesMarteau reported only a few hours half life at that temperature.22 Recently, the molecular structures of CF3OOCI and the related CF₃OOH and CF₃OOF have been determined using gas phase electron diffraction." For the chloro compound, steric CF₃-Cl interactions occur giving rise to two distinct conformers. The synthesis of SF,OOCI was accomplished" by reactions analogous to those cited above for CF,OOCI. The starting materials have been reported; SF,OOH^m and SF,OOCFO.⁷⁷ Pentafluorosulfur peroxypochlorite was obtained in 70% yield from the hydroperoxide and in 90% yield from the fluoroacylperoxide. It is a straw-yellow liquid with an extrapolated boiling point of 26.4°C but it decomposes rapidly at 22°C.

A way be and the she way the

Reactions

The primary reaction mode of these R_1OOCI compounds is the rupture of the terminal hypochlorite bond. Both CF₃OOCl²² and SF₃OOCl²⁰ add readily to olefins below 0°C to form peroxides.

 $R_1OOC! + C = C \longrightarrow R_1OOC - CCI$ $R_1 = CF_{5-}, SF_{5-} Oletin = C_2H_4, C_2F_4, C_2F_5CI. CF_2CH_2,$ $CF_2CCI_2, CFHCHCI, cis-CFHCFH$

Yields vary and are usually higher for the CF3compound. Normally, where isomers are possible, only one product is formed in agreement with a directed. electrophilic addition. Smaller quantities of R₁O ethers are also obtained. The RtO ether products are believed* to arise from reaction of R₁OCl, a decomposition product of R₁OOCl, with the olefins. The fluorocarbon peroxides that are formed are colorless liquids, stable at 22°C. Perfluoro-2-butvne did not react with CF.OOCI and neither CF3OOCI nor SF3OOCI reacted with perfluoropropene or perfluorocyclopentene. Earlier," it was shown that, unlike R₁OCI type materials, the R₁OOCI moieties do not insert CO or SO₂ into the O-Cl bond. Peroxyesters can be prepared from SF3OOC¹ (and SI₃OOH) via acyl halide reactions⁷⁷ as shown by the following example:

$$\begin{array}{c} O & O \\ \parallel \\ SF_{2}OOCI + CH_{2}CCI \xrightarrow{-\infty} CI_{2} + SF_{2}OOCCH_{3} (90\%) \end{array}$$

This peroxyester is an ambient temperature stable compound, as are others prepared from SF₃OOH. Clearly, these chloroperoxides behave as positive chlorine species and are useful for the synthesis of many new peroxy derivatives.

CHLORINE FLUOROSULFATE Synthesis and Properties

Chlorine fluorosulfate was first prepared⁷⁶ by Gilbreath and Cady according to:

$$C_1 + S_2O_4F_2 \xrightarrow{135C} 2 ClOSO_2F (100\%)$$

More recently, a more convenient procedure was developed^{m,n} using the readily available SO₃ as a starting material.

$$CIF + SO_{3} \longrightarrow CIOSO_{3}F(98\%)$$

Chlorine fluorosulfate is a pale yellow liquid (bp 43° C) which on standing or handling becomes red presumably due to the formation of some ClO₂SO₃F. It is stable at room temperature and has been stored in stainless steel for more than a year without significant decomposition. Nonetheless, it is an extremely reactive material with a host of substrates.

Reactions

Addition. At the time of its discovery, $ClOSO_2F$ (or $ClSO_3F$) was shown to add to olefinic double bonds, i.e. $CF_2=CF_2$.³⁰ Since then, these and similar reactions of $ClSO_3F$ have been studied by Moldavskii³⁰ and mainly by Fokin and coworkers.^{40,40}

$$CISO_{3}F + C= C \rightarrow CIC - COSO_{2}F$$

$$Olefins = C_{2}F_{4}, CFCICFCI, C_{2}F_{3}CI, C_{3}F_{4}, (CF_{3})_{2}C=CF_{2},$$

$$C_{2}CL$$

Except for C₂F₃Cl where two isomers were noted, only one product was obtained following Markovnikov's rule. The order of reactivity with CISO₃F was: C₂F₄ < CFCI=CFCI ~ CF₂=CFCI < CF₃CF=CF₂ < (CF₃)₂C=CF₂. Although this order of reactivity is similar to that observed for nucleophilic reagents, it was speculated⁴⁸ that the high electrophilicity of CISO₃F and the formation of isomers with C₂F₃Cl are in keeping with an electrophilic mechanism. Numerous other double bonds are also attacked by CISO₃F. For example imines react at low temperature.^{73, 44}

$$C_2F_3N=CF_2+CISO_3F\longrightarrow C_2F_3NCICF_2OSO_3F$$

$FN=C(NF_2)_2 + CISO_3F \xrightarrow{-\pi c} FNCIC(NF_2)_2OSO_2F$

In contrast HSO₃F must be heated to react with $C_2F_3N=CF_2$ and $S_2O_6F_2$ does not react at all.⁷³ These N-chloro compounds are stable at ambient temperature and are the only products, as expected for a directed polar addition.

Fluorinated isocyanates add CISO₃F according to:"

$$R_{t}N=C=O + CISO_{3}F \longrightarrow R_{t}NCICOSO_{2}F \xrightarrow{arc} R_{t}NCICF$$

$$R_1 = CF_{3-}, F_{-}$$

Chlorine monofluoride adducts were similarly prepared⁴⁷ but other positive chlorine containing molecules, such as Cl₂O, CF₃OCl, ClNCO, and ClNSF₂, did not react. For ClNSO, the ClSO₃F additions⁵⁶ were also analogous to those of ClF.

2 CIN=S=O + 4 CISO₂F \rightarrow 3 Cl₂ + N₂ + 2 SO(OSO₂F)₂

Only 2:1 addition was possible, and the intermediate NCl₃ decomposed to the elements. Most unusual is the ease with which ClSO₃F adds to hexafluorobenzene below 20°C to give 1:1, 2:1, and 3:1 adducts depending on the stoichiometry employed.⁸⁵

$$C_{6}F_{6} + CISO_{3}F \longrightarrow C_{6}F_{6}CI(OSO_{2}F) + C_{6}F_{6}CI_{7}(OSO_{2}F)_{2} + C_{6}F_{6}CI_{7}(OSO_{2}F)_{2}$$

Peroxydisulfuryl difluoride behaves similarly. Both compounds give a para-adduct in the 1:1 addition, as demonstrated by hydrolysis to 4-chloropentafluoro-2, 5-cyclohexadiene-one and fluoranil, respectively. These benzene adducts have good thermal stability and are high boiling liquids. Further details on their properties are lacking. The triple bond of nitrile groups also adds CISO₃F in a 1:1 manner.⁸⁵

$FC(NO_2)_2 \subset N + CISO_2F \rightarrow FC(NO_2)_2C(OSO_2F)=NCI$

If a cyano salt is involved, both chlorination and addition occur.

$$MC(NO_2)_2CN + 2 CISO_3F \rightarrow MSO_3F +$$

CIC(NO₂)₂C(OSO₂F)=NCI

It should be remembered that -C=N and CIF reacted only in a 1:2 stoichiometry.³⁵

Substitution. Fokin and coworkers investigated the replacement of chlorine and iodine by fluorosulfate in selected fluorocarbon halides using $CISO_3F$.⁴⁷

CFCl₂CFCl₂ + CISO₃F $\xrightarrow{\text{erc}}$ CFCl₂CFClOSO₃F

Schack and Christe / Electropositive Chlorine Compounds

28

$CF_2CICFCI_2 + CISO_3F \xrightarrow{SVC} CF_2CICFCIOSO_2F$ (84%)

 $2 \operatorname{CF_2Cl_2} + 3 \operatorname{ClsO_3F} \xrightarrow{\operatorname{ovc}} \operatorname{CF_2Cl}(\operatorname{OsO_2F})(37\%) +$

CF2(OSO2F)2 (29%)

 $CF_{1}I + CISO_{1}F \xrightarrow{20\%} CF_{1}OSO_{2}F (83\%)$

Catalysis by HSO₃F was found to be necessary for these reactions to proceed. In general, facile stepwise substitution of chlorine in $-CFCl_2$ groups was observed. However, the method seemed restricted inasmuch as $CF_1CFClCF_2Cl$ was reported to be unreactive up to 100°C. Nevertheless in our experience[®] the Cl in $-CF_2Cl$ groups can be replaced as shown by:

 $ClCF_2CF_2Cl + ClSO_3F \xrightarrow{100\%} ClCF_2CF_2OSO_2F (90\%)$

The terminal Cl in CF₃CFClCF₂Cl has also been replaced by $-SO_3F$ using ClSO₃F and a small amount of Br₂ as a catalyst.^m Bromo compounds, as expected, react more readily and some typical examples are:

$$C_{2}F_{3}Br + CISO_{3}F \xrightarrow{crc} C_{2}F_{3}OSO_{2}F (\%\%)$$

$$BrCE_{c}CE_{c}CE_{c}Br + CISO_{c}E \xrightarrow{crc} CE_{c}CE_{c}OSO_{c}E \setminus (50\%)$$

In none of these cases was the presence of HSO₃F necessary to attain the desired reaction. Acid salts and acids interact with CISO₃F in an expected manner, but the isolation of the unusual CF₃CO₂Cl intermediate was surprising.⁴⁰

$$CF_3CO_2H + CISO_3F \longrightarrow CF_3CO_2CI \longrightarrow CF_3CI + CO_2$$

As already mentioned above, the same compound has only recently been reported by DesMarteau²³ using CIF as the source of positive chlorine.

CHLORINE PERCHLORATE

Synthesis and Properties

ŧ.

Chlorine perchlorate is easily prepared by the action of CISO₃F on certain perchlorate salts."

$$MCIO_4 + CISO_3F \xrightarrow{\epsilon \to avc} MSO_3F + CIOCIO_3 (90\%)$$

N

$$A = Cs', NO_{1}^{*}$$

Chlorine monofluoride has been used in place of ClSO₃F but yields were very low and unreliable. Chlorine perchlorate (ClOClO₃ or Cl₂O₄) is a pale yellow liquid (extrapolated bp 44.5°C) with only limited stability at room temperature. It and nearly all of its covalent derivatives are shock sensitive. Consequently, they should always be treated with the respect appropriate for potential explosives. As a member of the class of compounds known as chlorine oxides, it is unusual because it is the only one containing chlorine in two different oxidation states, i.e. (+ I) and (+ VII).

Reactions

When examined with fluorocarbon olefins, reaction occurred rapidly at low temperature in a 1:1 mole ratio providing colorless liquid products.^{50, 51}

$$Cl_2O_4 + C= C \rightarrow Cl_2 - COCIO_3 (90\%)$$

 $C_2F_4, C_2F_5CI, CFCICFCI, C_5F_4, CF_2=CFCF=CF_2$

Israel Journal of Chemistry 17 1978

The terminal Cl–O bond of ClOClO₃ was always cleaved during these reactions. The mono-adduct of perfluorobutadiene decomposed explosively and spontaneously at ambient temperature. All the other compounds exhibit good to excellent (100°C) thermal stability. Only one isomer was noted in all cases. For C₃F₆, this was the Markovnikov predicted product, CF₃CFClCF₂OClO₃, while for C₃F₃Cl it was the anti-Markovnikov compound, ClCF₂CFCl(OClO₃). This is unexplained and different from ClSO₃F⁸¹ and SF₃OOCl²³ which gave a mixture of isomers, and from CF₃OOCl²⁴ which gave only the expected Cl₂CFCF₂OOCF₃. Aromatic fluorocarbons add Cl₂O₄ at low temperature,⁹⁸ much as they do ClSO₃F,⁹⁶ confirming the close relationship of these two hypochlorites. Some minor differences, however, appear to occur since a 1:2, but not a 1:3, addition product is formed.

$$C_{\bullet}F_{\bullet} + 2 Cl_2O_{\bullet} \longrightarrow C_{\bullet}F_{\bullet}Cl_2(OClO_3)_2$$
$$C_{\bullet}F_{\bullet}Cl + 2 Cl_2O_{\bullet} \longrightarrow C_{\bullet}F_{\bullet}Cl_3(OClO_3)_2$$

Both products are cyclohexenes and, based on NMR, only one isomer is obtained in each case. They are colorless, viscous liquids. With $C_{a}F_{a}Br$ a more complex reaction was observed entailing addition and ring opening. The exact nature of the product has not been determined. Various fluorocarbon halides have been found to react with $Cl_{2}O_{4}$ resulting in a displacement of the halide by a perchlorate group.⁹¹ In saturated fluorocarbon chlorides, primary and secondary chlorines in either mono or dichloro groups did not react. Trichlorofluoromethane did react, but gave COFCI and $Cl_{2}O_{7}$ as primary products. Bromine compounds were more susceptible to attack, as shown.

 $BrCF_2CF_2Br + Cl_2O_4 \xrightarrow{-2PC} BrCF_2CF_2OClO_3$ (11%)

 $CF_3CFB_7CF_2B_7 + Cl_2O_4 \xrightarrow{oc} CF_3CFB_7CF_2OClO_3 (45\%)$

$$(CFBrCF_2Br)_2 + Cl_2O_4 \xrightarrow{-29C} (CFBrCF_2OClO_3)_2 (90\%)$$

Geminal bromines, when substituted, led to decomposition products. If the bromine is on carbon adjacent to a perfluorogroup, no substitution ensued. Fluorocarbon iodides reacted vigorously with Cl₂O₄ as shown.

$$2 R_{4}I + 4 Cl_{2}O_{4} \rightarrow (R_{1})_{2}I^{+}I(ClO_{4})_{i}^{-} \rightarrow$$

$$2 R_{4}OClO_{3} + 2 [IClO_{4}]$$

$$R_{4} = CF_{3}-, C_{2}F_{3}-, i-C_{3}F_{3}-, ICF_{2}CF_{2}-, C_{6}F_{3}-$$

With $C_7F_{15}I$, $i-C_5F_7I$, and C_6F_5I the intermediate salt was isolated and characterized.⁹¹ Thermal decomposition of the heptane salt afforded $C_7F_{15}OCIO_5$, but the isopropyl and the aromatic compounds exploded before they could give the simple covalent perchlorate. These conversions of R₁I to R₁OCIO₅ were high yield processes. The only other known route to fluorocarbon perchlorates, which does not involve the halogen perchlorates, is the reaction of alcohols and alkoxides with Cl₂O₇, wherein the products normally were not isolated.⁹⁰

CHLORINE NITRATE

Synthesis and Properties

Originally chlorine nitrate was prepared from either Cl_2O or ClO_2 with NO_2 or N_2O_3 .⁴⁴ To avoid the use of the hazardous chlorine oxides, the following alternate synthesis was developed.⁴⁴

$$CIF + HNO_3 \longrightarrow HF + CINO_3 (90\%)$$

Commercial anhydrous nitric acid may be used. The formed CINO₃ (CIONO₂) is a pale yellow liquid (bp 23°C) which undergoes slow decomposition at ambient temperatures, but which may be stored indefinitely at -40°C or lower.

Reactions

Only one report on the addition of CINO, to unsaturated fluorocarbons has appeared."

$$CINO_{1} + \sum_{i=1}^{i} CIX_{2} \rightarrow O$$

$$[CIC - CX_{2}ONO_{2}] \xrightarrow{\lambda_{1}X_{2}} CICCX + XNO_{2}(X = F, CI)$$

The vigorous reaction of CINO₃ with these olefins necessitated dilution with solvents. When two halogens were on the nitrate carbon, the illustrated low temperature decomposition occurred. This instability has discouraged further work on fluorocarbon nitrates.

As part of a study on halogen nitrates," the system CF.I-CINO₃ was examined with the following results.

$$CF.I + 2 CINO_3 \xrightarrow{4.1} Cl_2 + CF_3I(ONO_2)_2 \xrightarrow{29C}$$

COF₂, CF₃l, N₂O₅, etc.

Thus, as with Cl₂O₄, an intermediate oxidized iodo derivative is generated first. Unlike the perchlorate case however, this does not decompose to a stable R, NO₂, but degrades as shown. Naumann and coworkers have studied these processes more carefully," isolating the CF I(ONO₂)₂ intermediate and obtaining still another intermediate which they did not isolate.

$$CF_1I + CINO_1 \rightarrow CF_1ICI(ONO_2) \xrightarrow{<-20} CF_1I(ONO_2)_2$$

A thorough, controlled decomposition scheme was worked out for the dinitrato molety above -20°C involving intermediates, such as CF,IO and CF,IO2. The overul decomposition equation is:

$$10 \operatorname{CF_3I(NO_3)_2} \rightarrow 5 \operatorname{CF_3I} + 5 \operatorname{COF_2} + 10 \operatorname{N_2O_5} + I_2 + IF_5 + I_2O_5$$

Raman spectroscopic characterization of CF₃I(NO₃)₂, $F_{s}I(NO_{s})_{2}$, and related compounds has been reported. Even though CINO, has been available for a number of years, it has not been extensively investigated with respect to fluorocarbons. This might be explained by the apparent instability of the products.

SUMMARY

Most of the known reaction chemistry of electroposiive chlorine compounds can be rationalized in terms of either addition of CI-X across multiple bonds or oxidative addition to atoms, such as iodine or sulfur in their lower oxidation states. The observed variety of the final reaction products can be explained by a multitude of secondary reactions which can involve either eliminations, further additions, or degradations. The observed reactions are easily moderated and controlled, and only rarely was no reaction encountered. The Cla--Xa- polarity of the CI-X bond in these compounds was demonstrated by the "directed" nature of many of the reactions. The strong electrophilic character of these com-

pounds was also evident. Because of the great reactivity of these compounds and the limited amount of work done so far in this area, there are many opportunities for future fruitful research.

Acknowledgements. We wish to express our appreciation to Drs. D. D. DesMarteau and R. A. DeMarco for communication of some of their results prior to publication. Support, in part by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch, under contract N00014-70-C-0294 and in part by the United States Air Force Office of Scientific Research, under contract no. F49620-77-C0038, during the preparation of this manuscript is gratefully acknowledged.

REFERENCES

- 1. O. Ruff and E. Ascher, Z. Anorg. Allgem. Chem., 176, 258 (1928).
- 2. H. Schmitz and H. J. Schumacher, Z. Naturforsch., 2A, 359 (1947). 3. F. Nyman, H. L. Roberts and T. Seaton, Inorg. Syn., 8, 160
- (1966). 4. C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, Syn. Inorg. Metal-Org.
- Chem., 3, 393 (1973). 5. G. P. Gambaretto and M. Napoli, J. Fluorine Chem., 7, 569
- (1976). 6. L. Stein, in V. Gutmann, ed., Halogen Chemistry, Vol. 1,
- New York, 1967.
- 7. K. O. Christe, IUPAC, XXIVth Int. Cong. Pure Appl. Chem., 4, 115 (1974).
- 8. A. J. Downs and C. J. Adums in J. C. Bailar et al., eds., Comprehensive Inorganic Chemsistry, Vol. II, Pergamon, Oxford, 1973.
- 9. W. K. R. Musgrave, Adv. Fluorine Chem., 1, 1 (1960). 10. W. A. Sheppard and C. M. Sharts, Organic Fluorine Chemistry, W. A. Benjamin, New York, 1969.
- 11. G. A. Olah, M. Nojima and I. Kerekes, Synthesis, 780 (1973).
- 12. C. M. Sharts and W. A. Sheppard, Org. React., 21, 125 (1974)
- 13. M. Hudlicky, Chemistry of Organic Fluorine Compounds, 2nd Ed., Halsted Press, New York, 1976.
- 14. J. J. Ewing, H. L. Tigelaar and W. H. Flygare, J. Chem. Phys., 56, 1957 (1972).
- 15. S. Greene, J. Chem. Phys., 58, 3117 (1973).
- 16. T. X. Carroll and T. D. Thomas, J. Chem. Phys., 69, 2185 (1974)
- 17. J. McGurk, C. L. Norris, H. L. Tigelaar and W. H. Flygare, J. Chem. Phys., 58, 3118 (1973).
- 18. C. J. Scheck and W. Maya, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 91, 2902 (1969).
- 19. D. E. Young, L. R. Anderson, D. E. Gould and W. B. Fox, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 92, 2313 (1970).
- 20. A. Majid and J. M. Shreeve, Inorg. Chem., 13, 2710 (1974).
- 21. C. T. Ratcliffe, C. V. Hardin, L. R. Anderson and W. B. Fox, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 93, 3886 (1971).
- 22. N. Walker and D. D. DesMarteau, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 97, 13 (1975).
- 23. D. D. DesMarteau, 174th ACS National Meeting, Chicago, August 1977.
- 24. G. Haran and D. W. A. Sharp, J. Fluorine Chem., 3, 423 (1973/1974).
- 25. G. C. Shaw, D. L. Scaton and E. R. Bissell, J. Org. Chem., 26, 4765 (1961).
- 26. J. Muray, J. Chem. Soc., 1884 (1959).
- 27. R. A. DeMarco, T. A. Kovacina and W. B. Fox, J. Fluorine Chem., 6, 93 (1975).
- 28. J. M. Shreeve, Acc. Chem. Res., 6, 387 (1973). 29. D. T. Sauer and J. M. Shreeve, J. Fluorine Chem., 1, 1
- (1971).30. T. Abe J. M. Shreeve, Inorg. Nucl. Chem., Lett., 9, 465
- (1973). 31. T. Abe and J. M. Shreeve, J. Fluorine Chem. 3, 187 (1973/1974).

Schack and Christe / Electropositive Chlorine Compounds

- 30
- F.W. Hoffman and T. C. Simmons, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 73, 3424 (1957).
- 33. S. L. Yu, D. T. Sauer and J. M. Shreeve, *Inorg. Chem.* 13, 484 (1974).
- 34. S. L. Yu and J. M. Shreeve, J. Fluorine Chem., 6, 259 (1975). 35 T. Abe and J. M. Shreeve, J. Fluorine Chem., 3, 17
- (1973/1974). 36. D. T. Sauer and J. M. Shreeve, Z. Anorg. Allgem. Chem.,
- 385, 113 (1971). 37 S. G. Metcalf and J. M. Shreeve, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 1631 (1972).
- 38. L. S. Boguslavskaya, V. S. Etlis, K. V. Yarovykh and A. B. Bulovyatova, Zh. Org. Khim., 8, 1161 (1972).
- 39 D. D. Moldavskii, V. G. Temchenko, V. I. Slesareva and G. L. Antipenko, Z. Org. Khim., 9, 694 (1973).
- 40 D. E. Gould, L. R. Anderson, D. E. Young and W. B. Fox, Chem. Commun. 1564 (1968).
- D. E. Gould, L. R. Anderson, D. E. Young and W. B. Fox, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 91, 1310 (1969).
- 42 R. Veyre, M. Quenault and C. Eyrand, C. R. Acad. Sci. Ser. C, 268, 1480 (1969).
- 43 M. Lustig, A. R. Pitochelli and J. K. Ruff, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 89, 2841 (1967).
- D. E. Young, L. R. Anderson and W. B. Fox, *Inorg. Chem.*, 9, 2602 (1970).
- G. Dahms, G. Didernich, A. Haas and M. Yazdanbakhsch, Chem. Zig., 3, 109 (1974).
- 46. S. L. Yu and J. A. Shreeve, Inorg. Chem., 15, 14 (1976).
- G. H. Sprenger, K. J. Wright and J. M. Shreeve, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2890 (1973).
- K. E. Peterman and J. M. Shreeve, Inorg. Chem., 13, 2705 (1974).
- 49. R. F. Swindell, R. M. Zaborowski and J. M. Shreeve, *Inorg. Chem.* 10, 1635 (1971).
- 50 R. L. Kirchmeier, U. I. Lasouris and J. M. Shreeve, *Inorg. Chem.*, 14, 592 (1975).
- 51 K. E. Peterman and J. M. Shreeve, Inorg. Chem., 14, 1223 (1975).
- R. L. Kirchmeier, G. H. Sprenger and J. M. Shreeve, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett., 11, 699 (1975).
- 53. J. B. Hynes and T. E. Austin, Inorg. Chem., 5, 488 (1966).
- 54. D. E. Young, L. R. Anderson and W. B. Fox, Chem. Commun, 395 (1970).
- D. D. Moldavskii and V. G. Temchenko, Zh. Org. Khim., 6, 1339 (1970).
- R. A. DeMarco and J. M. Shreeve, J. Fluorine Chem., 1, 269 (1971/1972).
- 57. H. Roesky, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl., 10, 265 (1971).
- 58. G. S. Kuta and R. E. Noltle, Int. J. Sulfur Chem., 8, 335 (1973).
- C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson, J. S. Muirhead and S. N. Cohz, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 91, 2907 (1969).
- 60 J. K. Ruff and M. Lustig, Inorg. Chem. 3, 1422 (1964).
- 61. C. J. Schack, unpublished results
- R. R. Smardzewski and W. B. Fox, J. Phys. Chem., 79, 219 (1975).
- C. T. Ratcliffe, C. V. Hardin, L. R. Anderson and W. B. Fox., Summer Symposium on Fluroine Chemistry, Marquette University, 1970.
- 64. K. Seppelt, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl., 15, 322 (1977).
- 65 K. Seppelt, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl., 15, 44 (1976) and Z. Anorg. Allgem. Chem., 425, 35 (1977).
- D. E. Young, L. R. Anderson, D. E. Gould and W. B. Fox, Tetrahedron Lett., 723 (1969).

- T. Kitazume and J. M. Shreeve, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 99, 4194 (1977).
- W. Maya, C. J. Schack, R. D. Wilson and J. S. Muirhead, Tetrahedron Lett., 3247 (1969).
 L. R. Anderson, D. E. Young, D. E. Gould, R.
- L. R. Anderson, D. E. Young, D. E. Gouid, R. Jurik-Hogan, D. Nuechterlein and W. B. Fax, J. Org. Chem., 35, 3730 (1970).
- R. S. Porter and G. H. Cady, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 79, 5625 (1957).
- R. D. Place and S. M. Williamson, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 90, 2550 (1968).
- 72. R. A. DeMiarco, private communication.
- 73. D. D. Moldavskii, V. G. Temchenko and G. L. Antipenko, Zh. Org. Khim., 7, 44 (1971).
- 74. C. J. Marsden, D. D. DesMarteau and L. S. Bartell, Inorg. Chem., 16, 2359 (1977).
- D. D. DesMarteau and R. M. Hammaker, Isr. J. Chem., 17, 103 (1978).
- 76. D. D. DesMarteau, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 94, 8933 (1972).
- 77. M. J. Hopkinson and D. D. DesMarteau, J. Fluorine Chem., 7, 501 (1976).
- M. J. Hopkinson, N. Walker and D. D. DesMarteau, J. Org. Chem., 41, 1407 (1976).
- W. P. Gilbreath and G. H. Cady, Inorg. Chem., 2, 496 (1963).
- 80. C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 9, 311 (1970).
- 81. C. V. Hardin, C. T. Ratcliffe, L. R. Anderson and W. B. Fox, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1938 (1970).
- 82. A. V. Fokin, Y. N. Studnev, L. D. Kuznetsova and V. L. Rud, Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Khim., 441 (1974).
- 83. A. V. Fokin, A. D. Nikolaeva, Y. N. Studnev, A. N. Rapkin, N. A. Proshin and L. D. Kuznetsova, *Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Khim.*, 915 (1975).
- A. V. Fokin, V. A. Komarov, A. T. Uzun, Y. N. Studnev, A. M. Gukov and S. V. Shirokov, *Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR* Ser. Khim., 659 (1974).
- A. V. Fokin, Y. N. Studnev, A. I. Rapkin, I. N. Krotovich, L. D. Kuznetsova and V. A. Kamarov, *Izv. Akad. Nauk* SSSR Ser. Khim., 928 (1976).
- A. V. Fokin, Y. N. Studnev, A. I. Rapkin, L. D. Kuznetsova and V. A. Komarov, *Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Khim.*, 472 (1976).
- A. V. Fokin, Y. N. Studnev, A. I. Rapkin and L. D. Kuznetsova, *Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Khim.*, 1817 (1974).
- 88. C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, to be published.
- 89. C. J. Schack and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 9, 1387 (1970).
- 90. C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich and J. F. Hon, *Inorg. Chem.*, 12, 897 (1973).
- C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., 14, 145 (1975).
- 92. C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, 30th Annual Northwest Regional Meeting, ACS, Honolulu, June 1975.
- K. Baum and C. D. Beard, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 96, 3233 (1974).
- 94. H. Martin, Angew. Chem., 70, 97 (1958).
- 95. C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1938 (1967).
- 96. W. Fink, Angew. Chem., 73, 466 (1961).
- K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack and R. D. Wilson, *Inorg Chem.*, 13, 2811 (1975).
- D. Naumann, H. H. Heinsen and E. Lehmann, J. Fluorine Chem., 8, 243 (1976).
- E. Lehmann, D. Naumann and H. H. Heinsen, Z. Anorg. Allgem. Chem., 431, 233 (1977).

Israel Journal of Chemistry 17 1978

549/550

Ser. 1 Chem., 14, 1223 85. A. V L. D Shreeve, Inorg. SSSR

- Chen 51 K. E (1975 52. R. L. Nucl

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 17, 2744 (1978.)] Copyright © 1978 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rocketdyn, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304, and M.A.N., Neue Technologie, D-8000, Muenchen, West Germany

Bromyl Fluoride. Vibrational Spectra, Force Field, and Thermodynamic Properties

KARL O. CHRISTE,* E. C. CURTIS, and EBERHARD JACOB

Received February 3, 1978

Infrared spectra are reported for FBr¹⁸O₂ in the gas phase and for FBr¹⁶O₂ in Ne, N₂, and Ar matrices at 3.6 K. Isotopic shifts were measured for ⁷⁹Br-⁸¹Br and ¹⁶O-¹⁸O and were used for the computation of a valence force field. Thermodynamic properties were computed for FBrO₂ and FClO₂ in the range 0-2000 K.

Introduction

Sall State Mains

Barthan and and the

Bromyl fluoride was first synthesized by Schmeisser and Pammer^{1,2} in 1955. Because of its low thermal stability and high reactivity, this compound had been only poorly characterized and was not further studied until 1975. In 1975, Gillespie and Spekkens published3 the Raman spectra of solid and liquid FBrO₂ and proposed a monomeric pyramidal structure, similar to that⁴ of FClO₂. Using Raman frequencies reported³ for liquid FBrO₂, Baran calculated⁵ a modified valence force field and mean amplitudes of vibration for FB: 6-2, assuming all bond angles to be 108°. Very recently, Jacob succeeded⁶ in obtaining good gas-phase infrared spectra for FBrO₂ in spite of the fact that gaseous FBrO₂ possesses a half-life of only 30 min at 15 °C. He also prepared a sample of FBr¹⁸O₂ and reported preliminary infrared data for the gas and for the neat and the argon matrix isolated solid. Although the oxygen isotopic shifts were measured, no ⁷⁹Br-⁸¹Br isotopic shifts were given.24

In this paper, we report higher resolution spectra and oxygen and bromine isotopic shifts for gaseous and for Ne, N₂, and Ar matrix isolated FBrO₂. In view of the interest^{3,5} in the nature of bonding in FBrO₂, a new force field computation

*To whom correspondence should be addressed at Rocketdyne.

appeared warranted, particularly since the previously used⁵ frequencies significantly differ from those of gaseous FBrO₂ and since the previously assumed⁵ geometry of FBrO₂ was only a crude estimate. Furthermore, the availability of both oxygen and bromine isotopic shifts offered a unique opportunity to test the value of such additional data for the refinement of force fields for compounds, such as bromine oxyfluorides.

Experimental Section

The samples of FBrO₂ used for recording the gas-phase spectra were prepared, as previously described,⁶ by low-temperature cocondensation of BrF₃ and H₂O. The infrared spectra of gaseous FBrO₂ were recorded at 15 °C on a Perkin-Elmer Model 325 spectrophotometer in the range 4000–290 cm⁻¹ using a nickel cell with AgBr windows attached to an external mirror system (optical path length 110 cm).

The samples of $FBrO_2$ used for the matrix isolation study were obtained as a byproduct during a spectroscopic study⁷ of BrF_3O . The spectrometer and handling have been previously described.⁷

Results and Discussion

Infrared Spectra of Gaseous FBrO₂. A survey infrared spectrum of gaseous $FBr^{16}O_2$ is shown in Figure 1. The corresponding spectrum of $FBr^{16}O_2$ has previously been re-



Figure 1. Survey infrared spectrum of gaseous FBr¹⁸O₂ recorded at 15 °C in a nickel cell equipped with AgBr windows with an optical path length of 110 cm⁻¹. The band marked by an asterisk in due to HE.



Figure 2. Band contours of v_1 , v_2 , and v_3 of gaseous FBr¹⁸O₂ recorded under higher resolution conditions with scale expansion. For ν_1 and ν_2 the frequencies of the ⁷⁹Br and ⁸¹Br Q-branch centers are marked. For v_1 , only the unresolved Q branch is shown at the same scale as that used for v_1 and v_2 . The complete band envelope is shown at a 2.5× compressed scale.



Figure 3. Band contour of ν_3 of gaseous FBr¹⁸O₂ showing the double Q branches for both bromine isotopes.

ported.⁶ Figures 2 and 3 show the band contours of each band recorded under higher resolution conditions and scale expansion.

The observed gas-phase frequencies of FBrO2 are compared in Table I to those^{3,6} previously reported for the liquid and the solid. As can be seen from Table I, the gas-phase frequencies significantly deviate from those of liquid and solid FBrO2, indicating some degree of association in the condensed phases. The BrF stretching mode, ν_2 (A'), exhibits the most pronounced frequency change (-62 cm⁻¹) on going from the gas to the solid, whereas the mean frequency change of the two BrO₂ stretching modes, ν_1 (A') and ν_5 (A''), is only -17 cm⁻¹. This indicates that association takes place mainly through the fluorine ligands. Preferential association through fluorine ligands has previously also been demonstrated⁷ for BrF₃O.

Infrared Spectra of Matrix-isolated FBrO2. In order to obtain unambiguous bromine isotopic shifts (bromine contains two naturally occurring isotopes, 79Br and 81Br, of almost equal

		-		l												
			c isotopic	cm ⁻¹	Δ ₇₉ Br ⁹¹ Br	1.5	1.4				2.7					
			anharmoni	shifts,	A160 ¹⁵ 0	44.7	0.4		15.4	* I~	42.4					
			BrF colu	room temp	F"."BI''O'	916 (100) p	1				962 (8) dp					
		Raman ^b	lianid	-10 °C	F"."BrieO3	908 (100) p	506 (36) p		394 (14) p	305 (21) p	953 (14) đp	271 (16) dp				
			eolid	75 °C	F"*"Br ¹⁴ O ₁	908 (100)	524 sh	496 (25) 487 sh	400 sh 386 (10)	305 (20) 294 sh	963 (5) 940 (20)	267 (15)				
		37 °C)	L L	"."Br	"0 ¹	867	486		369	290	902	260				
		solid ^a (-)	Ľ	79.41 Br-	160 ³	918 vs	490 vs, br		387 ms	305 mw	947 vs, br	276 mw 271 mw				
				F ^{e1} Br-	°0,1	913.3	535.6		0.		965.6					
			Ā	F*Br-	¹⁶ O ₃	914.8	537.0		384		967.2					
יהסת ווכלי		solated	. **	F st Br-	1 0 ³	920.8	534.3		1.2		968.6					
,	Infrared	matrix i	Z	F*Br-	¹⁶ 0 ¹	922.3	535.7		391		971.2					
	1					Ð	F*Br-	16O ²	920.1	544.8		60 .		973.6		
			Z	F"Br-	1 • 0	921.6	S46.2		38		976.2					
				F ^{ei} Br-	10 ¹¹	874.8	550.1		0.4	\$	933.7					
			2	F"Br-	"0"	875.3	551.5		37	~29	936.5					
	•		2	F ^u Br	16O3	919.5	550.4		15.8	0	976.2					
		r		F*Br-	۰ 0	921.0	551.9		38	~31	978.9					
		•	astign- ment in	point	group C.	A' P ₁	.		å	×.	A" v,	*				

Date from ref ó Data from ref

552

Table I.

Vibrational Spectra of FBrO.

2746 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 17, No. 10, 1978

いたので、「「「「「「「「」」」を見ていていていていている」というで、



Figure 4. Infrared spectra of Ne, N₂, and Ar matrix isolated FBr¹⁶O₂, recorded at 3.6 K with 20-fold scale expansion under higher resolution conditions using CsI windows and a mole ratio of ~ 1000 :1.

abundance) for FBrO₂, the infrared spectra of matrix-isolated FBr¹⁶O₂ were recorded at 3.6 K. Since, for the related BrF₃O⁷ and BrF₃⁸ molecules, pronounced and unpredictable matrix effects and splittings were observed, the spectra of FBrO₂ were recorded in three different matrix materials, i.e., Ne, N₂, and Ar. The observed spectra, recorded under higher resolution conditions with 20-fold scale expansion, are shown in Figure 4. The observed frequencies are listed in Table I. By analogy with previous reports on matrix-isolated BrF₃^{8,9} and BrF₃O,⁷ the FBrO₂ spectra exhibited pronounced matrix frequency shifts. As for BrF₃⁸ and BrF₃O,⁷ a Ne matrix was found to give the best results and frequency values very close to those found for the gas phase (see Table I). Association effects were most pronounced in the Ar matrix.

Assignments and Determination of Isotopic Shifts. The assignments for FBrO₂ in point group C, are straightforward and are well supported by Raman polarization data,³ by ¹⁸O isotopic shifts,⁶ and by comparison with the spectra of the closely related FClO₂¹⁰ and SeO₂F⁻³ species. They are listed in Table I and require no further comment.

For the determination of the ¹⁶O-¹⁸O isotopic shifts in FBrO₂, the gas-phase anharmonic infrared frequencies listed in Table I were used. However for compounds exhibiting such large isotopic shifts, anharmonicity corrections of these shifts are important for force field calculations. Unfortunately, no experimental data are available for FBrO₂ to permit reliable anharmonicity corrections. However for RuO₄, which possesses a central atom of a mass similar to that of Br and exhibits comparable ¹⁶O-¹⁸O isotopic shifts, anharmonicity corrections were estimated¹¹ to be about 1.4 and 0.5 cm⁻¹ for the ¹⁶O-¹⁸O isotopic shifts of the ν_3 stretching and the ν_4 deformation modes, respectively. Assuming similar correction values for FBrO₂, the magnitude of the expected anharmonicity corrections obviously is significantly larger than the 0.1 cm⁻¹ uncertainty in the values of the observed anharmonic frequencies. Therefore, we have treated the observed anharmonic oxygen isotopic shifts in the following normal-coordinate analysis as the lower limit and have used 1.6 and 1.0 cm¹ larger shifts as the upper limits for the stretching modes v_1 and v_5 and the deformation mode v_3 , respectively. As will be shown, the force field analysis supports this choice.

For the bromine isotopic shifts, anharmonicity corrections

are much less of a problem due to the smallness (0.3 cm^{-1}) of these shifts. Therefore, possible anharmonicity corrections for these shifts should not exceed the measured uncertainties $(\pm 0.1 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ of these shifts. The best values for the isotopic shifts are listed in the last two columns of Table I. The agreement between the bromine isotopic shifts observed for gaseous FBrO₂ and those observed for the matrix-isolated species is generally good if one takes into consideration that the Q-branch band contours of ν_1 and ν_2 are distorted on the P-branch side by hot bands and that for ν_5 a double Q branch is observed for each bromine isotope.

Force Field Computations. A normal-coordinate analysis was carried out for FBrO₂ to obtain more reliable force constants for this interesting molecule and to examine the usefulness of isotopic shifts for such an analysis. The potential and kinetic energy matrices were computed by a machine method.¹² The geometry



was assumed for this computation, based on the known geometries of FBrO₃,¹³ FCIO₃,¹⁴ and FCIO₂⁴ and an extrapolation between BrO bond length and stretching frequency, similar to that¹⁵ used for CIO bonds, using the data published for BrO₄^{-16,17} and FBrO₃,^{13,18} This geometry appears more likely than that ($\alpha = \beta = 108^{\circ}$, r = 1.63 Å) chosen⁵ by Baran for his computation. The symmetry coordinates used for FBrO₂ were identical with those previously given¹⁰ for FCIO₂, except for the correction of the obvious typographical error in the factor of S₄. The bending coordinates were weighted by unit (1 Å) distance.

The force constants were adjusted by trial and error with the aid of a computer to give an exact (0.1 cm^{-1}) fit between all observed and computed frequencies. The observed ⁷⁹Br-⁸¹Br and ¹⁶O-¹⁸O isotopic shifts were used as additional constraints. We will first discuss our choice of a force field for the A" block since it contains only one stretching and one deformation mode.

The force constants of F_{55} and F_{66} were computed as a function of F_{56} . The resulting curves are shown in Figure 5. We have also computed the bromine and oxygen isotopic shifts over the same range of F_{56} and have plotted their values in Figure 5. The observed isotopic shifts, $\Delta_{Br_{rd}} \pm 0.1 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ and $\Delta_{O_{r5}} \pm 1.6 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ (see above discussion of anharmonicity corrections), were used to define the probable range of the force constants. The values thus obtained are given in Figure 5 and Table II. Figure 5 demonstrates the importance of the anharmonicity corrections for $\Delta_{O_{s5}}$, i.e., a better overlap with the $\Delta_{Br_{r5}}$ force field constraint, as previously demonstrated¹⁹ by McDowell and Goldblatt for OsO₄. Furthermore, it shows that the preferred force field closely corresponds to F_{66} being a minimum, a condition previously shown^{19,20} to be a good approximation to the general valence force field values for similar weakly coupled systems.

For the A' block of FBrO₂ the problem of defining a preferred force field is more difficult since this block contains two stretching and two deformation modes. Numerical experiments showed that only three of the six off-diagonal symmetry force constants were essential for fitting the isotopic data. These three off-diagonal constants were F_{13} , F_{24} , and F_{34} , with F_{13} and F_{34} being more important then F_{24} . This result is in good agreement with the previous findings¹⁰ for the related FClO₂ molecule and is not surprising in view of

Table II. Observed Frequencies for F⁷⁹Br¹⁶O₂, Symmetry Force Constants,⁶ Computed and Observed ¹⁶O-¹⁸O and ⁷⁹Br-⁸¹Br Isotopic Shifts, and Potential Energy Distribution^b

					iso	topic shi	ifts, cm ⁻		
assignment	approx description of				cal	cd	ob	ed 🛛	
group C	mode	freq, cm ⁻¹	symmetry for	rce constants	Δο	Δ _{Br}	Δο	Δ _{Br}	PED
A' v ₁ v ₂ v ₃ v ₄	$\nu_{aym}(BrO_2) \\ \nu(BrF) \\ \delta_{sciss}(BrO_2) \\ \delta_{aym}(FBrO_2) $	921.0 551.9 385.8 310	$F_{11} = f_T + f_{TT}$ $F_{12} = f_R$ $F_{33} = f_\beta$ $F_{44} = .\alpha + f_{GA}$ $F_{13} = f_T\beta$ $F_{24} = f_R\alpha$ $F_{24} = f_R\alpha$ $F_{24} = f_R\alpha$	$\begin{array}{c} 6.931 \pm 0.095 \\ 2.750 \pm 0.04 \\ 1.453 \pm 0.08 \\ 1.487 \pm 0.08 \\ -0.40 \pm 0.19 \\ 0.095 \pm 0.09 \\ 0.49 \pm 0.07 \end{array}$	45.23 0.31 15.65 11.74	1.56 1.40 1.12 0.52	44.7 0.4 15.4	1.5 1.4	96 F ₁₁ 99 F ₂₂ 76 F ₃₃ , 16 F ₃₄ 103 F ₄₄ , 37 F ₃₃ , -41 F ₃₄
Α" ν _s ν _s	$ \nu_{asym}(BrO_2) \delta_{asym}(FBrO_2) $	978.9 273	$F_{44} = f_r - f_{rr}$ $F_{44} = f_{\alpha} - f_{\alpha\alpha}$ $F_{44} = f_{r\alpha} - f_{r\alpha'}$	7.037 ± 0.06 0.762 ± 0.004 0.14 ± 0.22	43.28 7.21	2.70 0.33	42.4	2.7	100 F ₅₅ 100 F ₆₆

^a Stretching constants in mdyn/A, deformation constants in mdyn A/rad², and stretch-bend interaction constants in mdyn/rad. ^b Percent contributions. Contributions of less than 9% to the PED are not listed.



Figure 5. Force constant display of the A" block of FBrO₂ using the observed bromine $(2.7 \pm 0.1 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ and oxygen $(42.4 \pm 1.6 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ isotopic shifts as constraints. F_{55} , F_{44} , and F_{56} have units of mdyn/Å, mdyn Å/rad², and mdyn/rad, respectively. The rectangle of $\Delta_{O_{55}}$ marked by broken lines represents the observed anharmonic oxygen slift of $v_5 \pm 0.4 \text{ cm}^{-1}$, whereas the solid rectangle assumes the observed anharmonic oxygen shift as the lower limit and a 1.6 cm⁻¹ higher value, for anharmonicity corrected, as the upper limit. The broken and the solid vertical lines indicate the plausible force constant ranges and the preferred force field, respectively.

the fact that G_{13} , G_{24} , and G_{34} are the major off-diagonal G matrix terms in the A' block. It was also shown that the variation of F_{13} , F_{24} , and F_{34} strongly influenced only the corresponding diagonal terms. This relative independence of the interaction constants permitted us to examine each of them separately. The results of these computations were again summarized in graphical form and are presented in Figures 6-8. In this manner, the values of F_{13} , F_{24} , and F_{34} , required to duplicate all of the observed isotopic data, were determined. These three interaction constants were then combined in a single force field, and a satisfactory fit of the isotopic data could be achieved with only minor adjustments. The resulting force field is given in Table 11. The computed oxygen shifts were intentionally kept slightly larger than those observed to leave some room for any future anharmonicity corrections.

Figures 6 and 7, dealing with the stretch-bend interaction constants F_{13} and F_{24} , respectively, are analogous to Figure 5, which has been discussed above in detail for the A" block,



<u>بالج</u>

Figure 6. Force constant display of the A' block. All off-diagonal constants were set to zero, except for F_{13} . Only those diagonal constants are shown which were significantly influenced by changes in the interaction constant F_{13} . For additional explanation see caption of Figure 5.

Table III. Internal Force Constants⁴ of FBrO₃ Compared to Those Previously Reported

	this work	ref 5	Ь
<i>f</i> .	6.984 ± 0.08	6.76	6.78
f _P	2.750 ± 0.04	2.25	2.24
í.	-0.05 ± 0.08	0	0.14
fa.	1.125 ± 0.04	1.090	1.066
fa	1.453 ± 0.08	1.664	1.485
Tan	0.363 ± 0.04	0.344	0.288
faa	0.49 ± 0.07	0.01	
f Pro	0.095 ± 0.09	0.034	
fun	-0.07 ± 0.11	0	
f'	$+0.07 \pm 0.11$	0	

⁴ Units are identical with those of Table II. ^b R. Bougon, P. Joubert, and G. Tantot, J. Chem. Phys., 66, 1562 (1977).

and therefore do not require any further comment. Figure 8 shows the dependence of the two diagonal bending constants F_{33} and F_{44} on the bend-bend interaction constant F_{34} . In order to be able to fit the observed oxygen shift of v_3 , either a rather large positive or a small negative value is required for F_{34} . Of these two possibilities, the former is preferred, since it results in more plausible force constants. For $F_{34} = 0.2$, the potential energy distribution (PED) is essentially 100% characteristic ($F_{44} = \text{minimum}$), whereas, for the extreme values of F_{34} , v_3 and v_4 become about even mixtures of F_{33} and

U

Table IV.	Stretching Force Constants (mdyn/A) of FBrO, Co	ompared to Those of Other Bromine Compounds

	BrO, d	BrO,	b BrF,O,	* BrF.O	BrF,-d	FBrO,	FBrO,*	BrF,O	BrF	BrF,	BrF, ^h	BrF ₃ +1	BrF ₆ +J
$f_r(BrO)$ $f_R(BrF)$	5.28	6.05	6.32 1.63	6.70 2.14	2.23	6.98	6.92	7.68 2.93		3.10	3.24		
f _R '(BrF)						<i></i>	3.22	3.51	4.07	4.07	4.02	4.60	4.90

^a H. Siebert, "Anwendungen der Schwingungsspektroskopie in der Anorganischen Chemie", Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1966. ^b Reference 17. ^c K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, E. C. Curtis, W. Kuhimann, and W. Sawodny, *Inorg. Chem.*, 17, 533 (1978). ^d K. O. Christe and D. Naumann, *ibid.*, 12, 59 (1973). ^e Reference 13. ^f K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtia, and R. Bougon, *Inorg. Chem.*, 17, 533 (1978). ^g Reference 9. ^h K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, and D. Pilipovich, *Inorg. Chem.*, 11, 1679 (1972). ^l K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, *ibid.*, 9, 2296 (1970). ^j K. O. Christe and R. D. Wilson, *ibid.*, 14, 694 (1975). ^k R. Bougon, P. Joubert, and G. Tantot, J. Chem. Phys., 66, 1562 (1977).



Figure 7. Force constant display of the A' block showing the dependence of F_{22} and F_{44} on F_{24} . For additional explanation see captions of Figures 5 and 6.



Figure 8. Force constant display of the A' block showing the dependence of F_{33} and F_{44} on F_{34} .

 F_{44} . The moderate amount of mixing obtained for ν_3 and ν_4 in our preferred force field (see Table II) is not surprising in view of their similar frequencies and motions involved. The remainder of the PED (see Table II) is highly characteristic and supports the approximate description of the modes given in Table II.

A comparison of the internal force constants of FBrO₂ with those previously reported is given in Table III. As can be seen, our force field significantly differs, particularly for f_R and f_{cd} .

Table V. Thermodynamic Properties for F⁷⁹Br¹⁶O₂

TY	C_p^{\bullet} ,	$(H^{\circ}_{T} - H^{\circ}_{0}),$	$-(F^{\circ}_{T} - H^{\circ}_{\bullet})/T,$	5° 41
	CP4 (1101 005)	KCAL/ IIIOA	car (mor deg)	5 T, 64
0	0	0	0	0
100	9.493	0.831	48.749	57.059
200	12.831	1.957	54.945	64.732
298.15	15.033	3.332	59.119	70.295
300	15.066	3.360	59.188	70.388
400	16.527	4.945	62.576	74.938
500	17.467	6.648	65.438	78.734
600	18.082	8.427	67.931	81.977
700	18.498	10.258	70.144	84.797
800	18.789	12.123	72.134	87.288
900	18.998	14.013	73.944	89.513
1000	19.154	15.921	75.603	91.523
1100	19.272	17.842	77.134	93.355
1200	19.363	19.774	78.557	95.036
1300	19.436	21.714	79.885	96.589
1400	19.494	23.661	81.130	98.031
1500	19.541	25.613	82.303	99.378
1600	19.580	27.569	83.410	100.640
1700	19.613	29.529	84.458	101.828
1800	19.640	31.491	85.455	102.950
1900	19.664	33.456	86.404	104.013
2000	19.684	35.424	87.310	105.022

Our results show that the BrF bond in $FBrO_2$ is significantly stronger than previously assumed.^{3,5}

Comparison with Similar Compounds and Bonding in FBrO2. A comparison of the FBrO₂ stretching force constants with those of other bromine oxides, fluorides, and oxyfluorides is given in Table IV. The BrF stretching force constants are separated into two groups. The low f_R force constants observed for $BrF_2O_2^-$, BrF_4O^- , BrF_4^- , and some of the bonds in BrF_3 and BrF₅ can be attributed to significant contributions from semiionic, three-center, four-electron bonding while it is assumed that the bonds belonging to the f_R' group are largely covalent. The spread within each group is caused by secondary effects, such as formal charge (anion, neutral molecule, or cation), degree of fluorine substitution, and oxidation state of the central atom. These effects have previously been discussed^{21,22} at length for the corresponding chlorine compounds and appear to be also applicable to the bromine compounds of Table IV, although for the latter they are somewhat less pronounced. This is caused by the fact that the larger bromine central atoms are more polarizable than chlorine, thereby causing the two types of bonds to become less distinct.

As far as FBrO₂ is concerned, it can be seen from Table IV that its stretching force constants do not fit too well the general trends of Table IV, and it is therefore placed between these two groups. A similar anomaly has previously been noted for FClO₂ and was explained by a weak highly polar $(p-\pi^*)\sigma$ bond.²² The same explanation, i.e., bonding between a 2p electron of F and an antibonding π^* orbital of the BrO₂ radical, can be invoked for FBrO₂.

Thermodynamic Properties. The thermodynamic properties of $F^{79}Br^{16}O_2$ were computed with the molecular geometry

Table VI. Thermodynamic Properties of F³⁸Cl¹⁶O,

	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Т, К	Cp°, cal/(mol deg)	$(H^{\circ}_{T} - H^{\circ}_{\bullet}),$ kcal/mol	$\frac{-(F^{\circ}_{T} - H^{\circ}_{\circ})/T}{\operatorname{cal}/(\operatorname{mol} \operatorname{deg})}$	S°T, eu
0	0	0	0	0
100	8.507	0.805	46.851	54.898
200	11.267	1.790	52.666	61.618
298.15	13.509	3.012	56.456	66.559
300	13.545	3.037	56.519	66.643
400	15.167	4.478	59.581	70.775
500	16.318	6.055	62.180	74.291
600	17.134	7.730	64,459	77.342
700	17,718	9.474	66.495	80.030
800	18,143	11.268	68.339	82.425
900	18.459	13.099	70.026	84.581
1000	18.699	14.958	71.581	86.539
1100	18.884	16.837	73.023	88.330
1200	19.030	18.733	74,368	89.979
1300	19,147	20.642	75.629	91.507
1400	19.241	22.562	76.814	92.930
1500	19.318	24.490	77.934	94.260
1600	19.382	26.425	78,993	95.509
1700	19.436	28.366	80.000	96.686
1800	19.481	30.312	80,958	97.798
1900	19.520	32.262	81.872	98.852
2000	19.554	34.216	82.747	99.854

given above and the vibrational frequencies of Table II, assuming an ideal gas at 1 atm pressure and using the harmonic-oscillator, rigid-rotor approximation.23 These properties are given for the range 0-2000 K in Table V. Since no thermodynamic data had previously been reported for FCIO₂, we have also computed these properties for F³⁵Cl¹⁶O₂ (see Table VI) using the previously published frequencies¹⁰ and geometry.4

Conclusion

A force field has been computed for FBrO₂ using gas-phase frequency values and bromine and oxygen isotopic shifts. It was shown that the most important force constants, f_{BrO} and f_{BrF} , can be determined with an accuracy of about 0.08 and 0.04 mdyn/Å, respectively. The importance of anharmonicity corrections for the oxygen shifts was demonstrated. In the absence of such anharmonicity corrections, the bromine isotopic shifts are more useful for defining the force field because of the smaller anharmonicity corrections required.

The BrF bond in FBrO₂ (2.75 mdyn/Å) is considerably stronger than previously assumed (2.25 mdyn/Å)⁵ but is still somewhat weaker than predicted by comparison with related bromine compounds. This weakening effect might be explained by assuming a polar σ bond between a 2p electron of F and an antibonding π^* orbital of the BrO₂ radical.

Acknowledgment. K.O.C. is indebted to Drs. L. R. Grant, C. J. Schack, and W. W. Wilson for helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research for financial support.

Registry No. F"Br¹⁶O₂, 67452-70-4; F³⁵Cl¹⁶O₂, 35880-03-6; FBrO₂, 22585-64-4; FBr14O2, 64544-65-6; 14O, 14797-71-8; 7Br, 14336-94-8; ⁸¹Br, 14380-59-7.

References and Notes

- M. Schmeisser and E. Pammer, Angew. Chem., 67, 156 (1955).
 M. Schmeisser and E. Pammer, Angew. Chem., 69, 781 (1957).
 R. J. Gillespie and P. Spekkens, J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun., 314 (1975); J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans., 1539 (1977); Isr. J. Chem., 17, 11 (1978).

- (1770).
 C. R. Parent and M. C. L. Gerry, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 49, 343 (1974).
 E. J. Baran, Spectrosc. Lett., 9, 323 (1976).
 E. Jacob, Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem., 433, 255 (1977).
 K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and R. Bougon, Inorg. Chem., 17, 533 (1978).
 R. A. Frey, R. L. Redington, and A. L. Khidir Aljibury, J. Chem. Phys., 844 (1971). 4, 344 (1971).
- (9) K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and D. Pilipovich, Spectrochim. Acta, Part 4, 27a, 931 (1971).
- (10) D. F. Smith, G. Begun, and W. Fletcher, Spectrochim. Acta, 20, 1763 (1964)
- (11) R. S. McDowell, L. B. Asprey, and L. C. Hoskins, J. Chem. Phys., 56, 5712 (1972).
- (12) E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, 27a, 1989 (1971).
- (12) E. H. Appelman, B. Beagley, D. W. J. Cruickshank, A. Foord, S. Rustad, and V. Ulbrecht, J. Mol. Struct., 35, 139 (1976).
 (14) A. H. Clark, B. Beagley, D. W. J. Cruickshank, and T. G. Hewitt, J. Chem. Soc. A, 872 (1970).
- (15) E. A. Robinson, Can. J. Chem., 41, 3021 (1963).
- (16) S. Siegel, B. Tani, and E. Appelman, *Inorg. Chem.*, 8, 1190 (1969).
 (17) L. C. Brown, G. M. Begun, and G. E. Boyd, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 91, 2250 (1969).
- (18) H. H. Classen and E. H. Appelman, *Inorg. Chem.*, 9, 622 (1970).
 (19) R. S. McDowell and M. Goldblatt, *Inorg. Chem.*, 10, 625 (1971).
 (20) W. Sawodny, J. Mol. Spectrosc., 30, 56 (1969).

- (21) K. O. Christe, Proc. Int. Congr. Pure Appl. Chem., 24th, 4, 115 (1974).
 (22) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Adv. Inorg. Chem. Radiochem., 18, 319 (1976).

ŧ

- (23) J. E. Mayer and M. G. Mayer, "Statistical Mechanics", Wiley, New York, N.Y., 1940.
- (24) In a recent paper on KBrO₂F₂, R. Bougon, P. Joubert and G. Tantot, J. Chem. Phys., 66, 1562 (1977), also reported a force field calculation for FBrO₂ using the frequencies of ref 3. Their results have been included in Table III.

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry, 17, 2749 (1978.)] Copyright © 1978 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

> Contribution from Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Chemistry and Structure of N₂F₃⁺ Salts

KARL O. CHRISTE* and C. J. SCHACK

Received February 22, 1978

The novel $N_2F_2^+$ salt $N_2F_3SbF_6$ was prepared from N_2F_4 and SbF_5 in anhydrous HF solution. A metathetical reaction between $N_2F_3SbF_6$ and Cs_3SnF_6 in HF produced N_2F_4 and the novel salt $N_2F_3SnF_5$. It was shown that N_2F_4 and BF_3 do not form a stable adduct at temperatures as low as -78 °C. The vibrational and ¹⁹F NMR spectra of the $N_2F_3^+$ cation were reexamined. All the experimental data are consistent with a planar structure of symmetry C_6 for $N_2F_3^+$. The previously reported vibrational assignments, made on the basis of a nonplanar structure of symmetry C_1 , are revised for six fundamental frequencies.

Introduction

The first report on the formation of a stable adduct between N_2F_4 and a Lewis acid was published¹ in 1965 by Ruff. He showed^{1,2} that SbF₃, when treated with an excess of N_2F_4 in AsF₃ solution, produced, depending on the pressure of N_2F_4 ,

either the 1:2 adduct N₂F₄·2SbF₅ or the 1:3 adduct N₂F₄·3SbF₅. On the basis of the observed ¹⁹F NMR spectrum and an incomplete infrared spectrum, he assigned to N₂F₄·2SbF₅ the ionic structure N₂F₃+Sb₂F₁₁⁻ with hindered rotation around the N-N bond in N₂F₃⁺. In 1967, Young and Moy published³

A DESCRIPTION OF A DESC

the syntheses of adducts between N_2F_4 and AsF_5 . At -78 °C and ambient temperature, the AsF_5 : N_2F_4 combination ratios were reported to be 2.3 and 1.3 ± 0.2 , respectively. In addition to an incomplete infrared spectrum and an unresolved ¹⁹F NMR spectrum, the strongest lines of an X-ray powder diffraction pattern were given which was indexed on the basis of a cubic unit cell with $a \approx 10.8$ Å. In the same year, Lawless published⁴ a better resolved infrared spectrum of $N_2F_3AsF_6$, but no assignments were offered. In 1970, Qureshi and Aubke published⁵ a paper dealing with the infrared and Raman spectra of solid $N_2F_3AsF_6$ and $N_2F_3Sb_2F_{11}$. With the exception of the N-N torsional mode, they observed and tentatively assigned all fundamental vibrations of $N_2F_3^+$ proposing a nonplanar structure of symmetry C_1 .

Since $N_2F_3^+$ salts are of interest as burning aids in solid propellant $NF_3^-F_2$ gas generator formulations,⁶ we have studied (i) the synthesis of $N_2F_3SbF_6$, (ii) the possibility of converting $N_2F_3SbF_6$ into "self-clinkering"⁷ $N_2F_3^+$ salts by metathetical reactions,⁸ and (iii) the vibrational spectra and structure of the $N_2F_3^+$ cation. The results of this study are summarized in this paper.

Experimental Section

Materials and Apparatus. Volatile materials were manipulated in a well-passivated (with ClF₃) Monel vacuum line equipped with Teflon-FEP U-traps and diaphragm valves. Pressures were measured with either a Heise Bourdon tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm \pm 0.1%) or a Validyne Model DM 56A pressure transducer. Nonvolatile materials were handled outside of the vacuum system in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glovebox.

Arsenic pentafluoride and SbF₅ (Ozark Mahoning), N₂F₄ (Air Products), and BF₃ and SO₂ (Matheson) were purified by fractional condensation prior to use. The BrF₅ (Matheson) was treated with F_2 at 200 °C and then purified by fractional condensation. HF was dried as previously described.⁹ The SnF₄ (Ozark Mahoning) was used as received. The preparation of Cs₂SnF₆ has previously been described.⁷

The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 283 spectrophotometer as dry powders pressed between AgBr or AgCl disks in a Wilks minipellet press. Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrometer using the 4880-Å exciting line and a Claassen filter¹⁰ for the elimination of plasma lines. Polarization measurements for HF solutions in thin-walled KelF capillaries were carried out by method VIII, as described¹⁰ by Claassen et al. The ¹⁹F NMR spectra were recorded on a Varian Model EM 390 spectrometer at 84.6 MHz using Teflon-FEP sample tubes (Wilmad Glass Co.) and CFCl₃ as an external standard. Debye-Scherrer powder patterns were taken using a GE Model XRD-6 diffractometer with nickel-filtered copper K α radiation.

Synthesis of N₂F₃SbF₆. A Teflon ampule, containing a Tefloncoated magnetic stirring bar and equipped with a stainless steel valve, was loaded with 14.4 mmol of SbF₅ in a glovebox and attached to the vacuum line. Then 2 mL of anhydrous HF was condensed into the ampule at -78 °C. While the mixture was stirred and warmed to ambient temperature, the system was pressurized with N_2F_4 (~1 atm). A gradual decrease in the pressure was noted due to uptake of N₂F₄. Periodic cycling to below 0 °C seemed to increase the rate of N_2F_4 uptake. After several hours the unreacted N_2F_4 and HF solvent were pumped off at 40 °C until constant weight was achieved. The observed weight gain corresponded to the reaction of 12.1 mmol of N₂F₄. When the reaction was repeated on a larger scale with 8 mL of HF for 3 days, it was found that 74.0 mmol of SbF3 reacted with 73.5 mmol of N₂F₄ to give 23.66 g of N₂F₃SbF₆ (weight of N₂F₃SbF₆ calculated for 74.0 mmol of SbF₅: 23.74 g), which was characterized by ¹⁹F NMR and vibrational spectroscopy.

Synthesis of $N_2F_3AsF_6$, A 30-mL stainless steel cylinder was loaded at -196 °C with 22.8 mmol of AsF₅ and 26.8 mmol of N_2F_4 . In a prechilled but empty Dewar, the cylinder was allowed to warm slowly from -196 °C to room temperature. Unreacted N_2F_4 (4.0 mmol) was recovered by pumping at ambient temperature. The weight (6.25 g) of the resulting white solid was in excellent sgreement with that (6.25 g) calculated for 22.8 mmol of $N_2F_4SF_6$. The compound, when prepared in this manner, always was slightly tacky, but hard. It was characterized by ¹⁹F NMR and vibrational spectroscopy. The N_2F_4 -BF₃ Systems. Equimolar amounts of N_2F_4 and BF₃, when combined at -78 °C in a Teflon-FEP ampule, did not form a solid. The liquid could be distilled at -78 °C to a colder trap without leaving any solid residue behind.

The N_2F_4 -SaF₄ System. A suspension of SnF₄ (4.68 mmol) in 4 mL of liquid HF in a Teflon-FEP ampule was pressurized with N_2F_4 (12.7 mmol) to a pressure of 900 mm. The mixture was stirred for 5 days at room temperature. On the basis of its vibrational spectra and chemical analysis, the white solid residue obtained upon removal of all material volatile at 25 °C did not contain any $N_2F_3^+$.

Synthesis of N₂F₃SnF₅. Solid N₂F₃SbF₆ (6.48 mmol) and Cs₂SnF₆ (3.24 mmol) were placed in a previously described Teflon-FEP apparatus, and approximately 2 mL of anhydrous HF was added. After the system was stirred and shaken vigorously for 30 min at room temperature, some of the HF was removed under vacuum and the mixture was cooled to -78 °C. The solid and liquid phases were separated by pressure filtration, and the volatile products were removed by pumping at 25 °C for 15 h. The volatile material was separated by fractional condensation and consisted of the HF solvent and N₂F₄ (3.2 mmol). The filtrate residue (0.3 g) was shown by vibrational spectroscopy to contain the N₂F₃ and (SnF₅⁻)_n ions^{1-5,7} as the main components, in addition to a small amount of SbF₆⁻. The filter cake consisted mainly of CsSbF₆ with lesser amounts of N₂F₃SnF₅.

Attempts were unsuccessful to suppress N_2F_4 evolution in the above reaction by carrying out the entire metathesis at -78 °C. Again N_2F_4 evolution and $N_2F_3SnF_5$ formation were observed.

Results and Discussion

Synthesis. For the metathetical synthesis of $N_2F_3^+$ salts using the CsSbF₆ process,⁴ $N_2F_3SbF_6$ was needed as a starting material. Although Ruff had studied^{1,2} the interaction of N_2F_4 with SbF₅ in a solvent, such as AsF₃, he had obtained only the polyantimonates $N_2F_3Sb_2F_{11}$ and $N_2F_3Sb_3F_{16}$. We found that, if this reaction is carried out in HF solution using excess N_2F_4 at a pressure of about 1 atm, $N_2F_3SbF_6$ can be obtained in quantitative yield and excellent purity according to

$$N_2F_4 + SbF_5 \xrightarrow{HF \text{ soln}} N_2F_3SbF_6$$

Similarly, no difficulty was encountered in preparing a well-defined 1:1 adduct between N_2F_4 and AsF_5 . In this case, no solvent was required and the yield was quantitative:

$$N_2F_4 + A_8F_5 \xrightarrow{25 \circ C} N_2F_3A_8F_6$$

According to a previous report³ by Young and Moy on the same system, the averaged composition of their adduct was N_2F_4 ·1.33AsF₅ and, in the presence of HF as a solvent, the yield was only about 65%.

Boron trifluoride, which is a weaker Lewis acid than SbF_5 and AsF_5 , does not form a stable adduct with N_2F_4 at temperatures as low as -78 °C. Our attempts also failed to directly synthesize an $N_2F_3^+$ salt derived from SnF_4 by treatment of a SnF_4 -HF suspension with N_2F_4 . No N_2F_4 uptake occurred. This lack of reactivity cannot be due to insufficient acid strength of SnF_4 since metathesis in HF yields stable $N_2F_3SnF_5$ (see below). A more plausible explanation is that N_2F_4 is not a strong enough Lewis base to depolymerize SnF_4 .

Since the direct synthesis of an adduct between N_2F_4 and SnF_4 was not possible, a metathetical reaction between $N_2F_3SbF_6$ and Cs_2SnF_6 was carried out in HF solution. The following reaction occurred:

$$2N_{2}F_{3}SbF_{6} + Cs_{2}SnF_{6} \xrightarrow{\text{HF soln}}_{-78 \text{ °C filtration}} \\ 2CsSbF_{6} + N_{2}F_{3}SnF_{5} + N_{2}F_{4}$$

The $N_2F_3SnF_3$ salt is a white solid, stable at room temperature. It is considerably more soluble in HF than CsSbF₆, thus making the metathesis possible. Attempts were unsuccessful to prepare $(N_2F_3)_2SnF_6$ by modification of the above reaction



Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of N₂F₃SbF₄: trace A, infrared spectrum of the solid as an AgBr disk, the broken line being due to absorption by the window material; traces B and C, Raman spectrum of the solid recorded at two different recorder voltages with spectral slit widths of 3 and 8 cm⁻¹, respectively; traces D-H, Raman spectra of an HF solution recorded at different ... corder voltages and spectral slit widths (5 and 8 cm⁻¹) with incident polarization parallel and perpendicular (p and dp stand for polarized and depolarized bands, respectively).

conditions. This was somewhat unexpected in view of the fact that previously no difficulty was encountered in the preparation of the analogous (NF4)2SnF6 salt from NF4SbF6 and Cs2SnF6 under similar reaction conditions.⁷ It should be remembered, however, that the favored reaction product from the displacement reaction between NF4BF4 and SnF4 in HF was NF_4SnF_5 and not $(NF_4)_2SnF_6$.⁷ These results indicate that the reaction chemistry of SnF4 and its anions in HF is rather complex and hard to predict without exact knowledge of the corresponding solvation and lattice energies of the possible products.

Vibrational Spectra. Figures 1-3 show the vibrational spectra of N₂F₃SbF₆, N₂F₃AsF₆, and N₂F₃SnF₅, respectively. The observed frequencies are listed in Tables I and II. The vibrational spectra of $SbF_6^{-,5,6,11,12} AsF_6^{-,5,11,13,14}$ and $(SnF_5^{-})_n^{-7}$ are well-known and can be assigned without difficulty (see Tables I and II). The remaining bands should be due to the N₂F₃⁺ cation.

The $N_2F_3^+$ cation could possess either a planar structure of symmetry C_{i} (1) or a nonplanar structure of symmetry C_{i}



caused by significant contributions from resonance structure II. The assignments previously made⁵ by Qureshi and Aubke for $N_2F_3^+$ were based on symmetry C_3 , although structure II is energetically considerably less favorable than I (one nitrogen possesses only six valence electrons) and is in poor agreement





Figure 2. Vibrational spectra of N₂F₃AsF₆. For explanation, see caption of Figure 1.



Figure 3. Raman spectrum of solid N2F3SnF5 recorded at two different recorder voltages.

with the published NMR data^{1,2} which show hindered rotation around the N-N bond up to at least 120 °C. Symmetry C_1 had previously been chosen4 because the highest Raman frequency observed for either solid N2F3AsF6 or N2F3Sb2F11 occurred at about 1310 cm⁻¹. Since this frequency is considerably lower than expected 15.16 for an N-N bond, significant contributions from II were assumed.5

As can be seen from Figures 1-3, the highest Raman band observed for all three N2F3⁺ salts occurs at about 1520 cm⁻¹, thus confirming the original assignment¹⁻³ of the strong 1520-cm⁻¹ infrared band to the N=N stretching mode and eliminating the basis for Qureshi and Aubke's reassignment.⁵ The previous failure to observe the 1520-cm⁻¹ Raman band can be explained by its relatively low intensity and the low signal to noise ratio in the reported spectrum.⁵

Having established the identity of the N-N stretching mode, we can now proceed to test if the rest of the N₂F₁ spectrum is consistent with symmetry C_s . For $N_2F_3^+$ of C_s symmetry a total of nine fundamental vibrations is expected of which six belong to species A' and three belong to A''. An approximate description of these nine modes is given in Table

and the second second second second second second second second second

Karl O. Christe and C. J. Schack

Table L	Vibrational	Spectra of	N ₂ F ₂ AsF	and N.F	SbF.

			obad freq, cm ⁻ⁱ	, and rel inte	ns#			
	N ₂ F ₃ SbF		j		N,F,AF	·		
assignments for N.F.* in point		bild	HE tob	3	blid	UE solo	assignments for ME - in	
$\frac{group C_g}{(A') = 2829}$	IR	Raman	Ramon	IR	Raman	Raman	point group Oh	
$\nu_1 + \nu_1 (A') = 2829$	2825 vw			2820 vw				
$\nu_1 + \nu_1 (A') = 2649$	2647 vw			2643 vw				
$2\dot{\nu}_{1}(A') = 2614$	2608 vvw			2605 vvw				
$\nu_1 + \nu_4 (A') = 2447$	2443 vw			2440 vw				
$\nu_1 + 2\nu_s (A') = 2339$	2343 vw			2340 vw				
$v_1 + v_4 (A') = 2232$	2227 🖤			2223 w				
$\nu_1 + \nu_4 (A') = 2052$	2050 sh						• •	
$\nu_1 + \nu_2 (A'') = 1978$	1976 w			1970 w				
$2\mu_{A}(A') = 1850$	1850 vw			1846 vw				
$\nu_1 + \nu_2 (A'') = 1798$	1796 vw			1795 vw				
$\nu_1 + \nu_1 (A') = 1643$	1642 vw			1639 vw				
$\nu_1 + \nu_1 (A') = 1617$	1619 sh			1617 ww				
$\nu_{A} + \nu_{*} (A'') = 1596$	1599 vvw			1596 ww				
¥. (Å')	1522 x	1522 (0.1)	1522 (0.1) n	1519 *	1520 (0.2)	1524 (0.2) n		
$\nu_{a} + \nu_{c} (A') = 1437$	1436 m	1424 (0+)	1435 (0+)	1432 m	1430 (0+)	1914 (0.2) P		
			1100 (01)	1390 vw	1430 (04)		и ±и /Е)	
$2\nu_{*}(A') = 1342$	1343 m			1340 -				
μ. (A ')	1310 va	1307 (0.1)	1306 (0 1) n	1207 1	1205 (0.2)	1200 (0 2) m		
$\mu_{1} + 2\mu_{2} (A') = 1204$	1210 vw	1007 (0.1)	1500 (0.1) p	1307 VS	1303 (0.2)	1300 (0.2) p	n 4 n (12 - 4 12 -)	
$\nu_1 + \nu_2$ (A") = 1187	1189			1196				
$\nu_{\rm s}$ (A')	1127 **	1124 (0.4)	1127 (0 4) -	1100 VW	1127 (0 ()	1100 (0.7) -		
$2\mu (A') = 1032$	1033	1124 (0.4)	1127 (0.0) p	1020 WW	1147 (0.0)	1120 (0.7) p		
$2\nu_{1}(A') = 004$	009 m	007 (0 7)	1000 (0.16) -	10.52 VYW	000 (0 0)	1001 (0.0) -		
2 (A')	076 m	997 (0.2)	1000 (0,25) p	990 m	997 (0.3)	1001 (0.3) p		
•4 (R)	765	724 (3.2)	927 (0.1) p	9438	925 (4.7)	929 (S.9) p		
	670 m			820 mw			$\nu_2 + \nu_6 (F_{11} + F_{21})$	
n (A ¹¹)	070 V¥	(70 (0 0)	(699 vs		CR 4 (0, 0) 1	$\nu_{3}(\mathbf{F}_{10})$	
•7 (A)		670 (0.9)	0/1 (U.8) dp		671 (0.9)	671 (0.8) dp	<i></i>	
		020 (10)	022 (10 p		690 (10)	689 (10) p	$\nu_1 (\mathbf{A}_{12})$	
				620 sh			$\nu_{s} + \nu_{s} (A_{su} + E_{u} + F_{1u} + F_{2u})$	
		582 (0.4) [575 (0,4) dp		581 (1.3)	575 (0.4) dp	$\nu_2 (\mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{g}})$	
		566 (1.1) 3					-	
$\nu_{s}(\mathbf{A})$	515 ms	514 (0.8)	518 (1.0) p	515 ms	516 (1.2)	516 (0.9) p		
P ₆ (A ^{**})	497 ms	496 (0.5)	499 (0.6) dp	496 ms	497 (1.1)	498 (0.5) dp		
ν , (A '')	345 m	348 (0+)		343 ms				
ν ₆ (A')		310 (0.5)	310 (0.6) p		310 (0.9)	310 (1.0) p		
	290 vs			392 :		•	ν_{4} (F ₁₁₁)	
		280 (2.4)	280 (2,3) dp		374 (3.6)	371 (2.0) dp	$\nu_{\rm f}$ (F ₁)	
# Timesens stad Dama			• •				• • • •	

560

" Uncorrected Raman intensities.

Table II. Vibrational Spectra of Solid N. F. SnF.

n", and ns	assign	iment
Raman	$N_3F_3^+(C_6)$	(SnF,),
1519 (0.1)	ν, (A ')	
	$\mu_{1} + \mu_{2} (A')$	
	24. (A')	
1304 (0.1)	v. (A')	
1127 (0.5)	¥. (Å')	
988 (0.4)	2v. (A')	
921 (3.9)	P. (A')	
670 (1.1)	P. (A')	
	7 7) .
604 (10)		str modes
572 (0.3)		•
512 (2)	ν. (A')	
492 (1)	». (A")	bridge str
310 (0.8)	v. (A')	
228 (1.3)	• • /	1.0
179 (1.1)		aet modes
	Raman 1519 (0.1) 1304 (0.1) 1127 (0.5) 988 (0.4) 921 (3.9) 670 (1.1) 604 (10) 572 (0.3) 512 (2) 492 (1) 310 (0.8) 228 (1.3) 179 (1.1)	$\begin{array}{c c} \mathbf{Raman} & \mathbf{Ascigg}\\ \hline \mathbf{Raman} & \mathbf{N_3F_3^+}(C_8)\\ \hline 1519 (0.1) & \nu_1 (\mathbf{A}') \\ & \nu_3 + \nu_4 (\mathbf{A}') \\ 2\nu_7 (\mathbf{A}') \\ \hline 1304 (0.1) & \nu_1 (\mathbf{A}') \\ 2\nu_7 (\mathbf{A}') \\ \hline 1127 (0.5) & \nu_3 (\mathbf{A}') \\ \hline 1227 (0.5) & \nu_4 (\mathbf{A}') \\ 988 (0.4) & 2\nu_8 (\mathbf{A}') \\ 988 (0.4) & 2\nu_8 (\mathbf{A}') \\ 921 (3.9) & \nu_4 (\mathbf{A}') \\ 670 (1.1) & \nu_7 (\mathbf{A}') \\ \hline 604 (10) \\ 572 (0.3) \\ 512 (2) & \nu_1 (\mathbf{A}') \\ 604 (10) \\ 572 (0.3) \\ 512 (2) & \nu_1 (\mathbf{A}') \\ 492 (1) & \nu_8 (\mathbf{A}'') \\ 310 (0.8) & \nu_4 (\mathbf{A}') \\ 228 (1.3) \\ 179 (1.1) \end{array}$

III. All nine modes should be infrared and Raman active, with a possible exception being the torsional mode ν_9 which is expected to be of very low Raman intensity. The three A" modes should result in depolarized Raman bands.

As can be seen from Table III, three NF stretching modes are expected all belonging to species A' and occurring in the frequency range 900-1306 cm⁻¹. There are three very intense infrared bands in this region (see Figures 1 and 2), all of which Table III. Fundamental Frequencies (cm^{-1}) of N₂F₃⁺ and Their Assignment in Point Group C_a

freq	assignment	approx description of mode
1522	Α' ν.	N=N str
1307	ν.	asym NF, str
1127	ν,	NF' str
925	v,	sym NF, str
516	ν.	δ (sym NF.) in plane
310	v,	δ (FNNF.) in plane
671	A" v.	$\delta(arym FNNF.)$ out of plane
497	ν.	δ (sym FNNF.) out of plane
344	ν.	N==N torsion

have Raman counterparts. Of the three predicted NF stretching modes, the symmetric NF₂ stretch (ν_4) is expected to have the highest Raman intensity and the lowest depolarization ratio and, therefore, is assigned to the band at about 925 cm⁻¹. The reverse should hold true for the antisymmetric NF₂ stretching mode ν_2 which, therefore, is assigned to the band at about 1310 cm⁻¹. This leaves the assignment of the band at about 1127 cm⁻¹ to the unique NF stretching mode ν_3 , the frequency of which is similar to that of the NF stretch in N₂F⁺¹⁷.

For the assignment of the five deformation modes, the following five frequencies are available: 671, 516, 497, 344, and 310 cm^{-1} . Of these, the 516- and 310 cm^{-1} bands are clearly polarized in the Raman spectra and therefore must represent the two remaining A' modes. By comparison with

Chemistry and Structure of N₂F₃⁺ Salts

- 78 Hz JAX Jay 1 R JAX - 317 Ha JAR

Figure 4. ¹⁹F, NMR spectrum of N₂F₃AsF₆ in BrF₅ solution, recorded at -78 °C and 84.6 MHz using CFCl₃ as external standard. The very broad background signal is due to rapidly exchanging BrF₅ and AsF₆ The inserts show the A, B, and X signals, all recorded with cenfold scale expansion, but different recorder gain settings.

the known frequencies of the NF_2^{18} and CF_2^{19} radicals, the 516-cm⁻¹ band is assigned to the NF₂ scissoring mode ν_5 , leaving the 310-cm⁻¹ band for the unique FNN in-plane deformation mode v6.

Of the remaining three fundamental frequencies, the 671and 497-cm⁻¹ ones exhibit reasonably intense depolarized Raman bands, whereas the 344-cm⁻¹ one has been observed only in one Raman spectrum (Figure 1, trace B) as an extremely weak band. In the infrared spectra, the 344-cm⁻¹ fundamental is of medium intensity. These intensity relations indentify the 344-cm⁻¹ band as the N==N torsional mode. Of the two remaining frequencies, the 671-cm⁻¹ fundamental is assigned to the antisymmetic and the 497-cm⁻¹ fundamental to the symmetric FNNF2 out-of-plane deformation. This assignment is based on that²⁰ of the related C_2F_4 molecule. Numerous combination bands were observed in the infrared spectra. Their assignment is given in Table I.

In summary, the vibrational spectra of the $N_2F_3^+$ ion are entirely consistent with our predictions for a planar model of symmetry C_s . All nine fundamentals were observed, with six of them being polarized and two of them being depolarized in the Raman spectra. As expected, the torsional mode is of very low Raman intensity. The double-bond character of the NN bond in $N_2F_3^+$ is confirmed by the high frequencies of the NN stretching and the torsional mode.

NMR Spectra. The ¹⁹F NMR spectra of N₂F₃AsF₆ and N₂F₃SbF₆ were recorded at 84.6 MHz in SO₂, BrF₅, SbF₅, and HF solution. The HF solvent was acidified with either AsF₅ or SbF₅ to suppress exchange between the solvent and the cation.^{20,22} In HF, BrF₅, and SbF₅ solutions, exchange between the anions and the solvent was observed; however, in SO₂ solution separate signals were observed for AsF₆⁻ at ϕ 57 and SbF₆ at ϕ 111 with the appropriate area ratios. For N₂F₃⁺, a typical ABX pattern with an area ratio of 1:1:1

was observed at about $\phi -127$, -154, and -187, respectively. The chemical shifts of these signals exhibited only little solvent and temperature dependence. Even at 150 °C (SbF₃ solution), no averaging of the NF resonances was noticeable, indicating strongly hindered rotation about the N-N axis, as expected for a N=N. These findings are in excellent agreement with the previous report by Ruff for $N_2F_3Sb_2F_{11}$ in SO₂ solution and the melt.

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 17, No. 10, 1978 2753

Our low-temperature spectra (-70 to -90 °C) in either BrF, (see Figure 4) or acidified HF solutions were much better resolved than those obtainable for the SO₂ solution and thus permitted a more accurate determination of the three coupling constants. The A signal consisted of a sharp doublet of doublets with $J_{AB} = 317$ Hz, $J_{AX} = 78$ Hz, and a line width of about 8 Hz. The B signal was again a doublet of doublets with $J_{AB} = 317$ HZ and $J_{BX} \approx 78$ Hz, but with significantly broader lines (line width of about 60 Hz). The X signal was a sharp 1:2:1 (J = 78 Hz) triplet indicating very similar values of J_{AX} and J_{BX} . Our observed coupling constants significantly differ from those ($J_{AB} = 379$ Hz, $J_{AX} = 81$ Hz, $J_{BX} = 45$ Hz) previously reported² for a poorly resolved spectrum.

Assignment of ABX to the three fluorines in $N_2F_3^+$ can be made based on the following arguments. The two nitrogen atoms in $N_2F_3^+$ are not equivalent. The one possessing only one fluorine ligand is centered in an electrically less symmetric field thus making ¹⁴N quadrupole relaxation more effective and causing line broadening. Consequently, the broadened B signal is assigned to the unique fluorine. Since for the related FN=NF, $CF_2=NF$, and substituted fluoroethylenes the cis coupling constants were found to be always significantly smaller than the trans ones,²³ A ($J_{AB} = 317$ Hz) should be trans and X ($J_{BX} = 78$ Hz) should be cis with respect to B. The resulting structure is shown in Figure 4. The observed coupling constants are similar to those observed for cis FN=NF (J = 99 Hz) and trans FN=NF (J = 322 Hz).²³

X-ray Powder Data. The X-ray powder patterns of N₂F₃AsF₆ and N₂F₃SbF₆ are given as supplementary material. Young and Moy have reported³ the three strongest lines for $N_2F_3AsF_6$ and stated that the pattern can be indexed for a cubic unit cell with a = 10.8 Å. Although our data confirm the three previously reported lines,3 our observed pattern cannot be indexed based on the previously given unit-cell dimensions. In view of the nonspherical geometry of $N_2F_3^+$, a relatively small cubic unit cell would be very surprising for N₂F₃AsF₆.

Acknowledgment. We are indebted to Drs. L. R. Grant and W. W. Wilson for helpful discussions and to Mr. R. D. Wilson for experimental help. This work was supported in part by the Office of Naval Research and the U.S. Army Research Office.

Registry No. N2F3SbF6, 67328-70-5; N2F3SnF5, 67328-71-6; N2F3AsF6, 12254-91-0; N2F4, 10036-47-2; SbF5, 7783-70-2.

Supplementary Material Available: Table IV, listing the observed X-ray powder diffraction patterns of N2F3AsF6 and N2F3SbF6 (1 page). Ordering information is given on any current masthead page.

References and Notes

- J. K. Ruff, J. Am. Chem. Soc., 87, 1140 (1965).
 J. K. Ruff, Inorg. Chem., 5, 1791 (1966).
 A. R. Young and D. Moy, Inorg. Chem. 6, 178 (1967).
 E. W. Lawless, Anal. Lett. 1, 153 (1967).

- K. Oureshi and F. Auble, Can. J. Chem., 48, 3117 (1970).
 K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 16, 937
- (6) (1977), and references cited therein. K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 16, 849 (7)
- (1977) (8)
- K. O. Christe, W. W. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, J. Fluorine Chem., 11, 71 (1978), and references cited therein. K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 14, 2224
- (9) (1975)

- (1975).
 (10) H. H. Classsen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectros., 23, 8 (1969).
 (11) G. M. Begun and A. C. Rutenberg, Inorg. Chem., 6, 2212 (1967).
 (12) K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., 9, 2296 (1970).
 (13) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., 6, 1783 (1967); K. O. Christe, ibid, 9, 2801 (1970).
 (14) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 15, 1275 (1976). (1976)
- D. J. Millen, C. N. Polydoropoulos, and D. Watson, J. Chem. Soc., 687 (15) (1960).
- (16)
- K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and W. Sawodny, J. Mol. Struct., 8, 245 (1971), and references cited therein.

2754 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 17, No. 10, 1978

Â

- M. D. Harmony and R. J. Myers, J. Chem. Phys., 37, 636 (1962).
 D. E. Milligan, D. F. Mann, and M. E. Jacox, J. Chem. Phys., 41, 1199 (1964).
 T. Shimamouchi, Natl. Stand. Ref. Data Ser., Natl. Bur. Stand., 39, 75 (1972).

Clement, Davies, Ford, Green, and Jacobson

()

£.

(

.. 1

- M. Azeem, M. Browastein, and R. J. Gillespie, Can. J. Chem., 47, 4159 (1969).
 K. O. Christe, J. F. Hon, and D. Pilipovich, Inorg. Chem., 12, 84 (1973).
 J. W. Emsley, L. Phillips, and V. Wray, "Fluorine Coupling Constants", Pergamon Press, Oxford, England, 1977.

[Reprinted from Inorganic Chemistry 17, 3189 (1978.)]

Copyright © 1978 by the American Chemical Society and reprinted by permission of the copyright owner.

Contribution from the Rockwell International Science Center, Thousand Oaks, California 91360, and Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

Electron Spin Resonance Spectra of the ¹⁴NF₃⁺ and ¹⁵NF₃⁺ Radical Cations

I. B. GOLDBERG,* H. R. CROWE, and K. O. CHRISTE

Received April 18, 1978

And Sand in

The ESR spectra of the ¹⁴NF₃⁺ and ¹⁵NF₃⁺ radical cations were observed over the temperature range 15-340 K. The radical cations were generated either by γ irradiation of NF₄⁺ salts or by low-temperature UV photolysis of NF₃-F₂-Lewis acid mixtures. For NF₃⁺, two different types of spectra were observed. At the lower temperatures, a highly anisotropic spectrum was obtained which is attributed to a rigid radical. At the higher temperatures, a more isotropic spectrum was observed which is attributed to NF₃⁺ of axial symmetry. An analysis of the observed spectra was carried out and was supported by computer simulations and the observed ¹⁵N isotopic data. It was found that the previously reported value of the isotropic fluorine hyperfine splitting is incorrect. The resulting spin density distributions indicate that NF₃⁺ is pyramidal but that within the isoelectronic series BF₃⁻, CF₃⁺, NF₃⁺ the planarity of the radicals increases from BF₃⁺ toward NF₃⁺.

Introduction

Radicals and radical ions formed from first-row elements have been the subject of numerous studies. These species provide experimental data by which molecular orbital models can be tested and also define limits within which the properties of isoelectronic species can be predicted. Electron spin resonance (ESR) provides a useful technique for studying the structure of these radicals¹ since the spin distribution in s and p orbitals can be determined from hyperfine splittings (hfs) and limits can often be set on the energies of excited states through the g factors.^{1,2}

This study was prompted by the following observations: (i) During a recent study³ of the synthesis of NF₄⁺ saits, ESR spectra were obtained which were substantially different from those previously reported.⁴ The radicals exhibiting these spectra were stable up to 250 K, depending upon the particular anion. The ESR spectra recorded at these higher temperatures could not be reconciled with the parameters previously givenby Mishra et al.⁴ (ii) On the basis of the known isotropic fluorine hyperfine splittings ($a_F(iso)$) of isoelectronic BF₃⁻⁻ (17.8 mT)⁵ and CF₃ (14.35 mT),⁶⁻¹⁰ the value of 16.7 mT previously reported⁴ of NF₃⁺ appeared to be much too high if a monotonic trend in the values for $a_F(iso)$ is assumed for the isoelectronic series. Since the values of the hyperfine splittings can be used to determine the structure of these radicals, a reexamination of the previously given⁴ analysis of the ESR spectra seemed necessary. For this purpose, it was also found necessary to study the isotopically labeled ¹⁵NF₃⁺.

In this paper we report the ESR spectra of ${}^{14}NF_3^+$ and ${}^{15}NF_3^+$, including a study of their temperature dependencies and a revised analysis of the hyperfine splittings.

Experimental Section

Synthesis of ¹⁵NF₄⁺ Salts. The low-temperature UV photolysis experiments of NF₃-F₂-Lewis acid mixtures were carried out in quartz containers as previously described.³ The ¹⁵NF₁ used in some of these experiments was prepared by glow discharge of ¹⁵N₂ (99% ¹⁵N, Stohler laotope Chemicals) and F₂ (Rocketdyne) mixtures according to the method of Maya.¹¹ The samples of NF₄BF₄ and NF₄AsF₆ used for the ⁶⁶Co γ -irradiation experiments were prepared by low-temperature UV photolysis in a quartz reactor using a previously described¹² method. The samples of NF₄⁺ antimonates were prepared by heating mixtures of NF₃, F₂, and SbF₅ at elevated pressures in a Monel cylinder.¹³ These salts were recrystallized from ashydrous HF to remove residual Monel salt impurities.

 γ Irradiation. NF₄⁺ salts were transferred in a dry nitrogen atmosphere into 4-mm o.d. quartz tubes (J. F. Scanlon Co., Solvang, Calif.) which were flame-sealed under vacuum. Typically, samples of 100 mg of ¹⁴NF₄⁺ salts were used while only 15-mg samples of ¹⁵NF₄⁺ salts were available. Samples were exposed to ⁴⁶Co γ ir-

• To whom correspondence should be addressed at Rockwell International Science Center. radiation at 77 K, using a flux rate of 4×10^5 R h⁻¹. Samples of the ¹⁴NF₄⁺ salts were exposed between 15 and 24 h, while the sample of the ¹⁵NF₄⁺ salt was exposed for 40 h. Samples were annealed in dry ice (195 K) prior to recording their ESR signals. The NF₃⁺ signal intensity did not decrease even when the samples were stored at 195 K for several months.

UV Experiments. The conditions used for the UV photolyses have previously been described.³

ESR Spectra. ESR spectra were recorded using a computercontrolled ESR spectrometer previously described.¹⁴ The spectrometer operated at 9.303 GHz with a TE₁₀₄ rectangular dual cavity and an LTD-3-110 (Air Products) Helitran temperature controller. A 15-in, magnet was used with the spectrometer. Signal averaging combined with programs for smoothing spectra and removal of background signals was used to record weak spectra. Intense spectra were recorded using standard dual cavity techniques. The magnetic field standard was Mn^{24} .¹⁵ Values of the magnetic parameters were $a_{Ma} \approx 8.673 \pm 0.003$ mT (1 T = 10⁴ Oe) and g = 2.00095 \pm 0.00005.¹⁶ Field positions were computed to third order. Spectra were recorded between 15 and 340 K.

Sisuilations of ESR Spectra. Simulations of the ESR spectra of powders were carried out using a program developed by White and Belford based on the method of Pilbrow and Winfield¹⁷ and modified by Chasteen.¹⁸ The program computes second-order shifts of one nucleus and permits the hyperfine axis of that nucleus to be nonparalled to the remainder of the hyperfine axes. It also allows anisotropic line widths to be used in the calculation. The program was further modified in our laboratory to include second-order splittings from one equivalent set of nuclei.

Results

ESR Spectra. During a recent ESR study³ of the UV photolysis of mixtures of NF₃, F₂, and BF₃ or AsF₅, spectra similar to that shown in Figure 1 a were observed at ca. 77 K. However, as shown in Figure 1 of ref 3, these spectra were very poorly resolved. These spectra, which were attributed to a immobile NF₃⁺ radical cation in a matrix, are expected to exhibit unique features (singularities) which correspond to the orientation of the threefold symmetry axis of the radical along directions parallel and perpendicular to the applied magnetic field. However, only the parallel component of the spectrum is clearly identifiable.

Upon warming of the UV-photolyzed mixture, the spectra began to change. The thermal stability of the observed ESR signals strongly depended upon the Lewis acid used. For AsF_5 the ESR signal became more intense about 130 K and appeared to be more isotropic. At 180 K, the signal started to lose intensity, and it decayed rapidly at 230 K. This loss of signal intensity can be attributed to the disappearance of the condensed AsF_5 phase. However, a relatively weak residual signal remained above 230 K which can be attributed to NF_3^+ trapped in the solid NF_4AsF_6 formed during the UV photolysis. For the more volatile BF_3 , the change from the anisotropic low-temperature spectrum to the more isotropic higher temperature one occurred at about 117 K. At 140 K, the 3190 Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 17, No. 11, 1978



Figure 1. (a) ESR spectrum of ${}^{14}NF_3^+$ at 26 K in NF₄AsF₆ γ irradiated at 77 K after annealing at 195 K. (b) Stick plots of the line positions to first order, assuming parallel F-atom tensors with the $C_{3\nu}$ axis of the radical aligned parallel to the applied field. (c) Stick plot to second order of the line positions of the radical with its $C_{3\nu}$ axis perpendicular to the applied field (our analysis). (d) Stick plot to second order under conditions of (c) using the previously reported assignment. See discussion of (c) and (d) in text.

 NF_3^+ signal was completely lost. Although the more isotropic spectra observed for the $NF_3-F_2-AsF_3$ and $NF_3-F_2-BF_3$ systems exhibited broad lines, it became evident that they could not be interpreted in terms of the parameters previously assigned to NF_3^+ .

In order to resolve these disparities, the temperature dependence of the ESR spectra of the γ -irradiated salts of NF₆⁺ was investigated. Salts used in this study were NF4BF4, NF4AsF6, NF4SbF6, and NF4SbF60.8SbF5, all of which gave similar spectra after γ irradiation at 77 K, followed by annealing at 195 K in solid CO₂. Contrary to Mishra,⁴ no problem was encountered in generating NF₃⁺ by γ irradiation of NF₄BF₄. Prior to annealing, residual signals were observed on either side of the NF3+ resonance, in addition to an intense sharp line at g = 2. The origin of these signals, which may have been due to the anion,⁴ was not investigated. The annealed samples exhibited different spectra at high and low temperatures. The low-temperature spectrum, observed between 10 and 140 K, was similar to that previously attributed to NF3⁺,⁴ and is shown in Figure 1 for irradiated NF4AsF6 at 26 K. Other salts gave similar spectra, except that the lines exhibited a shoulder to the high field side of the main resonance. The line width of the spectrum increased slightly with longer irradiation times but was independent of temperature. Reducing the amount of NF₃⁺ by warming the sample resulted in a narrower line. These observations suggest that dipolar interactions occurred between nearby defect sites. There is one difference between our spectra and that observed by Mishra et al.;⁴ even in the more dilute solutions, we were unable to resolve some of the features which were attributed to the alignment of the $C_{3\sigma}$ axis of the radical perpendicular



Figure 2. (a) ESR spectrum of ${}^{15}NF_3^+$ at 24 K in ${}^{15}NF_4AsF_6 \gamma$ irradiated at 77 K after annealing at 195 K. (b) Stick plots of the line positions for the $C_{3\nu}$ axis of the radical aligned parallel and perpendicular to the applied field, assuming parallel fluorine hfs tensors.

to the magnetic field. We did, however, observe shoulders at these positions.

As the temperature of the arsenate and antimonate salts is increased to the range 140 and 235 K, the low-temperature spectrum collapses and then forms a sharper one with a narrower span. This spectrum is independent of temperature between 240 and 340 K, where decomposition begins, and is shown in Figure 3 for irradiated NF₄AsF₆ at 240 K. The lifetime of the species at room temperature is about 2 weeks but decreases to about 10 min at 340 K. Similar spectra were observed for the irradiated borate salts between about 270 and 320 K.

In order to be certain that the spectra reported here are due to NF₃⁺, isotopically pure ¹⁵NF₄AsF₆ and ¹⁵NF₄BF₄ were prepared. The signal observed for the irradiated salts exhibited the same temperature dependence as those obtained for ¹⁴NF₄⁺ salts. However, since only ca. 15 mg of ¹⁵NF₄⁺ salts was prepared, longer irradiation times had to be used resulting in slightly broadened lines. The low-temperature spectrum of ¹⁵NF₃⁺ in ¹⁵NF₄AsF₆ is shown in Figure 2, where the ¹⁴N triplets are replaced by ¹⁵N doublets. The high-temperature ¹⁵NF₃⁺ spectrum is shown in Figure 4 and is analogous to the high-temperature ¹⁴NF₄⁺ spectrum.

Discussion

Low-Temperature Spectra of ${}^{14}NF_3^+$. Several unusual features become apparent upon close inspection of the NF₃⁺- spectra at low temperatures. Most significantly, the distinct, intense features of the spectra must be assigned to the radical with its threefold symmetry (C_{3w}) axis aligned parallel to the applied magnetic field. Generally, however, the most intense features of the spectra of axially symmetric radicals in powders are assigned to the orientation in which the symmetry axis is perpendicular to the applied field.¹⁸⁻²⁰ Since no such features are observed here, it is clear that this spectrum cannot be treated in the conventional manner used for axial or nearly axial symmetry.

A second feature is that the positions of the lines in the spectrum that correspond to the || orientation do not fall into the positions calculated from the hyperfine splittings (hfs)

Goldberg et al.

Table I. Hyperfine Splittings" of "NF; and "NF; at High and Low Temperatures

 	٩*١	if;	"SNF;		
	26 K	240 K	24 K	240 K	
ax(1)	30.8 ^c	2.00 ± 0.25	30.6°	2.40 ± 0.25	
ar(1)	()3.3°	12.48 ± 0.05	()3.8 ^c	11.97 ± 0.05	
$a_{\rm N}(1)$	11.49 ± 0.20	8.70 ± 0.25	-16.08 ± 0.20	$-12.20 \pm 0.25^{\circ}$	
an(1)	7.8 ± 0.5	9.36 ± 0.05	-10.6 ± 1.0	$-13.03 \pm 0.05^{\circ}$	
an(iso)	8.1	8.99 ± 0.14	7.7	8.78 ± 0.14	
a == (120)	9.0	9.14 ± 0.14	-12.4	-12.75 ± 0.14	
s (1)	2.003 ± 0.002	2.0073 ± 0.0010	2.003 ± 0.002	2.0079 ± 0.0012	
e (4)	2.006 ± 0.002	2.0040 ± 0.0007	2.005 ± 0.002	2.0047 ± 0.0007	
g(iso)	2.005 ± 0.002	2.0051 ± 0.0007	2.005 ± 0.002	2.0058 ± 0.0009	

⁶ Hyperfine splittings are in mT (1 mT = 10 Oe). ^b The sign of the ¹⁴N hfs is assumed to be positive; thus ¹⁵N hfs are negative by virtue of their nuclear moments. C These are effective values based on supposed axial symmetry for individual tensors; $a_{\rm N}(z) = 30.8$ mT and $a_{\rm P}(x) =$ $a_{\mathbf{F}}(\mathbf{y}) \sim 3.3 \text{ mT}$ (see text).



Figure 3. (a) ESR spectra of ${}^{14}NF_3^+$ at 242 K in NF₄AsF₆ γ irradiated at 77 K. (b) Computer simulation of spectrum assuming axial symmetry and the parameters given in Table I.

which are given in Table I. These values are calculated from the extrema of the spectrum. For a system which exhibits a large hfs with axial symmetry, the field positions in which the unique axis is parallel to the magnetic field, $H_{I,M}(||)$, is given by eq 1 to second order,²¹ where $g(||), g(\perp), a(||)$, and $a(\perp)$

$$H_{I,M_{I}}(||) = H_{0}(||) - a(||)M_{I} - \frac{a(\perp)^{2}[g(\perp)/g(||)]^{2}}{2[H_{0}(||) - a(||)M_{I}]}[I(I + 1) - M_{I}^{2}] (1)$$

are the parallel and perpendicular g factors and hfs, respectively, $H_0(||)$ is given by $h\nu/g(||)\mu_B$, I is the total nuclear spin, and M_1 is the component of spin parallel to the magnetic field. The analogous equation for $H_{IM}(\perp)$ is given by eq 2,²¹

$$H_{I,M_{i}}(\perp) = H_{0}(\perp) - a(\perp)M_{I} - \frac{a(\perp)^{2} + a(\parallel)^{2}[g(\parallel)/g(\perp)]^{2}}{4[H_{0}(\perp) - a(\perp)M_{I}]} [I(I+1) - M_{I}^{2}] (2)$$

__ . .

where $H_0(\perp)$ is given by $h\nu/g(\perp)\mu_B$. Field positions are plotted on the same field axis under the spectrum in Figure 1b, for the molecule oriented || and \perp to the field. Second-order shifts are only significant for NF_3^+ , when the field is \perp to the C_{30} axis of the radical. Note that for the || ori-



Figure 4. (a) ESR spectra of ¹⁵NF₃⁺ at 235 K in ¹⁵NF₄AsF₆ γ irradiated at 77 K. (b) Computer simulation of spectrum assuming axial symmetry and parameters given in Table I.

entation, while the lines corresponding to $M_1(F) = +\frac{3}{2}$ and $-\frac{3}{2}$ agree with the calculated positions, the lines corresponding to $M_I(F) = +\frac{1}{2}$ and $-\frac{1}{2}$ are shifted away from the center of the spectrum.

A final complication in the interpretation of this spectrum is that there are several extra lines present which cannot be explained in the conventional analysis assuming axial symmetry. Similar features were observed in spectra of CF3+ which were explained^{9,10} by the fact that, while the hyperfine tensors of each of the fluorine atoms are equivalent, they are not mutually parallel. This causes the axial component of the tensor to be at an angle of 18° with respect to the $C_{3\nu}$ symmetry axis.9 As a result, singularities in the spectrum appear which correspond to orientations of the radical with respect to the applied field which are other than parallel or perpendicular.

In the spectrum of CF_{3} , there are sets of lines which correspond to either the parallel or the perpendicular orientation. However, these d not occur in the positions expected from the values of the hfs. Because $a_F(||) > a_F(\perp)$, the lines $|M_i(F)| = \frac{3}{2}$ which correspond to parallel alignment are shifted closer to the center of the spectrum, while those of $|M_I(F)| = 1/2$ are shifted away from the center. Shifts in opposite directions occur for the lines which correspond to the perpendicular orientation. The effective value, $a_F(||)$, is then given by eq 3, where $a_x = a_y$ and a_z are the principal values of the hyperfine tensor.

$$a_{\rm F}^{2}(||) = a_{\rm x}^{2} \cos^{2} \alpha + a_{\rm x}^{2} \sin^{2} \alpha \qquad (3)$$

The spectrum of NF_3^+ is more complicated because of the added anisotropy of the ¹⁴N hfs. Here the nitrogen hyperfine tensor will determine the positions of the singularities of the spectrum. As a result, the treatment given by Maruani et al.9,10 for CF₃ needs to be modified. We report here, effective values for the hyperfine tensor, determined from the extrema of the spectra. In units of mT, $a_{\rm F}(||) = 30.8$, $a_{\rm F}(\perp) = 3.3$, $a_{\rm N}(||)$ = 11.49, and $a_N(\perp)$ = 7.8. In contrast, Mishra et al.⁴ report $a_{\rm F}(||) = 30.0, a_{\rm F}(\perp) = 10.0, a_{\rm N}(||) = 11.5, \text{ and } a_{\rm N}(\perp) = 9.0.$ The stick plot representing this analysis is shown in Figure 10,c for the parallel and perpendicular orientations, respectively. The analysis of the parallel orientation is in agreement with the previous⁴ assignment; however, there is substantial difference between our analysis of the perpendicular orientation and the previous one,⁴ shown in Figure 1d. The analysis of the perpendicular components depends upon which features are selected. Since these features are buried within the spectrum and since extra lines appear, this assignment is indeed difficult. However, because of the large value of $a_{\rm F}(||)$, there are downfield shifts of 1-5 mT due to second-order effects. Therefore, the features corresponding to the perpendicular orientation are those which are asymmetric with respect to the center of the spectrum, after allowing for the second-order splittings of the $|M_1(F)| = 1/2$ lines. Furthermore, the features that we have selected are consistent with the analyses of high-temperature spectra as well as those derived from the ¹⁵NF₃⁺ spectra.

Low-Temperature Spectra of ¹⁵NF₃⁺. In order to confirm the analysis of the ¹⁴NF₃⁺, spectra, samples of isotopically pure ¹⁵NF₄⁺ salts were prepared. Since only 15 mg of sample was available, long irradiation times were used to get a sufficiently strong signal. This resulted in some line broadening. Nevertheless, because the spectra are less complicated, some features of the \perp orientation can be observed. The result of the analysis is given in Table 1. Within experimental error, the fluorine hfs are equivalent for ¹⁴NF₃⁺, and ¹⁵NF₃⁺, while their nitrogen hfs are in the ratio of their nuclear magnetogyric ratios (-1.403). The observed spectrum and a stick-plot of the analysis are shown in Figure 2. Note also that the spectrum exhibits anomalies similar to those discussed for ¹⁴NF₃⁺.

High-Temperature Spectra of ¹⁴NF₃⁺. The high-temperature spectrum of 14NF3+ shown in Figure 3 can be interpreted in terms of an axially symmetric radical containing three nuclei of I = 1/2 and one nucleus of I = 1. A unique feature of this spectrum is that the hfs for the parallel orientation are smaller than those of the \perp orientation. However, as discussed earlier, the features representing the \perp orientation are considerably stronger than those of the || orientation. As a result, the features of the parallel orientation in the middle of the spectra are masked, and they can only be determined by computer simulation. For ¹⁴NF₃⁺ in NF₄AsF₆, the spectrum is interpreted in terms of a nitrogen nucleus (l = 1) and three equivalent fluorine nuclei (I = 1/2). The hyperfine splittings are, in mT, $a_N(\perp) = 9.36$, $a_N(\parallel) = 8.70$, $a_F(\perp) = 12.48$, and $a_{\rm F}(||) = 2.00$. These values are independent of temperature between 235 and 340 K.

High-Temperature Spectra of ¹⁵NF₃⁺. In order to confirm the assignment of the ¹⁴NF₃⁺, spectra, spectra of a γ -irradiated sample of ¹⁵NF₄AsF₆ were obtained (Figure 4). These spectra can be analyzed in terms of one ¹⁵N atom ($I = \frac{1}{2}$) and three equivalent ¹⁹F atoms ($I = \frac{1}{2}$). The hyperfine splittings are

given in Table I. The ${}^{15}NF_3^+$ -containing samples exhibited the same thermal stability as the ${}^{14}NF_3^+$ -containing samples described above.

Comparison of High- and Low-Temperature Spectra. The g factors and hyperfine splittings of the different NF₃⁺. ESR spectra are given in Table I. That they are all due to NF₃⁺. is established by the following observations: spectra of the irradiated ¹⁴N and ¹⁵N salts contain nuclei of the correct spins and numbers; fluorine atom hfs of ¹⁴NF₃⁺ and ¹⁵NF₃⁺ are equal at high and low temperatures, respectively, while the respective N-atom hfs are in the correct ratio of their nuclear moments; high-temperature spectra reversibly change into the low-temperature spectra, which are less intense; computed values of the isotropic hfs are the same in high- and low-temperature spectra, provided that the sign of $a_F(\perp)$ at low temperature is taken as negative.

The reason for the difference between the high-temperature and the low-temperature spectra is probably due to temperature-dependent rotation of NF₃⁺ about a single axis. Spectra of CF₃ in a 1:30 CF₃I/Kr matrix change from one characteristic of a stationary radical to one characteristic of a freely rotating radical, as the temperature is increased from 4.2 to 35 K.¹⁰ Examples in which similar changes occur between 77 and 300 K include NH₃⁺ and ND₃⁺ in their respective ammonium perchlorates²² and PF₅⁻ in KPF₆.^{23,24} The averaging processes for NH₃⁺ and ND₃⁺,²² as well as PF₅⁻,²⁴ were attributed to rotations of these radical ions.

As the temperature of the NF_3^+ -containing samples is increased, the spectra change between two different anisotropics. At low temperatures, the spectra are indicative of motionless NF3+, while at high temperatures, the spectra are indicative of uniaxial rotation. Most likely, this rotation occurs about an axis close to that of its minimum moment of inertia and is probably accompanied by some libration. Preliminary X-ray studies²⁶ on NF₄BF₄ show that the lattice is tetragonal, which may provide a preferential direction for rotation of the smaller NF_3^+ cation. Since this radical should be in its minimum energy configuration, significant deviations from the energetically favored pyramidal structure are extremely unlikely. Also, there are no phase changes of the lattice between 100 K and room temperature as indicated by Raman spectroscopy.²⁵ Inversion of the radical about the nitrogen would be expected to result in more nearly complete averaging.

Supporting evidence for rotation of NF₃⁺ is provided by the fact that the $a_F(\perp)$ values observed for ¹⁴NF₃⁺ and ¹⁵NF₃⁺ are not identical. Since NF₃⁺ has a pyramidal structure (see below), the moments of inertia of ¹⁴NF₃⁺ and ¹⁵NF₃⁺ must be different. This causes their rotational axes to be different, resulting in different $a_F(\perp)$ values.

UV-photolyzed mixtures of NF3, BF3, and Lewis acid at low temperatures exhibited spectra which were similar to that of Figure 1, except that the lines were broader. The line width increased slightly with longer photolysis, while the intensity increased. The higher temperature spectra (see for example Figure 5) can be interpreted in terms of the hyperfine parameters of the NF₃⁺ spectra observed for the γ -irradiated salts (see Figure 3), although the line widths are quite different. For the photolyzed samples, the transition between the low and higher temperature spectra occurred at much lower temperatures than the γ -irradiated salts and the thermal stability of the radical depended upon the volatility of the Lewis acid used (see Results section). This suggests that these radicals are associated with solid AsF₅ or BF₃. The weaker residual signals observed after complete evaporation of the NF₃-F₂-Lewis acid condensed phases are similar to those in the y-irradiated NF4+ salts. This suggests that they are due to NF₃⁺, trapped in small amounts of NF₄⁺, salts formed during the photolysis.

14NF1+ and 15NF1+ Radical Cations



Figure 5. ESR spectrum of the NF3+ radial at 163 K produced by UV photolysis of a mixture of NF3-F2-AsF5 (1:4:1) at 77 K. Comparison with Figure 1a shows that the six intense lines of the spectra are broadened into four overlapping lines, with the wings not resolved.

Table II. Comparison of Hyperfine Couplings of Radicals XF₁ Used in Table III

	14NF,+.8	¹² CF ₃ · and ¹³ CF ₃ ·	"BF, ".b	'4NF20.¢
$\begin{array}{c} & \omega_{\rm X}(1) \\ & a_{\rm X}(1) \\ & a_{\rm F}(1) \\ & a_{\rm F}(1) \\ & a_{\rm F}(1) \\ & a_{\rm F}(1) \\ & a_{\rm X}(1) \\ & a_{\rm X}(1) \end{array}$	7.8d 11.49d ()3.3d 30.8d 8.98e 9.14e 2.0051e	24.7 ^f 31.8 ^f 8.4 ^g 26.4 ^g 14.25 ^h 27.15 ^h 2.0031 ^h	17.8 15.3 2.0021	14.34 9.39 2.0058

[•] This work. ^b Reference 5. ^c References 27 and 28. ^d Taken from low-temperature spectra. ^e Taken from high-temperature spectra. / Reference 29. # Reference 9. h Reference 6.

Table III. Spin Densities on the Central Atom and Fluorine Atoms of NF*- Compared to Those of Related Radicals

-			and the second sec	and the second s	and the second sec	-
	radical	ρ _X *(X)	ρ _X ^{p(X)}	ρ _F ^s	g(iso)	
	BF,	0.212		0.0104	2.0021	
	CF,	0.245	0.717	0.0084	2.0029	
	NF +	0.166	0.687	0.0053	2.0051	
	NF O	0.170		0.0084	2.0058	
	NF,	0.030	0.956	0.0052	2.0044	
		0.030	0.750	0.0002	2.0011	

⁴ Spin densities calculated from the data in Table II, assuming that atomic isotropic hyperfine couplings a° in mT are 72.1 for B, 111.0 for C, 55.0 for N, and 17100 for F, and the atomic anisotropic couplings b° are 3.24 for C and 1.71 for N. (See ref 30.)

Structures of NF3⁺. ESR data for NF3⁺ and isoelectronic species are compared in Table II. Since the tensors of the fluorine hfs need not be exactly axially symmetric, we averaged those in the CF3- radical⁹ to yield an effective value to be compared with that of NF3+. The spin densities on the s and p orbitals, ρ_i^{a} and ρ_i^{p} , respectively, of the central atom, given in Table III, were calculated by eq 4 and 5, where a_i and b_i

$$\rho_i^{\,s} = a_i(iso) / a_i^{\,o} \tag{4}$$

$$\rho_i^{p} = (a_i(||) - a_i(iso))/2b_i^{\circ}$$
 (5)

ويقرف بمرمد والقرار فالمراج مرا

are the isotropic and anisotropic hfs of an electron in the s and p orbitals of atom i, and $a_i(iso)$ is the calculated isotropic hfs. For BF₃, no experimental anisotropic hfs were available, and values calculated from ref 31 had to be used.

(

The values of ρ_N^* for NF₃⁺ and NF₂O- are nearly the same. as expected from the isoelectronic character of the $-\frac{1}{2}$; and O: substituents. Although the ρ^* values for the series NF₃⁺, CF3-, and BF3 - do not follow a monotonic trend, without a measured value for the anistropic boron hfs, the hybridization

Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 17, No. 11, 1978 3193

cannot be accurately determined. The value of $\rho^{\rm p}/\rho^{\rm s}$ for CF₃. is 2.9, while that of NF₁⁺ is 4.1. This suggests that the free electron in NF_3^+ has more p character than that in CF_3 . This in turn suggests that the hybridization of the XF bonds in CF3* is nearly sp^3 but that in NF₃⁺ is between sp^3 and sp^2 . This in turn indicates that NF₃⁺ is more planar than CF₃ in contrast to the conclusion of Mishra et al.⁴ This is further supported by the fact that the observed anisotropy in the fluorine hfs is greater for NF3⁺ than for CF3. Recent theoretical calculations³¹ based on the isotropic hfs of BF₁-, CF3, and NF3⁺ also indicate that the planarity increases from BF1- toward NF1+.

The same conclusions are reached if the values of a_i° and b_i° reported by Hurd and Coodin³² are used. These values are approximately 15% larger than those used here, so that smaller spin densities are computed. Although these absolute values appear more realistic, they leave the ratios of ρ^{p}/ρ^{s} unchanged.

The spin densities of NF3⁺. and NF2[,] are also compared in Table III. The spin density distribution for NF2- is calculated from the ESR data of Kasai and Whipple,33 and the data are consistent with the isotropic data of Farmer et al.35 Values in mT are $a_N(||) = 4.9$, $a_N(\perp) = 0.0$, $a_F(||) = 21.2$, and $a_{\rm F}(\perp) = -16.9$. In NF₂, the unpaired electron is primarily in a p orbital so that there is no delocalization of the unpaired electron into the orbital of the lone pair on nitrogen. Thus, the structure of this radical is surprisingly different from that of NF,+.

Work is underway to analyze, in detail, the hyperfine splittings of the NF₃⁺ radical and determine the angle α between the nitrogen and fluorine hyperfine tensors. In the CF₃ radical, α was found to be 17.8°.^{9,10} Edlund et al.³⁵ reported that the direction of the hfs was not perpendicular to the C-F bond, but at an angle of 54° to it. A precise analysis of the low-temperature spectrum of NF₃⁺ may substantiate the above conclusions. Since the NF₃⁺ radical is slightly more planar, α for NF₃⁺ may be different from that of CF₃.

Acknowledgment. This work was supported in part by the U.S. Army Research Office and the Office of Naval Research. We thank John Coope (University of British Columbia) Ffrancon Williams (University of Tennessee), Martyn Symons (University of Leicester), and L. R. Grant for helpful discussions, R. D. Wilson for experimental assistance, and O. Buck and D. Sellman for assistance with the γ -irradiation facility. We also thank L. K. White and R. L. Belford (University of Illinois) and N. D. Chasteen (University of New Hampshsire) for making their simulation programs available to us.

Registry No. 14NF3+, 37366-70-4; 15NF3+, 67745-75-9.

References and Notes

- P. W. Atkins and M. C. R. Symons, "The Structure of Inorganic Radicals", Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1967
 See, for example, I. B. Goldberg, K. O. Christe, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg.
- Chem., 14, 152 (1975).
- (1) K. O. Christe and I. B. Goldberg, Inorg. Chem., 17, 759 (1978).
 (4) S. P. Mishra, M. C. R. Symons, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and R. I. Wagner, Inorg. Chem., 14, 1105 (1975).
 (5) R. L. Hudson and F. Williams, J. Chem. Phys., 65, 3381 (1976).
 (6) R. W. Fessenden, J. Magn. Reson., 1, 277 (1969).

- K. W. Fessenden and R. H. Schuler, J. Chem. Phys., 43, 2704 (1965).
 M. T. Rogere and L. D. Kispert, J. Chem. Phys., 46, 3193 (1967).
 J. Maruani, J. A. R. Coope, and C. A. McDowell, Mol. Phys., 18, 165
- (1970).
 (10) J. Maruani, C. A. McDowell, H. Nakajima, and P. Raghunathan, Mol. Phys., 14, 349 (1968).
- (11) W. Maya, Inorg. Chem., 3, 1063 (1964).
 (12) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 15, 1275
- (1976). K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, J. Fluorine Chem., 8, 541 (1976). (1..)
- (14) I. B. Goldberg, H. R. Crowe, and R. S. Carpenter II, J. Magn. Reson., 18, 84 (1975).

- (15) G. K. Miner, T. P. Graham, and G. T. Johnston, *Rev. Sci. Instrum.*, 43, 1297 (1972)

- (16) I. B. Goldberg, unpublished research.
 (17) J. R. Pilbrow and M. E. Winfield, *Mol. Phys.*, 25, 1073 (1973).
 (18) N. D. Chasteen, personal communication.
 (19) P. C. Taylor and P. J. Bray, *J. Magn. Reson.*, 2, 305 (1970).
 (20) J.-L. Marill and D. Cornet, *J. Chim. Phys. Phys.-Chim. Biol.*, 70, 336. (1973).
- (21) N. M. Atherton, "Flectron Spin Resonance", Hilger and Watts, London, 1973
- (21) K. V. S. Rao and M. C. R. Symons, J. Chem. Soc. 4, 2163 (1971).
 (23) P. W. Atkins and M. C. R. Symons, J. Chem. Soc., 4363 (1964).
 (24) S. P. Mishra and M. C. R. Symons, J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun.,
- 279 (1974).

19

Č.

25) K. O. Christe, unpublished research.
26) D. Lind, personal communication.
(27) K. Nishikida and F. Williams, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 97, 7166 (1975).

- (28) N. Vanderkooi, J. S. MacKenzie, and W. B. Fox, J. Fluorine Chem., 7, 415 (1976).
- (i) M. T. Rogers and L. D. Kispert, J. Chem. Phys., 46, 3193 (1967).
 (ii) J. E. Wertz and J. R. Bolton, "Electron Spin Resonance: Elementary Theory and Practical Applications", McGraw-Hill, New York, N.Y., 1972.

- (1972)
 (31) S. P. So, J. Chem. Phys., 67, 2929 (1977).
 (32) C. M. Hurd and P. Coodin, J. Phys. Chem. Solids, 28 523 (1966).
 (33) P. H. Kasai and E. B. Whipple, Mol. Phys., 9, 497 (1965).
 (34) J. B. Farmer, M. C. L. Gerry, and C. A. McDowell, Mol. Phys., 8, 253 (1964). (35) O. Edlund, A. Lund, M. Shiotani, J. Sohma, and K. A. Thuomas, Mol.
- Phys., 32, 49 (1976).
 (36) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, *Inorg. Chem.*, 16, 937
- (1977) W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, *Inorg. Chem.*, 6, 1156 (1967). (37)

1

£

Contribution from the Rocketdyne Division and the Science Center of Rockwell International, Canoga Park and Thousand Oaks, California

ON THE FORMATION AND DECOMPOSITION MECHANISM OF NF_A^+ SALTS

Karl O. Christe,* Richard D. Wilson and

Ira B. Goldberg

Received

<u>Abstract</u>

The thermal decompositions of NF_4BF_4 and NF_4AsF_6 were studied in a sapphire reactor at different temperatures by total pressure measurements. It was found that the rates, previously reported by Solomon and coworkers for NF_4AsF_6 , significantly differ from those of the present investigation, although both studies result in a 3/2 reaction order. From the temperature dependence of the observed decomposition rates, the following values were obtained for the global activation energies, $E_{NF_4BF_4} = 36.6 \pm 0.8$ kcal mol⁻¹ and $E_{NF_4AsF_6} = 44.7 \pm 4.2$ kcal mol⁻¹. The suppression of the decomposition rates by the NF₃, F₂ and BF₃ or AsF₅ was measured. A critical evaluation of all experimental data available on the NF⁺₄ salt formation and decomposition suggests the following reversible reaction mechanism

$$F_{2} = 2F$$

$$F_{1} + NF_{3} = NF_{4}$$

$$NF_{4} + AsF_{5} = NF_{3}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$$

$$NF_{3}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-} + F = NF_{4}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$$

569_

A Born-Haber cycle was calculated for NF_4BF_4 and shows that the global decomposition activation energy and the heat of the formation reaction are identical within experimental errors and that the second step of the above mechanism is approximately thermochemically neutral. The rate of the thermal formation of NF_4SbF_6 at 250°C was also studied.

Introduction

The formation and decomposition reactions of NF_4^+ salts are of significant theoretical and practical interest. From a theoretical point of view, the question arises whether NF_4 or NF_5 are produced as unstable intermediates. These would be highly unusual because first row elements generally do not form hypervalent molecules. From a practical point of view, a better knowledge of the formation and the decomposition mechanism is necessary in order to improve on existing synthetic methods.

Several mechanisms have previously been postulated for the formation of NF_4^+ saits. In 1966, Christe and coworkers suggested in their original reports ^{1,2} on the synthesis of NF_4AsF_6 by low-temperature glow-discharge that either NF_3^+ or F^+ (or F_2^+) are generated in the discharge. These radical cations could then react with either F_2 or NF_3 to yield NF_4^+ . In 1972, Solomon and coworkers reported³ the results from a kinetic study of the thermal decomposition of NF_4AsF_6 in Monel. Based on total pressure measurements, they concluded that the decomposition involved the equilibrium dissociation step

$$NF_4AsF_6 \rightarrow NF_5 + AsF_5$$

followed by irreversible decomposition of the unstable NF_5 according to:

 $NF_5 \rightarrow NF_3 + F_2$
The latter step was taken to be a 3/2-order reaction. From the temperature dependence of the kinetic constants, a value of 41 kcal mol^{∞ 1} was obtained for the sum of the overall heat of sublimation and the activation energy for the decomposition of NF₅. In 1973, Christe and coworkers proposed⁴ an alternate mechanism for the formation of NF⁺₄ salts. This mechanism accounted for the fact that NF⁺₄ salts can be synthesized by uv-photolysis. It involved the following steps.

 $F_{2} = 2\dot{F}$ $\dot{F} + AsF_{5} = \dot{A}sF_{6}$ $\dot{A}sF_{6} + NF_{3} = \dot{N}F_{3}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$ $\dot{N}F_{3}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-} + \dot{F} = NF_{4}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$

Х.

Part of this mechanism was late: experimentally confirmed by ESR studies $^{5-7}$ which showed that the NF_3^+ radical cation is indeed formed as intermediate in both the low-temperature uv-photosynthesis and the γ -irradiation induced decomposition of NF_L^+ salts.

Since the observation of NF_3^+ as an intermediate⁵⁻⁷ is incompatible with the mechanism proposed³ by Solomon and since at elevated temperatures metal reactors rapidly absorb F_2 -Lewis acid mixtures, a reinvestigation of the thermal decomposition of NF₄AsF₆ in an inert sapphire reactor was undertaken. In particular, a more detailed investigation of the suppression effects of NF₃, F_2 , and AsF₅ was expected to yield valuable information. Furthermore, no quantitative data had previously been available on the decomposition rates of NF₄BF₄ and the formation rates of NF₄SbF₆.

Experimental Section

<u>Thermal Decomposition Studies</u>. The samples of $NF_4BF_4^8$ and $NF_4AsF_6^{8,9}$ were prepared as previously described and showed no dedectable impurities. All decomposition experiments were carried out in a sapphire reactor (Tyco Co.). The reactor was connected by a Swagelok compression fitting, containing a Teflon front ferrule, to a stainless steel valve and a pressure transducer (Validyne, Model DP7, 0-1000 mm \pm 0.5%), the output of which was recorded on a strip chart. The reactor had a volume of 38.7 ml and was heated by Immersion into a constant temperature (\pm 0.05°C) circulating oil bath. The reactor was passivated at 250°C with F_2 -BF₃ or F_2 -AsF₅ mixtures until the pressure remained constant over a period of several days, and weighed amounts of NF⁺ salts were added in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box. After immersion of the reactor into the hot oil bath, the reactor was evacuated, and the pressure change was monitored as a function of time. Control experiments were carried out at the beginning and end of each series of measurements to ascertain that the rates had not significantly changed during each series. The composition of the gaseous decomposition products was shown by chemical analysis, infrared spectroscopy, and gas chromatography to be 1:1:1 mixtures of NF $_3$, F $_2$, and the corresponding Lewis acid. For the curve fitting of the kinetic data the method of linear least squares was used with the listed uncertainties being 20 of the calculated slope.

Formation of NF_4SbF_6 . Because of the high corrosivity of high pressure $NF_3-F_2-SbF_5$ mixtures at elevated temperatures, the $NF_3-F_2-SbF_5$ reaction system could not be monitored directly with a pressure transducer or gage. Consequently, 9 identical passivated 95 ml Monel cylinders were each loaded with 50 mmol of SbF_5 , and a twofold excess of NF_3 and F_2 was added. The cylinders were simultaneously placed into an oven preheated to 250°C and were removed separately from the oven after certain time intervals. After cooling the cylinders, all material volatile at 25°C was pumped off, and the amount of NF_4^+ salt formed was determined by the observed weight increase and spectroscopic analyses.

Results and Discussion

Thermal Decomposition of NF_4BF_4 and NF_4AsF_6 . The thermal decomposition of NF_4BF_4 and NF_4ASF_6 in a constant volume reactor was studied by total pressure measurements over a temperature range of about 35°C for each compound. Since screening experiments had shown that even well passivated nickel or Monel reactors rapidly reacted with mixtures of hot F_2 and BF_3 or AsF_5 , a sapphire reactor was

-4-

used. This reactor was found to be completely inert toward these gas mixtures over extended time periods. Furthermore, it was found that the decomposition rates increased with increasing sample size. However, the rates did not increase linearly with the sample size because the increased pressure enhances the supplession of the rates (see below). In order to minimize the effect of thanges in the sample size during a given series of experiments, the largest feasible samples and the smallest available reactor volume were used. In this manner, only a small percentage of the sample was decomposed in a given series of experiments. The first and the last experiment of each series were carried out under identical conditions and showed that the change in rate due to the small, but inevitable, sample size change was indeed negligible.

-5-

The results of our measurements on NF4BF4 and NF4AsF6 are summarized in Tables 1 and 2. In agreement with the previous report³ on the thermal decomposition of NF4AsF6, smooth decomposition curves were obtained. The decomposition rates steadily decreased with increasing pressure in the reactor and the initial rates were restored upon evacuation of the reactor, indicating that the decomposition products suppress the decomposition rates. This was confirmed by studying the influence of different gases on the decomposition rates of NF4BF4 and of NF4AsF6. The addition of He did not noticeably influence the rates, whereas F2 and NF3 resulted in a weak suppression. However, the addition of BF3 to NF4BF4 or of AsF5 to NF4AsF6 resulted in strong rate suppressions (see Tables 1 and 2).

For all decomposition experiments, plots of $P^{3/2}$ versus time resulted in straight lines (see Figures 1 and 2) indicating a 3/2 reaction order. The resulting global kinetic constants are given in Table 3. Arrhenius plots of these constants resulted in straight lines (see Figure 3) and in the following global decomposition activation energies, $E_{NF_4BF_4} = 36.6 \pm 0.8$ kcal mol⁻¹ and $E_{NF_4ASF_6} = 44.7 \pm 4.2$ kcal mol⁻¹, the latter value being in good agreement with that of 41 kcal mol⁻¹ previously reported.³

The fact that the small mol fraction ranges of sample decomposition studied in these experiments were truly representative for the overall decomposition rates, was established by following the decomposition of small samples at somewhat higher temperatures over almost the entire mol fraction (α) range. A typical

decomposition curve obtained for NF4BF4 at 253°C (see Figure 4) does not exhibit any sigmoid character and the $P^{3/2}$ versus time plot is linear for about the first 25% of α .

Although the results previously reported³ for the decomposition of NF₄AsF₆ in Monel resulted in a linear P^{3/2} versus time plot, the reported rates were by a factor of about seven higher than ours. Unfortunately the sample size and the exact reactor volume used in reference 3 were not given. However, the estimated reactor volume (100 cc Monel cylinder \pm Wallace-Tierman FA 145-780 gage) and the reported method of the NF₄AsF₆ synthesis suggest that the previously used sample weight to reactor volume ratios were almost certainly significantly smaller than those of our experiments. This should have resulted in rates lower than ours. The only possible explanations for the previously reported³ higher rates are absorption of the suppressing AsF₅ by Monel and/or inaccurate temperature control (heating of the cylinder in a tube furnace).

A large discrepancy of $\sim 10^6$ exists between the previously reported³ and our kinetic constants (see Table 3). Most of this discrepancy ($\sim 10^5$) appears to be computational.

Furthermore, the previously reported³ data for the suppression by AsF_5 are inconsistent. Whereas the experimental data in Tables 6 and 7 of reference 3 show strong rate suppression by AsF_5 , the kinetic constants given in Table 8 of reference 3 imply only mild suppression by AsF_5 . The previously reported³ strong rate suppression by NF₃ could not be confirmed by the present study. Our data (see Table 3) show that NF₃ is only a weak suppressor, comparable to F_2 , and that AsF_5 or BF_3 are the only strong suppressors. This is an important observation, because the alleged³ strong suppression by NF₃ had caused us to propose in a previous publication⁴ a mechanism for the formation of NF₄AsF₆ involving the incorrect (see below) steps $F + AsF_5 \longrightarrow AsF_6$ and $AsF_6 + NF_3 \longrightarrow$ $NF_3^+AsF_6^-$.

Thermal Synthesis of NF₄SbF₆. Whereas the thermal synthesis of NF₄AsF₆ proceeds at too slow a rate for practical kinetic measurements, the rate of formation of NF₄SbF₆ is sufficiently fast. However, SbF₆ tends to form polyantimonates, such as Sb₂F₁₁ or Sb₃F₁₆, 5,9-11 with SbF₅ which makes a kinetic evaluation of any experimental data very difficult. In view of the importance

574

-6-

of the thermal synthesis of NF_4SbF_6 (this compound serves as a starting material for the metathetical syntheses of most other NF_4^+ salts)¹¹⁻¹⁵ and because of the complete absence of data on its formation rate, nine reactions were carried at 250°C and at a pressure of about 110 atm to determine its formation rate. The results are summarized in Table 4 and Figure 5 and show that at this temperature the initial formation rate of NF_4^+ salts is surprisingly rapid. The subsequent slow-down of the reaction is probably caused by a lowering of the SbF₅ partial pressure in the system due to the formation of polyantimonate anions. Their thermal dissociation equilibria to SbF₆⁻ and SbF₅ will then control the SbF₅ pressure in the system and become the rate limiting steps.

<u>Reaction Mechanism</u>. As pointed out in the introduction, the formation and decomposition mechanism of NF_4^+ salts is of great interest because it appears to involve an unusual hypervalent species, such as NF_4 , NF_5 , AsF_6 or BF_4 . The following experimental data are known, and the correct mechanism must be compatible with all of these conditions.

(1) Certain NF_4^+ saits, such as NF_4SbF_6 and NF_4AsF_6 , can, depending upon the system pressure, either be formed or decomposed at the same temperature.^{5,9-11} This implies pressure dependent equilibria and reversibility of the formation and decomposition reactions.

(2) ESR measurements have shown⁵⁻⁷ that the NF_3^+ radical cation is a crucial intermediate in both the low-temperature uv-photolytic synthesis and γ -irradiation induced decomposition of NF_4^+ salts. Furthermore, the fluroination of NF_3^+ to NF_4^+ appears to require F atoms.⁶

(3) In the thermal decomposition of either NF_4BF_4 or NF_4AsF_6 , BF_3 or AsF_5 act as strong rate suppressors, whereas both NF_3 and F_2 suppress the decomposition rates only mildly (see above results).

(4) Filtered uv-radiation 4,8 or heating⁹ to 120°C supply sufficient activation energy for the formation of NF⁺₄ salts. This is a strong indication that the first step in the synthesis must be the dissociation of F₂ into two fluorine atoms $(D^{\circ}(F_{2})=36.8 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1})$.¹⁶

(5) The tendency to form NF_4^+ saits by thermal activation strongly decreases with decreasing Lewis acid strength, i.e. $SbF_5 > AsF_5 > PF_5 > BF_3$. Since the corresponding NF_4^+ salts all possess sufficient thermal stability, a mechanism³ involving the initial formation of NF_5 , followed by its reaction with the corresponding Lewis acid, cannot explain the lack of thermal formation of salts, such as NF_4PF_6 or NF_4BF_4 . It can be explained, however, by the formation of intermediates of lower thermal stability, such as NF_3^+ salts. For SbF_6 or AsF_6^- , these NF_3^+ salts were shown to still possess the lifetime required for their efficient conversion to NF_4^+ salts, whereas $NF_3^+BF_4^-$ was found to be of considerably lower thermal stability⁷.

(6) ESR flow-tube experiments¹⁷ gave no indication for interaction between F atoms and AsF_{r_0} , as expected for the reaction step $AsF_{r_0} + F - AsF_{6}$.

(7) Infrared matrix isolation studies of the thermal decomposition products from either NF4AsF $_8^3$ or (NF4) $_2$ NiF $_6^{18}$ gave no evidence for the formation of NF5.

(8) Lewis acids, such as BF₃, PF₅, AsF₅ or SbF₅, do not form stable adducts with NF₃, even at low temperatures.

Since NF₃, F₂ and F have ionization potentials of 13.00,²⁰ 15.69²¹ and 17.44 eV,²² respectively, any mechanism involving the initial formation of either NF₃⁺, F₂⁺ or F⁺ can be ruled out, based on condition (4). This leaves us with the following 4 possible schemes.

Scheme 1:

$$NF_{3} + AsF_{5} + NF_{2}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$$

$$F_{2} = 2F$$

$$NF_{2}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-} + F = NF_{3}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$$

$$NF_{3}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-} + F = NF_{4}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$$

-8-

Scheme 2:

$$F_2 = 2F$$

 $F + AsF_5 = AsF_6$
 $AsF_6 + NF_3 = NF_3^+AsF_6^-$
 $NF_3^+AsF_6^- + F = NF_4^+AsF_6^-$
Scheme 3:
 $F_2 = 2F$
 $F + NF_5 = NF_4$

$$NF_4 + F = NF_5$$

 $NF_5 + AsF_5 = NF_4^+AsF_6^-$

Scheme 4:

$$F_{2} \xrightarrow{2F} 2F$$

$$F + NF_{3} \xrightarrow{NF_{4}} NF_{4}$$

$$NF_{4} + AsF_{5} \xrightarrow{NF_{4}} NF_{3}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$$

$$NF_{3}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-} + F \xrightarrow{NF_{4}} NF_{4}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$$

Scheme 1 can be ruled out because it does not comply with conditions (8) and (3). In Scheme 1, NF₃ would be expected to suppress as strongly as AsF₅. Scheme 2 can be eliminated because it violates condition (3), i.e. NF₃ should be a stronger suppressor than AsF₅, and because of condition (6). Scheme 3 is Lacceptable because it does not comply with (2) and (5). Scheme 4 is the only mechanism which agrees with all experimental data and therefore is our preferred mechanism. This mechanism differs from all the mechanisms previously proposed. It appears to be generally applicable to NF⁺₄ salts, except for certain decomposition reactions in which NF⁺₄ oxidatively fluorinates the anion.¹⁸ In view of the rather complex mechanism of scheme 4 and the observed fractional reaction order for the decomposition process, a mathematical analysis of the kinetic data was too complex and beyond the scope of the present study.

Born-Maber Cycle for NF_4BF_4 . It was of interest to examine the thermodynamic soundness of scheme 4. NF_4BF_4 was chosen for this purpose because it is the only NF_4^+ salt for which the heat of formation has experimentally been determined.²³ The following Born-Haber cycle can be written where all heats of formation or reaction are given in kcal mol⁻¹.

 $F_{2(3)} + NF_{3(g)} + BF_{3(g)} \xrightarrow{-34.6(5)} NF_{4}^{+}BF_{4(s)} \\ -31.4 -271.4 -337.4 \\ + 36.8 \\ 1) \\ F_{(3)} + F_{(g)} + NF_{3(g)} + BF_{3(g)} \\ (4) \\ (5) \\ ($

From the known heats of reaction of NF₃, ²⁴ BF₃, ²⁴ and NF₄BF₄, ²³ the heat of reaction (5) is known to be -34.6 kcal mol⁻¹. Furthermore, the heat of dissociation of F₂, reaction (1), is known¹⁶ to be 36.8 kcal mol⁻¹. A reasonably close estimate for step (3), the heat of formation of solid NF₃⁺ BF₄ from NF₄ and BF₃, can be made from the known heat of dissociation of NF₂0⁺BF₄. Since NF₃0 and NF₄ are expected to be quite similar (see below), it is reasonable to assume that step (3) has a heat of reaction similar to that of NF₃0 + BF₃ → NF₂0⁺BF₄, i.e. -18 kcal mol⁻¹. Consequently, the sum of steps (2) and (4) should be about -53 kcal mol⁻¹. Whereas the heat of reaction of step (2) is difficult to estimate, the heat of reaction of (4) is easier to estimate because it represents the dissociation energy of the fourth N-F bond in NF₄⁺. In NF₃, the heat of dissociation of the third N-F bond is 58 kca? mol⁻¹, ^{26,27} and it seems reasonable to assume that the dissociation energy of the fourth N-F bond in NF₄⁺ is similar to or slightly less than this value.

578

Consequently, step (2) should be approximately thermochemically neutral.

-11-

The proposition that step (2) and step (4) should so markedly differ in their heats of reaction, although both involve the formation of one additional N-F bond, is not unreasonable. In step (2) a hypervalent NF_{4} radical is formed which would possess nine valence electrons on the central nitrogen atom. By analogy with the known NF₃0 molecule,²⁸ this energetically unfavorable structure can be circumvented by assuming strong contributions from resonance structures, such as



These resonance structures result in a strong polarization, i.e. weakening of all N-F bonds, when compared to those in NF₃. This is demonstrated by the bond lengths of 1.371 and 1.43 A observed for NF₃²⁹ and NF₃0²⁸, respectively. Thus the energy gained by the formation of a fourth N-F bond in the NF₄ radical is largely compensated by a significant weakening of the remaining N-F bonds. in contrast, the reaction of the NF_3^+ radical cation with a fluorine atom, i.e.



does not significantly change the nature of the existing N-F bonds and, therefore, is expected to result in a heat of reaction close to the energy of this bond.

It should be pointed out that the global activation energy (36.6 \pm 0.8 kcal mol⁻¹) of the decomposition of NF₄BF₄ to NF₃ + F₂ + BF₃ and the hear of formation of NF₄BF₄ from NF₃ + F₂ + BF₃ (-34.6 kcal mol⁻¹) are the same within experimental error. It is difficult to say whether this is coincidental or if it implies that the corresponding forward reactions, i.e. steps (2), (3) and (4) of the Born-Haber cycle occur without activation energy. Examples of the latter case are known for the endothermic dissociation of solids, such as carbonates.³⁰ If for NF⁴₄ saits the global decomposition activation energies should indeed be identical to the heats of formation from NF₃, F₂ and the corresponding Lewis acid, a value of about -372 kcal mol⁻¹ can be predicted for $\Delta H_{fNF_4AsF_6}^{AsF_6}$ based on $E_{NF_4AsF_6}^{SF_6} = 45 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1}$ and $\Delta H_{fAsF_6}^{SF_6} = 29.55 \text{ kcal mol}^{-1}$.

<u>Acknowledgement</u>. The authors are indebted to Drs. G. R. Schneider, A. E. Axworthy, L. R. Grant, C. J. Schack, and W. W. Wilson for helpful discussions. This work was financially supported by the Chemistry and Power Programs of the U. S. Army Research Office and the Office of Naval Research, respectively.

- 14

References

(

1.	K. O. Christe, J. P. Guertin, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Nuci. Chem. Letters, <u>2</u> , 83 (1966).
2.	J. P. Guertin, K. O. Christe, and A. E. Pavlath, Inorg. Chem., <u>5</u> , 1921 (1966).
3.	I. J. Solomon, J. N. Keîth, and A. Snelson, J. Fluor. Chem., 2, 129 (1972).
4.	K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and A. E. Axworthy, Inorg. Chem., <u>12</u> , 2478 (1973).
5.	S. P. Mishra, M. C. R. Symons, K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and R. I. Wagner, Inorg. Chem., <u>14</u> , 1103 (1975).
6.	K. O. Christe and I. B. Goldberg, Inorg. Chem., <u>17</u> , 759 (1978).
7.	I. B. Goldberg, H. R. Crowe, and K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., <u>17</u> , 3189 (1978).
8.	K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., <u>15</u> , 1275 (1976).
9.	W. E. Tolberg, R. T. Rewick, R. S. Stringham, and M. E. Hill, Inorg. Chem., <u>6</u> , 1156 (1967).
10.	K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., <u>16</u> , 937 (1977).
11.	K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, J. Fluor. Chem., <u>8</u> , 541 (1976), and U. S. Pat., 4,107,275 (1978).
12.	K. O. Christe, W. W. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, J. Fluor. Chem., <u>11</u> , 71 (1978).
13.	K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., <u>16</u> , 2238 (1977), and U. S. Pat. 4,108,965 (1978).
14.	K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., <u>16</u> , 849 (1977).
15.	K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., <u>16</u> , 353 (1977).
16.	J. Berkowitz and A. C. Wahl, Advanc. Fluor. Chem., <u>7</u> , 147 (1973).
17.	i. B. Goldberg, unpublished results.
18.	K. O. Christe, unpublished results.
19.	A. D. Craig, Inorg. Chem., <u>3</u> , 1628 (1964).
20.	V. H. Dibeler and J. A. Walker, Inorg. Chem., <u>8</u> , 1728 (1969).

- 21. V. H. Dibeler, J. A. Walker, and K. E. McCulloh, J. Chem., Phys. 51, 4230 (1969).
- 22. R. E. Huffman, J. C. Larrabee, and Y. Tanaka, J. Chem. Phys., <u>47</u>, 856 (1967).
- 23. G. C. Simke, unpublished results.
- 24. "JANAF Interim Thermochemical Tables", The Dow Chemical Co., Midland, Michigan, 1965, and subsequent revisions.
- 25. K. O. Christe and W. Maya, Inorg. Chem., 8, 1253 (1969).
- D. D. Wagman, W. H. Evans, V. B. Parker, I. Halow, S. M. Bailey, and R. H. Schuman, NBS Tech. Note 270-3, U. S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. 20402 (1969).
- 27. E. W. Lawless and I. C. Smith, "Inorganic High-Energy Oxidizers", Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, 1968, p. 28.
- 28. V. Plato, W. D. Hartford, and K. Hedberg, I. Chem., Phys. 53, 3488 (1970).
- 29. J. Sheridan and W. Gordy, Phys. Rev., <u>79</u>, 513 (1950).
- 30. W. E. Garner, "Chemistry of the Solid State," Butterworths Scientific Publications, London, 1955, p. 224.

Table 1. Thermal Decomposition of NF4BF4 in a Sapphire Reactor^b

(_)

e) sample size 2.65 g

b) reactor volume 38.7 ml

ΰ

each The values given in parantheses indicate the pressure (in mm Hg) of the added gas at the beginning of experiment.

Table 2. Thermal Decomposition of $NF_4AsF_6^a$ in a Sapphire Reactor^b

i

1(•C) 2	00	218	227			238			
						He(736) ^C	F, (197) ^c	NF ₇ (567) ^C	AsF _r (247) ^C	Asf. (724) ^C
Tize (hrs)	Į				-pressi	ire change	(min Hg)	0	'n	
0	-	0	0	0	o	0	0	0	O	
-	2	•	6.6	16	27	28	25	21	Ś	4
2	4	•	16.0	25	77	45	42	34	8.5	7
~	Ņ	.2	20.8	33	58	59	55	t t	12	סי
4	é,	.2	25.3	40	71	73	68	54	16.5	11
Ś	7.	.2	29.4	46.5	83	85	62	63	20	12
9	ŝ	. .	32.2	52°5	93.5	95	06	72	24	13
7	ŝ	.2	36.6	57	103.5	105	101	81	28	14
œ	10,	•	40.0	62	113	115	110	90	32	15.5
б	10,	80.	43.0	67.5	123	124	120	98	35	17
10	11.	•	46.0	72.5	132	133	129	106	38	18
12	13.	.2	51.4	82	641	151	145	122	45	21
14	14.	.7	56.6	16	165	166	161	140	52	23
16	16.		61.4	99.5	181	181	176	160	59	25
18	17.	-#	66.2	107	197.5	961	061	176	65	
20				115.5	214	213	205	192	72	
25				134				226		
30								252		
1-										

584

a) sample size 1.86 g

b) reactor volume 38.7 mlc) The values given in pa

The values given in parantheses indicate the pressure (mm Hg) of the added gas at the beginning of each experiment

É,

NF4BF	4	NF ₄ ^A	5 ⁵⁷ 6
Temp. (°C)	k × 10 ⁹	Temp. (°C)	k × 10 ¹⁰
182.2	0.96 + 0.01	200	0.284 + 0.002
188.9	1.74 + 0.02	218	1.99 <u>+</u> 0.03
190.8	2.11 + 0.04	227	4.00 <u>+</u> 0.02
197.4	3.39 <u>+</u> 0.05	238	9.69 <u>+</u> 0.10
204	6.08 + 0.08	238(He 736)	9.62 <u>+</u> 0.08
213.3	12.79 + 0.22	238(F, 197)	9.22 <u>+</u> 0.05
215	14.68 ± 0.18	238(NF, 567)	8.60 <u>+</u> 0.16
190 .8(He 500)	2.29 + 0.03	238 (AsF ₅ 247)	1.94 <u>+</u> 0.12
190.8(F, 500)	1.86 + 0.04	238 (AsF 724)	0.48 + 0.08
190.8(NF, 500)	1.92 <u>+</u> 0.02	,	
190.8(BF, 500)	0.314 ± 0.02		

Table 3. Global Kinetic Constants^a for the Thermal Decomposition of NF_4BF_4 and NF_4AsF_6

1.

Ô

a) Mol 3/2 liter -3/2 sec⁻¹, error limits 20-

Table 4. Conversion of $NF_3 + F_2 + SbF_5$ to NF_4SbF_6 at 250°C⁸

Reaction Time (hr)	Product Composition NFtsbF6•xSbF5 X	Conversion of SbF5 to NF ₄ SbF6 (mol \$)
	90 -	48.1
-		52.9
2	0.07 28	56.2
~ `	650	62.9
۽ م	0.34	74.6
71	0.17	85.5
	0.13	88.5
00 Br	0.106	4.02
120	0.064	94.0

horizontally in the oven, preheated to 250°C. Une hour was required until the cylinders reached 250°C. (a) Mole ratios of starting materials, $NF_3:F_2:SbF_5 = 2:2:1$. Starting pressure: 110 atm, residual pressure calculated for 100% conversion to $NF_4ShF_5: 44$ atm. The Monel cylinders (95 ml volume) were placed This point was taken as zero reaction time.

٩...

, ¥

Diagram Captions

Figure 1. Total pressure $(P^{3/2})$ curves for the thermal decomposition of 2.65 g of NF_LBF_L at different temperatures (°C).

Figure 2. Total pressure $(P^{3/2})$ curves for the thermal decomposition of 1.86 g of NF₄AsF₆ at different temperatures (°C).

Figure 3. Arrhenius plots for NF_4BF_4 and NF_4AsF_6 .

3

1

以上にいたないのよ

Figure 4. Decomposition curves for 75 mg of NF_4BF_4 at 253°C. The solid lines are the observed data and the broken line represents the ideal straight line for the $P^{3/2}$ versus t plot.

Figure 5. Formation rate of $NF_4SbF_6 \cdot xSbF_6$ from NF_3 , F_2 and SbF_5 at 250°C.



- -







(

C



SULFUR TETRAFLUORIDE. ASSIGNMENT OF VIBRATIONAL SPECTRA AND FORCE FIELD

North Contraction

<u>____</u>

X

Karl O. Christe Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California 91304

> Helge Willner Ruhr Universität Bochum (Germany)

Wolfgang Sawodny Universität Ulm (Cormany)

(Received . . .)

ABSTRACT

The infrared spectra of SF₄ isolated in Ar and Ne matrices were studied. The observed ${}^{32}S = {}^{34}S$ isotopic shifts were used to recolve the existing ambiguities concerning the assignments of the deformation modes and to obtain an improved valence force field.

INTRODUCTION

Although numerous papers have been published on the vibrational spectra and assignments of SF_4 [1-12], this molecule is such poorly understood and the assignment of most of the deformation modes is still open to question.

In this paper, we report new matrix isolation data and ${}^{32}S - {}^{34}S$ isotopic shifts which allow unambiguous assignments for the deformation modes and the computation of an improved valence force field.

EXPERIMENTAL

The Ar or Ne matrix isolated samples of SF_4 were prepared by the reaction of S_2Cl_2 with AgF_2 using a previously described flow system [13] and He-cryostat [14]. The isotopically enriched samples were prepared from ^{34}S (>98% purity) and Cl_2 . The infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 325 spectrophotometer with an accuracy of \pm 0.5 cm⁻¹. Most of the $^{32}S - ^{34}S$ isotopic shifts were determined with an accuracy of \pm 0.05 cm⁻¹. The methods used for the normal coordinate analyses have previously been discribed [11].

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

<u>Infrared Spectra</u>. Infrared spectra were recorded of SF_4 in both Ar and Ne matrices at 4 K for SF_4 of natural sulfur isotope abundance, 1:1 mixtures of ${}^{32}SF_4$ and ${}^{34}SF_4$, and pure ${}^{34}SF_4$ using sample to matrix ratios of 1:1000. The observed frequencies and ${}^{32}SF_ {}^{34}S$ isotopic shifts are summarized in Table 1.

In agreement with previous experience [6, 13, 15, 16], meon matrices produced the best spectra and exhibited frequencies closest to those of the gas phase values. Because accurate anharmonicity corrections were not possible, all observed isotopic shifts were corrected by a factor of 1.01, a value close to those previously used for similar molecules [13, 16, 17]. The observed isotopic shifts are in fair agreement with the values previously reported [11] for some of these bands in an N₂ matrix.

For some of the bands, matrix splittings were observed. The usc of ${}^{34}S$ enriched samples facilitated distinction between isotopic and matrix splittings. For the 353 cm⁻¹ fundamental, the splitting observed in a N₂ matrix had previously been interpreted [11] in terms of a coincidence of the two fundamentals v_3 and v_9 . Although varying degrees of splitting were observed during the present study for the 353 cm⁻¹ fundamental in Ar and Ne matrices (see Figure 1), these splittings are identical for both ${}^{32}SF_4$ and ${}^{34}SF_4$. Since it appears unlikely that v_3 and v_9 should exhibit identical sulfur isotopic shifts, these splittings are attributed to matrix splittings of a single fundamental. This conclusion is supported by the normal coordinate analysis, given below, which shows that the large isotopic shift observed for the 532 cm⁻¹ deformation mode can be explained only by assigning this frequency to v_2 .

<u>Normal Coordinate Analysis and Assignments.</u> A listing of the 9 fundamentals of SF₄ and their assignment in point group C_{2V} is given in Table II, together with an approximate description of these modes. Based on the previous studies [1-12], the assignments for v_1 , v_2 , and v_4 in the A₁ block, v_6 in the B₁ block, and v_8 in the B₂ block are well established. The remaining four modes are all deformation modes. Assuming no coincidences, three fundamentals at 532, 475, and 353 cm⁻¹ are available for assignment to these four modes. Based on relative intensity considerations and the fact that all three fundamentals are infrared active, the missing fundamental should be the torsional mode v_5 (A₂) which is infrared inactive. In similar molecules, this mode is generally of very low Raman intensity. Therefore, it would not be surprising that this mode has up to date not experimentally been observed for SF_A.

The assignment of the 532, 475, and 353 cm⁻¹ fundamentals was established in the following manner. The 353 cm⁻¹ band has previously been assigned [5, 6, 8, 10, 11] to v_9 (B₂), and this assignment has recently been supported by microwave spectroscopy [1]. Since the ${}^{32}S - {}^{34}S$ isotopic shifts of v_8 and of the 353 cm⁻¹ fundamental are now both known, a force field computation can be used to test the correctness of this assignment. If the assignment is correct, both observed isotopic shifts must result in an identical force field. As can be seen from Figure 2, the isotopic shifts observed for the 867 and the 353 cm⁻¹ fundamental result in the same force field, thus establishing the 353 cm⁻¹ fundamental as v_9 (B₂).

A distinction between the two possible assignments (532 and 475 cm⁻¹) for v_7 (B_1) can be made in a similar manner, since the sulfur isotopic shifts of v_6 (B_1) and of the 532 cm⁻¹ deformation mode (4.05 cm⁻¹) are known. From a computation of the B_1 force field (see Figure 3) it becomes obvious that the sulfur isotopic shift of v_7 has to be less than 1 cm⁻¹ in order to agree with

the force field obtained from the isotopic frequencies of v_6 . Since the isotopic shift of 4.05 cm⁻¹, observed for the 532 cm⁻¹ band, is much too large for v_7 , the 532 cm⁻¹ fundamental must be v_3 (A₁) and the 475 cm⁻¹ one must be v_7 (B₁). Additional support for this assignment was obtained from the computation of the A₁ block force field (See Table 3). No difficulty was encountered to duplicate the isotopic shifts observed for v_1 , v_2 , and v_3 .

The missing frequency of v_5 (A₂) was calculated to be 437 cm⁻¹ assuming $F_{55} = F_{77}$. This assumption seemed most plausible because of the three possible $f_{\alpha\alpha}$ interaction constants, the one which involves two angles sharing a common equatorial fluorine ligand, i.e. $f_{\alpha\alpha}$, should have the largest value and because in F_{55} and F_{77} $f_{\alpha\alpha}$ has the same sign.

The assignments, thus obtained for SF_4 , are summarized in Table 1 and can now be considered as being well established. They are in good agreement with the previously published [3] infrared gas-phase band contours and compare favorably with those [18] recently published for the closely related SF_40 molecule. Based on the results of this study on SF_4 , it becomes necessary, however, to exchange the assignments of v_4 (A_1) and v_9 (B_2) for SF_40 .

The force field of SF₄ is summarized in Table 3. The B₁ and B₂ block values represent a general valence force field. The A₁ block is still underdetermined (10 symmetry force constants and 7 frequency values), but is expected to be a good approximation to a general valence force field in view of the good agreement between the observed and calculated isotopic shifts. The off-diagonal symmetry force constants listed in Table 3 were required in order to be able to duplicate the observed sulfur isotopic shifts. The value of F₂₃ is necessary to make Δv_2 close to zero. The relatively large isotopic shift of v_3 can only be achieved by the use of an F₃₄ value which concentrates the isotopic shifts of v_3 and v_4 almost exclusively in v_3 and by the use of F₁₃ and F₁₄ which transfer some of the isotopic shift from v_1 to v_3 . Since v_3 is an almost equal mixture of F₃₃ and F₄₄ (see PED of Table 3), the isotopic shift balance between v_1 and v_3 can be equally well achieved by either F₁₃ or F₁₄, as long as their sum equals to about 0.6 mdyn/radian. Therefore the chosen ratio between F₁₃

and F_{14} is somewhat arbitrary, and their values were made about equal for cosmetic reasons.

-5-

The potential energy distribution (PED) is given in Table 3 and shows that all fundamentals are highly characteristic, with the exception of v_3 and v_4 . The latter are almost equal mixtures of F_{33} and F_{44} . As previously discussed in detail [10, 11] and shown by their eigenvectors (see Table 3), v_3 is a symmetric and v_4 is an antisymmetric combination of the symmetry coordinates S_3 and S_4 , i.e.,



 v_3 , symmetric combination of axial and equatorial bending

 v_4 antisymmetric combination of axial and equatorial bending

In view of these facts, a discussion is rather meaningless whether v_3 or v_4 is mainly axial or equatorial bending. Furthermore, it shows that v_4 is the fundamental mainly involved in an intramolecular exchange process as suggested by Berry [19].

Additional experimental data which could be used as a constraint for the SF₄ assignment and force field, are centrifugal distortion constants [12] and mean amplitudes of vibration [20]. Since the observed centrifugal distortion constants "are not well determined" and have been shown [12] to be insensitive towards changes in the assignment of the deformation modes, they are not a useful constraint. Mean amplitudes of vibration have previously been reported [10] for SF₄ using five different assignments and force fields. These data showed that only $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_3 \dots F_4$ and $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_1 \dots F_3$ are sufficiently sensitive to variation of the assignment of the deformation modes in question and were approximately proportional to the values of F_{33} and $F_{44} + \sim \frac{1}{2} F_{33} + \sim \frac{1}{2} F_{55}$, respectively. Using these correlations and the above force field, $\langle q^2 \rangle^{\frac{1}{2}} F_1 \dots F_4$

are estimated to be 0.071 and 0.067 Å, respectively, in excellent agreement with the observed values of 0.068 ± 0.01 and 0.067 ± 0.005 Å [20], thus lending additional support to our assignment. It should be pointed out that both the centrifugal distortion constants and the mean amplitudes of vibration , although useful for the detection of gross errors in the assignments, are not sensitive enough to be useful constraints for the force field of SF_A .

<u>Acknowledgement</u>. One of us (KOC) is indebted to Dr. E. C. Curtis for the use of his computer programs and helpful discussions and to the Office of Naval Research for financial support.

598

いたので

REFERENCES

Ξ.

C

[1]	R. E. Dodd, L. A. Woodward and H. L. Roberts, Trans. Faraday Soc. <u>52</u> ,
	1052 (1956).
[2]	R. L. Redington and C. V. Berney, J. Chem. Phys. <u>43</u> , 2020 (1965).
[3]	I. W. Levin and C. V. Berney, J. Chem. Phys., <u>44</u> , 2557 (1966).
[4]	S. J. Cyvin, Acta Chem. Scand., <u>23</u> , 576 (1969).
[5]	K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, J. Chem. Phys., <u>52</u> , 6320 (1970).
[6]	R. A. Frey, R. L. Redington, and A. L. Khidir Aljibury, J. Chem. Phys., <u>54</u> , 344 (1971).
[7]	I. W. Levin, J. Chem. Phys., <u>55</u> , 5393 (1971).
[8]	C. V. Berney, J. Mol. Structure, <u>12</u> , 87 (1972).
[9]	I. W. Levin and W. C. Harris, J. Chem. Phys., <u>55</u> , 3048 (1971).
[10]	K. O. Christe, W. Sawodny and P. Pulay, J. Mol. Structure, <u>21</u> , 158 (1974).
[11]	K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, C. J. Schack, S. J. Cyvin, J. Brunvoll, and W. Sawodny, Spectrochim. Acta, <u>32A</u> , 1141 (1976).
[12]	H. Jnoue, A. Naruse, and E. Hirota, Bull. Chem. Soc., Jpn., <u>49</u> , 1260 (1976).
[13]	A. Haas and H.Willner, Ber.Bunsenges.Phys. Chem., <u>82</u> , 24 (1978).
[14]	Hg. Schnockel and H. Willner, Z. anorg. allgem. Chem., <u>408</u> , 247 (1974).
[15]	K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and R. Bougon, Inorg. Chem., <u>17</u> , 1533 (1978).
[16]	K. O. Christe, E. C. Curtis, and E. Jacob, Inorg. Chem., <u>17</u> , 2744 (1978).
[17]	R. S. McDowell and M. Goldblatt, Inorg. Chem., <u>10</u> , 625 (1971).
[18]	K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta, <u>33A</u> ,
	323 (1977).
[19]	R. S. Berry, J. Chem., Phys., <u>32</u> , 933 (1960).
[20]	K, Kimura and S. H. Bauer, J. Chem. Phys., <u>39</u> , 3172 (1963).

-7-

TABLE 1. OBSERVED FREQUENCIES AND ³²S.³⁴S ISOTOPIC SHIFTS (cm⁻¹) OF SF₄ IN

Ar AND Ne MATRICES

Ar			Ne	Ø	Gas-Phase
Frequency	۵v	Frequency	Δv	A.U.	Frequencies
883.5	11.2+0.1	887.2	11.22+0.05	11.33	892
858	10.4+0.1	859.7	10.42+0.05	10.52	867
705 ^b	12.7+0.1	721 ^b	13.00+0.05	13.13	730
550.5	; 0	557 ^b	0	0	558
roc ^b	3_9+0_2	530.1	4 .05 <u>+</u> 0.05	4 .09	532
354 ^b	2.35+0.1	352 ^b	2.4+0.1	2.42	353

(a) Corrected for anharmonicity

600

(b) These bands showed matrix splittings

Frequency, cm⁻¹ [437]^a 730 532 228 475 892 558 867 353 Approximate Description of Mode óscissXF2ax and eq. asym comb $\boldsymbol{\mathfrak{oscissXF}}_{2}\boldsymbol{eq}$ and ax, sym comb &scissXF2ax out of plane XF₂eq wagging ∪asymXF₂ax XF₂ twist vasymXF₂eq vsymXF₂ eq usymXF₂ax Spectes A_ا ۷_۱ 2 f2 v5 s S B_{J v} Β2 ν₈ ۍ م 24 5

a) Value calculated from $F_{55} = F_{77}$

601

TABLE 2. ASSIGNMENT OF NORMAL MODES OF SF4

\$

O

-9-

TABLE 3. FORCE FIELD, COMPUTED AND OBSERVED HARMONIC SULFUR ISOTOPIC SHIFTS,^b Potential energy distribution^c and eigenvectors of SF_g

ļ

ήγ **τ** Κ

			the comp	<u>ბ</u> ო იხაძ	PED	s.	Elgenvec S2	stors S3	s,
Ł	Film f + fr	5.884	11.37	11.35±0.05	95F ₁₁	-0.275	-0.014	0.123	0.194
		3.476	0.07	0	99F33	-0.010	0.229	-0.014	-0-026
	F33 0.99 f8 + 0.01f -0.15f by	1.614	4.14	4.09+0.05	30F33+29Fa+26F34	0.045	0.018	0.187	0.236
	F34 0.006 f8+ 0.71f	0.863	0.00	l	91F33+89F44-80F34	0	-0.005	0.141	-0.178
	+ 0.23 (f + f + f) a ca ca ca								
	+ f w) + 0.13 f								
	+ 1.807 + 0.11 f								
	F13	0.320							
	F 14	0.300							
	F 23	00,100							
	F36	6.4913							
<~	⁵⁵ ⁵ ⁶ [−] ⁶ [∞] ⁺ ⁶ [∞] ¹	1.673	Ö			v	-		
	Freferences	169 6				ຮີ	-	5	
-		122.2	13.14	13.1340.05	101F ₆₆ +22F ₇₇ -23F ₆₇	0.33	T S	0.203	
		1.673	0.87		84F ₃₃ +10F ₆₃	;0*0	8	0.259	
	⁶ 67 ^{-72(f_ig ^{- f_{R3})}}	0.530			10 11	S			
8	۲ ₈₈ ۴ ۴ ۴ ۴ ۴ ۴ ۴ ۴ ۴ ۴ ۴ ۴ ۴	5,165	10.53	16.52+0.05	105F88-9F89	°.3		ر دروه	
	⁵ 95 ⁴ ¹ ² ¹ ² ¹	1.914	2.48	2.42+0.1	loifed	9.0	33	0.196	
	ل ⁸⁹ -2(ئس - ئرس)	0.700			2				
	¢.	5.525							
		3.149							
	f rr	0.353							
	f.r.	0.328							
1									
3	Stretching constants in moyn/i	A. deform	ation cons	tants th mdvm Å	redian ² , and etreschut	tat tat			
	in mdyn/radian. For the force 0.1 cm ⁻¹ ,	e field c	omputation	. the frequency	values of Table 2 were	e used a	rd fitte	d to wi	nts thin

-10-

(b) in cm⁻¹. (c) Percent contributions. Contributions of less than 10% to the PED are not listed.

Å.

ĺ

602

DIAGRAM CAPTIONS

-11-

「おおう」とう

- Figure 1. Infrared spectra of ${}^{32}SF_4$ and ${}^{34}SF_4$ in argon and neon matrices. The observed splittings are attributed to matrix effects.
- Figure 2. Solution range of force constants and computed sulfur isotopic shifts for the B_2 block of SF_4 . The rectangles indicate the uncertainties of the observed anharmonicity corrected isotopic shifts and the vertical line the resulting general valence force field. The units are cm⁻¹ for the isotopic shifts and mdyn/Å, mdyn Å/radian², and mdyn/radian for F_{88} , F_{99} , and F_{89} , respectively.
- Figure 3. Solution range of force constants and computed sulfur isotopic shifts for the B_1 block of SF_4 . For further explanations, see caption of Figure 2.



「ない」になっていたというないでは、「ない」になった。



C

. . . .


Contribution from the Rocketdyne Division of Rockwell International Corporation, Canoga Park, California 91304

On Reactions of Fluorine Perchlorate with Fluorocarbons and the Polarity of the 0-F Bond in Covalent Hypofluorites

Carl J. Schack* and Karl O. Christe

Received

Although FOC10₃ has been known for decades,^{1,2} its reaction chemistry has remained virtually unexplored . is limited to references to unpublished work, cited in a review.³ This lack of data is attributed to the previous report² that FOC10₃ consistently exploded during attempted freezing. During a study⁴ of NF4C10₄, it was found that very pure FOC10₃ could be obtained in high yield by the thermal decomposition of NF4C10₄. The FOC10₃, prepared in this manner, could be manipulated and repeatedly frozen without explosions, thus allowing us to study some of its properties⁵ and reaction chemistry.

Of particular interest to us were the reactions of $FOC10_3$ with fluorocarbonr. Previous work⁶ in our laboratory had demonstrated that $C10C10_3$ and $BrOC10_3$ add readily to fluorocarbon double bonds resulting in covalent fluorocarbon perchlorates. Consequently, one would expect fluorine perchlorate to undergo

a similar reaction. However, a literature citation³ suggested that FOC10₃ does not add across the double bond in $C1_2C=CF_2$. Furthermore, reactions of covalent hypofluorites, such as CF_3OF , are commonly interpreted in terms of a highly unusual $CF_3O=F$ type polarization of the O-F bond ("positive fluorine"). If the O-F bond in CF_3OF is indeed polarized in this direction, the fluorine in FOC10₃ should be even more positive because of the higher electronegativity of the perchlorato group. Since the direction of the addition of a hypohalite across an unsymmetrical olefinic double bond strongly depends on the direction and the degree of polarization of the O-Hal bond,⁷ a study of the 0₃C1OF- $CF_3CF=CF_2$ reaction system offered an ideal opportunity to experimentally test the validity of the "positive fluorine" concept.

Experimental Section

<u>Caution</u>! Although no explosions were encountered in the present study, FOC10₃ must be considered a highly sensitive material and should be manipulated only in small quantities with appropriate safety precautions.

Apparatus and Materials

Volatile materials were manipulated in a well-passivated (with ClF_3) 304 stainless steel vacuum line equipped with Teflon FEP U traps and bellows-seal valves. Pressures were measured with a Heise Bordon Tube-type gauge (0-1500 mm <u>+</u> 0.1%). Infrared spectra were recorded on a Perkin-Elmer Model 283 spectrophotometer. The ¹⁹F NMR spectra was recorded on a Varian Model EM 390

-2-

spectrometer at 84.6 MHz using Teflon-FEP sample tubes (CS Laboratory Supplies) and CFCl₃ as an internal standard. Hexafluoropropylene and CF₃! were purchased while $CF_2=CF_2$ was prepared by pyrolyzing Teflon. Fluorine perchlorate was obtained from the decomposition of NF_4ClO_4 .^{4,5}

Reaction with Hexafluoropropylere

()

A 30 ml stainless steel cylinder was loaded at -196° with $FOC10_3$ (1.59 mmol) and $C_{3}F_{6}$ (2.05 mmol). The closed cylinder was warmed to -45° and kept at that temperature overnight. Separation of the products was achieved by vacuum fractionation in U traps cooled at -78, -95, and -196°. The coldest trap contained unreacted C_3F_6 together with FC103, C_2F_5CF0 , and a small amount of $(CF_3)_2CO$. In the other traps only the colorless liquid, $C_3F_7OCIO_3$ was found (1.18 mmol, 74% yield based on $FOC10_3$). The following temperaturevapor pressure data were measured (°C, mm): -46.6, 4; -22.7, 17; -9.3, 36; 0.0, 59; 10.6, 99; 22.0, 161. The vapor pressure-temperature relation is described by the equation log $P_{mm} = 7.5257 - (1571.94/T^{\circ}K)$ with a calculated normal boiling point of 65.2° and a heat of vaporization of 7.19 kcal/mol. A vapor density of 265 g/mol was measured compared to a calculated value of 268.5 g/mol for $C_3F_7C10_4$. Strong mass spectral peaks were found for the ions $C_2F_4C10_4^+$, $C_3F_7^+$, $CF_2C10_4^+$, $C_3F_50^+$, $C_3F_5^+$, $C_2F_5^+$, $C_2F_40^+$, $C_2F_4^+$, $C_2F_30^+$, $C10_3^+$, $C_2F_20^+$, CF_3^+ (base peak) $C10_2^+$, $C0F_2^+$, $C10^+$, CF_2^+ , and $C0F^+$. Infrared bands were observed at (cm⁻¹, int.): 1340(sh), 1325(sh), 1290(vs), 1250(sh), 1235(vs), 1200(m), 1171(w), 1153(m), 1119(ms), 1088(m), 1026(s), 988(s), 968(m-s), 784(w), 746(m), 723(w), 676(m), 641(m-s), 514(s), and 530(w).

-3-

Reaction with Tetrafluoroethylene

Fluorine perchlorate (0.61 mmol) and C_2F_4 (0.62 mmol) were combined at -196° in a 10 ml stainless steel cylinder. By evaporation of the liquid nitrogen from a liquid nitrogen-dry ice slush used to cool the reaction cylinder, the temperature was allowed to slowly rise to -78° and finally over several days by loss of solid CO_2 to about -45°. Fractional condensation of the products at -112 and -196° permitted the isolation of $C_2F_5OCIO_3$. (0.42 mmol. 68% yield) which was identified by its known vibrational, NMR and mass spectra.⁸ Smaller amounts of CF_3CFO , C_2F_6 , Cl_2 , and O_2 were observed as by-products.

Reaction with Trifluoromethyl lodide

Into a cold (-196°) 30 ml stainless steel cylinder CF_{3}^{1} (0.66 mmol) and then FOClO₃ (1.40 mmol) were condensed. Warm-up to about -45° was accomplished slowly as noted in the preceding example. After several days at -45° the reactor was recooled to -196° and the presence of a considerable amount of noncondensable gas (oxygen) was noted. Fractionation of the condensible products showed a mixture of COF_{2} , CF_{4} , Cl_{2} , l_{2} , lF_{5} , and a solid iodine oxide to be the principal species present. However, a small amount $CF_{3}OClO_{3}$ (0.05 mmol, 8% yield) was also found and identified by comparison with reported data.⁸

Results and Discussion

Under carefully controlled reaction conditions, similar to those previously used for the polar additions of $CloClo_3$ and $BroClo_3^{6}$, fluorine perchlorate was found to add across olefinic double bonds in high yield. With tetra-fluoroethylene the following reaction occurred:

-4-

$$CF_2 = CF_2 + FOC10_3 \xrightarrow{-45^{\circ}} CF_3 CF_2 OC10_3$$

With the unsymmetrical olefin perfluoropropylene a mixtures of two isomers was found:

$$CF_{3}CF=CF_{2} + FOC10_{3} - 45^{\circ} CF_{3}CF_{2}CF_{2}OC10_{3} + CF_{3}CF(OC10_{3})CF_{3}$$
(68%) (32%)

These two perfluoropropyl perchlorates are novel compounds which were identified by vapor density measurements and spectroscopic data. The presence of the covalent $-0Clo_3$ group was demonstrated by infrared spectroscopy which showed the intense bands typical of this group⁸ at 1290 ($v_{as}Clo_3$), 1026 (v_sClo_3), and 614 cm⁻¹ (v Cl-0). Additional support for the covalent perchlorate structure was obtained from the mass spectrum which showed strong peaks for the ions, Clo_3^+ , Clo_2^+ , and Clo^+ but not for Clo_4^+ , as is generally the case for fluorocarbon perchlorates. A parent ion was not observed and the highest m/e was $C_2F_4Clo_4^+$, i.e. the parent minus a CF_3 group.

Gas chromatography of the product revealed a slight assymetry for the $C_3F_7C10_4$ peak, thereby indicating the presence of isomers. This was confirmed by ^{19}F NMR spectroscopy showing that both possible adducts were formed. The observed chemical shifts and coupling constants, together with higher resolution data than previously reported⁸ for $C_2F_50C10_3$, are summarized below.

-5-



-6-

The resonances of fluorines geminal to a perchlorato group were broadened due to chlorine quadrupole relaxation. Based on their relative peak areas, the ratio of the two isomers was, n-68% and iso-32%.

The fact that in the reaction of $FOCIO_3$ with $CF_3CF=CF_2$ both isomers are formed, significantly differs from the previously reported⁶ CloClO₃ and BrOClO₃ reactions where exclusive Markownikoff type additions occurred. The latter produced 100% of $CF_3CFXCF_2OCIO_3$, as expected for a polar addition of the positively polarized terminal halogen to the carbon with the highest electron density.⁷

$$8^+ 8^-$$

 $CF_3CF=CF_2 + C1-0C10_3 - CF_3CFC1CF_20C10_3$
(100%)

The formation of both isomers (<u>n</u>- and <u>iso</u>-) in the corresponding FOC10₃ reaction suggests that the F-O bond in FOC10₃ is not strongly polarized in either direction. This is not surprising in view of the known very small dipole moment (0.023D) of the closely related FC10₃ molecule⁹ and the expected similar electronegativities of a -C10₃ and an -OC10₃ group. The fact that the percentage of n-isomer was somewhat higher than that of the iso-isomer can be explained by steric effects (bulky CF₃ group) and is insufficient reason to postulate a strongly positive fluorine in FOC10₃. An alternate explanation for the formation of two isomers in the FOClO₃-CF₃CF=CF₂ reaction would be the assumption of a free radical mechanism. However, the high yield of the products (74%), the mild (-45°) and well controlled reaction conditions, and the absence of detectable amounts of C_3F_8 and $C_3F_6(OClO_3)_2$ in the reaction products render a free radical mechanism unlikely.

In contrast to the olefin addition reactions, the reaction of FOC10₃ with CF₃I was more difficult to control. The primary reaction path appears to have involved oxidation of the iodine followed by degradation to oxygenated and fluorinated species. Nevertheless, a modest yield (8%) of the desired perchlorate, CF_3OC10_3 , was realized. By comparison, the $C10C10_3$ -CF₃I reaction is also vigorous, but can be controlled to give a nearly quantitative yield of CF_3OC10_3 .⁸

In summary, it has been shown that $FOCIO_3$ can add to carbon-carbon double bonds to produce alkyl perchlorates in good yield. The formation of two isomers in the reaction of $FOCIO_3$ with the unsymmetrical olefin $CF_3CF=CF_2$ indicates that the 0-F bond in $FOCIO_3$ is of low polarity and does not justify the assumption of significant postilve character for fluorine. Since a CF_3O - group is considerably less electronegative than a O_3CIO -group the above results imply that, contrary to general acceptance, covalent hypofluorites, such as CF_3OF , do not contain a positive fluorine. Indeed, it would be most difficult to rationalize how the addition of fluorine to a less electronegative element, such as carbon, would render the latter more electronegative than fluorine itself.

613

Acknowledgement

We gratefully acknowledge helpful discussion with Dr. L. R. Grant and financial support of this work by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

References

-9-

いたが、「「日本」

2

14. 1

C

1.	F. Fichter and E. Brunner, <u>Helv. Chim. Acta</u> , <u>12</u> , 305 (1929).
2.	G. H. Rohrback and G. H. Cady, <u>J. Am. Chem.</u> Soc., <u>69</u> , 677 (1947).
3.	E. W. Lawless and I. C. Smith, "Inorganic High-Energy Oxidizers Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, 1968, pp 164-165.
4.	K. O. Christe and W. W. Wilson, unpublished results.
5.	K. O. Christe and E. C. Curtis, unpublished results.
6.	C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and J. F. Hon, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u> , <u>12</u> , 897 (1973).
7.	C. J. Schack and K. O. Christe, <u>Israel J. Chem.</u> , <u>17</u> , 20 (1978).
8.	C. J. Schack, D. Pilipovich, and K. O. Christe, <u>Inorg. Chem.</u> , <u>14</u> , 149 (1975)
9.	K. O. Christe and C. J. Schack, Adv. Inorg. Chem. Radiochem., 18, 319 (1976)

Contribution from Rocketdyne, A Division of Rockwell International, Canoga Park, California

Novel Onium Salts, Synthesis and Characterization of the Peroxonium Cation, H₂00H⁺

> Karl O. Christe*, William W. Wilson and E. C. Curtis

> > Received.....

Abstract

The synthesi, and properties of $H_30^+_2Sb_2F_{11}$, $H_30^+_2SbF_6$, and $H_30^+_2AsF_6$, the first known examples of peroxonium salts, are reported. These salts were prepared by protonation of H_2O_2 in anhydrous HF solutions of the corresponding Lewis acids. They were isolated as meta-stable solids which underwent decomposition to the corresponding H_30^+ salts and 0_2 in the temperature range 20-50°C. The H₂0⁺ salts were characterized by vibrational and NMR spectroscopy. Modified valence force fields were computed for the isoelectronic series H_000H^+ , H_0N0H^+ and H_NNH. The similarity of their observed spectra and computed force fields suggests that the ions are isostructural with H_pNOH which possesses C symmetry with the unique hydrogen being trans to the other two hydrogens. The influence of protonation on the stretching frequency of the two central atoms is discussed for the series HOO⁻, HOOH, H₂OOH⁺, H₂NNH⁻, H₂NNH₂, H₃NNH⁺₂, H₃NNH²⁺. Attempts to protonate both oxygen atoms in H₂O₂ to form H₄O²⁺₂(SbF⁻₆)₂ resulted in H₃O⁺₂Sb₂F⁻₁₁ as the only product. The strongly oxidizing Lewis acid BiF₅ underwent a redox reaction with H_2O_2 in HF, resulting in quantitative reduction of BiF₅ to BiF₃, accompanied by 0_2 evolution. When a 2:1 excess of BIF₅ was used, an adduct formed having the approximate composition BIF3.BIF5. Heating a mixture of solid $H_30_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$ with a strongly fluorinating agent, such as BIF₅ or Cs_2NIF_6 , resulted in a green chemiluminescence band centered at 5150 Å.

Introduction

-2-

Anhydrous HF-Lewis acid solutions are ideally suited to protonate less acidic substrates. This technique has successfully been applied to the isolation of novel salts containing the H_30^{+} , $^{1-4}H_3S^{+}$, 5,6 , $NH_2F_2^{+,7}$ and $AsH_4^{+,6}$ cations. Since all these cations contain a single central atom, it appeared interesting to extend this method to a substrate containing two central atoms, such as H_20_2 . In such a case, both single and double protonation are possible, and the influence of protonation on the strength of the bond between the two central atoms can be studied. Such effects are well known⁸ for the related hydrazine molecule. Although the $H0_2^-$ anion is known, 9,10 to our knowledge the corresponding cations derived from H_20_2 have only be postulated, ¹¹ but not been characterized or isolated as salts.

Further interest was added to this study by the fact that H_{20}^{0} is a starting material for the generation of excited molecular oxygen which in turn is of great interest for a near resonant energy transfer iodine laser. Therefore, the combination of an H_{30}^{0+} cation with a strongly oxidizing anion in the form of a stable salt could provide a suitable solid-propellant gas generator for excited oxygen.

Experimental Section

<u>Materials and Apparatus</u>. Volatile materials used in this work were manipulated in well passivated (with CIF₃ and HF) vacuum lines constructed either from Monel Teflon-FEP or entirely from Teflon PFA using injection molded fittings and valves (Fluoroware Inc.). Nonvolatile materials were handled in the dry nitrogen atmosphere of a glove box. Hydrogen fluoride was dried by treatment with F₂, followed by storage over BIF₅ to remove last traces of H₂0.³ Antimony pentafluoride and AsF₅ (Ozark Mahoning Co.) were purified by distillation and fractional condensation, respectively. Bismuth pentafluoride (Ozark Mahoning Co.) was used as received. Hydrogen peroxide (90%, FMC Corporation) was purified by repeated fractional crystallization¹² and material of 99.95% purity, as analyzed by titration with KMnO₄ solution, was obtainable by this method. All equipment, used for handling H₂O₂, was washed with 12 n H₂SO₄, thoroughly rinsed with distilled H₂O and dried in an oven prior to use. The synthesis of Cs₂NiF₆ has previously been described.¹³ Infrared spectra were recorded in the range 4000-200 cm⁻¹ on a Perkin-Elmer Model 283 spectrophotometer. Spectra of dry powders at room temperature were obtained using pressed (Wilks minipeliet press) disks between AgCl windows. Low-temperature spectra were obtained as dry powders between CsI plates using a technique similar to one previously reported.¹⁴

The Raman spectra were recorded on a Cary Model 83 spectrophotometer using the 4880-Å exciting line and a Claassen filter¹⁵ for the elimination of plasma lines. Sealed quartz or Teflon-FEP tubes were used as sample containers in the transverse-viewing, transverse-excitation technique. The low-temperature spectra were recorded using a previously described¹⁶ device. Polarization measurements were carried out according to method VIII listed by Claassen et al.¹⁵

Debye-Scherrer powder patterns were taken using a GE Model XRD-6 diffractometer. Samples were sealed in quartz capillaries (~ 0.5 -mm o.d.).

The 19 F and 1 H NMR spectra were recorded at 84... and 90 MHz, respectively, on a Varian Model EM 390 spectrometer equipped with a variable-temperature probe.. Chemical shifts were determined relative to external CFCl₂ and TMS, respectively.

A Perkin-Elmer differential scanning calorimeter, Model DSC-1B, was used for the determination of the thermal stability of the compounds. The samples were sealed in aluminum pans, and heating rates of 2.5 and 10°/min. were used.

For the chemiluminescence experiments, $H_{302}Sb_{2}F_{11}$ was mixed with either solid BiF₅ or Cs₂NiF₆ and placed into the bottom of a Pyrex glass tube which was equipped with a stopcock. The tube was connected to a vacuum manifoid and heated in a dynamic vacuum by a stream of hot air until gas evolution and chemiluminescence was observed. The emitted light was analyzed with a 0.5 m McKee-Pederson monochromator over the range 2000-10000 Å using a spectral slit width of 25 Å.

Preparation of $H_30^+AsF_6^-$. In a typical experiment, AsF_5 (15.39 mmol) and anhydrous HF (50.76 mmol) were combined at -196° in a passivated Teflon FEP ampoule equipped with a value. The mixture was allowed to melt and homogenize. The ampoule was then taken to the dry box and H_20_2 of 99.95% purity (15.29 mmol) was syringed in at -196°. The ampoule was transferred back to the vacuum line and evacuated at -196°, it was then kept at -78° for 2 days to allow reaction.

-3-

3

After this period, no evidence was found for material noncondensible at -196°, 1.e. no 0_2 evolution. The mixture was warmed to -45° and a clear solution resulted. Material volatile at -45° was removed by pumping for 10 hr and was collected at -196°. A white solid residue resulted which was of marginal stability at ambient temperature. Based on the observed material balance (weight of 15.29 mmol $H_30_2AsF_6$: calcd, 3.423g; found 3.47g), the conversion of H_20_2 to $H_30_2AsF_6$ was complete within experimental error. The compound was shown by infrared and Raman spectroscopy to contain the $H_30_2^+$ cation and $AsF_6^$ anion. 1,7, 17-20

-4-

Thermal Decomposition of $H_30_2^+AsF_6^-$. A sample of $H_30_2^-AsF_6$ (28.93 mmo), was allowed to decompose at ambient temperature. An exothermic reaction occurred generating 14.6 mmol of 0_2 and a white solid residue which was identified by vibrational spectroscopy as $H_30^+AsF_6^{-1}$

Preparation of $H_{302}^{+}SbF_{6}^{-}$. Antimony pentafluoride (27.96 mmol) was added in the dry box to a passivated Teflon FEP U-tube equipped with two valves and 3 Teflon coated magnetic stirring bar. Anhydrous HF (522.9 mmol) was added on the vacuum line at -196°, and the mixture was homogenized by stirring at 20°. In the dry box hydrogen peroxide (27.97 mmol) was syringed into the U-tube at -196°. The cold tube was transferred back to the vacuum line and was evacuated. The tube was warmed from -196° to -78° for one hour with agitation which resulted in the formation of a finely divided white solid, suspended in the liquid HF. When the mixture was warmed to 20°, the white solid completely dissolved. No gas evolution was observed during the entire warm-up operation, and no noncondensible material could be detected when the mixture was cooled again to -196°. The HF solvent was pumped off at -22° for three hours resulting in 7.566g of a white solid (weight calcd for 27.96 mmol of $H_30_2SbF_6$ 7.570g), stable at 20°. The compound was shown by vibrational spectroscopy to be composed of $H_30_2^+$ cations and SbF₆ anions.^{1,5,7,18,19} Additional support for the composition of the product was obtained by allowing a sample of $H_30_2SbF_6$ to thermally decompose at about 45°. This decomposition produced 0_2 and the known H₃0SbF₆ salt in almost quantitative yield.

Preparation of $H_3^0 2^{5b} 2^{F_{11}}$. The synthesis of this compound was carried out in a manner identical to that described above for the preparation of $H_3^0 2^{5b} F_6^{0}$ except for using an excess of $5bF_5$. Thus, the combination of $5bF_5$ (14.83 mmol), HF (407 mmol), and H_2^0 (6.83 mmol) produced 3.581g of a white solid (weight

calcd for 6.83 mmol of $H_{30_2}SbF_6$ l.17 SbF₅ 3.581g), stable up to about 50°. The compound was shown by vibrational and NMR spectroscopy to contain the $H_{30_2}^{+}$ cation and $Sb_2F_{11}^{-}$ as the principal anion.

-5-

The $H_2 \Omega_2$ -HF-BiF₅ System. Bismuth pentafluoride (10.68 mmol), KF (394 mmol), and $H_2 \Omega_2$ (10.15 mmol) were combined in a passivated Teflon ampoule in a manner analogous to that described for the preparation of $H_3 \Omega_2 SbF_6$. The mixture was warmed from -196° to ambient temperature. During the warm-up operation gas evolution was observed which was accompanied by the formation of a copious white precipitate which showed little solubility in HF at ambient temperature. Bands due to either BiF_6^{-3} or $BiF_5^{-21,22}$ (both are strong Ramar scatterers) could not be detected in the Raman spectra of either the liquid or the solid phase. The evolved gas was removed from the ampoule at -196° and consisted of 10.1 mmol of Ω_2 . The material volatile at 20° was pumped off, leaving behind 2.897g of a white solid which was identified by vibrational spectroscopy as $BiF_3^{-3,23}$ (weight calcd for 10.68 mmol $BiF_3^{-2.841g}$).

When BiF_5 and H_2O_2 in a mole ratio of 2:3 were combined in a similar manner in anhydrous HF solution, the weight of the resulting white stable solid product closely corresponded to that expected for BiF_3 ·BiF₅. The product was characterized by vibrational spectroscopy which showed it to be an adduct and not a simple physical mixture of BiF_3 and BiF_5 .

Results and Discussion

Synthesis. Based on the observed material balances, H_2^{0} is protonated in HF-MF₅ (M=As, Sb) solutions according to

$$H_{2}^{0}_{2} + HF + MF_{5} \rightarrow H_{3}^{0}_{2}^{+}MF_{6}^{-}$$

No evidence was found for double protonation, i.e. $H_40_2^{2+}$ formation, even when SbF_5 was used in a twofold excess. Instead, the polyanion $Sb_2F_{11}^-$ was formed according to

$$H_20_2 + HF + 2SbF_{5} + H_30_{2}^{+}Sb_2F_{11}$$

It is interesting to compare these results with those previously reported²⁴ for the N₂H₄-HF-TaF₅ system for which double protonation, i.e. N₂H₆²⁺ (TaF₆)₂ and N₂H₆²⁺ TaF₇²⁻ formation, has been observed. Although other effects, such as the relative solubilities of the possible products, are certainly important, the predominant reason for the exclusive single protonation of H₂C₂ appears to be its increased acidity. Whereas N₂H₄ is a weak base in aqueous solution $(pK_b=5.77)$, H₂O₂ is a weak acid $(pK_a=11.6)$. With increasing protonation, the acidity of the resulting cations further increases and N₂H₅⁺ (pK_a=6.1) becomes a weak and N₂H₆²⁺ (pK_a=-1) a strong acid.^{24,25} Whereas N₂H₅⁺ has an acidity comparable to that of H₂S(pK_a=7) which is known^{5,6} to form stable H₃S⁺ salts, H₃O₂⁺ is too acidic to undergo further protonation to H₄O₂²⁺.

Attempts were unsuccessful to prepare $H_30_2^+$ salts derived from BiF₅. The latter is a relatively strong oxidizer and is readily reduced by H_20_2 in HF solution according to

 $BIF_5 + H_2 O_2 \longrightarrow BIF_3 + 2HF + O_2$

When a twofold excess of BiF_5 was used, the following reaction was observed

$$2BIF_5 + H_2O_2 \rightarrow BIF_3 \cdot BIF_5 + 2HF \pm O_2$$

The resulting BiF₃·BiF₅ product was shown by vibrational spectroscopy (Ra: 591(10), 583 (4.6), 538 (1.5), 521 (0.1), 496 (0.6), 475 sh, 232 (0.5)br, 120 (0.2) br; IR: 708w, 615 s, 606 sh, 575 s, 550 sh, 535 vs, 400-500 m vbr) not to be a physical mixture of BiF₃^{3,23} and BiF₅. ^{21,22} By analogy with the known BiF₃-SbF₅ and SbF₃-SbF₅ systems, ²⁶⁻²⁸ a BiF₃-BiF₅ type adduct appears most plausible. However, in view of the complexity of the products formed in the SbF₃-SbF₅ system, ^{27,28} a detailed characterization of this BiF₃ vBiF₅ adduct was beyond the scope of this study.

<u>Properties</u>. The $H_30_2^+SbF_6^-$, $H_30_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$ and $H_30_2^+AsF_6^-$ salts are white crystalline solids. X-ray powder patterns were taken for $H_30_2^+Sb_2F_{11}^-$, but contained too many lines to allow indexing. All these $H_30_2^+$ salts are of marginal thermal stability and were shown to undergo exothermic decomposition to the well known¹ H_20^+ salts according to

()

 $H_{3}O_{2}^{+}MF_{6}^{-} \longrightarrow H_{3}O^{+}MF_{6}^{-} + 1/2 O_{2}$

*

()

-7-

Of the above $H_30_2^+$ salts, the AsF_6 salt is the least stable and easily decomposes at room temperature. The $H_30_2Sb_2F_{11}$ salt was found to be most stable. Based on DSC data, its decomposition starts with a small endotherm at 51°, followed by a large exotherm. In a sealed melting point capillary, decomposition accompanied by foaming was observed at about 65°. The thermal stability of $H_30_2Sb_6$ is intermediate between those of $H_30_2AsF_6$ and $H_30_2Sb_2F_{11}$. It should be pointed out that the thermal stability of these H_30_2 salts appears to decrease in the presence of free H_20_2 . Probably, the highly acidic $H_30_2^+$ salt catalyses the exothermic decomposition of H_20_2 , with the evolved heat promoting the decomposition of the $H_30_2^+$ salt itself.

The reaction of $H_{3}0_{2}^{+}$ salts with fluorinating agents appeared interesting as a potential method for the generation of excited molecular oxygen (0_{2}^{*}) . Antimony pentafluoride or SbF_{6}^{-} were not strong enough oxidizers to fluorinate $H_{3}0_{2}^{+}$, and BiF_{6}^{-} reacted at too low a temperature with $H_{2}0_{2}$ to permit isolation of the desired $H_{3}0_{2}BiF_{6}^{-}$ salt. Therefore, the concept could not be directly tested to produce 0_{2}^{+} by the simple thermal decomposition of a salt composed of $H_{3}0_{2}^{+}$ and an oxidizing anion. However, when solid $H_{3}0_{2}Sb_{2}F_{11}^{-}$ was mixed at room temperature with a solid oxidizer, such as BiF_{5} or $Cs_{2}NiF_{6}^{-}$, and when this mixture was heated to about 80° , a reaction occurred which was accompanied by green (5150 Å) chemiluminsescence. This 5150 Å band did not exhibit detectable fine structure, and no additional bands were observed over the range 2000-10000 Å. Consequently, the 5150 Å emission is not attributed to either vibrationally excited HF or 0_{2}^{+} .

<u>Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Spectra</u>. The ¹⁹F nmr spectrum of $H_3O_2SbF_6\cdot 1.17 SbF_5$ was recorded for a SO₂ solution at -90°. It showed resonances (ϕ 91, multiplet; 111, doublet of doublets; 133, quintet) characteristic ²⁹ for Sb₂F₁₁. In addition, a weaker doublet at ϕ 102 was observed which is characteristic ²⁹,30 for SbF₅·SO₂. The quintet part of this species could not be directly observed since it exhibits a chemical shift similar to that of the quintet of Sb₂F₁₁. The observation of some SbF₅·SO₂ is in excellent agreement with a previous report²⁹ that the highest polyanion observed for SbF₆·nSbF₅in SO₂ solution is Sb₂F₁₁.

with any remaining SbF₅ being converted to SbF₅ \cdot SO₂. In addition to the signals due to Sb₂F₁₁ and SbF₅ \cdot SO₂ a weak unresolved signal was observed at \neq 106, in agreement with previous observations²⁹ on the t-BuF.3.8 SbF₅ system. This signal is tentatively assigned to some SbF₅ \cdot H₂Oor SbF₅ \cdot H₂O \cdot SbF₅ type species.³¹

-8-

Attempts were unsuccessful to observe the characteristic SbF₆ signal in the ¹⁹F NMR spectra of $H_3^{0}_2$ SbF₆ in different solvents. In S0₂ClF the compound was insoluble. In either HF or HF acidified with AsF₅ only a single peak was observed due to rapid exchange between all fluorine containing species. In S0₂ at -85°, only two unresolved signals were observed at ϕ 107 and 127 with an area ratio of 4:1 indicating the possible presence of some (SbF₅)_n·H₂O type species.³¹ The failure to observe SbF₆ for H₃O₂SbF₆ in SO₂ parallels the previous report ²⁹ by Bacon and coworkers who found that, unlike CsSb₂F₁₁, the CsSbF₆ salt is rather insoluble in SO₂ and Sb₂F₁₁ is the only observable anion in this solvent.

The ¹H NMR spectrum of $H_{30}^{2}Sb_{2}F_{11}$ in $CH_{3}SO(H_{3}$ solution showed a single broad asymmetric peak. Its line width and chemical shift were temperature dependent. At 20° its line width at half height was 81 Hz and 8 was 11.80 relative to external TMS with a shoulder on the upfield side. At 0° the line narrowed to 36 Hz and broadened again at -60° to 72 Hz. With decreasing temperature the line became more symmetric and shifted downfield (812.20 at -60°). The failure to observe two different types of protons and the variation of the observed line widths indicate rapid proton exchange for $H_{3}0_{2}^{+}$. The assignment of the observed signal to $H_{3}0_{2}^{+}$ is supported by its large downfield shift. For comparison, 99% pure $H_{20}0_{2}$ exhibits between 20 and -30° a chemical shift of £10.3 relative to external TMS. On protonation, this signal is expected to be shifted further downfield, as has previously been demonstrated³² for numerous other species. The signal assigned to $H_{3}0_{2}^{+}$ also occurs significiantly downfield from those previously reported for $H_{3}0^{+1,32,33}$ and SbF₅·H₂0³¹ and therefore cannot be due mainly to these species.

in HF-AsF₅ solution at -80°, only a single broad signal at δ 11.06 was observed for H₃0₂Sb₂F₁₁ indicating rapid proton exchange between H₃0⁺₂ and the HF solvent. In SO₂ solutions of H₃0₂Sb₂F₁₁, two lines at δ 9.94 and 11.84, respectively, were observed at -80°. The relative intensity of the δ 9.94 signal varied from sample to sample and also as a function of temperature.

With decreasing temperature the peak area of the \S 9.94 signal decreased more rapidly than that of the \S 11.84 signal.These observations suggest that the two signals cannot belong to the same species. By comparison with previous reports, 1,32,33 the \$ 9.94 signal is assigned to H_30^+ and the more intense \$ 11.84 signal is attributed to H_30^+ ; in good agreement with our observations for the CH_3SOCH_3 solution. The line width of the \$ 11.84 signal was temperature dependent and showed a minimum (\sim 7Hz) at about -60° , but no splittings could be observed. With increasing temperature, the \$ 9.94 and 11.84 signals moved closer together indicating the onset of chemical exchange between the two species.

-9-

4 10

()

The observations of $H_3^{0^+}$ in the proton spectrum and possibly of a small amount of an $(SbF_5)_n \cdot H_2^{0}$ adduct in the fluorine spectrum suggest that $H_3^{0} Sb_2F_{11}$ may undergo either a redox reaction or decomposition in S0, solution.

<u>Vibrational Spectra</u>. The infrared and Raman spectra of $H_{3}O_{2}AsF_{6}$, $H_{3}O_{2}SbF_{6}$, and $H_{3}O_{2}sb_{2}F_{11}$ are shown in Figures 1, 2, and 3, respectively, and the observed frequencies are summarized in Table 1. For the thermally more stable antimonate salts, spectra could be obtained at ambient temperature without the samples undergoing significant decomposition to the corresponding $H_{3}O^{+}$ salts. For $H_{3}O_{2}AsF_{6}$ only low-temperature spectra could be obtained.

The vibrational spectra of $H_{3}O_{2}SbF_{6}$ (see Figure 2) showed a pronounced temperature dependence. At room temperature, the Raman spectrum (traces C and E) exhibited three bands at 667, 555, and 282 cm⁻¹, respectively, characteristic for octahedral SbF_{6}^{-} . ^{1,5,7,18,19} When the sample temperature was lowered, the number of bands due to SbF_{6}^{-} significantly increased, indicating that the symmetry of SbF_{6}^{-} became lower than O_{h}^{+} . This transition was found to be reversible and to occur close to room temperature. Similar transitions have previously been observed for the corresponding $H_{3}O^{+1}$, $D_{3}O^{+-34}$, and O_{2}^{+-35} salts. They can be attributed to rapid motions of the ions in the crystal lattice at room temperature causing rotational averaging. With decreasing temperature, these motions are frozen out, causing the observed effects of symmetry lowering of the anions. Since the symmetry of the corresponding cations is low (no degeneracies), their vibrational spectra are much less affected.

Assignments for the H_{30}^{+} Cation. The assignments for $H_{30}^{+}_{2}$ were made based on the following arguments. With the exception of the 0-0 torsional mode, which by comparison with the known frequency³⁶ of the corresponding N-0 torsion in the isoelectronic $H_{2}NOH$ molecule is expected to occur below 400 cm⁻¹, all of the fundamental vibrations of $H_{30}^{+}_{2}$ should have frequencies higher than those of the anions. The bands due to the anions can be further identified by comparison with the ambient and low-temperature spectra previously reported for the corresponding H_{30}^{+1} and $NH_{2}F_{2}^{+7}$ salts. In view of the complexity of the low-temperature anion spectra, in Table 1 only the room temperature Raman spectrum of rotationally averaged SbF₆ has been assigned. Keeping in mind that $Sb_{2}F_{11}^{-1}$ spectra strongly depend on the nature of the counter cation, the room temperature spectrum of $Sb_{2}F_{11}in H_{30}2Sb_{2}F_{11}$ is in fair agreement with those previously observed for this anion in numerous other salts. 37-41

Thus, the intense bands occurring above 800 cm⁻¹ should belong to $H_30^+_{242}$. By comparison with the known trans structure of isoelectronic H_2NOH , this cation should have the following structure of symmetry C₂



Consequently, 9 fundamentals (6 A⁴ + 3 A⁴¹) are expected for $H_3O_2^+$. These fundamentals should all be active in both the infrared and the Raman spectra. Of these, 8 should occur above 800 cm⁻¹ (see above). As can be seen from Figures 1-3 and Table 1, indeed 8 bands were observed in this frequency region. An approximate description of the $H_3O_2^+$ fundamental vibrations is given in Table 11. There should be four stretching modes. Three of these should involve hydrogen ligands, while the fourth one is the oxygenoxygen stretching mode.

The three hydrogen-oxygen stretching modes should occur above 2500 cm⁻¹. Their assignment, however, is somewhat complicated. By comparison with the known spectra of related molecules, such as CH_3NH_2 , $^{43}H_2NOH$, 36 , $^{44}H_2O$, CH_3OH , and $2CH_2$ group containing molecules, 45 we would expect the H_2O - group to exhibit 2 intense infrared bands in the OH stretching region. Of these two, the antisymmetric stretching mode should have a frequency 50-100 cm⁻¹ higher than that of the symmetric stretching mode. In the Raman spectrum the symmetric one. The unique -OH stretching mode should be of considerably lower infrared intensity than the two -OH₂ stretching modes.

Inspection of the Raman spectrum of $H_3O_2AsF_6$ shows a very narrow Raman line at 3440 cm⁻¹ and a barely detectable broad line at 3230 cm⁻¹. Since the 3440 cm⁻¹ Raman line shows only a rather weak infrared counterpart while the 3230 cm⁻¹ one exhibits a very intense infrared counterpart and since no intense infrared band occurs above 3440 cm⁻¹, the 3440 cm⁻¹ band is assigned to the unique -OH stretch and the 3230 cm⁻¹ band to the symmetric $-OH_2$ stretch of H_2OOH^+ . The 3228 cm⁻¹ infrared band exhibits a shoulder on both its high and its low frequency side. Instead of assigning these two shoulders to two separate bands, they might equally well be attributed to a single broad band onto which the sharper 3228 cm⁻¹ band is superimposed. Such a broad band might be expected for the antisymmetric- $-OH_2$ stretching mode, and its center (3275 cm⁻¹) results in a frequency value which agrees well with the above predicted frequency difference between the symmetric and the antisymmetric $-OH_2$ stretching mode. In the spectrum of $H_{30_2}SbF_6$ the situation is almost identical. For $H_{30_2}Sb_2F_{11}$, the infrared counterpart to the 3435 cm⁻¹ Raman band is also rather narrow and occurs at the very edge of the intense and extremely broad infrared band. These observations seem to support our assignments, although it is not obvious why the Raman line for the unique -OH stretch should be so much sharper than that for the symmetric -OH, stretch. If the -OH stretch and the symmetric -OH, stretch would have comparable Raman line widths, the latter should have a greater peak height than the -OH stretch and should be easily observed.

Whereas the modes involving mainly 0-H bonds should be of low Raman and of high infrared intensity, the 0-0 stretching mode should be quite

Intense in the Raman spectrum and occur in the frequency range 800-1000 cm⁻¹. It is therefore assigned to the strong Raman line occurring in all samples between 868 and 880 cm⁻¹. As expected, this band shows a counterpart of medium intensity in the infrared spectra. In the spectra of $H_30_2SbF_6$ -1.17 SbF₅ (" $H_30_2Sb_2F_{11}$ ") this band shows a splitting into two components, separted by about 10 cm⁻¹. This splitting might be due to the sample not having an exact 1:2 stoichiometry and therefore containing a mixture of different polyantimonates. For the two well defined 1:1 adducts $H_30_2AsF_6$ and $H_30_2SbF_6$, no splittings of this band could be detected.

Of the five deformation modes expected for $H_30_2^+$ of symmetry C_s , four involve the 0-H bonds and should occur in the frequency range 1000-1700 cm⁻¹. Indeed, four infrared bands were observed in this frequency range for $H_30_2Sb_2F_{11}$ with counterparts in the Raman spectrum. Their assignment to the individual modes (see Table II) was made by analogy to those known 45 for related molecules, such as H_20 , CH_3OH , CH_3NH_2 , and CH_2X_2 .

()

The -OH₂ scissoring mode should have the highest frequency and occur between 1500 and 1600 cm⁻¹. It is therefore assigned to the band observed in most spectra at about 1535 cm⁻¹. The -XH₂ in-plane deformation mode is usually very intense in the infrared spectrum and occurs for H₂NOCH₃ ³⁶ and H₂NOH ^{36,44} at 1150 and 1115 cm⁻¹, respectively. For H₂OOH⁺ it is therefore assigned to the strong infrared band at about 1130 cm⁻¹. The -XH₂ twisting mode is usually very weak and occurs in H₂NNH₂, H₂NOH ³⁶, and H₂NNH⁻⁴⁶ at 1260, 1297, and 1232 cm⁻¹, respectively. It is therefore assigned to the medium weak band observed for H₃O₂Sb₂F₁₁ at 1228 cm⁻¹. There is only one frequency (~1420 cm⁻¹) left for assignment to the -OOH in-plane deformation mode. This assignment is in fair agreement with the value of 1345 cm⁻¹ attributed to the corresponding -COH deformation in CH₂OH.

The fifth deformation mode, the 0-0 torsion, is expected to occur in the $300-400 \text{ cm}^{-1}$ frequency region. Since numerous bands due to either the anion or anion-cation interactions occur in this region, no assignments are proposed at this time for this mode.

In summary, with the exception of the 0-0 torsional mode, all fundamentals of H_200H^+ have been observed and assigned. The assignments are summarized in Table III and are compared to those of isoelectronic $H_2NOH^{-36,44}$ and H_2NNH^{-46} . The similarity of the vibrational spectra of H_200H^+ , H_2NOH , and H_2NNH^- suggests that the two ions are isostructural with NH₂OH for which a trans structure of symmetry C_s was established ⁴² by microwave spectroscopy and confirmed ⁴⁷ by ab initio molecular orbital theory. As expected for salts containing cations with hydrogen ligands and anions with fluorine ligands, strong cation-anion interactions were observed. These result in a lowering of the oxygen-hydrogen stretching frequencies and cause splittings of the anion bands in the spectra at low-temperature at which rotational averaging processes are frozen out.

-13-

3

<u>Normal Coordinate Analyses</u>. Normal coordinate analyses were carried out for H_2OOH^+ and the isoelectronic H_2NOH molecule and H_2NNH^- anion to support the above assignments and the contention that the three isoelectronic species are isostructural. Furthermore, it was important to establish whether the fundamental vibration assigned to the stretching mode of the two central atoms is highly characteristic and therefore can be taken as a direct measure for their bond strength.

For the computation of the force fields the vibrational frequencies and assignments of Table II were used. The required potential and kinetic energy metrics were computed by a machine method ⁴⁸ using the geometries given in Table III. Since the frequency of the x-y torsion mode, $v_g(A^{ii})$ is unknown for both H_200H^+ and H_2NNH^- and since, based on its expected low frequency, coupling with other modes should be negligible, this fundamental was omitted from the normal coordinate analyses. For H_200H^+ and H_2NNH^- , the bond angles were assumed to be identical to those known ⁴² for H_2NOH , and the bond lengths were estimated by comparison with those known for the similar H_2O_2 and N_2H_4 molecules. The bending coordinates were weighted by unit (1Å) distance.

The force constants of these H_2XYH type species were adjusted by trial and error with the aid of a computer to give an exact fit between the observed and computed frequencies. Since in the A¹ block the X-Y stretching force constant

 F_{66} was found to strongly depend on the values of the stretch-bend interaction constants F_{46} and F_{56} , the diagonal symmetry force constants were computed as a function of F_{46} and F_{56} . As can be seen from Figures 4 and 5, the values of YH (F_{11}) and XH₂ (F_{22}) stretching force constants are unaffected by the choice of F_{46} and F_{56} , but the X-Y stretch (F_{66}) depends strongly

on the choice of F_{46} and F_{56} . In the absence of additional experimental data, such as oxygen isotopic shifts, the uncertainty in the value of F_{66} obtained by underdetermined force fields, must therefore be considered to be substantial. In the absence of such additional data, we have chosen for the isoelectronic H_2XYH series a force field which resulted in a highly characteristic potential energy distribution (PED) for all fundamentals (see Table IV). The XY stretching force constants obtained in such a manner represent minimal values, but could be higher by as much as 0.4 mdyn/Å if larger positive values are assumed for F_{46} and F_{56} . A moderate size value was found necessary for F_{35} to obtain a characteristic PED for v_3 and v_5 .

In a recent paper, Botschwina and coworkers have reported ⁴⁹ a partial ab⁴Initio harmonic force field for H₂NOH. Since this type of computation can yield valuable information about the off-diagonal force constants, a comparison with the results of Table IV appeared Interesting. Botschwina et al. report a value of 0.629 mdyn/rad for F₄₆ (using the force constant designation of Table IV of our work) and predict values of 8.1 ± 0.1 mdyn/A and 0.9 ± 0.05 mdyn A/rad² for F₁₁ and F₃₃, respectively. The latter two values and the positive sign of F₄₆ are in fair agreement with the anharmonic force field of Table IV, although the value computed ⁴⁹ for F₄₆ appears to be high. A calculation of a force field with F₄₆=0.63 and F₅₆=0 resulted in v₅ and v₆ in becoming almost equal mixtures of F₅₅ and F₆₆ and an unacceptably high value of about 5 mdyn/A for F₆₆. Assuming a positive value for F₅₆ resulted in even less acceptable force constants.

A comparison of the results of Table IV shows that the force fields of Isoelectronic H_200H^+ , H_2NOH , and H_2NNH^- are indeed very similar and suggests

-14-

1.1

that all members of this series are isostructural. The small deviations observed within the series (higher values of F_{11} , F_{22} and F_{77} for H_2 NOH) can be readily explained. For H_2 NOH, gas phase frequencies of the isolated molecule were used, whereas in the H_2 OOH⁺ and H_2 NNH⁻ salts the anion-cation interactions lower the stretching frequencies somewhat (see above).

The question whether v_6 , the fundamental vibration assigned to the stretching mode of the two central atoms, is highly characteristic or not, also needed to be answered. The fact that v_6 is of very high Raman intensity, whereas v_5 is barely observable, and the known high polarizabilities of the central atoms relative to those of the hydrogen ligands, argue strongly in favor of v_6 being predominatly the 0-0 stretching mode. Furthermore, the value of the 0-0 stretching force constant F_{66} (3.93 mdyn/Å) and the highly characteristic nature of v_6 (101% F_{66}) of H_200H^+ are in excellent agreement with the previously reported⁵⁰ findings for gaseous H00H, (F_{0-0} = 3.776 mdyn/Å, $v_{0-0} = 105\%$ F_{0-0}). For solid H00H, a value ($F_{0-0} = 3.999$ mdyn/Å) was found ⁵¹ which is slightly higher than that in H_200H^+ . A further argument in favor of highly characteristic X-7 stretching frequencies in these and closely related molecules is based on the vibrational spectra observed for deuterated molecules, such as D00D.^{50,51} if the fundamental assigned to the 0-0 stretch in H00H would contain strong contributions from X-H bending modes, its frequency should significantly decrease on deuteration.

In summary, it appears justified to assume that the fundamentals, assigned to the stretching modes of the two central atoms in these molecules and ions, are highly characteristic and that a highly characteristic PED might be a good criterion for selecting a plausible force field.

Influence of Progressive Protonation on the Bond Strength of the Two Central Atoms. It seemed interesting to examine how in an $H_m XYH_n$ type

species the replacement of a free valence electron pair of a central atom by a hydrogen ligand influences the strength of the X-Y bond. Further interest was added to this problem by the fact that these X-Y bonds are single bonds, thus resulting in hindered rotation and rotational conformers. In the literature, 8,52 the concept has been advanced that in a singly bonded X-Y system the replacement of a free valence electron pair on X or Y by a bonded ligand will diminish the overall ligand or electron pair repulsions, thereby strengthening the X-Y bond. The results of the present

-15-

study combined with previous literature data offered an excellent opportunity to examine the validity of this simple repulsion concept for the progressively protonated series HOO⁻, HOOH, H₂OOH⁺, which is iscelectronic with H₂NNH⁻, followed by H₂NNH₂, H₂NNH², H₃NNH²⁺,

For this series the energetically most favored rotational isomers and the stretching frequencies of the two central atoms are summarized in Table V. Stretching frequencies are preferred over force constants because for HOOH, 51 H₂OOH⁺ and H₂NNH⁻ these frequencies are highly characteristic and because of the lack of reliable fully determined force fields for most of these species. In Table V, frequency ranges are given for HOOH, H₃NNH⁺ and N₂H₄. For the first two, these ranges are caused by the fact that the frequencies vary somewhat for different phases. For N₂H₄, the large given range is mainly due to the uncertainty in the assignment of the N-N stretching mode (see footnote k of Table V). In spite of these limitations, inspection of the listed frequencies reveals that there is a definite X-Y stretching frequency increase with progressive protonation, but also that the increase of the 0-0 stretching frequency from HOO⁻ to H₂OOH⁺ (30 cm⁻¹) is much smaller than that (201 cm⁻¹) encountered for the H₂NNH⁻² to H₃NNH₃²⁺ part of the series.

This marked difference is difficult to explain by the simple free valence electron pair repulsion concept^{8,52} which should result in a more uniform trend and cannot account for the eclipsed structure of H_NOH. 42 A better explanation for the observed trends can be given based on the following considerations. (i) The preferred rotational isomers (see Table V) indicate that in an $H_m XYH_n$ type species, in which the X and Y central atoms possess free valence electron pairs, attractive forces exist between a free valence electron pair on one central atom and a hydrogen ligand bonded to the other central atom. In terms of molecular orbital theory, this effect can be considered to be the result of both dipolar attraction and back donation from lone pair orbitals of one central atom into antibonding orbitals of the other. 47 On the other hand, free valence electron pairs on X are repelled by free pairs on Y and the same holds for vicing hydrogen ligands. These effects explain the eclipsed configuration 1.3 NOH, 42 the staggered one of $C_{2H_6}^{53}$ and the gauche ones of the remaining species. (ii) When going from HOO to $H_3NNH_3^{2+}$, the number of repuisions between vicinal

ligands (including the free valence electron pairs) decreases from two for HOO⁻ to zero for H₂OOH⁺ and H₂NNH⁻ and then increases again to three for H₃NNH₃²⁺. (III) It is known that for peroxides a weakening of the oxygen-ligand bonds results in a strengthening of the 0-0 bond (FOOF, v_{oo} = 1257 cm⁻¹; HOOH, v_{o} = 864 cm⁻¹)^{57,12} and vice versa. Furthermore, it is known that the x - 4 polarity of an X-H bond increases by the addition of a second H⁺ to X. This increase in bond polarity upon progressive protonation weakens the X-H bonds and therefore should strengthen the X-X bond. In our opinion, this polarity effect is the major reason for the observed increase of the X-X stretching frequency within this series.

-17-

The fact that the stepwise increases within the series of Table V are small to the right of H_2XXH and large to the left of it, suggests that the attractions between a free valence electron pair and a vicinal hydrogen ligand are at a maximum for H_2XXH and counteract the general polarity effect caused by the progressive protonation. This explanation seems plausible because both dipole interaction and back donation should decrease the $\delta \bar{X} - \delta H$ polarity of the X-H bond by transferring electron density from the free valence electron pair orbital to the vicinal hydrogen ligand. Although this picture is oversimplified and neglects other effects, such as possible changes in hybridization, it can nevertheless qualitatively account for the observed trends within this series. Molecular orbital calculations would be desirable, but were beyond the scope of this study. In view of the great difficulties encountered with FOOF,⁵⁸ such calculations might not be trivial.

The above analysis indicates that the replacement of a free valence electron pair on one of the two central atoms by a hydrogen ligand could either decrease <u>or</u> increase the vicinal ligand (or electron pair) repulsion. The direction of the effect depends on whether the two central atoms possess less than three or three and more hydrogen ligands. With less than three hydrogen ligands, a free pair-free pair repulsion is replaced by a free pair-XH bond attraction, whereas with three or more hydrogen ligands an attraction is replaced by a vicinal hydrogen-hydrogen ligand repulsion. The importance of the attractive forces in this type of molecules is in agreement with the results from molecular orbital calculations.

The above results suggest that the previously proposed^{8,52} simple free valence electron pair repulsion concept applies only to $H_m XYH_n$ species with $\sum m+n <3$. In these limited cases, replacement of a free valence electron pair by a ligand will result in decreased ligand-ligand repulsion. However this decreased repulsion counteracts the polarity effect and therefore does not strengthen, but actually weakens the bond between the two central atoms. Consequently, the simple free valence electron pair repulsion concept cannot account, even in these limited cases, for the observed increase in the stretching frequency of the two central atoms.

The above results show that for a comparison, such as that given in Table V, a large enough number of molecules and ions must be available to have confidence in the observed trends. Furthermore, the assignments must be well established, the fundamental vibrations used must be highly characteristic, and interionic or intermolecular effects, such as hydrogen bridging in ionic solids or condensed phases, must be less pronounced than the trends to be observed. Finally, force constants should be compared only if their differences are significantly larger than their uncertainties.

<u>Acknowledgement</u>. We are grateful to Drs. R. Coombe and C. Pritt for their help with the chemiluminescence experiment, to Dr. R. I. Wagner for help with the H_2O_2 purification, to Drs. L. R. Grant and C. J. Schack and Mr. R. D. Wilson for helpful discussions, and to Prof. J. Goubeau for suggesting the study of the O-O stretching frequency dependence on protonation. This work was supported by the Office of Naval Research, Power Branch.

634

()

References

-19-

X

1

(_)

(1)	K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., <u>14</u> , 2224 (1975).
(2)	J. P. Masson, J. P. DesMoulin, P. Charpin, and R. Bougon, Inorg. Chem., <u>15</u> , 2529 (1976).
(3)	K. O. Christe, W. W. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, J. Fluorine Chem., <u>11</u> , 71 (1978).
(4)	H. Selig, W. A. Sunder, F. A. Disalvo, and W. E. Falconer, J. Fluorine Chem <u>11</u> , 39 (1978).
(5)	K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., <u>14</u> , 2230 (1975).
(6)	_{R,} Gut, Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters, <u>12</u> , 149 (1976).
(7)	K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., <u>14</u> , 2821 (1975).
(8)	H. Siebert, "Anwendungen der Schwingungsspektroskopie in der Anorganischen Chemie", Anorganische und Allgemeine Chemie in Einzeldarstellungen, VII, Springer Verlag, Berlin, (1966); A. Braibanti, F. Dallavalle, M. A. Fellinghelli, and E. Leporati, Inorg. Chem., <u>7</u> , 1430 (1968).
(9)	A. Simon and H. Kriegsmann, Naturwiss, <u>42</u> , 14 (1955).
(10)	O. Knop and P. A. Giguere, Can. J. Chem., <u>37</u> , 1794 (1959).
(11)	R. W. Alder and M. C. Whiting, J. Chem. Soc., 4707 (1964).
(12)	"Hydrogen Peroxide Handbook" Technical Report AFRPL-TR-67-144, Rocketdyne (July 1967); and P. A. Giguere, "Complements au Nouveau Traité de Chemie Minérale, Vol. 4, Peroxyde d "Hydrogène et Polyoxydes d'Hydogene," Masson et Cie, Paris, 1975.
(13)	K. O. Christe, Inorg. Chem., <u>16</u> , 2238 (1977).
(14)	K. R. Loos, V. A. Campanile, and C. T. Goetschel, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, <u>26</u> , 365 (1970).
(15)	H. H. Claassen, H. Selig, and J. Shamir, Appl. Spectrosc., 23, 8 (1969).
(16)	F. A. Miller and B. M. Harnoy, Appl. Spectrosc., 24, 291 (1970).
(17)	K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., <u>6</u> , 1783 (1967); K. O. Christe, Ibid., <u>9</u> , 2801 (1970).
(18)	G. M. Begun and A. C. Rutenberg, Inorg. Chem., <u>6</u> , 2212 (1967).
(19)	A. M. Qureshi and F. Aubke, Canad. J. Chem., <u>48</u> , 3117 (1970).
(20)	K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 15, 1275 (1976).

- (21) I. R. Beattie, K.M.S. Livingston, G. A. Ozin, and D. J. Reynolds, J. Chem. Soc. (A), 958 (1969); I. R. Beattie, N. Cheetham, T. R. Gilson, K.M.S. Livingston, and D. J. Reynolds, J. Chem. Soc. (A), 1910 (1971).
- (22) J. E. Griffiths, W. A. Sunder, and W. E. Falconer, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, <u>31</u>, 1207 (1975).
- (23) K. O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and C. J. Schack, Inorg. Chem., <u>16</u>, 937 (1977).
- (24) B. Frlac and M. Vilhar, J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem., <u>33</u>, 4069 (1971).
- (25) G. Schwarzenbach, Helv. Chim. Acta, <u>19</u>, 178 (1936).
- (26) T. Birchall, P.A.W. Dean, B. Della Valle, and R. J. Gillespie, Canad. J. Chem., <u>51</u>, 667 (1973).
- (27) A. J. Edwards and D. R. Slim J.C.S. Chem. Comm., 578 (1974).
- (28) R. J. Gillespie, D. R. Slim, and J. E. Vekris, J.C.S. Dalton Trans. 971 (1977).
- (29) J. Bacon, P. A. Dean, and R. J. Gillespie, Canad. J. Chem., <u>47</u>, 1655 (1969) and <u>48</u>, 3413 (1970).
- (30) J. W. Moore, H. W. Baird, and H. B. Miller, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., <u>90</u>, 1358 (1968).
- (31) P.A.W. Dean and R. J. Gillespie, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., <u>91</u>, 7264 (1969).
- (32) G. A. Olah, A. M. White, and D.O'Brien, Chem. Rev., <u>70</u>, 561 (1970).
- (33) V. Gold, J. L. Grant, and K. P. Morris, J.C.S. Chem. Comm., 397 (1976).
- (34) K. O. Christe, unpublished results.
- (35) C. Naulin and R. Bougon, J. Chem. Phys., <u>64</u>, 4155 (1976).
- (36) K. Tamagake, Y. Hamada, J. Yamaguchi, A. Y. Hirakawa, and M. Tsubci, J. Mol. Spectrosc., <u>49</u>, 232 (1974).
- (37) D. E. McKee and N. Bartlett, Inorg. Chem., 12, 2738 (1973).
- (38) K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack, and R. D. Wilson, Inorg. Chem., 15, 1275 (1976).
- (39) K. O. Christe and W. Sawodny, Inorg. Chem., <u>12</u>, 2879 (1973).
- (40) R. J. Gillespie, B. Landa, and G. J. Schrobilgen, Inorg. Chem., 15, 1256 (1976).
- (41) B. Friec and J. H. Kolloway, Inorg. Chem., <u>15</u>, 1263 (1976).
- (42) S. Trunekawa, J. Phys. Soc. Japan, <u>33</u>, 167 (1972).
- (43) A. Y. Hirakawa, M. Tsuboi, and T. Shimanouchi, J. Chem. Phys., 57, 1236 (1972).

()

(44) P. A. Giguère and J. D. Liu, Canad. J. Chem., <u>30</u>, 948 (1952).

-20-

(45)	T. Shimanouchi, Tables of Molceular Vibrational Frequencies, Consolidated Volume 1, Nat. Stand. Ref. Data Ser., Nat. Bur. Stand. (U.S.) 39 (1972).
(46)	J. Goubeau and U. Kull, Z. anorg. allgem. Chem., <u>316</u> , 182 (1962).
(47)	L. Radom, W. J. Hehre, and J. A. Pople, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., <u>94</u> , 2371 (1972).
(48)	E. C. Curtis, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, <u>27a,</u> 1989 (1971).
(49)	P. Botschwina, W. Meyer, and A. M. Semkow, Chem. Phys., 15, 25 (1976).
(50)	P. A. Giguère and T. K. Shrinivasan, J. Raman Spectrosc., <u>2</u> , 125 (1974).
(51)	J. L. Arnau, P. A. Giguère, M. Abe, and R. C. Taylor, Spectrochim. Acta, Part A, <u>30a</u> , 777 (1974).
(52)	K. Jones in "Comprehensive Inorganic Chemistry". J. C. Bailar et al. edits. Vol. 11, p. 257, Pergamon, Oxford 1973. R. C. Johnson, "Introductory Descriptive Chemistry," W. A. Benjamin, Inc., New York, N.Y., 1966, p. 68.
(53)	J. Romanko, T. Feldman, and H. L. Welsh, Canad. J. Phys., 33, 588 (1955).
(54)	K. Takagi and T. Kojima, J. Phys. Soc. Japan, <u>30</u> , 1145 (1971).
(55)	T. Kasuya and T. Kojima, Sci. Pap. Inst. Phys. Chem. Res. (Japan), <u>56</u> , 1 (1962).
(56)	R. M. Hunt, R. A. Leacock, C. W. Peters, and K. Hecht, J. Chem. Phys., <u>42</u> , 1931 (1965).
(57)	D. J. Gardiner, N. J. Lawrence, and J. J. Turner, J. Chem. Soc. (A), 400 (1971).
(58)	R. R. Lucchese, H. F. Schaefer, W. R. Rodwell, and L. Radom, J. Chem. Phys., 68, 2507 (1978).
(59)	A. H. Paklari, A. M. Semkow, and J. W. Linnett, J. Chem. Soc., Faraday II, <u>72</u> , 1298 (1976).,

637

-21-

(

Diagram Captions

-22-

Figure 1. Vibrational spectra of $H_30_2^+AsF_6^-$. Trace A: infrared spectrum of the solid as a dry powder between Cs1 disks, recorded at -196°. Trace B: Raman spectrum of the solid in a glass tube, recorded at -100° with a spectral slitwidth of 8 cm⁻¹ and a sensitivity of 100000. Inserts C and D were recorded with a spectral slitwidth of 10 cm⁻¹ at sensitivities of 380000 and 250000, respectively.

Figure 2: Vibrational spectra of $H_30_2^+SbF_6^-$. Traces A and B: infrared spectra of the solid recorded at -196° at two different sample concentrations. Traces C and E: Raman spectra of the solid, recorded at 25° with spectral slitwidths of 5 and 10^{-1} cm, respectively. Trace D: Raman spectrum of the solid, recorded at -110°.

Figure 3. Vibrational spectra of $H_3 O_2^+ S b_2 F_{11}^-$. Trace A: infrared spectrum of the solid as a dry powder between pressed AgCl disks. Traces B, C, and D: Raman spectra of the solid, recorded at 25° with spectral slit widths of 5, 10, and 2.5 cm⁻¹, respectively.

Figure 4. Diagonal symmetry force constants (stretching constants F_{11} , F_{22} and F_{66} in mdyn/A and deformation constants F_{33} , F_{44} , and F_{55} in mdyn A/rad²) of the A' block of H₂00H⁺ as a function of the stretch-bend interaction constant F_{46} (in mdyn/rad). All the remaining off-diagonal symmetry force constants were assumed to be zero.

Figure 5. Diagonal symmetry force constants of the A* block of H_200H^* as a function of F_{56} .

 Table 1 . Vibrational Spectra of H₃02ÅsF6, H₃02SbF6, and M302Sb2F11 and Their Assignments

۰ ا

0

..

				[976]	(ac) -		;
(-1961-) and (-1007)	tr (-196°)	Re (-110°)	(_SZ) #1	1 (2) 11			
110 - F 3440 (6.8)	3440 sh		3440 (0+)	3447 8	3435 (0+)	v ₁ (A')	
hoo-3150 vs	3400-3150 vs	•		-000 -000 -000 -000			
228 vs 3230 (G+)br	3230 vs			2178 w		1 1.	
ref rch7 (8.6)			(+0) 6651	1531 	1530 (0+)	v ₃ (A')	
200 m 100 m 100 m	1121		1426 (0+)	1 k20 ms	(+0) 6141	v, (A ⁻)	
	1280 w			1226	1227 (0+)	V_B (A")	
	20 ST		1130 (0+)hr	1137 \$	(+0), 5£11	v _S (A')	
	1065 sh				•		
1100-7 900 fes vier	45 596						
N	n 516		:		(10 17 ere		
870 m 873 (10)	1 919	879 (B.6)	880 (5.4)				
				809 m	771 (0.2)	بە	
				130-)	(01) 889		
728 vs 734 (39)			(VI) 577	As.br	664 (0.5)		در (م _{ام})
711 (1.5)				242	644 (5.4)		
665 vs 673 (9.5)	6665 vs	642 (7)		1048			
615 sh	6 15 a						
cik =	571 #5						• .
(12) 655	•	560 (2)			C36 (0.7)		v_(E_)
10	514 m		555 (0.7) Br				7
528 (1.4)		530 (0.5)					
476 =	375 m			508 =			
(+O) 004					301 (2.5)		
	11 SC						•
370 (5.0)		283 (5)	282 (4)	•	280 (1)		• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
yd m		263 (0.9)					
316 (1.2)		226 (0.5)	126 (0-)		236 (2)		
202 (2.5)		200 (1.5)			•		
As (9 1		174 (3.2)	167 (0+)		167 sh		
45 611		126 (2.4)	122 (0+)		144 (0.6)		
129 (3.2)					112 sh		

of
Those
with
H ₃ 0 [±]
of
Spectrum
Vibrational
the
of
Comparlson
1.
Table

Isoelectronic H_2^{MOH} and $H_3^{N_2^{-1}}$

•			Obsd Fr	requencies (cm ⁻¹)	
Assig H ₂ XYH group	inment Tor 1 in Point 5 C	Approximate Description of Mode	н ₂ оон ⁺	H ₂ NOH ^b	H ₂ NNH ^{-C}
Ī	2	v(YH)	3440	3656	3202
	. ₂	vsym(XH ₂)	3229	3297	3100
	- ²	ősciss(XH ₂)	1536	1605	665 i
	2	&(XYH) in plane	1421	1357	1330
	م	ówag (XH ₂)	1136	5111	1103
	م ر ۲	v(XV)	875	895	847
Α.	ر ۲	vasym(XH ₂)	3275	3350	3155
	× 2	τ(XH ₂)	1228	1297	1232
	ۍ م	τ(XY)	[386] ^a	386	[386] ^a

640

(a) Estimated frequency values.

.

Data from Ref. 46, but with revised assignments for ν_{4} and $\nu_{5}.$ (b) Data from Ref. 44, but revised according to Ref. 36.
(c) Data from Ref. 46, but with revised assignments for v Ù

 \bigcirc

j,

-24-

		Ċ		
able II	l. <u>Geometrle</u>	s ^a Used for the	Normal Coordinate H ₂ XYH Molecules a	e Analyses of the Isoelect and ions
		н ₂ оон ⁺	HON	H ₂ NNH ⁻
•	(HX)	0.98	1.016	1.03
ec.	(HI)	66*0	0.962	1.03
۵	(XX)	1.475	1.453	1.47
ರ	(нхн ∳)	107.06	107.06	107.06
æ	(HXX (>)	101.22	101.22	101.22
≻	(YXH (5)	103.15	103.15	103.15

(a) Bond distances in A and \$in[•].

3 <u>9</u>

O

Table IV. Anharmonic Symmetry Force Constants^a and Potential Energy Distribution^b of H₂00H⁺, H₂NOH, and H₂NNH^{*}, Computed^C with the Frequencies and Assignments

of Table 111

	Symmetry Force Con	stants		l		ED	
	H ₂ 00H ⁺	HON	H ₂ NNH ⁻		H ₂ 00H ⁺	H2NOH	HNNH ²
۵۱ ۶۳۴۵	- 6.607	7.46	5.675	F ₁₁	100	100	100
اا R و + ت	5.92	6.13	5.42	F22	100	001	100
22 r rr F _{aa} ef	0.628	0.733	0.748	F 33	56	66	66
33 α Fef.	1.054	0.902	0.977	F 44	46	98	86
₽₽₽₽ Feesæfe¢fer	0.715	0.72	0.728	F_55	36	26	96
>> Y YY F ₂₆ #f ₀	3.93	3.87	3.15	F66	101	66	-20 03
Face V2 for	0.1	0.1	0.1				-
55 ur Fic≡fno	0.2	0.2	0.2				
F56"V2 FDY	0.3	0.3	0.3				
A'' F ₃₅ =f	5.884	6*0\$9	5.401	۴ ₇₇	100	001	100
// ۲ ۲۲ ۶8 ^{æf} ۲ ^{-f} ۲۲	0.782	0.922	0.850	F88	100	100	001
•				,			

Stretching constants in mdyn/A, deformation constants in mdyn A/rad², and stretch-bend interaction constants (c) All in mdyn/rad; (b) Percent contributions. Contributions of less than 9% to the PED are not listed. interaction constants except for F_{35} , F_{46} and F_{56} , were assumed to be zero. 3

U



- (a) Geometry of preferred rotational isomer is based on that of isoelectronic C_2H_6 , ref. 53.
- (b) Geometry assumed to be analogous to that of isoelectronic CH_3NH_2 , ref. 54.
- (c) Ref. 55.
- (d) Geometry is based on that of isoelectronic H_NOH, ref. 42.
- (e) Ref. 56.
- (f) For HOU", a preferred rotational isomer does not exist. The structure is given exclusively for didactic purposes.
- (g) From Reman spectrum of N2H6F2 in anhydrous HF solution (B. Friec and H. H. Hyman, Inorg. Chem., 6, 2233 (1967).
- (h) from infrared spectrum of solid $(H_2H_5)TaF_7$ (ref. 24).
- (1) From Raman spectrum of N.H.Cl in aqueous HCl solution (J. T. Edsall, J. Chem., Phys. 5, 225 (1937); see also J. C. Declus and D. P. Péarson, J. Amer. Chem. Soc., <u>75</u>, 2436 (1953).
- (j) The assignments for the N-N stretching mode in H₂H₄ are not well established and significantly differ for the gas and condensed phases (see for example ref. 46 and J. R. Durig, S. F. Bush, and E. E. Mercer, J. Chem. Phys., <u>44</u>, 4238 (1966). The latter authors assigned the N-N stretch in N₂H₄ to bands in the 1087-1126 cm⁻¹ frequency region which does not fit the general trends listed in this table).

643

- (k) From infrared spectrum of solid NaN₂H₃ (ref. 46).
- (1) This work
- (m) Ref. 12
- (n) Ref. 10.

-27-


Ę,

()



FIGURE 2







始於

United States Patent Office

19 Claims

3,694,172 Patented Sept. 26, 1972

1

3,694,172 SYNTHESIS OF CHLORINE AND BROMINE PERCHLORATE

('ari J. Schack, Chatsworth, Bonald Pilipovich, Agoura, and Richard D. Wilson, Canoga Park, Calif., assignors to North American Rockwell Corporation No Drawing. Filed May 25, 1970, Ser. No. 40,377 Int. Cl. C01b 11/02, 11/20

U.S. CL 423--- 766

West Water and the second states to be

「「「「「「「「「」」」」」

ABSTRACT OF THE DISCLOSURE

The new oxides chlorine perchlorate (ClOClO₃) and bromine perchlorate (BrOClO₃) are provided. Chlorine perchlorate is prepared by the reaction of cesium perchlorate or nitronium perchlorate with chlorine fluoro- 1 sulfate or chlorine monofluoride. Bromine perchlorate is prepared by the reaction of cesium perchlorate or aitronium perchlorate with bromine fluorosulfate or by the reaction of chlorine perchlorate with elemental bromine. 2

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

(1) Field of the invention

This invention is in the field of inorganic chlorine and bromine oxides and to methods for their preparation.

(2) Description of the prior art

The four known stable oxides of chlorine are Cl₂O, ClO₃, Cl₂O₆ and Cl₂O₇. More recently, a fifth compound of limited stability has been reported with the empirical formula ClO_{1.8} and the postulated composition of

OCICIO₂

[J. Am. Chem. Soc., 89, 2795 (1967)]. The known stable 33 oxides of bromine are Br₂O and BrO₃.

Fluorine perchlorate (FOClO₃) is a known compound. This compound can be prepared by the reaction of fluorine with concentrated perchloric acid. Fluorine perchlorate is highly reactive and tends to explode on freezing and during other simple operations. [J. Am. Chem. Soc., 69, 677 (1947).]

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION

The new oxides chlorine perchlorate $(ClOClO_3)$ and 45 bromine perchlorate $(BrOClO_3)$ are provided. Chlorine perchlorate is prepared by the reaction of cesium perchlorate or nitronium perchlorate with chlorine fluorosulfate or chlorine monofluoride. Bromine perchlorate is prepared by the reaction of cesium perchlorate is prepared by the reaction of cesium perchlorate or 50 nitronium perchlorate with bromine fluorosulfate or by the reaction of chlorine perchlorate with elemental bromine.

Accordingly, an object of the present invention is the provision of new chlorine and bromine oxides and meth- 55 ods for their preparation.

Further objects will become apparent upon reading the undergoing specification and claims.

DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERRED EMBODIMENTS

New inorganic oxides of the formula XOCIO₃ are provided wherein X is chlorine or bromine. The oxide of the formula XOClO₃ wherein X is chlorine is chlorine perchlorate. The oxide of the formula XOCIO₃ wherein X 65 is bromine is bromine perchlorate. These inorganic oxides are prepared by reacting a perchlorate of the formula MClO₄ wherein M is cesium or nitronium with a fluorosulfate of the formula XSO₃F wherein X is chlorine or bromine. This reaction is depicted as follows: 70

MClO₄+XSO₃F→MSO₃F+XOCЮ₃

2

Chlorine perchlorate is produced at a temperature of about -20 to -80° C, when the fluorosulfate is chlorine fluorosulfate. This reaction is preferably conducted at a temperature of about -35 to -45° C. Bromine perchlorate is produced at a temperature of about -20 to -30° C, when the fluorosulfate is bromine fluorosulfate. This reaction is preferably conducted at a temperature of about -25° C.

The chlorine and bromine perchlorate preparative re-10 action is essentially complete in about 24 to 96 hours, however, longer reaction times are preferred in order to ensure complete consumption of the fluorosulfate since its vapor pressure and that of chlorine perchlorate and bromine perchlorate are too close to allow separa-

tion by a fractionation procedure. For the same reason, it is preferred that the perchlorate MCIO₄ be employed in excess of the quantity theoretically required for complete reaction. At least 5% by weight excess perchlorate should be employed and preferably about 10 to 20%.
 The reaction occurs in high yield, for example, in the

range of 75 to 95% of the theoretical yield. Chlorine perchlorate can also be prepared by reacting cesium or nitronium perchlorate with chlorine mono-

fluoride at a temperature of about -45 to -78° C. 25 This reaction is depicted as follows:

MCIO₄+CIF→MF+CIOCIO₂

wherein M is cc^{-1} is or nitronium. It is preferred that a large excess of chlorine monofluoride be employed over the quantity of chlorine monofluoride theoretically required for complete reaction. It is preferred to employ a 3 to 5 fold excess. The reaction is preferably conducted at a temperature of about -78° C. The yields from this reaction are low (approximately 5%).

Bromine perchlorate can also be prepared by reacting elemental bromine with chlorine perchlorate at a temperature of about -35 to -78° C. The reaction is preferably conducted at a temperature of about -35 to -45° C. This reaction is depicted as follows:

Br₂+2ClOClO₃→Cl₂+2BrOClO₅

This reaction proceeds quantitatively and yields a purer product than the corresponding fluorosulfate reaction for the preparation of bromine perchlorate.

Chlorine perchlorate is a pale yellow liquid and nearly white when frozen. It is stable for limited periods of time at room temperature in clean, J_{12} prepassivated stainless steel or perhalogenated plastic equipment. Storage at -45° C. in stainless steel cylinders has resulted in less than 1% decomposition per week over a 12 week period. Products of this low-temperature decomposition are Cl₂. O₂ and Cl₂O₆ which are readily separated from the chlorine perchlorate. The overall stability of chlorine perchlorate approaches that of the four known stable oxides of chlorine.

Bromine perchlorate is a red liquid which freezes below -78° C. It is unstable at ambient temperature and decomposes slowly at approximately -20° C.

Chlorine perchlorate and bromine perchlorate can be reacted with anhydrous metal chlorides (e.g., anhydrous potassium chloride) to form the respective anhydrous inetal perchlorate (e.g., anhydrous potassium perchlorate) and the easily separated by-product chlorine. Because of their low melting points, the reaction of chlorine perchlorate and bromine perchlorate with anhydrous metal chlorides can be carried out at temperatures of sbout -78° C, thereby enabling close control of the reaction. The ability of chlorine perchlorate and bromine perchlorate to participate in these anhydrous metal chloride reactions without added solvent makes the compounds particularly useful. Chlorine perchlorates and bromine per-

649

chlorate can also be reacted with gaseous hydrogen chloride and hydrogen bromide at about -78° C. to form anhydrous perchloric acid and the easily separated by-products chlorine and bromine, respectively. Anhydrous perchloric acid can be prepared in this manner without the 5 complications often encountered in the conventional preparation wherein the explosive by-product Cl₂O₇ is generated. In general, chlorine perchlorate and bromine perchlorate can be used in analogous manner to other oxides of chlorine, for example, in water treatment and purifica- 10 tion.

EXAMPLE 1

A 30 ml. stainless steel cylinder was loaded with 2.45 g. (10.5 mniol) of cesium perchlorate (CsClO₄). After evacuation, chlorine fluorosulfate (CISO3F) (218 cm.*, 9.73 mmol) was condensed into the cylinder at -196* C. The reaction was allowed to proceed by maintaining the cylinder at approximately -45° C. for 44 days. The products were separated by fractional condensation in U traps cooled to -78, -112 and -196° C. Little or no gases not condensable at -196* C. were found. The -196* C. fraction (8.0 cm.³, 0.36 mmol) was primarily elemental chlorine with a small amount of sulfuryl fluoride (SO3F2), while the -78° C. fraction was negligibly small. Pure chlorine perchlorate (ClOClO₃) (207 cm.³, 9.24 mmol) was retained at -112° C. The yield was 95%. 25

EXAMPLE 2

A similar reaction to Example 1 using nitronium perchlorate (NO_2ClO_4) (2.0 g., 13.7 mmol) and chlorine fluorosulfate (200 cm.³, 8.93 mmol) produced chlorine perchlorate (170 cm.³, 7.59 mmol) in 82% yield after 12 30 days.

The solid products from the reactions in Examples 1 35 and 2 were identified as cesium fluorosulfate-cesium perchlorate (CsSO₂F-CsClO₄) and nitronium fluorosulfatenitronium perchlorate (NO2SO2F-NO2CIO4) mixtures by their infrared spectra.

Values for the molecular weight of chlorine perchlorate 40 as determined by gas density, assuming ideal gas behavior, were 133, 135, 134 (calculated 135). The vapor pressure of chlorine perchlorate over the temperature range -47 C. to 21* C. is [T (* C.), P (mm.)]: -46.8, 8; -31.3, 11: -24.2, 32; 0.0, 119; 5.0, 150; 11.2, 202; 18.9, 283; 20.9. 305. The vapor pressure-temperature relationship is described by the couation log Pmm==7.8156-1568.0/t. * K. The normal boiling point calculated from the equation is 44.5° C., with a heat of vaporization of 7.17 kcal./mole and a Trouton constant of 22.6. Samples of chlorine per-- 50 chlorate frozen as a ring in the upper part of a Teflon tube were observed to melt at $-117\pm2^{\circ}$ C. The densities measured in a Pyrex pycnometer at -78.8, 0.0 and 21.2° C. were 1.98, 1.82, and 1.75 g./ml. Over this temperature range the density p is given by the equation: $p=1.806-2.30 \times 10^{-3}$ t. ° C. The infrared spectrum was recorded in stainless steel or trifluorochloroethylene cells fitted with silver chloride windows over the range 4000-400 cm.-1 at a variety of pressures. The principal bands observed were: 1282 (v.s.), 1041 (s.), 752 (w.), 661 (sh.), 652 (s.), 585 60 (ch.), 574 (sh.), 561 (m.) and 511 (w.) cm.-1.

EXAMPLE 3

A prepassivated 30 ml. stainless steel cylinder was loaded with nitronium perchlorate (2 g., 13.8 mmol) in the dry box. A less than equimolar amount of bromine fluorosulfate (BrSO₃F) (2.1 g., 11.8 mmol) was then condensed into the cylinder from the vacuum line and the reaction allowed to proceed at -20° for five days. The volatile products were separated by fractional condensation in U traps cooled to -45, -64 and -196* C. Unreacted bromine fluorosulfate was retained at -45° C, while the trap cooled to -196* C, contained only a small amount of the by-products chloryl fluoride (FClO2) and perchloryl fluoride (FClO3). Bromine perchlorate 75 was trapped at -64° C.

MPLE 4

A similar reaction to Example 3 using bromine fluorosulfate (1.5 g., 8.44 mmol) and cesium perchlorate (3 g. 12.9 mmol) instead of nitronium perchlorate yielded bromine perchlorate.

EXAMPLE 5

A prepassivated 30 ml. stainless steel cylinder was loaded at -196° C. with elemental bromine (Br2) (1.36 mmol) that had been dried over phosphorus pentoxide (P_2O_5) and then chlorine perchlorate (2.76 mmol). The closed cylinder was left at -45° C. for five days. After recooling first to -78° C. and later at -64° C., the material which was volatile at those temperatures was pumped out and trapped at -78° , -112° and -196° C. The trapped material consisted of chlorine (1.38 mmol), chlorine perchlorate (0.04 mmol) and bromine perchlorate $(\sim 0.1 \text{ mmol})$, respectively, as indicated by vapor pressure and/or infrared spectra. The product bromine perchlorate (0.469 g., 2.61 mmol) was identified by elemental analysis and infrared spectrum.

We claim:

1. A compound of the formula XOClO₃ wherein X is chlorine or bromine

2. The compound of claim 1 in which X is chlorine.

3. The compound of claim 1 in which X is bromine.

4. A method for preparing chlorine perchlorate of the formula ClOClO₂ comprising reacting a perchlorate of the formula MCIO, wherein M is cesium or nitronium with chlorine fluorosulfate of the formula CISO₂F at a temperature of about -20 to -80° C

5. The method of claim 4 in which the temperature is about -- 35 to -- 45° C.

6. The method of claim 4 in which the perchlorate of the formula MClO4 is employed in excess of the quantity theoretically required for complete reaction with chlorine fluorosulfate.

7. The method of claim 6 in which at least 5% by weight excess perchlorate is employed.

8. The method of claim 6 in which about 10 to 20% by weight excess perchlorate is employed.

9. A method for preparing bromine perchlorate of the formula BrOClO₂ comprising reacting a perchlorate of the formula MClO₄ wherein M is cesium or nitronium with bromine fluorosulfate of the formula BrSO₂F at a temperature of about -20 to -30° C.

10. The method of claim 9 in which the temperature is about -25* C.

11. The method of claim 9 in which the perchlorate of the formula MClO4 is employed in excess of the quantity theoretically required for complete reaction with chlorine fluorosulfate.

12. The method of claim 11 in which at least 5% by weight excess perchlorate is employed.

13. The method of claim 11 in which about 10 to 20% by weight excess perchlorate is employed.

14. A method for preparing chlorine perchlorate of the formula CIOCIO₃ comprising reacting a perchlorate of the formula MCIO4 wherein M is cesium or nitronium with chlorine monofluoride at a temperature of about -45 to

- 78° C. 15. The method of claim 14 in which the temperature is

65 about -78*C.

16. The method of claim 14 in which chlorine monofluoride is employed in excess of the quantity theoretically required for complete reaction with the perchlorate of the formula MClO4.

17. The method of claim 16 in which a 3 to 5 fold excess of chlorine monofluoride is employed.

18. A method for preparing bromine perchlorate of the formula BrOCiO₃ comprising reacting bromine with chlorine perchlorate of the formula CiOCIO2 at a temperature of about -- 35 to -- 78° C.

5 19. The method of claim 18 in which the temperature is about -35 to -45° C.

References Cited

	UNITED	STATES PATENIS	
3,404,958	10/1968	Beardell et al.	23—367
3,035,893	5/1962	Roberts	23

6 OTHER REFERENCES

Mellor: Comprehensive Treatize on Inorganic and Theoretical Chemistry, Vol. 2 (1922), pp. 301 and 320. Mellor: Comprehensive Treatise on Inorganic and Theoretical Chemistry, Supplemental II, Part I (1956), p. 543.

OSCAR R. VERTIZ, Primary Examiner

H. S. MILLER, Assistant Examiner

651/652

*

STATES OF

311

把

United States Patent Office

3,780,165 Patented Dec. 18, 1973

1

3,780,165 SYNTHESIS OF CHLORINE FLUOROSULFATE AND BROMINE (I) FLUOROSULFATE Carl J. Schack, Chatworth, and Richard D. Wilson, Canoga Park, Calif., assignors to North American Rockwell Corporation No Drawing, Filed Dec. 21, 1970, Ser. No. 100,369 Int. Cl. Celb 17/45

U.S. CL 423-466 4 Claime

ABSTRACT OF THE DISCLOSURE

This spplication discloses new processes for the preparation of chlorine fluorosulfate and bromine (1) fluorosulfate. Chlorine fluorosulfate is prepared by the reaction of chlorine monofluoride with sulfur trioxide. Bromine 15 (1) fluorosulfate is prepared by the reaction of bromine with chlorine fluorosulfate.

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

(1) Field of the invention

This invention is in the field of inorganic chemistry and particularly in the field of halogen fluorosulfates.

(2) Description of the prior art

Chlorine fluorosulfate and bromine (I) fluorosulfate are known compounds. These halogen fluorosulfates have previously been prepared by the reaction of peroxydisulfuryl difluoride $(S_2O_0F_3)$ with the appropriate halogen. 30 More specifically, chlorine fluorosulfate has been produced by the combination of chlorine with peroxydisul-furyl difluoride at about 125° C. [Inorg. Chem., 2, 496 (1963)] and bromine (1) fluorosulfate has been prepared by treating peroxydisulfuryl diffuoride with excess 35 bromine at room temperature [J. Am. Chem. Soc., 82, 352 (1960)]. It has been reported, however, that the use of peroxydisulfuryl difluoride may be hazardous if the potentially explosive impurity, fluorine fluorosulfate, is not completely removed [Chem. Eng. News, 44 (8), 40 40 (1966)].

Bromine has been observed to react with excess fluorine fluorosulfate at room temperature to form a liquid product having the empirical formula $Br_2.3SO_3F_2$ [Inorg. Chem., 2, 496 (1963)].

⁴⁵ Chlorine monofluoride has been shown to react in a ⁴⁵ variety of ways. For example, it can function as either a Lewis acid forming the $Cl_{2}r^{-}$ anion or a Lewis base forming the $Cl_{2}F^{+}$ cation. In addition, it can act as a chlorinating agent [Inorg. Chem., 6, 1938 (1967); ibid., 50 7, 586 (1968)], a fluorinating agent [Angew. Chem., 76, 385 (1964)] or a chlorofluorinating material. The latter form of reaction can be either catalyzed [J. Am. Chem. Soc., 91, 2902 (1969); ibid., 91, 2907 (1969)] or uncatalyzed [Advan. Fluorine Chem., 1, 18 (1960)].

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION

An object of the present invention is the provision of improved processes for the preparation of chlorine fluorosulfate and bromine (I) fluorosulfate. Further objects will become apparent upon reading the undergoing specifica- ⁶⁰ tion and claims.

Chlorine fluorosulfate is prepared in accordance with the present invention by the reaction of chlorine monofluoride with sulfur trioxide. This reaction is preferably conducted at about room temperature using about 10 mol percent excess chlorine monofluoride. Bromine (I) fluorosulfate is prepared in accordance with the present invention by reacting bromine with chlorine fluorosulfate. This reaction is conveniently conducted at about room temperature using about a 1:1 to 2:1 mole ratio of chlorine fluorosulfate to bromine.

2

DESCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION

It has been found that the reaction of chlorine monofluoride and sulfur trioxide produces chlorine fluoresulfate in excellent yield. This reaction can be represented as follows: SO₁+CIF \rightarrow ClOSO₂F. The reaction sequence is an improvement over the previously reported preparation of chlorine fluorosulfate from chlorine and peroxydisulfuryl difluoride since the potentially explosive impurity fluorine fluorosulfate is never present and since the re-10 action can be conducted at about room temperature. In contrast to the reaction of chlorine monofluoride with thionyl fluoride (SOF₂) to prepare thionyl tetrafluoride (SOF₄) and the reaction of chlorine monofluoride with sulfur dioxide to prepare sulfuryl chloride fluoride (CISO₂F) which only involve attack on the sulfur central atom, the reaction of chlorine monofluoride with sulfur trioxide results in addition across one of the S=O double bonds. Additionally, although the catalyzed conversion of thionyl tetrafluoride to chloroxysulfurpentafluoride 20 (SF_sOCl) by chlorine monofluoride involves addition across one of the S=O double bonds of thionyl tetrafluoride, the present reaction is the first example of the uncatalyzed addition of chlorine monofluoride to an S=O group.

The reaction of chlorine monofluoride and sulfur trioxide can conveniently be conducted at a temperature of about -45 to 100° C.; however, this reaction is preferably conducted at a temperature of about 0 to 30° C. The chlorine fluorosulfate preparative reaction is usually essentially complete in an hour or less but longer reaction times can be employed if desired. While equimolar quantities of chlorine monofluoride and sulfur trioxide can readily be employed, it is preferred that chlorine monofluoride be employed in excess of the quantity theoretically required for complete reaction. It is generally preferred to employ about 10 mole percent excess chlorine monofluoride. However, the quantity of excess monofluoride employed is not critical and large excesses (e.g., 100 mole percent excess) can be used if desired. The chlorine fluorosulfate product is obtained in nearly quantitativo yield and can be readily purified by vacuum fractionation or distillation.

It has been found that the reaction of bromine and chlorine fluorosulfate produces bromine (I) fluorosulfate 45 in excellent yield. This reaction can be represented as follows: Br₃+2CloSO₂F→Cl₃+BrOSO₂F. As with respect to the preparation of chlorine fluorosulfate in accordance with the present invention, the present process represents an improvement over the previously reported preparation of bromine (I) fluorosulfate from bromine and peroxydisulfuryl difluoride since the potentially explosive impurity fluoride fluorosulfate is never present. In contrast to the previously reported reaction of bromine with excess fluorine fluorosulfate to form the adduct Br₃.3SO₃F₃, 55 the present process results in the replacement of the chlorine atom of the chloroxy group of chlorine fluorosulfate with bromine.

The reaction of bromine with chlorine fluorosulfate is conveniently conducted at a temperature of abour -45° 60 to 80° C.; however, this reaction is preferably conducted at a temperature of about 0 to 30° C. The bromine (I) fluorosulfate preparative reaction is essentially complete in about 2 to 4 hours; however, it is preferred to allow the reaction to proceed for a longer period of time (e.g., about 8 hours). While equimolar quantities of bromine and chlorine fluorosulfate can readily be employed, it is preferred that bromine and chlorine fluorosulfate be employed in about a 1:2 mole ratio. When equimolar quantities of reactant are used, the resulting reaction will be ropresented as follows: Br₂+ClOSO₂F-BrCl+BrOSO₂F. Although the reaction can be run employing more thas a 2:1 mole ratio of chlorine fluorosulfate to bromine, this

653

25

and the set of the set

is generally not preferred since a large excess of chlorine fluorosulfate may result in the formation of bromine (II) fluorosulfate $[Br(OSO_2F)_3]$ rather than $BrOSO_2F$. The bromine (I) fluorosulfate product is obtained in nearly quantitative yield and can be readily purified by vacuum 5 fractionation or distillation.

The reactions of the present invention can conveniently be conducted by condensing the reactions into prepassivated cylinders (e.g., stainless steel cylinders) and allowing the cylinders to warm to room temperature or, if 10required, heating cylinders to the reaction temperature.

Chlorine and bromise (1) fluorosulfate are useful, among other things, as fluorosulfating agents. For example, they will react with addition across the double bonds of halooletins in nearly quantitative yield. For example, 15 chlorine fluorosulfate will combine with tetrafluoroethylene to form 2-chlorotetraficoroethyl fluorosulate [Inorg. Chem., 2, 496 (1963)]. Additionally, the defluorosul-furylation of the addition products of chlorine or bromine (1) fluorosulfate with haloolefins leads to fluoro- 20 carbon acyl fluorides or actones. Another example of the fluorosulfating capability of these compounds is the reaction of bromine (1) fluorosulfate with sulfur dioxide to give trisulfuryl fluoride $(S_3O_8F_2)$. The oxygenating capability of these compounds is further illustrated by the 25 reaction of bromine (1) fluorosulfate with phosphorus trifluoride to yield phosphoryl fluoride [Inorg. Chem., 5, 2184 (1966)].

The following non-limitative examples illustrate the invention:

EXAMPLE 1

Sulfur trioxide (191 cm.³, 8.53 mmol) and chlorine monofluoride (230 cm.³, 10.2 mmol) were separately condensed into a prepassivated 30-ml, stainless steel cylinder cooled to -196° C. in a liquid nitrogen bath. The cylin-35 der was slowly warmed to room temperature and allowed to remain at room temperature for 3 hours. The products were separated by fractional condensation in U-traps cooled to -78, -95, -142 and -196° C. The -142and -196° C. fractions consisted of unreacted chlorine monofluoride with small amounts of chlorine and SO₂F₂. The other fractions contained the pale yellow product chlorine fluorosulfate in greater than 90% yield based on the amount of sulfur trioxide used.

EXAMPLE 2

Bromine (180 cm.³, 8.64 mmol) and chlorine fluoroaulfate (371.6 cm.³, 16.6 mmol) were separately con4

densed into a prepassivated 30-ml. stainless steel cylinder cooled to -196° C. in a liquid nitrogen bath. The cylinder was slowly warmed to room temperature. The reaction was allowed to proceed by maintaining the cylinder at room temperature for 1 day. The products were separated by fractional condensation in U-traps cooled to -45, -78 and -196° C. The -196° C. fraction (192 cm.³, 8.57 mmol) was identified as nearly pure chlorine contaminated only slightly with S₂O₆F₂. The trap cooled to -78° C. was completely empty while bromine (1) fluorosulfate (2.686 g., 15 mmol) was retained in the

-45° C. (rap. The yield was 93% of theoretical. We claim:

1. A method for preparing chlorine fluorosulfate of the formula $ClOSO_2F$ consisting of reacting chlorine monofluoride with sulfur trioxide at a temperature of about -45 to $+100^{\circ}$ C, and then separating the reaction products and recovering chlorine fluorosulfate.

2. The method of claim 1 in which the reaction temperature is about 0 to 30° C.

3. The method of claim 1 in which the chlorine monofluoride is employed in excess of the quantity theoretically required for complete reaction with sulfur trioxide.

4. The method of claim 3 in which about 10 mole percent excess chlorine monofluoride is employed.

References Cited

UNITED STATES PATENTS

2,702,306 2/1955 Gall et al. _____ 23--367 UX 3,035,893 5/1962 Roberts _____ 23--367

OTHER REFERENCES

Dudley et al., "Journal of the American Chemical Society," Vol. 78, pp. 290-292 (1956).

Gould et al., "Journal of the American Chemical Society," Vol. 91, pp. 1310-1313 (Mar. 12, 1969).

Gilbreath et al., "Inorganic Chemistry," Vol. 2, pp. 496-499 (1963).

Nickless, "Inorganic Sulphur Chemistry," 1968, pp. 436-438, 453-454.

MILTON WEISSMAN, Primary Examiner

U.S. CI. X.R.

()

423-467

United States Patent (19)

Christe

C

[54] PROCESS FOR PREPARING STABLE CHLORINE TRIFLUORIDE DIOXIDE

- [75] Inventor: Karl O. Christe, Calabasas, Calif.
- [73] Assignce: North American Rockwell Corporation, Canoga Park, Calif.
- [22] Filed: Sept. 18, 1972
- [21] Appl. No.: 290,031

[50] References Cited UNITED STATES PATENTS

[11] 3,873,676 [45] Mar. 25, 1975

Mr. Beer Hill Breach all and and

Primary Examiner—Leland A. Sebastian Attorney, Agent, or Firm—L. Lee Humphrics; Robert M. Sperry

[57] ABSTRACT

A stable form of chlorine trifluoride dioxide is disclosed for use as an oxidizer in formulating energetic compositions, such as propellants. The stable CIF_3O_2 is produced by reacting a $CIO_2F_2^+$ salt with a strong Lewis base at $-78^{\circ}C$.

7 Claims, No Drawings

PROCESS FOR PREPARING STABLE CHLORINE **TRIFLUORIDE DIOXIDE**

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

The invention herein described was made in the 5 course of or under a contract with the Department of the Navy

1. Field of Invention

This invention relates to compositions of matter and fluoride dioxide and a method of producing the same. 2. Prior Art

Energetic compositions of matter are useful in providing energy sources for rocket engines, guided missiles, auxiliary power units for aircraft, ordnance, de- 15 molition and the like. Such compositions conventionally are produced by mixing a fuel with an oxidizer. Obviously, the energy of such compositions results primarily from the oxidation of the fuel. Hence, it is desirable to provide a highly energetic oxidizing agent. On the 20 other hand, it is equally desirable that the oxidizing agent by a stable material, so as to prevent accidental or unintentional ignition or explosive decomposition of the composition. Numerous organic and inorganic compounds have been proposed heretofore for use as 25 such oxidizing agents. However, it has been found that, as a general rule, stable compounds are low energy oxidizers and high energy oxidizers are unstable. Thus, although some useful oxidizing agents have been dis-30 closed by the prior art, the search for a stable, highenergy, oxidizing material has continued. In recent years, studies have indicated that halogen oxyfluoride materials might provide a satisfactory oxidizing material. However, although empirical formulas may be stated for such materials and some of the properties of 35 such materials may be predicted, the synthesis of these materials has proven to be extremely difficult and it is sometimes found that several materials, each having distinct structures and properties, are defined by a single empirical formula. Thus, U.S. Pat. No. 3,285,842 discloses a process for producing a material having the empirical formula chlorine trifluoride dioxide, C1F3O2, which the patent states to be violet liquid which is unstable at temperatures above -72°C. While it would be expected that this material would be a highly energetic oxidizing agent, the lack of stability renders it unsafe for use in the produciton of propellants and the like.

BRIEF SUMMARY AND OBJECTS OF INVENTION

These disadvantages of the prior art are overcome. with the present invention and a compostion of matter is disclosed which is a form of chlorine triflaoride dioxide, yet which is stable at temperatures up to at least +25°C and, hence, can be safely employed for manufacturing propellants and the like. In addition, a method is disclosed for producing this stable form of chlorine trifluoride dioxide by reacting C1F₂O₂+PtF_n⁻ with a strong Lewis base at a temperature of about - 78°C and separating the products of the reaction 60 by distillation.

Accordingly, it is an object of the present invention to provide a new composition of matter.

Another object of the present invention is to provide a form of chlorine trifluoride dioxide which is stable at 65 ambient temperatures.

A further object of the present invention is to provide a form of chlorine trifluoride dioxide which is safe for use in the production of propellants and the like.

An additional object of the present invention is to provide a method of producing a stable form of chlorine trifluoride dioxide. A specific object of the present invention is to provide a form of chlorine trifluoride dioxide which is stable at temperatures up to at least +25°C by reacting CIF₂O₂⁺ salts with nitryl fluoride at a temperature of about -78°C and separating the products of the reaction by distillation.

These and other objects and features of the present is particularly directed to a stable form of chlorine tri- 10 invention will be apparent from the following detailed description.

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED EMBODIMENT

In that form of the present invention chosen for purposes of illustration, stable chlorine trifluoride dioxide has been produced by reacting a C1F2O2*salt, such as $C1F_2O_{115}PtF_6^{-1}$, with a strong Lewis base at $-78^{\circ}C$.

EXAMPLE I

A sample of C1O₂*PtF₈⁺ containing about 10% of C1F₂O₂*PtF₈⁻ was treated at -78°C in a sapphire reactor with a large excess of FNO for several days. No material noncondensible at -196°C (i.e., F₂) was observed. The products, volatile at 25°C were removed and separated by fractional condensation through a series of traps kept at -126°C, -142°C, and -196°C. The -142°C fraction contained a novel compound which was identified by its infrared spectrum as $C1F_3O_2$. The observed frequencies are listed in Table I and are in excellent agreement with those expected for a trigonal bypyramidal structure of symmetry C_{2r}



This structure was confirmed by ¹⁹F nuclear mag-45 netic resonance spectroscopy. The observed signal consisted of a typical AB₂ pattern centered at -413 ppm relative to the external standard CFC1_a. The F-F coupling constant was measured to be 44? Hz. The B₂ part of the AB₂ pattern occurs downfield from the A part, proving that the B₂ fluorine atoms occupy the two axial positions. Additional structural proof was obtained from the Raman spectrum of the gas and the liquid showing strong absorptions at 1096, 684, 548, 527, 493, 290, and 229 cm⁻¹. The molecular weight of the 55 compound was confirmed by vapor density measurements (measured, 122; calculated, 124).

- 1	18	h	
	-		•

Frequency	1 MILL 14 C 10 2019 10	Assignment for
(cm ')	Intensity	Point Group C2
1334	N	Pin (8-), PasCIO-
1096		PLEAD, PSVIICO.
h44	15	r (B), rostif Av
687	15	15 (A.). (CIE
54K	ms	ru (B.), Aroch CIO.
44X)		
532 j	M1W	ratAd and e. (Bd)

The solid residue obtained from the FNO displacement reaction showed the correct weight change expected for conversion into NO⁺PtF₈⁻¹. Its identity as NO⁺PtF₈^{-was} confirmed by infrared spectroscopy.

3

The stable chlorine trifluoride dioxide is white as a 5 solid having a melting point of -81.2° C and colorless as a liquid having a boiling point of -21° C. It appears to be stable at 25°C. The observed stability and lack of color demonstrate that our product cannot be identical with the previously reported deeply violet and unstable 10 C1FO₂F₂ and C1F₃O₂ addition compounds supposedly having the empirical composition C1F₃O₂.

EXAMPLE II

A sample of $C1O_2^{+}p_{IFB}^{-}$ containing about 10% of 15 C $1O_2F_2^{+}p_{IFB}^{-}$ was treated with a sufficient quantity of FNO_2 to maintain a liquid phase at -78° C in a stainless steel reactor for up to 12 hours. This reaction yielded solid $NO_2^{+}p_{IFB}^{+}$ and gaseous $C1F_3O_2$ plus $FC1O_2$. If desured, the chlorine trifluoride dioxide may then be sepatoted by conventional distillation techniques, as in a multi-plate distillation tower.

Small amounts of material were purified by combining the $C1F_3O_2$ and $FC1O_2$ at -196° C with a samll excess of BF_3 . These materials were allowed to mix and 25 Lewis warm to ambient temperature. This results in $C1F_2O_2^+_{BF4}$, which is stable, plus $C1O_2^+_{BF4}$, which has a dissociation pressure of 182 millimeters at 22°C and which can be rmoved by pumping. The $C1F_2O_2^+_{BF4}$ is then reacted with sufficient FNO₂ to maintain a liquid 30 FNO. phases at -78° C for up to 12 hours. This reaction pro-

duced solid No₂+_{*NF4*[°]} plus gaseous C1F₃O₂, the two gases may be pumped off and separated by passing the gases through a pair of traps maintained at -126° C and -196° C, respectively. The chlorine trifluoride dioxide will be caught in the -126° C trap.

Obviously, numerous variations and modifications may be made without dparting from the present invention. Accordingly, it should be clearly understood that the forms of the present invention described above are illustrative only and are not intended to limit the scope of the present invention.

What is claimed is:

1. The method of producing stable chlorine trifluoride dioxide comprising the steps of:

reacting a $C1F_2O_2^+$ salt with a strong Lewis base compatible with $C1F_3O_2$.

2. The method of claim 1 wherein said salt is $C1F_2O_2^+ \rho_{0FB}^-$.

3. The method of claim 1 wherein said salt is $C1F_2O_2{}^{\ast}{}_{\mathit{MF4}}$.

4.. The method of claim 1 wherein said reaction step is carried out at -78° C.

5. The method of claim 1 wherein the quantity of the Lewis base is sufficient to maintain the reaction in a liquid phase.

6. The method of claim 1 wherein the Lewis base is FNO_2 .

7. The method of claim 1 wherein the Lewis base is 0 FNO.

35

657/658

United States Patent (19)

Christe et al.

[54] IODINE PERCHLORATES

- [75] Inventors: Kurl O. Christe, Calabasas; Carl J. Schack, Chatsworth, both of Calif.
- [73] Assignee: The United States of America as represented by the Secretary of the Navy, Washington, D.C.
- [22] Filed: May 24, 1973
- [21] Appl. No.: 363,708

0

[52] U.S. Cl..... 423/466, 423/179, 423/462,

423/472, 423/504

[51] Int. Cl. Cold 11/04, Colb 7/00, Colb 7/24

[58]. Field of Search 423/466, 462, 179, 475, 423/504

- 1

[56] References Cited

Primary Examiner-Edward Stern Attorney, Agent, or Firm-R. S. Sciascia; J. A. Cooke

[57] ABSTRACT

lodine perchlorates of the formula $X(OCIO_3)_n$ wherein X is selected from the group consisting of 1⁺¹⁺ and Cs1⁺⁺, wherein *n* equals 3 when X is 1⁺⁺⁺ and *n* equals 4 when X is Cs1⁺⁺, are prepared by reacting CIOCIO₃ with either solid 1 or Cs1 at low temperatures. The iodine perchlorates are useful as energetic oxidizers

5 Claims, No Drawings

659

· \

ille and a construction and the filter of the filter and a state of the second second second second second seco

(11) 3,873,677

[45] Mar. 25, 1975

IODINE PERCHLORATES

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

This invention generally relates to perchlorate com- 5 pounds and more particularly to iodine perchlorates.

The alleged preparation of iodine trisperchlorate from iodine, ozone, and anhydrous HClO, is described by M. Schmeisser in "Handbook of Preparative Inorganic Chemistry," G. Brauer, Ed., Academic Press, 10 dine or cesium iodide in an inert environment. The ex-New York, N. Y. 1963, Vol. 1, pg. 330. However, a crosscheck with the original publication, F. Fichter and H. Kappeler, Z. Anorg, Allgem. Chem., 91, 134 (1915), reveals that the original paper deals only with a compound having the empirical composition, I(-15 $C(O_{1})_{1}$. 2H₂O. Further, from the properties of I(O- $C(O_3)_3$, it appears unlikely that the Fichter, et al., compound was the bishydrate of I(OClO_a)_a

The bishydrate of iodine trisperchlorate, I(OCIO_a)_a. 20 2H₂O, should be a less energetic oxidize, than the anhydrous form, and therefore would be less suitable for propellants. In view of this attempts have been made to obtain the bishydrate as well as the anhydrous material.

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION

Accordingly, one object of this invention is to provide iodine perchlorates.

Another object of this invention is to isolate iodine perchlorates in this solid anhydrous form.

30 A further object of this invention is to provide iodine perchlorates which are highly energetic oxidizers.

A still further object of this invention is to provide a method of synthesizing iodine perchlorates.

Still another object of this invention is to achieve a 35 high degree of purity in the iodine perchlorates synthesized.

Yet another is to provide a easy means for purifying the iodine perchlorates.

These and other objects of this invention are accom- 40 plished by providing compounds which are iodine perchlorates of the formula $X(OCIO_n)_n$ wherein X is sefected from the group consisting of 1114 and Csl+4 wherein n equals 3 when X is 1^{***} , and n equals 4 when X is Csl*4. The iodine perchlorates are prepared by re- 45 acting chlorine perchlorate, ClOClO3, with a substance selected from the group consisting of I_x and CsI at low temperatures.

DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERRED EMBODIMENT

The iodine perchlorates of this invention are prepared by reacting chlorine perchlorate, ClOClO₃, with either iodine, I2, or Csl. The reaction for preparing iodine trisperchlorate is as follows:

 $I_1 + 6ClOClO_3 \rightarrow 2l(OClO_3)_3 + b 3Cl_2$

and the reaction for preparing the cesium tetrape.chlorato iodate is as follows:

 $Cs^{+}l^{+} + 4ClOClO_{3} \rightarrow Cs^{+}l(OClO_{3})_{4} + 2Cl_{2}$

The range of suitable reaction temperatures is limited 60 by the slow reaction rates and the instability of the iodine perchlorate products. For examle, the iodine trisperchlorate reaction takes 70 hours at -50°C and the cesium tetrapherehlorato iodate reaction lakes 5 weeks 65 at 31 45°C to go to 99 percent completion and at lower temperatures the reaction takes still longer. On the other hand, while the Csl(OClOs), is stable at 23°C, io-

dine trisperchlorate rapidly decomposes, at this temperature.

Thus, the reaction temperature for producing Csl(O- ClO_3), should be in the range -78° to $30^\circ C$, preferably -55° to -40°C; and the reaction temperature for producing iodine trisperschlorate should be in the range -78° to 0°C, preferably -55° to -40°C.

Purification of the product is simplified by reacting a stoichiometric excess of chlorine perchlorate with iocess of chlorine perchlorate is used to drive the reaction to 99 percent completion. The the solid $I(OCIO_a)_a$ or Csl(OClO_a), product can be separated from the byproduct chlorine and unreacted chlorine perchlorate at low temperatures under vacuum. Finally, since water is neither a reactant nor a product in either of the reactions, the anhydrous form of $1(OCIO_3)_3$ or $CsI(OCIO_3)_4$ is obtained when the reaction is run in an anhydrous environment. Additionally, because of the reactivity of the desired perchlorates it is most desirable to conduct the reactions in an inert environment which, within the context of this invention, is meant to include anhydrous conditions.

The general nature of the invention having been set 25 forth, the following examples are presented as specific illustrations thereof. It will be understood that the invention is not limited to these specific examples but is susceptible to various modifications that will be recognized by one of ordinary skill in the art.

EXAMPLE I

Iodine Trisperchlorate

I(OCIO_a)_a

lodine (0.915 mmol) was loaded into a 10 ml prepassivated Tellon FEP ampoule closed off by a stainless steel valve. Chlorine perchlorate (8.18 mmol) was added at -196°C. The ampoule was kept at -50°C for 70 hours. At this point, the dark iodine color had disappeared and a pale yellow (due to the presence of Cl₂) solid had formed. Upon cooling to -196°C, the ampoule did not contain any non-condensible reaction products. The ampoule was slowly warmed to -45°C. The volatile products were separated by fractional condensation and identified by infrared spectroscopy and their vapor pressure. They consisted of Cl₂ (2.70 mmol) and ClOClO_a (2.74 mmol). The white, solid residue weighed 776 mg., in excellent agreement with the weight (777 mg) calculated for a complete conversion 50 to $1(OC|O_3)_3$.

EXAMPLE 2

Cesium Tetraperchlorato lodate (III)

Csl(OClO₃)₄

A 10 ml prepassivated stainless steel cylinder was loaded with powdered anhydrous CsI (1.15 mmol), followed by CiOCIO₃ (6.10 mmol) at b -196°C. The reaction was allowed to proceed by warming the cylinder to -45°C, where it was maintained for 5 weeks. On recooling to -196°C, no non-condensible gases were observed. Volatile products were pumped from the reactor for several hours while and after it had warmed to ambient temperature. Separation of these species was affected by fractional cond asation and identification by infrared and vapor pressure measurements. They consisted of Cl₂ (2.34 mmol) and unreacted CIOCIO₃ (1,45 mmol). The solid product was pale yellow in

The start of the strength of the of the states

Second Second Second Second Second Second Second Second Second Second Second Second Second Second Second Second

and the same of the second second and the second

Lie Marsher Lie

3 color and weighed 749 mg, indicating a 99 percent conversion of the CsI to Cs11(OClO₃)4" had occurred,

Obviously, numerous modifications and variations of the present invention are possible in light of the above teachings. It is therefore to be understood that within 5 the scope of the appended claims the invention may be practiced otherwise than as specifically described herein.

What is claimed as new and desired to be secured by Letters Patent of the United States is:

I A method of preparing cesium tetraperchlorato iodate (III), CsI(OCIO₁), comprising:

contacting chlorine perchlorate and cesium iodide in an inert environment at a temperature in the range 4

of -78°C to 30°C for 70 or more hours, provided that at least 4 moles of chlorine perchlorate are used per mole of cesium iodide.

2. The method of claim 1 wherein said contacting is performed at a temperature of -55°C to -40°C.

- 3. The method of claim 1, wherein more than 4 moles of said chlorine perchlorate is used per mole of cesium iodide.
- 4. Cesium tetraperchlorato iodate (111), Csl(OCla)4. 10 as produced by the process of claim 1.

5. The product of claim 4, wherein the said iodate compound is anhydrous.

15

20

25

30

35

40

45

50

55

60

65

and a state of the second s

661/662

3,873,677

U Ch	nited	States Patent	[19]		[11] 3,879,526 [45] Apr. 22, 1975
[54	HIGH I OF SYN	ENERGY OXIDIZERS AND	метнор	Primary Exc	uminer-F. C. Edmundson
175] Invento	r: Karl O. Christe, Calabasa	as, Calif.	 Attorney, Ag M. Sperry 	gent, or Firm-L. Lee Humphries; Robert
[73] Assigne	e: Rockwell International C El Segundo, Calif.	orporation,	openiy	
[22] Filed:	Dec. 4, 1972			
[21] Appi. N	lo.: 312,014		[57]	ABSTRACT
(52 (51 (58	U.S. Cl. Int. Cl. Field of		6; 423/592 201g 55/00 6, 592, 277	The cation with PtF ₈ to tional salts, displacemen	C10 ₂ F_{2}^{+is} synthesized by reacting FCIO ₂ to produce CIO ₂ F_{2}^{+} PtF ₈ ⁻ and several addi- , containing this cation, are produced by nt techniques.
[56	l U	References Cited NITED STATES PATENTS			15 Claims, No Drawings
1 2 4	00031 5	1967 Groves et al	473/466		

いたのなかられていた

1 :

¥

and the set of the

HIGH ENERGY OXIDIZERS AND METHOD OF SYNTHESIZING SAME

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

The invention herein described was made in the 5 course of or under a contract with the Department of the Navy.

1. Field of the Invention

This invention relates to compositions of matter and is particularly directed to compounds containing the 10 cation ClO₂P¹⁺ and methods of synthesizing such compounds.

2. Prior Art

Compositions of matter which contain oxygen and fluorine have been found to be extremely useful in for- 15 mulating energetic materials, such as solid propellants, explosives and the like. Many simple compounds containing these elements have been disclosed heretofore. However, it has been recognized that more energetic compositions could be formulated by synthesizing 20 more complex compositions containing multiple atoms of these elements. Unfortunately, it has been found that these more complex compositions cannot be produced from elementary fluorine by conventional methods. Accordingly, considerable effort has been expended to 25 with $FCIO_2$ (17.1 mmole) in a 1:1 mole ratio yielding discover and find methods for producing these complex compositions.

BRIEF SUMMARY AND OBJECTS OF INVENTION

These disadvantages of the prior art are overcome 30 with the present invention and several compositions containing the cation ClO₂F₂⁺ have been synthesized by reacting FCIO₂ with PtF₄ to produce ClO₂F₂+PtF₄⁻⁻ and employing displacement techniques to produce several additional salts containing this cation, such as 35 ClO₂F₂*BF₄⁻ and ClO₂F₂*AsF₄⁻.

Accordingly, it is an object of the present invention to provide new, highly-energetic compositions of matter.

Another object of the present invention is to provide 40 methods of synthesizing new, highly-energetic compositions of matter.

An additional object of the present invention is to provide complex compositions containing multiple atoms of oxygen and fluorine.

A specific object of the present invention is to provide several compositions containing the cation $ClO_2F_2^+$ by reacting $FClO_2$ with PtF_4 to produce ClO₂F₂+PtF₆⁻ and employing displacement techniques to produce additional salts containing this cation, such 50 FClO2 readily interacts with nascent oxygen to yield as CIO₂F₂+BF₄⁻⁻ and CIO₂F₂+AsF₄⁻⁻.

These and other objects and features of the present invention will be apparent from the following detailed description.

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION

In that form of the present invention chosen for purposes of illustration, it has been found that FCIOs can be reacted with PtF, to produce ClO₃F₃+PtF₆⁻ and displacement techniques, using this reaction product, can 60 be employed to produce additional salts containing the ClO₂F₂* cation. Among these additional salts are ClO₂F₂+BF₄ and ClO₂F₂+AsF₄-.

EXAMPLE I

The FCIO₂-PtF₆ System

Platinum hexafluoride (17.0 mmole) and FCIO_z

(46.1 mmole) were combined at -196° (all temperatures in this and other examples are degrees centrigrade) in a passivated (with CIF₂) 75-ml stainless steel cylinder. The starting materials, platinum hexafluoride and FCIO₂, are available commercially from Ozark Mahoning Co., Tulsa, Oklahoma. The temperature of -196" was selected as one at which the starting materials have no volatility. The cylinder was placed at room temperature to allow the mixture contained therein to slowly warm up to 25° without the addition of external heat. This required approximately 30 minutes to one hour, after which, the mixture was kept at this temperature for three days. The cylinder was cooled to -196° and 3.75 mmole of material volatile at this temperature was removed and identified as F2 by its vapor pressure and mass spectrum. The products volatile at 25° were separated by fractional condensation through traps kept at -78°, -126° and -196°. The -126° fraction consisted of FCIO, (28,7 mmole) and the -196° one of $FClO_x$ (0.3 mmole), ClF_x (0.1 mmole), and a small amount of FClO₃. The cylinder contained a stable canary yellow solid (6.618 g), which was identified by infrared spectroscopy as a mixture of ClO₂*PtF₆⁻ and ClO₂F₂⁺PtF₆⁻. Hence, PtF₆ (17.0 mmole) had reacted F_{2} (3.75 mmole), $ClO_{2}^{+}PtF_{4}^{-}$ (12.2 mmole), and ClO_2F_2 +PtF₆⁻⁻ (4.8 mmole) as the main products. It was found that PtFs and FClO2, when combined at -196* and allowed to slowly warm up to 25° by placing the container at room temperature for 30 minutes to one hour interacted according to:

$$2FCIO_2 + 2PtF_6 \rightarrow CIO_2F_2 + PtF_6^- + CIO_2 + PtF_6^-$$

This mixture may then be employed as a starting material for producing a plurality of pure salts containing the $ClO_2F_2^+$ cation, as described in the following examples. The yield of ClO₂F₂⁺ was not 50 percent as expected from the above equation, but generally about 25 percent owing to the following competing reaction:

$$2FClO_2 + 2PtF_6 \rightarrow 2ClO_2^*PtF_6^- + F_2$$
(2)

In some of the experiments, small amounts of CIFe⁺PtFe⁺ or CIF₈ and FCIO₂ were observed, depending on the exact reaction conditions. The formation of some FCIO₃ is not surprising since it is known that FCIO₃.

Further modification of the reaction conditions (rapid warm up of the FClO₂-PtF₄ mixture from -196" to either -78° or 25° and completion of the reaction at 55 25°) did not produce detectable amounts of either ClO₂F₂⁺ or ClF₆⁺PtF₆⁻, but only ClO₂⁺PtF₆⁻ and ClF₆, F_2 , and O_2 . This indicates that the nature of the reaction products are more influenced by the warm-up rate of the starting materials from -196° to about -78° than by the final reaction temperature. Slow warm up favors the formation of ClO₂F₂⁺, whereas rapid warm up yields ClF_{4}^{+} or ClF_{3} and F_{3} .

EXAMPLE II

1

Synthesis of ClO₂F₂⁺ Salts

The synthesis of ClO₂F₅*PtF₆⁻ has been described in Example 1. For the synthesis of ClO₂F₂+BF₄⁻, a mixture

664

of ClO₂F₂+PtF₆⁻ (4.8 mmole) and ClO₂+PtF₆⁻ (12.2 mmole) was treated in a passivated (with CIFa and BrFs) 75 ml staialess steel cylinder with FNO₂ (25.3 mmole) at -78° for 48 hours. The reaction products volatile at 25" consisted of FCIO3, CIF3O2, and unreacted FNO₁ and were separated by fractional condensation through a series of traps kept at -112° , -126° , -142° and -196°. The -126° fraction contained most of the CIF₂O₂ and some FCIO₂. Attempts to further separate the CIF₂O₂ and FCIO₂ mixture by fractional condensation were unsuccessful. Consequently, 2.76 mmole of this mixture was combined with BF₃ (3.00 mmole) at -196° in a passivated ampoule formed of perfluoroethylenepropylene copolymer and the tem- 1 perature was cycled several times between -196 and 25°. The product was kept at -78° for several hours and unreacted BF₃ (0.22 mmole) was removed at this temperature in vacuo. Removal of volatile material in vacuo was continued at 20°. The volatile material (2.70-20 mmole) consisted according to its infrared spectrum of a 1:1 mixture of FCIO₂ and BF₃. The white solid, nonvolatile residue (280 mg = 1.46 mmole) was identified by infrared, Raman, and ¹⁹F nmr spectroscopy as ClO₂F₂+BF₄-.

For the preparation of the AsF_{4}^{-} salt, $ClO_{2}F_{2}^{+}BF_{4}^{-}$ (0.62 mmole) and AsF_{5} (1.43 mmole) were combined at -196° in a passivated ampoule formed of perfluoroethylenepropylene copolymer. The contents of the ampoule was kept at -78° for 30 minutes and at 25° for 1 hour. Volatile products were removed at 25°C and consisted of unreacted AsF₅ (0.79 mmole) and BF₃ (0.59 mmole). The white, stable solid weighted 1.85 mg (weight calculated for 0.62 mmole of $ClF_{2}O_{2}^{+}AsF_{4}^{-} = 35$ 183 mg) and was identified as $ClF_{2}O_{2}^{+}AsF_{4}^{-}$ by infrared, Raman, and ¹⁹F nmr spectroscopy.

Syntheses and Properties of ClO₂F₂⁺ Salts

The synthesis of $ClO_2F_2^+PtF_6^-$ from $FClO_2$ and PtF_6^{-40} and its temperature dependence has been discussed above. The BF₄ and AsF₆⁻ salts were prepared according to the following scheme:

$$ClO_{2}^{+}PtF_{4}^{-} + ClO_{2}F_{2}^{+}PtF_{4}^{-} + 2FNO_{2} \rightarrow FClO_{2} + ClF_{3}O_{2} + 2NO_{3}^{+}PtF_{4}^{-}$$

Unreacted FNO₃ and some of the FCIO₂ could be separated from CIF₁O₂ by fractional condensation. The remaining FCIO₂ was separated from CIE₃O₂ by complexing with BF₃. Since the resulting CIO₂+BF₄⁻ has a dissociation pressure of 182 mm at 22.1°, while CIO₂F₂+B-F₄⁻ is stable, the former sult could be readily removed 55 by pumping at 20°. Conversion of CIO₂F₂+BF₄⁻ to the corresponding AsF₄⁻ salt was accomplished through displacement of BF₄⁻ by the stronger Lewis acid AsF₄.

All three salts, synthesized with the $ClO_{2}F_{2}^{+}$ cation and fluorine-containing anions, $ClO_{2}F_{2}^{+}PtF_{6}^{-}$, $ClO_{2}F_{-}^{-}$ $_{7}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$, and $ClO_{2}F_{2}^{+}BF_{4}^{-}$, are solids, stable at 24⁺, and react violently with water or organic materials. The PtF_{6}^{-} compound is canary yellow, while those of AsF_{6}^{-} and BF_{4}^{-} are white. The salts dissolve in anhydrous HF without decomposing. They are crystallinic in the solid state and the x-ray powder diffraction patterns of $ClF_{1}O_{2}^{+}BF_{4}^{-}$ and $ClO_{2}F_{2}^{+}AsF_{6}^{-}$ are listed in Table I.

4 TABLE I

CIO	F,*BF, *	(10	Fat AsFa	Ca	ntinued
d,A	Intensity	d,A	Intensity	d,A	Intensity
5.47	5	7,49	w	2.12	w
5.06	m	5,50	1115	2.01	W
4.37	1716	4.98	₩	1.94	mw.
4.15	• w	4.35	M16	1.90	mw
3.70	VE	4.02	w	1.86	w
3.56	5	3.86	8	1.80	w
3.00	m	3,70	w	1.76	mw
2.77	m	3.57	m_a	1.72	w
2.57	VS	3.40	ant i	1.70	#1W
2.41	m	3.02	mw	1.65	•
2.18	\$	2.77	m	1.62	w
2.08	1	2.69	m	1.59	w
1.86	1114	2.60	w	1.54	w
1.80	w	2.41	w	1.50	w
		2.30	w	1.41	w
		2.20	W	1.37	w
				1.34	*

The powder pattern of $ClO_2F_2^+BF_4^-$ is much simpler than that of $ClO_2F_2^+AsF_4^-$. This is not surprising since the anion and cation in the former salt are both approximately tetrahedral and of similar size. The powder pattern of $ClO_2F_2^+BF_4^-$ can be indexed on the basic of an orthorhombic unit cell with a = 5.45, b = 7.23, and c = 13.00A. Assuming four molecules per unit cell and neglecting contributions from the highly charged cen-30 tral atoms to the volume, a plausible average volume of

30 trai atoms to the volume, a plausible average volume of 16 A per F or O atom is obtained. However, the agreement between the observed and calculated reflections is somewhat poor for several lines and, hence, the above unit cell dimensions are teritative.

The thermal stability of $ClO_2F_3^+BF_4^-$ is higher than those of $ClO_3^+BF_4^-$, $ClF_2^+BF_4^-$, or other similar salts. This is in good agreement with the previously made correlations between the stability of an adduct and the structure of the parent molecule and its ions. Thus, tetrahedral $ClO_2F_3^+$ (see below) should be energetically much more favorable than trigonal bypyramidal ClF_2O_3 .

F-nmr Spectra

⁴⁵ Å broad singlet at -310 ppm relative to external CFCl₃ has been observed for ClO₂F₂⁺PtF₆⁻ in anhydrous HF. The spectrum of ClF₂O₂⁺BF₄⁻ in HF shows a strong temperature dependence. At 30° it consists of a single peak at 185 ppm relative to external CFCl₃.
⁵⁰ With decreasing temperature the peak at first becomes broader, then separates at about 0° into signals at -301 (ClO₂F₂⁺), 146 (BF₄⁻), and 194 ppm (HF) which become narrower with further decrease in temperature. The observed peak area ratio of approximately 2:1 for the 146 and -301 ppm signals confirms their assignment of BF₄⁻ and ClO₂F₂⁻, respectively, and proves the ionic nature of the ClF₃O₂₁BF₃ adduct in HF solution.

The spectrum of $ClF_2O_2^+AsF_6^-$ in HF (which was acidified with AsF_5) consists of two resonances at -307 ($ClO_2F_2^+$) and 105 ppm (HF, AsF_5 , AsF_6^-), respectively. Rapid exchange between HF, AsF_6 and $AsF_6^$ preempted the measurement of the $ClO_2F_2^+$ to $AsF_6^$ peak area ratio.

Obviously, numerous variations and modifications may be made without departing from the present invention. Accordingly, it should be clearly understood that the forms of the present invention described above are

(3)

illustrative only and are not intended to limit the scope of the present invention.

What is claimed is:

1. The composition of matter consisting of a sait having the cation $ClO_2F_2^+$, and an anion selected from the 5 group consisting of AsF_4^- , BF_4^- and PtF_8^- .

- 2. The composition of claim 1 wherein the anion of said salt is PtF_6^{-1} .
- 3. The composition of claim 1 wherein the anion of said sait is BF_4^{-1} .
- 4. The composition of claim 1 wherein the anion of said salt is AsF_{4}^{-1} .

5. The method of synthesizing a salt having a difluoroperchloryl cation, said method comprising the steps of:

- combining PtFs and FClO₂ in a container at a starting temperature at which these materials have no volatility,
- gradually increasing the temperature of said materials without the addition of external heat until the 20 steps of: reaction is complete, combined

separating the volatile products, and

removing the resulting ClO₂F₂*PtF₆⁻ salt from said container.

- 6. The method of claim 5 wherein said starting tem- 25 perature is -196°C.
- 7. The method of claim 5 wherein said gradually increasing step comprises exposing said container to room temperature.

8. The method of claim 7 wherein said container is 30 exposed to room temperature for a period of approximately 30 minutes to 1 hour.

9. The method of claim 7 wherein said room temperature is 25°C.

10. The method of claim 5 comprising the further 35 steps of:

combining said CIO₂F₂*PtF₆⁻ sult with FNO₂ at a re-

action temperature such that said FNO_8 is in a liquid state,

- maintaining said reaction temperature until the reaction is complete,
- separating the volatile products by fractional condensation in a series of traps kept at -112°C and -126°C, respectively,
- combining the condensate of the -124° C trap with BF₃ at a temperature at which the materials have no volatility,
- raising the temperature of said condensate to 20°C and removing all volatile materials, and
- recovering the resulting ClO₂F₂⁺BF₄⁻ salt as a nonvolatile solid.
- 11. The method of claim 10 wherein said reaction temperature is -78° C.
- 12. The method of claim 10 wherein said maintaining step is continued for approximately 48 hours.
- 13. The method of claim 10 comprising the further steps of:
 - combining said $ClO_2F_2^+BF_4^-$ salt and AsF_b in a container at a temperature at which these materials have no volatility,
 - raising the temperature of said container to a temperature at which said AsFs is liquid,

maintaining said container at said temperature at which AsFs is liquid until the reaction is complete,

raising the temperature of said container to ambient temperature,

removing the volatile materials, and

recovering the resulting $ClO_{s}F_{z}^{+}AsF_{d}^{-}$ sult as a non-volatile solid.

14. The method of claim 13 wherein suid temperature at which AsF₅ is liquid is -78° C.

15. The method of claim 13 wherein said maintaining step is continued for approximately 30 minutes.

40

45

50

55

60

65

United States Patent 1191

Christe et al.

[54] IGDINE PERCHLORATES

- [75] Inventors: Karl O. Christe, Calabasas; Carl J. Schack, Chatsworth, both of Calif.
- [73] Assignee: The United states of America as represented by the Secretary of the Navy, Washington, D.C.
- [22] Filed: Mar. 18, 1975
- [21] Appl. No.: 559,601

Itelated U.S. Application Data

- [62] Division of Ser. No. 363,708, May 24, 1973, Pat. No. 3,873,677.
- [52] U.S. Cl. 423/466; 423/462; 423/472;
- 423/500 [51] Int. Cl.⁴... CO1B 7/24; CO1B 7/02; CO1B 11/18

[56] References Cited

UNITED STATES PATENTS

3,594,172 9/1972 Shack et al. 423/466

يلقر فعه سيتبينه المتربية الفلاقات فاستكاك بترام

·

(11) 3,922,336

[45] Nov. 25, 1975

3,873,677 3/1975 Christe et al. 423/466

OTHER PUBLICATIONS

Mellor's Modern Inorganic Chemistry, Rev. Ed. by G. D. Parkes, 1951, p. 540. Longmans, Green & Co., New York.

Primary Examiner-Edward Stern

Attorney, Agent, or Firm-R. S. Sciascia; J. A. Cooke

[57] ABSTRACT

lodine perchlorates of the formula $X(OClO_3)_n$ wherein X is selected from the group consisting of 1:115 and Csl⁺⁴, wherein n equals 3 when X is 1:11 and n equals 4 when X is Csl⁺⁴; are prepared by reacting ClOClO₃ with either solid 1 or Csl at low temperatures. The iodine perchlorates are useful as energetic oxidizers.

3 Claims, No Drawings

IODINE PERCHLORATES

This is a division of application Ser. No. 363,708, filed May 24, 1973, now U.S. Pat. No. 3,873,677, is-5 sued Mar. 25, 1975.

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

This invention generally relates to perchlorate compounds and more particularly to iodine perchlorates.

The alleged preparation of iodine trisperchlorate from iodine, ozone, and anhydrous $HClO_4$ is described by M. Schmeisser in "Handbook of Preparative Inorganic Chemistry", G. Brauer, Ed., Academic Press, New York, N.Y., 1963, Vol. 1, pg. 330. However, a ¹⁵ crosscheck with the original publication, F. Fichter and H. Kappeler, Z. Anorg. Allgem. Chem., 91, 134 (1915), reveals that the original paper deals only with a compound having the empirical composition, I(Cl- $O_4)_5 \cdot 2H_5O$. Further, from the properties of $I(OClO_8)_6$, ²⁰ it appears unlikely that the Fichter et al compound was the bishydrate of $I(OClO_8)_6$.

The bishydrate of iodine trisperchlorate, $l(OCIO_3)_3$ 2H₂O, should be a less energetic oxidizer than the anhydrous form, and therefore would be less suitable for ² propellants. In view of this attempts have been made to obtain the bishydrate as well as the anhydrous material.

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION

Accordingly, one object of this invention is to pro- 30 vide iodine perchlorates.

Another object of this invention is to isolate iodine perchlorates in their solid anhydrous form.

A further object of this invention is to provide iodine perchlorates which are highly energetic oxidizers. 35

A still further object of this invention is to provide a method of synthesizing iodine perchlorates.

Still another object of this invention is to achieve a high degree of purity in the iodine perchlorates synthesized.

Yet another object is to provide a casy means of purifying the iodine perchlorates.

These and other objects of this invention are accomplished by providing compounds which are iodine perchlorates of the formula $X(OCIO_B)_m$ wherein X is selected from the group consisting of 1⁺⁺ and Cs1⁺⁴ wherein n equals 3 when X is 1⁺⁺⁺, and n equals 4 when X is Cs1⁺⁴. The iodine perchlorates are prepared by reacting chlorine perchlorate, ClOCIO_B, with a substance selected from the group consisting of I_B and CsI at low 50 temperatures.

DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERRED EMBODIMENT

The iodine perchlorates of this invention are prepared by reacting chlorine perchlorate, CIOCIO₈, with either iodine, I₈, or Csl. The reaction for preparing iodise trisperchlorate is as follows:

4 + 6CIOCIO, 21(OCIO,) + 3Cl.

كأفلادين يسترز شبه الاذرار

and the reaction for preparing the cesium tetraper- 60 chlorato iodate is as follows: $Cs^+l^-+ 4ClOClO_8$ $Cs^+l(OClO_9)^-_0 + 2Cl_8$.

The range of suitable reaction temperatures is limited by the slow reaction rates and the instability of the iodine perchlorate products. For example, the iodine trisperchlorate reaction takes 70 hours at -50° C and the cesium tetraperchlorato iodate reaction takes 5 weeks at -45° C to go to 99% completion and at lower temper-

atures the reaction takes still longer. On the other hand, while the $Csl(OClO_2)_4$ is stable at 23°C, iodine trisperchlorate rapidly decomposes, at this temperature.

Thus, the reaction temperature for producing Csl(O-CiO₂)₄ should be in the range -78° C to 30° C, preferably -55° C to -40° C; and the reaction temperature for producing iodine trisperchlorate should be in the range -78° C to 0° , preferably -55° C to -40° C.

Purification of the product is simplified by reacting a stoichiometric excess of chlorine perchlorate with iodine or cesium iodide in an inert environment. The excess of chlorine perchlorate is used to drive the reaction to 99% completion. Then the solid I(OCIO₃)₃ or Csl(OClO₃)₄ product can be separated from the byproduct chlorine and unreacted chlorine perchlorate at low temperatures under vacuum. Finally, since water is neither a reactant nor a product in either of the reactions, the anhydrous form of $I(OCIO_2)_2$ or $CsI(OCIO_2)_4$ is obtained when the reaction is run in an anhydrous environment. Additionally, because of the reactivity of the desired perchlorates it is most desirable to conduct the reactions in an inert environment which, within the context of this invention, is meant to include anhydrous conditions.

The general nature of the invention having been set forth, the following examples are presented as specific illustrations thereof. It will be understood that the invention is not limited to these specific examples but is susceptible to various modifications that will be recognized by one of ordinary skill in the art.

EXAMPLE 1

Iodine Trisperchlorate

I(OCIO₃)₃

lodine (0.915 mmol) was loaded into a 10 ml prepassivated Teflon FEP ampoule closed off by a stainless steel valve. Chlorine perchlorate (8.18 mmol) was 40 added at -196°C. The ampoule was kept at -50°C for 70 hours. At this point, the dark iodine color had disappeared and a pale yellow (due to the presence of Clg) solid had formed. Upon cooling to -196°C, the ampoule did not contain any non-condensible reaction products. The ampoule was slowly warmed to -45°C. The volatile products were separated by fractional condensation and identified by infrared spectroscopy and their vapor pressure. They consisted of Cl_z (2.70 mmol) and CIOCIO₈ (2.74 mmol). The white, solid residue weighed 776 mg., in excellent agreement with the weight (777 mg) calculated for a complete conversion to $I(OCIO_2)_2$.

EXAMPLE 2

Cesium Tetraperchiorato Iodate (III)

Cal(OCIO₂)₄

A 10 ml prepassivated stainless steel cylinder was loaded with powdered anhydrous Csl (1.15 mmol), followed by ClOClO₂ (6.10 mmol) at -196° C. The reaction was allowed to proceed by warming the cylinder to -45° C, where it was maintained for five weeks. On recooling to -196° C, no non-condensible gases were observed. Volatile products were pumped from the reactor for soveral hours while and after it had warmed to ambient temperature. Separation of these species was affected by fractional condensation and identification by infrared and vapor pressure measurements. They

and and the constitution and a second state of the second state of the second state of the second second second

consisted of Cl₈ (2.34 mmol) and unreacted ClOClO₃ (1.45mmol). The solid product was pale yellow in color and weighed 749 mg, indicating a 99% conversion of the CsI to Cs⁺I(OClO₃)₄" had accurred.

3

Obviously, numerous modifications and variations of 5 the present invention are possible in light of the above teachings. It is therefore to be understood that within the scope of the appended claims the invention may be practiced otherwise than as specifically described herein.

What is claimed as new and desired to be secured by Letters Patent of the United States is:

1. A method of preparing anhydrous iodine trisperchlorate, 1(OCIO₃)₃, comprising: 15

€.

contacting in an inert environment chlorine perchlorate and iodine at a temperature in the range of -78° C to 0°C for 70 or more hours, provided that at least 6 moles of chlorine perchlorate are used per mole of iodine, l_{0} , to form said iodine trisperchlorate and subsequently recovering the iodine trisperchlorate.

2. The method of claim 1, wherein said contacting is 10 performed at a temperature of -55° C to -40° C.

3. The method of claim 1, wherein more than 6 moles of said chlorine perchlorate is used per mole of iodine, l_2 .

* * *

20

25

30

35

40

45

50

55

60

65

669/670

United States Patent [19] Christe

[11] **3,987,152** [45] Oct. 19, 1976

[54]	STABLE Salts	UNSUESTITUTED SULFONIUM	
[75]	Inventor:	Karl O. Christe, Calabasas, Calif.	Ruff
[73]	Assignce:	Rockwell International Corporation, El Segundo, Calif.	Hand
[22]	Filed:	Aug. 28, 1975	Prime
[21]	Appl. No.	: 608,601	M. S
[52]	U.S. Cl		
[51]	Int. Cl. ²	423/503; 423/644 COIR 17/45	[57]
[58]	Field of S	earch 423/467, 511, 563, 644	A sta isolati
[36]		References Cited	
	UNF	FED STATES PATENTS	
3,000,	694 % /19	61 Smith et al 423/467 X	

2010 122

OTHER PUBLICATIONS

Ruff et al. "Berichte" vol. 39, 1906, p. 4315 (Gmelins landbuch Der Anorganischen Chemie., p. 402).

Primary Examiner—Jack Cooper (1107ney, Agent, or Firm—L. Lee Humphries; Robert M. Sperry

7] ABSTRACT

A stable unsubstituted sulfonium salt and method of isolating same.

2 Cinims, No Drawings

STABLE UNSUBSTITUTED SULFONIUM SALTS

The invention herein described was made in the course of or under a contract of subcontract thereun- 5 der, (or grant) with the Department of the Navy.

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

1. Field of the Invention

This invention relates to compositions of matter and ¹⁰ is particularly directed to stable unsubstituted sulfonium salts and methods of isolating same.

2. Description of the Prior Art

Hydrogen sulfide has been found to be extremely useful as a reagent in forming numerous chemical compounds. However, the storage of hydrogen sulfide is hazardous due to its extreme toxicity and high volatility. Numerous attempts have been made to overcome these problems or to avoid such problems by providing a source of hydrogen sulfide which would not be subject to these problems, but which could be actuated, as desired, to supply the needed hydrogen sulfide. However, none of the prior art techniques have been entirely satisfactory. Thus, it has been known that the 25 foregoing problems could be somewhat alleviated by using iron sulfide and, when desired, reacting this with hydrochloric acid to generate hydrogen sulfide. While this technique is effective, is still involves handling and storage of a highly corrosive acid.

BRIEF SUMMARY AND OBJECTS OF THE INVENTION

These disadvantages of the prior art are overcome with the present invention and a novel technique is 35 provided for producing hydrogen sulfide while avoiding the problems of the prior art as set forth above. The advantages of the present invention are obtained by producing stable, solid, unsubstituted sulfonium salts which, when mixed with water, react to release hydro- 40 Thus, the sulfonium salt can be stored safely as a stable gen sulfide.

Stable alkyl sulfonium salts have been known heretofore and are very important, in industry, as detergents, etc. However, unsubstituted sulfonium salts have only been previously known to exist at low temperatures, of 45 the order of -30° C, and in super-acid solutions, such as fluorosulfonic acid. Many papers have referred to sulfonium salts in solution. However, none of the prior art has suggested how these saits could be isolated. In contrast, Applicant has discovered a simple method for 50 isolating stable solid unsubstituted sulfonium salts by protonation of H₂S in HF + SbF₅.

Accordingly, it is an object of the present invention to provide an improved technique for generating hydrogen sulfide.

Another object of the present invention is to provide a method of generating hydrogen sulfide which does not involve storage or handling of hazardous materials.

An additional object of the present invention is to provide stable solid unsubstituted sulfonium salts.

A further object of the present invention is to provide a method for producing stable solid unsubstituted sulfonium salts.

A specific object of the present invention is to provide a method of producing stable solid unsubstituted sulfonium salts by protonation of H₂S in HF + SbF₃.

These and other objects and features of the present invention will be apparent from the following detailed description.

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION

In that form of the present invention chosen for purposes of illustration, protonation of hydrogen sulfide in HF-SbF, will produce a stable solid unsubstituted sulfo-¹⁵ nium sait.

EXAMPLE

5.38 mmol of SbFs and 10 ml of liquid anhydrous HF were combined at -196° C in a Teflon ampule. The 20 mixture was warmed to 25° C to given a homogenous solution. Thereafter, the solution was cooled to -196* C and 7.10 mmol of hydrogen sulfide was added. The mixture was warmed to -78° C, then slowly to 25° C. During the warm-up, a white solid formed, which was only partially soluble in the excess of HF. The volatile products were removed at 25° C in vacuo, leaving 1.452g of a white stable solid. The calculated weight for 5.38 mmol of SH_a+SbFe⁻ is 1.457g. Moreover, the calculated microanalytical values for SH₂SbF₆ are Sb 30 44.95 and S 11.85 while the values obtained by measurement of the white solid are Sb 44.8 and \$ 11.9. Accordingly, it is concluded that the white solid is SH₃+SbF₆⁻. It was found that this material can be stored indefinitely at 25° C in Tetlon containers.

To use the sulfonium saits to generate hydrogen sulfide, it has been found that the sulfonium salts react with water according to the formula:

$SH_{a}^{+}SbF_{a}^{-} + H_{a}O \rightarrow H_{a}O^{+}SbF_{a}^{-} + H_{a}ST$

solid and, when desired, can be combined with water to release H₂S.

Obviously, numerous variations and modifications can be made without departing from the present invention. Accordingly, it should be clearly understood that the forms of the present invention described above are illustrative only and are not intended to limit the scope of the present invention.

What is claimed is:

1. An unsubstituted sulfonium salt having the formula SH₄+SbF₆⁻ which is a solid that is stable at 25° C.

2. The method of producing SH₂+SoF₄⁻ consisting of the steps of:

forming a homogenous mixture of SbFs and liquid anhydrous HF.

cooling said mixture to -196° C,

adding hydrogen sulfide, and

gradually warming the resulting mixture until a white solid is formed.

65

24 CONTRACTOR (12-3 ·· سوله المند والمركز المنا والمراد

()

United States Patent [19]

Schack et al.

[54] SYNTHESIS OF ANHYDROUS METAL PERCHLORATES

- [75] Inventors: Carl J. Schack, Chatsworth; Donald Pilipovich, Agoura, both of Calif.
- [73] Assignce: The United States of America as represented by the Secretary of the Navy, Washington, D.C.
- (22) Filed: June 10, 1975
- [21] Appl. No.: 585,549

Ĉ.

- [52] U.S. CL 423/472; 423/476; 423/500
- [51] Int. Cl.[±] C01B 7/02; C01B 11/00; C01G 23/00; C01G 37/00; C01G 31/00
- [58] Field of Search 423/476, 472, 500

[56] References Cited

UNITED STATES PATENTS

3,075,827	1/1963	Cretzmeyer	423/476
3,102,784	9/1963	Gale	423/476

[11] 4,012,492

[45] Mar. 15, 1977

.151.935	10/1964	Hoekje et al 423/476 X
157.464	11/1964	Laran
615.179	10//971	Rosenberg
694.172	9/1972	Schack et al 423/472 X
873.677	3/1975	Christe et al 423/472 X
922 336	11/1975	Christe et al 423/500 X

Primary Examiner--Edward Stern Attorney, Agent, or Firm-R. S. Sciascia; Philip Schneider; Thomas McDonnell

[57] ABSTRACT

Preparation of titanium tetraperchlorate, vanadium perchlorate, and chromyl perchlorate by the reactions of chlorine perchlorate with the respective anhydrous metal chlorides at a temperature from about -45° C to about 20° C. These perchlorates are useful in compounding gas generating compositions.

5 Claims, No Drawings

SYNTHESIS OF ANHYDROUS METAL PERCHLORATES

1

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

1. Field of the Invention

The invention pertains to the preparation of inorganic oxidizing salts and in particular to the preparation of anhydrous metal perchlorates.

2. Prior Art

Syntheses of anhydrous metal perchlorates have been restricted mainly to metals from Groups I and II. A few preparations have been reported for transition metal perchlorates as well as NO₁⁺ and NH₄⁺ complex perchlorates.

One method is known for the preparation of anhydrous titanium tetraperchlorate. This method proceeds by the reaction of anhydrous perchloric acid with anhydrous titanium tetrachloride. However the product is not pure as is evidenced by the data presented pertain- 20 ing to the melting point, analysis, stability, yield, and polycrystalline form. A major disadvantage of the impurities in the product is the necessity of refrigeration. Other disadvantages of this synthesis are the scarcity, expense, and danger of anhydrous perchloric acid.

The known method for the preparation of chromyl perchlorate is through the reaction of chromyl chloride and dichlorine hexoxide. Although the reaction product is pure, the synthesis has the disadvantages which -result from the scarcity, expense, and danger of anhydrous dichlorine hexoxide.

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION

anhydrous metal perchlorates safely, quickly, and inexpensively.

Another object of this invention is to form anhydrous metal perchlorates in a high degree of purity.

These and other objects are achieved by a method 40 which proceeds by the following reactions:

 $CrO_{2}Cl_{2} + 2Cl_{2}O_{4} - 2Cl_{2} + CrO_{2}(ClO_{4})_{2}$

TiCl₄ + 4Cl₄O₄ -- 4Cl₃ + Ti(ClO₄)₄

 $VOC1_{4} + 3C1_{4}O_{4} - VO(C1O_{4})_{3} + 3C1_{4}$

and which occur at a temperature from -45° C to 20° C.

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION

Due to the strong oxidizing strength of the perchlorate group the method of the invention must proceed in vessels constructed from stainless steel, platinum, teflon, monel or similar non-oxidizable materials or 55 coated therewith. The reaction is carried out at ambient pressure and at a temperature from about -45°C to about 20° C but preferably from -25° C to 0° C. Stirring is optional because the bubbling of the by-product chlorine through the reaction solution provides suffi- 60 cient agitation. Completion of the reaction is determined preferably by monitoring the chlorine gas byproduct. Generally the reaction is complete within 4 to 6 hours and the perchlorate product may then be collected. 65

Preferably, chlorine perchlorate is prepared by the method disclosed in U.S. Pat. No. 3,694,172 by Schack et al.

The reactants are added in stoichiometric amounts. Thus for the synthesis of chromyl perchlorate the reactants are added in a CrO_2Cl_2 -to- Cl_2O_4 mole ratio of 1:2. For the synthesis of vanadium perchlorate, the reac-5 tants are added in a VOCl₃-to-Cl₂O₄ mole ratio of 1:3. It is preferred that an extra 5 to 10 mole percent of Cl_2O_4 is added in order to decrease the reaction time. Since water produces impurities in the perchlorate product, the reactants and the system should be anhy-10 drous.

The reactants may be added in any order or in any rate. However the reactions are exothermic; so, measures must be taken to ensure that reaction temperature does not exceed about 20° C. According to a preferred 15 embodiment of this invention the reactants are added to the reaction vessel in the solid state, thereby minimizing the vapors of the reactants.

This embodiment is utilized in Example I given hereinafter. It is understood that the examples are given by way of illustration and are not intended to limit the disclosure or the claims to follow in any way.

EXAMPLE I

Titanium tetrachloride (1.22 mmol) and CiOCIO₃ 25 (6.01 mmol) were combined at -196° in a 75 ml stainless steel cylinder and then gradually warmed to -25° . After several days, recooling to -196* showed no noncondensable gases were present. The contents of the reactor were separated by fractional condensation in a 30 series of U-traps cooled to -78°, -112°, and -196°. Nothing was trapped at -78° while the -112° fraction consisted solely of unreacted Cl₂O₄ (1.17 mmol), and the -196" fraction was Clz (4.88 mmol). The pale yel-It is, therefore, an object of this invention to form 35 The weight calculated for 1.22 mmol of Ti(ClO₄)₄ was low solid residue left in the reactor weighed 0.525 g. 0.544 g and therefore the yield of Ti(ClO₄) was 97 percent. Vacuum sublimation of the Ti(ClO₄)₄ was carried out in a Pyrex apparatus at 50°-60° using a -78° cold finger. The sublimed material was nearly colorless and had a m.p. with dec. of 101°-2°. Almost no residue remained unsublimed. Anal. Calcd. for Ti(ClO₄)4; Ti, 10.75; ClO₄, 89.25. Found: Ti, 10.8; ClO₄, 87.9. A sample of $Ti(ClO_4)_4$ (0.242 mmol) was heated in a stainless steel cylinder for 4 hours at 115° followed by 45 1.5 hr. at 190°. This produced O₂ (1.705 mmol), Cl₂

(0.481 mmol), and a white solid residue of TiO₂ (0.241 mmol). All temperatures are in degrees Centigrade.

EXAMPLE II

Chromyl chloride (1.41 mmol) and ClOClO₃ (3.16 50 mmol) were reacted at -45° for several days in a stainless steel cylinder. After separation and identification, the volatile products found were CrO₂F₂ (0.18 mmol), Cl_2 (2.59 mmol), and Cl_2O_4 (0.66 mmol). The CrO₂ $(CiO_4)_2$ (1.23 mmol) remained in the cylinder. The CrO₂F₁ probably arose through reaction of CrO₂Cl₁ with the CIF₃ passivated metal surfaces in the reactor and/or vacuum line during transfers. Anal., Calcd. for CrO₂ (ClO₄)₂: ClO₄, 70.3. Found: ClO₄, 69.6. A sample of CrO₂ (ClO₄)₂ (0.65 mmol) was pyrolyzed for 15 hrs at 110° producing Cl₂ (0.66 mmol), O₂ (2.21 mmol) and CrO₁ (0.65 mmol), m.p. 195°-7°, lit. 196°. All temperatures are in degrees Centigrade.

As can be seen from the examples, the method of this invention produces a highly pure anhydrous metal perchlorate without the use of the scarce and dangerous anhydrous perchloric acid or dichlorine hexoxide. The anhydrous titanium perchlorate has been stored at

in the second state of the

674

والمنافقة فالمنافق والمنافقة والمنافقة المنافق

30

35

40

45

50

55

60

65

675/676

3 room temperature for over three months without deg-Ladatan

Obviously many modifications and variations of the present invention are possible in light of the above 5 at a temperature from -45° C to 20° C an anhydrous teachings. It is therefore to be understood that within the scope of the appended claims the invention may be practiced otherwise than as specifically described.

What is claimed and desired to be secured by Letters Patent of the United States is:

1. A method of preparing an anhydrous metal perchlorate which comprises admixing for at least 4 hours at a temperature from -45° C to 20° C an anhydrous metal chloride selected from the class consisting of 15 titanium tetrachloride, chromyl chloride, and vanadium oxytrichloride with chlorine perchlorate in a metal chloride-to-chlorine perchlorate mole ratio which is 1:4 if titanium tetrachloride is selected, or is 20 metal chloride is vanadium oxytrichloride. 1:2 if chromyl chloride is selected, or is 1:3 if vanadium

2.3

at Second Martin Barriels State and a finite State in Martin State in State and State and State and State

oxytrichloride is selected, and recovering said anhydrous metal perchlorate.

2. A method of preparing an anhydrous metal perchlorate which comprises admixing for at least 4 hours metal chloride selected from the class consisting of titanium tetrachloride, chromyl chloride, and vanadium oxytrichloride with chlorine perchlorate in a metal chloride-to-chlorine perchlorate mole ratio 10 which is from 1:4.2 to 1:4.4 if titanium tetrachloride is

- selected, or is from 1:2.1 to 1:2.2 if chromyl chloride is selected, or is from 1:3.15 to 1:3.3 if vanadium oxytrichloride is selected, and recovering said anhydrous metal perchiorate.
- 3. The method of claim 2 wherein said anhydrous metal chloride is titanium chloride.

4. The method of claim 2 wherein said anhydrous metal chloride is chromyl chloride.

5. The method of claim 2 wherein said anhydrous

*

United States Patent (19)

Schack

A DESCRIPTION OF THE OWNER OF THE

Ĩ,

()

[54] SYNTHESIS OF NITRYL PERCHLORATE

- [75] Inventor: Carl J. Schack, Chatsworth, Calif.
- [73] Assignee: Reckwell International Corporation, El Segundo, Calif.
- [22] Filed: May 28, 1974
- [21] Appl. No.: 474,130
- [51]
 Int. Cl.³
 C01B 21/52

 [58]
 Field of Search
 423/386, 476; 149/74,
- 149/75

References Clied [56]

UNITED STATES PATENTS

Primary Examiner-Earl C. Thomas Attorney, Agent, or Firm-L. Lee Humphries; Robert M. Sperry

ABSTRACT [57]

An improved method of synthesizing nitryl perchlorate by oxidizing chlorine nitrate with ozone.

2 Claims, No Drawings

(3)

SYNTHESIS OF NITRYL PERCHLORATE

The invention herein described was made in the course of or under a contact or subcontract thereun- 5 der, (or grant) with the Department of the U.S. Navy.

BACKGROUND

1. Field of the Invention

This invention relates to solid oxidizers and is partic- 10 ularly directed to methods of producing nitryl perchlorate.

2. Prior Art

Nitryl perchlorate, $No_3^+ClO_4^-$, has been known for many years as a powerful oxidizer. Heretofore, the 15 conventional method of producing nitryl perchlorate has required the reaction of chlorine dioxide, ClO_{3r} , with nitrogen dioxide, NO_3 , and ozone, O_3 . Unfortunately, chlorine dioxide, in either the gaseous or liquid state, tends to explode for no apparent reason. Consequently, any operation which involves chlorine dioxide is hazardous to people, buildings and equipment.

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION

These disadvantages of the prior art are overcome ²⁵ with the present invention and an improved method of producing nitryl perchlorate is provided which eliminates the use of chlorine dioxide, with its attendant hazards, yet provides good yields and easy purification.

The advantages of the present invention are preferably attained by providing a method of producing nitryl perchlorate by reacting chlorine nitrate, CINO₃, with ozone.

Accordingly, it is an object of the present invention to provide improved methods of producing oxidizers.

Another object of the present invention is to provide an improved method of producing nitryl perchlorate.

An additional object of the present invention is to provide a safer method of producing nitryl perchlorate.

A further object of the present invention is to provide a method of producing nitryl perchlorate without the use of chlorine dioxide.

A specific object of the present invention is to provide a method of producing nitryl perchlorate by reacting clak rine nitrate with ozone.

These and other objects and features of the present invention will be apparent from the following detailed description.

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF INVENTION

in that form of the present invention chosen for illustration, a method of producing nitryl perchlorate is proposed which calls for reacting chlorine nitrate with osone. It should be understood that, as used herein, the terms "nitryl perchlorate" and "nitronium perchlorate" are synonymous.

Chlorine nitrate is a liquid which boils at 22° C and is easily prepared, following the teachings of U.S. Pat. No. 3,472,635, assigned to the present assignee. Chlorine nitrate is not hazardous and is relatively insensitive to physical shock.

Although chlorine nitrate is well-known, the reaction of the present invention is unexpected. Conventionally, CIO-X compounds react with ozone to give chloryl species; such as

$$CIOCIO_{4} + 20_{6} \rightarrow O_{4}CIOCIO_{4} + 20_{6}$$
 (1)
 $CISO_{4}F + 20_{6} \rightarrow O_{4}CIOSO_{4}F + 20_{5}$ (2)

or it does not react at all, as in

$$CF_{2}OC! + O_{2} \rightarrow No$$
 reaction

The reaction of the present invention is $CIONO_{2} +_{3} \rightarrow NO_{3}^{+}CLO_{4}^{-+} + 3O_{3}$

This reaction has been observed to occur readily at temperatures as low as -78° C, in the presence of an inert fluorocarbon colvent, CF₃Cl, and at temperatures ranging from -45° C to ambient without a solvent. Conversions, using this method, have been as high as 89% and yields have been 100%. Moreover, the reactants, chlorine nitrate and ozone, and the by-product, oxygen, are gases; whereas the nitryl perchlorate is a solid. Consequently, purification is simple and the gases may be recovered and recycled.

EXAMPLE I

Chlorine nitrate (24.2 cm³, 1.08 mmol) and CF₂Cl solvent (approximately 250 cm³), were condensed into a 30 ml. stainless steel cylinder cooled to -196° C in a liquid nitrogen bath. Following that, ozone (72.6 cm³, 3.24 mmol) was also condensed in at -196° C and the closed cylinder was warmed to and maintained at -45° C. After 42 hrs. the reaction cylinder was recooled to -196° C and the oxygen that had formed was measured (53.4 cm³, 2.38 mmol) and pumped away. On warming the reaction to room temperature, the remaining products were separated by fractional condensation in Utraps cooled to -78°, -112°, and -196° C. Unreacted chlorine nitrate (7.6 cm³, 0.34 mmol) was retained at -112° C. Unreacted ozone and the CF2Cl solvent were trapped at -196° C. There remained in the cylinder, the white solid, nitryl perchlorate (107 mg, 0.74 mmol) which was readily dentified by its infrared spectrum and comparison to an authentic sample. The conversion of CINO₂ to NO₂+ClO₄⁻ was 68.6% and the yield of NO₂+ClO₄⁻ based on the material reacted was essentially quantitative.

EXAMPLE II

A 30-ml. stainless steel cylinder was loaded succes-45 sively with ClNO₃(23.2 cm³, 1.03 mmol), CF₅Cl (approximately 480 cm³), and O₅ (90.5 cm³, 4.04 mmol) by condensing them in at -196° C. The reaction was allowed to proceed at -45° C for 72 hrs. At that time the oxygen now present was measured (106 cm³, 4.73 50 mmol) and pumped away followed by all the other volatile materials. There remained in the cylinder the white solid No₂+ClO₄⁻ (133 mg, 0.92 mmol). The yield of nitryl perchlorate was 89%.

EXAMPLE III

Chlorine nitrate (16.4 cm³, 0.73 mmol) and ozone (61.6 cm³, 2.75 mmol) were separately condensed into a 30 ml. stainless steel cylinder cooled to -196° C in a liquid nitrogen bath. The cylinder was then kept at -45° C for 66 hrs. The products were separated by fractional condensation in a series of U-traps cooled to -78° C, -112° , and -196° C after removal of the by-product O₂ (49.2 cm³, 2.20 mmol). Unreacted chlorine nitrate (7.8 cm³, 0.35 mmol) and ozone (20.2 cm³, 0.90 mmol) ware the only other volatile species found. The solid product nitryl perchlorate (57 mg, 0.39 mmol) remained in the cylinder and was identified by its infrared spectrum. The conversion of ClNO₂ to NO₃*ClO₄⁻ was

3 53% and the yield based on the converted material was nearly quantitative.

EXAMPLE IV

いたいであるというないというというないであるというと

4

ž

Chlorine nitrate (20.4 cm³, 0.91 mmol), CF₂Cl (approximately 300 cm³) and ozone (72.0 cm³, 3.21 nonol) were condensed successively into a 30 ml. stainless steel cylinder cooled to -196° C. The closed cylinder was allowed to warm to ambient temperature, approximately 20° C, for 4 hours. The volatile materials 10 were then pumped out of the cylinder leaving behind the white solid, nitryl perchlorate (111 mg, 0.76 mmol). The yield of NO₂+ClO₄⁻ was 84%.

EXAMPLE V

A 30 ml stainless steel cylinder was charged with $CINO_2$ (24.6 cm³, 1.10 mmol), CF_2CI (approximately 250 cm³), and O_2 (85.2 cm³, 3.80 mmol) by condensing them in at -196° C. The reaction was allowed to proceed at -78° C for 45 hours. By-product ₂ (23.8 cm³, 20 1.06 mmol) was then measured and removed. Other volatile species were separated by fractional condensa-

tion. Unreacted CINO₃ (17.5 cm³, 0.78 mmol) was recovered and the solid nitryl perchlorate formed was 45 mg, 0.31 mmol. The conversion of CINO₃ to NO₃⁺ CIO₄⁻ was 28% and the yield based on the converted material was nearly quantitative.

Obviously, numerous variations and modifications may be made without departing from the present invention. Accordingly, it should be clearly understood that the forms of the present invention described above are illustrative only and are not intended to limit the scope of the present invention.

What is claimed is:

1. The method of synthesizing nitryl perchlorate 15 comprising the step of:

combining chlorine nitrate and ozone in the presence of an inert fluorocarbon solvent at a temperature in the range from about -78° C to about ambient.

2. The method of claim 1 wherein:

said conbining step is performed in the presence of CF₃Cl.

.

25

30

- 35
- 40
- 45

50

55

60

65

679/680

United States Patent [19]

Christe

ないというという

-

•___!

[54] STABLE CHLORINE TRIFLUORIDE DIOXIDE

- [75] Inventor: Karl O. Christe, Calabases, Calif.
- [73] Assignce: Reckwell International Corporation, El Segundo, Calif.
- [21] Appl. No.: 714,458
- [22] Filed: Aug. 16, 1976

Related U.S. Application Data

- [60] Continuation-in-part of Ser. No. 329,773, Dec. 5, 1974, abandoned, which is a division of Ser. No. 290,031, Sept. 18, 1972, Pat. No. 3,873,676.
- [51] Int. Cl.² C01B 7/24 [52] U.S. Cl. 423/466; 423/462; 149/1
- [58] Field of Search 423/462, 466

References Cited

[56]

[57]

U.S. PATENT DOCUMENTS

3,285,842	11/1966	Grosse et al 423/466 UX
3,320,031	5/1967	Grosse et al 423/466
3,873,676	3/1975	Christe 423/466

OTHER PUBLICATIONS

Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Letters, vol. 8 (May 1972), No. 5, pp. 453, 454, 455, Pergamon Press, Printed in Gu. Britain.

Primary Examiner-Edward Stern

Attorney, Agent, or Firm-L. Lee Humphries; Robert M. Sperry

ABSTRACT

Chlorine trifluoride divaide is disclosed for use as an oxidizer in formulating energetic compositions, such as propellants. The stable ClF₃O₂ is produced by reacting a ClO_2F_2 + salt with a strong Lewis base at -78° C.

1 Claim, No Drawings

4,038,374 [11] [45]

July 26, 1977





V.

UNITED STATES PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE **CERTIFICATE OF CORRECTION** PATENT NO. : 4,038,374 (continued) Page 3 of 3 DATED : July 26, 1977 INVENTOR(S) : Karl O. Christe It is certified that error appears in the above-identified patent and that said Letters Patent are hereby corrected as shown below; should read Column 4, lines 21 to 25. F-00 ----- ċ1 = line 38, delete "-21 C" and insert -- -21°C--. Signed and Sealed this Twenty-second Day of November 1977 Attest: Ruth C. Marn RUTH C. MASON **LUTRELLE F. PARKER** Attesting Officer Acting Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks 684

20

STABLE CHLORINE TRIFLUORIDE DIOXIDE

1

The invention herein described was made in the course of or under a contract with the Department of 5 Navy.

CROSS-REFERENCE TO RELATED APPLICATIONS

The application is a continuation-in-part of Ser. No. 10 529,773 filed, Dec. 5, 1974, now abandoned, and which was a division of Ser. No. 290,031, filed Sept. 13, 1972, and issued Mar. 25, 1975, as U.S. Pat. No. 3,873,676.

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

1. Field of the Invention

This invention relates to compositions of matter and is particularly directed to chlorine trifluoride dioxide and a method of producing the same.

2. Prior Art

Í.

Energetic compositions of matter are useful in providing energy sources for rocket engines, guided missiles, auxiliary power units for aircraft, ordnance, demolition and the like. Such compositions conventionally are produced by mixing a fuel with an oxidizer. Obviously, 25 the energy of such compositions results primarily from the oxidation of the fuel. Hence, it is desirable to provide a highly energetic oxidizing agnet. On the other hand, it is equally desirable that the oxidizing agent be a stable material, so as to prevent accidental or uninten- 30 tional ignition or explosive decomposition of the composition. Numerous organic and inorganic compounds have been proposed heretofore for use as such oxidizing agents. However, it has been found that, as a general rule, stable compounds are low energy oxidizers and 35 high energy oxidizers are unstable. Thus, although some useful oxidizing agents have been disclosed by the prior art, the search for a stable, high-energy, oxidizing material has continued. In recent years, studies have indicated that halogen oxyfluoride materials might pro- 40 vide a satisfactory oxidizing material. However, although empirical formulas may be stated for such materials and some of the properties of such materials may be predicted, the synthesis of these materials has proven to be extremely difficult and it is sometimes found that 45 several materials, each having distinct structures and properties, are defined by a single empirical formula. Thus, U.S. Pat. No. 3,285,842 discloses a process for producing a material which was believed to have the empirical formula chlorine trifluride dioxide, ClF₁O₂, 50 which the patent states to be a violet liquid which is unstable at tempertures above -71° C. It was subsequently shown, however, that this composition does not contain the chemical compound CIF₃O₂, but consists of a mixture of chlorine fluorides and oxygen fluorides (K. 55 O. Christe, R. D. Wilson, and I. B. Goldberg, J. Fluor-Chem., 7,543 (1976). This fact readily explains the great difference in physical and chemical properties between the composition and the novel composition disclosed in this invention. While it would be expected that the 60 previously claimed composition would also be a highly energetic oxidizing agent, the lack of stability renders it unsafe for use in the production of propellants and the like.

Brief Summary and Objects of Invention

These disadvantages of the prior art are overcome with the present invention and a composition of matter is disclosed which based on its chemical structure truly is chlorine trifluride dioxide. It is sufficiently stable at +25° C and, hence, can be safely employed for manufacturing propellants and the like. In addition, a method is disclosed for producing chlorine trifluoride dioxide by reacting ClP_2O_2 + PtP_6 - with a strong lewis base at a temprature of about -78° C and separating the products of the reaction by distillation.

Accordingly, it is an object of the present invention to provide a new composition of matter having the chemical composition CIF₃O₂.

An additional object of the present invention is to provide a method of producing chlorine trifluoride dioxide.

A specific object of the present invention is to provide chlorine trifluoride dioxide by reacting CIF_2O_2 + salts with nitryl fluoride at a temperature of about -78° C and separating the products of the reaction by distillation.

These and other objects and features of the present invention will be apparent from the following detailed description.

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERRED EMBODIMENT

In that form of the present invention chosen for purposes of illustration, chlorine trifluoride dioxide has been produced by reacting a $CIF_2O_2^+$ salt, such as $CIF_2O_2^+PtF_6^-$, with a strong Lewis base at -78° C.

EXAMPLE 1

A sample of CIO₂+PtF₆- containing about 10% of CIF₂O₂+PtF₆- was treated at -78° C in a sapphire reactor with a large excess of FNO for several days. No material noncondensible at -196° C (i.e., F₂) was observed. The products, volatile at 25° C were removed and separated by fractional condensation through a series of traps kept at -126° C, -142° C, and -196° C. The -142° C fraction contained a novel compound which was identified by its infrared spectrum as CIF₃O₂. The observed frequencies are listed in Table 1 and are in excellent agreement with those expected for a trigonal bypyramidal structure of symmetry C₂.



This structure was confirmed by ¹⁹F nuclear resonance spectroscopy. The observed signal consisted of a typical AB₂ pattern centered at -413 ppm relative to the external standard CPC1₃. The F-F coupling constant was measured to be 443 Hz. The B₂ part of the AB₂ pattern occurs downfield from the A part, proving that the B₂ fluorine atoms occupy the two axial positions. Additional structural proof was obtained from the Raman spectrum of the gas and the liquid showing strong absorptions at 1096, 684, 548, 527, 493, 290, and 229 cm⁻¹. The molecular weight of the compound was confirmed

65 by vapor density measurements (measured, 122; cslculated, 124). These data establish beyond doubt (see K.O. Christe and R.D. Wilson, Inorg, Chem, 12, 1356 (1973) and K.O. Christe and E.C. Curtis, Inorg, Chem. 12,
2245 (1973) that contrary to the previous claim (U.S.P. 3,285,842) our novel composition has indeed the chemical composition CIF₃O₃.

	Ti	Nic I	
Lichared Spe Frequency (cm ⁻¹)	iotrum of CUP ₃ C Intensity	b ₂ and its Tentative Assignment Assignment for Point Group C ₂ ,	•
1334 1096 699 687 998	8 5 75 75	ν ₁₆ (B ₂), νακCl0 ₂ ν ₁ (A ₁), ναγακCl0 ₂ ν ₇ (B ₁), νακCl0 ₂ ν ₂ (A ₁), ναCl7 ₂ A ₃ ν ₂ (A ₁), νCl7 ν ₁₁ (B ₂), êrock ClO ₂	•
532)	mw	$v_1(A_i)$ and $v_2(B_i)$	

The solid residue obtained from the FNO displacement 15 reaction showed the correct weight change expected for conversion into $NO+PtF_6-$. Its identity as $NO+PtF_6-$ was confirmed by infrared spectroscopy.

The chlorine trifluoride dioxide is white as a solid having a melting point of about -81.2° C and coloriess 20 as a liquid having a boiling point of about -21° C. It is marginally stable at 25° C. The observed stability and lack of color furthermore demonstrate that our product cannot be identical with the previously reported deeply violet and unstable CIF.O₂F₂ and CIF₃. O₂ addition 25 compounds supposedly having the empirical composition CIF₃O₂.

EXAMPLE II

A sample $CIO_2+PtF_6^-$ containing about 10% of CI- $O_2F_2+PtF_6^-$ was treated with a sufficient quantity of FNO₂ to maintain a liquid phase at -78° C in a stainless steel reactor up to 12 hours. This reaction yielded solid $NO_2+PtF_3^-$ and gaseous CIF₃O₂ plus FCIO₂. If desired, the chlorine trifluoride dioxide may then be separated by conventional distillation techniques, as in a multiplate distillation tower.

Small amounts of material were purified by combining the CIF₃O₂ and FCIO₂ at -196° C with a small excess of BF₃. These materials were allowed to mix and warm to ambient temperature. This results in CIF-₂O₂+BF₄-, which is stable, plus CIO₂+BF₄-, which has

is then reacted with sufficient FNO_2 to maintain a liquid phase at -78° C for up to 12 hours. This reaction produced solid NO₂+BF₄- plus gaseous CIF₃O₂ and FNO₂. The two gases may be pumped off and separated by passing the gases through a pair of traps maintained at -126° C and -196° C, respectively. The chlorine trifluoride dioxide will be caught in the -126° C trap.

¹⁰ Obviously, numerous variations and modifications may be made without departing from the present invention. Accordingly, it should be clearly understood that the forms of the present invention described above are illustrative only and are not intended to limit the scope of the present invention.

What is claimed is:

1. A new composition of matter comprising of chlorine trifuloride dioxide, CIF₃O₂, having structure

	٢.	" 0
F -	-ဂူး	5
	*	

baving the infrared spectrum set forth in the following Table.

Table I

	Infrared Spo Prequency (cm ⁻¹)	ictrem of CLF ₃ C Jutaneity	by and its Testative Assignment Assignment for Point Group C2,
4	1334		V10 (B2), VMC10,
	1096		V1 (A1), VEYECED2
	497	V6	Wy (M), WHICH YAX
		V 8	VI(A), VAC
	543)		All (197) moon can's
	532)		$v_{1}(A_{1})$ and $v_{2}(B_{1})$

and being a white solid which melts at about -81° C to 40 a colories liquid and boils at about -21 C and is stable up to about $+25^{\circ}$ C.

All Clifford

.

45

50

55

ín

63

United States Patent [19] 4,101,640 [11] Christe Jul. 18, 1978 [45] [54] PRODUCTION OF OH1+ SALTS [51] Int, CL² C01B 7/00 [32] U.S. Cl. 423/462; 423/483 [58] Field of Search 423/462, 489 [75] Inventor: Karl O. Christe, Calabases, Calif. [73] Amignee: Reckwell International Corporation, Primary Examiner-O. R. Vertiz El Segundo, Calif. Assistant Examiner-Thomas W. Roy [21] Appl. No.: 859,786 Attorney, Agent, or Firm-L. Lee Humphries; Robert M. Sperry [22] Filed: Dec. 12, 1977 [57] ABSTRACT **Related U.S. Application Data** Strong Lewis acids added to wet HIF protonate the [63] Continuation-is-part of Ser. No. 767,010, Feb. 9, 1977, abandoned, which is a continuation-in-part of Ser. No. 625,398, Oct. 24, 1975, abandoned. water to form stable OH3+salts.

いたのであるというないのというと

ĩ

3 Claims, No Drawings

· • • • •

بالاست التهوية ا

and the second marked and the second second second

Ϊ,

. .

1

The invention herein described was made in the course of or under a contract or subcontract thereun- 5 der, (or grant) with the United States Navy.

CROSS-REFERENCE TO RELATED APPLICATIONS

This application is a continuation-in-part of Ser. No. 10 767,010 filed Feb. 9, 1977 now shandoned, which is a continuation-in-part of Ser. No. 625,398 filed Oct. 24, 1975, and since abandoned.

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

1. Field of the Invention

This invention relates to compositions of matter and methods of producing the same. More particularly, the present invention relates to stable OH_3 + saits and methods of producing such saits by protonation of water 20 from wet HF.

2. Description of the Prior Art

Hydrogen fluoride (FH) is widely used as a very good, inert, solvent. However, if the HF becomes wet, the water contained therein often tends to hydrolize the intended compounds. This destroys the compounds, scinetimes with explosive results.

Numberous methods have been proposed heretofore for removing water from HF. Thus, it is known to react on alkali metal fluoride with EF to form the corresponding bifluoride, dry the bifluoride and pyrolize the bifluoride to recover dry FH. Similarly, it has been known to remove water from HF electrolytically, using alternating current. Moreover, it has been known to 35 treat HF with high pressure fluorine to remove water from the HF. Unfortunately, all of these prior art methods of removing water from HF are complicated, timeconsuming and expensive. Furthermore, the latter method requires handling of gaseous fluorine under 40 pressure which is quite hazardous to undertake.

BRIEF SUMMARY AND OBJECTS OF THE INVENTION

These disalvantages of the prior art are overcome 43 with the present invention and a novel method of removing water from HIP is proposed which is simple, fast, inexpensive and safe. Moreover, the method of the present invention yields a by-product which is useful and valuable. 50

The advantages of the present investion are preferably attained by adding a strong Lewis acid to wet HF to protonate the water into a solid, non-volatile residue. This residue is found to be as OH₃+ salt, which is a strong solid acid and which is highly useful as a polystrong solid acid and which is highly useful as a polystrong solid acid and which is highly useful as a polystrong solid acid and which is highly useful as a polystrong solid acid and which is highly useful as a polystrong solid acid and which is highly useful as a polystrong solid acid and which is highly useful as a polystrong solid acid and which is highly useful as a polystrong solid acid acids for which they may be aubstituted.

Accordingly, it is an object of the present invention 60 to provide an improved method of removing water from HF.

Another object of the present invention is to provide a method of ransoving water from HP which method is simple, feet, economical and safe.

 $F_{r,0}$ additional object of the present investion is to provide a composition of matter which is a strong solid acid.

A further object of the present invention is to provide a composition of matter which is a strong solid acid which is highly useful as a polymerization catalyst.

Another object of the present invention is to provide a composition of matter which is a strong solid acid that is easily transported, non-rorrosive, non-volatile, and safe to store and use.

A further object of the present invention is to provide stable OH_1^+ salts as a new composition of matter.

An additional object of the present invention is to provide a method of producing stable OH_1^+ salts.

A specific object of the present invention is the method of adding a strong Lewis acid to wet HF to protonate the water into a stable OH_1 + salt.

These and other objects and features of the present invention will be apparent from the following detailed description.

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION

In that form of the present invention chosen for purposes of illustration, a strong Lewis acid is added to wet HF to protonate the water into a stable OH_3^+ salt. Suitable Lewis acids are SbF₃ or AsF₃.

EXAMPLE I

Preparation of OH₁+SbF₄...

In a typical experiment, SbF₃ (8.305 mmol) was placed in an ampoule and 8 ml of liquid anhydrous HF was added at -196° C. The mixture was warmed to 25° C to give a homogenous solution. Next, the ampoule was rechilled to -196° C and distilled water (8.30 mmol) was added. The mixture was then warmed to 25° C. Removal of all volatile material in vacuo at 25° C resulted in 2.116g of a white solid residue. The calculated weight for 8.30 masol of OH₃+SbF₆⁻⁻ is 2.115g. Moreover, a calculated analysis for OH₃+SbF₆⁻⁻ yields H₂O 7.07; Sb 47.8 spectral analysis of the aforementioned residue yielded H₂O 6.93; Sb 48.0. The white solid was found to be stable up to 357° C, at which temperature it decomposed. The x-ray diffraction pattern for this material is shown in Table I.

- TT A	101	10	t.

~	X-Ray Powde	r Data for (CHL+S	Nr*	_	
dun A	dantes A	lations		h	h	1
8.75	8.77			0	0	1
4.78	4.80			2	0	1
4.38	4.39			0	0	2
3.47	3.49			2	٥	2
3.52	3.34	V6		2	1	2
2.868	2.869	aww.		4	0	0
2.785	2.784			4	L L	0
2.241	2.251			5	1	0
2.199	2.194			0	Ø	- 4
			1	4	0	3
2.033	2.049	88 W				
				2	0	- 4
2.021	2.017			2	1	- 4
1.901	1.903			3	Ø	. 4
1.877	1.877	144		3	1	- 4
1.779	1.777	₩₩		6	2	1
1.760	1.756			5	4	1
1.640	1.679	86W		6	3	1
1.663						
1.595		8PW				
1.578		68				
1.515		vw				
1.505		₩				
1.401		New .				
1.392						
1.347						
1.341						
1.258						
1.230						
1.107						
1.155						

688

Ś

	TABL	E I-continu	ed .	_
	X-Ray Powda	Data for OH	+SbF	
۸ میبیه	A esterb	Intens	h	k
1.100		at w		
1.075		N W		
1.052		RIW		
1.030		#1W		
1.010				
0.990		m		
0.972		w		
0.963		vw.		
0.937		10		
0.922		III		
0.9072		at w		
0.8925		m		
0.8793		m		
0.8663		an a		
0.8538		10		
0.8365		vw		
0.8306		m		
0.8251		w		
0.8175		189		
0.8144		w		
0.8091		w		
0.8037		w		
0.7988		R		
0.7890		単		
0.7880		w		
0.7794		80		
0.7786		. w		

3

t

Puter w 2.93 g cm⁻¹, Cu Ka rediction, and Ni filter

EXAMPLE II

Preparation of OH₃+AsF₆-

In a typical experiment, H_2O (5.421 mmol) and anhydrous HF (8 ml of liquid) were combined at -196° C in an ampoule, followed by warm-up to 25° C. Arsenic pentafluoride (5.427 mmol) was added to this mixture at 35 -196° C and the contents of the ampoule were allowed to warm slowly to room temperature. Removal of volatile material at 25° C in vacuo resulted in 1.128g of a white solid residue. The calculated weight for 5.421 mmol of OH_3 ³⁰ AsF₆⁻ is 1.127g. Furthermore, spectral ⁴⁰ analysis of the residue yielded H₂O 8.26; As 35.7, while the calculated analysis for OH_3 + AsF₆⁻⁻ yields H₂O 8.66; As 36.0. The white solid was found to be stable up to 193° C, at which temperature it decomposed. The x-ray diffraction pattern for the resulting material is shown in Table II.

	T.	ABLE II	_			
	X-Ray Powder	Deta for OH1	AIF.			_
۸ میده	daning A	Intens	h	k	1	_ 50
4.64	4.62	VI	1	1	1	
4.01	4.00	VE	2	0	0	

•				
TADI	12	II-continued		

		11001					
		X-Ray Powder	Data for Of	13+Ya	F*		
	۸ میبره	d _{color} A	Intens		b	k	1
	2.82	2.83	1		2	2	0
5	2.420	2.414	w		3	1	1
	2.315	2.312	. w		2	2	2
	1.999	2.002	• w		4	0	0
	1.833	1.837	Ŵ		3	3	1
	1.785	1.791	mw		4	2	0
	1.636	1.634	85		4	2	2
					5	1	1
10	1.5+2	1.541	mw.				•
				``	3	3	3
	1.414	1.416	vw		4		U U
	1.355	1.353	w		5	3	1
				1	6	0	Q
	1.335	1.335	w				
				 \ 	4	4	2
15	1.267	1.266	vw		6	2	0
;	Cubic, a = 8.01	5 A. V = 514.9 A',	2 = 4, P	2.8908			

cm¹. Cu Ka rediation, and Ni filter

Further characterization of OH₃+SbF₆⁻ and OH₃. ²⁰ *AaF₆⁻ may be found in an article entitled, "Novel Onium Salta. Synthesis and Characterization of OH₃+SbF₆⁻ and OH₃+AaF₆⁻", published in Inorganic Chemistry, Vol. 14, No. 9, p.2224, September 1975 and written by K. O. Christe, C. J. Schack and R. D. Wil-25 200.

EXAMPLE III

Preparation of Dry HF

Using the methods of either Example I or II, it is easy 30 to separate dry HF from the OH₃⁺ salt by distillation, since HF boils at 20° C.

Thus, the methods of Examples I or II, coupled with the step of Example III, have dual utility, serving to remove water from HF and, also, serving to produce stable solid OH_1^+ saits.

Obviously, numerous variations and modifications can be made without departing from the present invention. Accordingly, it should be clearly understood that the forms of the present invention described above are illustrative only and are not intended to limit the scope of the present invention.

i claim:

1. A composition of matter consisting of an OH_3^+ cation, and an anion consisting of the hexafluoride of a material selected from the group consisting of antimony and amenic.

2. A composition of matter consisting of $OH_3^+SbF_6^-$ as a white solid which is stable up to 357° C, at which temperature it decomposes.

3. A composition of matter consisting of OH_3 . +AsF₆⁻⁻ as a white solid which is stable up to 193° C, at which temperature it decomposes.

55

60

65

United States Patent [19] 4,102,984 [11] Christe et al. [45] Jul. 25, 1978 [54] PHOTOLYSIS METHOD FOR PRODUCING NF,PF, OTHER PUBLICATIONS [75] Inventors: Karl O. Christe, Calabasas; Carl J. Christe et al., inorganic Chemistry, vol. 12, No. 10, pp. Schack, Chatsworth, both of Calif. 2478-2481, 1973. [73] Assignce: Rockwall International Corporation. Goetschel et al., Inorganic Chemistry, vol. 11, No. 7, El Segundo, Calif. pp. 1696-1701, 1972. [21] Appl. No.: 732,244 Primary Examiner-Earl C. Thomas Assistant Examiner-Gregory A. Heller [22] Filed: Oct. 14, 1976 Attorney, Agent, or Firm-1. Lee Humphries; Robert M. Sperry [52] U.S. Cl. 423/301; 423/351 [58] Field of Storch 423/301, 302, 351 [57] ABSTRACT

· · ·

[56]

References Cited

 A method of producing NF₄PP₅ by ultraviolet photolysis at -196° C of a mixture of NF₁, F₂ and PF₅.

1 Claim, No Drawings

-35

45

PHOTOLYSIS METHOD FOR PRODUCING NF4PF4

The invention herein described was made in the 5 course of or under a contract or subcontract thereunder, (or grant) with the United States Navy.

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

1. Field of the Invention

This invention relates to methods for producing materials and is particularly directed to an improved method for producing NF_4PF_4 . 2. Description of the Prior Art

NF4+salts are the key ingredients for solid propellant 15 $NF_1 - F_2$ gas generators, such as that taught by D. Pilipovich in U.S. Pat. No. 3,963,542 for chemical HF-DF lasers. Whereas NF4SbF4 and NF4AsF4 can be prepared with relative ease, using the methods of W. E. Tolberg et al, U.S. Pat. No. 3,708,570, 20 and K. O. Christe et al, U.S. Pat. No. 3,503,719, these compounds suffer from the disadvantage of containing a relatively heavy anion, thus decreasing their performance in an NF₃-F₂ gas generator. This disadvantage can be overcome by replacing 25 the SbF₆" or AsF₆" anion by the lighter PF₆" anion. The existence of this salt has previously been claimed by Tolberg et al. (U.S. Pat. No. 3,708,570), but their production process was so inefficient that they could not isolate an amount of material suffi- 30 cient for its isolation, identification, and characterization

BRIEF SUMMARY AND OBJECTS OF INVENTION

This problem of synthesizing NF_4PF_6 is overcome by the present invention and an efficient method was found for producing NF_4PF_6 . The method of the present invention involves low-temperature uv-photolysis of a mixture of NF_3 , F_2 , and PF_3 according to:

$$NF_3 + F_3 + PF_9 \xrightarrow{hv} > NF_FF_4$$

This method provides NF₄PF₆ of high purity. Accordingly, it is an object of the present invention

to provide an improved process for the production of NF_4PF_4 .

This and other objects and features of the present invention will be apparent from the following examples. 30

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE INVENTION

In a typical experiment, NF₃ and PF₃ (27 masol of each) were condensed into the cold $(-1^{\circ}6^{\circ} \text{ C})$ bottom of a pan-shaped quartz reactor. This reactor had a flat

top consisting of a 3-in. diameter optical grade quartz window. The vessel had a side arm connected by a Teflon O ring to a Fischer-Porter Teflon valve to facilitate removal of solid reaction products. The depth of the reactor was about 1.5 in. and its volume was 135 ml. The uv source consisted of a 900-W air-cooled highpressure mercury are (General Electric Model B-H6) and was positioned 1.5 in. above the flat reactor suface. The bottom of the reactor was kept cold by immersion

10 in liquid N₂. Dry, gaseous N₂ was used as a purge gas to prevent condensation of atmospheric moisture on the flat top of the reactor. As a heat shield a 0.25 in. thick quartz plate was positioned between the uv source and the top of the reactor. Fluorine (9 mmol) was added and 15 the mixture was photolyzed at -196° C for 1 h with a 900-W high-pressure Hg arc in the manner described above. After terminition of the photolysis, volatile material was pumped out of the reactor during its warm-up to room temperature. The non-volatile white solid 20 product consisted of 10 mg of NF₄PF₄.

The salt NF₄PF₄ is a white, crystalline, hygroscopic solid, stable at room temperature, but rapidly decomposing at 245° C. Its characteristic x-ray diffraction powder pattern is listed in Table I. Its vibrational spectrum is listed in Table II and establishes the ionic nature of the salt, i.e. the presence of discrete NF₄⁺ cations and PF₄⁻ anions. This was further confirmed by ¹⁹F nmr spectroscopy in HF solution which showed the triplet $(J_{NF} = 230 \text{ H}_{4} \text{ at } \phi = -217)$ characteristic for NF₄⁺.

	TAI	ILE I	
<u>_X.</u>	LAY FOWDER	DATA POR	NF_PF."
d obed	d celde	Int	h k l
5.40	5.36	Pint	110
4.55	4.53	•	101
3.91	3.89	¥8	111
3.79	3.79	1	200
2.91	2.91	1966	211
2.65	2.65	III	102
2.40	2.40	VW .	310
2.307	2.305	14	301
2 204	2.205	vw	311
2.171	2.171	iii W	212
1.492	1.683	(m)6	302,003
1.825	1.827	VW .	312103
1.784	1.785	w	330
1.747	1.747	in w	
1.665	1.685	₩	322,203
1.646	1.040	w	213
1.622	1.622	w	471
1.536	1,340	VW .	412
1.485	1,446	vw	510
1.444	1.463	¥₩.	501
1.437	1.437	W	211
1.408	1.407	VW .	520
1 345	1.369	VW	321,114
1.333	1.335	₩	502
1.318	1.319	vw	440
1.302	1.304	V WI	214
1.259	1.259	₩	42.8
1.214	1.216	₩	411

etragenel, a - 7 577, C - 5 653A, Cu K, radiation Ni tili

		1 4	ALE II	
	VIDRATIONA	L]	PECTRUM OF NY	
O beerved Ir	Programby (can "	')	Assignments for NF4+ (T)	
2330 vw			$2\nu_{\rm p}({\rm A}_1+2l+{\rm P}_2)=2320$	
2003 w			$v_1 + v_2(F_2) = 2008$	
1763 W			$v_{1} + v_{2}(A_{1} + B + P_{2}) = 1760$	
1211 mw			$2\nu_{1}(A_{1} + B_{1} + P_{2}) = 1210$	
1190 vs	1168 (1.5) 1150 (0.1))	w.(W.)	
1135 vw)	-N. P	
1006 vw	880 (0.2)		$v_1 + v_2(F_1 + F_2) = 1049$ $2v_2(A_1 + A_2 + B) = 660$	

and the second second

....

Ś

المتعلم أرداد لللمان أختر والعنون

المتحقق والمتحد المتحد والمتحد والمتحد المتحد المتحد المتحد المتحد والمتحد المتحد والمتحد المتحد والمتحد المتحد

			-
	TA	BLE	II-continued
	VIBRATIO	NAL S	PECTRUM OF NFAFFA
	\$49 (8.2)		v _i (A ₁)
olima	609 (7.4))	v ₄ (F ₂)
60 8 m	441 (2.9)		$v_1(E)$ Assignments for $PF_A^-(O_A)$
1590 w 1414 w 1308 vw			$v_1 + v_2(F_{1,2}) = 1390$ $v_2 + v_2(F_{1,2} + F_{2,2}) = 1413$ $v_1 + v_2(F_{1,2}) = 1307$
780	838 (1.5)	}	v _i (F _i)
149 W	748 (10) 571 (4.8)		vi(Au) vJEJ
159 a 474 vw	469 (1.2)		

Obviously, pumerous variations and modifications may be made without departing from the present inven-tion. Accordingly, it should be clearly understood that the form of the present invention described above is illustrative only and is not intended to limit the scope of the present invention. We claim:

中国現業

1. A process for the production of NF4PF4 character-

14

ized by photolyzing a mixture of NF_3 , F_2 and PF_3 having an approximate nol ratio of 3:1:3 at -196° C and re-moving unreacted volatile starting materials from the moving unreacted volatile starting materials from the non-volatile NF,PF, product by pumping at ambient temperature. . -. .

25

30

35

40

45

50

55

úD

65

United States Patent [19]

Christe et al.

ſ

[54] METHOD FOR PRODUCING NF4BF4

[75] Inventors: Karl O. Christe, Calabasas; Carl J. Shack, Chatsworth; Richard D. Wilson, Canoga Park, all of Calif.

- [73] Assignce: Rockwell International Corporation, El Segundo, Calif.
- [21] Appl. No.: 731,198
- [22] Filed: Oct. 12, 1976
- [51] Int. Cl.² C01B 35/14

[56] References Cited

U.S. PATENT DOCUMENTS

3,708,570	1/1973	Tolberg et al 149/119 X
3,980,509	9/1976	Lubowitz et al 149/119

[11] **4,107,275**

[45] Aug. 15, 1978

3.981,756 9/1976 Gotzmer 149/19.92 X

OTHER PUBLICATIONS

Christe et al., "Inorganic Halogen Oxidizer Research," Report R-9662, pp. B1-B4 (May 2, 1975).

Goetschel et al., Inorganic Chemistry, 11, No. 7, pp. 1696-1701 (1972).

Primary Examiner-Edward A. Miller

Attorney, Agent, or Firm-L. Lee Humphries; Robert M. Sperry

[57] ABSTRACT

SbF₅ is heated in the presence of an excess of NF₃ and F_2 to 250° C until conversion of the SbF₅ to NF₄SbF₆ is complete. The NF₄SbF₆ may be used itself or may be combined, in 0-15 mol % excess, with CsBF₄ in anhydrous HF to produce NF₄BF₄.

5 Claims, No Drawings

METHOD FOR PRODUCING NF4BF4

1

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION

1. Field of the Invention

This invention relates to methods of producing NF_4BF_4 and its precursor NF_4SbF_4 .

2. Description of the Prior Art

Solid propellant gas generators, such as that described by D. Pilipovich in U.S. Pat. No. 3,963,542, are 10 of great importance for chemical HF-DF lasers. These gas generators are based on NF₄⁺ salts. Due to its high NF₃ and F₂ content, NF₄BF₄ is one of the materials most preferred in making these gas generators. However, there has not previously been au economically feasible ¹⁵ method for producing NF₄BF₄ in a state of sufficient purity to permit its practical application.

Several methods have previously been reported for the synthesis of NF₄BF₄. This salt has been prepared either directly from NF₃, F_2 , and BF₃ using glow dis-²⁰ charge, bremsstrahlung or ultraviolet radiation, or indirectly from NF₄SbF₄ using a metathetical process. Of these, only the metathetical process is amenable to the larger scale production of NF₄BF₄ utilizing existing technology. The original metathetical NF₄BF₄ process ²⁵ involved the following steps:

CsF + HF #CsHF,

NF4SbF4 + C4HF2 C4SbF4 | + NF4HF2

$$NF_4HF_2 + BF_3 \stackrel{MS}{\longrightarrow} NF_4BF_4 + HF_1$$

Since the crude product, thus obtained, contained much $CsSbF_4$, its NF_4BF_4 content had to be increased by extraction with BrF_5 . The use of BrF_5 resulted in the ³⁵ following side reaction:

NF4BF4 + CISbF, CIBF4 | + NF4SbF

The composition of the final product was reported to ⁴⁰ be: 91.5% NF₄BF₄ and 8.5% NF₄SbF₆. In addition to the low purity of the product and the requirement of BrF₃ as a recrystallization solvent, this process suffers from the following disadvantage. Highly concentrated solutions of NF₄HF₂ in HF are unstable decomposing to ⁴⁵ NF₃, F₂, and HF. This can cause a pressure build up in the metathesis apparatus which in turn can render filtration steps more difficult.

This process was somewhat improved upon by substituting CsF by AgF. This modification eliminated the 50 BrF₅ extraction step and resulted in a product of the composition (mol %): NF₄BF₄ (89), NF₄Sb₂F₁₁ (7.9), AgBF₄ (3.1). However, the process still involved the handling of concentrated NF₄HF₂ solutions and consisted of a rather large number of steps. Furthermore, ⁵⁵ the cost of silver salts is rather high and, therefore, requires their recycling. This process can be described by the following steps:

AgF + HF ^M→^FAgHF₂ (filtration required to remove impurities)

2 AgHF₂ + NF₄SbF₆SbF₅^{m_MF} 2 AgSbF₆ [+ NF₄HF₂

NF4HF2 + BF3 "H NF4BF4 + HF

AgHF2 + BF3 H AgBF4 L + HF

Since these metathetical processes use NF₄SbF₆ as a 5 precursor, a simple production method for this compound is also desirable. Two methods have previously been reported for the synthesis of NF₄SbF₆xSbF₅ involving the use of either high pressure and temperature or uv-irradiation. Of these, the thermal method is more 10 convenient for larger scale production. According to Tolberg et al. the most favorable reaction conditions are:

$$NF_3 + F_2 + SbF_5 \xrightarrow{3000 \text{ psi}} NF_4Sb_3F_{16}$$

2 days

$$NF_4Sb_3F_{16} \xrightarrow{Vscuum} NF_4SbF_6 + 2SbF_3$$

2-3 days

The resulting product contained an appreciable amount of Monel salts and was removed from the reactor by cutting it open with a hacksaw and scraping out the hard clinkered product. Based on recent work done in our laboratory, temperatures (250°-260°), higher than those reported by Tolberg, are required for the vacuum pyrolysis of $NF_4SbF_6 \times SbF_5$ to NF_4SbF_6 within a reasonable time period.

BRIEF SUMMARY AND OBJECTS OF INVENTION

These disadvantages of the prior art are overcome with the present invention. We have found that NF₄BF₄ of at least 97 mol % purity can be prepared by a simpler process using anhydrous HF at different temperatures α s the only solvent. Furthermore, we have shown that the purity of the NF₄BF₄ can be raised to above 99 mol % by a single recrystallization from BrF₅. The cesium content in both products was shown to be less than 0.1 mol %, the principal impurity being NF₄SbF₆.

Our improved process consists of the following steps:

$$CzBF_{4} + 1.1 NF_{4}SbF_{4} \xrightarrow{HF} CzSbF_{6} + NF_{4}BF_{4}0.1 NF_{4}SbF_{6}$$

$$CzSbF_{6} + NF_{4}BF_{4}0.1 NF_{4}SbF_{6} \xrightarrow{recryst. from MF} 23^{5} NF_{4}BF_{4} + mother liquor (97 m %)$$

$$NF_{4}BF_{4} \xrightarrow{recryst. from BrF_{5}} NF_{4}BF_{4} + mother liquor (97 m %)$$

$$(97 m \%) \xrightarrow{(99 + m \%)} (99 + m \%)$$

The important features of our process are:

- The use of CsBF₄ instead of CsHF₂ eliminates one step and avoids the complications caused by NF₄HF₂.
- 2. The use of a 10 mol % excess of NF₄SbF₆ decreases the solubility of CsSbF₆ by the common ion effect.
- 3. Carrying out the CsSbF₆ filtration step at -78° decreases the SbF₆⁻ concentration since the sombilities of SbF₆⁻ salts in anhydrous HF decrease with decreasing temperature much more rapidly than those
 of BF₄⁻ salts. Furthermore, the amount of NF₄BF₄, retained in the CsSbF₆ filter cake by absorption of a certain volume of mother liquor, is minimized owing to the decreased solubilities.

4. Since NF4BF4 and NF4SbF6 have comparable solubilities in HF at room temperature, the 10% excess of NF₄SbF₆ used in the CsSbF₆ precipitation step can be removed as mother liquor by recrystallization from HF at . . som temperature. Unfortunately, the solubili- 5 ties in HF at room temperature are so high that a significant percentage of the mother liquor is retained by the NF₄BF₄ precipitate. This problem can be minimized by using for this recrystallization a solvent in 10 which these NF4⁺ salts are less soluble. Thus, a single recrystallization from BrF₅ raised the product purity above the 99 mol % level. Other suitable solvents could be used to replace BrF3 in this step. The mother liquors of the recrystallization steps can be easily 15 recycled into the CsSbF₆ precipitation step, thus avoiding the loss of any NF4⁺ values.

3

旅行の

 j_{j}^{\dagger}

The sythesis of the NF₄SbF₆ precursor was also simplified. It was found that most of the drawbacks of the 20 prior art can be avoided by drectly synthesizing NF₄SbF₆. For this purpose, NF₃, F₂, and SbF₅ in a 2:2:1 nol ratio are heated in a Monel cylinder to 250° for 72 hours. The size of the cylinder is chosen in such manner that at the completion of the reaction the autogenous ²⁵ pressure is about 70 atm. The excess of NF_3 and F_2 is removed under vacuum at room temperature and the desired NF4SbF6 product is extracted from the Monel cylinder with anhydrous HF using about 50 ml of liquid HF per 100 g of NF₄SbF₆. Since, contrary to a previous report, the formed Monel salt impurities (about 5%) are quite insoluble in anhydrous HF, they can be easily removed from the product by incorporating a porous Teflon filter into the HF solution transfer line. Based on 35 elemental and spectroscopic analyses and the observed material balances, the resulting product was shown to be essentially pure NF4SbF6.

In summary, the combination of the two improved processes for the syntheses of NF₄SbF₄ and NF₄BF₄, 40 of NF₄BF₄, comprising the steps of combining CsBF₄ espectively, results in a relatively simple and economial process for the production of NF4BF4 in a purity of about 97 mol %. The purity of the product can be inreased to better than 99 mol % by a single recrystalli-45 vation from BrFs.

Accordingly, it is an object of the present invention to provide an improved, economically feasible process for the production of NF₄BF₄.

Another object of the present invention is to provide 50 an economically feasible metathetical process for the production of high purity NF₄BF₄.

Another object of the present invention is to provide in improved process for the production of the NF₄SbF₆ precursor. 55

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF INVENTION

These and other objects and features of the present nvention will be apparent from the following examples. It is understood, however, that these examples are 60 nerely illustrative of the invention and should not be onsidered as limiting the invention in any sense.

EXAMPLE I

Antimony pentafluoride (1.8 mol) was placed into a passivated 21 Monel cylinder and NF₃ (3.6 mol) and F₂ (3.6 mol) were added at -196° C. The cylinder was heated to 250° C for 72 hours. The unreacted NF1(1.8 mol) and $F_2(1.8 \text{ mol})$ were pumped off at room temperature leaving behind NI7,SbF₆ (1.8 mol). The NF₄SbF₆ product was characterized by elemental analysis, infrared, Raman and ¹⁹F nnyr spectroscopy, and its x-ray powder diffraction pattern, and did not contain any significant amounts of polyantimonate anions.

EXAMPLE II

Cesium tetrafluoroborate (2.15 mol) and NF₄SbF₆ (2.27 mol) were placed in a 2l Teflon reactor equipped with a filter top. Anhydrous HF (27.5 mol) was added and the mixture was agitated at 25° C for 1 hour. The reactor was cooled to -78° C, inverted and the CsSbF₆ precipitate was separated from the NF₄BF₄ solution by filtration. The filtrate was pumped to dryness, resulting in 310g of product which based on its elemental and spectroscopic analyses had the composition (in mol %): NF4BF495.0; NF4SbF64.6; CsSbF60.4. The purity of this crude product was increased to 97 or 99 + mol % by recrystallization at 25° C from anhydrous HF or BrF₅, respectively.

It should be understood that, in addition to its use as a precursor for NF₄BF₄, the NF₄SbF₆ may itself be used as a solid propellant gas generator or may be used as a fluorinating agent in other chemical processes.

Obviously, numerous variations and modifications may be made without departing from the processes of the present invention. Therefore, it should be clearly understood that the form of the present invention described above is illustrative only and is not intended to limit the scope of the present invention.

We claim:

1. Improved metathetical process for the production with a 0-15 mol % excess of NF, SbF, in anhydrous HF at room temperature, cooling the mixture to -78° C and removing the CsSbF₆ precipitate by filtration at -78° C.

2. Process according to claim 1, wherein the excess of NF₄SbF₆ used is from 5 to 10 mol %.

3. Process according to claim 1, wherein the crude product is recrystallized at room temperature from anhydrous HF.

4. Process according to claim 1, wherein the crude product is recrystallized at room temperature from BrFs.

5. The process of producing NF₄BF₄ comprising the steps of:

heating SbF₅ in the presence of an excess of NF₁ and F2 to 250° C until conversion of SbF5 to NF4SbF6 is complete.

combining CsBF, with a 0-15 mol % excess of NF4SbF6 in anhydrous HF, and

removing the CsSbF, precipitate by filtration at -78* C

65

United States Patent 1191

Christe

あたななない

1

in the second state of the

[54] (NF.), NIF. HIGH ENERGY SOLID PROPELLANT OXIDIZER AND METHOD **OF PRODUCING THE SAME**

- [75] Invontor: Karl O. Christo, Celabaus, Calif.
- [73] Assignee: Rockwell International Corporation, El Segundo, Calif.
- [21] Appl. No.: 732,623
- [22] Filed: Oct. 15, 1976
- [51] [52] U.S. Cl. 423/351; 149/119; 423/472
- [58] Field of Search 149/19.3, 119; 423/138, 423/140, 143, 351, 472

References Clear [56]

U.S. PATENT DOCUMENTS

3,991,756 9/1976 Gotzmer 149/19.92 X **OTHER PUBLICATIONS**

Christe et al., "Inorganic Halogen Oxidizer Research," Report R-9881, pp. 7-10, (Apr. 7, 1976).

Primary Examiner-Edward A. Miller

Attorney, Agent, or Firm- L. Lee Humphries; Robert M. Sperry

[57] ABSTRACT

The combination of the scongly oxidizing NF4+ cation with the strongly oxidizing NiFe -- anion in the form of the stable salt (NF₄)₂NiF₆ produces a powerful oxidizer, useful for solid propellant formulations and $NF_1 - F_2$ gas generators. A process for its production is described.

4 Claimr, No Drawings

699

and the second state of the se

4,103,965 [11] [45]

2

1

The invention herein described was made in the 5 course of or under a contract or subcontract thereunder, (or grant) with the United States Navy.

BACKOROUND OF THE INVENTION

1. Field of the Invention

This invention relates to a high energy oxidizer and a method of producing the same. The composition of the present invention is particularly useful for applications, such as solid propeliants and NF₃-F₂ gas generators. 15

2. Description of the Prior Art

For oxygen-containing oxidizers, the combination of an oxidizing cation with an oxidizing anion in the form of a stable solid has previously been achieved, as demonstrated by the well known existence of nitronium perchlorate NO2 + ClO4 . Whereas fluorine compounds 20 are generally stronger oxidizers than the corresponding oxygen compounds, the synthesis of very powerful, solid, ionic, fluorine containing oxidizers had previously not been possible owing to the incompatibility between energetic anions and the cations. Attempts to 25 combine oxidizing highly fluorinated cations and anions had always resulted in decomposition, accompanied by elimination of elemental fluorine. Consequently, all the previously known solid highly fluorinated oxidizers consisted of the combination of an energetic ion with an 30 non-energetic counter ion. The only progress made in this area consisted of minimizing the relative weight of the non-energetic counter ion. Obviously, the performance of such oxidizers could be significantly improved if the combination of an energetic anion with an ener- 35 an improved solid propellant NF1-F2 gas generator for getic cation in the form of a stable solid were possible.

BRIEF SUMMARY AND OBJECTS OF THE INVENTION

The above-described problem of preparing fluorine 40 containing high energy solid oxidizers is overcome by the present invention. We have found two highly energetic ions which can be combined to form a stable ionic solid. These ions are the NF4 cation and the NiF4 anion, and the resulting stable solid is the powerful 45 oxidizer $(NF_4)_3NiF_4$. The oxidizing power of the NF4⁺ cation is well established. The oxidizing power of the NiF anion is due to the fact that the parent compound NiF4 is unstable and decomposes to NiF2 and F2. Thus, the thermal decomposition of (NF₄)₂NiF₆ pro- 50 ceeds according to:

$(NF_{4})_{1}NiF_{4} \xrightarrow{\Delta T} 2NF_{1} + 3F_{2} + NiF_{3}$

This high oxidizing power of (NFe 2 Mil-6 renders it extremely useful for high energy solid propellant formulations. Of particular interest is its application to solid propellant NF₃-F₂ gas generators for chemical HF-DF lasers. For the latter application, (NF4)2NiF4 60 possesses, in addition to an energetic counter ion, the desirable properties of being self-clinkering, and of containing a multiply charged counter ion, as disclosed in our copending application Ser. No. 731, 197, filed Oct. 12, 1976. Consequently, it is not surprising that its theo- 65 retical performance in an NF₁-F₂ gas generator is superior to those of the best previously known systems, as becomes obvious from an inspection of Table I.

A Comparison of the Theoretical Performance of Various NF4* Based NF3F3 Cas Generator Ingredients			
System	Performance (weight % unable F)		
NF,ShF, 1.2KF NF,SF, 1.2KF (NF,),SaF, (NF,),TiF, (NF,),NiF,	24.0 38.5 46.0 55.6 64.6		

Since NiF, is only stable in the form of its NiF. anion, the (NF₄)₂NiF₄ salt cannot be prepared directly from NF₃, F₃, and NiF₄, but was prepared by the following indirect synthesis in anhydrous HF solution:

2 NF4SbF4 + C61Nits HF willion >2 C6SbF41 + (NFJ)NiF4

It resulted in the precipitation of the rether insoluble salt CaSbF4, while the soluble (NF4)2NiF4 remained in solution. The two products were separated by a simple filtration step. The composition of the crude product was: (mol %) (NF4), NiF4 \$1.7; NF4SbF4 14.4; CaSbF4 3.9. The purity of this product can be easily increased by following the procedures outlined for NF₄BF₄ in our copending application Ser. No. 731,198, filed Oct. 12, 1976.

Accordingly, it is an object of the present invention to provide an improved fluorine containing high energy oxidizer derived from the combination of an energetic cation with an energetic anion in the form of a stable solid.

Another object of the present invention is to provide an improved high energy oxidizer for solid propellants.

Another object of the present invention is to provide chemical HF-DF lasers.

Another object of the present invention is to provide novel composition of a matter consisting of $(NF_4)_2NiF_4.$

Another object of the present invention is to provide a process for the production of $(NF_4)_2NiF_4$.

These and other objects and features of the present invention will be apparent from the following example. It is understood, however, that this example is merely illustrative of the invention and should not be considered as limiting the invention in any sense. For example, the oxidizing anion is not limited to NiF. , but could be replaced by other suitable energetic transition metal fluoride anions.

EXAMPLE

In a typical example, Cs₂NiF₆ (13.45 mmol) and NF₄SbF₆ (27.9 mmol) were combined in a Teflon FEP U-trap containing a magnetic stirrer. The U-trap was 55 closed off on one side by a valve and was connected on the other side through a Teflon filter containing union to a second U-trap. Anhydrous HF (10 ml liquid) was added to the first U-trap and the resulting mixture was stirred for 30 minutes at 25° C. The trap was cooled to -78° C and its contents were passed through the filter. The solid retained by the filter consisted of 10.0 g of $CsSbF_{4}$ (weight calcd for 27 mmol of $CsSbF_{4} = 9.95$ g), whereas the solid (4.4 g) obtained after evaporation of the HF from the filtrate consisted of a mixture (mol %) of (NF4)2NiF6 (81.7), NF4SbF6 (14.4), and CaSbF6 (3.9). The composition of the product was established by chemical analyses for NF3, Ni, Cs, and Sb. The ionic nature of the adduct was established by infrared spec-

troacopy which showed the strong basis at 1157 and 607 cm⁻¹, characteristic for NIF₆⁺, and a strong band at 640 cm⁻¹, characteristic for NiF₆⁻⁻. The (NIF₆),NiF₆ sait is a dark ted, crystalline, hygroscopic solid which is stable at rocus temperature.

3

Obviously, summerous variations and medifications may be made without departing from the present invention. Accordingly, it should be clearly understood that the forms of the present invention described above are 10 illustrative only and are not intended to limit the scope of the present invention.

I claim: 8. An improved, high energy, fluoring convining undizer consisting of a compound having NiF_6^{-1} as an axion, and an energetic option.

2. The compound (NFa)2NiFe.

3. An improved solid propellent $NF_3 - F_2$ gas generator composed consisting of $(NF_2)_2NiF_4$.

4. A process for the production of $(NF_4)_2NiF_4$ comprising the claps of combining Ca₂NiF₄ ar⁻¹ NF₄SbF₅ is a mol ratio of 1:2.0-2.30 is analyticous HF and removing the CaSbF₄ precipitate by filtration at -76° C.



15

20

25

30

35

40

45

50

55

60

63

APPENDIX B

8

C

の金を

é

DISTRIBUTION LIST

	No. Copies
Office of Naval Research	10
Code 473	
Arlington, VA 22217	
Atta: Dr. R. Miller	
Office of Naval Research	1
San Francisco Area Office	
One Hallidie Plaza - Suite 601	
San Francisco, CA 94102	
Attn: Dr. P. A. Miller	
Office of Naval Research Branch Office	1
1030 East Green Street	
Pasadena, CA 91106	
Attn: Dr. R. Marcus	
Office of Naval Research Branch Office	1
536 S, Clark Street	
Chicago, IL 60605	
Attn: Dr. J. Smith	
Office of Naval Research Branch Office	1
495 Summer Street	
Boston, MA 02210	
Attn: Dr. L. Peebles	
Defense Documentation Center	12
Bldg 5	
Cameron Station	
Alexandria, VA 22314	
Air Force Plant Representative Office	1
Rockwell International Corporation	
Rocketdyne Division	
Canoga Park, CA 91304	
U.S. Naval Research Laboratory	б
Code 2629	
Washington, DC 20375	
Naval Research Laboratory	1
Codo 6100	
CODE 0100	

No. Copies

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

Naval Air Systems Command Code 3300 Washin>ton, DC 20360 Attn: Mr. R. Heitkotter Naval Air Systems Command Code 440 Washington, DC 20360 Attn: Dr. H. Rosenwasser Naval Sea Systems Command SEA-0331 Washington, DC 20362 Attn: Mr. J. Murrin Naval Sea Systems Command SEA-0332 Washington, DC 20362 Attn: Dr. A. Amster Naval Surface Weapons Center Research and Technology Department-WR Silver Springs, MD 20910 Naval Weapons Center **Research** Department Code 60 China Lake, CA 93555 Naval Weapons Center Code 608 China Lake, CA 93555 Attn: Dr. Ronald L. Derr

John Hopkins University APL Chemical Propulsion Information Agency John Hopkins Road Laurel, MD 20810 Attn: Mr. Thomas W. Christian

Air Force of Scientific Research Directorate of Chemical Sciences Bolling Air Force Base Washington, DC 20332

Air Force Office of Scientific Research Directorate of Aerospace Sciences Bolling Air Force Base Washington, DC 20332

y y

÷.,

No. Copies

3.

an anger the contract of the start of the second

...à.

1 U.S. Army Research Office Chemistry Division P.O. Box 12211 Research Triangle Park, NC 27709 AFRPL (MKP) Ł Edwards, CA 93523 Attu: Mr. R. Golsler E. J. DuPont de Nemours & Company 1 Director of Research Polymer intermediate Department Wilmington, DE 19898 Attn: Dr. Bergman 1 **11TRI** 10 W. 35th Street Chicago, IL 60616 Attn: Dr. A. Tullis Cordova Chemical Company/Aerojet General 1 Sacramento, CA Attn: Dr. Homer Fluoro Chem, Inc. 1 Irwindale Ave. Azusa, CA 91702 Attn: Dr. R. Baum Lockheed Palo Alto Research Laboratory : Department 52-38, Bldg. 204 3251 Hanover Street Palo Alto, CA 94304 Attn: Mr. Frank Borgardt Hercules Inc./Bacchus Works 1 Magna, UT 84044 Attn: Dr. J. Farber Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory/WX-2 1 P.O. Box 1663 Los Alamos, NM 87544 Attn: Dr. R. Rogers

, . .

705

مساردة ووقاقه تستحا والقراطر الكامر الكال

بطهاه فيهدوا الراد بهيد ستيداد با

No. Copies TRW Defense and Space Systems 1 Building 01/2020 Redondo Beach, CA 90278 Attn: Dr. Eugene A. Burns Teledyne/McCormack Selph 1 P.O. Box 6 Hollister, CA 95023 Attn: Dr. D. Thatcher Stanford Research Institute 1 Monio Park, CA 94205 Attn: Mr. M. E. Hill United Technology Center 1 Coyote, CA 95103 Attn: Dr. Stan Abshiar Union Carbide Company 1 Silicones Bidg. Tarrytown Technology Center Old Sawmill River Road Tarrytown, NY Attn: Dr. Peter Orenski Thickol Chemical Corporation 1 Brigham City, UT 34302 Attn: Dr. Anthony Manzera Frank J. Seiler Research Laboratory/NC 1 U.S. Air Force Academy, CO 80804 Attn: Lt. Col. B. Loving Lawrence Livermore Laboratory 1 Ľ-402 University of California Livermore, CA 94550 Attn: Mr. M. Finger

706

It & Binton Bandefilters / States and Machinesis and

الأر الديناللم

annen meile An Stand St

2. and Marsh Roser